SPRINGER REFERENCE

AXEL S. MERSEBURGER MAXIMILIAN BURGER EDITORS

Urologic Oncology



Urologic Oncology

Axel S. Merseburger • Maximilian Burger Editors

Urologic Oncology

With 148 Figures and 115 Tables



Editors Axel S. Merseburger Department of Urology University Hospital Schleswig-Holstein Campus Lübeck Lübeck, Germany

Maximilian Burger Department of Urology Caritas-St. Josef Medical Center University of Regensburg Regensburg, Germany

ISBN 978-3-319-42622-8 ISBN 978-3-319-42623-5 (eBook) ISBN 978-3-319-43112-3 (print and electronic bundle) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Switzerland AG. The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

Preface

Keywords

Urologic oncology, Prostate cancer, Renal cancer, Bladder cancer, Testicular cancer, Penile cancer, Prognosis, Outcome, Imaging

It is with much excitement that we introduce the first edition of *Urologic Oncology*. In an era of "online" medicine, health-care providers are faced with a growing obligation to rapidly and effectively access, understand, and share information relating to diagnostics, treatment planning, and patient care.

Nowadays, there is an incredible amount of dynamic literature surrounding the diagnosis and handling of urologic malignancies. Despite this superfluous information, students, residents, staff member, and chairpersons searching for answers in urologic oncology indicate a need for a reliable, easily accessible, restructured resource for everyday use. *Urologic Oncology* is a collaborative effort that conglomerates the perspectives of expert faculty and fellows in training in the field of urologic oncology.

Divided into seven large parts focusing on general urologic and malignancy-specific information, this textbook is efficiently structured to provide a readily available source of reliable information supported by tables and images. Each disease section details information on the state-of-the-art treatment of urologic malignancies constructed by expert section editors in their specific fields.

This distinct textbook will provide the information needed to care for patients with urologic malignancies appropriately and will promote critical thinking throughout diagnosis and treatment.

We look forward to hearing from you, as we work to improve and build upon this first edition.

Department of Urology	Axel S. Merseburger
University Hospital Schleswig-Holstein	
Campus Lübeck	
Lübeck, Germany	
Department of Urology	Maximilian Burger
Caritas-St. Josef Medical center	
University of Regensburg	
Regensburg, Germany	

Contents

Part	I Introduction	1
1	Molecular Basics on Genitourinary Malignancies Timothy Hua-Tse Cheng, Wayne Lam, and Jeremy Yuen-Chun Teoh	3
2	Clinical Aspects and Investigations in Genitourinary Cancer Pradeep Durai, Qing Hui Wu, and Edmund Chiong	19
3	Clinical Trials and Their Principles in Urologic	27
	Sabine D. Brookman-May, Maria Carmen Mir, Matthias May, and Tobias Klatte	57
4	Bone Target Therapy in Urologic Malignancies	77
Part	II Prostate Cancer	95
5	Screening of Prostate Cancer	97
6	Risk Assessment Based on Molecular and GeneticMarkers in Prostate CancerDerya Tilki, Thenappan Chandrasekar, Alexander Kretschmer,and Felix K. Chun	109
7	Local and Systemic Staging by Modern Imaging Modalities in Prostate Cancer Francesco Ceci, Stefano Fanti, and Jochen Walz	125
8	Prostate Cancer Biopsy: Strategies	141
9	Pathological Assessment of Prostate Cancer	159

10	Natural History of Untreated Localized ProstateCancer: Rational for Active SurveillancePeter C. Albertsen	179
11	Surgical Management of Localized and LocallyAdvanced Prostate CancerAntoni Vilaseca, Daniel Phat Nguyen, and Karim Touijer	191
12	Radiotherapy for Localized and Locally AdvancedProstate CancerAlberto Bossi, Warren R. Bacorro, and Gabriele Coraggio	211
13	Management of Nonmetastatic Failure FollowingLocal Prostate Cancer TherapyDavid Ambuehl, Silvan Boxler, George Niklaus Thalmann,and Martin Spahn	227
14	Systemic Treatment of Castration-Resistant Metastatic Prostate Cancer Carmel Pezaro, Liang Qu, and Ian D. Davis	241
15	Androgen Deprivation Therapy for Advanced ProstateCancerPeter Hammerer and Lukas Manka	255
16	Management of Metastatic Castration-Naïve Prostate Cancer Axel Heidenreich, Maximilian Schmautz, Konstantin Richter, and David Pfister	277
Part	III Bladder Cancer	289
17	Epidemiology and Sociocultural Differences for Bladder Cancer Francesco Soria, David D'Andrea, Kilian Gust, and Shahrokh F. Shariat	291
18	Symptoms and Diagnostic Tools for Bladder Cancer Tobias Grimm, Jan-Friedrich Jokisch, and Alexander Karl	303
19	Transurethral Resection of Bladder Cancer and ItsApplicationsStefania Zamboni, Marco Moschini, and Atiqullah Aziz	309
20	How Endoscopy Founded Modern Urology Friedrich H. Moll and Dirk Schultheiss	317
21	Early-Invasive Urothelial Bladder Carcinoma and Instillation Treatment of Non-muscle-Invasive Bladder	227
	Wolfgang Otto, Maximilian Burger, and Johannes Breyer	527

22	Urothelial Carcinoma In Situ and Treatment of Bacillus Calmette-Guérin Failures David D'Andrea, Fred Witjes, Francesco Soria, and Shahrokh F. Shariat	337
23	Local Treatment, Radical Cystectomy, and UrinaryDiversionDaniel Phat Nguyen and George Niklaus Thalmann	351
24	Multimodality Treatment for Bladder ConservationOliver J. Ott	373
25	Peri-operative Chemotherapy for Muscle-InvasiveBladder CancerThomas Seisen, Benjamin Pradère, and Morgan Rouprêt	383
26	Metastatic Bladder Cancer Disease and Its Treatment Anja Lorch and Günter Niegisch	403
27	Rare Subentities of Urothelial Bladder CarcinomaBastian Keck and Simone Bertz	413
28	Risk Stratification and Prognostication of BladderCancerElisabeth E. Fransen van de Putte, Maximilian Burger, andBas W. G. van Rhijn	423
29	Qualified Rehabilitation After Radical Treatment for Bladder CancerMichael Zellner, David Ridderskamp, and Mohamed Fawzy	437
30	Follow-Up of Bladder Cancer	469
Part	IV Renal Cancer	475
31	Epidemiology of Renal Cell Carcinoma and ItsPredisposing Risk FactorsWayne B. Harris	477
32	Symptoms of Kidney Cancer and Appropriate DiagnosticToolsMilan Hora	499
33	Prognostic and Predictive Markers, and Stratifications Tables, for the Detection and Treatment of Renal Cell Carcinoma Helen Davis Bondarenko, Raisa S. Pompe, Emanuele Zaffuto, Shahrokh F. Shariat, and Pierre I. Karakiewicz	511
34	Molecular Heterogeneity of Renal Cell Carcinoma Weibin Hou, Rouven Hoefflin, Carsten Grüllich, Markus Hohenfellner, and Stefan Duensing	529

35	Histological (Sub)Classifications and Their Prognostic Impact in Renal Cell Carcinoma Anne Offermann, Christiane Kuempers, and Sven Perner	537
36	Treatment of Small Renal Masses M. Schostak, J. J. Wendler, D. Baumunk, A. Blana, R. Ganzer, T. Franiel, B. Hadaschik, T. Henkel, K. U. Köhrmann, J. Köllermann, T. Kuru, S. Machtens, A. Roosen, G. Salomon, H. P. Schlemmer, L. Sentker, U. Witzsch, and U. B. Liehr	555
37	Partial Versus Total Nephrectomy: Indications,Limitations, and AdvantagesRiccardo Autorino, B. Mayer Grob, Georgi Guruli, andLance J. Hampton	569
38	Surgical Methods in Treatment of Kidney Tumors:Open Surgery Versus Laparoscopy Versus RoboticSurgeryMario Wolfgang Kramer, Axel S. Merseburger, and RaschidHoda	579
39	Systemic and Sequential Therapy in Advanced RenalCell CarcinomaViktor Grünwald and Mareike Hornig	595
40	Metastatic Surgery in Advanced Renal Cell Carcinoma Laura-Maria Krabbe, Solomon L. Woldu, Oner Sanli, and Vitaly Margulis	615
41	Advisable Follow-Up for Kidney TumorsAxel Bex	641
Part	V Testicular Cancer	653
42	Epidemiology, Risk Factors, and Histopathology inTesticular CancerTim Nestler and Hans Schmelz	655
43	Symptoms, Diagnosis, and Staging in Testicular Cancer Mark Schrader	667
44	Treatment of Local Disease in Testicular Cancer Julia Heinzelbecker	673
45	Management of Germ Cell Neoplasia In Situ (GCNIS) Pia Paffenholz	677
46	Management of Clinical Stage I (CSI) Disease in Testicular Cancer Susanne Krege	683

х

47	Treatment of Clinical Stage II (CS II) Disease in Testicular Cancer	689
	Christian Winter	007
48	Stage III Germ Cell Cancer David Pfister and Axel Heidenreich	697
49	Management of Residual Tumor in Testicular Cancer David Pfister and Axel Heidenreich	701
50	Postchemotherapy Retroperitoneal Lymph Node Dissection in Advanced Germ Cell Tumors of the Testis Axel Heidenreich and David Pfister	707
51	Follow-Up for Testicular Cancer Christian G. Ruf	723
Part	VI Other Rare Urologic Malignancies (Non-urological	
Cano	ers Affecting the Urinary Tract)	735
52	Urethral Carcinoma	737
53	Adrenal Tumors Luciano A. Nuñez Bragayrac and Thomas Schwaab	745
54	Retroperitoneal Tumors in Adults Claudius Füllhase, Nina Harke, Christian Niedworok, Chris Protzel, and Oliver W. Hakenberg	759
55	Urologic Tumors in Childhood: Nephroblastoma and	
	Wilms Tumor Raimund Stein and Norbert Graf	773
Part	VII Penile Cancer	783
56	Epidemiology and Histopathology: Penile Cancer Eva Compérat	785
57	Advanced Disease and Recurrent Disease in Penile	
	Cancer Dominic H. Tang, Juan J. Chipollini, and Philippe E. Spiess	795
58	Diagnosis and Staging in Penile Cancer Desiree Dräger and Oliver W. Hakenberg	807
59	Treatment of the Primary Tumor: Role of Organ- Preserving Surgery in Penile Cancer Arie Stewart Parnham, Gideon Adam Blecher, and Suks Minhas	817

60	Lymph Node Management in Penile CancerChris Protzel, Oliver W. Hakenberg, and Philippe E. Spiess	833
61	Role of Neoadjuvant and Adjuvant Chemotherapy in Penile CancerAndrea Necchi, Daniele Raggi, and Patrizia Giannatempo	845
Inde	x	851

About the Editors



Axel S. Merseburger Department of Urology, University Hospital Schleswig-Holstein, Campus Lübeck, Lübeck, Germany

Prof. Dr. med. Axel Merseburger is Professor of Urology and Chairman of the Department of Urology at the University Hospital Schleswig-Holstein, Campus Lübeck, Germany. After graduating from Hannover Medical School in 2002, he carried out a residency in surgery and urology at the Eberhard Karls University, in Tübingen, followed by a research fellowship at the Miller School of Medicine, Miami, USA (2006). He became Associate Professor in 2009 and Full Professor in 2012 at Hannover Medical School.

Professor Merseburger is a member of various uro-oncology organizations and serves as an advisor for the European Association of Urology (EAU) Guideline Group for Renal Cancer and was the Chairman of the EAU Guideline Group for Lasers and Technologies. He acts as reviewer and editorial board member for several urology and oncology indexed journals and is associate editor of the *World Journal of Urology* and Editor in Chief of *European Oncology & Haematology* journal.

Professor Merseburger's research activity encompasses both molecular and clinical aspects of uro-oncology, with specific interest in biomarkers and prognostic factors for prostate cancer, renal cell carcinoma, and transitional cell carcinoma. He has authored and coauthored more than 200 peer-reviewed articles, and he is the principal investigator in multiple phase II and III clinical trials.



Maximilian Burger Department of Urology, Caritas-St. Josef Medical Center, University of Regensburg, Regensburg, Germany

Prof. Dr. med. Maximilian Burger, F.E.B.U., M.D., is Professor of Urology and Chairman of the Department of Urology, Caritas-St. Josef Medical Center, University of Regensburg, Germany. He was born in Munich, Germany, in 1974 and attended the Medical Schools of the Universities of Ulm and Regensburg and Tulane University, New Orleans, Louisiana, USA, graduating in 2000. He underwent urology training at the departments of the Universities of Mainz and Regensburg and was board certified in 2005. In 2007, he was appointed Assistant Professor of Urology by the University of Regensburg. From 2011 to 2013, he was appointed Assistant Professor of Urology by the Julius-Maximilians University of Würzburg (Chairman Prof. Dr. Riedmiller) serving as Deputy Chairman (Leitender Oberarzt). He was appointed Professor of Urology and Chairman of the Department of Urology at the University of Regensburg in 2013. His main clinical and academic focus is surgical and medical uro-oncology. He has authored and coauthored numerous papers mainly on bladder and prostate cancer. He is a member of the national German bladder cancer guideline panel (S3) since 2012 and a member of the non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer guideline panel of the European Association of Urology (EAU) since 2012 serving as its Vice-Chairman. In 2014, he was elected to the board of the German Association of Urology (DGU).

Editorial Board

Part I: Introduction

Maximilian Burger Department of Urology, Caritas-St. Josef Medical Center, University of Regensburg, Regensburg, Germany

Axel S. Merseburger Department of Urology, University Hospital Schleswig-Holstein, Campus Lübeck, Lübeck, Germany

Part II: Prostate Cancer

Thomas Steuber Martini-Klinik am UKE GmbH, Hamburg, Germany

Part III: Bladder Cancer

Wolfgang Otto Department of Urology, Caritas-St. Josef Medical Center, University of Regensburg, Regensburg, Germany

Shahrokh F. Shariat Department of Urology and Comprehensive Cancer Center, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

Department of Urology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX, USA

Department of Urology, Weill Cornell Medical College, New York, NY, USA Karl Landsteiner Institute of Urology and Andrology, Vienna, Austria

Part IV: Renal Cancer

Mario Wolfgang Kramer Department of Urology, University Hospital of Schleswig-Holstein, Luebeck, Germany

Axel S. Merseburger Department of Urology, University Hospital Schleswig-Holstein, Campus Lübeck, Lübeck, Germany

Part V: Testicular Cancer Part VI: Other Rare Urologic Malignancies (Non-urological Cancers Affecting the Urinary Tract) Part VII: Penile Cancer

Chris Protzel Department of Urology, Helios-Kliniken Schwerin, Schwerin, Germany

Department of Urology, University of Rostock, Rostock, Germany

Axel Heidenreich Department of Urology, Urologic Oncology, Robotassisted and Specialized Urologic Surgery, University Hospital Cologne, Cologne, Germany

Contributors

Peter C. Albertsen Department of Surgery (Urology), University of Connecticut Health Center, Farmington, CT, USA

David Ambuehl Department of Urology, University Hospital Bern, Inselspital, Bern, Switzerland

Riccardo Autorino Division of Urology, Virginia Commonwealth University Medical Center, Richmond, VA, USA

Division of Urology, McGuire Veterans Affairs Hospital, Richmond, VA, USA

Atiqullah Aziz Department of Urology, University Medical Center Rostock, Rostock, Germany

Warren R. Bacorro Department of Radiation Oncology, Gustave Roussy, Villejuif, France

Brachytherapy Unit, Department of Radiation Oncology, University of Santo Tomas Hospital - Benavides Cancer Institute, Manila, Philippines

D. Baumunk Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Urologische Praxis Drs. A & B Baumunk, Backnang, Germany

Simone Bertz Department of Pathology, University Hospital Erlangen, Erlangen, Germany

Axel Bex Division of Surgical Oncology, Department of Urology, The Netherlands Cancer Institute, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Simone Bier Department of Urology, Eberhard-Karls-University Tuebingen, Tuebingen, Germany

A. Blana Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Klinik für Urologie und Kinderurologie, Klinikum Fürth, Fürth, Germany

Gideon Adam Blecher University College London Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, London, UK

Helena Bock Department of Urology, Kaiser-Franz-Josef Hospital, Vienna, Austria

Alberto Bossi Department of Radiation Oncology, Genito Urinary Unit, Gustave Roussy, Villejuif, France

Silvan Boxler Department of Urology, University Hospital Bern, Inselspital, Bern, Switzerland

Johannes Breyer Department of Urology, Caritas-St. Josef Medical Center, University of Regensburg, Regensburg, Germany

Sabine D. Brookman-May Department of Urology, Ludwig-Maximilians University Munich, Grosshadern, Munich, Germany

Janssen Pharma Research and Development, Los Angeles, CA, USA

Maximilian Burger Department of Urology, Caritas-St. Josef Medical Center University of Regensburg, Regensburg, Germany

Martijn B. Busstra Department of Urology, Erasmus University Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

Francesco Ceci Department of Nuclear Medicine, S.Orsola-Malpighi Hospital, University of Bologna, Bologna, Italy

Thenappan Chandrasekar Department of Urology Sidney Kimmel Cancer Center, Thomas Jefferson University/Thomas Jefferson University Hospital, Philadelphia, PA, USA

Timothy Hua-Tse Cheng Department of Chemical Pathology, Prince of Wales Hospital, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong Kong

Edmund Chiong Department of Urology, National University Hospital, National University Health System (NUHS), Singapore, Singapore

Juan J. Chipollini Department of Genitourinary Oncology, Moffitt Cancer Center, Tampa, FL, USA

Felix K. Chun Department of Urology, University Hospital Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany

Eva Compérat Department of Pathology, Hôpital Tenon, HUEP, UPMC Paris VI, Sorbonne Universities, Paris, France

Gabriele Coraggio Department of Radiation Oncology Genitourinary Unit, Henry MONDOR Hospital APHP, Creteil, France

David D'Andrea Department of Urology and Comprehensive Cancer Center, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

Ian D. Davis Eastern Health Clinical School, Monash University, Melbourne, VIC, Australia

Cancer Services, Eastern Health, Box Hill, VIC, Australia

Helen Davis Bondarenko Department of Urology, University of Montreal Health Centre, Montreal, QC, Canada

Desiree Dräger Department of Urology, University Medicine Rostock, Rostock, Germany

Stefan Duensing Department of Urology and Section of Molecular Urooncology, University of Heidelberg School of Medicine, Medical Faculty Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Pradeep Durai Department of Urology, National University Hospital, National University Health System (NUHS), Singapore, Singapore

Stefano Fanti Department of Nuclear Medicine, S.Orsola-Malpighi Hospital, University of Bologna, Bologna, Italy

Mohamed Fawzy Abteilung Urologie | Neuro-Urologie, Johannesbad Fachklinik Bad Füssing, Bad Füssing, Germany

T. Franiel Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Institut für Diagnostische und Interventionelle Radiologie, Universitätsklinikum Jena, Jena, Germany

Elisabeth E. Fransen van de Putte Department of Surgical Oncology (Urology), Netherlands Cancer Institute – Antoni van Leeuwenhoek Hospital, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Claudius Füllhase Department of Urology, University Homburg/Saar, Homburg, Germany

Georgios Gakis Professer of Urology, Department of Urology and Pediatric Urology, Julius Maximillians University Würzburg, Würzburg, Germany

R. Ganzer Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Asklepios Stadtklinik Bad Tölz, Urologische Klinik, Bad Tölz, Germany

Patrizia Giannatempo Department of Medical Oncology, Fondazione IRCCS Istituto Nazionale dei Tumori, Milan, Italy

Norbert Graf Department of Paediatric Oncology and Haematology, Saarland University, Homburg, Germany

Tobias Grimm Department of Urology, Ludwig-Maximilians-University, Munich, Munich, Germany

Carsten Grüllich Department of Medical Oncology, Section of Translational Urooncology, University of Heidelberg School of Medicine, National Center for Tumor Diseases (NCT) Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Viktor Grünwald Department for Hematology, Hemostaseology, Oncology and Stem Cell Transplantation, Hannover Medical School, Hannover, Lower Saxony, Germany

Georgi Guruli Division of Urology, Virginia Commonwealth University Medical Center, Richmond, VA, USA

Division of Urology, McGuire Veterans Affairs Hospital, Richmond, VA, USA

Kilian Gust Department of Urology and Comprehensive Cancer Center, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

B. Hadaschik Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Urologische Klinik und Poliklinik, Universitaetsklinikum Essen, Essen, Germany

Oliver W. Hakenberg Department of Urology, University of Rostock, Rostock, Germany

Peter Hammerer Chefarzt Klinik für Urologie und Uroonkologie, Klinikum Braunschweig, Braunschweig, Germany

Lance J. Hampton Division of Urology, Virginia Commonwealth University Medical Center, Richmond, VA, USA

Division of Urology, McGuire Veterans Affairs Hospital, Richmond, VA, USA

Nina Harke Department of Urology, Heidelberg University, Heidelberg, Germany

Wayne B. Harris Department of Hematology and Medical Oncology, Winship Cancer Institute of Emory University, Atlanta, GA, USA

Section of Hematology/Oncology, Medical Specialty Care, Atlanta Veterans Affairs Health Care System, Decatur, GA, USA

Axel Heidenreich Department of Urology, Urologic Oncology, Robotassisted and Specialized Urologic Surgery, University Hospital Cologne, Cologne, Germany

Julia Heinzelbecker Department of Urology and Pediatric Urology, Saarland University Medical Center, Homburg/Saar, Germany

T. Henkel Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Urologische Praxis Dr. Henkel & Dr. Kahmann, Berlin, Germany

Raschid Hoda Department of Urology, University Hospital of Schleswig-Holstein, Luebeck, Germany

Rouven Hoefflin Department of Urology and Section of Molecular Urooncology, University of Heidelberg School of Medicine, Medical Faculty Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Department of Hematology and Oncology, University of Freiburg School of Medicine, Freiburg, Germany

Markus Hohenfellner Department of Urology and Section of Molecular Urooncology, University of Heidelberg School of Medicine, Medical Faculty Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Milan Hora Faculty Hospital Plzeň and Faculty of Medicine in Plzeň, Charles University Plzeň, Department of Urology, Plzeň, Czech Republic **Mareike Hornig** Department for Hematology, Hemostaseology, Oncology and Stem Cell Transplantation, Hannover Medical School, Hannover, Lower Saxony, Germany

Weibin Hou Department of Urology and Section of Molecular Urooncology, University of Heidelberg School of Medicine, Medical Faculty Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Jan-Friedrich Jokisch Department of Urology, Ludwig-Maximilians-University, Munich, Munich, Germany

Pierre I. Karakiewicz Cancer Prognostics and Health Outcomes Unit, University of Montreal Health Center, Montreal, QC, Canada

Alexander Karl Department of Urology, Ludwig-Maximilians-University, Munich, Munich, Germany

Bastian Keck Private Practice of Urology, Erlangen, Germany

Department of Urology, Bridge Consortium e.V., Mannheim, Germany

Tobias Klatte Department of Urology, Addenbrooke's Hospital, Cambridge, UK

K. U. Köhrmann Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Klinik für Urologie, Theresienkrankenhaus Mannheim, Mannheim, Germany

J. Köllermann Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Institut für Pathologie, Sana Klinikum Offenbach, Offenbach am Main, Germany

Laura-Maria Krabbe Department of Urology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX, USA

Department of Urology, University of Muenster Medical Center, Muenster, Germany

Mario Wolfgang Kramer Department of Urology, University Hospital of Schleswig-Holstein, Luebeck, Germany

Susanne Krege Department of Urology, Pediatric Urology and Urooncology, Kliniken Essen Mitte, Hyussens-Stiftung, Essen, Germany

Alexander Kretschmer The Vancouver Prostate Centre and Department of Urological Sciences, University of British Columbia, Vancouver, Canada

Department of Urology, Ludwig-Maximilians University Munich, Munich, Germany

Christiane Kuempers Pathology of the University Hospital Schleswig-Holstein, Luebeck, Germany

Research Center Borstel, Leibniz Center for Medicine and Biosciences, Borstel, Germany

T. Kuru Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Urologie am Ebertplatz, Köln, Germany

Wayne Lam Division of Urology, Department of Surgery, Queen Mary Hospital, The University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong, Hong Kong

U. B. Liehr Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., University Hospital of Magdeburg, Magdeburg, Deutschland

Universitätsklinik für Urologie und Kinderurologie, Otto-von-Guericke-Universität Magdeburg, Magdeburg, Germany

Anja Lorch Department of Urology, Genitourinary Medical Oncology, Medical Faculty, Heinrich-Heine-University, Düsseldorf, Germany

S. Machtens Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Klinik für Urologie, Marien-Krankenhaus gGmbH, Bergisch-Gladbach, Germany

Stephan Madersbacher Department of Urology, Kaiser-Franz-Josef Hospital, Vienna, Austria

Lukas Manka Oberarzt Klinik für Urologie und Uroonkologie, Klinikum Braunschweig, Braunschweig, Germany

Vitaly Margulis Department of Urology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX, USA

Matthias May Department of Urology, Klinikum St. Elisabeth Straubing, Straubing, Germany

B. Mayer Grob Division of Urology, Virginia Commonwealth University Medical Center, Richmond, VA, USA

Division of Urology, McGuire Veterans Affairs Hospital, Richmond, VA, USA

Axel S. Merseburger Department of Urology, University Hospital of Schleswig-Holstein, Luebeck, Germany

Suks Minhas Imperial College London, London, UK

Maria Carmen Mir Department of Urology, Parc de Salut Mar- IMIM, Universitat Autónoma de Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain

Friedrich H. Moll Kliniken der Stadt Köln gGmbH, Urologische Klinik, Köln, Germany

Marco Moschini Klinik für Urologie, Luzerner Kantonsspital, Lucerne, Switzerland

Andrea Necchi Department of Medical Oncology, Fondazione IRCCS Istituto Nazionale dei Tumori, Milan, Italy

Tim Nestler Department of Urology, University Hospital Cologne, Cologne, Germany

Department of Urology, BwZK – Federal Armed Services Hospital Koblenz, Koblenz, Germany

Daniel Phat Nguyen Department of Urology, Bern University Hospital, Bern, Switzerland

Christian Niedworok Department of Urology, University of Essen, Essen, Germany

Günter Niegisch Department of Urology, Medical Faculty, Heinrich-Heine-University, Düsseldorf, Germany

Luciano A. Nuñez Bragayrac Roswell Park Cancer Institute, Buffalo, NY, USA

Clinica San Felipe, Lima, Peru

Aliada Contra el Cancer, Lima, Peru

Anne Offermann Pathology of the University Hospital Schleswig-Holstein, Campus Luebeck, Luebeck, Germany

Research Center Borstel, Leibniz Lung Center, Borstel, Germany

Oliver J. Ott Department of Radiation Oncology, Universitätsklinikum Erlangen, Erlangen, Germany

Wolfgang Otto Department of Urology, Caritas-St. Josef Medical Center, University of Regensburg, Regensburg, Germany

Pia Paffenholz Department of Urology, Uro-Oncology, Robot Assisted and Reconstructive Urologic Surgery, University Hospital Cologne, Cologne, Germany

Arie Stewart Parnham The Christie NHS Foundation Trust, Manchester, UK

Sven Perner Pathology of the University Hospital Schleswig-Holstein, Campus Luebeck, Luebeck, Germany

Research Center Borstel, Leibniz Lung Center, Borstel, Germany

Carmel Pezaro Eastern Health Clinical School, Monash University, Melbourne, VIC, Australia

Cancer Services, Eastern Health, Box Hill, VIC, Australia

David Pfister Department of Urology, Uro-Oncology and Robot Assisted Surgery, University Hospital of Cologne, Köln, Germany

Raisa S. Pompe Martini-Klinik Prostate Cancer Center, University Hospital Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany

Benjamin Pradère Department of Urology, CHRU Tours, Faculté de Médecine François Rabelais, Tours, France

Chris Protzel Department of Urology, Helios-Kliniken Schwerin, Schwerin, Germany

Department of Urology, University of Rostock, Rostock, Germany

Liang Qu Eastern Health Clinical School, Monash University, Melbourne, VIC, Australia

Daniele Raggi Department of Medical Oncology, Fondazione IRCCS Istituto Nazionale dei Tumori, Milan, Italy

Konstantin Richter Department of Urology, Urologic Oncology, Robotassisted and Specialized Urologic Surgery, University Hospital Cologne, Köln, Germany

David Ridderskamp Abteilung Urologie | Neuro-Urologie, Johannesbad Fachklinik Bad Füssing, Bad Füssing, Germany

Manuel Ritter Department of Urology, University Medical Center Mannheim, Mannheim, Germany

Monique J. Roobol Department of Urology, Erasmus University Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

A. Roosen Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Klinik für Urologie, Augusta-Kranken-Anstalt gGmbH, Bochum, Germany

Morgan Rouprêt Department of Urology, Pitié Salpétrière Hospital, Assistance Publique des Hôpitaux de Paris, University Paris Sorbonne (for seisen and roupret), Paris, France

Christian G. Ruf Department of Urology, Federal Armed Forces Hospital, Ulm, Germany

Verena Sailer Pathology of the University Hospital Schleswig-Holstein, Campus Luebeck, Luebeck, Germany

Research Center Borstel, Leibniz Lung Center, Borstel, Germany

G. Salomon Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Martini-Klinik am UKE GmbH, Hamburg, Deutschland

Oner Sanli Department of Urology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX, USA

H. P. Schlemmer Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Abteilung für Radiologie, Deutschen Krebsforschungszentrums Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Maximilian Schmautz Department of Urology, Urologic Oncology, Robotassisted and Specialized Urologic Surgery, University Hospital Cologne, Köln, Germany

Hans Schmelz Department of Urology, BwZK – Federal Armed Services Hospital Koblenz, Koblenz, Germany

M. Schostak Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., University Hospital of Magdeburg, Magdeburg, Deutschland

Universitätsklinik für Urologie und Kinderurologie, Otto-von-Guericke-Universität Magdeburg, Magdeburg, Germany

Mark Schrader Helios Klinikum Berlin Buch, Klinik für Urologie, Berlin, Germany

Dirk Schultheiss Klinik für Urologie, Evangelisches Krankenhaus Mittelhessen, Giessen, Germany

Thomas Schwaab Roswell Park Cancer Institute, Buffalo, NY, USA

Thomas Seisen Department of Urology, Pitié Salpétrière Hospital, Assistance Publique des Hôpitaux de Paris, University Paris Sorbonne (for seisen and roupret), Paris, France

L. Sentker Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Urologische Gemeinschaftspraxis, Sinsheim, Baden-Württemberg, Germany

Shahrokh F. Shariat Department of Urology and Comprehensive Cancer Center, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

Department of Urology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX, USA

Department of Urology, Weill Cornell Medical College, New York, NY, USA Karl Landsteiner Institute of Urology and Andrology, Vienna, Austria

Francesco Soria Department of Urology and Comprehensive Cancer Center, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

Division of Urology, Department of Surgical Sciences, San Giovanni Battista Hospital, University of Studies of Torino, Turin, Italy

Martin Spahn Center for Urology Hirslanden Zürich, Prostate Cancer Center Hirslanden Zürich, Klinik Hirslanden Zürich, University of Duisburg-Essen, Zürich, Switzerland

Philippe E. Spiess Department of Genitourinary Oncology and Tumor Biology, Moffit Cancer Center, Tampa, FL, USA

Raimund Stein Department of Paediatric Adolescent and Reconstructive Urology, University Medical Centre Mannheim, Mannheim, Germany

Arnulf Stenzl Department of Urology, Eberhard-Karls-University Tuebingen, Tuebingen, Germany

Dominic H. Tang Department of Genitourinary Oncology, Moffitt Cancer Center, Tampa, FL, USA

Jeremy Yuen-Chun Teoh S.H. Ho Urology Centre, Department of Surgery, Prince of Wales Hospital, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong, Hong Kong

George Niklaus Thalmann Department of Urology, Bern University Hospital, Bern, Switzerland

Derya Tilki Martini-Klinik Prostate Cancer Center, University Hospital Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany

Department of Urology, University Hospital Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany

Tilman Todenhöfer Department of Urology, Eberhard-Karls-University Tuebingen, Tuebingen, Germany

Karim Touijer Urology Service, Department of Surgery, Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, New York, USA

Weill Cornell Medical College, New York, USA

Bas W. G. van Rhijn Department of Surgical Oncology (Urology), Netherlands Cancer Institute – Antoni van Leeuwenhoek Hospital, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Department of Urology, Caritas-St. Josef Medical Center, University of Regensburg, Regensburg, Germany

Antoni Vilaseca Department of Urology, Hospital Clinic de Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain

Jochen Walz Department of Urology, Institut Paoli-Calmettes Cancer Center, Marseille, France

J. J. Wendler Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., University Hospital of Magdeburg, Magdeburg, Deutschland

Universitätsklinik für Urologie und Kinderurologie, Otto-von-Guericke-Universität Magdeburg, Magdeburg, Germany

Niklas Westhoff Department of Urology, University Medical Center Mannheim, Mannheim, Germany

Christian Winter Department of Urology, University Hospital Düsseldorf/ Germany, Düsseldorf, Germany

Fred Witjes Department of Urology, University Hospital Nijmegen, Nijmegen, The Netherlands

U. Witzsch Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V. Klinik für Urologie und Kinderurologie, Krankenhaus Nordwest, Frankfurt/Main, Germany

Solomon L. Woldu Department of Urology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX, USA

Qing Hui Wu Department of Urology, National University Hospital, National University Health System (NUHS), Singapore, Singapore

Emanuele Zaffuto Division of Oncology/Unit of Urology, Urological Research Institute, IRCCS Ospedale San Raffaele, Milan, Italy

Stefania Zamboni Klinik für Urologie, Luzerner Kantonsspital, Lucerne, Switzerland

Michael Zellner Abteilung Urologie | Neuro-Urologie, Johannesbad Fachklinik Bad Füssing, Bad Füssing, Germany

Part I

Introduction



Molecular Basics on Genitourinary Malignancies

Timothy Hua-Tse Cheng, Wayne Lam, and Jeremy Yuen-Chun Teoh

Contents

Introduction	4
Prostate Cancer	4
Urothelial Carcinoma of the Bladder and Upper Urinary Tract	6
Kidney Cancer	8
Penile Cancer	9
Testicular Cancer	11
References	13

Abstract

We constantly face diagnostic and therapeutic challenges in the management of genitourinary malignancies. The lack of highly sensitive and specific cancer markers often results in the need of invasive procedures for both diagnostic and surveillance purposes. Understanding the molecular basics of genitourinary malignancies is essential for personalized and precision medicine. Cancers originating from the same organ could have different biological behaviours and responses towards different types of treatment. An individualized treatment based on molecular features could potentially enhance clinical effectiveness while minimizing treatment-related side effects. In this book chapter, we shall summarize the current knowledge regarding the molecular basics of genitourinary malignancies including prostate cancer, urothelial carcinoma of the bladder and upper urinary tract, kidney cancer, penile cancer and testicular cancer. We hope, by the end of the book chapter, we would be able to provide you insights regarding the next step forward.

T. H.-T. Cheng

Department of Chemical Pathology, Prince of Wales Hospital, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong, Hong Kong e-mail: timothy@cuhk.edu.hk

W. Lam

Division of Urology, Department of Surgery, Queen Mary Hospital, The University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong, Hong Kong

J. Y.-C. Teoh (🖂)

S.H. Ho Urology Centre, Department of Surgery, Prince of Wales Hospital, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong, Hong Kong e-mail: jeremyteoh@surgery.cuhk.edu.hk

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_45

Introduction

For the past decades, localized cancers were mostly treated with surgery and radiotherapy, and metastatic cancers were mostly treated with cytotoxic but nonspecific therapeutic agents (Andre and Pusztai 2006). However, these treatments did not take into account the diversity of genetic profile among the worldwide population (Oliveira-Barros et al. 2017), also the heterogeneity within the tumor itself (Gerlinger et al. 2012). Due to the lack of specificity against cancer cells, these treatments are inevitably associated with adverse events and side effects. The differences in responses toward a particular pharmacological treatment could also be a reflection of the differences in genetic profile and hence the biology of the tumor (Antonarakis et al. 2014).

The concept of neoplasia being attributable to genetic alteration was first introduced in 1911 (Rous 1911, 1973). Progressive and cumulative genetic alteration often leads to the development of neoplasm (Karayi and Markham 2004). Protooncogenes code proteins that control and regular cell division, cell differentiation, and programmed cell death (Karayi and Markham 2004; Chial 2008a). When proto-oncogenes are mutated, they become oncogenes which promote the development of cancer cells (Karayi and Markham 2004; Chial 2008a). Tumor suppressor genes, on the other hand, function to restrain inappropriate cell growth and division and enhance programmed cell death (Chial 2008b). Protooncogenes and oncogenes are typically dominant in nature, while tumor suppressive genes are recessive (Karayi and Markham 2004; Chial 2008a, b). A deeper understanding of the genetic basis could potentially identify more precise target pathways and allow more effective treatment at the molecular level.

In fact, tremendous advances have been made in the past 15 years in several types of cancers including breast cancer, lung cancer, and colorectal cancer (Tian et al. 2015; Oh et al. 2012; Sorlie et al. 2001). The idealistic approach of personalized medicine has evolved, in the hope of maximizing clinical effectiveness while minimizing unnecessary side effects. It could also help

us understand the different biological behaviors of the tumors and decide which treatment is most appropriate. In this book chapter, we shall discuss on a number of genitourinary malignancies including prostate cancer, urothelial carcinoma of the bladder and upper urinary tract, kidney cancer, penile cancer, and testicular cancer. We aim to provide an overview of the molecular basics of the genitourinary malignancies and their potential diagnostic and therapeutic implications in the future.

Prostate Cancer

Prostate cancer is the second most common malignancy in men, with an estimated number of 1.1 million new cases being diagnosed worldwide in 2012 (Ferlay et al. 2013). It has also been shown that the incidence of prostate cancer has been increasing in most countries worldwide (Wong et al. 2016). It is a common disease which carries significant burden to our healthcare system. Family history of prostate cancer and ethnicity of African-American are well-known risk factors of prostate cancer (Jansson et al. 2012; Hemminki 2012; Powell 2007; Tan et al. 2016). These results suggest a possible underlying genetic predisposition to the development of the disease.

About 9% of the men with prostate cancer are considered to have true hereditary disease (Mottet et al. 2016). A previous study was performed to investigate the molecular basis for this association with special interest in the 17q21–17q22 region (Ewing et al. 2012). In this study, youngest patients with presumable hereditary prostate cancer who had available DNA from 94 families were selected. A total of 202 genes were identified in the region of interest, and any presence of nonsense or missense mutations was reviewed. Probands from four families were observed to have the same, rare but recurrent mutation (G84E) in HOXB13 (rs138213197) (Ewing et al. 2012). HOXB13 is a homeobox transcription factor gene that is important for prostate development, but the mechanisms by which the G84E mutation could promote prostate carcinogenesis remain to be investigated (Ewing et al. 2012).

Families with germline *BRCA2* mutations were also found to increase risks of prostate cancer (Breast Cancer Linkage Consortium 1999; Thompson et al. 2001). A previous study screened and analyzed the *BRCA2* gene in 1864 men with prostate cancer (Kote-Jarai et al. 2011a). All carriers of truncating mutations were found to have prostate cancer at the age of less than 65 years, with a prevalence of 1.2% in this age group (Kote-Jarai et al. 2011a). It was estimated that germline mutation in the *BRCA2* gene increased risk of prostate cancer by 8.6-fold by the age of 65 years (Kote-Jarai et al. 2011a).

Another study screened 913 men for germline *BRCA1* mutation found that the frequency of deleterious *BRCA1* mutation was 0.45%(Leongamornlert et al. 2012). Three out of the four mutation carriers were found to have prostate cancer at the age of less than 65 years, and the remaining one developed prostate cancer at 69 years (Leongamornlert et al. 2012). It was estimated that the presence of deleterious *BRCA1* mutations increased risk of prostate cancer by 3.75-fold by the age of 65 years.

Although these genetic variants could confer high risk of prostate carcinogenesis, their rarity could only account for a small proportion of the overall familial risk. Alternative models suggest that a person's susceptibility to prostate cancer could occur through multiple loci involving both common and rare genetic variants (Eeles et al. 2014).

Up to date, more than 20 genome-wide association studies (GWAS) on prostate cancer have been published, and a total of 76 single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) have been identified so far (Eeles et al. 2014; Attard et al. 2016). 8q24 was the first region being identified, and it is also the region that has the highest number of independently associated variants (Attard et al. 2016; Amundadottir et al. 2006). However, no significant microRNA transcription was found within the 8q24 prostate cancer risk loci (Pomerantz et al. 2009). Similarly, no association between RNA expression and the risk allele status was detected in normal or tumor tissue (Pomerantz et al. 2009). Since 8q24 is in proximity to the MYC proto-oncogene, this raised the question on whether the SNPs could exert long-range tissuespecific control on MYC expression (Eeles et al. 2014). This interaction between 8q24 prostate cancer risk loci and MYC was subsequently confirmed by chromatin conformation assays (Ahmadiyeh et al. 2010). The underlying functional mechanisms are important issues that remain to be explored.

The SNPs identified could have diagnostic implications. A SNP (rs10993994) located in a region containing the MSMB gene on chromosome 10 was found to be closely related to the MSMB transcription start site and could have a causal relation to prostate cancer (Eeles et al. 2008; Kote-Jarai et al. 2010). This risk allele was found to be associated with decreased β -microseminoprotein expression which occurs early in prostate cancer development and might serve as a diagnostic biomarker (Whitaker et al. 2010a, b). Genes encoding the kallikreins including prostate-specific antigen (PSA) were found in chromosome 19. A SNP in KLK3 was found to have associated with prostate cancer, and it could introduce alterations in PSA. Whether this could have any diagnostic implications is another interesting area to be explored. SNPs may also have therapeutic implications. A SNP (rs5919432) located near the androgen receptor gene is of the greatest clinical relevance (Kote-Jarai et al. 2011b), as prostate cell growth relies on androgens, and androgen deprivation therapy has been widely used in treating prostate cancer. Therapeutic agents targeting this pathway could be more clinically effective than suppressing androgens alone.

Tremendous effort has been made in this area, yet the underlying functional mechanisms remain largely unknown. Potential mechanisms include long-range control of gene expression via promoter or enhancer elements, structural rearrangements, and changes in DNA structure or microRNA binding sites (Eeles et al. 2014; Freedman et al. 2011). With more understanding of the molecular basis, important targets for diagnostic and therapeutic purposes might be identified, and they could lead to important clinical implications in the future.

Urothelial Carcinoma of the Bladder and Upper Urinary Tract

Advances in molecular techniques have enabled the study of urological malignancies including bladder and kidney cancer. Understanding the molecular basis of these cancers shed light on the molecular pathogenesis and can also be informative for the diagnosis, prognosis, and response to treatment. The advent of massively parallel sequencing over the past decade has exponentially increased the sequencing data available and has revealed the mutations and differences in expression that can occur in a genome- and exome-wide scale. This is typified by projects such as The Cancer Genome Atlas (2014) and the International Cancer Genome Consortium et al. (2010). However, functional studies are still pivotal in validating some of these findings and shaping our understanding of how genetic changes in linked pathways act in tandem to drive disease progression.

The molecular characterization of bladder cancer has been aided by the fact that most tumors are transitional cell carcinomas that arise from the epithelial surface of a luminal organ. Urothelial tumors in the bladder can be directly visualized via cystoscopy, and tissue can be obtained for histological analysis on multiple occasions. This facilitates the study of early stage disease and disease progression, akin to the adenomacarcinoma sequence in colorectal cancer.

Twin concordance studies demonstrate that heritable factors have only a modest contribution to bladder cancer predisposition (Lichtenstein et al. 2000). There are no known Mendelian causes of bladder cancer, but relatives of patients with bladder cancer have an increased risk of developing the disease (Kiemeney 2008). This shows that environmental factors play an important role in the development of bladder cancer, and the risk of environmental exposure may be modulated by germline genetic variants.

Various environmental risk factors have been identified including cigarette smoking (Wu et al. 2008), occupational exposure to aromatic amines (Reulen et al. 2008), cyclophosphamides (Vlaovic and Jewett 1999), schistosomiasis (Mostafa et al. 1999), radiation therapy (Suriano et al. 2013), and chronic cystitis (Vermeulen et al. 2015). Schistosomiasis and chronic cystitis have been associated with squamous cell carcinoma. Exposure to cyclophosphamides and radiation therapy has been associated with high-grade and muscle-invasive disease. However, the molecular mechanisms that occur in these environmental risk factors remain largely unknown. Although a significant proportion of bladder cancer cases have been attributed to smoking, there has so far been no correlation found between smoking status and the mutational spectrum from the TCGA data.

Genome-wide association studies (GWAS) and meta-analysis have successfully identified common variants associated with bladder cancer (Kiemeney et al. 2008, 2010; Garcia-Closas et al. 2011; Rothman et al. 2010; Rafnar et al. 2009). As with GWAS of other phenotypes, many of the subjects used for these studies were of European descent. GWAS of bladder cancer in other ancestries have also yielded risk loci (Matsuda et al. 2015; Wang et al. 2016). Bladder cancer risk loci have been identified in 1p13.3 (GSTM1), 2q37.1 (UGT1A), 3q28 (TP63), 4p16.3 (TMEM129 and TACC3-FGFR3), 5p15.33 (TERT-CLPTM1L), 8p22 (NAT2), 8q24.21, 8q24.3 (PSCA), 18q12.3 (SLC14A1), 19q12 (CCNE1), and 22q13.1 (CBX6, APOBEC3A). Of interest, some of these variants show a higher level of significance in smokers, suggesting that certain common variants may modulate the risk of developing bladder cancer associated with smoking (Figueroa et al. 2014).

The investigation of somatic changes associated with the development of bladder cancer has been guided by several clinical observations. There appears to be two cancer development pathways. Papillary urothelial cancers tend to be low-grade, superficial, noninvasive protrusions with a high propensity for recurrence, but most are not muscle invasive and do not metastasize. Non-papillary tumors that arise evolve from severe dysplasia or carcinoma in situ. These tumors tend to aggressively invade the muscle layer and have the propensity to metastasize to regional lymph nodes and distant sites. Also, a significant proportion of bladder cancer cases develop as multifocal tumors with the earliest genetic alterations present in phenotypically normal urothelium. This has been referred to as field cancerization (Braakhuis et al. 2003), where bladder urothelium can be seen as a mosaic, with different patches that behave independently. A part of the urothelium may be susceptible to developing malignant changes, and despite excision of a primary tumor, a second tumor is also more likely to occur at this patch of urothelium. Thus malignant tumors are seen to develop in a particular patch of urothelium with a background of increased susceptibility (Dakubo et al. 2007). However, other studies have demonstrated that metachronous tumors may arise from a single clonal origin (Sidransky et al. 1992; Lamy et al. 2016), and thus there is ongoing debate on clonal origin of urothelial tumors.

Bladder cancers are characterized by the accumulation of somatic mutations. Of the cancers arising from different tissues, urothelial cancers have a high mutation rate of 7.7 mutations per megabase (Lawrence et al. 2013). High-grade muscle-invasive bladder tumors have a mean of 302 exonic mutations per tumor, including 204 segmental copy number alterations and 22 arm-level copy number changes (Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network 2014).

Loss of heterozygosity in loci of chromosome 9 was among the earliest genomic changes found in superficial and muscle-invasive bladder cancer (Ruppert et al. 1993). Its presence in early-stage urothelial cancers has led to the identification of potential tumor suppressor genes that may be involved early in pathogenesis (Chow et al. 2000). These include the p16/ARF locus (Cairns et al. 1998; Williamson et al. 1995), IFN α (Cairns et al. 1994), and TSC1 (Hornigold et al. 1999).

FGFR3 mutations are found in up to 70% of low-grade papillary urothelial tumors and up to 20% of muscle-invasive and metastatic cancers (Sibley et al. 2001; di Martino et al. 2012). These mutations result in the activation of Ras-MAPK signaling pathway and cellular proliferation (L'Hote and Knowles 2005; Castillo-Martin et al. 2010).

High-grade tumors have traditionally been thought to arise from flat urothelial carcinomas or carcinoma in situ and involve mutations affecting P53 and RB. P53 regulates the cell cycle, DNA repair, and apoptosis, while the RB gene encodes a nuclear phosphoprotein, which functions as a negative cell-cycle regulator. Tumors with alterations in both p53 and RB expression tend to have a higher rate of recurrence and progression (Grossman et al. 1998). Transgenic mice studies recapitulate a similar result where those with functionally inactivated P53 and RB develop high-grade CIS lesions progressing to muscle-invasive disease (Ahmad et al. 2012).

Massively parallel sequencing has provided added insight in the mutational heterogeneity of urothelial cancers. Several members of the APOEC family are known to contribute to the hypermutation in multiple cancer types via the enzymatic cytosine deamination (Roberts and Gordenin 2014). Specifically, many urothelial tumors display signs of the APOBEC mutation signature and are associated with increased expression of A3A, A3D, and A3H and PD-L1-positive tumor-infiltrating mononuclear cells (Mullane et al. 2016). Urothelial tumors from TCGA show correlation between APOBEC3B expression, APOBEC mutational pattern enrichment, and overall mutation load. Genome-wide analysis of mutational pathways has also suggested that there may be an overlap between the mutations in genes associated with non-muscle-invasive disease such as FGFR3 and those associated with metastatic disease such as TP53.

The incidence of urothelial tumors in the renal pelvis and ureters is significantly lower than that of the urinary bladder, but there appears to be overlap in the mutational landscape. Urothelial tumors of the upper tract have not been sequenced as extensively as those arising from the bladder. Mutations in HRAS and CDKN2B are more frequently observed in upper tract tumors, while mutations in TP53 and ARID1A are more common in bladder cancers (Sfakianos et al. 2015). Another whole exome sequencing project has demonstrated that FGFR3 mutations and APOBEC-mediated hypermutation are also present in upper tract tumors, but the mutational landscape can be broadly classified into different subtypes based on tumor stage, mutations, and environmental exposures (Moss et al. 2017).

Kidney Cancer

Kidney cancers can arise either from the kidney parenchyma or renal pelvis. The majority of kidney cancers are adenocarcinomas arising from the parenchyma, termed renal cell carcinomas (RCCs). RCC can be further split into histological subtypes such as clear-cell, papillary, and chromophobe tumors. Nearly all tumors arising from the renal pelvis are transitional cell carcinomas which bear similarities with urothelial tumors arising from the ureter and bladder. The molecular basis of RCC was initially guided by the rare germline causes. Germline mutations in VHL (von Hippel-Lindau syndrome), MET (hereditary papillary renal carcinoma), BHD (Birt-Hogg-Dube syndrome), and FH (hereditary leiomyomatosis and RCC) are associated with an increased risk of kidney cancer (Linehan et al. 2009). These familial cancer predisposition syndromes account for only a small proportion of RCC cases. Mechanistically, the kidney cancer genes identified so far are involved with cell metabolism pathways relating to energy, nutrient iron, and oxygen sensing. Though families with germline kidney cancer gene mutations are uncommon, somatic mutations in some of these genes such as VHL have also been found in sporadic RCC and have been important in aiding our understanding and development of targeted drugs (Linehan et al. 2009).

Von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) syndrome is an autosomal-dominant multi-organ neoplastic syndrome that leads to an increased risk of hemangioblastomas, clear-cell RCC, and pheochromocytomas (Kaelin 2007). It is caused by the germline mutations in the tumor suppressor gene VHL, which encodes for pVHL, leading to the overexpression of HIF-1 and HIF-2. Interestingly, there are genotype-phenotype correlations for VHL: deletions and nonsense mutations are associated with a risk of RCC, while almost all families with a predisposition to pheochromocytoma are caused by missense mutations.

VHL is commonly mutated even in sporadic cases of clear-cell RCC (Gnarra et al. 1994). VHL is part of the substrate recognition for E3 ligase complex that marks HIF1 α and HIF2 α

for proteasome-mediated degradation by ubiquitylation (Masson and Ratcliffe 2014; Semenza 2013). HIF- α and HIF- β bind to hypoxia-response elements in gene promoters that regulate angiogenesis, glycolysis, erythropoiesis, iron metabolism, cell proliferation, and apoptosis. The uncontrolled activation of HIF in an adequately oxygenated tissue microenvironment results in transcription of downstream genes including transforming growth factor alpha (TGFa), plateletderived growth factor (PDGF), and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), causing tumorigenesis, with tumors that are rich in lipids, glycogens, and vascularity (Semenza 2013; Hakimi et al. 2016). This is an example of how understanding the molecular basis has guided the current target therapies that target genes transcriptionally upregulated by HIF such as vascular endothelial growth factor α (VEGF α), vascular endothelial growth factor receptors (VEGFR), the platelet-derived growth factor receptor (PDGFR), or the mTOR/HIF pathway.

Hereditary leiomyomatosis renal cell carcinoma is caused by mutations in fumarate hydratase (FH) (Tomlinson et al. 2002). Loss of FH leads to the accumulation of fumarate, which in turn leads to the accumulation of HIF- α and the upregulation of HIF target genes (Isaacs et al. 2005). Thus, mutations in VHL and FH can cause RCC by the dysregulation of HIF, via different means.

Hereditary papillary renal carcinoma is caused by mutations in MET as a proto-oncogene that encodes the cell surface receptor for hepatocyte growth factor. Hepatocyte growth factors are involved with mitogenesis, morphogenesis, and motogenesis (Peruzzi and Bottaro 2006). Activating mutations in the tyrosine kinase domain of MET have been detected in familial and sporadic cases of papillary RCC (Schmidt et al. 1997, 1999).

From the familial forms of RCC also present in sporadic RCC, the molecular causes shed light on RCC as a metabolic disease that are disorders of oxygen and energy sensing (Linehan et al. 2010).

Twin concordance studies show only a limited role of heritable factors in the development of kidney cancers (Lichtenstein et al. 2000). However, those with a family history have a twofold increased risk compared with the general population (Goldgar et al. 1994). In the search of common variants that contribute to the genetic predisposition of kidney cancer, GWAS in European populations have found multiple risk loci including 2p21 (EPAS1, encodes the HIF2 α subunit), 2q22.3 (ZEB2), 8q24.21, 11q13.3, 12p11.23 (ITPR2), and 12q24.31 (Purdue et al. 2014; Henrion et al. 2013; Wu et al. 2012). The main risk factors associated with RCC include excess body weight, hypertension, and tobacco smoking (Lipworth et al. 2009). These factors combined may contribute to up to half of all cases of RCC (Benichou et al. 1998).

Massively parallel sequencing has further revealed the somatic mutation spectrum of RCC (Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network 2013; Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network et al. 2016). For clear-cell RCC, copy number aberrations were less frequently observed compared with other tumors, but the commonest CNA was in chromosome 3p which encompassed VHL, PBRM1, BAP1, and SETD2. The most commonly mutated genes were VHL, PBRM1, SETD2, KDM5C, PTEN, BAP1, MTOR, and TP53. The mutational spectrum in papillary RCCs appears to differ based on whether they are type 1 or type 2 tumors. Type 1 tumors are associated with mutations in the MET pathway, whereas type 2 tumors are associated with activation of the NRF2-ARE pathway and CDKN2A loss.

Cells that make up a tumor are not bound by a single set of genetic aberrations, and intra-tumoral heterogeneity has been extensively studied in RCC (Gerlinger et al. 2012). This has particular clinical significance because it raises the question of how representative a single tumor biopsy is of the entire tumor and may also help to explain treatment failure and drug resistance. The comparison of mutations in samples from different parts of the primary tumor and from metastatic lesions enables the construction of a phylogenetic tree and understanding of tumor evolution. While VHL mutations and chromosome 3p loss could be found across different sites (truncal mutations), some driver mutations including SETD2, BAP1, TP53, and PTEN were only present in segments of the tumor (branch mutations). The genetic heterogeneity and tumor evolution may prove to be a challenge in terms of targeted therapy, but approaches may include targeting the truncal mutations.

Penile Cancer

Penile cancer (PeCa) is a rare malignancy, with an incidence of 0.1–0.9 men per 100,000 being diagnosed with the disease in Europe and the USA per year (Parkin and Muir 1992). Squamous cell carcinoma of the penis (SCCp) is the predominant histological subtype, accounting for over 95% of all PeCa (Pietrzak et al. 2006).

Cancer cells typically bear a range of fundamental biological pathways in order to survive and proliferate against the human immune defense system. These pathways are also their weaknesses if identified and potentially enable cancer prevention and the development of targeted therapeutic treatments. Molecular research has, therefore, become an important tool to understand the development of cancers. However, the rarity of PeCa leads to limited clinical and molecular knowledge of the disease, and research into identifying biologically significant molecular pathways in PeCa has been challenging.

There are three key mechanisms of cancer progression which can be targeted for treatment (Protzel and Spiess 2013): first, the molecular mechanism of carcinogenesis which includes the bypassing of human immune defense mechanism of apoptosis and tumor suppression genes; second, pathways involved in tumor progression resulting in tumor invasion and transformation; and third, the ability of cancer cells to develop chemoresistance leading to the development of cancer metastasis.

More specific to PeCa, human papillomavirus (HPV) has been reported to be associated with between 20% and 80% of all PeCa, and correlation between HPV and PeCa subtypes has been established (Muneer et al. 2009). This suggests HPV plays a role in the carcinogenesis of PeCa. As such, both HPV- and non-HPV-induced penile neoplasm pathways have been of research

interests, in particular the potential opportunity to prevent HPV-mediated carcinogenesis of penile cancer using vaccination programs in specific high-risk patient population and to detect precancerous or early-stage disease.

The exact mechanism of carcinogenesis of PeCa remains largely unknown but is generally believed to be multifactorial, associated with DNA damage, genomic instability, cell death resistance, immortalization, and immune-escape (Hanahan and Weinberg 2011). Chronic inflammatory diseases, such as lichen sclerosis et atrophicus and balanoposthitis, are believed to be fundamental risk factors in the development of PeCa, with reactive oxygen/nitrogen species (ROS/NOS) produced by inflammatory cells being potential cause of DNA damage. As a result, mediators of inflammation have been investigated in their roles in penile carcinogenesis, in particular the cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) and prostaglandin E2 (PGE2) pathways.

COX-2 is an isoenzyme responsible for formation of prostanoids and has been found to be strongly expressed in PeCa (Golijanin et al. 2004). Overexpression of COX-2 would subsequently cause overproduction of prostaglandins and thromboxanes. The increased release of the potent PGE2 plays a fundamental role in cell proliferation, increased angiogenesis, and the activation of epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) (Lee et al. 2013).

Smoking has been suggested to be a risk factor for PeCa, although high-level evidence of this is still lacking and therefore remains controversial. *N*-Nitrosodimethylamine has been postulated to be present in sebaceous glands in smokers, and prolonged exposure of this carcinogen in an uncircumcised penis has been suggested to promote cancer dedifferentiation (Brittebo et al. 1981). Circumcision in childhood is known to be protective against the development of PeCa, perhaps partly due to minimizing risk of development of chronic inflammatory diseases and potentially decreased accumulative exposure to carcinogens such as *N*-Nitrosodimethylamine.

HPV has long been understood to be associated with formation of a genital tumor. Prevalence of HPV in penile cancer ranges between 20% and 80%, with geographical variation (Muneer et al. 2009). HPV serotypes 16 and 18 are the commonest types associated with PeCa and are found in between 60% and 75% of penile intraepithelial neoplasia (PeIN) and invasive tumors (Heideman et al. 2007). Warty and basaloid subtypes of SCC PeCa are in particular associated with HPV. Within the HPV viral genotype is an early (E) region, which encodes proteins required for replication, regulation, and modification of host nucleus and cytoplasm, and a late (L) region, which encodes for capsid proteins. If E6 and E7 viral genes are overexpressed in HPV transformed cells, increased cellular differentiation and proliferation through their interaction with retinoblastoma Rb/E2F and p53 tumor suppressor gene products affect the process of cellular proliferation and apoptosis (zur Hausen 2002). Under normal circumstances, p53 inhibits cell cycle by the p21/Rb cascade. If p53 is inactivated by HPV E6 and E7, carcinogenesis occurs, in particular in the warty and basaloid subtypes (Poetsch et al. 2011). HPV16 DNA has also been found to activate the proto-oncogene myc, and myc gains and overexpression have been demonstrated in PeCa (Peter et al. 2006). Myc has also been suggested to be associated with risk of tumor progression and has the potential to be a marker for PeCa prognosis.

Limited studies are available in the role of telomerase in PeCa. Telomerase is an enzyme which adds repeated DNA sequences to the 3' end of the telomere regions of DNA strands to confer stability to the chromosomes. In cancer, telomerase activity has the potential to overcome programmed cell death, leading to indefinite replication capacity. A study conducted by Alves et al. described detectable telomerase activity and its association with invasive PeCa (Alves et al. 2001). However, further studies are required to evaluate its relevance.

Identification of tumor proliferation markers has the potential use to predict PeCa prognosis and metastatic capability. A study by Protzel et al. has been shown Ki67, a proliferation marker, to be strongly expressed in invasive PeCa, and is associated with increased risk of metastasis and poor prognosis (Protzel et al. 2007). However, another study which included 148 patients found that Ki67 has no prognostic value for cancerspecific survival (CSS) or overall survival in PeCa (Stankiewicz et al. 2012). PCNA, a protein found in the nucleus of cells and is a cofactor of DNA polymerase delta and is essential for DNA synthesis and repair, has been shown to be associated with risk of nodal metastasis in PeCa, but no prognostic value for CSS (Martins et al. 2002).

Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) has been suggested to play a role in tumor progression. Its activation by epidermal growth factor (EGF) or transforming growth factor- α (TGF α) subsequently induces various proliferative pathways such as KRAS-BRAF, HER-3, and HER-4 (Protzel and Spiess 2013). The PI3K/PTEN/AKT pathway has also been found to be altered in PeCa in one of author's previous study (Stankiewicz et al. 2011). It was found that HPV-negative PeCa had increased expression of EGFR, whereas HER3 expression is significantly more common in HPV-positive PeCa. HER receptors are therefore potential receptors that can be used as target for treatment.

For cancer to have metastatic potential, it needs to be invasive and penetrate through the basement membrane. For a cancer to be invasive, a breakdown of the cell-to-cell adhesion is usually required for tumor cells to invade through the basement membrane. E-cadherin, a mediator of intercellular junctions, will need to be downregulated. Epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) is the process which E-cadherin can be downregulated, and various microRNAs and matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) have been shown to be associated with EMT and subsequent tumor progression (Campos et al. 2006). Studies on EMT are sparse, and further investigation into its role as a marker of tumor progression is required.

Increase in tumor cell mobility and angiogenesis are essential parts of tumor microenvironment in the development of tumor progression and metastasis. In particular, neoangiogenesis plays a very fundamental role for intravasation of tumor cells, which is then followed by its ability to survive within the circulation to spread to other parts of the body. Unfortunately, no circulating tumor cells (CTC) has been identified for PeCa so far. Inhibition of this process has been postulated, with downregulation of metastasis suppressor gene KAI1 appearing to play a role in metastatic seeding in PeCa. It is thought to be associated with nodal metastasis and subsequent poor prognosis (Protzel et al. 2008).

Pathways associated with micro-metastasis have also been postulated to be associated with cancer metastasis, but investigations into its potential associated pathways have been limited. These are pathways required prior to the initiation of macrometastasis and have also been suggested to be associated with chemoresistance. Due to rarity of the disease, initiative to combine worldwide collections of tumors is required to further study these pathways in patients with metastatic PeCa.

The understanding of molecular pathways in PeCa carcinogenesis, tumor progression, and development of metastatic disease give the opportunity to develop therapeutic targeted treatments. In particular, the identification of early invasive and metastatic spread offers the opportunity to provide early aggressive treatment for PeCa which is associated with prognosis once nodal involvement process occurs.

Testicular Cancer

Although relatively rare, testicular germ cell tumors (TGCTs) are the commonest solid malignancy in men aged between 18 and 35 years, with an incidence of 5–10 per 100,000 in developed countries. TGCTs are broadly divided into seminoma and non-seminoma (NSGCT), to guide treatment strategies and prognosis. Its exquisite chemosensitivity makes TGCTs a rare oncological success. Even in patients presenting with advanced disease, the 5-year overall survival (OS) is excellent, with over 80% of patients in developed countries (Siegel et al. 2016).

However, treatment balance to minimize morbidity (such as infertility and future malignancies) while maintaining adequate oncological control for patients with TGCT is yet to be established. Markers for early identification of TGCTs in
advanced disease with chemoresistance may also be able to guide earlier salvage treatment for better oncological control. Further understanding of molecular and genetic basis of TGCT may be able to help identifying testicular tumors with higher metastatic potential in early-stage disease, and nonresponders to chemotherapy in advanced disease, and to develop novel therapeutic agents in chemoresistant patients.

Family history of TGCTs increases risk of development of TGCTs, with a risk of six to ten times higher in patients with first-degree relatives with a history of TGCT. Although hereditary component in the development of the disease therefore appears apparent, no significant genetic linkage has been identified in linkage analysis studies (Crockford et al. 2006).

Studies into the genetics of TGCT usually reflect the tumor's embryonic origin with a low incidence of mutations, loss of parental pattern of genomic imprinting, distinct DNA methylation profiles, and uniparental disomies (Woldu et al. 2017). This makes it different from other somatic tissue-derived tumors. Comparing with other solid tumors, TGCTs are associated with much lower mutation frequency at 0.5 mutations/megabase (Nathanson et al. 2005).

The only consistent chromosomal abnormality on karyotype analysis in patients with TGCT is the presence of isochromosome of the short arm of chromosome 12, 12p [i(12p)] (Atkin and Baker 1982). This has been identified in all histological subtypes and in some carcinoma in situ. The exact mechanism to account for this is yet to be determined. However, a range of genes have been investigated with apparent association, including the proto-oncogenes cyclin D2 (CCND2) and KRAS, the growth factor receptor TNFRSF1A, the glucose transporter GLUT3, the estrogen transporters REA and FLJ22028, and stem-cell-associated genes such as NANOG, STELLAR/DPPA3, and GDF3 (Woldu et al. 2017; Juric et al. 2005; Rodriguez et al. 2003). Unfortunately, the clinical significance of i(12p) chromosomal abnormality has not yet been established, with inconsistent results from previous studies (Bosl et al. 1989, 1994).

On the genetics level in the development of TGCTs, it is believed to be a polygenic, multistep level, starting at the embryonic stage till puberty when spermatogenesis is initiated by further genetic events. Various gene loci related to TGCT tumorigenesis have been identified in genome-wide association studies (GWAS), such as KITLG, SPRY4, BAK1, DMRT1, TERT, and ATF7IP, proposed gene TGCT1 on Xq27, and gr/gr deletion in the AZFc region on Y chromosome (Rapley et al. 2009), with most of them associated with the KIT-KITLG signaling pathway.

Infertility has been found to be a risk factor in the development of TGCTs. The commonest genetic modification associated with infertility was found to be a deletion of 1.6 Mb in the AZF region of the Y chromosome, and this alteration is associated with at least twice the risk of developing TGCTs.

The *KIT* gene, a proto-oncogene receptor tyrosine kinase protein which is partly responsible for cell survival and proliferation, is of particular research interest into its role in TGCT as it has been used for targeted treatment in other malignancy such as gastrointestinal stromal tumor (GIST) (Einhorn et al. 2006). Studies have shown to be relatively more common to be present in patients with seminoma (19%) when compared with NSGCT (Bamford et al. 2004).

Both KRAS/NRAS of the ras pathway are, again, another proto-oncogene receptor tyrosine kinase proteins. They are associated with the activation of pathways such as the Raf/MEK/ERK and PI3 pathways. Defect in both pathways would lead to uncontrollable growth and tumorigenesis. Many compounds are able to inhibit these pathways, and they have already been targets for treatment for other cancers such as Hodgkin's disease. KRAS/NRAS mutations have been detected in up to 7% of seminomas but none in NSGCT (Bamford et al. 2004). Mutations of KRAS/NRAS have also been previously demonstrated to be associated with malignant transformation and are more frequently in tumors with chemoresistance (Feldman et al. 2014). The clinical relevance of such association requires further research for clarity.

TP53 gene is a cell-cycle regulatory protein. It plays an important role in the induction of apoptosis and cell-cycle arrest during stress to help with DNA repair. It is a gene that encodes p53, and if mutated, aggressive tumor appears to be more profound (Skotheim et al. 2005). An alternative pathway triggered by specific microRNAs has been identified, potentially could be used to target for treatment (Almstrup et al. 2004). TP53 mutation has been reported to be approximately 25% in patients with chemoresistance. However, only 7% of seminomas and none in NSGCT demonstrate TP63 mutations (Bamford et al. 2004). The subsequent alteration of mdm2-p53 binding with the small molecule inhibitors RITA and Nutlin-3 results in cell-cycle arrest and apoptosis in of tumor cells, which has the potential for to be used for targeted treatment (Almstrup et al. 2004).

Targeting BRAF gene mutation has been used in other cancers such as melanoma for targeted treatment. It is yet another proto-oncogene. It is responsible for intracellular signaling pathways in the modulation of cell growth. It encodes a serine/threonine kinase, which in turn regulates the MAP kinase/ERK pathway, playing a major role in cell proliferation and differentiation (Sheikine et al. 2012). BRAF highly correlates with microsatellite instability (MSI), and with the lack of hMLH1 expression, the latter is associated with hMLH1 promoter hypermethylation (which itself is associated with chemoresistance). Although such mutation is not commonly seen in TGCTs, it has been reported to be highly detectable in chemoresistant patients when compared with chemosensitive patients (Honecker et al. 2009). Further research with contemporary sequencing is required to investigate its clinical relevance.

Epigenetic changes in chromosome or its associated protein without alterations in DNA sequences may play a role in the development in many malignancies including TGCT and potentially related to development of chemoresistance. Various studies have been carried out to investigate DNA promoter methylation differences in TGCTs, with higher hypomethylation frequency detected in seminomas over NSGCT (Peltomaki 1991; Smiraglia et al. 2002). In particular, RASSF1A and HIC1 promoter hypermethylation has been found to be associated with cisplatin resistance, while presence of MGMT and RARB promoter hypermethylation is associated with cisplatin sensitivity (Koul et al. 2004). hMLH1 is involved in mismatch repair, and its dysfunction leads to MSI and has also been reported to be associated with chemoresistance (Wermann et al. 2010), and 40 other genes or non-coding RNAs with hypermethylated promoters including RBMY1A have also been identified to be related to the development of TGCT (Cheung et al. 2016).

With regard to miRNAs, which are small non-coding RNA molecules reported to be associated with development of many cancers if deregulated, miRNA-372 and miRNA-373 have been reported to suppress the p53 pathway, leading to cellular proliferation and development of TGCTs in the presence of wild-type p53 (Lize et al. 2010). MiRNA 199a following promoter hypermethylation has been identified to be associated with upregulation of PODXL, leading to cancer invasion and metastasis (Cheung et al. 2011). However, most of the function of miRNAs are yet to be established or validated.

An overall review in the development of TGCT and chemoresistance has been provided. It is a complex, multistep process. Many have been suggested to have the potential as new molecular prognostic marker, but none has yet to be confirmed to be able to predict biological behavior of TGCT or chemoresistance. Future studies concerning the genetics and epigenetics of TGCT will be required and likely will provide significant clinical relevance in the prevention, treatment, and predicting prognosis in patients with TGCT.

References

- Ahmad I, Sansom OJ, Leung HY. Exploring molecular genetics of bladder cancer: lessons learned from mouse models. Dis Model Mech. 2012;5(3):323–32.
- Ahmadiyeh N, Pomerantz MM, Grisanzio C, et al. 8q24 prostate, breast, and colon cancer risk loci show tissue-specific long-range interaction with MYC. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2010;107(21):9742–6.
- Almstrup K, Hoei-Hansen CE, Wirkner U, et al. Embryonic stem cell-like features of testicular carcinoma in situ revealed by genome-wide gene expression profiling. Cancer Res. 2004;64(14):4736–43.
- Alves G, Fiedler W, Guenther E, et al. Determination of telomerase activity in squamous cell carcinoma of the penis. Int J Oncol. 2001;18(1):67–70.

- Amundadottir LT, Sulem P, Gudmundsson J, et al. A common variant associated with prostate cancer in European and African populations. Nat Genet. 2006; 38(6):652–8.
- Andre F, Pusztai L. Molecular classification of breast cancer: implications for selection of adjuvant chemotherapy. Nat Clin Pract Oncol. 2006;3(11):621–32.
- Antonarakis ES, Lu C, Wang H, et al. AR-V7 and resistance to enzalutamide and abiraterone in prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2014;371(11):1028–38.
- Atkin NB, Baker MC. Specific chromosome change, i(12p), in testicular tumours? Lancet. 1982;2(8311):1349.
- Attard G, Parker C, Eeles RA, et al. Prostate cancer. Lancet. 2016;387(10013):70–82.
- Bamford S, Dawson E, Forbes S, et al. The COSMIC (Catalogue of Somatic Mutations in Cancer) database and website. Br J Cancer. 2004;91(2):355–8.
- Benichou J, Chow WH, McLaughlin JK, et al. Population attributable risk of renal cell cancer in Minnesota. Am J Epidemiol. 1998;148(5):424–30.
- Bosl GJ, Dmitrovsky E, Reuter VE, et al. Isochromosome of the short arm of chromosome 12: clinically useful markers for male germ cell tumors. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1989;81(24):1874–8.
- Bosl GJ, Ilson DH, Rodriguez E, et al. Clinical relevance of the i(12p) marker chromosome in germ cell tumors. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1994;86(5):349–55.
- Braakhuis BJ, Tabor MP, Kummer JA, et al. A genetic explanation of Slaughter's concept of field cancerization: evidence and clinical implications. Cancer Res. 2003;63(8):1727–30.
- Breast Cancer Linkage Consortium. Cancer risks in BRCA2 mutation carriers. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1999; 91(15):1310–6.
- Brittebo EB, Lofberg B, Tjalve H. Sites of metabolism of *N*-nitrosodiethylamine in mice. Chem Biol Interact. 1981;34(2):209–21.
- Cairns P, Tokino K, Eby Y, et al. Homozygous deletions of 9p21 in primary human bladder tumors detected by comparative multiplex polymerase chain reaction. Cancer Res. 1994;54(6):1422–4.
- Cairns JP, Chiang PW, Ramamoorthy S, et al. A comparison between microsatellite and quantitative PCR analyses to detect frequent p16 copy number changes in primary bladder tumors. Clin Cancer Res. 1998; 4(2):441–4.
- Campos RS, Lopes A, Guimaraes GC, et al. E-cadherin, MMP-2, and MMP-9 as prognostic markers in penile cancer: analysis of 125 patients. Urology. 2006; 67(4):797–802.
- Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network. Comprehensive molecular characterization of clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Nature. 2013;499(7456):43–9.
- Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network. Comprehensive molecular characterization of urothelial bladder carcinoma. Nature. 2014;507(7492):315–22.
- Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network, Linehan WM, Spellman PT, et al. Comprehensive molecular characterization of papillary renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2016;374(2):135–45.

- Castillo-Martin M, Domingo-Domenech J, Karni-Schmidt O, et al. Molecular pathways of urothelial development and bladder tumorigenesis. Urol Oncol. 2010;28(4):401–8.
- Cheung HH, Davis AJ, Lee TL, et al. Methylation of an intronic region regulates miR-199a in testicular tumor malignancy. Oncogene. 2011;30(31):3404–15.
- Cheung HH, Yang Y, Lee TL, et al. Hypermethylation of genes in testicular embryonal carcinomas. Br J Cancer. 2016;114(2):230–6.
- Chial H. Proto-oncogenes to oncogenes to cancer. Nat Educ. 2008a;1(1):33.
- Chial H. Tumor suppressor (TS) genes and the two-hit hypothesis. Nat Educ. 2008b;1(1):177.
- Chow NH, Cairns P, Eisenberger CF, et al. Papillary urothelial hyperplasia is a clonal precursor to papillary transitional cell bladder cancer. Int J Cancer. 2000; 89(6):514–8.
- Crockford GP, Linger R, Hockley S, et al. Genome-wide linkage screen for testicular germ cell tumour susceptibility loci. Hum Mol Genet. 2006;15(3):443–51.
- Dakubo GD, Jakupciak JP, Birch-Machin MA, et al. Clinical implications and utility of field cancerization. Cancer Cell Int. 2007;7:2.
- di Martino E, Tomlinson DC, Knowles MA. A decade of FGF receptor research in bladder cancer: past, present, and future challenges. Adv Urol. 2012;2012:429213.
- Eeles RA, Kote-Jarai Z, Giles GG, et al. Multiple newly identified loci associated with prostate cancer susceptibility. Nat Genet. 2008;40(3):316–21.
- Eeles R, Goh C, Castro E, et al. The genetic epidemiology of prostate cancer and its clinical implications. Nat Rev Urol. 2014;11(1):18–31.
- Einhorn LH, Brames MJ, Heinrich MC, et al. Phase II study of imatinib mesylate in chemotherapy refractory germ cell tumors expressing KIT. Am J Clin Oncol. 2006;29(1):12–3.
- Ewing CM, Ray AM, Lange EM, et al. Germline mutations in HOXB13 and prostate-cancer risk. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(2):141–9.
- Feldman DR, Iyer G, Van Alstine L, et al. Presence of somatic mutations within PIK3CA, AKT, RAS, and FGFR3 but not BRAF in cisplatin-resistant germ cell tumors. Clin Cancer Res. 2014;20(14):3712–20.
- Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Ervik M, et al. GLOBOCAN 2012 v1.0, cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: IARC CancerBase No. 11 [Internet]. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2013. Available from http://globocan.iarc.fr. Accessed on 23 Sept 2016.
- Figueroa JD, Han SS, Garcia-Closas M, et al. Genomewide interaction study of smoking and bladder cancer risk. Carcinogenesis. 2014;35(8):1737–44.
- Freedman ML, Monteiro AN, Gayther SA, et al. Principles for the post-GWAS functional characterization of cancer risk loci. Nat Genet. 2011;43(6):513–8.
- Garcia-Closas M, Ye Y, Rothman N, et al. A genome-wide association study of bladder cancer identifies a new susceptibility locus within SLC14A1, a urea transporter gene on chromosome 18q12.3. Hum Mol Genet. 2011; 20(21):4282–9.

- Gerlinger M, Rowan AJ, Horswell S, et al. Intratumor heterogeneity and branched evolution revealed by multiregion sequencing. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(10): 883–92.
- Gnarra JR, Tory K, Weng Y, et al. Mutations of the VHL tumour suppressor gene in renal carcinoma. Nat Genet. 1994;7(1):85–90.
- Goldgar DE, Easton DF, Cannon-Albright LA, et al. Systematic population-based assessment of cancer risk in first-degree relatives of cancer probands. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1994;86(21):1600–8.
- Golijanin D, Tan JY, Kazior A, et al. Cyclooxygenase-2 and microsomal prostaglandin E synthase-1 are overexpressed in squamous cell carcinoma of the penis. Clin Cancer Res. 2004;10(3):1024–31.
- Grossman HB, Liebert M, Antelo M, et al. p53 and RB expression predict progression in T1 bladder cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 1998;4(4):829–34.
- Hakimi AA, Reznik E, Lee CH, et al. An integrated metabolic atlas of clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Cell. 2016;29(1):104–16.
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell. 2011;144(5):646–74.
- Heideman DA, Waterboer T, Pawlita M, et al. Human papillomavirus-16 is the predominant type etiologically involved in penile squamous cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25(29):4550–6.
- Hemminki K. Familial risk and familial survival in prostate cancer. World J Urol. 2012;30(2):143–8.
- Henrion M, Frampton M, Scelo G, et al. Common variation at 2q22.3 (ZEB2) influences the risk of renal cancer. Hum Mol Genet. 2013;22(4):825–31.
- Honecker F, Wermann H, Mayer F, et al. Microsatellite instability, mismatch repair deficiency, and BRAF mutation in treatment-resistant germ cell tumors. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27(13):2129–36.
- Hornigold N, Devlin J, Davies AM, et al. Mutation of the 9q34 gene TSC1 in sporadic bladder cancer. Oncogene. 1999;18(16):2657–61.
- International Cancer Genome Consortium, Hudson TJ, Anderson W, et al. International network of cancer genome projects. Nature. 2010;464(7291):993–8.
- Isaacs JS, Jung YJ, Mole DR, et al. HIF overexpression correlates with biallelic loss of fumarate hydratase in renal cancer: novel role of fumarate in regulation of HIF stability. Cancer Cell. 2005;8(2):143–53.
- Jansson KF, Akre O, Garmo H, et al. Concordance of tumor differentiation among brothers with prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2012;62(4):656–61.
- Juric D, Sale S, Hromas RA, et al. Gene expression profiling differentiates germ cell tumors from other cancers and defines subtype-specific signatures. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2005;102(49):17763–8.
- Kaelin WG. Von Hippel-Lindau disease. Annu Rev Pathol. 2007;2:145–73.
- Karayi MK, Markham AF. Molecular biology of prostate cancer. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 2004;7(1):6–20.
- Kiemeney LA. Hereditary bladder cancer. Scand J Urol Nephrol Suppl. 2008;42:(218):110–5.

- Kiemeney LA, Thorlacius S, Sulem P, et al. Sequence variant on 8q24 confers susceptibility to urinary bladder cancer. Nat Genet. 2008;40(11):1307–12.
- Kiemeney LA, Sulem P, Besenbacher S, et al. A sequence variant at 4p16.3 confers susceptibility to urinary bladder cancer. Nat Genet. 2010;42(5):415–9.
- Kote-Jarai Z, Leongamornlert D, Tymrakiewicz M, et al. Mutation analysis of the MSMB gene in familial prostate cancer. Br J Cancer. 2010;102(2):414–8.
- Kote-Jarai Z, Leongamornlert D, Saunders E, et al. BRCA2 is a moderate penetrance gene contributing to young-onset prostate cancer: implications for genetic testing in prostate cancer patients. Br J Cancer. 2011a;105(8):1230–4.
- Kote-Jarai Z, Olama AA, Giles GG, et al. Seven prostate cancer susceptibility loci identified by a multi-stage genome-wide association study. Nat Genet. 2011b; 43(8):785–91.
- Koul S, McKiernan JM, Narayan G, et al. Role of promoter hypermethylation in Cisplatin treatment response of male germ cell tumors. Mol Cancer. 2004;3:16.
- L'Hote CG, Knowles MA. Cell responses to FGFR3 signalling: growth, differentiation and apoptosis. Exp Cell Res. 2005;304(2):417–31.
- Lamy P, Nordentoft I, Birkenkamp-Demtroder K, et al. Paired exome analysis reveals clonal evolution and potential therapeutic targets in urothelial carcinoma. Cancer Res. 2016;76(19):5894–906.
- Lawrence MS, Stojanov P, Polak P, et al. Mutational heterogeneity in cancer and the search for new cancerassociated genes. Nature. 2013;499(7457):214–8.
- Lee HN, Na HK, Surh YJ. Resolution of inflammation as a novel chemopreventive strategy. Semin Immunopathol. 2013;35(2):151–61.
- Leongamornlert D, Mahmud N, Tymrakiewicz M, et al. Germline BRCA1 mutations increase prostate cancer risk. Br J Cancer. 2012;106(10):1697–701.
- Lichtenstein P, Holm NV, Verkasalo PK, et al. Environmental and heritable factors in the causation of cancer – analyses of cohorts of twins from Sweden, Denmark, and Finland. N Engl J Med. 2000;343(2):78–85.
- Linehan WM, Pinto PA, Bratslavsky G, et al. Hereditary kidney cancer: unique opportunity for disease-based therapy. Cancer. 2009;115(10 Suppl):2252–61.
- Linehan WM, Srinivasan R, Schmidt LS. The genetic basis of kidney cancer: a metabolic disease. Nat Rev Urol. 2010;7(5):277–85.
- Lipworth L, Tarone RE, Lund L, et al. Epidemiologic characteristics and risk factors for renal cell cancer. Clin Epidemiol. 2009;1:33–43.
- Lize M, Pilarski S, Dobbelstein M. E2F1-inducible micro-RNA 449a/b suppresses cell proliferation and promotes apoptosis. Cell Death Differ. 2010;17(3):452–8.
- Martins AC, Faria SM, Cologna AJ, et al. Immunoexpression of p53 protein and proliferating cell nuclear antigen in penile carcinoma. J Urol. 2002;167(1): 89–92; discussion 92–3
- Masson N, Ratcliffe PJ. Hypoxia signaling pathways in cancer metabolism: the importance of co-selecting

interconnected physiological pathways. Cancer Metab. 2014;2(1):3.

- Matsuda K, Takahashi A, Middlebrooks CD, et al. Genome-wide association study identified SNP on 15q24 associated with bladder cancer risk in Japanese population. Hum Mol Genet. 2015;24(4):1177–84.
- Moss TJ, Qi Y, Xi L, et al. Comprehensive genomic characterization of upper tract urothelial carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2017;72(4):641–9.
- Mostafa MH, Sheweita SA, O'Connor PJ. Relationship between schistosomiasis and bladder cancer. Clin Microbiol Rev. 1999;12(1):97–111.
- Mottet N, Bellmunt J, Bolla M, et al. EAU-ESTRO-SIOG guidelines on prostate cancer. Part 1: screening, diagnosis, and local treatment with curative intent. Eur Urol. 2016. https://www.nature.com/articles/srep27702.
- Mullane SA, Werner L, Rosenberg J, et al. Correlation of APOBEC mRNA expression with overall survival and PD-L1 expression in urothelial carcinoma. Sci Rep. 2016;6:27702.
- Muneer A, Kayes O, Ahmed HU, et al. Molecular prognostic factors in penile cancer. World J Urol. 2009; 27(2):161–7.
- Nathanson KL, Kanetsky PA, Hawes R, et al. The Y deletion gr/gr and susceptibility to testicular germ cell tumor. Am J Hum Genet. 2005;77(6):1034–43.
- Oh SC, Park YY, Park ES, et al. Prognostic gene expression signature associated with two molecularly distinct subtypes of colorectal cancer. Gut. 2012;61(9): 1291–8.
- Oliveira-Barros EG, Nicolau-Neto P, Da Costa NM, et al. Prostate cancer molecular profiling: the Achilles heel for the implementation of precision medicine. Cell Biol Int. 2017;41:1239.
- Parkin DM, Muir CS. Cancer incidence in five continents. Comparability and quality of data. IARC Sci Publ. 1992;6:(120):45–173.
- Peltomaki P. DNA methylation changes in human testicular cancer. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1991; 1096(3):187–96.
- Peruzzi B, Bottaro DP. Targeting the c-Met signaling pathway in cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2006;12(12):3657–60.
- Peter M, Rosty C, Couturier J, et al. MYC activation associated with the integration of HPV DNA at the MYC locus in genital tumors. Oncogene. 2006; 25(44):5985–93.
- Pietrzak P, Hadway P, Corbishley CM, et al. Is the association between balanitis xerotica obliterans and penile carcinoma underestimated? BJU Int. 2006;98(1):74–6.
- Poetsch M, Hemmerich M, Kakies C, et al. Alterations in the tumor suppressor gene p16(INK4A) are associated with aggressive behavior of penile carcinomas. Virchows Arch. 2011;458(2):221–9.
- Pomerantz MM, Beckwith CA, Regan MM, et al. Evaluation of the 8q24 prostate cancer risk locus and MYC expression. Cancer Res. 2009;69(13):5568–74.
- Powell IJ. Epidemiology and pathophysiology of prostate cancer in African-American men. J Urol. 2007; 177(2): 444–9.

- Protzel C, Spiess PE. Molecular research in penile cancerlessons learned from the past and bright horizons of the future? Int J Mol Sci. 2013;14(10):19494–505.
- Protzel C, Knoedel J, Zimmermann U, et al. Expression of proliferation marker Ki67 correlates to occurrence of metastasis and prognosis, histological subtypes and HPV DNA detection in penile carcinomas. Histol Histopathol. 2007;22(11):1197–204.
- Protzel C, Kakies C, Kleist B, et al. Down-regulation of the metastasis suppressor protein KAI1/CD82 correlates with occurrence of metastasis, prognosis and presence of HPV DNA in human penile squamous cell carcinoma. Virchows Arch. 2008;452(4):369–75.
- Purdue MP, Ye Y, Wang Z, et al. A genome-wide association study of renal cell carcinoma among African Americans. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2014; 23(1):209–14.
- Rafnar T, Sulem P, Stacey SN, et al. Sequence variants at the TERT-CLPTM1L locus associate with many cancer types. Nat Genet. 2009;41(2):221–7.
- Rapley EA, Turnbull C, Al Olama AA, et al. A genomewide association study of testicular germ cell tumor. Nat Genet. 2009;41(7):807–10.
- Reulen RC, Kellen E, Buntinx F, et al. A meta-analysis on the association between bladder cancer and occupation. Scand J Urol Nephrol Suppl. 2008;42:(218):64–78.
- Roberts SA, Gordenin DA. Hypermutation in human cancer genomes: footprints and mechanisms. Nat Rev Cancer. 2014;14(12):786–800.
- Rodriguez S, Jafer O, Goker H, et al. Expression profile of genes from 12p in testicular germ cell tumors of adolescents and adults associated with i(12p) and amplification at 12p11.2-p12.1. Oncogene. 2003; 22(12):1880–91.
- Rothman N, Garcia-Closas M, Chatterjee N, et al. A multistage genome-wide association study of bladder cancer identifies multiple susceptibility loci. Nat Genet. 2010;42(11):978–84.
- Rous P. A sarcoma of the fowl transmissible by an agent separable from the tumor cells. J Exp Med. 1911; 13(4):397–411.
- Rous P. Transmission of a malignant new growth by means of a cell-free filtrate. Conn Med. 1973;37(10):526.
- Ruppert JM, Tokino K, Sidransky D. Evidence for two bladder cancer suppressor loci on human chromosome 9. Cancer Res. 1993;53(21):5093–5.
- Schmidt L, Duh FM, Chen F, et al. Germline and somatic mutations in the tyrosine kinase domain of the MET proto-oncogene in papillary renal carcinomas. Nat Genet. 1997;16(1):68–73.
- Schmidt L, Junker K, Nakaigawa N, et al. Novel mutations of the MET proto-oncogene in papillary renal carcinomas. Oncogene. 1999;18(14):2343–50.
- Semenza GL. HIF-1 mediates metabolic responses to intratumoral hypoxia and oncogenic mutations. J Clin Invest. 2013;123(9):3664–71.
- Sfakianos JP, Cha EK, Iyer G, et al. Genomic characterization of upper tract urothelial carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2015;68(6):970–7.

- Sheikine Y, Genega E, Melamed J, et al. Molecular genetics of testicular germ cell tumors. Am J Cancer Res. 2012;2(2):153–67.
- Sibley K, Stern P, Knowles MA. Frequency of fibroblast growth factor receptor 3 mutations in sporadic tumours. Oncogene. 2001;20(32):4416–8.
- Sidransky D, Frost P, Von Eschenbach A, et al. Clonal origin of bladder cancer. N Engl J Med. 1992; 326(11): 737–40.
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2016. CA Cancer J Clin. 2016;66(1):7–30.
- Skotheim RI, Lind GE, Monni O, et al. Differentiation of human embryonal carcinomas in vitro and in vivo reveals expression profiles relevant to normal development. Cancer Res. 2005;65(13):5588–98.
- Smiraglia DJ, Szymanska J, Kraggerud SM, et al. Distinct epigenetic phenotypes in seminomatous and nonseminomatous testicular germ cell tumors. Oncogene. 2002;21(24):3909–16.
- Sorlie T, Perou CM, Tibshirani R, et al. Gene expression patterns of breast carcinomas distinguish tumor subclasses with clinical implications. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2001;98(19):10869–74.
- Stankiewicz E, Prowse DM, Ng M, et al. Alternative HER/PTEN/Akt pathway activation in HPV positive and negative penile carcinomas. PLoS One. 2011;6(3): e17517.
- Stankiewicz E, Ng M, Cuzick J, et al. The prognostic value of Ki-67 expression in penile squamous cell carcinoma. J Clin Pathol. 2012;65(6):534–7.
- Suriano F, Altobelli E, Sergi F, et al. Bladder cancer after radiotherapy for prostate cancer. Rev Urol. 2013; 15(3):108–12.
- Tan DS, Mok TS, Rebbeck TR. Cancer genomics: diversity and disparity across ethnicity and geography. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(1):91–101.
- Thompson D, Easton D, Breast Cancer Linkage Consortium. Variation in cancer risks, by mutation position, in BRCA2 mutation carriers. Am J Hum Genet. 2001; 68(2):410–9.
- Tian S, Wang C, An MW. Test on existence of histology subtype-specific prognostic signatures among early stage lung adenocarcinoma and squamous cell carcinoma patients using a Cox-model based filter. Biol Direct. 2015;10:15.

- Tomlinson IP, Alam NA, Rowan AJ, et al. Germline mutations in FH predispose to dominantly inherited uterine fibroids, skin leiomyomata and papillary renal cell cancer. Nat Genet. 2002;30(4):406–10.
- Vermeulen SH, Hanum N, Grotenhuis AJ, et al. Recurrent urinary tract infection and risk of bladder cancer in the Nijmegen bladder cancer study. Br J Cancer. 2015; 112(3):594–600.
- Vlaovic P, Jewett MA. Cyclophosphamide-induced bladder cancer. Can J Urol. 1999;6(2):745–8.
- Wang M, Li Z, Chu H, et al. Genome-wide association study of bladder cancer in a Chinese cohort reveals a new susceptibility locus at 5q12.3. Cancer Res. 2016; 76(11):3277–84.
- Wermann H, Stoop H, Gillis AJ, et al. Global DNA methylation in fetal human germ cells and germ cell tumours: association with differentiation and cisplatin resistance. J Pathol. 2010;221(4):433–42.
- Whitaker HC, Kote-Jarai Z, Ross-Adams H, et al. The rs10993994 risk allele for prostate cancer results in clinically relevant changes in microseminoprotein-beta expression in tissue and urine. PLoS One. 2010a; 5(10):e13363.
- Whitaker HC, Warren AY, Eeles R, et al. The potential value of microseminoprotein-beta as a prostate cancer biomarker and therapeutic target. Prostate. 2010b; 70(3):333–40.
- Williamson MP, Elder PA, Shaw ME, et al. p16 (CDKN2) is a major deletion target at 9p21 in bladder cancer. Hum Mol Genet. 1995;4(9):1569–77.
- Woldu SL, Amatruda JF, Bagrodia A. Testicular germ cell tumor genomics. Curr Opin Urol. 2017;27(1):41–7.
- Wong MC, Goggins WB, Wang HH, et al. Global incidence and mortality for prostate cancer: analysis of temporal patterns and trends in 36 countries. Eur Urol. 2016;70(5):862–74.
- Wu X, Ros MM, Gu J, et al. Epidemiology and genetic susceptibility to bladder cancer. BJU Int. 2008; 102(9 Pt B):1207–15.
- Wu X, Scelo G, Purdue MP, et al. A genome-wide association study identifies a novel susceptibility locus for renal cell carcinoma on 12p11.23. Hum Mol Genet. 2012;21(2):456–62.
- zur Hausen H. Papillomaviruses and cancer: from basic studies to clinical application. Nat Rev Cancer. 2002; 2(5):342–50.



Clinical Aspects and Investigations in Genitourinary Cancer

Pradeep Durai, Qing Hui Wu, and Edmund Chiong

Contents

Principles of Common Radiological Investigations	20
X-Ray	20
Intravenous Urography (IVU)	20
Ultrasound	21
Computed Tomography	21
Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI)	22
Bone Scans	22
PET (Positron Emission Tomography) Scans	23
Renal Cell Carcinoma	23
Clinical Aspects	23
Investigations	23
Urothelial Cancer	25
Clinical Aspects	25
Presentation	25
Investigations	25
Prostate Cancer	27
Clinical Aspects	27
Presentation	27
Investigations	27
Testicular Cancer	30
Clinical Aspects	30
Presentation	31
Examination	31
Imaging	32
Penile Cancer	34
Clinical Aspects	34
Presentation	34

P. Durai \cdot Q. H. Wu \cdot E. Chiong (\boxtimes)

Department of Urology, National University Hospital, National University Health System (NUHS), Singapore, Singapore e-mail: pradeep_durai@nuhs.edu.sg;

qing_hui_wu@nuhs.edu.sg; surce@nus.edu.sg

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_46

Invasive Cancer	34 34
Investigations	34 35

Abstract

Genitourinary cancer is an important topic in the current era. Understanding the disease is important to tailor the treatment for individual patients. Clinical aspects and investigations are part and parcel in cancer diagnosis. Genitourinary cancer encompasses multiple cancers but five important cancers are discussed in this chapter. This includes renal cell carcinoma, prostate cancer, urothelial cancer, testicular cancer and penile cancer. Other subtypes or variants are beyond the scope of this chapter. This chapter is to encourage the readers to better understand the clinical aspects and investigations that are commonly used in genitourinary cancer.

Investigations play a major role in diagnosis of genitourinary cancer. Understanding the principles of the imaging is important to appreciate and interpret a particular imaging modality. The principles of the imaging are mentioned at the start of the chapter. We have placed the clinical aspects and investigations for individual cancers mentioned above and tailored the topics to include appropriate investigations and salient features to take note in the imaging.

Principles of Common Radiological Investigations

X-Ray

Wilhelm Conrad Röntgen discovered X-rays in 1895. X-rays are generated from X-ray generator, and when this passes through human tissues, tissue attenuation occurs and the X-rays are recorded on a film and reconstructed to form an image.

X-rays are inexpensive and readily available. It is used in urology (X-ray kidney, ureter, and bladder) and in diagnosis and follow-up of urinary stones. It is less sensitive and essentially replaced by IVU or computed tomography (CT).

Intravenous Urography (IVU)

IVU is an inexpensive imaging of the urinary system. It involves injecting IV water-soluble iodinated contrast and capturing series of X-rays of the renal tract at precise time points. The films obtained are:

1. Plain (scout) film

A plain film will give information about the presence of abnormal calcifications along the urinary tract.

2. Nephrogram

This sequence is taken at 1–2 min after IV contrast injection.

- Series of films taken at 5–10 min, 15-min post IV contrast injection. Compression is applied to get appropriate pelvicalyceal imaging unless compression is contraindicated.
- 4. Delayed film

Appropriate bladder imaging is obtained in delayed phase, and it is useful to diagnose bladder pathologies/tumors.

5. Post-micturition film after the patient voids.

Even though IVU is largely replaced by CT, it still has specific roles in urology.

Common uses in urology:

- 1. Investigation for microscopic hematuria
- 2. Upper tract urothelial malignancy seen as filling defect
- Diagnosis of renal and ureteric stones in select cases
- 4. Evaluation for congenital anomalies
- 5. Evaluation of likely ureteric strictures

Ultrasound

Application of short burst of alternating current on an array of crystals within a transducer produces a mechanical wave which travels through a coupling medium to the skin and into the tissues. The transducer acts as emitter and receiver of the sound waves. Some of the waves are reflected back (echoes) to the transducer which converts the sound waves into electrical energy and generates an image. Real-time imaging is possible as the signals are processed and reconstructed in real time. The amplitude of wave reflected gives the pixel brightness in the imaging. The objects which reflect majority of the sound waves appear bright on the gray scale and vice versa. The frequencies of the sound waves used are in the range of 3.5-12 MHz.

Types of transducers:

- 1. Linear transducer:
 - Piezoelectric crystal arrangement: phased array
 - Frequency: 3–12 MHz (usually 5–7.5 MHz)
 - Beam shape: rectangular
- 2. Convex transducer:
 - Piezoelectric crystal arrangement: curvilinear
 - Frequency: 1–5 MHz (usually 3.5–5 MHz)
 - Beam shape: sector
- 3. Sectoral transducer:
 - Piezoelectric crystal arrangement: phased array
 - Frequency: 1–5 MHz (usually 3.5–5 MHz)
 - Beam shape: triangular

Common types of ultrasound study used in urology:

- Ultrasound KUB for evaluation of kidney, ureter, and bladder pathologies. It gives information about the renal mass, hydronephrosis, ureteric jets, and bladder mass/stones.
- 2. Ultrasound scrotum to evaluate scrotal pathology and testicular pathologies.
- 3. Contrast-enhanced ultrasonogram (CEUS) employs microbubbles as contrast medium,

and it is useful to evaluate suspicious lesions in those patients who cannot undergo contrasted CT (renal failure or iodinated contrast allergy), usually used for renal lesions.

4. Transrectal US – used as a guide for prostate biopsy but not used as a diagnostic tool for prostate cancer detection. It can be used to evaluate a midline prostatic cyst and for transrectal drainage of prostate abscess.

Computed Tomography

Sir Godfrey Hounsfield invented computed tomography (CT). CT uses X-rays and measures the tissue density, but the beam in the CT scanner is narrower, and this is detected by a detector placed opposite to the beam, and it produces cross-sectional slices as fine as 0.6 mm thick.

The Hounsfield unit (HU) scale is a measurement of relative densities determined by CT. Water is assigned as the reference density (0 units), and other values are measured relative to water. Air is -1000, fat -100, and bone >+200. The kidneys are +40 to +60 and increase to around 150 units after intravenous contrast. CT uses various protocols to accurately image the region of interest. Kidneys are measured with set protocols and gray scale is assigned to each pixel.

Common types of CT scans used in urology:

- CT KUB accuracy almost a near perfect 100% for stone detection (once interpretative error accounted for). It will also identify many of the renal colic mimics, such as appendicitis, diverticulitis, etc.
- CT angiography used to image status of renal vasculature in renal trauma, arteriovenous fistula.
- 3. CT kidneys to evaluate renal mass, pre-op imaging prior to nephron-sparing surgery, and characterization of renal cysts.
- CT urography hematuria evaluation, for evaluation of urothelial cancer; it is considered as one of the best modalities for imaging the collecting system.
- 5. Staging CT scan for other urological malignancies.

Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI)

MRI is excellent at imaging the kidneys and locally staging tumors, and we may possibly deduce the likely histology, on the grounds of T2 differences. MRI is also the best imaging modality for assessing zonal anatomy in the prostate and detecting prostate cancer.

The basis of MRI is the directional magnetic field, or moment, associated with charged particles in motion. Because nuclei are charged particles, this precession produces a small magnetic moment. When a human body is placed in a large magnetic field, many of the free hydrogen nuclei align themselves with the direction of the magnetic field. MRI works by manipulating the external magnetic field and by aligning the hydrogen nuclei in the tissues, and the weak radio signals are amplified to create the MR image.

Once the radiofrequency (RF) signal is removed, the nuclei realign themselves. This return to equilibrium is referred to as relaxation. During relaxation, the nuclei lose energy by emitting their own RF signal which is referred to as the free induction decay (FID) response signal.

MR image contrast depends on two tissuespecific parameters:

- 1. Longitudinal relaxation time, T1
- 2. Transverse relaxation time, T2

The two basic types of MRI images are T1-weighted and T2-weighted images, often referred to as T1 and T2 images. T1 measures the time required for the magnetic moment of the displaced nuclei to return to equilibrium, and T2 indicates the time required for the FID response signal from a given tissue type to decay.

T1 images show fluid as low signal (dark) and are generally good for anatomy. Blood products, hyperdense renal cysts, and melanin are seen as a high T1 signal. T2 images show fluid as high signal and are useful for showing pathology which is usually associated with edema or for depicting fluid containing structures such as the urinary tract. Fat is usually bright on both sequences. Current diagnostic MRI scanners use cryogenic superconducting magnets in the range of 0.5 Tesla (T) to 1.5 T. Three Tesla systems are now widely available and are being used regularly. Higher field strength systems provide improved signal-to-noise ratio (SNR), higher spatial and temporal resolution, and improved quantification (Grover et al. 2015).

Common use of MRI in urology

- MRI kidneys: used to characterize indeterminate small renal lesions, which may be inflammatory or malignant in nature, e.g., AML and in those iodinated contrasts cannot be used
- 2. MRI abdomen: useful for evaluation of IVC thrombus and its extension
- 3. MRI (multiparametric) prostate: for potential diagnosis and preoperative staging for prostate cancer
- MRI testes: rarely done but may be useful in diagnostic dilemma or equivocal findings on ultrasonography

Bone Scans

Bone scans are a nuclear medicine (scintigraphic) study that use Technetium ⁹⁹m (commonly ⁹⁹mTc)-methylene diphosphonate as the active agent. The active agent is injected intravenously, and images are captured using a Geiger counter. It has three phases (Mark Thurston 2017):

- Flow phase 2 to 5 sec images are obtained for 60 sec after injection.
- 2. Blood pool phase image is obtained 5 min after injection.
- 3. Delayed phase the bone image is obtained 2–4 hour later.

To note: Superscan is intense symmetric activity in the bones with diminished renal and soft tissue activity on a Te^{99m} diphosphonate bone scan. It can be seen in prostate cancer with diffuse metastatic disease.

PET (Positron Emission Tomography) Scans

PET scan uses changes in metabolic activities of the tissues to identify/differentiate various lesions. PET can be combined with CT (PET-CT) to get the anatomical information along with the functional information. PET can be combined with MRI (PET-MRI), and this has advantages of PET functional imaging along with MRI's unmatched soft tissue resolution. In this imaging method, the commonly used tracers in urology are 18F-fluoro-deoxy-glucose (FDG), choline, and PSMA (prostate-specific membrane antigen).

FDG-PET – Radiotracer FDG is injected intravenously, and FDG is metabolized by the tumor cells which has high metabolic rate. FDG is metabolized to FDG 6-phosphate. This substrate cannot be further metabolized and gets accumulated in the tumor cells. During imaging, this tracer is quantified.

FDG is excreted by the kidneys and normal physiological uptake is noted in brain, gut, myocardium, and brown fat.

Choline PET – Choline derivatives are used in PET imaging. Commonly used choline derivatives are 11C- or 18F-choline PET. Utility is confined to staging or detecting recurrences in advanced prostate cancer.

⁶⁸Ga-PSMA ligands are a promising new radiotracer in patients with advanced prostate cancer. Several retrospective studies have shown accurate staging in prostate cancer. It has evolving role in staging, restaging, evaluation of therapy response, and prognostication of high-risk or advanced prostate cancer (Smith and Shetty 2017).

Renal Cell Carcinoma

Clinical Aspects

Many renal masses remain asymptomatic until they are locally advanced, and they are usually diagnosed incidentally on imaging done for other nonrelated clinical problems. Symptoms associated with RCC are either due to local tumor growth, hemorrhage, paraneoplastic syndromes, or metastatic disease.

Clinical p	resentation of RCC
• Incident	al
• Sympton	ms of localized disease
– Hema	turia
– Flank	pain
– Abdo	minal mass
• Paraneo	plastic syndromes
– Eleva	ted ESR
– Hype	rtension
- Anem	ia
- Cache	exia, weight loss
- Fever	
– Stauf	er syndrome
– Hype	rcalcemia
- Polyc	ythemia
• Obstruc	tion of the inferior vena cava
– Bilate	ral lower limb edema
– Dilate	d veins in abdomen
 Varice 	ocele – nonreducing
• Sympton	ms of systemic disease
- Persis	tent cough
- Bone	pain
- Loss	of weight/loss of appetite
– Malai	se

Investigations

Laboratory

- Urinalysis simple and inexpensive, but yield may be low as RCC are parenchymal tumors unlike urothelial tumors.
- Full blood count to establish a baseline hemoglobin level and platelet count and to look for polycythemia.
- Renal panel (urea, electrolytes, and creatinine) – to assess baseline kidney function which is essential to consider nephronsparing surgery especially in patients with CKD.
- Calcium panel to look for hypercalcemia (paraneoplastic syndrome).
- ESR and liver panel, if there is clinical suspicion of paraneoplastic syndrome.
- In metastatic RCC, prognostic markers for Heng's criteria/MSKCC criteria should be done including hemoglobin, corrected calcium

level, neutrophil count, platelet count, and lactate dehydrogenase (LDH).

Imaging

Ultrasonography, computed tomography (CT), and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) are the mainstays of renal mass detection and characterization.

Ultrasound

RCC has varying sonographic appearance. Ultrasonography is useful for distinguishing cystic from solid lesions and can detect lesion vascularity, especially with use of ultrasound contrast agents (Kang et al. 2011). It is not as sensitive or specific when compared to CT or MRI. Ultrasonography is also useful in identification of most renal angiomyolipomas (AML) in view of the significant presence of fat component in majority of AMLs.

Appearance

A standard ultrasonography shows a heterogeneous and solid lesion. If the lesion is cystic, contrast-enhanced ultrasound (CEUS) is a valuable alternative to further characterize renal lesions. It will typically show a lesion which is hypervascular and heterogeneous in the arterial phase with early washout in the delayed phase.

Fig. 1 CT kidneys: portovenous phase showing a left upper pole renal tumor

Computed Tomography

CT, with and without intravenous contrast, is the primary imaging test for characterization and staging of renal lesions. CT provides near isotropic acquisition, with threedimensional reformatting capabilities (Kang et al. 2011). In CT imaging, enhancement in renal masses is determined by comparing Hounsfield units (HUs) before and after contrast administration.

Small renal mass (SRM): The sensitivity of contrast-enhanced CT for predicting RCC was 79.7%, and the specificity of contrast-enhanced CT for predicting RCC was 44.4% for small renal mass (Kim et al. 2016).

The nephrogenic phase (80–180 sec) is the most sensitive phase for detection of abnormal contrast enhancement (Fig. 1). Excretory phase is important in assessing the collecting system anatomy especially if the patient is a potential candidate for a partial nephrectomy.

MRI

MRI has excellent soft tissue resolution and it may be useful in differentiating doubtful lesions. Renal tumors have certain characteristic appearance on MRI which can possibly help to identify the likely histology (Bott 2012):



- T1: often heterogeneous due to necrosis, hemorrhage, and solid components
- T2: appearances can depend on histology
 - Clear-cell RCC: hyperintense
 - Papillary RCC: hypointense

Tumor pseudocapsule, essentially only seen in low-grade renal cell carcinomas, renal adenomas, and oncocytomas, appears as a hypointense rim between the tumor and the adjacent normal renal parenchyma (Ascenti et al. 2004).

Urothelial Cancer

Clinical Aspects

Urothelial cancer is a cancer of the environment and age; the incidence and prevalence rates increase with age, peaking in the eighth decade of life; and there is a strong association between environmental toxins and urothelial cancer formation (Parkin 2008).

Urothelial carcinomas (UCs) are the fifth most common tumors. They can be located in the lower (bladder and urethra) or upper (pyelocaliceal cavities and ureter) urinary tract. Bladder tumors account for 90–95% of UCs and are the most common malignancy of the urinary tract. In contrast, UTUC are uncommon and account for only 5–10% of UCs (Rouprêt 2017).

Presentation

Hematuria is the most common presentation.

Clinical presentation of urothelial cancer
Symptoms of localized disease
 Visible or nonvisible hematuria
 Dysuria, frequency, urgency
– Clot colic
 Acute urinary retention
 Abdominal mass
Symptoms of locally advanced disease
 Colo-vesical fistula
– Per rectal bleed
- Flank pain (with or without fever) due to
hydronephrosis or infection
- Chronic pelvic pain
(

(continued)

Clinical presentation of urothelial cancer	
--	--

```
    Symptoms of systemic disease (metastases)
```

- Persistent cough
- Bone pain
- Loss of weight/loss of appetite
- Malaise

Investigations

Laboratory

- Urinalysis: to detect microscopic hematuria/sterile pyuria
- Urine cytology: urine cytology has low sensitivity but high specificity. The urine cytology has 84% sensitivity in G3 and high-grade tumors as compared to 16% in low-grade tumors. It is a useful test and is an adjunct to cystoscopy in high-grade malignancy. Cytology is particularly important with patients with carcinoma in situ (CIS) or high-grade disease where cytological changes may be apparent before they are visible at cystoscopy (Brown 2000). Positive urine cytology is suggestive of UTUC when bladder cystoscopy is normal, provided that no CIS is detected in the bladder or prostatic urethra.
- Other urinary markers: (Table 1)

Imaging

CT urography is the investigation of choice. Ultrasonography and MR urography can be used in special conditions. Intravenous urography has largely been replaced by CT urography for evaluating UCs.

CT Urography

This CT contains a non-contrast phase, a portovenous phase, and a delayed/urographic phase. Urothelial carcinoma of urinary bladder appears as either focal regions of thickening of the bladder wall or as masses protruding into the bladder lumen or, in advanced cases, extending into adjacent tissues (Fig. 2). CT will be able to identify T3b tumors (extravesical extension), but it is difficult to identify T1/T2 disease based on CT alone (Hacking et al. 2017). The presence of hydronephrosis indicates obstruction of the

Markers (or test specifications)	Overall sensitivity (%)	Overall specificity (%)	Sensitivity for high-grade tumors (%)	Point-of-care test
UroVysion (FISH) ^a	30-86	63–95	66–70	No
Microsatellite analysis	58-92	73–100	90–92	No
Immunocyt/uCyt + ^a	52-100	63–79	62–92	No
Nuclear matrix protein 22 ^a	47–100	55–98	75–92	Yes
BTA stat ^a	29-83	56-86	62–91	Yes
BTA TRAK ^a	53-91	28-83	74–77	No
Cytokeratins	12-88	73–95	33–100	No

Table 1 Summary of the available urinary markers

^aReproduced from EAU guidelines on non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer

Fig. 2 CT urography: delayed phase showing a filling defect indicating a bladder tumor at the left lateral wall



ureteric orifice by the bladder tumor or muscle invasion at that region. Regional lymphadenopathy can be assessed on CT. Urothelial carcinoma is a field change disease, and it is important to exclude lesions in the upper urinary tract. Delayed phase is important to exclude upper urinary tract urothelial carcinoma (UTUC). UTUC is seen as a filling defect in the pelvicalyceal system or along the ureters. In advanced cases, the lesions can be infiltrating the renal parenchyma. Unlike RCC, UTUC of kidneys will not distort the renal outline, and it is usually centrally located. The secondary sign of hydronephrosis is associated with advanced disease and poor oncological outcome. The presence of enlarged lymph nodes is highly predictive of metastasis in UTUC.

Ultrasonography

It is a useful initial screening tool and bladder tumors are seen as exophytic lesions in the bladder. It is useful for detection of obstruction in patients with hematuria. However, it cannot exclude the presence of UTUC and cannot replace CT urography.

MR Urography

MRI is superior to CT or ultrasonography; however, it is limited by cost and availability. It is a useful modality in patients with allergy to iodinated contrast agents and in people with renal failure. If gadolinium is used as a contrast medium in patients with renal failure, patient should be counseled about nephrogenic systemic fibrosis. In some instances, MRI can distinguish T1 from T2 tumors on T2-weighted images (Hacking et al. 2017):

- **T1:** isointense compared to muscle.
- **T2:** slightly hyperintense compared to the muscle. It is useful in determining the low-signal muscle layer and its discontinuity when muscle wall invasion.

Prostate Cancer

Clinical Aspects

Prostate cancer is the second most commonly diagnosed cancer in men, accounting for 15% of all cancers diagnosed (Ferlay et al. 2015). It is important to know about family history of prostate cancer as the risk of developing prostate cancer is higher with a positive family history. The zones of the prostate were described as peripheral, central, and transition zones (PZ, CZ, and TZ) by John McNeal in 1968, distinguished by microanatomical boundaries, duct drainage, and acinar morphology (McNeal et al. 1988).

Presentation

 Elevated prostate-specific antigen (PSA) during health screening or evaluation of lower urinary tract symptoms – incidental finding of elevated PSA would usually prompt a urology referral. Other benign causes of elevated PSA, such as benign prostatic enlargement, prostatitis or lower urinary tract infection, and recent urethral instrumentation, should be excluded before further prostate-specific investigations are done. Routine population-based screening with PSA is not recommended in most guidelines, as the evidence of benefit for patient is contradictory. Family history is important where screening is undertaken at earlier age.

- 2. Abnormal digital rectal examination a majority of the prostate cancer are seen in the peripheral zone of the prostate, and any hard nodule in the prostate should prompt a urology referral for further investigations and biopsy. If the entire prostate gland feels hard, nodular, and fixed, locally advanced or possibly metastatic prostate cancer needs to be excluded. It is important to note that digital rectal examination does not significantly alter PSA levels.
- Lower urinary tract symptoms (LUTS) prostate cancer per se does not cause LUTS unless the prostate cancer is advanced to cause bladder outlet obstruction. However, patients can present with LUTS from concurrent benign prostatic enlargement.
- 4. Bone pain and constitutional symptoms this is seen in advanced/metastatic prostate cancer and usually requires urgent intervention. Patients occasionally present with acute neurological deficit due to spinal cord compression from the spinal metastasis.

Investigations

Prostate-Specific Antigen (PSA)

PSA is a serum marker used in diagnosis of prostate cancer. It is organ specific and not cancer specific as it can be elevated in benign causes (BPH, prostatitis, recent instrumentation, etc.). PSA has age-specific reference ranges; however their levels have not been validated in most populations. The upper limit of what is considered "normal," i.e., not warranting further investigation, varies internationally, from 2.5 to 4.0 ug/L.

However, patients with serum PSA <4.0 ugl/L are still at risk of harboring prostate cancer, although the chance of finding significant prostate cancer (Gleason 7 and above/ISUP Group 2 and above) is low as shown in table below (Mottet 2017).

PSA level	Risk of PCa	Risk of Gleason
(ng/mL)	(%)	≥7 PCa (%)
0.0–0.5	6.6	0.8
0.6-1.0	10.1	1.0
1.1-2.0	17.0	2.0
2.1-3.0	23.9	4.6
3.1-4.0	26.9	6.7

PSA derivatives and isoforms:

1. PSA density (PSAD)

PSAD = PSA/volume of prostate. If PSAD <0.10, the detection rate of prostate cancer is high when compared to conventional cutoff of <0.15. When a lower PSAD cutoff of 0.10 is used, the detection rate of prostate cancer is higher compared to conventional cutoff of 0.15. Catalona et al. demonstrated that when they accepted a lower PSAD cutoff value of 0.1, they were able to detect 90 percent of all cancer patients and spare 31% of the patients from unnecessary re-biopsies at the same time (Catalona et al. 1997).

2. PSA kinetics

PSA kinetics may be more useful in prognostication rather than diagnosis of PCa.

- A. PSA velocity (PSAV) annual absolute increase in total PSA. It is expressed in ng/mL/year. In patients with serum PSA levels between 4 and 10 ng/mL, PSA velocity greater than 0.75 ng/mL/year are at increased risk of being diagnosed with prostate cancer. PSA velocity is less commonly used nowadays for prognostication (Ayyıldız and Ayyıldız 2014).
- B. PSA doubling time (PSADT) exponential increase in PSA over time. It is the time taken to double the PSA level. It has prognostic value in determining the progression or recurrence after a definitive therapy.

3. Free/total PSA ratio

This is useful to differentiate BPH from prostate cancer. This is useful when PSA is between 4 and 10 ng/ml. If F/T PSA is <0.10, the chances of finding a PCa are 56% when compared to 8% if it is >0.25 (Catalona et al. 1998).

4. Prostate health index (PHI)

PHI is derived from a mathematical formula incorporating total PSA, free PSA, and (-2) pro-PSA(p2PSA). The formula for PHI is as below:

 $PHI = ([-2] proPSA/free PSA) \times \sqrt{PSA}$

US FDA has approved PHI to be used in PSA range of 4-10 ng/ml. Catalona et al. in 2011 published a large study on PHI in 892 men with PSA of 2-10 ng/ml and normal DRE. The study shows an area under curve (AUC) of 0.70 which was better than free PSA or total PSA (Catalona et al. 2011). In NCCN guidelines 2016, PHI >35 provides an estimate of the probability of high-grade prostate cancer in PSA ranges 2–10 ng/ml, and it is informative in patients who have never undergone biopsy or after a negative biopsy (Carroll and Parsons 2016). Lincoln et al. in 2017 validated the use of PHI in Asian population where a biopsy threshold at PHI \leq 27.0 would avoid 51% of biopsies, at a 2.5% risk of missing a potentially aggressive cancer (GS >7 or more) (Tan et al. 2017).

Other Biomarkers

1. Prostate cancer gene 3 (PCA 3)

PCA 3 is a messenger RNA which was noted to be expressed in urine in patients with prostate cancer, and it is a FDA-approved tool for decision-making in diagnosis of prostate cancer. However, it requires a prostatic massage prior to urine collection for the test.

2. TMPRSS2-ERG fusion

It is a biomarker which represents an androgen-related transcription promoter. It has high specificity but low sensitivity. It is used in conjunction with other biomarkers in view of its low sensitivity (Behesnilian and Reiter 2015).

3. 4 kallikerin (4 K) score

The score is obtained from combining free, intact and total PSA and kallikerin like

peptidase 2 (hK2). The test is included in EAU guidelines along with PHI and PCA 3 in risk stratification of patients to reduce unnecessary prostate biopsies.

Imaging

Ultrasonography, MRI, and CT are mainstay in diagnosis. Bone scan is used in patients suspected to have advanced prostate cancer.

Ultrasound

Transrectal ultrasonography (TRUS) is a useful diagnostic modality to determine prostate size and to guide biopsy, usually following an abnormal PSA level or DRE. Transrectal ultrasonography (TRUS) itself cannot be reliably used for prostate cancer diagnosis, as the prostate cancer lesions can be hypoechoic, hyperechoic, or isoechoic. Transrectal ultrasound (US)-guided biopsy is currently the standard of care for diagnosing prostate cancer. A transrectal approach is used for most prostate biopsies, although some urologists prefer a transperineal approach. Cancer detection rates are comparable with both approaches (Mottet 2017).

MRI

Multiparametric magnetic resonance imaging (mpMRI) using a 3-Tesla system, without the need for endorectal coil, is the current standard for prostate imaging. Multiparametric (mp) MRI of the prostate is essentially any functional form of imaging used to supplement standard anatomical T1- and T2-weighted imaging. The functional sequences of choice are dynamic contrastenhanced (DCE) MRI and diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI), including the calculation of apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) maps.

Signal characteristics (Verma and Rajesh 2011; Bonekamp et al. 2011):

- T1: useful for detection of prostate contour, neurovascular bundle encasement, and postbiopsy hemorrhage
- T2:
 - Using an endorectal coil, on T2-weighted images, prostate cancer usually appears as a

region of low signal within a normally high signal peripheral zone (Fig. 5).

- Most significant cancers occur along the posterior portion of the gland abutting the rectum.
- DWI/ADC: often shows restricted diffusion
- Dynamic contrast enhancement (DCE):
 - Shows enhancement, but it can be difficult to distinguish from prostatitis or benign prostatic hyperplasia (especially in the central zone lesions)
 - More specific than T2 signal
 - Involves post-processing time

Primary indication for MRI is preoperative staging after a prostate cancer is detected on TRUS-guided biopsy of prostate. It is useful to identify extracapsular extension and presence of nodal disease and may aid in the planning of radical prostatectomy, especially with regard to neurovascular bundle sparing and obtaining negative surgical margins. MRI in recent years is increasingly used for primary detection of prostate cancer or after a negative prostate biopsy and persistently elevated PSA levels. It is important to note that MRI has false-negative rate of at least 20%.

MR-fusion biopsy is increasingly being performed and has emerging data for its utility. MRI is useful in targeting suspicious lesions on MRI. Magnetic resonance imaging-targeted biopsies can be obtained through cognitive guidance, ultrasound/mpMRI fusion software, or direct in-bore guidance.

PI-RADS (Prostate Imaging Reporting and Data System) score is given to assess the probability of the lesion being malignant. The score is assessed on 3-Tesla multiparametric MRI. Images are obtained using a multiparametric technique including T2-weighted images, a dynamic contrast study (DCE), and DWI. A score is given according to each variable. The scale is based on a score from 1 to 5 (which is given for each lesion), with 1 being most probably benign and 5 being highly suspicious of malignancy (Weinreb et al. 2016).

The new PI-RADS 2 rather uses stepwise approach to determine a lesion (Fig. 3)



CT Scan

It is primarily used in staging for prostate cancer, especially when advanced prostate cancer is suspected (such as CT abdomen and pelvis, with or without CT thorax). It is the investigation of choice to detect enlarged pelvic and retroperitoneal lymph nodes, hydronephrosis, and osteoblastic metastases.

Bone Scan

Osseous bone metastases are detected using Tc^{99} -m bone scan. Prostate cancer metastases are mostly osteoblastic in nature (Fig. 4).

Positron Emission Tomography (PET)

Choline PET is commonly used in prostate cancer; 11C- or 18F-choline Pet/CT has good specificity for lymph node metastases but with a variable sensitivity of 10–73% (Brogsitter et al. 2013).

Afshar et al. report that "⁶⁸Ga-PSMA ligand PET imaging has been shown to increase detection of metastatic sites even at low PSA-values in comparison to conventional imaging or PET examination with different tracers" (Afshar-Oromieh et al. 2014). ⁶⁸Ga-PSMA ligand PET is found to be superior to the bone scan in detecting bone metastasis, and it is especially useful for evaluating biochemical recurrence post-radical prostatectomy even at low PSA values (Rauscher et al. 2016).

Testicular Cancer

Clinical Aspects

Testicular cancer represents 1% of male neoplasms and 5% of urological tumors. Its incidence is increasing. Epidemiological risk factors for the development of testicular tumors are components of the testicular dysgenesis syndrome (i.e., cryptorchidism, hypospadias, decreased spermatogenesis evidenced by sub- or infertility), familial history of testicular tumors among first-degree relatives, and the presence of a contralateral tumor or intratesticular germ cell neoplasia (ITGCN) (Albers 2017).

Among the germ cell tumors, there is also stratification according to age, with some tumors being more common in some age groups than others (Jones 2017):

- First decade: yolk sac tumor and testicular teratoma
- Second decade: choriocarcinoma
- Third decade: embryonal cell carcinoma
- Fourth decade: seminoma
- ≥Seventh decade: lymphoma (usually non-Hodgkin lymphoma) and spermatocytic seminoma

Fig. 3 Data from Abdom Radiol (NY). 2017 Jan; 42 (1): 278–289



Fig. 4 Bone scan showing multiple osteoblastic metastases noted in bilateral ribs and pelvis

Presentation

The most common presentation is a patient presenting with painless testicular lump. Trauma is not a contributing factor for testicular tumor, but it usually draws attention to the lump.

Clinical presentation of testicular cancer
Symptoms of localized disease
 Painless testicular swelling
 A dull ache or heavy sensation in the lower
abdomen
– Trauma with hematoma (rare)
• Symptoms and signs of disseminated disease
- Persistent cough, shortness of breath, and/or
hemoptysis (mediastinal adenopathy/lung mets)
 Supraclavicular lymph node
– Back pain (bulky retroperitoneal lymph node mets)
– Bone pain (rare)
(continued)

Clinical presentation of testicular cancer

- Malaise, loss of weight/loss of appetite, diarrhea
- Neurological symptoms (rare)
- Gynecomastia (hCG-producing tumor)

Examination

A solid, firm mass within the testis should be considered testicular cancer until proven otherwise. Prompt diagnosis and early treatment are required.

Unilateral or bilateral lower extremity swelling may be present in patients with iliac or vena caval obstruction or thrombosis. Abdominal mass can be felt in patients with disseminated disease and bulky retroperitoneal disease. **Fig. 5** MRI prostate: T2 axial cut showing a right peripheral zone hypointense lesion



The workup of patients with suspected testicular cancer starts with a complete history and physical examination. Laboratory tests and imaging studies include the following:

- Serum alpha-fetoprotein.
- Serum beta subunit of human chorionic gonadotropin (beta-hCG).
- Lactate dehydrogenase (LDH).
- Chemistry profile.
- Testicular ultrasound study.
- High-resolution computed tomography (CT) scan of the abdomen and pelvis.
- Chest X-ray or CT scan thorax.
- Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) of the brain should be performed if brain metastases are suspected after clinical examination or presence of neurological symptoms.

Imaging

Ultrasonography

Currently, ultrasonography is used to confirm the presence of a testicular mass and explore the contralateral testis. Ultrasound sensitivity is almost 100%, and it has an important role in determining whether a mass is intra- or extra-testicular. Ultrasound is an inexpensive test and should be performed even in the presence of clinically evident testicular tumor.

Common radiological features suggestive of testicular tumor are:

- Intratesticular mass which may be homogenous or heterogeneous (Fig. 6). An intratesticular mass is suggestive of testicular tumor unless proven otherwise. A paratesticular mass has a higher likelihood of being benign pathology.
- Increased vascularity can be seen in epididymo-orchitis; however increased blood flow within an intratesticular mass supports the diagnosis of testicular tumor.

Ultrasound appearance of individual germ cell tumors:

- (a) Seminoma:
 - (i) Seminomas usually appear as a homogeneous intratesticular mass of low echogenicity compared to normal testicular tissue
 - (ii) The mass is usually oval and well-defined in the absence of local invasion. It is usually confined within the tunica albuginea, rarely extending to paratesticular structures
- (b) Non-seminomatous tumors:



Fig. 6 Ultrasound scrotum showing intratesticular heterogeneous lesion in the right testis

- (i) In contrast to seminomas, NSGCTs tend to be more heterogeneous with frequent cystic areas or calcification. They tend to be more aggressive than seminomas, and tunica invasion is common.
- (ii) Mature teratomas tend to be cystic with heterogeneous echoes in the fluid representing a mixture of mucinous or sebaceous material with or without hair follicles. Solid components are present of variable echogenicity, including hyperechoic and shadowing fatty components. Immature teratomas tend to be more solid but still heterogeneous on account of areas of hemorrhage and necrosis.
- (c) Lymphoma:

Most commonly seen in patients >60 years old.

Tumor Markers

Serum tumor markers are useful for prognostication and staging.

1. Alpha-fetoprotein (AFP)

Alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) is normally produced by the fetal yolk sac and other organs and is essentially undetectable in the serum in normal men. The half-life for AFP is 5–7 days. AFP is not elevated in pure seminomas. AFP is secreted by yolk sac tumors and to some extent by chorionic tumors. AFP is elevated in HCC and can give false-positive results. If AFP is elevated, the patient should be treated as if he had NSGCT.

2. Beta subunit of human chorionic gonadotrophin (B-hCG)

Beta subunit of hCG is measured in assays, as alpha subunit is seen in pituitary tumors. The half-life of B-hCG is 1.5–3 days. In seminomas, up to 15% can have elevated serum B-hCG levels. In NSGCT, B-hCG is elevated in 10–20% of CS 1 NSGCTs and 40% in advanced NSGCTs. False-positive results may be seen in patients with hyperthyroidism.

3. Lactate dehydrogenase

This is a less specific marker and it is an indicator of tumor burden.

CT Scan

Once the diagnosis of testicular cancer is made, a high-resolution computed tomography (CT) scan of the abdomen and pelvis and a chest X-ray are ordered as part of the initial staging workup. Chest CT is recommended if the chest X-ray is abnormal or if metastatic disease in the thorax is strongly suspected clinically (Sachdeva 2017).

MRI and Bone Scan

MRI of the brain and a bone scan are performed if brain and bone metastases are suspected.

PET

¹⁸F-Fluoro-2-deoxy-D-glucose (FDG)-PET may contribute to the improvement of diagnosis, staging, and management of patients with testicular cancer. It accurately detects smallvolume metastatic disease and plays an important role in characterization of postchemotherapy residual masses (Gouliamos 2014). PET can be combined with CT to improve the characterization of suspicious lesions. FDG-PET has a high negative predictive value in patient with residual masses after treatment of seminoma (Albers 2017). In patients with residual mass >3 cm, FDG-PET is more useful, whereas in those with residual mass <3 cm, it is optional (De Santis et al. 2004).

Penile Cancer

Clinical Aspects

Penile cancer is usually a disease of the elderly but it can be seen in younger patients too. Incidence increases from 60 years and above (Brosman 2015). The most common cancer type of the penis is squamous cell carcinoma. There is usually a delay in the diagnosis of penile cancer as patients tend to present late. There is considerable anxiety and neglect before the patient seeks medical attention. Neonatal circumcision has been well established as a prophylactic measure that virtually eliminates the occurrence of penile carcinoma. Penile carcinoma is rare in Jewish population where neonatal circumcision is practiced (Licklider 1961).

Presentation

Penile cancer usually presents with painless lesion over the penis. The most common site is the glans (48%) and prepuce (21%). The lesion can be ulcerative, flat, or exophytic. It is important to know the premalignant lesions to understand the relationship with SCC.

Premalignant Lesions

1. Carcinoma in situ (Tis) of the penis

This is named erythroplasia of Queyrat if it involves the glans penis. The lesion appears red, velvety, and well-marginated lesion of the glans penis. Bowen's disease is Tis involving the penile shaft/perineum and characterized by scaly plaques.

2. Cutaneous horn

It is characterized by an overgrowth and cornification of the epithelium. Malignant transformation or association with a malignant tumor may be possible, although this is a rare occurrence.

3. Balanitis xerotica obliterans (BXO)/lichen sclerosis

It appears as a whitish patch over the glans or prepuce, and the meatus is thickened and edematous. It is associated with malignancy and requires closer follow-up even after excision.

4. Condylomata acuminatum and Bowenoid papulosis are associated with human papilloma virus (HPV), and malignant transformation has been reported. (Ref: Campbell-walsh urology, 11th edition, p. 846.)

Invasive Cancer

- Penile lesion is the common presenting sign. The lesion can vary from induration to a proliferative growth.
- Symptoms of local invasion or metastasis can be the presenting complaint in patients who present late.

Investigations

1. Laboratory

No specific laboratory tests are diagnostic of penile cancer. Hypercalcemia due to parathyroid-related substances secreted by penile cancer can occasionally be seen.

2. Histology

Histological diagnosis is the key in diagnosis of penile cancer. Any suspicious lesion should be biopsied to exclude a penile cancer.

3. Imaging

Physical examination is most reliable for accurate staging of the disease.

Imaging will be essential where proper clinical examination is not possible (e.g., obese patients) or for prognostication/follow-up.

A. MRI

MRI provides the best soft tissue resolution for local staging of penile cancer. MRI should be performed after artificial erection for accurate staging, and this is critical for proper staging of the cancer.

B. **CT**

CT is useful in staging and evaluation for enlarged pelvic and retroperitoneal lymph nodes and distant metastasis.

C. PET/PET-CT

This may potentially be useful in patients with non-palpable lymph nodes but are suspected to have micrometastasis, although it is not routinely done. This may avoid surgical staging in some patients (Brogsitter et al. 2013).

References

- Afshar-Oromieh A, et al. Comparison of PET imaging with a (68)Ga-labelled PSMA ligand and (18)F-choline-based PET/CT for the diagnosis of recurrent prostate cancer. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2014;41(1):11–20.
- Albers P. EAU guidelines on testicular-cancer. 2017 [cited 16 Oct 2017]. Available from http://uroweb.org/guide line/testicular-cancer/.
- Ascenti G, et al. Contrast-enhanced second-harmonic sonography in the detection of pseudocapsule in renal cell carcinoma. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2004;182(6): 1525–30.
- Ayyıldız SN, Ayyıldız A. PSA, PSA derivatives, proPSA and prostate health index in the diagnosis of prostate cancer. Turk J Urol. 2014;40(2):82–8.
- Behesnilian AS, Reiter RE. Risk stratification of prostate cancer in the modern era. Curr Opin Urol. 2015; 25(3):246–51.

- Bonekamp D, et al. Advancements in MR imaging of the prostate: from diagnosis to interventions. Radiographics. 2011;31(3):677–703.
- Bott S, Patel U, Djavan B, Caroll PR. Images in urology. In: Images in urology. London/New York: Springer; 2012.
- Brogsitter C, Zophel K, Kotzerke J. 18F-Choline, 11C-choline and 11C-acetate PET/CT: comparative analysis for imaging prostate cancer patients. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2013;40(Suppl 1):S18–27.
- Brosman SA. Penile cancer. 2015 [cited 16 Oct 2017]. Available from https://emedicine.medscape.com/arti cle/446554-overview.
- Brown FM. Urine cytology. It is still the gold standard for screening? Urol Clin North Am. 2000;27(1):25–37.
- Carroll PR, Parsons JK. Prostate cancer early detection version 2.2016. 2016. Available from https://www.trikobe.org/nccn/guideline/urological/english/prostate_d etection.pdf.
- Catalona WJ, Beiser JA, Smith DS. Serum free prostate specific antigen and prostate specific antigen density measurements for predicting cancer in men with prior negative prostatic biopsies. J Urol. 1997;158(6): 2162–7.
- Catalona WJ, et al. Use of the percentage of free prostatespecific antigen to enhance differentiation of prostate cancer from benign prostatic disease: a prospective multicenter clinical trial. JAMA. 1998;279(19): 1542–7.
- Catalona WJ, et al. A multicenter study of [-2]pro-prostate specific antigen combined with prostate specific antigen and free prostate specific antigen for prostate cancer detection in the 2.0 to 10.0 ng/ml prostate specific antigen range. J Urol. 2011;185(5):1650–5.
- De Santis M, et al. 2-18fluoro-deoxy-D-glucose positron emission tomography is a reliable predictor for viable tumor in postchemotherapy seminoma: an update of the prospective multicentric SEMPET trial. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(6):1034–9.
- Ferlay J, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: sources, methods and major patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012. Int J Cancer. 2015;136(5):E359–86.
- Gouliamos AD. Imaging in clinical oncology. Milano: Springer; 2014.
- Grover VPB, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging: principles and techniques: lessons for clinicians. J Clin Exp Hepatol. 2015;5(3):246–55.
- Hacking C, Frank Gaillard A, et al. Transitional-cell-carcinoma-bladder. 2017 [cited 16 Oct 2017]. Available from https://radiopaedia.org/articles/transitional-cellcarcinoma-bladder.
- Jones J. Testicular cancer. 2017 [cited 16 Oct 2017]. Available from https://radiopaedia.org/articles/testicu lar-cancer.
- Kang SK, Kim D, Chandarana H. Contemporary imaging of the renal mass. Curr Urol Rep. 2011;12(1):11–7.
- Kim JH, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of contrast-enhanced computed tomography and contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging of small renal masses in real practice: sensitivity and specificity according to

subjective radiologic interpretation. World J Surg Oncol. 2016;14(1):260.

Licklider S. Jewish penile carcinoma. J Urol. 1961;86:98.

- Mark Thurston JJ. Bone scan. 2017 [16 October 2017]. Available from https://radiopaedia.org/articles/bonescan.
- McNeal JE, et al. Zonal distribution of prostatic adenocarcinoma. Correlation with histologic pattern and direction of spread. Am J Surg Pathol. 1988;12(12): 897–906.
- Mottet N. Prostate-cancer. 2017 [cited 16 Oct 2017]. Available from http://uroweb.org/guideline/prostate-cancer/.
- Parkin DM. The global burden of urinary bladder cancer. Scand J Urol Nephrol Suppl. 2008;42(218):12–20.
- Rauscher I, et al. (68)Ga-PSMA ligand PET/CT in patients with prostate cancer: how we review and report. Cancer Imaging. 2016;16:14.
- Rouprêt M. EAU guidelines on upper-urinary-tracturothelial-cell-carcinoma. 2017 [cited 16 Oct 2017].

Available from http://uroweb.org/guideline/upper-uri nary-tract-urothelial-cell-carcinoma/.

- Sachdeva K. Testicular cancer. 2017 [cited 16 Oct 2017]. Available from https://emedicine.medscape.com/arti cle/279007-overview.
- Smith D, Shetty A. Positron-emission-tomography. 2017 [cited 16 Oct 2017]. Available from https://radiopaedia. org/articles/positron-emission-tomography.
- Tan LGL, et al. Prospective validation of %p2PSA and the Prostate Health Index, in prostate cancer detection in initial prostate biopsies of Asian men, with total PSA 4–10 ng ml(-1). Asian J Androl. 2017;19 (3):286–90.
- Verma S, Rajesh A. A clinically relevant approach to imaging prostate cancer: review. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2011;196(3 Suppl):S1–10; Quiz S11–4.
- Weinreb JC, et al. PI-RADS prostate imaging reporting and data system: 2015, version 2. Eur Urol. 2016; 69(1):16–40.



Clinical Trials and Their Principles in Urologic Oncology

Sabine D. Brookman-May, Maria Carmen Mir, Matthias May, and Tobias Klatte

Contents

Introduction	38
Principles of Drug Development	39
Overview of Trial Designs	41
Types of Clinical Trials	41
Phases of Clinical Trials	42
Design of Clinical Trials	45
Conducting the Trial in the Best Possible Way: How to Avoid Bias	53
Randomization	56
Blinding	57
Stratification	58
Clinical Trial Oversight	59
The Ethical Foundation of Clinical Trials	60
Principle of Equipoise	60
Ethical Considerations Within Clinical Trials in Urology	60

S. D. Brookman-May (🖂)

Department of Urology, Ludwig-Maximilians University Munich, Grosshadern, Munich, Germany

Janssen Pharma Research and Development, Los Angeles, CA, USA e-mail: sabine.brookman-may@email.de

M. C. Mir

Department of Urology, Parc de Salut Mar- IMIM, Universitat Autónoma de Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain

M. May

Department of Urology, Klinikum St. Elisabeth Straubing, Straubing, Germany

T. Klatte Department of Urology, Addenbrooke's Hospital, Cambridge, UK

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 54

Precision Medicine, Genomics, and Molecular Testing in Clinical Trials The Relevance of Genomic Research for Urological Cancers and for Clinical	61
Trials in Uro-Oncology Opportunities and Challenges in Cancer Genomic Research in Urological Tumors	62 62
Specific Considerations Related to Clinical Trials in Uro-Oncology	63 63
Caveats for Randomized Clinical Trials in Urologic Oncology Surgery Measuring Outcome and Reporting in Uro-Oncology Trials	67 70
Final Considerations and Summary	71
Take-Home Messages	72
References	73

Abstract

Clinical trials represent a relevant link between cancer research and clinical practice and provide the basis for evidence-based medicine. Trials in uro-oncology are essential for moving new methods of preventing, diagnosing, and treating cancer from the labs to clinical settings with the ultimate goal to improve care and quality of life of cancer patients.

Clinical trials impact the treatment of individual patients by selecting therapies; in addition, they affect also the societies' health systems by evaluating and possibly enhancing the value of provided treatment options. Clinical trial conduction also harbors the potential of posing unknown risks to participants. Additionally, it needs to be considered that potentially biased knowledge retrieved from trials may harm patients. Hence, clinical trial implementation involves a rigorous approach based on scientific, statistical, ethical, and legal considerations.

In this chapter, commonly applied trial designs and relevant aspects of designing clinical studies will be contemplated. The aim is to provide sufficient background needed for proper interpretation of research findings and translating clinical trial results into clinical practice, which will support evidence-based clinical decision-making aiming at the best healthcare for each individual patient. Another objective is to provide basic guidance for the scientific community in the production of reliable evidence. Moreover, ethical principles related to clinical research including the topic of equipoise will be highlighted. Finally, the dilemmas and hurdles encountered in planning and executing trials will be touched. Ultimately one focus will be set on research in uro-oncology surgery which faces specific hurdles different to clinical trials for drug development.

Introduction

Although just a very minor proportion of urological cancer patients (about 3–5%) are enrolled in clinical trials, trials represent a relevant link between basic cancer research and clinical practice and provide the basis for evidence-based medicine. By addressing clinically relevant questions, clinical trial conduction may finally lead to improvements in clinical routine.

Randomized controlled trials (RCT) are the distinguishing mark of evidence-based medicine translating basic research data into clinical practice. RCT and meta-analyses of clinical trials are the gold standard for evaluating efficacy and confirming evidence for medical treatment, medical devices, screening approaches, behavioral modifications, and other interventions and, hence, are the basic requirements for evidencebased therapy. Clinical trials in uro-oncology are essential for moving new methods of preventing, diagnosing, and treating cancer from the labs to clinical settings with the ultimate goal to improve care and quality of life of cancer patients. In addition to exploring new treatment options, clinical trials may also help in determining the best use of existing interventions or test new approaches for patients seeking care after positive cancer screening tests and identify ways to improve palliative care.

Clinical trials impact the treatment of individual patients by selecting therapies and proving efficacy; furthermore, clinical trial results affect also the societies' health systems by evaluating and possibly enhancing the value of provided treatment options. On the other hand, clinical trials harbor also the potential of posing unknown risks to participants. Additionally, it needs to be considered that potentially biased knowledge retrieved from other trials may harm patients. Hence, the implementation of clinical trials involves a rigorous approach based on scientific, statistical, and legal considerations, and consequently also study oversight guided by strict ethical principles needs to be ensured.

Nonetheless, the quality generated by studies is largely depending on the implementation and rigorous application of accepted and standardized methods at every single stage of study execution, such as randomization to comparably independent groups with regard to known and unknown potential confounding factors. Over many years, however, RCTs have been conducted based on insufficient methodology and empirical evidence rather than scientifically valid and reliable available evidence. Furthermore, the interpretation of RCT data can be impacted by random or systematic errors as well as limited generalizability due to selection bias. Subsequently it is pivotal to choose an appropriate study design to generate reliable data which can be translated into clinical routine (Wunsch et al. 2006; Reith et al. 2013; Spieth et al. 2016). The limitations seen in clinical trial planning and conduction were the main reason why guidelines were developed to provide support to scientists, physicians, authors. reviewers, and editors in evaluating and generating methodological consistency.

Principles of Drug Development

Understanding clinical trials does also include apprehending the main principles of drug development. The general road to drug development and approval has been defined and regulated by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for decades; additionally, also the European Medicines Agency (EMA) and local health authorities have provided guidance on clinical trial conduction. The main focus requested especially by the FDA has always been safety, followed by efficacy. If a drug appears promising in preclinical studies, an investigational new drug (IND) application can be submitted, which contains, besides logistic and manufacturing information, all investigator qualifications and preclinical drug information and data. After IND approval, the drug is being studied in phase 1-3 trials, and if safety and efficacy have been demonstrated in the intended population, the drug sponsor can submit a new drug application (NDA) to the FDA. After FDA review and final approval, the subsequent phase 4 trials may follow for additional monitoring. Over recent years and decades, efforts have been made to harmonize this approval process across the United States, Europe, and Japan through the International Conference on Harmonization of Technical Requirements for Registration of Pharmaceuticals for Human Use (ICH) (Good clinical practice guidelines 1994; Umscheid et al. 2011).

In this book chapter, commonly applied designs of RCT will be summarized; furthermore, relevant aspects of study design and interpretation of RCTs will be contemplated with the aim of providing the clinician with relevant background information, which is needed for the interpreting of research findings and translation of clinical trial results into clinical practice: finally, proper judgment of clinical trial results will support evidencebased clinical decision-making aiming at the best possible healthcare for each individual patient. Another objective of this chapter is to provide basic guidance to support the scientific community in the production of reliable evidence.

In order to critically evaluate clinical research data in uro-oncology, also an overview of the ethical foundations of trial design and trial oversight will be given. A glossary of relevant terms related to clinical trials is provided in Table 1. Moreover, we will reflect on the principle of equipoise, an ethical concept that is increasingly

Term	Description
Bias (statistical and operational)	"A partiality that prevents objective consideration of an issue or situation." in statistics it means "a tendency of an estimate to deviate in one direction from a true value." this systematic deviation from the actual value can either result in underestimation or overestimation of the intervention effects. Bias Means a systematic tendency of any factors associated with the design, conduct, analysis, and evaluation of the results of a clinical trial to make the estimate of a treatment effect deviate from its true value
Blind review	Checking and assessment of data during the conduction of a clinical trial until trial completion and the breaking of the blind, for the purpose of finalizing the planned analysis
Double-dummy	A technique for retaining the blind when administering supplies in a clinical trial, when the compared treatments cannot be made identical. Supplies are prepared for treatment A and for treatment B (for both arms, active and indistinguishable placebo are provided)
Dropout	A subject in a clinical trial who fails (for whatever reasons) to continue in the trial until the last visit or follow-up required based on the study protocol
Equivalency trial	A trial with the primary objective of showing that the response of the compared treatments differs by a clinically unimportant amount only. This is usually shown based on a treatment difference between a lower and an upper equivalence margin of clinically acceptable differences
Full analysis set	The set of subjects that is as close as possible to the intention-to-treat (ITT) principle. The full analysis set is usually derived from the set of all randomized subjects by just minimal and justified elimination of subjects
Generalizability	The extent to which trial findings can reliably be transferred from trial subjects to a broader patient population and a broader range of clinical settings
Independent data monitoring committee (IDMC)	An independent data monitoring committee (IDMC) may be established by the sponsor to assess at predefined intervals the progress of a clinical trial, safety, and efficacy parameters. IDMCs can recommend to the sponsor to continue, modify, or stop a trial
Intention-to-treat (ITT) principle	The principle that asserts that the effect of a treatment policy can be best assessed by evaluating the treatment a patient was assigned to (i.e., the planned treatment regimen) rather than the actual treatment given. Consequently, subjects allocated to a treatment group are followed, assessed, and analyzed as members of that group irrespective of their compliance to the planned treatment course
Inter-rater reliability	The property of getting equivalent assessment results when applying the same methods by different raters on different occasions
Intra-rater reliability	The property of getting equivalent assessment results when applying the same methods by the same rater on different occasions
Interim analysis	Any analysis intended to compare treatment or intervention arms for efficacy or safety at a prespecified time prior to the formal trial completion
Meta-analysis (MA)	Formal evaluation of quantitative evidence from two or more trials assessing the same research question. This regularly involves the statistical combination of summary statistics from various trials. Sometimes the term MA is also used for a combination of raw data
Multicenter trial	A clinical trial conducted at more than one site according to the same study protocol
Non-inferiority trial	A sub-form of equivalency trials. A non-inferiority trial has the primary objective of showing that the response to the investigational product is not clinically inferior to the comparator (in most cases active controls)
Per protocol (PP) set (evaluable subject sample)	The set of data generated by the subpopulation of study subjects who complied with the protocol to ensure that data likely exhibit the treatment effects, according to the underlying scientific model. Compliance covers aspects such as treatment exposure, availability of measurements, and absence of major protocol violations

Table 1 Clinical trial glossary

(continued)

Term	Description
Safety and tolerability	The safety of a medical product concerns the medical risk to the subject, usually assessed in a clinical trial by laboratory tests, vital signs, and adverse events. The tolerability of the medical product represents the degree to which evident adverse effects can be tolerated
Statistical analysis plan (SAP)	A statistical analysis plan is a document that contains a detailed technical elaboration of the principal analysis features described in the protocol. The SAP includes detailed procedures for the statistical analysis of study variables and endpoints
Superiority trial	A trial with the primary objective to show a superior response to the investigational product than to the comparator (active or placebo control)
Surrogate variable	A variable that provides an indirect measurement of an effect or endpoint where direct measurement is not feasible or practical (e.g., due to time needed to achieve long-term endpoints)
Treatment effect	An effect attributed to a treatment in a clinical trial. In most clinical trials, the treatment effect of interest is a comparison of two or more treatments
Treatment emergent	An (adverse) event that emerges during treatment or worsens relative to the pretreatment state is defined as a treatment emergent event

Table 1 (continued)

important when large multicenter studies are dominating the impact of medical science on clinical practice, and its practical applicability to clinical science. In addition, also the key concepts of clinical trial conduction as well as the dilemmas and hurdles encountered in successful design and execution of a clinical trial will be a relevant part of this article. Ultimately one focus will be set on research in uro-oncology surgery which deals with some hurdles different to clinical trials for drug development.

Finally, it is crucial for physicians and other healthcare providers to understand the basic requirements of well-performed clinical trials in order to maintain a reliable and trustful partnership with patients and industry to develop safe, efficient, and effective treatment options.

Overview of Trial Designs

Types of Clinical Trials

Clinical trials, in their purest form, are designed to observe outcomes of human subjects under experimental conditions. In contrast, noninterventional study designs, e.g., cohort, case-control, and observational studies, are constructed to measure the impact of an intervention without direct influence. From a methodological viewpoint, observational studies are investigating exposure and outcome, whereas experimental studies are observing the outcome of an assigned exposure. Additional nonexperimental research includes case reports, case series, and cross-sectional studies. These types of studies often generate relevant insights without providing any causal inferential value.

Clinical trial designs are mostly favored due to the opportunity to allow randomization of the intervention in order to effectively reduce or completely remove selection bias of patients and unmeasurable confounding parameters. In RCTs, a predefined study sample is built out of the target population (e.g., patients with the relevant diagnosis) and randomly assigned to different groups (e.g., standard-of-care treatment or placebo versus new treatment options). The observed effects of investigational treatments constitute predefined endpoints at specific time points. RCTs may result in high-quality data with the ability to analyze and describe causal relationships. However, besides forming the basis of evidence-based medicine, RCTs still remain subject to limitations (Berkman et al. 2014; Collins and MacMahon, 2001). Misclassification might bias exposure to the intervenor subsequent outcome; tion furthermore, contamination (e.g., a fraction of patients assigned

Phase	Primary goal	Dose	Typical number of participants
Preclinical	Drug is tested in nonhuman subjects (e.g., cell lines, animals) to gather information on efficacy, toxicity, and pharmacokinetics	Unrestricted	Not applicable
Phase 0	Evaluated parameters: Pharmacokinetics, partially oral bioavailability, and half-life of the drug Not regularly done, mostly skipped for phase 1	Very small, sub-therapeutic	Very limited number of healthy subjects
Phase 1	Usually the initial trial for drug testing in humans (when phase 0 is skipped) for dosing, safety, and early efficacy (at this point, it is not presumed that a drug has any therapeutic effect) Testing of different drug doses (dose ranging) in healthy volunteers	Often sub-therapeutic but with ascending doses	About -80 healthy participant or patients with the disease
Phase 2	Subsequent trial of a drug's safety and efficacy in a particular disease setting	Therapeutic dose	N = 100-300
Phase 3	Larger trial comparing a drug with best available therapy to confirm efficacy, effectiveness, and safety, often used for drug approval (1000–3000 patients*) Determines a drug's therapeutic effect; at this point, the drug is presumed to have some effect	Therapeutic dose	1000–3000 (depending on disease area; in oncology trials, usually 1000–1500 patients)
Phase 4	Post-marketing surveillance studies to evaluate long-term effects and additional side effects in approved drugs and interventions	Therapeutic dose	Participants are regular patients

Table 2 Clinical trials by phase and characteristics

to the control arm receive the same intervention outside the trial) and co-interventions (i.e., patients in one arm receive additional interventions more often than patients in the other arm) might reduce the reliability of results. Hence, to assess the efficacy of an intervention, there must be a deliberate control of all confounding variables known including comorbidity in a clinical trial, which requires first a homogeneous group of study participants. On the other hand, the evidence provided by a well-designed and accordantly executed trial has no clinical value if the real-world patient population looks quite different, and thus results cannot be transferred to the general patient population. Accordingly, subjective judgment including clinical, epidemiological, and biostatistical reasoning has to be applied in order to decide which and to what extent curtailments can be accepted to create internal validity on the one hand and generalizability of a clinical trial on the other.

Phases of Clinical Trials

Clinical trials to test new cancer treatments are commonly classified into phases with each phase being characterized by a specific design and sample size. If a new treatment is successful in one phase, it will typically proceed to additional testing in the next clinical trial phase.

Trial designs might also be combined to two phases (e.g., phase 1/2 or phase 2/3 trials) in a single protocol, which may allow more quickly answering research questions with fewer patients, partially based on an adaptive trial design for seamless transition between trial phases.

Table 2 provides an overview on the main characteristics of clinical trial phases.

Preclinical, Phase 1, and Phase 2 Trials

During the early phases (phases 1 and 2), it is assessed whether a new treatment is safe and what its side effects are; furthermore, the evidence of activity or optimal dosage is evaluated. Phase 1 trials usually test interventions in healthy volunteers or treatment-refractory patients aiming to address potential safety issues, pharmacokinetics, and characteristics related to doseresponse. In oncology trials, also reduction of tumor growth as a treatment effect is measured. Prior to phase 1 studies, unfrequently also phase 0 clinical trials may be conducted, which are very small trials conducted for decision-making whether or not a new agent should proceed to phase 1.

Preclinical investigations include animal studies and evaluations of drug production and purity. Animal studies explore (1) the drug's safety in doses equivalent to the estimated exposure in humans, (2) pharmacodynamics (i.e., mechanisms of action and the relationship between drug levels and clinical response), and (3) pharmacokinetics (i.e., drug absorption, distribution, metabolism, and potential drug-drug interactions). This data must be submitted for IND approval if the drug is planned to be further studied in human subjects.

Phase 1 trials (synonym: dose escalation human pharmacology studies) are the first instance in which the new investigational agent is studied in humans; they are usually performed in an open-label manner in a small number of healthy and/or diseased participants. The FDA emphasizes "safety first"; hence, consequentially this trial phase is designed to test the safety and maximum tolerated dose (MTD) of a drug, human pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics, and drug-drug interactions. The MTD, or the drug dose before a dose-limiting toxicity, is determined by different statistical designs. Dose escalation is based on strict criteria, and subjects are closely followed for potential toxicities over a sufficient period (Umscheid et al. 2011). For participants in phase 1 trials and the physicians enrolling patients, it has to be made sure that they understand the objective of early trial phases, as there is a considerable risk of misinterpreting it as therapeutic. Despite strong evidence that objective response rates in phase 1 trials of chemotherapeutic drugs are very low (about 2.5%), patients may still have a misconception and consider receiving a direct medical benefit from trial participation (Umscheid et al. 2011).

Phase 2 trials (synonym: therapeutic exploratory trials) usually enroll a higher number of participants than phase 1 studies and are conducted in volunteers with the disease of interest. They are designed to test safety, pharmacokinetics, and pharmacodynamics but may also be designed to answer questions essential for the planning of phase 3 trials, including the determination of dose and dosing frequencies, route of administration, and trial endpoints. Phase 2 clinical trials may provide the possibility to evaluate evidence for drug efficacy by (1) examining different dosing arms, (2) comparing the study drug with historical patient controls retrieved from published series, or (3) randomizing subjects to different arms, potentially already a control arm. The small number of patients and primary safety concerns within a phase 2 trial usually limit its power to establish efficacy. Even under the consideration of proper phase 2 trial results, there is still the necessity of a subsequent phase 3 trial.

At conclusion of the initial trial phases, a meeting between the sponsor, investigators, health authorities (EMA, FDA), and governmental agencies may occur to review the study data and IND, in order to ascertain the viability of progressing to a phase 3 trial. These conversations usually include plans for trial design, sample size, data collection, endpoints, safety concerns, analyses, case report forms, as well as potential manufacturing concerns.

Phase 3 Trials

Phase 3 trials are usually pivotal studies designed to provide data for approval by health authorities by testing new treatments against a control, either placebo or standard of care; outcome might be assessed with regard to superiority or non-inferiority. They are usually conducted based on prior studies having demonstrated safety and potential efficacy. Besides efficacy, safety of the new treatment is compared to the comparator. Phase 3 trials in uro-oncology usually include regularly 1000-1500 patients and a more diverse patient population than in phase 2 to make sure that results are valid to confirm efficacy and identify the incidence of common side effects. For drug development studies, phase 3 trials are

often additionally classified as phase 3a (before submission to health authorities for approval) and 3b (after approval).

Based on the vast combination of strategies applicable to the design of a phase 3 studies, the Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials (CONSORT) guideline was established to improve the quality of trial reporting and assist with evaluating the conduct and validity of trials and their results (http://www.consort-statement. org/). By employing flow diagrams, readers can identify at which stages subjects withdraw from a study (e.g., due to ineligibility, lost to follow-up, missing evaluation for the primary endpoint). As exclusion of missing data reduces the power of studies considerably and results in accordant bias, the best way to avoid such challenges is to implement such tools, thereby enrolling eligible patients only and ensuring that they remain on-study.

Phase 4 Trials and Post-Marketing Assessment

Given that phase 3 trials usually include 1000–1500 of strictly selected subjects, the limited statistical power to establish adverse event rates generally represents one main limitation with regard to transferring results to the real-world patient population. This highlights the significance of phase 4 trials in identifying less common adverse drug reactions and assessing long-term safety data, which is also requested by health authorities and governmental authorities. In addition, phase 4 trials are partially conducted to receive approval for expanded indications after an initial approval and market access in a different indication or target patient population (Umscheid et al. 2011).

Once a drug is approved, the FDA or EMA as well as local health authorities and governmental agencies may require that a sponsor conducts a phase 4 trial. Phase 4 trials (synonym: therapeutic use study, post-marketing study) are observational studies on approved drugs to (1) identify less common adverse reactions or additional adverse reactions in the real-world patient population and (2) evaluate health economy-related questions such as cost and/or drug effectiveness in diseases, populations, or doses similar to or different from the original study population. About 20% of approved drugs acquire new black box warnings, and approximately 4% are finally withdrawn for safety reasons after marketing which again demonstrates the limitations of pre-marketing studies. The situation of pre-marketing studies focusing on a selected patient population on the one hand and post-marketing studies after approval in a broader patient population on the other reflects "a deliberate societal decision to balance delays in access to new drugs with delays in information about rare adverse reactions" (Strom 2004). Over the recent decades, there has been a steady rise in voluntarily reported serious adverse drug reactions submitted directly by physicians or consumers or indirectly by manufacturers to health authorities and programs such as the FDA's MedWatch program (Administration USFaD 2010). Nonetheless, some weakness of such surveillance strategies to detect serious adverse events remains. Common criticisms of postmarketing surveillance strategies include the reliance on voluntary reporting which results in incomplete data, partially unreliable information, and the difficulty to calculate a realistic event rate. Furthermore, there is always some concern that drug safety reporting by manufacturers may compete with their financial interests, and finally also the dependence on governmental bodies to approve a drug and afterward seek evidence potentially leading to marketing withdrawal is partially considered suspicious (Strom 2004; Fontanarosa et al. 2004). The establishment of a national health data network might be one solution to oversee post-marketing surveillance independent of health authorities (Maro et al. 2009); further possibilities could be preplanned meta-analyses of related trials to assess less common adverse events (Berlin and Colditz 1999) and large-scale simple RCTs with limited eligibility and treatment criteria and a broader real-life patient population (Hennekens and Demets 2009).

There is a considerable variability in timing and number of patients enrolled in the different study phases; however, in uro-oncology, there is a thumb rule that phase 1 studies enroll between 30 and 100 healthy volunteers over a period of 1–2 years, phase 2 usually between 200 and 300 patients in a time period between 2 and 3 years, and phase 3 trials around 1000–1500 patients for 3–5 years.

Design of Clinical Trials

When designing a clinical trial, it is important to define a number of relevant parameters for generating clinically meaningful results. These include the patient population, study treatment, trial endpoints, and trial conduction (e.g., randomized vs nonrandomized) (Spieth et al. 2016).

The two standard designs for RCT are parallel and crossover designs (Berkman et al. 2014; Wellek and Blettner 2012). Following randomization, subjects will be assigned either to a defined intervention throughout the treatment period (parallel design) or first receive with one intervention followed by another after reaching an (intermediate) study endpoints. Crossover trials are generally considered powerful as they provide the possibility that study participants serve as their own control, thus excluding variability due to interindividual differences (Wellek and Blettner 2012; Hollis and Campbell 1999). Nonetheless, this argument is not overall valid for oncology trials, where individual characteristics and baseline criteria might change from one interaction to the next. Furthermore, while randomization is powerful to ensure validity in parallel-designed studies, special precautions have to be considered in crossover studies to account for possible carryover effects. Carry-over effects are effects that "carry over" from one condition, e.g., exposure or treatment, to another. Randomization of the treatment sequence and appropriate wash-in and washout periods are consequently commonly used to avoid carry-over effects (Wellek and Blettner 2012).

To test for treatment effects of combined interventions, also factorial study designs have been developed where individuals are randomized to receive two or more interventions (Hollis and Campbell 1999; Whelan et al. 2012). This study design increases the study efficiency because it allows for assessment of multiple interventions within one single trial. Factorial designs allow for testing the effects of each factor on the response variable as well as the effects of the interacting factors on the response variable (Spieth et al. 2016).

Research Question and Hypothesis

Designing an RCT starts with addressing a clinically relevant research question. As outlined previously, depending on the research question, the study hypothesis will subsequently either aim at superiority or non-inferiority (Zhang et al. 2014; Akobeng 2008). The most common type of phase 3 trials are comparative efficacy trials (synonym: superiority trials, placebo-controlled trials, pivotal trials) and compare the intervention of interest with standard of care or placebo.

Even in the best-designed placebo-controlled trials, it is not uncommon to demonstrate a placebo effect, in which subjects exposed to the inert substance exhibit an unexpected improvement in outcomes compared with historical controls or patients outside a clinical trial. The placebo effect may be attributed to a general improvement in care in subjects enrolled in a clinical trial; another explanation might be that study volunteers are mainly acutely symptomatic and will naturally improve or regress to the mean as the trial progresses (Cahana and Romagnioli 2007; Foddy 2009; Wilcox 2008). Such considerations further highlight the uniqueness of study participants and why a trial may lack external validity.

Another type of phase 3 trials, the equivalency trial (synonym: positive-control study), is designed to confirm whether the experimental treatment is similar to the comparator within prespecified margins, which subsequently also means that a placebo is almost never included in this design. The intervention is estimated equivalent to the comparator, when the differences between intervention and comparator for a defined endpoint are within a defined range (Walker and Nowacki 2011). The predefined margins are usually retrieved from external evidence, statistical basic calculations, and clinical experience, and there is little to no guidance for such setting how to define acceptable margins (Umscheid et al. 2011).

Non-inferiority trials are variants of equivalence studies excluding the possibility of a less effective experimental intervention and designed to prove that a new treatment is at least as good as the standard therapy in terms of efficacy. Potential advantages of tested treatments are, e.g., lower costs, lower toxicity, improved side effect profile, or improved forms of administration compared to the standard of care (Spieth et al. 2016). However, although generally straightforward, the validity of non-inferiority trials might be jeopardized by the lack of efficacy of the standard treatment and the appropriate choice of non-inferiority margins. The non-inferiority margin has to be defined a priori and determines the sample size of the trials as well as the objective of the trial. Hence, in clinical practice, one needs to be cautious in interpreting the results of non-inferiority trials, as they are frequently designed and analyzed incorrectly based on statistical designs relevant for comparative efficacy studies but not for equivalency trials. Non-inferiority trials are also more susceptible to false-positive results than other study designs (Fleming 2008).

The Patient Population

In the earlier phases of drug development, the choice of subjects for a clinical trial may be mainly influenced by the wish to maximize the chance of observing specific clinical effects of interest, and, hence, just a narrow subgroup of the actual patient population in the accordant indication is selected for trial participation. In the further course of drug development, latest when confirmatory trials are undertaken, the study patients more closely mirror the actual target population by applying inclusion and exclusion criteria reflecting as much as possible the target population. On the other hand, it needs to be considered that the patient population should be sufficiently homogenous to precisely estimate treatment effects. An individual clinical trial can never totally represent future patients also due to further possibly influencing factors such as geographical location, medical practice, clinical routine, and treatment patterns including availability of other drugs. The impact of such factors should be reduced wherever possible and subsequently

be reflected and discussed when finally interpreting study results.

Hence, robust trial design requires first the selection of an appropriate study population. In order to study a patient population of the appropriate disease state and level of diversity, investigators define inclusion and exclusion criteria that determine the eligibility of a patient for a clinical trial. These criteria can include patient characteristics (e.g., age, performance status) as well as disease- and treatment-specific characteristics (e.g., tumor stage, localization of metastasis, number and type of prior therapies).

One basic requirement is that participants voluntarily consent for trial participation and interventions. Due to voluntariness and other parameters impacting patient selection, the enrolled cohort may potentially and partially substantially differ from the actual target population for which the medication may later be approved. This type of selection bias is called "volunteer bias" and may arise from eligibility criteria and inherent subject attributes including factors such as geographic location, patients' attitude, health status, education, marital and socioeconomic status, and race. Also subjective exclusion by investigators due to anticipated study compliance or expected overall prognosis can impact patient selection considerably (Gravetter and Forzano 2009). Furthermore, predefined characteristics and narrow inclusion and exclusion criteria may limit the generalizability of trial results to a broader patient population especially for patients with prevalent comorbidities not included in clinical trials. This consideration underscores why experimental treatment's efficacy (i.e., a measure of success of an intervention in a clinical trial setting) may not necessarily translate into treatment effectiveness (i.e., a measure of its value in the real world).

When selecting the patient population to be studied in a clinical trial, investigators should include patients who are likely to benefit from the intervention being tested. Additionally, the population should be selected under the consideration that the results of the trial should be generalizable to patients in clinical practice. With increasing diversity of the patient population, study results may to a broader patient population be more generalizable.

Definition of a Comparator

In controlled trials, the agent or regimen being investigated is compared to a control. The control may be either a placebo or a standard treatment – one in wide use and considered effective at the time the trial is designed (Umscheid et al. 2011; ClinicalTrials.gov). Although placebo is sometimes used as a control in clinical trials, it is rarely used in oncology trials, where there may be ethical issues with this approach. It is important to note that because some clinical trials take months or even years to complete, the standard treatment may no longer be in wide use by the time results from the trial are reported.

Calculating the Right Sample Size

The estimation of sample size is a key issue in RCTs. Its purpose is to enroll an adequate number of subjects with a given confidence on the number that may be affected by sampling error (Arya et al. 2012; Flecha et al. 2016). Thus, the researcher will get the data in a shorter period, costeffectively and following ethical principles. A proper estimation of the sample size is essential to avoid the occurrence of errors Types I and II. The size can be estimated using a mathematical formula which will depend on the purpose, nature, and parameters investigated in the RCT. However, the decision to choose the appropriate values of the parameters required for calculation is not always simple (Naing et al. 2006). It is, therefore, crucial that study authors present the estimated sample size through statistical principles.

To adequately address the "primary question (s)" of interest, a sufficient sample size is required to have enough power to detect a potential statistical difference. Traditionally, power is defined as having at least an 80% chance of finding a statistically significant difference between the outcomes of two interventions when a clinically meaningful difference exists. The outcomes or endpoints of the investigation can be objective (e.g., death) or subjective (e.g., quality of life) and must always be reliable and meaningful measures. Statistical analyses commonly used to analyze outcomes include logistic regression analysis for dichotomous endpoints (e.g., event occurred or did not occur), Poisson regression for rates (e.g., number of events per patient or years), Cox regression analysis for time-to-event endpoints (e.g., survival analysis), and linear regression for continuous measures (e.g., weight).

Planning Statistical Analysis

The importance of the correct use of statistical analysis lies in the researcher's interest to better interpret, organize, and analyze research data. In addition, through statistics, it is possible to draw conclusions and make predictions for the population as well as assist in decision-making. In a clinical trial, after identifying the groups to be compared, it is necessary to define the dependent variable response that will be applied to test the hypothesis.

It is usual to set as the hypothesis of interest the lack of difference between groups, known as the null hypothesis. The alternative hypothesis is a second statement which contradicts the null hypothesis, that is, that there is no equality between the groups. These two cases cover all possible values (0-1) for the statistical hypothesis test with finally one of the two statements being true. The null hypothesis is rejected if the p-value enhances the specifically defined limit, which is usually set as 0.05 in the medical field indicating that there are significant differences between the groups when the calculated p-value is less or equal to 0.05. The p-value indicates the probability that Type I error has occurred. The calculation of p-values is useful either to support the evaluation of a specific difference of interest or as a flagging device applied to a large number of safety variables to highlight differences worth further attention. It needs to be considered that this statistical significance does not necessarily imply clinical significance (Pagano and Gauverau 2012).

An alternative to statistical analyses that are based on the p-value is the size effect analysis that aims to determine the clinical significance of the detected effect, which is not limited to dichotomous outcomes (significant or not significant). In other words, this statistical model is an appropriate measure to determine the clinical significance of the clinical procedure proposed by the RCT. In addition, it will enable to determine whether the sample size was adequate to get enough statistical power (Flecha et al. 2016; Naing et al. 2006). Thus, through the use of size effect analysis, it is possible to identify whether the observed differences are small, medium, or large (Steinberg and Thissen 2006).

The most common approach in analyzing phase 3 trials is the intention-to-treat (ITT) analysis, in which subjects are assessed based on the intervention arm to which they were randomized, regardless of the treatment they actually received. This is commonly known as the "analyzed as randomized" rule. A complementary or secondary analysis is an "as-treated" or "per-protocol" analysis, in which subjects are evaluated based on the treatment they have actually received, regardless of whether they were randomized to that treatment arm. ITT analyses are preferable for the primary analysis of RCTs, as they eliminate selection bias by preserving randomization; any difference in outcomes can therefore be attributed to the treatment alone and not confounders (Umscheid et al. 2011). In contrast, an "as-treated" or "per-protocol" approach may eliminate any benefit of random treatment selection in an interventional trial, as it estimates the effect of treatment received. The study thereby becomes similar to an interventional cohort study with the potential for treatment selection bias. If adherence in the treatment arm is poor and contamination in the control group is high, an ITT analysis may fail to show a difference in outcomes. In contrast, a per-protocol analysis takes these protocol violations into account.

The investigation of safety and tolerability is a multidimensional problem. Although some specific adverse effects can usually be anticipated and specifically monitored for any drug, there is a wide range of possible adverse effects, and new and unexpected side effects are always possible. Furthermore, an adverse event experienced after protocol violation, such as the use of a prohibited medication, may introduce a bias. In addition, there might be geographic variations in the reporting of adverse events. Finally, it should be outlined again that adverse events do not necessarily represent side effects of the treatment tested but events occurring in patients while enrolled on the trial regardless of the underlying causality. Considering these aspects, statistical difficulties associated with the analytical evaluation of safety and tolerability of drugs are obvious. Finally, conclusive information from confirmatory clinical trials in this regard is the exception rather than the rule. In most trials, the safety and tolerability implications are best addressed by applying descriptive statistical methods to the data, supplemented by calculation of confidence intervals wherever this supports interpretation. It is also valuable to make use of graphical presentations in which patterns of adverse events are displayed both within treatment groups and within subjects.

Endpoints of Clinical Trials

Primary and Secondary Endpoints

Efficacy and safety in clinical trials are measured by predetermined endpoints or outcomes (ClinicalTrials.gov). In uro-oncology trials, these include clinical endpoints, such as overall survival or cancer-specific survival, as well as surrogate endpoints, which are expected to predict a clinical outcome by assessing short-term or intermediateterm endpoints (Brenner 2008).

The primary endpoint is the key measure from which clinical benefit is assessed and has to be selected prior to defining the study sample size (Stanley 2007). The primary endpoint or target variable should be the variable capable of providing the most clinically relevant and convincing evidence directly related to the primary objective of the trial. Mostly there is just one single primary variable, but combined or co-primary endpoints are selected increasingly. In uro-oncology, especially in trials in the field of advanced prostate cancer (PCA), e.g., overall survival (OS) and radiographic progression-free survival (rPFS) are used as co-primary endpoints.

The primary endpoint will usually be an efficacy variable, as the primary objective of most confirmatory trials is to provide strong evidence with regard to efficacy. Less frequently in uro-oncology trials, also safety and tolerability are selected as primary variables; nonetheless, their application as secondary and exploratory
endpoints reflects their importance. Measurements relating to quality of life and health economics are further potential primary variables depending on the primary objective of the trial. For selection of the primary variable, it should be considered that it needs to reflect accepted norms and standards in the relevant field of research. Additionally, it is recommended to use reliable and validated variables with previous experience retained from earlier studies. Sufficient evidence needs to be available that the primary variable provides a valid and reliable measure of a clinically relevant and important treatment benefit in the defined patient population. The primary variable is used when estimating the sample size.

In summary, the selection of the primary endpoint in a clinical trial requires the consideration of several factors:

- (a) Which endpoint reflects the most clinically meaningful measure of benefit?
- (b) Which endpoint could guide treatment decision-making in this disease state and patient population?
- (c) Can the trial be conducted in a reasonable time frame when using a specific endpoint? For example, some endpoints require longer follow-up than others which lengthens the time required to complete trials and obtain meaningful results (Lebwohl et al. 2009).
- (d) Can a sufficient number of patients be recruited to complete the trial? This consideration is especially relevant in trials where surgical procedures are tested and recruitment generally may be compromised. Some endpoints necessitate larger trials in order to demonstrate statistically significant differences between arms, which potentially results in recruitment and enrollment challenges. Furthermore, treatment environment might change during the enrollment period with other drugs coming to the market (Lebwohl et al. 2009).

Next to primary endpoints, secondary endpoints are chosen to provide additional and potentially valuable information about the treatment being tested. The trial protocol should prespecify secondary endpoints to increase the likelihood that statistical analysis of those endpoints will be valid (Chin and Lee 2008). Secondary variables are either supportive measurements related to the primary objective or measurements related to the secondary objectives. Their predefinition in the protocol is important, as well as an explanation of their importance for interpretation of trial results. The number of secondary variables should be limited and should be related to a limited number of clinically relevant questions (Umscheid et al. 2011).

Composite Variables and co-Primary Endpoints

If a single primary variable cannot be selected from multiple measurements associated with the primary objective, another useful strategy is to integrate or combine multiple measurements into a composite variable by using a predefined algorithm. The primary variable sometimes arises as a combination of multiple clinical measurements (e.g., rating scales which are mainly used in psychiatric disorders). This approach addresses the multiplicity problem without requiring adjustment to the Type I error. The method of combining multiple measurements should be specified in the protocol, and an interpretation of the resulting scale should be provided in terms of the size of a clinically relevant benefit. Is a co-primary endpoint applied as primary variable, the components of this variable may be analyzed separately, where clinically meaningful and validated. This has been done, e.g., in clinical trials in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer (CRPC) where rPFS and OS were used simultaneously as primary endpoints. When a rating scale is used as a primary variable, it is especially important to address such factors as content validity, inter- and intra-rater reliability, and responsiveness for detecting changes in the severity of disease.

Surrogate Endpoints (SEP)

When direct assessment of the clinical benefit to the subject through observing actual clinical efficacy is not practical, indirect criteria may be considered. Commonly accepted surrogate variables are used in a number of indications where they are believed to reliably predict clinical benefit. A surrogate endpoint is often chosen in place of a primary endpoint to enhance study efficiency (i.e., less cost and time, improved measurability, and smaller sample size requirement). Ideally, the surrogate should completely capture the effect of the intervention on the clinical endpoint, as formally proposed by Prentice. Based on the definition by Prentice, there are four criteria defining an endpoint as SEP based on statistical validation purposes (Prentice 1989; Ellenberg and Hamilton 1989):

- The intervention has a significant impact on the SEP.
- The intervention has a significant impact on the actual endpoint.
- There is a significant association between the SEP and the actual endpoint independent from the intervention.
- The effect of the intervention on the actual endpoint can be explained by the use of the SEP.

However, several endpoints and markers pretended to represent SEPs have mistakenly been named SEP as Prentice criteria were finally not entirely met. One must be cautious when relying on surrogates, as they may be erroneously implicated in the direct causal pathway between intervention and true outcome (Strom 2004; Temple 1999).

As surrogates are commonly employed in phase 1–2 trials, it is highly likely that a high proportion of clinically effective therapeutics are warped due to false-negative results using such endpoints. It is important to validate surrogates as reliable predictors of clinical endpoints using meta-analyses and observational studies including large population cohorts; in conjunction, biological plausibility should be ensured.

Finally, there are two main concerns with proposing surrogate variable. First, surrogates may not truly predict the clinical outcome of interest. For example, it may measure treatment activity associated with a specific pharmacological mechanism while not providing full information on the ultimate treatment effects. There have been many instances where treatments showing a highly positive effect on a proposed surrogate have been shown to be detrimental to clinical outcome; conversely, there are cases of treatments conferring clinical benefit without measurable impact on proposed surrogates while impacting the outcome of interest in a positive way. For example, in trials testing vaccination (Sipuleucel-T) in the indication of early mCRPC, OS was significantly improved, while there was no significant impact on PFS which would reflect the surrogate (Kantoff et al. 2010). Such scenarios also reflect that there may be a detrimental effect by negatively judging a putative surrogate marker, when patients are subsequently taken off treatment. Second, proposed surrogate variables may not yield a quantitative measure of clinical benefit that can be directly weighed against adverse effects. Statistical criteria for validating surrogate variables have been proposed, but the experience with their use is relatively limited. In practice, the strength of the evidence for surrogacy depends upon the biological plausibility of the relationship, the demonstration of the prognostic value for the clinical outcome in observational studies, and the evidence from clinical trials that treatment effects on the surrogate correspond to effects on the clinical outcome. Furthermore, a relationship between clinical and surrogate variables for one drug does not necessarily apply to drugs with different mechanisms of action even if applied in the same disease.

The problem of defining SEPs for clinical trials and clinical routine represents also a considerable hurdle in the field of PCA, mainly (m)CRPC. Despite some recent successful attempts in addressing this issue, there is still limited evidence for short- and intermediate-term endpoints which could serve as SEPs for OS. Approved compounds in the field of advanced PCA and CRPC are increasingly applied also at earlier disease stages and in a sequential manner; it is thus increasingly difficult to attribute significant OS improvement to a single compound (De Wit et al. 2014). For clinical trials and clinical decision-making alike, appropriate early surrogate markers for clinical benefits due to a specific treatment are warranted. Furthermore, early proof of efficacy would imply a potential health

economy benefit. To date, however, none of the parameters currently considered as potential SEP in the CRPC setting was able to fulfill all the Prentice criteria for the endpoint OS. One example for a potential SEP is PSA decline during treatment, which is often considered to mirror treatment effects (Scher et al. 1996). On the one hand, PSA is a proper biomarker for screening purposes and an excellent marker for detecting biochemical recurrence subsequent to radical prostatectomy. However, in later tumor stages and later lines of treatment, the correlation between changes in PSA values, clinical failure, and survival is controversially discussed (Vicini et al. 2005). Correlation with OS has even been questioned in earlier stages, e.g., after salvage treatment in patients with recurrent disease (Simmons et al. 2007; Aus 2007). Especially noncytotoxic compounds may impact PSA expression independently from their effects on tumor progression and survival (Thuret et al. 2008). Another potential surrogate marker is imaging, e.g., technetium Tc99m bone scans. However, also rPFS could not be proven to reflect OS reliably, which may be related to reduced specificity due to osteoblastic activities in reparatory or inflammatory processes. Furthermore, especially in trials with the newer hormonal compounds (but also for docetaxel) as well as in clinical routine, bone scan flares are regularly reported, which may lead to potential misinterpretation of results as tumor progression (Thuret et al. 2008; Ryan et al. 2011; Berthold et al. 2008). Impressive results have also been reported for treatment with cabozantinib (c-met/VEGF-TKI); however, the most recent reports on clinical benefit and OS improvement question the value as surrogate markers (Hussain et al. 2011). In addition, different definitions of PFS applied in clinical trials (based on PSA, radiographic progression, or as composite endpoint) impact outcome assessment, an effect which is increased by the use of compounds with different mechanisms of action including immunotherapy with limited impact on PFS as compared to OS (Hussain et al. 2011; Scher et al. 2007, 2008; Halabi et al. 2009; Kelly et al. 2010; Michaelson et al. 2014). Finally, also

the mechanism of action impacts SEPs. Accordant criteria which could represent SEPs with a strong correlation to OS are currently assessed in most phase 2/3 trials in advanced PC.

In addition to the general hurdles related to SEP development, there are several requirements for acceptance of SEPs for regulatory purposes and health authorities, e.g., a treatment benefit has to be proven. Furthermore, surrogate markers need to be prospectively validated and confirmed in a couple of phase 3 trials and ideally reflect effects of different mechanisms of action in the same disease setting. Currently OS and in addition skeletal-related events (SREs) are accepted to reflect this in PCA. Besides these, also continuous quality of life and prolongation of the time until reduction of quality of life are considered additional endpoints coming on top of OS improvement. Particularly robustness and accuracy of predictive and surrogate biomarkers have to be confirmed in different settings and trials before considered reliable during the approval and benefit assessment process of new compounds. Characteristics of accepted endpoints are, e.g., defined in the National Cancer Institute, FDA, and Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services' Oncology Biomarker Qualification Initiative, which is part of the FDA Critical Path Initiative (US Food and Drug Administration Website 2000; Altar 2008).

Recently joint efforts have been made especially by the Development of Intermediate Clinical Endpoints in Cancer of the Prostate (ICECaP) Working Group. ICECaP is an international collaboration to identify valid surrogates for OS when assessing the efficacy of new therapies for localized PCA. One metaanalysis analyzed data from early-stage disease randomized trials and confirmed that metastasisfree survival represents a valid and reliable surrogate for OS in this disease setting (Xie et al. 2016). Furthermore, the group performed a decision analysis on the cost and health effects of implementing approval of an adjuvant therapy for PCA based upon disease-free survival as a surrogate endpoint for OS.

Patient-Reported Outcomes (PROs) and Endpoints and their Increasing Relevance in Clinical Trials

There are several more potential endpoints identified (and partially validated). This aspect will be outlined in this subchapter for patients with advanced PCA and CRPC. Particularly markers considering the individual and subjective patient status are becoming increasingly relevant, especially with regard to assessing the efficacy of new compounds regarding PRO and patientrelevant endpoints in clinical trials. Ostensibly, the trust in tumor-associated parameters such as Gleason score or tumor stage and objective parameters such as laboratory parameters is lower than the trust in putative subjective PROs. However, on a second view and based on the current evidence, one should be aware that PROs might better predict OS and other intermediate endpoints than standard laboratory values (Cella 2014).

The Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG) performance status and tumor-related pain also constitute prognostic variables. Pain is the most established PRO in the CRPC patient population and is associated with inferior survival and diminished quality of life (Halabi et al. 2008; Fisch et al. 2012; Autio et al. 2016; Armstrong et al. 2007). When pain is selected as important component or primary endpoint of a study, the Prostate Cancer Working Group 3 (PCWG3) recommends a baseline assessment using serial measurements, including pain intensity, pain interference, and opiate intake over several days before treatment starts, using methods described by the FDA (Basch et al. 2014). Physical functioning should also be assessed and can be measured at baseline and during treatment using an established multi-item questionnaire such as the physical function measure of the European Organization for Research and Treatment (EORTC) of Cancer Quality of Life Questionnaire C30 or Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System (PROMIS) instruments. Also collection of patient-reported adverse events should be considered at baseline and during treatment using the National Cancer Institute's Patient-Reported Outcomes version of the Common

Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (PRO-CTCAE) (Basch et al. 2017).

Adverse Event and Patient-Reported Outcomes (PROs) Reporting in Clinical Trials

An adverse event (AE) is any unfavorable and unintended sign (including an abnormal laboratory finding), symptom, or disease temporally associated with the use of a medical treatment or procedure that may or may not be considered related to the medical treatment or procedure. An AE is a term that is a unique representation of a specific event used for medical documentation and scientific analyses (Scher et al. 2016; Cohen 1992).

All clinical trials have the potential to produce AEs. AEs are classified as serious or nonserious, expected or unexpected, and study related, possibly study related, or not study related. A serious adverse event needs to fulfill one of the following criteria: death, life-threatening event, initial or prolonged hospitalization, disability or permanent damage, congenital anomaly/birth defect, and other important medical events. Relationship to study treatment would be assessed by the local researcher based on his/her medical judgment to determine whether the death could have been related to the study device. An adverse event can also be declared in the normal treatment of a patient which is suspected of being caused by the medication being taken or a medical device used in the treatment of the patient.

Researchers participating in a clinical trial must report all adverse events to the drug regulatory authority of the respective country where the drug or device is to be registered [e.g., FDA in the United States]. Serious AEs must be reported immediately; minor AEs are bundled by the sponsor by collecting AE reports from the local researchers and are submitted later to health authorities. Both the local investigators' and the sponsors' judgments of the seriousness of the AEs will be used to finally assess the relationship of the AE to the study drug.

Grade refers to the severity of the AE. The CTCAE displays Grades 1 through 5 with unique clinical descriptions of severity for each AE based on the general guideline displayed in Table 3.

Description
Mild, asymptomatic or mild symptoms, clinical or diagnostic observations only, intervention not indicated
Moderate; minimal, local, or noninvasive intervention indicated; limiting age-appropriate instrumental activities of daily living
Severe or medically significant but not immediately life-threatening, hospitalization or prolongation of hospitalization indicated, disabling, limiting self-care activities of daily living
Life-threatening consequences, urgent intervention indicated
Death related to AE

 Table 3 Guidance for adverse event severity grading

Collection of patient-reported symptoms related to adverse events from treatment should be considered using the National Cancer Insti-PRO-CTCAE tute's (http://www.blackwell publishing.com/content/BPL_Images/Content_st ore/Sample chapter/9781405132664/978140513 2664 4 003.pdf). PRO-CTCAE is a measure developed to evaluate symptomatic toxicity in patients on cancer clinical trials and designed to be used as a companion to the CTCAE. It includes an item library of 124 items representing 78 symptomatic toxicities for the assessment of symptoms related to AEs categorized to frequency, interference, severity, and presence/absence/amount. PRO-CTCAE provides a systematic yet flexible tool for descriptive reporting of symptomatic treatment side effects in cancer clinical trials.

Conducting the Trial in the Best Possible Way: How to Avoid Bias

The gold standard in clinical research is a scientifically rigorous, randomized, and wellcontrolled trial. When the trial population, the treatment, and the study endpoints have been identified and defined, the trial design is not yet complete. In phase 3 and some phase 2 trials, the patient population may be randomized and stratified.

According to Pannucci and Wilkins, bias can occur in the planning, data collection, statistical analysis, and publication phases of research. Understanding research bias and how it affects study results allows readers to critically and independently review the scientific literature and avoid treatments which are suboptimal or potentially harmful (Pannucci and Wilkins 2010a).

Bias is defined as "a partiality that prevents objective consideration of an issue or situation." In statistics it means "a tendency of an estimate to deviate in one direction from a true value." This systematic deviation from the actual value can either result in underestimation or overestimation of the intervention effects. As it is usually more appreciated to show that a new intervention works than to showing that it does not, biases in clinical trials most often result in an overstatement in the importance of effects of new interventions. Bias may occur at different stages of a clinical trial and based on various reasons. Most discussions on bias focus on biases that can occur during the trial, from the allocation of participants to study groups through the assignment to interventions and outcome measurements. However, several more types of bias can arise, even before the trial is carried out or after the trial has been finished (Good clinical practice guidelines 1994).

Below we will focus on a number of selected types of bias occurring prior, during, and after the trial.

Bias During Study Planning:

 Selection bias: Selection bias can occur both in the way that individuals are accepted or rejected for participation in a trial and in the way that the interventions are assigned to individuals after acceptance to a trial. Randomization is one way to reduce or eliminate selection bias (http:// www.blackwellpublishing.com/content/BPL_ Images/Content_store/Sample_chapter/9781405 132664/9781405132664_4_003.pdf).

- Ascertainment bias: This type of bias occurs when the results or conclusions of a trial are systematically distorted by the knowledge of the intervention each individual participant is receiving. Ascertainment bias can be introduced by the person administering the interventions, the participants, the investigator assessing or analyzing the outcomes, and even the people who write the clinical study report (http://www. blackwellpublishing.com/content/BPL_Images/ Content_store/Sample_chapter/9781405132664/ 9781405132664_4_003.pdf).
- **Choice-of-question bias:** One of the least recognized types of bias is hidden in the choice of the question that the trial intends to answer. This would not necessarily affect the internal validity of a trial but may have profound effects on its external validity or generalizability. There are many forms of this bias, e.g.:
 - *Hidden agenda bias*: This bias occurs when a trial does not aim at answering a question but demonstrating a pre-required answer.
 - Vested interest bias: Conversely to the hidden agenda bias, this bias may occur under the unspoken consideration "Don't do a trial if it won't show you what you want to find" (Fries and Krishnan 2004).
 - *Self-fulfilling prophecy bias*: This type of bias occurs when the study is carried out in a way to ensure the desired result.
 - Cost and convenience bias: This bias can seriously compromise what investigators choose to study. When it studies what can be afforded or what is convenient rather than answer those questions which are relevant from a clinical perspective, resources relevant for important research are dissipated.
 - *Funding availability bias:* This bias occurs, where studies tend to concentrate on questions that have (for various reasons) a higher chance of receiving funding.
- Regulation bias (also institutional review board bias, bureaucracy bias): When institutional review boards are overly restrictive and block studies addressing important questions, this results in accordant bias (http://www. blackwellpublishing.com/content/BPL Images/

Content_store/Sample_chapter/9781405132 664/9781405132664_4_003.pdf).

• Wrong design bias: The perceived value of an RCT may sometimes induce researchers to use this design for questions that may be better answered with a different design (Berkman et al. 2014). The wrong research design can produce misleading answers.

Biases Occurring During the Trial:

- **Population or sample choice bias**: The sample population studied can have a major effect on the generalizability of study results. If the sample is overly restricted by not including women (*gender bias*) or people belonging to specific age groups (*age bias*), the results may not be generalizable to people who do not belong to the groups. Recruitment bias may occur when population choice is restricted due to specific approached to potential participants.
 - Severity of illness bias is an important subgroup of the sample choice bias, occurring when patients with mild forms of diseases may not respond in the same way as those at a more severe stage (http://www.blackwell publishing.com/content/BPL_Images/Con tent_store/Sample_chapter/9781405132 664/9781405132664 4 003.pdf).
- **Intervention choice bias**: The nature of the intervention chosen can have a major effect on the results obtained; also the stage at which an intervention is studied can be very important. The *too early bias* and the *too late bias* can determine the detected effects (Lilford et al. 2000). This holds particularly true for surgical trials where there can be a *learning curve bias* or improvements (or regression) in the techniques.
- **Comparison choice (or control group) bias:** If an intervention is compared to a poorly chosen control group, it can erroneously appear to be more (or less) effective than it really is. If a study compares an experimental intervention with a placebo control, the results will only tell us whether the intervention has a specific effect

or not, but it will not imply that the experimental intervention has a different or better effect than existing alternatives (http://www. blackwellpublishing.com/content/BPL_Images/ Content_store/Sample_chapter/9781405132664/ 9781405132664 4 003.pdf).

- Outcome choice bias: Sometimes RCTs evaluate outcomes that are easy to measure rather than relevant outcomes (*measurement bias*) (http://www.blackwellpublishing.com/content/ BPL_Images/Content_store/Sample_chapter/ 9781405132664/9781405132664 4 003.pdf).
- **Performance bias**: This bias may occur if additional treatment interventions are provided preferably for a group. Blinding of patients and of those involved in the application of interventions prevents this bias and also protects against placebo differences in responses between the groups.

Biases Occurring During the Reporting of a Trial:

- Withdrawal bias: This bias is introduced by inappropriate handling of withdrawals, dropouts, and protocol violations. Ideally, all trial participants should complete the study, follow the protocol, and provide data on all the outcomes of interest at defined time points. In reality, most trials have missing data, e.g., as participants drop out before the end of the trial, because participants do not follow the protocol deliberately or accidentally or because outcomes are not measured correctly.
- Selective reporting bias: A major and common source of bias is selective reporting of results, by describing outcomes with positive results or which favor the studied intervention. The investigator may even unconsciously be attracted more to certain outcomes than others. Variants are the *social desirability bias* in which the items that are desired, or the *optimism bias* in which the items hoped for, are more likely to be reported.
- **Detection bias**: This bias type arises if the knowledge of the patient's name influences the evaluation of the results. This is avoided

by blinding those who assess the results (Jüni et al. 2001).

• Fraud bias: Even if hopefully rarely, intentional fraud is perhaps the most important, most serious, and most difficult-to-detect source of bias. The extent to which fraudulent results are reported may be underestimated especially under the pressure to produce results.

Biases Occurring During the Dissemination of the Trials:

- Publication bias: Investigators and sponsors are more likely to write and submit, and peer reviewers and editors are more willing to accept manuscripts with positive results for publication.
- Language bias: Recently, a variation of publication bias has been described as *language bias*, to indicate that manuscripts may be submitted to and published by journals in different languages depending on the direction of their results. More studies with positive results may be published in English (Moher et al. 2003).
- Country of publication bias is a variant of this bias: That is, the tendency by some countries to publish a disproportionate number of positive trials (Vickers et al. 1998).
- **Time lag bias**: This bias type occurs when the speed of publication depends on the direction and strength of the trial results. It seems that trials with negative results take twice as long to be published as trials with positive results (Ioannidis 1998; Stern and Simes 1997).
- The most important design techniques for avoiding bias in clinical trials are blinding and randomization, and these should be regularly intended to be included in most controlled clinical trials in a marketing application. Most such trials follow a double-blind approach where treatments are prepacked in accordance with a suitable randomization schedule and supplied to the study sites labeled only with the subject number and the treatment period so that no one involved in trial conduction is aware of the specific treatment allocated to

individual subjects. Bias can also be reduced at the design stage by specifying procedures in the protocol to minimize anticipated irregularities that might impair a satisfactory analysis, including protocol violations, withdrawals, and missing values. The protocol should consider actions both to reduce the frequency of such problems and also to handle the problems that occur in data analysis (Flecha et al. 2016).

Randomization

A hallmark of the phase 3 trial design is the balance in treatment allocation for comparison of treatment efficacy. When properly designed, conducted, and reported, RCTs represent the gold standard in the evaluation of health interventions since the randomization of different groups can provide results without bias between groups exposed to different treatment conditions (Jüni et al. 2001). The random assignment to treatment groups aims to ensure that the characteristics of the participants which may affect the results are balanced and treatment groups are produced with similar distribution of known or unknown prognostic factors (Flecha et al. 2016; Polit and Gillespie 2010). This clinical trial practice attempts to eliminate imbalance of confounders or any systematic differences or biases between treatment groups. During subsequent analysis of the trial data, it provides a sound statistical basis for the quantitative evaluation of the evidence relating to treatment effects.

The statistical tool of randomization, first introduced to clinical trials by Sir Austin Bradford Hill, was born out of the necessity (and ethical justification) of rationing limited supplies of streptomycin in a British trial of pulmonary tuberculosis (Doll 1992; Hill 1963). Fifty years after the publication of the first RCT, the technical meaning of the term randomization still confuses some researchers. Finally, randomization depends on two processes: generation of an unpredictable designation sequence and the confidentiality of this sequence until the intervention starts. Random allocation presupposes that each patient has a known and usually equal chance of receiving a treatment option as other participants, but the treatment to be given cannot be predicted. The generation or allocation of the sequence is appropriate if the sequences can prevent selection bias, for example, randomized computer-generated numbers, random number table, envelope drawing, coin flipping, card shuffling, dice throwing, etc. (Polit and Gillespie 2010; Altman and Bland 1999). A common approach is also to simply randomize treatments according to the dates of birth, the hospital registration numbers, or the enrollment dates. Although all these approaches are basically unbiased, since they are not related to patient characteristics, problems arise from the accessibility and knowledge of the allocation system. When the treatment is known when a patient is considered for participation in the clinical trial, this knowledge may influence the decision to recruit that patient and thereby produce incomparable groups (Altman and Bland, 1999; Pannucci and Wilkins 2010b).

Randomization based on a single sequence of random assignments is known as simple randomization. Simple randomization can be trusted to generate similar numbers in the two trial groups and to generate groups that are roughly comparable in terms of known (and unknown) prognostic variables. Simple randomization randomly allocates each subject to a trial arm regardless of those already assigned (i.e., a "coin flip" for each subject). Although easy to perform, major imbalances in treatment assignments or distribution of covariates can ensue, making this strategy less than ideal. To improve on this method, a constraint can be placed on randomization that forces the number of subjects randomly assigned per arm to be equal and balanced after a specified block size ("block randomization"). Blocking is used to ensure that comparison groups will be of approximately the same size. For example, in a trial with two arms, a block size of four subjects would be designated as two positions in arm A and two positions in arm B. Even though the positions would be randomly assigned within the block of four subjects, it would be guaranteed that, after randomization of four subjects, two subjects would be in arm A and two subjects would be in arm B. Restricted randomization describes any

procedure to control the randomization to achieve balance between groups in size or characteristics. Stratified randomization is achieved by performing a separate randomization procedure within each of two or more subsets of participants (e.g., those defining age, smoking, or disease severity). Stratification by the center is common in multicenter trials (Altman et al. 2001).

Different trial designs require also different procedures for generating randomization schedules with the randomization schedule being reproducible. Although unrestricted randomization is an acceptable approach, some advantages can be gained by randomizing subjects in blocks. This helps to increase the comparability of the treatment groups, particularly when subject characteristics may change over time, for example, due to changes in the recruitment policy. It also provides a better chance that the treatment groups will be almost equal of size. In crossover trials, it provides the possibility of obtaining balanced designs their greater efficiency with and easier interpretation.

In multicenter trials, the randomization procedures should be organized centrally. It is advisable to have a separate random scheme for each center, i.e., to stratify by center or to allocate several whole blocks to each center. More generally, stratification by important prognostic factors measured at baseline (e.g., severity of disease, age, sex, etc.) may be valuable in order to promote balanced allocation within strata. Such an approach has potential greater benefit especially in small trials. The use of more than two or three stratification factors is rarely necessary and less successful at achieving balance and is logistically troublesome. Factors on which randomization has been stratified should be accounted for later in the analysis (Flecha et al. 2016).

Assessing the quality of randomization of 250 controlled trials and 33 meta-analyses and analyzing the association between these evaluations and the estimated effects of treatment, Schulz concluded that trials in which the allocation sequence was inadequately concealed produced higher estimates of treatment effects than trials in which authors reported adequate concealment (odds ratio exaggerated, on average, by

30–40%) (Schulz 1996). Nonetheless, trials with improper generation sequence led to an estimation of treatment effects similar to those of trials with adequate generation. Thus, the procedure for generating sequence has a lower overall impact on preventing bias than the procedure for concealment (Schulz 1996). This observation makes sense, since having an unpredictable random sequence should make little difference without an adequate concealment.

According to the Acceptance Program Guidelines, clinical trials should include a randomized selection of individuals, should apply a parallel or a crossover design, and should be double-blind (American Dental Association, Council on Scientific Affairs 2012). In combination with blinding, randomization helps to avoid possible bias in the selection and allocation of subjects arising from the predictability of treatment assignments.

Blinding

The phase 3 trial design often dictates the interventions to be blinded or masked to minimize assessment bias of subjective outcomes. Blinding or masking is intended to limit the occurrence of conscious and unconscious bias in the conduct and interpretation of a clinical trial. Such bias arises from the knowledge about treatment and may have an impact on the recruitment and allocation of subjects, the subsequent care, the attitudes of patients to the treatments, the handling of withdrawals and assessment of endpoints, and the exclusion of data from analysis.

Specific blinding strategies include "single blinding" (subject only), "double-blinding" (both subject and investigator), or "triple blinding" (data analyst, subject, and investigator). The double-blind trial represents the optimal approach, where neither the subject nor any of the investigator or sponsor staff who are involved in the treatment or clinical evaluation of patients are aware of the treatment. This includes anyone determining subject eligibility, evaluating endpoints, or assessing compliance with the protocol. This requires that the treatments applied during the trial cannot be distinguished by appearance, taste, or other parameters and that the blind is maintained appropriately during the whole trial. This level of blinding is maintained throughout the conduct of the trial, and only when the data are cleaned to an acceptable level of quality, appropriate personnel will be unblinded.

Unfortunately, not all trials can be blinded (e.g., the method of drug delivery cannot be blinded). Also the development of established drug toxicities may lead to inadvertent unmasking and raise ethical and safety issues (Umscheid et al. 2011). The double-blind nature of some clinical trials may be partially compromised by apparent treatment-induced effects. Difficulties in achieving the double-blind ideal can arise: the treatments may be of a completely different nature, e.g., surgery and drug therapy; two drugs may have different formulations, and, although they could be made indistinguishable by the use of capsules, changing the formulation might also change the pharmacokinetic and/or pharmacodynamic properties and hence require that bioequivalence of the formulations be established; the daily pattern of administration of two treatments may differ. In such cases, blinding may be improved by blinding investigators and relevant sponsor staff to certain test results (e.g., selected clinical laboratory measures). One way of achieving double-blind conditions under these circumstances is to use a doubledummy technique. This technique may sometimes force an administration scheme that is sufficiently unusual to influence adversely the motivation and compliance of the subjects. Breaking the blind (for a single subject) should be considered only when knowledge of the treatment assignment is deemed essential by the subject's physician for the subject's care. Any intentional or unintentional breaking of the blind should be reported and explained at the end of the trial, irrespective of the reason for its occurrence. When appropriate, additional strategies can be applied to enhance study efficiency, such as assigning each subject to serve as his/her own control (crossover study) or evaluating more than one treatment simultaneously (factorial design) (Umscheid et al. 2011).

If a double-blind trial is not feasible, the singleblind option should be considered. In a single-blind trial, the investigator and site staff are aware of the treatment, but the subject is not or vice versa. In an open-label trial, the identity of treatment is known to all. In some cases, only an open-label trial is practically or ethically possible. Single-blind and open-label trials provide additional flexibility, but it is particularly important that the investigator's knowledge of the next treatment should not influence the decision to enter the subject; this decision should be made prior to the knowledge of the randomized treatment. For these trials, consideration should be given to the use of a centralized randomization method. In addition, clinical assessments should be made by medical staff who are not involved in treating the subjects and who remain blind to treatment. In single-blind or open-label trials, every effort should be made to minimize the various known sources of bias, and primary variables should be as objective as possible, and steps taken to minimize bias should be outlined in the protocol.

Blinding (or masking) should not be confused with allocation concealment. The allocation concealment is intended to prevent selection bias, protecting the designation sequence before and until allocation occurs. It can always be successfully implemented. However, blinding seeks to avoid determination bias and protects the sequence after allocation, which cannot always be implemented (Moher et al. 2003).

In their review, Schulz et al. concluded that studies that were not double-blind yielded larger estimates of effects than double-blind trials (odds ratio exaggerated, on average, by 17%) (Schulz 1996). Double-blinding and avoidance of exclusions after trial entry are the most important methods for reducing bias. Although the strength of this effect falls short of that for allocation concealment, double-blinding appears to prevent bias (Schulz 1996). Finally, randomization controls the selection bias, and the double-blind design controls the observer bias.

Stratification

Another feature of phase 3 trial design is stratification, which is commonly employed in combination with randomization to further balance study arms based on prespecified characteristics. Stratification is the division of the study population into subgroups, also referred to as "strata" or "blocks" with each stratum representing a particular section of the patient population. This measure facilitates analysis by ensuring that specific prognostic factors of presumed clinical importance are properly balanced in the trial arms (Scott et al. 2002). For example, patients could be divided up according to age, gender, ethnicity, social background, medical history, or any other factors that are considered relevant. Groups of subjects are then included in the clinical trial to match each of these groups within the patient population. In PCA clinical trials, patients might, e.g., be stratified according to Gleason score, risk classification, N/M stage, and additionally non-tumor-related parameters such as geographical region which might have a considerable impact on treatment patterns.

Clinical Trial Oversight

Historic abuses and recent calamities highlight the importance of institutional review boards (IRBs) and independent data monitoring committee (IDMC) in ensuring that human research goes conform with national and international standards of safety and ethics (Mello et al. 2003; Steinbrook 2002).

IRBs are charged with protecting the rights and welfare of human subjects involved in research conducted or supported by federal departments (Umscheid et al. 2009). In order to ensure compliance with strict and detailed guidelines, IRB members are authorized to approve and request modifications or reject research activities. General criteria for IRB approval include (1) risks to subjects are minimized and are reasonable in relation to benefits, (2) selection of subjects is equitable, (3) informed consent is sought, (4) sufficient provisions for data monitoring exist to maintain subjects' safety, (5) adequate mechanisms are in place to ensure subject confidentiality, and (6) rights and welfare of vulnerable populations are protected (Umscheid et al. 2009).

IDMC boards may be established by the sponsor to assess at prespecified intervals the progress of a clinical trial, safety data, and efficacy parameters; further, recommendations to the sponsor whether to continue, modify, or terminate a trial can be provided. The independence of the IDMC is intended to control the sharing of important comparative information and to protect the integrity of the clinical trial from adverse impact resulting from access to trial information. The IDMC should include clinical trial scientists knowledgeable in the appropriate disciplines including statistics. Besides safeguarding the interests of study subjects and preserving the integrity of the trial, IDMC also ensures that definitive and reliable trial results are made available in a timely fashion to the medical community (Ellenberg et al. 2002). Specific responsibilities include monitoring data quality, study conduct (including recruitment rates, retention rates, and treatment compliance), drug safety, and drug efficacy. Outcomes from IDMC activities can include, e.g., an extension of recruitment strategies, if the study is not meeting enrollment goals; changes in study entry criteria, procedures, treatments, or study design; and early closure of the study due to safety issues (external or internal), slow recruitment rates, poor protocol compliance, or clinically significant differences in drug efficacy or toxicity between trial arms (Ellenberg et al. 2002).

The role of the IDMC should be clearly defined in the operating procedures of the committee. Furthermore, the IDMC should maintain records of all its meetings, including interim results; these should be available for review when the trial is complete. IDMC members ideally should be free of significant conflicts of interest and should be the only individuals to whom the data analysis center provides real-time results of treatment efficacy and safety.

Finally, the complexity and expense of monitoring human research have prompted the establishment of contract research organizations to oversee clinical trials. They are commonly commercial or academic organizations hired by the study sponsor "to perform one or more of a sponsor's trial-related duties and functions," such as organizing and managing an IDMC or managing and auditing trial data to maintain data quality (Umscheid et al. 2011; Guidance for Industry 1996).

The Ethical Foundation of Clinical Trials

Principle of Equipoise

Depending on the predefined clinical research question and statistical considerations, RCTs are frequently designed to determine superiority, non-inferiority, or equivalence of an experimental intervention relative to established standard of care or placebo (Zhang et al. 2014; Akobeng 2008). Before randomly assigning patients to one or more of the competing study arms, investigators involved in design and conduction of clinical trials need to be free of any treatment preferences, which means there is genuine uncertainty about the best treatment regimen for the disease of interest (Fries and Krishnan 2004; Freedman 1987). This so-called principal of equipoise represents an ethical prerequisite for conducting an RCT. However, clinical investigators commonly face the dilemma where emerging data (e.g., arising from preceding phase 2 trials) provide a strong signal of efficacy for an experimental treatment. Additionally, the existing standard-of-care treatment, even if considered efficacious, is normally in need of improvement due to minor impact on an otherwise unfavorable course of a disease (Spieth et al. 2016). Once there is no longer clinical or personal equipoise, continuation of and contribution to an RCT should be reconsidered; otherwise serious biases may be introduced (e.g., selection bias) (Fries and Krishnan 2004).

Preplanned interim analyses at certain time points or recruited sample sizes during an ongoing RCT aid in maintaining clinical equipoise (Fleming et al. 2008). Trial data are analyzed for benefit, harm, or futility, and decisions on continuation or termination of the trial will be made by an IDMC board according to clinical equipoise (e.g., large effect size suggests superiority of one treatment over the other, and clinical equipoise no longer exists) and further considerations. However, it should be noted that repeated significance testing on accumulating data results in the need to adjust the hypothesis in order to maintain the overall significance level.

Ethical Considerations Within Clinical Trials in Urology

Modern investigators must be aware of the ethical aspects surrounding clinical trials and should aim to exceed the expectations and requirements from their review boards. Given the characteristics of the urological patients in oncology, significant issues are frequently encountered.

First of all, an important clinical question needs to be formulated. Researchers need to think about their research question ensuring that it is based on solid scientific principles enhancing the knowledge within the field. Patients enrolled in a clinical trial should be confident that their participation should result in a valuable scientific contribution. Secondly, in order to best protect the rights of individual patients, investigators should adhere to the principles of autonomy, beneficence, and justice based on the Belmont Report (The Belmont report 2000). Autonomy implies that the individual should make important decisions intentionally and free of external influence. Beneficence hints at the responsibility of the investigator to maximize positive outcome of the trial for each patient. This is a fundamental principle of the Hippocratic oath along with the responsibility to "do not harm" and thereby minimize the potential negative outcomes of the trial. Justice dictates that the design and implementation of a clinical trial need to be fair to the participants. Patient selection needs to be free of bias and drawn from a relevant patient population (The Belmont report 2000).

The Council for International Organizations of Medical Sciences (CIOMS) and the World Medical Association (WMA) have both published guidelines for the ethical management of biomedical research. The CIOMS provides 21 guidelines related to ethical justifications and scientific validity of research, informed consent, and equity regarding burden and benefit among other issues. The CIOMS guidelines were updated in 2016 with special emphasis on the scientific and social responsibility (van Delden and van der Graaf 2016).

The WMA Declaration of Helsinki (Ethical Principles for Medical Research Involving Human Subjects) was first adopted in 1964 and has undergone several revisions, the most recent in 2013. The last revision highlights the need to disseminate research results, including negative and inconclusive studies. It also includes a requirement for treatment and compensation for injuries related to research. Moreover, the updated version is felt to be more relevant to limited resource settings - specially addressing the need to ensure access to an intervention if it is proven effective. Some publications have evaluated the discontinuations and nonpublication rates of surgical clinical trials in the United Kingdom. Out of 395 surgical clinical trials registered (18 in urology), almost 25% were discontinued early (44% of them due to poor recruitment); 66% had a completed publication at a median of 5 years from study completion. Industry funding (over 60% of RCT in surgery) was clearly associated with a decreased likelihood of publication (OR 0.43; 95% CI 0.26-0.72; p = 0.001) (Chapman et al. 2014).

Overall, both sets of guidelines provide an excellent framework for the ethical conduct of biomedical research and are of benefit when preparing research proposals for institutional review.

Any clinical trial that aims to be ethically formulated needs to provide a freely given informed consent. The consent must be legalized according to the nation's law system and should also conform the principles stated by the Declaration of Helsinki and CIOMS. Additionally, in the event that pertinent information becomes available during the course of a trial, it is the investigator's responsibility to advise the participants of any information that pertains to the informed consent. The potential study subjects should be provided with an overview of the rationale for the proposed research in order to decide on their participation. This includes informing subjects of their responsibilities during the trial (i.e., taking the medications, follow-up appointments) as well as any procedures that will be performed. There should

be an honest and open communication between the person recruiting and the subject. No fear of reprisal should exist if subjects decline participation. Patients need to be explained the inclusion and exclusion criteria. Participants require to obtain detailed explanations of risks and benefits of participation in the trial at the time of consent. Risks refer to the potential mental and physical injury as a result of the participations in the study. An explanation of the solutions to tentative issues should also be provided. The benefits of the inclusion should also be part of the consent including an improvement in the symptoms or condition. It is mandatory to explain alternative treatments as well as potential benefits for society. Additionally, patients recruited to surgical trials are to be informed about the risk of early termination or nonpublication.

Confidentiality is also an important part of the written informed consent. It needs to be maintained from consent till the study conclusion. Personalized information including subject's name, date of birth, and ethnicity along with any other personal identifiers must remain confidential. Study participants should be notified at the time of consent if any personal identifiers will be disclosed during the course of the trial and what measures will be taken to maintain confidentiality. If the trial implies photography or video, the participants need to be aware that they have the right to access such files any time.

The information regarding the informed consent, confidentiality, compensations and costs, voluntary participation, as well as contact information needs to be provided in a written material in lay language in a clear and understandable manner. The informed consent has to be signed and dated by both the participant and the individual obtaining the consent, although verbal consent is allowed by some review boards in some instances.

Precision Medicine, Genomics, and Molecular Testing in Clinical Trials

The practice of clinical trials is evolving to keep pace with these advances in the scientific understanding of cancer. Already less very large trials are conducted in which all patients with the relevant disease stage regardless of the underlying biology of their cancer are randomly assigned to receive the experimental or control treatment. Such large trials require a large number of patients to detect an effect as often a limited number of patients respond to the experimental therapy to draw a definitive conclusion.

Hence, understanding the need to include selected patients only for trial participation based on a very specific patient profile and an enhanced chance for treatment response was the first step for precision medicine and the development of personalized clinical trial conduction and patient selection based on underlying molecular and genetic testing. Over the last decades, biomedical researchers have begun to unravel cancer's immense complexity, drilling down to the molecular level to better understand the genetic and biological changes that drive how cancers develop, grow, and spread. The greater understanding of cancer and how tumors behave at the molecular level has allowed scientists to develop a new generation of targeted drugs and immunebased therapies, identify biomarkers that can be used to guide therapy and select patients who are most likely to respond to a drug, and develop novel strategies to detect difficult-to-treat cancers early.

The consequence is that clinical trials need to be adapted to build on new research insights that target molecular alterations and only test the experimental therapy in the selected population which can increase the speed and efficiency of clinical trials, as only the patients most likely to benefit are included in the trial.

The Relevance of Genomic Research for Urological Cancers and for Clinical Trials in Uro-Oncology

Precision medicine has the highest potential to impact the care of patients. The study of cancer genomes has revealed abnormalities in genes that drive the development and growth of many types of cancer. This knowledge has improved our understanding of the biology of cancer and led to new methods of diagnosing and treating the disease. Over the past decade, large-scale research projects have begun to survey and catalog the genomic changes associated with a number of types of cancer. These efforts have revealed unexpected genetic similarities across different types of tumors. For instance, mutations in the HER2gene have been found in a number of cancers, including the breast, bladder, pancreatic, and ovarian. Researchers have also shown that a given type of cancer may have several molecular subtypes. For several cancer types, the existence of certain subtypes had not been known until researchers began to profile the genomes of tumor cells, and for several tumors, the amount and genomic specifics of subtypes are still not known yet.

Whereas the discovery of cancer-causing genetic and epigenetic changes in tumors has not yet enabled the approval of drugs specifically for defined genomic alterations or diagnostic tests in uro-oncology, this is the case already in other oncology diseases, such as melanoma. For example, vemurafenib (Zelboraf[®]) was approved by the FDA in 2011 for the treatment of patients with melanoma who have a specific mutation in the BRAF gene detected by an FDA-approved test. For the near future, however, genomic targetspecific diagnostics and treatment have to be expected for urological tumors as well. For example, in PCA, clinical trials are now conducted selecting patients based on the presence of specific markers, including BRAC1 and BRAC2 genes.

Opportunities and Challenges in Cancer Genomic Research in Urological Tumors

Also for other urological cancers, there is a diverse landscape of genetic alterations which needs a proper foundation for understanding the molecular basis of this group of diseases. The recent advances in molecular profiling have led to a rapid expansion of biomarkers and potential predictive information for patients with urologic malignancies. Across disease states, distinct molecular subtypes have been identified, with the potential to inform choices of management strategy. Biomarkers predicting response to standard therapies (such as platinum-based chemotherapy) are emerging. In several malignancies particularly renal cell carcinoma (RCC) and CRPC, targeted therapy against commonly altered signaling pathways has emerged as standard of care. Finally, targeted therapy against alterations present in rare patients (defined as less than 2% of the patient population) across diseases has the potential to drastically alter patterns of care and choices of therapeutic options.

However, actively conducted molecular or genomic precision medicine in clinical trials is still in the fledgling stages and needs further development overcoming some hurdles.

Although mutations that drive the development and progression of cancer types have been identified in large-scale research studies, urological tumors have not yet been deeply characterized. New technologies and knowledge gained from previous genomic studies could be used to define the full set of driver mutations in many cancers. For example, the ability to compare tumor and normal DNA from the same patient may allow discovery of potential driver mutations for tumors.

Comprehensive analysis of cancer genomes has revealed a great diversity in the genetic abnormalities within one single type of cancer. Moreover, recurrent genetic alterations within these cancers are often involved in only a small percentage of cases. Discovering rare genetic alterations is therefore an ongoing challenge.

Another hurdle is represented by the need to acquire high-quality biological samples, particularly for uncommon or tumor types or those not primarily treated by surgery.

Another need is to expand the current use of genomic methods to investigate the molecular basis of clinical phenotypes. This approach could help to identify genetic changes which may distinguish aggressive and indolent cancers. Similar approaches could be used to study the molecular basis of a specific treatment response as well as mechanisms of resistance to treatment.

 The wealth of data emerging from cancer genome studies will be increasingly integrated with patients' medical histories and clinical data. Such information could be used to develop more tailored approaches to diagnosis and treatment, as well as to improve methods of predicting cancer risk, prognosis, and treatment response.

- Developing cell lines and animal models capturing the diversity of human cancer is still an unmet need. Models of rare cancer subtypes may be underrepresented or do not even exist.
- Genomic tools will also be essential for analyzing results from precision medicine clinical trials. Managing and analyzing the vast amount of data involved in genomic studies are additional challenges for the field. This area of research requires an efficient bioinformatic infrastructure and a strong expertise provided by cross-disciplinary teams.
- Further prospective studies in the setting of clinical trials including patients under study treatment and standard of care are needed and will help define reliable predictive biomarkers and new therapeutic targets leading to real improvement in patient outcomes.
- Finally, cancer genomic research comprises chances and opportunities but also adds further ethical responsibility to researchers and physicians, when genomic data are generated including putative, but not yet proven value related to disease risk, progression, and treatment response prediction. Not only benefit but also harm may result from haphazard use of genomic information inside and outside clinical trials, considering also the dilemmas patients and their relatives may face alongside with specific knowledge about (insufficiently validated) genomic markers.

Specific Considerations Related to Clinical Trials in Uro-Oncology

Medical Tumor Treatment

Generally, the principles for clinical trials in uro-oncology are the same as for all other clinical trials as outlined in this book chapter. On the other hand, there are some disease-related specifics to the single diseases which need to be considered when planning a clinical trial. Such considerations mainly relate to the individual patient population, the disease state, the treatment sequence, and the overall treatment landscape present at the time point of trial planning and start. In the framework of a book chapter, it might be difficult to reflect all possible scenarios of individual clinical trial design and conduction.

The authors will focus mainly on PCA in this subchapter, as over the recent years, most clinical trials in uro-oncology have been conducted in this disease. Hence, also the experience in conducting clinical trials including identification of hurdles and recommendations for proper execution might serve as an example for other uro-oncology diseases. Furthermore, the most comprehensive guidance for clinical trial conduction and outcome measurement is provided by the PCWG3 (Scher et al. 2016).

In their recent update, new recommendations have been provided for clinical trial planning and conduction in PCA patients, mainly related to the fact that the treatment landscape has considerably changed over the past years alongside with an improved understanding of the disease biology. These aspects made it even necessary to redefine disease and treatment stages in a different way (Scher et al. 2016). One additional consideration for the recently amended recommendation of the PCWG3 was also to move drug development closer to the unmet needs in clinical practice by focusing on those disease manifestations most likely to affect prognosis adversely.

PCWG3 has reworked the conceptualization of the disease, which means that the disease-state

model has been revised in order to define trial objectives on the basis of state-specific clinical needs (Fig. 1) (Scher et al. 2016).

The decision milestones in PCWG3 were based on disease states defined by the status of the primary tumor, presence or absence of distant disease on imaging (metastatic versus nonmetastatic), testosterone levels, and prior chemotherapy exposure. Further emphasis has also been placed on designing clinical trials within a biomarker context and focusing on biomarker development for outcome prediction, management guidance, and enhanced clinical decision-making (Table 4). The revised model aligns with the indications and actual uses of currently approved drugs and provides the framework for a decision tree that closely follows contemporary clinical practice. Key recommendations included the differentiation of adenocarcinomas from other histological types such as pure small-cell carcinomas and variants with neuroendocrine differentiation. Furthermore, the pre- versus post-chemotherapy treatment setting has been replaced by treatment sequences, the order in which treatment was administered, and the sensitivity of the tumor to each. In addition, trial designs were developed for the different CRPC phenotypes defined by the pattern of tumor spread as well as for trials in the nonmetastatic CRPC state. Ultimately, the importance of serial biologic profiling of the disease using blood-based assays of tumor material, imaging, or biopsy of metastatic tumor sites has been emphasized with the aim to identifying mechanisms of primary or adaptive resistance and to better select treatment based on disease biology (Scher et al. 2016).



Fig. 1 Redefined prostate cancer clinical states model (Copyright from Prostate Cancer Clinical Trials Working Group 3; Scher et al. 2016)

Trial aspects	Relevant considerations and actions
Clinical tumor states	 mCRPC should be considered in terms of prior treatment lines rather than in relation to docetaxel treatment Specific systemic treatments should be recorded in the order they were administered, including start and stop dates and response (if available) Different PCA histologies (i.e., small-cell carcinomas, pure neuroendocrine carcinoma) should be distinguished from adenocarcinomas Serial biologic profiling of the disease is important both at the start of a new therapy and time of progression
Principles of trial conduct	 Posttreatment outcomes reflecting patient benefit or serving as surrogates of benefit for use in regulatory submissions should be discovered and qualified to accelerate drug approvals Consistently report measures of progression in a trial versus the clinical need to continue a particular therapy beyond progression as long as the patient is benefiting from the treatment beyond needs to be distinguished
Eligibility for enrollment	 Eligibility criteria using clinical and biologic parameters intended to homogenize patients' prognosis while enriching for tumor biomarker profiles most likely to respond to treatment should be applied Testosterone assays that accurately measure levels in the 1–2 ng/dL range performed in a central laboratory should be applied Lymph node size should be assessed on the basis of the short axis. The requirement to be 2 cm in size for measurable disease was eliminated Specific trial designs are needed based on different clinical phenotypes defined by location and distribution of radiographic metastases
Treatment: Defining dose, schedule, and pharmacodynamic markers	 Pharmacodynamic outcome measures that confirm the mechanism of action and determine a dose and schedule specific to the effect of a particular agent on the malignant process are required Greater focus should be placed on pharmacodynamic biomarkers that establish proof of mechanism and can also be used to determine dose and schedule on the basis of biology and safety rather than safety alone Posttreatment biomarker measurements to assess antitumor activity should be tailored to each agent's mechanism of action at fixed intervals
Baseline disease assessments	1. Baseline assessments should include tumor histology, timing, duration, and response (if available) for all prior systemic treatments and a standardized assessment of blood-based, PRO-based, and imaging-based biomarkers and the molecular characterization of the tumor 2. Information on molecular/biologic subtypes of CRPC in addition to the five clinical subtypes (defined by extent and location of metastases) should be included. Type of progression at trial entry is defined as PSA-only progression, radiographic progression by site of disease spread, or both; for radiographic progression, it should be recorded whether progression was caused by growth of existing lesions, appearance of new lesions, or both
Measuring outcomes and reporting: Blood- based and molecular measures	 When there are progressing lesions, re-biopsy with histology and biomarker assessment is recommended of the progressing metastatic site PSA outcomes should be interpreted within the context of a drug's mechanism of action, and the anticipated timing of a potential favorable/unfavorable effect on PSA should be considered Definitions have been suggested on how to define and report outcomes related to CTC enumeration (using CellSearch platform)

Table 4 Relevant aspects in clinical trial planning and conduction (Adapted from PCWG3 recommendations 2016)

(continued)

Trial aspects	Relevant considerations and actions			
Measuring outcomes and reporting: PROs	1. The patient perspective in prostate cancer clinical trials is important;			
	there is the need to further optimize the assessment, collection, analysis,			
	and presentation of PRO data			
	2. Disease-related symptom measurement is recommended including			
	pain intensity and interference and physical functioning by validated			
	tools			
	3. Patient-reported AEs using NCI's PRO-CTCAE should be collected			
Measuring outcomes and reporting: imaging	1. It should be considered that there might be a mixed response			
and clinical measures	designation as a manifestation of disease heterogeneity			
	2. It should be recorded whether disease progression represents growth			
	of preexisting lesions, development of new lesions, or both; separate			
	recording needed whether progression is occurring in a single organ or			
	disease site versus multiple sites			
	3. First posttreatment bone scan is suggested to be used as the baseline			
	scan to be compared with all future scans; the response in bone, caused			
	by the advent of novel bone-targeting agents, should be noted			
	4. Location of nodal disease (pelvic versus extra-pelvic) and visceral			
	disease (lung/liver/adrenal/CNS) should separately be recorded f			
	prognostic implications			
	5. Up to five individual lesions per site (e.g., nodes, lung, liver as			
	separate sites) should be recorded and followed to address disease			
	heterogeneity			
	6. New criteria are defined for the first occurrence of metastatic disease			
	in men with nmCRPC at enrollment			
	/. Bone-related outcomes, SREs, and SSEs (with the suggestion to			
	The second state of the second			
	8. The concept of treatment beyond progression has been introduced			
	where clinical benefit by one or more disease manifestations is being			
	observed, thus defining an objective of NLCB			

Table 4 (continued)

There is also an increased recognition of disease heterogeneity and emerging resistance; hence, additional considerations have been included in the PCWG3 recommendations. Intratumoral heterogeneity (ITH) with separate cancer subclones has been identified in urological cancer diseases, including PCA and bladder and renal cancer (Gerlinger et al. 2015). Considering the heterogeneity in prognostic and predictive markers, one can imagine that there are also functional differences between individual tumor subclones (Gerlinger et al. 2015; Aziz et al. 2015). As mentioned above, serial biopsies from metastasis are in the focus; however, when ITH is not related to the distribution of different cell clones in the primary tumor only but is also displayed in metastatic distribution, multiple biopsies from several metastatic lesions would need to be taken to account for this. Furthermore, minority clones which are potentially not even recognized when biopsies are taken from the primary tumor may be the only origin of metastasis, which further challenges traditional prognostic biomarker approaches for tumor profiling. Besides, phenotypic expression markers such as RNA and proteins vary between different tumor cell types and over the course of disease. Further, several assessable genetic alterations were identified as subclonal in individual tumors. This raises the question whether patients would actually benefit from a specific treatment targeting such single alteration, a scenario which needs further evaluation in clinical trials (Gerlinger et al. 2015). Especially PCA is furthermore characterized by mutations in several oncogenes and tumor suppressor genes, such as PTEN, BRAF, EGFR, FGFR3, KRAS, and several more (Gerlinger et al. 2015; Mitelman et al. 2007; Tomlins et al.

2005; Agarwal et al. 2012). These include insertion, deletion, or substitution of nucleotides and chromosomal gains, losses, or rearrangements such as fusions involving members of the E twenty-six (ETS) family of transcription factor cancer (Gerlinger et al. 2015; Mitelman et al. 2007; Taplin et al. 2012). Accounting for ITH probably represents the biggest hurdle in genomic biomarker assessment. Gerlinger recently concluded that the impact on overall outcome of the absolute and relative abundance of subclones positive for a specific biomarker also needs to be assessed to foster the development of algorithms for the integration of results from multiple biopsies (Aziz et al. 2015). Repeated analysis during treatment may allow for adjustment of therapy, keeping in mind that prognosis and prediction of drug sensitivity may be based on the most aggressive subclone of a tumor. The degree of ITH may also correlate with genomic instability, and ITH itself should probably be considered as a novel biomarker for prediction of treatment resistance as well (Gerlinger et al. 2015).

Another specific and increasingly relevant need is to define the point of treatment discontinuation when the patient is not benefiting anymore from treatment. The term of no longer clinically benefiting (NLCB) has been introduced as potential endpoint as well, finally preferred over waiting for the first evidence of progression.

Caveats for Randomized Clinical Trials in Urologic Oncology Surgery

As mentioned previously, properly designed RCT endeavors to offer the highest level for evaluating the efficacy of certain intervention. The quality of design and reporting of RCT are key determinants that ensure medical progress on behalf of the patients. In the early 1990s, the shortcomings in the transparency of RCT enforced the scientific community to standardize the reports according to CONSORT criteria. Initial CONSORT recommendations were published in 1996 and updated later in 2001 (Shamseer et al. 2016). These guidelines have been consequently adopted by several medical journals, and they appear to have resulted in improved quality of RCT. However, several areas such as reporting of trial methods continue to meet CONSORT criteria in less than half of the urology trials (Scales et al. 2007).

Urology is a surgical specialty; thus, the massive application of RCT for future research is truncated. Surgical RCT faces special challenges regarding feasibility, acceptability, methodology, and ethics. Specifically, blinding is practically impossible.

Major obstacles to RCT in surgical uro-oncology are (but are not limited to):

- (a) History: Several surgical treatment options were introduced far in advance before the concept of clinical trials was designed and improved medical outcomes from death to cure. Once a treatment is established and becomes standard of care, it is very difficult to test it against placebo. Benefits of new surgical treatments are relatively minor so that it might be considered unethical to conduct randomized clinical trials with comparison to placebo.
- (b) Impact of commercial competition on data objectivity about new procedures: Currently about 50% of RCT are funded and conducted by industry which may affect outcome statements. A recent study analyzed the publication agreements between industry partners and researchers, and a majority of physicians mentioned the right of industry partners to approve or disapprove the proposed manuscripts (Kasenda et al. 2016).
- (c) Surgeon's equipoise: One of the most relevant common surgeon's traits is the capacity for taking important clinical decisions in short time as required in the operating room. This quality might result in an uncertainty with regard to the capacity to evaluate the pros and cons of two different treatment options. This state of equipoise is a requisite for RCT.
- (d) Lack of funding, infrastructure, and experience in data collection: In a publication examining four major urological journals, major deficits in the quality of reporting were noted, involving the description of the

randomization process, blinding, and description of study withdrawals.

- (e) Lack of education in clinical epidemiology: A recent analysis of RCTs in urology underscored the need for further training in methodological reports. A total of 82 RCTs were analyzed within the urology literature, 23% of them reported as oncological with almost 50% being industry funded. Moreover, among the oncology subgroup, the mean CONSORT reporting was 15.9, having increased 4 points since last scan in 2004 (Narayan et al. 2016).
- (f) **Rare conditions, life-threatening, and urgent situations**: Application of informed consent and randomization are challenging in those environments.
- (g) The surgical learning curve: Urological oncology procedures might be complex and imply certain repetition in order to reach mastery. During the learning curve, errors and occurrence of side effects and adverse events are more likely, which represents another hurdle in developing and performing clinical trials in the operating field. For example, strong data supports that laparoscopic radical prostatectomy is a skilled procedure with a slower learning curve than the open procedure. Recurrence rates clearly decrease down to less than 9% after 750 laparoscopic procedures have been performed (Vickers et al. 2009).
- (h) Surgical definitions of procedures: Surgical techniques are described within protocols; however, every single surgeon performs similar procedures in a different manner. When comparing operations, clear definitions are needed regarding the limits and acceptable variations in the technique, as those might imply differences in outcomes. Conversely, in trials comparing drugs, this issue does not apply. SWOG is currently enrolling patients in a RCT regarding the use of limited vs extended pelvic lymph node dissection during cystectomy for invasive bladder cancer (NCT#01224665); in order to enroll patients, it is mandatory that the surgeon provides proof of approved lymph node dissection

(images); moreover, each patient that is enrolled requires graphic imaging on its procedure, which underlines the difficulty of standardization of surgical procedures within clinical trials.

- (i) Quality control monitoring: Delivering poor-quality surgery clearly impacts oncological outcomes; thus ensuring minimum quality standards is a requirement for any RCT in surgery. Herr et al. reported surgical factors as the most relevant to influence bladder cancer outcomes (Herr et al. 2004). The authors analyzed data from the neoadjuvant chemotherapy trial on muscle-invasive bladder cancer (SWOG 8710) reporting that the strongest predictor of positive surgical margins was the specialized training of the urologist with a urological oncology fellowship.
- (i) Development versus research: RCTs consume substantial resources and are therefore not justified for some questions about minimal modifications to techniques to treatments. Surgery generally progresses through those modifications that collectively provide progress. During the historical progression through handwashing via the use of antiseptics to aseptic surgical environment, the change in morbidity from surgical infections was huge, but the increment with each step was small enough to allow skepticism. For example, the topic of preoperative antiseptics to prevent surgical site infection is a hot question in the surgical environment. Several RCTs have been performed regarding the superiority of povidone vs chlorhexidine to prevent SSI. Results are controversial and contradictory. A higher level of evidence was recently added by providing a Cochrane meta-analysis on RCT within the issue being unable to provide a clear answer (Park et al. 2016; Dumville et al. 2015).
- (k) Patient's equipoise: Three types of RCT are commonly described as surgical. Type 1 trials are standard RCT comparing medical treatments in surgically treated patients. Type 2 compares surgical techniques and Type 3 nonsurgical versus surgical treatments. The last subtype provides particular difficulties regarding the equipoise of patients. Patients

often reject RCT because they don't want their treatment to be decided by a randomization system. Type 3 trials increase this concern as adverse effects differ enormously and the surgical options are irreversible. An example of this is the trials evaluating cytoreductive nephrectomy (CNx) in the tyrosine kinase inhibitor era for metastatic RCC (mRCC). Two RCTs in the immunotherapy era demonstrated a clear survival advantage for CNx performed prior to immunotherapy. The introduction of oral targeted therapies (VEFG inhibitors and TKI) against mRCC raised the question of the best timing for CNx in the new scenarios. Another two RCTs were launched: the French CARMENA trial (CNx plus sunitinib vs sunitinib alone) and the European SURTIME trial (sunitinib plus CNx plus sunitinib vs CNx plus sunitinib). SURTIME trial was closed in early 2016 due to poor recruitment, and CARMENA is slowly recruiting in France. The main reason for poor recruitment is related to lack of equipoise regarding the treatment options. Out of 34 scenarios on mRCC exposed to British urologists and medical oncologists, only 8 scenarios according to the medical oncologists would be eligible for CARMENA (Stewart et al. 2016).

(1) Missing awareness of hurdles in clinical trial conduction (patient recruitment and retention) and lack of expertise in statistical planning and clinical trial development: Another recent example for the hurdles with regard to patient equipoise but also for the missing awareness of potential hurdles and proactive management in clinical trial conduction might be transferred from the experience with the German PREFERE study (https:// clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT01717677? term=prefere&rank=1). The PREFERE trial started recruitment in 2013 and was just recently stopped due to poor enrollment. This study proposed to randomize men with low- or early intermediate-risk PCA to one of the four different management options, i.e., radical external beam radiation. prostatectomy, brachytherapy by permanent seed implantation, and active surveillance. Patients had the additional option to choose to be randomized between 1, 3, and 4 of these options, which overall resulted in 11 sub-studies within 1 RCT. The primary endpoint was cancersurvival; secondary specific endpoints included OS, disease progression, toxicity, and quality of life. The study design was based on the expectation that the outcomes in the treatment arms would be similar; the statistical design was therefore developed to confirm non-inferiority between the four arms. The recruitment was expected to take 4 years for overall 7600 participants with a 13-year follow-up. Finally, until the end of June 2016, 384 patients only had been recruited, and subsequently enrollment and funding of the trial were stopped in November 2016 (https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT0171 7677?term=prefere&rank=1; Zu wenig Probanden Krebsforscher). Based on the experience retrieved from unsuccessful clinical trials, several conclusions and learnings can be drawn which should be taken into consideration for future trial planning:

- Patient equipoise is one major point for comparative studies testing surgical and nonsurgical management options. Hence, a thorough trial planning considering different recruitment scenarios is definitely needed.
- (ii) Physicians tend to overestimate recruitment in clinical trials; realistic expectations for enrollment might be reduced to 10–25% of physicians' expectations and even more depending on the specific environment and disease stage.
- (iii) New studies should focus on questions which are not already being tested in comparable trials. PEFERE focused on questions which had already been addressed by more major RCTs (e.g., Scandinavian study, PIVOT and START studies, ProtecT study); other trials in this field had completed accrual focusing on quite related questions (with the exception of not including brachytherapy), albeit with less restrictions on PCA risk category.

(iv) Realistic expectations are needed with regard to the clinical relevance of the addressed questions and the statistical power to answer these questions. Based on the non-inferiority design, just small differences in outcome between the arms were expected with very few participants dying of PCA, so that even under the consideration of proper enrollment and analysis, no change to clinical practice should have been expected (Expertise Ian Tannock).

Measuring Outcome and Reporting in Uro-Oncology Trials

When talking about reporting of clinical trial results in uro-oncology, it is recommended to use control/relieve/eliminate endpoints to assess antitumor effects of therapies that are anticipated to kill tumor cells, particularly in the early phases of clinical development. For therapies not expected to kill tumor cells, delay or prevent endpoints should be used. Thereby, endpoints estimating activity in early-phase trials (such as declines in PSA, changes in circulating tumor cells (CTC), and time to progression) with the aim to demonstrate sufficient antitumor activity to decide about further study need to be distinguished versus endpoints used in registration trials where the aim is regulatory approval and clinical benefit needs to be shown. Generally, consultation with regulatory authorities is strongly recommended when selecting and defining endpoints for clinical trials intended to support drug approval, as the suitability of efficacy endpoints to demonstrate clinical benefit is context dependent (Food and Drug Administration 2007). Although demonstrating OS may be challenging as a primary endpoint, it is assumed that all trials, particularly RCT, will continue to follow patients for survival to report survival results. If possible, all therapies administered subsequent to the intervention, including start and stop dates when available, should be recorded until death. This reflects an essential point since the availability and use of life-prolonging treatments post protocol may reduce the ability to demonstrate the OS benefit of an effective treatment.

On-treatment evaluations should include physical examinations, symptom assessments, and laboratory studies to assess safety, with appropriate attribution to the disease or therapy. Imaging should include cross-sectional imaging of the chest, abdomen, and pelvis, as well as bone scintigraphy or other methods to assess potential advanced disease, regardless of whether patients have involvement of those sites at baseline. Imaging strategies should be restricted to known sites of disease risk missing disease progression at new sites.

As also recommended by PCWG3 for PCA trials, disease assessments should be performed at fixed intervals in uro-oncology trials to better understand when the antitumor effects occur, to minimize patient exposure to ineffective treatment, and to better assess the timing of the antitumor effects of an agent. For PCA trials, the recommendation is to have an 8- to 9-week assessment interval for the first 6 months and every 12 weeks thereafter, which has been based on the findings of several trials (Fizazi et al. 2015; Beer et al. 2014; Ryan et al. 2013). This relatively short interval also helps clarify bone scan flare (the development of new lesions on a first follow-up scan that may not represent progression but instead favorable treatment response). For other diseases such as RCC or UCB, the recommendation could be similar but has not been standardized overall yet; for testicular or penile cancer depending on stage and risk categorization, additional considerations will have to be taken into account to define assessment intervals.

Using a short interval of disease assessment including imaging will also inform the optimal assessment interval in subsequent trials, which is particularly important for biologic therapies who may have delayed antitumor effects. Notably, the applicability of the immune-modified RECIST criteria to PCA has not been established, in particular, whether an early increase in the size of a nodal or visceral lesion represents the recruitment of immune effector cells or tumor growth (Gerlinger et al. 2012). It is also noteworthy that neither the RECIST criteria nor the immunemodified RECIST criteria address changes in osseous disease (Scher et al. 2016).

The main recommendations for uro-oncology clinical trial conduction include (adapted from PCWG3 recommendations for PCA and relevant also for other uro-oncology diseases) (Scher et al. 2016):

- Baseline patient assessment should include tumor histology, detailed records of prior systemic treatments and responses, and a detailed reporting of disease subtypes based on the anatomic pattern of metastatic spread. The percentage of patients with a specific disease pattern should be described, and stratification for a specific pattern of disease may be indicated.
- New recommendations of PCWG3 for trial outcome measures include the time-to-event endpoint of symptomatic skeletal events (SSE) to be used beyond time to first metastasis and time to progression.
- The concept of NLCB should be considered to underscore the distinction between the first evidence for progression and the clinical need to change treatment. Progression in existing lesions should be reported distinct from the development of new lesions.
- 4. Focusing PROs on core concepts of diseaserelated symptoms, physical functioning, and AEs is advised, with the goal of improving the standardization of PRO in uro-oncology clinical trials.
- 5. Consultation with regulatory authorities is recommended if a trial is intended to seek support for drug approval.
- 6. Detailed molecular assessments of tumors including biologic profiling using serial tumor samples should be incorporated in clinical trial strategies to better understand the disease biology, to gain insight into mechanisms of resistance, and to identify predictors of sensitivity to a specific therapy. This requires the molecular characterization of an individual patient's tumor at the time treatment is considered. To establish clinical significance, the strength of the association between early changes in individual outcome

measures and molecular or genetic determinants should be evaluated.

- Molecular biomarkers in metastatic lesions can be assessed through a directed biopsy (or by using blood-based assays such as CTCs in PCA) or cell-free nucleic acids (RNA or DNA or proteins), recognizing that the biologic profiles of different lesions and blood-based assays in the same patient may not be the same (Gerlinger et al. 2012; Spritzer et al. 2013).
- The number of tumor cells within a single metastatic site that harbor a specific alteration may also vary, and, as such, simply detecting its presence at a low frequency may not predict sensitivity.
- 9. Histological subtypes should be distinguished, and eligibility of patients for clinical trials should also be based on the basis of prior therapies received. This should result in a greater focus on developing specific protocols for the distinct clinical phenotypes.
- 10. Standards for the interpretation of outcomes for therapies that affect the immune system are still needed. Although improvements in symptoms and/or functional status can be clinical benefits in their own right, determining the clinical significance of a statistically significant change in a PRO measure is another area of focus.
- Distinction between the need to consistently report progression and the need to terminate a treatment because the patient is NLCB from the therapy he/she is currently receiving is required.
- 12. The drug development process should come more closely to common clinical scenarios encountered in routine practice. It also aims to allow a more complete characterization of the host and his/her disease both at treatment start and over time, which may help establish the value and the benefit of continuing a therapy beyond progression.

Final Considerations and Summary

To offer patients the most effective and safest therapies in the field of uro-oncology, it is important to understand the key concepts involved in 72

performing clinical trials dealing with medical tumor treatment and surgical interventions. The attention by the mass media to safety-based drug withdrawal emphasizes this point. Understanding the ethical precepts and regulations behind trial designs may also help key stakeholders respond to future research dilemmas. Moreover, welldesigned and executed clinical trials can contribute significantly to the effort to improve the effectiveness and efficiency of healthcare. Through rigorous practices applied to novel drug development as well as to the evaluation of advanced surgical techniques and further interventions, physicians and patients can maintain confidence in the prescribed therapies and interventions, recommended by their physicians.

Take-Home Messages

- Emphasizing safety first, the most common route of studying a new therapeutic is from the establishment of the MTD in humans (phase 1) to pharmacodynamic and pharmacokinetic studies and exploration of therapeutic benefit (phase 2), followed by comparing its efficacy to standard of care or placebo in a larger population of volunteers (phase 3), and ultimately post-market evaluation of adverse reactions and effectiveness when administered to the general population (phases 3b and 4).
- Structured study design and performance as indicated in the Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials statement should be employed as well as registration in a public trial database.
- The internal validity that results from the selective inclusion criteria and the artificial setting within a clinical trial must be balanced with the intent to translate study findings to the real world in clinical practice (i.e., generalizability or external validity).
- Enrollment and treatment allocation techniques, endpoints, methods of comparison, and statistical analyses must be carefully chosen in order to plausibly achieve the intended goals of the study. Clinically relevant endpoints should be defined a priori, and an

unbiased analysis and report of the study results should be warranted.

- In the comparison of experimental treatment with standard care, preplanned interim analyses during an ongoing RCT can aid in maintaining clinical equipoise by assessing benefit, harm, or futility, thus allowing decision on continuation or termination of the trial.
- Inclusion of PRO-CTCAE should be considered in both early- and late-phase clinical trials. Results from PRO-CTCAE analyses can help determine optimal dosing and tolerability and can inform the risk-benefit evaluation of treatments.
- There is a need to further identify and validate predictive and surrogate markers, on the one hand, for efficacy assessment of compounds in clinical trials despite sequencing of several efficient drugs and on the other hand also to allow for early assessment of treatment efficacy, sensitivity, or resistance to a specific treatment and accordant treatment decisions in clinical routine.
- Major hurdles for appropriate biomarker • development are (i) limited incorporation of conclusive biomarker assessment and validation in clinical trials, (ii) the assessment of the right markers in the wrong setting or attributed to a discordant stage of disease, and (iii) the considerable tumor heterogeneity in uro-oncology tumors lacking process from theory to practice in order implement a marker in clinical routine and make it clinically utile. Clinical trials including tumor specimen assessment and biopsy of metastasis are required, preferably with serial biopsies taken.
- There is a risk that subjects who volunteer (or the actual physicians who enroll patients) for phase 1 studies will misinterpret its objective as therapeutic. Improvements to the process of informed consent could help in reducing these misconceptions while maintaining adequate enrollment numbers.
- Both significant and nonsignificant results should be objectively reported and published.
 Potential conflicts of interest and funding sources should be disclaimed in study report or publication.

- Joint efforts between industry, academia, investigators, regulatory agencies, and health authorities are required to conduct clinical trials in the best interest of patients and to generate reliable results based on rigorous implementation of high-quality criteria for clinical trial conduction.
- The major principle and basic requirement of clinical trial conduction in uro-oncology is to ensure the safety of subjects who volunteer for clinical trials. Justifiably, modern clinical trials are founded on numerous and continually evolving ethical principles and practices that guide the investigator in performing human research without violation of the Hippocratic oath. Preserving the integrity and credibility of clinical trial data reported is an ethical precondition and necessity.

References

- Administration USFaD. AERS patient outcomes by year. 2010.
- Agarwal N, Sonpavde G, Sternberg CN. Novel molecular targets for the therapy of castration-resistant prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2012;61(5):950–60.
- Akobeng AK. Assessing the validity of clinical trials. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr. 2008;47:277–82.
- Altar CA. The biomarkers consortium: on the critical path of drug discovery. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2008;83:361–4.
- Altman DG, Bland JM. Statistics notes. Treatment allocation in controlled trials: why randomise? BMJ. 1999;318:1209.
- Altman DG, Schulz KF, Moher D, Egger M, Davidoff F, Elbourne D, et al. The revised CONSORT statement for reporting randomized trials: explanation and elaboration. Ann Intern Med. 2001;134:663–94.
- American Dental Association, Council on Scientific Affairs. American Dental Association. Program guidelines: products for the treatment of dentinal hypersensitivity. 2012. Available from: www.ada.org.
- Armstrong AJ, Garrett-Mayer E, Ou Yang YC, Carducci MA, Tannock I, de Wit R, et al. Prostate-specific antigen and pain surrogacy analysis in metastatic hormonerefractory prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25:3965–70.
- Arya R, Antonisamy B, Kumar S. Sample size estimation in prevalence studies. Indian J Pediatr. 2012;79:1482–1488.; Perspect Clin Res. 2016;7(2):75–80.
- Aus G. Second-line therapy after radical prostatectomy failure: for whom? When? How? Eur Urol. 2007;51:1155–7.

- Autio KA, Bennett AV, Jia X, Fruscione M, Beer TM, George DJ, et al. Prevalence of pain and analgesic use in men with metastatic prostate cancer using a patientreported outcome measure. J Oncol Pract. 2016;9:223–9.
- Aziz A, Kempkensteffen C, May M, Lebentrau S, Burger M, Chun FK, Brookman-May S. Prognostic, predictive and potential surrogate markers in castration-resistant prostate cancer. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther. 2015;15(6):649–66. Review
- Basch E, Trentacosti AM, Burke LB, Kwitkowski V, Kane RC, Autio KA, et al. Pain palliation measurement in cancer clinical trials: the US food and drug administration perspective. Cancer. 2014;120:761–7.
- Basch e. Patient-Reported Outcomes Harnessing Patients' Voices to Improve Clinical Care. N Engl J Med. 2017;376(2):105–108. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJMp1611252.
- Beer TM, Armstrong AJ, Rathkopf DE, Loriot Y, Stemberg CN, Higano CS, et al., PREVAIL Investigators. Enzalutamide in metastatic prostate cancer before chemotherapy. N Engl J Med. 2014;371(5):424–433.
- Berkman ND, Santaguida PL, Viswanathan M, Morton SC. The empirical evidence of bias in trials measuring treatment differences. Rockville: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality; 2014. Report No.: 14-EHC050-EF. AHRQ Methods for Effective Health Care.
- Berlin JA, Colditz GA. The role of meta-analysis in the regulatory process for foods, drugs, and devices. JAMA. 1999;281(9):830–4.
- Berthold DR, Pond GR, Roessner M, de Wit R, Eisenberger M, Tannock AI. Treatment of hormonerefractory prostate cancer with docetaxel or mitoxantrone: relationships between prostate-specific antigen, pain, and quality of life response and survival in the TAX-327 study. Clin Cancer Res. 2008;14:2763–7.
- Brenner DE. Cancer prevention: chemoprevention. In: DeVita Jr VT, Lawrence TS, Rosenberg SA, editors. Cancer principles & practice of oncology. 8th ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2008. p. 609–35.
- Cahana A, Romagnioli S. Not all placebos are the same: a debate on the ethics of placebo use in clinical trials versus clinical practice. J Anesth. 2007;21(1):102–5.
- Cella D. Progression-free survival, patient-reported outcomes and the holy grail. J Community Support Oncol. 2014;12(8):265–6.
- Chapman SJ, Shelton B, Mahmood H, Fitzgerald JE, Harrison EM, Bhangu A. Discontinuation and non-publication of surgical randomised controlled trials: observational study. BMJ. 2014;349:g6870.
- Chin R, Lee BY. Principles and practice of clinical trial medicine. Amsterdam: Academic Press; 2008. p. 3–16.
- ClinicalTrials.gov. Learn about clinical studies. http:// clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/info/understand. Accessed 39 Sep 2017.
- Cohen J. A power primer. Psychol Bull. 1992;112:155-9.

- Collins R, MacMahon S. Reliable assessment of the effects of treatment on mortality and major morbidity, I: clinical trials. Lancet. 2001;357:373–80.
- Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (CTCAE) Version 4.0. May 28, 2009 (v4.03: June 14, 2010); ICH GCP.
- De Wit R, Fizazi K, Jinga V. Phase 3, randomized, placebocontrolled trial of orteronel (TAK-700) plus prednisone in patients (pts) with chemotherapy-naïve metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer (mCRPC) (ELM-PC 4 trial). Oral presentation at ASCO 2014.
- van Delden JJ, van der Graaf R. Revised CIOMS international ethical guidelines for health-related research involving humans. JAMA. 2016. https://doi.org/ 10.1001/jama.2016.18977. [Epub ahead of print]
- Doll R. Sir Austin Bradford Hill and the progress of medical science. BMJ. 1992;305(6868):1521–6.
- Dumville JC, McFarlane E, Edwards P, Lipp A, Holmes A, Liu Z. Preoperative skin antiseptics for preventing surgical wound infections after clean surgery. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2015;4:CD003949.
- Ellenberg S, Hamilton JM. Surrogate endpoints in clinical trials: cancer. Stat Med. 1989;8:405–13.
- Ellenberg S, Fleming TR, DeMets DL. Data monitoring committees in clinical trials: a practical perspective. New York: John Wiley & Sons; 2002.
- Expertise Ian Tannock; Stiftung Männergesundheit. http:// www.stiftung-maennergesundheit.de/fileadmin/maenner gesundheit/media/downloads/Statements/Tannock_Criti que_of_the_PREFERE_study_und_Gutachten.pdf. Accessed at 11 Dec 2012.
- Fisch MJ, Lee JW, Weiss M, Wagner LI, Chang VT, Cella D, et al. Prospective, observational study of pain and analgesic prescribing in medical oncology outpatients with breast, colorectal, lung, or prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2012:1980–8.
- Fizazi K, Jones R, Oudard S, Efstathiou E, Saad F, de Wit R, et al. Phase III, randomized, double-blind, multicenter trial comparing orteronel (TAK-700) plus prednisone with placebo plus prednisone in patients with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer that has progressed during or after docetaxel-based therapy: ELM-PC 5. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33:723–31.
- Flecha OD, Douglas de Oliveira DW, Marques LS, Gonçalves PF. A commentary on randomized clinical trials: how to produce them with a good level of evidence. Perspect Clin Res. 2016;7(2):75–80.
- Fleming TR. Current issues in non-inferiority trials. Stat Med. 2008;27(3):317–32.
- Fleming TR, DeMets DL. Surrogate end points in clinical trials: are we being misled? Ann Intern Med. 1996;125 (7):605–13.
- Fleming TR, Sharples K, McCall J, Moore A, Rodgers A, Stewart R. Maintaining confidentiality of interim data to enhance trial integrity and credibility. Clin Trials. 2008;5:157–67.
- Foddy B. A duty to deceive: placebos in clinical practice. Am J Bioeth. 2009;9(12):4–12.

- Fontanarosa PB, Rennie D, DeAngelis CD. Postmarketing surveillance–lack of vigilance, lack of trust. JAMA. 2004;292(21):2647–50.
- Food and Drug Administration. Guidance for industry: clinical trial endpoints for the approval of cancer drugs and biologics. 2007. http://www.fda.gov/down loads/Drugs/Guidances/ucm071590.pdf.
- Freedman B. Equipoise and the ethics of clinical research. N Engl J Med. 1987;317:141–5.
- Fries JF, Krishnan E. Equipoise, design bias, and randomized controlled trials: the elusive ethics of new drug development. Arthritis Res Ther. 2004;6:R250–5.
- Gerlinger M, Rowan AJ, Horswell S, Larkin J, Endesfelder D, Gronroos E, et al. Intratumor heterogeneity and branched evolution revealed by multiregion sequencing. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(10):883–92.
- Gerlinger M, Catto JW, Orntoft TF, Real FX, Zwarthoff EC, Swanton C. Intratumour heterogeneity in urologic cancers: from molecular evidence to clinical implications. Eur Urol. 2015;67(4):729–37.
- Good clinical practice guidelines for essential documents for the conduct of a clinical trial. In: International conference on harmonisation. Geneva: ICH Secretariat c/o IFPMA; 1994.
- Gravetter FJ, Forzano LAB. Research methods for the behavioral sciences. 3rd ed. Belmont: Wadsworth Cengage Learning; 2009.
- Guidance for Industry. E6. Good clinical practice–consolidated guidance. Bethesda: US Department of Health and Human Services; 1996.
- Halabi S, Vogelzang NJ, Kornblith AB, Ou SS, Kantoff PW, Dawson NA, et al. Pain predicts overall survival in men with metastatic castration-refractory prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26:2544–9.
- Halabi S, Vogelzang NJ, Ou SS, et al. Progression-free survival as a predictor of overall survival in men with castrate-resistant prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27:2766–71.
- Hennekens CH, Demets D. The need for large-scale randomized evidence without undue emphasis on small trials, meta-analyses, or subgroup analyses. JAMA. 2009;302(21):2361–2.
- Herr HW, Faulkner JR, Grossman HB, Natale RB, de Vere White R, Sarosdy MF, et al. Surgical factors influence bladder cancer outcomes: a cooperative group report. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(14):2781–9.
- Hill AB. Medical ethics and controlled trials. Br Med J. 1963;1(5337):1043–9.
- Hollis S, Campbell F. What is meant by intention to treat analysis? Survey of published randomised controlled trials. BMJ. 1999;319:670–4.
- Hoos A, Eggermont AM, Janetzki S, Hodi FS, Ibrahim R, Anderson A, et al. Improved endpoints for cancer immunotherapy trials. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2010;102:1388–97.
- Hussain M, Smith MR, Sweeney C, et al. Cabozantinib (XL184) in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer (mCRPC): results from a phase II randomized

discontinuation trial. J Clin Oncol (Meeting Abstracts). 2011;29:4516.

- Ioannidis JPA. Effect of the statistical significance of results on the time to completion and publication of randomized efficacy trials: a survival analysis. J Am Med Assoc. 1998;279:281–6. 28,29
- Jüni P, Altman DG, Egger M. Systematic reviews in health care: assessing the quality of controlled clinical trials. BMJ. 2001;323:42–6.
- Kantoff PW, Higano CS, Shore ND, Berger ER, Small EJ, Penson DF, et al. Sipuleucel-T immunotherapy for castration-resistant prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(5):411–22.
- Kasenda B, von Elm E, You JJ, Blümle A, Tomonaga Y, Saccilotto R, et al. Agreements between industry and academia on publication rights: a retrospective study of protocols and publications of randomized clinical trials. PLoS Med. 2016;13(6):e1002046.
- Kelly WK, Halabi S, Carducci MA, George DJ, Mahoney JF, Stadler WM. A randomized, double-blind, placebocontrolled phase III trial comparing docetaxel, prednisone, and placebo with docetaxel, prednisone, and bevacizumab in men with metastatic castrationresistant prostate cancer (mCRPC): survival results of CALGB 90401. J Clin Oncol (Meeting Abstracts). 2010;28:LBA4511.
- Lebwohl D, Kay A, Berg W, Baladi JF, Zheng J. Progression-free survival: gaining on overall survival as a gold standard and accelerating drug development. Cancer J. 2009;15:386–94.
- Lilford RJ, Braunholtz DA, Greenhalgh R, Edwards SJL. Trials and fast changing technologies: the case for tracker studies. Br Med J. 2000;320:43–6.
- Maro JC, Platt R, Holmes JH, et al. Design of a national distributed health data network. Ann Intern Med. 2009;151(5):341–4.
- Mello MM, Studdert DM, Brennan TA. The rise of litigation in human subjects research. Ann Intern Med. 2003;139(1):40–5.
- Michaelson MD, Oudard S, Ou YC, Sengeløv L, Saad F, Houede N, et al. Randomized, placebo-controlled, phase III trial of sunitinib plus prednisone versus prednisone alone in progressive, metastatic, castrationresistant prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32 (2):76–82.
- Mitelman F, Johansson B, Mertens F. The impact of translocations and gene fusions on cancer causation. Nat Rev Cancer. 2007;7:233–45.
- Moher D, Pham B, Lawson ML, Klassen TP. The inclusion of reports of randomised trials published in languages other than English in systematic reviews. Health Technol Assess. 2003;7:1–90.
- Naing L, Winn T, Rusli BN. Practical issues in calculating the sample size for prevalence studies. Arch Orofac Sci. 2006;1:9–14.
- Narayan VM, Cone EB, Smith D, Scales CD Jr, Dahm P. Improved reporting of randomized controlled trials in the urologic literature. Eur Urol. 2016;70(6):1044–9.

- NCT# 01224665. https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/results? term=NCT%23+01224665&Search=Search
- Pagano M, Gauverau K. Principles of biostatistics. Cengage Learning: São Paulo; 2012.
- Pannucci CJ, Wilkins EG. Identifying and avoiding bias in research. Plast Reconstr Surg. 2010a;126:619–25.
- Pannucci CJ, Wilkins EG. Identifying and avoiding bias in research. Plast Reconstr Surg. 2010b;126:619–25.
- Park HM, Han SS, Lee EC, Lee SD, Yoon HM, Eom BW, et al. Randomized clinical trial of preoperative skin antisepsis with chlorhexidine gluconate or povidoneiodine. Br J Surg. 2016;104(2):e145–e150.
- Polit DF, Gillespie BM. Intention-to-treat in randomized controlled trials: recommendations for a total trial strategy. Res Nurs Health. 2010;33:355–68.
- Prentice RL. Surrogate endpoints in clinical trials: definition and operational criteria. Stat Med. 1989;8 (4):431–40.
- Reith C, Landray M, Devereaux PJ, Bosch J, Granger CB, Baigent C, et al. Randomized clinical trials – removing unnecessary obstacles. N Engl J Med 2013;369: 1061–1065; Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat. 2016;12:1341–9. https://doi.org/10.2147/NDT.S101938. eCollection 2016.
- Ryan CJ, Shah S, Efstathiou E, Smith MR, Taplin ME, Bubley GJ, et al. Phase II study of abiraterone acetate in chemotherapy-naive metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer displaying bone flare discordant with serologic response. Clin Cancer Res. 2011;17:4854–61.
- Ryan CJ, Smith MR, de Bono JS, Molina A, Logothetis CJ, de Souza P, et al., COUAA-302 Investigators. Abiraterone in metastatic prostate cancer without previous chemotherapy. N Engl J Med. 2013;368:138–148.
- Scales CD Jr, Norris RD, Keitz SA, Peterson BL, Preminger GM, Vieweg J, Dahm P. A critical assessment of the quality of reporting of randomized, controlled trials in the urology literature. J Urol. 2007;177 (3):1090–4.
- Scher HI, Mazumdar M, Kelly WK. Clinical trials in relapsed prostate cancer: defining the target. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1996;88:1623–34.
- Scher HI, Warren M, Heller G. The association between measures of progression and survival in castratemetastatic prostate cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2007;13:1488–92.
- Scher HI, Halabi S, Tannock I, et al. Design and end points of clinical trials for patients with progressive prostate cancer and castrate levels of testosterone: recommendations of the Prostate Cancer Clinical Trials Working Group. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26:1148–59.
- Scher HI, Morris MJ, Stadler WM, Higano C, Basch E, Fizazi K, et al. Trial design and objectives for castration-resistant prostate cancer: updated recommendations from the prostate cancer clinical trials working group 3. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34 (12):1402–18.
- Schulz KF. Randomised trials, human nature, and reporting guidelines. Lancet. 1996;348:596–8.

- Scott NW, McPherson GC, Ramsay CR, Campbell MK. The method of minimization for allocation to clinical trials: a review. Control Clin Trials. 2002;23 (6):662–74.
- Shamseer L, Hopewell S, Altman DG, Moher D, Schulz KF. Update on the endorsement of CONSORT by high impact factor journals: a survey of journal "instructions to authors" in 2014. Trials. 2016;17(1):301.
- Simmons MN, Stephenson AJ, Klein EA. Natural history of biochemical recurrence after radical prostatectomy: risk assessment for secondary therapy. Eur Urol. 2007;51:1175–84.
- Spieth PM, Kubasch AS, Penzlin AI, Illigens BM, Barlinn K, Siepmann T. Randomized controlled trials - a matter of design. Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat. 2016;12:1341–9.
- Spritzer CE, Afonso PD, Vinson EN, Turnbull JD, Morris KK, Foye A, et al. Bone marrow biopsy: RNA isolation with expression profiling in men with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer–factors affecting diagnostic success. Radiology. 2013;269:816–23.
- Stanley K. Design of randomized controlled trials. Circulation. 2007;115:1164–9.
- Steinberg L, Thissen D. Using effect sizes for research reporting: examples using item response theory to analyze differential item functioning. Psychol Methods. 2006;11:402–15.
- Steinbrook R. Protecting research subjects—the crisis at Johns Hopkins. N Engl J Med. 2002;346(9):716–20.
- Stern JM, Simes RJ. Publication bias: evidence of delayed publication in a cohort study of clinical research projects. Br Med J. 1997;315:640–5.
- Stewart GD, Aitchison M, Bex A, Larkin J, Lawless C, Méjean A, et al. Cytoreductive nephrectomy in the tyrosine kinase inhibitor era: a question that may never be answered. Eur Urol. 2016.; pii: S0302–2838 (16):30743–6. [Epub ahead of print]
- Strom BL. Potential for conflict of interest in the evaluation of suspected adverse drug reactions: a counterpoint. JAMA. 2004;292(21):2643–6.
- Taplin ME, Montgomery RB, Logothetis C, et al. Effect of neoadjuvant abiraterone acetate (AA) plus leuprolide acetate (LHRHa) on PSA, pathological complete response (pCR), and near pCR in localized high-risk prostate cancer (LHRPC): results of a randomized phase II study. Oral presentation at ASCO 2012.
- Temple R. Are surrogate markers adequate to assess cardiovascular disease drugs? JAMA. 1999;282(8):790–5.
- The Belmont report: ethical principles and guidelines for the protection of human subjects of research. 2000. Available at https://videocast.nih.gov/pdf/ohrp_appen dix_belmont_report_vol_2.pdf.
- Thuret R, Massard C, Gross-Goupil M, Escudier B, Di Palma M, Bossi A, et al. The postchemotherapy PSA surge syndrome. Ann Oncol. 2008;19:1308–11.
- Tomlins SA, Rhodes DR, Perner S, et al. Recurrent fusion of TMPRSS2 and ETS transcription factor genes in prostate cancer. Science. 2005;310:644–8.

- Umscheid et al. Code of federal regulations-the common rule: protection of human subjects. vol. 45. 2009. p. 10; Postgrad Med. Author manuscript; available in PMC 2012 February 6.
- Umscheid MD, Margolis DJ, Grossman CE. Key concepts of clinical trials: a narrative review. Postgrad Med. 2011;123(5):194–204.
- US Food and Drug Administration Website. 2000. Memorandum of understanding between the FDA, NCI, and CMS for the FDA/NCI/CMS Oncology Biomarker Qualification Initiative [document MOU 225-06-8001]. http://www.fda.gov/AboutFDA/Partnerships Collaborations/MemorandaofUnderstandingMOUs/ DomesticMOUs/ucm115681.htm.
- Vicini FA, Vargas C, Abner A, Kestin L, Horwitz E, Martinez A. Limitations in the use of serum prostate specific antigen levels to monitor patients after treatment for prostate cancer. J Urol. 2005;173:1456–62.
- Vickers A, Goyal N, Harland R, Rees R. Do certain countries produce only positive results? A systematic review of controlled trials. Control Clin Trials. 1998;19:159–66.26.
- Vickers AJ, Savage CJ, Hruza M, Tuerk I, Koenig P, Martínez-Piñeiro L, et al. The surgical learning curve for laparoscopic compared to open radical prostatectomy: a retrospective cohort study. Lancet Oncol. 2009;10 (5):475–80.
- Walker E, Nowacki AS. Understanding equivalence and noninferiority testing. J Gen Intern Med. 2011;26 (2):192–6.
- Wellek S, Blettner M. On the proper use of the crossover design in clinical trials: part 18 of a series on evaluation of scientific publications. Dtsch Arztebl Int. 2012;109 (15):276–81.
- Whelan DB, Dainty K, Chahal J. Efficient designs: factorial randomized trials. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2012;94 (Suppl 1):34–8.
- Wilcox CM. Exploring the use of the sham design for interventional trials: implications for endoscopic research. Gastrointest Endosc. 2008;67(1):123–7.
- Wunsch H, Linde-Zwirble WT, Angus DC. Methods to adjust for bias and confounding in critical care health services research involving observational data. J Crit Care. 2006;21:1–7.
- Xie W, Sweeney C, Regan M, Nakabayashi M, Buyse M, Clarke N. Metastasis free survival (MFS) is a surrogate for overall survival (OS) in localized prostate cancer (CaP). Ann Oncol. 2016;27(6):243–65. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/annonc/mdw372.
- Zhang Z, Peluso MJ, Gross CP, Viscoli CM, Kernan WN. Adherence reporting in randomized controlled trials. Clin Trials. 2014;11:195–204.
- Zu wenig Probanden. Krebsforscher blamieren sich mit Vorzeigestudie. Spiegel online. http://www.spiegel.de/ gesundheit/diagnose/prostatakrebs-studie-prefere-sche itert-zu-wenige-probanden-a-1122280.html. Accessed 22 Nov 2016.



Bone Target Therapy in Urologic Malignancies

Simone Bier, Tilman Todenhöfer, and Arnulf Stenzl

Contents

Introduction	78
Bone Metastases in Patients with Prostate Cancer	79
Epidemiology	79
Pathophysiology	79
Diagnosis of Bone Metastases	80
Treatment of Bone Metastases	82
Bone-Related Effects of Other Drugs Approved for mCRPC Treatment	86
Bone Metastases in Patients with Urothelial Carcinoma of the Bladder	87
Epidemiology	87
Diagnosis	87
Antiresorptive Therapy of Bone Metastases in Patients with Bladder Cancer	87
Bone Metastases in Patients with Renal Cell Carcinoma	88
Epidemiology	88
Diagnostic	88
Local Therapy of Bone Metastases	88
Antiresorptive Therapy of Bone Metastases in	
Patients with Renal Cell Carcinoma	88
References	89

Abstract

uni-tuebingen.de

Almost 90% of patients with advanced prostate cancer and only 30% of patients with urothelial and renal cell carcinoma develop bone metastases. Patients with bone metastases have a high risk of skeletal-related events such as

S. Bier (🖂) · T. Todenhöfer · A. Stenzl

Department of Urology, Eberhard-Karls-University Tuebingen, Tuebingen, Germany e-mail: Simone.Bier@med.uni-tuebingen.de; Tilman. Todenhoefer@med.uni-tuebingen.de; arnulf.stenzl@med.

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_51 fractures and spinal cord compression. These events have a significant impact on quality of life as well as tumor progression. Both bisphosphonates and the RANKL-targeting antibody denosumab have shown to have a significant positive impact on skeletal-related events. Whereas for metastatic castrationresistant prostate cancer, phase III randomized

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

trials have confirmed positive effects of denosumab and zoledronic acid on bonerelated morbidity, only little evidence is present for application of these agents in bladder or renal cell carcinoma. Whereas denosumab has proven to delay onset of bone metastases in CRPC patients without bone metastases, zoledronic acid failed to prove a bone metastasis-preventing effect. The application of this agent in castration-sensitive PC is discussed controversially after a clinical trial has shown no benefit of zoledronic acid in this setting.

In patients with advanced prostate cancer and multiple bone metastases, therapy with radiopharmaceuticals is of utmost importance. Especially treatment with the alpha-emitter radium-223 chloride causes a significant delay of symptomatic skeletal-related events as well as a significant improved overall survival both in the initial phase III trial and the data of the early access program. Data on the use of radium-223 in other urologic malignancies is limited.

Introduction

While most urological malignancies are localized at the time of diagnosis, patients with advanced disease frequently present with bone metastases. Exemplarily, up to 90% of patients presenting with prostate cancer in advanced stages (Bubendorf et al. 2000) and up to one third of all patients with advanced urothelial bladder cancer and renal cell carcinoma (RCC) develop bone metastases (Jemal et al. 2006; Wang et al. 2013; Table 1).

Whereas patients with prostate cancer most commonly develop osteoblastic bone lesions, lesions in patients with renal cell carcinoma or urothelial carcinoma most commonly have a mixed osteoblastic/osteolytic phenotype (Bubendorf et al. 2000; Wood and Brown 2012). Both osteoblastic and osteolytic lesions lead to decreased bone stability. Thus, pathological fractures in weight-bearing bones are often

Table 1 Rate and type of bone metastases in patients with	h
advanced urological malignancies (Bubendorf et al. 2000);
Wood and Brown 2012)	

	Rate of bone metastasis in patients	Type of
	with advanced	bone
Tumor	malignancies	metastasis
Prostate cancer	85–90%	Mainly osteoblastic
Urothelial carcinoma of the bladder	35-40%	Mixed osteoblastic/ osteolytic
Renal cell carcinoma	20-35%	Mainly osteolytic

the result of metastatic lesions. In patients with bone metastasis from solid tumors, approximately 20% develop pathological fractures (Coleman 2006).

In addition to pathological fractures, patients with bone metastases have an increased risk for other complications such as spinal cord compression and pain leading to surgery of the bone or radiation therapy. These complications are summarized collectively to "skeletal-related events." Skeletal-related events come along with a decreased quality of life, an impaired mobility, and an increased mortality as well as higher healthcare costs (Oster et al. 2013). A patient with bone metastases will suffer a skeletal-related event every 3–6 months on average (Coleman 2006).

Bone metastases deriving from prostate and kidney tumors are commonly responsible for secondary involvement of the spinae. In 20% of the patients with metastases of the vertebral column, spinal cord compression can be diagnosed. Due to neurological abnormalities, like motor weakness, sensory disturbance, and sphincter malfunction, these bone metastases become symptomatic (Coleman 2006; Healey and Brown 2000).

Hypercalcemia is a common problem in patients with bone metastases due to increased bone turnover at times leading to severe complications including neurological dysfunctions and cardiac arrhythmias (Coleman 2006).

Localization of the bone	Patients with few hone	Patients with moderate bone	Patients with extensive hone
metastasis	metastasis	metastasis	metastasis
Thoracic vertebrae	17.2%	24.2%	13.9%
Lumbar vertebrae	39.7%	13.7%	6.5%
Ileum	10.3%	13.7%	13.9%
Ribs	8.6%	13.7%	30.9%

Table 2 Variation of the localization of bone metastasis in dependence of the quantity of the metastases (Wang et al. 2013)

Bone Metastases in Patients with Prostate Cancer

Epidemiology

At the time of diagnosis, 4–7% of the patients already have bone metastases, and every sixth patient with prostate cancer develops bone lesions within 15 years after radical prostatectomy (Popiolek et al. 2013). More than 50% of patients with bone metastases develop skeletal-related events over time (Oster et al. 2013). Additionally, prostate-specific cancer treatment induces bone loss that may impair bone stability and increases the risk for fractures. Both, bone metastases and therapy-induced bone substance reduction, may lead to immobility, pain, and significant decrease of quality of life (Todenhofer et al. 2013).

Pathophysiology

In prostate cancer, even before development of bone metastases, a reduced bone density as well as varied biochemical markers in blood and bone marrow can be observed (Hussain et al. 2003; Todenhofer et al. 2013).

In dependence of the quantity of the bone metastases, the distribution pattern varied, but predominantly involved sites of bone metastases are the thoracic and lumbar vertebrae, as well as the ilium (Table 2; Wang et al. 2013). One important reason for the primary and frequent location of bone metastases is to the vertebral system of veins (Batson's plexus), which contains blood out of the prostate and which is in close proximity to the spine (Batson 1967). Another important factor

is the high content of hematopoietic/"red" bone marrow in these locations. This hematopoietic stem cell niche is known to be competitively invaded by disseminated prostate tumor cells (Carlin and Andriole 2000).

It has been shown that disseminated prostate tumor cells are able to compete with hematopoietic stem cells for occupancy of the hematopoietic stem cell niche (Shiozawa et al. 2011). In 20% of the patients with prostate cancer, these disseminated tumor cells (DTCs) can be detected. However, the prognostic value of these DTCs is still unclear and a topic of current investigations (Todenhofer et al. 2015a; Weckermann et al. 2001).

The development of bone metastases is based on an interaction of tumor cells with the microenvironment of the bone marrow (Roodman 2004). Osteoblastic metastases, which are common in prostate cancer, have an abnormal microstructure and therefore reduce mechanical stability of the bones. On one hand, the development of these osteoblastic metastases is induced by secretion of osteoblastic stimulation factors, like VEGF (vascular endothelial growth factor), PDGF (platelet-derived growth factor), and endothelin 1 (Logothetis and Lin 2005; Nelson et al. 1995); on the other hand, increased activation of osteoclasts induces the development and supports progression of the metastases. This leads to an increased evidence of bone turnover markers. It therefore follows that bone turnover markers are higher in osteoblastic metastases than in osteolytic ones (Demers et al. 2000).

Another important pathway is the RANKL pathway. In patients with prostate cancer, an increased receptor activator of NF- κ B ligand (RANKL) expression either by tumor cells or



Fig. 1 Metastatic bone disease – the pathophysiology: the release of RANKL from osteoblasts is introduced by tumor cells. RANKL activates osteoclasts. The activation of osteoclasts also passed by the promotion of secret factors (PTHrP, M-CSF, IL-6), which are secreted by tumor cells.

osteoblasts can be detected. RANKL is a member of the TNF receptor family. The binding of RANKL on osteoclast precursor cells results in osteoclastogenesis and increased bone turnover (Odero-Marah et al. 2008). The increased activity of osteoclasts leads to release of cytokines (including RANKL) that further stimulate osteoclasts. This mechanism represents the so-called vicious cycle of bone metastases (Fig. 1).

Diagnosis of Bone Metastases

Serological Findings and Clinical Examination

In patients with newly diagnosed prostate cancer, several factors exist that indicate an increased risk

The bone resorption leads to an activation of bone morphogenetic proteins as well as a releasing of factors by osteoclasts. These factors stimulate the proliferation of the tumor cells

for presence of bone metastases. These factors include Gleason score, local tumor stage, and PSA serum concentration. A PSA value of 100 ng/ml has been shown to have a negative predictive value for bone metastases of 100% (Rana et al. 1992). Current guidelines indicate that only patients with a predominant Gleason 4 pattern or higher or patients with a PSA > =20 require further diagnostic workup for bone metastases (Mottet et al. 2016).

In patients with disease relapse after primary curative treatment (radiation, surgery), several factors indicate the presence of distant metastases. These include a short time interval between treatment and PSA relapse, a short PSA doubling time, and a high Gleason score at time of diagnosis (Pound et al. 1999). **Fig. 2** PSMA-PET/CT: Uptake of PSMA in a bone metastases and prostate cancer



Bone Scan

For primary diagnosis, the negative predictive value of the bone scan is estimated between 87% and 100% (Miller et al. 1992; Oesterling et al. 1993). As mentioned above, its diagnostic application depends on PSA value, Gleason score, and clinical stage, but in symptomatic patients, the performance of a bone scan is obligatory.

The interpretation of a scintigraphic bone scan is challenging, especially for response monitoring. This is due to the fact that discrimination between therapeutically induced bone substance alterations and progression in size can appear similar (Eisenhauer et al. 2009). However, a quantitative evaluation of the tumor load is possible. Therefore, the *Prostate Cancer Clinical Trials Working Group 3* has defined that the detection of at least two new lesions on the first follow-up bone scan requires a confirmation >6 weeks, while treatment is continued. If there are two or more lesions in this confirmation, progression is documented (Scher et al. 2016).

MRI

For detecting bone metastases in patients, wholebody MR imaging has a higher sensitivity than bone scan (82% vs. 71%; p < 0.05). But the sensitivity of whole-body MR imaging is less than of FDG-PET (82% vs. 90%) (Daldrup-Link et al. 2001).

Pet-Ct

Compared to the choline metabolism, prostatespecific membrane antigen (PSMA) is overexpressed in most patients with prostate cancer. Therefore, it was expected that ⁶⁸Ga-labeled PSMA ligand as a tracer for positron emission tomography (PET) was superior to 18F–cholinebased PET. A study showed a significant better detection rate of lesions by using PSMA-PET/CT than using FDG-PET/CT (p = 0.04) especially in patients with lower PSA (Fig. 2; Afshar-Oromieh et al. 2014).

Also the sensitivity of PET/CT and F-PET is superior to the sensitivity of bone scan. However, as with MRI, cost-effectiveness and availability are important factors for determining a radiographic option (Brogsitter et al. 2013).

Serum Markers for Bone Metastases

There is no clear recommendation for the assessment of serum bone turnover markers in patients with prostate cancer due to a limited sensitivity and specificity.

Bone alkaline phosphatase (AP) is a frequently used marker to evaluate the burden of bone metastases (Lorente et al. 1996), and it is also suitable for the assessment of therapy response or risk stratification for skeletal-related events (Izumi et al. 2012; Sonpavde et al. 2012).

Another important bone resorption marker is N-telopeptide (NTx). Study could show that a

	Bisphosphonates	Denosumab
Target	Osteoclast	Osteoclast
Mechanism of action	Inhibition of mevalonate pathway	Antibody against RANKL
Route of administration	Intravenous/oral	Subcutaneous
Contraindication	Renal insufficiency	Hypocalcemia
Adverse effects	Osteonecrosis of the jaw, acute-phase reaction, gastrointestinal	Osteonecrosis of the jaw,
	(in case of oral administration)	hypocalcemia

 Table 3
 Specification of antiresorptive agents (Todenhöfer et al. 2015b)

reduction of urinary NTx during therapy of patients with androgen-dependent as well as castrateresistant prostate cancer comes along with an improved overall survival (Som et al. 2012).

Another trial of 1824 patients with solid tumors receiving bisphosphonates were subdivided in patients with a high, a moderate, and a low level of NTx. Both in patients with prostate cancer and in patients with other solid tumors, the first SRE was significant earlier in patients with a high level (p < 0.001 and p < 0.001) compared to patients with a low level of NTx. The trial also showed a significant decreased progression-free survival in patients with prostate cancer and a high (p < 0.001) as well as a moderate NTx level (p = 0.015) compared to patients with a low level of NTx. A high or moderate NTx level also comes along with an increased risk of death in patients with prostate cancer (p < 0.001 and p < 0.001) as well as in patients with other solid tumor (p < 0.001 and p < 0.001) (Coleman et al. 2005).

Increased bone turnover markers can be a result of bone metastases as well as of androgen deprivation treatment. The bone formation marker "pyridinoline cross-linked carboxy-terminal telopeptide of type I collagen" (ICTP) and the bone resorption marker "amino-terminal procollagen propeptide of type I collagen" (PINP) are discussed to indicate the presence of bone metastases before it can be detected by radiographic diagnostic regardless of an androgen deprivation therapy. In a small study of 64 patients with prostate cancer, the predictive value of both tests was evaluated. Increased PINP levels could be detected 8 months before the first positive bone scan (Koopmans et al. 2007).

Treatment of Bone Metastases

Antiresorptive Therapy

The goal of antiresorptive therapy is the prevention of skeletal-related events (SRE). Moreover, antiresorptive therapy has been shown to reduce tumor-associated skeletal pain in patients with bone metastases. Therefore, in patients with tumorous bone involvement, antiresorptive therapy should be considered (Table 3).

Bisphosphonates

Bisphosphonates represent a major drug class for the treatment of patients with bone metastases. The main goal of antiresorptive drugs in bone metastases is to inhibit bone turnover by interacting with osteoclasts. However, it has been also discussed that antiresorptive therapies directly interact with tumor cells. Different studies were able to show an anticancer effect of bisphosphonates on different types of tumor cells, including prostate cancer cell lines (Clezardin et al. 2005; Green 2004; Roelofs et al. 2006). The most potent member of the new-generation bisphosphonate family İS zoledronic acid. The particularity of zoledronic acid is its capacity to bind and inhibit farnesyl pyrophosphate in the mevalonate pathway, which are needed for the posttranslational prenylation of different GTPases. GTPases are important for the survival pathways, so overall the binding of zoledronic acid leads to cell death and apoptosis (Benford et al. 1999; Raikkonen et al. 2010; Rondeau et al. 2006; van Beek et al. 1999).

Several studies have focused on the use of bisphosphonates in patients with metastatic CRPC (mCRPC). In a phase III trial leading to approval of zoledronic acid in patients with mCRPC, 643 patients with mCRPC and bone metastases were randomized into three groups – one receiving 4 mg, one 8 mg of zoledronic acid intravenously, and the third a placebo every fourth week. Unfortunately, an increased rate of renal toxicity was assessed in the 8 mg group, so the dosage was consecutively reduced to 4 mg, as well. Nonetheless, the treatment groups showed a significantly increased time span to the first on-study skeletal-related event (321 days (placebo) vs. 363 days (8 mg zoledronic acid) vs. 428 days (4 mg zoledronic acid)), and the total rate of skeletal-related events were significantly reduced (49% vs. 41% vs. 38%) (Saad et al. 2004). Based on these results, zoledronic acid has been introduced as standard of care for treatment of prostate cancer patients with bone metastases.

In patients with metastatic castration-sensitive PC (CSPC), however, there is no benefit for the treatment with zoledronic acid.

In a large phase III trial with 645 patients with castration-sensitive prostate cancer and bone metastases, the treatment with zoledronic acid, compared to placebo, couldn't lead to a significant prolonged time to the first skeletal-related event (31.9 vs. 29.8 months) or significant increased overall survival (Smith et al. 2013).

The results of an adaptive, multiarm, multistage, platform randomized controlled trial were published in 2016. In this study, 2962 men with prostate cancer were randomized in four different treatment arms: standard of care vs. standard of care + docetaxel vs. standard of care + zoledronic acid vs. standard of care + zoledronic acid + docetaxel. Primary endpoint was overall survival. In this study, zoledronic acid had no effect of the overall survival (HR 0.94, 95% CI 0.79–1.11; p = 0.450). Median overall survival was 71 months in the group treated with standard of care, 81 months in the group treated with standard of care and docetaxel (HR 0.78, Cl 0.66–0.93; p = 0.006), and 76 months in the group treated with standard of care + docetaxel + zoledronic acid (HR 0.82, Cl 0.69-0.97; p = 0.022) (James et al. 2016).

Another effect that has been frequently discussed in the context of bisphosphonates and PC is a potential prevention of the development of bone metastases. In preclinical models, an eradication of disseminated tumor cell bone has been demonstrated (Banys et al. 2013). However, this effect has not been shown in clinical trials. A phase III study aimed to assess the preventive effect of zoledronic acid on the development of bone metastases. In this study, 1433 patients with localized prostate cancer were treated with standard PC therapy alone vs. standard PC therapy in combination with zoledronic acid 4 mg/3 months. Neither the time to development of bone metastases nor overall survival could be improved by administration of denosumab (Wirth et al. 2015).

Bisphosphonates are associated with typical side effects. Acute-phase reaction is a frequent and bothersome side effect associated with intravenous bisphosphonates (18%). Osteonecrosis of the jaw occurs in less than 2% but can be long lasting and very painful for the patients. Due to its renal excretion, the dose of zoledronic acid has to be adjusted to renal function.

Other bisphosphonates do not play a major role in the management of bone metastases due to PC. Clodronic acid is an oral bisphosphonate, which has shown to reduce metastases-associated skeletal pain significantly in gynecological tumors. However, the treatment with clodronic acid does not have a preventive value regarding skeletal-related events but interestingly has shown to improve the overall survival time. This apparent contradiction has led to a reduced use clodronic acid therapy (Ernst et al. 2003).

Denosumab

Denosumab is a monoclonal antibody binding RANKL (receptor activator of NF- κ B ligand) that is applied subcutaneously (s.c.). This application form has the advantage, compared to the i.v. infusion of zoledronic acid, that there is no rapid serum concentration peak with an immediate concentration decreases after i.v. injection but rather a long-term serum conservation of denosumab (5–21 days after injection) (Chen et al. 2004).

Denosumab has been demonstrated to have significant effects in patients with mCRPC. In a phase III trial, denosumab was compared to zoledronic acid: 1904 patients with mCRPC were treated with 4 mg zoledronic acid or with 120 mg denosumab for 4 weeks. The first endpoint of the study was the appearance of the first skeletalrelated event. The time span to the first skeletalrelated event was significantly improved by denosumab (20.7 vs. 17.1 months) (HR 0.82, 95% CI 0.71-0.95; p =0.0002 for non-inferiority) (Fizazi et al. 2011). Regarding quality of life and progression of pain in patients with advanced prostate cancer, the treatment with prostate cancer leads to a decreased time till the development of moderate pain (4.7 vs. 3.7 months; p = 0.05) and a decreased pain worsening, which comes along with a better quality of life (Henry et al. 2014).

The effect of denosumab on SREs in patients with mCSPC is unclear, as no data from clinical trials in this context is available.

Denosumab is the first drug that has been able to prevent the development of bone metastases in a clinical phase III trial in patients with CRPC. In this trial, 1432 patients with a castrationresistant prostate cancer and high risk for developing bone metastases were randomized to receive either denosumab 120 mg/4 weeks placebo. The treatment with group or denosumab led to a significant prolonged time to the first bone metastases. Especially, patients with a brief PSA doubling time showed an extraordinary benefit of a treatment with denosumab (Smith et al. 2012, 2013).

Denosumab has also an important role in the management of patients with cancer treatmentinduced bone loss (CTIBL). In patients with nonmetastatic prostate cancer and ongoing androgen deprivation therapy, the treatment with denosumab has been shown to provide a significant prolonged time to new vertebral fractures as well as an increased bone mineral density (Smith et al. 2009).

Similar to the treatment with zoledronic acid, osteonecrosis of the jaw is a significant adverse effect of the treatment with denosumab. Another significant side effect physicians should be aware of is hypocalcemia, which occurs more frequently in patients undergoing denosumab therapy than in

Table	4	Negative	side	effects	of	zoledronic	acid	and
denosu	mal	b (Fizazi e	et al.	2011)				

Negative side	Zoledronic	Denosumab
effects		[70]
Acute-phase	18	8
reaction		
Infection	43	40
Bone pain	26	25
Peripheral edema	18	20
Osteonecrosis of the	1	2
jaw		
Hypocalcemia	6	13
New malignant	1	2
disease		

patients treated with zoledronic acid (Table 4). Therefore, a supplementary application of calcium and vitamin D is necessary. Moreover, the calcium serum level has to be checked regularly (Todenhofer et al. 2015b).

External Radiation Therapy

Bone metastases often cause pain and thereby reduce the quality of life. In patients with solitary bone metastases, external beam radiotherapy is highly effective for pain management (Dy et al. 2008; Hartsell et al. 2005).

Moreover, in patients with spinal cord compression, external beam radiation therapy is an essential rescue therapy for prevention of pronounced spinal cord damage: if spinal cord compression is suspected, high-dose corticosteroid therapy is obligatory and should be initiated immediately. After radiological diagnosis of spinal cord affection, decompressive surgery should be discussed and followed by irradiation. If a surgical decompression is not feasible, external beam radiotherapy combined with systemic therapy is the treatment option of choice (Marco et al. 2000).

In patients with multiple bone metastases, external beam radiotherapy could be a theoretical treatment option but is potentially associated with fulminant adverse effects. So far, only limited data from studies using radiation therapy in patients with multiple bone metastases is available.
	Radium-223	Placebo
Hematologic adverse effects		
Anemia	31%	31%
Thrombocytopenia	12%	6%
Neutropenia	2%	3%
Nonhematologic adverse effects		
Diarrhea	25%	15%
Fatigue	26%	26%
Bone pain	50%	62%
	Hematologic adverse effects Anemia Thrombocytopenia Neutropenia Nonhematologic adverse effects Diarrhea Fatigue Bone pain	Kadium-223Hematologic adverse effectsAnemia31%Thrombocytopenia12%Neutropenia2%Nonhematologic adverse effectsDiarrhea25%Fatigue26%Bone pain50%

CyberKnife Stereotactic Radiosurgical Treatment

Radiosurgical treatment has been shown to provide high efficacy in the treatment of solitary metastatic lesions. In patients with bone metastases from different solid tumors, radiosurgical treatment provided pain control and improved quality of life after treatment of spine tumors or spine bone metastases (Degen et al. 2005). In patients with prostate cancer, only limited data is available on the use of CyberKnife radiosurgical treatment. In a small trial of 40 patients with one or two metastases and prostate cancer, the imageguided robotic radiosurgery was evaluated. The treatment was associated with a reasonable local tumor control indicated by freedom of local tumor recurrence (Muacevic et al. 2013).

Radiopharmaceuticals

In patients with multiple bone metastases, the intravenous application of radionuclides is another treatment option. It causes a sufficient reduction of pain and improves quality of life. Especially in patients with osteoblastic metastases, increasingly positive effects of radionuclides are documented. A key disadvantage of the treatment with radionuclides is the high rate of hematologic side effects: the hematotoxicity can cause leucopenia and thrombocytopenia. As part of these hematotoxicity effects, leucocytes and thrombocytes are verifiable lowered to 30–70% of their initial value (Table 5). This is usually reversible within 3 months after end of the therapy and should therefore not be considered in patients with severe pre-therapeutically bone marrow depression (Todenhofer et al. 2015b).

Most of the used radiopharmaceuticals are beta-emitter: strontium-89-chrloride, samarium-153-EDTMP, rhenium-186-HEDP, and renium-188-HEDP. The only alpha-emitter, which is used, is radium-223 chloride. Interestingly, all radionuclides bind to a ligand, which then accumulates in areas of increased bone turnover (Jong et al. 2016).

Beta-Emitter

In patients with prostate cancer and symptomatic bone metastases, the response rate to beta-emitters is estimated between 65% and 80% (Schoeneich et al. 1998). Furthermore, the treatment with betaemitters can lead to complete pain reduction in 15-30 percent of the patients, and this positive effect can endure up to 6 months (Kraeber-Bodere et al. 2000). Beta-emitters can be combined with cytotoxic drugs or targeted drugs. A phase II trial with 72 patients showed that a combined therapy of doxorubicin and strontium-89 chloride leads to a significantly increased overall survival compared to chemotherapy only (Tu et al. 2001). Yet another trial revealed a significant pain reduction caused by docetaxel-based chemotherapy regimens combined with samarium 153. However, the latter trial could not demonstrate a beneficial effect on the progression-free survival (Fizazi et al. 2009).

Unfortunately, the possible negative hematologic side effects of a beta-emitter therapy have led to a decreased application of this treatment option, especially in patients under add-on chemotherapy. Interestingly, recent studies have shown that these side effects are probably overestimated. Moderate adverse effects were still present but could be managed properly (Morris et al. 2009).

Alpha-Emitter (Radium-223)

Radium-223 is an alpha-emitter. In a phase III trial, its therapeutic value was investigated in a large cohort of patients with metastatic castrationresistant prostate cancer. The trial included 921 patients with symptomatic castrationresistant prostate cancer with two or more bone metastases. The application of radium-223 led to a significant prolonged overall survival compared to placebo (14 vs. 11.2 months). However, patients with visceral metastases were excluded from this trial. The beneficial effect on survival was observed in patients with previous chemotherapy with docetaxel as well as in patients without previous chemotherapy. In addition, the time to symptomatic SREs was significantly prolonged in the radium-223 arm in comparison to the placebo arm (13.6 vs. 8.4 months). However, subgroup analysis yielded that this positive effect only occurs in patients with additional bisphosphonate therapy (Sartor et al. 2014).

In comparison to other radionuclides, the grade of hematotoxicity was lower. Moreover, this reduced myelotoxic effect is accompanied by a higher cytotoxic effect and therefore a reduced particle dose for induction of cell death. This fact is especially important for small bone metastases, with reduced capacity for radionuclides (Sgouros et al. 2010).

Moreover, the increased cytotoxicity of highenergy alpha-emitter loaded particles leads to a more pronounced effect in hypoxic and therefore more radiation-sensitive tumor cells compared to beta-emitters (Wenzl and Wilkens 2011).

Bone-Related Effects of Other Drugs Approved for mCRPC Treatment

To address the importance of bone metastases in patients with CRPC, recent studies in mCRPC patients have include bone-related endpoints such as time to first skeletal-related events. It could be demonstrated that the application of abiraterone and enzalutamide has positive effects on complications related to bone metastases.

Abiraterone

Abiraterone acetate potently blocks cytochrome P450c17 (CYP17) which is an important mediator of testosterone synthesis. Hence, it is a selective inhibitor of androgen biosynthesis (de Bono et al. 2011). The treatment with abiraterone combined with prednisolone leads to a prolonged progression-free survival as well as a prolonged overall survival, both in patients with previous chemotherapy and in patients without previous chemotherapy. Moreover, patients without previous chemotherapy but abiraterone acetate have a longer time span until final chemotherapy induction (Ryan et al. 2013).

Concerning bone metastases, a large clinical trial evaluated the effect on skeletal-related events in 1195 patients with castration-resistant prostate cancer and previous docetaxel-based chemotherapy. In this trial, patients were randomized in a group treated with abiraterone and prednisolone and a group treated with prednisolone and placebo. There was a significant prolonged time to the first skeletal-related event in the abiraterone group (25.0 vs. 20.3 months; HR: 0.61, p = 0.0001) (Logothetis et al. 2012).

Noteworthy negative side effects of the treatment with abiraterone and prednisolone are hepatic dysfunction and edemata.

Enzalutamide

Enzalutamide is a selective inhibitor of the androgen receptor. In large clinical trials, the treatment with enzalutamide led to a prolonged progressionfree survival, as well as a prolonged overall survival in patients with and without previous chemotherapy (Scher et al. 2012).

In the phase III trial with previous chemotherapy, 1199 patients with castrate-resistant prostate cancer were treated with enzalutamide or placebo. There was found a significant prolonged time to the first skeletal-related event in the group treated with enzalutamide (16.7 vs. 13.3 months; HR: 0.69, p = <0.001). In addition, radiographic progression-free survival (8.3 vs. 2.9 months; HR: 0.4, p < 0.001) as well as overall survival was prolonged (18.4 vs. 13.3 months; HR: 0.63, p < 0.001) (Scher et al. 2012).

Bone Metastases in Patients with Urothelial Carcinoma of the Bladder

Epidemiology

At primary diagnosis, 75–80% of patients with urothelial carcinoma have disease confined to the mucosa or submucosa. These patients have a negligible risk of having primary bone metastases. In patients with advanced/metastatic BC, the risk of having metastatic disease is as high as 30–40%.

Large trials showed that 30–50% of the patients with bladder cancer, who were treated via radical cystectomy, presented with recurrence within 5 years after treatment. 75% of these patients developed distant metastases in the course of the disease, whereof 33% were metastases to the bone (Yafi et al. 2011, 2012). Interestingly, most bone metastases after radical cystectomy develop within 2 years after surgery (Yafi et al. 2012). Altogether, 30–40% of patients with metastatic urothelial carcinoma of the bladder have bone metastases.

Diagnosis

Due to the fact that bone metastases of urothelial cancer of the bladder are very rare at the time of diagnosis, a bone scan is not primarily necessary. Sole exceptions are patients with specific symptoms that are suggestive for the presence of tumorous bone involvement (Stenzl et al. 2011).

After cystectomy, up to 50% of the patients showed distant metastases, in dependence of T-stage and lymph node involvement. The bone is one of the most likely sites of distant metastases of bladder cancer (Ghoneim et al. 2008). The value of periodic monitoring after radical cystectomy is still discussed. One of the reasons is that more than 50% of the distant metastases are diagnosed after being symptomatic (Stenzl et al. 2011).

Antiresorptive Therapy of Bone Metastases in Patients with Bladder Cancer

By inhibition of bone resorption, bisphosphonate derivatives are able to defer skeletal-related events. In a small trial of 40 patients with bladder cancer-related bone metastases and previous palliative radiotherapy to the effected bone, patients were randomized into two groups, one treated with zoledronic acid (4 mg) and one treated with placebo. In this trial, patients in the zoledronic acid arm had a significantly prolonged median time span to the first skeletal-related event compared to patients in the placebo arm. Additionally, patients treated with zoledronic acid showed an improved overall survival (p = 0.004) and a significant increased 1-year SRE-free survival rate (p = 0.001) (Zaghloul et al. 2010).

To evaluate its effect on solid tumors, the previously mentioned RANKL inhibitor denosumab was compared with denosumab in a double-blind randomized study with 1175 patients with solid tumors (endpoint: first skeletal-related event). Patients with prostate cancer, breast cancer, and multiple myeloma were not included. In the whole cohort, 63 patients with bladder cancer were included (Henry et al. 2011). In patients treated with denosumab, the time to the first skeletalrelated event was significant prolonged compared to the group treated with zoledronic acid (Henry et al. 2014). However, no subgroup analysis is available for patients with BC.

Altogether, an antiresorptive therapy with denosumab or zoledronic acid should be recommended to patients with bone metastases caused by bladder cancer. Before initiation of an antiresorptive therapy, it is crucial that physicians and patients know about possible side effects of both treatment options. A prophylactic treatment for hypocalcaemia as well as for jaw osteonecrosis is important.

In patients with chronic renal insufficiency, a zoledronic acid therapy should be carefully used, because these cases require a dose adjustment compared to denosumab (Rosen et al. 2004).

Bone Metastases in Patients with Renal Cell Carcinoma

Epidemiology

At the time of primary diagnosis, 15–20% of the patients with renal cell carcinoma present with distant metastases. Dependent on the stage, up to 40% of the patients with a primarily curativeintended treatment of kidney cancer develop distant metastases over time (Motzer et al. 1999). Beside lung metastases, bone metastases are the most frequent distant metastases in patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma. Morphologically, in 66% of the cases, these are composed of osteoblastic and osteolytic compartments. Unfortunately, this "mixed" composition of the metastases complicates the response imaging by computed tomography and scintigraphic bone scan. Only 33% are pure osteolytic in shape (Zekri et al. 2001).

Interestingly, bone metastases of renal cell carcinomas present with a higher rate of skeletalrelated events compared to other solid tumors (Table 6). Furthermore, renal cell carcinomarelated bone infiltration represents an additional risk factor for the overall survival, beside the established risk factors (Patil et al. 2011).

Diagnostic

As a consequence of the fact that most bone metastases side with specific symptoms, a routinely performed bone scan at the time of primary diagnosis is not always necessary. However, in patients with specific symptoms or laboratory

Table 6Distribution of skeletal-related events in patientswith bone metastatic renal cell carcinoma (Woodward et al.2011)

Skeletal-related event	Portion of the patients with skeletal- related events
Radiotherapy	78.3%
Hypercalcemia	12.2%
Spinal cord	26.8%
compression	
Bone surgery	28.3%
Fracture	9.3%

S. Bier et al.

signs, a bone scan is mandatory (Powles et al. 2016).

In dependence of the clinical stage and the pathology result after surgery, the following radiological surveillance should be chosen. Bone scan and PET or PET/CT are not standard techniques in the follow-up (Powles et al. 2016).

Local Therapy of Bone Metastases

In a small trial of 60 patients with renal cell carcinoma metastatic to the bone, the effect of local surgical treatment of solitary bone metastases on survival was evaluated. In this study, the wide resection of the metastases did not result in a better survival but demonstrated a preventive value regarding skeletal-related events and associated complications (Fuchs et al. 2005).

In another trial, the effect of external beam radiotherapy compared to high-dose stereotactic body radiotherapy on painful spinal metastases was evaluated. Both treatment options resulted in a pain relief, but neither was proven to be superior (Hunter et al. 2012).

Both studies were done retrospectively and nonrandomized comparatively and were smallcohort studies and therefore did not influence specific EAU guidelines. Nevertheless, radiotherapy is able to improve local symptoms and therefore represents an individually applicable treatment option of solitary bone metastases.

Antiresorptive Therapy of Bone Metastases in Patients with Renal Cell Carcinoma

The antiresorptive therapy of bone metastases in patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma is accompanied by two basic problems: the standard therapy of the primary tumor has the (partial) nephrectomy with renal failure as a potential side effect. In patients with renal failure, the doses of zoledronic acid have to be adjusted, and renal function has to be controlled frequently.

Another problem is that jaw osteonecrosis, as a potential adverse effect of antiresorptive therapy, may be aggravated by synchronous application of a tyrosine kinase inhibitor, which is one of the standard therapies for advanced renal cell carcinoma (Brunello et al. 2009). It is therefore important to alert the patients to perform distinct dental hygiene with frequent controls by a dentist.

In a phase III trial of patients with bone metastatic solid tumors, the treatment with zoledronic acid was compared to placebo treatment. In the whole cohort, 46 patients with renal cell carcinoma were included. The appearance of skeletalrelated events was significantly reduced under zoledronic acid therapy. Also, the time of the first skeletal-related event was prolonged significantly in the zoledronic acid arm (Lipton et al. 2003, 2004).

In another small trial of 45 patients with bone metastatic renal cell carcinoma, patients were randomized in two groups: one treated with zoledronic acid and one with placebo. Primary endpoint of the trial was overall survival. Patients treated with zoledronic acid showed a significant improved overall survival (p = 0.0034) as well as a significant decrease of skeletal-related events (p = 0.0453). Also the risk of a spinal compression was significant decreased in the group treated with zoledronic acid (p = 0.0479) (Yasuda et al. 2013).

In yet another trial, which compared the treatment with denosumab vs. zoledronic acid in patients with advanced solid tumors and bone metastases, both therapy regimens lead to a reduced rate of skeletal-related events, but the therapy with denosumab was more effective concerning skeletal-related events and preventing pain (Henry et al. 2011, 2014) (Figs. 1 and 2).

References

- Afshar-Oromieh A, Zechmann CM, Malcher A, Eder M, Eisenhut M, Linhart HG, Holland-Letz T, Hadaschik BA, Giesel FL, Debus J, et al. Comparison of PET imaging with a (68)Ga-labelled PSMA ligand and (18)F-choline-based PET/CT for the diagnosis of recurrent prostate cancer. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2014;41:11–20.
- Banys M, Solomayer EF, Gebauer G, Janni W, Krawczyk N, Lueck HJ, Becker S, Huober J, Kraemer B, Wackwitz B, et al. Influence of zoledronic acid on disseminated tumor cells in bone marrow and survival: results of a prospective clinical trial. BMC Cancer. 2013;13:480.

- Batson OV. The vertebral system of veins as a means for cancer dissemination. Prog Clin Cancer. 1967;3:1–18.
- Benford HL, Frith JC, Auriola S, Monkkonen J, Rogers MJ. Farnesol and geranylgeraniol prevent activation of caspases by aminobisphosphonates: biochemical evidence for two distinct pharmacological classes of bisphosphonate drugs. Mol Pharmacol. 1999;56:131–40.
- Brogsitter C, Zophel K, Kotzerke J. 18F-choline, 11C-choline and 11C-acetate PET/CT: comparative analysis for imaging prostate cancer patients. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2013;40(Suppl 1):S18–27.
- Brunello A, Saia G, Bedogni A, Scaglione D, Basso U. Worsening of osteonecrosis of the jaw during treatment with sunitinib in a patient with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Bone. 2009;44:173–5.
- Bubendorf L, Schopfer A, Wagner U, Sauter G, Moch H, Willi N, Gasser TC, Mihatsch MJ. Metastatic patterns of prostate cancer: an autopsy study of 1,589 patients. Hum Pathol. 2000;31:578–83.
- Carlin BI, Andriole GL. The natural history, skeletal complications, and management of bone metastases in patients with prostate carcinoma. Cancer. 2000;88:2989–94.
- Chen D, Zhao M, Mundy GR. Bone morphogenetic proteins. Growth Factors. 2004;22:233–41.
- Clezardin P, Ebetino FH, Fournier PG. Bisphosphonates and cancer-induced bone disease: beyond their antiresorptive activity. Cancer Res. 2005;65:4971–4.
- Coleman RE. Clinical features of metastatic bone disease and risk of skeletal morbidity. Clin Cancer Res. 2006;12:6243s–9s.
- Coleman RE, Major P, Lipton A, Brown JE, Lee KA, Smith M, Saad F, Zheng M, Hei YJ, Seaman J, et al. Predictive value of bone resorption and formation markers in cancer patients with bone metastases receiving the bisphosphonate zoledronic acid. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23:4925–35.
- Daldrup-Link HE, Franzius C, Link TM, Laukamp D, Sciuk J, Jurgens H, Schober O, Rummeny EJ. Wholebody MR imaging for detection of bone metastases in children and young adults: comparison with skeletal scintigraphy and FDG PET. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2001;177:229–36.
- de Bono JS, Logothetis CJ, Molina A, Fizazi K, North S, Chu L, Chi KN, Jones RJ, Goodman OB Jr, Saad F, et al. Abiraterone and increased survival in metastatic prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2011;364:1995–2005.
- Degen JW, Gagnon GJ, Voyadzis JM, McRae DA, Lunsden M, Dieterich S, Molzahn I, Henderson FC. CyberKnife stereotactic radiosurgical treatment of spinal tumors for pain control and quality of life. J Neurosurg Spine. 2005;2:540–9.
- Demers LM, Costa L, Lipton A. Biochemical markers and skeletal metastases. Cancer. 2000;88:2919–26.
- Dy SM, Asch SM, Naeim A, Sanati H, Walling A, Lorenz KA. Evidence-based standards for cancer pain management. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26:3879–85.
- Eisenhauer EA, Therasse P, Bogaerts J, Schwartz LH, Sargent D, Ford R, Dancey J, Arbuck S, Gwyther S, Mooney M, et al. New response evaluation criteria in

solid tumours: revised RECIST guideline (version 1.1). Eur J Cancer. 2009;45:228–47.

- Ernst DS, Tannock IF, Winquist EW, Venner PM, Reyno L, Moore MJ, Chi K, Ding K, Elliott C, Parulekar W. Randomized, double-blind, controlled trial of mitoxantrone/prednisone and clodronate versus mitoxantrone/prednisone and placebo in patients with hormone-refractory prostate cancer and pain. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21:3335–42.
- Fizazi K, Beuzeboc P, Lumbroso J, Haddad V, Massard C, Gross-Goupil M, Di Palma M, Escudier B, Theodore C, Loriot Y, et al. Phase II trial of consolidation docetaxel and samarium-153 in patients with bone metastases from castration-resistant prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27:2429–35.
- Fizazi K, Carducci M, Smith M, Damiao R, Brown J, Karsh L, Milecki P, Shore N, Rader M, Wang H, et al. Denosumab versus zoledronic acid for treatment of bone metastases in men with castration-resistant prostate cancer: a randomised, double-blind study. Lancet. 2011;377:813–22.
- Fuchs B, Trousdale RT, Rock MG. Solitary bony metastasis from renal cell carcinoma: significance of surgical treatment. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2005;431:187–92.
- Ghoneim MA, Abdel-Latif M, el-Mekresh M, Abol-Enein-H, Mosbah A, Ashamallah A, el-Baz MA. Radical cystectomy for carcinoma of the bladder: 2,720 consecutive cases 5 years later. J Urol. 2008;180:121–7.
- Green JR. Bisphosphonates: preclinical review. Oncologist. 2004;9(Suppl 4):3–13.
- Hartsell WF, Scott CB, Bruner DW, Scarantino CW, Ivker RA, Roach M 3rd, Suh JH, Demas WF, Movsas B, Petersen IA, et al. Randomized trial of short- versus long-course radiotherapy for palliation of painful bone metastases. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2005;97:798–804.
- Healey JH, Brown HK. Complications of bone metastases: surgical management. Cancer. 2000;88:2940–51.
- Henry DH, Costa L, Goldwasser F, Hirsh V, Hungria V, Prausova J, Scagliotti GV, Sleeboom H, Spencer A, Vadhan-Raj S, et al. Randomized, double-blind study of denosumab versus zoledronic acid in the treatment of bone metastases in patients with advanced cancer (excluding breast and prostate cancer) or multiple myeloma. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29:1125–32.
- Henry D, Vadhan-Raj S, Hirsh V, von Moos R, Hungria V, Costa L, Woll PJ, Scagliotti G, Smith G, Feng A, et al. Delaying skeletal-related events in a randomized phase 3 study of denosumab versus zoledronic acid in patients with advanced cancer: an analysis of data from patients with solid tumors. Support Care Cancer. 2014;22:679–87.
- Hunter GK, Balagamwala EH, Koyfman SA, Bledsoe T, Sheplan LJ, Reddy CA, Chao ST, Djemil T, Angelov L, Videtic GM. The efficacy of external beam radiotherapy and stereotactic body radiotherapy for painful spinal metastases from renal cell carcinoma. Pract Radiat Oncol. 2012;2:e95–e100.
- Hussain SA, Weston R, Stephenson RN, George E, Parr NJ. Immediate dual energy X-ray absorptiometry

reveals a high incidence of osteoporosis in patients with advanced prostate cancer before hormonal manipulation. BJU Int. 2003;92:690–4.

- Izumi K, Mizokami A, Itai S, Shima T, Shigehara K, Miwa S, Maeda Y, Konaka H, Koh E, Namiki M. Increases in bone turnover marker levels at an early phase after starting zoledronic acid predicts skeletal-related events in patients with prostate cancer with bone metastasis. BJU Int. 2012;109:394–400.
- James ND, Sydes MR, Clarke NW, Mason MD, Parmar MK. STAMPEDE trial and patients with non-metastatic prostate cancer – authors' reply. Lancet. 2016;388:235–6.
- Jemal A, Siegel R, Ward E, Murray T, Xu J, Smigal C, Thun MJ. Cancer statistics, 2006. CA Cancer J Clin. 2006;56:106–30.
- Jong JM, Oprea-Lager DE, Hooft L, de Klerk JM, Bloemendal HJ, Verheul HM, Hoekstra OS, van den Eertwegh AJ. Radiopharmaceuticals for palliation of bone pain in patients with castration-resistant prostate cancer metastatic to bone: a systematic review. Eur Urol. 2016;70:416–26.
- Koopmans N, de Jong IJ, Breeuwsma AJ, van der Veer E. Serum bone turnover markers (PINP and ICTP) for the early detection of bone metastases in patients with prostate cancer: a longitudinal approach. J Urol. 2007;178:849–53. discussion 853; quiz 1129
- Kraeber-Bodere F, Campion L, Rousseau C, Bourdin S, Chatal JF, Resche I. Treatment of bone metastases of prostate cancer with strontium-89 chloride: efficacy in relation to the degree of bone involvement. Eur J Nucl Med. 2000;27:1487–93.
- Lipton A, Zheng M, Seaman J. Zoledronic acid delays the onset of skeletal-related events and progression of skeletal disease in patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma. Cancer. 2003;98:962–9.
- Lipton A, Colombo-Berra A, Bukowski RM, Rosen L, Zheng M, Urbanowitz G. Skeletal complications in patients with bone metastases from renal cell carcinoma and therapeutic benefits of zoledronic acid. Clin Cancer Res. 2004;10:6397S–403S.
- Logothetis CJ, Lin SH. Osteoblasts in prostate cancer metastasis to bone. Nat Rev Cancer. 2005;5:21–8.
- Logothetis CJ, Basch E, Molina A, Fizazi K, North SA, Chi KN, Jones RJ, Goodman OB, Mainwaring PN, Sternberg CN, et al. Effect of abiraterone acetate and prednisone compared with placebo and prednisone on pain control and skeletal-related events in patients with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer: exploratory analysis of data from the COU-AA-301 randomised trial. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13:1210–7.
- Lorente JA, Morote J, Raventos C, Encabo G, Valenzuela H. Clinical efficacy of bone alkaline phosphatase and prostate specific antigen in the diagnosis of bone metastasis in prostate cancer. J Urol. 1996;155:1348–51.
- Marco RA, Sheth DS, Boland PJ, Wunder JS, Siegel JA, Healey JH. Functional and oncological outcome of acetabular reconstruction for the treatment of metastatic disease. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2000;82:642–51.

- Miller PD, Eardley I, Kirby RS. Prostate specific antigen and bone scan correlation in the staging and monitoring of patients with prostatic cancer. Br J Urol. 1992; 70:295–8.
- Morris MJ, Pandit-Taskar N, Carrasquillo J, Divgi CR, Slovin S, Kelly WK, Rathkopf D, Gignac GA, Solit D, Schwartz L, et al. Phase I study of samarium-153 lexidronam with docetaxel in castration-resistant metastatic prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27: 2436–42.
- Mottet N, Bellmunt J, Bolla M, Briers E, Cumberbatch MG, De Santis M, Fossati N, Gross T, Henry AM, Joniau S, et al. EAU-ESTRO-SIOG guidelines on prostate cancer. Part 1: screening, diagnosis, and local treatment with curative intent. Eur Urol. 2016;71 (4):618–29.
- Motzer RJ, Mazumdar M, Bacik J, Berg W, Amsterdam A, Ferrara J. Survival and prognostic stratification of 670 patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 1999;17:2530–40.
- Muacevic A, Kufeld M, Rist C, Wowra B, Stief C, Staehler M. Safety and feasibility of image-guided robotic radiosurgery for patients with limited bone metastases of prostate cancer. Urol Oncol. 2013;31:455–60.
- Nelson JB, Hedican SP, George DJ, Reddi AH, Piantadosi S, Eisenberger MA, Simons JW. Identification of endothelin-1 in the pathophysiology of metastatic adenocarcinoma of the prostate. Nat Med. 1995;1:944–9.
- Odero-Marah VA, Wang R, Chu G, Zayzafoon M, Xu J, Shi C, Marshall FF, Zhau HE, Chung LW. Receptor activator of NF-kappaB ligand (RANKL) expression is associated with epithelial to mesenchymal transition in human prostate cancer cells. Cell Res. 2008;18: 858–70.
- Oesterling JE, Martin SK, Bergstralh EJ, Lowe FC. The use of prostate-specific antigen in staging patients with newly diagnosed prostate cancer. JAMA. 1993;269:57–60.
- Oster G, Lamerato L, Glass AG, Richert-Boe KE, Lopez A, Chung K, Richhariya A, Dodge T, Wolff GG, Balakumaran A, et al. Natural history of skeletalrelated events in patients with breast, lung, or prostate cancer and metastases to bone: a 15-year study in two large US health systems. Support Care Cancer. 2013;21:3279–86.
- Patil S, Figlin RA, Hutson TE, Michaelson MD, Negrier S, Kim ST, Huang X, Motzer RJ. Prognostic factors for progression-free and overall survival with sunitinib targeted therapy and with cytokine as first-line therapy in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Ann Oncol. 2011;22:295–300.
- Parker C, Nilsson S, Heinrich D, Helle SI, O'Sullivan JM, Fossa SD, Chodacki A, Wiechno P, Logue J, et al. Alpha Emitter Radium-223 and Survival in Metastatic Prostate Cancer. NEJM 2013;369:213–23.
- Popiolek M, Rider JR, Andren O, Andersson SO, Holmberg L, Adami HO, Johansson JE. Natural history of early, localized prostate cancer: a final report

from three decades of follow-up. Eur Urol. 2013;63:428–35.

- Pound CR, Partin AW, Eisenberger MA, Chan DW, Pearson JD, Walsh PC. Natural history of progression after PSA elevation following radical prostatectomy. JAMA. 1999;281:1591–7.
- Powles T, Staehler M, Ljungberg B, Bensalah K, Canfield SE, Dabestani S, Giles R, Hofmann F, Hora M, Kuczyk MA, et al. Updated EAU guidelines for clear cell renal cancer patients who fail VEGF targeted therapy. Eur Urol. 2016;69:4–6.
- Raikkonen J, Monkkonen H, Auriola S, Monkkonen J. Mevalonate pathway intermediates downregulate zoledronic acid-induced isopentenyl pyrophosphate and ATP analog formation in human breast cancer cells. Biochem Pharmacol. 2010;79:777–83.
- Rana A, Karamanis K, Lucas MG, Chisholm GD. Identification of metastatic disease by T category, gleason score and serum PSA level in patients with carcinoma of the prostate. Br J Urol. 1992;69:277–81.
- Roelofs AJ, Thompson K, Gordon S, Rogers MJ. Molecular mechanisms of action of bisphosphonates: current status. Clin Cancer Res. 2006;12:6222s–30s.
- Rondeau JM, Bitsch F, Bourgier E, Geiser M, Hemmig R, Kroemer M, Lehmann S, Ramage P, Rieffel S, Strauss A, et al. Structural basis for the exceptional in vivo efficacy of bisphosphonate drugs. ChemMedChem. 2006;1:267–73.
- Roodman GD. Mechanisms of bone metastasis. Discov Med. 2004;4:144–8.
- Rosen LS, Gordon D, Tchekmedyian NS, Yanagihara R, Hirsh V, Krzakowski M, Pawlicki M, De Souza P, Zheng M, Urbanowitz G, et al. Long-term efficacy and safety of zoledronic acid in the treatment of skeletal metastases in patients with nonsmall cell lung carcinoma and other solid tumors: a randomized, phase III, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Cancer. 2004;100:2613–21.
- Ryan CJ, Smith MR, de Bono JS, Molina A, Logothetis CJ, de Souza P, Fizazi K, Mainwaring P, Piulats JM, Ng S, et al. Abiraterone in metastatic prostate cancer without previous chemotherapy. N Engl J Med. 2013;368: 138–48.
- Saad F, Gleason DM, Murray R, Tchekmedyian S, Venner P, Lacombe L, Chin JL, Vinholes JJ, Goas JA, Zheng M, et al. Long-term efficacy of zoledronic acid for the prevention of skeletal complications in patients with metastatic hormone-refractory prostate cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2004;96:879–82.
- Sartor O, Coleman R, Nilsson S, Heinrich D, Helle SI, O'Sullivan JM, Fossa SD, Chodacki A, Wiechno P, Logue J, et al. Effect of radium-223 dichloride on symptomatic skeletal events in patients with castration-resistant prostate cancer and bone metastases: results from a phase 3, double-blind, randomised trial. Lancet Oncol. 2014;15:738–46.
- Scher HI, Fizazi K, Saad F, Taplin ME, Sternberg CN, Miller K, de Wit R, Mulders P, Chi KN, Shore ND,

et al. Increased survival with enzalutamide in prostate cancer after chemotherapy. N Engl J Med. 2012;367:1187–97.

- Scher HI, Morris MJ, Stadler WM, Higano C, Basch E, Fizazi K, Antonarakis ES, Beer TM, Carducci MA, Chi KN, et al. Trial design and objectives for castrationresistant prostate cancer: updated recommendations from the prostate cancer clinical trials working group 3. J Clin Oncol Off J Am Soc Clin Oncol. 2016;34:1402–18.
- Schoeneich G, Muller SC, Palmedo H. Indications for nuclear medicine therapy in advanced prostate carcinoma. Der Urologe Ausg A. 1998;37:162–6.
- Sgouros G, Roeske JC, McDevitt MR, Palm S, Allen BJ, Fisher DR, Brill AB, Song H, Howell RW, Akabani G, et al. MIRD pamphlet no. 22 (abridged): radiobiology and dosimetry of alpha-particle emitters for targeted radionuclide therapy. J Nucl Med. 2010;51:311–28.
- Shiozawa Y, Pedersen EA, Havens AM, Jung Y, Mishra A, Joseph J, Kim JK, Patel LR, Ying C, Ziegler AM, et al. Human prostate cancer metastases target the hematopoietic stem cell niche to establish footholds in mouse bone marrow. J Clin Invest. 2011;121:1298–312.
- Smith MR, Egerdie B, Hernandez Toriz N, Feldman R, Tammela TL, Saad F, Heracek J, Szwedowski M, Ke C, Kupic A, et al. Denosumab in men receiving androgendeprivation therapy for prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2009;361:745–55.
- Smith MR, Saad F, Coleman R, Shore N, Fizazi K, Tombal B, Miller K, Sieber P, Karsh L, Damiao R, et al. Denosumab and bone-metastasis-free survival in men with castration-resistant prostate cancer: results of a phase 3, randomised, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2012;379:39–46.
- Smith MR, Saad F, Oudard S, Shore N, Fizazi K, Sieber P, Tombal B, Damiao R, Marx G, Miller K, et al. Denosumab and bone metastasis-free survival in men with nonmetastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer: exploratory analyses by baseline prostate-specific antigen doubling time. J Clin Oncol Off J Am Soc Clin Oncol. 2013;31:3800–6.
- Som A, Tu SM, Liu J, Wang X, Qiao W, Logothetis C, Corn PG. Response in bone turnover markers during therapy predicts overall survival in patients with metastatic prostate cancer: analysis of three clinical trials. Br J Cancer. 2012;107:1547–53.
- Sonpavde G, Pond GR, Berry WR, de Wit R, Armstrong AJ, Eisenberger MA, Tannock IF. Serum alkaline phosphatase changes predict survival independent of PSA changes in men with castration-resistant prostate cancer and bone metastasis receiving chemotherapy. Urol Oncol. 2012;30:607–13.
- Stenzl A, Cowan NC, De Santis M, Kuczyk MA, Merseburger AS, Ribal MJ, Sherif A, Witjes JA, European Association of, U. Treatment of muscleinvasive and metastatic bladder cancer: update of the EAU guidelines. Eur Urol. 2011;59:1009–18.

- Todenhofer T, Hennenlotter J, Schmiedel BJ, Hohneder A, Grimm S, Kuhs U, Salih HR, Buhring HJ, Fehm T, Gakis G, et al. Alterations of the RANKL pathway in blood and bone marrow samples of prostate cancer patients without bone metastases. Prostate. 2013;73: 162–8.
- Todenhofer T, Hennenlotter J, Faber F, Wallwiener D, Schilling D, Kuhs U, Aufderklamm S, Bier S, Mischinger J, Gakis G, et al. Significance of apoptotic and non-apoptotic disseminated tumor cells in the bone marrow of patients with clinically localized prostate cancer. Prostate. 2015a;75:637–45.
- Todenhofer T, Stenzl A, Hofbauer LC, Rachner TD. Targeting bone metabolism in patients with advanced prostate cancer: current options and controversies. Int J Endocrinol. 2015b;2015:838202.
- Tu SM, Millikan RE, Mengistu B, Delpassand ES, Amato RJ, Pagliaro LC, Daliani D, Papandreou CN, Smith TL, Kim J, et al. Bone-targeted therapy for advanced androgen-independent carcinoma of the prostate: a randomised phase II trial. Lancet. 2001;357:336–41.
- van Beek E, Pieterman E, Cohen L, Lowik C, Papapoulos S. Farnesyl pyrophosphate synthase is the molecular target of nitrogen-containing bisphosphonates. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1999;264:108–11.
- Wang CY, Wu GY, Shen MJ, Cui KW, Shen Y. Comparison of distribution characteristics of metastatic bone lesions between breast and prostate carcinomas. Oncol Lett. 2013;5:391–7.
- Weckermann D, Muller P, Wawroschek F, Harzmann R, Riethmuller G, Schlimok G. Disseminated cytokeratin positive tumor cells in the bone marrow of patients with prostate cancer: detection and prognostic value. J Urol. 2001;166:699–703.
- Wenzl T, Wilkens JJ. Theoretical analysis of the dose dependence of the oxygen enhancement ratio and its relevance for clinical applications. Radiat Oncol. 2011;6:171.
- Wirth M, Tammela T, Cicalese V, Gomez Veiga F, Delaere K, Miller K, Tubaro A, Schulze M, Debruyne F, Huland H, et al. Prevention of bone metastases in patients with high-risk nonmetastatic prostate cancer treated with zoledronic acid: efficacy and safety results of the Zometa European study (ZEUS). Eur Urol. 2015;67:482–91.
- Wood SL, Brown JE. Skeletal metastasis in renal cell carcinoma: current and future management options. Cancer Treat Rev. 2012;38:284–91.
- Yafi FA, Aprikian AG, Chin JL, Fradet Y, Izawa J, Estey E, Fairey A, Rendon R, Cagiannos I, Lacombe L, et al. Contemporary outcomes of 2287 patients with bladder cancer who were treated with radical cystectomy: a Canadian multicentre experience. BJU Int. 2011;108: 539–45.
- Yafi FA, Aprikian AG, Fradet Y, Chin JL, Izawa J, Rendon R, Estey E, Fairey A, Cagiannos I, Lacombe L, et al. Surveillance guidelines based on recurrence patterns after radical cystectomy for bladder

cancer: the Canadian bladder cancer network experience. BJU Int. 2012;110:1317-23.

- Yasuda Y, Fujii Y, Yuasa T, Kitsukawa S, Urakami S, Yamamoto S, Yonese J, Takahashi S, Fukui I. Possible improvement of survival with use of zoledronic acid in patients with bone metastases from renal cell carcinoma. Int J Clin Oncol. 2013;18:877–83.
- Zaghloul MS, Boutrus R, El-Hossieny H, Kader YA, El-Attar I, Nazmy M. A prospective, randomized, placebo-controlled trial of zoledronic acid in bony metastatic bladder cancer. Int J Clin Oncol. 2010;15:382–9.
- Zekri J, Ahmed N, Coleman RE, Hancock BW. The skeletal metastatic complications of renal cell carcinoma. Int J Oncol. 2001;19:379–82.

Part II

Prostate Cancer

97

Screening of Prostate Cancer

Contents

The Epidemiology of Prostate Cancer	98
The Impact of Prostate Cancer	99
Life Expectancy	99
Morbidity	99
Prostate Cancer Screening	101
Diagnostic Tools for Early Detection: It's all About Risk Stratification	102
When to Start and When to Stop Screening	105
Conclusions	105
References	106

Abstract

In this chapter we aim to give insight in the burden of prostate cancer and the effects of early detection and treatments using ample available data from cancer registries and (randomized) clinical trials. Prostate cancer is the leading cancer type in men, and it occurs mainly at age 60–80 remaining asymptomatic during lifetime in many cases. The impact of a disease determines the need and extent of screening. Large-scale population-based prostate cancer screening trials mainly aimed to demonstrate a reduction in disease-specific mortality. After two decades it became clear

M. B. Busstra (🖂) · M. J. Roobol

Department of Urology, Erasmus University Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: m.busstra@erasmusmc.nl; m.roobol@erasmusmc.nl

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_67

that disease-specific mortality could be reduced, but at considerable harms including over diagnosis and related overtreatment. Interpretation of trial data is however hampered by, e.g., prostate-specific antigen (PSA) contamination of the control group and the continuous development of new diagnostic tools and treatment options. Nowadays, prostate cancer morbidity and quality of life are at least equally important as survival. Diagnostic strategies in prostate cancer screening protocols are now directed at trying to detect higherrisk prostate cancers in a really early phase and trying to avoid detection of low-volume, low-grade cancers. The ideal test does not (yet) exist meaning that clinically insignificant tumors will still be diagnosed and significant tumors can be missed. Until more advanced markers and diagnostic tools, less invasive



5

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

treatments, and better active surveillance strategies combined into an individually tailored algorithm demonstrate a substantially better cost-effective impact, the decision whether or not to screen remains a shared decision between men and their physicians.

The Epidemiology of Prostate Cancer

Globally prostate cancer is the fourth most common cancer with 1.1 million men in 2012 being diagnosed. In developed countries 69.5 per 100,000 men per year were diagnosed with prostate cancer and in less developed countries 14.5 per 100,000 men (Ferlay et al. 2015). In developed countries, prostate-specific antigen (PSA)based early detection strategies are offered more frequently and are even more frequently applied in people with higher socioeconomic status (Weber et al. 2013; Tabuchi et al. 2015; Guessous et al. 2016). Mortality rates are less variable as compared to incidence rates but are still higher in less developed countries. Mortality rates are generally high in populations of African descent and very low in Asia (Ferlay et al. 2015). As prostate cancer incidence is increasing with age, prostate cancer can be expected to be diagnosed most often in populations with high life expectancy and widely applied PSA-based screening.

Before the early 1980s, prostate cancer was only detected at an early stage by abnormal findings on rectal examination or by transurethral resection for obstructive hyperplasia. In such cases only 43% was locally confined and 25% already was distally metastasized (Johansson et al. 1989). Approximately two out of three men died of their disease (Hsing et al. 2000). In the early 1990s PSA testing became widely available, and prostate cancer could be detected in a much earlier phase. As is often the case with a screen-detected cancer, a person without having any complaints suddenly becomes a cancer patient. In the case of low-grade, low-volume prostate cancer, it is very likely that the tumor will remain asymptomatic even if it is not treated. These tumors are often referred to as clinically insignificant tumors. Criteria defining clinical

significance are a primary Gleason score of less than 4 and a tumor core length of less than 6 mm as assessed in systematic TRUS or MRI-guided prostate core biopsies (Stark et al. 2009; Ahmed et al. 2011; Wolters et al. 2011). The earlier a clinically insignificant prostate cancer is detected, the longer the duration of the disease: this is called lead time (Black and Ling 1990; Bokhorst et al. 2015). PSA testing can account for at least 5 years of lead time. In a prospective aging study using a PSA cutoff of 4 ng/mL, it was found that 78% of prostate cancer patients with localized disease could have been diagnosed a median of 4.9 years earlier than their clinical diagnosis and patients with metastatic disease had elevated serum PSA levels as many as 11.2 years earlier than their clinical diagnosis (Carter et al. 1992). But even before the early days of PSA testing, it was clear that high-grade prostate cancers had an up to tenfold higher mortality rate than low-grade prostate cancers (Chodak et al. 1994). Although these tumors account for a minority of early-detected cancers, they are expected to benefit most from early detection and early treatment. Even prostate cancers diagnosed after the age of 75 tend to be later stage tumors with >50% prostate cancer-related death rates (Scosyrev et al. 2012).

Life expectancy plays a major role in choices to be made addressing diagnostics and treatments. Life expectancy has improved significantly over the last three decades. Though screening protocols tend to advice against any PSA testing when life expectancy is less than 10 years, the estimation of one's life expectancy has to take into account many factors like comorbidity, age, socioeconomic status, race, family history, dietary habits, BMI, and even geographics (De Angelis 2014). And even a favorable life expectancy can make decisions difficult: the younger of age, the lower the risk of prostate cancer, whereas the more favorable life expectancy, the higher the chance that even a very low-risk prostate cancer might become clinically relevant. The prostate cancer guideline of the NCCN (National Comprehensive Cancer Network) refers to several tools but emphasizes that for individuals it is challenging to make a good life expectancy estimate (Mohler 2017).

The Impact of Prostate Cancer

Life Expectancy

Screening for a disease in an early asymptomatic phase is only relevant if early detection leads to a decrease in morbidity and/or mortality in a significant number of cases: the benefit of screening. This benefit should be in balance with the harms and the costs of the tests and the strategies after diagnosis. A negative test should be reassuring enough: it cannot be accepted to miss too many potentially aggressive tumors. A positive test should in fact only detect a clinically significant tumor. Hence, the number of patients needed to test to prevent one prostate cancer death or to prevent one patient with symptomatic metastatic disease should be in balance. So far the theoretical world.

Parameters reflecting the burden of prostate cancer have changed considerably in the last 30 years. The incidence of prostate cancer has increased, diagnostic tests have improved, and treatments have been refined and became more tailored to the individual. In addition, criteria allowing for active surveillance have been standardized and applicable for a considerable part of newly diagnosed patients.

But what if local prostate cancer is not treated? It is clear that only a minority of the patients will become symptomatic and even a smaller fraction of patients will die within 10 years. But many patients will aim at a favorable perspective with a much longer life expectancy. Recently a Swedish study describing the very long-term follow-up data of patients with local disease followed expectantly demonstrated that even in low-risk tumors prostate cancer-specific survival declined between 15 and 25 years of follow-up from 81% to 31% (Popiolek et al. 2013). Again, life expectancy plays a crucial role.

In most cases curative intent must be seen as a long-term strategy and is only expected to influence overall survival in healthy men with a life expectancy of >10 years. New diagnostic tools are therefore aiming at the early detection of intermediate-and high-risk prostate cancers and trying not to detect low-volume low-grade cancers.

Morbidity

Prostate cancer is characterized in most cases by a long asymptomatic phase. The long-term followup data of men aged 65 years or older who were SEER residents and diagnosed with stage T1–T2 prostate cancer during 1992–2009.

(N = 31,137) clearly demonstrate that comorbidity and age account for a vast number of competing causes of mortality (Fig. 1) (Lu-Yao et al. 2015).

But even between the first onset of prostate cancer symptoms and cancer-specific mortality, there are often many years to come in which the patient might suffer from disease-related symplike skeletal-related events, toms anemia, hydronephrosis, and other urinary tract symptoms. Later in life most symptoms will be caused by androgen deprivation therapy and other locoregional or systemic palliative treatments. Patients with local disease can be offered treatments with curative intent. The majority of prostate cancer cases are being treated by radical prostatectomy and different modalities of radiation therapy. Minimal invasive treatments like HIFU, cryotherapy, proton therapy, photodynamic therapy, and organ-sparing focal therapies are still often considered as experimental, lacking long-term oncological results or the application is limited by availability and logistics (Porres et al. 2012; van den Bos et al. 2014). Though cardiovascular risks of anesthesia have improved, a radical prostatectomy is still considered to be major surgery with limited mortality but partly predictable morbidity (Abdollah et al. 2012; Ficarra et al. 2012a, b; Bjorklund et al. 2016). Nerve-sparing, adapted apical dissection and suturing techniques have improved but are not always possible, and preoperative information can differ from intraoperative findings and postoperative results. The better we become in predicting oncological outcomes after treatment and thus treatment necessity, the better patients can accept the functional adverse effects of treatments (Korfage et al. 2006). The better we become in predicting outcome, the better patients can deal with treatment decision and functional and oncological outcome.

While a selective diagnosis of those prostate cancers that are destined to cause harm during a



Fig. 1 Competing risks of death by age at diagnosis, cancer stage, and grade. Dark shading indicates prostate cancer-specific mortality and light shading mortality due to competing causes; non-shaded areas represent the

probability of being alive. Results for well-differentiated disease are not shown because estimates were unstable due to limited sample sizes (Re-used with permission)

man's lifetime is the way to go, this is currently not possible. This means that also prostate cancers are being detected that would never cause harm if not detected. To avoid more harm in the form of overtreatment, active surveillance is being applied. A typical active surveillance strategy implies visiting a urologist for three-monthly PSA testing, six-monthly rectal examination, and repeatedly prostate biopsies (e.g., yearly or with two-year intervals or longer). In some cases an MRI is being done potentially providing additional insight in disease progression. Independent on what is being done, each visit will cause some anxiety, although being a cancer patient these visits can also be reassuring. Even though diagnostic tools have improved, selecting the ideal candidate for active surveillance is still a challenge. In practice, 24-40% of the patients being followed by an active surveillance strategy will be treated with curative intent within 5 years after being diagnosed (Tosoian et al. 2016). The reasons can be disease reclassification and

progression but also patient anxiety despite a favorable course of the disease. Some men suffer most from the suffering they fear, but might never appear. However, in an active surveillance cohort of 129 men, overall only 6 of 129 men (5%) discontinued active surveillance because of anxiety and distress (Venderbos et al. 2015).

Men with a life expectancy of >10 years and an intermediate- or high-risk prostate cancer, according to D'Amico (1998), often require a more invasive strategy in an effort to cure or postpone cancer-related morbidity. And even when treatment with curative intent is being offered, available prediction tools can be very instructive in getting a good perception of the burden and prospects of the disease. Good examples are the prostate cancer nomogram of the Memorial Sloan Kettering Center website (Center 2017) and Briganti tables (Boehm et al. 2016). Although the technique of radical prostatectomy has improved and radiation therapies have been refined, these treatments still have side effects that have a major impact on quality of life (QoL) (Whiting et al. 2016; Venderbos 2017). Monitoring QoL remains pivotal in men with prostate cancer in order to facilitate treatment decision making (Villa et al. 2017).

Being cured from prostate cancer makes dealing with the side effects of treatments more acceptable (Korfage et al. 2007). In the case of recurrence or metastasized disease-related morbidity and treatment-related side effects may be harder to deal with. In a time where active surveillance plays an increasing role in local, low-risk disease and a time where delay of systemic treatments in asymptomatic slowly progressing disease is commonly applied, there is growing evidence that even in metastasized prostate cancer, treatment of the primary tumor can be beneficial (Culp et al. 2014), and it is also known that in metastasized prostate cancer, early ADT may offer a slightly better life expectancy. Available systemic treatments have increased and have been accepted for reimbursement. In the past 5 years, a whole range of systemic treatments (Crawford et al. 2015) has demonstrated to add significant time of disease-specific survival to metastasized castration-resistant prostate cancer patients, and results from application of docetaxel in early hormone-naïve metastasized setting have changed daily practice dramatically (Sweeney et al. 2015). Locoregional salvage therapies also promise to be able to postpone systemic treatments (Ost et al. 2016). But still, metastasized prostate cancer is generally considered incurable, and many treatments can add years of survival but potentially with a decrease in quality of life as a tradeoff. Fortunately the knowledge of how to constrain toxicity of the current palliative treatments has increased, and the benefits of treatments like pain relief, prevention of skeletal events, or alleviation of urinary obstruction are clear.

Prostate Cancer Screening

Screening trials have been initiated in a time where TRUS-guided random, often sextant biopsies were the standard, and PSA testing was not applied as widespread as it is now. The two largest trials addressing population-based screening are the American Prostate, Lung, Colorectal, and Ovarian (PLCO) cancer screening trial (Andriole et al. 2009) and the European Randomized Study of Screening for Prostate Cancer (ERSPC) trial (Schroder et al. 2014). During the course of these trials, medical checkups became common practice, and more and more men and physicians became aware of the diagnostic possibilities often without fully realizing the existence of potential downsides. PSA testing and subsequent prostate biopsy and early diagnosis in men randomized to the control arm (contamination) jeopardize the power of randomized trials in showing an effect of PSA-based screening (Shoag et al. 2016a). This is clearly shown in the PLCO trial where it recently became obvious that their initial conclusion of no effect of PSA-based screening on disease-specific mortality cannot be drawn from the data available, due to a very high level of contamination in their control arm Shoag et al. (2016a, b).

It has taken the ERSPC screening trial, in which the effect of contamination was much less as compared to the PLCO, two decades to be able to get insight in the overall impact on metastatic disease and disease-specific mortality. This is as said due to the natural course of the disease, the majority of prostate cancer cases are slow growing cancers which eventually may cause harm depending on life expectancy. Despite the fact that disease-specific mortality and perhaps even more important suffering from metastatic disease is reduced by PSA-based screening, the ideal balance between the reduction of morbidity and death from the disease and the harms of screening leading to overdiagnosis and overtreatment with side effects and deterioration of quality of life has not been established. With the currently available follow-up data in the ERSPC trial, it is shown that in order to prevent one prostate cancer death, 781 men have to be screened and an additional 27 prostate cancers need to be detected as compared to a situation without screening (Schroder et al. 2014). Too many men still undergo unnecessary biopsies (with potential risks like up to 5% of septicemia) and other invasive or costly diagnostic procedures.

The increasing use of the PSA tests in the nineties and the intermediate results of the randomized trials already showing a considerable increase in the detection of low-risk prostate cancer cases were reasons to draft guidelines on the use of PSA testing in daily clinical practice. In 2002 the follow-up time in both screening trials was still considered to be too short, and the US Preventive Services Task Force (USPSTF) could not conclude whether or not PSA-based screening on prostate cancer should be broadly implemented. In 2008 the USPSTF assigned a grade of D (recommending against screening) for men aged \geq 75 years and in 2012 for men of all ages (Force 2002; Force 2008; Moyer and Force 2012). This recommendation is contrary to guidelines from urological associations worldwide that promote shared decision making. Despite the negative advice of USPSTF, data on PSA use for screening purposes from the years after 2012 show that many physicians still regularly perform PSA testing for screening purposes and many men still ask their doctor for a PSA test. Rates of PSA screening tests have declined by 3-10% in all age groups, but what could be worrying is that there are slight changes in grade and stage toward more aggressive and extensive disease which are noticeable. It is however too early to draw any conclusions on potential benefit or harm (Fleshner et al. 2017).

What is however clear is that a purely PSA-based screening approach is not the way to go. Diagnostics have improved dramatically since the last 20 years. To find an answer on the merits of population-based screening if new serum markers, urinary markers, mpMRI imaging, current ultrasound devices, and perhaps even elastometry devices or PET imaging techniques would be applied, large trials would have to be repeated in a time where it will be impossible to randomize well-informed people to a control arm. We can however still apply the data from previous trials in simulation models in order to improve available nomograms and decision aids (Bertsimas et al. 2016).

An example of further exploration on improving screening strategies is the German PROBASE study (Prospective, randomized, risk-adapted Prostate Cancer Early Detection Study Based on a "Baseline" PSA Value in Young Men) in which men (age 45 or 50) with a PSA < 1.5 ng/mL will only need to be screened again after 5 years. Only an elevated baseline PSA will lead to more frequent follow-up screening visits (Arsov et al. 2013).

Another example of risk-based prostate cancer screening is the application of the so-called STHLM3 model (a combination of clinical data, serum biomarkers, and SNPs) in the Stockholm 3 trial which leads to a reduction of the number of biopsies by 32% (95% CI 24–39) while avoiding 44% (35–54) of benign biopsies without compromising the ability to diagnose prostate cancer with a Gleason score of at least 7 (Gronberg et al. 2015). Many of these ongoing trials incorporate a wide diversity of serum markers and imaging modalities, and biobanking facilities will facilitate accelerated testing of future biomarkers in these valuable screening cohorts.

In the UK the so-called CAP study results are being awaited. Initiated in 2002 the Comparison Arm for ProtecT (CAP) cluster randomized controlled trial (RCT) evaluates prostate cancer screening effectiveness by comparing primary care centers allocated to only one round of prostate-specific antigen (PSA) testing (intervention) or standard clinical care. This will give insight in the benefits and harms of one single screening versus repeat screenings (Lane et al. 2010).

Lithuania until now is the only country that has been offering a population-based prostate cancer screening program outside a trial. Since 2006 the Early Prostate Cancer Detection Programme (EPCDP) targets men aged 50–75 years and younger men (>45 years) with a family history of prostate cancer. Their most recent analysis showed an unprecedented increase in prostate cancer incidence: more than sevenfold in two decades with mortality rates remaining relatively stable. Overdiagnosis and overtreatment are a risk, and participating men are to be just as well informed about pros and cons of PSA-based screening as any other man (Gondos et al. 2015).

Diagnostic Tools for Early Detection: It's all About Risk Stratification

As mentioned before, since the late 1980s diagnostic tools for detection of prostate cancer have evolved thoroughly. Since the application of prediction tools is everyday practice nowadays, it is important that these tools are continuously improved with up-to-date and externally validated information.

What we have already learned by analyzing available data has been incorporated in guidelines. It is clear that using PSA as a single parameter to calculate the chance of detecting prostate cancer is insufficient. Using PSA density by adding prostate volume accounts for a significant improvement of detection rates and avoiding unnecessary biopsies. This is shown in the analyses in Fig. 2. Based on the Rotterdam data from ERSPC initial screening round, the discrimination improves considerably when next to the PSA level additional relevant pre-biopsy information (like the outcome of DRE and volume assessment) is taken into account. Combining relevant information including prostate volume is the driving force behind the well-known and repeatedly externally validated prostate cancer risk calculator (www.prostatecancer-riskcalulator.com or in app store RPCRC).

Adding findings on rectal examination, results of and the amount of previous prostate biopsies, and previous PSA values in time and taking into account factors like age, positive family history, and Afro-American descent underline the necessity of a multivariable approach and preferably presented in a format that is readily available for clinical application.

Data on pre-biopsy mpMRI support the application of the scan after a first negative set of prostate biopsies but persisting suspicion of prostate cancer as depicted in a recent AUA (American Urological Association) and SAR (Society of Abdominal Radiology) consensus statement (Rosenkrantz et al. 2016). The primary use of mpMRI (Ahmed et al. 2017) is in theory equally attractive but needs further study,

Fig. 2 The area under the curve (AUR) in a ROC graphic is used to demonstrate the accuracy of a diagnostic test in a certain population. This figure shows the improvement of a PSA test (in a screening cohort of the Rotterdam ERSPC study in 3616 men biopsied and 885 tumors being found) by adding information about digital rectal examination (DRE) findings and transrectal ultrasound (TRUS) findings. Here the performance of the tests to detect Gleason >6 cancers is depicted. Analyses provided by Roobol



Model #	Model description	AUC	95% CI
1	PSA	0.74	0.71-0.77
2	PSA+DRE	0.82	0.79-0.84
3	PSA+DRE+DRE assessed volume	0.85	0.82-0.87
4	PSA+DRE+TRUS+TRUS assessed volume	0.86	0.84-0.88

Table 1 Relevant new biomarkers and an estimation of performance related to detection of Gleason \geq 7 prostate cancer (Murray et al. 2016; Carlsson and Roobol 2017; Hendriks et al. 2017). From each marker an indication is given of the number of unnecessary biopsies that could be

avoided ("saved") at the cost of the number of Gleason ≥ 7 cancers being missed ("missed"). Unfortunately, head-to head comparison of the separate markers is generally not available

	Diagnosis of $GS > 7$ PCa missed (%)	Prostate biopsies avoided (%)
Free PSA	23	66
PCA3	3–13	46
РНІ	5	36-41
4 K panel	1.3–4.7	30–58
mCPCs	6	54
STHLM3 model	0	32
MiPS	1	35
SelectMDX	2	42
mpMRI-targeted prostate biopsy	20	27
ERSPC risk calculator 12.5% cutoff	0	33

and cost-effectiveness analyses depend on sufficient evidence.

The PROMIS study has demonstrated the potential benefits of mpMRI in a primary diagnostic setting by comparing with template prostate mapping biopsies (Ahmed et al. 2017).

Urinary markers like PCA3 and SelectMDX also can have added value in the case of rising suspicion of prostate cancer, but the added value is modest and misses the advantage of imaging which enables localizing and taking targeted biopsies from areas of suspicion.

The list of other available biomarkers is extensive and grows almost daily. Biomarkers can be roughly subdivided in urinary and serum markers like PSA subforms and genomics or imaging modalities. There are several markers and diagnostics that are promising (Table 1) (Gaudreau et al. 2016; Loeb et al. 2016; Hendriks et al. 2017).

As an example of technical progression, the measurement of circulating tumor cells (mCPCs) is described as a very promising tool but up to now has only been tested in a limited number of men in Chile. The performance of diagnostic tests can differ considerably in different populations, and hence comparing biomarkers and other diagnostic tools should be done with caution.

In addition, an improved pathological grading system like the presence of cribriform growth patterns helps to get a better understanding of disease burden and as such aids in developing better prediction tools (Kweldam et al. 2016).

Performance of mpMRI and other individual markers has been extensively studied, but as said, head-to-head comparison of different markers on large screening cohorts has not sufficiently been done, and so far these innovations have not lead to significant changes in daily clinical practice. Although PHI, PCA3, and certainly mpMRI with targeted biopsies are very promising, a good analysis of cost-effectiveness and when and how often to apply these markers has to be performed before widespread application is justified.

The ultimate goal is a balance between not missing too many high-risk prostate cancers and avoiding unnecessary biopsies. Although imaging techniques like mpMRI improved the detection of high-grade prostate cancer, high-volume Gleason 6 prostate cancer can remain undetected. In patients with a long life expectancy, these tumors might still become clinically significant. New imaging modalities like PET imaging with PSMA or bombesin analogues may have added value in detecting the lower-grade cancers, but this is to be further explored, and until this day we need pathological confirmation by prostate biopsies. In summary, the number of tests and imaging techniques is constantly increasing and shows an increase in the potential to detect highgrade prostate cancer. However, we must never forget cost-effectiveness and generalizability.

When to Start and When to Stop Screening

By enriching the cohort of men being at highest risk of having high-grade disease will improve the effectiveness of a screening strategy. Risk factors like age, family history, race/ethnicity, and baseline PSA level in midlife could serve as discriminators to determine the start of screening and rescreening intervals. As prostate cancer is more prevalent at older age, the age at which to start the first prostate cancer screening test should be relatively high. But the higher the age, the higher the chance of missing the opportunity of cure in some cases. The PROBASE study (Arsov et al. 2013) aims to show that an initial screening round in men at age 45-50 could result in deferral of a second screening round by 5 years if initial PSA is <1.5 ug/L. In practice however, recommendations concerning when to screen and when not to may be put aside (i.e., PSA testing within the screening interval in the randomized trials or the USPSTF recommendations) by already raised awareness of doctors and first-screen participants or by practical logistics like yearly medical checkup visits for other common health issues.

And the question when to stop screening is also a difficult one. It is clear that high-grade prostate cancers have an up to tenfold higher mortality rate than low-grade prostate cancers (Chodak et al. 1994). Although these tumors account for a minority of early-detected cancers, they are expected to benefit most from early detection and early treatment. Even prostate cancers diagnosed after the age of 75 tend to be later stage tumors with >50% prostate cancer-related death rates (Scosyrev et al. 2012). Healthy men with a prosperous life expectancy might still benefit from screening at a higher age. This implies that the overall impact on quality of life and costeffectiveness has to be taken into account (Carlsson et al. 2016). In the end we need to be able to support individual choices incorporating a reliable life expectancy estimate and risk of life threatening prostate cancer in risk calculators and web-based decision aids.

Conclusions

Randomized controlled trials addressing the merits of population-based prostate cancer screening have shown us that the methods of screening that have been applied need improvement. Much is expected from diagnostic tools being able to detect intermediate- and high-risk prostate cancer in an early still curable way and not detecting prostate cancers that would never in a lifetime of a healthy man would cause symptoms or death. Until the discovery of a prostate cancer treatment with negligible effects on quality of life, screening strategies have to be improved in order to be applied on a population level. These RCTs have given us a huge amount of data that can help us in calculating the extent of potential diagnostic improvement. The available data showed that individual risk stratification is a definite need. Only in this way we can control harms and benefits. Individual prostate cancer screening is here to stay, recommendations on totally avoiding PSA testing for early detection have proven to be ineffective or even counter-effective, and hence it is of upmost importance to apply testing to only those who have a high likelihood of having benefit. The ongoing research on new biomarkers and their combination with clinical data in prediction models is currently the way to go. Obviously, patient wish and expectations should not be forgotten in the decision process, making the decision to screen or not to screen a well-informed individual shared decision. Every individual patient will have to make a personal choice concerning the balance of costs and benefits. And in fact, the first step of this journey starts at the moment he is not yet a prostate cancer patient, the moment he has to decide whether or not he will have his prostate cancer risk evaluated. And to this day the initiative of prostate cancer screening is in general not population based, not by invitation by a government institution, but it is mainly a personal initiative, a dilemma for men and their physicians.

References

- Abdollah F, Sun M, Suardi N, Gallina A, Bianchi M, Tutolo M, Passoni N, Tian Z, Salonia A, Colombo R, Rigatti P, Karakiewicz PI, Montorsi F, Briganti A. Prediction of functional outcomes after nervesparing radical prostatectomy: results of conditional survival analyses. Eur Urol. 2012;62(1):42–52.
- Ahmed HU, Hu Y, Carter T, Arumainayagam N, Lecornet E, Freeman A, Hawkes D, Barratt DC, Emberton M. Characterizing clinically significant prostate cancer using template prostate mapping biopsy. J Urol. 2011;186(2):458–64.
- Ahmed HU, El-Shater Bosaily A, Brown LC, Gabe R, Kaplan R, Parmar MK, Collaco-Moraes Y, Ward K, Hindley RG, Freeman A, Kirkham AP, Oldroyd R, Parker C, Emberton M, P. s. group. Diagnostic accuracy of multi-parametric MRI and TRUS biopsy in prostate cancer (PROMIS): a paired validating confirmatory study. Lancet. 2017;389:815–22.
- Andriole GL, Crawford ED, Grubb RL 3rd, Buys SS, Chia D, Church TR, Fouad MN, Gelmann EP, Kvale PA, Reding DJ, Weissfeld JL, Yokochi LA, O'Brien B, Clapp JD, Rathmell JM, Riley TL, Hayes RB, Kramer BS, Izmirlian G, Miller AB, Pinsky PF, Prorok PC, Gohagan JK, Berg CD, Team PP. Mortality results from a randomized prostate-cancer screening trial. N Engl J Med. 2009;360(13):1310–9.
- Arsov C, Becker N, Hadaschik BA, Hohenfellner M, Herkommer K, Gschwend JE, Imkamp F, Kuczyk MA, Antoch G, Kristiansen G, Siener R, Semjonow A, Hamdy FC, Lilja H, Vickers AJ, Schroder FH, Albers P. Prospective randomized evaluation of risk-adapted prostate-specific antigen screening in young men: the PROBASE trial. Eur Urol. 2013;64(6):873–5.
- Bertsimas D, Silberholz J, Trikalinos T. Optimal healthcare decision making under multiple mathematical models: application in prostate cancer screening. Health Care Manag Sci. 2016.
- Bjorklund J, Folkvaljon Y, Cole A, Carlsson S, Robinson D, Loeb S, Stattin P, Akre O. Postoperative mortality 90 days after robot-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy and retropubic radical prostatectomy: a nationwide population-based study. BJU Int. 2016;118 (2):302–6.
- Black W, Ling A. Is earlier diagnosis really better? The misleading effects of lead time and length biases. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1990;155(3):625–30.
- Boehm K, Larcher A, Beyer B, Tian Z, Tilki D, Steuber T, Karakiewicz PI, Heinzer H, Graefen M, Budaus L. Identifying the most informative prediction tool for cancer-specific mortality after radical prostatectomy: comparative analysis of three commonly used preoperative prediction models. Eur Urol. 2016;69(6):1038–43.
- Bokhorst LP, Kranse R, Venderbos LD, Salman JW, van Leenders GJ, Schroder FH, Bangma CH, Roobol MJ, E. R. S. Group. Differences in treatment and outcome after treatment with curative intent in the screening and

control arms of the ERSPC rotterdam. Eur Urol. 2015;68(2):179–82.

- Carlsson SV, Roobol MJ. Improving the evaluation and diagnosis of clinically significant prostate cancer in 2017. Curr Opin Urol. 2017;27:198–204.
- Carlsson SV, de Carvalho TM, Roobol MJ, Hugosson J, Auvinen A, Kwiatkowski M, Villers A, Zappa M, Nelen V, Paez A, Eastham JA, Lilja H, de Koning HJ, Vickers AJ, Heijnsdijk EA. Estimating the harms and benefits of prostate cancer screening as used in common practice versus recommended good practice: a microsimulation screening analysis. Cancer. 2016;122 (21):3386–93.
- Carter HB, Pearson JD, Metter EJ, Brant LJ, Chan DW, Andres R, Fozard JL, Walsh PC. Longitudinal evaluation of prostate-specific antigen levels in men with and without prostate disease. JAMA. 1992;267(16):2215–20.
- Center MSKC. https://www.mskcc.org/nomograms/prostate. From https://www.mskcc.org/nomograms/prostate. 2017. Accessed 11 Feb 2017.
- Chodak GW, Thisted RA, Gerber GS, Johansson JE, Adolfsson J, Jones GW, Chisholm GD, Moskovitz B, Livne PM, Warner J. Results of conservative management of clinically localized prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 1994;330(4):242–8.
- Crawford ED, Higano CS, Shore ND, Hussain M, Petrylak DP. Treating patients with metastatic castration resistant prostate cancer: a comprehensive review of available therapies. J Urol. 2015;194(6):1537–47.
- Culp SH, Schellhammer PF, Williams MB. Might men diagnosed with metastatic prostate cancer benefit from definitive treatment of the primary tumor? A SEERbased study. Eur Urol. 2014;65(6):1058–66.
- D'Amico AV, Whittington R, Malkowicz SB, Schultz D, Blank K, Broderick GA, Tomaszewski JE, Renshaw AA, Kaplan I, Beard CJ, Wein A. Biochemical outcome after radical prostatectomy, external beam radiation therapy, or interstitial radiation therapy for clinically localized prostate cancer. JAMA. 1998;280 (11):969–74.
- De Angelis R, Sant M, Coleman MP, Francisci S, Baili P, Pierannunzio D, Trama A, Visser O, Brenner H, Ardanaz E, Bielska-Lasota M, Engholm G, Nennecke A, Siesling S, Berrino F, Capocaccia R, E.-W. Group. Cancer survival in Europe 1999-2007 by country and age: results of EUROCARE-5 – a population-based study. Lancet Oncol. 2014;15(1):23–34.
- Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Dikshit R, Eser S, Mathers C, Rebelo M, Parkin DM, Forman D, Bray F. Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: sources, methods and major patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012. Int J Cancer. 2015;136(5):E359–86.
- Ficarra V, Novara G, Ahlering TE, Costello A, Eastham JA, Graefen M, Guazzoni G, Menon M, Mottrie A, Patel VR, Van der Poel H, Rosen RC, Tewari AK, Wilson TG, Zattoni F, Montorsi F. Systematic review and meta-analysis of studies reporting potency rates after robot-assisted radical prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 2012a;62(3):418–30.

- Ficarra V, Novara G, Rosen RC, Artibani W, Carroll PR, Costello A, Menon M, Montorsi F, Patel VR, Stolzenburg JU, Van der Poel H, Wilson TG, Zattoni F, Mottrie A. Systematic review and metaanalysis of studies reporting urinary continence recovery after robot-assisted radical prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 2012b;62(3):405–17.
- Fleshner K, Carlsson SV, Roobol MJ. The effect of the USPSTF PSA screening recommendation on prostate cancer incidence patterns in the USA. Nat Rev Urol. 2017;14(1):26–37.
- Force, U. S. P. S. T. Screening for prostate cancer: recommendation and rationale. Ann Intern Med. 2002;137 (11):915–6.
- Force, U. S. P. S. T. Screening for prostate cancer: U.S. Preventive Services Task Force recommendation statement. Ann Intern Med. 2008;149(3):185–91.
- Gaudreau PO, Stagg J, Soulieres D, Saad F. The present and future of biomarkers in prostate cancer: proteomics, genomics, and immunology advancements. Biomark Cancer. 2016;8(Suppl 2):15–33.
- Gondos A, Krilaviciute A, Smailyte G, Ulys A, Brenner H. Cancer surveillance using registry data: results and recommendations for the Lithuanian national prostate cancer early detection programme. Eur J Cancer. 2015;51(12):1630–7.
- Gronberg H, Adolfsson J, Aly M, Nordstrom T, Wiklund P, Brandberg Y, Thompson J, Wiklund F, Lindberg J, Clements M, Egevad L, Eklund M. Prostate cancer screening in men aged 50-69 years (STHLM3): a prospective population-based diagnostic study. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16(16):1667–76.
- Guessous I, Cullati S, Fedewa SA, Burton-Jeangros C, Courvoisier DS, Manor O, Bouchardy C. Prostate cancer screening in Switzerland: 20-year trends and socioeconomic disparities. Prev Med. 2016;82:83–91.
- Hendriks RJ, van Oort IM, Schalken JA. Blood-based and urinary prostate cancer biomarkers: a review and comparison of novel biomarkers for detection and treatment decisions. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 2017;20(1): 12–9.
- Hsing AW, Tsao L, Devesa SS. International trends and patterns of prostate cancer incidence and mortality. Int J Cancer. 2000;85(1):60–7.
- Johansson JE, Adami HO, Andersson SO, Bergstrom R, Krusemo UB, Kraaz W. Natural history of localised prostatic cancer. A population-based study in 223 untreated patients. Lancet. 1989;1(8642):799–803.
- Korfage IJ, Hak T, de Koning HJ, Essink-Bot ML. Patients' perceptions of the side-effects of prostate cancer treatment – a qualitative interview study. Soc Sci Med. 2006;63(4):911–9.
- Korfage IJ, de Koning HJ, Essink-Bot ML. Response shift due to diagnosis and primary treatment of localized prostate cancer: a then-test and a vignette study. Qual Life Res. 2007;16(10):1627–34.
- Kweldam CF, Kummerlin IP, Nieboer D, Verhoef EI, Steyerberg EW, van der Kwast TH, Roobol MJ, van Leenders GJ. Disease-specific survival of patients with

invasive cribriform and intraductal prostate cancer at diagnostic biopsy. Mod Pathol. 2016;29(6):630–6.

- Lane JA, Hamdy FC, Martin RM, Turner EL, Neal DE, Donovan JL. Latest results from the UK trials evaluating prostate cancer screening and treatment: the CAP and ProtecT studies. Eur J Cancer. 2010;46 (17):3095–101.
- Loeb S, Lilja H, Vickers A. Beyond prostate-specific antigen: utilizing novel strategies to screen men for prostate cancer. Curr Opin Urol. 2016;26(5):459–65.
- Lu-Yao GL, Albertsen PC, Moore DF, Lin Y, DiPaola RS, Yao SL. Fifteen-year outcomes following conservative management among men aged 65 years or older with localized prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2015;68(5):805–11.
- Mohler JM. NCCN guidelines, prostate cancer version 1. 2017.
- Moyer VA, Force USPST. Screening for prostate cancer: U.S. Preventive Services Task Force recommendation statement. Ann Intern Med. 2012;157(2):120–34.
- Murray NP, Reyes E, Orellana N, Fuentealba C, Jacob O. Head to head comparison of the chun nomogram, percentage free PSA and primary circulating prostate cells to predict the presence of prostate cancer at repeat biopsy. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. 2016;17(6):2941–6.
- Ost P, Jereczek-Fossa BA, As NV, Zilli T, Muacevic A, Olivier K, Henderson D, Casamassima F, Orecchia R, Surgo A, Brown L, Tree A, Miralbell R, De Meerleer G. Progression-free survival following stereotactic body radiotherapy for oligometastatic prostate cancer treatment-naive recurrence: a multi-institutional analysis. Eur Urol. 2016;69(1):9–12.
- Popiolek M, Rider JR, Andren O, Andersson SO, Holmberg L, Adami HO, Johansson JE. Natural history of early, localized prostate cancer: a final report from three decades of follow-up. Eur Urol. 2013;63(3):428–35.
- Porres D, Pfister D, Heidenreich A. Minimally invasive treatment for localized prostate cancer. Minerva Urol Nefrol. 2012;64(4):245–53.
- Rosenkrantz AB, Verma S, Choyke P, Eberhardt SC, Eggener SE, Gaitonde K, Haider MA, Margolis DJ, Marks LS, Pinto P, Sonn GA, Taneja SS. Prostate magnetic resonance imaging and magnetic resonance imaging targeted biopsy in patients with a prior negative biopsy: a consensus statement by AUA and SAR. J Urol. 2016;196(6):1613–8.
- Schroder FH, Hugosson J, Roobol MJ, Tammela TL, Zappa M, Nelen V, Kwiatkowski M, Lujan M, Maattanen L, Lilja H, Denis LJ, Recker F, Paez A, Bangma CH, Carlsson S, Puliti D, Villers A, Rebillard X, Hakama M, Stenman UH, Kujala P, Taari K, Aus G, Huber A, van der Kwast TH, van Schaik RH, de Koning HJ, Moss SM, Auvinen A and ERSPC Investigators. Screening and prostate cancer mortality: results of the European Randomised Study of Screening for Prostate Cancer (ERSPC) at 13 years of follow-up. Lancet. 2014;384(9959):2027–35.
- Scosyrev E, Messing EM, Mohile S, Golijanin D, Wu G. Prostate cancer in the elderly. Cancer. 2012;118 (12):3062–70.

- Shoag JE, Mittal S, Hu JC. Reevaluating PSA testing rates in the PLCO trial. N Engl J Med. 2016a;374(18): 1795–6.
- Shoag JE, Mittal S, Hu JC, et al. More on reevaluating PSA testing rates in the PLCO trial. N Engl J Med. 2016b;375(15):1500–1.
- Stark JR, Perner S, Stampfer MJ, Sinnott JA, Finn S, Eisenstein AS, Ma J, Fiorentino M, Kurth T, Loda M, Giovannucci EL, Rubin MA, Mucci LA. Gleason score and lethal prostate cancer: does 3 + 4 = 4 + 3? J Clin Oncol. 2009;27(21):3459–64.
- Sweeney CJ, Chen YH, Carducci M, Liu G, Jarrard DF, Eisenberger M, Wong YN, Hahn N, Kohli M, Cooney MM, Dreicer R, Vogelzang NJ, Picus J, Shevrin D, Hussain M, Garcia JA, DiPaola RS. Chemohormonal therapy in metastatic hormone-sensitive prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(8):737–46.
- Tabuchi T, Nakayama T, Fukushima W, Matsunaga I, Ohfuji S, Kondo K, Kawano E, Fukuhara H, Ito Y, Oshima A. Determinants of participation in prostate cancer screening: a simple analytical framework to account for healthy-user bias. Cancer Sci. 2015;106 (1):108–14.
- Tosoian JJ, Carter HB, Lepor A, Loeb S. Active surveillance for prostate cancer: current evidence and contemporary state of practice. Nat Rev Urol. 2016;13 (4):205–15.
- van den Bos W, Muller BG, Ehdaie B, Scardino P, de la Rosette JJ. What is still needed to make focal therapy an accepted segment of standard therapy? Curr Opin Urol. 2014;24(3):247–55.
- Venderbos LD. Long-term follow-up after active surveillance or curative treatment: quality of life outcomes of

men with low-risk prostate cancer. Qual Life Res. 2017;26(6):1635-45.

- Venderbos LD, van den Bergh RC, Roobol MJ, Schroder FH, Essink-Bot ML, Bangma CH, Steyerberg EW, Korfage IJ. A longitudinal study on the impact of active surveillance for prostate cancer on anxiety and distress levels. Psycho-Oncology. 2015;24(3):348–54.
- Villa S, Kendel F, Venderbos L, Rancati T, Bangma C, Carroll P, Denis L, Klotz L, Korfage IJ, Lane AJ, Magnani T, Mastris K, Rannikko A, Roobol M, Trock B, Van den Bergh R, Van Poppel H, Valdagni R, Bellardita L. Setting an agenda for assessment of health-related quality of life among men with prostate cancer on active surveillance: a consensus paper from a European School of Oncology Task Force. Eur Urol. 2017;71(2):274–80.
- Weber MF, Cunich M, Smith DP, Salkeld G, Sitas F, O'Connell D. Sociodemographic and health-related predictors of self-reported mammogram, faecal occult blood test and prostate specific antigen test use in a large Australian study. BMC Public Health. 2013;13: 429.
- Whiting PF, Moore TH, Jameson CM, Davies P, Rowlands MA, Burke M, Beynon R, Savovic J, Donovan JL. Symptomatic and quality-of-life outcomes after treatment for clinically localised prostate cancer: a systematic review. BJU Int. 2016;118(2):193–204.
- Wolters T, Roobol MJ, van Leeuwen PJ, van den Bergh RC, Hoedemaeker RF, van Leenders GJ, Schroder FH, van der Kwast TH. A critical analysis of the tumor volume threshold for clinically insignificant prostate cancer using a data set of a randomized screening trial. J Urol. 2011;185(1):121–5.



Risk Assessment Based on Molecular and Genetic Markers in Prostate Cancer

Derya Tilki, Thenappan Chandrasekar, Alexander Kretschmer, and Felix K. Chun

Contents

Introduction	110
Diagnostic Biomarkers	111
Prostate Health Index PHI [®] (Beckman Coulter, Brea, USA)	111
4K Score	114
PHI [®] and 4K Score Combined	114
IsoPSA [®] (Cleveland Diagnostics, Cleveland, USA)	114
SelectMDx [®] (MDx Health, Irvine, USA)	115
ConfirmMDx [®] (MDx Health, Irvine, USA)	115
Prostate Cancer Antigen 3 (Progensa, Bedford, USA)	116
Transmembrane Protease Serine 2:ERG (TMPRSS2:ERG Gene Fusion)	116

D. Tilki (🖂)

Martini-Klinik Prostate Cancer Center, University Hospital Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany

Department of Urology, University Hospital Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany e-mail: d.tilki@uke.de

T. Chandrasekar

Department of Urology Sidney Kimmel Cancer Center, Thomas Jefferson University/Thomas Jefferson University Hospital, Philadelphia, PA, USA e-mail: thenappan.chandrasekar@gmail.com

A. Kretschmer

The Vancouver Prostate Centre and Department of Urological Sciences, University of British Columbia, Vancouver, Canada

Department of Urology, Ludwig-Maximilians University Munich, Munich, Germany e-mail: Alexander.Kretschmer@med.uni-muenchen.de

F. K. Chun Department of Urology, University Hospital Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany e-mail: chun@uke.de

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 68

Prognostic Biomarkers	117
OncotypeDX Genomic Prostate Score [®] (Genomic Health, Redwood City, USA)	117
Prolaris [®] (Myriad Genetics Inc., Salt Lake City, USA)	119
ProMark [®] (Metamark, Cambridge, USA)	120
Decipher [®] (GenomeDX, Vancouver, Canada)	120
Conclusion	121
References	122

Abstract

The current treatment paradigm of prostate cancer has increasingly emphasized the importance of reliable biomarkers that help stratify patients and aid in decision-making. The rapid development of numerous novel biomarkers in the past decade has made this process much more challenging. In this chapter, we provide a comprehensive review of the widely used biomarkers that are supported by clinical evidence. Specifically, the focus will be on diagnostic (PHI[®], 4K score, IsoPSA[®], SelectMDx[®], ConfirmMDx[®], PCA3, TMPRSS2:ERG gene fusion) and prognostic (OncotypeDX GPS[®], Prolaris[®], ProMark[®], Decipher[®]) biomarkers. In order to better understand the value of these biomarkers in clinical decision-making, there will be an emphasis on clinical context as the literature is reviewed.

Keywords

Biomarker · Prostate cancer · Molecular marker · Genetic marker · Prognostic

Introduction

Prostate cancer (PCa) has now surpassed lung cancer as the most common solid malignancy in men in the United States, with 180,890 new cases in 2016 alone (Siegel et al. 2016). While prostate-specific antigen (PSA) value, imaging diagnostics, and histopathological scores (e.g., Gleason score) enable traditionally enabled risk stratification to a certain degree, it is now clear that there remains significant variability within these patient populations. As such, it remains difficult to predict an individual patient's prognosis at the outset. With this uncertainty, some patients may be overtreated with invasive interventions, while others may be denied potentially beneficial treatment.

As the management of prostate cancer changes on multiple fronts, there has been an increasing need for reliable biomarkers that help physicians and patients in the decisionmaking process. As the number of potentially indolent low-risk prostate carcinomas increases, there remains uncertainty regarding the management of the patients bordering intermediate-risk disease. On the other end of the spectrum, in advanced prostate cancer, there have been an increasing number of adjuvant therapies with promising clinical outcomes in select patient populations. Current international guidelines, while indicating that various evidence-based treatment options exist for these patients, emphasize that validated biomarkers to guide the pre-treatment decision process are urgently needed for this growing patient population, though they fall short of recommending any specific biomarker in the absence of strong clinical data (Thompson et al. 2007; Mohler et al. 2016; Mottet et al. 2017).

In the following chapter, we focus on diagnostic, prognostic, and predictive biomarkers that are in widespread clinical use and are supported by profound evidence. While a multitude of novel biomarkers have been introduced in the past few years, in this chapter, we focus on clinical situations in which novel biomarkers may guide decision-making. As the treatment of prostate cancer is essentially on a continuum, many of these biomarkers may overlap in their clinical use and are by no means mutually exclusive.

Diagnostic Biomarkers

Traditionally, digital rectal examination (DRE) and PSA alone were utilized to risk stratify at-risk patients. While they correctly stratify many patients, treating physicians remain uncertain whether to perform an invasive prostate biopsy in a significant proportion of patients. In this clinical scenario, diagnostic biomarkers may help guide the physician regarding which patients warrant an initial biopsy and which patients warrant a re-biopsy after an initially negative biopsy but continued suspicion of PCa. Table 1 provides a summary of the studies discussed in this section.

Prostate Health Index PHI[®] (Beckman Coulter, Brea, USA)

While there is no question that the introduction of PSA has revolutionized the diagnosis of prostate cancer, the fact that it is not specific for prostate cancer has been an important limitation to its utility. As further research has addressed the issue, it is more evident that there is no widely accepted standard for its measurement or any standard cutoffs for screening purposes. Thompson et al. (2004) showed that a significant proportion of men harbor PCa despite having a PSA level <4.0 ng/ml, and it has been reported that the specificity of PSA alone is only 12.8% when using that cutoff, leading to a high false-positive rate and unnecessary subsequent biopsies (Filella et al. 2014).

As PSA alone appears to be inadequate, attempts have been made to increase its utility. In addition to total PSA, there are two additional measurable subforms: percentage of free PSA (% fPSA) and [-2]proPSA (p2PSA). The prostate health index (PHI) (Beckman Coulter, Brea, USA) combines these three PSA subforms into a single mathematical score and has been evaluated in a multicenter setting (Le et al. 2010). Stephan et al. (2013) analyzed a total of 1362 patients with a total PSA value of 1.6–8.0 ng/ml who underwent systematic prostate biopsy with 10 or more cores. PHI [area under the curve (AUC) = 0.74] outperformed each subform in isolation: % p2PSA (AUC = 0.72), p2PSA (AUC = 0.63), % fPSA (AUC = 0.61), and tPSA (AUC = 0.56). In addition, significantly higher median PHI scores were found in patients that harbored Gleason \geq 7 PCa (PHI = 60 vs. PHI = 53, p = 0.0018). More recently, Tosoian et al. (2017) analyzed 118 patients with PSA levels >2.0 ng/ml and negative digital rectal examination (DRE) who underwent PHI testing and subsequent prostate biopsy. In this study, they augmented PHI by account for prostate volume, thereby calculating PHI density. Median PHI density was 0.70 for patients with significant PCa according to biopsy results [interquartile range (IQR) 0.43-1.21] compared to 0.53 (IQR 0.36-0.75) for patients with insignificant PCa or negative biopsies (p < 0.001). The authors defined a PHI density cutoff threshold of 0.43, which was associated with a sensitivity of 97.9% and a specificity of 38.0% for detection of clinically significant PCa, and sensitivity for Gleason >7 PCa was 100.0%. The diagnostic accuracy for detection was higher for PHI density (AUC = 0.84) compared to tPSA (AUC = 0.52), %fPSA (AUC = 0.75), and PHI alone (AUC = 0.76). Similar to the interest in PSA density, PHI density might be a promising tool in PCa diagnosis, ultimately leading to a reduced number of unnecessary biopsies.

As opposed to augmenting PHI with prostate volume data, another area of interest has been combining PHI with currently available imaging diagnostic options. Gnanapragasam et al. (2016) investigated 279 patients undergoing multiparametric MRI (mpMRI)-guided transperineal re-biopsy. They demonstrated that PHI was able to add predictive value to mpMRI regarding diagnosis of all cancer (AUC = 0.71) and clinically significant cancers (AUC = 0.75) compared to mpMRI and PSA alone (AUC = 0.64 and AUC = 0.69, respectively). The authors found that a PHI threshold of 35, when used in combination with mpMRI, was associated with a

	Biomarker		
Study	(# patients enrolled)	Analyzed endpoints	Brief summary
Stephan et al. (2013)	РНІ (1362)	Detection of any PCa	PHI (AUC = 0.74) with better diagnostic performance compared to %p2PSA (AUC = 0.72), p2PSA (AUC = 0.63), %fPSA (AUC = 0.61), and tPSA (AUC = 0.56)
Tosoian et al. (2017)	PHI (118)	Detection of clinically significant PCa	Sensitivity 97.9%, specificity 38.0% for PHI density for clinically significant PCa/sensitivity 100% for PHI density for Gleason≥7 PCa
Gnanapragasam et al. (2016)	РНІ (279)	Detection of any PCa/clinically significant PCa (addition to mpMRI)	Addition of PHI to mpMRI leads to improved detection ability of any PCa and clinically significant PCa (AUC 0.71 and 0.75, NPV 0.97)
Vickers et al. (2010)	4K score (2914)	Detection of any and high- grade PCa	Addition of %fPSA, intact tPSA, and hK2 improved AUC (0.76 vs. 0.64) compared to a hypothetical model containing tPSA and age alone ($p < 0.001$)
Stattin et al. (2015)	4K score (1423)	Risk of metastatic PCa for different tPSA levels and a statistical model based on 4 K score	Among men with tPSA >2 ng/ml, 4K score significantly improves prediction of metastatic PCa compared with tPSA alone (p < 0.01)
Nordstrom et al. (2015)	PHI/4K score (513)	Detection of any and high- grade PCa	4K score: AUC 69.0 (any PCa) and 71.8 (high-grade PCa)/PHI: AUC 70.4 and 71.1
van Neste et al. (2016)	SelectMDX (905)	Detection of clinically significant PCa	Multimodal approach (mRNA signature, tPSA density, previous negative biopsies, tPSA, age, family history) with overall AUC of 0.90 (95% CI 0.85–0.95)
Stewart et al. (2013)	ConfirmMDx (483)	Detection of any PCa	Biomarker panel with NPV of 90% (sensitivity 68%, specificity 64%) and independent predictor for any PCa [OR 3.17, 95% CI 1.81–5.53; $p < 0.001$]
Partin et al. (2014)	ConfirmMDx (350)	Detection of any PCa	NPV of 88% (95% CI 85–91) and independent predictor for any PCa (OR 2.69, 95% CI 1.60–4.51)
Fradet et al. (2004)	PCA3 (443)	Detection of any PCa	Overall sensitivity 68%, overall specificity 89%/NPV: 84% [vs. 80% (tPSA cutoff 4.0 ng/ml)], PPV 75% (vs. 38%), overall accuracy 81% (vs. 47%)
Haese et al. (2008)	PCA3 (463)	Detection of any PCa	Increased risk of positive re-biopsy findings for PCA3 levels of \geq 35 (39%) compared to patients with PCA3 levels <35 (22%, p < 0.0001)/PCA3 score independent predictor of detection of PCa in re-biopsy ($p < 0.007$)

 Table 1
 Summary of the studies investigating diagnostic biomarkers

(continued)

Table 1 (continued)

Study	Biomarker (# patients enrolled)	Analyzed endpoints	Brief summary
de la Taille et al. (2011)	PCA3 (516)	Detection of any PCa	Increased PCA3 levels correlate with increased probability of positive biopsy findings [mean PCA3 levels: 69.1 vs. 31.0; p < 0.0001]/PCA3 score independent of age, tPSA, and prostate volume
Wei et al. (2014)	PCA3 (859)	Detection of any PCa (PPV for initial biopsy, NPV for repeat biopsy)	Initial biopsy: PPV 80% (95% CI 72–86%) for PCA3 levels of >60/ repeat biopsy: NPV 88% (81–93) for PCA3 levels of <35
Ploussard et al. (2011)	PCA3 (106)	Prediction of clinically insignificant PCa	PCA3 levels correlate with tumor volume ($p < 0.001$, $r = 0.409$) and PCA3 score ≥ 25 independent predictive factor for tumor volume ≥ 0.5 cm ³ (OR 5.4; $p = 0.010$) and significant PCa (OR 12.7; p = 0.003)
Demichelis et al. (2007)	TMPRSS2:ERG (252)	CSS	Significant association between TMPRSS2:ERG status and CSS (95% Cl 1.3–5.8; $p < 0.01$)
Pettersson et al. (2012)	TMPRSS2:ERG (1180)	BCR and CSS	TMPRSS2:ERG associated with stage at diagnosis [RR (\geq pT3 vs. pT2) 1.23; 95% CI 1.16–1.30] but not correlated with BCR (RR 1.00; 95% CI 0.86–1.17) and lethal PCa (RR 0.99; 95% CI 0.47–2.09)
Leyten et al. (2014)	TMPRSS2:ERG/ PCA3 (497)	Detection of any PCa compared to tPSA and ERSPC risk calculator	PCA3 and TMPRSS2-ERG add significant PV to ERSPC risk calculator ($p < 0.001, p = 0.002,$ AUC of combination 0.842)/ addition of TMPRSS2:ERG increases sensitivity of PCA3 from 68% to 76%
Klein et al. (2017)	IsoPSA (261)	Detection of any PCa and high-risk PCa compared to tPSA	Outperformed PSA in the detection of any cancer (AUC 0.79 [IsoPSA] vs.0.61 [tPSA]) and high-grade cancer (0.81 vs. 0.69). KR cutoff 35-90% sensitivity/48% specificity to identify any cancer. High-risk PCa: KR cutoff $17\% \rightarrow 96\%$ NPV, while KR cutoff $70\% \rightarrow 76\%$ PPV

AUC area under the curve, BCR biochemical recurrence, CI confidence interval, CSS cancer-specific survival, DRE digital rectal examination, mpMRI multiparametric MRI, NPV negative predictive value, OR odds ratio, PCa prostate cancer, PHI prostate health index, tPSA total prostate-specific antigen, %/PSA percentage of free PSA, PPV positive predictive value, PV predictive value, RR risk ratio

negative predictive value (NPV) of 0.97 for excluding clinically significant PCa. Importantly, only 1 of 21 significant cancers was missed, and 42% of patients could have been spared a re-biopsy. Ultimately, PHI, either in combination with prostate volume or available imaging diagnostic options, represents a potentially important tool to help risk stratify patients for prostate biopsy.

4K Score

In contrast to PHI, the 4K score combines age and DRE with four different kallikrein markers (tPSA, %fPSA, intact PSA, hK2). Initially described by Vickers et al. (2010), its aim was to specifically detect potentially lethal PCa, thereby reducing the numbers of unnecessary biopsies and reducing the diagnosis of clinically insignificant or indolent prostate cancer. In a group of 2914 men that underwent prostate biopsy due to elevated PSA levels of 3 ng/ml or more, PCa was detected in 28% of men. Addition of the kallikrein marker panel to PSA level and age alone resulted in a significantly improved diagnostic accuracy with (AUC = 0.78 vs. 0.70, p < 0.001) or without (AUC = 0.76 vs. 0.64, p < 0.001) inclusion of DRE findings. Based on this, in a population of 1000 men with elevated PSA levels, the 4K score would reduce the number of biopsies by 513. However, 12 out of every 100 high-grade cancers would have been missed. Subsequent validation was completed in a population-based case-control study of 40,379 patients by Stattin et al. (2015). They measured the 4K markers in cryopreserved blood and analyzed the diagnostic value of the marker panel regarding the risk of distant metastasis during long-term follow-up. In a statistical model focusing on patients with a PSA level of >3.0 ng/ml, the patients were separated by 4K score: >7.5% (62% of all patients) and $\leq 7.5\%$ (38%). Using this stratification, the risk of distant metastases was found to be 2.4%, 5.6%, 9.9%, and 16.4% after 5, 10, 15, and 20 years for the high-risk >7.5% group and 0%, 0.2%, 1.0% and 1.8% for the low-risk < 7.5% group.

PHI[®] and 4K Score Combined

Nordstrom et al. (2015) took this one step further by combining these two tests. The predictive value of the combination was assessed in 513 men who underwent initial prostate biopsy due to elevated PSA levels that ranged between 3 and 15 ng/ml. The AUCs for both tests were similar for prediction of any PCa [69.0 (4K score) vs. 70.4 (PHI)] as well as high-grade PCa (71.8 vs. 71.1), and both tests outperformed PSA levels alone (p < 0.0001, respectively). After defining cutoff values for both scores [10% (4K score), 39 (PHI score)], they found that 29% of biopsies could be spared based on the combination model, but 10% of high-grade PCa would be missed by strictly following these cutoff levels. The authors concluded that both marker panels represent simple blood tests that are able to reduce the number of unnecessary prostate biopsies compared to screening with PSA only and therefore represent promising options to reduce harm.

IsoPSA[®] (Cleveland Diagnostics, Cleveland, USA)

In contrast to the 4K score and prostate health index, which focus on the concentration of various isoforms of PSA, a novel technology developed by Cleveland Diagnostics focuses on the structure of PSA. Using an aqueous two-phase solution, it partitions the isoforms of PSA; however, as it assesses broadly for structural changes in PSA, it is not limited by the heterogeneous expression of isoforms across patient populations.

Klein et al. (2017) described the initial experience of IsoPSA in a multi-institutional prospective study of 261 men scheduled for prostate biopsy at 5 centers. After obtaining samples within 30 days of biopsy, men underwent initial 12-core transrectal ultrasound (TRUS) or MRI-TRUS fusion biopsy. The IsoPSA assay readout, or test parameter K, was used directly to classify patients but also converted by logistic regression to an individual risk probability, KR. There was no significant correlation between IsoPSA K and serum PSA levels. IsoPSA outperformed PSA in the detection of any cancer (AUC 0.79 [IsoPSA] vs.0.61 [tPSA]) and highgrade cancer (0.81 vs. 0.69). The authors identified a KR cutoff of 35% that provided high sensitivity (90%) and specificity (48%) for the identification for any cancer, as compared to a tPSA cutoff of 4 ng/mL, which for a similar sensitivity (87%) has significantly inferior specificity (15%). Similarly, in the assessment of high-risk cancer vs. low-risk/benign disease, the authors noted a KR cutoff of 17% yielded a NPV of 96%, while KR cutoff of 70% yielded a PPV of 76%.

While novel in concept, this biomarker is still early in its clinical evaluation. Further validation studies are required before any recommendations can be made regarding its utility.

SelectMDx[®] (MDx Health, Irvine, USA)

The SelectMDx test uses reverse transcription PCR to measure messenger RNA (mRNA) levels of a 2-gene panel (DLX1 and HOXC6) in a urine sample obtained immediately following a DRE while using KLK3 expression as an internal reference (Leyten et al. 2015). Combined with traditional risk factors, such as tPSA, age, history of prostate biopsy, and family history, the test also serves as a diagnostic assay.

Clinical validation on post-DRE urine samples from 905 patients from two independent prospective clinical trials was performed by Van Neste et al. (2016). They evaluated the diagnostic value and clinical utility of the 2-gene panel against prostate biopsy specimens. An overall AUC of 0.90 [95% confidence interval (CI) 0.85-0.95] was observed when using the gene panel in combination with the aforementioned traditional risk factors in the validation cohort. AUC was 0.86 (95% CI 0.80–0.92) with the addition of DRE, however. Subsequently, a decision curve analysis was performed to evaluate the clinical utility of the model, comparing it to other decision-making models (e.g., Prostate Cancer Prevention Trial risk calculator with or without PCA3 test). A 42% total reduction of biopsies and a 53% decrease in unnecessary biopsies could be observed for the model. It was also associated with a negative predictive value of 98% for clinically significant Gleason \geq 7 PCa.

ConfirmMDx[®] (MDx Health, Irvine, USA)

Among epigenetic alterations, which are frequently observed in all tumor stages, DNA (hyper)methylations are considered to be very suitable for biomarker assessment. As they occur very frequently and can induce a very stable knockdown of their respective gene, they can lead to significant changes in cell biology. GSTP1 (glutathione-S-transferase P1), in particular, has been highlighted as a promising tissue marker. The sensitivity of GSTP1 methylation in detecting PCa was 81.8% (specificity 94.9%, NPV 94.9%, accuracy 92.0%) in a standardized cohort, as demonstrated by Van Neste et al. (2012) in a recent meta-analysis. By including the methylation status of the tumor suppressor gene APC (adenomatous polyposis coli) in the biomarker panel, they demonstrated that they could increase the sensitivity to 92.8%, while the specificity was 95.3% and NPV was 97.9%. Trock et al. (2012) found similar results when comparing the methylation status of GSTP1 and APC in 86 patients in the primary biopsy specimen after a negative prostate biopsy to the findings in the re-biopsy specimen. Sensitivity and NPV was 95% and 96% for APC hypermethylation and 43% and 80% for *GSTP1* hypermethylation, respectively.

Analyzing the methylation status of GSTP1, APC, and RASSF1 (Ras association domaincontaining protein 1), the ConfirmMDx is a commercially available biomarker test that expands on the idea that epigenetic changes influence gene expression without changing the genome. By assuming that a field effect (halo effect) is associated with the presence of cancer at the DNA level, this biomarker assesses for an epigenetic halo around PCa lesions that may be present despite having a normal morphologic appearance under microscopic evaluation by the pathologist. As such, it utilized residual tissue from previous negative biopsies as its source material to rule out prostate cancer. Stewart et al. (2013) evaluated 483 patients who had a negative initial biopsy and subsequent re-biopsy within 30 months to evaluate the diagnostic performance of the ConfirmMDx marker panel. As the goal of the test was to effectively rule out prostate cancer, the primary endpoint was the NPV, which they found to be 90% (sensitivity 68%, specificity 64%). The biomarker panel was an independent predictor for "any PCa in prostate biopsy" [odds ratio (OR) 3.17, 95% CI 1.81–5.53; p < 0.001]. In a clinical validation study of 350 patients in 5 centers completed by Partin et al. (2014), the NPV was 88%. The main limitation and critique of both studies is that the goal was to rule out any cancer, not specifically clinically significant prostate cancer. As such, its diagnostic role is limited in the current era, which emphasizes clinically significant PCa diagnosis. Current guidelines conclude that additional information may be gained by its use in the re-biopsy setting; however, based on the limited current evidence, no recommendation has been made so far.

Prostate Cancer Antigen 3 (Progensa, Bedford, USA)

Another test that assesses mRNA in a post-DRE urine specimen, as well as in a first-void specimen, is the Progensa prostate cancer antigen 3 (PCA3) biomarker test, which measures PCA3 mRNA. In contrast to the PPV for tPSA alone (38%), the initial study by Fradet et al. (2004) found that the PCA3 test had a sensitivity of 74% [specificity 91%, positive predictive value (PPV) 75%] for predicting positive biopsy results in patients with a PSA level of less than 4 ng/ml. However, establishing a PCA3 cutoff as a subsequent step has been less straightforward. Haese et al. (2008), in a prospective study including 463 men with a prior negative prostate biopsy, used a cutoff of 35. In this study, they found an increased risk of positive re-biopsy findings for PCA3 levels of \geq 35 (39%) compared to patients with PCA3 levels <35 (22%, p < 0.0001), and in univariate and multivariable analysis, the PCA3 score was confirmed as an independent predictor of detection of any PCa at the time of re-biopsy (p < 0.007) and had a greater diagnostic accuracy than %fPSA (cutoff 25%). In another European multicenter study including 516 men with suspicious PSA levels, the cutoff of 35 was again utilized. In doing so, the authors found the highest diagnostic accuracy for a cutoff level of 35 (sensitivity 64%, specificity 76%). The AUC was similar for patients with tPSA levels <4 ng/ml (AUC = 0.754) compared to those with PSA levels of 4 ng/ml or more (AUC = 0.760), and increased mean PCA3 levels were observed for

patients with positive biopsy findings (69.6 vs. 31.0, p < 0.0001). Ultimately, like PSA, PCA3 is a continuous variable, as demonstrated by the fact that on a univariable logistic regression model, continuous PCA3 scores demonstrated the highest accuracy in predicting any kind of PCa (OR 1.02, 95% CI 1.01–1.02, p < 0.001, predictive accuracy 0.749) and outperformed tPSA, PSA density (PSAD), and %fPSA (de la Taille et al. 2011). Furthermore, as the PPV was 80% for PCA3 levels >60 before primary biopsy and the NPV was 88% for PCA3 levels <20 before re-biopsy after a negative primary biopsy, Wei et al. (2014) concluded that PCA3 levels >60 increase the probability of PCa detection in the

The PCA3 test has also transitioned to being evaluated as a prognostic marker guiding active surveillance decisions in low-risk PCa patients. In 106 patients with low-risk PCa before radical prostatectomy (RP), Ploussard et al. (2011) found a correlation between PCA3 score, tumor volume, and an increased rate of clinically significant PCa using a PCA3 cutoff level of 25. While the results of these prior studies highlight the fact that no globally accepted cutoff value for PCA3 scores can be established, it should be noted that the cutoff levels should be evaluated based on the indication of the biomarker test. Since being FDA approved for repeat biopsies after an initial negative biopsy in 2012, the current guidelines recommend the use of the PCA3 test before re-biopsy after a negative primary biopsy, but not as an active surveillance monitoring tool.

initial biopsy significantly.

Transmembrane Protease Serine 2:ERG (TMPRSS2:ERG Gene Fusion)

Gene fusions are not uncommon in the cancer setting, and the fusion of the enzyme transmembrane protease, serine 2 (TMPRSS2), and the *ERG* gene can be detected in up to 50% of PCa. Duplication of the TMPRSS2:ERG gene fusion led to a significantly decreased 8-year overall survival (25% vs. 90%, p < 0.001) in a watchful waiting cohort of 445 patients (Attard et al. 2008) In a separate study, Demichelis et al. (2007) found a statistically significant correlation between

TMPRSS2:ERG gene fusion and cancer-specific death rates (95% CI 1.3–5,0.8; p < 0.01), confirming the previous results. However, the prognostic value of TMPRSS2:ERG gene fusion seems to be lower after RP. A meta-analysis of 5074 patients by Pettersson et al. (2012) assessed for biochemical recurrence after RP as well as lethal disease in 2049 patients. They did not find a significant correlation between TMPRSS2:ERG gene fusion status and biochemical recurrence (95% CI, 0.86–1.17, relative risk 1.00) or lethal disease (95% CI, 0.47–2.09, relative risk 0.99).

On the other hand, prior to RP, Leyten et al. (2014) demonstrated that addition of TMPRSS2: ERG gene fusion status was able to improve the sensitivity of the PCA3 test from 68% to 76%. However, as these promising results could not be confirmed in validation studies, the prognostic and diagnostic value of the TMPRSS2:ERG gene fusion status remains controversial.

Prognostic Biomarkers

In contrast to the diagnostic biomarkers reviewed previously, the following biomarkers focus on predicting cancer-specific outcomes. As indicated in the guidelines, traditional cancer-specific outcomes, such as cancer-specific survival and overall survival, while clinically important, require long-term follow-up to adequately assesse differences. Surrogates for these traditional outcomes, including biochemical recurrence (BCR)-free survival, metastases-free survival, and the presence of adverse features at the time of radical prostatectomy, among others, have become an important tool to clinically assess these novel biomarkers.

The tests below may help guide decisionmaking by predicting cancer-specific outcomes, thereby better informing the patient and physician. Table 2 provides a summary of the studies discussed in this section.

OncotypeDX Genomic Prostate Score[®] (Genomic Health, Redwood City, USA)

Predicated on the thought that a combination of multiple biological pathways may improve

predictive accuracy over a test assessing a single pathway, the OncotypeDX Genomic Prostate Score (GPS) is based on a multigene assay consisting of 17 genes (12 genes related to androgen metabolism, cellular organization, proliferation, and stromal response and 5 reference genes). Designed to specifically allow risk assessment for selecting candidates for active surveillance, it predicts adverse pathologic features at the time of radical prostatectomy (RP), generating valid results particularly for patients with small volume tumors in biopsy specimens (Klein et al. 2014) Analytical validation of the assay was performed by Knezevic et al. (2013), and they demonstrated that reproducibility and precision were excellent with only minimal variation (standard deviation 2.11 and 1.86 on a 100-point scale).

Klein et al. (2014) provided the assessment of prognostic accuracy and clinical validation of the GPS using three independent study cohorts. In the discovery cohort consisting of 441 patients who underwent RP between 1984 and 2004, 110 had biochemical recurrence [BCR] and were matched 1:3 with patients who did not develop BCR. The remaining two cohorts were 167 patients after prostate biopsy and subsequent RP within 6 months between 1999 and 2007 or 395 patients who were candidates for active surveillance but who chose RP within 6 months of diagnosis. First, the authors identified the abovementioned 17-gene signature out of 732 initial candidate genes in a multistep procedure. The GPS (ranging from 0 to 100), in which higher scores indicate more aggressive disease, was generated and validated in the prospective study cohort. Even accounting for the validated CAPRA score (OR 2.1, 95% CI 1.4–3.2, p < 0.005), the GPS was still able to predict both high-grade (Gleason >7) and high-stage (pT stage >3) disease [OR for 20 units 2.3, 95% CI 1.5–3.7, p < 0.001 (highgrade); 1.9, 1.3–3.0, p = 0.003 (high-stage)]. By assessing multiple pathways, the authors felt that GPS could overcome issues of tumor heterogeneity and multifocality and, in doing so, would reduce the risk of undersampling during prostate biopsy. Focusing more on prognosis, Cullen et al. (2015) assessed recurrence-free survival in a study cohort of 431 patients with biopsy-proven low-risk or intermediate-risk PCa, with a median

	Biomarker		
Study	(# patients enrolled)	Analyzed endpoints	Brief summary
Klein et al. (2014)	Oncotype DX GPS (1003)	Clinical recurrence rate, cancer-specific mortality, adverse pathology at RP	Identification of a score (GPS) based on a 17-gene panel/GPS predicts high-grade (OR 2.3; 95% CI, 1.5–3.7; $p < 0.001$) and high-stage (OR 1.9; 95% CI, 1.3–3.0; $p = 0.003$) disease in RP specimen
Cullen et al. (2015)	Oncotype DX GPS (431)	Recurrence-free survival, adverse pathology at RP, time to metastatic disease	GPS predicts time to recurrence (HR 2.73, 95% CI 1.84–3.96, $p < 0.001$) and is an independent predictor of BCR (1.69, 1.08–2.66, $p = 0.022$)
Cuzick et al. (2011)	Prolaris (703)	BCR (RP cohort), CSS (WW cohort)	Increase of developed mathematical (CCP) score predicts BCR (HR 1.77, 95% CI 1.40–2.22, $p < 0.0001$) and CSS (HR 2.57, 95% CI 1.93–3.43, $p < 0.0001$)
Freedland et al. (2013)	Prolaris (141)	BCR	Increase of CCP-score independently predicts BCR (HR 2.11, 95% CI 1.05–4.25, p = 0.034)
Bishoff et al. (2014)	Prolaris (582)	BCR, metastatic disease (biopsy-based)	CCP-score independent predictor of BCR (HR 1.47, 95% CI, 1.23–1.76, $p < 0.0001$) and metastatic disease (HR 4.19, 95% CI 2.08–8.45, $p < 0.0001$)
Cooperberg et al. (2013)	Prolaris (413)	Biochemical/clinical recurrence	CCP predicts biochemical recurrence (HR 1.7; 95% CI 1.3–2.4) and is able to stratify patients with low clinical risk (HR 2.3; 95% CI 1.4–3.7)
Cuzick et al. (2015)	Prolaris (585)	Cancer-specific mortality	CCP-score predicts cancer-specific mortality (HR 2.08, 95% CI 1.76–2.46, $p < 0.001$)
Shipitsin et al. (2014b)	ProMark (380)	Cancer-specific mortality, adverse pathology at RP	12-biomarker panel is correlated with high- risk PCa (AUC 0.72; OR 20.0, 95% CI 4.3–257.0) and cancer-specific mortality (AUC 0.71; HR 36.0, 95% CI 3.3–2889)
Blume-Jensen et al. (2015)	ProMark (657)	Adverse pathology at RP	8-biomarker panel: PPV for favorable pathology in low-risk patients: 87.2%/ prediction of favorable pathological findings (AUC 0.68; OR 20.9, $p < 0.0001$) and Gleason-6 PCa (AUC 0.65; OR 12.95, p < 0.0001)
Den et al. (2014)	Decipher (139)	BCR, metastatic PCa	Newly developed genomic classifier able to predict freedom of metastases (AUC 0.78) and freedom of BCR (AUC 0.75)
Karnes et al. (2018)	Decipher (561)	Cancer-specific mortality within 10 years	Genomic classifier as independent predictor of 10-year PCSM (high-risk vs. low-risk, OR 3.91, 95% CI 2.43–6.29, AUC = 0.77)
Ross et al. (2014)	Decipher (85)	Metastatic PCa	A genomic classifier predicting metastatic disease progression in men with biochemical recurrence after prostatectomy.
Klein et al. (2016)	Decipher (57)	Metastatic PCa	Genomic classifier able to predict 10 years risk of metastatic PCa following RP at time of prostate biopsy (HR 1.75, 95% CI 1.97–2.81, p = 0.02)

Table 2 Summary of the studies investigating prognostic biomarkers

AS active surveillance, AUC area under the curve, BCR biochemical recurrence, CCP cell cycle progression, CI confidence interval, CSS cancer-specific survival, HR hazard ratio, OR odds ratio, PCa prostate cancer, PPV positive predictive value, tPSA total prostate-specific antigen, dtPSA PSA double time, %fPSA percentage of free PSA, RP radical prostatectomy, RT radiotherapy, WW watchful waiting

follow-up of 5.2 years. During this period, 62 patients (15%) had BCR; GPS was able to significantly predict the time to recurrence (hazard ratio [HR] for 20 units: 2.73, 95% CI 1.84–3.96, p < 0.001) and, on multivariable analysis, was an independent predictor of BCR (1.69, 1.08–2.66, p = 0.022).

OncotypeDX can be used by physicians if active surveillance is considered, as it helps predict which patients will have higher stage or grade disease at the time of RP and also predicts higher BCR rates. However, current guidelines state that results of prospective multicenter trials need to be awaited before a final recommendation can be made.

Prolaris[®] (Myriad Genetics Inc., Salt Lake City, USA)

The Prolaris test (Myriad Genetics Inc., Salt Lake City, USA) is constructed on a gene signature and consecutive score that is based on the work of Cuzick et al. (2011) and assesses alterations in cell cycle regulation, which are key players in cancerous transformation. Based on 96 commercially available prostate cancer tissue specimens and an evaluation of 126 genes that have been related to cell cycle regulation, they developed a gene signature consisting of 31 cell cycle genes. Utilizing RT-PCR and normalizing against 15 housekeeping genes, they quantified RNA expression of these respective genes. Their subsequent mathematical score, called the CCP-score, reflects the general expression of cell cycle regulators. Positive values corresponded to overexpression, while negative values corresponded to underexpression; an increase of the CCP-score by one unit represents a doubling of the gene expression. The CCP-score was then tested retrospectively in two cohorts. In the first cohort, 366 men after RP were included, and biochemical recurrence (BCR) was the intended endpoint. The second cohort included 337 men with incidental PCa after transurethral resection of the prostate (TURP) due to benign prostate enlargement, and the primary endpoint was cancer-specific survival. An increase in the CCP-score was able to

independently predict BCR in the RP cohort (HR 1.77, 95% CI 1.40–2.22, p < 0.0001) and cancer-specific survival in the watchful waiting TURP cohort (HR 2.57, 95% CI 1.93-3.43, p < 0.0001). In contrast to surgical primary treatment, in a retrospective cohort of 141 patients after primary radiotherapy of the prostate, an increase of the CCP-score by one unit was able to independently predict BCR (HR 2.11, 95% CI 1.05–4.25, p = 0.034) (Freedland et al. 2013). Bishoff et al. (2014) went back to biopsy-based analysis of the CCP-score. The prognostic value in a 3-center cohort of 582 patients that underwent prostate biopsy and subsequent RP was assessed. The CCP-score was a significant predictor of BCR (HR per score unit 1.47, 95% CI, 1.23-1.76, p < 0.0001) and was also the strongest predictor of metastatic disease, even after adjusting for clinical variables (HR per score unit 4.19, 95% CI 2.08-8.45, p < 0.0001), so the authors concluded that the CCP-score might be an appropriate tool to increase prognostic precision at the time of PCa diagnosis. Cooperberg et al. (2013) evaluated the CCP-score regarding prediction and risk stratification of RP outcomes and found that the CCP-score was able to discriminate between patients with low clinical risk (HR 2.3, 95% CI 1.4-3.7). In a cohort of 585 patients under a watchful waiting regimen with a PCa diagnosis between 2000 and 2003, Cuzick et al. (2015) evaluated the prognostic value of the CCP-score regarding cancer-specific survival, and they found that the CCP-score has a significant impact (HR 2.17, 95% CI 1.83–2.57, OR 89.0, p < 0.0001). They therefore concluded that the CCP-score added prognostic value to traditional tools such as the CAPRA score or Kattan nomogram.

As opposed to prognostic value, several studies have instead evaluated the CCP-score's role in decision-making for choice of treatment. In a questionnaire sent out to treating urologists and 294 patients, Shore et al. (2014) analyzed the clinical utility of the score. From the urologist perspective, 55% stated the test generated a mortality risk that was higher or lower than expected. More importantly, one-third indicated that the test results would definitely or potentially change treatment decisions. Along this same thread, Crawford et al. (2014) found a 37.2% reduction of invasive therapy recommendations after CCP testing, which ultimately leads to a 49.5% and 29.6% reduction in surgical interventions and radiotherapy, respectively.

While expert opinion varies greatly with regard to the utility of the CCP-score, it may still have a future role in improved pre-therapy risk stratification and in treatment decision-making. The goal will be to ultimately reduce unnecessary interventions. As with other biomarkers, current guidelines state that results of prospective multicenter trials need to be awaited before a final recommendation can be made.

ProMark[®] (Metamark, Cambridge, USA)

In contrast to genomics, the ProMark test is based on a proteomics platform. Shipitsin et al. (2014a, b) have completed much of the work leading to this biomarker. Of an original panel of 160 candidates, 12 total biomarkers were identified using a quantitative multiplex proteomics in situ imaging system. Based on the results of the assay, a risk score with a range from 0 to 1 was developed. Subsequently, this test was tested in a study cohort of 380 patients after RP with a mean follow-up of almost 4 years, and the primary endpoints were development of "lethal disease" and "aggressive disease." The ProMark test was significantly associated with development of aggressive disease (AUC 0.72; OR per unit change in risk score 20.0, 95% CI 4.3-257.0) as well as lethal outcomes (AUC 0.71; HR per unit change 36.0, 95% CI 3.3-2889). Prior to a clinical validation study, the 12-marker test was refined to a more specific 8-marker test. In a clinical validation study, the newer ProMark panel was tested in two cohorts: 381 patients with biopsy and matched RP specimens and a separate blinded validation cohort of 276 men that were analyzed regarding the ability to distinguish "favorable" versus "non-favorable" pathology results. When the ProMark panel cutoff was set to ≤ 0.33 , the PPV of favorable pathology in D'Amico low risk

patients was 87.2%. On the other hand, the PPV for non-favorable pathology was 76.9% when the cutoff was >0.8. The ProMark panel could distinguish between favorable and non-favorable pathological findings (AUC 0.68; OR 20.9, p < 0.0001) or Gleason 6 vs. non-Gleason 6 disease (AUC 0.65; OR 12.95, p < 0.0001) in the validation cohort, so the authors concluded that ProMark might be helpful in evaluating patients that are considered for active surveillance (Blume-Jensen et al. 2015). However, as there is no evidence based on studies of untreated patients, these recommendations must be carefully considered. Further data is needed before stronger recommendations can be made.

Decipher[®] (GenomeDX, Vancouver, Canada)

The Decipher gene signature consists of a 22-gene panel representing multiple biological pathways. Initially described by Nakagawa et al. (2008), it assesses pathways that are involved in aggressive prostate cancer, including cell proliferation, cell structure, immune system modulation, cell cycle progression, and androgen signaling. Specifically developed to predict systemic progression after definitive treatment, it outputs a score between 0 and 1, where levels >0.6 are considered high risk for progression.

In the setting of RP, there is level 1 evidence from three randomized controlled trials that indicate benefit from adjuvant external beam radiation, specifically on progression-free survival and recurrence-free survival in patients (Bolla et al. 2012; Thompson et al. 2009; Wiegel et al. 2014). The emphasis has always been on patients with adverse pathologic features at the time of RP, including extracapsular extension and positive surgical margins. However, utilizing adjuvant therapy, there will be a significant proportion of men being treated with EBRT but not deriving any benefit. In this clinical scenario, molecular biomarkers may improve and potentially guide decision-making on patient selection for adjuvant EBRT.

The initial assessment of the Decipher gene signature was in a 139-patient cohort who

received adjuvant or salvage radiotherapy due to high-risk features, such as pT3-stage disease or positive surgical margins at RP, and were then stratified based on the genomic classifier score three risk groups (low-risk, < 0.4;into intermediate-risk, 0.4–0.6; high-risk, >0.6). When compared, the low-risk group had a much lower 8-year BCR rate (21% vs. 81% high-risk, p < 0.0001) and 8-year incidence of distant metastases (0% vs. 17% high-risk, p = 0.032). It also predicted freedom from metastases (AUC 0.78) as well as freedom from biochemical recurrence (AUC 0.75). Adding the Decipher classifier to the Stephenson model, a validated clinical model, led to an increase of the predictive value (AUC 0.78 for biochemical failure, AUC 0.80 for distant metastases). In patients with a high classifier score, the hazard ratios for developing biochemical recurrence and for distant metastases were 8.1 and 14.3, respectively (Den et al. 2014). In a more recent study, Karnes et al. (2018) assessed 561 men with a median followup of 13.0 years and stratified them into a high (>0.6) and low (<0.6) genomic classifier score groups. Incorporating and controlling for the validated CAPRA-S model, they found that the odds ratio of prostate cancer-specific mortality (PCSM) within 10 years of RP was 3.91 (95% CI: 2.43-6.29) with an AUC of 0.77, which is an increase of 0.04 compared with CAPRA-S alone. Utilizing the genomic classifier and CAPRA-S stratification, they noted cumulative 10-year PCSM incidence ranged from 2.8% in low-risk CAPRA-S/GC <0.6 patients to 30% in the high-risk CAPRA-S/GC >0.6 patients. In a recent publication, Klein et al. (2016) were able to show that the genomic classifier is able to predict the risk of metastasis within 10 years following RP even at the time of prostate biopsy (HR 1.75, 95% CI 1.97–2.81, p = 0.02).

Badani et al. (2015) evaluated the effect of the genomic classifier on clinical decision-making by asking 51 US board-certified urologists to give adjuvant treatment recommendations for 10 randomly chosen patients out of a pool of 110 patients with adverse pathologic features after RP. When making recommendations based on the clinical variables alone, without the Decipher test result, observation was recommended for 57% of patients, adjuvant radiotherapy for 36%, and other therapies for the remaining 7%. With the addition of the Decipher test results, 31% of the treatment decisions changed (95% CI 27-35%). For instance, 40% of the former radiotherapy recommendations changed to observation if the genomic classifier risk score was added (95% CI 33–47%), whereas only 13% of the patients previously observed were changed to radiotherapy (95% CI 9-17%). The genomic classifier score was the dominant factor in decision-making (OR 8.6, 95% CI 5.3–14.3, p < 0.001). In an extension of this evaluation, a larger study by Gore et al. (2017) assessed clinician decisionmaking before and after Decipher test knowledge in the management of 275 patients considering adjuvant or salvage radiotherapy after RP. The authors found that 18% (95% CI: 12%-25%) of treatment recommendations changed in the group considering adjuvant therapy and 32% (95% CI: 24%-42%) of management recommendations changed in the group considering salvage radiotherapy. In the high-risk subset, the percentage was much higher - 31% and 56% among highrisk patients considering adjuvant and salvage radiotherapy, respectively. Utilization of the Decipher test reduced decisional conflict within the clinician and reduced anxiety in the low-risk patients in both arms. In both these studies, the authors concluded that implementation of the Decipher genomic score led to significant changes in clinical decision-making in the treatment of highrisk PCa patients after definitive surgical therapy.

As with the other biomarkers, the Decipher test is not mentioned in current guidelines yet. Expert opinions are the only decision tool available to date. Based on current expert opinions, the Decipher test may be rationally used as a tool in the clinical decision-making process, if adjuvant radiotherapy is considered in a high-risk PCa patient.

Conclusion

Despite the growing evidence for the rational use of biomarkers and the urgent clinical need for their incorporation, the use of biomarkers should be cautioned by the fact that most studies were either in small cohorts or retrospective in nature. The lack of prospective studies, as noted in the guidelines, limits their use. Due to the small number of events that can be captured in these outcome studies, large cohort studies are required to truly assess the efficacy of these novel biomarkers. Additionally, the currently available biomarker studies. especially those regarding the pre-treatment decision-making, are mostly independent of the rapid advancements in the area of imaging diagnostics, including the introduction of multiparametric MRI techniques and PSMA PET/CT. Lastly, the biomarkers based on tissue specimens are limited by the potential multifocality and the intratumoral heterogeneity of PCa, which may lead to the risk of undersampling. Based on tissue from a focus of tumor, the novel tissue-based biomarkers may not accurately assess a single patient's clinical risk or potential for progression.

While these limitations are well-known, PCa biomarkers continue to be of great clinical interest. By providing diagnostic, prognostic, and predictive information, they may help guide patients and clinicians in multiple clinical scenarios in the management of PCa. For instance, biomarkers that aid in the decision-making process and selection criteria regarding potential active surveillance in patients with low-risk PCa represent a large unmet need. By providing additional information regarding patient risk of progression, the biomarkers described previously can change the intended therapy or help reassure patients on a previously made treatment strategy decision. With the multitude of biomarkers available, unfortunately there has yet to be a prospective randomized trial, making the optimal of the currently available biomarker tests difficult to determine. Conflicting expert opinions and noncommittal international guidelines allude to this lack of definitive evidence.

Thus, the challenge moving forward is to improve patient selection to increase the utility of these biomarkers. Additionally, cost-benefit analyses also have to be considered, particularly in the context of diagnostics, due to the large number of patients that may be impacted. It is important to note that biomarkers will never be used in isolation. Hence, studies and guidelines must incorporate molecular biomarkers, clinical and histopathological features, and imaging diagnostics in a complementary manner, rather than a competitive fashion, in order to provide the best possible patient selection.

References

- Attard G, Clark J, Ambroisine L, Fisher G, Kovacs G, Flohr P, et al. Duplication of the fusion of TMPRSS2 to ERG sequences identifies fatal human prostate cancer. Oncogene. 2008;27(3):253–63.
- Badani KK, Thompson DJ, Brown G, Holmes D, Kella N, Albala D, et al. Effect of a genomic classifier test on clinical practice decisions for patients with high-risk prostate cancer after surgery. BJU Int. 2015;115 (3):419–29.
- Bishoff JT, Freedland SJ, Gerber L, Tennstedt P, Reid J, Welbourn W, et al. Prognostic utility of the cell cycle progression score generated from biopsy in men treated with prostatectomy. J Urol. 2014;192(2):409–14.
- Blume-Jensen P, Berman DM, Rimm DL, Shipitsin M, Putzi M, Nifong TP, et al. Development and clinical validation of an in situ biopsy-based multimarker assay for risk stratification in prostate cancer. Clin Cancer Res: Off J Am Assoc Cancer Res. 2015;21 (11):2591–600.
- Bolla M, van Poppel H, Tombal B, Vekemans K, Da Pozzo L, de Reijke TM, et al. Postoperative radiotherapy after radical prostatectomy for high-risk prostate cancer: long-term results of a randomised controlled trial (EORTC trial 22911). Lancet (London, England). 2012;380(9858):2018–27.
- Cooperberg MR, Simko JP, Cowan JE, Reid JE, Djalilvand A, Bhatnagar S, et al. Validation of a cellcycle progression gene panel to improve risk stratification in a contemporary prostatectomy cohort. J Clin Oncol: Off J Am Soc Clin Oncol. 2013;31 (11):1428–34.
- Crawford ED, Scholz MC, Kar AJ, Fegan JE, Haregewoin A, Kaldate RR, et al. Cell cycle progression score and treatment decisions in prostate cancer: results from an ongoing registry. Curr Med Res Opin. 2014;30(6):1025–31.
- Cullen J, Rosner IL, Brand TC, Zhang N, Tsiatis AC, Moncur J, et al. A biopsy-based 17-gene genomic prostate score predicts recurrence after radical prostatectomy and adverse surgical pathology in a racially diverse population of men with clinically low- and intermediate-risk prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2015;68 (1):123–31.
- Cuzick J, Swanson GP, Fisher G, Brothman AR, Berney DM, Reid JE, et al. Prognostic value of an RNA
expression signature derived from cell cycle proliferation genes in patients with prostate cancer: a retrospective study. Lancet Oncol. 2011;12(3):245–55.

- Cuzick J, Stone S, Fisher G, Yang ZH, North BV, Berney DM, et al. Validation of an RNA cell cycle progression score for predicting death from prostate cancer in a conservatively managed needle biopsy cohort. Br J Cancer. 2015;113(3):382–9.
- de la Taille A, Irani J, Graefen M, Chun F, de Reijke T, Kil P, et al. Clinical evaluation of the PCA3 assay in guiding initial biopsy decisions. J Urol. 2011;185 (6):2119–25.
- Demichelis F, Fall K, Perner S, Andren O, Schmidt F, Setlur SR, et al. TMPRSS2:ERG gene fusion associated with lethal prostate cancer in a watchful waiting cohort. Oncogene. 2007;26(31):4596–9.
- Den RB, Feng FY, Showalter TN, Mishra MV, Trabulsi EJ, Lallas CD, et al. Genomic prostate cancer classifier predicts biochemical failure and metastases in patients after postoperative radiation therapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2014;89(5):1038–46.
- Filella X, Foj L, Auge JM, Molina R, Alcover J. Clinical utility of %p2PSA and prostate health index in the detection of prostate cancer. Clin Chem Lab Med. 2014;52(9):1347–55.
- Fradet Y, Saad F, Aprikian A, Dessureault J, Elhilali M, Trudel C, et al. uPM3, a new molecular urine test for the detection of prostate cancer. Urology. 2004;64 (2):311–5; discussion 5–6
- Freedland SJ, Gerber L, Reid J, Welbourn W, Tikishvili E, Park J, et al. Prognostic utility of cell cycle progression score in men with prostate cancer after primary external beam radiation therapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2013;86(5):848–53.
- Gnanapragasam VJ, Burling K, George A, Stearn S, Warren A, Barrett T, et al. The prostate health index adds predictive value to multi-parametric MRI in detecting significant prostate cancers in a repeat biopsy population. Sci Rep. 2016;6:35364.
- Gore JL, Plessis MD, Santiago-Jimenez M, Yousefi K, Thompson DJS, Karsh L, et al. Decipher test impacts decision making among patients considering adjuvant and salvage treatment after radical prostatectomy: interim results from the multicenter prospective PRO-IMPACT study. Cancer. 2017;123 (15):2850–2859. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.30665. Epub 2017 Apr 19.
- Haese A, de la Taille A, van Poppel H, Marberger M, Stenzl A, Mulders PF, et al. Clinical utility of the PCA3 urine assay in European men scheduled for repeat biopsy. Eur Urol. 2008;54(5):1081–8.
- Karnes RJ, Choeurng V, Ross AE, Schaeffer EM, Klein EA, Freedland SJ, et al. Validation of a genomic risk classifier to predict prostate cancer-specific mortality in men with adverse pathologic features. Eur Urol. 2018;73(2):168–175. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo. 2017.03.036. Epub 2017 Apr 8
- Klein EA, Cooperberg MR, Magi-Galluzzi C, Simko JP, Falzarano SM, Maddala T, et al. A 17-gene assay to predict prostate cancer aggressiveness in the context of

Gleason grade heterogeneity, tumor multifocality, and biopsy undersampling. Eur Urol. 2014;66(3):550–60.

- Klein EA, Haddad Z, Yousefi K, Lam LL, Wang Q, Choeurng V, et al. Decipher genomic classifier measured on prostate biopsy predicts metastasis risk. Urology. 2016;90:148–52.
- Klein EA, Chait A, Hafron JM, Kernen KM, Manickam K, Stephenson AJ, et al. The single-parameter, structurebased IsoPSA assay demonstrates improved diagnostic accuracy for detection of any prostate cancer and highgrade prostate Cancer compared to a concentrationbased assay of total prostate-specific antigen: a preliminary report. Eur Urol. 2017;72(6):942–949.
- Knezevic D, Goddard AD, Natraj N, Cherbavaz DB, Clark-Langone KM, Snable J, et al. Analytical validation of the oncotype DX prostate cancer assay – a clinical RT-PCR assay optimized for prostate needle biopsies. BMC Genomics. 2013;14:690.
- Le BV, Griffin CR, Loeb S, Carvalhal GF, Kan D, Baumann NA, et al. [-2]Proenzyme prostate specific antigen is more accurate than total and free prostate specific antigen in differentiating prostate cancer from benign disease in a prospective prostate cancer screening study. J Urol. 2010;183(4):1355–9.
- Leyten GHJM, Hessels D, Jannink SA, Smit FP, de Jong H, Cornel EB, et al. Prospective multicentre evaluation of PCA3 and TMPRSS2-ERG gene fusions as diagnostic and prognostic urinary biomarkers for prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2014;65(3):534–42.
- Leyten GH, Hessels D, Smit FP, Jannink SA, de Jong H, Melchers WJ, et al. Identification of a candidate gene panel for the early diagnosis of prostate cancer. Clin Cancer Res: Off J Am Assoc Cancer Res. 2015;21 (13):3061–70.
- Mohler JL, Armstrong AJ, Bahnson RR, D'Amico AV, Davis BJ, Eastham JA, et al. Prostate cancer, version 1.2016. J Natl Compr Cancer Netw: JNCCN. 2016;14 (1):19–30.
- Mottet N, Bellmunt J, Bolla M, Briers E, Cumberbatch MG, De Santis M, et al. EAU-ESTRO-SIOG guidelines on prostate cancer. Part 1: screening, diagnosis, and local treatment with curative intent. Eur Urol. 2017;71(4):618–629. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2016.08.003. Epub 2016 Aug 25.
- Nakagawa T, Kollmeyer TM, Morlan BW, Anderson SK, Bergstralh EJ, Davis BJ, et al. A tissue biomarker panel predicting systemic progression after PSA recurrence post-definitive prostate cancer therapy. PLoS One. 2008;3(5):e2318.
- Nordstrom T, Vickers A, Assel M, Lilja H, Gronberg H, Eklund M. Comparison between the four-kallikrein panel and prostate health index for predicting prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2015;68(1):139–46.
- Partin AW, Van Neste L, Klein EA, Marks LS, Gee JR, Troyer DA, et al. Clinical validation of an epigenetic assay to predict negative histopathological results in repeat prostate biopsies. J Urol. 2014;192(4):1081–7.
- Pettersson A, Graff RE, Bauer SR, Pitt MJ, Lis RT, Stack EC, et al. The TMPRSS2:ERG rearrangement, ERG expression, and prostate cancer outcomes: a cohort

study and meta-analysis. Cancer Epidemiol Biomark Prev. 2012;21(9):1497–509.

- Ploussard G, Durand X, Xylinas E, Moutereau S, Radulescu C, Forgue A, et al. Prostate cancer antigen 3 score accurately predicts tumour volume and might help in selecting prostate cancer patients for active surveillance. Eur Urol. 2011;59(3):422–9.
- Ross AE, Feng FY, Ghadessi M, Erho N, Crisan A, Buerki C, Sundi D, Mitra AP, Vergara IA, Thompson DJ, Triche TJ, Davicioni E, Bergstralh EJ, Jenkins RB, Karnes RJ, Schaeffer EM. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 2014;17 (1):64–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/pcan.2013.49. Epub 2013 Oct 22.
- Shipitsin M, Small C, Giladi E, Siddiqui S, Choudhury S, Hussain S, et al. Automated quantitative multiplex immunofluorescence in situ imaging identifies phospho-S6 and phospho-PRAS40 as predictive protein biomarkers for prostate cancer lethality. Proteome Sci. 2014a;12:40.
- Shipitsin M, Small C, Choudhury S, Giladi E, Friedlander S, Nardone J, et al. Identification of proteomic biomarkers predicting prostate cancer aggressiveness and lethality despite biopsy-sampling error. Br J Cancer. 2014b;111(6):1201–12.
- Shore N, Concepcion R, Saltzstein D, Lucia MS, van Breda A, Welbourn W, et al. Clinical utility of a biopsybased cell cycle gene expression assay in localized prostate cancer. Curr Med Res Opin. 2014;30(4):547–53.
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2016. CA Cancer J Clin. 2016;66(1):7–30.
- Stattin P, Vickers AJ, Sjoberg DD, Johansson R, Granfors T, Johansson M, et al. Improving the specificity of screening for lethal prostate cancer using prostate-specific antigen and a panel of kallikrein markers: a nested casecontrol study. Eur Urol. 2015;68(2):207–13.
- Stephan C, Vincendeau S, Houlgatte A, Cammann H, Jung K, Semjonow A. Multicenter evaluation of [-2] proprostate-specific antigen and the prostate health index for detecting prostate cancer. Clin Chem. 2013;59(1):306–14.
- Stewart GD, Van Neste L, Delvenne P, Delree P, Delga A, McNeill SA, et al. Clinical utility of an epigenetic assay to detect occult prostate cancer in histopathologically negative biopsies: results of the MATLOC study. J Urol. 2013;189(3):1110–6.

- Thompson IM, Pauler DK, Goodman PJ, Tangen CM, Lucia MS, Parnes HL, et al. Prevalence of prostate cancer among men with a prostate-specific antigen level < or =4.0 ng per milliliter. N Engl J Med. 2004;350(22):2239–46.
- Thompson I, Thrasher JB, Aus G, Burnett AL, Canby-Hagino ED, Cookson MS, et al. Guideline for the management of clinically localized prostate cancer: 2007 update. J Urol. 2007;177(6):2106–31.
- Thompson IM, Tangen CM, Paradelo J, Lucia MS, Miller G, Troyer D, et al. Adjuvant radiotherapy for pathological T3N0M0 prostate cancer significantly reduces risk of metastases and improves survival: long-term followup of a randomized clinical trial. J Urol. 2009;181(3):956–62.
- Tosoian JJ, Druskin SC, Andreas D, Mullane P, Chappidi M, Joo S, et al. Prostate health index density improves detection of clinically-significant prostate cancer. BJU Int. 2017;120:793–8.
- Trock BJ, Brotzman MJ, Mangold LA, Bigley JW, Epstein JI, McLeod D, et al. Evaluation of GSTP1 and APC methylation as indicators for repeat biopsy in a highrisk cohort of men with negative initial prostate biopsies. BJU Int. 2012;110(1):56–62.
- Van Neste L, Herman JG, Otto G, Bigley JW, Epstein JI, Van Criekinge W. The epigenetic promise for prostate cancer diagnosis. Prostate. 2012;72(11):1248–61.
- Van Neste L, Hendriks RJ, Dijkstra S, Trooskens G, Cornel EB, Jannink SA, et al. Detection of high-grade prostate cancer using a urinary molecular biomarker-based risk score. Eur Urol. 2016;70(5):740–8.
- Vickers A, Cronin A, Roobol M, Savage C, Peltola M, Pettersson K, et al. Reducing unnecessary biopsy during prostate cancer screening using a four-kallikrein panel: an independent replication. J Clin Oncol: Off J Am Soc Clin Oncol. 2010;28(15):2493–8.
- Wei JT, Feng Z, Partin AW, Brown E, Thompson I, Sokoll L, et al. Can urinary PCA3 supplement PSA in the early detection of prostate cancer? J Clin Oncol: Off J Am Soc Clin Oncol. 2014;32(36):4066–72.
- Wiegel T, Bartkowiak D, Bottke D, Bronner C, Steiner U, Siegmann A, et al. Adjuvant radiotherapy versus waitand-see after radical prostatectomy: 10-year follow-up of the ARO 96-02/AUO AP 09/95 trial. Eur Urol. 2014;66(2):243–50.



Local and Systemic Staging by Modern Imaging Modalities in Prostate Cancer

Francesco Ceci, Stefano Fanti, and Jochen Walz

Contents

Initial Staging120Local Staging121Classic Modalities122mpMRI122PET122PET122Lymph Node Staging122Classical Staging122PET130Staging for Distant Metastasis or Systemic Disease13Modern Imaging Modalities for Bone Staging13PET133Staging at the Moment of Biochemical and Clinical Recurrence After133Treatment with Curative Intent133PET133References133	Introduction	126
Local Staging12'Classic Modalities12'mpMRI12'PET12'Lymph Node Staging12'Classical Staging12'PET13'Staging for Distant Metastasis or Systemic Disease13Modern Imaging Modalities for Bone Staging13Whole-Body MRI13PET13'Staging at the Moment of Biochemical and Clinical Recurrence After13'Treatment with Curative Intent13'PET13'References13'	Initial Staging	126
Classic Modalities 12' mpMRI 12' PET 12' Lymph Node Staging 12' Classical Staging 12' PET 12' PET 12' Staging for Distant Metastasis or Systemic Disease 13' Modern Imaging Modalities for Bone Staging 13 Whole-Body MRI 13 PET 13' Staging at the Moment of Biochemical and Clinical Recurrence After 13' Treatment with Curative Intent 13' mpMRI in the Detection of Local Recurrence 13' PET 13' References 13'	Local Staging	127
mpMRI12'PET12'Lymph Node Staging12'Classical Staging12'PET13'Staging for Distant Metastasis or Systemic Disease13Modern Imaging Modalities for Bone Staging13Whole-Body MRI13PET13'Staging at the Moment of Biochemical and Clinical Recurrence AfterTreatment with Curative Intent13'pET13'References13'	Classic Modalities	127
PET 121 Lymph Node Staging 122 Classical Staging 122 PET 130 Staging for Distant Metastasis or Systemic Disease 131 Modern Imaging Modalities for Bone Staging 131 Whole-Body MRI 133 PET 133 Staging at the Moment of Biochemical and Clinical Recurrence After 132 Treatment with Curative Intent 133 PET 133 PET 133 References 133	mpMRI	127
Lymph Node Staging 12' Classical Staging 12' PET 13' Staging for Distant Metastasis or Systemic Disease 13 Modern Imaging Modalities for Bone Staging 13 Whole-Body MRI 13 PET 13' Staging at the Moment of Biochemical and Clinical Recurrence After 13' Treatment with Curative Intent 13' mpMRI in the Detection of Local Recurrence 13' References 13'	PÉT	128
Classical Staging 12 PET 13 Staging for Distant Metastasis or Systemic Disease 13 Modern Imaging Modalities for Bone Staging 13 Whole-Body MRI 13 PET 13 Staging at the Moment of Biochemical and Clinical Recurrence After 13 Treatment with Curative Intent 13 PET 13 PET 13 References 13	Lymph Node Staging	129
PET 130 Staging for Distant Metastasis or Systemic Disease 13 Modern Imaging Modalities for Bone Staging 13 Whole-Body MRI 13 PET 13 Staging at the Moment of Biochemical and Clinical Recurrence After 13 Treatment with Curative Intent 13 PET 13 PMRI in the Detection of Local Recurrence 13 PET 13 References 13	Classical Staging	129
Staging for Distant Metastasis or Systemic Disease 13 Modern Imaging Modalities for Bone Staging 13 Whole-Body MRI 13 PET 13 Staging at the Moment of Biochemical and Clinical Recurrence After 13 Treatment with Curative Intent 13 PET 13 PMRI in the Detection of Local Recurrence 13 PET 13 References 13	PET	130
Modern Imaging Modalities for Bone Staging 13 Whole-Body MRI 13 PET 13 Staging at the Moment of Biochemical and Clinical Recurrence After 13 Treatment with Curative Intent 13 mpMRI in the Detection of Local Recurrence 13 PET 13 References 13	Staging for Distant Metastasis or Systemic Disease	131
Whole-Body MRI 13 PET 13 Staging at the Moment of Biochemical and Clinical Recurrence After 13 Treatment with Curative Intent 13 mpMRI in the Detection of Local Recurrence 13 PET 13 PET 13 References 13	Modern Imaging Modalities for Bone Staging	131
PET 13 Staging at the Moment of Biochemical and Clinical Recurrence After 13 Treatment with Curative Intent 13 mpMRI in the Detection of Local Recurrence 13 PET 13 References 13	Whole-Body MRI	131
Staging at the Moment of Biochemical and Clinical Recurrence After Treatment with Curative Intent 132 mpMRI in the Detection of Local Recurrence 133 PET 133 References 133	PET	132
Treatment with Curative Intent 13: mpMRI in the Detection of Local Recurrence 13: PET 13: References 13:	Staging at the Moment of Biochemical and Clinical Recurrence After	
mpMRI in the Detection of Local Recurrence 13. PET 13. References 13.	Treatment with Curative Intent	132
PÉT	mpMRI in the Detection of Local Recurrence	133
References	PÊT	133
	References	137

Abstract

The management of prostate cancer is very much depending on the disease stage before treatment. Localized or organ-confined

F. Ceci · S. Fanti

J. Walz (🖂)

prostate cancer will be treated differently than locally advanced prostate cancer, or prostate cancer with loco-regional extension to the pelvic lymph nodes, or metastatic prostate cancer with extension to the bone or distant lymph nodes or even viscera. The need for staging in a patient might be necessary in several clinical scenarios, such as the initial staging after new diagnosis of prostate cancer, but also at the moment of recurrence of the disease in form of biochemical recurrence or clinical recurrence, as well as at the moment of advanced

Department of Nuclear Medicine, S.Orsola-Malpighi Hospital, University of Bologna, Bologna, Italy

Department of Urology, Institut Paoli-Calmettes Cancer Center, Marseille, France e-mail: WALZJ@ipc.unicancer.fr

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 69

or metastatic disease before or during systemic treatment.

The local staging of prostate cancer with conventional imaging is limited. The results are linked to the problem to detect minimal or microscopic extraprostatic extension or lymph node invasion with a macroscopic imaging modality.

For the staging of lymph node metastasis, molecular imaging such as choline-based imaging holds suboptimal performance, while preliminary results present in literature support a possible role of PSMA PET imaging for regional staging of prostate cancer.

When it comes to staging for distant metastasis, modern imaging such as whole-body MRI and molecular imaging using choline or PSMA as tracer or ligand do outperform conventional imaging based on bone scintigraphy and cross-sectional imaging. Of note, mpMRI is of special interest to detect local recurrence after radiotherapy for prostate cancer, when patients show biochemical recurrence.

Introduction

The management of prostate cancer is very much dependent on the disease stage before treatment. Localized or organ-confined prostate cancer will be treated differently than locally advanced prostate cancer, or prostate cancer with locoregional extension to the pelvic lymph nodes, or metastatic prostate cancer with extension to the bone or distant lymph nodes or even viscera (Mottet et al. n.d.). The need for staging in a patient might be necessary in several clinical scenarios, such as the initial staging after new diagnosis of prostate cancer, but also at the moment of recurrence of the disease in the form of biochemical recurrence or clinical recurrence, as well as at the moment of advanced or metastatic disease before or during systemic treatment. In view of this, it is clear that prostate cancer staging is playing a key role in the management of the disease as well as in the clinical decision-making. Several years ago, the staging of prostate cancer consisted of the following: the digital rectal exam, searching for tumor bulb on

the posterior aspect of the prostate which was suggestive of extraprostatic extension or seminal vesicle invasion; transrectal ultrasound (TRUS), looking for deformation of the prostate contours and signs of extraprostatic extension; bone scintigraphy with 99m-technetium-labeled diphosphonates looking for bone lesions with increased mineral turnover, suggesting bone metastasis; and cross-sectional imaging with computed tomography (CT) looking for enlarged lymph nodes and changes in bony structures in the form of osteoblastic or, in rare cases, osteolytic lesions as well as lesions in the viscera such as the lung or liver. Today several new imaging modalities are available for prostate cancer staging such as magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) in the form of whole-body MRI and pelvic or prostate multiparametric MRI (mpMRI) and positron emission tomography (PET) using several tracers such as ¹¹C-choline, ¹⁸F-choline, and gallium-labeled prostate-specific membrane antigen (PSMA). All of these modalities aim to improve the diagnostic performance of prostate cancer staging rendering the exam more reliable and precise and allowing to better characterize the patient's situation and to better individualize the appropriate treatment. The following chapter will address each of the imaging modalities in the performance of staging in the different clinical scenarios mentioned above.

Initial Staging

The initial staging of prostate cancer after the diagnosis of the disease by biopsy can address several aspects. It can address the question if the disease is organ confined or extends outside of the prostate into the periprostatic fat/tissue or into the seminal vesicles, resulting in locally advanced disease. This information is of importance to tailor local treatment such as surgery with neurovascular bundle sparing, or radiotherapy and its association with androgen deprivation therapy. Initial staging can also address the question if the disease has spread to the regional lymph nodes, resulting in locoregional disease that might still be curable by surgical pelvic lymph node dissection or radiotherapy with an extended field to the

regional lymph nodes. Moreover, the initial staging can address the question if the disease has spread to distant lymph nodes such as the retroperitoneal lymph nodes or to the bone or viscera such as the lung or liver, resulting in initially metastatic disease that would need early systemic treatment by either androgen deprivation therapy or chemotherapy. It is clear that the information coming from initial staging has significant consequences for clinical decision-making and on patient management. The more reliable the staging becomes, the better will be the individual treatment of a patient and with this the short-, intermediate-, and long-term outcome of the patient. This applies for cancer control as well as for functional outcome regarding urinary continence and erectile function.

Local Staging

Classic Modalities

Classically the digital rectal exam represented, and still represents, an important staging exam. Once the tumor burden is recognized at the posterior prostatic surface, the risk of extraprostatic extension increases by two to four times (Ohori et al. 2004; Steuber et al. 2006). This information can be used in multivariable prediction models together with PSA, biopsy Gleason score, and biopsy information about cancer volume to predict the risk of locally advanced disease. TRUS represents also a staging exam that could provide the clinician with information about extraprostatic extension and seminal vesicle invasion. The performance in local staging with TRUS reported in the literature is varying, suggesting a strong operator dependency. The sensitivity, specificity, and accuracy of TRUS in local staging vary between 15-50%, 85-97%, and 80-84% (Brock et al. 2012; Ukimura et al. 1998). A limitation of TRUS is the difficulty to detect microscopic extraprostatic extension, a limitation shared with all other imaging modalities used for local staging of prostate cancer.

CT does not play a role in local staging due to its low soft tissue resolution in the pelvis. CT is unable to differentiate pelvic muscular structures from prostate tissue and does therefore not allow any conclusions about locale extension of prostate cancer.

mpMRI

mpMRI in the pelvis is associated with a high soft tissue contrast allowing to clearly identify the zonal anatomy of the prostate as well as its borders to the periprostatic tissue and the adjacent structure such as the pelvic muscular structures, seminal vesicles, periprostatic fat, and rectal and urethral sphincter. These characteristics render mpMRI a potential tool for local staging. It is of note that the performance of mpMRI in the detection and diagnosis of prostate cancer is addressed elsewhere in this edition.

When it comes to the detection of extraprostatic extension or seminal vesicle invasion, the literature reports a wide range of diagnostic performances, suggesting a strong dependency on center, experience, sequences, and technology as well as patient characteristics and patient selection. The current technical recommendations for a staging MRI are to use a 3 T MRI or a 1.5 T MRI with an endorectal coil in order to reduce the signal-to-noise ratio. In the literature, the reported sensitivity to detect extraprostatic extension ranges from 30% to 78% and the specificity from 78% to 98% (de Rooij et al. 2016). This large variability makes a general interpretation of the data difficult. For this reason the results of a recent meta-analysis are discussed in more detail (de Rooij et al. 2016). It included 75 studies of moderate quality and 9796 patients and showed for the detection of extraprostatic extension a pooled sensitivity of 0.57 (95% CI 0.49-0.65) and a pooled specificity of 0.91 (95% CI 0.88–0.93). The pooled sensitivity for the detection of seminal vesicle invasion was at 0.58 (95% CI 0.47–0.68), and the pooled specificity was at 0.97 (95% CI 0.95-0.98). The pooled sensitivity and specificity for the detection of overall stage T3 were 0.61 (95% CI 0.54–0.67) and 0.88 (95% CI 0.85-0.91), respectively. The meta-analysis also addressed the question if there are differences

depending on technical aspects as well as differences that depend on cancer and patient characteristics. Regarding the technical aspects, studies using mpMRI instead of T2-weighted imaging alone showed higher sensitivity to detect extraprostatic extension. The same improvement was observed in favor of 3 T MRI relative to 1.5 T MRI. The highest sensitivity was observed in the studies using 3 T MRI without an endorectal coil. When it comes to the detection of seminal vesicle invasion, studies that used mpMRI instead of T2-weighted imaging alone showed a higher sensitivity. However, there was no difference in sensitivity between the use of 3 T or 1.5 T scanners. The use of 3 T MRI without an endorectal coil showed a higher sensitivity relative to the use with an endorectal coil, whereas the situation was inversed when using a 1.5 T scanner, favoring the use of an endorectal coil. The highest sensitivity was achieved with 3 T MRI using multiple parameters. Based on this analysis, it can be concluded the most reliable results for local staging of prostate cancer will be achieved using multiparametric 3 T MRI without an endorectal coil, confirming the current recommendations. Regarding the patient characteristics, the highest sensitivity to detect extraprostatic extension or seminal vesicle invasion was achieved in patients being in the high-risk group relative to the intermediate -risk group or the low-risk group. Despite this the sensitivity remained at a low level of around 0.60 (de Rooij et al. 2016).

Based on this meta-analysis, it can be concluded that the detection of locally advanced disease is limited or poor. The results are again linked to the problem to detect minimal or microscopic extraprostatic extension with a macroscopic imaging modality. It is of note that the specificity is high, suggesting that if there are signs of extraprostatic extension or seminal vesicle invasion, it is very likely that the disease indeed is locally advanced.

PET

PET/CT can also be used for intraprostatic detection of prostate but is not used for local staging as the spatial resolution of PET and the soft tissue contrast of CT in the small pelvis are poor. The usefulness of choline PET/CT for the evaluation of the intraprostatic lesion was evaluated over the last decade. Farsad et al. produced the first study performed on a sextant basis in comparison with histology in a cohort of 36 patients (Farsad et al. 2005). ¹¹C-choline PET/CT showed sub-optimal performance reporting a sensitivity of 66%, a specificity of 81%, an accuracy of 71%, a positive predictive value (PPV) of 87%, and a negative predictive value (NPV) of 55%. The lack of accuracy for choline PET/CT in evaluating the intraprostatic lesion was assessed in several studies during the last decade (Martorana et al. 2006; Giovacchini et al. 2008). Recently, Bundschuh et al. correlated the uptake of ¹¹C-choline PET/CT in the prostate gland with histopathology (Bundschuh et al. 2013). The assessed sensitivity resulted to be not optimal since only 46% of lesions evaluated by histology showed an increased choline uptake. In a study proposed by Grosu et al., increased ¹¹C-choline uptake has been found in neoplastic and nonneoplastic tissue (Grosu et al. 2014). Thus, in some cases, the intensity of choline uptake was even higher in nonneoplastic tissue. Van den Bergh et al. evaluated the additional value of ¹¹C-choline PET to mpMRI, showing increased sensitivity and decreased specificity combining both modalities (Van den Bergh et al. 2012). Thus, according to the literature, the main drawback for choline PET/CT in the evaluation of the intraprostatic cancer is represented both by the sub-optimal sensitivity, related with the presence of small lesions, and by the sub-optimal specificity, related with the presence of benign disease that may show increased choline metabolism (e.g., benign prostatic hyperplasia (BPH), prostatitis).

Recently, PSMA-based imaging was proposed to investigate prostate cancer patients prior to radical prostatectomy. Fendler et al. evaluated the accuracy of PET/CT with 68Ga-PSMA to localize cancer in the prostate and surrounding tissue at initial diagnosis in a cohort of 21 patients (Fendler et al. 2016). The following were assessed: a sensitivity of 0.67, a specificity of 0.92, an accuracy of 0.72, a PPV of 0.97, and a NPV of 0.42. Histopathology-positive segments (100/126; 79%) demonstrated a significantly higher mean SUVmax than histopathologynegative segments. However, despite better values for specificity and PPV, if compared to choline PET/CT, the sensitivity still remains sub-optimal. Thus, the combination of PSMAbased PET with MRI to improve the performance of both methodologies was recently proposed. Zamboglou et al. demonstrated in a small cohort of patients that the combination of both methods performed even better in terms of sensitivity (0.82) and specificity (0.89) (Zamboglou et al. 2017). Eiber et al. confirmed these results and compared the diagnostic performance of simultaneous 68Ga-PSMA PET/MRI for the localization of primary prostate cancer with mpMRI and PET alone in a cohort of 53 patients (Eiber et al. 2016). Simultaneous PET/MRI statistically outperformed mpMRI and PET imaging alone for a precise localization of prostate cancer, correctly detecting the lesion in the 98% of cases with a sensitivity of 0.76 and a specificity of 0.98 (MRI alone 0.43, 0.98; PET alone 0.58, 0.82). Moreover, according to the data present at the moment in literature, it seems reasonable to assume that PSMA-based imaging is able to distinguish with good accuracy between intraprostatic prostate cancer lesion and BPH (Fendler et al. 2016; Eiber et al. 2016).

Summarizing, mpMRI still remains the standard of reference for detecting localized prostate cancer prior to radical treatment. Choline-based imaging holds sub-optimal performance, while preliminary results present in literature support a possible role of hybrid PSMA-based PET/MRI for the localization of primary prostate cancer.

Lymph Node Staging

Classical Staging

Cross-sectional imaging such as CT or MRI can be used for regional and distant staging looking for lymph node metastasis and/or bone metastasis or visceral metastasis. To detect lymph node metastasis, the use of CT or MRI allows only to address morphological criteria. The rounder a lymph node is in cross-sectional imaging, the more suspicious it is to be a lymph node metastasis. The size of the lymph node is also used to differentiate lymph node metastasis from normal lymph nodes. Usually a cutoff of 8-10 mm in the short axis of the lymph node is used for this purpose. Of note the lower the size cutoff for a suspicious lymph node chosen, the more the sensitivity to detect lymph node metastasis, but this improvement will at the same time lead to a decrease in specificity, leading to a higher number of false positive. The higher the size cutoff chosen, the lower the sensitivity and the higher the specificity. Moreover, changes in lymph node size are also informative. If a lymph node increases over time in size, it is likely to be associated with a lymph node metastasis. Unfortunately, the information on growth kinetics is only available if previous cross-sectional imaging was performed and is available, a situation that rarely is fulfilled in patients with a newly diagnosed disease. The performance of cross-sectional imaging with CT or MRI in lymph node staging is rather poor. Generally speaking, the sensitivity for the correct identification of lymph node metastasis ranges between 0.20 and 0.60 and the specificity between 0.78 and 0.92 (Daneshmand et al. 2012; Giannarini et al. 2012). An older meta-analysis using CT for lymph node staging in prostate cancer and analyzing 4264 patients, where 15% had confirmed lymph node metastasis, showed a sensitivity of 0.07 and a specificity of 1.0 (Abuzallouf et al. 2004). More recent studies showed that even in patient with a high risk of lymph node metastasis, the performance is limited. Briganti et al. showed that in patients undergoing an extended pelvic lymph node dissection and using a size cutoff of 10 mm, the overall sensitivity was at 0.13 and the specificity was at 0.96 (Briganti et al. 2012). When limiting the analysis to highrisk prostate cancer patients, CT achieved a sensitivity of 0.18 and a specificity of 0.94 to correctly identify lymph node metastasis. Even in patients with a very high risk of lymph node metastasis according to a nomogram, the performance remained poor with a sensitivity and specificity of 0.24 and 0.95 (Briganti et al. 2012). Another

recent study by Budiharto et al. using whole-body MRI with diffusion-weighted imaging for staging of patients also with a high risk of lymph node invasion according to a nomogram showed that the performance of MRI to identify lymph node metastasis per region was low with a sensitivity of 0.19 and a specificity of 0.98 (Budiharto et al. 2011). In a patient cohort at very high risk of lymph node metastasis (68% of patients were metastatic), the performance was better and sensitivity and specificity are reported to be at 0.77-0.82 and 0.05-0.96, respectively (Lecouvet et al. 2012). In view of this poor performance of cross-sectional imaging for lymph node staging, it is clear that surgical pelvic lymph node dissection remains the gold standard in lymph node staging for prostate cancer. It is of note that the indication for lymph node staging as well as for pelvic lymph node dissection is dependent on the risk of lymph node invasion that can be estimated based on pretreatment variables such as clinical stage, PSA, biopsy Gleason score, and biopsy information of cancer volume (Briganti et al. 2006). Currently the most reliable approach is the use of prediction models that allow to systematically assign a certain risk of lymph node metastasis to an individual patient.

PET

The diagnostic performance of choline-based imaging for assessing the lymph node involvement has been recently discussed in a systematic review by Evangelista et al. (2013). Most of the papers analyzed in this meta-analysis confirmed the preliminary findings showing a lack of sensitivity but high specificity for nodal staging. Pooled sensitivity and specificity were, respectively, 0.49 and 0.95 on a patient-based analysis (Evangelista et al. 2013). On one hand, ¹¹C-choline PET/CT's low sensitivity could be explained by the presence of micrometastasis since it is very unlikely that ¹¹C-choline PET/CT may detect lesions smaller than 5 mm. On the other hand, the main reason for the false-positive findings is due to the presence of inflammation in the lymph nodes that might result in an increased choline uptake. Therefore, choline PET/CT has only limited place for up-front staging in nodal metastases even in high-risk patients.

The role of PSMA PET/CT for initial staging currently remains investigational. The first results presented by Budäus et al. in a cohort of 30 patients revealed a poor sensitivity for PSMA PET/CT in identifying LNM: the sensitivity assessed in the per-patient analysis was 0.33, while the sensitivity assessed in the per-side analysis was 0.27 (Budaus et al. 2016). Conversely, according to the authors' assessment, both optimal specificity and PPV resulted to be 1.0 in the per-patient and in the per-side analysis. Nevertheless, this study presented several limitations including the retrospective design of the study and the low incidence of lymph node metastasis in the enrolled population (53 lymph node metastases in 608 lymph nodes removed = 8.7%) (Budaus et al. 2016). In the study presented by Maurer et al., the diagnostic performance of PSMA PET/CT in assessing the presence of lymph node metastasis before radical prostatectomy was tested in a cohort of 130 patients (Maurer et al. 2016). On a patient-based analysis, the sensitivity, specificity, and accuracy of PSMA PET were 0.66, 0.99, and 0.89, and those of morphological imaging were 0.44, 0.85, and 0.72, respectively. Of the 734 dissected lymph node templates, 117 (15.9%) showed metastases. On a per-side-based analysis, the sensitivity, specificity, and accuracy of PSMA PET were 0.68, 0.99, and 0.95, and those of morphological imaging were 0.27, 0.97, and 0.87, respectively. On ROC analysis PSMA PET performed significantly better than morphological imaging alone on patientand template-based analyses (p = 0.002 and <0.001, respectively) (Maurer et al. 2016). These results were confirmed by van Leeuwen et al., who assessed the accuracy of PSMA/PET/ CT for lymph node staging in a cohort of 30 intermediate- and high-risk prostate cancer patients (van Leeuwen et al. 2017). Here 37% of patients presented lymph node metastasis: in total, 180 lymph node fields were analyzed and 26 lymph node metastases were identified in the histological analysis. Patient analysis showed that PSMA PET/CT had a sensitivity of 0.64 and a

specificity of 0.95. In the region-based analysis, the sensitivity was 0.56 and the specificity was 0.98 (van Leeuwen et al. 2017).

Staging for Distant Metastasis or Systemic Disease

The metastatic spread of prostate cancer is either to the regional or distant lymph nodes or to the bone. Metastasis to the visceral organs, such as the lung or liver, is rather rare and found in cases of prostate cancer patients showing Gleason pattern 5 on biopsy or prostatectomy specimen. When it comes to staging for metastatic disease, especially of bone metastasis, the standard exam is bone scintigraphy. It is of note that bone metastasis of prostate cancer is the result of an infiltration of the bone marrow by prostate cancer cells due to the expressions of adhesion molecules similar to those found on hematopoietic stem cells (Rahim et al. 2014). Therefore, bone metastasis of prostate cancer will develop in the bone marrow first and only later lead to changes in the bony structures itself. This is of importance to explain the differences in sensibility to detect bone metastasis between modern imaging modalities and classical imaging modalities such as CT or bone scintigraphy. In order to detect bone metastasis with bone scintigraphy, a bone mineral turnover >10% is necessary to render the lesions visible (Messiou et al. 2009). In order to detect bone metastasis with conventional X-ray or CT, changes in the bone mineralization are necessary and usually become visible at a more advanced stage relative to the stage where bone scintigraphy could detect the lesions. The combination of bone scintigraphy and conventional X-ray or CT is considered the gold standard for bone staging and often represents the reference test in studies evaluating new imaging modalities. Therefore, its sensitivity is considered to be 1.0. However, the specificity is below 1.0 as bone scintigraphy can be false positive, when showing lesions with increased mineral turnover linked to, i.e., bone trauma or benign causes. In a recent meta-analysis, its specificity was estimated to be 0.82 (Lecouvet et al. 2012; Oesterling et al. 1993; Bruwer et al. 1999; Shen et al. 2014).

Modern Imaging Modalities for Bone Staging

There are two modern imaging modalities available for systemic staging of prostate cancer. These are whole-body MRI and PET scanning.

Whole-Body MRI

Whole-body MRI implies an MRI scan of at least the entire axial skeleton but ideally covers the body from the head to the tibia and includes T1and T2-weighted imaging as well as diffusionweighted imaging. MRI is sensitive to early changes in bone marrow that precede the osteoblastic response that usually is depicted by classical imaging modalities (Messiou et al. 2009). These changes linked to bone metastasis of prostate cancer result in a signal loss in T1-weighted imaging which contrasts to the surrounding high signal of the bone marrow fat. This infiltration can be depicted before any changes in the bony structures. As mentioned, bone scintigraphy combined with conventional X-ray is considered the reference test. Therefore, the performance of new imaging modalities that might perform better than the standard test can only be evaluated by quantification of the lesions that are detected in addition to the lesions identified with the standard test. Therefore, in this setting it is difficult to apply the usual measures of sensitivity and specificity. When using whole-body MRI for the detection of bone metastasis of prostate cancer in patients with a high likelihood of having metastatic disease, whole-body MRI will detect between 22% and 38% more metastatic bone lesions relative to the lesions that are identified with bone scintigraphy and X-ray/CT. Moreover, 15-22% more patients will be diagnosed with metastatic disease, despite the absence of metastatic disease based on classical imaging modalities (Lecouvet et al. 2012, 2007; Del Vescovo et al. 2014). These data show that whole-body MRI indeed is more sensitive in detection than the classical staging modalities. The main drawback of this technology is the lack of standardization regarding the sequences which limits its reproducibility. Moreover, whole-body

MRI is time and resource consuming as it needs significant MRI gantry time to perform the exam. It is unclear if current healthcare systems and resources allow the systematic use of this as a standard imaging modality in prostate cancer patients.

PET

PET/CT with sodium ¹⁸F-fluoride, ¹¹C-choline, or ¹⁸F-choline can detect more skeletal lesions than bone scintigraphy. There is increasing evidence that sodium ¹⁸F-fluoride and ¹¹C-choline could change patient management, either as a first imaging study or as a secondary study after bone scintigraphy (Gandaglia et al. 2014; Fuccio et al. 2012). Currently, the role of PSMA imaging to assess the presence of bone metastases during stating work-up has not been tested yet. However, according to the data published in patients who experienced BCR, PSMA PET/CT showed an optimal performance to detect the presence of bone lesions. In particular, in the largest patient series published so far, an optimal tumor-to-background ratio for 68Ga-PSMA PET/CT was demonstrated, allowing for a proper visualization of the suspected bone metastases (Afshar-Oromieh et al. 2015; Eiber et al. 2015). Moreover, in a direct comparison between PSMA PET/CT and choline PET/CT, a major detection rate for PSMA over choline regardless of the PSA level was confirmed (Morigi et al. 2015). Within this patient cohort, a total of 16 bone lesions were identified by PSMA while only 9 lesions with choline.

There is no study that provides a head-to-head comparison between whole-body MRI, PET/CT, and bone scintigraphy in the same patient cohort. However, there is a recent meta-analysis including 18 studies and analyzing 1102 patients (Shen et al. 2014). This meta-analysis at least applies the same methodology and quality standards to the studies included into the analysis, allowing some conclusions regarding the differences in performance. For the detection of bone metastasis, this analysis shows a pooled sensitivity for whole-body MRI of 0.95, for PET-T of 0.87, and for bone scintigraphy of 0.79. The results for the pooled specificity were

as follows: for whole-body MRI, 0.96; for PET/CT, 0.97; and for bone scintigraphy, 0.82. The results for the pooled area under the curve were as follows: for whole-body MRI, 0.99; for PET/CT, 0.95; and for bone scintigraphy, 0.89 (Shen et al. 2014). Based on this analysis, it seems that whole-body MRI provides the best performance in the detection of bone metastasis, followed by PET/CT and by bone scintigraphy. It is of note that PET/CT has a superior performance in the detection of lymph node metastasis relative to whole-body MRI and might therefore represent the most complete staging modality, allowing reliable detection of bone metastasis as well as the best performance in the detection of lymph node metastasis short of a true surgical pelvic lymph node dissection.

Staging at the Moment of Biochemical and Clinical Recurrence After Treatment with Curative Intent

When PSA becomes detectable or rises after achieving a nadir following treatment with curative intent (such as radical prostatectomy or external beam radiotherapy), relapse might come from local recurrence in the prostatic bed or the prostate, from locoregional lymph nodes, or from distant systemic disease such as bone metastasis or any or all of these scenarios combined. Local or locoregional recurrence could be amenable to salvage, possibly curative treatment, whereas truly systemic disease with bone metastasis will be less likely to be curable and would need systemic treatment instead of local salvage treatment (Suardi et al. 2015). Therefore, at the time point of biochemical recurrence, the important question to answer is the question of whether the patient has local or distant recurrence or both. Older studies suggest that after local treatment, 30-40% of patients with recurrence will have local recurrence and the remaining distant recurrence or local and distant recurrence combined (Pound and Partin, 2000; Coen et al. 2002). Classically, the staging of recurring disease is done by CT and bone scintigraphy, both being associated with a very low diagnostic yield and a poor diagnostic performance unless the PSA is elevated (i.e., >20 ng/ml) (Beresford et al. 2010). It is of note that if a local salvage treatment for local recurrence after radical prostatectomy or radiotherapy (i.e., salvage radiotherapy or salvage prostatectomy) is considered, it needs to be done early at low PSA levels, i.e., the results for salvage radiotherapy after radical prostatectomy show a long-term disease-free survival rate of roughly 50% when the PSA at the time point of salvage radiotherapy is <0.5 ng/ml. The long-term outcome drops to 30% if the PSA is between 0.5 and 1 ng/ml and to 10% if the PSA is >1 ng/ml (Stephenson et al. 2007). Ideally, the decision in favor or against salvage radiotherapy should be taken at the time point of biochemical recurrence (0.2 ng/ml). The same applies to the results of salvage prostatectomy after radiotherapy, where the most favorable outcome is observed when the PSA before salvage surgery is <4 ng/ml (Chade et al. 2011). It is clear that if salvage treatment is considered, early treatment is key to be effective and PSA is one of the main drivers for prognosis in this situation as it can be considered as a proxy for cancer volume.

mpMRI in the Detection of Local Recurrence

Similar to the situation of the initial diagnosis of prostate cancer, mpMRI becomes more and more used to detect local recurrence after radical prostatectomy or radiotherapy and shows promising results especially after radiotherapy. A recent meta-analysis on the subject by Wu et al. showed a pooled sensitivity and specificity of 0.82 and 0.87, respectively, in the detection of local recurrence after radical prostatectomy with MRI (Wu et al. 2013). The highest contribution to these favorable results came from the dynamic contrast-enhanced sequences, allowing to identify hyper-perfused cancer tissue in the area of postsurgical scar tissue. Of note diffusion-weighted imaging is of limited use as it is prone to major artifacts associated with surgical clips that are frequently encountered after prostatic surgery. The main limitation of the included studies lies

in the PSA ranges at the time point of the examination, which ranged between 0.84 and 2.2 ng/ml (Wu et al. 2013). As mentioned above, in order to be clinically relevant and helpful, local recurrence needs to be reliably identified at PSA ranges below 0.5 ng/ml; the above PSA ranges are therefore too high and beyond the clinically relevant PSA range where the decision in favor of salvage radiotherapy is taken. The clinical relevance of MRI in the detection of local recurrence after radical prostatectomy is therefore very limited. The same meta-analysis addressed also the performance of mpMRI in the detection of local recurrence after radiotherapy. It showed a pooled sensitivity and specificity of 0.82 and 0.74, respectively. As in local recurrence after radical prostatectomy, the most informative parameter was dynamic contrast-enhanced MRI, allowing to identify hypervascular cancer tissue inside of the fibrotic prostatic scar tissue after radiotherapy. Moreover, the PSA ranges of the studies were in the clinically relevant ranges from 2.1 to 2.8 ng/ml (Wu et al. 2013). As the biochemical recurrence after radiotherapy is defined as PSA nadir +2 ng/ml, the clinically relevant PSA range is of somewhere above 2 ng/ml. It can be concluded that mpMRI is of clinical relevance in the detection of local recurrence after radiotherapy but not after radical prostatectomy.

PET

Currently, the performance of choline PET at this clinically relevant situation is limited as choline PET exams are positive only in 5-20% when PSA is <1 ng/ml and positive in only 5-8% of cases when PSA is <0.5 ng/ml (Castellucci et al. 2014; Giovacchini et al. 2010a, b; Mitchell et al. 2013; Rybalov et al. 2013). Unfortunately, the optimal timing for salvage treatments to obtain the best chance of cure in case of recurrence would be when the PSA level is low or very low, which reflects a still limited cancer burden (Stephenson et al. 2007). Moreover, when it is positive, there is a non-negligible risk of disease underestimation. Passoni et al. showed that patients with one positive node on choline PET who underwent a



Fig. 1 PSMA PET/CT: A 64-year-old patient after local treatment with radical pros-detected two pa tatectomy and adjuvant radiotherapy. PSA relapse with a PSA at 1.27 ng/mL and a PSA clavicular left ly doubling time of 4.1 months at the time point of PSMA PET/CT. PSMA PET/CT the presence of

detected two para-aortic lymph nodes, one small phrenic lymph node, and one supraclavicular left lymph node. The extra-abdominal lymph node was biopsied confirming the presence of a prostate cancer metastasis meticulously done salvage lymph node dissection showed in 61% of cases positive nodes in other regions that were not detected by choline PET (Passoni et al. 2014). Another study by Decconick et al. showed in the same clinical scenario and design that 79% of all positive nodes were not detected with choline PET (Deconinck 2014). It is clear the PET performs better than conventional imaging with CT and bone scintigraphy in this clinical situation, which could be considered as major improvement, but the above limitations need to be emphasized if choline PET is to be used in the right clinical situation and if choline PET should truly be an added value to clinical pathways.

Several efforts have been made over the last years to develop new probes able to provide better

performances when compared with the choline PET/CT, particularly in case of low PSA levels during BCR. The development of radiotracers designed to specifically target the extracellular domains of substrates overexpressed in prostate cancer cells could lead to the development of theranostics tracers, valuable both for diagnostic and therapeutic purposes. The first investigations reported a better accuracy for PSMA PET/CT in detecting suspected prostate cancer metastases when compared with choline PET/CT and very promising performances also at very low PSA levels (Fig. 1) (Eiber et al. 2015; Morigi et al. 2015). In particular, in one of the largest patient series published so far, Eiber et al. reported about the performance of PSMA PET/CT in a population of 248 recurrent prostate cancer with



Fig. 2 Whole-body MRI: Illustration of the superiority of whole-body MRI (WB-MRI) in comparison with bone scintigraphy in a man with newly diagnosed prostate cancer at high risk for metastasis. (a) The bone scintigraphy shows no abnormality. (b) T1- and (c) diffusion-weighted

MRI sequences show bone metastasis within the L2 vertebral body (arrow), indicating oligometastatic status. (Courtesy of Frédéric Lecouvet, Department of Radiology, Universite catholique de Louvain, Brussels, Belgium)

biochemical recurrence (median PSA 1.99 ng/ mL) (Eiber et al. 2015). The authors observed a promising overall positivity rate of 89.5% for PSMA PET/CT. More in detail, the authors observed a considerably high positivity rate with low PSA levels with positivity rate of 93.0% (67 of 72) for a PSA value between 1 and 2 ng/ mL, 72.7% (24 of 33) between 0.5 and 1 ng/mL, and 57.9% (11 of 19) for a PSA value between 0.2 and 0.5 ng/m (Eiber et al. 2015). Recently, Ceci et al. investigated the role of PSMA PET/CT in the recurrent setting and evaluated which clinical and pathologic features were associated with PET/CT positivity rate (Ceci et al. 2015). In a cohort of 70 patients (median PSA 1.7 ng/mL), a positivity rate of 74.2% was described. A PSA level of 0.83 ng/mL and a PSA doubling time of 6.5 months were found to be valuable cutoff

Fig. 3 ¹⁸F-choline PET/CT at biochemical recurrence: A 69-year-old patient after local treatment with radical prostatectomy and salvage radiotherapy. PSA relapse with a PSA at 1.81 ng/mL at the time point of ¹⁸F-choline PET/CT. The PET shows positive presacral and right-sided pelvic lymph nodes. Pathology after salvage lymph node dissection showed 2 lymph node metastases with capsular extension out of the 21 nodes

values for predicting with high probability a positive or negative scan result. Moreover, PSA at the time of the scan and PSA doubling time were associated significantly (p < 0.05) with an increased probability of a positive PSMA PET/CT result (Ceci et al. 2015). Recently, the clinical impact of PSMA PET/CT on the management of patients with biochemical recurrence after treatment with curative intent was investigated (Albisinni et al. 2016). In a cohort of 131 consecutive prostate cancer patients (median PSA 2.2 ng/ mL) with an overall detection rate of 75% for PET/CT, an impact on subsequent management in 99/131 patients (76%) was demonstrated. The main modifications included continuing surveillance, hormonal manipulations, stereotaxic radiotherapy, salvage radiotherapy, salvage node dissection, or salvage local treatment (Albisinni



et al. 2016). According to the data present in literature, this novel approach proved its promising performance in investigating prostate cancer, confirming the importance of this imaging modality for the precise individualization of the site of recurrence. Pfister et al. compared the usefulness of PSMA PET/CT vs. choline PET/CT as diagnostic tools to guide salvage lymph node dissection (Pfister et al. 2016). They reported better sensitivity and specificity for PSMA (0.87, 0.93) compared to choline (0.71, 0.86) in the detection of lymph node metastasis using histology as a standard of reference (Pfister et al. 2016). These results are consistent with the data presented by Rauscher et al., who evaluated the accuracy of PSMA PET/CT compared with morphological imaging for the assessment of lymph node metastasis in patients with biochemical recurrence, using histopathology as a standard of reference (Rauscher et al. 2016). They observed that PSMA was much more accurate to guide salvage lymph node dissection than conventional morphological imaging with CT and/or MRI (Fig. 2). In detail they observed, for the assessment of lymph node metastasis, a sensitivity of 0.78 and specificity of 0.97 for PSMA vs. a sensitivity of 0.27 and specificity of 0.99 for conventional morphological imaging (Rauscher et al. 2016).

Recently the concept of oligometastatic disease emerged as a subentity of metastatic disease, regrouping patients with a low load and number of metastasis that might also be amenable to treatment with (maybe) curative intent by combining local with systemic and image-targeted ablative treatments (Fig. 3) (Hellman and Weichselbaum 1995). Its emergence comes especially from the clinical situation of relapsing disease after initial local treatment with curative intent, but the concept can be extend to patients with primary diagnosis of prostate cancer and possible low-volume metastatic disease. As PET seems to be more sensitive than conventional imaging, it might play a major role for this new clinical situation in the future (Mottet et al. n.d.; Suardi et al. 2015). Further studies are needed to test if these new approaches will improve the outcome of prostate cancer patients. Several studies evaluating this concept are being recruited.

References

- Abuzallouf S, Dayes I, Lukka H. Baseline staging of newly diagnosed prostate cancer: a summary of the literature. J Urol. 2004;171(6 Pt 1):2122–7.
- Afshar-Oromieh A, Avtzi E, Giesel FL, Holland-Letz T, Linhart HG, Eder M, et al. The diagnostic value of PET/CT imaging with the (68)Ga-labelled PSMA ligand HBED-CC in the diagnosis of recurrent prostate cancer. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2015;42(2):197–209.
- Albisinni S, Artigas C, Aoun F, Biaou I, Grosman J, Gil T, et al. Clinical impact of 68 Ga-prostate-specific membrane antigen (PSMA) positron emission tomography/ computed tomography (PET/CT) in patients with prostate cancer with rising prostate-specific antigen after treatment with curative intent: preliminary analysis of a multidisciplinary approach. BJU Int. 2016;
- Beresford MJ, Gillatt D, Benson RJ, Ajithkumar T. A systematic review of the role of imaging before salvage radiotherapy for post-prostatectomy biochemical recurrence. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol). 2010;22(1):46–55.
- Briganti A, Chun FK, Salonia A, Zanni G, Scattoni V, Valiquette L, et al. Validation of a nomogram predicting the probability of lymph node invasion among patients undergoing radical prostatectomy and an extended pelvic lymphadenectomy. Eur Urol. 2006;49(6):1019–26; discussion 26–7
- Briganti A, Abdollah F, Nini A, Suardi N, Gallina A, Capitanio U, et al. Performance characteristics of computed tomography in detecting lymph node metastases in contemporary patients with prostate cancer treated with extended pelvic lymph node dissection. Eur Urol. 2012;61(6):1132–8.
- Brock M, von Bodman C, Sommerer F, Loppenberg B, Klein T, Deix T, et al. Comparison of real-time elastography with grey-scale ultrasonography for detection of organ-confined prostate cancer and extra capsular extension: a prospective analysis using whole mount sections after radical prostatectomy. BJU Int. 2012;108(8 Pt 2):E217–22.
- Bruwer G, Heyns CF, Allen FJ. Influence of local tumour stage and grade on reliability of serum prostate-specific antigen in predicting skeletal metastases in patients with adenocarcinoma of the prostate. Eur Urol. 1999;35(3):223–7.
- Budaus L, Leyh-Bannurah SR, Salomon G, Michl U, Heinzer H, Huland H, et al. Initial experience of (68) Ga-PSMA PET/CT imaging in high-risk prostate cancer patients prior to radical prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 2016;69(3):393–6.
- Budiharto T, Joniau S, Lerut E, Van den Bergh L, Mottaghy F, Deroose CM, et al. Prospective evaluation of 11C-choline positron emission tomography/computed tomography and diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging for the nodal staging of prostate cancer with a high risk of lymph node metastases. Eur Urol. 2011;60(1):125–30.
- Bundschuh RA, Wendl CM, Weirich G, Eiber M, Souvatzoglou M, Treiber U, et al. Tumour volume

delineation in prostate cancer assessed by [11C]choline PET/CT: validation with surgical specimens. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2013;40(6):824–31.

- Castellucci P, Ceci F, Graziani T, Schiavina R, Brunocilla E, Mazzarotto R, et al. Early biochemical relapse after radical prostatectomy: which prostate cancer patients may benefit from a restaging 11C-choline PET/CT scan before salvage radiation therapy? J Nucl Med. 2014;55(9):1424–9.
- Ceci F, Uprimny C, Nilica B, Geraldo L, Kendler D, Kroiss A, et al. (68)Ga-PSMA PET/CT for restaging recurrent prostate cancer: which factors are associated with PET/CT detection rate? Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2015;42(8):1284–94.
- Chade DC, Shariat SF, Cronin AM, Savage CJ, Karnes RJ, Blute ML, et al. Salvage radical prostatectomy for radiation-recurrent prostate cancer: a multi-institutional collaboration. Eur Urol. 2011;60(2):205–10.
- Coen JJ, Zietman AL, Thakral H, Shipley WU. Radical radiation for localized prostate cancer: local persistence of disease results in a late wave of metastases. J Clin Oncol. 2002;20(15):3199–205.
- Daneshmand S, Ahmadi H, Huynh LN, Dobos N. Preoperative staging of invasive bladder cancer with dynamic gadolinium-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging: results from a prospective study. Urology. 2012;80(6):1313–8.
- Deconinck. AUA annual meeting 2014 abstract. J Urol. 2014;191(Suppl)
- Del Vescovo R, Frauenfelder G, Giurazza F, Piccolo CL, Cazzato RL, Grasso RF, et al. Role of whole-body diffusion-weighted MRI in detecting bone metastasis. Radiol Med. 2014;119(10):758–66.
- Eiber M, Maurer T, Souvatzoglou M, Beer AJ, Ruffani A, Haller B, et al. Evaluation of hybrid (6)(8)Ga-PSMA ligand PET/CT in 248 patients with biochemical recurrence after radical prostatectomy. J Nucl Med. 2015;56 (5):668–74.
- Eiber M, Weirich G, Holzapfel K, Souvatzoglou M, Haller B, Rauscher I, et al. Simultaneous 68Ga-PSMA HBED-CC PET/MRI improves the localization of primary prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2016;70(5):829–36.
- Evangelista L, Guttilla A, Zattoni F, Muzzio PC, Zattoni F. Utility of choline positron emission tomography/ computed tomography for lymph node involvement identification in intermediate- to high-risk prostate cancer: a systematic literature review and meta-analysis. Eur Urol. 2013;63(6):1040–8.
- Farsad M, Schiavina R, Castellucci P, Nanni C, Corti B, Martorana G, et al. Detection and localization of prostate cancer: correlation of (11)C-choline PET/CT with histopathologic step-section analysis. J Nucl Med. 2005;46(10):1642–9.
- Fendler WP, Schmidt DF, Wenter V, Thierfelder KM, Zach C, Stief C, et al. 68Ga-PSMA PET/CT detects the location and extent of primary prostate cancer. J Nucl Med. 2016;57(11):1720–5.
- Fuccio C, Castellucci P, Schiavina R, Guidalotti PL, Gavaruzzi G, Montini GC, et al. Role of 11C-choline

PET/CT in the re-staging of prostate cancer patients with biochemical relapse and negative results at bone scintigraphy. Eur J Radiol. 2012;81(8):e893–6.

- Gandaglia G, Abdollah F, Schiffmann J, Trudeau V, Shariat SF, Kim SP, et al. Distribution of metastatic sites in patients with prostate cancer: a population-based analysis. Prostate. 2014;74(2):210–6.
- Giannarini G, Petralia G, Thoeny HC. Potential and limitations of diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging in kidney, prostate, and bladder cancer including pelvic lymph node staging: a critical analysis of the literature. Eur Urol. 2012;61(2):326–40.
- Giovacchini G, Picchio M, Coradeschi E, Scattoni V, Bettinardi V, Cozzarini C, et al. [(11)C]choline uptake with PET/CT for the initial diagnosis of prostate cancer: relation to PSA levels, tumour stage and antiandrogenic therapy. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2008;35(6):1065–73.
- Giovacchini G, Picchio M, Briganti A, Cozzarini C, Scattoni V, Salonia A, et al. [11C]choline positron emission tomography/computerized tomography to restage prostate cancer cases with biochemical failure after radical prostatectomy and no disease evidence on conventional imaging. J Urol. 2010a;184(3):938–43.
- Giovacchini G, Picchio M, Scattoni V, Garcia Parra R, Briganti A, Gianolli L, et al. PSA doubling time for prediction of [(11)C]choline PET/CT findings in prostate cancer patients with biochemical failure after radical prostatectomy. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2010b;37(6):1106–16.
- Grosu AL, Weirich G, Wendl C, Prokic V, Kirste S, Geinitz H, et al. 11C-choline PET/pathology image coregistration in primary localized prostate cancer. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2014;41(12):2242–8.
- Hellman S, Weichselbaum RR. Oligometastases. J Clin Oncol. 1995;13(1):8–10.
- Lecouvet FE, Geukens D, Stainier A, Jamar F, Jamart J, d'Othee BJ, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging of the axial skeleton for detecting bone metastases in patients with high-risk prostate cancer: diagnostic and costeffectiveness and comparison with current detection strategies. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25(22):3281–7.
- Lecouvet FE, El Mouedden J, Collette L, Coche E, Danse E, Jamar F, et al. Can whole-body magnetic resonance imaging with diffusion-weighted imaging replace Tc 99m bone scanning and computed tomography for single-step detection of metastases in patients with high-risk prostate cancer? Eur Urol. 2012;62 (1):68–75.
- van Leeuwen PJ, Emmett L, Ho B, Delprado W, Ting F, Nguyen Q, et al. Prospective evaluation of 68Galliumprostate-specific membrane antigen positron emission tomography/computed tomography for preoperative lymph node staging in prostate cancer. BJU Int. 2017;119(2):209–15.
- Martorana G, Schiavina R, Corti B, Farsad M, Salizzoni E, Brunocilla E, et al. 11C-choline positron emission tomography/computerized tomography for tumor localization of primary prostate cancer in comparison

with 12-core biopsy. J Urol. 2006;176(3):954-60; discussion 60

- Maurer T, Gschwend JE, Rauscher I, Souvatzoglou M, Haller B, Weirich G, et al. Diagnostic efficacy of (68) gallium-PSMA positron emission tomography compared to conventional imaging for lymph node staging of 130 consecutive patients with intermediate to high risk prostate Cancer. J Urol. 2016;195(5):1436–43.
- Messiou C, Cook G, deSouza NM. Imaging metastatic bone disease from carcinoma of the prostate. Br J Cancer. 2009;101(8):1225–32.
- Mitchell CR, Lowe VJ, Rangel LJ, Hung JC, Kwon ED, Karnes RJ. Operational characteristics of (11)c-choline positron emission tomography/computerized tomography for prostate cancer with biochemical recurrence after initial treatment. J Urol. 2013;189(4):1308–13.
- Morigi JJ, Stricker PD, van Leeuwen PJ, Tang R, Ho B, Nguyen Q, et al. Prospective comparison of 18F-Fluoromethylcholine versus 68Ga-PSMA PET/CT in prostate Cancer patients who have rising PSA after curative treatment and are being considered for targeted therapy. J Nucl Med. 2015;56(8):1185–90.
- Mottet N, Bellmunt J, Briers E, van den Bergh RCN, Bolla M, van Casteren NJ, Cornford P, Culine S, Joniau S, Lam T, Mason MD, Matveev V, van der Poel H, van der Kwast TH, Rouvière O, Wiegel T. Guidelines on prostate cancer. Eur Assoc Urol. n. d.. Web site https://uroweb.org/guideline/prostate-can cer/. Accessed 17 May 2016.
- Oesterling JE, Martin SK, Bergstralh EJ, Lowe FC. The use of prostate-specific antigen in staging patients with newly diagnosed prostate cancer. JAMA. 1993;269 (1):57–60.
- Ohori M, Kattan MW, Koh H, Maru N, Slawin KM, Shariat S, et al. Predicting the presence and side of extracapsular extension: a nomogram for staging prostate cancer. J Urol. 2004;171(5):1844–9; discussion 9
- Passoni NM, Suardi N, Abdollah F, Picchio M, Giovacchini G, Messa C, et al. Utility of [11C]choline PET/CT in guiding lesion-targeted salvage therapies in patients with prostate cancer recurrence localized to a single lymph node at imaging: results from a pathologically validated series. Urol Oncol. 2014;32(1):38 e9–16.
- Pfister D, Porres D, Heidenreich A, Heidegger I, Knuechel R, Steib F, et al. Detection of recurrent prostate cancer lesions before salvage lymphadenectomy is more accurate with (68)Ga-PSMA-HBED-CC than with (18)F-Fluoroethylcholine PET/CT. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2016;43(8):1410–7.
- Pound CR, Partin AW. What does prostate-specific antigen recurrence mean? Curr Urol Rep. 2000;1(1):28–35.
- Rahim F, Hajizamani S, Mortaz E, Ahmadzadeh A, Shahjahani M, Shahrabi S, et al. Molecular regulation of bone marrow metastasis in prostate and breast cancer. Bone Marrow Res. 2014;2014:405920.

- Rauscher I, Maurer T, Beer AJ, Graner FP, Haller B, Weirich G, et al. Value of 68Ga-PSMA HBED-CC PET for the assessment of lymph node metastases in prostate cancer patients with biochemical recurrence: comparison with histopathology after salvage lymphadenectomy. J Nucl Med. 2016;57(11):1713–9.
- de Rooij M, Hamoen EH, Witjes JA, Barentsz JO, Rovers MM. Accuracy of magnetic resonance imaging for local staging of prostate cancer: a diagnostic metaanalysis. Eur Urol. 2016;70(2):233–45.
- Rybalov M, Breeuwsma AJ, Leliveld AM, Pruim J, Dierckx RA, de Jong IJ. Impact of total PSA, PSA doubling time and PSA velocity on detection rates of 11C-choline positron emission tomography in recurrent prostate cancer. World J Urol. 2013;31(2):319–23.
- Shen G, Deng H, Hu S, Jia Z. Comparison of choline-PET/ CT, MRI, SPECT, and bone scintigraphy in the diagnosis of bone metastases in patients with prostate cancer: a meta-analysis. Skelet Radiol. 2014;43(11):1503–13.
- Stephenson AJ, Scardino PT, Kattan MW, Pisansky TM, Slawin KM, Klein EA, et al. Predicting the outcome of salvage radiation therapy for recurrent prostate cancer after radical prostatectomy. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25 (15):2035–41.
- Steuber T, Graefen M, Haese A, Erbersdobler A, Chun FK, Schlom T, et al. Validation of a nomogram for prediction of side specific extracapsular extension at radical prostatectomy. J Urol. 2006;175(3 Pt 1):939–44; discussion 44
- Suardi N, Gandaglia G, Gallina A, Di Trapani E, Scattoni V, Vizziello D, et al. Long-term outcomes of salvage lymph node dissection for clinically recurrent prostate cancer: results of a single-institution series with a minimum follow-up of 5 years. Eur Urol. 2015;67(2):299–309.
- Ukimura O, Troncoso P, Ramirez EI, Babaian RJ. Prostate cancer staging: correlation between ultrasound determined tumor contact length and pathologically confirmed extraprostatic extension. J Urol. 1998;159 (4):1251–9.
- Van den Bergh L, Koole M, Isebaert S, Joniau S, Deroose CM, Oyen R, et al. Is there an additional value of (1)(1) C-choline PET-CT to T2-weighted MRI images in the localization of intraprostatic tumor nodules? Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2012;83(5):1486–92.
- Wu LM, Xu JR, Gu HY, Hua J, Zhu J, Chen J, et al. Role of magnetic resonance imaging in the detection of local prostate cancer recurrence after external beam radiotherapy and radical prostatectomy. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol). 2013;25(4):252–64.
- Zamboglou C, Drendel V, Jilg CA, Rischke HC, Beck TI, Schultze-Seemann W, et al. Comparison of 68Ga-HBED-CC PSMA-PET/CT and multiparametric MRI for gross tumour volume detection in patients with primary prostate cancer based on slice by slice comparison with histopathology. Theranostics. 2017;7(1):228–37.



Prostate Cancer Biopsy: Strategies

Niklas Westhoff and Manuel Ritter

Contents

Introduction	142
Biopsy Techniques, Relevance, and Limitations Ultrasound-Guided Systematic Biopsy Targeted Biopsy	142 142 146
Complications	153
Antibiotic Management	154
Indications and Future Perspective	155
Cross-References	156
References	156

Abstract

Prostate biopsy is the gold standard for the diagnosis of prostate cancer since many decades. Technical and material advances lead to a 10- to 12-core systematic biopsy as the state of the art to detect prostate cancer in case of an elevated PSA level or suspect digital rectal examination.

Since prostate imaging modalities enable visualization of potentially malignant areas, biopsy paradigm started to change in favor of targeted biopsies for optimization of cancer

ritter@umm.de

Department of Urology, University Medical Center Mannheim, Mannheim, Germany e-mail: niklas.westhoff@medma.uni-heidelberg.de; manuel.ritter@medma.uni-heidelberg.de; manuel.

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 70 detection. The implementation of the multiparametric magnetic resonance imaging (mpMRI) is now known to increase detection of clinically significant cancer, improve early risk stratification, and advise patients to an adequate therapy. A variety of different fusion techniques and biopsy platforms have been developed, showing not only diagnostic but also therapeutic relevance with great future potential by integrating biopsy and focal therapy.

However, there is still a debate on the right indication to use systematic, targeted, or saturation biopsies and how to perform them. Biopsy strategies should pursue the following aims: accurate detection of clinically significant cancer, reduction of overdetection of

N. Westhoff $(\boxtimes) \cdot M$. Ritter

⁻

insignificant cancer, high negative predictive value, immaculate risk assessment according to the final pathology in prostatectomy specimens, low morbidity, and clinical applicability.

Introduction

The first reports of prostate biopsies derive from the year 1922, when Barringer performed a transperineal needle biopsy. His biopsy cores contained prostate tissue in only 50% (Barringer 1922). Astraldi was the first urologist who used the transperineal entry path to obtain cores from the prostate although the biopsy was only navigated manually by palpation of suspect prostate areas (Astraldi 1937).

Later in 1971, the introduction of transrectal ultrasound for prostate imaging was the first step toward image-guided biopsy techniques (Watanabe et al. 1971). During this period targeting of tumor suspicious hypoechoic lesions became the standard in biopsy strategies for the first time. In further investigations, however, the systematic biopsy outperformed the target technique. The sextant biopsy was developed by Hodge et al. who took one biopsy per base, mid, and apex of each prostate lobe (Hodge et al. 1989). Finally, after expansion of this technique by additional lateral biopsies, a 10- to 12-core biopsy is now the recommended standard for primary biopsies by current guidelines of urological associations (American Urological Association 2013; Deutsche Gesellschaft für Urologie 2016; European Association of Urology 2016).

Innovative imaging modalities revolutionized the landscape of prostate biopsies since approximately 10 years. They intend to enable localization and risk attribution prior to biopsy and can be used for targeted sampling. Nevertheless, there is still an ongoing debate on optimal biopsy strategy. The aim of current biopsy development is a technique that provides highest accuracy in detection of clinically significant cancers with low patient morbidity and simple clinical applicability.

Biopsy Techniques, Relevance, and Limitations

Ultrasound-Guided Systematic Biopsy

Systematic Transrectal Ultrasound Biopsy

The traditional transrectal ultrasound (TRUS)guided systematic prostate biopsy is a simple procedure that can be offered in hospital or outpatient setting with little effort. In the United States, approximately 1.3 million prostate biopsies have been performed in 2014 (Howlader et al. 2015). This biopsy technique is the most widespread due to its low cost and acceptable comfort for the patient.

There are several conditions that have to be considered before the intervention: informed consent at least 24 h before the biopsy, evaluation of coagulopathies or anticoagulation therapy, and exclusion of a urinary tract infection and resistant rectal bacteria in special cases.

The patient can either be placed in left lateral or in lithotomy position, which depends on the urologists' preference. Usually, there is no need for a general anesthesia. Instillation of an anesthetizing lubricant might be sufficient for pain reduction. In addition, a local infiltration of the neurovascular bundle between the junction of prostate and seminal vesicles by injection of 10–20 ml of a local anesthetic significantly minimizes discomfort. If the patient does not tolerate the procedure in spite of this, an analgosedation or general anesthesia should be provided. Especially if the rectal sphincter remains tensed, these measures are often required.

After an initial digital rectal examination of the prostate to identify indurated regions suspect of cancer, the TRUS probe is inserted into the rectum. Two types of ultrasound probes exist: "Sidefire" probes project laterally. The probe has to be moved by twisting while keeping its axis neutral. In contrast, the "end-fire" probe projects a plane from the end of the probe (Fig. 1). For visualization of the whole prostate from base to apex, the probe must be bent. It is important to facilitate enough freedom of movement by an appropriate patient positioning. Modern biplane transrectal ultrasound probes simultaneously display the



sagittal and transversal view which simplifies orientation. Furthermore, by collecting simultaneous data on several planes, three-dimensional visualization of the prostate is possible. Alternatively, 3D volumes can be calculated and visualized from sensors on the probe within an electromagnetic field by modern ultrasound devices. Both methods optimize accurate localization of biopsy samples.

The guidelines recommend usage of a biopsy needle with a diameter of at least 20 gauge. Systematic biopsy sampling should cover both lobes of the prostate from base to apex. In detail, five to six samples from each medial and lateral base, mid, and apex should be obtained. Thereby it is necessary to push forward the needle through the tissue before triggering to reach distant localizations equally. Furthermore, lateral biopsies require precise sampling because the peripheral zone most likely harbors cancer.

Malignancy criteria in transrectal ultrasound are hypoechoic lesions, irregular contours, and interruptions of the capsule (Fig. 2). However, hypoechoic lesions only appear in certain cancers and can be disguised by benign variations like infection, calcification, musculature, or fibrosis. Thus, transrectal ultrasound has a low specificity to detect prostate cancer. Following this, TRUS is not recommended for primary diagnosis, but suspicious lesions should be sampled additionally to the systematic biopsy (Deutsche Gesellschaft für Urologie 2016). **Fig. 2** Transversal TRUS view of a peripheral prostate cancer



Standardized processing of biopsy samples implies that each core should be separately embedded with a defined depiction of its localization. This is fundamental for therapy planning in terms of nerve-sparing during prostatectomy or definition of the treatment area in focal therapy (van der Kwast et al. 2003).

On the one hand, the described systematic procedure offers opportunity to simple and costeffective diagnosis, even in outpatient setting. It comes along with moderate patient impairment due to its short duration. On the other hand, the random sampling harbors some substantial limitations. Firstly, the random biopsy is subject to error sampling and largely operator dependent. Clinically relevant cancers of a Gleason score higher than 6 (3 + 3) or a tumor volume > 0.5 m³ can lead to symptomatic disease by local or metastatic progress and a reduced overall survival. They frequently are multifocal or of a small size. Consequently, they often remain undetected by this biopsy strategy. Undersampling error occurs in up to 30-80% of clinically significant cancer (Siddiqui et al. 2013, 2015). Moreover, incorrect risk attribution is demonstrated by an upgrading from systematic biopsy to prostatectomy specimen in up to 50% (Shaw et al. 2014). Secondly, a substantial number of patients have a low-risk cancer with an indolent course of the disease. Random biopsies increase the detection of these cancers followed by overtreatment.

Systematic Transperineal Biopsy

A systematic transperineal biopsy is an alternative technique that was used routinely prior to the 1980s.

In contrast to the transrectal procedure, transperineal biopsies commonly require a general anesthesia for the patient who is placed in lithotomy position. Since the cores are obtained by puncture through the perineum, the procedure has to be performed under sterile conditions. Therefore, a thorough disinfection of the perineum goes ahead. The biopsy is guided by transrectal ultrasound with ultrasound probes compatible to show sagittal and transversal planes. Usually, a template is mounted in front of the perineum that facilitates control of the biopsy gun and exact placement of the needles analogous to brachytherapy procedures (Fig. 3). Distances between the puncture gaps within the grids normally measure 5 mm. Moreover, using a template enables labeling of the sample. Alternatively, only one or a few perineal punctures are used to obtain all cores, potentially reducing both morbidity and accuracy.

Different biopsy patterns have been developed during the past decades to ensure optimal covering of all cancer-related prostate regions. Especially for anterior and transitional zone cancers, the transperineal entry path is believed to be superior due to the challenging angles and distances to hit these regions. In general, transperineal systematic biopsy gained importance as a mapping biopsy of the entire prostate in order to enhance





cancer detection. Typically more than 12 cores are obtained; hence, transperineal biopsies often are equivalent to a saturation biopsy (see below).

The main limitation of the transperineal technique is the large effort needed to prepare and perform the procedure. Since puncture of the perineum is more painful than transrectal biopsies, local anesthesia is commonly insufficient for analgesia. Consequently, transperineal biopsies are difficult to perform in an outpatient setting. The benefit for targeting anterior or transitional regions is still unclear. Whereas some data constitute advantages for transperineal punctures, others could not find a difference and showed transrectal entry path equivalently in terms of accuracy. In addition, especially in large prostates, the symphysis might inhibit access to the anterior and apical prostate, and the needle has to be pushed forward through a greater amount of prostate tissue to reach basal lesions. Further investigation is necessary to clarify this.

Studies directly comparing transrectal and transperineal biopsies are rare. One study compared the rates of upgrading in radical prostatectomy specimens and found a significant reduction when using the transperineal approach (8% vs. 52%) (Crawford et al. 2013). This could not be confirmed by Scott et al. In their research study, no difference in Gleason score upgrading, final pathological stage, and tumor volume was found

between the two approaches (Scott et al. 2015). In addition, another series revealed equivalent overall cancer detection rate but indicate that transperineal biopsies achieve a lower major complication rate while representing a more time-consuming procedure.

Saturation Biopsy

Driven by the different evolving concepts of prostate sampling and the awareness of 10–12 cores being superior to the sextant biopsy, extended systematic biopsies or mapping of the entire gland has been developed. Today the optimal number of cores remains still under debate although extended biopsies were shown to improve cancer detection in some situations.

Saturation biopsies can be performed either from transrectal or transperineal entry path and consist of more than 20 cores. Extended systematic schemes aimed to cover all regions of larger prostates initially and are now used for additional sampling of special regions like the anterior zone, for example. It was already mentioned that transperineal biopsies typically are used for more than a standard 12-core biopsy scheme. Instead, Barzell et al. developed a three-dimensional pathological mapping as standard proposal for transperineal schemes. They divided the prostate into octants, each of them divided into three regions again. Additionally, 1 proximal and 1 distal



Fig. 4 Schematic transperineal biopsy (Barzell and Melamed 2007)

midline core and 2 to 8 TRUS cores complete the scheme with 28–34 cores added together (Fig. 4) (Barzell and Melamed 2007). Transperineal mapping biopsies are defined as a complete sampling of the gland by puncture of all template gaps. Due to this, there are only distances of 5 mm between the cores, leading not only to an increased detection of clinically significant cancers with higher tumor volumes but also to an increased detection of clinically insignificant cancer.

Several studies have evaluated the use of an extended systematic or saturation biopsy as an initial biopsy strategy. They found no statistically significant difference in contrast to 12-core systematic biopsy. Nevertheless, overall tumor detection rate increased by approximately 10% from 12 to 21 cores in some series (de la Taille et al.

2003). Furthermore, different studies analyzed whether a prior negative 12-core or extended primary biopsy leads to higher cancer detection rates in a repeat extended or saturation biopsy. They found a false-negative rate equivalent between both techniques, concluding that extended or saturation biopsies should remain indicated in repeat biopsy situations.

Targeted Biopsy

Ultrasound-Based Targeting

ANNA/C-TRUS

Computerized (C)-TRUS with artificial neural network analysis (ANNA) is based on the



Fig. 5 Elastography shows the suspicious lesion (red circle) in blue due to its differing stiffness. In B-mode it appears as a hypoechoic region

comparison of live ultrasound images with a constantly expanding database. This database consists of thousands of transrectal ultrasound images of the prostate with divergent echogenicity. Moreover, the corresponding results of prostatectomy specimen are stored. After TRUS of the prostate, the surgeon is able to compare the generated images with the database via transmission to a secured server and computerbased analysis. In case of tumor suspicious regions, they will be transmitted back with the regions highlighted in red. During a second ultrasound of the prostate, the delineated regions are now visible for target biopsy. ANNA C-TRUS is a dynamic database that is upgraded by continuous uploads of new TRUS images and pathological results.

The system was introduced in 2001 and enables target biopsy with a low-cost and simple procedure. Different validation studies enrolled approximately 5,000 patients for biopsy using ANNA/C-TRUS. In comparison to the final pathology of radical prostatectomy specimens, target biopsy revealed detection of 12 cancers missed by systematic biopsy in a trial of 132 men and was able to predict the final Gleason score of the index lesion in 85% (Grabski et al. 2011).

Elastography

Increasing cellularity and microvascularity cause stiffening of prostate cancer in most cases. Measurement of elasticity represents the concept of prostate elastography for tumor detection. Using real-time sonography, stiff prostate areas are highlighted color-encoded for target biopsy (Fig. 5).

Two different techniques exist for sound wave generation. The strain elastography registers sound waves that are generated by cyclic compression of the prostate by movement of the TRUS probe. The newer shear wave elastography measures how fast automatically induced shear waves travel through the prostate tissue by exact quantification.

In a recent meta-analysis comparing strain elastography and radical prostatectomy specimens, the pooled sensitivity was 72% and the specificity was 76% (Zhang et al. 2014). The combination of strain elastography-guided target biopsy and systematic 12-core biopsy leads to an increase of 53% in cancer detection rate (van Hove et al. 2014). However, the free hand prostate cycling movement and interpretation of the color maps are quite subjective and operator dependent. Since there is no absolute measurement of the stiffness, comparison between patients and quantification of the stiffness are not possible. By contrast, fewer studies for shear wave elastography reveal sensitivities and specificities up to 93% (Ahmad et al. 2013).

Studies analyzing multiparametric MRI (mpMRI) and elastography have demonstrated comparable results, with elastography being superior in the apex and mid of the prostate (Pelzer et al. 2013). A future combination of both imaging techniques might increase the diagnostic accuracy and is currently under investigation.

Contrast-Enhanced Ultrasound (CEUS)

CEUS visualizes the enlarged microvascularity of tumor regions. Therefore, a contrast agent is administered intravenously that consists of small microbubbles. These capillary-passable bubbles flow through the blood vessels and can be detected by ultrasound within a few minutes. Identification of an increased contrast enhancement or detection of asymmetric vessels might give a hint of a cancer.

The sensitivity and specificity of CEUS are described as up to 70% and 74%, respectively (Li et al. 2013). Target biopsy alone with CEUS failed to detect a relevant number of clinical significant cancers, whereas combination with systematic 12-core biopsy improved detection rates compared to systematic biopsy alone.

Doppler Ultrasound

In contrast to CEUS, Doppler ultrasound is a more simple way to detect cancer regions due to their enhanced perfusion. Angiogenesis is characteristic for development of significant cancer and leads to an increase in microvascular density as previously mentioned. Color Doppler ultrasound detects ultrasound waves reflected from blood cells that are moving toward or away from the ultrasound probe and visualizes that shift in different colors. It is restricted in the detection of microvessels with the result that only aggressive tumors with higher Gleason grades fed by large vessels might be visualized. Power Doppler ultrasound is more sensitive than Doppler ultrasound as well in vessels as small as 1 mm.

The additional value of Doppler ultrasound varies widely between different studies. The largest one, comparing 620 systematic grayscale ultrasound and Power Doppler ultrasound-guided biopsies with radical prostatectomy specimens, revealed an improved specificity for the combination in contrast to systematic grayscale ultrasound only (47–74%), whereas sensitivity decreased (58–47%) (Eisenberg et al. 2010).

Multiparametric Ultrasound

Similar to the multiparametric MRI, the different ultrasound-based modalities can be used in combination to improve the diagnostic accuracy. The multiparametric ultrasound involves assessment of different physical characteristics of tumor tissue. Since grayscale ultrasound and C-TRUS evaluate the anatomical structure, CEUS and Doppler ultrasound analyze the microvascularity, elastography rates increased stiffness, and usage of all modalities should help to detect cancer more specifically.

There are limited data on its usage so far, but the initial studies show good results in cancer detection comparing the combined modalities to systematic biopsy as a reference. Adding several modalities increases sensitivity and specificity. There is still a need for further studies, comparing different modality combinations with radical prostatectomy specimens as a reference standard. Moreover, there is still lack of a scoring system analogous to the PIRADS system (see below) which enables standardized image interpretation and risk attribution.

MRI-Based Targeting

Multiparametric MRI

Prostate MRI has been introduced in the 1980s in order to visualize the gland. By combining the morphological T2w sequence of a high spatial solution with functional modalities like diffusionweighted imaging (DWI) and dynamic contrastenhanced (DCE) ultrasound, multiparametric MRI gained relevance for imaging diagnosis of prostate cancer within the past years. Initially, MR spectroscopy complemented the sequences but was omitted in current recommendations. Multiparametric MRI aims to localize prostate cancer in order to obtain targeted biopsy cores of tumor suspicious regions and to optimally predict cancer aggressiveness and patient risk at diagnosis. Standardized MRI interpretation is substantial for a widespread clinical use and comparison of diagnostic accuracy. The Prostate Imaging Reporting and Data System (PIRADS) was introduced in 2012 by the European Society of Urogenital Radiology (ESUR) to fulfill these criteria. A first and a recently updated second version evaluate the different modalities depending on their significance for each prostate zone. It utilizes a five-grade scoring system according to the likelihood of a prostate lesion to correlate with clinically significant cancer. Whereas a grade 1 lesion is "highly likely" benign, a grade 5 lesion is "highly likely" correlated with clinically significant cancer. The PIRADS score correlates with the cancer detection rate, as shown by many studies, and reaches up to 95% in grade 5 lesions. In recent reviews, MRI-targeted biopsy has been shown to reveal similar overall detection rates when compared to systematic TRUS-guided biopsy but increases the detection of clinically significant cancer (91% vs. 76%), while insignificant cancers decreased from 83% to 44% (Schoots et al. 2015). However, there is still a considerable false-negative rate leading to 10–15% clinically significant cancers that are missed by a targeted biopsy of cancersuspicious MRI lesions (Baco et al. 2015; Hoeks et al. 2012; Siddiqui et al. 2015). Especially in small lesions, bleeding after biopsy or infections appears hypointense, similar to cancer. Due to this mpMRI in the setting of a re-biopsy is recommended at least 6 weeks after the previous biopsy (Vargas et al. 2016).

Cognitive MRI Fusion

Three methods of targeted MRI-image-fusion biopsies exist. Cognitive fusion biopsy is the

simplest way to use the information of the MRI and the ultrasound navigation in combination.

This method is based on the visual estimation of a prior performed multiparametric MRI. The urologist localizes the regions of interest, which have been described previously by a radiologist, within the prostate. Anatomical landmarks like cysts, the urethra, the bladder neck, or calcifications help to memorize the position within the gland. Afterwards these landmarks help to recognize the position in the ultrasound images. This procedure is faster and considerably more favorable than the other methods. It is easy to integrate the cognitively fused targeted biopsies within a systematic sampling protocol. Data show that clinically significant cancer detection rates increased significantly by cognitive image fusion biopsy compared to a TRUS-guided systematic biopsy only, especially in anterior tumors (Lawrentschuk et al. 2010). Besides, this technique is more efficient with a significantly lower cancer per core rate and decreased detection rates of insignificant cancers (Haffner et al. 2011). However, this fusion technique relies on an extremely subjective interpretation of MRI and ultrasound images. Thus, there exists a relevant learning curve for accurate sampling. In addition, if the ultrasound lacks visualization of the anatomical landmarks or the sectional planes between both modalities differ, identification of the MRI lesions remains challenging.

"In-Bore" Biopsy

The "in-bore" biopsy uses direct MRI guidance for targeting. A prior diagnostic mpMRI is performed and interpreted by radiologists. Afterwards, the radiologist obtains single samples of suspect lesions directly within the MRI gantry. Therefore, the patients typically need a local or general anesthesia. Special biopsy guidance or templates and sterile needles are necessary that are compatible with the magnetic field and support the navigation. Depending on the applied system, patients are placed in a modified lithotomy or abdominal position (Fig. 6). Under repetitive T2w sequences for localization of the needle, usually only the specific target lesions are sampled. After each core, another sequence is performed to verify correct position.



Fig. 6 In-bore biopsy. (a) System Dyna Trim (Invivo corp., Philips); (b) the patient is placed in abdominal position with an indwelling rectal probe; (c) special sterile needles that are MRI compatible

The advantages of this technique are highly precise targeting and the fewer sampled cores that potentially reduce morbidity. Furthermore, the MRI sequences to control accuracy enable an immediate visual feedback.

Nevertheless, "in-bore" biopsy is not widespread in clinical application due to relevant limitations. Obviously, the method requires considerable expenditures in contrast to other biopsy techniques. It is highly cost-intensive and time-consuming and thus straining for the patient. In theory, taking only targeted samples reduces the overdetection of insignificant cancers. However, in fact the lack of systematic biopsy leads to a substantial number of significant cancers.

Series reporting on the detection of clinical significant cancer demonstrate an increase in the diagnosis of intermediate- and high-risk cancers by 17,7%. In patients with prior negative biopsies, cancer detection rates were up to 42% with clinical significant cancers up to (Quentin et al. 2014). Whereas a study described a reduced detection of low-risk cancers by 89.4%, in the same study,

14.7% were upgraded in final Gleason score (Overduin et al. 2013).

MRI/Ultrasound Fusion

A third fusion method is software-based co-registration of MRI and ultrasound that was developed to overcome the limitations of both the cognitive fusion and the MRI/MRI fusion technique.

Various commercially marketed MRI/ultrasound biopsy devices have been developed. They enable an ultrasound-guided biopsy with an automatic overlay of prior acquired MRI images and real-time ultrasound. Most systems require manual delineation of prostate boarders and regions of interest in the MRI images, leading to visualized virtual targets in the live ultrasound after data transfer. The platforms largely differ in the entry path of biopsy (transrectal vs. transperineal), ultrasound image acquisition (3D volumetric, 2D sweep, etc.), technique of image fusion (rigid vs. elastic), tracking mechanism of the ultrasound probe (electromagnetic





vs. electromechanical), and a freehand or robotic-assisted needle guidance. This leads to some outstanding advantages: fusion errors might be reduced, procedure is less operator dependent, and biopsy accuracy potentially increases. Moreover, most devices offer the ability to store the location of the taken samples which depicts an important implication for patients receiving active surveillance protocols with regular re-biopsies or patients planned for a focal therapy.

Some of the MRI/ultrasound fusion biopsy platforms with the contemporary widest clinical usage are the following:

*Artemis*TM (Eigen, USA) is a software-based platform that stabilizes the TRUS probe by a semirobotic arm to ensure accurate targeting of suspect lesions (Fig. 7). At first the contours of the prostate and regions of interest are marked in MR images using the proprietary "ProFuse" software. After data transfer to the biopsy platform, a three-dimensional ultrasound model of the prostate is acquired by manual rotation of the TRUS probe. The MRI and ultrasound images are fused by rigid and subsequent elastic fusion. The rigid fusion serves as basis to overlay the correct image layers and prostate position. Elastic fusion aims to correct prostate contours with respect to deformation

during biopsy caused by the probe as well as patient position and bladder or rectum filling. An automatic template for the systematic biopsy adjusted to the prostate volume and shape is displayed in addition to the regions of interest. ArtemisTM uses electromagnetic tracking with encoders mounted at the mechanical arm. Biopsy cores can be obtained by transrectal or transperineal biopsy and are recorded for re-biopsies or focal planning within the 3D model afterward. Improvement of detection of clinically significant cancers with Artemis[™] in comparison to systematic 12-core biopsies ranges between 11% and 25% in large trials including more than 1000 patients. Detection of clinically insignificant cancers can be reduced by up to 38% (Filson et al. 2016).

Urostation[®] (Koelis, France) uses manually guided transrectal ultrasound and solely elastic image fusion. The tracking is software image registration-based, using a 3D ultrasound probe to create a 3D model. This model is elastically fused with the MRI images for lesion location to visualize the targets within the ultrasound model. It enables a virtual biopsy before taking the core. For each sample, a new short scan has to be performed. Detection rates amount up to 91% depending on suspicion level, and fusion biopsy



Fig. 8 UroNav (Invivo corp., Philips): The electromagnetic field for needle tracking is created by an external generator superior to the patient

detects more clinically significant cancer than systematic biopsy (p = 0.03) (Mozer et al. 2015; Rud et al. 2012).

UroNav (Invivo Corp., Philips, USA) is a device that uses an external electromagnetic field generator to track the transrectal or transperineal prostate biopsy (Fig. 8). Similar to the aforementioned platforms, a 3D model of the prostate is created, here performing a 2D scan. The MRI images are preprocessed using the "DynaCAD for Prostate" platform. UroNav enables transrectal or transperineal biopsy after a rigid image fusion. In their study, Siddiqui et al. demonstrated the results of 1003 patients undergoing fusion biopsy with UroNav and systematic biopsy. Target biopsy found 30% more clinically significant cancers (Gleason Score $\geq 4 + 3$) and reduced detection of insignificant cancers by 17%. Furthermore, systematic biopsy missed 18% of clinically significant cancers that were detected by target biopsy, whereas target biopsy missed only 8% (Siddiqui et al. 2015).

BiopSee[®] (MedCom, Germany) is a platform for transperineal, transrectal, and transabdominal fusion biopsies. For transperineal biopsies, a mechanical stepper mounted to the operating table is used. By electromechanical tracking of the transrectal ultrasound probe, 3D images are registered. Prostate and target are contoured and images can be fused elastically afterward. Biopsy samples can be obtained either using a template grid in front of the perineum or free handed. Core registration for later analysis is possible. Target biopsies with BiopSee[®] were shown to detect more clinically significant cancer foci in comparison to systematic biopsies. Moreover, systematic biopsies detected more insignificant cancers (Distler et al. 2016).

Hitachi real-time virtual sonography (HI-RVS; Hitachi, Japan) is based on tracking of the manually guided transrectal or transperineal ultrasound probe within an external electromagnetic field like UroNav. The magnetic field generator is placed near the patient and a sensor is mounted at the probe. The software for image fusion is an integrated component of the ultrasound machine. HI-RVS works with rigid image fusion after previous contouring of suspect targets within the MRI images. Miagawa et al. demonstrated an overall cancer detection rate of 61% in 85 patients with a prior negative systematic biopsy. 87% were detected by target biopsies with HI-RVS and fusion biopsies better predicted tumor aggressiveness (Miyagawa et al. 2010). In another series of 310 patients, target biopsy revealed more Gleason score ≥ 8 cancers than systematic biopsies (28% vs 15%) (Maxeiner et al. 2014).

Several other devices like *BioJet* (D&K Technologies, Germany) or *iSR'obotTM Mona Lisa*

(Biobot Surgical, Singapore) complete the wide field of fusion biopsy platforms. In general, irrespective of the single device, most studies demonstrated the capability to increase the detection of those significant cancers that impair patient morbidity. However, since targeted biopsies alone are not able to detect all of those cancers, currently a combination of targeted and systematic biopsy is unavoidable. This is the main reason why in-bore biopsies remain not suitable for a standardized fusion biopsy setting. As long as MRI sensitivity and specificity are limited and in-bore biopsy does not permit systematic sampling of the gland, there is a high risk of missing significant cancers. Moreover, accurate targeting of especially smaller lesions is a challenging procedure that requires a relevant learning curve. Thus, platforms that enable supported needle guidance by (semi-)robotic arms and software-based image fusion techniques appear to reduce limitations of cognitive fusion technique with a shortened learning curve. Some series directly compared visual estimated and software-based image fusion. Whereas Puech et al. found only a difference in overall cancer detection of 47% by cognitive fusion to 53% by rigid software-based fusion, Delongchamps et al. demonstrated that especially elastic image fusion was significantly superior to cognitive fusion (Delongchamps et al. 2013; Puech et al. 2013). Wysock et al. showed that fusion biopsy with ArtemisTM improved detection of significant cancers compared to visual estimated fusion, both combined with a systematic 12-core biopsy in the same patient (Wysock et al. 2014).

Comparison studies of biopsy platforms are rare. Thus, the decision for a software-based biopsy platform has to be based on their properties. At first, the major technical hurdle is the registration and fusion of MRI and ultrasound images. Automatic surface registration alleviates the difficulties of different shapes and deformation between both modalities. Rigid image fusion does not change the images themselves which is less appealing to the eyes but does not alter the anatomic integrity. However, since elastic fusion creates an optimized "match" of the borders, the operator is not misled to manually correct for this discrepancy by probe insertion depth. Secondly, freehand or mechanically assisted needle guidance might influence accuracy. Especially insertion of the needle into the guidance at the probe and hand movement during the biopsy itself might lead to a deviation from the planned target. To overcome these inaccuracies, steppers or robotic arms may be used to stabilize the probe. Furthermore, biopsy platforms that enable documentation of biopsy samples and a precise visualization are strongly recommendable because of the feasibility to accurately localize tumors within the gland. This allows precise resampling for the increasing number of patients undergoing active surveillance in order to reduce oversight of changes in tumor size and aggressiveness. Another rising field of interest in prostate cancer treatment is focal therapy of localized tumors, e.g., by high-intensity focused ultrasound (HIFU), cryotherapy, or irreversible electroporation (IRE). Some of the biopsy platforms can be used in combination with focal therapy devices to integrate fusion biopsy in focal therapy planning. Currently this is expected to offer the highest precision for treatment of localized cancer. It remains unclear if a transrectal or transperineal fusion biopsy leads to better results. Nevertheless, platforms that enable both entry paths offer opportunity for each procedure.

Besides the technical differences, clinical applicability and costs have to be considered. Some of the platforms require an additional ultrasound device. Whereas most sizes are rather compact, there is a wide range of costs $(35.000-165.000 \in)$.

Complications

Prostate biopsy is an invasive diagnostic tool that is generally safe with minor complications but harbors a potential risk of relevant patient morbidity. Several preconditions have to be considered before administration to avoid major adverse events.

Infections are the most relevant complications after transrectal biopsy. Urinary tract infections, bacteremia, and sepsis significantly increased within the past years and require hospitalization more frequently. This has been affiliated to the growing number of quinolone resistance, which represented the standard recommendation of antibiotic prophylaxis for many years. Potential risk factors attributed to quinolone resistance are international travel in countries with a high risk of resistant bacteria, recent antibiotic therapy, hospitalization, and prior urological infections. Additionally, antibiotic resistances other than quinolones are reported, which affect gentamicin, piperacillin, ampicillin, and trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole in 22-94% (Feliciano et al. 2008). Transport of the rectal flora into the prostate and surrounding tissue is believed to cause infections. The most causative organism is *Escherichia coli*. But not only resistant species are described as possible reasons for increasing infectious complications. The older patient population and chronic diseases like diabetes mellitus predispose for a higher risk of post-biopsy infection. Furthermore, there is still a debate on the biopsy technique affecting infection rates. Transperineal sampling avoids the passage through rectal mucosa and is therefore potentially more sterile. However, the benefit is still unclear since head-to-head comparisons of infection rates related to the different techniques are rare. A systematic review recently evaluated complications associated with the procedure and found no significant differences between transperineal and transrectal biopsy type. Hospitalization was necessary in 1.1% of transrectal biopsies and 0.9% of transperineal biopsies, whereas sepsis occurred in 0.8% vs. 0.1%, respectively (Bennett et al. 2016). Nevertheless, the included studies were heterogenous in study population, biopsy technique, and antibiotic regimen. In conclusion, there is still a lack of high-quality studies comparing both techniques regarding infectious complications with respect to current antibiotic standards. The influence of repeated biopsies, number of cores, and sampling sites has to be clarified as well.

In addition to initial perineal pain, the most common complication is bleeding. Due to injury of the bladder and urethra, hematuria occurs in approximately 50% of transrectal biopsies. Transient rectal bleeding and hematospermia emerge frequently as well. The patient has to be informed that hematospermia might persist for up to 4–6 weeks. Bleedings are uncomplicated and self-limiting in most cases and severe consequences like vesical tamponade are rare. Information on the patient's case and medical history are obligate, and blood has to be analyzed if a bleeding tendency is known. Except aspirin, anticoagulation therapy should be disrupted prior to the procedure if possible.

Due to swelling of the prostate, obstructive voiding symptoms and urinary retention represent another complication. Sometimes a temporary indwelling catheter is inevitable. Complication rates differ between transrectal and transperineal biopsy pathways. Hematuria is described more frequently in transrectal biopsies, which might be explained by the core direction, which potentially "crosses" the urethra leading to a higher risk of injury. In contrast, transperineal biopsies and large prostate volumes are associated with increased urinary retention. The reported rate of urinary retention for transperineal biopsies is 4.2% vs. 0.9% for transrectal biopsies (Hara et al. 2008).

A rare complication is a temporary erectile dysfunction that is reported for both entry paths. Generally, it is less impairing and regresses spontaneously within a few weeks.

Antibiotic Management

The burden of increasing post-biopsy infections and antibiotic resistance requires a precise individual management prior to and during the procedure. In general, a urine culture should be compiled for each patient to exclude an acute urinary infection. It has been proven that a targeted antimicrobial therapy reduces both urinary tract infections and sepsis in comparison to a single antibiotic prophylaxis (4.55% and 2.21% vs. 0.72% and 0.48%) (Cussans et al. 2016) when using a pre-procedural rectal swab or stool culture. A targeted antibiotic therapy according to the antibiogram has to be initiated at least 24 h before the biopsy and continued for 3 days.

Based on the potential risk of severe infectious complications, patients with a sterile urine should always receive antibiotic prophylaxis during the biopsy as well. Either oral or intravenous application of a fluoroquinolone is still recommended as the preferred antibiotic because of its broad spectrum. Ciprofloxacin was shown to be superior to others. However, the number of fluoroquinolone resistance is described as up to 23% (Cussans et al. 2016). Moreover, current guidelines also mentioned that the increase in quinolone resistance leads to more severe post-biopsy infections (American Urological Association 2013: European Association of Urology 2016).

Effective strategies to avoid complications due to resistant species should include the following: As already indicated, an assessment of risk factors is obligate. A recent fluoroquinolone therapy within the past 6 months and international travel to countries with a known high rate of resistance should trigger a rectal swab culture in addition to the urine culture. In case of a resistant species, another targeted antimicrobial therapy should be elected. Beyond that, a change in general first-line antibiotic therapy should be considered. Studies evaluating different antibiotic regimens have shown superiority for an augmented antibiotic prophylaxis, e.g., combining a cephalosporin and an aminoglycoside. However, this strategy might be preserved for complex bacteria or patients with risk factors. In uncomplicated patients, a third-generation cephalosporin is an appropriate alternative to fluoroquinolones.

Some studies proposed the use of rectal disinfectants like enemas in addition to antibiotic prevention. The incidence of bacteremia declined when compared to antibiotic prevention only. Disinfection of biopsy needles and a reduced number of biopsy cores may lead to a further decrease. However, reliable data is recently missing.

Indications and Future Perspective

Current international guidelines still recommend a systematic 10- to 12-core biopsy as a baseline biopsy in case of prostate cancer suspicion (American Urological Association 2013; Deutsche

Gesellschaft für Urologie 2016; European Association of Urology 2016). European guidelines state that the biopsy can be either performed through a transrectal or transperineal entry path since cancer detection rates are identical when using the same number of cores. Additional cores should be obtained from suspect digital rectal examination/TRUS areas.

Although patient demand for imaging modalities prior to the first prostate biopsy increases rapidly, fusion biopsy in this setting is not part of the current guidelines. This is based on randomized controlled trials showing no benefit in the initial biopsy setting for fusion biopsy (Baco et al. 2016; Panebianco et al. 2015). Nevertheless, many other series reported improved detection of significant cancers even in the initial biopsy. German guidelines recommend for MRI or ultrasound data gathered in primary setting its further use for targeted biopsy (Deutsche Gesllschaft für Urologie 2016). Potentially, within the next years, imaging and fusion biopsies will also be recommended for primary diagnosis.

In contrast, after an initial negative biopsy but persisting cancer suspicion, prostate imaging by mpMRI in the repeat biopsy setting is recommended (Deutsche 2016; European 2016). With mpMRI repeated systematic biopsies alone that harbor the risk to miss cancer lesions were aimed to be avoided. Innovative ultrasound modalities are not recommended for primary diagnosis in current guidelines. However, improvements in cancer detection can be derived from the published data. Thus, they can be used additionally to systematic biopsy, either instead of MRI if this modality is not available or in combination to increase diagnostic accuracy. Differences in the diagnostic performance between the several ultrasound techniques have to be considered.

Saturation biopsies have been compared to MRI/ultrasound fusion biopsies and revealed similar detection rates of clinically significant cancers but a lower efficiency and more insignificant cancers (Radtke et al. 2015). Consequently, saturation biopsies should only be applied in the biopsy cascade after negative image fusion biopsies.

In patients with previous positive biopsy, mpMRI improves risk stratification especially for candidates to undergo active surveillance. It aids to rule out significant cancer and to monitor patients less invasively. Many trials showed that the presence of lesions in mpMRI leads to significant Gleason score upgrading in repeat biopsies. Conversely, the absence of mpMRI lesions comes along with a lower risk of reclassification and disease progression (Mullins et al. 2013).

Finally, in patients with expected relapse after primary radiation or focal therapy, mpMRI or positron emission tomography (PET) serves for early detection and localization of a local cancer recurrence. They can also be used for an image fusion-guided biopsy.

Future developments of prostate imaging and targeted biopsies will have to focus on an optimization of the predictive value of mpMRI and ultrasound modalities. New technologies and combinations of both mpMRI and functional ultrasound techniques may improve the sensitivity and specificity in cancer detection. Simultaneously, biopsy accuracy has to be further investigated independent of the type of imaging and the ongoing interpretation variety. In the wide field of biopsy techniques, comparative studies have to ascertain the technique with the most accurate targeting and clinical applicability as a standardized technique, not only for a small expert group of users but for urologists of all educational levels. Although fusion biopsies already gained an outstanding role in risk adjustment and focal therapy planning, they will probably be complemented by novel blood and/or urine biomarkers and risk nomograms in order to appropriately select patients for the respective therapy.

Cross-References

- Local and Systemic Staging by Modern Imaging Modalities in Prostate Cancer
- Management of Nonmetastatic Failure Following Local Prostate Cancer Therapy
- Natural History of Untreated Localized Prostate Cancer: Rational for Active Surveillance
- Risk Assessment Based on Molecular and Genetic Markers in Prostate Cancer
- Screening of Prostate Cancer

References

- Ahmad S, Cao R, Varghese T, Bidaut L, Nabi G. Transrectal quantitative shear wave elastography in the detection and characterisation of prostate cancer. Surg Endosc. 2013;27(9):3280–7.
- American Urological Association (AUA). Early detection of prostate cancer: AUA guideline [Internet]. 2013 [updated 2013 Apr; cited 2017 Jan 25]. Available from: https://www.auanet.org/common/pdf/education/ clinical-guidance/Prostate-Cancer-Detection.pdf.
- Astraldi A. Diagnosis of cancer of the prostate: biopsy by rectal route. Urol Cutan Rev. 1937;41:421.
- Baco E, Ukimura O, Rud E, Vlatkovic L, Svindland A, Aron M, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging-transectal ultrasound image-fusion biopsies accurately characterize the index tumor: correlation with step-sectioned radical prostatectomy specimens in 135 patients. Eur Urol. 2015;67(4):787–94.
- Baco E, Rud E, Eri LM, Moen G, Vlatkovic L, Svindland A, et al. A randomized controlled trial to assess and compare the outcomes of two-core prostate biopsy guided by fused magnetic resonance and Transrectal ultrasound images and traditional 12-core systematic biopsy. Eur Urol. 2016;69(1):149–56.
- Barringer BS. Carcinoma of the prostate. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1922;34:168–76.
- Barzell WE, Melamed MR. Appropriate patient selection in the focal treatment of prostate cancer: the role of transperineal 3-dimensional pathologic mapping of the prostate – a 4-year experience. Urology. 2007;70(6 Suppl):27–35.
- Bennett HY, Roberts MJ, Doi SA, Gardiner RA. The global burden of major infectious complications following prostate biopsy. Epidemiol Infect. 2016;144(8):1784–91.
- Crawford ED, Rove KO, Barqawi AB, Maroni PD, Werahera PN, Baer CA, et al. Clinical-pathologic correlation between transperineal mapping biopsies of the prostate and three-dimensional reconstruction of prostatectomy specimens. Prostate. 2013;73(7):778–87.
- Cussans A, Somani BK, Basarab A, Dudderidge T. The role of targeted prophylactic antimicrobial therapy prior to transrectal ultrasound (TRUS) guided prostate biopsy in reducing infection rates: a systematic review. BJU Int. 2016;117(5):725–31.
- de la Taille A, Antiphon P, Salomon L, Cherfan M, Porcher R, Hoznek A, et al. Prospective evaluation of a 21-sample needle biopsy procedure designed to improve the prostate cancer detection rate. Urology. 2003;61(6):1181–6.
- Delongchamps NB, Peyromaure M, Schull A, Beuvon F, Bouazza N, Flam T, et al. Prebiopsy magnetic resonance imaging and prostate cancer detection: comparison of random and targeted biopsies. J Urol. 2013;189(2):493–9.
- Deutsche Gesellschaft für Urologie e.V. (DGU). Interdisziplinäre Leitlinie der Qualität S3 zur Früherkennung, Diagnose und Therapie der verschiedenen Stadien des Prostatakarzinoms [Internet]. 201. [updated 2016 Dec; cited 2017 Jan 25]. Available from: http://www.awmf.org/uploads/tx szleitlinien/043-022OL1_S3_Prostatakarzinom_2016-12.pdf.

- Distler F, Radtke JP, Kesch C, Roethke M, Schlemmer HP, Roth W, et al. Value of MRI/ultrasound fusion in primary biopsy for the diagnosis of prostate cancer. Der Urologe Ausg A. 2016;55(2):146–55.
- Eisenberg ML, Cowan JE, Carroll PR, Shinohara K. The adjunctive use of power Doppler imaging in the preoperative assessment of prostate cancer. BJU Int. 2010;105(9):1237–41.
- European Association of Urology (EAU). Guidelines on prostate cancer [Internet]. 2016 [updated 2016 Mar; cited 2017 Jan 25]. Available from: http://uroweb.org/ guideline/prostate-cancer/.
- Feliciano J, Teper E, Ferrandino M, Macchia RJ, Blank W, Grunberger I, et al. The incidence of fluoroquinolone resistant infections after prostate biopsy – are fluoroquinolones still effective prophylaxis? J Urol. 2008;179(3):952–5. discussion 5
- Filson CP, Natarajan S, Margolis DJ, Huang J, Lieu P, Dorey FJ, et al. Prostate cancer detection with magnetic resonance-ultrasound fusion biopsy: the role of systematic and targeted biopsies. Cancer. 2016;122(6):884–92.
- Grabski B, Baeurle L, Loch A, Wefer B, Paul U, Loch T. Computerized transrectal ultrasound of the prostate in a multicenter setup (C-TRUS-MS): detection of cancer after multiple negative systematic random and in primary biopsies. World J Urol. 2011;29(5):573–9.
- Haffner J, Lemaitre L, Puech P, Haber GP, Leroy X, Jones JS, et al. Role of magnetic resonance imaging before initial biopsy: comparison of magnetic resonance imagingtargeted and systematic biopsy for significant prostate cancer detection. BJU Int. 2011;108(8 Pt 2):E171–8.
- Hara R, Jo Y, Fujii T, Kondo N, Yokoyoma T, Miyaji Y, et al. Optimal approach for prostate cancer detection as initial biopsy: prospective randomized study comparing transperineal versus transrectal systematic 12-core biopsy. Urology. 2008;71(2):191–5.
- Hodge KK, McNeal JE, Stamey TA. Ultrasound guided transrectal core biopsies of the palpably abnormal prostate. J Urol. 1989;142(1):66–70.
- Hoeks CM, Schouten MG, Bomers JG, Hoogendoorn SP, Hulsbergen-van de Kaa CA, Hambrock T, et al. Three-Tesla magnetic resonance-guided prostate biopsy in men with increased prostate-specific antigen and repeated, negative, random, systematic, transrectal ultrasound biopsies: detection of clinically significant prostate cancers. Eur Urol. 2012;62(5):902–9.
- Howlader N, Noone AM, Krapcho M, Miller D, Bishop K, Altekruse SF, Kosary CL, Yu M, Ruhl J, Tatalovich Z, Mariotto A, Lewis DR, Chen HS, Feuer EJ, Cronin KA, editors. SEER cancer statistics review, 1975–2013. Bethesda: National Cancer Institute; 2015.
- Lawrentschuk N, Haider MA, Daljeet N, Evans A, Toi A, Finelli A, et al. 'Prostatic evasive anterior tumours': the role of magnetic resonance imaging. BJU Int. 2010;105 (9):1231–6.
- Li Y, Tang J, Fei X, Gao Y. Diagnostic performance of contrast enhanced ultrasound in patients with prostate cancer: a meta-analysis. Acad Radiol. 2013;20 (2):156–64.

- Maxeiner A, Fischer T, Stephan C, Cash H, Slowinski T, Kilic E, et al. Real-time MRI/US fusion-guided biopsy improves detection rates of prostate cancer in pre-biopsied patients. Aktuelle Urol. 2014;45 (3):197–203.
- Miyagawa T, Ishikawa S, Kimura T, Suetomi T, Tsutsumi M, Irie T, et al. Real-time Virtual Sonography for navigation during targeted prostate biopsy using magnetic resonance imaging data. Int J Urol. 2010;17 (10):855–60.
- Mozer P, Roupret M, Le Cossec C, Granger B, Comperat E, de Gorski A, et al. First round of targeted biopsies using magnetic resonance imaging/ultrasonography fusion compared with conventional transrectal ultrasonography-guided biopsies for the diagnosis of localised prostate cancer. BJU Int. 2015;115(1):50–7.
- Mullins JK, Bonekamp D, Landis P, Begum H, Partin AW, Epstein JI, et al. Multiparametric magnetic resonance imaging findings in men with low-risk prostate cancer followed using active surveillance. BJU Int. 2013;111 (7):1037–45.
- Overduin CG, Futterer JJ, Barentsz JO. MRI-guided biopsy for prostate cancer detection: a systematic review of current clinical results. Curr Urol Rep. 2013;14(3):209–13.
- Panebianco V, Barchetti F, Sciarra A, Ciardi A, Indino EL, Papalia R, et al. Multiparametric magnetic resonance imaging vs. standard care in men being evaluated for prostate cancer: a randomized study. Urol Oncol. 2015;33(1):17 e1–7.
- Pelzer AE, Heinzelbecker J, Weiss C, Fruhbauer D, Weidner AM, Kirchner M, et al. Real-time sonoelastography compared to magnetic resonance imaging using four different modalities at 3.0 T in the detection of prostate cancer: strength and weaknesses. Eur J Radiol. 2013;82(5):814–21.
- Puech P, Rouviere O, Renard-Penna R, Villers A, Devos P, Colombel M, et al. Prostate cancer diagnosis: multiparametric MR-targeted biopsy with cognitive and transrectal US-MR fusion guidance versus systematic biopsy–prospective multicenter study. Radiology. 2013;268(2):461–9.
- Quentin M, Blondin D, Arsov C, Schimmoller L, Hiester A, Godehardt E, et al. Prospective evaluation of magnetic resonance imaging guided in-bore prostate biopsy versus systematic transrectal ultrasound guided prostate biopsy in biopsy naive men with elevated prostate specific antigen. J Urol. 2014;192 (5):1374–9.
- Radtke JP, Kuru TH, Boxler S, Alt CD, Popeneciu IV, Huettenbrink C, et al. Comparative analysis of transperineal template saturation prostate biopsy versus magnetic resonance imaging targeted biopsy with magnetic resonance imaging-ultrasound fusion guidance. J Urol. 2015;193(1):87–94.
- Rud E, Baco E, Eggesbo HB. MRI and ultrasound-guided prostate biopsy using soft image fusion. Anticancer Res. 2012;32(8):3383–9.

- Schoots IG, Roobol MJ, Nieboer D, Bangma CH, Steyerberg EW, Hunink MG. Magnetic resonance imaging-targeted biopsy may enhance the diagnostic accuracy of significant prostate cancer detection compared to standard transrectal ultrasound-guided biopsy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur Urol. 2015;68(3):438–50.
- Scott S, Samaratunga H, Chabert C, Breckenridge M, Gianduzzo T. Is transperineal prostate biopsy more accurate than transrectal biopsy in determining final Gleason score and clinical risk category? A comparative analysis. BJU Int. 2015;116(Suppl 3):26–30.
- Shaw GL, Thomas BC, Dawson SN, Srivastava G, Vowler SL, Gnanapragasam VJ, et al. Identification of pathologically insignificant prostate cancer is not accurate in unscreened men. Br J Cancer. 2014;110 (10):2405–11.
- Siddiqui MM, Rais-Bahrami S, Truong H, Stamatakis L, Vourganti S, Nix J, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging/ ultrasound-fusion biopsy significantly upgrades prostate cancer versus systematic 12-core transrectal ultrasound biopsy. Eur Urol. 2013;64(5):713–9.
- Siddiqui MM, Rais-Bahrami S, Turkbey B, George AK, Rothwax J, Shakir N, et al. Comparison of MR/ultrasound fusion-guided biopsy with ultrasoundguided biopsy for the diagnosis of prostate cancer. JAMA. 2015;313(4):390–7.
- van der Kwast TH, Lopes C, Santonja C, Pihl CG, Neetens I, Martikainen P, et al. Guidelines for

processing and reporting of prostatic needle biopsies. J Clin Pathol. 2003;56(5):336–40.

- van Hove A, Savoie PH, Maurin C, Brunelle S, Gravis G, Salem N, et al. Comparison of image-guided targeted biopsies versus systematic randomized biopsies in the detection of prostate cancer: a systematic literature review of well-designed studies. World J Urol. 2014;32(4):847–58.
- Vargas HA, Hotker AM, Goldman DA, Moskowitz CS, Gondo T, Matsumoto K, et al. Updated prostate imaging reporting and data system (PIRADS v2) recommendations for the detection of clinically significant prostate cancer using multiparametric MRI: critical evaluation using whole-mount pathology as standard of reference. Eur Radiol. 2016;26(6):1606–12.
- Watanabe H, Kaiho H, Tanaka M, Terasawa Y. Diagnostic application of ultrasonotomography to the prostate. Investig Urol. 1971;8(5):548–59.
- Wysock JS, Rosenkrantz AB, Huang WC, Stifelman MD, Lepor H, Deng FM, et al. A prospective, blinded comparison of magnetic resonance (MR) imaging-ultrasound fusion and visual estimation in the performance of MR-targeted prostate biopsy: the PRO-FUS trial. Eur Urol. 2014;66(2):343–51.
- Zhang B, Ma X, Zhan W, Zhu F, Li M, Huang J, et al. Realtime elastography in the diagnosis of patients suspected of having prostate cancer: a meta-analysis. Ultrasound Med Biol. 2014;40(7):1400–7.



Pathological Assessment of Prostate Cancer

Sven Perner, Verena Sailer, and Anne Offermann

Contents

Part I: Histopathological Assessment of Prostate Cancer	160
Classification of Prostate Cancer	160
Methods of Prostate Cancer Diagnosis	160
Macroscopy	160
Histopathology	160
Histological Variants of Acinar Adenocarcinoma	162
Treatment Effects	164
Prostate Cancer Grading	164
Reporting of Needle Biopsies	165
Reporting of Radical Prostatectomy Specimen	165
Prostatic Intraepithelial Lesion (PIN)	166
Atypical Small Acinar Proliferation (ASAP)	166
Part II: Immunohistochemistry in the Diagnosis of Prostate Cancer	168
Additional IHC for Diagnostic and Prognostic Purposes	169
Part III: Molecular Signatures of Primary and Metastatic Prostate Cancer	170
Molecular Signatures of Primary Prostate Cancer	170
Molecular Signatures of Metastatic Prostate Cancer	172
References	174

Abstract

In the first instance, the diagnostic approach of prostate cancer (PCa) requires histopathological assessment of tumor tissue, and subsequent

S. Perner $(\boxtimes) \cdot V$. Sailer $\cdot A$. Offermann

Pathology of the University Hospital Schleswig-Holstein, Campus Luebeck, Luebeck, Germany

e-mail: Sven.Perner@uksh.de; vsailer@fz-borstel.de; Anne.Offermann@uksh.de

immunohistochemical analysis, if needed. In part I of this chapter, methods of PCa diagnosis based on differently obtained prostate tissue as well as essential information that have to be reported from pathologists are described. In addition, histomorphological basics for the diagnosis of PCa and, most importantly, features to differentiate PCa from non-neoplastic prostatic lesions are given. One of the most important information provided by pathologists is the current grading of PCa whose morphological basis is described in more detail.

Research Center Borstel, Leibniz Lung Center, Borstel, Germany

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 71
Part II summarizes immunohistochemical markers that are frequently used for diagnostic purposes and of potential prognostic value. In part III, the molecular signature of PCa is described by highlighting the most important characteristics of PCa including heterogeneity of primary PCa, genomic lesions affecting androgen receptor signaling and main changes during progression to metastatic disease.

Part I: Histopathological Assessment of Prostate Cancer

Classification of Prostate Cancer

Prostate cancer comprises several malignancies dependent on the cellular origin. By far the most common malignant tumors arise from epithelial origin, with acinar adenocarcinoma being the most common type of prostatic carcinoma. Other carcinomas include ductal adenocarcinoma, urothelial carcinoma, squamous cell neoplasms, basal cell carcinoma, as well as neuroendocrine carcinomas.

Prostatic mesenchymal tumors are rare neoplasms arising from the prostatic stroma.

In addition, there are several miscellaneous benign and malignant prostatic tumors having identical counterparts elsewhere.

Very rarely, hematological neoplasias can affect the prostatic gland forming hematolymphoid prostate tumors.

Besides cellular origin, these tumors possess marked differences regarding incidence, epidemiology, histomorphology, molecular profile, clinical course, and treatment (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

This chapter will focus on acinar adenocarcinoma of the prostate accounting for more than 90% of all diagnosed prostatic tumors. Both conventional morphology and immunohistochemistry of prostate cancer will be discussed.

Methods of Prostate Cancer Diagnosis

If prostate cancer is clinically suspected based on elevate serum PSA, abnormal digital rectal

examination, suspect imaging findings, or presence of distant metastases, needle core biopsy is the standard procedure for histological diagnosis of PCa. Current standard is to obtain 10–12 systematic core biopsies from predefined prostate regions. Additional image-guided, targeted core biopsies may be obtained as well. The development of precise biopsy sampling guided by MRI or ultrasound-MRI fusion might improve cancer detection in the future. Biopsies are histologically assessed in several levels (Holger Moch et al. 2016; Grignon 2018; Verma et al. 2017).

Tissues obtained from transurethral resection of the prostate or prostate enucleation from patients with benign prostatic hyperplasia are embedded completely (tissue weight < 12 g) or representatively (tissue weight > 12 g) allowing the detection of incidental PCa, classified as T1 tumors (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Radical prostatectomy specimens are systematically and completely assessed in order to identify several tumor characteristics guiding postoperative patient management. In particular, surgical margins, pathological stage, and definitive grading are important prognostic factors which partially influence clinical management (Holger Moch et al. 2016; Grignon 2018) (Fig. 1). Representative images for different methods of prostate cancer tissue diagnnosis are shown in Fig. 1.

Macroscopy

As described above, radical prostatectomy specimens are completely assessed; thus, the macroscopic aspect plays a minor role in the diagnostic process. While some tumors are not grossly visible, especially clinical T1c tumors, other tumors show a discrete tan, white, or yellow cut surface and may be conspicuous upon palpation (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Histopathology

The diagnosis of prostate cancer is based on a constellation of several criteria including histomorphological architectural and cellular



Fig. 1 Methods of prostate cancer tissue diagnosis. (a) Needle core biopsy, (b) transurethral resection of the prostate, (c) radical prostatectomy specimen. $(a-c) \ge 1$

features as well as stratifying immunophenotypes. It is essential to identify features that are diagnostic for cancer allowing to distinguish benign mimickers of prostate cancer. In addition to the diagnosis of cancer, histopathological assessment includes the identification of histological variants, eventual treatment effects, prognostic factors, as well as prostate cancer grading. Obviously, it is necessary to distinguish prostate cancer from other cancers infiltrating the prostate.

Generally, the diagnosis of prostate cancer is based on a constellation of several features supporting malignancy which are interpreted together. However, some features are sufficient for the diagnosis of cancer, because they are not observed in benign conditions. These features may be seen in needle biopsies: mucinous fibroplasia, glomerulation, and perineural invasion (Baisden et al. 1999). Mucinous fibroplasia (or collagenous micronodules) is characterized by loose fibrous tissue with an ingrowth of fibroblasts and eventually with blue mucinous secretion (Baisden et al. 1999). Cribriform gland formations with epithelial proliferation projecting into the gland lumen and single attachment to one edge of the gland resemble a renal glomerulus and are called glomerulations (Baisden et al. 1999). Perineural invasion requires complete circumferential cancer growth around the nerve if used as key diagnostic feature, but might be also diagnosed in the context of prostate cancer if perineurial tracking, intraneural involvement, or partial circumferential growth is seen (Fig. 2a) (Holger Moch et al. 2016). Perineurial invasion is identified in the majority of prostatectomy specimens.

Architectural features of prostate cancer are reflected in the Gleason score which is defined by growth patterns of the tumor and described separately in this chapter. A specific feature of prostate cancer in contrast to benign mimickers is the observation of atypical glands with a single row of lining epithelial cells on both sides of a benign gland. Mimickers of cancer might also seem to be infiltrative, but do not appear as isolated glands around benign glands (Holger Moch et al. 2016; Epstein 1995; Iczkowski and Bostwick 2000). Growth patterns of highergrade tumors include crowded and fused glands, cribriform and glomerular patterns, as well as solid and single cell infiltrates (Pierorazio et al. 2013).



Fig. 2 Features of prostate cancer. (a) Perineural invasion *. (b) Atypical glands with a single row of lining epithelial * compared to nonneoplastic glands # with basal

Cytological features of malignancy relate to nuclear and cytoplasmic characteristics of tumor cells which should not be solely used as diagnostic criteria. Prominent nucleoli are suspicious for prostate adenocarcinoma (Fig. 2c) but might also been seen in a subset of benign mimickers or are lacking in certain tumor areas (Epstein 1995; Varma et al. 2002). Additional nuclear features of prostate cancer are nuclear enlargement and nuclear hyperchromasia as well as mitotic figures and apoptotic bodies, while the latter are more common in high-grade prostate cancer (Holger Moch et al. 2016; Iczkowski and Bostwick 2000).

Importantly, a high degree of pleomorphism regarding nuclear form and size should lead to a diagnostic algorithm ruling out a malignant tumor from elsewhere infiltrating the prostate (Fig. 3).

In addition to features regarding cellular appearance, the characterization of intraluminal contents may aid in the differential diagnosis of cancer and benign mimickers. While intraluminal corpora amylacea characterized by well-circumscribed round to oval structures are common features in benign prostatic glands (Fig. 4a), so-called prostatic crystalloids are

cell and luminal cell layer and (c) cytological features suspicious for prostate cancer: prominent nucleoli and nuclear enlargement, $(a-c) \ge 40$

more commonly seen in prostate cancer (Fig. 4b). Prostatic crystalloids are eosinophilic crystal-like structures with various geometric forms (Holger Moch et al. 2016; Epstein 1995; Ro et al. 1986; Christian et al. 2005). These structures may also be seen in adenosis which is morphologically distinct from prostatic adenocarcinoma. Other intraluminal contents supporting the diagnosis of cancer are blue-tinged mucinous and pink amorphous secretions (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Histological Variants of Acinar Adenocarcinoma

There are several histological variants of acinar adenocarcinoma of the prostate that might be challenging to distinguish from benign prostatic glands. Most variants are observed in association with acinar adenocarcinoma. Adenocarcinoma with atrophic pattern characteristically shows cytoplasmic volume loss and eventual flattened nuclei and usually contains areas of usual acinar adenocarcinoma. However, if solely observed,



Fig. 3 Non-prostatic neoplasms infiltrating the prostate. (a) Urothelial carcinoma infiltrating the prostate diagnosed on needle biopsy showing high degree of nuclear pleomorphism and (b) expression of urothelial marker GATA-3. (c)

Squamous cell carcinoma infiltrating the prostate diagnosed on needle biopsy (d) which was confirmed by immunohistochemistry against p40. $(a-d) \ge 40$



Fig. 4 Intraluminal contents. (a) Corpora amylacea in the lumen of a benign prostatic gland compared to (b) prostatic crystalloids suspicious for prostate cancer. $(a-b) \ge 40$

it might be challenging to differ this variant from benign atrophic glands requiring immunohistochemical detection of basal cells (Holger Moch et al. 2016; Kaleem et al. 1998). Pseudohyperplastic patterns of adenocarcinoma may appear similar to benign hyperplastic glands with papillary infoldings and branching as well as absence of infiltrative growth. Diagnosis is mostly made in the context of associated acinar adenocarcinoma or verification of basal cell loss (Holger Moch et al. 2016; Humphrey et al. 1998). А small proportion of acinar adenocarcinoma exhibits areas with microcystic patterns of malignant glands characterized by enlarged, cystic dilated glands with atrophic appearance. Detection of cytoplasmic AMACR expression and absence of basal cells support this diagnosis (Holger Moch et al. 2016; Yaskiv et al. 2010). Foamy gland adenocarcinoma is associated with acinar adenocarcinoma and contains malignant cells with abundant cytoplasm and pyknotic nuclei without nuclear enlargement or prominent nucleoli (Hudson et al. 2012) (Fig. 5a).



Fig. 5 Histological variants. (a) Foamy gland variant of acinar adenocarcinoma of the prostate and (b) signet ringlike cells * within a Gleason pattern 5 cancer. (a-b) x 40

In addition, there are four rare variants with distinct histological features that have been associated with worse clinical outcome of patients. The mucinous variant is composed of malignant glands within extracellular mucin pools and mostly associated with Gleason score 7 or 8 (Holger Moch et al. 2016). Published data are incongruent regarding prognosis compared to usual acinar adenocarcinoma (Marcus et al. 2012). In contrast, the signet ringlike cell variant (Fig. 5b), the pleomorphic giant cell variant, and the sarcomatoid variant are associated with an aggressive clinical course of patients (Holger Moch et al. 2016; Marcus et al. 2016).

Treatment Effects

After radiation or hormonal therapy, both cancer cells and normal prostatic tissue including the stroma and benign glands may exhibit characteristic features. The prostate that has been irradiated may contain atypical appearing benign glands with variably paucicellular and scarred stroma. Indeed, cancer cells are often inconspicuous showing vacuolated cytoplasm and small nuclei (Goldstein et al. 1998). Similarly, effects of androgen deprivation therapy may also be recognized in both benign and malignant cells. Benign glands exhibit a diffuse atrophy with prominent basal cells and may be with immature metaplasia. Malignant areas are composed of clusters, rows, or single cancer cells with inconspicuous cytology (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Until now, there are no routinely used biomarkers that predict response to therapy or reflect the degree of response.

Prostate Cancer Grading

Grading of prostate cancer is solely based on the architectural pattern of the tumor presenting the basis for assigning the Gleason score and WHO grade groups. Gleason pattern 3 includes variably sized individual and well-formed glands. Poorly formed and fused glands, cribriform patterns, and glomeruloid structures are interpreted as Gleason pattern 4. Gleason pattern 5 is defined as tumors comprised of individual cells, cords of cells and solid growth patterns, as well as comedonecrosis within solid or cribriform tumor areas (Pierorazio et al. 2013). Ductal adenocarcinoma shows most commonly a cribriform or papillary growth pattern and is be graded as Gleason score 4 + 4 = 8, except if there are comedonecrosis which is then be interpreted as pattern 5 (Holger Moch et al. 2016) (Fig. 6e).

Due to its heterogeneity and multifocality, grade is defined as the sum of the two most common grade patterns (Holger Moch et al. 2016). If there is limited cancer of lower grade (<5%) on both needle biopsy and radical prostatectomy specimen, the lower grade is ignored, and the two most predominant patterns are reported (Epstein et al. 2005). Indeed, highergrade tumor on needle biopsy should be included into the Gleason score regardless of its quantity. Thus, the most and the worst patterns are added to establish the Gleason score (Holger Moch et al. 2016; Epstein et al. 2005). For needle biopsies, the grade of each core is reported separately followed by an overall score. Since 2016, it is recommended to report the Gleason score



Fig. 6 Prostate cancer grading based on the architectural pattern of the tumor. Upper, x 10; lower, x 40

and, in addition, the WHO grade group (Holger Moch et al. 2016; Pierorazio et al. 2013) (Figure 6). A major recommendation of the 2016 WHO is to report the percentage of pattern 4 of WHO grade group 2 and 3 tumors in order to achieve consistency in reporting cancers including Gleason 4 patterns, to improve individual treatment selection for patients as well as achieve highest prognostic value (Choy et al. 2016).

Reporting of Needle Biopsies

There are several histological parameters that predict postoperative tumor stage, disease progression, and disease-specific survival, thus serving as important information for clinical management. On needle biopsies, it is recommended to report the histological type of cancer, Gleason score, extraprostatic extension, seminal vesicle invasion, and quantification of the tumor. The latter includes reporting the number of cores positive for cancer in relation to total number of cores and a measure of linear extent of cancer (percentage or length per core) (Holger Moch et al. 2016; Srigley et al. 2009).

Reporting of Radical Prostatectomy Specimen

In addition to the histological type of cancer, Gleason score, and tumor quantitation, pathological stage and surgical margins are important parameters to predict disease recurrence and mortality (Holger Moch et al. 2016). Of note, upgrading from needle biopsy to radical prostatectomy specimen is common, (Epstein et al. 2012) strengthening the importance of definitive Gleason score after surgery. Organ-confined carcinomas are classified as pT2 with pT2a for unilateral cancers involving <50%of one side, pT2b for unilateral cancers involving >50% of one side, and pT2c for bilateral cancers. While these pT2 substages have similar outcomes thus lacking clinical significance, tumor extension beyond the boundaries of the prostate is associated with disease recurrence. Tumor extension into periprostatic adipose tissue or microscopically into bladder neck tissue is classified as pT3a, while infiltration into the seminal vesicle is defined as pT3b (Fig. 7). Reports should include the extent of extraprostatic extension and distinguish between focal and non-focal extension. Tumors that are fixed to or invade adjacent structures including external sphincter, rectum, elevator muscles, or pelvic wall are defined as pT4 (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

The surgical margin status associates with the risk of postoperative biochemical recurrence. Reports should include information about the location and the extent of positive margin (focal or extensive and length in mm) as well as Gleason grade at the margin (Holger Moch et al. 2016; Stephenson et al. 2014). If lymphadenectomy is performed, the number of positive lymph nodes relative to all lymph nodes is reported (Holger Moch et al. 2016) (Fig. 8).

Prostatic Intraepithelial Lesion (PIN)

Prostatic intraepithelial lesion (PIN) defines neoplastic epithelial cells of prostatic glands and is generally categorized into low and high grade; however, only high-grade lesions are reported (Egevad et al. 2006). Isolated highgrade PIN (HGPIN) lacking concomitant prostate cancer (PCa) is present in up to 16% of needle biopsies. In contrast, needle biopsies harboring PCa show associated HGPIN in 80–100%. The median risk of PCa following diagnosis of HGPIN is approximately 21%; thus, patients are more closely monitored (Netto and Epstein 2006).

Histologically, PIN is characterized by glands of medium to large size lined by atypical epithelial cells showing nuclear hyperchromasia and enlarged nuclei with prominent nucleoli and amphophilic cytoplasm (Fig. 9). PIN might exhibit diverse architectural patterns including structures comprising of stratified and folded epithelial cells as well as micropapillary, cribriform, or flat structures. Importantly for differentiating from low-grade PCa, PIN harbors a basal cell layer which might be intact or discontinuous and can be highlighted using basal cell markers, e.g., p63 or highmolecular-weight cytokeratin (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

On molecular level, *TMPRSS2-ERG* fusion can be detected in 19% of HGPIN adjacent to PCa,(Perner et al. 2007) while it occurs much less common in isolated PIN, providing evidence for a genetic association between HGPIN and PCa. Other molecular alterations including aneuploidy DNA, deletions of chromosome 8p, and aberrations of oncogenes and tumorsuppressor genes occur in a subset of HGPIN, while PTEN is intact expressed and might distinguish between HGPIN and intraductal PCa (Lotan et al. 2013).

Atypical Small Acinar Proliferation (ASAP)

Atypical small acinar proliferation (ASAP) is a descriptive term for a lesion that has some features of carcinoma, but lacks sufficient criteria for a diagnosis of prostate cancer (Srirangam et al. 2017). In general, atypia and some degree of architectural distortion are present in a very small focus of acinar structures (Fig. 10). The report might state "suspicious, but not sufficient for a diagnosis of carcinoma." A diagnosis of ASAP is correlated with a risk of a carcinoma



Fig. 7 Extraprostatic extension of prostate cancer. (a) Extension into periprostatic adipose tissue (cancer tissue *) and (b) smooth muscles of the bladder neck

(pT3a), (c) infiltration into the seminal vesicle (cancer tissue *) (pT3b). $(\mathbf{a-c}) \ge 20$



Fig. 8 Surgical margin and lymph node assessment. (a) R0-resected prostate cancer, (b) lymph node metastasis. Upper: x 10, lower: x 40

diagnosis on subsequent biopsy in 30–60% of cases with the carcinoma being in general low grade and low volume (Ericson et al. 2017; Iczkowski et al. 1997). However, 8% of patients

with a diagnosis of ASAP will subsequently be diagnosed with high-grade disease. Thus, current guidelines recommend a repeat biopsy within 3–6 months (Leone et al. 2016).



Fig. 9 High-grade prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia (PIN) in low power showing stratified and folded atypical epithelial cells (**a**) and in high power showing nuclear atypia (**b**)



Fig. 10 ASAP: Small acini without significant architectural distortion (a), but loss of basal cells without AMACR expression (b)

Part II: Immunohistochemistry in the Diagnosis of Prostate Cancer

Immunohistochemistry (IHC) is a widely used additional method to stain certain cytoplasmic, nuclear, or membranous proteins. Thus, IHC helps to distinguish cells of different origins, e.g., epithelial vs. mesenchymal.

The following paragraph pertains to core needle biopsies of the prostate gland, but herein presented methods can be used in resection specimen, i.e., transurethral resection or prostatectomy specimen, as well. In general, the International Society of Urological Pathology (ISUP) does not recommend the use of additional immunohistochemical stains in the event of overt prostate carcinoma or obvious benign glands in a needle biopsy (Amin et al. 2014). However, IHC might aid in assessing small foci of suspicious glands and thus reducing the rate of re-biopsies.

As mentioned above, the absence of basal cells is one of the hallmarks of infiltrating acinar adenocarcinoma of the prostate gland and can be assessed best by employing additional immunohistochemical stains. Since basal cells display a different immunophenotype than luminal epithelial cells, immunohistochemistry can be employed to highlight basal cells or the lack thereof (Hameed and Humphrey 2005). This can be very valuable in particular in small (<less than 1 mm) clusters of atypical glands. The most commonly used antibodies for basal cells are directed against high-molecular-weight cytokeratins (e.g., $34\beta E12$) or against the transcription factor p63, a homolog of TP53, or its isoform, $\Delta Np63$ (p40 antibody) (Sailer et al. 2013). Care has to be taken when evaluating basal cell stains, and additional criteria for malignancy such as infiltrating growth and nuclear atypia should be taken into account as well. Benign conditions like atrophy, partial atrophy, and adenosis might also show a



Fig. 11 Immunohistochemical assessment of PCa. (a) Normal gland with surrounding basal cells (brown, *), x 40. (b) Loss of basal cells in tumor glands, which stain

loss of basal cells (Giannico et al. 2017). Of note, some tumors can show p63 positivity, albeit in a pattern, that is distinctly different from a basal cell distribution (Tan et al. 2015).

One or two basal cell markers can be combined with a stain that highlights malignant epithelium, like alpha-methylacyl-CoA racemase (AMACR or p504s). AMACR shows 97% sensitivity and 100% specificity for detecting prostate cancer (Rubin et al. 2002). Thus, a loss of basal cells and positive staining for AMACR can assist in evaluating small atypical glands in a prostate core needle biopsy (Fig. 11). The ISUP therefore recommends using a double or triple cocktail, which can achieve a specificity of 100% and a sensitivity of 93.8–100% (Ng et al. 2007; Molinie et al. 2004).

Additional IHC for Diagnostic and Prognostic Purposes

Apart from these established and widely used markers, a plethora of markers has been evaluated in prostate tissue samples to identify prostate

positive (red) for AMACR, x 40. (c) High-grade PIN with positive staining for AMACR (red) and retained basal cells (brown), x 40

cancer and/or to provide prognostic information. These markers might be of value as adjunct markers in particularly challenging situations.

One of the most prominent is the ERG protein, which can be upregulated in prostate cancer as result of the prostate-specific gene fusion of TMPRSS2 with members of the ETS family (see below) (Tomlins et al. 2005). The latter is found in approximately 40% of all prostate tumors and in 10-20% of high-grade prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia (HGPIN) adjacent to prostate cancer (Carver et al. 2009a). Therefore, if a small cluster of suspicious glands expresses ERG, it can be attributed to a malignant disease. Shah et al. found that in conjunction with p63 and AMACR, positive ERG staining helped establish a diagnosis of prostate cancer in an additional of 28% of cases of atypical small glands (Shah et al. 2013). However, ERG negativity does not exclude prostate cancer. While the prognostic relevance of the TMPRSS2-ERG fusion is still largely unclear, ERG expression seems to have prognostic value in patients undergoing active surveillance in that positive ERG status is prognostic of tumor progression (Bostrom et al. 2015; Berg 2016).

PTEN is a negative regulator of the PI3KI/ AKT pathway and lost in up to 17% of primary prostate cancer due to deletion or inactivating mutation (The Molecular Taxonomy of Primary Prostate Cancer 2015). It might be of use in distinguishing intraductal prostate carcinoma from HGPIN (Morais et al. 2015). In addition, loss of PTEN expression is associated with worse overall survival in patients with low-risk tumors (Lokman et al. 2017).

In approximately 10% of *ETS*-negative tumors, the serine peptidase inhibitor, Kazal type 1 (SPINK1), is overexpressed and acts as independent predictor of biochemical recurrence after resection (Tomlins et al. 2008). It can be evaluated with ERG in a double immunostain (Fontugne et al. 2016). As to date, no systematic analysis had been performed to evaluate its role as a diagnostic marker in prostate core needle biopsies. However, since SPINK1 expression is mutually exclusive with ERG expression, the double stain might help identify molecularly distinct, i.e., separate primary tumors, in the prostate and thus influence clinical management.

Fatty acid synthase (FASN) is overexpressed in prostate cancer and has shown promising potential as a prognostic marker in prostate cancer (Epstein et al. 1995). Since FASN can be expressed in AMACR-negative tumors, it might provide additional information in challenging cases (Tischler et al. 2010).

In the event of a tumor in a prostate core needle biopsy without overt prostate differentiation, an infiltrating urothelial carcinoma or colorectal carcinoma should be excluded. The transcription factors GATA-3 and p63 have been shown to be highly sensitive in urothelial carcinoma, and these proteins are not expressed in prostate cancer(Hoang et al. 2015) (Fig. 3). The ISUP therefore recommends their use when faced with the need to distinguish prostate cancer from urothelial cancer (Amin et al. 2014). Colorectal carcinoma can be excluded by using a marker panel of CDX2 and CK20, which should in general be negative in prostate cancer, but positive in colorectal cancer (Owens et al. 2007). Rarely, elsewhere located primary tumors will metastasize to the prostate, or lymphoma might be suspected in a prostate biopsy. These cases should

be worked up by immunohistochemistry taking into account the patients' history and radiological and clinical findings. Prostate cancer metastases can be a diagnostic challenge, particularly if they occur before a diagnosis of prostate cancer has been established. A combination of immunohistochemical markers prostate-specific antigen, androgen receptor, and prostate-specific membrane antigen can diagnose a prostate cancer metastasis with a sensitivity up to 98% for lymph node and up to 100% for distant metastases (Queisser et al. 2015).

Part III: Molecular Signatures of Primary and Metastatic Prostate Cancer

Molecular Signatures of Primary Prostate Cancer

Rapidly evolving sequencing techniques have provided a unique insight into the molecular underpinnings of cancer. Localized prostate cancer is characterized by complex structural chromosomal alterations including copy number variations and chromosomal rearrangements. Indeed, recurrent non-synonymous point mutations occur markedly less frequently in localized, hormone-naive prostate cancers than in other cancers (Beltran et al. 2013).

Molecular Complexity and Heterogeneity

There is a high degree of inter- and intratumoral genetic heterogeneity providing molecular evidence for the clinically variable behavior of prostate cancer. Several studies observed a high grade of genetic and transcriptomic diversity between different cancer foci within one patient as well as tumors of different patients (Tosoian and Antonarakis 2017). This heterogeneity gives evidence to define molecular subgroups of prostate cancer with characteristic genetic/transcriptomic profiles, clinical courses, and treatment responses. With the aim to identify subgroups with high risk of developing metastases and disease recurrence, several models of molecular subtyping have been proposed as clinically useful prostate cancer classifiers (Walker et al. 2017).

Genome-wide sequencing of prostate cancer has led to the identification of complex and highly interdependent genomic rearrangements termed "chromoplexy." This model describes coordinate genomic derangement based on a few genetic events supporting the model of clonal evolution in carcinogenesis (Baca et al. 2013). Complementary to this report, several other studies confirmed the highly complex nature of prostate cancer genetics.

Chromosomal Alterations

Recurrent gene fusions affecting members of the erythroblastosis virus E26 transformation-specific (ETS) family of transcription factors are observed at high prevalence in localized prostate cancers (Tomlins et al. 2009). Fusion between ETS members acting as oncogenic transcription factor and androgen-regulated genes serving as 5' fusion partner results in androgen-mediated overexpression of oncogenes. Among the ETS transcription factors, family members, ERG (21q22.2), ETV1 (7p21.2), and ETV4, are fused to the androgen responsive gene TMPRSS2 (Tomlins et al. 2009; Barros-Silva et al. 2013). Other androgen response 5' fusion partners of ERG are SLC45A3, HER-PUD1, and NDRG1 (Barros-Silva et al. 2013; Pflueger et al. 2009; Rubin and Demichelis 2018). The most common gene fusion in localized prostate cancer is the TMPRSS2-ERG fusion observed in approximately 50% of prostate tumors (Tomlins et al. 2005). Several functional models showed that ETS members promote prostate cancer pathogenesis supporting their putative oncogenic role (Klezovitch et al. 2008).

In addition, gene fusions that do not involve ETS family members have been identified as driver fusions and, however, occur at much lower frequency than ETS rearrangements. In ETS rearrangement-negative prostate cancer, paired-end transcriptome sequencing has led to the identification of recurrent rearrangements in the RAF pathway including gene fusions between *SLC45A3-BRAF* and *ESRP1-RAF1* (Rubin and Demichelis 2018; Palanisamy et al. 2010). Interestingly, its expression in prostate cells induced a neoplastic phenotype that was sensitive to RAF and mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) inhibitors (Palanisamy et al. 2010). Mechanistically, recent findings give insights into the underlying molecular mechanisms driving genomic rearrangements. Androgen receptor signaling including involved downstream transcription factors recruit the enzyme topoisomerase 2B (TOP2B) to target gene promotors resulting in locus-specific double-strand breaks and subsequent gene transcription (Ju et al. 2006). Concordantly, the androgen receptor and TOP2B are co-expressed in prostate cancer precursor lesion in which the *TMPRSS2-ERG* fusion occurs. Other mechanisms include recruiting DNA break-inducing enzymes to translocation breakpoints in an androgen receptor-dependent manner (Mani et al. 2009; Haffner et al. 2010).

In conclusion, transcription factors and pathways known to be altered in localized prostate cancer contribute to the formation of locusspecific genomic rearrangements.

Already in early studies, loss of heterozygosity of genes located on 10q and 8p has been described in a subset of human prostate cancer samples. Distinct loci as sites for recurrent deletions were identified to cause inactivation of tumor-suppressor genes (Rubin and Demichelis 2018).

Genomic Lesions Affecting the Androgen Receptor Signaling

The androgen receptor axis belongs to the most relevant pathways critically involved in prostate cancer. Genomic alterations of the androgen receptor itself including gene amplification, point mutations, and splice variants are restricted to metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer (Taylor et al. 2010). Indeed, genetic alterations in several androgen receptor-modulating factors have been identified in both metastatic and localized hormone-naïve tumors (Rubin and Demichelis 2018). Comprehensive analyses revealed that about 50% of primary tumors harbor genetic alterations affecting the androgen receptor signaling axis. Dysregulation of transcription factors, androgen receptor coactivators and corepressors, interacting molecules, and chromatin regulatory elements have been identified to modulate the androgen receptor axis (Taylor et al. 2010).

Among the most affected genes, *NCOA2*, a nuclear receptor coactivator, has been identified to be significantly amplified and to exhibit somatic mutations in about 8% of localized tumors. Similarly, the nuclear receptor corepressor 2 (NCOR2) gene is mutated in primary tumors with mutation frequencies in up to 23% (Holger Moch et al. 2016; Barbieri et al. 2012).

Other components include the non-tyrosine kinase TNK2, the adenovirus E1A-associated cellular p300 transcriptional coactivator protein EP300 (p300), and the androgen receptor interaction partner FOX1A showing point mutations and chromosomal aberrations in localized tumors (Barbieri et al. 2012; Ren et al. 2017).

Collectively, these data support the central importance of the androgen receptor signaling in both metastatic castration-resistant and localized hormone-naïve prostate cancer.

Recurrent Somatic Mutations

Recurrent mutations that occur at high frequency in various other cancer types are observed at much lower frequency in localized prostate cancer. Indeed, markable higher frequencies of recurrent mutations are observed in metastatic- and castration-resistant tumors.

The most common mutated gene in localized prostate cancer is the speckle-type POZ protein (SPOP) gene located at chromosome 17 (Barbieri et al. 2012). In treatment-naïve localized tumors, *SPOP* is recurrently mutated at frequencies ranking from 6 to 14% (Holger Moch et al. 2016; Blattner et al. 2014). Based on the observations that SPOP is mutated in intraepithelial neoplasia (high-grade PIN) adjacent to invasive carcinoma, *SPOP* mutation is thought to be an early event in prostate tumorigenesis.

SPOP serves as an E3 ubiquitin-protein ligase adaptor to recruit substrates for ubiquitination. Missense mutations of *SPOP* affecting its efficiency or specificity lead to differential degradation of proteins with potential oncogenic or tumor suppressive functions (Zhuang et al. 2009; Theurillat et al. 2014).

Distinct patterns of co-occurring genetic events define SPOP-mutated tumors as individual prostate cancer subtype. SPOP mutations are mutually exclusive or inverse correlated to ERG rearrangement supporting their roles as distinct driver events in prostate carcinogenesis. Indeed, recurrent 5q and 6q deletions that result in the loss of tumor-suppressor genes correlate with the presence of SPOP mutation (Rubin and Demichelis 2018).

Inactivation of the tumor-suppressor gene phosphatase tensin homolog (PTEN) (10q23) by gene deletion can be observed in approximately 50% of localized prostate cancers (Barbieri et al. 2013). Loss of *PTEN* by loss-offunction mutations or somatic indels occurs at much lower frequencies (5–10%). Alterations in *PTEN* significantly correlate with TMPRSS2-ERG fusion in primary tumors, and functional studies support their cooperative effect on prostate cancer pathogenesis (Barbieri et al. 2012; Carver et al. 2009b).

In addition to PTEN, TP53 belongs to the most commonly altered tumor-suppressor gene in cancer. Inactivation of TP53 through gene deletions and point mutations occurs in approximately 50% of primary prostate cancers with significant overlap with *PTEN* deletion and *ETS* rearrangement (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Several genes that are involved in chromatin regulation are altered in diverse cancer types. In prostate cancer, the most commonly affected gene is the tumor-suppressor chromodomain-helicase-DNA-binding (CHD) protein 1 (5q21) (Taylor et al. 2010). Its inactivation is mainly based on homozygous gene deletion and associates with additional copy number losses predominantly on 2q, 5q, and 6q. Further studies found somatic point mutations in CHD1 at lower frequencies.

Molecular Signatures of Metastatic Prostate Cancer

Primary prostate cancer is often multifocal, but only one, morphologically indistinct, clone gives rise to metastatic disease (Liu et al. 2009). Thus, molecular alterations in prostate cancer metastases from patients with metastatic castration-resistant disease (mCRPC) differ significantly from those found in primary tumors (The Molecular



Fig. 12 Comparison of molecular alterations in primary (upper bar) and metastatic (lower bar) prostate cancer. (Adapted from TCGA (The Molecular Taxonomy of Primary Prostate Cancer 2015))

Taxonomy of Primary Prostate Cancer 2015). For instance, a significant higher burden of copy number alterations and mutations are found in meta-static specimen. Some alterations, like *TMPRSS2-ERG* fusions, occur in similar frequency both in primary and metastatic samples (Fig. 12).

Several pathways are altered in mCRPC, e.g., AR signaling, PI3K, cell cycle, and DNA repair. Interestingly, while alterations of the androgen receptor (AR) gene are infrequent in primary prostate cancer, they occur in more than 70% of metastatic prostate cancer by amplification of mutation, and mutations of AR are not found in primary prostate cancer at all (Robinson et al. 2015). This probably reflects a selection pressure introduced by antiandrogen therapy. In addition, genes involved in AR signaling like the transcription factor FOXA1 and the AR-regulator NCOR1/ 2 also frequently altered (Robinson et al. 2015). Interestingly, SPOP mutations occur to a lesser degree in metastatic samples (The Molecular Taxonomy of Primary Prostate Cancer 2015). Of clinical use is the detection of the AR splice variant AR-V7. AR-V7 acts as a transcription factor and

lacks a ligand-binding domain, which is targeted by enzalutamide and arbiraterone. AR-V7 remains constitutively active despite treatment with and thus predicts resistance to treatment with enzalutamide and arbiraterone (Antonarakis et al. 2014).

PI3K pathway alterations are more frequent in metastatic samples, as are TP53 and RB1 alterations (The Molecular Taxonomy of Primary Prostate Cancer 2015). RB1 alterations resulting in loss of the tumor suppressor are found in around 20% of mCRPC samples. Additionally, focal amplifications of CCND1, which encodes the cell cycle regulator cyclin D1, are found in almost 10% of cases (Robinson et al. 2015). Concurrent loss of TP53 and RB1 results in lineage plasticity from a high-grade adenocarcinoma to a neuroendocrine phenotype in appr. 25% of mCRPC patients (Mosquera et al. 2013). This process is mediated by the transcription factor SOX2 (Mu et al. 2017). Transdifferentiation to a neuroendocrine, androgen-independent phenotype is a response mechanism to androgen deprivation therapy and is accompanied by

amplification of the cell cycle regulator *AURKA* and the transcription factor *MYCN* (Mosquera et al. 2013). Trials with *AURKA* inhibitors in mCRPC have so far not shown to be promising (Lin et al. 2016).

Almost half of mCRPC samples harbor alterations in the PI3K pathway in the form of deletions and amplifications, activating mutations, and fusions(Robinson et al. 2015). This is of particular interest, since these alterations might be clinically actionable, but efficacy of drugs targeting the PI3K pathway has not been proven yet (Statz et al. 2017; Armstrong et al. 2017).

It is worth pointing out, that germline defects in DNA-repair genes are found in around 12% of men with metastatic prostate cancer (Pritchard et al. 2016). Somatic alterations in the same pathway are found in almost 20% of all cases, most frequently in *BRCA2*, *BRCA1*, and *ATM* (Robinson et al. 2015). Both germline and somatic defects in DNA-repair genes compromise the homologous recombination pathway, thus providing a treatment rationale for PARP inhibitors. In pretreated patients with metastatic disease and DNA-repair defects, 88% responded to therapy with the PARP inhibitor Olaparib (Mateo et al. 2015).

Other alterations occur less frequent than the aforementioned ones, but are potentially actionable like mutations in *FGFR2* and *RAF* (Beltran et al. 2016).

In summary, while the same molecular pathways are activated both in primary and metastatic prostate cancer, monoclonal evolution results in distinct variances in the frequency in which these alterations occur. Some of the differences might also be attributable to selective pressure by antitumor therapy.

References

Amin MB, Epstein JI, Ulbright TM, Humphrey PA, Egevad L, Montironi R, Grignon D, Trpkov K, Lopez-Beltran A, Zhou M, Argani P, Delahunt B, et al. Best practices recommendations in the application of immunohistochemistry in urologic pathology: report from the International Society of Urological Pathology consensus conference. Am J Surg Pathol. 2014;38:1017–22.

- Antonarakis ES, Lu C, Wang H, Luber B, Nakazawa M, Roeser JC, Chen Y, Mohammad TA, Fedor HL, Lotan TL, Zheng Q, De Marzo AM, et al. AR-V7 and resistance to enzalutamide and abiraterone in prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2014;371:1028–38.
- Armstrong AJ, Halabi S, Healy P, Alumkal JJ, Winters C, Kephart J, Bitting RL, Hobbs C, Soleau CF, Beer TM, Slottke R, Mundy K, et al. Phase II trial of the PI3 kinase inhibitor buparlisib (BKM-120) with or without enzalutamide in men with metastatic castration resistant prostate cancer. Eur J Cancer. 2017;81:228–36.
- Baca SC, Prandi D, Lawrence MS, Mosquera JM, Romanel A, Drier Y, Park K, Kitabayashi N, MacDonald TY, Ghandi M, Van Allen E, Kryukov GV, et al. Punctuated evolution of prostate cancer genomes. Cell. 2013;153:666–77.
- Baisden BL, Kahane H, Epstein JI. Perineural invasion, mucinous fibroplasia, and glomerulations: diagnostic features of limited cancer on prostate needle biopsy. Am J Surg Pathol. 1999;23:918–24.
- Barbieri CE, Baca SC, Lawrence MS, Demichelis F, Blattner M, Theurillat JP, White TA, Stojanov P, Van Allen E, Stransky N, Nickerson E, Chae SS, et al. Exome sequencing identifies recurrent SPOP, FOXA1 and MED12 mutations in prostate cancer. Nat Genet. 2012;44:685–9.
- Barbieri CE, Bangma CH, Bjartell A, Catto JW, Culig Z, Gronberg H, Luo J, Visakorpi T, Rubin MA. The mutational landscape of prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2013;64:567–76.
- Barros-Silva JD, Paulo P, Bakken AC, Cerveira N, Lovf M, Henrique R, Jeronimo C, Lothe RA, Skotheim RI, Teixeira MR. Novel 5' fusion partners of ETV1 and ETV4 in prostate cancer. Neoplasia. 2013;15:720–6.
- Beltran H, Yelensky R, Frampton GM, Park K, Downing SR, MacDonald TY, Jarosz M, Lipson D, Tagawa ST, Nanus DM, Stephens PJ, Mosquera JM, et al. Targeted next-generation sequencing of advanced prostate cancer identifies potential therapeutic targets and disease heterogeneity. Eur Urol. 2013;63:920–6.
- Beltran H, Antonarakis ES, Morris MJ, Attard G. Emerging molecular biomarkers in advanced prostate cancer: translation to the clinic. Am Soc Clin Oncol Educ Book. 2016;35:131–41.
- Berg KD. The prognostic and predictive value of TMPRSS2-ERG gene fusion and ERG protein expression in prostate cancer biopsies. Dan Med J. 2016;63(12).
- Blattner M, Lee DJ, O'Reilly C, Park K, MacDonald TY, Khani F, Turner KR, Chiu YL, Wild PJ, Dolgalev I, Heguy A, Sboner A, et al. SPOP mutations in prostate cancer across demographically diverse patient cohorts. Neoplasia. 2014;16:14–20.
- Bostrom PJ, Bjartell AS, Catto JW, Eggener SE, Lilja H, Loeb S, Schalken J, Schlomm T, Cooperberg MR. Genomic predictors of outcome in prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2015;68:1033–44.

- Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network. The Molecular Taxonomy of Primary Prostate Cancer. Cell 2015;163:1011–25.
- Carver BS, Tran J, Chen Z, Carracedo-Perez A, Alimonti A, Nardella C, Gopalan A, Scardino PT, Cordon-Cardo C, Gerald W, Pandolfi PP. ETS rearrangements and prostate cancer initiation. Nature. 2009a;457:E1; discussion E2-3
- Carver BS, Tran J, Gopalan A, Chen Z, Shaikh S, Carracedo A, Alimonti A, Nardella C, Varmeh S, Scardino PT, Cordon-Cardo C, Gerald W, et al. Aberrant ERG expression cooperates with loss of PTEN to promote cancer progression in the prostate. Nat Genet. 2009b;41:619–24.
- Choy B, Pearce SM, Anderson BB, Shalhav AL, Zagaja G, Eggener SE, Paner GP. Prognostic significance of percentage and architectural types of contemporary Gleason pattern 4 prostate cancer in radical prostatectomy. Am J Surg Pathol. 2016;40:1400–6.
- Christian JD, Lamm TC, Morrow JF, Bostwick DG. Corpora amylacea in adenocarcinoma of the prostate: incidence and histology within needle core biopsies. Mod Pathol. 2005;18:36–9.
- Egevad L, Allsbrook WC, Epstein JI. Current practice of diagnosis and reporting of prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia and glandular atypia among genitourinary pathologists. Mod Pathol. 2006;19:180–5.
- Epstein JI. Diagnostic criteria of limited adenocarcinoma of the prostate on needle biopsy. Hum Pathol. 1995;26:223–9.
- Epstein JI, Carmichael M, Partin AW. OA-519 (fatty acid synthase) as an independent predictor of pathologic state in adenocarcinoma of the prostate. Urology. 1995;45:81–6.
- Epstein JI, Allsbrook WC Jr, Amin MB, Egevad LL. The 2005 International Society of Urological Pathology (ISUP) Consensus conference on Gleason grading of prostatic carcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol. 2005;29:1228–42.
- Epstein JI, Feng Z, Trock BJ, Pierorazio PM. Upgrading and downgrading of prostate cancer from biopsy to radical prostatectomy: incidence and predictive factors using the modified Gleason grading system and factoring in tertiary grades. Eur Urol. 2012;61:1019–24.
- Ericson KJ, Wenger HC, Rosen AM, Kiriluk KJ, Gerber GS, Paner GP, Eggener SE. Prostate cancer detection following diagnosis of atypical small acinar proliferation. Can J Urol. 2017;24:8714–20.
- Fontugne J, Davis K, Palanisamy N, Udager A, Mehra R, McDaniel AS, Siddiqui J, Rubin MA, Mosquera JM, Tomlins SA. Clonal evaluation of prostate cancer foci in biopsies with discontinuous tumor involvement by dual ERG/SPINK1 immunohistochemistry. Mod Pathol. 2016;29:157–65.
- Giannico GA, Arnold SA, Gellert LL, Hameed O. New and emerging diagnostic and prognostic immunohistochemical biomarkers in prostate pathology. Adv Anat Pathol. 2017;24:35–44.

- Goldstein NS, Martinez A, Vicini F, Stromberg J. The histology of radiation therapy effect on prostate adenocarcinoma as assessed by needle biopsy after brachytherapy boost. Correlation with biochemical failure. Am J Clin Pathol. 1998;110:765–75.
- Grignon DJ. Prostate cancer reporting and staging: needle biopsy and radical prostatectomy specimens. Mod Pathol. 2018;31:S96–109.
- Haffner MC, Aryee MJ, Toubaji A, Esopi DM, Albadine R, Gurel B, Isaacs WB, Bova GS, Liu W, Xu J, Meeker AK, Netto G, et al. Androgen-induced TOP2B-mediated double-strand breaks and prostate cancer gene rearrangements. Nat Genet. 2010;42:668–75.
- Hameed O, Humphrey PA. Immunohistochemistry in diagnostic surgical pathology of the prostate. Semin Diagn Pathol. 2005;22:88–104.
- Hoang LL, Tacha D, Bremer RE, Haas TS, Cheng L. Uroplakin II (UPII), GATA3, and p40 are highly sensitive markers for the differential diagnosis of invasive urothelial carcinoma. Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol. 2015;23:711–6.
- Holger Moch PAH, Ulbright TM, Reuter VE, editors. WHO classification of tumours of the urinary S<stem and male genital organs. 4th ed. Lyon: IARC; 2016.
- Hudson J, Cao D, Vollmer R, Kibel AS, Grewal S, Humphrey PA. Foamy gland adenocarcinoma of the prostate: incidence, Gleason grade, and early clinical outcome. Hum Pathol. 2012;43:974–9.
- Humphrey PA, Kaleem Z, Swanson PE, Vollmer RT. Pseudohyperplastic prostatic adenocarcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol. 1998;22:1239–46.
- Iczkowski KA, Bostwick DG. Criteria for biopsy diagnosis of minimal volume prostatic adenocarcinoma: analytic comparison with nondiagnostic but suspicious atypical small acinar proliferation. Arch Pathol Lab Med. 2000;124:98–107.
- Iczkowski KA, MacLennan GT, Bostwick DG. Atypical small acinar proliferation suspicious for malignancy in prostate needle biopsies: clinical significance in 33 cases. Am J Surg Pathol. 1997;21:1489–95.
- Ju BG, Lunyak VV, Perissi V, Garcia-Bassets I, Rose DW, Glass CK, Rosenfeld MG. A topoisomerase IIbetamediated dsDNA break required for regulated transcription. Science. 2006;312:1798–802.
- Kaleem Z, Swanson PE, Vollmer RT, Humphrey PA. Prostatic adenocarcinoma with atrophic features: a study of 202 consecutive completely embedded radical prostatectomy specimens. Am J Clin Pathol. 1998;109:695–703.
- Klezovitch O, Risk M, Coleman I, Lucas JM, Null M, True LD, Nelson PS, Vasioukhin V. A causal role for ERG in neoplastic transformation of prostate epithelium. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008;105:2105–10.
- Leone A, Gershman B, Rotker K, Butler C, Fantasia J, Miller A, Afiadata A, Amin A, Zhou A, Jiang Z, Sebo T, Mega A, et al. Atypical small acinar proliferation (ASAP): is a repeat biopsy necessary ASAP? A multi-institutional review. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 2016;19:68–71.

- Lin J, Patel SA, Sama AR, Hoffman-Censits JH, Kennedy B, Kilpatrick D, Ye Z, Yang H, Mu Z, Leiby B, Lewis N, Cristofanilli M, et al. A Phase I/II study of the investigational drug alisertib in combination with abiraterone and prednisone for patients with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer progressing on abiraterone. Oncologist. 2016;21:1296–7e.
- Liu W, Laitinen S, Khan S, Vihinen M, Kowalski J, Yu G, Chen L, Ewing CM, Eisenberger MA, Carducci MA, Nelson WG, Yegnasubramanian S, et al. Copy number analysis indicates monoclonal origin of lethal metastatic prostate cancer. Nat Med. 2009;15:559–65.
- Lokman U, Erickson AM, Vasarainen H, Rannikko AS, Mirtti T. PTEN loss but not ERG expression in diagnostic biopsies is associated with increased risk of progression and adverse surgical findings in men with prostate cancer on active surveillance. Eur Urol Focus. 2017;pii:S2405–4569.
- Lotan TL, Gumuskaya B, Rahimi H, Hicks JL, Iwata T, Robinson BD, Epstein JI, De Marzo AM. Cytoplasmic PTEN protein loss distinguishes intraductal carcinoma of the prostate from high-grade prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia. Mod Pathol. 2013;26:587–603.
- Mani RS, Tomlins SA, Callahan K, Ghosh A, Nyati MK, Varambally S, Palanisamy N, Chinnaiyan AM. Induced chromosomal proximity and gene fusions in prostate cancer. Science. 2009;326:1230.
- Marcus DM, Goodman M, Jani AB, Osunkoya AO, Rossi PJ. A comprehensive review of incidence and survival in patients with rare histological variants of prostate cancer in the United States from 1973 to 2008. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 2012;15:283–8.
- Mateo J, Carreira S, Sandhu S, Miranda S, Mossop H, Perez-Lopez R, Nava Rodrigues D, Robinson D, Omlin A, Tunariu N, Boysen G, Porta N, et al. DNA-repair defects and olaparib in metastatic prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;373:1697–708.
- Molinie V, Herve JM, Lebret T, Lugagne-Delpon PM, Saporta F, Yonneau L, Botto H, Baglin AC. Value of the antibody cocktail anti p63 + anti p504s for the diagnosis of prostatic cancer. Ann Pathol. 2004;24:6–16.
- Morais CL, Han JS, Gordetsky J, Nagar MS, Anderson AE, Lee S, Hicks JL, Zhou M, Magi-Galluzzi C, Shah RB, Epstein JI, De Marzo AM, et al. Utility of PTEN and ERG immunostaining for distinguishing high-grade PIN from intraductal carcinoma of the prostate on needle biopsy. Am J Surg Pathol. 2015;39:169–78.
- Mosquera JM, Beltran H, Park K, MacDonald TY, Robinson BD, Tagawa ST, Perner S, Bismar TA, Erbersdobler A, Dhir R, Nelson JB, Nanus DM, et al. Concurrent AURKA and MYCN gene amplifications are harbingers of lethal treatment-related neuroendocrine prostate cancer. Neoplasia. 2013;15:1–10.
- Mu P, Zhang Z, Benelli M, Karthaus WR, Hoover E, Chen CC, Wongvipat J, Ku SY, Gao D, Cao Z, Shah N, Adams EJ, et al. SOX2 promotes lineage plasticity and antiandrogen resistance in TP53and RB1-deficient prostate cancer. Science. 2017;355:84–8.

- Netto GJ, Epstein JI. Widespread high-grade prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia on prostatic needle biopsy: a significant likelihood of subsequently diagnosed adenocarcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol. 2006;30:1184–8.
- Ng VW, Koh M, Tan SY, Tan PH. Is triple immunostaining with 34betaE12, p63, and racemase in prostate cancer advantageous? A tissue microarray study. Am J Clin Pathol. 2007;127:248–53.
- Owens CL, Epstein JI, Netto GJ. Distinguishing prostatic from colorectal adenocarcinoma on biopsy samples: the role of morphology and immunohistochemistry. Arch Pathol Lab Med. 2007;131:599–603.
- Palanisamy N, Ateeq B, Kalyana-Sundaram S, Pflueger D, Ramnarayanan K, Shankar S, Han B, Cao Q, Cao X, Suleman K, Kumar-Sinha C, Dhanasekaran SM, et al. Rearrangements of the RAF kinase pathway in prostate cancer, gastric cancer and melanoma. Nat Med. 2010;16:793–8.
- Perner S, Mosquera JM, Demichelis F, Hofer MD, Paris PL, Simko J, Collins C, Bismar TA, Chinnaiyan AM, De Marzo AM, Rubin MA. TMPRSS2-ERG fusion prostate cancer: an early molecular event associated with invasion. Am J Surg Pathol. 2007;31:882–8.
- Pflueger D, Rickman DS, Sboner A, Perner S, LaFargue CJ, Svensson MA, Moss BJ, Kitabayashi N, Pan Y, de la Taille A, Kuefer R, Tewari AK, et al. N-myc downstream regulated gene 1 (NDRG1) is fused to ERG in prostate cancer. Neoplasia. 2009;11:804–11.
- Pierorazio PM, Walsh PC, Partin AW, Epstein JI. Prognostic Gleason grade grouping: data based on the modified Gleason scoring system. BJU Int. 2013;111:753–60.
- Pritchard CC, Mateo J, Walsh MF, De Sarkar N, Abida W, Beltran H, Garofalo A, Gulati R, Carreira S, Eeles R, Elemento O, Rubin MA, et al. Inherited DNA-repair gene mutations in men with metastatic prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2016;375:443–53.
- Queisser A, Hagedorn SA, Braun M, Vogel W, Duensing S, Perner S. Comparison of different prostatic markers in lymph node and distant metastases of prostate cancer. Mod Pathol. 2015;28:138–45.
- Ren S, Wei GH, Liu D, Wang L, Hou Y, Zhu S, Peng L, Zhang Q, Cheng Y, Su H, Zhou X, Zhang J, et al. Whole-genome and transcriptome sequencing of prostate cancer identify new genetic alterations driving disease progression. Eur Urol. 2017;S0302-2838(17) 30720-0.
- Ro JY, Ayala AG, Ordonez NG, Cartwright J Jr, Mackay B. Intraluminal crystalloids in prostatic adenocarcinoma. Immunohistochemical, electron microscopic, and x-ray microanalytic studies. Cancer. 1986;57: 2397–407.
- Robinson D, Van Allen EM, Wu YM, Schultz N, Lonigro RJ, Mosquera JM, Montgomery B, Taplin ME, Pritchard CC, Attard G, Beltran H, Abida W, et al. Integrative clinical genomics of advanced prostate cancer. Cell. 2015;161:1215–28.
- Rubin MA, Demichelis F. The Genomics of Prostate Cancer: emerging understanding with technologic advances. Mod Pathol. 2018;31:S1–11.

- Rubin MA, Zhou M, Dhanasekaran SM, Varambally S, Barrette TR, Sanda MG, Pienta KJ, Ghosh D, Chinnaiyan AM. Alpha-Methylacyl coenzyme a racemase as a tissue biomarker for prostate cancer. JAMA. 2002;287:1662–70.
- Sailer V, Stephan C, Wernert N, Perner S, Jung K, Dietel M, Kristiansen G. Comparison of p40 (DeltaNp63) and p63 expression in prostate tissues – which one is the superior diagnostic marker for basal cells? Histopathology. 2013;63:50–6.
- Shah RB, Tadros Y, Brummell B, Zhou M. The diagnostic use of ERG in resolving an "atypical glands suspicious for cancer" diagnosis in prostate biopsies beyond that provided by basal cell and alpha-methylacyl-CoAracemase markers. Hum Pathol. 2013;44:786–94.
- Srigley JR, Humphrey PA, Amin MB, Chang SS, Egevad L, Epstein JI, Grignon DJ, McKiernan JM, Montironi R, Renshaw AA, Reuter VE, Wheeler TM. Protocol for the examination of specimens from patients with carcinoma of the prostate gland. Arch Pathol Lab Med. 2009;133:1568–76.
- Srirangam V, Rai BP, Abroaf A, Agarwal S, Tadtayev S, Foley C, Lane T, Adshead J, Vasdev N. Atypical small acinar proliferation and high grade prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia: should we be concerned? An observational cohort study with a minimum follow-up of 3 years. Curr Urol. 2017;10:199–205.
- Statz CM, Patterson SE, Mockus SM. mTOR inhibitors in castration-resistant prostate cancer: a systematic review. Target Oncol. 2017;12:47–59.
- Stephenson AJ, Eggener SE, Hernandez AV, Klein EA, Kattan MW, Wood DP Jr, Rabah DM, Eastham JA, Scardino PT. Do margins matter? The influence of positive surgical margins on prostate cancer-specific mortality. Eur Urol. 2014;65:675–80.
- Tan HL, Haffner MC, Esopi DM, Vaghasia AM, Giannico GA, Ross HM, Ghosh S, Hicks JL, Zheng Q, Sangoi AR, Yegnasubramanian S, Osunkoya AO, et al. Prostate adenocarcinomas aberrantly expressing p63 are molecularly distinct from usual-type prostatic adenocarcinomas. Mod Pathol. 2015;28:446–56.
- Taylor BS, Schultz N, Hieronymus H, Gopalan A, Xiao Y, Carver BS, Arora VK, Kaushik P, Cerami E, Reva B, Antipin Y, Mitsiades N, et al. Integrative genomic profiling of human prostate cancer. Cancer Cell. 2010;18:11–22.
- Theurillat JP, Udeshi ND, Errington WJ, Svinkina T, Baca SC, Pop M, Wild PJ, Blattner M, Groner AC, Rubin MA, Moch H, Prive GG, et al. Prostate cancer. Ubiquitylome analysis identifies dysregulation of

effector substrates in SPOP-mutant prostate cancer. Science. 2014;346:85–9.

- Tischler V, Fritzsche FR, Gerhardt J, Jager C, Stephan C, Jung K, Dietel M, Moch H, Kristiansen G. Comparison of the diagnostic value of fatty acid synthase (FASN) with alpha-methylacyl-CoA racemase (AMACR) as prostatic cancer tissue marker. Histopathology. 2010;56:811–5.
- Tomlins SA, Rhodes DR, Perner S, Dhanasekaran SM, Mehra R, Sun XW, Varambally S, Cao X, Tchinda J, Kuefer R, Lee C, Montie JE, et al. Recurrent fusion of TMPRSS2 and ETS transcription factor genes in prostate cancer. Science. 2005;310:644–8.
- Tomlins SA, Rhodes DR, Yu J, Varambally S, Mehra R, Perner S, Demichelis F, Helgeson BE, Laxman B, Morris DS, Cao Q, Cao X, et al. The role of SPINK1 in ETS rearrangement-negative prostate cancers. Cancer Cell. 2008;13:519–28.
- Tomlins SA, Bjartell A, Chinnaiyan AM, Jenster G, Nam RK, Rubin MA, Schalken JA. ETS gene fusions in prostate cancer: from discovery to daily clinical practice. Eur Urol. 2009;56:275–86.
- Tosoian JJ, Antonarakis ES. Molecular heterogeneity of localized prostate cancer: more different than alike. Translat Cancer Res. 2017;6:S47–50.
- Varma M, Lee MW, Tamboli P, Zarbo RJ, Jimenez RE, Salles PG, Amin MB. Morphologic criteria for the diagnosis of prostatic adenocarcinoma in needle biopsy specimens. A study of 250 consecutive cases in a routine surgical pathology practice. Arch Pathol Lab Med. 2002;126:554–61.
- Verma S, Choyke PL, Eberhardt SC, Oto A, Tempany CM, Turkbey B, Rosenkrantz AB. The current state of MR imaging-targeted biopsy techniques for detection of prostate cancer. Radiology. 2017;285:343–56.
- Walker SM, Knight LA, McCavigan AM, Logan GE, Berge V, Sherif A, Pandha H, Warren AY, Davidson C, Uprichard A, Blayney JK, Price B, et al. Molecular subgroup of primary prostate cancer presenting with metastatic biology. Eur Urol. 2017;72:509–18.
- Yaskiv O, Cao D, Humphrey PA. Microcystic adenocarcinoma of the prostate: a variant of pseudohyperplastic and atrophic patterns. Am J Surg Pathol. 2010;34: 556–61.
- Zhuang M, Calabrese MF, Liu J, Waddell MB, Nourse A, Hammel M, Miller DJ, Walden H, Duda DM, Seyedin SN, Hoggard T, Harper JW, et al. Structures of SPOP-substrate complexes: insights into molecular architectures of BTB-Cul3 ubiquitin ligases. Mol Cell. 2009;36:39–50.



Natural History of Untreated Localized Prostate Cancer: Rational for Active Surveillance

Peter C. Albertsen

Contents

Historical Background	180
Estimates of the Natural History of Prostate Cancer from Population-Based Case Series Data	181
Estimates of the Prevalence of Prostate Cancer in Healthy Men	182
Estimates of the Natural Progression of Prostate Cancer from Prostate-Specific Antigen Screening Trials	184
Estimates of the Natural Progression of Prostate Cancer from Randomized Clinical Trials	185
The Scandinavian Prostate Cancer Group 4 Trial (SPCG-4)	185
The Prostate Cancer Intervention Versus Observation Trial (PIVOT)	186
The Prostate Testing for Cancer and Treatment Trial (ProtecT)	186
Estimates of the Natural Progression of Prostate Cancer from Active Surveillance Case Series	187
Summary	188
References	189

Abstract

The treatment of localized prostate cancer remains controversial, especially for tumors detected by prostate-specific antigen (PSA) testing. Although the lifetime risk of receiving a prostate cancer diagnosis is about 17%, the risk of dying from this disease remains around

P. C. Albertsen (🖂)

3%. This suggests that many men are unlikely to benefit from treatments. When assessing the value of any intervention, men must first understand the threat posed by their disease and then determine how likely interventions will alter this outcome.

The most powerful predictor of the natural history of prostate cancer continues to be the

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_72

Department of Surgery (Urology), University of Connecticut Health Center, Farmington, CT, USA e-mail: albertsen@nso.uchc.edu

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

Gleason score. Men with high-grade disease (Gleason 8-10) have a high probability of disease progression and often die from prostate cancer 5-10 years after diagnosis depending upon whether the disease is localized or metastatic at diagnosis. Men with screen-detected, high-grade, localized disease often have an additional 5 years before they succumb to their disease. Men with screen-detected, low-volume, low-grade prostate cancer have the best prognosis. In the absence of intervention, many are likely to survive at least 15-20 years without symptoms or evidence of disease progression. Prostate cancer mortality is less than 5%. These are the men who may want to consider active surveillance. Men diagnosed with screen-detected intermediate-grade disease (Gleason 7) are the most difficult to counsel. Clinical symptoms are unlikely to occur for at least 10 or possibly 15 years. As a consequence older men may wish to monitor their disease, while younger may wish to seek intervention.

Historical Background

During the past 150 years, prostate cancer has risen from a relatively rare clinical entity to the most commonly diagnosed malignancy in men aside from skin cancer (Siegel et al. 2017). In a classic monograph on the enlarged prostate published in 1852, Thompson reported on 18 cases of prostate cancer (Thompson 1852). Improvements in the microscope in the late 1800s resulted in multiple additional case series reports from Germany and France. In 1891, von Recklinghausen recognized that the primary lesion in the prostate was often small and that metastatic disease had a predilection for bone. By the turn of the last century, physicians such as Pasteau and Degrais in France and Barringer in the United States were aggressively treating prostate cancer by placing radium needles into the prostate in order to ablate malignant cells. Hugh Hampton Young developed a perineal approach to the prostate to facilitate biopsies, place radium needles, and occasionally remove the prostate. By the early 1900s, most clinicians viewed prostate cancer as a lethal disease that often caused obstructive voiding symptoms and almost always led to metastatic progression. For this reason, Young advocated screening by rectal examination in order to diagnose this disease earlier and hopefully to provide a cure (Young 1905).

Pathologists and some internists had a different perspective of this disease. They recognized that men with a firm prostate often had prostate cancer but that in many cases the disease would progress slowly if at all so that men often died with their prostate cancer rather than from their prostate cancer. In a 1996 paper, Sakr estimated that as many as 30% of men in their 30s and more than 70% of men in their 70s harbored prostate cancer (Sakr et al. 1996). Donald Gleason recognized that prostate cancer presented in many histologic forms ranging from minor changes in glandular structure to sheets of cells that were barely recognizable as arising from the prostate. He documented nine different histologic growth patterns that were presented schematically in a classic diagram as Gleason patterns 1–5 (Gleason 1966). He then went on to show that classifying the primary growth pattern and the secondary growth pattern would result in a Gleason score that was highly predictive of subsequent prostate cancer-specific mortality. One of the most important outcomes of the Veterans Administration Cooperative Urological Research Group was the validation of the Gleason scoring system for establishing a prostate cancer patient's prognosis (Gleason and Melinger 1974).

For the past century, most patients and clinicians have believed in the Halsted paradigm of cancer progression (Welch et al. 2015). Specifically, cancers arise within a target organ, grow there for a while, and eventually migrate via blood and lymphatics to distant sites. This paradigm implies that prostate cancer can be cured if the disease is found early enough so that it can be removed by surgery or ablated by either radiation, cryosurgery, or some other techniques. Urologists have utilized these methods for over 100 years with mixed results. For Barringer, only 36 of 352 patients receiving radon implants lived over 5 years following treatment. Huggins' discovery that prostate cancer was an endocrine-dependent tumor revolutionized treatment of this disease (Huggins et al. 1941). By the early 1950s, antiandrogen therapy was commonplace, and discussion ensued whether this treatment was simply palliative or resulted in improved survival (Byar and Corle 1988). Efforts to identify other effective chemotherapeutic agents were unsuccessful.

Until three decades ago, most patients with clinically significant prostate cancer presented with back pain, weight loss, and cancer cachexia. Patients were usually offered antiandrogen therapy to palliate symptoms. Unfortunately these men usually died within 3–5 years of diagnosis. For men who appeared to have disease localized to the prostate, Bagshaw began promoting external beam radiation therapy in the 1960s as an effective treatment for localized prostate cancer. In the 1970s, Whitmore promoted brachytherapy through a lower abdominal incision, and in the 1980s, Walsh promoted the nerve-sparing radical prostatectomy. All of these men recognized the importance of effective disease staging prior to treatment. Radiation and surgery were limited to men presenting with a prostate nodule or following transurethral resection of the prostate. These therapies were usually aborted if lymph node involvement was identified.

These diagnostic and treatment paradigms are important to understand in order to appreciate the enthusiasm that greeted Stamey's 1987 report of prostate-specific antigen (PSA) and Catalona's 1991 recommendation to use this test as a screening tool to identify localized disease (Stamey et al. 1987; Catalona et al. 1991). Within 3 years of adopting PSA testing, the incidence of prostate cancer in the United States tripled (Siegel et al. 2017). In view of their previous experience with prostate cancer, most urologists and radiation therapists recommended treatment since the prevailing view held that prostate cancer was uniformly fatal if allowed to progress (Welch and Albertsen 2009). While this perspective of prostate cancer dominated prostate cancer management in the United States, it was not accepted worldwide. Researchers and clinicians in Sweden

recognized the variable natural history of this disease and published several key studies that have shaped the contemporary understanding of prostate cancer progression.

Estimates of the Natural History of Prostate Cancer from Population-Based Case Series Data

Beginning in 1977, Johansson et al. began recruiting consecutive patients with early-stage (T0-T2, Nx M0) prostate cancer and tracked their outcomes (Johansson et al. 2004). By 1984, they had accrued 223 patients and subsequently followed them for an additional 21 years, publishing their findings in 2004. They found that most low- to intermediate-grade prostate cancers diagnosed at an early stage have an indolent course but local tumor progression and aggressive metastatic disease may develop in the long term. Half of these patients were detected following transurethral resection of benign prostatic enlargement, and half were detected because of a palpable nodule. None were identified by PSA testing. Two thirds (148/223) of the patients had welldifferentiated tumors, and 30% (66/223) had moderately differentiated disease. Only nine patients had poorly differentiated disease of which five subsequently died from prostate cancer. The mean age at diagnosis was 72 years. Johansson concluded that radical treatment is indicated for men with well and moderately differentiated disease provided that they had an estimated life expectancy exceeding 15 years.

In the United States, Potosky et al. also recognized that the rising incidence of prostate cancer was associated with the increasing rates of transurethral resection for benign disease (Potosky et al. 1995). It was unclear, however, if these tumors posed a clinical threat and whether men benefited from surgical or radiation therapies. A computer simulation of the natural history of prostate cancer published in 1993 concluded that intervention carried at best a relatively modest benefit within 10–15 years following diagnosis (Fleming et al. 1993). This analysis inspired a populationbased observational study that documented the critical importance of Gleason score in predicting the likelihood that localized disease will become clinically significant during a patient's lifetime (Albertsen et al. 2005). The study population consisted of 767 men identified from the Connecticut Tumor Registry database who were Connecticut residents when diagnosed with prostate cancer between January 1, 1971, and December 31, 1984. Of these men, 717 died before October 8, 2004, after a median observation of 24 years (range 16-33 years). Eighty-seven percent were followed for more than 20 years. Charts were abstracted onsite to confirm the date of diagnosis, metastatic evaluations completed, method of treatment, and any associated comorbidities. Patients who had undergone surgery, received either external beam radiation or brachytherapy, or were known to have metastatic disease at the time of diagnosis were excluded. Patients with other concomitant cancers and those surviving less than 6 months following diagnosis were also excluded. Study personnel performing chart abstraction were blinded to the long-term outcome of the patients as recorded in the tumor registry. Original histology slides that were used to secure the patients' diagnoses were retrieved from hospital pathology departments and mailed to a referee pathologist, Dr. Gleason, who was also blinded to the long-term outcome. Standardized grading was performed using the original Gleason classification system. Accurate staging information was lacking for many men, and none had information concerning PSA concentrations. Approximately 71% of patients were diagnosed with prostate cancer following transurethral resection or simple open prostatectomy, 26% were diagnosed by needle biopsy, and 3% were diagnosed by other or unknown methods.

Results of this study were published in JAMA in 2005 including a figure that has since been widely reproduced (Fig. 1) (Albertsen et al. 2005). Few men with low-grade tumors had disease progression leading to prostate cancer death within 20 years of diagnosis. Conversely, most men with high-grade disease died from prostate cancer regardless of their age at diagnosis. Among relatively healthy men, 26%, 15%, and 8% survived at least 15, 20, and 25 years, respectively. Among men with Charlson comorbidity scores greater than 1 at diagnosis, 11%, 6%, and 3% survived at least 15, 20, and 25 years, respectively. The prostate cancer mortality rate was 33 per 1000 person-years during the first 15 years of follow-up and 18 per 1000 person-years after 15 years of follow-up. These values were not statistically different after adjusting for the more favorable histology profiles among men who survived more than 15 years following diagnosis.

Both the Johansson study and the Albertsen study agreed that men with well-differentiated prostate cancers rarely die from their disease, while men with poorly differentiated tumors frequently die within 5-10 years of diagnosis, often despite aggressive interventions. Men with moderately differentiated tumors (contemporary Gleason 7 tumors) have the greatest variation in outcomes. Counseling men who have moderately differentiated disease and a life expectancy greater than 15 years poses the greatest challenge. A majority of these men will die from competing medical conditions during а period of 15-20 years. Unfortunately, repeated PSA testing is exacerbating the problem by introducing a lead time of many years. Data from the Johansson study and the Albertsen study were derived from patients diagnosed with prostate cancer before the advent of PSA testing. Draisma has estimated that for a single PSA screening test at age 55 years, the estimated lead time is 12.3 years and the likelihood of detecting clinically insignificant disease is 27% (Draisma et al. 2003). At age 75 years, the estimated lead time is only 6.0 years, but the likelihood of detecting clinically insignificant disease could be as high as 56%.

Estimates of the Prevalence of Prostate Cancer in Healthy Men

While pathologists have long recognized that localized prostate cancer is a common finding at autopsy among older men, our understanding of the prevalence of prostate cancer was dramatically advanced by data gathered for the Prostate Cancer Prevention Trial (PCPT) (Thompson et al. 2003). The PCPT was a phase 3, randomized, double-



Fig. 1 Survival and cumulative mortality from prostate cancer and other causes up to 20 years after diagnosis, stratified by age at diagnosis and Gleason score

(Reproduced with permission from Albertsen et al. (2005). Copyright ©2005 American Medical Association. All rights reserved)

blind, placebo-controlled study that evaluated whether finasteride could reduce the prevalence of prostate cancer during a 7-year period of treatment. Fortunately, the study protocol called for all participants to undergo an end-of-study prostate biopsy if they had not previously been diagnosed with cancer. The original study was powered to detect a 25% reduction in prostate cancer and assumed the prevalence of disease to be 6% within the study population. At the conclusion of the trial, 24% of the men in the control arm had been diagnosed with prostate cancer; most of these men had no clinical evidence of disease and were biopsied per study protocol. Of the 449 men identified as having cancer on their end-of-study biopsy, 361 (80%) had Gleason score 6 or less, while 60 (13%) had Gleason score 7, and 7 (1.6%)had Gleason score 8 or 9. This study revealed the extensive pool of well-differentiated prostate cancers that exist in a normal, healthy male population. Furthermore, the authors demonstrated that biopsy-detectable prostate cancer was not rare among men with PSA levels of 4.0 ng/mL or less, a level historically considered normal (Thompson et al. 2004). The prevalence of prostate cancer was 6.6% among men with a PSA level of up to 0.5 ng/mL, 10.1% among men with values 0.6-1.0 ng/mL, 17% among men with a PSA level 1.1-2.0 ng/mL, 23.9% among men with a PSA value 2.1-3.0 ng/mL, and 26.9% among those with values 3.1-4.0 ng/mL. In hindsight, this probably should have come as no surprise. Pathologists have long known that many men harbor prostate cancer that is not clinically apparent. Sakr et al. examined prostate glands of 525 men who died from accidental deaths (Sakr et al. 1993). They showed that the pool of subclinical prostate cancer is highly age dependent and is probably within the range of 30-70% in men older than 60 years.

Estimates of the Natural Progression of Prostate Cancer from Prostate-Specific Antigen Screening Trials

Another source of estimates of the natural history of prostate cancer comes from screening trials evaluating the efficacy of PSA to identify clinically significant disease. The European Randomized Study of Screening for Prostate Cancer (ERSPC) is a multicenter, randomized, screening trial with the main aim to compare mortality from prostate cancer in an intervention group invited to screening with a control group where no intervention was offered (Schroder et al. 2014). The trial was initiated in 1993 in the Netherlands and in Belgium. Five other centers (Sweden, Finland, Italy, Spain, and Switzerland) joined the study between 1994 and 1998. Eligible participants were men aged 50–74 years at the time of randomization who were subsequently screened every 4 years (2 years in Sweden). The median age at randomization was 60.2 years. Screening was discontinued after three screening rounds in Belgium, Finland, and Spain but continued up to five rounds in the Netherlands and ten in Sweden.

The most recent trial update reported 7408 prostate cancer cases were diagnosed in the intervention group and 6107 cases in the control group. Of the screen-positive men who underwent a biopsy, 4883 (24%) were diagnosed with prostate cancer within 12 months of testing. During the same period, 355 (4.8%) men died from their disease in the intervention group and 545 (8.9%) in the control group. While many of these men underwent treatment for their disease, many men with low-grade disease did not. Although followup from randomization was 13 years, the median follow-up from diagnosis of prostate cancer was only 6.4 years in the intervention group and 4.3 years in the control group. Results from the ESRSPC study showed that 41% of the screendetected cases were low-volume, low-grade prostate cancers that are unlikely to result in prostate cancer mortality.

The US-based Prostate, Lung, Colon, and Ovary (PLCO) trial was initiated in 1993 and randomized 76,683 men age 55-74 years in ten centers (Andriole et al. 2009). Half were assigned to an intervention, and half were assigned to the control arm. Men in the intervention arm received a PSA blood test and digital rectal examination at baseline, an annual digital rectal examination for 3 more years, and an annual PSA for 5 more years. PSA results were classified as abnormal if they were greater than 4 ng/mL. Participants and their physicians were notified in writing of any suspicious abnormality on screening. The diagnostic process following a positive screen was managed by participants' primary care physicians and was not dictated by the trial.

Extended 15-year mortality results were reported recently. A total of 38,340 and 38,343 men were randomized to the intervention and control arms, respectively. A total of 4250 prostate cancers were diagnosed in the intervention arm and 3815 in the control arm. Of these men 255 (6.0%) died of prostate cancer in the intervention arm and 244 (6.4%) in the control arm. The median duration of follow-up is 18 years. Just as in the ERSPC trial, many of the men in the PLCO trial underwent treatment, while others did not. Overall the likelihood of death from prostate cancer within 13 years of diagnosis is well under 10%.

Estimates of the Natural Progression of Prostate Cancer from Randomized Clinical Trials

Probably the best estimates of the natural progression of prostate cancer come from the control arms of randomized clinical trials. Results from three independent trials conducted in three different countries have been published for prostate cancer: the Scandinavian Prostate Cancer Group 4 trial, the US-based Prostate Cancer Intervention versus Observation trial, and the UK-based ProtecT trial. Each should be viewed independently since the method of disease identification differed in each of these three trials.

The Scandinavian Prostate Cancer Group 4 Trial (SPCG-4)

Between 1989 and 1999, 695 men with early prostate cancer were randomly assigned to either watchful waiting or radical prostatectomy and were followed through 2012 (Bill-Axelson et al. 2014). During the 23 years of follow-up, 200 of the 347 men assigned to surgery and 247 of the 348 assigned to watchful waiting died. Of these deaths 63 in the surgery group and 99 in the watchful waiting group were due to prostate cancer. The study showed that radical prostatectomy reduced the incidence of prostate cancer mortality by 11%, but this benefit was concentrated

primarily among men younger than 65 years of age and in those with intermediate-risk disease. Furthermore, a large proportion of long-term survivors in the watchful waiting group have not required any palliative treatment.

A closer look at the study population shows that most patients were diagnosed clinically following a transurethral resection of the prostate or following a rectal examination that revealed a prostate nodule. Only 12% of the patients had a non-palpable T1c tumor at the time of enrollment. Patients' tumors had to be well to moderately differentiated in order for the patient to be included in the study, but a substantial number were upgraded to high-risk disease once PSA testing became available. Low-risk disease was defined as a Gleason score < 7 and a PSA level less than 10. Men with high-risk disease had a Gleason score > 7 and PSA level greater than 20. All other patients were considered to have intermediate-risk disease.

Among the men with low-risk disease, a group of patients now considered potential candidates for active surveillance, none had evidence of lymph node metastases at the time of surgery. Twenty men (14%) on watchful waiting died from prostate cancer after a median 18 years of follow-up compared with 11 men (10%) that died from prostate cancer following surgery. Androgen deprivation therapy was given to 235 of the 348 men on watchful waiting and 145 of the 347 undergoing surgery. However, the majority of these men harbored intermediateand high-grade tumors. Among men with low-grade disease, only 63 men (18%) on watchful waiting and 32 men (9%) following surgery were placed on androgen deprivation therapy. The remaining patients did not require any palliative treatments. There was no significant difference in the rate of death from prostate cancer in the two groups, although the risk of metastases was lower by 10.6% among men undergoing surgery. The authors concluded that "the large proportion of long-term survivors in the watchful waiting group who never required palliative treatment provide support for active surveillance as an alternative in adequately selected groups."

The Prostate Cancer Intervention Versus Observation Trial (PIVOT)

The Prostate Cancer Intervention versus Observation Trial was organized in the early 1990s and began enrollment in November 1994 and ended enrollment in January 2002 (Wilt et al. 2012). A total of 731 men were recruited from 44 Department of Veterans Affairs sites and 8 National Cancer Institute sites. Patients had to be medically fit for radical prostatectomy and to have histologically confirmed, clinically localized prostate cancer. During the median follow-up of 10 years, 171 of 364 men (47%) assigned to radical prostatectomy died as compared with 183 or 367 men (50%) assigned to observation. A prostate cancer death claimed 21 men (5.8%) assigned to radical prostatectomy as compared with 31 men (8.4%) assigned to observation. The effect of treatment on all-cause and prostate cancer mortality did not differ according to age, race, coexisting conditions, patient performance status, or tumor grade.

A closer look at the study population shows that that the mean age at diagnosis was 67 years, one third of the patients were African-American, and half were diagnosed on the basis of an elevated PSA value (T1c). The median PSA value was 7.8 ng/mL. Based upon central pathological review, 52% of the patients had Gleason 6 disease or less, and 33% were classified as having low-risk disease. After 12 years of follow-up, the radical prostatectomy group was associated with a nonsignificant absolute reduction in mortality of 3.0% points as compared with observation (4.4 vs. 7.4%). Bone metastases occurred in 17 men assigned to radical prostatectomy (4.7%) as compared with 39 (10.6%) assigned to observation.

Among the 148 men with low-risk tumors (Gleason score less than 7 and a PSA value less than 10.0) assigned to radical prostatectomy and the 148 men with low-risk tumors assigned to observation, 6 and 4 men, respectively, died from prostate cancer during the 12-year follow-up. During the same period, 56 (38%) and 50 (34%) died from other causes. When compared to the Scandinavian Prostate Cancer

Group 4 study, the PIVOT trial enrolled a higher percentage of men with non-palpable tumors and PSA values less than 10%, criteria used to identify men appropriate for active surveillance. The overall percentage of men who died from prostate cancer was considerably lower in the PIVOT study (7.1%) as compared with the Scandinavian study (19.6%). Treatment adherence was similar in the two trials. The PIVOT trial findings were particularly robust for men with a PSA value less than 10 ng/mL; a group that was less well represented in the Scandinavian study. The authors concluded their study by stating "our findings support observation for men with localized prostate cancer, especially those who have a low PSA value and those who have low-risk disease."

The Prostate Testing for Cancer and Treatment Trial (ProtecT)

The ProtecT trial is a combined screening and treatment trial that recruited men between 1999 and 2009 (Hamdy et al. 2016). A total of 82,429 men aged 50-69 years underwent a single PSA screening; 2664 were diagnosed with localized prostate cancer, and 1643 (62%) agreed to undergo randomization to active monitoring (545), radical prostatectomy (553), and radiation therapy (545). After a median 10-year follow-up, 17 men have died from prostate cancer: 8 in the active monitoring group, 5 in the surgery group, and 4 in the radiation therapy group. No significant differences were noted in the number of deaths from prostate cancer or the number of deaths from any cause. Metastases developed more frequently in the active monitoring group (33 men) when compared to the surgery group (13 men) or the radiation therapy group (16 men). Overall the incidence of prostate cancer deaths and development of metastases at 10 years in the entire cohort was low (1.0% and 3.8%, respectively).

A closer look at the study population reveals several important differences when compared to the SPCG-4 trial and the PIVOT trial. First, all of the men recruited to the trial had cancers identified as a result of PSA testing. None presented clinically. Second, most men harbored low-volume, low-grade disease. The majority (77%) had Gleason 6 disease, and 76% were stage T1c. Ninety percent had a PSA value less than 10.0 ng/mL. Men participating in the ProtecT trial are much more typical of contemporary patients who might consider active surveillance. Treatment adherence differed between study arms. A total of 482 of the 545 men assigned to active monitoring (88%), 391 of the 553 men assigned to surgery (71%), and 405 of the 545 men assigned to radiation therapy (74%) received their assigned treatment within 9 months of randomization. After 10 years of follow-up, 85% of the men assigned to surgery or radiation therapy had received radical intervention. Of the 545 men assigned to active monitoring, 291 (55%) had abandoned active monitoring and had received a radical treatment by the end of November 2015.

A total of 204 men (12.4%) had disease progression including metastases during the 10-year follow-up. The incidence was higher in the active monitoring group than in the surgery or radiation groups (112 in the active monitoring, 46 in the surgery group, and 46 in the radiation therapy group). Metastases were observed in 33 men in the active monitoring group, 13 men in the surgery group, and 16 men in the radiation therapy group. Androgen deprivation therapy was initiated in 6.3% of the patients including 47 men in the active monitoring group, 26 men in the surgery group, and 30 men in the radiation therapy group.

All-cause and prostate cancer-specific mortality were much lower in the ProtecT trial when compared to the SPCG-4 trial or PIVOT trial. This may be related to recruitment of a healthier cohort through population-based PSA testing but is more likely due to the substantial lead time associated with PSA testing. Screening has also likely preferentially selected for men with low-grade disease. As a consequence there is a lower probability of disease progression. Almost half of the men in active monitoring arm have received no intervention during the 10-year follow-up.

Estimates of the Natural Progression of Prostate Cancer from Active Surveillance Case Series

Another source for estimating the natural progression of prostate cancer comes from the several case series following men with low-volume, low-grade prostate cancers. While reports concerning case series suffer from the usual selection biases, they still offer some information concerning the natural progression of prostate cancer. A systematic review of active surveillance case series identified seven large series located in the United Kingdom, the Netherlands, Canada, and the United States (Dall'Era et al. 2012). Each series differs somewhat in their inclusion criteria. Most require that patients harbor Gleason 3 + 3 disease or less. Most require a PSA value less than 10 and clinical stage T2 or less. Finally, most require less than three biopsy cores positive or less than 33% of the tissue submitted involved with cancer. Table 1 lists common criteria for very low-risk and low-risk prostate cancer. Follow-up in most of these series is still relatively short and often less than 4 years. All-cause mortality ranges from 2% to 21%, but prostate cancer-specific mortality in all of these series is 0-1%.

The largest active surveillance case series is located in Toronto and has recruited 993 men as of the last update (Klotz et al. 2014). Most patients

 Table 1
 Commonly used criteria for low-risk and very low-risk prostate cancer

	PSA (ng/mL)	Clinical stage	Gleason score	Positive cores	Percent cancer per core	PSA density
Very low risk (Epstein et al. 2005)	<10	T1c	≤6	≤2	<50%	<0.15 ng/mL
Low risk (Dall'Era et al. 2012)	<10	T1-2a	≤6	≤33%	≤50%	

have Gleason 6 disease, but a few patients older than age 70 at entry were diagnosed with Gleason 7 disease or had a PSA value up to 15. Two hundred six patients have been observed for more than 10 years and 50 patients for more than 15 years. Among all 993 patients, 149 have died, 819 are alive, and 25 have been lost to follow-up. Three quarters of the patients had their diagnosis made by PSA testing and were staged T1c. To date there have been 15 deaths (1.5%) from prostate cancer. The 10- and 15-year cause-specific survival rates are 98.1% and 94.3%, respectively. An additional 13 patients (1.3%) developed metastatic disease of which 9 are still alive with confirmed metastatic lesions and 4 have died from other causes. At 5, 10, and 15 years, 75.7%, 63.5%, and 55.0% of patients remained untreated and on surveillance. The authors conclude that for selected patients, low-volume low-risk prostate cancer remains a relatively benign disease. During 15 years of follow-up, only 2.8% of the patients developed metastatic disease, and 1.5% died from prostate cancer.

Godtman et al. recently updated the outcomes of men followed in the Goteborg arm of the ERSPC trial (Godtman et al. 2016). Of the 1050 men who were diagnosed with screen-detected prostate cancer between January 1, 1995, and December 21, 2014, 480 (46%) did not receive immediate curative therapy, and 474 were felt to be suitable for active surveillance. The tumor risk distribution was 244 men with very low-risk disease, 126 men with low-risk disease, and 104 men with intermediate-risk disease. During a median follow-up of 8 years, 202 (43%) discontinued active surveillance. The primary reasons were cancer volume increase or Gleason score progression 108 (53%) and PSA progression only 50 (25%). To date, 54 men have failed active surveillance, and six men have died from prostate cancer. Metastases-free survival at 10 and 15 years is 99% and 93%, respectively, and prostate cancer-specific survival at 10 and 15 years is 99.5% and 96%. During the same period, 108 men (23%) have died from other causes. Four of the six deaths occurred among men with Gleason 3 + 4 disease. These rates are consistent with the mortality rates observed in other large clinical trials including those offering definitive intervention. They remind us that a few men with very low- and low-risk disease may progress during a 20-year follow-up. Younger men must carefully weigh the potential risk of disease progression before selecting a strategy of active surveillance.

Summary

The treatment of localized prostate cancer remains controversial, especially for tumors detected by prostate-specific antigen (PSA) testing. Although the lifetime risk of receiving a prostate cancer diagnosis is about 17%, the risk of dying from this disease remains around 3% (SEER 2007). This suggests that many men are unlikely to benefit from treatments. When assessing the value of any intervention, men must first understand the threat posed by their disease. Only then can they estimate the value of different interventions. Based upon information gathered from several sources including population-based studies, randomized trials, and case series analyses, a more accurate picture is emerging.

The most powerful predictor of long-term outcome continues to be the Gleason score. Men with high-grade disease (Gleason 8–10) have a high probability of disease progression. Those diagnosed clinically often survive 5–10 years before succumbing to their disease depending upon whether the disease is localized or metastatic at diagnosis. Men with screendetected, high-grade, localized disease often have an additional 5 years before experiencing symptoms of disease progression. Men with screen-detected, low-volume, low-grade prostate cancer have the best prognosis. In the absence of intervention, they are likely to survive at least 15-20 years without symptoms or evidence of disease progression. Prostate cancer mortality is likely less than 5%. These are the men who may wish to consider active surveillance.

Men should also recognize that the evidence supporting treatment efficacy is still modest. The SPCG-4 trial provides the strongest support for surgery but is based upon a study population that had more clinically advanced disease at the time of diagnosis when compared to contemporary screen-detected patients. The ProtecT trial has accrued patients more typical of contemporary patients, and as a result the incidence of prostate cancer death is only 1% at 10 years and the incidence of progression only 12%. Similar results are reflected in data from population-based reports, other randomized trials, and case series analyses of active surveillance cohorts. While high-grade prostate cancer often progresses rapidly and is often lethal, the natural progression of low-volume, low-grade prostate cancer is very slow and results in a disease-specific mortality of 0.1-1.5% over a 15-year period. Estimates at 20 years are not much higher. These are the men most likely to benefit from active surveillance. Patients with intermediate-risk disease, especially men with small volumes of Gleason 3 + 4 disease, are the most difficult to counsel. They will probably experience disease progression if their life expectancy exceeds 15-20 years.

References

- Albertsen PC, Hanley JA, Fine J. 20-year outcomes following conservative management of clinically localized prostate cancer. JAMA. 2005;293:2095–101.
- Andriole GL, Crawford ED, Grubb RL, et al. Mortality results from a randomized prostate-cancer screening trial. N Engl J Med. 2009;360:1310–9.
- Bill-Axelson A, Holmberg L, Garmo H, et al. Radical prostatectomy or watchful waiting in early prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2014;370:932–42.
- Byar DP, Corle DK. Hormone therapy for prostate cancer: results of the veterans administration cooperative urological research group studies. NCI Monograph. 1988;7:165–70.
- Catalona WJ, Smith DS, Ratliff TL, et al. Measurement of prostate-specific antigen in serum as a screening test for prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 1991;324:1156–61.
- Dall'Era MA, Albertsen PC, Bangma C, et al. Active surveillance for prostate cancer: a systematic review of the literature. Eur Urol. 2012;62:976–83.
- Draisma G, Boer R, Otto SJ, et al. Lead times and over detection due to prostate-specific antigen screening; estimates from the European randomized study of screening for prostate cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2003;95(12):868–78.

- Epstein JI, Allsbrook WC Jr, Amin MB, Egevad LL. The 2005 International Society of Urological Pathology (ISUP) consensus conference on Gleason grading of prostatic carcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol. 2005;29:1228–42.
- Fleming C, Wasson JH, Albertsen PC, et al. A decision analysis of alternative treatment strategies for clinically localized prostate cancer. JAMA. 1993;269:2650–8.
- Gleason DF. Classification of prostatic adenocarcinoma. Cancer Chemother Rep. 1966;50:125.
- Gleason DF, Melinger GT. Veterans administration cooperative urologic research group: prediction of prognosis for prostatic adenocarcinoma by combined histologic grading and clinical staging. J Urol. 1974;111:58–64.
- Godtman RA, Holmberg E, Khatami A, Pihl CG, Stanne J, Hugosson J. Long term results of active surveillance in the Goteborg randomized, population-based prostate cancer screening trial. Eur Urol. 2016;70:760–6.
- Hamdy FC, Donovan JL, Lane JA, et al. 10-year outcomes after monitoring, surgery, or radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(15):1415–24.
- Huggins C, Stevens RE, Hodges CV. Studies on prostatic cancer II. The effects of castration on advanced carcinoma of the prostate gland. Arch Surg. 1941;43:209.
- Johansson JE, Andren O, Andersson SO, et al. Natural history of early, localized prostate cancer. JAMA. 2004;291:2713–9.
- Klotz L, Vesprini D, Sethukavalan P, et al. Long-term follow-up of a large active surveillance cohort of patients with prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2014;33:272–7.
- Potosky AL, Miller BA, Albertsen PC, Kramer BS. The role of increasing detection in the rising incidence of prostate cancer. JAMA. 1995;273:548–52.
- Sakr WA, Haas GP, Cassin JD, Pontes JE, Crissman JD. The frequency of carcinoma and intraepithelial neoplasia of the prostate in young male patients. J Urol. 1993;150:379.
- Sakr WA, Grignon DJ, Haas GP, Heilbrun LK, Pontes JE, Crissman JD. Age and racial distribution of prostatic epithelial neoplasia. Eur Urol. 1996;30(2):138–44.
- Schroder FH, Hugosson J, Roobol MJ, et al. Screening and prostate cancer mortality: results of the European randomized study of screening for prostate cancer (ERSPC) at 13 years of follow up. Lancet. 2014;384:2027–35.
- SEER cancer statistics review 1975–2004. Bethesda: National Cancer Institute; 2007.
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics 2017. CA Cancer J Clin. 2017;67(1):7–30.
- Stamey TA, Yang N, Hay AR, et al. Prostate-specific antigen as a serum marker for adenocarcinoma of the prostate. N Engl J Med. 1987;317:909–16.
- Thompson H. The enlarged prostate: its pathology and treatment. London: John Churchill; 1852.
- Thompson IM, Goodman PJ, Tangen CM, et al. The influence of finasteride on the development of prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2003;349:215–24.

- Thompson IM, Pauler DK, Goodman PJ, et al. Prevalence of prostate cancer among men with a prostate specific antigen level ≤ 4.0 ng per milliliter. N Engl J Med. 2004;350:2239–46.
- Welch HG, Albertsen PC. Prostate cancer diagnosis and treatment after the introduction of prostate specific antigen screening: 1986–2005. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2009;101:1325.
- Welch HG, Gorski DH, Albertsen PC. Trends in metastatic breast and prostate cancer – lessons in cancer dynamics. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(18):1685–7.
- Wilt TJ, Brawer MK, Jones KM, et al. Radical prostatectomy versus observation for localized prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2012;367:203–13.
- Young HH. Early diagnosis and radical cure of carcinoma of the prostate. Bull Johns Hopkins Hosp. 1905;16:314.



Surgical Management of Localized and **1** Locally Advanced Prostate Cancer

Antoni Vilaseca, Daniel Phat Nguyen, and Karim Touijer

Contents

Introduction	192
Radical Prostatectomy Versus Watchful	
Waiting	192
SPCG-4	192
Pivot	193
SPCG-4 Versus PIVOT	193
Patient Selection for Radical Prostatectomy	194
Functional Outcomes after Radical	
Prostatectomy	194
Potency and Sexuality	194
Continence	195
The Role of Nerve-Sparing Techniques	196
The Emergence of Minimally Invasive Radical Prostatectomy	199
History and Epidemiological Data	199
Oncological and Functional Outcomes	200
High-Risk Prostate Cancer: The Role of Surgical Management	200
Clinical and Biological Rationale for Radical Prostatectomy	200
Radical Prostatectomy Versus Radiotherapy	201
The Role of a Multimodal Approach	201

A. Vilaseca (⊠)
 Department of Urology, Hospital Clinic de Barcelona,
 Barcelona, Spain
 e-mail: avilasec@clinic.cat

D. P. Nguyen Department of Urology, Bern University Hospital, Bern, Switzerland e-mail: daniel.nguyen@insel.ch

K. Touijer Urology Service, Department of Surgery, Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, New York, USA

Weill Cornell Medical College, New York, USA e-mail: touijerk@mskcc.org

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 73

The Role of Pelvic Lymph Node Dissection	204
Lymph Node Staging	204
Detection of Lymph Node Metastases	205
Oncological Outcomes with Regard to PLND	205
References	206

Abstract

Localized prostate cancer can be managed with different treatment options based on the risk of progression of the disease and the patient morbidities and preferences. The most accepted treatment options include watchful waiting, external beam radiation therapy, brachytherapy, cryosurgery, highintensity focused ultrasound, and radical prostatectomy. Radical prostatectomy is associated with excellent oncological outcomes in the localized setting but also with a variable degree of functional adverse events, mainly impotence and incontinence. Modification of the surgical technique with preservation of the neurovascular bundles improves postoperative sexual outcomes and continence. The advent of minimally invasive surgery has contributed to the emergence of many studies investigating the potential benefits on oncological and functional outcomes.

While surgery used to be offered mainly in the low-risk setting and rarely to high-risk patients, it has recently gained importance in the latter group, sometimes as part of a multimodal approach. The main advantages over other treatment options are the pathologic confirmation of the primary tumor grade and the regional staging provided with the pelvic lymph node dissection.

Introduction

Prostate cancer (PCa) is a heterogeneous disease with a wide range of different treatment options for the localized stage. The introduction of prostate-specific antigen (PSA) testing has been associated with modest reductions in mortality and large increases in the number of men overdiagnosed with and overtreated for PCa. The current international guidelines consider watchful waiting, external beam radiation therapy, brachytherapy, cryosurgery, high-intensity focused ultrasound (HIFU), and radical prostatectomy (RP) as treatment options for localized low-risk PCa. Recent accumulating data also supports the use of RP for locally advanced PCa.

In this chapter, we will explore the rationale for RP in the localized and locally advanced setting and focus on the surgical technique and the importance of pelvic lymph node dissection for accurate staging of the disease.

Radical Prostatectomy Versus Watchful Waiting

SPCG-4

The Scandinavian Prostate Cancer Group Study Number 4 (SPCG-4) randomly assigned 695 patients with early PCa from 1989 to 1999 to either watchful waiting (n = 348) or RP (n = 347) (Bill-Axelson et al. 2008; Bill-Axelson et al. 2011; Bill-Axelson et al. 2014). Definition of early PCa included clinical T1 or T2, well or moderately differentiated tumors, PSA below 50 ng/ml, and negative bone scan. Gleason score was graded in 1999 for all specimens. Of note, inclusion of patients in this study was before the use of PSA as a screening tool.

This multicenter trial gathered patients from 14 hospitals from Sweden, Finland and Iceland. Their primary endpoints were death from any cause, death from PCa and risk of metastases. As secondary endpoints they studied the need to initiate androgen deprivation therapy.

Recurrences in the RP group were treated with androgen deprivation therapy, even if local recurrence was suspected.

	SPCG-4	PIVOT
n	695	731
Median follow-up (years)	13.4	10
PSA inclusion criteria	<50 ng/ml	<50 ng/ml
Age inclusion criteria	<75 years	<75 years
Primary endpoints	Overall mortality PCa mortality Risk of metastases	Overall mortality
Secondary endpoints	Androgen deprivation therapy	PCa mortality
Age (mean)	65 years	67 years
PSA (mean)	13 ng/ml	7.8 ng/ml
Risk distribution	37.8% low risk	40% low risk 34% intermediate risk 21% high risk
Absolute death from any cause risk reduction with RP	12.7% (<i>p</i> < 0.001)	2.9% (p = 0.22)
Absolute death from PCa risk reduction with RP	11% (p = 0.001)	2.6% (p = 0.09)
Absolute metastases risk reduction with RP	12.2% (<i>p</i> < 0.001)	6% (p = 0.001)
Absolute use of ADT risk reduction with RP	25% (<i>p</i> < 0.001)	Not studied
NNT to prevent one death	20 at 10 years of follow-up 8 at 18 years of follow-up	N/A

Table 1 SPCG-4 and PIVOT results

The overall absolute risk reduction of death from PCa with RP at 23 years of follow-up was 11% (p = 0.001). When stratifying for D'Amico tumor risk groups, the intermediate-risk group benefited more with a 15.5% risk reduction in overall mortality, 24.2% risk reduction in cancerspecific mortality, and 19.9% risk reduction in development of metastases. The low-risk group had a significant risk reduction of overall mortality (15.6% risk reduction) and risk of metastases (10.6% risk reduction) but did not have any difference in cancer-specific mortality. No significant risk reduction was seen for any outcome in the high-risk group. Also, an age-based stratified study showed a stronger benefit of surgery for patients younger than 65 years old.

Pivot

The Prostate Cancer Intervention versus Observation Trial (PIVOT) randomly assigned 731 patients from 52 institutions with localized PCa from 1994 to 2002 to RP (n = 364) or observation (n = 367) (Wilt et al. 2012). Definition of localized PCa included clinical T1 or T2 NxM0. Inclusion of patients to the study was done during the early era of PSA screening. The primary outcome was all-cause mortality, and the secondary one was PCa mortality.

The overall absolute risk reduction of death from PCa with RP was a nonsignificant 2.6% (p = 0.09).

All-cause mortality was reduced with RP for men with PSA >10, with an absolute risk reduction of 13.2% (p = 0.02). Also, a 12.6% absolute risk reduction was significant for those patients with intermediate-risk tumors (PSA 10–20, Gleason 7 or cT2b). However, no significant differences were detected after central pathological review and in an analysis focused on Gleason score only.

SPCG-4 Versus PIVOT

Table 1 summarizes the main differences from the two studies. These differences may be due to different factors. First of all, the negative result in PIVOT is especially in the low-risk group, which is underrepresented in the SPCG-4 trial. For instance, in the PIVOT study, 50% of patients had stage T1c disease, which means that they were diagnosed because of elevated PSA with normal digital rectal examination. In the SPCG-4, because it was initiated before the PSA era, only 12% had T1c tumors. Also, PIVOT did not reach the prespecified enrollment targets, limiting the statistical power to detect a significant difference in the primary endpoint.

Finally, adherence to the treatment arm assigned was lower in the PIVOT study, with only 77% of patients in the RP group finally undergoing surgery. In contrast, adherence to RP was 94% in the SPCG-4 trial (the remaining 6% did not undergo RP because they were found to have lymph node involvement at the time of surgery).

Patient Selection for Radical Prostatectomy

Selecting candidates for RP is a challenging process for both physician and patient. When debating the risks and benefits of surgical treatment, it is paramount to consider the life expectancy of the patient, the natural history and curability of the PCa, and the morbidity of the treatment.

Since clinically localized PCa does not represent an immediate life threat, treatment benefits will only be visible if the patient lives long enough to avoid future consequences of untreated disease. Experts in the surgical treatment of PCa advocate that RP should be offered only to men younger than 70 years or those patients with a life expectancy of 10 years or more (Lepor 2000). Instead of a chronologic age-based decision, radical treatment should be considered for men with a life expectancy greater than the potential survival of the untreated disease (Droz et al. 2010).

Another factor that should be taken into consideration when deciding the optimal candidates for surgical treatment is the aggressiveness of the tumor. Not all men with PCa are at the same risk from their malignancy. For instance, based on a population-based retrospective study, men with PCa aged 65–75 not treated or treated in a delayed manner with hormones will only experience loss in their life expectancy if they have tumors Gleason 5 or more (Albertsen et al. 1995). Similarly, the risk of dying of a localized disease not treated with curative intent decreases with age, being of 100% before being 50 years, of 50% at 70 years, and of 40% at 75+ years (Aus et al. 1995). Based on that, assuming that PCa is not a clinically relevant disease for men older than 70 years is an underestimate of its natural history.

Functional Outcomes after Radical Prostatectomy

The excellent oncological outcomes of RP for localized PCa have raised increasing interest in the evaluation of the relative side effects of surgery in an attempt to reduce related morbidity, mainly continence and sexual function. Lower stage and younger age migration of PCa since the introduction of PSA testing have amplified the importance of reducing these complications that negatively impacts on quality of life. Few data is available on comparative outcomes between treatment options. Moreover, extrapolation of reported outcomes from referral centers to general population is limited because most of the series do not report pretreatment status and/or do not use validated instruments to analyze functional outcomes. The latter is of upmost importance because significant differences have been found between physicians' and patients' assessments using validated tools, with physicians likely to underestimate the symptoms (Litwin et al. 1998).

Potency and Sexuality

A wide range of erectile dysfunction rates (14–90%) following RP have been reported over the last two decades (Tal et al. 2009). The disparities among different studies are influenced by the definition of erectile dysfunction, the measuring tools, the characteristics of surgery, the patient selection criteria, and the rehabilitative protocols adopted by each group (Salonia et al. 2012). Bilateral nerve preservation, young age, and preoperative potency have been described as predictive factors of post-prostatectomy potency (Rabbani et al. 2000).

Author		n	Potency rate 1 year after surgery ^a (%)
Ficarra	Open	41	49 ^b
et al. 2009b	Robotics	64	81 ^b
Kim et al. 2011	Open	122	28
	Robotics	373	57
Di Pierro et al. 2011	Open	47	26
	Robotics	22	55
Haglind et al. 2015	Open	144	25
	Robotics	366	29

 Table 2
 Potency rate 1 year after surgery

^aDefined as erection sufficient for intercourse ^bSexual Health Inventory for Men score > 17

Based on the International Index of Erectile Function (IIEF) questionnaire on a sample size of 1236 patients, 85% of men had some grade of erectile dysfunction 4.3 years after surgery (Schover et al. 2002). Similarly, data from the Prostate Cancer Outcomes Study revealed that 87% of patients undergoing RP were unable to have erections sufficient for intercourse 15 years after surgery (Resnick et al. 2013). Likewise, erectile dysfunction rate among patients undergoing RP from the SPCG-4 was 84%. However, a similar rate of 80% was described among patients undergoing watchful waiting, and 46% of men from a matched by region and age control group also reported erectile dysfunction (Johansson et al. 2011). Since the neurovascular bundle preservation was described by Walsh and Donker in 1982 (Walsh and Donker 1982), better outcomes have been pursued applying their technique. Also, the advent of minimally invasive surgery was expected to improve erectile results because of the increased surgical precision. However, while potency rates after open RP ranged from 31% to 86% at 12 months of follow-up with bilateral nerve preservation (Dubbelman et al. 2006), similar results of 42-76% have been reported after laparoscopic surgery (Ficarra et al. 2009a). A meta-analysis of robot-assisted RP reported potency recovery of 54-90% at 12 months after surgery and 63–94% at 2 years (Ficarra et al. 2012a). In an early outcome report of a randomized controlled phase 3 study comparing robotics versus open RP, no difference in terms of sexual recovery (Expanded Prostate Cancer Index

Composite, sexual domain) was found between groups 4 months after surgery (35 vs. 38; p = 0.18) (Yaxley et al. 2016).

Because of the variable methodology among studies, a comparison of sexual outcomes between surgical techniques is difficult, and up to date there is no sufficient data from prospective studies to draw a definitive conclusion on which is the best technique to improve sexual outcomes. Some prospective studies comparing open prostatectomy with robotic-assisted surgery have reported slightly better sexual outcomes 1 year after surgery with the latter technique (Table 2). In addition, the cumulative analysis published by Ficarra et al. including 843 patients undergoing open surgery and 756 undergoing robotics surgery found a statistically significant advantage in favor of robotics (OR 2.84; 95% CI 1.48-5.43; p = 0.002). However, no advantage was seen when comparing laparoscopic versus robotic approach (OR 1.89; 95% CI 0.7–5.05; p = 0.21) (Ficarra et al. 2012a).

Taken together, robotic surgery has shown an advantage in terms of erectile function recovery in a meta-analysis. However, due to the lack of strong evidence coming from randomized controlled trials and the important role of the surgeon experience and skills, definitive conclusions regarding the gold standard technique for RP cannot be made. Longer follow-up of the randomized controlled trial is warranted to answer the question of which technique is better to recover erectile function after surgery.

Continence

Urinary incontinence after RP is an adverse event with high impact on quality of life (Miller 2005). Prevalence of this complication varies substantially depending on the definition, severity, impact on patient's quality of life, and the tool used to measure it. Urinary continence is usually defined as no need of pads. Some authors include patients using one pad in the continent group.

Reported continence rates 1 year after open surgery range from 60% to 93% (Ficarra et al. 2009a). Similarly, 66–95% rates are described for the laparoscopic approach 1 year after RP (Ficarra et al. 2009a). In the robotic literature, reported continence rates range from 84% to 97% (Ficarra et al. 2009a). A cumulative analysis comparing robotic surgery with both open and laparoscopic approach showed a statistically significant advantage in favor of robotics (OR 1.53; 95% CI 1.04–2.25; *p* = 0.03 and OR 2.39; 95% CI 1.29–4.45; p = 0.006, respectively) (Ficarra et al. 2012b). However, the findings from retrospective data are in contrast to the early results of a randomized controlled trial which showed no statistically significant differences on Expanded Prostate Cancer Index Composite, urinary domain, and between open and robotic surgery 4 months after intervention (84 vs. 83; p = 0.48) (Yaxley et al. 2016).

The etiology of urinary incontinence is a complex issue. Several anatomic and biological factors have been investigated as possible contributing factors (Heesakkers et al. 2017). Anatomic components include the urethral sphincter complex and the supporting structures of the urethra. The urethral sphincter complex consists of an internal smooth muscle and an external skeletal muscle, innervated by pudendal nerve branches. The supporting structures of the urethra comprise the anterior pubourethral ligaments (pubovesical ligament, puboprostatic ligament, and tendinous arch of the pelvic fascia) and the posterior support (central perineal tendon, Denonvilliers' fascia, rectourethralis muscle, and levator ani complex). Biological factors include increasing age, increased BMI, previous TURP, preexisting LUTS, larger prostate size, and shorter membranous urethral length (Heesakkers et al. 2017).

The Role of Nerve-Sparing Techniques

Anatomical Background

Recent studies using neural immunostaining and computerized planimetry have shed light on the anatomy of the neurovascular bundles and their relationship to surrounding structures. Proximally, the distal branches of the lower part of the inferior hypogastric plexus lie within a plate between bladder and rectum, run close to the lateral aspect of the seminal vesicles, and continue dorsolaterally in the angle between the bladder neck and the prostate at its base (Alsaid et al. 2011). At the level of the seminal vesicles, the autonomic nerves represent the bulk of the pelvic plexus. Figure 1 shows the anatomy of the neurovascular bundles. Thus, gentle dissection close to the seminal vesicles during RP is critical during nerve-sparing procedures. At the level of the prostate, the proportion of autonomic periprostatic nerve surface is highest dorsolaterally, i.e., between the 7 and 9 o'clock positions. However, nerves are also found in the ventrolateral and dorsal positions (Ganzer et al. 2008). Furthermore, overall nerve surface area is largest at the base versus mid-level and apex. The ratios of periprostatic nerves over nerves entering the prostatic capsule is 1.9 at the apex and 3.6 at the base, meaning that for every nerve leaving the neurovascular bundle and branching out into the prostate, 2 to 4 may finally contribute to other functions such as continence and erectile function (Ganzer et al. 2008). Indeed, it has been shown that at the level of the prostatic apex and the urethra, some fibers innervate the urethral sphincter (Alsaid et al. 2010), while others reach the corpora cavernosa and the corpus spongiosum where they provide parasympathetic innervation (Alsaid et al. 2011). Beside the seminal vesicles, the apex represents another anatomical landmark where the neurovascular bundle can be damaged, as the latter is located very close to the urethral sphincter and the apex (Alsaid et al. 2011).

Nerve Sparing and Erectile Function

There is a general agreement that since the introduction of nerve-sparing techniques, potency rates after RP have increased significantly. Overall, potency rates after bilateral nerve-sparing RP range from 31% to 86%, after unilateral nervesparing RP from 13% to 56%, and after nonnervesparing RP from 0% to 17% (Dubbelman et al. 2006). In multivariable analysis, bilateral nerve sparing was associated with a significant 1.84fold higher probability of potency than unilateral or nonnerve sparing (Marien et al. 2009). Thus, there is a clear correlation between the extent of


Fig. 1 Lateral (top) and oblique (bottom) view of the neurovascular bundles and their relationship with other pelvic organs

resection of the neurovascular bundles and the recovery of potency. The other major factor is age (Dubbelman et al. 2006; Marien et al. 2009).

Nerve Sparing and Urinary Continence

The role of nerve sparing with regard to continence outcomes is less clear than for erectile function. Eastham et al. (1996) found a significant association in multivariable analysis between the extent of resection of the neurovascular bundles and urinary continence in 581 RP patients. In a further study, attempted nerve sparing was associated with an almost fivefold higher probability of 1-year continence in 536 patients (Burkhard et al. 2006). Along the same line, a recent prospective study evaluated the association between the degree of nerve sparing at open or robotassisted RP and 1-year urinary incontinence in 3148 Swedish men. Nerve sparing was categorized into seven groups according to the degree of bundle preservation, ranging from bilateral intrafascial dissection to no preservation. The authors found a significant association between the degree of nerve sparing and 1-year urinary incontinence, as patients with no nerve sparing had a more than twofold higher risk of incontinence at 1 year than those with bilateral intrafascial bundle preservation. Interestingly, this association was present regardless of preoperative erectile function (Steineck et al. 2015).

Positive results from observational data echoed those from experimental neurophysiological studies. Takenaka et al. (2007) demonstrated that electrical stimulation of the neurovascular bundle during RP resulted in a significant increase in urethral pressure. Along the same line, Kaiho et al. (2005) showed that intraoperative electrophysiological confirmation of nerve sparing at RP by monitoring intracavernous or intraurethral pressure changes was associated with postoperative continence status. In a prospective study, Catarin et al. (2008) found that impaired membranous urethral sensitivity was associated with incontinence after RP. These findings suggested that afferent innervation may play a role in urinary continence, hypothetically by inducing a spinal reflex or voluntary sphincter contraction upon sensation of urine entering the proximal urethra.

Nevertheless, in these series good results were achieved in the majority of patients even if no attention was given to nerve sparing. For instance, in the Swedish study, 68% of all men without any nerve sparing were still continent (Steineck et al. 2015). A recent meta-analysis of 27 studies found that nerve sparing improves early recovery of continence, however not long-term continence rates (Reeves et al. 2015). Unfortunately, this meta-analysis was limited by inherent bias including variability in study design, patient selection, surgical techniques, surgeon experience, and definitions used.

Michl et al. have recently hypothesized that the responsible for the better continence results of nerve-sparing surgery was the surgical technique and the accuracy of the apex dissection instead of the neurovascular bundle preservation themselves. To test their hypothesis, they compared three groups of patients. The first group underwent a nonnerve-sparing surgery upfront, the second group underwent a nerve-sparing surgery with a negative frozen section, and the third group underwent a nerve-sparing surgery followed by an immediate resection of the neurovascular bundles because of a positive frozen section. When comparing these three groups, the authors found a continence rate at 12 months after surgery of 70.5%, 85.4%, and 87%, respectively. These results support the idea that the continence is more dependent on the surgical technique and the meticulous dissection of the apex rather than the preservation of the neurovascular bundles (Michl et al. 2016).

Taken together, the available evidence suggests that even in men with preoperative declining erectile function, a certain degree of nerve sparing, preserving the autonomic nerves and/or leading to more meticulous dissection of the prostatic apex, should be attempted to optimize urinary continence outcomes. However, further research is warranted to better understand the neurological mechanisms governing urinary continence and the pathophysiology of incontinence following RP.

Nerve Sparing and Oncological Safety

It is evident that nerve sparing should be attempted while respecting the principles of oncological surgery. As of now, there is no data showing that nerve sparing compromises oncological safety because of inadequate tumor resection. Indeed, although patient selection bias have to be taken into account, the incidence of positive surgical margins in patients undergoing nervesparing RP was not found to be significantly of patients higher than that undergoing nonnerve-sparing RP (Ward et al. 2004; Palisaar et al. 2005). Furthermore, in studies including multivariable analyses, nerve sparing was not associated with higher risk of positive surgical margins (Ward et al. 2004) or biochemical recurrence (Ward et al. 2004; Palisaar et al. 2005). Recently, the impact of nerve sparing on erectile function was evaluated in 584 patients with highrisk features (serum PSA ≥ 20 ng/ml, \geq cT3 stage, and/or biopsy Gleason score ≥ 8) who underwent RP. Bilateral nerve sparing was feasible in 73% of all patients. The positive surgical margin rate was an acceptable 24% in patients with either unilateral or bilateral nerve sparing, while 47% of preoperatively potent patients reported recovery of erectile function at 24 months (Recabal et al. 2016). These data showed that with careful preoperative planning using biopsy data and modern imaging, nerve sparing is feasible and safe in a good proportion of selected patients with highrisk features.

Performing а frozen section of the neurovascular bundles, also called NeuroSAFE (neurovascular structure-adjacent frozen section examination) increases the percentage of nervesparing surgeries in all stages (overall 97% vs. 81%) but especially in advanced disease (pT3b 88% vs. 40%). It also reduces the final positive surgical margin rates (22% vs. 15%), especially in <pT3b tumors, with no effect on biochemical recurrence rates at a median followup of 2-4 years (Schlomm et al. 2012). Using an intraoperative frozen section reveals 22-25% of positive margins that can be converted to negative margins in 86-92% of cases (Schlomm et al. 2012; von Bodman et al. 2013). The frozen section technique harbors a high rate of false-positive results, which account for around 75% of the cases, where the final pathology do not prove tumor in the secondary resected tissue, probably due to cauterization artifacts or undetected

minimal residual tumor. Beyer et al. have tested the use of NeuroSAFE technique on robotic RP, with similar results. They showed an overall increase of nerve-sparing surgeries from 81% to 97%, reducing the final positive surgical margin rates from 24% to 16% (Beyer et al. 2014).

Thus, nerve-sparing techniques appear to be safe, provided risk stratification based on clinical examination, biopsy findings, and preoperative imaging is taken into account. For instance, in patients with suspicion of unilateral extracapsular extension, preservation of the neurovascular bundle should be limited to the non-tumor-bearing side. New techniques mainly based on intraoperative frozen section are being pursued to improve functional and oncological outcomes with promising results.

The Emergence of Minimally Invasive Radical Prostatectomy

History and Epidemiological Data

In 1997, the first laparoscopic RP was reported by Schuessler et al. (1997). In 1999, Guillonneau and Vallancien published an improved technique with promising results (Guillonneau and Vallancien 2000). Their original description of the surgical technique continues to represent the core of robotic-assisted laparoscopic RP as performed today. The transition to the robotic platform offers ergonomic advantages to the surgeon and allows for a much faster technical transition from an open to a laparoscopic platform (Artibani et al. 2008). However, the high economic cost of the system makes it available only in few institutions (Bolenz et al. 2014).

New advances in laparoscopy have been pursued, and three-dimensional view is now available with a lower cost than the robotic materials. Also, some devices with improved movement capability have been released, although they have not been widespread among urologists.

While long-term oncological outcomes of minimally invasive techniques are not yet available, indirect measures such as lymph node yield, positive surgical margins, use of adjuvant therapy, and biochemical recurrence have been studied. Also, perioperative and functional outcomes have been keys to expand the diffusion of these techniques.

Oncological and Functional Outcomes

It is difficult to compare the open approach with the minimally invasive because the available data mostly comes from prospective, nonrandomized studies or from retrospective reviews, which provide a low level of evidence. Prospective randomized controlled trials are difficult to perform as many patients would not accept the idea of not undergoing the most modern surgical procedure or would like to choose a specific surgeon. In addition, in those centers where they can perform several techniques, patients with low-risk disease are more often operated using minimally invasive techniques, whereas open surgery is more likely to be used for those patients with high-risk disease where an extended lymph node dissection is required.

The most used and reported variable for indirect oncological outcomes are the positive surgical margins. However, margin rates are subject to cancer extent, technical error, surgical artifact, and pathologic processing, remaining a problematic endpoint for oncological outcome comparisons. De Carlo et al. systematically reviewed 44 comparative studies including open, laparoscopic, and robotic approaches and only found slightly better results with robotic approach (De Carlo et al. 2014). The overall positive margins for open, laparoscopic, and robot approaches were 22.5%, 22%, and 21%, respectively. While positive surgical margins rates were lower with robotics for pT2 stage tumors, pT3 tumors had less positive margins with the open approach. A match comparison of biochemical progression-free survival between open and robotic approach at 3 years of surgery found no differences between the two techniques (Krambeck et al. 2009). Due to the controversial outcomes, final conclusions cannot be drawn, and randomized trials are necessary to answer which one technique is superior to the other.

The evaluation of functional outcomes is difficult because of the lack of standardization between series. Regarding continence, there is no uniform definition (no pads/no leak/one safety pad) and use of validated questionnaires. The continence rates described at 12 months for the open, laparoscopic, and robotic approaches are 83.22%, 70.7%, and 92.78%, respectively (De Carlo et al. 2014). However, the lack of validated questionnaires in many studies does not allow for any conclusive statement of superiority of any technique. Potency after RP is also under the same limitations as continence, with few studies reporting outcomes based on validated questionnaires. The 3-month potency rates for open, laparoscopic, and robotic approaches are 22.34%, 35.12%, and 32.53%, respectively. At 12 months, the rates were 55.85% for the open approach and 60.93% for the robotic technique (De Carlo et al. 2014).

To date, a randomized controlled phase 3 study comparing open versus robotic RP reported no difference in terms of continence and erectile function 12 weeks after treatment. Longer follow-up is expected to clarify the potential benefits of minimally invasive surgery on functional outcomes after RP (Yaxley et al. 2016).

High-Risk Prostate Cancer: The Role of Surgical Management

Clinical and Biological Rationale for Radical Prostatectomy

Although the patients with high-risk disease has declined with the introduction of PSA testing, about 15% of the newly diagnosed patients will present with some of these high-risk features (Kane et al. 2007; Cooperberg et al. 2008). The exact definition of high-risk prostate cancer remains uncertain, and a consensus has yet to be reached. Table 3 summarizes the most commonly used definitions.

The optimal management for these patients remains controversial. Traditionally, RP was not considered a viable treatment option for high-risk prostate cancer. However, good oncological

Author	Definition
D'Amico	PSA > 20 ng/ml and/or
	$GS \ge 8$ and/or clinical
	stage \geq T2c
European Associaion of	PSA > 20 ng/ml and/or
urology	$GS \ge 8$ and/or clinical
	stage \geq T3a
National Comprehensive	PSA > 20 ng/ml and/or
Cancer Network	$GS \ge 8$ and/or clinical
(NCCN)	stage \geq T3a or any two of
	the fol- lowing: PSA
	10-20 ng/ml, GS 7, cT2b/c

 Table 3
 Definition of high-risk prostate cancer

survival rates encouraged further use of surgery for some high-risk patients, as shown in Table 4. One of the most important benefits of RP compared to other treatment options is the pathologic confirmation of the primary tumor grade and the regional nodal staging. In a study published by Abern et al., up to 39% of patients with clinical high-risk PCa were downstaged after surgery because there were no extracapsular or seminal vesicle extension and no lymph nodes and Gleason score was <8. Those patients had similar oncological outcomes as those with intermediateand low-risk disease (Abern et al. 2014).

Radical Prostatectomy Versus Radiotherapy

Available therapeutic options for high-risk localized PCa include RP or combined therapies with radiation therapy as a local treatment plus androgen deprivation therapy as a systemic treatment of the potentially micrometastatic disease. Some studies report comparable oncological outcomes for both options. For instance, a retrospective review of 1238 patients undergoing surgery and 609 receiving radiotherapy (some of them with adjuvant hormonal therapy) found no differences regarding clinical progression and cancer-specific mortality (Boorjian et al. 2011). Surprisingly, they found that overall mortality was higher within the radiation plus hormones group, probably because unbalanced groups of the in terms of comorbidities. small study randomized А 95 patients to RP plus androgen deprivation

therapy or 60–70Gy radiation therapy with androgen deprivation therapy. With a follow-up of 102 months, the authors found no differences between the two groups regarding progression or survival (Akakura et al. 2006).

Other studies suggest that RP may be more effective for these patients. A retrospective review of 68,665 patients found lower cancerspecific mortality rates at 10 years in the RP group compared to radiation therapy. The difference was greater within the high-risk group when a stratified analysis was done, with almost a 5% difference (Abdollah et al. 2012). Petrelli and colleagues performed a meta-analysis including 17 studies with more than 13,000 patients and concluded that RP improved overall survival and cancer-specific and noncancerspecific mortality over radiation therapy for high-risk PCa (Petrelli et al. 2014). In line with these results, Zelefsky et al. compared the risk of metastasis between surgery and radiation therapy. This retrospective study comprised 2380 men treated at Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center. Those who were treated with surgery had a significantly lower risk of metastasis at 8 years than patients who received radiation therapy. The scope of the risk reduction increased as the risk of the disease increased. There was 7.8% risk reduction in the high-risk group vs. 3.3% in the intermediate and 1.8% in the low-risk group (Zelefsky et al. 2010).

The Role of a Multimodal Approach

RP or radiation therapy for high-risk localized PCa may provide benefit, but a considerable number of patients will experience disease recurrence and progression and will need further treatments (Yossepowitch et al. 2007). Multimodal approaches for these high-risk patients have shown survival benefit when adding adjuvant androgen deprivation therapy to radiation therapy, with a 5-year overall survival benefit of 18% (hazard ratio 0.46; p = 0.0001) and a cancerspecific survival benefit of 16% (hazard ratio 0.23; p = 0.0001) (Bolla et al. 2002). Similar results are sought for additional treatment to

	UBICAL OULOUT		Annieur prostar	CULICAL SALLS	העמיעם אותו זמ	and man	ימויעייוווץ				
Author	Location	n pts	High-risk definition	PSA, median	Follow-up, median	BPFS	CPFS	Definition CPFS	CSS	SO	Note
Joniau et al. 2012	Germany	51	cT3b-T4	16,9	108 mo	53% 5y	78% 5y	Local recurrence or metastasis	92% 5y	88% 5y	35% did not receive neoadjuvant/ adjuvant treatment
											22% did not receive salvage treatment
						46% 10y	73% 10y	-	92% 10y	71% 10y	63% ≥ pT3b 22% N+
Freedland	United	62	cT3a	9,5	13 y	62%	90%	Metastatic	98%	NA	44% biopsy Gleason ≥7
et al. 2007	States					5y	5y		5y		74% pathological Gleason \geq 7
											$29\% \ge pT3b$
						49% 104	80% 10	-	91% 10		31% N+
						TUY	IUY		IUY		
						49%	73%		84%		
						15y	15y		15y		
Hsu et al.	Belgium	235	Unilateral	14,88	71 mo	60%	96%	Local recurrence	%66	96%	22% adjuvant treatment
2007			cT3a	(mean)	(mean)	5y	5y	or metastasis	5y	5y	34% salvage treatment
											$20\% \ge pT3b$
						51%	85%	-	92%	77%	9% N+
						10y	10y		10y	10y	
Carver et al.	United	176	cT3	12,7	6,4 y	48%	86%	Metastasis or	94%	NA	36% neoadjuvant treatment
2006	States					5y	5y	CRPC	5y		$34\% \ge pT3b$
						44%	76%		85%		19% N+
						10y	10y		10y		
									76%		
									yc1		
Xylinas et al.	France	100	cT3	11,6	69 mo	45%	NA	NA	%06	NA	31% adjuvant/salvage treatment
2009				(mean)		5y			5y		$26\% \ge pT3b$
											17% N+

 Table 4
 Oncological outcomes in high-risk prostate cancer series treated with radical prostatectomy

58% neoadjuvant/adjuvant treatment 24% ≥ pT3b	27% N+	89% adjuvant ADT 37% adjuvant radiation therapy 46% N+	$\begin{array}{c} 5\% \geq pT3b \\ \hline 14\% \ N+ \\ \hline 16\% \geq pT3b \end{array}$	5,5% N+ 40% ≥ pT3b 48% adjuvant treatment 23% N+	41% adjuvant treatment
90% 5y	76% 10y 53% 15y	91% 5y 70% 10y	NA NA	NA	77% 10y
95% 5y	90% 10y	NA	92% 10y NA	96% 5y 91% 10y	92% 10y
Metastasis		Metastasis	Metastasis NA	NA	Metastasis
90% 5y	82% 10y 72% 20y	77% 5y 64% 10y	84% 10y NA	NA	85% 10y
58% 5y	43% 10y 38% 15y	48% 5y 37% 10y	68% 10y 60%	5y 69% 5y 10y	NA
14.3 y		9,8 y	8 y 48 mo	10.5 y (BPFS mean) 15.5 y (CSS mean)	10,2 y
10,2		12,2	NA 15,9	21.3	20,5
cT3		pT4	D'Amico D'Amico	EAU	NCCN
843		87	175 382	1366	1238
United States		United States	United States Japan	Europe	United States
Ward et al. 2005 Mitchell	et al. 2012	Kaushik et al. 2016	Loeb et al. 2010 Furukawa	et al. 2016 Briganti et al. 2012	Boorjian et al. 2011

RP. Boorjian et al. analyzed 507 patients with nodal involvement on RP and found that immediate adjuvant hormonal therapy improved biochemical recurrence-free survival. However, no such effect was seen regarding cancer-specific survival (Boorjian et al. 2007). A Cochrane systematic review of three randomized trials comparadjuvant radiotherapy versus salvage ing radiotherapy for locally advanced PCa treated surgically showed a biochemical recurrence-free survival benefit with adjuvant treatment. An overall survival benefit was seen at 10 years of followup, but no differences appeared at 5 years. Of note, the survival benefit was accompanied with an increased risk of urethral and bladder neck stricture and with worse incontinence (Daly et al. 2011).

Neoadjuvant hormone therapy has been used in an attempt to improve oncological outcomes after RP. A meta-analysis of these studies reported reduced positive surgical margins, extraprostatic involvement, and lymph node invasion with no impact on overall or disease-free survival rates (Shelley et al. 2009). Recently, interest in investigating the value of neoadjuvant therapies before RP has been renewed, particularly with the advent of new therapies such as abiraterone acetate and enzalutamide. A phase II trial of patients with intermediate- and high-risk PCa comparing neoadjuvant LHRH agonists versus neoadjuvant LHRH agonists plus abiraterone acetate showed significantly reduced intraprostatic androgen levels in the abiraterone group, with unknown clinical relevance of this finding to date (Taplin et al. 2014). With the recent publications of the CHAARTED and the STAMPEDE trials (Sweeney et al. 2015; James et al. 2015), which showed a survival advantage of ADT plus docetaxel over ADT alone in hormone-naïve metastatic PCa, assessing combined treatment for high-risk localized disease has also gained interest. To answer the question of whether chemohormonal neoadjuvant treatment improves biochemical progression-free survival in localized high-risk PCa, the Cancer and Leukemia Group B (CALGB)/Alliance 90,203 trial (NCT00430183) has finished accrual and will soon report the results.

The Role of Pelvic Lymph Node Dissection

The necessity and extent of pelvic lymph node dissection (PLND) at the time of RP remains a topic of much debate. There is general consensus that an extended template increases staging accuracy. However, survival benefit of extended PLND has not been evaluated in a well-designed, prospective, randomized study. Single-center experiences suggest a benefit of PLND on survival in a subset of patients with minimal lymph node disease or even in lymph node-negative patients. Figure 2 shows the limited and extended PLND templates.

Lymph Node Staging

Several mapping studies on the lymphatic drainage of the prostate have recently shown that primary landing sites of the prostate are found beyond the external iliac region and the obturator fossa. Indeed, approximately 25% of all primary landing sites were located in the internal iliac regions (Weckermann et al. 2007; Mattei et al. 2008). A mere 38% of all primary landing sites would be included within a template including the external iliac region and the obturator fossa only (Mattei et al. 2008), while 63% of lymphatic landing sites were located inside the boundaries of an extended template up to the bifurcation of the common iliac artery. By extending the dissection more proximally to include the common iliac regions up to the ureter crossing, approximately 75% of all nodes potentially harboring metastases would be removed. These findings have been supported by a mapping study using indocyanine green that documented that common iliac regions contain up to 23% of all primary landing sites (Nguyen et al. 2016). The same study demonstrated that a prostatic lobe can drain into the contralateral group of pelvic lymph nodes.

Thus, a bilateral, extended PLND is the only variant that considers findings from anatomic and mapping studies, and it has become evident that limited PLND misses a substantial number of primary landing sites. Yet, accurate tumor staging



Fig. 2 Limited and extended PLND templates

identifies extent and location of the malignancy, helps define the biology of the tumor, and forms the basis for optimal therapeutic management. Preoperative prediction models of lymph node invasion based on patient and tumor characteristics have inherent limitations that question their reliability. In addition, modern imaging techniques still lack diagnostic accuracy in the staging of pelvic lymph nodes. For all of these reasons, histopathologic examination of a meticulously performed PLND remains for the time being the most accurate and cost-effective staging procedure.

Detection of Lymph Node Metastases

Extended PLND template detects a higher proportion of patients with lymph node invasion than a limited template. Heidenreich et al. found twice as many positive nodes using the extended versus the limited template (26% vs. 12%; p < 0.03) (Heidenreich et al. 2002). In agreement, Wawroschek et al. detected an additional 35% of patients with lymph node

metastases when including the internal iliac region (Wawroschek et al. 2003). Touijer et al. reported a more than eightfold higher risk of lymph node metastases for extended versus limited PLND after adjusting for other prognostic factors (Touijer et al. 2007). In the Bern and Leuven series, 58–59% of all lymph nodes metastases were found along the internal iliac vessels, alone or in combination with other sites (Bader et al. 2002; Joniau et al. 2013). Taken together, these studies indicate that a limited PLND template misses at least 40% of all metastatic lymph nodes, under-staging patients and leaving them with tumor disease.

Oncological Outcomes with Regard to PLND

Lymph node involvement at RP is commonly associated with poor survival. However, there is evidence that a subset of node-positive patients have good outcomes, even without adjuvant hormonal therapy. Touijer et al., evaluating 369 nodepositive patients at RP, reported that 28% of these men remained disease-free at 10 years. The presence of ≥ 3 positive nodes conferred a significantly higher risk of biochemical recurrence (Touijer et al. 2014). In the Bern cohort, cancerspecific survival probabilities were 85% at 5 years and 60% at 10 years in 122 node-positive patients after a median follow-up of 5.6 years. For patients with 1, 2, and \geq 3 positive nodes, cancer-specific survival at 10 years was 72%, 79%, and 33%, respectively. The number of lymph node metastases was the most significant predictor of cancerspecific death (Schumacher et al. 2008). Thus, a robust number of node-positive patients have a good chance of long-term survival in the presence of minimal lymph node disease. These results would not seem possible if metastatic lymph nodes had been left in.

Interestingly, extended PLND has proved to confer survival benefit to pathologically nodenegative patients. Masterson et al. showed a significant correlation between number of nodes removed and freedom from biochemical recurrence for node-negative patients (Masterson et al. 2006). Heidenreich et al. reported biochemical recurrence rates of 23% and 8% in nodenegative patients who underwent limited and extended PLND, respectively (Heidenreich et al. 2007). These data suggest that extended PLND may remove micrometastases that are not detected by routine pathologic processing. Indeed, molecular techniques detect micrometastases in up to 30% of all patients (Pagliarulo 2006). The principal finding of these studies is the importance of an accurate staging of the nodal metastatic burden, allowing for a more precise correlation with oncological outcomes.

Collectively, the available evidence suggests that not only the detection of positive nodes but also the removal of as many nodes as possible should be the main objective for PLND to optimize staging.

References

Abdollah F, et al. Comparison of mortality outcomes after radical prostatectomy versus radiotherapy in patients with localized prostate cancer: a population-based analysis. Int J Urol. 2012;19(9):836–44.

- Abern MR, et al. The impact of pathologic staging on the long-term oncologic outcomes of patients with clinically high-risk prostate cancer. Cancer. 2014;120(11):1656–62.
- Akakura K, et al. A randomized trial comparing radical prostatectomy plus endocrine therapy versus external beam radiotherapy plus endocrine therapy for locally advanced prostate cancer: results at median follow-up of 102 months. Jpn J Clin Oncol. 2006;36(12):789–93.
- Albertsen PC, et al. Long-term survival among men with conservatively treated localized prostate cancer. JAMA. 1995;274(8):626–31.
- Alsaid B, et al. Tridimensional computer-assisted anatomic dissection of posterolateral prostatic neurovascular bundles. Eur Urol. 2010;58(2):281–7.
- Alsaid B, et al. Division of autonomic nerves within the neurovascular bundles distally into corpora cavernosa and corpus spongiosum components: immunohistochemical confirmation with three-dimensional reconstruction. Eur Urol. 2011;59(6):902–9.
- Artibani W, et al. Learning curve and preliminary experience with da Vinci-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy. Urol Int. 2008;80(3):237–44.
- Aus G, Hugosson J, Norlén L. Long-term survival and mortality in prostate cancer treated with noncurative intent. J Urol. 1995;154(2 Pt 1):460–5.
- Bader P et al. Is a limited lymph node dissection an adequate staging procedure for prostate cancer? J Urol. 2002;168(2):514–8.
- Beyer B, et al. A feasible and time-efficient adaptation of NeuroSAFE for da Vinci robot-assisted radical prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 2014;66(1):138–44.
- Bill-Axelson A, et al. Radical prostatectomy versus watchful waiting in localized prostate cancer: the scandinavian prostate cancer group-4 randomized trial. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2008;100(16):1144–54.
- Bill-Axelson A, et al. Radical prostatectomy versus watchful waiting in early prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2011;364(18):1708–17.
- Bill-Axelson A, et al. Radical prostatectomy or watchful waiting in early prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2014;370(10):932–42.
- Bolenz C, et al. Costs of radical prostatectomy for prostate cancer: a systematic review. Eur Urol. 2014;65 (2):316–24.
- Bolla M, et al. Long-term results with immediate androgen suppression and external irradiation in patients with locally advanced prostate cancer (an EORTC study): a phase III randomized trial. Lancet. 2002;360 (9327):103–6.
- Boorjian SA, et al. Long-term outcome after radical prostatectomy for patients with lymph node positive prostate cancer in the prostate specific antigen era. J Urol. 2007;178(3 Pt 1):864–70; discussion 870–1
- Boorjian SA, et al. Long-term survival after radical prostatectomy versus external-beam radiotherapy for patients with high-risk prostate cancer. Cancer. 2011;117(13):2883–91.
- Briganti A, et al. Identifying the best candidate for radical prostatectomy among patients with high-risk prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2012;61(3):584–92.

- Burkhard FC, et al. Nerve sparing open radical retropubic prostatectomy – does it have an impact on urinary continence? J Urol. 2006;176(1):189–95.
- Carver BS, et al. Long-term outcome following radical prostatectomy in men with clinical stage T3 prostate cancer. J Urol. 2006;176(2):564–8.
- Catarin MVG, et al. The role of membranous urethral afferent autonomic innervation in the continence mechanism after nerve sparing radical prostatectomy: a clinical and prospective study. J Urol. 2008;180 (6):2527–31.
- Cooperberg MR, et al. High-risk prostate cancer in the United States, 1990–2007. World J Urol. 2008;26 (3):211–8.
- Daly T et al. Adjuvant radiotherapy following radical prostatectomy for prostate cancer. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2011; Issue 12. Art. No.:CD007234.
- De Carlo F, et al. Retropubic, laparoscopic, and robotassisted radical prostatectomy: surgical, oncological, and functional outcomes: a systematic review. Urol Int. 2014;93(4):373–83.
- Di Pierro GB, et al. A prospective trial comparing consecutive series of open retropubic and robot-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy in a centre with a limited caseload. Eur Urol. 2011;59(1):1–6.
- Droz JP, et al. Background for the proposal of SIOG guidelines for the management of prostate cancer in senior adults. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2010;73 (1):68–91.
- Dubbelman YD, Dohle GR, Schröder FH. Sexual function before and after radical retropubic prostatectomy: a systematic review of prognostic indicators for a successful outcome. Eur Urol. 2006;50(4):711–20.
- Eastham JA, et al. Risk factors for urinary incontinence after radical prostatectomy. J Urol. 1996;156 (5):1707–13.
- Ficarra V, Novara G, Artibani W, et al. Retropubic, laparoscopic, and robot-assisted radical prostatectomy: a systematic review and cumulative analysis of comparative studies. Eur Urol. 2009a;55(5):1037–63.
- Ficarra V, Novara G, Fracalanza S, et al. A prospective, non-randomized trial comparing robot-assisted laparoscopic and retropubic radical prostatectomy in one European institution. BJU Int. 2009b;104(4):534–9.
- Ficarra V, Novara G, Ahlering TE, et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of studies reporting potency rates after robot-assisted radical prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 2012a;62(3):418–30.
- Ficarra V, Novara G, Rosen RC, et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of studies reporting urinary continence recovery after robot-assisted radical prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 2012b;62(3):405–17.
- Freedland SJ, et al. Radical prostatectomy for clinical stage T3a disease. Cancer. 2007;109(7):1273–8.
- Furukawa J, et al. Oncologic outcome of radical prostatectomy as monotherapy for men with high-risk prostate cancer. Curr Urol. 2016;9(2):67–72.
- Ganzer R, et al. Topographical anatomy of periprostatic and capsular nerves: quantification and computerised planimetry. Eur Urol. 2008;54(2):353–61.

- Guillonneau B, Vallancien G. Laparoscopic radical prostatectomy: the Montsouris technique. J Urol. 2000;163 (6):1643–9.
- Haglind E, et al. Urinary incontinence and erectile dysfunction after robotic versus open radical prostatectomy: a prospective, controlled, nonrandomised trial. Eur Urol. 2015;68(2):216–25.
- Heesakkers J et al. Pathophysiology and contributing factors in postprostatectomy incontinence: a review. Eur Urol. 2017;71(6):936–944.
- Heidenreich A, Varga Z, von Knobloch R. Extended pelvic lymphadenectomy in patients undergoing radical prostatectomy: high incidence of lymph node metastasis. J Urol. 2002;167(4):1681–6.
- Heidenreich A, Ohlmann CH, Polyakov S. Anatomical extent of pelvic lymphadenectomy in patients undergoing radical prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 2007;52(1):29–37.
- Hsu C-Y, et al. Outcome of surgery for clinical unilateral T3a prostate cancer: a single-institution experience. Eur Urol. 2007;51(1):121–9.
- James N, et al. Docetaxel and/or zoledronic acid for hormone-naïve prostate cancer: first survival results from STAMPEDE. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33:5001.
- Johansson E, et al. Long-term quality-of-life outcomes after radical prostatectomy or watchful waiting: the Scandinavian Prostate Cancer Group-4 randomised trial. Lancet Oncol. 2011;12(9):891–9.
- Joniau S, et al. Radical prostatectomy in very high-risk localized prostate cancer: long-term outcomes and outcome predictors. Scand J Urol Nephrol. 2012;46 (3):164–71.
- Joniau S, et al. Mapping of pelvic lymph node metastases in prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2013;63(3):450–8.
- Kaiho Y, et al. Intraoperative electrophysiological confirmation of urinary continence after radical prostatectomy. J Urol. 2005;173(4):1139–42.
- Kane CJ, et al. Changing nature of high risk patients undergoing radical prostatectomy. J Urol. 2007;177 (1):113–7.
- Kaushik D, et al. Oncological outcomes following radical prostatectomy for patients with pT4 prostate cancer. Int Braz J Urol. 2016;42(6):1091–8.
- Kim SC, et al. Factors determining functional outcomes after radical prostatectomy: robot-assisted versus retropubic. Eur Urol. 2011;60(3):413–9.
- Krambeck AE, et al. Radical prostatectomy for prostatic adenocarcinoma: a matched comparison of open retropubic and robot-assisted techniques. BJU Int. 2009;103(4):448–53.
- Lepor H. Selecting candidates for radical prostatectomy. Rev Urol. 2000;2(3):182–9.
- Litwin MS, et al. Differences in urologist and patient assessments of health related quality of life in men with prostate cancer: results of the CaPSURE database. J Urol. 1998;159(6):1988–92.
- Loeb S, et al. What are the outcomes of radical prostatectomy for high-risk prostate cancer? Urology. 2010;76 (3):710–4.
- Marien T, Sankin A, Lepor H. Sexual function/infertility factors predicting preservation of erectile function in

men undergoing open radical retropubic prostatectomy. J Urol. 2009;181(4):1817–22.

- Masterson TA, et al. The association between total and positive lymph node counts, and disease progression in clinically localized prostate cancer. J Urol. 2006;175 (4):1320–5.
- Mattei A, et al. The template of the primary lymphatic landing sites of the prostate should be revisited: results of a multimodality mapping study. Eur Urol. 2008;53 (1):118–25.
- Michl U, et al. Nerve-sparing surgery technique, not the preservation of the neurovascular bundles, leads to improved long-term continence rates after radical prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 2016;69(4):584–9.
- Miller DC. Long-term outcomes among localized prostate cancer survivors: health-related quality-of-life changes after radical prostatectomy, external radiation, and brachytherapy. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23(12):2772–80.
- Mitchell CR, et al. 20-year survival after radical prostatectomy as initial treatment for cT3 prostate cancer. BJU Int. 2012;110(11):1709–13.
- Nguyen DP, et al. A specific mapping study using fluorescence sentinel lymph node detection in patients with intermediate- and high-risk prostate cancer undergoing extended pelvic lymph node dissection. Eur Urol. 2016;70(5):734–7.
- Pagliarulo V. Detection of occult lymph node metastases in locally advanced node-negative prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2006;24(18):2735–42.
- Palisaar R-J, et al. Influence of nerve-sparing (NS) procedure during radical prostatectomy (RP) on margin status and biochemical failure. Eur Urol. 2005;47(2):176–84.
- Petrelli F, et al. Radical prostatectomy or radiotherapy in high-risk prostate cancer: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2014;12 (4):215–24.
- Rabbani F, et al. Factors predicting recovery of erections after radical prostatectomy. J Urol. 2000;164 (6):1929–34.
- Recabal P, et al. Sexual function/infertility erectile function recovery after radical prostatectomy in men with high risk features. J Urol. 2016;196(2):507–13.
- Reeves F, et al. Preservation of the neurovascular bundles is associated with improved time to continence after radical prostatectomy but not long-term continence rates: results of a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur Urol. 2015;68(4):692–704.
- Resnick MJ, et al. Long-term functional outcomes after treatment for localized prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2013;368(5):436–45.
- Salonia A, et al. Prevention and management of postprostatectomy sexual dysfunctions. Part 1: choosing the right patient at the right time for the right surgery. Eur Urol. 2012;62(2):261–72.
- Schlomm T, et al. Neurovascular structure-adjacent frozensection examination (NeuroSAFE) increases nervesparing frequency and reduces positive surgical margins in open and robot-assisted laparoscopic radical

prostatectomy: experience after 11 069 consecutive patients. Eur Urol. 2012;62(2):333–40.

- Schover LR, et al. Defining sexual outcomes after treatment for localized prostate carcinoma. Cancer. 2002;95 (8):1773–85.
- Schuessler WW, et al. Laparoscopic radical prostatectomy: initial short-term experience. Urology. 1997;50 (6):854–7.
- Schumacher MC, et al. Good outcome for patients with few lymph node metastases after radical retropubic prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 2008;54(2):344–52.
- Shelley MD, et al. A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised trials of neo-adjuvant hormone therapy for localised and locally advanced prostate carcinoma. Cancer Treat Rev. 2009;35(1):9–17.
- Steineck G, et al. Degree of preservation of the neurovascular bundles during radical prostatectomy and urinary continence 1 year after surgery. Eur Urol. 2015;67(3):559–68.
- Sweeney CJ, et al. Chemohormonal therapy in metastatic hormone-sensitive prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(8):737–46.
- Takenaka A, et al. Pelvic autonomic nerve mapping around the prostate by intraoperative electrical stimulation with simultaneous measurement of intracavernous and intraurethral pressure. J Urol. 2007;177(1):225–9.
- Tal R, et al. Erectile function recovery rate after radical prostatectomy: a meta-analysis. J Sex Med. 2009;6 (9):2538–46.
- Taplin M-E, et al. Intense androgen-deprivation therapy with abiraterone acetate plus leuprolide acetate in patients with localized high-risk prostate cancer: results of a randomized phase II neoadjuvant study. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32(33):3705–15.
- Touijer K, et al. Standard versus limited pelvic lymph node dissection for prostate cancer in patients with a predicted probability of nodal metastasis greater than 1%. J Urol. 2007;178(1):120–4.
- Touijer KA, et al. Long-term outcomes of patients with lymph node metastasis treated with radical prostatectomy without adjuvant androgen-deprivation therapy. Eur Urol. 2014;65(1):20–5.
- von Bodman C, et al. Intraoperative frozen section of the prostate decreases positive margin rate while ensuring nerve sparing procedure during radical prostatectomy. J Urol. 2013;190(2):515–20.
- Walsh PC, Donker PJ. Impotence following radical prostatectomy: insight into etiology and prevention. J Urol. 1982;128(3):492–7.
- Ward J, et al. The impact of surgical approach (nerve bundle preservation versus wide local excision) on surgical margins and biochemical recurrence following radical prostatectomy. J Urol. 2004;172(4):1328–32.
- Ward JF, et al. Radical prostatectomy for clinically advanced (cT3) prostate cancer since the advent of prostate-specific antigen testing: 15-year outcome. BJU Int. 2005;95(6):751–6.
- Wawroschek F, et al. The influence of serial sections, immunohistochemistry, and extension of pelvic lymph

node dissection on the lymph node status in clinically localized prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2003;43(2):1–6.

- Weckermann D, et al. Sentinel lymph node dissection for prostate cancer: experience with more than 1,000 patients. J Urol. 2007;177(3):916–20.
- Wilt TJ, et al. Radical prostatectomy versus observation for localized prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2012;367 (3):203–13.
- Xylinas E, et al. Oncological control after radical prostatectomy in men with clinical T3 prostate cancer: a single-centre experience. BJU Int. 2009;103 (9):1173–8.
- Yaxley JW, et al. Robot-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy versus open radical retropubic prostatectomy: early outcomes from a randomised controlled phase 3 study. Lancet. 2016;388:1057–66.
- Yossepowitch O, et al. Radical prostatectomy for clinically localized, high risk prostate cancer: critical analysis of risk assessment methods. J Urol. 2007;178(2):493–9.
- Zelefsky MJ, et al. Metastasis after radical prostatectomy or external beam radiotherapy for patients with clinically localized prostate cancer: a comparison of clinical cohorts adjusted for case mix. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28 (9):1508–13.



Radiotherapy for Localized and Locally Advanced Prostate Cancer

12

Alberto Bossi, Warren R. Bacorro, and Gabriele Coraggio

Contents

Introduction	212
Advances in External Beam Radiotherapy	213
Advances in Brachytherapy	214
Localized Disease	214
Low-Risk Disease	214
Intermediate-Risk Disease	216
Locally Advanced Disease	216
High-Risk Disease	216
Postoperative Adjuvant Treatment	217
Toxicity	217
External Beam Radiotherapy	219
Brachytherapy	220
Metastatic Setting	222

A. Bossi (🖂)

Department of Radiation Oncology, Genito Urinary Unit, Gustave Roussy, Villejuif, France e-mail: Alberto.BOSSI@gustaveroussy.fr; alberto.bossi@igr.fr

W. R. Bacorro Department of Radiation Oncology, Gustave Roussy, Villejuif, France

Brachytherapy Unit, Department of Radiation Oncology, University of Santo Tomas Hospital - Benavides Cancer Institute, Manila, Philippines e-mail: WARREN.BACORRO@gustaveroussy.fr; wrbacorro@ust.edu.ph; warrenbacorro@gmail.com

G. Coraggio

Department of Radiation Oncology Genitourinary Unit, Henry MONDOR Hospital APHP, Creteil, France e-mail: gabriele.coraggio@gmail.com

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 74

Future Directions	222
Stereotactic Body Radiotherapy	222
Salvage Brachytherapy	223
Salvage After EBRT	223
Salvage After Radical Prostatectomy	224
References	224

Abstract

Radiotherapeutic management encompasses all stages of prostate cancer. Conformal and intensity-modulated techniques have made possible dose-escalated external radiotherapy improving survival outcomes in localized disease and reducing toxicity in the postoperative adjuvant setting. Stereotactic techniques, under rigorous conditions, permit moderate and extreme hypofractionation which shortens the overall treatment time. In the curative setting, this can be a tool for dose escalation by taking advantage of the radiobiologic properties of prostate cancer. In the palliative setting, this allows for shorter regimens and, more importantly, re-irradiation. Finally, with the advent of transrectal ultrasonography, prostate brachytherapy has emerged as a versatile tool, either as a monotherapy in the treatment of low- or intermediate-risk disease, as a boost to external radiotherapy in high-risk disease, or as salvage treatment.

Introduction

The use of conventional external beam radiation therapy (EBRT) for early-stage prostate cancer entailed two-dimensional planning using bony landmarks and contrast to identify the prostate and organs at risk on radiographs and standard four-field (anteroposterior and laterals) irradiation. This limited the dose deliverable to the prostate and resulted in poor survival outcomes (cancer-specific survival rates of 55–80% and 35–70% at 5 and 10 years, respectively) and considerable toxicity.

Advances in EBRT techniques starting in the late 1980s, namely, three-dimensional conformal and intensity-modulated techniques and proton beam therapy, accompanied by advances in imaging, have led to better target volume and organ-at-risk delineation and radiation delivery, leading to a safe delivery of higher radiation doses. EBRT dose of at least 72 Gy to the prostate was shown to achieve outcomes comparable to radical prostatectomy (RP) (Kupelian et al. 2004), and dose escalation yielded improvement in biochemical progression-free survival in early prostate cancer (Dearnaley et al. 2007; Kuban et al. 2008; Al-Mamgani et al. 2008; Zietman et al. 2010; Beckendorf et al. 2011). The recently published results of the only randomized clinical trial comparing active monitoring, RP, and EBRT showed no significant difference in prostatecancer-specific mortality but lower incidences of disease progression and metastases with RP and EBRT (Hamdy et al. 2016).

Image-guidance techniques improved management of target and organ motion and treatment verification but made EBRT more complex and expensive. Hypofractionation was seen as a solution, especially that prostate cancers have been shown to have low alpha-beta ratios. This ushered the use of moderately hypofractionated radiotherapy (2.2- to 4.0-Gy fractions), stereotactic external radiotherapy techniques (greater than 5.0-Gy fractions), and brachytherapy either as a monotherapy or boost to EBRT.

Several randomized trials investigate the non-inferiority or even superiority of moderate hypofractionation regimens (e.g., 3 Gy X 20, TD 60 Gy) for curative prostate EBRT (Wilkins et al. 2015; Yeoh et al. 2006; Arcangeli et al. 2011; Aluwini et al. 2015). The results are promising in terms of toxicity and PSA progression-free survival, and these regimens will probably become the new standard very soon. However, nowadays the standard remains the classic regimen of EBRT with fractions of 2 Gy.

Stereotactic techniques entail the delivery of even bigger fraction sizes and thus require even more intensive patient immobilization and prostate and organ motion management. Brachytherapy, by delivering radiation from inside the prostate using interstitial needles, overcomes problems with prostate, rectal, and bladder motion and, by allowing highly conformal and localized doses, permits delivery of higher radiobiologically equivalent doses. The advances in brachytherapy techniques, including real-time planning, have greatly shortened treatment times, simplified treatment planning and delivery, and reduced overall treatment costs.

The role of androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) in intermediate-risk (short-term neoadjuvant) and in high-risk (neoadjuvant, concurrent, and long-term adjuvant) disease has been established, and whether elective nodal irradiation (ENI) is necessary, especially in the setting of dose escalation, is currently being addressed by ongoing trials.

The role of adjuvant radiotherapy for operated prostate cancer with high-risk pathologic features has been established, although the optimal timing (immediate postoperative, or delayed until biochemical failure) in order to reduce toxicity remains controversial. The same advances in EBRT and brachytherapy, paralleled by advances in imaging, have rendered these modalities effective and safe options for salvage treatment for local recurrences.

Finally, EBRT as palliative treatment can be safely given in shorter courses or in a single session, according to the clinical status and needs of the patient.

Advances in External Beam Radiotherapy

Conformal three-dimensional radiotherapy (*3DCRT*) is characterized by three elements: (1) the use of CT-based treatment planning allowing 3D target volume and organs-at-risk definition, (2) the consequent generation of more individualized or conformal treatment beams, and (3) the calculation of 3D dose distributions and dose-volume histograms for purposes of plan evaluation and further optimization. MR image co-registration may be used to better guide volume delineation. 3DCRT techniques are the

minimum requirement to deliver adequate external radiotherapy doses (at least 72 Gy) without increased bowel or bladder toxicity.

Intensity-modulated radiotherapy (IMRT) differs from 3DCRT in two essential aspects: (1) the use of beams with nonuniform fluence (intensity modulation), thus allowing for simultaneous delivery of different dose levels, and (2) the use of planner-specified optimization criteria (dosevolume constraints and weights) to effectuate computer-generated optimal fluence profiles for a given set of beam directions (inverse planning). This requires a treatment planning computer system capable of inverse planning and a system of delivering the nonuniform fluences as planned, that is, linear accelerators (LINACs) equipped with multi-leaf collimators (MLCs) or tomotherapy machines.

MLC-equipped LINACs can deliver IMRT in three different ways: (1) *static or step-and-shoot delivery*, which employs beams segmented into subfields with the radiation being turned off in between transition, (2) *dynamic or sliding window delivery*, which employs nonuniform fluence beams with continuously sweeping collimator pairs and continuous irradiation, and (3) *arc therapy*, which employs the MLCs to dynamically shape the field and modulate the intensity, and at the same time gantry rotation, such that radiation is delivered in arcs rather than discrete beams.

Tomotherapy employs intensity-modulated beams that irradiate the patient slice-by-slice (hence, *tomo-*) such as during CT imaging.

While image-guidance techniques may be employed in the various stages of radiotherapy planning and treatment (such as MRI co-registration during imaging and patient simulation), the term *image-guided* radiotherapy (IGRT) signifies the use of image guidance for target localization before and during treatment to reduce and manage inter- and intra-fractional variations in patient setup and anatomy. For prostate treatments, cone beam CT, rather than radiographs, is used to better verify and correct patient setup during treatment. The use of fiducial markers facilitates image co-registration and verification and correction. setup Helical tomotherapy combines features of a LINAC and a helical CT scanner.

Stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT) is defined as a method of EBRT that accurately delivers a high irradiation dose to an extracranial target in one or few treatment fractions. This implies the utilization of advanced techniques of imaging and simulation, treatment planning, treatment setup and delivery, as well as the most modern RT accelerators. This allows for more precise radiation delivery, smaller treatment margins, and the delivery of bigger fraction sizes with higher equivalent doses.

While the above advances pertain to improvements in the delivery of external radiotherapy using photons, these techniques (3DCRT, IMRT, IGRT) can be employed in *proton beam therapy*. Protons differ from photons in having a slightly greater radiobiologic effect dose-per-dose (relative biologic effectiveness of 1.1, relative to photons) and in having a dose deposition characterized by a slow increase in dose with depth initially, culminating in a sharp increase or peak in dose deposition (Bragg peak) at the end of its range, and thus lacking exit dose deposition.

Advances in Brachytherapy

The advent of transrectal ultrasound (TRUS) and three-dimensional planning systems surmounted the need for laparotomy for the implant and lack of dose optimization capability, thus ushering in the era of modern prostate brachytherapy in the 1980s. The emergence of appropriate isotopes (I^{125} , Pd¹⁰³) and the afterloading technology led to the development of *low-dose-rate brachytherapy* (LDRBT, or permanent seed implant, PSI) and *high-dose-rate brachytherapy* (HDRBT). Both techniques require a coordinate-systembased instrument and accessories for needle insertion, a multi-planar transrectal probe for needle guidance, and a three-dimensional planning system, which may be ultrasound- or CT-based.

The use of ultrasound-based planning coupled with inverse-planning optimization software system made possible *intraoperative planning techniques* for PSI, which include *intraoperative preplanning*, *interactive planning*, *and dynamic dose calculation* (Nag 2001). *Intraoperative* *planning* is similar to the conventional preplanned technique but allows acquisition of TRUS images and planning on the same day as the implantation, thus eliminating the need for a preplanning session, the need for patient repositioning and setup, and problems with changes in prostate anatomy during the interval.

Interactive planning entails intraoperative generation of an optimized plan, needle placement, registration of actual needle placement, plan re-optimization, and seed deposition. On the other hand, dynamic dose calculation allows for plan re-optimization based on actual seed deposition rather than needle placement. For instance, peripheral needles are loaded with seeds first, and subsequent placement and loading of central needles are optimized according to the deposited seed positions.

High-dose-rate brachytherapy (HDRBT) entails irradiation for a shorter period of time using high-dose-rate point sources and afterloading systems. Unlike in *PSI*, HDRBT allows for greater freedom in optimization (such as loading of needles around and outside the prostate) and is not subject to dosimetric distortion due to prostate or tumor shrinkage or fibrosis.

The arrival of multiparametric MRI and 3D color flow power Doppler ultrasound has allowed for better precision of intraprostatic lesions leading to the concept of partial gland treatments (hockey stick, hemi-gland, focal), including *focal brachytherapy*, either as monotherapy or boost. These treatments remain investigational.

Localized Disease

Low-Risk Disease

For low-risk disease, dose-escalated radiotherapy using modern EBRT techniques and brachytherapy alone are both associated with biochemical control rates comparable to surgery.

Long-term outcomes from phase 3 trials on dose escalation using 3DCRT, IMRT, or proton therapy (Michalski 2012a; Zelefsky et al. 2011; Zietman 2005) have all demonstrated biochemical control benefit for low-risk disease. Furthermore, a retrospective monocentric comparison between surgery and radiotherapy reported that for low-risk disease treated to \geq 72 Gy, biochemical failure-free survival is comparable to that treated with radical prostatectomy (Kupelian et al. 2004). The European Association of Urology (EAU) considers IMRT, with or without IGRT, as the gold standard for EBRT for localized prostate cancer and recommends treating to a minimum dose of 74 Gy (Mottet et al. 2016). The National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) guidelines recommend treating to 75.6–79.2 Gy (NCCN 2016).

A recent clinical trial that randomized patients with localized disease to active monitoring, RP, or EBRT reported similar prostate-cancer-specific mortality among the three groups, with lower rates of disease progression and metastases in patients who underwent RP or EBRT (Handy 2016). The NCCN recommends active surveillance, EBRT, brachytherapy, or RP as equally preferable options for patients with low-risk prostate cancer and life expectancy of ≥ 10 years (NCCN 2016).

The use of IGRT has rendered prostate radiotherapy more precise yet more complex and more expensive. Hypofractionation, from the radiobiological perspective an advantageous approach due to the known low α/β ratio of prostate adenocarcinoma, emerged as a logical solution. Furthermore, moderate hypofractionation (2.5–4.0-Gy fractions) using 3DCRT and IMRT has been shown to be safe, but long-term efficacy has yet to be demonstrated (Koontz et al. 2015). Extreme fractionation (5-10 Gy), on the other hand, requires IGRT and stereotactic techniques, and data on long-term efficacy and toxicity are still lacking. The EAU recommends restricting practice of combined moderate hypofractionation and dose escalation to experienced teams with rigorous RT quality assessment and strict optimization and restricting constraints extreme hypofractionation to prospective clinical trials (Mottet et al. 2016). The NCCN considers moderate hypofractionation as an acceptable alternative if clinically indicated and if done with image guidance and IMRT; extreme hypofractionation and SBRT are considered cautious alternative and only at clinics with appropriate technology, physics, and clinical expertise (NCCN 2016).

There are no randomized clinical trials comparing brachytherapy alone against other modalities. Long-term biochemical failure-free survival rates ranging from 82% to 98.6% have been reported for low-risk disease treated with PSI. Higher biologically effective dose, a dose to 90% of the prostate (D90) >130 Gy, lower pretreatment PSA levels, and lower PSA nadir values at 3 years after treatment were associated with better biochemical control rates. Using real-time intraoperative planning and inverse planning optimization, 5-year PSA relapse-free survival rate of 98% was achieved for low-risk disease, with improved biochemical control outcomes in patients treated to D90 >140 Gy (based on postimplant day 0, rather than day 30, CT dosimetry). The benefit of adding neoadjuvant or adjuvant ADT to PSI is unclear.

The ESTRO/EAU/EORTC consensus on the eligibility criteria for LDR monotherapy is as follows: stage cT1b-T2a N0, M0; Gleason 6 with < 50% of biopsy cores positive, or Gleason3 + 4 with <33% of biopsy cores positive; an initial PSA level of <10 ng/mL; a prostate volume of <50 cm³; and an International Prostatic Symptom Score (IPSS) <12 (Ash et al. 2000). The American Brachytherapy Society (ABS) consensus guidelines consider PSI monotherapy as appropriate for low-risk disease and that combination with EBRT is unnecessary, as with ADT except for purposes of prostate downsizing (Davis et al. 2012). Furthermore, the following are cited as absolute contraindications to TRUS-guided PSI, limited life expectancy, unacceptable operative risks, distant metastases, the absence of rectum, large TURP defects precluding seed placement and acceptable radiation dosimetry, and ataxia telangiectasia, and relative contraindications, high IPSS (>20), prior pelvic radiotherapy, TURP defects, large median lobes, gland size >60 cc at time of implantation, and inflammatory bowel disease.

HDRBT as monotherapy is associated with low acute toxicity and high biochemical control rates, but data are from limited series, and longterm data are lacking. The GEC/ESTRO does not recommend its practice outside of a formal study (Hoskin et al. 2013).

Intermediate-Risk Disease

Intermediate-risk disease may be appropriately treated with EBRT, brachytherapy, or a combination of the two, with or without short-term ADT, according to perceived risk of nodal metastasis. However, the need for nodal irradiation is unclear in the setting of hormonal therapy and/or dose escalation, more so for intermediate-risk disease.

Intermediate-risk disease. by definition. remains prostate-confined clinically although with higher probability of occult extracapsular extension (ECE), seminal vesicle involvement (SVI), and, to a lower degree, nodal metastasis. This requires irradiation of at least the prostate and the proximal portion of the seminal vesicles. This is often achieved with dose-escalated EBRT or with EBRT followed by brachytherapy boost, with the latter capable of delivering more conformal and much higher doses of radiation. HDRBT, compared to PSI, allows implantation of the immediate external periphery of the prostate and a portion of the seminal vesicles (Davis et al. 2012). The NCCN recommends either PSI or HDRBT in combination with EBRT.

For select low-volume intermediate-risk disease, the NCCN considers PSI monotherapy as appropriate. The ABS recommends PSI without EBRT or ADT for select intermediate-risk disease with otherwise low-risk features such as low-volume disease, predominant pattern 3, and only one adverse feature. The initial report of the NRG Oncology/RTOG 0232 trial comparing PSI with and without EBRT for intermediate-risk disease (T1c-T2b; Gleason 2–6 and PSA 10–20, or Gleason 7 and PSA<10; and prostate volume <60 cc) showed no control benefit at 5 years with addition of EBRT. Patients were stratified according to T-stage, Gleason score, PSA, and neoadjuvant ADT; final results are pending.

Locally Advanced Disease

High-Risk Disease

Radical prostatectomy is associated with high recurrence, and definitive dose-escalated EBRT combined with long-term androgen deprivation therapy (LTADT) is the preferred treatment (Mottet 2016; NCCN 2016) in order to avoid the need for postoperative adjuvant radiotherapy, which is associated with increased toxicity.

Dose-escalation trials have demonstrated that at least 74 Gy should be given and that improved outcomes are seen with increasing doses up to 80 Gy (Zietman 2010; Beckendorf et al. 2011; Dearnaley et al. 2014; Kuban et al. 2011; Heemsbergen et al. 2014). The NCCN guidelines recommend doses up to 81 Gy in conventional fractions. These doses are best delivered with IMRT, with or without image guidance. Alternatively, lower doses (45–50 Gy) may be delivered by EBRT and combined with an HDRBT boost in single or multiple fractions. A randomized clinical trial has demonstrated superiority of HDRBT boost over EBRT alone; however, the dose used in the EBRT-alone arm was significantly lower than the current standard. A systematic review found that the use of HDRBT boost is associated with superior biochemical control and overall survival compared to either EBRT alone or PSI boost (Zietman et al. 2005).

High-risk disease is characterized by extraprostatic extension (ECE or SVI), or by features that are associated with increased risk for extraprostatic extension or nodal metastasis. Thus, at least the prostate and the proximal part of the seminal vesicles (entire, if with SVI) are irradiated. However, the benefit of ENI remains unclear. While the RTOG 94-13 study showed advantage with whole-pelvic irradiation combined with neoadjuvant and concomitant hormonotherapy (compared to a combination with adjuvant hormonotherapy, or to prostateonly or mini-pelvic irradiation with or without hormonotherapy), several randomized studies failed to show such a benefit (Liebel et al. 1994; Asbell et al. 1988; Pommier et al. 2007). Treatment may be guided by the estimation of risk for nodal involvement using Briganti tables and the Roach formula, or by a staging pelvic lymphadenectomy. Patients with occult nodal metastases on lymphadenectomy should receive ENI combined with LTADT (Pilepich et al. 2005; James et al. 2014).

The addition of LTADT, but not short-term ADT (STADT), to EBRT has been shown to

improve overall survival in high-risk prostate cancer (Roach et al. 2008; D'Amico et al. 2008; Lawton et al. 2007; Bolla et al. 2010; Denham 2011). LTADT can be initiated 2–3 months before (neoadjuvant) or at the same time as EBRT (concomitant) and continued for an overall duration of 2–3 years.

Postoperative Adjuvant Treatment

Radical prostatectomy, regardless of the technique used, is associated with excellent local control rates for intraprostatic disease. However, in those patients with extra-prostatic involvement (pT3-4, pN1), relapse rates are 15-40% per year. Other major risk factors include high Gleason score (≥ 8), high initial PSA (≥ 20), and involved resection margins (R1). Furthermore, adjuvant radiotherapy given >30 postoperative days is associated with an increased risk for relapse. Minor risk factors include an age >50 years, black race, perineural invasion, tumor involving >25% of the prostate volume, PSA density >0.7 ng/mL/cc, the number and percentage of positive cores in the preoperative biopsy, microvascular density, and ploidy. Patients with any of the major risk factors should receive and those with several minor risk factors should be considered for adjuvant radiotherapy (NCCN 2016).

Adjuvant radiotherapy refers to prophylactic irradiation of the surgical bed within 6 months from surgery without documented biochemical recurrence (or progression, in case of persistently detectable PSA after an R1 surgery) or local relapse. In contrast, salvage radiotherapy refers to a therapy that is being done in the setting of biochemical (defined as PSA \geq 0.2 ng/mL) or locoregional relapse.

Adjuvant radiotherapy volumes and schedules vary in medical literature, but American guidelines recommend irradiation of the prostate bed in patients with low-intermediate-risk disease, as well as the pelvic nodal regions in case of high risk for nodal involvement, such as in the absence of adequate lymphadenectomy or in the presence of positive lymph nodes. Older series that used outdated techniques and doses report only a trend for better local control, but modern radiotherapy techniques allow the delivery of higher doses with acceptable toxicity. European guidelines recommend delivering a dose of at least 70 Gy to the prostatic bed at the lowest PSA possible (after two consecutive significant increments) as the PSA value at the time of postoperative RT relates to the biochemical relapse-free survival (King et al. 2012). IMRT is necessary if dose escalation (up to 76 Gy) is considered.

Delaying adjuvant radiotherapy until the first sign of relapse may decrease toxicity. However, this "wait-and-see" (WS) approach is associated with inferior biochemical control and relapse-free and overall survival when compared against immediate adjuvant radiotherapy in randomized clinical trials. Adjuvant RT improves biochemical relapse-free survival in patients with extracapsular extension or positive resection margins, as well as clinical relapse-free survival, in patients younger than 70. Furthermore, lower PSA (<0.2 ng/ml) at the time of RT is associated with longer metastasis-free survival.

While awaiting the results of three prospective randomized trials (RADICALS, RAVES, and GETUG 17), the EAU recommends WS approach as an option only in patients with PSA-only recurrence and with long PSA-DT (>12 months). Although the WS approach may avoid an unnecessary adjuvant RT, it may generate patient anxiety and, thus, a poor quality of life. The option should be thoroughly discussed with the patient.

Toxicity

Radiation toxicity may be categorized as acute and chronic. Acute toxicity occurs during the course of treatment and within 90 days from its completion and is secondary to radiation effects on early-responding tissues such as the intestinal, rectal, and bladder mucosa. Prevention and proper management of acute toxicity are important to prevent complications, avoid treatment interruption, and ensure its completion. These are frequent but are generally low-grade and tolerable, are easily managed with supportive care and medications, and subside after 2–4 weeks from treatment completion. Chronic toxicity occurs >90 days from treatment completion and is secondary to radiation effects on late-responding tissues such as the connective tissues, vessels, and muscles in the rectal and bladder walls. Prevention is the best approach as these can be long-standing and may require long-term medication, hospitalization, or surgery. With current radiotherapy techniques and the availability of data on volume-dose organ tolerances guiding radiation dose optimization, highgrade chronic toxicities are infrequent to rare.

The RTOG-EORTC scoring criteria for acute and chronic toxicity for pelvic irradiation are summarized below (Table 1). In general, grade 1 late toxicity pertains to minor symptoms with no treatment required; grade 2, moderate symptoms not affecting performance status and responsive to simple outpatient management; grade 3, distressing symptoms affecting performance status and requiring hospitalization for diagnosis or minor surgical intervention; and grade 4, lifethreatening symptoms requiring prolonged hospitalization and/or major surgical intervention.

In prostate treatment, radiation may be associated with intestinal-rectal, urinary, and sexual toxicities, as well as secondary malignancies.

	Grade					
	0	1	2	3	4	5
GI	None	Increased frequency or change in the quality of bowel habits not requiring medication/rectal discomfort not requiring analgesics	Diarrhea requiring parasympatholytic drugs (e.g., Lomotil)/mucous discharge not necessitating sanitary pads/rectal or abdominal pain requiring analgesics	Diarrhea requiring parenteral support/ severe mucous or blood discharge necessitating sanitary pads/ abdominal distention (flat plate radiograph demonstrates distended bowel loops)	Acute or subacute obstruction, fistula, or perforation; GI bleeding requiring transfusion; abdominal pain or tenesmus requiring tube decompression or bowel diversion	Fatal
GU	None	Frequency of urination or nocturia twice pretreatment habit/dysuria, urgency not requiring medication	Frequency of urination or nocturia that is less frequent than every hour. Dysuria, urgency, bladder spasm requiring local anesthetic (e.g., Pyridium)	Frequency with urgency and nocturia hourly or more frequently/ dysuria, pelvis pain, or bladder spasm requiring regular, frequent narcotic/ gross hematuria	Frequency of urination or nocturia twice pretreatment habit/dysuria, urgency not requiring medication	Fatal
Chro	nic	-	+		+	-
GI	None	Mild diarrhea; mild cramping; bowel movement 5 times daily; slight rectal discharge or bleeding	Moderate diarrhea and colic; bowel movement >5 times daily; excessive rectal mucus or intermittent bleeding	Obstruction or bleeding, requiring surgery	Necrosis/ perforation fistula	Fatal
GU	None	Slight epithelial atrophy; minor telangiectasia (microscopic hematuria)	Moderate frequency; generalized telangiectasia; intermittent macroscopic hematuria	Severe frequency and dysuria; severe telangiectasia (often with petechiae); frequent hematuria; reduction in bladder capacity (<150 cc)	Necrosis/contracted bladder (capacity <100 cc); severe hemorrhagic cystitis	Fatal

 Table 1
 RTOG-EORTC radiation toxicity scoring criteria (Cox et al. 1995)

External Beam Radiotherapy

With the availability of 3DCRT and IMRT techniques and robust data on dose-volume organ tolerances, prostate EBRT is fairly well-tolerated with rare late complications, despite dose escalation. OUANTEC recommendations on organ dosevolume constraints are based on 3DCRT techniques and conventional fractionation (Table 2). Application of these constraints for hypofractionated and stereotactic techniques and proton treatment require calculations using radiobiologic models and careful clinical consideration.

Acute grade 2 intestinal or rectal toxicity (enteritis or proctitis, manifesting as abdominal discomfort or pain, flatulence, diarrhea, or tenesmus) and urinary toxicity (cystitis or urethritis, manifesting as dysuria, frequency, urgency, hesitancy, decreased stream or nocturia, or augmentation of these symptoms which commonly exist even prior to treatment), occur in 60% of patients, appear during the 3rd week of treatment, and subside within 2-4 weeks after treatment completion.

Chronic grade 3 toxicity is infrequent and grade 4 toxicity, rare, mostly manifesting within the first 4 years after treatment and rarely after 5 years.

With adherence to organ dose-volume constraints, the incidence of grade 2 chronic intestinal or rectal sequelae manifesting as persistent diarrhea, hematochezia, tenesmus, or proctitis can be diminished to 13% and grade 3 toxicity, including fecal urgency and incontinence, to 1-7%. Grade 3-4 complications, such as bowel ulceration, obstruction, or perforation and anal stricture, are observed in < 1% with the use of IMRT and IGRT. Indeed, IMRT has been shown to diminish the risk of gastrointestinal toxicity from 13% to 5% when compared to 3DCRT.

Rectal toxicity correlates to the rectal volume receiving >70 Gy (V70) (Kuban et al. 2008). Rectal bleeding and high stool frequency were associated with the dose to the anorectal wall and fecal incontinence to the dose to the distal 3 cm of the anal canal wall. Advanced age, diabetes mellitus, hemorrhoids, inflammatory bowel disease, prior abdominal surgery, ADT, rectal Table 2 QUANTEC organ-at-risk dose recommendations^a (Marks et al. 2010)

`	,			
			Dose (Gy), or dose- volume	Rate
Organ	Volume	Endpoint	parameters	(%)
Small bowel	Individual small bowel loops	Grade ≥ 3 acute toxicity	V15 <120 cc	<10
	Entire potential space within peritoneal cavity	Grade ≥3 acute toxicity	V45 <195 cc	<10
Rectum	Whole organ	Grade ≥ 2 late toxicity	V50 <50%	<15
		Grade ≥ 3 late toxicity		<10
	Whole organ	Grade ≥ 2 late toxicity	V60 <35%	<15
		Grade ≥ 3 late toxicity		<10
	Whole organ	Grade ≥ 2 late toxicity	V65 <25%	<15
		Grade ≥ 3 late toxicity		<10
	Whole organ	Grade ≥ 2 late toxicity	V70 <20%	<15
		Grade ≥ 3 late toxicity		<10
	Whole organ	Grade ≥ 2 late toxicity	V75 <15%	<15
		Grade ≥ 3 late toxicity		<10
Bladder	Whole organ	Grade ≥ 3 late toxicity	Dmax <65	<6
	Whole organ	Grade ≥ 3 late toxicity	V65 ≤50% ^b	
			V70 ≤35% ^b	
			V75 ≤25% ^b	
			V80 ≤15% ^b	
Penile bulb	Whole organ	Severe erectile dysfunction	Mean dose to 95% of gland <50	<35
	Whole organ	Severe erectile dysfunction	D90 <50	<35
	Whole organ	Severe erectile dysfunction	D60–70 <70	<35

^aPartial organ irradiation using 3DCRT and conventional fractionation (1.8-2.0-Gy fractions) ^bBased on current RTOG 0415 recommendation

size, and severe acute rectal radiation toxicity are associated with increased chronic radiation proctopathy. Alternative treatments should be discussed with patients with a prior history of inflammatory bowel disease.

With 3DCRT, chronic urinary toxicity, in the form of cystitis, hematuria, urethral stricture, or bladder contracture, is <5%, and the incidence of grade 3 and 4 urinary-related complications requiring major surgical interventions or hospitalization is <1%. With dose escalation to 81 Gy using IMRT, the 10-year actuarial incidence of grade ≥ 2 urinary toxicity was 17% (Alicikus et al. 2011).

Unlike for rectal toxicity, a dose-volume cutoff for bladder toxicity is less well-defined, and little difference was seen in the urinary toxicity rates with 3DCRT and IMRT probably explained by the urethral dose which cannot be significantly decreased with IMRT or IGRT techniques. Pretreatment urinary symptoms, prior transurethral resection of the prostate, neoadjuvant androgen deprivation therapy, higher radiation doses, and acute urinary radiation toxicity predict chronic urinary toxicity.

Erectile dysfunction (ED) typically appears 1-2 years after EBRT, with 50-60% rate of potency preservation, according to a metaanalysis (Robinson et al. 2002). The assessment of the impact of EBRT on sexual function is complex and confounded by the effects of the natural aging process, existing comorbidities and medications, and the use of ADT. The penile bulb and the periprostatic neurovascular bundles are potential target tissues for ED. Among patients with ED post-EBRT, arteriogenic dysfunction was found in 63%, cavernosal dysfunction in 31%, and neurogenic impotence in 3%; improvement with sildenafil administration in 74% has been reported. The risk for ED has been associated to mean doses to the penile bulb. Decreased libido, decreased volume or absence of ejaculate, and decreased intensity of orgasm have also been described after EBRT.

Although the latency period for secondary malignancies is long (5-15 years), this is becoming more important due to younger age at diagnosis, earlier stage at presentation, improved

treatment efficacy, and thus longer average life expectancy. The excess risk for solid tumors (bladder, rectum, lung, sarcoma) associated with radiation is small but significant (1/290, for all survivors, 1/125 for \geq 5-year survivors, and 1/70 for \geq 10-year survivors (Brenner et al. 2000).

Brachytherapy

As with EBRT and surgery, brachytherapy is associated with intestinal, rectal, and bladder toxicity; however, patients treated with PSI have been shown to have better sexual function performed better than those with EBRT or RP. While the association of EBRT to PSI boost has been shown to increase the risk for morbidity, early results from a more recent trial showed similar morbidities with definitive EBRT and EBRT and HDR boost (Hoskin et al. 2012).

While the emergence of intraoperative, realtime planning has diminished toxicity with brachytherapy, prevention of post-implant complications and radiation morbidity begins with proper patient selection. High initial IPSS (>7-10) and an enlarged prostate volume were associated with increased urinary morbidity. Short-course neoadjuvant ADT may reduce the prostate volume but not necessarily post-implant urinary morbidity. On the other hand, the use of prophylactic α-adrenergic blockers may diminish the impact of a high initial IPSS value. The option of definitive EBRT should be discussed with patients with enlarged prostates and high IPSS values. For patients with prior TURP, especially for those with large defects, a pre-implant ultrasound evaluation may be preferable to evaluate urethral trajectory and compatibility of the defect with planned seed locations. On the other hand, current PSI protocols (urethra-sparing by peripheral loading) are no longer associated with higher risk for prolonged post-implant dysuria and urethral necrosis risk after previous TURP.

Radiation toxicity after brachytherapy may be *acute* (immediate postoperative period), *subacute* (2–12 weeks after implant), or *chronic* (beyond 3 months). The temporal profile of radiation toxicity differs between PSI (associated with

continuous but decreasing irradiation) and HDR brachytherapy (associated with a more temporary, rapid irradiation) and among PSI sources, with sources having shorter half-lives (such as Pd-103) being associated with earlier and more intense peaking of acute symptoms, compared to those with longer half-lives (such as I-125).

Acute urinary toxicity manifesting as weak stream, dysuria, frequency, urgency, and hematuria is common, if not universal, in the immediate postoperative period. Alpha-adrenergic blockers, such as tamsulosin, terazosin, and doxazosin, can relieve weak stream and frequency, while urinary tract analgesics, such as phenazopyridine, can relieve dysuria, frequency, and urgency. Hematuria is generally self-limited but requires bladder irrigation to prevent urine retention, especially for HDR brachytherapy, where larger-bore needles are required.

Acute urinary retention is less common (5-15% in patients treated with PSI) and seems to be more related to acute prostate trauma, inflammation, and edema, as its incidence correlates with prostate volumes >35 cc (greater number of needles placed or seeds deposited) and higher baseline IPSS or AUA scores but not with dosimetric parameters, such as urethral dose and V150. Management may entail long-term catheter placement, with a reported median duration of retention of 70 days and a range of 0–469 days (Locke et al. 2002). Similarly, bloody ejaculate and painful orgasm due to intraoperative trauma may persist for several weeks.

Subacute urinary toxicity appears 1–2 weeks and peaks at 4–6 weeks after the implant, with most symptoms disappearing in 12 months. Neoadjuvant ADT, higher baseline IPSS, and greater number of needles were associated with increased rates of grade 2 acute toxicity. For persistent retention despite exhaustive medical management, transurethral incision or resection of the prostatic urethra can be performed after two to three halflives of the isotope (Hu et al. 1998). Postoperative incontinence rate has been reported to be 26%.

Chronic urinary morbidity manifesting as frequency, incontinence, urethral strictures, and urethral necrosis appears at 6 months with 5-year rates of 24%, 6%, and <1% for grade 2, 3, and 4 toxicities, respectively. Risk factors for grade ≥ 2 toxicity were higher baseline IPSS, maximal post-implant IPSS, the presence of acute toxicity, and higher prostate V150. Urethra-sparing protocols by peripheral loading have resulted in lower chronic urinary toxicity. Nevertheless, toxicity remains greatest in those with large prostates in which peripheral loading should have the most significant impact. Large prostate volumes and neoadjuvant ADT are independent predictors of urinary retention, and a hypothesis is that prostate downsizing by ADT leaves mainly fibrous than glandular tissue, which does not permit accommodation to the inflammatory reaction to radiation (Michalski 2012).

With PSI, grade 2 rectal toxicity are common (4-12%), and grade 3-4 toxicity, unusual (<2%). Symptoms such as rectal bleeding, increased mucous discharge, diarrhea, constipation, tenesmus, or rectal pressure appear in the subsequent weeks and peak at 8-12 months. These are commonly self-limited and respond to conservative symptomatic management. Late rectal toxicity, most commonly self-limited proctitis, but also rectal ulceration, fistula formation, and incontinence, manifests 1-2 years after implantation. Proctitis is managed conservatively with stool softeners and local steroids; biopsies and laser treatments should be avoided when possible as these may precipitate ulceration and fistula formation.

Dose-volume effects have been demonstrated for rectal bleeding. The rates of grade 2 proctitis were 0% for those with rectal volume <0.8 cc receiving the prescription dose of 160 Gy; 8%, with 0.8–1.8 cc; and 25%, with >1.8 cc. The ABS recommends restricting the dose to 1 cm of the rectum to the prescription dose (Davis et al. 2012).

Potency preservation after brachytherapy has been reported to be as high as 80–85% of men aged <60 years old treated with PSI and as low as 29% after combination therapy with EBRT, ADT, and PSI, based on retrospective data. Age, diabetes, pretreatment erectile function, and implant dose were significant factors in potency preservation; the impact of STADT is less clear. Response rate to phosphodiesterase inhibitors was 62%, greater for patients treated with ADT. The relative risk for second cancers after brachytherapy is lower or similar to that for EBRT (Abdel-Wahab et al. 2008).

Metastatic Setting

Retrospective data and a small prospective experimental cohort suggest that the treatment of the primary tumor in the form of surgery or radiotherapy may be beneficial in newly diagnosed patients with metastatic disease, in particular, those who have responded to ADT with only one to two metastases. An ongoing European phase III randomized trial (PEACE 1) aims to evaluate the efficacy of hormonotherapy in metastatic patients with or without abiraterone and/or prostate radiotherapy. Similarly, radiotherapy to nodal metastases has been proposed in order to delay systemic treatment, but this approach remains investigational.

Nevertheless, EBRT is an extremely useful tool for treating bone metastases, effecting pain relief in 80-90% of patients, permitting tapering down of pain medications, and reducing the risk of vertebral compression or fractures. For noncomplicated bone metastases, a single dose of 8 Gy has been shown to be equivalent to fractionated schemes. Nevertheless, the dose and fractionation should be considered on a case-to-case basis. Radiometabolic therapy with Radium 223 dichloride can be a valid choice in multimetastatic patients. In a metastatic lesion that is associated with neuropathic pain secondary to infiltration of a nervous plexus, leptomeningeal infiltration, cord compression, or significant risk for bone fracture, instability, or vertebral collapse, the treatment of choice is surgery followed by EBRT, or, in case of emergency, EBRT alone with steroid therapy. There is not a standard for dose and fractions; a single dose of 8 Gy, while effective in pain control, is associated with a higher number of re-irradiation.

Finally, EBRT has been shown to be effective in controlling symptoms of extended pelvic disease such as pain, bleeding, or visceral compression, especially in radio-naïve patients. There is not a standard dose or fractionation, but patients with longer life expectancy could benefit from higher doses.

Future Directions

Stereotactic Body Radiotherapy

Stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT), also known as stereotactic ablative radiotherapy, entails delivery of ablative doses using extreme hypofractionation (>5-Gy fraction sizes); this theoretically takes advantage of the low alphabeta ratio of prostate adenocarcinoma. To limit toxicity, doses are confined to the target volume plus a tight margin. This requires intensive patient immobilization, careful bladder and bowel preparation, MRI co-registration, and image-guidance techniques including fiducial marker placement, prostate tracking, and online correction by (cone beam CT) CBCT imaging. The use of rectal protection techniques such as the endorectal balloon and rectal spacer has also been studied.

A pooled analysis of prospective phase 2 trials of SBRT monotherapy for localized prostate cancer, including 1100 patients, of which 58%, 30%, and 11% had low-, intermediate- and high-risk disease, respectively, reported 5-year biochemical failure-free survival rates of 95.2%, 84.1%, and 81.2%, respectively and no dose response within the range 35–40 Gy (given in 4–5 fractions). The authors concluded that outcomes for low- and intermediate-risk disease are comparable to those of other modalities and that escalation beyond 40 Gy is not warranted for these patients (King et al. 2013). Furthermore, better biochemical disease-free survival was noted with higher doses (37.5 Gy in five fractions versus 36.25–35 Gy in five fractions) and unacceptable toxicity with doses above 47.5 Gy in five fractions.

The HYPO-RT-PC trial, a non-inferiority trial concluded in 2015, randomized 1200 men with intermediate-risk (including cT3a) disease to equi-effective conventionally fractionated and extremely hypofractionated (seven 6.1-Gy fractions) regimens, with a primary outcome of freedom from PSA failure at 5 years posttreatment. At

2-year follow-up, early toxicity is comparable between the two regimens; mature data are pending.

The NCCN guidelines consider SBRT as a cautious alternative to conventional fractionation in settings with appropriate technology, physics, and clinical expertise; the American Society of Radiation Oncology considers it an appropriate alternative for select low- to intermediate-risk disease. In monotherapy SBRT series, high-risk disease is underrepresented, and conclusions are difficult to extrapolate to this group. The use of SBRT as boost after external radiotherapy in high-risk disease has been shown to be well-tolerated but remains controversial.

Finally, SBRT has also been used to escalate dose to the dominant intraprostatic lesion in lowand intermediate-risk disease with acceptable acute toxicity. However, longer follow-up is lacking.

Salvage Brachytherapy

With the recent increase in the use of radical prostatectomy even for intermediate- and highrisk disease and practice of delaying adjuvant radiation therapy until PSA reascension, postoperative local recurrence has been more common. Furthermore, 20-50% of patients treated with EBRT would develop failures within 10 years, even in the era of 3DCRT, IMRT, and IGRT techniques. Dose-escalation studies have demonstrated better outcomes with higher doses, and the doses deliverable by EBRT techniques are definitely less than the ablative doses delivered by highly conformal brachytherapy (Hoskin et al. 2012; Morris et al. 2016). While biochemical control has been consistently shown to be better with EBRT combined with brachytherapy boost compared to EBRT alone, there has been a recent decrease in the use of brachytherapy boost. Post-EBRT recurrences are perceived as secondary to inadequate dose and are thus not necessarily doseresistant (Tetrault-Laflamme et al. 2016).

The advances in brachytherapy techniques combined with those of multiparametric MRI and Doppler US imaging have led to the use of salvage brachytherapy, whether whole gland, partial, or focal, in the treatment of local recurrences after EBRT or after RP. In all cases, the patient should have good life expectancy and, in case of re-irradiation, had grade 0–1 toxicity from the previous EBRT.

Salvage After EBRT

With salvage LDR brachytherapy, prescribed doses ranging from 110 to 145 Gy for 1125 and from 100 to 120 Gy for Pd103 that have resulted in 5-year biochemical failure-free survival rates ranging from 34% to 77% have been reported. Among carefully selected patients (life expectancy >5-10 years, interval to biochemical failure >2 years, PSA <10 ng/mL, PSA doubling time >6-9 months), a rate of 83% has been reported (Tetrault-Laflamme et al. 2016). On the other hand, prolonged prior ADT use and castrate-resistant disease are associated with lower rates.

Acute toxicity is similar in nature (most commonly frequency and urgency) as that with primary treatment but persists for much longer (24–27 months) than during primary brachytherapy. Late toxicities are more frequent: grade 3 urinary toxicities (urethral strictures requiring dilatation or TURP, persistent hematuria) develop in 10–25%; rectal toxicities are less common (2–6%) but can be more problematic (grade 3–4) (ulcers, bleeding, or fistulae requiring a diverting colostomy). Hydrogel rectal spacers may be difficult to use due to adhesions and fibrosis and have not been effective in reducing rectal toxicity.

The following have all been associated with toxicity: re-irradiation interval (<4.5 years); high prostate D90 (>105%); bladder D2cc; urethral V100; rectal D0.1 cc, D1 cc, D2 cc, and V100; and dose inhomogeneity (reflected by V150 and V200). The following constraints have been proposed: bladder D2cc <70 Gy, urethral V100 <0.4 cc, and rectal D0.1cc <160 Gy, D1cc <120 Gy, D2cc <100 Gy, and V100 <0.35 cc (Peters et al. 2015, 2016). The RTOG 0526 phase 2 trial on salvage LDR brachytherapy after EBRT

defines dose (140 Gy), dose-volume (V100 \geq 98%, D90 \leq 125%), and dose homogeneity constraints (V150 <45%, V200 <10%); results are pending.

HDR techniques allow implantation of the seminal vesicles and extracapsular extension, greater freedom for dose optimization, and the opportunity to combine hyperthermia for salvage treatment. Control outcomes with salvage HDRBRT are comparable to LDRBT with lower grade 3 toxicity rates (urinary, 0–14%; rectal 0%) (Chen et al. 2013; Lee et al. 2007; Jo et al. 2012; Tharp et al. 2008; Yamada et al. 2014). A 5-year biochemical failure-free survival rate of 69% has been reported (Yamada et al. 2014).

Focal treatment entails use of multiparametric MRI, magnetic resonance spectroscopy, Doppler US, choline PET, and/or stereotactic biopsy mapping, to better define target volumes. Focal LDR salvage has resulted in 3-year biochemical failure-free survival rates of 60–71% with lower toxicity rates (no grade 3 or higher bladder, urethral, or rectal toxicity) (Hsu et al. 2013; Peters et al. 2014). Early results using focal HDR salvage showed 93% biochemical control rate with no grade 3 toxicity (Guerif et al. 2014). Phase 2 trials on focal HDR salvage and whole-gland HDR salvage with focal boost are ongoing (Chung 2016; Chung 2016).

Salvage After Radical Prostatectomy

Early studies have demonstrated the feasibility and safety of salvage brachytherapy with or without EBRT for TRUS-detectable local recurrences after RP with or without EBRT. No grade 3 toxicities were reported, but longer follow-up was lacking (Losa et al. 2003; Niehoff et al. 2005; Traudt et al. 2011).

A more recent series using real-time planning reported 5-year biochemical failure-free and cancer-specific survival rates of 89% and 97%, with acute grade 1–2 GU and GI toxicity rates in 49% and 17%, respectively, and late grade 1–2 GU and GI toxicity rates of 12% and 12%, respectively (Gomez-Veiga et al. 2012).

References

- Abdel-Wahab M, et al. Second primary cancer after radiotherapy for prostate cancer—a SEER analysis of brachytherapy versus external beam radiotherapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;72:58–68.
- Alicikus ZA, et al. Ten-year outcomes of high-dose, intensity-modulated radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. Cancer. 2011;117:1429–37.
- Al-Mamgani A, et al. Update of Dutch multicenter dose escalation trial of radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;72 (4):980–8.
- Aluwini S, et al. Hypofractionated versus conventionally fractionated radiotherapy for patients with prostate cancer (HYPRO): acute toxicity results from a randomised non-inferiority phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16 (3):274–83.
- Arcangeli G, et al. Acute and late toxicity in a randomized trial of conventional versus hypofractionated threedimensional conformal radiotherapy for prostate cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2011;79:1013–21.
- Asbell SO, et al. Elective pelvic irradiation in stage A2, B carcinoma of the prostate: analysis of RTOG 77-06. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1988;15:1307.
- Ash D, et al. ESTRO/EAU/EORTC recommendations on permanent seed implantation for localized prostate cancer. Radiother Oncol. 2000;57(3):315–21.
- Beckendorf V, et al. 70 Gy versus 80 Gy in localized prostate cancer: 5-year results of GETUG 06 randomized trial. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2011;80 (4):1056–63.
- Bolla M, et al. External irradiation with or without longterm androgen suppression for prostate cancer with high metastatic risk: 10-year results of an EORTC randomised study. Lancet Oncol. 2010;11:1066.
- Brenner DJ, et al. Second malignancies in prostate carcinoma patients after radiotherapy compared with surgery. Cancer. 2000;88(2):398–406.
- Chen CP, et al. Salvage HDR brachytherapy for recurrent prostate cancer after previous definitive radiation therapy: 5-year outcomes. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2013;86(2):324–9.
- Chung H. Focal salvage HDR brachytherapy for the treatment of prostate cancer (NCT01583920). 2016. Retrieved from clinicaltrials.gov: https://clinicaltrials. gov/show/NCT01583920
- Chung H. Pilot study of whole gland salvage HDR prostate brachytherapy for locally recurrent prostate cancer (NCT02560181). 2016. Retrieved from clinicaltrials. gov: https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02560181? term=prostate+salvage+brachytherapy&rank=3
- Cox JD, et al. Toxicity criteria of the Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) and the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC). Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1995;31(5):1341–6.
- D'Amico AV, et al. Androgen suppression and radiation vs radiation alone for prostate cancer: a randomized trial. JAMA. 2008;299:289.

- Davis BJ, et al. American brachytherapy society consensus guidelines for transrectal ultrasound-guided permanent prostate brachytherapy. Brachytherapy. 2012;11:6–19.
- Dearnaley DP, et al. Escalated-dose versus standard-dose conformal radiotherapy in prostate cancer: first results from the MRC RT01 randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol. 2007;8(6):475–87.
- Dearnaley DP, et al. Escalated-dose versus control-dose conformal radiotherapy for prostate cancer: long-term results from the MRC RT01 randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol. 2014;15:464.
- Denham JW, et al. Short-term neoadjuvant androgen deprivation and radiotherapy for locally advanced prostate cancer: 10-year data from the TROG 96.01 randomised trial. Lancet Oncol. 2011;12:451.
- Gomez-Veiga F, et al. Brachytherapy for the treatment of recurrent prostate cancer after radiotherapy or radical prostatectomy. BJU Int. 2012;109(s1):17–21.
- Guerif S, et al. Focal salvage HDR brachytherapy for local prostate cancer recurrence after primary radiation therapy: early experience of prospective study. Brachytherapy. 2014;13:S116–7.
- Hamdy FC, et al. 10-year outcomes after monitoring, surgery, or radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2016;375:1415–1424.
- Heemsbergen WD, et al. Long-term results of the Dutch randomized prostate cancer trial: impact of doseescalation on local, biochemical, clinical failure, and survival. Radiother Oncol. 2014;110:104.
- Hoskin PJ, et al. Randomised trial of external beam radiotherapy alone or combined with high-dose-rate brachytherapy boost for localised prostate cancer. Radiother Oncol. 2012;103(2):217–22.
- Hoskin PJ, et al. GEC/ESTRO recommendations on high dose rate afterloading. Radiol Oncol. 2013;107:325–32.
- Hsu CC, et al. Feasibility of MR imaging/MR spectroscopy-planned focal partial salvage permanent prostate implant (PPI) for localized recurrence after initial PPI for prostate cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2013;85(2):370–7.
- Hu K, et al. Urinary incontinence in patients who have a TURP/TUIP following prostate brachytherapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1998;40:783–6.
- James ND, et al. Impact of node status and radiotherapy on failure-free survival in patients with newly-diagnosed non-metastatic prostate cancer: data from >690 patients in the control arm of the STAMPEDE trial. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2014;90:S13.
- Jo Y, et al. Salvage high-dose-rate brachytherapy for local prostate cancer recurrence after radiotherapy – preliminary results. BJU Int. 2012;109(6):835–9.
- King CR, et al. The timing of salvage radiotherapy after radical prostatectomy: a systematic review. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2012;84(1):104–11.
- King CR, et al. Stereotactic body radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer: pooled analysis from a multiinstitutional consortium of prospective phase II trials. Radiol Oncol. 2013;109:217–21.

- Koontz BF, et al. A systematic review of hypofractionation for primary management of prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2015;68(4):683–91.
- Kuban D, et al. Long-term results of the M. D. Anderson randomized dose-escalation trial for prostate cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol. 2008;70(1):67–74.
- Kuban DA, et al. Long-term failure patterns and survival in a randomized dose-escalation trial for prostate cancer. Who dies of disease? Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2011;79:1310.
- Kupelian PA, et al. Radical prostatectomy, external beam radiotherapy <72 Gy, external beam radiotherapy > or =72 Gy, permanent seed implantation, or combined seeds/external beam radiotherapy for stage T1-T2 prostate cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol. 2004;58:25–33.
- Lawton CA, et al. An update of the phase III trial comparing whole pelvic to prostate only radiotherapy and neoadjuvant to adjuvant total androgen suppression: updated analysis of RTOG 94-13, with emphasis on unexpected hormone/radiation interactions. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2007;69:646.
- Lee B, et al. Feasibility of high-dose-rate brachytherapy salvage for local prostate cancer recurrence after radiotherapy: the University of California-San Francisco experience. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2007;67 (4):1106–12.
- Leibel SA, et al. The effects of local and regional treatment on the metastatic outcome in prostatic carcinoma with pelvic lymph node involvement. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1994;28:7.
- Locke J, et al. Risk factors for acute urinary retention requiring temporary intermittent catheterization after prostate brachytherapy. A prospective study. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2002;52(3):712–9.
- Losa A, et al. Salvage brachytherapy for local recurrence after radical prostatectomy and subsequent external beam radiotherapy. Urology. 2003;62:1068–72.
- Marks LB, et al. Use of normal tissue complication probability models in the clinic. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2010;76(3 Suppl):S10–9.
- Michalski J, et al. Clinical outcome of patients treated with 3D conformal radiation therapy 3D-CRT for prostate cancer on RTOG 9406. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2012a;83:e363–70.
- Michalski JM, et al. Prostate cancer. In: Joel T, Gunderson LL, editors. Clinical radiation oncology 3e. Philadelphia: Elsevier Saunders; 2012b. p. 1070–1.
- Morris WJ, et al. Androgen suppression combined with elective nodal and dose escalated radiation therapy (the ASCENDE-RT trial): an analysis of survival endpoints for a randomized trial comparing a low-dose-rate brachytherapy boost to a dose-escalated external beam boost for high- and intermediate-risk prostate cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2016;98(2):275–85.
- Mottet N, et al. EAU ESTRO SIOG guidelines on prostate cancer. European Association of Urology; 2016.
- Nag SC. Intraoperative planning and evaluation of permanent prostate brachytherapy: report of the American

Brachytherapy Society. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2001;51:1422–30.

- National Cancer Comprehensive Network. NCCN guidelines version 3.2016 prostate cancer. 2016.
- Niehoff P, et al. Feasibility and preliminary outcome of salvage combined HDR brachytherapy and external beam radiotherapy (EBRT) for local recurrences after radical prostatectomy. Brachytherapy. 2005;4 (2):141–5.
- Peters M, et al. Focal salvage iodine-125 brachytherapy for prostate cancer recurrences after primary radiotherapy: a retrospective study regarding toxicity, biochemical outcome and quality of life. Radiother Oncol. 2014;112(1):77–82.
- Peters M, et al. Urethral and bladder dosimetry of total and focal salvage iodine-125 prostate brachytherapy: late toxicity and dose constraints. Radiother Oncol. 2015;117(2):262–9.
- Peters M, et al. Rectal dose constraints for salvage iodine-125 prostate brachytherapy. Brachytherapy. 2016;15 (1):85–93.
- Pilepich MV, et al. Androgen suppression adjuvant to definitive radiotherapy in prostate carcinoma – longterm results of phase III RTOG 85-31. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2005;61:1285.
- Pommier P, et al. Is there a role for pelvic irradiation in localized prostate adenocarcinoma? Preliminary results of GETUG-01. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25:5366.
- Roach M, et al. Short-term neoadjuvant androgen deprivation therapy and external-beam radiotherapy for locally advanced prostate cancer: long-term results of RTOG 8610. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26:585.
- Robinson JW, et al. Meta-analysis of rates of erectile function after treatment of localized prostate carcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2002;54:1063–8.

- Tetreault-Laflamme A, et al. Options for salvage of radiation failures for. Semin Radiat Oncol. 2016;27:67–78.
- Tharp M, et al. Prostate high-dose-rate brachytherapy as salvage treatment of local failure after previous external or permanent seed irradiation for prostate cancer. Brachytherapy. 2008;7(3):231–6.
- Traudt K, et al. Prostate cancer recurrence after radical prostatectomy. Urology. 2011;77:1416–9.
- Wilkins A, et al. Hypofractionated radiotherapy versus conventionally fractionated radiotherapy for patients with intermediate-risk localised prostate cancer: 2-year patient-reported outcomes of the randomised, non-inferiority, phase 3 CHHiP trial. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16:1605–16.
- Yamada Y, et al. A phase II study of salvage high-dose-rate brachytherapy for the treatment of locally recurrent prostate cancer after definitive external beam radiotherapy. Brachytherapy. 2014;13(2):111–6.
- Yeoh EE, et al. Hypofractionated versus conventionally fractionated radiation therapy for prostate carcinoma: updated results of a phase III randomized trial. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2006;66(4):1072–83.
- Zelefsky MJ, et al. Dose escalation for prostate cancer radiotherapy: predictors of long-term biochemical tumor control and distant metastases free survival outcomes. Eur Urol. 2011;60:1133–9.
- Zietman AL, et al. Comparison of conventional-dose vs high-dose conformal radiation therapy in clinically localized adenocarcinoma of the prostate: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2005;294:1233–9.
- Zietman A, et al. A randomized trial comparing conventional-dose with conformal radiation therapy high-dose in early stage adenocarcinoma of the prostate. Long-term results from Proton Radiation Oncology Group (PROG)/American College of Radiology (ACR) 95-09. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28:1106–11.



Management of Nonmetastatic Failure Following Local Prostate Cancer Therapy

David Ambuehl, Silvan Boxler, George Niklaus Thalmann, and Martin Spahn

Contents

Definition of Biochemical Recurrence229Management of BCR230Management of Nonmetastatic Failure Following Radical Prostatectomy232Salvage Radiation Therapy234Salvage Radical Prostatectomy234Salvage Radical Prostatectomy234Salvage Radical Prostatectomy235Salvage Brachytherapy235Salvage Cryosurgical Ablation of the Prostate236Salvage HIFU Ablation236Salvage Lymph Node Dissection236Management of Oligometastatic PCa Recurrence237Summary237References237	Introduction	228
Management of Nonmetastatic Failure Following Radical Prostatectomy232Salvage Radiation Therapy234Management of Nonmetastatic Failure Following Radiation Therapy234Salvage Radical Prostatectomy234Salvage Brachytherapy235Salvage Cryosurgical Ablation of the Prostate235Salvage Lymph Node Dissection236Hormone Therapy for Biochemical Recurrence236Management of Oligometastatic PCa Recurrence237Summary237References237	Definition of Biochemical Recurrence Management of BCR	229 230
Management of Nonmetastatic Failure Following Radiation Therapy234Salvage Radical Prostatectomy234Salvage Brachytherapy235Salvage Cryosurgical Ablation of the Prostate235Salvage HIFU Ablation236Salvage Lymph Node Dissection236Hormone Therapy for Biochemical Recurrence237Summary237References237	Management of Nonmetastatic Failure Following Radical Prostatectomy Salvage Radiation Therapy	232 232
Salvage Lymph Node Dissection236Hormone Therapy for Biochemical Recurrence236Management of Oligometastatic PCa Recurrence237Summary237References237	Management of Nonmetastatic Failure Following Radiation Therapy Salvage Radical Prostatectomy Salvage Brachytherapy Salvage Cryosurgical Ablation of the Prostate Salvage HIFU Ablation	234 234 235 235 236
Hormone Therapy for Biochemical Recurrence236Management of Oligometastatic PCa Recurrence237Summary237References237	Salvage Lymph Node Dissection	236
Management of Oligometastatic PCa Recurrence 237 Summary 237 References 237	Hormone Therapy for Biochemical Recurrence	236
Summary 237 References 237	Management of Oligometastatic PCa Recurrence	237
References	Summary	237
	References	237

D. Ambuehl · S. Boxler Department of Urology, University Hospital Bern, Inselspital, Bern, Switzerland e-mail: david.ambuehl@insel.ch; silvan.boxler@insel.ch

G. N. Thalmann Department of Urology, Bern University Hospital, Bern, Switzerland e-mail: george.thalmann@insel.ch

Abstract

Biochemical recurrence (BCR) following curative surgery or radiation therapy in men with localized prostate cancer (PCa) is a common occurrence and one of the most challenging situations in urological oncology. Local recurrence or metastatic disease can be the underlying cause of rising prostate-specific antigen (PSA). The clinical course in these patients is highly variable, some patients requiring only observation, others needing local and/or systemic treatment. The decision to treat depends on various factors, including previous

M. Spahn (🖂)

Center for Urology Hirslanden Zürich, Prostate Cancer Center Hirslanden Zürich, Klinik Hirslanden Zürich, University of Duisburg-Essen, Zürich, Switzerland e-mail: martin.spahn@hirslanden.ch

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_75

treatment, site of recurrence, individual tumorspecific parameters, PSA kinetics, comorbidities, and individual patient considerations. Observation is indicated in men with a favorable risk profile, elderly patients, or patients with severe comorbidities. Salvage radiation therapy and salvage prostatectomy are the preferred curative treatment options for men with local recurrence. Treatment should be based on the individual patient's history and selected after careful discussion in a multidisciplinary team to minimize treatment related side effects.

Keywords

Prostate cancer · Nonmetastatic failure · Biochemical recurrence · Rising PSA · Salvage radiation therapy · Salvage radical prostatectomy · Salvage pelvic lymph node dissection · Salvage brachytherapy · Salvage HIFU

Introduction

Although radical prostatectomy (RP) and radiation therapy (RT) is curative for most patients with low- and intermediate-risk prostate cancer (PCa), 20-40% will experience disease recurrence within 10 years after treatment. For patients with locally advanced/high-risk PCa (PSA >20 ng/mL and/or Gleason score of 8-10 and/or clinical stage T3/T4), the biochemical recurrence (BCR) rate is even higher, reported to be up to 70% (Grimm et al. 2012; Spahn et al. 2010; Yossepowitch et al. 2007). Local treatment of PCa consists of RP or RT either by external beam radiation therapy, or low-dose rate or high-dose rate brachytherapy, or any combination of these options. Alternative treatments, such as high-intensity focused ultrasound (HIFU) and cryosurgery, do not yet have validated PSA cutoff values defining BCR but follow the general principles for disease management as described in this chapter.

Management of rising PSA in patients after local PCa treatment is one of the most challenging situations in urological oncology. PSA recurrence can be caused by either local recurrence or metastatic disease. Currently no accurate diagnostic test is available to discriminate local from distant failure in patients with low PSA levels. Several parameters appear to be helpful in differentiating local from distant metastatic relapse: initial PSA level, tumor stage, Gleason score, time from RP/RT to PSA recurrence, PSA doubling time (PSA-DT), and PSA velocity (American Society for Therapeutic Radiology and Oncology Consensus Panel 1997).

Follow-up in these patients should assess immediate and long-term oncological results and include discussion of possible second-line treatments with curative intent, early hormone therapy (HT), or observation. Further follow-up should depend on various factors including previous treatment, site of recurrence, individual tumorspecific parameters, PSA kinetics, comorbidities, and individual patient considerations. Repeated measurement of PSA as an organ-specific tumor marker after local treatment for PCa is an apparently successful monitoring strategy. Current guidelines recommend routine follow-up of asymptomatic patients to include obtaining a disease-specific history and serum PSA measurement supplemented by digital rectal examination at 3, 6, and 12 months after treatment, then every 6 months until 3 years, and annually thereafter (Cornford et al. 2017). Imaging techniques, such as computed tomography (CT), magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), bone scintigraphy, and positron emission tomography/computed tomography (PET/CT), should only be performed in patients with symptoms or whose BCR findings would affect treatment decisions. The recent recommendations for the use of imaging techniques are summarized in Table 1.

Optimal treatment of patients with a rising PSA after local therapy remains unclear due not only to the diagnostic limitations in discriminating local from distant cancer recurrence but also to the highly variable natural course of the disease. Furthermore, no prospective randomized trials have produced findings indicating when a local or systemic approach should be initiated and whether any treatment actually prolongs survival. Considering the variable course of recurrent disease, some patients might be at high risk of metastasis and cancer-related death while others will follow a rather benign course. High-risk patients might

	BCR after RP	BCR after RT
	No imaging recommended for P	SA <1 ng/mL (LE: 3, GR: A)
PET/CT	$PSA \ge 1 ng/mL$	Exclusion of lymph node involvement or metastases in
		patients fit enough for curative salvage treatment
	Choline- or PSMA-PET/CT	Choline-PET/CT
	(LE: 2b, GR: A)	(LE: 2b, GR: B)
Bone scintigraphy and	PSA >10 ng/mL or in patients	PSA >10 ng/mL or in patients with adverse PSA
abdominopelvic CT	with adverse PSA kinetics:	kinetics:
	PSA-DT <6 months	PSA-DT <6 months
	PSA velocity >0.5 ng/mL/	PSA velocity >0.5 ng/mL/month
	month	
	(LE: 3, GR: A)	(LE: 3, GR: A)
mpMRI	-	Localize abnormal areas and guide biopsies in patients
		considered candidates for local salvage therapy
		(LE: 3, GR: B)

Table 1 Guidelines for imaging in patients with nonmetastatic biochemical failure, modified by EAU-ESTRO-SIOG

 Guidelines on Prostate Cancer 2017 (Cornford et al. 2017)

BCR biochemical recurrence, *GR* grade of recommendation, *LE* level of evidence, *mpMRI* multiparametric magnetic resonance imaging of the pelvis, *PET* positron emission tomography, *PSA-DT* prostate-specific antigen doubling time, *RP* radical prostatectomy, *RT* radiotherapy

benefit from early "salvage" treatment to prevent metastasis and preserve quality of life (QOL) by delaying the occurrence of osseous lesions and ultimately prolonging survival. In other patients, observation might be appropriate because cancerrelated disorders might be rare and not worth taking the risk of unprofitable treatment-related side effects. The PIVOT-trial found no survival benefit from surgery for patients with low- to intermediate-risk PCa compared to patients undergoing observation. Although the study was limited by an underpowered design, its findings raise the question of why BCR should matter in a patient cohort in which the same excellent longterm cancer-specific survival rate of >97% at 10 years can be achieved without any treatment (Wilt et al. 2012). The recently reported results from the ProtecT Trial further support a rather conservative approach to BCR in men with lowto intermediate-risk PCa. In the trial, patients were randomized for radical prostatectomy, radiation, or active surveillance. PCa-specific survival was at least 98.8% in all groups, with no significant difference among the three randomized groups (P = 0.48 by log-rank test) (Hamdy et al. 2016).

It should be borne in mind, though, that being diagnosed with recurrent PCa may provoke distress in patients greater than that experienced after the initial diagnosis of cancer (Cella et al. 1990). Both the fear of cancer and the fear of side effects associated with salvage treatment can provoke anxiety in patients and adversely impact their QOL.

The main issue, therefore, is not how to discriminate local from distant cancer recurrence, but rather how to identify patients at high risk of a clinically significant event: treating only those patients at high risk of metastasis and death would likely have the greatest impact on patient QOL and outcome.

In this chapter, the management of nonmetastatic failure after local therapy for PCa is discussed.

Definition of Biochemical Recurrence

PSA progression often precedes clinical progression. Expectations for PSA levels differ after RP and RT (Horwitz et al. 2005; Stephenson et al. 2006). A solitary elevated serum PSA value must be confirmed before considering further therapy based solely on PSA elevation.

In patients treated with RP, serum PSA is expected to be undetectable within 6 weeks after successful treatment based on the PSA half-life of 2–3 days (Oesterling et al. 1988; Stamey et al. 1989). Persistently elevated PSA in these patients is considered due to either residual pelvic mass or micro-metastases. International consensus defines BCR after RP as two consecutive PSA values \geq 0.2 ng/mL (Boccon-Gibod et al. 2004; Moul 2000). Ultrasensitive PSA assay is controversial for routine follow-up after RP.

Defining failure after RT is more complex due to the variability of posttherapeutic PSA values and interval to the nadir. Compared to RP, PSA levels fall slowly after RT, taking up to 3 years or more to reach the nadir and usually not reaching undetectable levels. Although the optimal value is controversial, a nadir of <0.5 ng/mL has been associated with a favorable outcome (Ray et al. 2006). The initial ASTRO definition of BCR after RT of three consecutive increases in PSA was not linked to clinical progression or survival. It was therefore newly defined in 2005 at the RTOG-ASTRO Phoenix Consensus Conference as a ≥ 2 ng/mL or more rise above the PSA nadir after external beam radiation therapy with or without hormone therapy (accuracy >80%) (Roach et al. 2006).

Various definitions have been offered for PSA recurrence after HIFU or cryotherapy, most setting a cutoff PSA level of <1 ng/mL combined with negative posttreatment biopsy. However, so far none of the endpoints have been validated against clinical features (Aus 2006).

Management of BCR

The natural history of biochemical failure and subsequent risk of PCa-specific mortality (PCSM) vary after RP versus RT. After diagnosis of PSA relapse, it is important to discriminate local from distant cancer recurrence. The risk of metastasis may be predicted by initial pathologic factors, PSA kinetics, and interval to BCR. After RP, slowly increasing PSA most likely indicates local recurrence, rapidly rising PSA distant metastases. Additionally, time to PSA recurrence and tumor differentiation are important predictive factors distinguishing local from systemic recurrence (Partin et al. 1994). After RT, PSA-DT is significantly correlated with site of recurrence: patients with local recurrence have a doubling time of 9-12 months compared to 3-6 months in patients with distant metastases (Riedinger et al. 2009). Local treatment failure with distant metastases and undetectable PSA levels is rare and mostly occurs in patients with undifferentiated tumors (Oefelein et al. 1995).

Imaging techniques for assessment of metastases should be used only when findings affect treatment decisions and should accord with previous local treatment, PSA values, and PSA kinetics. Table 1 summarizes current guidelines for imaging in patients with biochemical failure according to the Prostate Cancer Panel of the European Association of Urology (EAU). The standard workup for detecting metastases in PCa with bone scintigraphy and abdominopelvic CT has a very low probability of positive findings at initial diagnosis of BCR. Only 11-14% of CT scans of men with BCR after RP are positive and <5% of bone scintigraphies are positive at a PSA level of <7 ng/mL (Beresford et al. 2010). These common imaging modalities are therefore only recommended in patients with a high PSA baseline or adverse PSA kinetics (Table 1). Choline PET/CT has a higher sensitivity (55–96%) and specificity (57-100%) for detecting bone metastases (Calabria et al. 2014). The sensitivity also strongly correlates with PSA value and kinetics. At a PSA level of <1 ng/mL, metastasis is detected in only 5-24% of patients, but this increases to 67-100% at levels >5 ng/mL (Kitajima et al. 2014).

Prostate-specific membrane antigen PET/CT (PSMA-PET/CT) is a promising new imaging modality for recurrent PCa. A recent systematic review and meta-analysis showed an increasing PET positivity of 42%, 58%, 76%, and 95% for PSA categories 0–0.2 ng/mL, 0.2–1 ng/mL, 1-2 ng/mL, and >2 ng/mL with a specificity of 86%. Shorter PSA-DT was also associated with increased PET positivity (Perera et al. 2016). Little is known about the accuracy of whole-body or axial MRI in patients with BCR after local therapy. A recently published retrospective singlecenter study comprising 76 patients with suspected recurrent disease after RP with a median PSA of 0.36 ng/mL (range: <0.05-56.12) demonstrated concordance а

between combined whole-body/multiparametric MRI with other imaging modalities in 36/43 (84%) of patients, with four false-negative findings in bone scan and CT and one false-positive finding of 18-FDG-choline PET/CT when compared to MRI (Robertson et al. 2017).

Although these new imaging modalities promise very high diagnostic performance, their role in detecting local recurrence, lymph node, and bone metastases in BCR patients and their effect on clinical outcome and survival are still uncertain.

Biochemical Recurrence in Postradical Prostatectomy Patients

The natural course of BCR in men who undergo RP is variable. In an analysis performed on the John Hopkins PCa database to estimate metastasis-free survival in 304 men with PSA recurrence after RP, only 34% developed metastases, 43% of whom died of PCa. The median time from PSA recurrence to metastasis was 8 years and from metastasis to death 5.3 years (0.5-15 years) (Pound et al. 1999). In a followup study by Freedland et al. that included a slightly larger cohort, the median survival from PSA recurrence to PCa death was not reached after 16 years (Freedland et al. 2005). A further report on 2,426 patients confirmed these results, reporting clinically evident recurrence in 23% and cancer-specific death in only 5.6% (Boorjian et al. 2011). The results obtained in these studies are important because they demonstrate that even in the absence of additional therapy before metastasis, men with PSA recurrence may have very long metastasis-free and overall survival.

Several factors affecting outcome have been identified in men with BCR after RP, allowing the delimitation of a patient group at high and low-risk for metastasis and PCSM (Table 2). An interval from RP to PSA recurrence after RP >3 years, PSA-DT >9 months after RP, specimen Gleason score \leq 7, pathological stage pT2, and negative margin status are associated with favorable outcome (10-year PCSM >75%) even without additional therapy after PSA recurrence following RP. These men might be suited for an observation protocol (Freedland et al. 2005; Brockman et al. 2015). High risk of metastases

Table 2Prostate cancer-specific mortality in low-riskand high-risk patients with biochemical progression afterlocal treatment (Freedland et al. 2005; Brockman et al.2015; Zumsteg et al. 2015; Denham et al. 2008)

Low rick	High rick
LOW HSK	111gli 113k
GS \leq 7 and organ-	GS 8–10 or seminal
confined disease	vesicle invasion
(pT2) and interval to	(pT3b) and interval to
BCR >3 years and	BCR ≤ 2 years and
PSA-DT >9 months	PSA-DT <3 months
GS \leq 7 and organ-	Any two risk factors:
confined disease	GS 8–10 or clinical
(pT2) and interval to	stage cT3b-T4 or
BCR >3 years and	interval to BCR
PSA-DT >15 months	<3 years or PSA-DT
	<3 months
	Low risk GS \leq 7 and organ- confined disease (pT2) and interval to BCR >3 years and PSA-DT >9 months GS \leq 7 and organ- confined disease (pT2) and interval to BCR >3 years and PSA-DT >15 months

BCR biochemical recurrence, *GS* Gleason score, *PSA-DT* prostate-specific antigen doubling time, *RP* radical prostatectomy, *RT* radiotherapy

and mortality (10-year PCSM >50%) is characterized by adverse pathological tumor characteristics (Gleason score 8-10, seminal vesical infiltration), time from RP to PSA-recurrence <3 years and PSA-DT <3 months. Furthermore, there is a significant overlap of these parameters with those reported to be associated with local recurrence: A specimen Gleason score \leq 7, PSA increases developing >2 years following RP, PSA-DT >12 months, or a PSA velocity <0.75 ng/mL/year are more often associated with local recurrence (American Society for Therapeutic Radiology and Oncology Consensus Panel 1997; Roach et al. 2006; Lange et al. 1989; Trapasso et al. 1994). These men might be good candidates for local salvage treatment. However, such substratification into different risk groups should be used carefully because in the past mainly low- and intermediate-risk PCa patients were analyzed. Comparable data for high-risk patients are lacking due to the high rate of early and delayed adjuvant and salvage treatments they often receive (Pound et al. 1999; Freedland et al. 2005, 2007).

In summary, the natural course of BCR after RP is heterogeneous. Men with a longer interval until PSA recurrence, a PSA-DT >9 months, specimen Gleason score \leq 7, and favorable tumor stage are more likely to have local cancer recurrence. These patients are likely candidates for either observation or salvage RT. Men with

high-grade tumors, or early PSA recurrence, and a short PSA-DT have an exponentially higher risk for metastatic disease and therefore suited for systemic salvage therapy.

Biochemical Recurrence in Postradiotherapy Patients

Analogous to the natural history of the disease in men with PSA recurrence after RP, the natural history in patients after RT is highly variable. In two retrospective series on this issue, local recurrence-free and distant metastasis-free survival rates 5 years after RT were reported to be 74% and 53%, respectively (Freedland et al. 2007; Lee et al. 1997). Early BCR (<12 months after end of RT) and a PSA-DT <12 months significantly predicted the presence of distant metastasis. Overall and cancer-specific survival at 5 years ranged from 58% to 65% and 73% to 76%, respectively. Several other studies attempted to identify factors influencing metastasis and PCSM and to substratify risk categories for patients with BCR following RT (Table 2). Favorable outcome is reported for patients with a time to BCR of >3 years, PSA-DT >15 months, biopsy Gleason score <7, and tumor stage <cT3a (Zumsteg et al. 2015; Denham et al. 2008). Patients with any two high-risk factors (time to BCR <3 years, PSA-DT <3 months, biopsy Gleason score 8–10, and clinical stage cT3b–T4) have a significantly higher risk of developing metastases and PCSM than those without risk factors or those harboring only one risk factor (Zumsteg et al. 2015). These patients are likely candidates for early salvage treatment.

Management of Nonmetastatic Failure Following Radical Prostatectomy

Currently, no standard management of PSArecurrent PCa following RP exists. Controversy surrounds the optimal time and modality of initiating salvage treatment. The therapeutic options are salvage radiation therapy (SRT; defined as radiotherapy to at least the prostatic bed), continuous or intermittent hormone therapy, and observation.

Determining the precise site of local recurrence following RP is not generally recommended because it seldom affects the plan of treatment. However, locating the site of recurrence may spare unnecessary treatment and treatment-related side effects. Before salvage treatment, determining the precise site of local recurrence by imaging modalities is only needed if histological proof of the recurrence is mandatory or if this localization could affect the plan of treatment. Transrectal ultrasound-guided biopsies have a low sensitivity for detecting local recurrence. The detection rate depends largely on the PSA level and ranges from 14% to 45% positive biopsies for PSA levels <1 ng/mL to 40–71% for PSA levels >1 ng/mL (Rouviere et al. 2010). Choline-PET/CT may detect local recurrences but its sensitivity is less than that of MRI. Dynamic contrast-enhanced MRI has shown the best detection rates for local recurrences, with a sensitivity of 84-95% and specificity of 89-100% (Cirillo et al. 2009). However, two studies evaluating endorectal multiparametric MRI for PSA levels <0.5 ng/mL, the commonly used threshold for salvage therapy, produced controversial results: the sensitivity was only 13% for men with PSA levels ≤ 0.3 ng/ mL and 86% for men with PSA <0.4 ng/mL. Thus, further studies are required to determine the role of MRI in these patients (Liauw et al. 2013; Linder et al. 2014).

Due to the limitations of all imaging techniques to accurately detect the recurrence site in patients with low PSA, most patients undergo early-SRT as recommended for PSA <0.5 ng/ mL. This may change in future with improved imaging techniques with greater sensitivity – especially, PSMA-PET-CT – for detecting the recurrence site.

Salvage Radiation Therapy

SRT is frequently used as salvage treatment in patients with PSA progression after RP. Until now, however, no prospective randomized trial has been conducted designed to demonstrate an overall survival benefit from SRT compared with observation in patients with BCR after RP.

Two randomized controlled trials (RCT) assessed the value of adjuvant RT in men at high risk for progression after RP. Although there were some differences in the inclusion criteria, the two studies demonstrated a benefit from immediate adjuvant RT in terms of BCR (Bolla et al. 2005; Thompson et al. 2009). But only the SWOG study could show a significant improvement in metastasis-free and overall survival of 1.8 and 1.9 years, respectively (Thompson et al. 2009). The numbers needed to treat to prevent metastasis and death in one patient at 12 years of follow-up were 12 and 9, respectively. The risk of overtreatment is obvious. Therefore, further studies have analyzed the outcome of patients after adjuvant RT versus early SRT. The larger study retrospectively analyzed 890 men with pT3 pN0, R0-R1 PCa and found that BCR-free survival was similarly improved by adjuvant RT and early SRT (Briganti et al. 2012). In this study, HT was excluded and the median pre-SRT PSA value was 0.2 ng/mL. The 2- and 5-year BCR-free survival rates were 91.4% and 78.4% for adjuvant RT versus 92.8% and 81.8% for initial observation with early SRT in case of relapse. No differences in the 2- and 5-year BCR-free survival rates were found. Three prospective randomized trials are currently comparing the efficacy of these two approaches (adjuvant RT vs. SRT) plus that of neoadjuvant HT: the "RADICALS" trial (Radiotherapy and Androgen Deprivation In Combination After Local Surgery) by the Medical Research Council, the RAVES trial (Radiotherapy Adjuvant Versus Early Salvage) by the Trans-Tasman Oncology Group (TROG), and the GETUG-AFU 17 trial by the Groupe d'Etude des Tumeurs Uro-Génitales.

Multiple studies have confirmed the relevance of pre-RT PSA levels for treatment results: the lower the pre-RT PSA levels, the better the results. Stephenson et al. identified a significant relationship between PSA serum concentrations at the time of RT and therapeutic outcome in a cohort of 1,603 men with PSA progression after RP who underwent surgery in 17 North American tertiary referral centers (Stephenson et al. 2007). The 6-year BCR-free survival rate was 48% in men with PSA <0.5 ng/mL, but only 40%, 28%, and 18% in men with PSA levels of 0.5-1 ng/mL, 1-1.5 ng/mL, and >1.5 ng/mL, respectively. Another more recent systematic review of identifying predictors of biochemical disease control and late toxicity in patients receiving early SRT also found that BCR-free survival rates decreased significantly with increasing PSA before SRT (-18.1% per 1 ng/ mL increase) (Ohri et al. 2012). The 5-year BCR-free survival rate for patients with a PSA value ≤ 0.5 ng/mL was > 60%. Interestingly, the maximum achievable 5-year BCR-free survival rate appeared to be between 70% and 80%, suggesting that a portion of patients who receive SRT with curative intent already have occult extrapelvic disease.

However, it has not yet been shown in prospective randomized trials that SRT therapy improves overall survival. One retrospective comparative analysis of 635 patients showed a threefold increase in cancer-specific survival rates after SRT when compared to a "wait-andsee" strategy. Notably, the three groups analyzed (no salvage treatment, SRT, SRT + HT) differed significantly for all prognostic factors except surgical margin status, and men undergoing no salvage treatment had a much higher prevalence of positive lymph nodes than men receiving SRT or SRT + HT (30% vs. 3% and 4%; *P* < 0.001), thus limiting the value of this analysis (Deo et al. 2008). A positive response to SRT treatment was found for longer time intervals from RP to PSA recurrence (>2-3 years), lower pre-SRT PSA levels, PSA-velocity <2 ng/mL/year, PSA-DT after RP >12 months, Gleason score <7, pT2/3a tumors, positive surgical margins, and no lymph node invasion. These factors were used to determine whether PSA recurrence is caused by a local recurrence. Importantly, the increase in PCa cancer-specific survival associated with SRT was limited to men with a PSA-DT <6 months and remained so after adjustment for pathological stage and other established prognostic factors. SRT initiated more than 2 years after recurrence provided no significant increase in PCa cancer-specific survival.
The optimal dose of percutaneous SRT is still not well defined. Reported doses vary between 64 Gy and 70 Gy. According to the ASTRO/ AUA guidelines, a dose of 64-65 Gy is regarded as the minimum that should be delivered post-RP (Valicenti et al. 2013). The current EAU guidelines recommend applying an even higher dose of at least 66 Gy to the prostatic fossa (Cornford et al. 2017). Furthermore, a systematic review demonstrated a positive correlation between escalating SRT-dose and a 2% increase in relapse-free survival for each additional Gy, suggesting the administration of a dose above 70 Gy (King 2012). However, even if the rate of severe complications is relatively low, SRT is an invasive approach and has several potential side effects whose incidence and severity increase with dose escalation >68 Gy even using new techniques (Ost et al. 2011).

Addition of HT to SRT was recently shown to improve PCa outcomes in two RCTs. The RTOG 9601 trial showed an improvement in overall survival from 78% to 82% after 10 years and a reduction in death from PCa from 7.5% to 2.3%, with a number needed to treat of 17 for the study group receiving bicalutamide (150 mg) for 24 months additionally to RT compared to the group receiving RT and placebo (Shipley et al. 2017). The GETUG-AFU 16 trial investigated the effect of short-term HT (goserelin for 6 months vs. placebo) additionally to SRT and found the HT group more likely to be free of biochemical progression or clinical progression at 5 years (80% vs. 62%; P < 0.0001) (Carrie et al. 2016). Survival in this trial remained unchanged.

In summary, men with a longer interval from RP to PSA recurrence, favorable PSA kinetics and histopathological parameters, and positive surgical margins are potential candidates for SRT. There is a significant overlap, however, with those parameters that identify men who have excellent outcome with observation alone. Patients at high risk need early and aggressive salvage treatment. Careful patient selection after multidisciplinary discussion of the individual case is mandatory to avoid overtreatment.

Management of Nonmetastatic Failure Following Radiation Therapy

The evidence supporting salvage treatment in patients with local recurrent PCa after radiotherapy is sparse and allows no general recommendation on standardized management. The therapeutic options are salvage radical prostatectomy (SRP), cryosurgical ablation of the prostate, brachytherapy, HIFU ablation, continuous or intermittent hormone therapy, and observation.

According to an ASTRO consensus recommendation, routine prostate biopsy should no longer be performed for evaluation of PSA-only recurrences following RT (Valicenti et al. 2013). However, biopsy is the cornerstone of the decision-making process for salvage therapy for local recurrence and histological proof of recurrence should be considered mandatory in light of the morbidity of local salvage treatments (Heidenreich et al. 2008). Local recurrences after RT are diagnosed with high accuracy by multiparametric MRI, which offers better spatial resolution than PET/CT (Rouviere et al. 2010). Furthermore, MRI can be used for targeted biopsies and local salvage treatment.

Salvage Radical Prostatectomy

Salvage radical prostatectomy (SRP) is the longest used salvage treatment option for localized recurrence after initial RT with curative intent. However, according to data of the Cancer of the Prostate Strategic Urologic Research Endeavor (CaPSURE) on 2336 patients with initially irradiated PCa, 92% of the patients were treated with HT for PSA progression (Grossfeld et al. 2002). Obviously, the main reason for the reluctant use of SRP is its greater risk of possible adverse events (due to impaired wound healing and fibrosis after RT) compared to primary surgery. Chade et al. reported on the oncologic and functional outcome of SRP for radiation-recurrent PCa in a systematic review of the literature comprising 40 studies (Chade et al. 2012). The BCR-free survival rate after SRP ranged from 47% to 82% at 5 years and from 28% to 53% at 10 years. Cancer-specific

survival and overall survival varied from 70% to 83% and 54% to 89% at 10 years. The strongest prognostic predictors for progression-free survival, organ-confined disease, and cancer-specific survival were pre-SRP PSA level and prostate biopsy Gleason score. Further significant pre-SRP variables for predicting clinical outcomes were pre-RT clinical stage, percentage of positive cores at biopsy, and a PSA-DT >12 months. In postoperative models, organconfined disease, negative surgical margins, and the absence of seminal vesical invasion or lymph node metastases were favorable prognostic factors. In terms of complications, anastomotic stricture was the most frequent adverse event, occurring in 7-41% of patients followed by rectal injury in 0-28%. Major complications ranged from 0% to 25%, urinary continence from 21% to 90% after SRP.

In summary, SRP can be considered as a salvage treatment of recurrent PCa after primary RT in patients with low comorbidities and a life expectancy >10 years who have organ-confined tumor, no lymph node involvement pre-SRT, a Gleason score <7, pre-RT PSA-level <10 ng/mL, and favorable post-RT PSA kinetics. The benefits need to be balanced with the potential harms.

Salvage Brachytherapy

Due to the limited total dose that can be administered by RT, the chance of cure by additional external salvage radiation in patients who have undergone prior RT with curative intent is low; there is no indication for such an approach. Some relatively small studies, however, have shown salvage treatment with high-dose-rate or lowdose-rate brachytherapy to be effective with an acceptable toxicity profile in patients with local recurrent PCa following definitive RT. A retrospective analysis by Chen et al. comprised 52 patients treated with salvage HDR-brachytherapy. After a median follow-up of 59.6 months, the 5-year overall survival rate was 92%, the 5-year BCR-free survival 51%. Grade 3 genitourinary and grade 2 gastrointestinal toxicities each comprised 4% of cases (Chen et al.

2013). Another study with 37 patients undergoing LDR brachytherapy demonstrated a 10-year BCR-free survival rate of 54% (Burri et al. 2010). A phase-II trial comprising 42 patients from Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Center in New York showed a 5-year BCR-free survival rate of 68.5%, a 5-year distant metastases-free survival of 81.5%, and cancer-specific survival of 90.3%. Late grade 2 genitourinary and gastro-intestinal toxicities were found in 48% and 8%, respectively. Three patients (7%) developed grade 2 late urinary toxicity (urethral stricture), which were corrected with urethral dilatation, and one patient developed grade 3 urinary incontinence (Yamada et al. 2014).

In summary, salvage brachytherapy is a treatment option for carefully selected patients with local recurrence after RT. However, due to the small study populations and not yet conclusively studied long-term side effects, it is currently not recommended as a standardized option and should only be offered in experienced centers.

Salvage Cryosurgical Ablation of the Prostate

Salvage cryosurgical ablation of the prostate (SCAP) was proposed at the end of the 1990s as an alternative to SRP based on its potential for lower morbidity and equal efficacy. To date, however, the few studies published have presented mainly disappointing results. Spiess et al. report BCR-free survival rates of 39.6% after a median follow-up of 40.8 months in a series of 450 patients (Spiess et al. 2010). One case-matched control study comparing oncological outcomes of SRP and SCAP was performed in men with recurrent PCa after RT (Pisters et al. 2009). After a mean follow-up of 7.8 years (SRP group) and 5.5 years (SCAP group), the 5-year BCR-free survival and the overall survival rates were significantly better following SRP (61%) than after SCAP (61%) vs. 21% and 95% vs. 85%, respectively).

Initial complication rates associated with cryoablation were significant. Urinary incontinence was reported in 28–73%, obstructive symptoms in 67%, impotence in 72–90%, and perineal/

rectal pain in 8–40% of patients. In addition, 4% of patients underwent surgical procedures for management of treatment-related complications (Pisters et al. 2008; Cespedes et al. 1997). Third-generation technology has produced a significant decrease in complications over the past decade (urinary incontinence in 12%, obstructive symptoms in 7%) (Ahmad et al. 2013).

In conclusion, SCAP for radiation failure needs further evaluation in prospective clinical trials and cannot be recommended at present.

Salvage HIFU Ablation

Only a few small retrospective studies, most of whose data was generated by one high-volume center with short follow-up and nonstandardized endpoints, have reported on the outcome of an alternative thermal ablation technique with salvage HIFU after RT. For this reason, the oncological outcome of this approach cannot be fully assessed. Urinary tract infections (35%), dysuria (26%), and urinary incontinence (6%) were among the most frequently reported side effects. Seven percent of the men developed recto-urethral fistula as a major complication that is difficult to handle after RT and HIFU therapy (Ahmed et al. 2012). BCR-free survival rates after 2 years were 43–59% (Ahmed et al. 2012; Uchida et al. 2011). Salvage thermal ablation with HIFU must be considered experimental at this time.

Salvage Lymph Node Dissection

Several retrospective studies have analyzed the benefit of salvage lymph node dissection (SLND) in patients with (recurrent) nodal metastases (Karnes et al. 2015; Winter et al. 2015; Tilki et al. 2015). Globally 50% of patients remained disease-free after short-term follow-up. However, the high rate of androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) use (almost 2/3s of patients) might lead to overestimation of BCR-free survival rates after salvage treatment. Moreover, heterogeneity among study populations, definitions of progression, types of adjuvant treatments, and study endpoints make it difficult to estimate the exact impact of SLND (Ploussard et al. 2015). Thus, SLND should currently be considered as experimental.

Hormone Therapy for Biochemical Recurrence

Although patients with PSA-recurrence after RP and RT often undergo hormonal treatment, the benefit of this approach is uncertain and the literature shows conflicting results. A recently published systematic review has summarized the data on this topic published from 2000 onwards including 27 studies (2 RCTs, 8 nonrandomized comparative studies, and 17 case series) (van den Bergh et al. 2016). The studied populations were highly heterogeneous regarding tumor biology. There is only one as yet unpublished, underpowered RCT that analyzed the effect of salvage ADT for a median follow-up of 5.0 years (Duchesne et al. 2016). This RCT, like several other studies, showed a survival benefit in the early HT group with an increase in the 6-year overall survival rate from 79% to 86%; other studies found no favorable effect of HT. No data is currently available on the effectiveness of different types of HT. The RCT of Crook et al. suggested noninferiority of intermittent to continuous HT in patients with rising PSA after local RT, showing some improvement in QOL for intermittent HT with respect to physical function, fatigue, urinary problems, hot flashes, libido, and erectile function (Crook et al. 2012). A high Gleason score, high PSA, short PSA-DT (<6 months), increased age, and comorbidities are associated with poor outcomes. High-risk patients with a long life expectancy seem to benefit most from HT. A retrospective cohort analysis by Pinover et al. comparing HT and watchful waiting in 248 men with BCR after RT showed no improvement in the 5-year metastasis-free survival rate with use of HT in patients with a PSA-DT of >12 months after RT (88% vs. 92%, P = 0.74) (Pinover et al. 2003).

In summary, due to its lack of efficacy and associated side effects, systemic salvage HT should only be initiated in carefully selected patients with BCR after local treatment who are at high risk of developing metastases or PCSM and have a long life expectancy. Potential benefits of salvage HT must be balanced against its potential harms. In older patients, especially, if they have cardiovascular risk factors, HT may even decrease life expectancy (O'Farrell et al. 2015). In patients with a PSA-DT >12 months, HT does not seem to provide any benefit and is therefore currently not recommended. In case of a good response to HT, intermittent therapy should be considered to improve patient QOL.

Management of Oligometastatic PCa Recurrence

The literature on metastasis-directed therapy for oligometastatic PCa recurrence consists of small heterogeneous studies. A retrospective multiinstitutional analysis pooled data from different institutions using stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT) to treat oligometastatic PCa recurrence in 119 patients with ≤ 3 metastases. The median distant progression-free survival (DPFS) was 21 months, the 3- and 5-year DPFS were 31% and 15%, respectively. The median 3-year local progression-free survival (LPFS) was 93%, but it was significantly lower in patients treated with a lower dose of ≤ 100 Gy (3-year LPFS 79%) (Ost et al. 2016). However, further prospective randomized studies are needed to allow clear recommendations on the diagnosis (i.e., modern imaging: MP-MRI, Choline-PET-CT, PSMA-PET-CT) and management of oligometastatic PCa recurrence. In the meantime, patients should be treated according to the principles for treatment of metastatic disease.

Summary

For nonmetastatic recurrent PCa after local therapy, selection of further treatment depends on many factors, including previous treatment, tumor-specific parameters, PSA kinetics, comorbidities, and individual patient considerations. Observation is a feasible option in patients with low-risk profiles, who are elderly or who have severe comorbidities with a life expectancy <10 years. It is also appropriate for men who do not wish to undergo second-line curative options due to the mostly benign natural course of the disease. SRT is the preferred curative treatment option for men with local recurrence after RP. Salvage prostatectomy is the preferred treatment option in patients after RT. However, these salvage treatments may be associated with severe side effects and may negatively impact patient QOL. Patients should therefore be carefully selected for salvage treatment for nonmetastatic recurrent PCa. A multidisciplinary discussion of the individual case is crucial before initiating salvage therapy.

References

- Ahmad I, Kalna G, Ismail M, Birrell F, Asterling S, McCartney E, et al. Prostate gland lengths and iceball dimensions predict micturition functional outcome following salvage prostate cryotherapy in men with radiation recurrent prostate cancer. PLoS One. 2013;8(8):e69243.
- Ahmed HU, Cathcart P, McCartan N, Kirkham A, Allen C, Freeman A, et al. Focal salvage therapy for localized prostate cancer recurrence after external beam radiotherapy: a pilot study. Cancer. 2012;118(17):4148–55.
- American Society for Therapeutic Radiology and Oncology Consensus Panel. Consensus statement: guidelines for PSA following radiation therapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1997;37(5):1035–41.
- Aus G. Current status of HIFU and cryotherapy in prostate cancer – a review. Eur Urol. 2006;50(5):927–34; discussion 34
- Beresford MJ, Gillatt D, Benson RJ, Ajithkumar T. A systematic review of the role of imaging before salvage radiotherapy for post-prostatectomy biochemical recurrence. Clin Oncol. 2010;22(1):46–55.
- Boccon-Gibod L, Djavan WB, Hammerer P, Hoeltl W, Kattan MW, Prayer-Galetti T, et al. Management of prostate-specific antigen relapse in prostate cancer: a European Consensus. Int J Clin Pract. 2004;58 (4):382–90.
- Bolla M, van Poppel H, Collette L, van Cangh P, Vekemans K, Da Pozzo L, et al. Postoperative radiotherapy after radical prostatectomy: a randomised controlled trial (EORTC trial 22911). Lancet. 2005;366 (9485):572–8.
- Boorjian SA, Thompson RH, Tollefson MK, Rangel LJ, Bergstralh EJ, Blute ML, et al. Long-term risk of clinical progression after biochemical recurrence following radical prostatectomy: the impact of time from surgery to recurrence. Eur Urol. 2011;59(6):893–9.
- Briganti A, Wiegel T, Joniau S, Cozzarini C, Bianchi M, Sun M, et al. Early salvage radiation therapy does not

compromise cancer control in patients with pT3N0 prostate cancer after radical prostatectomy: results of a match-controlled multi-institutional analysis. Eur Urol. 2012;62(3):472–87.

- Brockman JA, Alanee S, Vickers AJ, Scardino PT, Wood DP, Kibel AS, et al. Nomogram predicting prostate cancer-specific mortality for men with biochemical recurrence after radical prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 2015;67(6):1160–7.
- Burri RJ, Stone NN, Unger P, Stock RG. Long-term outcome and toxicity of salvage brachytherapy for local failure after initial radiotherapy for prostate cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2010;77(5):1338–44.
- Calabria F, Rubello D, Schillaci O. The optimal timing to perform 18F/11C-choline PET/CT in patients with suspicion of relapse of prostate cancer: trigger PSA versus PSA velocity and PSA doubling time. Int J Biol Markers. 2014;29(4):e423–30.
- Carrie C, Hasbini A, de Laroche G, Richaud P, Guerif S, Latorzeff I, et al. Salvage radiotherapy with or without short-term hormone therapy for rising prostate-specific antigen concentration after radical prostatectomy (GETUG-AFU 16): a randomised, multicentre, openlabel phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(6):747–56.
- Cella DF, Mahon SM, Donovan MI. Cancer recurrence as a traumatic event. Behav Med. 1990;16(1):15–22.
- Cespedes RD, Pisters LL, von Eschenbach AC, McGuire EJ. Long-term followup of incontinence and obstruction after salvage cryosurgical ablation of the prostate: results in 143 patients. J Urol. 1997;157(1):237–40.
- Chade DC, Eastham J, Graefen M, Hu JC, Karnes RJ, Klotz L, et al. Cancer control and functional outcomes of salvage radical prostatectomy for radiation-recurrent prostate cancer: a systematic review of the literature. Eur Urol. 2012;61(5):961–71.
- Chen CP, Weinberg V, Shinohara K, Roach M III, Nash M, Gottschalk A, et al. Salvage HDR brachytherapy for recurrent prostate cancer after previous definitive radiation therapy: 5-year outcomes. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2013;86(2):324–9.
- Cirillo S, Petracchini M, Scotti L, Gallo T, Macera A, Bona MC, et al. Endorectal magnetic resonance imaging at 1.5 Tesla to assess local recurrence following radical prostatectomy using T2-weighted and contrastenhanced imaging. Eur Radiol. 2009;19(3):761–9.
- Cornford P, Bellmunt J, Bolla M, Briers E, De Santis M, Gross T, et al. EAU-ESTRO-SIOG guidelines on prostate cancer. Part II: treatment of relapsing, metastatic, and castration-resistant prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2017;71(4):630–42.
- Crook JM, O'Callaghan CJ, Duncan G, Dearnaley DP, Higano CS, Horwitz EM, et al. Intermittent androgen suppression for rising PSA level after radiotherapy. N Engl J Med. 2012;367(10):895–903.
- Denham JW, Steigler A, Wilcox C, Lamb DS, Joseph D, Atkinson C, et al. Time to biochemical failure and prostate-specific antigen doubling time as surrogates for prostate cancer-specific mortality: evidence from the TROG 96.01 randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol. 2008;9(11):1058–68.

- Deo DD, Rao AP, Bose SS, Ouhtit A, Baliga SB, Rao SA, et al. Differential effects of leptin on the invasive potential of androgen-dependent and -independent prostate carcinoma cells. J Biomed Biotechnol. 2008;2008:163902.
- Duchesne GM, Woo HH, Bassett JK, Bowe SJ, D'Este C, Frydenberg M, et al. Timing of androgen-deprivation therapy in patients with prostate cancer with a rising PSA (TROG 03.06 and VCOG PR 01-03 [TOAD]): a randomised, multicentre, non-blinded, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(6):727–37.
- Freedland SJ, Humphreys EB, Mangold LA, Eisenberger M, Dorey FJ, Walsh PC, et al. Risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality following biochemical recurrence after radical prostatectomy. JAMA. 2005;294(4):433–9.
- Freedland SJ, Humphreys EB, Mangold LA, Eisenberger M, Dorey FJ, Walsh PC, et al. Death in patients with recurrent prostate cancer after radical prostatectomy: prostatespecific antigen doubling time subgroups and their associated contributions to all-cause mortality. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25(13):1765–71.
- Grimm P, Billiet I, Bostwick D, Dicker AP, Frank S, Immerzeel J, et al. Comparative analysis of prostatespecific antigen free survival outcomes for patients with low, intermediate and high risk prostate cancer treatment by radical therapy. Results from the Prostate Cancer Results Study Group. BJU Int. 2012;109(Suppl 1):22–9.
- Grossfeld GD, Li YP, Lubeck DP, Broering JM, Mehta SS, Carroll PR. Predictors of secondary cancer treatment in patients receiving local therapy for prostate cancer: data from cancer of the prostate strategic urologic research endeavor. J Urol. 2002;168(2):530–5.
- Hamdy FC, Donovan JL, Lane JA, Mason M, Metcalfe C, Holding P, et al. 10-Year outcomes after monitoring, surgery, or radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(15):1415–24.
- Heidenreich A, Semrau R, Thuer D, Pfister D. Radical salvage prostatectomy: treatment of local recurrence of prostate cancer after radiotherapy. Urologe A. 2008;47(11):1441–6.
- Horwitz EM, Thames HD, Kuban DA, Levy LB, Kupelian PA, Martinez AA, et al. Definitions of biochemical failure that best predict clinical failure in patients with prostate cancer treated with external beam radiation alone: a multi-institutional pooled analysis. J Urol. 2005;173(3):797–802.
- Karnes RJ, Murphy CR, Bergstralh EJ, DiMonte G, Cheville JC, Lowe VJ, et al. Salvage lymph node dissection for prostate cancer nodal recurrence detected by 11C-choline positron emission tomography/computerized tomography. J Urol. 2015;193(1):111–6.
- King CR. The timing of salvage radiotherapy after radical prostatectomy: a systematic review. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2012;84(1):104–11.
- Kitajima K, Murphy RC, Nathan MA, Froemming AT, Hagen CE, Takahashi N, et al. Detection of recurrent prostate cancer after radical prostatectomy: comparison of 11C-choline PET/CT with pelvic multiparametric MR imaging with endorectal coil. J Nucl Med. 2014;55(2):223–32.

- Lange PH, Ercole CJ, Lightner DJ, Fraley EE, Vessella R. The value of serum prostate specific antigen determinations before and after radical prostatectomy. J Urol. 1989;141(4):873–9.
- Lee WR, Hanks GE, Hanlon A. Increasing prostatespecific antigen profile following definitive radiation therapy for localized prostate cancer: clinical observations. J Clin Oncol. 1997;15(1):230–8.
- Liauw SL, Pitroda SP, Eggener SE, Stadler WM, Pelizzari CA, Vannier MW, et al. Evaluation of the prostate bed for local recurrence after radical prostatectomy using endorectal magnetic resonance imaging. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2013;85(2):378–84.
- Linder BJ, Kawashima A, Woodrum DA, Tollefson MK, Karnes J, Davis BJ, et al. Early localization of recurrent prostate cancer after prostatectomy by endorectal coil magnetic resonance imaging. Can J Urol. 2014;21 (3):7283–9.
- Moul JW. Prostate specific antigen only progression of prostate cancer. J Urol. 2000;163(6):1632–42.
- Oefelein MG, Smith N, Carter M, Dalton D, Schaeffer A. The incidence of prostate cancer progression with undetectable serum prostate specific antigen in a series of 394 radical prostatectomies. J Urol. 1995;154 (6):2128–31.
- Oesterling JE, Chan DW, Epstein JI, Kimball AW Jr, Bruzek DJ, Rock RC, et al. Prostate specific antigen in the preoperative and postoperative evaluation of localized prostatic cancer treated with radical prostatectomy. J Urol. 1988;139(4):766–72.
- O'Farrell S, Garmo H, Holmberg L, Adolfsson J, Stattin P, Van Hemelrijck M. Risk and timing of cardiovascular disease after androgen-deprivation therapy in men with prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(11):1243–51.
- Ohri N, Dicker AP, Trabulsi EJ, Showalter TN. Can early implementation of salvage radiotherapy for prostate cancer improve the therapeutic ratio? A systematic review and regression meta-analysis with radiobiological modelling. Eur J Cancer. 2012;48(6):837–44.
- Ost P, Lumen N, Goessaert AS, Fonteyne V, De Troyer B, Jacobs F, et al. High-dose salvage intensity-modulated radiotherapy with or without androgen deprivation after radical prostatectomy for rising or persisting prostate-specific antigen: 5-year results. Eur Urol. 2011;60(4):842–9.
- Ost P, Jereczek-Fossa BA, As NV, Zilli T, Muacevic A, Olivier K, et al. Progression-free survival following stereotactic body radiotherapy for oligometastatic prostate cancer treatment-naive recurrence: a multiinstitutional analysis. Eur Urol. 2016;69(1):9–12.
- Partin AW, Pearson JD, Landis PK, Carter HB, Pound CR, Clemens JQ, et al. Evaluation of serum prostatespecific antigen velocity after radical prostatectomy to distinguish local recurrence from distant metastases. Urology. 1994;43(5):649–59.
- Perera M, Papa N, Christidis D, Wetherell D, Hofman MS, Murphy DG, et al. Sensitivity, specificity, and predictors of positive 68Ga-prostate-specific membrane antigen positron emission tomography in advanced prostate cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur Urol. 2016;70(6):926–37.

- Pinover WH, Horwitz EM, Hanlon AL, Uzzo RG, Hanks GE. Validation of a treatment policy for patients with prostate specific antigen failure after three-dimensional conformal prostate radiation therapy. Cancer. 2003;97 (4):1127–33.
- Pisters LL, Rewcastle JC, Donnelly BJ, Lugnani FM, Katz AE, Jones JS. Salvage prostate cryoablation: initial results from the cryo on-line data registry. J Urol. 2008;180(2):559–63; discussion 63–4
- Pisters LL, Leibovici D, Blute M, Zincke H, Sebo TJ, Slezak JM, et al. Locally recurrent prostate cancer after initial radiation therapy: a comparison of salvage radical prostatectomy versus cryotherapy. J Urol. 2009;182(2):517–25; discussion 25–7
- Ploussard G, Almeras C, Briganti A, Giannarini G, Hennequin C, Ost P, et al. Management of node only recurrence after primary local treatment for prostate cancer: a systematic review of the literature. J Urol. 2015;194(4):983–8.
- Pound CR, Partin AW, Eisenberger MA, Chan DW, Pearson JD, Walsh PC. Natural history of progression after PSA elevation following radical prostatectomy. JAMA. 1999;281(17):1591–7.
- Ray ME, Thames HD, Levy LB, Horwitz EM, Kupelian PA, Martinez AA, et al. PSA nadir predicts biochemical and distant failures after external beam radiotherapy for prostate cancer: a multi-institutional analysis. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2006;64(4):1140–50.
- Riedinger JM, Eche N, Bachaud JM, Crehange G, Fulla Y, Thuillier F. PSA kinetics after radiotherapy. Ann Biol Clin. 2009;67(4):395–404.
- Roach M III, Hanks G, Thames H Jr, Schellhammer P, Shipley WU, Sokol GH, et al. Defining biochemical failure following radiotherapy with or without hormonal therapy in men with clinically localized prostate cancer: recommendations of the RTOG-ASTRO Phoenix Consensus Conference. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2006;65(4):965–74.
- Robertson NL, Sala E, Benz M, Landa J, Scardino P, Scher HI, et al. Combined whole body and multiparametric prostate magnetic resonance imaging as a 1-step approach to the simultaneous assessment of local recurrence and metastatic disease after radical prostatectomy. J Urol. 2017;198(1):65–70.
- Rouviere O, Vitry T, Lyonnet D. Imaging of prostate cancer local recurrences: why and how? Eur Radiol. 2010;20 (5):1254–66.
- Shipley WU, Seiferheld W, Lukka HR, Major PP, Heney NM, Grignon DJ, et al. Radiation with or without antiandrogen therapy in recurrent prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2017;376(5):417–28.
- Spahn M, Joniau S, Gontero P, Fieuws S, Marchioro G, Tombal B, et al. Outcome predictors of radical prostatectomy in patients with prostate-specific antigen greater than 20 ng/ml: a European multi-institutional study of 712 patients. Eur Urol. 2010;58(1):1–7; discussion 10–1
- Spiess PE, Katz AE, Chin JL, Bahn D, Cohen JK, Shinohara K, et al. A pretreatment nomogram predicting biochemical failure after salvage cryotherapy for locally recurrent prostate cancer. BJU Int. 2010;106(2):194–8.

- Stamey TA, Kabalin JN, McNeal JE, Johnstone IM, Freiha F, Redwine EA, et al. Prostate specific antigen in the diagnosis and treatment of adenocarcinoma of the prostate. II. Radical prostatectomy treated patients. J Urol. 1989;141(5):1076–83.
- Stephenson AJ, Kattan MW, Eastham JA, Dotan ZA, Bianco FJ Jr, Lilja H, et al. Defining biochemical recurrence of prostate cancer after radical prostatectomy: a proposal for a standardized definition. J Clin Oncol. 2006;24(24):3973–8.
- Stephenson AJ, Scardino PT, Kattan MW, Pisansky TM, Slawin KM, Klein EA, et al. Predicting the outcome of salvage radiation therapy for recurrent prostate cancer after radical prostatectomy. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25 (15):2035–41.
- Thompson IM, Tangen CM, Paradelo J, Lucia MS, Miller G, Troyer D, et al. Adjuvant radiotherapy for pathological T3N0M0 prostate cancer significantly reduces risk of metastases and improves survival: long-term followup of a randomized clinical trial. J Urol. 2009;181(3):956–62.
- Tilki D, Mandel P, Seeliger F, Kretschmer A, Karl A, Ergun S, et al. Salvage lymph node dissection for nodal recurrence of prostate cancer after radical prostatectomy. J Urol. 2015;193(2):484–90.
- Trapasso JG, de Kernion JB, Smith RB, Dorey F. The incidence and significance of detectable levels of serum prostate specific antigen after radical prostatectomy. J Urol. 1994;152(5 Pt 2):1821–5.
- Uchida T, Shoji S, Nakano M, Hongo S, Nitta M, Usui Y, et al. High-intensity focused ultrasound as salvage therapy for patients with recurrent prostate cancer after external beam radiation, brachytherapy or proton therapy. BJU Int. 2011;107(3):378–82.
- Valicenti RK, Thompson I Jr, Albertsen P, Davis BJ, Goldenberg SL, Wolf JS, et al. Adjuvant and salvage

radiation therapy after prostatectomy: American Society for Radiation Oncology/American Urological Association guidelines. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2013;86(5):822–8.

- van den Bergh RC, van Casteren NJ, van den Broeck T, Fordyce ER, Gietzmann WK, Stewart F, et al. Role of hormonal treatment in prostate cancer patients with nonmetastatic disease recurrence after local curative treatment: a systematic review. Eur Urol. 2016;69 (5):802–20.
- Wilt TJ, Brawer MK, Jones KM, Barry MJ, Aronson WJ, Fox S, et al. Radical prostatectomy versus observation for localized prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2012;367 (3):203–13.
- Winter A, Henke RP, Wawroschek F. Targeted salvage lymphadenectomy in patients treated with radical prostatectomy with biochemical recurrence: complete biochemical response without adjuvant therapy in patients with low volume lymph node recurrence over a longterm follow-up. BMC Urol. 2015;15:10.
- Yamada Y, Kollmeier MA, Pei X, Kan CC, Cohen GN, Donat SM, et al. A phase II study of salvage high-doserate brachytherapy for the treatment of locally recurrent prostate cancer after definitive external beam radiotherapy. Brachytherapy. 2014;13(2):111–6.
- Yossepowitch O, Eggener SE, Bianco FJ Jr, Carver BS, Serio A, Scardino PT, et al. Radical prostatectomy for clinically localized, high risk prostate cancer: critical analysis of risk assessment methods. J Urol. 2007;178 (2):493–9; discussion 9
- Zumsteg ZS, Spratt DE, Romesser PB, Pei X, Zhang Z, Polkinghorn W, et al. The natural history and predictors of outcome following biochemical relapse in the dose escalation era for prostate cancer patients undergoing definitive external beam radiotherapy. Eur Urol. 2015;67(6):1009–16.



Systemic Treatment of Castration-Resistant Metastatic Prostate Cancer

Carmel Pezaro, Liang Qu, and Ian D. Davis

Contents

Introduction	242
"Floating" Agents Abiraterone Acetate Enzalutamide	242 242 244
"Semifixed" Agents Docetaxel	245 245
"Fixed" Agents	247 247
Novel Technologies and Targeted Treatments	249
Response and Progression Assessment	250
Treatment Sequencing	251
Conclusion	251
References	252

Abstract

Current treatments for men with castrationresistant prostate cancer (CRPC) include the next-generation androgen receptor-targeting

C. Pezaro (⊠) · I. D. Davis

Eastern Health Clinical School, Monash University, Melbourne, VIC, Australia

agents abiraterone acetate and enzalutamide, cytotoxic drugs docetaxel and cabazitaxel, immunotherapy sipuleucel-T, and radionuclide radium-223 dichloride. For men with bone metastases, the supportive bone-targeting agents zoledronic acid or denosumab are also commonly administered, although these do not improve survival. Newer treatments that aim to target specific genomic aberrations are in latestage clinical testing. In this chapter, current and emerging treatments across the spectrum of CRPC will be reviewed, including relevant

Cancer Services, Eastern Health, Box Hill, VIC, Australia e-mail: carmel.pezaro@monash.edu; ian.davis@monash. edu

L. Qu

Eastern Health Clinical School, Monash University, Melbourne, VIC, Australia e-mail: lqu8@student.monash.edu

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_76

limitations and future directions from latephase trials.

Introduction

Prostate cancer that is no longer controlled by medical or surgical reduction of systemic androgens is referred to as castration-resistant prostate cancer (CRPC). While castration may provide ongoing control of some cancer clones, additional treatments are required to delay cancer-related morbidity and mortality.

Since 2004, six agents have showed survival advantages for men with metastatic CRPC (mCRPC). These "survival-prolonging" agents include the cytotoxic drugs docetaxel and cabazitaxel, "next-generation" androgen receptor (AR)-targeting agents abiraterone acetate (abiraterone) and enzalutamide, immunotherapy with sipuleucel-T, and the bone-targeting radio-nuclide radium-223 dichloride (²²³Ra). Each of these agents has a unique treatment schedule and toxicity profile, and not all agents are available in every region globally.

The introduction of multiple effective agents for mCRPC has provided greater options for patients and clinicians. Men with contraindications to one treatment are able to access alternative agents, while the use of sequential active agents has compounded survival gains for the overall mCRPC population. Despite these advantages, there are many unanswered questions in mCRPC management. The concurrent development and specific protocol requirements of many of the therapies meant that most trial patients lacked prior exposure to any other survival-prolonging agent. It cannot be assumed that the effects of subsequent treatments are independent of those of prior treatments, and optimal treatment sequencing remains unclear. Most agents have been tested in isolation, and it is not yet known whether combination treatments will provide synergistic benefits. In this chapter, therapeutic options have been grouped according to their current use across the spectrum of mCRPC.

"Floating" Agents

Agents classed as "floating" have efficacy data supporting their use across the spectrum of mCRPC and perhaps even earlier. At present, floating agents comprise abiraterone and enzalutamide, along with similar agents in late-phase clinical trials. While efficacy has been shown before or after chemotherapy, there are few data to support the choice between these agents, and case series data suggest poor response to the second agent when they are used sequentially.

Abiraterone Acetate

Overview

Abiraterone (Zytiga[®]; Janssen Pharmaceuticals) is an androgen biosynthesis inhibitor used in the management of CRPC. Proven benefits include extending survival, improving response rates, and preserving quality of life (de Bono et al. 2011; Ryan et al. 2013). Further investigation is underway regarding sequencing or combining of abiraterone with other therapies, as well as the role of potentially useful biomarkers. More recently, the phase III LATITUDE and STAMPEDE trials demonstrated a substantial survival benefit from commencing abiraterone at the initiation of androgen deprivation therapy.

Mechanism of Action

The AR signaling pathway has an important role in the progression of CRPC. Residual androgens from adrenal precursors and intratumoral androgen synthesis can drive disease progression despite androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) (Attard et al. 2008).

Abiraterone is a high-affinity, selective, irreversible inhibitor of the cytochrome P450 CYP17 enzymes 17-alpha-hydroxylase and C17,20-lyase (Pezaro et al. 2012). In the steroid biosynthesis pathway, pregnenolone is converted by 17-alphahydroxylase to 17-hydroxypregnenolone, while C17,20-lyase facilitates the conversion of 17-hydroxypregnenolone to dehydroepiandrostenedione (DHEA). Inhibition of CYP17 function

Endpoint	Abiraterone + prednisone pre-chemotherapy	Placebo + prednisone pre-chemotherapy	Abiraterone + prednisone post- docetaxel	Placebo + prednisone post- docetaxel
Survival	$\frac{\text{NR}^2}{\text{HR } 0.75}$	27.2 months	$\frac{14.8 \text{ months}}{\text{HR } 0.66}$	10.9 months
PSA response rate	62%	24%	38.0%	10.1%
Radiographic	16.5 months	8.3 months	5.6 months	3.6 months
PFS	HR 0.53		HR 0.67	
	p < 0.001		<i>p</i> < 0.001	
Time to PSA	11.1 months	5.6 months	10.2 months	6.6 months
progression	HR 0.49		HR 0.58	
	<i>p</i> < 0.001	-	<i>p</i> < 0.001	
Grade 3 or 4 toxicity	48%	42%	Overall figure not reported	Overall figure not reported

 Table 1
 Outcomes for abiraterone with prednisone in phase III COU-AA-302 (pre-chemotherapy) and COU-AA-301 (post-docetaxel) trials (de Bono et al. 2011; Ryan et al. 2013)

^aThe COU-AA-302 trial was terminated at interim analysis after reaching 43% of the expected overall survival events *NR* not reached, *HR* hazard ratio

results in a significant decrease in DHEA, androstenedione, and testosterone levels (Attard et al. 2008). Abiraterone is administered in combination with ADT, to prevent a compensatory LH surge (Pezaro et al. 2012).

Activity in CRPC Settings

Abiraterone, given with prednisone, prednisolone, or dexamethasone, has shown clinical efficacy before and following docetaxel for men with mCRPC (see Table 1). The COU-AA-301 phase III trial enrolled 1195 men with mCRPC progressing after docetaxel chemotherapy, randomizing them to receive 5 mg prednisone twice daily with either 1000 mg abiraterone or placebo (de Bono et al. 2011). The COU-AA-302 trial randomized 1088 men with mCRPC between the same regimens, but in the pre-docetaxel setting (Ryan et al. 2013). In both trials, abiraterone with prednisone/prednisolone treatment resulted in improvements in overall survival, time to PSA progression, progression-free survival (PFS), and PSA response rates compared to prednisone alone.

Toxicity Management

The profound CYP17 inhibition from abiraterone also results in an excess of upstream biosynthetic

pathway precursors and, when administered as monotherapy, can cause a syndrome of secondary mineralocorticoid excess. Relevant adverse events reported in the COU-AA-301 and COU-AA-302 trials were largely mild to moderate and included fluid retention, hypertension, and hypokalemia (de Bono et al. 2011; Ryan et al. 2013). Other effects included impaired liver function and cardiac side effects; the most frequent were tachycardia and atrial fibrillation (de Bono et al. 2011; Gillessen et al. 2015).

Co-administration of abiraterone with low-dose glucocorticoids such as prednisolone is well tolerated and blocks the compensatory increase in adrenocorticotropic hormone seen with abiraterone monotherapy (Pezaro et al. 2012). However, the use of these steroids may lead to the binding and activation of mutant AR, causing progression of prostate cancer (Richards et al. 2012). The mineralocorticoid antagonist eplerenone has also been used to counteract the effects of CYP17 inhibition (Richards et al. 2012). Translational and phase II data have suggested that dexamethasone may have greater anticancer activity in mCRPC (Venkitaraman et al. 2015), but prednisone/prednisolone continues to be widely used concomitantly with abiraterone.

	Enzalutamide	Placebo	Enzalutamide post-	Placebo post-	
Endpoint	pre-chemo	pre-chemo	chemo	chemo	
Overall survival	32.4 months	30.2 months	18.4 months	13.6 months	
	HR 0.71		HR 0.63		
	p < 0.001		p < 0.001		
PSA response rate	78%	3%	54%	2%	
Radiographic PFS	NR	3.9 months	8.3 months	2.9 months	
	HR 0.19		HR 0.4		
	<i>p</i> < 0.001		p < 0.001		
Time to PSA	11.2 months	2.8 months	8.3 months	3.0 months	
progression	HR 0.17		HR 0.4		
	<i>p</i> < 0.001		<i>p</i> < 0.001		
Grade 3 or 4 toxicity	43%	37%	28%	34%	

Table 2 Outcomes of the phase III PREVAIL (pre-chemotherapy) and AFFIRM (post-docetaxel) enzalutamide trials (Scher et al. 2010; Beer et al. 2014)

Research Activity

Several phase III trials are currently studying abiraterone in men with CRPC. Combination trials include testing of abiraterone with apalutamide (ARN-509, Janssen; clinicaltrials.gov trial identifier: NCT02257736), enzalutamide (NCT01949337), and ²²³Ra (NCT02043678).

Other late-phase studies will investigate abiraterone in patients with mCRPC who responded poorly to first-line combined androgen blockade (CAB) (NCT02405858) and also the use of circulating tumor cells (CTC) as an efficacy-response measure (NCT01961843). Head-to-head drug comparisons are also planned, against cabazitaxel (NCT02485691) and, in men with germline DNA repair defects, against olaparib (NCT02987543).

Enzalutamide

Overview

Enzalutamide (MDV3100; Xtandi[®]; Medivation) is a second-generation AR antagonist. Administered orally on a continuous daily schedule, enzalutamide may be used in men with mCRPC either before or following docetaxel chemotherapy. Enzalutamide is well tolerated in the majority of men, with rare but unique challenges relating to penetration of the central nervous system. Ongoing trials are examining the use of enzalutamide for biochemical CRPC with occult metastases, or in combination with other anticancer agents.

Mechanism of Action

Enzalutamide is a potent antagonist of the AR. In addition to blocking ligand binding, enzalutamide also inhibits nuclear localization of AR and binding to DNA (Tran et al. 2009). Enzalutamide lacks the partial agonism activity of first-generation AR antagonists, but case reports of withdrawal responses following enzalutamide suggest that agonism is still possible in rare situations (Rodriguez-Vida et al. 2015).

Activity in CRPC Settings

Efficacy data in mCRPC are available from two large phase III trials (see Table 2). These trials were similar in design, comparing enzalutamide to placebo. Both trials demonstrated that enzalutamide treatment was associated with significant improvements in survival, disease control, and quality of life measures (Scher et al. 2010; Beer et al. 2014). In the post-chemotherapy AFFIRM trial, participants were allowed concurrent treatment with prednisone/prednisolone.

Toxicity Management

Enzalutamide is well tolerated in the majority of men. The most common all-grade toxicity in phase III testing included fatigue, gastrointestinal disturbances, arthralgias, and hot flushes (Scher et al. 2010; Beer et al. 2014). Seizures occurred in five men on the AFFIRM trial, each of whom had additional medication or disease factors that may have lowered the seizure threshold. In view of the ability of enzalutamide to cross the blood-brain barrier and possible contribution to seizures, enzalutamide is not recommended for patients with a history of seizures or recent cerebrovascular events. Caution is required in men taking other medications that penetrate the blood-brain barrier and also in men with falls or preexisting cognitive impairment.

Research Activity

The PROSPER and **SPARTAN** trials (NCT02003924 and NCT01946204 respectively) are investigating the use of enzalutamide and the similar agent apalutamide in the treatment of occult metastatic disease with rising PSA. Awaited or ongoing phase III trials are evaluating the addition of enzalutamide to abiraterone (NCT01949337), ²²³Ra (mCRPC-PEACE III; NCT02194842), and anti-PD-L1 antibody the atezolizumab (IMbassador250; NCT03016312). In a selected population of men with mCRPC and poor-risk features, the OZM-054 trial (NCT02254785) will evaluate sequencing of next-generation AR-targeting agents and cabazitaxel and may provide biological insights that can be extrapolated to the general mCRPC population.

"Semifixed" Agents

"Semifixed" agents include docetaxel chemotherapy, which was the first agent to improve survival for men with CRPC and became an artificial treatment divider in subsequent trials of anticancer therapies. ²²³Ra has also been placed in this category, due to currently available efficacy data, as have the supportive bone-targeting agents zoledronic acid and denosumab.

Docetaxel

Overview

Docetaxel is one of the taxane chemotherapeutic agents. With the TAX-327 and SWOG 99–16 trials published in 2004, it became the first agent proven to improve survival in men with mCRPC. Docetaxel is administered in combination with

continuous low-dose prednisone/prednisolone and continues to be a mainstay of treatment, providing palliative benefits with a manageable toxicity profile. While the optimal timing of docetaxel has been challenged by recent data demonstrating marked benefit in men prior to the emergence of castration-resistant disease, exposure to docetaxel continues to be a marker in judging activity of some therapies and in some countries is linked to reimbursement criteria or subsequent drug access.

Mechanism of Action

Docetaxel is a semisynthetic taxane, originally derived from needles of the European Yew tree. Taxane chemotherapies are mitotic inhibitors that act by interrupting microtubule function. Preclinical data suggest that this action may indirectly impair shuttling of AR into the nucleus, contributing to its activity in prostate cancer (Darshan et al. 2011). Docetaxel resistance mechanisms to docetaxel include tumor hypoxia and impaired drug delivery, drug efflux pumps, altered microtubule structure or function, and disordered apoptosis pathways (Antonarakis and Armstrong 2011).

Activity in CRPC Settings

The TAX-327 trial enrolled 1006 men with CRPC and randomized them equally between three treatment arms of 3-weekly mitoxantrone, 30 mg/m² docetaxel weekly for 5 of 6 weeks, or 75 mg/m^2 docetaxel administered 3-weekly. Participants in all arms received prednisone. Compared to mitoxantrone, 3-weekly docetaxel treatment resulted in improved survival (median OS 18.9 vs. 16.5 months, HR 0.76, p = 0.009) (Tannock et al. 2004). Secondary measures of activity also favored docetaxel treatment, including >50% PSA declines (45% vs. 32%), significant pain reduction (35% vs. 22%), and improved quality of life (22% vs. 13%). At least half of men randomized to 3-weekly docetaxel received 9 or more cycles of treatment, with treatment delay and dose reduction required by 24% and 12%, respectively.

The preponderance of bone metastases in trial participants contributed to a relatively

low rate of radiographic responses. Patients were treated until progression or unacceptable toxicity, or completion of the planned ten cycles of treatment. This treatment course was selected due to concerns about cumulative mitoxantrone toxicity, and extended courses of docetaxel can be delivered safely, with prolonged disease control reported in selected cases.

The benefit of three-weekly docetaxel was confirmed by the SWOG 99–16 trial, a phase III trial of docetaxel in combination with estramustine, which confirmed superiority over the comparator of mitoxantrone with estramustine (Petrylak et al. 2004).

Toxicity Management

The toxicity profile of docetaxel is familiar to most oncology clinicians. The most common toxicities associated with three-weekly docetaxel in the TAX-327 trial were fatigue, nausea, alopecia, diarrhea, nail changes, sensory neuropathy, and anorexia. Grade 3-4 neutropenia occurred in 32%, with 3% experiencing febrile neutropenia. The incidence of clinically significant peripheral neuropathy increased with cumulative dose and may be treatment-limiting in some men. Ethnic variation in toxicity has also been described, with some data suggesting that 60 mg/m² may be a more appropriate starting dose in Asian men (Kenmotsu and Tanigawara 2015).

Research Activity

Multiple phase III trials have attempted to improve on the single-agent activity of docetaxel, adding agents with complementary, additive, or alternative mechanisms of activity. Unfortunately, no combination has yet provided a meaningful advantage over the standard protocol. A small phase III trial suggested that an alternative two-weekly dosing schedule may lessen treatment morbidity (Kellokumpu-Lehtinen et al. 2013).

Renewed enthusiasm for docetaxel was provided by the recent CHAARTED and STAM-PEDE trials that demonstrated significant survival advantages by moving chemotherapy earlier, for men commencing ADT for advanced prostate cancer (Sweeney et al. 2015; James et al. 2016). The implications of these data for the treatment of mCRPC, and whether docetaxel should still be used in the same way, are still being explored.

Radium²²³ Dichloride

Bone-targeting radionuclides have been used in advanced prostate cancer for many years. Treatment with the beta-emitters strontium-89 and samarium-153 resulted in valuable palliation in some men with widespread bonepredominant CRPC, but these agents failed to improve survival in small phase III trials and were associated with myelosuppression (Sartor 2004).

²²³Ra (Xofigo[®], Bayer) is an alpha-emitter, delivering radiation across a very short path length. Following infusion, ²²³Ra acts as a calcium mimetic and is taken up into newly formed bone stroma, such as occurs in bone metastases.

²²³Ra showed encouraging activity in earlyphase studies, leading to the phase III ALSYMPCA trial. This was a placebo-controlled randomized trial in 921 men with mCRPC, multiple bone metastases, and no significant non-bone disease, who had either progressed following docetaxel or had not received docetaxel due to frailty or patient wishes. A total of 395 men (43%) on the trial were docetaxel-naïve (Parker et al. 2013).

²²³Ra was administered as a 50 kBq/kg infusion on a monthly basis. A maximum of six treatments (median number of cycles = 6) were delivered on trial. The trial was halted early, after meeting the interim efficacy threshold. Treatment resulted in a median 3.6-month survival advantage over placebo (14.9 vs. 11.3 months, hazard ratio (HR) = 0.7, p < 0.001). The time to symptomatic SRE, reduction in alkaline phosphatase, and quality of life were all improved with ²²³Ra treatment. The toxicity profile was mild, including all-grade anemia in 31%, along with mild nausea, other gastrointestinal toxicities, and fatigue.

Further clinical trial data regarding activity in other patient populations are still awaited.

Bone-Targeting Agents

Prostate cancer shows a marked preponderance to spread to the bone, resulting in a significant burden of the disease morbidity. Malignant spinal cord compression is one of the most severe complications resulting from bone metastases and requires urgent recognition and treatment. Malignant hypercalcemia is another complication associated with bone metastases and can become lifethreatening if neglected. Fractures can be pathological at the site of metastases or osteopenic as a result of prolonged ADT.

The predominance of skeletal-related events (SREs) in advanced prostate led to testing of a number of different bone-targeting agents. Use of the bisphosphonate zoledronic acid, then the RANK-ligand inhibitor denosumab, showed stepwise improvements in the rate of SREs for men with CRPC, but neither agent impacted on the overall survival of these populations.

The head-to-head trial of these agents was a phase III double-blind non-inferiority study, randomizing 1904 patients to monthly treatment with denosumab 120 mg subcutaneously or zoledronic acid 4 mg intravenously. The primary endpoint was time to SRE, defined as a composite of pathological fracture, radiotherapy to the bone, surgery to the bone, or spinal cord compression. Denosumab proved to be superior for prevention of SRE (median time to SRE 20.7 months versus 17.1 months; HR 0.82, p = 0.008) (Fizazi et al. 2011).

Because zoledronic acid and denosumab were tested prior to the introduction of survivalprolonging therapies for CRPC, the relative benefit of these agents in combination with other anticancer therapies is not known. Adding to the complexity, no fixed treatment duration is recommended, but toxicities are cumulative and with improvements in survival; open-ended treatment durations may be much longer than tested in trials, without proof of additional benefit.

"Fixed" Agents

"Fixed" agents have been classed as those with clear evidence as to the population of patients most likely to benefit from treatment. Cabazitaxel chemotherapy has proven efficacy after docetaxel and has been categorized as a "fixed" agent. The strongest data supporting the use of sipuleucel-T was in men with low-volume and treatment-naïve disease; thus it has also been categorized as "fixed." Also in this category are the emerging agents that target specific genomic aberrations. While these treatments are still investigational, there is a strong biological rationale and promising preliminary clinical data, and it is hoped that they will add important new options for subsets of patients.

Cabazitaxel

Overview

Cabazitaxel (XRP6258; Jevtana[®]; Sanofi) is a semisynthetic taxane. It was initially identified by screening for effects against taxane-resistant cell lines in vivo and in an animal tumor model of docetaxel resistance (Yap et al. 2012). Cabazitaxel has clear evidence for efficacy in men with progressive CRPC after docetaxel; however troublesome myelosuppression led to additional phase III testing of potential starting doses.

Mechanism of Action

As a member of the taxane family, cabazitaxel mediates its activity through the promotion of tubulin assembly and stabilization of microtubules but appears to be less dependent on the AR than docetaxel (van Soest et al. 2015). Cabazitaxel has low affinity for the drug efflux molecule P-glycoprotein and appears to have favorable penetration of the blood-brain barrier (Calcagno et al. 2013).

Activity in CRPC Settings

Initial phase I and II clinical trials identified an optimal schedule of 3-weekly intravenous infusions and suggested dose-limited toxicity at 20 or 25 mg/m² (Yap et al. 2012). Phase 1 testing included two patients with CRPC who had radiological partial remissions and substantial reductions in PSA (Yap et al. 2012), leading to further testing in the CRPC setting. The pivotal phase III TROPIC trial (de Bono et al. 2010) involved 755 men with metastatic CRPC who had

15.1 months HR 0.7 p < 0.0001 14.4%	12.7 months	
HR 0.7 p < 0.0001 14.4%		
p < 0.0001		
14.4%		
11.170	4.4%	
39.2%	17.8%	
2.8 months	1.4 months	
HR 0.74		
<i>p</i> < 0.0001		
8.8 months	5.4 months	
HR 0.61		
<i>p</i> < 0.0001		
6.4 months	3.1 months	
HR 0.75		
p = 0.001		
9.3%	7.7%	
p = 0.63		
Not reached	11.1 months	
p = 0.52		
82%	58%	
-	14.4% $39.2%$ 2.8 months HR 0.74 $p < 0.0001$ 8.8 months HR 0.61 $p < 0.0001$ 6.4 months HR 0.75 $p = 0.001$ $9.3%$ $p = 0.63$ Not reached $p = 0.52$ $82%$	

^aFor patients with measurable disease by RECIST (Response Evaluation Criteria In Solid Tumors)

progressed during or after docetaxel. Visceral metastases were present in 25%, 45% had pain on baseline, and about 30% had two or more previous chemotherapy regimens. Additionally, 29% had progressed on docetaxel, suggesting primary refractory disease, and an additional 45% had progressed within 3 months of docetaxel, portending a poor outcome. The primary endpoint of the study was overall survival. Secondary endpoints included a composite of tumor progression, pain progression, and death, as well as a number of response and progression measurements.

Men were randomized between three-weekly cabazitaxel 25 mg/m² or standard mitoxantrone, with all men receiving continuous oral prednisone 10 mg daily. Granulocyte colony-stimulating factor was permitted for patients experiencing prolonged neutropenia or complications.

The key findings of the TROPIC trial are summarized in Table 3. A total of ten cycles of treatment was planned and was completed by 28% of those on cabazitaxel (median six cycles) and 12% on mitoxantrone (median four cycles). The trial met its primary endpoint of improved overall survival for participants receiving cabazitaxel.

Tumor response rate and PSA response rate also favored of cabazitaxel, although there was no significant difference in pain responses or time to pain progression.

Both the timing and dosing of cabazitaxel have subsequently been tested in phase III trials. Limited data are yet available on these outcomes. The PRO-SELICA trial (NCT01308580) has been reported so far only in abstract form (Eisenberger et al. 2017). PROSELICA was a non-inferiority study comparing cabazitaxel at starting doses of 20 mg/ m^2 or 25 mg/m². The trial met its primary endpoint of non-inferiority of the lower dose for overall survival, with HR of 1.024 (upper boundary of the one-sided 98.89% confidence interval was 1.184, less than the prespecified non-inferiority boundary of 1.214). PSA responses occurred more commonly with the higher dose (42.9% versus 29.5%, p < 0.0001), but toxicity was more common. The study concluded that 20 mg/m^2 was non-inferior in terms of overall survival and had a better safety profile.

The FIRSTANA trial (NCT01308567) has also to date only been reported in abstract form (Oudard et al. 2017). This trial involved chemo-naïve

Table 3 Outcomes of the TROPIC trial (de Bono et al. 2010)

participants with metastatic CRPC, randomized to receive cabazitaxel at either 20 mg/m² or 25 mg/m², or standard docetaxel chemotherapy. The primary endpoint was overall survival. The trial was reported with 24 months of median follow-up and showed no statistically significant difference in overall survival. Very few participants had received prior enzalutamide or abiraterone.

Toxicity Management

Toxicity was a key issue in the TROPIC study. Grade 3 or 4 adverse events occurred in 82% of participants receiving cabazitaxel, compared to 58% receiving mitoxantrone. The commonest toxicity was myelosuppression, with 8% febrile neutropenia and 2% deaths due to neutropenia with cabazitaxel. Significant diarrhea was also more common with cabazitaxel (6% versus <1%). Peripheral neuropathy was uncommon (<1% in each group). Later studies subsequently suggested that toxicity in the "real-world" treatment setting was more manageable than the TROPIC data suggested (Moriceau et al. 2015).

Sipuleucel-T

Sipuleucel-T (PROVENGE[®]) is an active cellular immunotherapy, comprising autologous peripheral blood mononuclear cells collected by leukapheresis and activated using a recombinant fusion protein combining prostatic acid phosphatase (PAP) and granulocyte-macrophage colonystimulating factor. Two small trials were initially performed, with progression-free survival as the primary endpoint and overall survival as a secondary endpoint (Higano et al. 2009). Both trials failed to meet their primary endpoint but showed consistent and similar benefits in overall survival. This was counterintuitive and unexpected, so the IMPACT trial (NCT00065442) was conducted with overall survival as the primary endpoint (Kantoff et al. 2010). IMPACT involved 512 participants randomized 2:1 to sipuleucel-T versus a placebo intervention (cultured autologous peripheral blood mononuclear cells without exposure to the fusion protein). Eligible participants had metastatic CRPC and were asymptomatic or minimally symptomatic. Participants had generally good prognosis features: only 15% of participants

had previously received docetaxel; 82% were ECOG performance status 0; and the median time from diagnosis was 7 years.

The analysis was performed with a median follow-up of 34 months. Sipuleucel-T treatment was very well tolerated. Sipuleucel-T was associated with improved overall survival relative to placebo: median survival was 25.8 months in the sipuleucel-T group and 21.7 months in the placebo (HR 0.78; p = 0.03). Objective responses on the study were rare. There was no difference in time to progression, an observation that remains unexplained, although it has been a consistent feature in other types of immunotherapy studies.

These outcomes led to the approval of sipuleucel-T by the US FDA, the first approved cellular immunotherapy for any type of solid cancer. However, uptake of this treatment has occurred almost exclusively within the United States. The reasons for this relate to the logistics of production and the very high cost of the treatment (Simpson et al. 2015). Sipuleucel-T remains controversial, with some clinicians concerned that outcomes for the placebo group appeared to be inferior to those of comparable trials, raising questions as to whether the use of the placebo compromised outcomes opposed as to sipuleucel-T improving them (Huber et al. 2012). Sipuleucel-T continues to be studied in the context of other immunotherapeutic approaches or drug combinations.

Novel Technologies and Targeted Treatments

Gene sequencing technologies have allowed detailed analyses of the genomic landscape of primary (The Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network 2015) and metastatic prostate cancer (Robinson et al. 2015), demonstrating frequent and characteristic aberrations. Common mutational events in primary prostate cancer (The Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network 2015) fall into various subtypes involving gene fusions (such as ERG, ETV1/4, and FLI1) or mutations (such as SPOP, FOXA1, and IDH1), as well as epigenetic events. Genomic events affecting AR

function are also very common particularly in tumors carrying SPOP and FOXA1 mutations. Lesions in PI3K or MAPK pathways, and defects in DNA repair genes, are also commonly observed and may indicate potential therapeutic targets. Advanced prostate cancer is also characterized by similar events, as well as mutations in PIK3CA/B, R-spondin, BRAF/RAF1, APC, betacatenin, and ZBTB16/PLZF (Robinson et al. 2015).

CTC are cancer cells that are detectable in peripheral blood. These cells are heterogeneous, but there is evidence that important information about cancer biology can be derived from their study. The simplest evaluation is to enumerate CTC, and this has been shown in CRPC to correlate with survival (de Bono et al. 2008). Similarly, patients whose CTC counts move from "unfavorable" to "favorable" have better outcomes than those whose CTC counts remain or become unfavorable; these findings correlate better than changes in serum PSA levels (de Bono et al. 2008). The value of CTC enumeration has also been shown with newer therapies such as abiraterone, where CTC counts and serum LDH were shown to correlate with 2-year survival in the COU-AA-301 trial (Scher et al. 2015).

More detailed understanding of the cancer's biology is also possible. For example, the detection in CTC of the AR mRNA splice variant ARv7, which lacks the ligand-binding domain of the receptor, was associated with the lack of response to therapies targeting the AR axis (Antonarakis et al. 2014). Nuclear-specific localization of the truncated ARv7 splice variant predicts for better outcomes with taxane-based therapies, compared to tests that are unable to distinguish the subcellular localization of the splice variant protein product (Scher et al. 2017). However, despite high specificity, these methods are insensitive and cannot yet be used to determine treatment choices and sequencing.

Detection and evaluation of fragmented cellfree DNA (cfDNA) is another promising biomarker for profiling the tumor genome. AR alterations in cfDNA have been linked to deleterious outcomes on AR-targeted agents such as abiraterone (Ritch and Cookson 2016) and enzalutamide (Azad et al. 2015; Wyatt et al. 2016), illustrating the potential utility of cfDNA for noninvasive molecular profiling of mCRPC. Genomic aberrations in cfDNA have also been linked to therapeutic outcomes. AR aberrations including amplification and mutations have been shown to be linked to the development of treatment failure with both enzalutamide (AR amplification, AR F877 L mutation) and abiraterone (AR H874Y and T877A mutations) (Azad et al. 2015). More recently, several cfDNA biomarkers have been shown to correlate with inferior outcomes with enzalutamide therapy, including AR amplification, heavily mutated AR (≥ 2 mutations), and RB1 loss (Wyatt et al. 2016). At the time of progression on enzalutamide, cfDNA sequencing revealed mutations or copy number changes in all patients tested, including clinically actionable alterations in DNA damage repair genes and PI3K pathway genes. Therefore, analysis of cfDNA in mCRPC patients not only identifies key biomarkers of treatment resistance but may also help to deliver personalized medicine through the identification of actionable molecular targets.

Many of these new technologies may point to novel treatment targets or to newly defined subgroups of prostate cancers that require different treatments. Examples include prostate cancers carrying somatic defects in DNA repair pathways, which may benefit from PARP inhibition or platinum compounds (Mateo et al. 2015; Hager et al. 2016), N-terminal AR-targeted therapies for cancers with mutations or splice variants affecting the ligand-binding domain (Myung et al. 2013); inhibition of Aurora A kinase in neuroendocrine differentiation driven through *N-MYC* (Lee et al. 2016); and perhaps even predictors of response to immune checkpoint inhibitors (Topalian et al. 2016).

Response and Progression Assessment

The clinical impacts of prostate cancer vary immensely, making thorough response assessments a challenging task. In addition, the use of PSA to monitor progression can be an inaccurate

Assessment	Recommended frequency ^a
Radiographic	
Bone scintigraphy	Regularly
Computed tomography Regularly ^b	
Biochemical	
PSA	Regularly
Blood count, ALP, LDH	At initial workup, as prognostic factors
Clinical (for new symptoms, e.g., pain)	Regularly

 Table 4
 Response assessment recommendations during treatment for mCRPC

^aThese recommendations have been adapted from the St Gallen Advanced Prostate Cancer Consensus Conference (2015). Consensus opinions (\geq 70% of experts agreeing) were not reached for the recommended frequency of assessments (Gillessen et al. 2015)

^bRegular CT scans were recommended by consensus, even in the absence of clinical indicators

reflection of the status of disease. In phase III trials, early clinical assessments focused on toxicity identification and management. The first biochemical and radiographic response assessments were often conducted after 3 months of treatment. Standard progression assessments were conducted, including PSA and bone scintigraphy interpretation, based on adaptations of the criteria proposed by the prostate cancer working group (Scher et al. 2008) and using the original or revised RECIST (Eisenhauer et al. 2009) for interpretation of soft tissue lesions. In order to avoid premature termination of treatment, a complex of clinical, biochemical, and radiographic progression was recommended (see Table 4) (Gillessen et al. 2015).

Treatment Sequencing

Perhaps the most contentious issue remains the sequencing of therapy. Small retrospective studies investigating the use of docetaxel or enzalutamide after first-line abiraterone, or for enzalutamide followed by abiraterone, have shown limited activity for the second therapy, suggesting significant cross-resistance. So far, small studies investigating sequential therapies have shown increasingly poor activity in populations not selected using any kind of predictive biomarker (Mukherji et al. 2014).

Pretreatment of animals with enzalutamide blocks AR-related mechanisms of action of docetaxel; however cabazitaxel retains its activity (van Soest et al. 2015). The same observation has been made in patients receiving this sequence of therapy (Mukherji et al. 2014). This suggests that cabazitaxel might be a better choice for patients with CRPC progressing after docetaxel and one of the newer AR-targeted therapies such as abiraterone or enzalutamide, rather than moving to the alternative AR-targeted therapy. This hypothesis requires confirmation in carefully designed prospective clinical trials.

Conclusion

A number of therapies are currently available for men with mCRPC, providing options to delay symptoms, preserve quality of life, and extend survival. The optimal use of these agents continues to be tested in ongoing trials, and additional therapies are in late-stage testing, offering a promise of further improvements in the near future. While the biological action of some agents suggests that they are likely to be active across the spectrum of CRPC, other agents have more limited or fixed indications for use. There are currently limited data regarding the impact of each treatment on the activity of subsequent optimal treatment agents. and sequences remain uncertain. The use of agents prior to the development of castration-resistant disease will add further complexity to these decisions. It is highly unlikely that most patients will benefit from random sequential use of all therapies, and the cost and toxicity of such an approach will be substantial and possibly unjustifiable. It is hoped that

the development of companion biomarkers and early markers of response or progression may improve the selection and rationalize the use of available agents while better selecting populations for further research.

Acknowledgments IDD is supported by an NHMRC Practitioner Fellowship (APP1102604)

References

- Antonarakis ES, Armstrong AJ. Evolving standards in the treatment of docetaxel-refractory castration-resistant prostate cancer. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 2011;14(3):192–205.
- Antonarakis ES, Lu C, Wang H, Luber B, Nakazawa M, Roeser JC, et al. AR-V7 and resistance to enzalutamide and abiraterone in prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2014;371(11):1028–38.
- Attard G, Reid AH, Yap TA, Raynaud F, Dowsett M, Settatree S, et al. Phase I clinical trial of a selective inhibitor of CYP17, abiraterone acetate, confirms that castration-resistant prostate cancer commonly remains hormone driven. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26(28):4563–71.
- Azad AA, Volik SV, Wyatt AW, Haegert A, Le Bihan S, Bell RH, et al. Androgen receptor gene aberrations in circulating cell-free DNA: biomarkers of therapeutic resistance in castration-resistant prostate cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2015;21(10):2315–24.
- Beer TM, Armstrong AJ, Rathkopf DE, Loriot Y, Sternberg CN, Higano CS, et al. Enzalutamide in metastatic prostate cancer before chemotherapy. N Engl J Med. 2014;371(5):424–33.
- Calcagno F, Nguyen T, Dobi E, Villanueva C, Curtit E, Kim S, et al. Safety and efficacy of cabazitaxel in the docetaxel-treated patients with hormone-refractory prostate cancer. Clin Med Insights Oncol. 2013;7:1–12.
- de Bono JS, Scher HI, Montgomery RB, Parker C, Miller MC, Tissing H, et al. Circulating tumor cells predict survival benefit from treatment in metastatic castrationresistant prostate cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2008;14 (19):6302–9.
- de Bono JS, Oudard S, Ozguroglu M, Hansen S, Machiels J-P, Kocak I, et al. Prednisone plus cabazitaxel or mitoxantrone for metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer progressing after docetaxel treatment: a randomised openlabel trial. Lancet. 2010;376(9747):1147–54.
- de Bono JS, Logothetis CJ, Molina A, Fizazi K, North S, Chu L, et al. Abiraterone and increased survival in metastatic prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2011;364(21):1995–2005.
- Darshan MS, Loftus MS, Thadani-Mulero M, Levy BP, Escuin D, Zhou XK, et al. Taxane-induced blockade to nuclear accumulation of the androgen receptor predicts clinical responses in metastatic prostate cancer. Cancer Res. 2011;71(18):6019–29.

- Eisenhauer EA, Therasse P, Bogaerts J, Schwartz LH, Sargent D, Ford R, et al. New response evaluation criteria in solid tumours: revised RECIST guideline (version 1.1). Eur J Cancer. 2009;45(2):228–47.
- Eisenberger M, Hardy-Bessard AC, Kim CS, Géczi L, Ford D, Mourey L, et al. Phase III Study Comparing a Reduced Dose of Cabazitaxel (20 mg/m2) and the Currently Approved Dose (25 mg/m2) in Postdocetaxel Patients With Metastatic Castration-Resistant Prostate Cancer-PROSELICA. J Clin Oncol. 2017;35 (28):3198–3206.
- Fizazi K, Carducci M, Smith M, Damiao R, Brown J, Karsh L, et al. Denosumab versus zoledronic acid for treatment of bone metastases in men with castrationresistant prostate cancer: a randomised, double-blind study. Lancet. 2011;377(9768):813–22.
- Gillessen S, Omlin A, Attard G, de Bono JS, Efstathiou E, Fizazi K, et al. Management of patients with advanced prostate cancer: recommendations of the St Gallen Advanced Prostate Cancer Consensus Conference (APCCC) 2015. Ann Oncol. 2015;26(8):1589–604.
- Hager S, Ackermann CJ, Joerger M, Gillessen S, Omlin A. Anti-tumour activity of platinum compounds in advanced prostate cancer-a systematic literature review. Ann Oncol. 2016;27(6):975–84.
- Higano CS, Schellhammer PF, Small EJ, Burch PA, Nemunaitis J, Yuh L, et al. Integrated data from 2 randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trials of active cellular immunotherapy with sipuleucel-T in advanced prostate cancer. Cancer. 2009;115(16):3670–9.
- Huber ML, Haynes L, Parker C, Iversen P. Interdisciplinary critique of sipuleucel-T as immunotherapy in castration-resistant prostate cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2012;104(4):273–9.
- James ND, Sydes MR, Clarke NW, Mason MD, Dearnaley DP, Spears MR, et al. Addition of docetaxel, zoledronic acid, or both to first-line long-term hormone therapy in prostate cancer (STAMPEDE): survival results from an adaptive, multiarm, multistage, platform randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2016;387(10024):1163–77.
- Kantoff PW, Higano CS, Shore ND, Berger ER, Small EJ, Penson DF, et al. Sipuleucel-T immunotherapy for castration-resistant prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(5):411–22.
- Kellokumpu-Lehtinen PL, Harmenberg U, Joensuu T, McDermott R, Hervonen P, Ginman C, et al. 2-weekly versus 3-weekly docetaxel to treat castration-resistant advanced prostate cancer: a randomised, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(2):117–24.
- Kenmotsu H, Tanigawara Y. Pharmacokinetics, dynamics and toxicity of docetaxel: why the Japanese dose differs from the Western dose. Cancer Sci. 2015;106(5):497–504.
- Lee JK, Phillips JW, Smith BA, Park JW, Stoyanova T, McCaffrey EF, et al. N-Myc drives neuroendocrine prostate cancer initiated from human prostate epithelial cells. Cancer Cell. 2016;29(4):536–47.
- Mateo J, Carreira S, Sandhu S, Miranda S, Mossop H, Perez-Lopez R, et al. DNA-repair defects and olaparib in metastatic prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(18):1697–708.

- Moriceau G, Guillot A, Pacaut C, Méry B, Falk AT, Trone JC, et al. Translating clinical evidence-based medicine into the real world: single-center experience with cabazitaxel in metastatic prostate cancer patients. Chemotherapy. 2015;61(3):127–33.
- Mukherji D, Omlin A, Pezaro C, Shamseddine A, de Bono J. Metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer (CRPC): preclinical and clinical evidence for the sequential use of novel therapeutics. Cancer Metastasis Rev. 2014;33(2–3):555–66.
- Myung JK, Banuelos CA, Fernandez JG, Mawji NR, Wang J, Tien AH, et al. An androgen receptor N-terminal domain antagonist for treating prostate cancer. J Clin Invest. 2013;123(7):2948–60.
- Oudard S, Fizazi K, Sengeløv L, Daugaard G, Saad F, Hansen S, et al. Cabazitaxel Versus Docetaxel As First-Line Therapy for Patients With Metastatic Castration-Resistant Prostate Cancer: A Randomized Phase III Trial-FIRSTANA. J Clin Oncol. 2017;35(28):3189–3197.
- Parker C, Nilsson S, Heinrich D, Helle SI, O'Sullivan JM, Fossa SD, et al. Alpha emitter radium-223 and survival in metastatic prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2013;369(3):213–23.
- Petrylak DP, Tangen CM, Hussain MH, Lara PN Jr, Jones JA, Taplin ME, et al. Docetaxel and estramustine compared with mitoxantrone and prednisone for advanced refractory prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2004;351(15):1513–20.
- Pezaro CJ, Mukherji D, De Bono JS. Abiraterone acetate: redefining hormone treatment for advanced prostate cancer. Drug Discov Today. 2012;17(5–6):221–6.
- Richards J, Lim AC, Hay CW, Taylor AE, Wingate A, Nowakowska K, et al. Interactions of abiraterone, eplerenone, and prednisolone with wild-type and mutant androgen receptor: a rationale for increasing abiraterone exposure or combining with MDV3100. Cancer Res. 2012;72(9):2176–82.
- Ritch CR, Cookson MS. Advances in the management of castration resistant prostate cancer. BMJ. 2016;355:i4405.
- Robinson D, Van Allen EM, Wu YM, Schultz N, Lonigro RJ, Mosquera JM, et al. Integrative clinical genomics of advanced prostate cancer. Cell. 2015;161(5):1215–28.
- Rodriguez-Vida A, Bianchini D, Van Hemelrijck M, Hughes S, Malik Z, Powles T, et al. Is there an antiandrogen withdrawal syndrome with enzalutamide? BJU Int. 2015;115(3):373–80.
- Ryan CJ, Smith MR, de Bono JS, Molina A, Logothetis CJ, de Souza P, et al. Abiraterone in metastatic prostate cancer without previous chemotherapy. N Engl J Med. 2013;368(2):138–48.
- Sartor O. Overview of samarium sm 153 lexidronam in the treatment of painful metastatic bone disease. Rev Urol. 2004;6(Suppl 10):S3–S12.
- Scher HI, Halabi S, Tannock I, Morris M, Sternberg CN, Carducci MA, et al. Design and end points of clinical trials for patients with progressive prostate cancer and castrate levels of testosterone: recommendations of the

Prostate Cancer Clinical Trials Working Group. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26(7):1148–59.

- Scher HI, Beer TM, Higano CS, Anand A, Taplin ME, Efstathiou E, et al. Antitumour activity of MDV3100 in castration-resistant prostate cancer: a phase 1–2 study. Lancet. 2010;375(9724):1437–46.
- Scher HI, Heller G, Molina A, Attard G, Danila DC, Jia X, et al. Circulating tumor cell biomarker panel as an individual-level surrogate for survival in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(12):1348–55.
- Scher HI, Graf RP, Schreiber NA, McLaughlin B, Lu D, Louw J, et al. Nuclear-specific AR-V7 protein localization is necessary to guide treatment selection in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2017;71(6):874–882.
- Simpson EL, Davis S, Thokala P, Breeze PR, Bryden P, Wong R. Sipuleucel-T for the treatment of metastatic hormone-relapsed prostate cancer: a NICE single technology appraisal; an evidence review group perspective. Pharmacoeconomics. 2015;33(11):1187–94.
- Sweeney CJ, Chen YH, Carducci M, Liu G, Jarrard DF, Eisenberger M, et al. Chemohormonal therapy in metastatic hormone-sensitive prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(8):737–46.
- Tannock IF, de Wit R, Berry WR, Horti J, Pluzanska A, Chi KN, et al. Docetaxel plus prednisone or mitoxantrone plus prednisone for advanced prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2004;351(15):1502–12.
- The Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network. The molecular taxonomy of primary prostate cancer. Cell. 2015;163(4):1011–25.
- Topalian SL, Taube JM, Anders RA, Pardoll DM. Mechanism-driven biomarkers to guide immune checkpoint blockade in cancer therapy. Nat Rev Cancer. 2016;16(5):275–87.
- Tran C, Ouk S, Clegg NJ, Chen Y, Watson PA, Arora V, et al. Development of a second-generation antiandrogen for treatment of advanced prostate cancer. Science. 2009;324(5928):787–90.
- van Soest RJ, de Morree ES, Kweldam CF, de Ridder CM, Wiemer EA, Mathijssen RH, et al. Targeting the androgen receptor confers in vivo cross-resistance between enzalutamide and docetaxel, but not cabazitaxel, in castration-resistant prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2015;67(6):981–5.
- Venkitaraman R, Lorente D, Murthy V, Thomas K, Parker L, Ahiabor R, et al. A randomised phase 2 trial of dexamethasone versus prednisolone in castrationresistant prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2015;67(4):673–9.
- Wyatt AW, Azad AA, Volik SV, Annala M, Beja K, McConeghy B, et al. Genomic alterations in cell-free DNA and enzalutamide resistance in castration-resistant prostate cancer. JAMA Oncol. 2016;2(12):1598–606.
- Yap TA, Pezaro CJ, de Bono JS. Cabazitaxel in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther. 2012;12(9):1129–36.



Androgen Deprivation Therapy for **15** Advanced Prostate Cancer

Peter Hammerer and Lukas Manka

Contents

Introduction	256
Androgen Deprivation Treatment (ADT)	257
Mechanism of Hormonal Treatment	257
Testosterone-Lowering Therapy (Castration) Bilateral Orchiectomy Medical Androgen Depletion Luteinizing-Hormone-Releasing Hormone (LHRH) Agonists	258 258 258 258
Gonadotropin-Releasing Hormone (GnRH) Antagonists	258
Estrogens	259
Antiandrogens	259
Steroidal Antiandrogens	259
Cyproterone Acetate	259
Nonsteroidal Antiandrogens	259
Bicalutamide	260
Flutamide	260
Abiraterone Acetate	260
Orteronel	260
Galeterone	261
Ketoconazole	261

P. Hammerer (🖂)

Chefarzt Klinik für Urologie und Uroonkologie, Klinikum Braunschweig, Braunschweig, Germany e-mail: p.hammerer@klinikum-braunschweig.de; urologie@klinikum-braunschweig.de

L. Manka

Oberarzt Klinik für Urologie und Uroonkologie, Klinikum Braunschweig, Braunschweig, Germany

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_77

Enzalutamide	261
Apalutamid	261
Complete Androgen Blockade (CAB)	262
Intermittent Androgen Deprivation Therapy (IAD)	262
Side Effects of Androgen Deprivation	262
Primary ADT for Nonmetastatic Prostate Cancer	263
Neoadjuvant ADT of Localized Prostate Cancer Prior to Surgical Therapy	263
Adjuvant Androgen Ablation in Men with Localized Prostate Carcinoma After Surgical Therapy	264
Neoadjuvant/Adjuvant ADT for Localized and Locally Advanced Prostate Cancer in Men Treated with Radiation Therapy	264
ADT for Biochemical Recurrence After Treatment with Curative Intent (Surgery/Radiation)	265
First-Line Hormonal Treatment for Metastatic Prostate Cancer	267
Androgen Deprivation Combined with Other Agents Combination with Abiraterone Acetate	268 268
Castration Resistent Prostate Cancer (CRPCa)	269
Hot Flushes	270
Sexual Dysfunction	271
Gynecomastia	271
Fatigue	272
References	272

Abstract

The current treatment for patients with hormone-sensitive metastatic disease is either medical castration with a luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone (LHRH) agonists, gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GNRH) antagonists, or surgical castration by orchiectomy, either alone or in combination with an anti-androgen. Treatment with a combination of chemotherapy with docetaxel and ADT or abiraterone and ADT demonstrated a significant survival benefit, and this combination is now considered standard of care. For men with castrate-resistant prostate cancer (CRPC), new treatment options with overall survival benefit are available including combined treatment with abiraterone and enzalutamide, nonhormonal therapies like chemotherapy with docetaxel and cabazitaxel, vaccine, and radium-223. According to the recent guidelines, androgen deprivation therapy should be continued.

Introduction

Prostate cancer (PCa) is the most prevalent cancer in men; median survival of patients with newly diagnosed metastases is 4 years (EAU Guidelines 2017; James et al. 2015).

In the 1940s, Huggins and Hodges showed the responsiveness of prostate cancer to androgen deprivation therapy (ADT); since this time, androgen-suppressing strategies are the basis of any management of advanced and metastatic prostate cancer (Huggins and Hodges 1972; EAU Guidelines 2017).

Testosterone suppression can be achieved by orchidectomy, estrogens, luteinizing hormonereleasing hormone (LHRH) agonists, and gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GNRH) antagonists. Anti-androgens inhibit the action of circulating androgens at the level of their receptor. The normal testosterone concentration in man is age-dependent and is subject to daily fluctuations, with medical or surgical castration serum testosterone levels fall to <50 ng/dL (<1.73 nmol/l).

ADT is increasingly used in earlier disease stages. Multiple phase III randomized trials demonstrated a significant survival benefit for men with locally advanced or high-risk localized prostate cancer when treated with a combination of Radiotherapy (RT) with ADT compared to RT alone (Bolla et al. 2010; Pilepich et al. 2005).

For men treated for advanced prostate cancer, initial response to androgen withdrawal is high; however, this response is only temporary and almost all patients will develop a castrate resistant disease.

Prognostic factors for survival include parameters like number and location of bone metastases, presence of visceral metastases, Gleason score, performance status, and serum parameters like initial PSA, alkaline phosphates, and hemoglobin as well as PSA-response after ADT (Glass et al. 2003; Gravis et al. 2015).

For men with metastatic hormone naive prostate cancer, combined treatment with a combination of chemotherapy with docetaxel and ADT has demonstrated a significant survival benefit, and this combination is now considered standard of care (Sweeney et al. 2015; EAU Guidelines 2017; NCCN Guideline 2017).

For men with castrate-resistant prostate cancer (CRPC), new treatment options with overall survival benefit are available including Abiraterone and Enzalutamide, nonhormonal therapies like chemo-therapy with docetaxel and Cabazitaxel, Vaccine, and Radium-223. According to the recent guidelines, androgen deprivation therapy should be continued; this recommendation applies to metastatic CRPC and nonmetastatic CRPC (Merseburger et al. 2015).

Androgen Deprivation Treatment (ADT)

The current treatment for localized, early stage prostate cancer involves either surgery, radiation, active surveillance, or watchful waiting, while the standard treatment for patients with hormonesensitive metastatic disease is either medical castration with a luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone (LHRH) agonists, gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GNRH) antagonists, or surgical castration by orchiectomy, either alone or in combination with an anti-androgen.

In 1941, Huggins et al. demonstrated the favorable impact of androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) on metastatic prostate cancer (mPCa) (Huggins and Hodges 1972). However, hormone ablation represents a palliative treatment for advanced prostate cancer.

Mechanism of Hormonal Treatment

Growth of prostate cells is androgen-dependent. Testosterone, dehydroepiandrosterone, and androstenedione provide their growth-promoting influence on the prostate cell via the androgen receptor. Ninety percent of androgens are produced in the Leydig cells of the testes, 10% are additionally released by the adrenal cortex (Harris et al. 2009; Chang et al. 2014).

Androgen synthesis is regulated through hypothalamic and pituitary influence. Luteinizing releasing hormone (LHRH) is formed in the hypothalamus and causes the formation and release of the gonadotropins LH (luteinizing hormone) and FSH (follicular-stimulating hormone) from the pituitary anterior lobe. LH stimulates the Leydig intermediate cells to grow and produce androgens. FSH promotes spermiogenesis in man and increases formation of testosterone in the Sertoli cells (Luu-The et al. 2008).

All these mechanisms result in an androgenic release, which in turn controls the hypothalamuspituitary axis through feedback mechanisms.

Only approximately 10% of the circulating testosterone is unbound (FT), the majority of released testosterone is bound to SHBG (sex hormone binding globulin) or albumin.

In the prostate, testosterone is converted into dihydrotestosterone, which has a significantly higher affinity for the intracellular androgen receptor than testosterone (Chang et al. 2014).

Testosterone-Lowering Therapy (Castration)

Bilateral Orchiectomy

Surgical castration is a primary treatment modality for ADT. It leads to a rapid decline in testosterone levels <50 ng/dL (1.7 nmol/L).

Current analytical methods have shown that the mean testosterone levels after surgical castration is 15 ng/dL (Oefelein et al. 2000). Therefore, a lower level of testosterone <20 ng/dL as definition for castrate level may be more appropriate than the historical <50 ng/dL (1.7 mmol/L).

Bilateral orchiectomy can be performed under local anesthesia (Desmond et al. 1988) and results in castrate levels of testosterone within 12 h; however studies have demonstrated that it leads to more psychological stress compared to medical castration (Nicholson 1986). The majority of patients with advanced or metastatic prostate cancer shows a drug-induced hormonal ablation.

Medical Androgen Depletion

Medical androgen depletion can be achieved by inhibiting testosterone production or by blocking the androgen receptors while maintaining testosterone production. The inhibition of androgen production is achieved by the use of LHRH agonists, LHRH antagonists, and estrogens.

Luteinizing-Hormone-Releasing Hormone (LHRH) Agonists

The luteinizing-releasing hormone (LHRH) is a synthetic decapeptide, which was discovered in 1971. It is secreted in a pulsatile manner by the hypothalamus and has a half-life of 2–5 min (Seidenfeld et al. 2000).

LHRH analogues bind to the LHRH receptor with high affinity resulting in increased secretion of FSH and LH and increased testosterone production.

The constant receptor stimulation results in a down-regulation of the pituitary receptor with a paradoxical and sustained drop in gonadotropin secretion. This downregulation occurs after 7–10 days. While this phase is reversible, it can be maintained when GnRH agonists treatment is continued (Seidenfeld et al. 2000).

Since 1980, LHRH analogues have been used for clinical purposes. Synthetic long-acting LHRH agonists are the most commonly used forms of ADT.

These analogues of LHRH were initially administered by daily subcutaneous injections or nasal inhalations. Today long-acting depot formulations with 1-, 2-, 3-, 6-monthly or yearly basis are used and have significantly improved the compliance of treatment.

The different products have practical differences that need to be considered in daily practice, including optimal storage temperature, whether a drug is ready for immediate use or requires reconstitution, and whether a drug is given by subcutaneous or intramuscular injection (EAU Guidelines 2017).

It is important to carefully follow the directions for using a particular drug to avoid any misuse.

No direct comparison exists between the different agonists; however, they are considered equally effective and sufficient testosterone suppression is usually obtained after 2–4 weeks (Klotz et al. 2008).

The "flare-up" at the beginning of the treatment with increased testosterone production may lead to a clinical "flare phenomenon" in advanced disease which may include increased bone pain, acute bladder outlet obstruction, obstructive renal failure, spinal cord compression, and fatal cardiovascular events due to hypercoagulation status and delays the therapeutic benefit. Patients at risk are patients with high-volume, symptomatic bony disease, which account for 4–10% of metastatic patients. To prevent "flare-up," antiandrogens should be started one week before administration of the LHRH analogue and should be continued for a 2-week period (EAU guideline 2017).

Gonadotropin-Releasing Hormone (GnRH) Antagonists

These receptor blockers antagonize the gonadotropin-releasing hormone receptor (GnRHR) in the pituitary and thus the action of

GnRH. GnRH antagonists compete with natural GnRH for binding to GnRH receptors; thus decreasing or blocking GnRH action leading to a rapid decrease in LH, FSH, and testosterone levels.

Unlike the LHRH agonists, which cause an initial stimulation of the hypothalamicpituitary-gonadal axis, leading to a surge in testosterone levels, GnRH antagonists have an immediate onset of action, rapidly reducing sex hormone levels without an initial surge (Van Poppel and Nilsson 2008; EAU Guidelines 2017).

Currently approved GnRH antagonists include the following four drugs:

Degarelix, Abarelix, Cetrorelix, and Ganirelix; these are administered either by intramuscular injection or by subcutaneous injection. Elagolix, a non-peptide, orally-active GnRH antagonist which is still in development, is administered orally.

The practical shortcoming of these compounds is the lack of a long-acting depot formulation with only monthly formulations being available.

Degarelix, which is the most commonly used component, is an LHRH antagonist with a monthly subcutaneous formulation. The standard dosage is 240 mg in the first month, followed by monthly injections of 80 mg. Most patients achieve a castrate level at day 3 (Crawford et al. 2011). Data suggest a lower cardiotoxicity compared to orchiectomy or LHRH analoga (Albertsen et al. 2014).

Estrogens

Estrogens were the first substances used as an alternative to orchiectomy for the hormonal treatment of metastatic prostate cancer.

They resulted in a drop of LH serum level and consequently of testosterone level within several weeks. However, increased cardiovascular complications, which were dose-dependent, were observed in the therapy with estrogens. Due to the cardiotoxicity, estrogens are not considered as standard treatment (EAU Guidelines 2017).

Antiandrogens

These compounds are classified according to their chemical structure as.

Steroidal antiandrogens, e.g., cyproterone acetate (CPA), megestrol acetate, and medroxyproacetate nonsteroidal, gesterone and e.g., bicalutamide, flutamide, and nilutamide, which lead to an unchanged or slightly elevated testosterone level. Younger patients may benefit from such treatment, as side effects like libido and erectile dysfunction are less often observed. Side effects of the nonsteroidal antiandrogens include gynecomastia and mastodynia; liver function disorders may also occur with potential severe liver toxicity (EAU Guidelines 2017).

Steroidal Antiandrogens

Steroidal antiandrogens influence LH release due to the additional progesterone-like effect, thus inhibiting testosterone production. Both compounds compete with endogenous androgens for binding on the androgen receptor (Cornford et al. 2017).

Cyproterone Acetate

Cyproterone acetate is an antiandrogen and progestogen; it is available orally and i.m. with a halflife of 40 h. It was first marketed in 1973 and was the first antiandrogen to be introduced for medical use. The drug is available widely throughout the world, but is not approved for use in the United States (Index Nominum 2000).

It blocks the effect of testosterone as well as testosterone production. Side effects include gynecomastia and feminization in general, sexual dysfunction, mental symptoms like depression, fatigue, liver toxicity, and adrenal insufficiency.

Nonsteroidal Antiandrogens

Nonsteroidal antiandrogens do not suppress testosterone secretion, and this may preserve libido, overall physical performance, and bone mineral density (Smith et al. 2004).

Bicalutamide

Bicalutamide is the most widely used antiandrogen in the treatment of prostate cancer. It is well-absorbed, the half-life is 6 days. It is approved at a dosage of 50 mg/day as combination therapy with a LHRH analogue or orchiectomy and as monotherapy at a dosage of 150 mg/ day for the treatment of stage C or D1 locally advanced prostate cancer. Bicalutamide is not indicated for the treatment of localized prostate cancer due to negative findings in the Early Prostate Cancer (EPC) trial (Wellington and Keam 2006; Wirth et al. 2004).

Common side effects include breast enlargement, breast tenderness, hot flashes, and constipation as well as feminization and changes in mood and liver as well as lung toxicity; monitoring of liver enzymes is recommended during treatment (Schellhammer and Davis 2004).

Flutamide

Flutamide is a synthetic, nonsteroidal antiandrogen (NSAA), which has been largely replaced by newer NSAAs, namely, bicalutamide due to better safety, tolerability, and pharmacokinetic profiles. Flutamide has been studied as monotherapy. Flutamide is a pro-drug, and the half-life of the active metabolite is 5–6 h, leading to a three times daily use. The recommended daily dosage is 750 mg. The non-androgen pharmacological side-effect of flutamide is diarrhea and hepatotoxicity; it does not appear to have a risk of cardiovascular side effects (Goldspiel and Kohler 1990).

Extragonadal ablation of androgen synthesis from precursors through inhibition of cytochrome P450 17 α -hydroxy/17,20-lyase (CYP17) enzymes like Abiraterone have already been approved for men with mCRPC. Newer CYP17 inhibitors like orteronel and galeterone continue to be developed which are either more selective or have concomitant inhibitory actions on AR signaling (Cornford et al. 2017).

Abiraterone Acetate

Abiraterone acetate (AA) is a CYP17 inhibitor (a combination of 17 hydrolase and 17–20 lyase inhibition). By blocking CYP17, AA significantly decreases the intracellular testosterone level by suppressing its synthesis at the adrenal level and inside the cancer cells (intracrine mechanism). This compound must be used together with prednisolone (2 \times 5 mg) to prevent drug-induced hyperaldosteronism.

Based on the results of the COU-AA-301 trial, the FDA approved the use of Abiraterone for the treatment of mCRPC in the post-chemotherapy setting in April 2011 (De Bono et al. 2011). The COU-AA 301 trial observed an overall survival (OS) benefit, increase in time to prostate-specific antigen (PSA) progression and progression-free survival (PFS) (median OS, 15.8 versus 11.2 months; median time to PSA progression, 8.5 versus 6.6 months; median radiologic PFS, 5.6 versus 3.6 months). Later studies have demonstrated its efficacy in chemotherapy-naïve patients with mCRPC. In a phase III randomized trial with a median follow up of more than 4 years, treatment with AA prolonged OS compared with prednisone alone (34.7 versus 30.3 months; hazard ratio (HR), 0.81), suggesting its favorable efficacy and safety profile in CRPCa chemotherapynaive patients as well (Ryan et al. 2015).

Orteronel

Orteronel (TAK-700) is an oral, nonsteroidal CYP17A1 inhibitor. It completed two phase III clinical trials for metastatic, hormone-refractory prostate cancer but failed to extend overall survival rates, and development was voluntarily terminated as a result (Alex et al. 2016).

However, when men were stratified by regions, a significant improvement in OS was seen in men in the non-Europe/North American regions (15.3 versus 10.1 months, p = 0.019), despite having similar baseline clinical and disease characteristics. This discrepancy in OS by region may have been related to the decreased exposure to post-trial treatment with AA and enzalutamide, as these agents were available earlier in North American and European regions (Alex et al. 2016; Poorthuis et al. 2017).

Galeterone

Galeterone is a CYP17 inhibitor with multiple mechanisms of action, including CYP17 inhibition, AR antagonism, and decrease in intratumoral AR levels. Preclinical results indicate that treatment with Galeterone caused marked downregulation of AR protein expression, in contrast to treatments with bicalutamide or androgen deprivation therapy (ADT), which may induce upregulation of AR protein expression. It also caused a significant reduction in tumor growth compared with AA (Alex et al. 2016; Poorthuis et al. 2017).

Ketoconazole

Ketoconazole is a synthetic imidazole antifungal drug used primarily to treat fungal infections.

Ketoconazole inhibits the activity of several enzymes necessary for the conversion of cholesterol to steroid hormones through inhibition of 17α -hydroxylase and 17,20-lyase. Based on these antiandrogen and antiglucocorticoid effects, ketoconazole has been used with some success as a second-line treatment for certain forms of advanced prostate cancer (Zelefsky et al. 2008). Ketoconazole is an androgen receptor antagonist, competing with androgens such as testosterone and dihydrotestosterone (DHT) for binding to the androgen receptor.

However, in the treatment of prostate cancer, concomitant glucocorticoid administration is needed to prevent adrenal insufficiency (Mahler et al. 1993).

In 2013, the European Medicines Agency's Committee on Medicinal Products for Human Use (CHMP) recommended not to use oral ketoconazole for systemic use in humans throughout the European Union, after concluding that the risk of serious liver injury from systemic ketoconazole outweighs its benefits.

The recent NCCN guideline still recommends its use as an option for men with metastatic CRPCA (NCCN guideline 2017).

Enzalutamide

Enzalutamide is a synthetic nonsteroidal antiandrogen with a half-life of 8–9 days and a higher affinity than bicalutamide for the AR receptor. In 2012, the FDA approved enzalutamide for the treatment of castration-resistant prostate cancer based on the results of the AFFIRM trial (Scher et al. 2012). Enzalutamide induces enzyme activity of CYP3A4, CYP2C9, and CYP2C19.

Side effects of enzalutamide include gynecomastia, breast pain, fatigue, diarrhea, hot flashes, headache, sexual dysfunction, and seizures. Other side effects include neutropenia, anxiety, cognitive disorder, memory impairment, hypertension, dry skin, and pruritus (Tombal et al. 2015).

Apalutamid

Apalutamide (ARN-509, JNJ-56021927) is a nonsteroidal antiandrogen and selective competitive antagonist of the androgen receptor. It has a 5- to ten-fold greater affinity for the AR compared to bicalutamide. Apalutamide is currently tested in phase III clinical trials in men with castrationresistant prostate cancer. Based on the positive findings in the PHASE III Trial SPARTAN in men with M0 CRPCA, this drug is approved for treatment in men with short PSA-doubing time and no evidence for metastatic disease (N Engl J Med. 2018 Apr 12;378(15):1408-1418).

Apalutamide may also be effective in a subset of prostate cancer patients with acquired resistance to abiraterone acetate. Apalutamide shows potent induction potential of CYP3A4 similarly to enzalutamide (Fizazi et al. 2015).

Complete Androgen Blockade (CAB)

The CAB (also known as Maximum Androgen Blockade (MAB)) includes the additional administration of an antiandrogens for hormonal ablation followed by orchiectomy or administration of an LH-RH analogue. A clinical benefit in the primary therapy of metastatic hormonal prostate carcinoma has been studied in numerous studies.

Antiandrogens produce an inhibition of ligand binding of the androgen receptor and an inhibition of androgen-independent activation of the receptor. Over the last 25 years, more than 30 clinical trials of CAB versus monotherapy have been published.

The largest randomized controlled trial in 1286 M1b patients found no difference between surgical castration with or without flutamide (Eisenberger et al. 1998).

The Prostate Cancer Trialists' Collaboration Group meta-analysis on the MAB demonstrated a nonsignificant 2% benefit in 5-year survival in patients with a maximum androgen blockade (Schmitt et al. 2000). While the subgroup analysis of MAB with nilutamide or flutamide resulted in a significant 5-year survival benefit in favor of the complete blockade of 3%; this advantage in a small subset of patients must be balanced against the increased side effects associated with longterm use of NSAAs.

Intermittent Androgen Deprivation Therapy (IAD)

The intermittent androgen blockade includes an induction phase with ADT over a period of 6–9 months. If a response to therapy is seen, treatment is stopped to allow testicular function to recover.

This may result in a potential decrease in specific side effects like, e.g., hot flushes and an improvement in erectile function, bone health, and quality of life.

When tumor progression is observed under normalized testosterone values, a new treatment with ADT is started. Multiple reviews (Niraula et al. 2013; Sciarra and Salciccia 2014; Botrel et al. 2014) and a meta-analysis (Brungs et al. 2014) analyzed the clinical efficacy of IAD.

So far, the SWOG 9346 (Hussain et al. 2013) is the largest trial conducted in M1b patients. Out of 3040 selected patients in the SWOG 9346 trial, 1535 were randomized based on the inclusion criteria set. This non-inferiority trial led to inconclusive results, the pre-specified non-inferiority limit was not achieved, and the results did not show a significant inferiority for any treatment arm. However, inferior survival with IAD cannot be completely ruled out based on this study.

Other trials did not show any survival difference. These reviews and the meta-analysis concluded that there was no difference in OS or CSS between IAD and continuous androgen deprivation but a trend favoring IAD in terms of QoL, especially regarding treatment-related side effects (Verhagen et al. Verhagen et al. 2014).

According to the EAU, guidelines following recommendations can be made: The induction cycle should be 6-9 months; ADT should be stopped only if patients is well-informed and compliant, and no clinical progression and clear PSA response is seen, empirically defined as a PSA < 4 ng/mL in metastatic disease. Treatment with ADT is restarted when the patient progresses clinically or has a PSA rising above a predetermined threshold (Sciarra and Salciccia 2014).

Side Effects of Androgen Deprivation

By lowering testosterone serum level to the level of the castration, specific side effects like physical weakness, fatigue, hot flashes, loss of libido, erectile dysfunction, gynecomastia, mood swings, anemia, and osteoporosis may occur.

A systematic review of side-effects of longterm ADT has recently been published by Ahmadi and Daneshmand (2013).

Hot flushes are one of the most common sideeffect of ADT and will significantly influence QoL. Other systemic side-effects of androgendeprivation therapy include nonmetastatic bone fractures with an increased risk of up to 45% with long-term ADT (Smith et al. 2006). An evaluation of Bone Mineral Density (BMD) should be performed in patients at risk by dual emission X-ray absorptiometry (DEXA) scan before initiating long-term ADT. An initial low BMD indicates a high risk of subsequent nonmetastatic fracture. For evaluating individual risk, WHO FRAX tool (http://www.shef.ac.uk/ FRAX) should be used (EAU Guidelines 2017).

Metabolic effects include lipid alterations as well as also decreased insulin sensitivity and increases fasting plasma insulin levels and increased risk for the metabolic syndrome (Saylor and Smith 2009; Grundy et al. 2005).

Metabolic syndrome is an association of cardiovascular disease risk factors. The definition requires at least three of the following criteria like waist circumference >102 cm; serum triglyceride >1.7 mmol/L; blood pressure >130/ 80 mmHg or use of medication for hypertension; High-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol <1 mmol/L; glycemia >5.6 mmol/L or the use of medication for hyperglycemia.

The published data regarding cardiovascular morbidity are inconclusive.

ADT is associated with an increased risk of diabetes mellitus, cardiovascular disease, and myocardial infarction (Keating et al. 2010). However, the RTOG 92-02 trial demonstrated no increase in cardiovascular mortality in men with locally advanced prostate cancer with longer duration of adjuvant LHRH therapy (Efstathiou et al. 2008).

It has been suggested that LHRH antagonists might be associated with less cardiovascular morbidity compared to agonists (Albertsen et al. 2014).

However, to reduce the cardiovascular risk, patients should be encouraged to adopt lifestyle changes with increased physical activity, cessation of smoking, decreased alcohol consumption, and normalization of BMI (EAU Guidelines 2017).

Primary ADT for Nonmetastatic Prostate Cancer

Treatment with curative intent includes surgery and radiation therapy as well as delayed treatment with active surveillance. If a patient decides against a therapy with curative intent, he should be informed about the concept of watchful waiting with symptomdependent palliative intervention and an immediate ADT. Patients should understand that both options are palliative and that the immediate ADT is associated with adverse effects (EAU Guidleine 2017).

Immediate ADT is associated with improved progression-free survival but the effect on overall survival for men with nonmetastatic prostate cancer is unclear (Studer et al. 2006).

Neoadjuvant ADT of Localized Prostate Cancer Prior to Surgical Therapy

The goal of neoadjuvant as well as adjuvant therapy is to improve long-term survival for patients with high-risk disease. Neoadjuvant therapy may also provide a down-staging of locally advanced prostate cancer and improve surgical resection.

To assess the effect of neoadjuvant combination, ADT administered for 3 months before radical prostatectomy; Labrie et al. performed a prospective trial using leuprolide and flutamide for 3 months prior to RP compared to RP alone (Labrie et al. 1997).

The study showed that neoadjuvant combination ADT decreased positive surgical margins from 33.8% to 7.8% and resulted in down-staging in 54% in the neoadjuvant arm. In addition, pCRs were found in six RP specimens (6.7%). The authors concluded that the influence of neoadjuvant combination therapy on the stage of the disease suggests a major improvement in the morbidity and mortality from prostate cancer and that longer duration of neoadjuvant ADT could potentially increase the degree of benefit (Labrie et al. 1997).

A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized trials of neo-adjuvant hormone therapy (NHT) in localized and locally advanced prostate cancer showed that neoadjuvant therapy had a beneficial and statistically significant impact in lowering the pathologic T stage, increasing the organ-confined rate, lowering the positive surgical margin rate, and decreasing the number of pathologic N1 cases (Shelley et al. 2009).

The effect on positive surgical margins and organ-confined rates was significantly better with 8 months of neoadjuvant treatment as compared to only 3 months of treatment.

However, NHT prior to prostatectomy did not improve overall or disease-free survival. The beneficial effects on pathologic outcomes did not translate to improved DFS or OS. The DFS at 5 years, defined either as biochemical or clinical progression, remained unchanged between the treatment and control groups. The authors concluded that NHT is associated with significant clinical benefit when given with radiotherapy and improves pathological outcome prior to prostatectomy but is of minimal value prior to radical prostatectomy. The decision to use hormone therapy should be discussed between the patient, the clinician, and policy maker based on the benefits, toxicity, and cost.

Based on these findings, the recent guidelines do not recommend the use of neoadjuavant ADT before surgery. Approval of neoadjuvant therapy prior to RP in patients with high-risk prostate cancer will depend on positive results from welldesigned phase III trials (McKay et al. 2013).

Adjuvant Androgen Ablation in Men with Localized Prostate Carcinoma After Surgical Therapy

Whether adjuvant treatment options improve overall survival for men treated with radical prostatectomy has been studied in various prospective randomized trials. One of the largest prospective studies was the Early Prostate Cancer (EPC) study, which examined the effect of adjuvant administration of bicalutamide (150 mg per day) versus standard care in different patient groups (Wirth et al. 2004).

For locally advanced tumors, after an average follow-up period of 7.4 years, an advantage could be shown in the clinical progression-free survival; no significant difference was found in overall survival.

A similar result was demonstrated by the trial with the antiandrogen flutamide in the dosage

 3×250 mg; even after a median follow-up of 6.1 years, no difference in overall survival was seen; however, an improved progression-free survival was found.

The prospective randomized study by Messing et al. investigated the effect of immediate adjuvant hormonal therapy versus a delayed hormonal therapy at the time of clinical progression in patients with lymph node metastases who had received a radical prostatectomy with lymphadenectomy (Messing et al. 2006).

This study demonstrated a clear survival benefit for patients with lymph node metastases for immediate adjuvant hormone therapy.

However, this study was criticized for several reasons; on the one hand, the number of patients being 98 was low and patients included in this trial had high-volume N+ disease and adverse tumor parameters, and, on the other hand, patients in the control arm did not receive hormone therapy at the time of PSA progression but only at clinical progression.

According to the recent guidelines, should the possible benefits be judged against the potential side effects of long-term HT. Delaying the initiation of HT until PSA progression is an acceptable option in selected cases with <2 microscopically involved lymph nodes in an extended nodal dissection EAU Guidelines (2017).

Neoadjuvant/Adjuvant ADT for Localized and Locally Advanced Prostate Cancer in Men Treated with Radiation Therapy

Whether neoadjuvant and/or adjuvant ADT improves the results of radiation therapy in prostate cancer has also been investigated in numerous prospective randomized studies. These trials included high-risk PCa patients, mostly locally advanced prostate cancer (T3-T4 N0-X), as well as high-risk localized, T1-2, N0-X prostate cancer. The most powerful conclusion from these studies comes from the EORTC 22863 trial, which is the basis for the combination of RT and ADT in patients with locally advanced PCa as standard of care (Bolla et al. 2009). For men with medium- or high-risk prostate cancer, these trial have demonstrated a clear survival advantage for additional ADT.

The current guidelines therefore recommend neoadjuvant and adjuvant hormonal therapy before and after radiotherapy in patients with localized prostate carcinoma and high risk according to the D'Amico classification as well as in patients with locally limited prostate carcinoma and intermediate risk (Hernandez et al. 2007).

However, the optimal duration of adjuvant hormone therapy after radiotherapy has not yet been conclusively clarified.

The data of Bolla et al. show that adjuvant therapy for 3 years significantly improves survival, but there are open questions about the hormone withdrawal with regard to the type of hormone therapy (LHRH-agonists alone versus maximum androgen blockade or testosterone receptor blockade alone or GNRH-antagonists).

According to the recent guidelines, ADT is started either at the onset of RT (for adjuvant ADT) or 2 or 3 months before (for neoadjuvant) long-term ADT, ranging from 2 to 3 years, is recommended for locally advanced disease rather than short term (6-months) (Bolla et al. 2009; Denham et al. 2011).

If a long-term ADT is necessary in patients with intermediate- or high-risk localized PCa is unclear. The use of short-term ADT for 4 months before and during radiotherapy was associated with significantly decreased disease-specific mortality and increased overall survival (RTOG 94-08). According to post hoc risk analysis, the benefit was mainly seen in intermediate-risk, but not low-risk, men (Jones et al. 2011) (Tables 1 and 2).

ADT for Biochemical Recurrence After Treatment with Curative Intent (Surgery/Radiation)

Cure rates for surgery or radiation for localized prostate cancer are depending on primary risk classification; biochemical failure can be observed in up to 30–50% (EAU Guidelines 2017).

The timing as well as the mode of treatment for PSA-only recurrences after RP or RT are still controversial.

Following RP, biochemical recurrence may be defined by two consecutive PSA values of >0.2 ng/mL (Moul 2000).

Following RT, according to the RTOG-ASTRO Phoenix Consensus Conference definition, biochemical recurrence may be defined by any PSA increase >2 ng/mL higher than the PSA nadir value, regardless of the serum concentration of the nadir (Roach 3rd et al. 2006).

Therapeutic options for biochemical recurrence after rad. Prostatectomy include radiotherapy at least to the prostatic bed; androgen deprivation therapy, intermittent androgen deprivation (IAD), as well as observation. Therapeutic options for patients with biochemical progression post radiation include ADT or local procedures such as Salvage Radical Prostatectomy (SRP), cryotherapy, interstitial brachytherapy, and HIFU (Heidenreich et al. 2008; Ahlering et al. 1992; Zincke 1992; Lerner et al. 1995). Patients in the low-risk subgroup typically respond very well to salvage RT with a high probability of PSA being undetectable (Briganti et al. 2014).

Adding ADT to salvage RT has shown benefit in terms of biochemical PFS in retrospective series (Goenka et al. 2012; Choo et al. 2009) and in PFS for "high-risk" tumors (Soto et al. 2012); however, data from prospective randomized trials are missing.

Ongoing trials include the Radiation Therapy Oncology Group RTOG 96-01 comparing RT + placebo vs. a combination of RT + bicalutamide (150 mg daily) in the postoperative setting and the French GETUG 16 trial, comparing salvage EBRT with or without 6 months of ADT (EAU Guidelines 2017).

Recent data from RTOG 9601 suggested both CSS and OS benefits for adding 2 years of bicalutamide to SRT. According to GETUG-AFU 16, also 6 months treatment with gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) analogue can improve 5-year PFS significantly.

Clinical effectiveness of ADT after curative therapy is still unclear and the published data are inconsistent; a favorable effect was reported for high-risk patients with a short PSA-DT by Boorjian et al. (2011).

Because of the unproven benefit of early ADT for biochemical recurrence, the treatment

Table 1 Neoadjuvant or adjuvant hormone therapy plusradiotherapy (EAU Guidelines 2017). For men with locallyadvanced disease or high-risk patients, the combination ofRT with ADT is superior to RT alone followed by deferred

ADT on relapse, as shown by phase III RCTs. For intermediate risk, 6 months of ADT is recommended, for highrisk patients, up to 3 years of ADT is recommended. Studies of ADT in combination with RT for PCa

Trial	TNM stage	n	Trial	ADT	RT	Effect on OS
RTOG 85-31	T3 or N1 M0	977	EBRT ± ADT	Orchiectomy or LHRH agonist 15% RP	65–70 Gy RT	Significant benefit for combined treatment (p = 0.002) seems to be mostly caused by patients with GS 7–10
RTOG 94-13	T1c-4 N0- 1 M0	1292	ADT timing comparison	2 mo. neoadjuvant plus concomitant vs. 4 mo. adjuvant suppression	Whole pelvic RT vs. prostate only; 70.2 Gy	No significant difference between neoadjuvant plus concomitant vs. adjuvant androgen suppression therapy groups (interaction suspected)
RTOG 86-10	T2-4 N0-1	456	EBRT ± ADT	Goserelin plus flutamide 2 mo. before, plus concomitant therapy	65–70 Gy RT	No significant difference at 10 yr
D'Amico AV, et	T2 N0 M0 (localized unfavorable risk)	206	EBRT ± ADT	LHRH agonist plus flutamide for 6 mo.	70 Gy 3D-CRT	Significant benefit (HR: 0.55 , 95% CI: 0.34-0.90, $p = 0.01$) that may pertain only to men with no or minimal comorbidity
RTOG 92-02 [T2c-4 N0- 1 M0	1554	Short vs. prolonged ADT	LHRH agonist given for 2 yr. as adjuvant after 4 mo. as neoadjuvant	65–70 Gy RT	p = 0.73, p = 0.36 overall; significant benefit (p = 0.044) (p = 0.0061) in subset with GS 8–10
EORTC 22961	T1c-2ab N1 M0, T2c-4 N0-1 M0	970	Short vs. prolonged ADT	LHRH agonist for 6 mo. vs. 3 yr	70 Gy 3D-CRT	Better result with 3 yr. treatment than with 6 mo. (3.8% improvement in survival at 5 yr)
EORTC 22863	T1-2 poorly differentiated and M0, or T3-4 N0- 1 M0	415	EBRT ± ADT	LHRH agonist For 3 yr. (adjuvant)	70 Gy RT	Significant benefit at 10 yr. for combined treatment (HR: 0.60, 95% CI: 0.45–0.80, p = 0.0004).
TROG 96-01	T2b-4 N0 M0	802	Neoadjuvant ADT duration	Goserelin plus flutamide 3 or 6 mo. before, plus concomitant suppression	66 Gy 3D-CRT	No significant difference in OS reported; benefit in PCa-specific survival (HR: 0.56 , 95% CI: 0.32-0.98, $p = 0.04$) (10 yr.: HR: 0.84 , 0.65-1.08; $p = 0.18$)
RTOG 99-10	intermediate risk (94% T1-T2, 6% T3-4)	1579	Short vs. prolonged ADT	LHRH agonist 8 + 8 vs. 8 + 28 wk	70.2 Gy 2D/3D	67 vs. 68% p = 0.62, confirms 8 + 8 wk. LHRH as a standard

ADT androgen deprivation therapy, *CI* confidence interval, *EBRT* external beam radiotherapy in standard fractionation, *GS* gleason score, *HR* hazard ratio, *LHRH* luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone, *mo* months, *n* number of patients, *OS* overall survival, *RP* radical prostatectomy, *RT* radiotherapy, *wk* week, *yr* year

Trial	Year	TNM stage	n	Trial	ADT	RT	Effect on OS
SPCG- 7/ SFUO-3	2014	T1b-2 Grade 2–3, T3 N0 M0	875	ADT ± EBRT	LHRH agonist for 3 mo. plus continuous flutamide	70 Gy 3D-CRT vs. no RT	18.9% (30.7%) vs. 8.3% (12.4%) CSM at 10 (15) yr. favouring combined treatment (HR: 0.35; p < 0.0001 for 15-yr results) NCIC CTG PR.3/MRC
PRO7/ SWOG	2015	T3-4 (88%), PSA > 20 ng/ mL (64%), GS 8-10 (36%) N0 M0	1205	$ADT \pm EBRT$	Continuous LHRH agonist	65–70 Gy 3D-CRT vs. no RT	10-yr OS = 49% vs. 55% favoring combined treatment HR: 0.7, p < 0.001)
Mottet 2012	2012	T3-4 N0 M0	273 264	$ADT \pm EBRT$	LHRH agonist for 3 yr	70 Gy 3D-CRT vs. no RT	Significant reduction of clinical progression; 5-yr OS 71.4% vs. 71.5%

 Table 2
 Studies of ADT in combination with or without RT for PCa (EAU Guidelines 2017)

ADT androgen deprivation therapy, *CSM* cancer-spefic mortality, *EBRT* external beam radiotherapy, *GS* gleason score, *HR* hazard ratio, *LHRH* luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone, *mo* months, *n* number of patients, *OS* overall survival, *RT* radiotherapy

approach should be individualized based on a risk stratification with patient-specific factors like age, comorbidity, patient preferences, as well as disease-specific factors like Gleason score and PSA-DT (Zumsteg et al. 2015).

According to the recent EAU guideline, early HT should be recommended for patients with a high risk of disease progression with short PSA-DT at relapse (<6-12 months) and/or a high initial Gleason score (>7), and a long life expectancy.

For all other patients, the potential benefits of salvage HT should be balanced against its potential harms EAU Guidelines (2017); this is comparable to the German S3 guideline, which considers ADT for biochemical recurrence for men with a PSA doubling time <3 months and or symptomatic local progression.

First-Line Hormonal Treatment for Metastatic Prostate Cancer

For patients with symptomatic metastatic prostate cancer, ADT is standard of care for the past decades and should be recommended (Pagliarulo et al. 2012; EAU Guidelines 2017).

For symptomatic treatment, ADT is the preferred causal treatment option due to the good response rates in hormone naive prostate carcinomas and the demonstrated prolongation of progression-free survival.

Androgen deprivation therapy in addition has a significant effect on skeletal related events (SRE) and other complications, e.g., obstruction and hematuria.

However, the treatment of hormone-naive PCa noma has changed in the last 5 years based on the presented data from large randomized controlled trials, demonstrating a significant survival benefit for patients with metastasis when a combination of ADT with chemotherapy with docetaxel is given (Gravis et al. 2013; Sweeney et al. 2015; James et al. 2015).

Three trials compared ADT alone as the standard of care with ADT combined with immediate docetaxel (75 mg/sqm, every 3 weeks). Chemotherapy was given within 3 months of ADT initiation. The primary objective in all 3 studies was overall survival.

In the CHAARTED trial, all patients with newly diagnosed M1 Pca disease were included and patients were stratified according to disease volume; high volume being defined as either presence of visceral metastases or four or more bone metastases, with at least one outside the spine and pelvis (Sweeney et al. 2015). In the french

				Median OS	(mo)		
Study	Population	n	Med FU (mo)	ADT + D	ADT	HR	p-value
Gravis, et al	M1	385	50	58.9	54.2	1.01 (0.75–1.36)	0.955
ASCO GU 2015	HV: 47%		82.9	60.9	46.5	0.9 (0.7–1.2)	0.44
Sweeney et al.	M1 HV: 65%	790	28.9	57.6	44	0.61 (0.47–0.8)	< 0.001
STAMPEDE	M1 [61%]/N+ [15%]/relapse	1184 /593 (D) 593 (D + ZA)		81 76	71 n.r.	0.78 (0.66–0.93) 0.82 (0.69–0.97)	0.006 0.022
	M1 only	725 + 362 (D)		60	45	0.76 (0.62–0.92)	0.005

 Table 3
 Hormonal treatment combined with chemotherapy (EAU Guidelines 2017)

D docetaxel, FU follow-up, HR hazard ratio, HV high volume: either visceral metastases or more than four bone metastases, with at least one outside the spine and pelvis, n number of patients, n.r. not reported, ZA zoledronic acid

GETUG 15 trial, the same inclusion criteria applied (Gravis et al. 2013).

The STAMPEDE is a multi-arm, multi-stage trial in which the reference arm standard of care ADT monotherapy included 1184 patients. One of the experimental arms was docetaxel combined with ADT (n = 593 patients) (James et al. 2015).

Based on these data, upfront docetaxel combined with ADT should be considered as a new standard in men presenting with metastases at first presentation, provided they are fit enough to receive the drug (Vale et al. 2016) (Table 3).

Men with newly diagnosed metastases represent an inhomogeneous group of patients with a median survival of at least 42 months (James et al. 2015).

Different prognostic factors for survival have been suggested like number and location of bone metastases, presence of visceral metastases, Gleason score, Performance status, and initial PSA alkaline phosphatase but none of these parameters have been validated in a direct comparison (Gravis et al. 2015).

In the Charted trials, the number and location of bone metastases and the presence of visceral lesion were used as prognostic factors (Sweeney et al. 2015).

Prognostic groups can also be separated according to PSA response after ADT. In the SWOG 9346 trial, PSA level 7 months after ADT differentiated 3 prognostic groups, group 1 with a PSA < 0.2 ng/mL had a median survival of 75 months, group 2 with a PSA < 4 ng/mL had a median survival of 44 months, and group 3 with a PSA > 4 ng/mL had a median survival of only 13 months (Hussain et al. 2006).

Androgen Deprivation Combined with Other Agents

Combination with Abiraterone Acetate

A paradigm shift in the treatment of patients with mPCa has also been initiated by the results of 2 major phase-3 clinical trials (STAMPEDE Arm G, LATITUDE): They demonstrated also a significant advantage of ADT in combination with abiraterone/prednisone over ADT alone.

In the two large RCTs STAMPEDE and LAT-ITUDE the addition of abiraterone acetate (1000 mg daily) plus Prednisone (5 mg daily) (AA plus P) to ADT in men with hormonesensitive metastatic prostate cancer (mHSPC) was studied (Fizazi et al. 2017; James et al. 2017). Primary objective of both trials was an improvement in OS. Both trials showed a significant OS benefit of 38% at 3 years (HR: 0.62).

All secondary objectives such as progressionfree survival, time to radiographic progression, time to pain, or time to chemotherapy were in favor of the combination.

Based on these data, upfront docetaxel or abiraterone combined with ADT should be

	STAMPEDE [James]		LATITUDE [Fizazi]		
	ADT	ADT + AA + P	ADT + placebo	ADT + AA + P	
n	957	960	597	602	
Newly diagnosed N+	20%	19%	0	0	
Newly diagnosed M+	50%	48%	100%	100%	
Key inclusion criteria	Patients scheduled for lo newly diagnosed M1 or locally advanced (at leas $GS \ge 8$, $PSA \ge 40$ ng/m locally treated disease w mL and a $PSA-DT < 6$ n PSA > 20 ng/mL, OR n relapse	ng-term ADT – N+ situations – tt two of cT3 cT4, nL) – relapsing ith a PSA > 4 ng/ mo. OR odal OR metastatic	Newly diagnosed M1 disease and 2 out of the 3 risk factors: $GS \ge 8$, ≥ 3 bone lesions measurable visceral metastasis		
Primary objective	Overall survival		Overall survival Radiographic progression-free survival		
Median follow up (mo)	40		30.4		
3 years overall survival	83% (ADT + AA + P) 76% (ADT)		66% (ADT + AA + P) 49% (ADT + placebo)		
HR (95% CI)	0.63 (0.52-0.76)		0.62 (0.51–0.76)		
M1 only					
n=	1002		1199		
3 years overall survival	NA		66% (ADT + AA + P) 49% (ADT + placebo)		
HR (95% CI)	0.61 (0.49-0.75)		0.62 (0.51–0.76)		
HR	Failure-free survival (biological, radiological, clinical or death): 0.29 (0.25–0.34)		Radiographic progression-free survival: 0.49 (0.39–0.53)		

Table 4 Results from the STAMPEDE arm G and LATITUDE studies (EAU Guidelines 2017)

AA abiraterone acetate, ADT androgen deprivation therapy, CI confidence interval, GS gleason score, HR hazard ratio, mo month, n number of patients, NA not available, P prednisone

considered as a standard in men presenting with metastases at first presentation, provided they are fit enough to receive these drugs (Table 4).

Castration Resistent Prostate Cancer (CRPCa)

According to the recent guidelines, CRPCa is defined as serum levels of testosterone <50 ng/dL or 1.7 nmol/L plus either biochemical progression with three consecutive rises in PSA 1 week apart resulting in two 50% increases over the nadir, and a PSA > 2 ng/mL or radiological progression according to the RECIST (Response Evaluation Criteria in Solid Tumors) (EAU guideline 2017).

All clinical trials in mCRPC include patients who maintain castrate levels of testosterone, and so clinical practice should adhere to this principle of continuing ADT when initiating abiraterone, enzalutamide, or chemotherapy (Merseburger et al. 2015).

The European Association of Urology (EAU) guideline clearly states that when castrateresistant prostate cancer (CRPC) develops, androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) should be continued indefinitely; this recommendation applies to metastatic CRPC (mCRPC) and nonmetastatic CRPC (nmCRPC) EAU Guidelines (2017). Other guidance, such as that from the American Urological Association (AUA) (Cookson et al. 2013) and the National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) (NCCN 2017), likewise mention the need to maintain ADT when CRPC develops.

Treatment options with proven survival benefit in CRPCa to target the endocrine pathways include Abiraterone and Enzalutamide, nonhormonal therapies like chemotherapy with docetaxel and Cabazitaxel, Vaccine, and Radium-223.

ABIRATERONE				
COU-AA-302 Ryan CJ et al. 2013	abiraterone + prednisone	placebo + prednisone	No previous docetaxel ECOG 0–1 PSA or radiographic progression No or mild symptoms No visceral metastases	$\begin{array}{c} \text{OS: } 34.7 \text{ vs. } 30.3 \text{ mo.} \\ (\text{HR: } 0.81 \text{ p} = 0.0033) \\ \text{FU: } 49.2 \text{ mo.} \\ \text{rPFS: } 16.5 \text{ vs. } 8.3 \text{ mo.} \\ \text{p} < 0.0001) \end{array}$
ENZALUTAMIDE	1	1		
PREVAIL Beer TM et al.	enzalutamide	placebo	No previous docetaxel ECOG 0–1 PSA or radiographic progression No or mild symptoms 10% had visceral mets	$\label{eq:states} \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$

 Table 5
 Randomized phase III controlled trials – first-line treatment of metastatic castration-resistant PCa (EAU Guidelines 2017)

Abiraterone selectively inhibits the enzyme 17 α -hydroxylaze/C17, 20-lyase (CYP17) and thus inhibits androgen biosynthesis (Attard et al. 2005). Abiraterone also has direct activity on reducing the expression of the androgen receptor gene (Soifer et al. 2012).

Therefore, the need to eliminate as many parts of the androgen receptor signaling pathway as possible provides a rationale for combining abiraterone with ADT. Crucially, experimental evidence suggests that the testosterone suppression achieved by abiraterone monotherapy is not sustained in noncastrated men and is overcome by a subsequent 2- to three-fold surge in luteinizing hormone (LH) levels (O'Donnell et al. 2004). Conversely, the addition of abiraterone to backbone ADT results in sustained decreases in testosterone and adrenal steroid concentrations (Ryan et al. 2014). Although the pharmacokinetic study of O'Donnell et al. (2004) assessed a small number of men, it does suggest a need to maintain castrate levels of testosterone with ADT when initiating abiraterone therapy.

This rationale of combining ADT with abiraterone has been used in phase III trials. The efficacy of abiraterone (plus prednisolone) was demonstrated in two pivotal trials in patients with mCRPC; in one study, abiraterone was used before chemotherapy, and in another study, it was used after chemotherapy (Ryan et al. 2010; Fizazi et al. 2012). Importantly, castration levels of testosterone were maintained in both these studies with the continuation of ADT.

Clinical trials of enzalutamide in men with CRPC included the need for castration maintenance with ADT, and these studies have shown that this combination improved OS when used before chemotherapy and after chemotherapy (Scher et al. 2012).

Androgen receptor signaling persists during castration, and several mechanisms may be responsible for this persistence (Merseburger et al. 2015). Addition of androgen receptor blockers to ADT may achieve a more complete androgen blockade (Tables 5 and 6).

Since quality of life aspects are important, patients on ADT should be counceled regarding the management of side effects.

The british NICE guideline gives recommendation for managing possible adverse effects of hormone therapy (Graham et al. 2014).

Hot Flushes

Offer medroxyprogesterone (20 mg per day), initially for 10 weeks, to manage troublesome hot flushes caused by long-term androgen suppression and evaluate the effect at the end of the treatment period.

Consider cyproterone acetate (50 mg twice a day for 4 weeks) to treat troublesome hot flushes if
Author	Intervention	Comparison	Selection criteria	Main outcomes
ABIRATERON	IE			
Fizazi et al.	abiraterone +	placebo +	Previous	OS: 15.8 vs. 11.2 mo (p < 0.0001)
2012	prednisone HR	prednisone	docetaxel	FU: 20.2 mo.
			ECOG 0-2	Radiologic PFS: no change
de Bono			PSA or	OS: 14.8 vs. 10.9 mo.
et al. 2011			radiographic	(p < 0.001 HR: 0.65; 95% CI: 0.54–0.77).
			progression	FU: 12.8 mo.
				Radiologic PFS: 5.6 vs. 3.6 mo.
ENZALUTAMIDE				
Scher et al.	enzalutamide	Placebo	Previous	OS: 18.4 vs. 13.6 mo. (p < 0.001
2012			docetaxel	HR: 0.63; 95% CI: 0.53–0.75)
			ECOG 0-2	FU: 14.4 mo.
				Radiologic PFS: 8.3 vs. 2.9 mo. HR: 0.40;
				95% CI: 0.35–0.47
				(p < 0.0001)

Table 6 Randomized controlled phase III – second-line trials in metastatic castration-resistant PCa*

CI confidence interval, ECOG Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group, FU follow-up, HR hazard ratio, mo months, OS overall survival, PFS progression-free survival

*Median overall survival for the abiraterone group was longer than in the placebo group (15.8 months [95% CI 14.8-17.0] vs 11.2 months [10.4-13.1]; hazard ratio [HR] 0.74, 95% CI 0.64–0.86; p<0.0001).

medroxyprogesterone is not effective or not tolerated.

Tell men that there is no good-quality evidence for the use of complementary therapies to treat troublesome hot flushes.

Sexual Dysfunction

Before starting androgen deprivation therapy, tell men and, if they wish, their partner that long-term androgen deprivation will cause a reduction in libido and possible loss of sexual function.

Advise men, and if they wish, their partner, about the potential loss of ejaculation and fertility associated with long-term androgen deprivation and offer sperm storage.

Ensure that men starting androgen deprivation therapy have access to specialist erectile dysfunction services.

Consider referring men who are having longterm androgen deprivation therapy, and their partners, for psychosexual counseling.

Offer PDE5 inhibitors to men having longterm androgen deprivation therapy who experience loss of erectile function.

If PDE5 inhibitors fail to restore erectile function or are contraindicated, offer a choice of:

- Intraurethral inserts
- Penile injections
- Penile prostheses
- Vacuum devices
- Osteoporosis

Do not routinely offer bisphosphonates to prevent osteoporosis in men with prostate cancer having androgen deprivation therapy.

Consider assessing fracture risk in men with prostate cancer who are having androgen deprivation therapy, in line with Osteoporosis

Offer bisphosphonates to men who are having androgen deprivation therapy and have osteoporosis.

Consider denosumab for men who are having androgen deprivation therapy and have osteoporosis if bisphosphonates are contraindicated or not tolerated.

Gynecomastia

For men starting long-term bicalutamide monotherapy (longer than 6 months), offer prophylactic radiotherapy to both breast buds within the first month of treatment. Choose a single fraction of 8 Gy using orthovoltage or electron beam radiotherapy.

If radiotherapy is unsuccessful in preventing gynecomastia, weekly tamoxifen should be considered.

Fatigue

Tell men who are starting androgen deprivation therapy that fatigue is a recognized side effect of this therapy and not necessarily a result of prostate cancer.

Offer men who are starting or having androgen deprivation therapy supervised resistance and aerobic exercise at least twice a week for 12 weeks to reduce fatigue and improve quality of life.

References

- Ahlering TE, Lieskovsky G, Skinner DG. Salvage surgery plus androgen deprivation for radioresistant prostatic adenocarcinoma. J Urol. 1992;147(3 Pt 2):900–2.
- Ahmadi H, Daneshmand S. Androgen deprivation therapy: evidence-based management of side effects. BJU Int. 2013;111(4):543–8.
- Albertsen PC, Klotz L, Tombal B, Grady J, Olesen TK, Nilsson J. Cardiovascular morbidity associated with gonadotropin releasing hormone agonists and an antagonist. Eur Urol. 2014;65(3):565–73.
- Alex AB, Pal SK, Agarwal N. CYP17 inhibitors in prostate cancer: latest evidence and clinical potential. Ther Adv Med Oncol. 2016;8(4):267–75.
- Attard G, Belldegrun AS, de Bono JS. Selective blockade of androgenic steroid synthesis by novel lyase inhibitors as a therapeutic strategy for treating metastatic prostate cancer. BJU Int. 2005;96(9):1241–6.
- Bolla M, de Reijke TM, Van Tienhoven G, Van den Bergh AC, Oddens J, Poortmans PM, Gez E, Kil P, Akdas A, Soete G, Kariakine O, van der Steen-Banasik EM, Musat E, Piérart M, Mauer ME, Collette L. EORTC Radiation Oncology Group and Genito-Urinary Tract Cancer Group. Duration of androgen suppression in the treatment of prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2009;360 (24):2516–27.
- Bolla M, Van Tienhoven G, Warde P, Dubois JB, Mirimanoff RO, Storme G, Bernier J, Kuten A, Sternberg C, Billiet I, Torecilla JL, Pfeffer R, Cutajar CL, Van d, Kwast T, Collette L. External irradiation with or without long-term androgen suppression for prostate cancer with high metastatic risk: 10-year results of an EORTC randomised study. Lancet Oncol. 2010;11(11):1066–73.

- Boorjian SA, Thompson RH, Tollefson MK, Rangel LJ, Bergstralh EJ, Blute ML, Karnes RJ. Long-term risk of clinical progression after biochemical recurrence following radical prostatectomy: the impact of time from surgery to recurrence. Eur Urol. 2011;59(6):893–9.
- Botrel TE, Clark O, dos Reis RB, Pompeo AC, Ferreira U, Sadi MV, Bretas FF. Intermittent versus continuous androgen deprivation for locally advanced, recurrent or metastatic prostate cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Urol. 2014;14:9.
- Briganti A, Karnes RJ, Joniau S, Boorjian SA, Cozzarini C, Gandaglia G, Hinkelbein W, Haustermans K, Tombal B, Shariat S, Sun M, Karakiewicz PI, Montorsi F, Van Poppel H, Wiegel T. Prediction of outcome following early salvage radiotherapy among patients with biochemical recurrence after radical prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 2014;66(3):479–86.
- Brungs D, Chen J, Masson P, Epstein RJ. Intermittent androgen deprivation is a rational standard-of-care treatment for all stages of progressive prostate cancer: results from a systematic review and meta-analysis. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 2014;17(2):105–11.
- Chang KH, Ercole CE, Sharifi N. Androgen metabolism in prostate cancer: from molecular mechanisms to clinical consequences. Br J Cancer. 2014;111(7):1249–54.
- Choo R, Danjoux C, Gardner S, Morton G, Szumacher E, Loblaw DA, Cheung P, Pearse M. Efficacy of salvage radiotherapy plus 2-year androgen suppression for postradical prostatectomy patients with PSA relapse. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2009;75(4):983–9.
- Cookson MS, Roth BJ, Dahm P, Engstrom C, Freedland SJ, Hussain M, Lin DW, Lowrance WT, Murad MH, Oh WK, Penson DF, Kibel AS. Castration-resistant prostate cancer: AUA Guideline. J Urol. 2013;190 (2):429–38.
- Cornford P, Bellmunt J, Bolla M, Briers E, De Santis M, Gross T, Henry AM, Joniau S, Lam TB, Mason MD, van der Poel HG, van der Kwast TH, Rouvière O, Wiegel T, Mottet N. EAU-ESTRO-SIOG guidelines on prostate cancer. Part II: treatment of relapsing, metastatic, and castration-resistant prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2017;71(4):630–42.
- Crawford ED, Tombal B, Miller K, Boccon-Gibod L, Schröder F, Shore N, Moul JW, Jensen JK, Olesen TK, Persson BE. A phase III extension trial with a 1-arm crossover from leuprolide to degarelix: comparison of gonadotropin-releasing hormone agonist and antagonist effect on prostate cancer. J Urol. 2011;186 (3):889–97.
- de Bono JS, Logothetis CJ, Molina A, Fizazi K, North S, Chu L, Chi KN, Jones RJ, Jr Goodman OB, Saad F, Staffurth JN, Mainwaring P, Harland S, Flaig TW, Hutson TE, Cheng T, Patterson H, Hainsworth JD, Ryan CJ, Sternberg CN, Ellard SL, Fléchon A, Saleh M, Scholz M, Efstathiou E, Zivi A, Bianchini D, Loriot Y, Chieffo N, Kheoh T, Haqq CM, Scher HI. COU-AA-301 Investigators. Abiraterone and increased survival in metastatic prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2011;364(21):1995–2005.

- Denham JW, Steigler A, Lamb DS, Joseph D, Turner S, Matthews J, Atkinson C, North J, Christie D, Spry NA, Tai KH, Wynne C, D'Este C. Short-term neoadjuvant androgen deprivation and radiotherapy for locally advanced prostate cancer: 10-year data from the TROG 96.01 randomised trial. Lancet Oncol. 2011;12 (5):451–9.
- Desmond AD, Arnold AJ, Hastie KJ. Subcapsular orchiectomy under local anaesthesia. Technique, results and implications. Br J Urol. 1988;61(2):143–5.
- Efstathiou JA, Bae K, Shipley WU, Hanks GE, Pilepich MV, Sandler HM, Smith MR. Cardiovascular mortality and duration of androgen deprivation for locally advanced prostate cancer: analysis of RTOG 92-02. Eur Urol. 2008;54(4):816–23.
- Eisenberger MA, Blumenstein BA, Crawford ED, Miller G, McLeod DG, Loehrer PJ, Wilding G, Sears K, Culkin DJ, Thompson IM Jr, Bueschen AJ, Lowe BA. Bilateral orchiectomy with or without flutamide for metastatic prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 1998;339(15):1036–42.
- Fizazi K, Scher HI, Molina A, Logothetis CJ, Chi KN, Jones RJ, Staffurth JN, North S, Vogelzang NJ, Saad F, Mainwaring P, Harland S, Goodman OB Jr, Sternberg CN, Li JH, Kheoh T, Haqq CM, de Bono JS. COU-AA-301 Investigators. Abiraterone acetate for treatment of metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer: final overall survival analysis of the COU-AA-301 randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase 3 study. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(10):983–92.
- Fizazi K, Albiges L, Loriot Y, Massard C. ODM-201: a new-generation androgen receptor inhibitor in castration-resistant prostate cancer. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther. 2015;15(9):1007–17.
- Fizazi K, Tran N, Fein L, Matsubara N, Rodriguez-Antolin A, Alekseev BY, Özgüroğlu M, Ye D, Feyerabend S, Protheroe A, De Porre P, Kheoh T, Park YC, Todd MB, Chi KN. LATITUDE Investigators. Abiraterone plus Prednisone in Metastatic, Castration-Sensitive Prostate Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(4):352–60.
- Glass TR, Tangen CM, Crawford ED, Thompson I. Metastatic carcinoma of the prostate: identifying prognostic groups using recursive partitioning. J Urol. 2003;169 (1):164–9.
- Goenka A, Magsanoc JM, Pei X, Schechter M, Kollmeier M, Cox B, Scardino PT, Eastham JA, Zelefsky MJ. Long-term outcomes after high-dose postprostatectomy salvage radiation treatment. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2012;84(1):112–8.
- Goldspiel BR, Kohler DR. Flutamide: an antiandrogen for advanced prostate cancer. DICP. 1990;24(6):616–23.
- Graham J, Kirkbride P, Cann K, Hasler E, Prettyjohns M. Prostate cancer: summary of updated NICE guidance. BMJ. 2014;348:f7524.
- Gravis G, Fizazi K, Joly F, Oudard S, Priou F, Esterni B, Latorzeff I, Delva R, Krakowski I, Laguerre B, Rolland F, Théodore C, Deplanque G, Ferrero JM, Pouessel D, Mourey L, Beuzeboc P, Zanetta S,

Habibian M, Berdah JF, Dauba J, Baciuchka M, Platini C, Linassier C, Labourey JL, Machiels JP, El Kouri C, Ravaud A, Suc E, Eymard JC, Hasbini A, Bousquet G, Soulie M. Androgen-deprivation therapy alone or with docetaxel in non-castrate metastatic prostate cancer (GETUG-AFU 15): a randomised, openlabel, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(2):149–58.

- Gravis G, Boher JM, Fizazi K, Joly F, Priou F, Marino P, Latorzeff I, Delva R, Krakowski I, Laguerre B, Walz J, Rolland F, Théodore C, Deplanque G, Ferrero JM, Pouessel D, Mourey L, Beuzeboc P, Zanetta S, Habibian M, Berdah JF, Dauba J, Baciuchka M, Platini C, Linassier C, Labourey JL, Machiels JP, El Kouri C, Ravaud A, Suc E, Eymard JC, Hasbini A, Bousquet G, Soulie M, Oudard S. Prognostic factors for survival in noncastrate metastatic prostate cancer: validation of the glass model and development of a novel simplified prognostic model. Eur Urol. 2015;68 (2):196–204.
- Grundy SM, Cleeman JI, Daniels SR, Donato KA, Eckel RH, Franklin BA, Gordon DJ, Krauss RM, Savage PJ, Smith SC Jr, Spertus JA, Costa F. American Heart Association; National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute. Diagnosis and management of the metabolic syndrome: an American Heart Association/National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute Scientific Statement. Circulation. 2005;112(17):2735–52.
- Harris WP, Mostaghel EA, Nelson PS, Montgomery B. Androgen deprivation therapy: progress in understanding mechanisms of resistance and optimizing androgen depletion. Nat Clin Pract Urol. 2009;6(2):76–85.
- Heidenreich A, Semrau R, Thüer D, Pfister D. Radical salvage prostatectomy: Treatment of local recurrence of prostate cancer after radiotherapy. Urologe A. 2008;47(11):1441–6.
- Hernandez DJ, Nielsen ME, Han M, Partin AW. Contemporary evaluation of the D'amico risk classification of prostate cancer. Urology. 2007;70(5):931–5.
- Huggins C, Hodges CV. Studies on prostatic cancer. I. The effect of castration, of estrogen and androgen injection on serum phosphatases in metastatic carcinoma of the prostate. CA Cancer J Clin. 1972;22(4):232–40.
- Hussain M, Tangen CM, Higano C, Schelhammer PF, Faulkner J, Crawford ED, Wilding G, Akdas A, Small EJ, Donnelly B, MacVicar G, Raghavan D. Southwest Oncology Group Trial 9346 (INT-0162). Absolute prostate-specific antigen value after androgen deprivation is a strong independent predictor of survival in new metastatic prostate cancer: data from Southwest Oncology Group Trial 9346 (INT-0162). J Clin Oncol. 2006;24(24):3984–90.
- Hussain M, Tangen CM, Berry DL, Higano CS, Crawford ED, Liu G, Wilding G, Prescott S, Kanaga Sundaram S, Small EJ, Dawson NA, Donnelly BJ, Venner PM, Vaishampayan UN, Schellhammer PF, Quinn DI, Raghavan D, Ely B, Moinpour CM, Vogelzang NJ, Thompson IM Jr. Intermittent versus continuous androgen deprivation in prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2013;368(14):1314–25.

- Index Nominum. International Drug Directory: Taylor & Francis. London: Pharmaceutical Press; 2000. p. 289. ISBN:978-3-88,763-075-1
- James ND, Spears MR, Clarke NW, Dearnaley DP, De Bono JS, Gale J, Hetherington J, Hoskin PJ, Jones RJ, Laing R, Lester JF, McLaren D, Parker CC, Parmar MK, Ritchie AW, Russell JM, Strebel RT, Thalmann GN, Mason MD, Sydes MR. Survival with newly diagnosed Metastatic Prostate Cancer in the "Docetaxel Era": data from 917 patients in the control arm of the STAMPEDE trial (MRC PR08, CRUK/06/019). Eur Urol. 2015;67(6):1028–38.
- James ND, de Bono JS, Spears MR, Clarke NW, Mason MD, Dearnaley DP, AWS R, Amos CL, Gilson C, Jones RJ, Matheson D, Millman R, Attard G, Chowdhury S, Cross WR, Gillessen S, Parker CC, Russell JM, Berthold DR, Brawley C, Adab F, Aung S, Birtle AJ, Bowen J, Brock S, Chakraborti P, Ferguson C, Gale J, Gray E, Hingorani M, Hoskin PJ, Lester JF, Malik ZI, McKinna F, McPhail N, Money-Kyrle J, O'Sullivan J, Parikh O, Protheroe A, Robinson A, Srihari NN, Thomas C, Wagstaff J, Wylie J, Zarkar A, MKB P, Sydes MR. STAMPEDE investigators. Abiraterone for prostate cancer not previously treated with hormone therapy. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(4):338–51.
- Jones CU, Hunt D, McGowan DG, Amin MB, Chetner MP, Bruner DW, Leibenhaut MH, Husain SM, Rotman M, Souhami L, Sandler HM, Shipley WU. Radiotherapy and short-term androgen deprivation for localized prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2011;365(2):107–18.
- Keating NL, O'Malley AJ, Freedland SJ, Smith MR. Diabetes and cardiovascular disease during androgen deprivation therapy: observational study of veterans with prostate cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2010;102(1):39–46.
- Klotz L, Boccon-Gibod L, Shore ND, Andreou C, Persson BE, Cantor P, Jensen JK, Olesen TK, Schröder FH. The efficacy and safety of degarelix: a 12-month, comparative, randomized, open-label, parallel-group phase III study in patients with prostate cancer. BJU Int. 2008;102(11):1531–8.
- Labrie F, Cusan L, Gomez JL, Diamond P, Suburu R, Lemay M, Tetu B, Fradet Y, Bélanger A, Candas B. Neoadjuvant hormonal therapy: the Canadian experience. Urology. 1997;49(3A Suppl):56–64.
- Lerner SE, Blute ML, Zincke H. Critical evaluation of salvage surgery for radio-recurrent/resistant prostate cancer. J Urol. 1995;154(3):1103–9.
- Luu-The V, Bélanger A, Labrie F. Androgen biosynthetic pathways in the human prostate. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2008;22(2):207–21.
- Mahler C, Verhelst J, Denis L. Ketoconazole and liarozole in the treatment of advanced prostatic cancer. Cancer. 1993;71(3 Suppl):1068–73.
- McKay RR, Choueiri TK, Taplin ME. Rationale for and review of neoadjuvant therapy prior to radical prostatectomy for patients with high-risk prostate cancer. Drugs. 2013;73(13):1417–30.

- Merseburger AS, Hammerer P, Rozet F, Roumeguère T, Caffo O, da Silva FC, Alcaraz A. Androgen deprivation therapy in castrate-resistant prostate cancer: how important is GnRH agonist backbone therapy? World J Urol. 2015;33(8):1079–85.
- Messing EM, Manola J, Yao J, Kiernan M, Crawford D, Wilding G, di'SantAgnese PA, Trump D. Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group study EST 3886.. Immediate versus deferred androgen deprivation treatment in patients with node-positive prostate cancer after radical prostatectomy and pelvic lymphadenectomy. Lancet Oncol. 2006;7(6):472–9.
- Moul JW. Prostate specific antigen only progression of prostate cancer. J Urol. 2000;163(6):1632–42.
- NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. Prostate cancer Version 1.2017. Comprehensive Cancer Network. Abstract available at http://www.nccn.org/profes sionals/physician gls/pdf/prostate.pdf.
- Nicholson RH. Medical Research Council multi-centre trial of orchiectomy in carcinoma of the prostate; a follow-up: MRC trial of orchiectomy in carcinoma of the prostate. IRB. 1986;8(5):1–5.
- Niraula S, Le LW, Tannock IF. Treatment of prostate cancer with intermittent versus continuous androgen deprivation: a systematic review of randomized trials. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31(16):2029–36.
- O'Donnell A, Judson I, Dowsett M, Raynaud F, Dearnaley D, Mason M, et al. Hormonal impact of the 17alpha-hydroxylase/C(17,20)-lyase inhibitor abiraterone acetate (CB7630) in patients with prostate cancer. Br J Cancer. 2004;90:2317–25.
- Oefelein MG, Feng A, Scolieri MJ, Ricchiutti D, Resnick MI. Reassessment of the definition of castrate levels of testosterone: implications for clinical decision making. Urology. 2000;56(6):1021–4.
- Pagliarulo V, Bracarda S, Eisenberger MA, Mottet N, Schröder FH, Sternberg CN, Studer UE. Contemporary role of androgen deprivation therapy for prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2012;61(1):11–25.
- Pilepich MV, Winter K, Lawton CA, Krisch RE, Wolkov HB, Movsas B, Hug EB, Asbell SO, Grignon D. Androgen suppression adjuvant to definitive radiotherapy in prostate carcinoma – long-term results of phase III RTOG 85-31. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2005;61 (5):1285–90.
- Poorthuis MH, Vernooij RW, van Moorselaar RJ, de Reijke TM. First-line non-cytotoxic therapy in chemotherapynaive patients with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer: a systematic review of ten randomised clinical trials. BJU Int. 2017; https://doi.org/10.1111/ bju.13764.
- Roach M 3rd, Hanks G, Thames H Jr, Schellhammer P, Shipley WU, Sokol GH, Sandler H. Defining biochemical failure following radiotherapy with or without hormonal therapy in men with clinically localized prostate cancer: recommendations of the RTOG-ASTRO Phoenix Consensus Conference. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2006;65(4):965–74.

- Ryan C, Smith M, Fong L, Rosenberg J, Kantoff P, Raynaud F, et al. Phase I clinical trial of the CYP17 inhibitor abiraterone acetate demonstrating clinical activity in patients with castration-resistant prostate cancer who received prior ketoconazole therapy. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28:1481–8.
- Ryan CJ, Smith MR, de Bono JS, Molina A, Logothetis CJ, de Souza P, Fizazi K, Mainwaring P, Piulats JM, Ng S, Carles J, Mulders PF, Basch E, Small EJ, Saad F, Schrijvers D, Van Poppel H, Mukherjee SD, Suttmann H, Gerritsen WR, Flaig TW, George DJ, Yu EY, Efstathiou E, Pantuck A, Winquist E, Higano CS, Taplin ME, Park Y, Kheoh T, Griffin T, Scher HI, Rathkopf DE; COU-AA-302 Investigators. Abiraterone in metastatic prostate cancer without previous chemotherapy. N Engl J Med. 2013;368 (2):138–48.
- Ryan CJ, Peng W, Kheoh T, Welkowsky E, Haqq CM, Chandler DW, Scher HI, Molina A. Androgen dynamics and serum PSA in patients treated with abiraterone acetate. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 2014;17 (2):192–8.
- Ryan CJ, Smith MR, Fizazi K, Saad F, Mulders PF, Stemberg CN, Miller K, Logothetis CJ, Shore ND, Small EJ, Carles J, Flaig TW, Taplin ME, Higano CS, de Souza P, de Bono JS, Griffin TW, De Porre P, Yu MK, Park YC, Li J, Kheoh T, Naini V, Molina A, Rathkopf DE; COU-AA-302 Investigators. Abiraterone acetate plus prednisone versus placebo plus prednisone in chemotherapy-naive men with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer (COU-AA-302): final overall survival analysis of a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase 3 study. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16(2):152–60
- Saylor PJ, Smith MR. Metabolic complications of androgen deprivation therapy for prostate cancer. J Urol. 2009;181(5):1998–2006.
- Schellhammer PF, Davis JW. An evaluation of bicalutamide in the treatment of prostate cancer. Clin Prostate Cancer. 2004;2(4):213–9.
- Scher HI, Fizazi K, Saad F, Taplin ME, Sternberg CN, Miller K, de Wit R, Mulders P, Chi KN, Shore ND, Armstrong AJ, Flaig TW, Fléchon A, Mainwaring P, Fleming M, Hainsworth JD, Hirmand M, Selby B, Seely L. de Bono JS; AFFIRM Investigators. Increased survival with enzalutamide in prostate cancer after chemotherapy. N Engl J Med. 2012;367(13):1187–97.
- Schmitt B, Bennett C, Seidenfeld J, Samson D, Wilt T. Maximal androgen blockade for advanced prostate cancer. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2000;2: CD001526.
- Sciarra A, Salciccia S. A novel therapeutic option for castration-resistant prostate cancer: after or before chemotherapy? Eur Urol. 2014;65(5):905–6.
- Seidenfeld J, Samson DJ, Hasselblad V, Aronson N, Albertsen PC, Bennett CL, Wilt TJ. Single-therapy androgen suppression in men with advanced prostate cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Intern Med. 2000;132(7):566–77.

- Shelley MD, Kumar S, Wilt T, Staffurth J, Coles B, Mason MD. A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised trials of neo-adjuvant hormone therapy for localised and locally advanced prostate carcinoma. Cancer Treat Rev. 2009;35:9–17.
- Smith MR, Goode M, Zietman AL, McGovern FJ, Lee H, Finkelstein JS. Bicalutamide monotherapy versus leuprolide monotherapy for prostate cancer: effects on bone mineral density and body composition. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(13):2546–53.
- Smith MR, Boyce SP, Moyneur E, Duh MS, Raut MK, Brandman J. Risk of clinical fractures after gonadotropin-releasing hormone agonist therapy for prostate cancer. J Urol. 2006;175(1):136–9.
- Soifer HS, Souleimanian N, Wu S, Voskresenskiy AM, Collak FK, Cinar B, et al. Direct regulation of androgen receptor activity by potent CYP17 inhibitors in prostate cancer cells. J Biol Chem. 2012;287:3777–87.
- Soto DE, Passarelli MN, Daignault S, Sandler HM. Concurrent androgen deprivation therapy during salvage prostate radiotherapy improves treatment outcomes in high-risk patients. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2012;82(3):1227–32.
- Studer UE, Whelan P, Albrecht W, Casselman J, de Reijke T, Hauri D, Loidl W, Isorna S, Sundaram SK, Debois M, Collette L. Immediate or deferred androgen deprivation for patients with prostate cancer not suitable for local treatment with curative intent: European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) Trial 30,891. J Clin Oncol. 2006;24 (12):1868–76.
- Sweeney CJ, Chen YH, Carducci M, Liu G, Jarrard DF, Eisenberger M, Wong YN, Hahn N, Kohli M, Cooney MM, Dreicer R, Vogelzang NJ, Picus J, Shevrin D, Hussain M, Garcia JA, DiPaola RS. Chemohormonal therapy in metastatic hormone-sensitive prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(8):737–46.
- Tombal B, Borre M, Rathenborg P, Werbrouck P, Van Poppel H, Heidenreich A, Iversen P, Braeckman J, Heracek J, Baskin-Bey E, Ouatas T, Perabo F, Phung D, Baron B, Hirmand M, Smith MR. Long-term Efficacy and Safety of Enzalutamide Monotherapy in Hormone-naïve Prostate Cancer: 1- and 2-Year Open-label Follow-up Results. Eur Urol. 2015;68(5):787–94
- Vale CL, Burdett S, Rydzewska LH, Albiges L, Clarke NW, Fisher D, Fizazi K, Gravis G, James ND, Mason MD, Parmar MK, Sweeney CJ, Sydes MR, Tombal B, Tierney JF. STOpCaP Steering Group. Addition of docetaxel or bisphosphonates to standard of care in men with localised or metastatic, hormone-sensitive prostate cancer: a systematic review and meta-analyses of aggregate data. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(2):243–56.
- Van Poppel H, Nilsson S. Testosterone surge: rationale for gonadotropin-releasing hormone blockers? Urology. 2008;71(6):1001–6.
- Verhagen PC, Wildhagen MF, Verkerk AM, Vjaters E, Pagi H, Kukk L, Bratus D, Fiala R, Bangma CH, Schröder FH, Mickisch GH. Intermittent versus contin-

uous cyproterone acetate in bone metastatic prostate cancer: results of a randomized trial. World J Urol. 2014;32(5):1287–94.

- Wellington K, Keam SJ. Bicalutamide 150 mg: a review of its use in the treatment of locally advanced prostate cancer. Drugs. 2006;66(6):837–50.
- Wirth MP, See WA, McLeod DG, Iversen P, Morris T, Carroll K, et al. Bicalutamide 150 mg in addition to standard care in patients with localized or locally advanced prostate cancer: results from the second analysis of the early prostate cancer program at median followup of 5.4 years. J Urol. 2004;172:1865–70.
- Zelefsky MJ, Eastham JA, Sartor OA, Kantoff P. Prostate cancer. In: VT DV, Lawrence TS, Rosenberg SA,

editors. Cancer: principles & practice of oncology. 8th ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2008. p. 1443. ISBN:9780781772075.

- Zincke H. Radical prostatectomy and exenterative procedures for local failure after radiotherapy with curative intent: comparison of outcomes. J Urol. 1992;147(3 Pt 2):894–9.
- Zumsteg ZS, Spratt DE, Romesser PB, Pei X, Zhang Z, Polkinghorn W, McBride S, Kollmeier M, Yamada Y, Zelefsky MJ. The natural history and predictors of outcome following biochemical relapse in the dose escalation era for prostate cancer patients undergoing definitive external beam radiotherapy. Eur Urol. 2015;67(6):1009–16.



Management of Metastatic Castration-Naïve Prostate Cancer

16

Axel Heidenreich, Maximilian Schmautz, Konstantin Richter, and David Pfister

Contents

Introduction	278
Local Treatment of the Primary	279
Systemic Treatment in mPCA	281
ADT Plus Docetaxel-Based Chemotherapy	281
ADT Plus Abiraterone and prednisone	284
Sequencing Strategies	285
References	286

Abstract

About 10% of newly diagnosed prostate cancer patients harbor systemic metastases requiring local and systemic therapy. In well-selected patients, cytoreductive radical prostatectomy or local radiation therapy to the primary exerts a beneficial effect on failure-free and overall

M. Schmautz · K. Richter

Department of Urology, Urologic Oncology, Robotassisted and Specialized Urologic Surgery, University Hospital Cologne, Köln, Germany e-mail: maximilian.schmautz@uk-koeln.de; konstantin. richter@uk-koeln.de

D. Pfister

survival. Systemic therapy might consist of ADT alone, ADT in combination with docetaxel, and ADT in combination with abiraterone and prednisone. CHAARTED and STAMPEDE have demonstrated a significant survival benefit for the combination of ADT plus docetaxel. This survival benefit was only demonstrated for patients with high-risk disease in the CHAARTED trials, whereas no stratification was performed in STAMPEDE. PSA nadir \leq 0.2 ng/ml achieved 7 months after ADT is a significant prognostic marker associated with a significant survival benefit as compared to a PSA nadir >0.2 ng/ml. Also, a significant survival benefit was observed for the combination of ADT plus abiraterone acetate and prednisone in the LATITUDE trial for high-risk patients and in the STAMPEDE trial for the total cohort of patients. For daily routine, both combination therapies exert a significant and clinically relevant survival benefit. It is unclear which sequence is to be used, and it appears to be

A. Heidenreich (⊠)

Department of Urology, Urologic Oncology, Robot-assisted and Specialized Urologic Surgery, University Hospital Cologne, Cologne, Germany e-mail: axel.heidenreich@uk-koeln.de

Department of Urology, Uro-Oncology and Robot Assisted Surgery, University Hospital of Cologne, Köln, Germany e-mail: david.pfister@uk-koeln.de

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 78

most appropriate to select the treatment option based on the comorbidities of the patient.

Keywords

Prostate cancer · Bone metastases · Androgen deprivation · LHRH analogues · LHRH antagonists · Docetaxel · Abiraterone acetate

Introduction

Prostate cancer is the most reported male cancer as well as the second leading cause of cancer-related deaths in Western men, excluding non-melanoma skin diseases (Heidenreich et al. 2014).

Even nowadays, about 10–15% of all men with newly diagnosed prostate cancer harbor systemic metastases with or without symptoms. Metastatic hormone-naive prostate cancer (mhPCA) might be part of a de novo diagnosis of men with newly diagnosed PCA or as progression following local therapies for initially organ confined or locally advanced prostate cancer (Heidenreich et al. 2014). Androgen deprivation therapy by subcapsular orchiectomy has been introduced more than 70 years ago, but median survival time of around 42 months has not changed significantly despite the development of new formulations of testosterone-lowering agents such as LHRH analogues and LHRH antagonists (Hussain et al. 2006). In the STAMPEDE trial, 917 men with mPCA and a median serum PSA concentration of 112 ng/ml were recruited in the control arm and received androgen deprivation therapy (James et al. 2015). After a median follow-up of 20 months, the median failure-free survival was 11 months, and the median overall survival was 42 months with 2-year survival rate of 72%. In multivariate analysis, presence of bone metastases independent on visceral metastases, high Gleason sum score, poor performance status, and younger age strongly correlated with overall survival. In men with high-volume disease median overall survival might be even reduced to 32-35 months (Sweeney et al. 2015; Fizazi et al. 2017).

Continuous ADT by means of orchiectomy, GnRH analogues or antagonists represented the treatment of choice for the last decades. Continuous ADT has been shown to be associated with a longer median overall survival of 5.8 compared to 5.1 years in the intermittent arm of the SWOG 9346 trial (Hussain et al. 2006). The SWOG trial did demonstrate that the PSA nadir at 7 months following initiation of ADT has a major prognostic impact with a median overall survival of 78 months and 17 months if a PSA \leq 0.2 ng/ml and a PSA > 4.0 ng/ml were achieved (Fizazi et al. 2017). Therefore, the PSA nadir might serve as an indicator to discuss intermittent ADT in men with good response characteristics as 94% of panelists of the APCCC would do (Gillessen et al. 2015).

As indicated in the STAMPEDE trial, the group of PCA patients with systemic metastases represents a very heterogeneous cohort of men with significantly different survival times depending on the location of metastases, the extent of metastases, the serum concentrations of alkaline phosphatase and PSA as well as the performance status of the patient. Gravis et al. (2015) evaluated the impact of age, performance status, Gleason score, hemoglobin level, PSA, alkaline phosphatase, LDH, metastatic localization, body mass index, and pain on oncological outcome. Visceral metastases, bone metastases, PS (0 vs. 1-2), Hb, ALP, LDH, PSA (<65 vs. >65 ng/ml), metastases (at diagnosis vs. onset after local treatment failure), and pain intensity (≤ 16.7 vs. 16.7 or continuous) were significant univariate predictors of OS (p < 0.05). Statistical analysis identified alkaline phosphatase as the strongest predictor of overall survival with a median overall survival of 69.1 months and 33.6 months for patients with normal and with abnormal serum concentrations of alkaline phosphatase, respectively.

Recently, a number of prospective randomized clinical phase-III trials combining ADT with either docetaxel or abiraterone have challenged the traditional therapeutic approach. In addition, few retrospective studies have evaluated the role of local therapy of the primary in order to improving the therapeutic outcome of men with mhPCA.

It is the purpose of this chapter to critically review the current treatment options in patients with mhPCA.

Local Treatment of the Primary

The role of treating the primary tumor in the clinical scenario of metastatic disease is usually ignored in the decision-making process concerning the most appropriate therapy due to the common believe that the biology of the disease is attributed to the metastatic spread and that it cannot be positively influenced by local treatment of the prostate. Quite recently, however, it could be demonstrated that lethal PCA clones persist intraprostatically despite extensive pretreatment with ADT and docetaxel-based chemotherapy (Tzelepi et al. 2011). Furthermore, preclinical studies demonstrated that prostatectomy results in a significant reduction of newly developed metastases in animals subjected to prostatectomy as compared to ADT alone (Cifuentes et al. 2015). A few retrospective and case-control studies demonstrated the feasibility of cytoreductive radical prostatectomy (cRP) and demonstrated a benefit of cRP in terms of time to development of castration-resistant PCA, overall survival, and frequency of locally progressing PCA with lower and upper urinary tract obstruction (Heidenreich et al. 2015; Culp et al. 2014; Sooriakumaran et al. 2015; Gratzke et al. 2014; Fossati et al. 2015; Steuber et al. 2017; Leyh-Bannurah et al. 2017).

There are only very few retrospective studies reporting on the survival outcome following cRP which might serve as hypothesis-generating studies (Heidenreich et al. 2015; Culp et al. 2014; Sooriakumaran et al. 2015; Gratzke et al. 2014; Fossati et al. 2015; Steuber et al. 2017; Leyh-Bannurah et al. 2017). The Cologne study group reported a median CSS and clinical PFS of 47 months and 38.6 months, respectively, after cRP as compared to 40 months and 26.5 months, respectively, in men with ADT alone (Heidenreich et al. 2015). In their retrospective study on a cohort 8185 patients with mPCA, Culp et al. (2014) demonstrated that the 5-yr OS and predicted DSS were each significantly higher in patients undergoing cRP (67.4% and 75.8%, respectively) or brachytherapy (52.6% and 61.3%, respectively) compared with antihormonal therapy alone (22.5% and 48.7%, respectively) (p < 0.001). Sooriakumaran et al. (2015) report on a 2-year survival rate of 89% in a

retrospective cohort of 106 patients. Gratzke et al. (2014) retrospectively studied 1538 patients from the Munich Cancer Registry with few bone metastases, of which 74 had cRP and 1464 had no surgery. Those who had surgery showed a 55% survival in contrast to 21% of those who had no surgery. In another retrospective analysis, 8197 mPCA patients were identified from the SEER database 2004-2011 in order to explore the potential benefit of local therapy as compared to nonlocal therapy (Fossati et al. 2015). The authors demonstrated a significant CSS benefit for local therapy (p < 0.0001), especially in patients with a cancer-specific mortality risk <40%. In the most recently published study, Steuber et al. (2017) analyzed the outcome of 43 patients who underwent cRP with 40 patients who underwent nonsurgical therapy only. Although the authors could not identify a survival benefit, they identified a significant benefit for cRP in terms of the prevention of local complications (7% vs. 35%, p < 0.01) despite a median follow-up of only 32.7 months. In another retrospective of 13.692 mPCA patients of whom 474 received local therapy, Leyh-Bannurah et al. (2017) observed a significantly improved cancer-specific survival rate following cRP especially for patients with M1a disease.

Recently, Heidenreich et al. (2018) reported on oncological and functional outcome of the largest series of 121 well-selected men with hormone-naive mPCA who were treated with systemic therapy and cRP with the rationale to improve oncological outcome and to prevent local complications from a progressing primary. Both, the mean OS time and the mean clinical relapse-free survival were high with 86.5 months and 72.3 months, respectively (Figs. 1 and 2). Additionally, they showed a 1-, 3-, and 5-year survival rate of 98%, 87.8%, and 79%, respectively. These data underline the potential role of cRP in the individual management of men with newly diagnosed mPCA if included in clinical protocols.

Although the group was not able to identify preoperative parameters associated with OS, they identified preoperative PSA and the extent of metastatic disease as indicators for an improved biochemical PFS. Patients who achieved a PSA nadir



Fig. 1 Overall survival of the cohort of 113 patients. CE cumulative number of events, NR numbers at risk

<1.0 ng/ml following neoadjuvant ADT, patients with a PSA below the median preoperative PSA of 8 ng/ml, and men with low-volume metastatic disease exhibited a significantly better outcome. These patients might be the most appropriate candidates for CRP as the prognosis seems to be excellent.

With regard to surgery-associated complications, perioperative and 90-day mortality rate were 0%. These data underline that cRP represents a technically feasible and safe procedure if performed by experienced surgeons. In addition, we could demonstrate that patients with low-volume metastatic disease, a preoperative PSA < 4 ng/ml, and neoadjuvant ADT experienced significantly less serious complications. Functional outcome in terms of urinary continence also was in line with data of RP for locally advanced PCA: 68% and 18% of patients achieved complete or minimal incontinence. Following RP for clinical T3 disease, continence rates vary between 70% and 80% considering patients with total continence or the use of one safety pad.

When considering surgery-related complications of cRP, one also has to consider the local and systemic complications if ADT is performed as monotherapy. In their two retrospective studies, local complications were observed in 29% of patients of the ADT group after a mean followup of 44 months, whereas none of the patients in the cRP group experienced such complications



Fig. 2 Clinical relapse-free survival. CE cumulative number of events, NR numbers at risk

(Heidenreich et al. 2015, 2018). Similarly, Poelaert et al. (2017) demonstrated significant differences in local complications between cRP and ADT alone. At 3 months of follow-up, five (29.4%) patients undergoing cRP reported stress urinary incontinence without any further local symptoms, whereas 6.8%, 37.9%, and 6.8% of patients suffered urge incontinence, obstructive voiding, and ureteric obstruction following ADT alone.

In addition, the study of Rusthoven et al. (2016) underlines the importance of effective local therapy of the primary. The authors demonstrated a superior median (55 vs. 37 months) and 5-year OS (49% vs. 33%) with prostate RT plus ADT compared with ADT alone (p < 0.001). In a similar approach, Joensuu et al. (Heidenreich et al. 2018) demonstrated a 5-year overall survival of 81.3% and a median OS time of 8.35 years in a super-selected group of 46 men with mPCA who underwent ADT plus IMRT.

Despite the favorable results of local treatment in mPCA, we have to be aware of the limitations concerning the current data. All studies are retrospective in nature, and only selected patients have been treated so that cytoreductive local therapy in mPCA is still an individual and experimental therapy and it does represent the standard of care. Currently a number of prospective randomized trials of ADT \pm surgery or ADT \pm radiotherapy are ongoing, and we have to await the final results.

Systemic Treatment in mPCA

ADT Plus Docetaxel-Based Chemotherapy

The *CHAARTED* trial was the first prospective randomized clinical phase-III trial comparing the therapeutic efficacy of androgen deprivation therapy versus the combination of ADT plus docetaxel (Sweeney et al. 2015). 790 patients were randomized to receiving either continuous ADT with LHRH analogues or surgical castration (n = 393) or a combination of continuous ADT with six cycles of docetaxel at a dose of 75 mg/m2 delivered at 3-week intervals (n = 397). A time interval of up to 120 days was allowed between initiation of ADT and systemic chemotherapy. The primary endpoint of the trial was improvement of overall survival. Secondary endpoints were progression-free survival, PSA response, etc.

Patients were stratified according to age, extent of disease (low risk vs. high risk), ECOG performance status, medical prevention of skeletal-related events, and previous adjuvant ADT. High-risk disease was defined by the presence of visceral metastases or the presence of at least four skeletal metastases with one being located outside the axial skeleton.

After a median follow-up of 28.9 months, a significant survival benefit of 13.6 months (57.6 months vs. 44 months) with a hazard ratio of 0.61 (95% CI, 0.47–0.80, p < 0.001) was observed resulting in a 39% relative risk reduction of prostate cancer death. The only stratification with significant impact on survival was the presence of low-risk versus high-risk disease. Patients in the high-risk disease group achieved a survival benefit of 17 months (49.2 vs. 32.2 months) with the combination of ADT plus docetaxel resulting in a 40% relative risk reduction of death (HR = 0.60, 95% CI 0.45-0.91, p < 0.001). No survival benefit was observed in the low-risk PCA cohort where the median overall survival has not been reached in both arms (HR = 0.60, 95% CI 0.32-1.13, p = 0.11). Even at long-term follow-up, no survival benefit was observed for the low-risk group, whereas the survival advantage was validated for the high-risk group. Forest plot analysis did demonstrate a survival benefit for all subgroups even for the groups of elderly men, patients with poor performance status, and visceral metastases with or without bone metastases.

Quite recently, the authors performed a landmark survival analysis 7 months after initiation of therapy using the SWOG9346 PSA cut points of <0.2 ng/ml, >0.2-4.0 ng/ml, and > 4.0 ng/ml (Harshman et al. 2018). The median follow-up which started after 7 months of ADT was 23.1 months. The median overall survival was significantly longer in the total cohort of patients when comparing a PSA serum concentration ≤ 0.2 ng/ml versus >4.0 ng/ml (Table 1). Patients with visceral metastases had a higher likelihood of not achieving a PSA ≤ 0.2 ng/ml, and in fact the percentage of patients with visceral metastases and a 7-month PSA > 4.0 ng/ml was 20.9% as compared to only 12% in the group of men with a 7-month PSA ≤ 0.2 ng/ml (Fig. 3).

The *STAMPEDE* trial is another adaptive, multiarm, multistage, randomized controlled trial in which the addition of docetaxel, zoledronic acid, or both to first-line continuous ADT was evaluated (James et al. 2016). In this trial, a total of 1184, 993, 992, and 993 men received standard hormonal therapy, ADT plus ZA, ADT plus docetaxel, or ADT plus ZA and docetaxel, respectively, with the primary endpoint to improving overall survival. It has to be noted that a total of 2962 patients were included in the trial but that 1145 (42.5%) patients did not exhibit metastases, whereas 1817 (56.5%) men were newly diagnosed with metastatic disease.

After a median follow-up of 43 months, the median overall survival time in men with mPCA was 45 months in the ADT-alone group with a 5-year survival rate of 39%. There was no benefit in the median overall survival time in the ADT plus ZA group with 46 months and a 5-year survival rate of 43% (HR = 0.93, 95% CI 0.77-1.11, p = 0.416).

 Table 1
 Median overall survival dependent on PSA nadir after 7 months of ADT therapy

Median overall survival (months)							
	ADT alone	ADT alone			ADT + docetaxel		
PSA, ng/ml	≤ 0.2	>0.2-4.0	>4.0	≤ 0.2	>0.2-4.0	>4.0	
Total cohort	72.8	NR	21.6	60.4	45.5	25.2	
Low risk	NR	NR ^a		NR	29.4 ^a		
High risk	40.1	25.4 ^a		60.4	45.4 ^a		

^aMedian overall survival for patients who did not achieve a PSA \leq 0.2 ng/ml at 7 months of ADT



Fig. 3 Overall survival depending on a PSA serum level < 0.1 ng/ml (red) or > 0.1 ng/ml (blue) 6 weeks postoperatively, p = 0.0003. *CE* cumulative number of events, *NR* numbers at risk

A significant survival benefit, however, could be observed for the ADT plus docetaxel arm with a median overall survival time of 60 months and a 24% relative risk reduction of death (HR = 0.76, 95% CI 0.62–0.92, p = 0.005). The 5-year survival rate was 50%. A similar survival benefit was observed for the combination of ADT plus ZA and docetaxel with a median survival time of 55 months and a 21% relative risk reduction of death (HR = 0.79, 95% CI 0.66–0.96, p = 0.015). Comparing the groups of ADT plus docetaxel and ADT and ZA plus docetaxel, no survival benefit was observed for the addition of ZA (HR 1.06, 95% CI 0.86–1.30, p = 0.592). A similar benefit was observed for ADT plus docetaxel and ADT and ZA plus docetaxel concerning prostate cancer-specific survival.

In addition, the potentially positive impact of ZA on the development of skeletal-related events (SRE) was evaluated. 328/1184 (xx%) patients randomized to ADT alone developed SREs. The time to first SRE was improved with ADT plus docetaxel (HR 0.60, 95% CI 0.48-0.74, p = 0.0000127) and with ADT and ZA plus docetaxel (HR 0.55, 95% CI 0.44-0.69, $p = 0.277 \times 10^{-7}$), but it was not improved with ADT plus ZA (HR 0.89, 95% CI 0.73-1.07, p = 0.221). Concentrating on the patients with skeletal metastases, there was also no benefit of ADT plus ZA on the time to first SRE and frequency of SRE (HR 0.94, 95% CI 0.76-1.16; p = 0.564). Taking into consideration the whole cohort of patients, the median to the development of SREs was 61.4 months, 68.0 months, and

68.3 months, for ADT alone, ADT plus docetaxel ($p = 0.177 < 10^{-4}$), and ADT and ZA plus docetaxel ($p = 0.249 \times 10^{-5}$), respectively.

Finally, the GETUG-15 trial (Gravis et al. 2013) did not identify a survival benefit between the ADT alone and the ADT plus docetaxel group after a median follow-up of 83.3 months with a median survival of 48.6 and 62.1 months (HR 0.88, 95% CI 0.68–1–14, p = 0.3). Subgroup analysis trended to be in favor of a survival advantage for the combination therapy in men with high-volume disease. However, the subgroups were too small for a conclusive data analysis.

Based on these data, all international guidelines recommend the combination of chemohormonal therapy for men with high-volume disease, whereas ADT alone should be the preferred treatment in men with low-volume, metastatic hormone-naive prostate cancer (Morris et al. 2018; Gillessen et al. 2018). The addition of ZA is not recommended in addition to ADT alone or to combination of ADT plus docetaxel.

ADT Plus Abiraterone and prednisone

Following the life-prolonging impact of AA/P in patients with metastatic castration-resistant PCA prior to and following docetaxel chemotherapy, two trials evaluated the therapeutic efficacy of AA/P plus ADT versus ADT alone in men with newly diagnosed, hormone-naive mPCA (Fizazi et al. 2017; James et al. 2017).

The LATITUDE trial recruited a total of 1199 patients with mhPCA who exhibited at least two of the three high-risk criteria which were a Gleason score ≥ 8 , ≥ 3 lesions on bone scan, and visceral metastases (Fizazi et al. 2017). Patients were randomized in a 1:1 fashion so that 597 men were randomized in the combination arm (abiraterone acetate at a dose of 1000 mg/day, prednisone 2×5 mg/day, and continuous LHRH analogues) and 602 men were randomized in the standard arm. The co-primary endpoints were overall survival and progression-free survival. The secondary endpoints were time to pain progression, time to PSA progression, time to symptomatic SREs, and time to chemotherapy and safety.

After a median follow-up of 30.4 months, there was a statistically survival benefit in the ADT plus AA/P group in which the median overall survival was not reached versus 34.7 months in the ADT alone (HR 0.62, 95% CI 0.51–0.76, p < 0.0001). Also, the second primary endpoint was met with a statistically significant benefit of 18.2 (33.0 vs. 14.8 months) concerning radiographic progression-free survival (HR 0.47, 95% CI 0.39–0.55, p < 0.0001). In addition, all secondary endpoints were met and demonstrated a statistically significant benefit for the ADT plus AA/P group (Table 2).

 Table 2
 Secondary endpoints in LATITUDE for the treatment and the placebo group

9 1		1 0 1		
Endpoint	ADT + AA/P (n = 597)	ADT + placebo (n = 602)	HR (95% CI)	p
Median time to pain progression	NR	16.6 months	0.70 (0.58–0.83)	<0.001
Median time to PSA progression	33.2 months	7.4 months	0.30 (0.26–0.35)	<0.001
Median time to symptomatic SRE	NR	NR	0.70 (0.54–0.92)	0.009
Median time to chemotherapy	NR	38.9 months	0.44 (0.35–0.56)	<0.001
Median time to next PCA-specific therapy	NR	21.8 months	0.42 (0.35–0.50)	< 0.001
Patients with PSA response ^a	91%	67%	1.36 (1.28–1.45)	< 0.001

^aPSA response = PSA decrease \geq 50% from baseline

Treatment-associated side effects did not occur at higher frequency or severity in the treatment arm as compared to the placebo arm. The profile of side effects did resemble the well-known scenario of AA/P in the COUGAR-301 and COUGAR-302 trials.

With regard to the treatment sequence at time of progression, it became evident that only 53% of the patients in the AA/P arm were thought to be fit enough to receiving a second-line therapy as compared to 78% in the placebo arm. Furthermore, only 38% as compared to 46% of patients in the AA/P and the placebo arm received some type of systemic chemotherapy, respectively.

In a similar approach, 1917 patients with hormone-naive PCA were randomized in a 1:1 fashion to receive AA/P plus ADT versus ADT alone in the STAMPEDE trial (James et al. 2017). Different to the LATITUDE trial, no regulation with regard to the inclusion of only high-risk patients was given. Patients with newly diagnosed and node-negative PCA and newly diagnosed node-positive and newly diagnosed metastatic PCA could be recruited for the trail. A total of 941 patients belonged to the group of newly diagnosed metastatic, hormone-sensitive PCA of whom 476 and 465 patients were randomized to receiving ADT and ADT plus AA/P, respectively. Those patients form the basis of the current chapter.

After a median follow-up of 40 months, a statistically significant survival advantage was observed for the group of patients receiving the combination therapy versus the ADT alone group. 218 versus 150 deaths were observed in the ADT group and the ADT plus AA/P group, respectively, resulting in a 39% relative risk reduction of death (HR 0.61, 95% CI 0.49–0.75). Forest plot analysis reported a statistically significant survival benefit of AA/P plus ADT for all subgroups except for elderly patients \geq 70 years. Similar data were achieved with regard to failure-free survival where a 69% relative risk reduction (HR 0.31, 95% CI 0.26–0.37) was observed for the combination group.

In STAMPEDE, a higher frequency of grade 3–5 adverse events was observed in the combination group with 47% as compared to the ADT group with 33%. Especially cardiovascular disorders (10% vs. 4%), hepatic disorders (7% vs. 1%), and respiratory disorders (5% vs. 2%) developed much more often in the combination group. There was, however, no difference with regard to adverse events of grade 5 only (1% in both groups).

With regard to treatment at time of progression, the absolute number of patients receiving lifeprolonging agents was higher in the ADT-alone group as compared to the combination group (310 vs. 131 patients).

Based on these two prospective randomized trials, the combination of ADT and AA/P exerts a statistically significant and clinically relevant advantage in terms of overall survival and failure-free survival as compared to ADT alone in men with newly diagnosed metastatic and hormone-naive prostate cancer (Morris et al. 2018; Gillessen et al. 2018; James et al. 2017; Mottet et al. 2017; Rydzewska et al. 2017). The increased frequency of grade 3–5 adverse cardiovascular, hepatic, and respiratory events has to be taken into consideration when counseling patients.

Sequencing Strategies

No data on the best sequencing strategy exist so that no reliable and valid recommendations can be given with regard to best sequence (Morris et al. 2018; Gillessen et al. 2018; James et al. 2017; Mottet et al. 2017; Rydzewska et al. 2017).

Comparing CHAARTED and LATITUDE with regard to their oncological efficacy, various findings need to be taken into consideration. The LATITUE trial only allowed high-risk patients to be recruited so that outcome data of high-risk and high-volume disease (CHAARTED) should only be compared.

The median overall survival in the ADT alone was nearly identical in both high-risk and high-volume groups with 34.7 months and 34.4 months in LATITUDE and CHAARTED, respectively. Radiographic progression-free survival was 14.8 months and 13.0 months for the ADT-alone group in LATITUDE and CHAARTED, respectively, whereas PFS was 33.0 and 27.3 months in the treatment group resulting in a relative risk

reduction of 53% and 47% in LATITUDE and CHAARTED, respectively. Concerning overall survival, both trials achieved a similar benefit with a relative risk reduction of death of 38% and 37% in LATITUDE and CHAARTED, respectively.

Concerning the treatment-associated adverse events, one has to consider the significantly increased frequency of cardiovascular, hepatic, and respiratory events in the combination arm as compared to the ADT-alone arm in the LATITUDE trial (22% vs. 7%, respectively). The median treatment duration of 33 months with side effects such as fatigue, cognitive dysfunction, etc. also needs to be taken into account. With regard to ADT and docetaxel, the risk of neutropenia was 32%, 3.1%, and 12% in the GETUG-15, CHAARTED, and STAMPEDE trial. The risk of neutropenic fever was 7%, 3.8%, and 15% in GETUG-15, CHAARTED, and STAMPEDE. Considering these adverse events, it needs to be taken into consideration that the median treatment duration of docetaxel was 4.5 months and that basically all patients recovered rapidly after discontinuation of chemotherapy. Comparing both treatment options, one needs to take into consideration the pre-existing chronic comorbidities which might interfere with abiraterone or docetaxel.

With regard to the sequence, one also has to consider the different rates of follow-up therapies in men who have received AA/P or docetaxel. Whereas 88% and 83% of patients in the ADT-alone group and in the docetaxel group received a life-prolonging second-line therapy, only 53% as compared to 78% of patients in the ADT alone and in the AA/P group were thought to be fit enough to receiving a follow-up treatment with life-prolonging agents. One might consider first-line chemotherapy especially in elderly patients with relevant comorbidities who might not be fit enough to receiving chemotherapy after long-term ADT therapy.

References

- Cifuentes FF, et al. Surgical cytoreduction of the primary tumor reduces metastatic progression in a mouse model of prostate cancer. Oncol Rep. 2015;34:2837–44.
- Culp SH, Schellhammer PF, Williams MB. Might men diagnosed with metastatic prostate cancer benefit from

definitive treatment of the primary tumor? A SEERbased study. Eur Urol. 2014;65(6):1058–66.

- Fizazi K, Tran N, Fein L, Matsubara N, Rodriguez-Antolin A, Alekseev BY, Özgüroğlu M, Ye D, Feyerabend S, Protheroe A, De Porre P, Kheoh T, Park YC, Todd MB, Chi KN, LATITUDE Investigators. Abiraterone plus prednisone in metastatic, castration-sensitive prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(4):352–60.
- Fossati N, Trinh QD, Sammon J, Sood A, Larcher A, Sun M, Karakiewicz P, Guazzoni G, Montorsi F, Briganti A, Menon M, Abdollah F. Identifying optimal candidates for local treatment of the primary tumor among patients diagnosed with metastatic prostate cancer: a SEER-based study. Eur Urol. 2015;6:3–6.
- Gillessen S, Omlin A, Attard G, de Bono JS, Efstathiou E, Fizazi K, Halabi S, Nelson PS, Sartor O, Smith MR, Soule HR, Akaza H, Beer TM, Beltran H, Chinnaiyan AM, Daugaard G, Davis ID, De Santis M, Drake CG, Eeles RA, Fanti S, Gleave ME, Heidenreich A, Hussain M, James ND, Lecouvet FE, Logothetis CJ, Mastris K, Nilsson S, Oh WK, Olmos D, Padhani AR, Parker C, Rubin MA, Schalken JA, Scher HI, Sella A, Shore ND, Small EJ, Sternberg CN, Suzuki H, Sweeney CJ, Tannock IF, Tombal B. Management of patients with advanced prostate cancer: recommendations of the St Gallen Advanced Prostate Cancer Consensus Conference (APCCC) 2015. Ann Oncol. 2015;26(8):1589–604.
- Gillessen S, Attard G, Beer TM, Beltran H, Bossi A, Bristow R, Carver B, Castellano D, Chung BH, Clarke N, Daugaard G, Davis ID, de Bono J, Borges Dos Reis R, Drake CG, Eeles R, Efstathiou E, Evans CP, Fanti S, Feng F, Fizazi K, Frydenberg M, Gleave M, Halabi S, Heidenreich A, Higano CS, James N, Kantoff P, Kellokumpu-Lehtinen PL, Khauli RB, Kramer G, Logothetis C, Maluf F, Morgans AK, Morris MJ, Mottet N, Murthy V, Oh W, Ost P, Padhani AR, Parker C, Pritchard CC, Roach M, Rubin MA, Ryan C, Saad F, Sartor O, Scher H, Sella A, Shore N, Smith M, Soule H, Sternberg CN, Suzuki H, Sweeney C, Sydes MR, Tannock I, Tombal B, Valdagni R, Wiegel T, Omlin A. Management of patients with advanced prostate cancer: the report of the Advanced Prostate Cancer Consensus Conference APCCC 2017. Eur Urol. 2018;73(2):178-211.
- Gratzke C, Engel J, Stief CG. Role of radical prostatectomy in metastatic prostate cancer: data from the Munich Cancer Registry. Eur Urol. 2014;66:602–3.
- Gravis G, Fizazi K, Joly F, Oudard S, Priou F, Esterni B, Latorzeff I, Delva R, Krakowski I, Laguerre B, Rolland F, Théodore C, Deplanque G, Ferrero JM, Pouessel D, Mourey L, Beuzeboc P, Zanetta S, Habibian M, Berdah JF, Dauba J, Baciuchka M, Platini C, Linassier C, Labourey JL, Machiels JP, El Kouri C, Ravaud A, Suc E, Eymard JC, Hasbini A, Bousquet G, Soulie M. Androgendeprivation therapy alone or with docetaxel in non-castrate metastatic prostate cancer (GETUG-AFU 15): a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(2):149–58.

- Gravis G, Boher JM, Fizazi K, Joly F, Priou F, Marino P, Latorzeff I, Delva R, Krakowski I, Laguerre B, Walz J, Rolland F, Théodore C, Deplanque G, Ferrero JM, Pouessel D, Mourey L, Beuzeboc P, Zanetta S, Habibian M, Berdah JF, Dauba J, Baciuchka M, Platini C, Linassier C, Labourey JL, Machiels JP, El Kouri C, Ravaud A, Suc E, Eymard JC, Hasbini A, Bousquet G, Soulie M, Oudard S. Prognostic factors for survival in noncastrate metastatic prostate cancer: validation of the glass model and development of a novel simplified prognostic model. Eur Urol. 2015;68 (2):196–204.
- Harshman LC, Chen YH, Liu G, Carducci MA, Jarrard D, Dreicer R, Hahn N, Garcia JA, Hussain M, Shevrin D, Eisenberger M, Kohli M, Plimack ER, Cooney M, Vogelzang NJ, Picus J, Dipaola R, Sweeney CJ, ECOG-ACRIN 3805 Investigators. Seven-month prostate-specific antigen is prognostic in metastatic hormone-sensitive prostate cancer treated with androgen deprivation with or without docetaxel. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36(4):376–82.
- Heidenreich A, Bastian PJ, Bellmunt J, Bolla M, Joniau S, van der Kwast T, Mason M, Matveev V, Wiegel T, Zattoni F, Mottet N, European Association of Urology. EAU guidelines on prostate cancer. Part II: treatment of advanced, relapsing, and castration- resistant prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2014;65(2):467–79.
- Heidenreich A, Pfister D, Porres D. Cytoreductive radical prostatectomy in patients with prostate cancer and low volume skeletal metastases: results of a feasibility and case- control study. J Urol. 2015;193(3):832–8.
- Heidenreich A, Fossati N, Pfister D, Suardi N, Montorsi F, Shariat S, Grubmüller B, Gandaglia G, Briganti A, Karnes RJ. Radical cytoreductive prostatectomy in men with prostate cancer and skeletal metastases. Eur Urol Oncol. 2018; (in press).
- Hussain M, Tangen CM, Higano C, Schelhammer PF, Faulkner J, Crawford ED, Wilding G, Akdas A, Small EJ, Donnelly B, MacVicar G, Raghavan D, Southwest Oncology Group Trial 9346 (INT-0162). Absolute prostate-specific antigen value after androgen deprivation is a strong independent predictor of survival in new metastatic prostate cancer: data from Southwest Oncology Group Trial 9346 (INT-0162). J Clin Oncol. 2006;24:3984–90.
- James ND, Spears MR, Clarke NW, Dearnaley DP, De Bono JS, Gale J, Hetherington J, Hoskin PJ, Jones RJ, Laing R, Lester JF, McLaren D, Parker CC, Parmar MKB, Ritchie AWS, Russell JM, Strebel RT, Thalmann GN, Mason MD, Sydes MR. Survival with newly diagnosed metastatic prostate cancer in the "Docetaxel Era": data from 917 Patients in the control Arm of the STAMPEDE Trial (MRC PR08, CRUK/06/ 019). Eur Urol. 2015;67(6):1028–38.
- James ND, Sydes MR, Clarke NW, Mason MD, Dearnaley DP, Spears MR, Ritchie AW, Parker CC, Russell JM, Attard G, de Bono J, Cross W, Jones RJ, Thalmann G, Amos C, Matheson D, Millman R, Alzouebi M, Beesley S, Birtle AJ, Brock S, Cathomas R, Chakraborti P, Chowdhury S, Cook A, Elliott T, Gale J, Gibbs S, Graham JD, Hetherington J,

Hughes R, Laing R, McKinna F, McLaren DB, O'Sullivan JM, Parikh O, Peedell C, Protheroe A, Robinson AJ, Srihari N, Srinivasan R, Staffurth J, Sundar S, Tolan S, Tsang D, Wagstaff J, Parmar MK, STAMPEDE Investigators. Addition of docetaxel, zoledronic acid, or both to first-line long-term hormone therapy in prostate cancer (STAMPEDE): survival results from an adaptive, multiarm, multistage, platform randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2016;387(10024):1163–77.

- James ND, de Bono JS, Spears MR, Clarke NW, Mason MD, Dearnaley DP, Ritchie AWS, Amos CL, Gilson C, Jones RJ, Matheson D, Millman R, Attard G, Chowdhury S, Cross WR, Gillessen S, Parker CC, Russell JM, Berthold DR, Brawley C, Adab F, Aung S, Birtle AJ, Bowen J, Brock S, Chakraborti P, Ferguson C, Gale J, Gray E, Hingorani M, Hoskin PJ, Lester JF, Malik ZI, McKinna F, McPhail N, Money-Kyrle J, O'Sullivan J, Parikh O, Protheroe A, Robinson A, Srihari NN, Thomas C, Wagstaff J, Wylie J, Zarkar A, Parmar MKB, Sydes MR, STAM-PEDE Investigators. Abiraterone for prostate cancer not previously treated with hormone therapy. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(4):338–51.
- Leyh-Bannurah SR, Gazdovich S, Budäus L, Zaffuto E, Briganti A, Abdollah F, Montorsi F, Schiffmann J, Menon M, Shariat SF, Fisch M, Chun F, Steuber T, Huland H, Graefen M, Karakiewicz PI. Local therapy improves survival in metastatic prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2017;72(1):118–24.
- Morris MJ, Rumble RB, Basch E, Hotte SJ, Loblaw A, Rathkopf D, Celano P, Bangs R, Milowsky MI. Optimizing anticancer therapy in metastatic non-castrate prostate cancer: American Society of Clinical Oncology Clinical Practice Guideline. J Clin Oncol. 2018;2:JCO2018780619. https://doi.org/10.12 00/JCO.2018.78.0619. [Epub ahead of print].
- Mottet N, De Santis M, Briers E, Bourke L, Gillessen S, Grummet JP, Lam TB, van der Poel HG, Rouvière O, van den Bergh RCN, Cornford P. Updated guidelines for metastatic hormone-sensitive prostate cancer: abiraterone acetate combined with castration is another standard. Eur Urol. 2017; https://doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2017.09.029. [Epub ahead of print].
- Poelaert F, Verbaeys C, Rappe B, Kimpe B, Billiet I, Plancke H, Decaestecker K, Fonteyne V, Buelens S, Lumen N. Cytoreductive prostatectomy for metastatic prostate cancer: first lessons learned from the multicentric prospective LoMP trial. Urology. 2017; https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2017.02.051. pii: S0090-4295(17)30372-2. [Epub ahead of print].
- Rusthoven CG, Jones BL, Flaig TW, Crawford ED, Koshy M, Sher DJ, Mahmood U, Chen RC, Chapin BF, Kavanagh BD, Pugh TJ. Improved survival with prostate radiation in addition to androgen deprivation therapy for men with newly diagnosed metastatic prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34:2835–42.
- Rydzewska LHM, Burdett S, Vale CL, Clarke N, Fizazi K, Kheoh K, Mason MD, Miladinovic B, James ND, Parmar MKB, Spears MR, Sweeney CJ, Sydes MR, Tran NP, Tierney JT, the STOPCaP Abiraterone

Collaborators. Adding abiraterone to androgen deprivation therapy in men with metastatic hormone sensitive prostate cancer: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Eur J Cancer. 2017;84:88–101.

- Sooriakumaran P, Karnes J, Stief C, Copsey B, Montorsi F, Hammerer P, et al. A Multi- institutional analysis of perioperative outcomes in 106 men who underwent radical prostatectomy for distant metastatic prostate cancer at presentation. Eur Urol. 2015;69:788–94.
- Steuber T, Berg KD, Røder MA, Brasso K, Iversen P, Huland H, Tiebel A, Schlomm T, Haese A, Salomon G, Budäus L, Tilki D, Heinzer H, Graefen M, Mandel P. Does cytoreductive prostatectomy really have an impact on prognosis in prostate cancer patients with low-volume bone metastasis?

Results from a prospective case-control study. Eur Urol Focus. 2017; pii: S2405-4569(17)30171-2.

- Sweeney CJ, Chen YH, Carducci M, Liu G, Jarrard DF, Eisenberger M, Wong YN, Hahn N, Kohli M, Cooney MM, Dreicer R, Vogelzang NJ, Picus J, Shevrin D, Hussain M, Garcia JA, DiPaola RS. Chemohormonal therapy in metastatic hormonesensitive prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(8): 737–46.
- Tzelepi V, Efstathiou E, Wen S, Troncoso P, Karlou M, Pettaway CA, Pisters LL, Hoang A, Logothetis CJ, Pagliaro LC. Persistent, biologically meaningful prostate cancer after 1 year of androgen ablation and docetaxel treatment. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(18): 2574–81.

Part III

Bladder Cancer



Epidemiology and Sociocultural Differences for Bladder Cancer

Francesco Soria, David D'Andrea, Kilian Gust, and Shahrokh F. Shariat

Contents

292
292
292
294
295
296
297

F. Soria

Department of Urology and Comprehensive Cancer Center, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

Division of Urology, Department of Surgical Sciences, San Giovanni Battista Hospital, University of Studies of Torino, Turin, Italy e-mail: soria.fra@gmail.com

D. D'Andrea · K. Gust

Department of Urology and Comprehensive Cancer Center, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria e-mail: dd.dandrea@gmail.com; kilian. gust@meduniwien.ac.at

S. F. Shariat (⊠) Department of Urology and Comprehensive Cancer Center, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

Department of Urology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX, USA

Department of Urology, Weill Cornell Medical College, New York, NY, USA

Karl Landsteiner Institute of Urology and Andrology, Vienna, Austria e-mail: shahrokh.shariat@meduniwien.ac.at

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 13

Socioeconomic Aspects	298
The Current and Future Burden of Bladder Cancer	298
References	299

Abstract

Bladder cancer (BCa) is the second most common genitourinary cancer in men and the most common in women. Every year, worldwide, more than 400,000 patients receive a BCa diagnosis and 145,000 succumb to it. The epidemiology is influenced by several factors such as age, gender, race, geography, sociocultural status, and exposure to risk factors. Women have a lower risk of developing BCa compared to their male counterpart but present with more aggressive features and suffer from worse outcomes. Black patients seem to have a higher risk of advanced disease and worse survival. BCa is typically a disease of the elderly with a higher preponderance in developed countries. However, the change in the geography of smoking from developed to developing countries together with the improvement of life expectancy will lead to an increase in the incidence in these regions. Moreover, in Western countries, mainly due population aging, BCa will become even more frequent, resulting in an even bigger public health challenge. Indeed, BCa is the most cost-intensive cancer per person mainly because of the excessive costs related to the high recurrence rate and ongoing invasive monitoring required in the surveillance of non-muscle invasive BCa (NMIBC) patients. The new revolution in awareness and innovation in BCa will certainly change this disease in the near future.

Introduction

Bladder cancer (BCa) is the second most common genitourinary cancer in men and the most common in women. Due to its high incidence and its relatively low mortality rates, especially regarding low-risk non-muscle invasive BCa (NMIBC), it represents a challenge for the urologist.

Understanding BCa epidemiology and its variations among age, gender, ethnicity, geographical location, and socioeconomic status is of fundamental importance for the medical community, not only to improve diagnosis and treatment, but also to plan specific primary prevention measures and public health policies. Moreover, it is estimated that BCa prevalence will increase worldwide in the next decades as the result of population aging, population growth, as well as the absolute increase in smoking, but likely with a shift from the USA, Europe, and Australia to the rest of the world. Therefore, understanding BCa epidemiology, its economic burden, and its trends is of particular interest to patients, healthcare providers, and policymakers to improve the cost and management of BCa in order to allow affordable care for all patients.

Epidemiology of Bladder Cancer

Incidence, Prevalence, and Mortality

BCa is the 9th most common cancer worldwide, representing the 7th most common cancer in men and the 17th most common cancer in women (Babjuk et al. 2013; Babjuk 2017). It is responsible for 4.7% of all new diagnoses of cancer in the USA. According to GLOBOCAN estimates, 430,000 new BCa cases occurred in 2012 (Fig. 1), with an age-standardized incidence of 10.1 per 100,000 for men and 2.5 per 100,000 for women (Ploeg et al. 2009). Based on data from the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) program, in Western countries, approximately 2.4% of men and women will receive a diagnosis of BCa at some point in their life (4% and 1.2% of lifetime probability for white males and females, respectively), and it is estimated that in 2017, there will be 79,000 new BCa diagnoses only in the USA.



Estimated age-standardized rates (World) of incident cases, both sexes, bladder cancer, worldwide in 2012

Fig. 1 Estimated age-standardized rates (World) of incident cases, both sexes, bladder cancer, worldwide in 2012

BCa incidence and prevalence vary according to several factors such as exposure to risk factors, age- and gender-related risk, and sociocultural and geographical differences (Babjuk et al. 2017). However, part of this variability can be explained by differences in methodology and reporting. Actually, several national registries do not include patients with Ta stage disease (the largest group of BCa patients) and/or with carcinoma in situ (CIS) in BCa statistics (Crow and Ritchie 2003). If one would only consider registries which also include Ta patients into BCa estimates, the incidence of BCa would increase, thus becoming the fourth most common cancer worldwide (Burger et al. 2013). Moreover, differences exist in the report of metachronous tumors, as in cases of muscle-invasive tumors (MIBC) following NMIBC (Ploeg et al. 2009). Therefore, due to the relatively high risk of bias, epidemiologic data obtained from national registries should be interpreted with caution, mostly underestimating the incidence and prevalence of BCa.

BCa prevalence and mortality are mainly affected by age at diagnosis, stage at presentation,

and efficacy of treatment, together with all the other competing mortality causes. Actually, the prevalence corresponds to the number of patients alive with BCa at a specific time point and is a direct function of incidence and the duration of the disease. While the incidence of the disease is relatively easier to assess, the duration is object of debate. This is related not only to the survival but also to the question of how long from the initial diagnosis a patient without recurrence should be considered a BCa patient (usually 5 or 10 years) (Babjuk et al. 2017). Therefore, the worldwide prevalence of the disease remains difficult to assess. In 2012, the worldwide 5-year estimated prevalence was 1,319,749 (1,018,415 males and 301,334 females) (Fig. 2) (GLOBOCAN n.d.). However, based on US data, Ploeg et al., ignoring global survival differences, estimated an overall prevalence of 2,677,500 (Ploeg et al. 2009). Even if the accuracy of these estimations is limited (Rink et al. 2012), they can help to provide a representative image of BCa burden.

BCa is the 13th leading cause of cancer death worldwide and the 9th in the USA, with a number of



Estimated number of prevalence cases (5-year), both sexes, bladder cancer, worldwide in 2012

Fig. 2 Estimated number of prevalence cases (5-year), both sexes, bladder cancer, worldwide in 2012

deaths of 4.4 per 100,000 men and women per year, based on 2010–2014 deaths (GLOBOCAN n.d.; Siegel et al. 2015). Overall, approximately 145,000 patients die yearly from BCa. Mortality is mainly related to the progression rates of NMIBC to muscle-invasive disease and to the disappointing curative rates of MIBC. Therefore, due to the fact that the differences in registration reports among invasive disease are lower, the variability in mortality rate between countries is lower too (Fig. 3). However, geographical differences in systemic treatments availability (i.e., systemic chemoand immunotherapy) should be taken into account as they will increase the geographic discrepancies.

Age Influence

BCa is mainly a disease of the elderly with a median age at diagnosis of 73 years and the majority of new diagnoses occurring in the decade between 75 and 84 years. The risk of developing BCa directly increases with age, being for men and women 0.45% and 0.14% before the age of

60 and 2.81% and 0.82% before the age of 80, respectively (Ries et al. 2008). Both sexes have the highest risk of developing BCa after the age of 75. As a consequence, also the mortality rates are higher in the elderly (Nielsen et al. 2007), with the highest amount of cancer deaths occurring among people aged 75-84 with a median age at death of 79 years (US data) (Siegel et al. 2015). Age is therefore considered the greatest risk factor for developing and dying from BCa (Chromecki et al. 2012), and several hypotheses concur to explain the relationship between carcinogenesis and aging (Fajkovic et al. 2011). First, the cumulative exposure to carcinogens and the lag time between the initial cellular transformative events and the clinical expression of the disease could account for the appearance of BCa in the old population. Second, genetic mechanisms such as an increased oncogene activity and a decreased capacity to repair DNA mutations seem to be age-related (Shariat et al. 2010). Management of BCa in the elderly is also a challenge due to decreased reserves and multispeciality approach (Grubmueller et al. 2016; Soria et al. 2016).



Estimated age-standardized rates (World) of deaths, both sexes, bladder cancer, worldwide in 2012

Fig. 3 Estimated age-standardized rates (World) of deaths, both sexes, bladder cancer, worldwide in 2012

Gender Influence

Together with esophagus and larynx cancers, BCa is one of the tumors with the largest sex disparities reflected in the fourfold male preponderance in incidence and mortality rates (Siegel et al. 2015). According to epidemiological data, men have a three- to fourfold greater risk of developing BCa in their life and are usually diagnosed at a younger mean age compared to their female counterparts (Fajkovic et al. 2011). In addition, BCa incidence increased 25% faster in men that in women during the last decade likely due to the differentially increasing male exposure to smoking and occupational carcinogens (Siegel et al. 2015). Despite these findings, women usually present with more advanced tumors at the time of diagnosis (Dobruch et al. 2016). Actually, from the top 10 most frequent cancers, only BCa shows worse outcomes in women (Najari et al. 2013). As reported in a retrospective study of the Netherlands Cancer Registry, men are more likely diagnosed with NMIBC (71% vs. 63%) even if the occurrence of metastatic disease at the time of presentation is similar among genders (Mungan

et al. 2000). Moreover, women are more likely to harbor high-grade, multifocal, and larger lesions. In addition, female sex seems to carry out a greater risk of unfavorable oncologic outcomes: although men are 3 times more likely to receive a diagnosis of BCa, they are only twice as likely to die from the disease (Shariat et al. 2010; Messer et al. 2014; Kluth et al. 2014). More in details, women have an increased risk of intravesical recurrence and progression in NMIBC and an increased cancerspecific mortality after radical cystectomy. As a consequence of these disparities, gender was included as prognosticator for BCa outcomes in various prediction tools (Fernandez-Gomez et al. 2009; Aziz et al. 2016). Conversely, gender seems not to be a predictor of poor outcomes in locally advanced and metastatic BCa.

These gender disparities could be explained with the delay in diagnosis experienced by women. Even BCa symptoms do not differ between genders, women presenting with hematuria are less likely to be referred to the urologist and to undergo abdominal or pelvic image, thus being frequently misdiagnosed as urinary tract infection. In a retrospective population-based study of 5,416 men and 2,233 women examining the timing from presentation with hematuria to BCa diagnosis, a significant higher proportion of delayed diagnosis (>6 months) was reported in the female group (Cohn et al. 2014). However, the delay in diagnosis could not alone explain the different behavior of the disease among genders. Several factors such as different smoking habits, occupational exposure, genetic factors, tumor biology, bladder anatomy, and the influence of sex steroids could play a role in determining the gender-related differences in BCa (Lucca et al. 2015).

Geographical Differences

BCa epidemiology differs between countries with 55% of all cases and 43% of disease-related deaths occurring in the 20% of population living in countries with a very high Human Development Index (HDI). On the other hand, only 5% of all BCa diagnoses occur in low HDI countries (Antoni et al. 2017). Europe is the continent with the highest incidence rate (especially in Southern countries such as Spain and Italy, with an age-standardized incidence of 33 to 37 per 100,000 men), followed by Western Asia (Israel, Turkey, and Saudi Arabia) and North America. On the contrary, people living in Central and South America and Africa have the lowest probability to develop the disease during their life (age-standardized incidence of 4 per 100,000). An exception is Egypt, where BCa is still most common malignancy, with the an age-standardized incidence rates varying between 10 and 30 per 100,000 men (Fedeli et al. 2011). This has been historically related to the endemic presence Schistosoma of haematobium, a trematode that, after the penetration of the bladder wall, induces a chronic bladder inflammation and eventually leads to the development of squamous cell carcinoma (SCC) (Mostafa et al. 1999). However, recently, SCC incidence has been declining while urothelial cell carcinoma increased, probably as a consequence of the increased exposure to other risk factors such as smoking and environmental pollution (Salem and Mahfouz 2012).

These geographical differences and the related incidence and prevalence trends mostly reflect the exposure rates to well-known risk factors, in particular to cigarette smoking. Smoking is associated with a higher risk of not only developing BCa but also failing to respond to therapy as well as to experience disease recurrence and progression and death after therapy (Rink et al. 2013a, b, 2015; Crivelli et al. 2014). Moreover, the natural BCa history should be considered, since current epidemiologic data reflect tobacco exposure rates of previous 20-40 years. This could explain the high rates observed in Western countries, where the smoking prevalence in the 1970s and 1980s was very high (42% of US men in 1965 and 63% of Spanish men in 1978) (Antoni et al. 2017; Regidor et al. 2010). In high HDI countries, smoking prevalence in men started to decrease over the past decades, but, due to the long lag time between exposure and disease development, the effect of this change is probably still awaited or masked by other factors such as the aging of population, leaving the population more susceptible to develop BCa by lowering rate of the weight of competing causes of death. Conversely, among growing economies, smoking prevalence just started to decrease or is still increasing, suggesting that BCa prevalence and mortality will probably not decrease or will even increase in the next decades. Moreover, while the proportion of smokers decreases, the absolute number of people is increasing, leading to a net increase in the absolute number of smokers.

When diagnosed with BCa, the mortality rates vary worldwide geographically. The age-standardized mortality rates are higher in Western Asia and Northern Africa (4.6 and 4.4 per 100,000, respectively) compared to those in more developed countries (Greiman et al. 2017).

The different patterns of exposure to cigarette smoking or to other risk factors such as the presence of arsenic in drinkable water or the working exposure to aromatic amines cannot alone fully explain the observed geographical differences. Disparity in terms of healthcare systems could limit the access to diagnosis and treatment in some countries. Actually, the mortality-to-incidence ratio (MRI), which can be considered as an indirect measure of biological difference in disease behavior or health system-related attributes (Hébert et al. 2009), is higher in less developed countries (0.40–0.68 vs. 0.20 for Western and Eastern African regions vs. European and North American ones, respectively). A strong inverse relationship between HDI and MIR has been shown.

Finally, since the highest probability of developing BCa occurs in the decade between 75 and 85 years, the much lower life expectancy in many developing countries could play a non-negligible role in lowering incidence rates in these regions. As the life expectancy disproportionally increases in these countries, this is likely to lead to a differentially faster increase in BCa incidence, prevalence, and mortality in these countries.

Ethnicity Differences

Race also has a significant influence on BCa epidemiology. BCa is twice as common among American Caucasian compared to African-American men. Moreover, the incidence in Hispanic and Native Americans is one half and one sixth, respectively, of that of White Americans (Madeb and Messing 2004). Data from SEER program collected between 1995 and 1997 showed that the lifetime probability to receive a BCa diagnosis was 3.7% among White male and 1.2% among their female counterpart compared to 1.3% and 0.8% among African male and female, respectively (Schairer et al. 1988).

Despite the lower incidence rates, African Americans have a younger age at diagnosis and may often harbor more aggressive disease at the time of presentation. This could be related to the higher proportions of variant and rare histologies such as SCC and adenocarcinoma among black patients contributing to the tendency toward advanced stage at diagnosis and worse survival (Madeb and Messing 2004; Rogers et al. 2006). However, independently from histology, black race was found to be associated with a higher rate of high grade and MIBC as well as with a higher proportion of metastatic disease at diagnosis (Klaassen et al. 2016; Mallin et al. 2011; Lee et al. 2006). As a partial consequence of these disparities, racial differences also lead to different survival patterns. African Americans have a significantly higher risk of dying from BCa during the first 3–4 years from diagnosis compared to White Americans (Scosyrev et al. 2009). Blacks have the worst 5-year cancer-specific survival among all ethnic groups (82.8%, 81.9%, 80.7%, and 70.2% in whites, Asian/Pacific Islanders, Hispanic, and blacks, respectively) (Yee et al. 2011).

Differences in mortality rates between races also remain after accounting for the effect of standard clinicopathologic characteristics, suggesting that host-related features such as racial biological variation and individual differences in carcinogens' detoxification and in DNA repair mechanisms could play a role in various phases of carcinogenesis and contribute to differential susceptibility's patterns between races. However, access to care surely plays a part in the differentially worse outcomes of black BCa patients.

Racial disparities have also been observed in regard to diagnostic evaluation and treatment administration. It has been found that, among US population, African Americans with an incident diagnosis of hematuria had a lower chance to undergo a complete hematuria evaluation compared to Caucasian patients, even after adjusting the analyses for the effects of socioeconomic factors, availability of medical care, and risk factors for BCa (Ark et al. 2017). Moreover, black patients with MIBC were less likely to undergo radical cystectomy as well as pelvic lymph node dissection (Williams et al. 2017). More generally, blacks undergoing radical cystectomy experienced lower quality of care, as evidenced by the use of lower-volume surgeons and hospitals, the lower use of evidence-based process of care, and the higher incidence of adverse events (Barocas et al. 2014). This is likely due to limitations in healthcare access, which can be influenced by several factors including socioeconomic status, insurance, distance to care facilities, transportation, and social support. Finally, social factors such as smoking habit and occupational exposure vary among races, are difficult to account for in retrospective cohorts, and should always be taken into consideration.

Socioeconomic Aspects

For many malignancies, patients belonging to lower socioeconomic groups experience worse oncological outcomes secondary to multifactorial causes such as a delay in diagnosis and treatment. This seems to be also true for BCa. A study on 90,000 patients diagnosed with breast, lung, colon, rectal, ovarian, endometrial, renal, bladder, and prostate cancer showed that advanced stage at diagnosis was independently associated with an increasing level of socioeconomic deprivation (Lyratzopoulos et al. 2013). A single-center study conducted in the UK found that women coming from more deprived areas were more likely to present with advanced stage and had a significant worse survival compared to those coming from richer areas. Possible explanations are that patients with hematuria from poorer areas are more likely to delay visiting their general practitioner and that BCa symptoms are more often misattributed to urinary tract infections in these patients, leading to a delay in referral to the urologist (Moran et al. 2004). Moreover, since smoking not only represents the main risk factor for BCa development but also influences the prognosis of BCa patients, the higher proportion of smokers among lower socioeconomic status groups could play an undeniable role in supporting these disparities. Indeed, men and women from lower socioeconomic background are more likely to be exposed to heavy long-term tobacco and occupational hazards and carcinogens.

The Current and Future Burden of Bladder Cancer

The costs of BCa were estimated to be \notin 4.9 billion per year in 2012 across Europe, with the 5 most populous countries (Germany, France, Spain, Italy, and UK) accounting for 3 quarters of the total. In the USA, the cost of BCa was estimated at \notin 3.2 billion per year in 2010 (Leal et al. 2016; Mariotto et al. 2011). BCa contributed to 3% of the total cancer costs, compared to the 15% of lung, 12% of breast, 10% of colorectal, and 7% of prostate cancers. However, after accounting for the effect of the different prevalence rates of the diseases, the healthcare cost per patient of BCa is the highest of all cancers reaching \notin 5621 per patient, making BCa the most cost-intensive cancer over the lifetime. This is the consequence of the excessive costs related to the very high recurrence rate and ongoing invasive monitoring required for the surveillance of NMIBC patients and of those related to the treatment of metastatic disease and to the end-of-life care (Svatek et al. 2014).

With the aging of population, BCa will become even more frequent and develop in an even bigger public health challenge (Soria et al. 2016). Actually, in the next 40 years, in developed countries, the population over 60 years is expected to double. As a consequence of these expected trend, by 2030, the annual BCa incidence in Europe is projected to increase from the current 124,000 to 219,000 cases, with two fifth of this increase due to the aging of population (Leal et al. 2016). However, at least in developed countries, it is possible that the increase of BCa incidence due to the aging of population will be mitigated or even neutralized by a decreased exposure to risk factors such as tobacco exposure and occupational carcinogens. In support of this argument, the incidence of BCa is recently decreased in some registries, mainly reflecting a decreased smoking habit and better occupational regulations. However, the trend seems to be ununiform also between equal-developed countries. Actually, and surprisingly, while the age-standardized incidence in the UK is decreasing, BCa rates remained stable in white Americans in the same period (Burger et al. 2013).

The burden of BCa will instead strongly increase in developing countries, as the result of several factors. First, the world population is expected to increase by 2.5 billion in the next 40 years, and this increase will be almost completely absorbed by the less developed regions (GLOBOCAN n.d.). Second, we are witnessing a change in the geography of smoking, with a shift from the developed to the developing world, that will result in a serious increase in BCa incidence in the next decades. Third, the slow but continuous improvement in life expectancy among developing regions will result in an increased proportion of patients at risk of developing, suffering, and dying from BCa. While the proportions will increase slowly but steadily, the absolute numbers will explode.

While, worldwide, the incidence of BCa will probably increase in the next future, a positive trend with decreasing mortality could be observed in most regions, especially in Western countries. Actually, mortality rates tended to increase in men in most European countries between 1960 and 1990, with a subsequent decline, even if no clear pattern of trends could be observed in women. The decrease in BCa-specific mortality seems to be mostly related to the changes in risk factors exposure and more effective and safer care. Actually, smoking impacts on NMIBC and, probably, also on MIBC outcomes, being associated with recurrence and cancer-specific mortality. Moreover, smoking cessation and time since cessation have been associated with reduced recurrence rates and improved oncological outcomes, even if the magnitude of this association remains controversial (Rink et al. 2013a, b; Soria et al. 2017).

It has to be underlined that the decrease in mortality seems to be only moderate and inconstant (in the USA, mortality has essentially not varied in the last 25 years), mainly due to the treatment options available for more advanced and metastatic disease, which remained mostly the same for 40 years. However, the recent advent of immunotherapeutic agents, in combination with better systemic chemotherapy and surgical management, promises to radically change the future of advanced disease patients, leading to a critical improvement of oncological outcomes while preserving safety and an acceptable quality of life over long periods of cancer cycle. The advent of novel technologies in cancer diagnostics and care delivery together with processes such as centralization of care and precision medicine strategies will lead to transformative improvement for BCa patients.

References

- Antoni S, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Znaor A, Jemal A, Bray F. Bladder cancer incidence and mortality: a global overview and recent trends. Eur Urol. 2017;71:96–108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2016.06.010.
- Ark JT, Alvarez JR, Koyama T, Bassett JC, Blot WJ, Mumma MT, et al. Variation in the diagnostic evaluation among

persons with hematuria: influence of gender, race and risk factors for bladder Cancer. J Urol. 2017;198:1033–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2017.06.083.

- Aziz A, Shariat SF, Roghmann F, Brookman-May S, Stief CG, Rink M, et al. Prediction of cancer-specific survival after radical cystectomy in pT4a urothelial carcinoma of the bladder: development of a tool for clinical decision-making. BJU Int. 2016;117:272–9. https:// doi.org/10.1111/bju.12984.
- Babjuk M. Trends in bladder cancer incidence and mortality: success or disappointment? Eur Urol. 2017;71:109–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2016.06.040.
- Babjuk M, Burger M, Zigeuner R, Shariat SF, van Rhijn BWG, Compérat E, et al. EAU guidelines on nonmuscle-invasive urothelial carcinoma of the bladder: update 2013. Eur Urol. 2013;64:639–53. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2013.06.003.
- Babjuk M, Böhle A, Burger M, Capoun O, Cohen D, Compérat EM, et al. EAU guidelines on non-muscleinvasive urothelial carcinoma of the bladder: update 2016. Eur Urol. 2017;71:447–61. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.eururo.2016.05.041.
- Barocas DA, Alvarez J, Koyama T, Anderson CB, Gray DT, Fowke JH, et al. Racial variation in the quality of surgical care for bladder cancer. Cancer. 2014;120:1018–25. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.28520.
- Burger M, Catto JWF, Dalbagni G, Grossman HB, Herr H, Karakiewicz P, et al. Epidemiology and risk factors of urothelial bladder cancer. Eur Urol. 2013;63:234–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo. 2012.07.033.
- Chromecki TF, Mauermann J, Cha EK, Svatek RS, Fajkovic H, Karakiewicz PI, et al. Multicenter validation of the prognostic value of patient age in patients treated with radical cystectomy. World J Urol. 2012;30:753–9. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00345-011-0772-2.
- Cohn JA, Vekhter B, Lyttle C, Steinberg GD, Large MC. Sex disparities in diagnosis of bladder cancer after initial presentation with hematuria: a nationwide claims-based investigation. Cancer. 2014;120:555–61. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.28416.
- Crivelli JJ, Xylinas E, Kluth LA, Rieken M, Rink M, Shariat SF. Effect of smoking on outcomes of urothelial carcinoma: a systematic review of the literature. Eur Urol. 2014;65:742–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2013.06.010.
- Crow P, Ritchie AWS. National and international variation in the registration of bladder cancer. BJU Int. 2003;92: 563–6.
- Dobruch J, Daneshmand S, Fisch M, Lotan Y, Noon AP, Resnick MJ, et al. Gender and bladder cancer: a collaborative review of etiology, biology, and outcomes. Eur Urol. 2016;69:300–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2015.08.037.
- Fajkovic H, Halpern JA, Cha EK, Bahadori A, Chromecki TF, Karakiewicz PI, et al. Impact of gender on bladder cancer incidence, staging, and prognosis. World J Urol. 2011;29:457–63. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00345-011-0709-9.

- Fedeli U, Fedewa SA, Ward EM. Treatment of muscle invasive bladder cancer: evidence from the National Cancer Database, 2003 to 2007. J Urol. 2011;185:72–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2010.09.015.
- Fernandez-Gomez J, Madero R, Solsona E, Unda M, Martinez-Piñeiro L, Gonzalez M, et al. Predicting nonmuscle invasive bladder cancer recurrence and progression in patients treated with bacillus Calmette-Guerin: the CUETO scoring model. J Urol. 2009;182:2195–203.
- GLOBOCAN 2012 v1.0, cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: IARC cancerbase No. 11. International Agency for Research on Cancer Web site
- Greiman AK, Rosoff JS, Prasad SM. Association of Human Development Index with global bladder, kidney, prostate and testis cancer incidence and mortality. BJU Int. 2017. https://doi.org/10.1111/bju.13875.
- Grubmueller B, Seitz C, Shariat SF. The treatment of muscle-invasive bladder cancer in geriatric patients. Curr Opin Urol. 2016;26:160–4. https://doi.org/ 10.1097/MOU.0000000000262.
- Hébert JR, Daguise VG, Hurley DM, Wilkerson RC, Mosley CM, Adams SA, et al. Mapping cancer mortality-toincidence ratios to illustrate racial and sex disparities in a high-risk population. Cancer. 2009;115:2539–52. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.24270.
- Klaassen Z, DiBianco JM, Jen RP, Evans AJ, Reinstatler L, Terris MK, et al. Female, black, and unmarried patients are more likely to present with metastatic bladder urothelial carcinoma. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2016;14: e489–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clgc.2016.04.006.
- Kluth LA, Rieken M, Xylinas E, Kent M, Rink M, Rouprêt M, et al. Gender-specific differences in clinicopathologic outcomes following radical cystectomy: an international multi-institutional study of more than 8000 patients. Eur Urol. 2014;66:913–9. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2013.11.040.
- Leal J, Luengo-Fernandez R, Sullivan R, Witjes JA. Economic burden of bladder cancer across the European Union. Eur Urol. 2016;69:438–47. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2015.10.024.
- Lee CT, Dunn RL, Williams C, Underwood W. Racial disparity in bladder cancer: trends in tumor presentation at diagnosis. J Urol. 2006;176:927–34. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.juro.2006.04.074.
- Lucca I, Klatte T, Fajkovic H, de Martino M, Shariat SF. Gender differences in incidence and outcomes of urothelial and kidney cancer. Nat Rev Urol. 2015;12:653. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrurol.2015.257.
- Lyratzopoulos G, Abel GA, Brown CH, Rous BA, Vernon SA, Roland M, et al. Socio-demographic inequalities in stage of cancer diagnosis: evidence from patients with female breast, lung, colon, rectal, prostate, renal, bladder, melanoma, ovarian and endometrial cancer. Ann Oncol. 2013;24:843–50. https://doi.org/10.1093/ annonc/mds526.
- Madeb R, Messing EM. Gender, racial and age differences in bladder cancer incidence and mortality. Urol Oncol Semin Orig Investig. 2004;22:86–92. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/S1078-1439(03)00139-X.

- Mallin K, David KA, Carroll PR, Milowsky MI, Nanus DM. Transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: racial and gender disparities in survival (1993 to 2002), stage and grade (1993 to 2007). J Urol. 2011;185:1631–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2010.12.049.
- Mariotto AB, Robin Yabroff K, Shao Y, Feuer EJ, Brown ML. Projections of the cost of cancer care in the United States: 2010–2020. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2011;103:117–28. https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/djq495.
- Messer JC, Shariat SF, Dinney CP, Novara G, Fradet Y, Kassouf W, et al. Female gender is associated with a worse survival after radical cystectomy for urothelial carcinoma of the bladder: a competing risk analysis. Urology. 2014;83:863–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. urology.2013.10.060.
- Moran A, Sowerbutts A-M, Collins S, Clarke N, Cowan R. Bladder cancer: worse survival in women from deprived areas. Br J Cancer. 2004;90:2142–4. https:// doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjc.6601847.
- Mostafa MH, Sheweita SA, O'Connor PJ. Relationship between schistosomiasis and bladder cancer. Clin Microbiol Rev. 1999;12:97–111.
- Mungan NA, Kiemeney LA, van Dijck JA, van der Poel HG, Witjes JA. Gender differences in stage distribution of bladder cancer. Urology. 2000;55:368–71.
- Najari BB, Rink M, Li PS, Karakiewicz PI, Scherr DS, Shabsigh R, et al. Sex disparities in cancer mortality: the risks of being a man in the United States. J Urol. 2013;189:1470–4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. juro.2012.11.153.
- Nielsen ME, Shariat SF, Karakiewicz PI, Lotan Y, Rogers CG, Amiel GE, et al. Advanced age is associated with poorer bladder cancer-specific survival in patients treated with radical cystectomy. Eur Urol. 2007;51:699–706-8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2006.11.004.
- Ploeg M, Aben KKH, Kiemeney LA. The present and future burden of urinary bladder cancer in the world. World J Urol. 2009;27:289–93. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s00345-009-0383-3.
- Regidor E, Gutierrez-Fisac JL, de los Santos Ichaso M, Fernandez E. Trends in principal cancer risk factors in Spain. Ann Oncol. 2010;21:iii37–42. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/annonc/mdq086.
- Ries L, Melbert D, Krapcho M, Stinchcomb D, Howlader N, Horner M. SEER cancer statistics review, 1975–2005. Bethesda: National Cancer Institute; 2008.
- Rink M, Fajkovic H, Cha EK, Gupta A, Karakiewicz PI, Chun FK, et al. Death certificates are valid for the determination of cause of death in patients with upper and lower tract urothelial carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2012;61:854–5. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2011.12.055.
- Rink M, Furberg H, Zabor EC, Xylinas E, Babjuk M, Pycha A, et al. Impact of smoking and smoking cessation on oncologic outcomes in primary non-muscleinvasive bladder cancer. Eur Urol. 2013a;63:724–32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2012.08.025.
- Rink M, Zabor EC, Furberg H, Xylinas E, Ehdaie B, Novara G, et al. Impact of smoking and smoking cessation on outcomes in bladder cancer patients treated

with radical cystectomy. Eur Urol. 2013b;64:456–64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2012.11.039.

- Rink M, Crivelli JJ, Shariat SF, Chun FK, Messing EM, Soloway MS. Smoking and bladder cancer: a systematic review of risk and outcomes. Eur Urol Focus. 2015;1:17–27. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euf.2014.11.001.
- Rogers CG, Palapattu GS, Shariat SF, Karakiewicz PI, Bastian PJ, Lotan Y, et al. Clinical outcomes following radical cystectomy for primary nontransitional cell carcinoma of the bladder compared to transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder. J Urol. 2006;175:2048–53; discussion 2053. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347 (06)00317-X.
- Salem HK, Mahfouz S. Changing patterns (age, incidence, and pathologic types) of Schistosoma-associated bladder Cancer in Egypt in the past decade. Urology. 2012;79:379–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.urology. 2011.08.072.
- Schairer C, Hartge P, Hoover RN, Silverman DT. Racial differences in bladder cancer risk: a case-control study. Am J Epidemiol. 1988;128:1027–37.
- Scosyrev E, Noyes K, Feng C, Messing E. Sex and racial differences in bladder cancer presentation and mortality in the US. Cancer. 2009;115:68–74. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/cncr.23986.
- Shariat SF, Sfakianos JP, Droller MJ, Karakiewicz PI, Meryn S, Bochner BH. The effect of age and gender on bladder cancer: a critical review of the literature.

BJU Int. 2010;105:300–8. https://doi.org/10.1111/ j.1464-410X.2009.09076.x.

- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2016. CA Cancer J Clin. 2015;66:7. https://doi.org/10.3322/ caac.21332.
- Soria F, Moschini M, Korn S, Shariat SF. How to optimally manage elderly bladder cancer patients? Transl Androl Urol. 2016;5:683–91. https://doi.org/10.21037/ tau.2016.04.08.
- Soria F, Marra G, Čapoun O, Soukup V, Gontero P. Prevention of bladder cancer incidence and recurrence. Curr Opin Urol. 2017:1. https://doi.org/10.1097/ MOU.000000000000453.
- Svatek RS, Hollenbeck BK, Holmäng S, Lee R, Kim SP, Stenzl A, et al. The economics of bladder cancer: costs and considerations of caring for this disease. Eur Urol. 2014;66:253–62. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2014.01.006.
- Williams SB, Huo J, Kosarek CD, Chamie K, Rogers SO, Williams MA, et al. Population-based assessment of racial/ethnic differences in utilization of radical cystectomy for patients diagnosed with bladder cancer. Cancer Causes Control. 2017;28:755–66. https://doi. org/10.1007/s10552-017-0902-2.
- Yee DS, Ishill NM, Lowrance WT, Herr HW, Elkin EB. Ethnic differences in bladder cancer survival. Urology. 2011;78:544–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. urology.2011.02.042.



Symptoms and Diagnostic Tools for **1** Bladder Cancer

Tobias Grimm, Jan-Friedrich Jokisch, and Alexander Karl

Contents

Introduction	304
Symptoms	304
Diagnostic Tools	305
Imaging in Bladder Cancer	306
References	306

Abstract

The symptoms of bladder cancer (BC) can vary widely; sometimes only unspecific dysuria with irritative or obstructive symptoms can be present. **Painless gross hematuria** represents the most common symptom of BC. Ostial or urethral tumor obstruction might lead to impaired renal urine outflow, leading to **flank pain**. Advanced localized BC can display in **abdominal distention**, **pelvic pain**, **and even palpable masses** whereas metastases can be associated with multiple symptoms. **Urine tests** often represent the initial diagnostic marker. The *urinary cytology* **(UC)**, in which exfoliated cells of the urothelium are extracted and microscopically

T. Grimm \cdot J.-F. Jokisch \cdot A. Karl (\boxtimes)

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_15 examined, promotes a high sensitivity in high grade (G3) tumors and carcinoma in situ. UC should be utilized as an adjunct to cystoscopy, since positive UC can indicate urothelial tumors in the entire urinary tract. In order to improve sensitivity of UC, numerous different *urinary marker tests* were developed; however, a use for regular screening is not recommended, yet. In patients with suspected BC the white light cystoscopy (WLC) represents the diagnostic gold standard. The fluorescence cystoscopy (photodynamic diagnosis (PDD)) shows diagnostic advantages compared to WLC, outlined in improved detection rates and improved recurrence free survival. Narrow-band imaging (NBI) represents another promising visualization tool. Computed tomography urography and MRI can help to identify tumorous lesions in both the bladder and the upper urinary tract.

Department of Urology, Ludwig-Maximilians-University, Munich, Munich, Germany

e-mail: Tobias_Grimm@med.uni-muenchen.de; Friedrich. Jokisch@med.uni-muenchen.de; alexander.karl@med. uni-muenchen.de

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

Introduction

Bladder cancer is the ninth most common cancer worldwide, while 430,000 new cases were diagnosed in 2012. Male patients have a strong predominance of these tumors; tobacco smoking is considered to be the main risk factor for the development of urothelial cancer. In general, survival from bladder cancer differs by region; while bladder cancer mortality slightly declines in highincome countries, less developed regions of the world have a much higher burden with more than 60% of all bladder cancer cases and half of all cancer deaths.

New treatment approaches as well as new technologies for an optimized diagnosis of bladder tumors have been established over the recent years. These current developments could help to reduce morbidity and also increase survival rates in the future.

Symptoms

At initial diagnosis bladder cancer (BC) patients may present with different symptoms. Many of these symptoms are even completely unspecific and resemble those of other diseases of the urinary tract. In early stages, many patients even do not describe any complaints at all. Bladder tumors tend to bleed with increasing size since angiogenesis plays an important role in tumor growth (Wallace et al. 2002).

As consequence the leading and also the most common symptom in BC patients is painless gross hematuria. In this case, patients often notice a brownish-reddish discoloration of their urine, but usually there are no symptoms of pain during urination. The presence of blood in the urine is quite often self-limiting. Some studies report about gross hematuria as a symptom in BC patients in up to 97.5% of all cases with an allover positive predictive value up to 10.3% (Fus and Gornicka 2016; Carson et al. 1979). Regarding this, male patients over 60 years present with the highest positive predictive value with 22.1%. The positive predictive value decreases considerable with patient's age in the same study (Kiragu and Cifu 2015). Above this asymptomatic microhematuria may indicate BC or malignancies of the urinary tract too. However, asymptomatic microhematuria shows a lower sensitivity compared to gross hematuria and shows tumor of the urinary tract in up to 15% of all cases. With asymptomatic microhematuria one should even think of carcinoma in situ of the bladder (Bruyninckx et al. 2003; Massey et al. 1965).

Bladder tumor in general and particularly carcinoma in situ of the bladder might additionally come along with dysuria symptoms. These symptoms obviously do not just concern to men but simulate lower urinary tract symptoms with all its usual complaints. On the one hand, there are irritative symptoms like high micturition frequency, the sensation of incomplete voiding, nocturnal polyuria, urinary urgency, or even vesical tenesm. Irritative symptoms occur in up to 25% of all BC patients. A frequent cause could here be attendant urinary tract infection, which is described in up to 40% of all cases (Cox et al. 1969; Turner et al. 1977). Even more causes could be decreased bladder capacity, pain, or tumor necrosis with accompanying inflammation. As recently shown this might even be reflected in changes regarding patient's laboratory values like elevated CRP levels or leukocytosis (Ozcan et al. 2015; Grimm et al. 2015). On the other hand, there are obstructive symptoms like low urine flow rate with persistent storage symptoms that may be caused by bladder neck obstruction of local tumor growth.

Depending on the localization and the spread of the tumor, various complaints may occur. As already described bladder neck obstruction may lead to lower urinary tract symptoms as tumor growth close to the bladder ostium might effect ostial and ureteral obstruction. As a result, a sufficient urine flow from the renal pelvis to the bladder is no longer ensured, which could lead to flank pain.

In patients with locally advanced BC, you could find complaints of abdominal distention, pelvic pain, and even palpable mass at initial diagnosis. In patients with metastatic BC, afflictions dependent on the localization of metastases arise. For instance, pain caused by osseous metastases or disrupted lymph drain of the lower limb could emerge caused by lymph node metastases.

In principle, however very unspecific, the presence of B symptoms can also be indicative for BC.

Diagnostic Tools

An adequate diagnosis for malignant lesions of the bladder is essential for an effective treatment of both: non-muscle-invasive (NMIBC) and muscle-invasive bladder cancer (MIBC). Since there is no sufficient marker for general screening and systemic early detection, numerous diagnostic tools are required to ensure effective diagnosis.

Urine tests ("dipsticks") often represent the initial diagnostic marker for symptomatic or asymptomatic patients. Urine test stripes detect even minor microhematuria quickly and effectively and have a high availability. Dipsticks should be completed by a light microscopy of urine samples. This allows further qualification as size and structure of erythrocytes can help to clarify origin of bleeding.

The *urinary cytology* (UC) in which exfoliated cells of the urothelium are extracted and microscopically examined shows a high diagnostic specificity for BC cells (90–100%). In G3 tumors, UC promotes a high sensitivity whereas only low sensitivity in G1 lesions is shown (Turco et al. 2011). For the detection of CIS the sensitivity rises up to 21–100% (Têtu 2009). Therefore, UC should be utilized as an adjunct to cystoscopy in high-risk tumors of the bladder, since positive UC can indicate urothelial tumors anywhere in the urinary tract. Nevertheless, negative UC does not exclude the presence of malignancy of the

bladder. Accuracy of UC is limited by examiner's experience and can be impeded by local urinary infections, nephrolithiasis, and intravesical instillation therapy (Lokeshwar et al. 2005; van Rhijn et al. 2005).

In order to improve sensitivity of UC, numerous different *urinary marker tests* were developed. Different marker systems such as *NMP22*, *ImmunoCyt, BTA stat, BTA TRAK, cytokeratins, and FISH (UroVysion)* have been admitted by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) (Tritschler and Scharf 2007).

Protein-based marker systems: Nuclear matrix protein number 22 (NMP22) reflects the cell proliferation by quantifying mitotic activity. The marker system utilizes an immunoassay using monoclonal antibodies detecting the NMP22 (Tritschler and Scharf 2007). Bladder tumor antigen (BTA: BTA stat and BTA TRAK) detects complement factor H-related protein, which is typically elevated in bladder tumor patient's urine. Presence of hematuria and infection can also influence the results; therefore, BTA is not recommended as a regular screening procedure (Goodison et al. 2013). Cytokeratins (CK) are stromal proteins that can be found in BC patient's urine. Elevation of molecules such as CK-18, CK-20, and CYFRA 21-1 can be utilized as a urinary tumor marker.

Cellular-based marker systems: ImmunoCyt uses three monoclonal antibodies in patient's urine in order to detect urothelial cells. Whereas fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH/UroVysion) detects cell alterations, indicating genetic instability as a sign of malignancy (Tritschler et al. 2013) (Table 1).

Although usually sensitivity for high-grade tumors in urinary marker tests was shown to be higher, specificity normally appears to be inferior

Markers	Overall sensitivity (%)	Overall specificity (%)	Sensitivity for high-grade tumors (%)
FISH (UroVysion)	30-86	63–95	66–70
Immuncyt/uCyt+	52-100	63–79	62–92
NMP22	47–100	55–98	75–92
BTA stat	29-83	56-86	62–91
BTA TRAK	53–91	28-83	74–77
Cytokeratins	12-88	73–95	33–100

Table 1 Summary of urinary marker systems (Adapted by EAU Guidelines) (Babjuk et al. 2015)

to UC. Therefore, current guidelines (AUA and EAU guidelines) do not recommend urine marker tests for screening, diagnosis, or follow-up of patients with BC (Babjuk et al. 2015). An additional utilization of FISH can be considered in the presence of uncertain UC results in order to enhance the specificity (Schlomer et al. 2010).

In patients with a suspected malignancy, the rigid or flexible white light cystoscopy (WLC) presents the diagnostic gold standard for NMIBC and MIBC. Sensitivity and specificity in WLC in terms of detection rate varies between 6–84% (sensitivity) and 43–98% (specificity) (Jocham et al. 2008). WLC efficiency depends strongly on the performing physician (Babjuk et al. 2015). If the presence of a BC is evident, a transurethral resection of the tumor (TURB) is mandatory. The procedure of TURB is the basis for both: histopathological diagnosis and the complete resection of the lesion. TURB should therefore be performed systematically and in individual steps (Babjuk et al. 2015). It is essential for the further treatment and patient's prognosis that detrusor muscle is included in resection in order to perform an adequate histological staging and in order to reduce risk of recurrence (Herr and Machele Donat 2008; Mariappan et al. 2010). Especially for CIS and micropapillary lesions, WCL and white light TURB show diagnostic limitations.

The *fluorescence cystoscopy* (photodynamic diagnosis (PDD)) shows diagnostic advantages compared to WLC (Filbeck et al. 2002). Fluorescence cystoscopy utilizes violet light after an intravesical instillation of a photosensitizer like hexaminolevulinic acid (HAL). Data indicate that PDD has a significant higher detection rate compared to white light in terms of patients-levels (92% vs. 71%) and biopsies-levels (93% vs. 65%) (Mariappan et al. 2010; Mowatt et al. 2011; Kausch et al. 2010). The detection rate for CIS lesions is considered to be up to 40% higher using PDD (Kausch et al. 2010; O'Brien et al. 2013). Therefore, PDD in the initial TURB is highly recommended by different studies (Babjuk et al. 2015). Additionally PDD should be performed in patients with: multifocal tumors, high-grade tumors in patient's history, and suspected CIS (Babjuk et al. 2015; Onkologie 2016). Although the utilization of PDD significantly improves recurrence free survival and increases time to recurrence, there is no evidence for a reduction of progression rate for PDD in TURB (Mowatt et al. 2011; Yang 2014).

Narrow-band Imaging (NBI) represents another visualization tool in which different light spectra lead to a contrast enhancement between urothelium and BC. Data indicate that NBI improves tumor detection rate (Cauberg et al. 2010; Zheng et al. 2012). So far there is no evidence concerning a reduction of progression compared to WLC or PDD.

Imaging in Bladder Cancer

If there is clinical evidence for a BC, *abdominal ultrasound* of the bladder represents a noninvasive imaging of the bladder and can therefore help to identify intravesical lesions. Renal ultrasound can also help to identify hydronephrosis caused by obstructive tumor infiltration.

Computed tomography (CT) urography can help to identify tumorous lesions in both the bladder and the upper urinary tract. If CT urography is not available, MRT urography or intravenous urography (IVU) can be recommended. At the moment CT urography is the state-of-the-art imaging for the urinary tract. After diagnosis of high-risk lesions of the bladder, multifocal tumors, or tumors localized near the trigonum or ostia, CT urography is recommended (Onkologie 2016). If MIBC is evident, abdominal and thoracic CT scan is mandatory in order to complete staging. Bone scintigraphy or CT scan of the caput is only recommended if clinic indicates such imaging. MRT is only recommended for evaluation of soft tissue infiltration of tumor. So far PET-CT/MRT is not commonly recommended for staging or follow-up for BC.

References

Babjuk M (Chair), Böhle A, Burger M, Compérat E, Kaasinen E, Palou J, Rouprêt M, van Rhijn BWG, Shariat S, Sylvester R, Zigeuner R. EAU-Guidelines on non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer (Ta, T1 and CIS). Eur Urol. 2015;41:105–12.

- Bruyninckx R, Buntinx F, Aertgeerts B, Van Casteren V. The diagnostic value of macroscopic haematuria for the diagnosis of urological cancer in general practice. Br J Gen Pract. 2003;53(486):31–5.
- Carson CC 3rd, Segura JW, Greene L. Clinical importance of microhematuria. JAMA. 1979;241(2):149–50.
- Cauberg EC, Kloen S, Visser M, et al. Narrow band imaging cystoscopy improves the detection of non-muscleinvasive bladder cancer. Urology. 2010;76(3):658–63.
- Cox CE, Cass AS, Boyce WH. Bladder cancer: a 26-year review. J Urol. 1969;101(4):550–8.
- Filbeck T, et al. Do patients profit from 5-aminolevulinic acid-induced fluorescence diagnosis in transurethral resection of bladder carcinoma? Urology. 2002;60 (6):1025–8.
- Fus LP, Gornicka B. Role of angiogenesis in urothelial bladder carcinoma. Cent Eur J Urol. 2016;69 (3):258–63.
- Goodison S, Rosser CJ, Urquidi V. Bladder cancer detection and monitoring: assessment of urine- and bloodbased marker tests. Mol Diagn Ther. 2013;17 (2):71–84.
- Grimm T, Buchner A, Schneevoigt B, et al. World J Urol. 2015:1–6. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00345-015-1680-7.
- Herr HW, Machele Donat S. Quality control in transurethral resection of bladder tumours. BJU Int. 2008;102 (9):1242–6.
- Jocham D, Stepp H, Photodynamic RW. Diagnosis in urology: state-of-the-art. Eur Urol. 2008;53(6):1138–48.
- Kausch I, Sommerauer M, Montorsi F, et al. Photodynamic diagnosis in non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer: a systematic review and cumulative analysis of prospective studies. Eur Urol. 2010 [cited 2016 Apr 20];57 (4):595–606. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/ article/pii/S0302283809012032
- Kiragu D, Cifu AS. Evaluation of patients with asymptomatic microhematuria. JAMA. 2015;314(17):1865–6.
- Lokeshwar VB, Habuchi T, Grossman HB, et al. Bladder tumor markers beyond cytology: International Consensus Panel on bladder tumor markers. Urology. 2005;66 (6):35–63.
- Mariappan P, Zachou A, Grigor KM. Detrusor muscle in the first, apparently complete transurethral resection of bladder tumour specimen is a surrogate marker of resection quality, predicts risk of early recurrence, and is dependent on operator experience. Eur Urol. 2010;57 (5):843–9.
- Massey BD, Nation EF, Gallup CA, Hendricks ED. Carcinoma of the bladder: 20-year experience in private practice. J Urol. 1965;93:212–6.
- Mowatt G, N'Dow J, Vale L, Aberdeen Technology Assessment Review (TAR) Group, et al. Photodynamic

diagnosis of bladder cancer compared with white light cystoscopy: systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Technol Assess Health Care. 2011;27(1):3–10.

- O'Brien T, et al. Prospective randomized trial of hexylaminolevulinate photodynamic-assisted transurethral resection of bladder tumour (TURBT) plus singleshot intravesical mitomycin C vs conventional whitelight TURBT plus mitomycin C in newly presenting non-muscle-invasi. BJU Int. 2013;112(8):1096–104.
- Onkologie L. S3-Leitlinie Früherkennung, Nachsorge des Harnblasenkarzinoms. 2016;1–371.
- Ozcan C, Telli O, Ozturk E, et al. The prognostic significance of preoperative leukocytosis and neutrophil-tolymphocyte ratio in patients who underwent radical cystectomy for bladder cancer. Can Urol Assoc J. 2015;9(11–12):789–94.
- Schlomer BJ, et al. Prospective validation of the clinical usefulness of reflex fluorescence in situ hybridization assay in patients with atypical cytology for the detection of urothelial carcinoma of the bladder. J Urol. 2010;183(1):62–7.
- Têtu B. Diagnosis of urothelial carcinoma from urine. Mod Pathol. 2009;22(2):53–9.
- Tritschler S, Scharf KA. Validation of the diagnostic value of NMP22 BladderCheck test as a marker for bladder cancer by phtotodynamic diagnosis. Eur Urol. 2007;51:403–8.
- Tritschler S, Strittmatter F, Karl A, Stief C. [Urine marker systems for diagnosis of urothelial cancer]. Urologe A. 2013 [cited 2015 Feb 10];52(7):965–9. http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23784678
- Turco P, et al. Is conventional urinary cytology still reliable for diagnosis of primary bladder carcinoma? Accuracy based on data linkage of a consecutive clinical series and cancer registry. Acta Cytol. 2011;55(2):193–6.
- Turner AG, Hendry WF, Williams GB, Wallace DM. A haematuria diagnostic service. Br Med J. 1977;2 (6078):29–31.
- van Rhijn BWG, van der Poel HG, van der Kwast TH. Urine markers for bladder cancer surveillance: a systematic review. Eur Urol. 2005;47:736–48.
- Wallace DM, Bryan RT, Dunn JA, Begum G, Bathers SW. West Midlands Urological Research G. Delay and survival in bladder cancer. BJU Int. 2002;89 (9):868–78.
- Yang LP. Hexaminolevulinate blue light cystoscopy: a review of its use in the diagnosis of bladder cancer. Mol Diagn Ther. 2014;18(1):105–16.
- Zheng C, Lv Y, Zhong Q, et al. Narrow band imaging diagnosis of bladder cancer: systematic review and meta-analysis. BJU Int. 2012;110(11):680–7.



Transurethral Resection of Bladder Cancer and Its Applications

Stefania Zamboni, Marco Moschini, and Atiqullah Aziz

Contents

Introduction	310
Preoperative Diagnostics	310
Anesthesia	310
Antibiotic Prophylaxis	310
Surgical Technique	310
Special Conditions Tumors in Bladder Diverticulum Tumors in Bladder Dome	312 312 312
Biopsies During TURBT	312
Complications of TURBT	313
Photodynamic Diagnosis (PDD) and Narrow Band Imaging (NBI)	313
PDD	314
NBI	314
Role of re-TURBT	314
References	315

S. Zamboni · M. Moschini Klinik für Urologie, Luzerner Kantonsspital, Lucerne, Switzerland e-mail: stefania.zamboni@libero.it; Marco.moschini87@gmail.com

A. Aziz (⊠) Department of Urology, University Medical Center Rostock, Rostock, Germany e-mail: atiqullah.aziz@gmail.com

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 17

Abstract

Transurethral resection of bladder tumors (TURBT) is a procedure performed to diagnose and stage bladder cancer (BCa) and to resect all visible tumors. This chapter is focused on TURBT surgical technique, possible complications, and available tools which can improve the quality of resection to correctly stage the neoplasm and to reduce recurrences and progressions of non-muscleinvasive BCa.
Introduction

resection Transurethral of bladder tumors (TURBT) is a procedure which represents the initial treatment to diagnose, stage, and resect all visible tumors if technically possible and to perform biopsies of suspicious areas. TURBT is not only a diagnostic procedure but also a therapeutic procedure. In case of a suspicious bladder tumor, TURBT remains crucial in order to obtain a histopathological confirmed diagnosis of a bladder. Furthermore, TURBT is the essential procedure to decide whether an organ sparing approach in case of non-muscle-invasive disease is sufficient or a radical cystectomy is required in case of a muscleinvasive disease or high-risk non-muscle-invasive disease. Taking this all into consideration, TURBT is a key step in the treatment of bladder cancer.

Preoperative Diagnostics

The indication for a TURBT is a suspicious finding of bladder tumor via cystoscopy or imagings. Preoperative laboratory evaluation of coagulation and kidney parameters, respectively, should be performed. A preoperative ultrasound examination of the kidneys should be done in order to exclude hydronephrosis and if necessary to perform a urinary diversion via nephrostomy before TURBT. Further imagings via CT/MRI of the abdomen and chest should be performed after histopathological evaluation in case of a locally advanced disease to exclude an extraorgan extension and metastases, respectively.

Anesthesia

The aim of the anesthesia is to enable a safe resection with appropriate analgesia and relaxation of the pelvic floor, the abdominal wall, and the bladder. A general or a regional anesthesia or a combination between the two can be equally used. Regional anesthesia can be performed as an epidural or spinal blockade and they provide the advantage of an awake patient in case of intraperitoneal bladder perforation which can be identified by the appearance of abdominal pain. The stimulation of the obturator nerve, which is located close to the lateral wall of the bladder during the TURBT can provoke an obturator nerve-reflex with contraction of the adductor muscle of the leg, which consequently determines a sudden movement of the leg that can lead to a bladder perforation. Two options are available to prevent this phenomenon; one method consists of paralyzing the patient with a short-acting depolarizing drug that, however, can be only used only if the patient is in general anesthesia. The second method consists of the "obturator nerve block" which can be obtained with several techniques. One of them consist of the direct injection of Lidocain through a long needle, inserted 2 cm lateral and caudal to the pubic tubercle and the needle is walked off the inferior border of the superior ramus of the nerve and it enables to block the main trunk before it divides. Another technique consists on the transvesical block; after using a nerve stimulator to detect the nerve on the lateral bladder wall, 10 ml of 1% lidocaine are slowly injected through the working channel of a cystoscope. According to own clinical experience, a semi-filled bladder reduces the risk of an obturator nerve reflex during resection of the tumor at the lateral walls of the bladder.

Antibiotic Prophylaxis

Intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis at the time of anesthesia is recommended for this surgery to prevent infectious complications. The type of antibiotic prophylaxis should be decided on the base of the resistance profile within the region of the treating hospital. A preoperative urine culture should be performed in case of suspicious urine assessed via dip-stick, and any detected infection should be treated before the procedure according to the pathogen spectrum.

Surgical Technique

The position is the same adopted for a classic cystoscopy. The patient is placed supine in a low lithotomy position: the knees should be separated enough to allow a comfortable manipulation of

the instruments. Before the surgical procedure, a bimanual examination should be performed unless the tumor is clearly small and noninvasive: the bladder should be palpated bimanually between a finger in the rectum or vagina and the other surgeon's hand, which is applied over the abdomen in the lower part. Usually, the presence of a palpable disease indicates the invasion of the muscle, either within or through the bladder wall. The bimanual palpation should be repeated at the end of the TURBT. A 24 Fr resectoscope has to be lubricated and inserted into the urethra. An accurate visual inspection of both anterior and posterior urethra with a 0° lens attached to a camera should be carried out. In case of resistance during the urethral passage, any forcing should be avoided. The procedure is pursued with the aid of irrigation either of sterile water or glycine 1.5%. Once the bladder is reached, all its surface should be accurately examined to establish a plan for the sequence of resection with a 30° lens (authors' preference), alternatively with 12° , 70° , or 120° lens. The urine ejaculation from both ureteric orifices should be observed searching for possible hematuria from the upper tract; in case of its detection, a separate urine sample should be collected for a cytologic evaluation. The bladder capacity should be evaluated, which is important in cases of a repeat resection. TURBT is best performed with the bladder half full since an empty bladder increases the risk of bladder perforation and a full bladder of overdistention. Each visible tumor should be resected systematically and completely if possible and submitted

separately for histopathologic evaluation. The presence of detrusor muscle in the specimen is required. The resection is performed with a resectoscope equipped with a cutting monopolar or bipolar loop, similar to the one used for transurethral resection of prostate. The cutting mode should be activated before the contact between the loop and the tissue; this seems to be the only way to ensure a visually controlled penetration. There are two basic approaches to perform a TURBT: staged resection and en-bloc resection. A staged TURBT is performed in several phases (Fig. 1). First, the exophytic portion of the tumor is resected. Then, the next layers of tissue are resected in a similar fashion until the base of the tumor is reached. Finally, the base of the tumor is resected. En-bloc resection may be used for small tumors, generally those <3 cm in the greatest dimension (Fig. 2). The advantages of an en-bloc resection include more accurate pathologic assessment due to the decreased cautery artifact, the avoidance of tumor fragmentation, and the preservation of the spatial orientation of the tumor relative to the bladder wall. However, no study found superiority of en bloc resection, but available evidences suggest safety and its oncologic equivalence compared to the staged TURBT (Kramer et al. 2017). A separate sample of the ground of the resection including the muscle should be performed in order to avoid an understaging. Since the coagulation of neoplastic tissue is very difficult, the coagulation of the wound should be performed after the cut on the healthy tissue, from the margins to the inner area.



Fig. 1 Antegrade staged transurethral resection



Fig. 2 Retrograde "en bloc" transurethral resection

As already before mentioned, at the end of the TURBT, the bimanual examination should be repeated before the insertion of the catheter. The bladder should be emptied, and any possible residual tumor has to be carefully palpated to determine the depth of the invasion, the eventual invasion of adjacent organs, and the potential fixation to the pelvic wall. In case of nonmuscle-invasive bladder cancer, the probability to palpate a lesion bimanually is low. At the end of the procedure, a three-way transurethral catheter (at least 20 Charrier) should be inserted; continuous irrigation with sodium chloride 0.9% is recommended to clear and prevent clots. The catheter should be maintained for 24 h in case of superficial resections and more (at least 2-3 days) in case of deep or extended resection.

Special Conditions

Tumors in Bladder Diverticulum

By definition, tumors in bladder diverticulum do not have a muscular layer between themselves and the serosa. This feature makes the resection of this type of tumors challenging due to the high risk of bladder perforation. In general, small lesions with the appearance of low-grade tumors can be treated safely with a combination of resection and fulguration whereas large or high-grade tumors should be treated with diverticulectomy, partial or radical cystectomy.

Involvement of the Ureteral Orifices

Resection can be safely performed to remove tumors located close to the ureteral orifices, whereas cautery should be used as little as possible, given the high risk of subsequent stenosis.

Tumors in Bladder Dome

Resection of these tumors can be very challenging because of the difficulty in reaching the tumor and the high risk of intraperitoneal perforation if the resection is too deep especially in older women who have thin bladder walls. To help the resection, the surgeon or an assistant can applicate a pressure just above the pubic symphysis (Fig. 3) and the patient can be placed in the Trendelenburg position.

Biopsies During TURBT

Biopsies are recommended for all suspicious areas detected during a TURBT. Moreover, random biopsies of a unsuspicious bladder urothelium

Fig. 3 Resection of tumors in bladder dome



should be performed especially in patients with previous or suspected CIS (van der Meijden et al. 1999) since it can be present also in a normallooking mucosa or in case of discordance between cytology and cystoscopy. Biopsies of the prostatic urethra should be taken in case of known or suspected CIS, tumors located on the bladder neck, positive cytology with macroscopic negative bladder (Mungan et al. 2005), or when are alterations of urethral mucosa are visible.

Complications of TURBT

The overall rate of complications of TURBT is low. The most frequent minor complications are development of irritative symptoms and minor bleeding which can occur in the immediate postoperative period. Major complications are rarer and consist mainly of uncontrolled hematuria and bladder wall perforations which are more frequently extraperitoneal, treated with a prolonged maintenance of the transurethral catheter. On the contrary, intraperitoneal perforations require a surgical repair.

Photodynamic Diagnosis (PDD) and Narrow Band Imaging (NBI)

Conventionally, cystoscopy and TURBT are performed with a white light. Given the high rates of residual or recurrent tumors after a white light cystoscopy, new technologies have been developed to improve the visualization and the detection of bladder diseases.

PDD

PDD consists of preoperative intravesical instillation of a fluorophore that is a precursor in the heme biosynthesis pathway. Hexylaminolevulinate (HAL) and 5-aminolevulinic acid (5-ALA) have been used for this technique. The 5-ALA is converted in all nucleated cells into an active fluorescent molecule, the protoporphyrin IX (PPIX), which in normal conditions is rapidly converted to heme. Tumor cells have a different metabolism compared to those of a normal urothelium, and these differences lead to a selective accumulation of PPIX which is about five times higher in neoplastic cells (Krieg et al. 2000). The fluorescence of PPIX is achieved by the presence of pyrol rings, and PPIX emits red light (635 nm) when exposed to a blue light (around 400 nm). About 1 h before the planned TURBT, 50 ml of solution of a fluorophore is instilled into the bladder through a transurethral catheter. The fluorescent cystoscopy is performed with a rigid cystoscope combined with a light source called D-light and should be done with an empty bladder. PDD showed a higher sensitivity and a lower specificity compared to white light endoscopy in detection of BCa, with a high rate of false-positive (Mowatt et al. 2011) even if artifact fluorescence is usually less intense than the one determined by a tumor. Moreover, a recent meta-analysis demonstrated a reduced recurrence rate in patients who underwent PDD-guided TURBT (Chou et al. 2017) compared to those treated with the white light endoscopy. The use of PDD is currently recommended in several cases. Firstly, in every patient with a new presentation of non-muscle-invasive BCa. Therefore, tumor detection is higher in patients evaluated with white light plus PDD compared to those evaluated with the white light alone (Mowatt et al. 2011), and as already mentioned, recurrence and progression rates are significantly lower (Chou et al. 2017; Gakis and Fahmy 2016). Moreover, PDD is particularly helpful in detection of CIS (Daneshmand et al. 2018) and improves quality of resection (Geavlete et al. 2010). Secondly, in patients with positive cytology and negative white

light cystoscopy since it has been shown that PDD detect tumors in approximately 30% of patients with this condition. And finally, PDD is indicated for the treatment of multifocal recurrent tumors.

NBI

NBI takes advantage of the hypervascular nature of bladder cancer to enhance the contrast with the normal urothelium. It consists of modified optical filters applied to the light source of a video endoscope system which filter the light into two bandwidths of 415 and 540 nm. The intensities of blue and green light are increased, and these two narrow bandwidths are strongly absorbed by hemoglobin in hypervascular neoplastic tissues. Several studies reported the advantage of NBI in detection of non-muscle-invasive BCa compared to white light endoscopy and in recurrence especially in patients with low-risk tumors (pTa low grade, <30 mm, no CIS) (Naito et al. 2016).

Role of re-TURBT

It is not always possible to achieve a complete resection of the tumors since often the lesions are too big or located in areas difficult to reach with the resectoscope. Sometimes the incompleteness of the TURBT is caused by the necessity of a limited anesthesiologic time due to patient's comorbidity or to the need to interrupt the procedure for the occurrence of intraoperative complications. In any case, the rates of residual tumors after the initial TURBT are high and variable according to grade of the lesions (higher for T1 high grade tumors) (Gontero et al. 2016). Moreover, several studies have demonstrated that the understaging of tumors during the initial TURBT is common and the probability increases when the muscle is absent in the pathologic specimen (Herr 1999). A re-TURBT is recommended in all cases of macroscopic incomplete initial resection, when the muscle is not present at pathologic evaluation and in all T1 and high-grade tumors, because in these cases, a re-TURBT decreases rates of recurrences and progressions (Gontero et al. 2016). When indicated, the second TURBT should be performed 2–6 weeks after the first operation.

References

- Chou R, Selph S, Buckley DI, Fu R, Griffin JC, Grusing S, Gore JL. Comparative Effectiveness of Fluorescent Versus White Light Cystoscopy for Initial Diagnosis or Surveillance of Bladder Cancer on Clinical Outcomes: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Urol. 2017;197:548–558. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. juro.2016.10.061
- Daneshmand S, Bazargani ST, Bivalacqua TJ, Holzbeierlein JM, Willard B, Taylor JM, Liao JC, Pohar K, Tierney J, Konety B, Blue Light Cystoscopy with Cysview Registry Group. Blue light cystoscopy for the diagnosis of bladder cancer: Results from the US prospective multicenter registry. Urol Oncol. 2018;36:361.e1–361.e6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.urolonc.2018.04.013
- Gakis G, Fahmy O. Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis on the Impact of Hexaminolevulinate- Versus White-Light Guided Transurethral Bladder Tumor Resection on Progression in Non-Muscle Invasive Bladder Cancer. Bladder Cancer. 2016;2:293–300. https://doi.org/ 10.3233/BLC-160060
- Geavlete B, Jecu M, Multescu R, Georgescu D, Geavlete P. HAL blue-light cystoscopy in high-risk nonmuscle-invasive bladder cancer-re-TURBT recurrence rates in a prospective, randomized study. Urology. 2010;76:664–669. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. urology.2010.02.067
- Gontero P, Sylvester R, Pisano F, Joniau S, Oderda M, Serretta V, Larré S, Di Stasi S, Van Rhijn B, Witjes AJ, Grotenhuis AJ, Colombo R, Briganti A, Babjuk M, Soukup V, Malmström P-U, Irani J, Malats N, Baniel J, Mano R, Cai T, Cha EK, Ardelt P, Vakarakis J, Bartoletti R, Dalbagni G, Shariat SF, Xylinas E, Karnes RJ, Palou J. The impact of re-transurethral resection on clinical outcomes in a large multicentre cohort of patients with T1 high-grade/Grade 3 bladder cancer treated with bacille Calmette-Guérin.

BJU Int. 2016;118:44–52. https://doi.org/10.1111/ bju.13354

- Herr HW. The value of a second transurethral resection in evaluating patients with bladder tumors. J Urol. 1999;162:74–76. https://doi.org/10.1097/00005392-199907000-00018
- Kramer MW, Altieri V, Hurle R, Lusuardi L, Merseburger AS, Rassweiler J, Struck JP, Herrmann TRW. Current Evidence of Transurethral En-bloc Resection of Nonmuscle Invasive Bladder Cancer. Eur Urol Focus. 2017;3:567–576. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.euf.2016.12.004
- Krieg RC, Fickweiler S, Wolfbeis OS, Knuechel R. Celltype specific protoporphyrin IX metabolism in human bladder cancer in vitro. Photochem Photobiol. 2000;72:226–233.
- Mowatt G, N'Dow J, Vale L, Nabi G, Boachie C, Cook JA, Fraser C, Griffiths TRL, Aberdeen Technology Assessment Review (TAR) Group. Photodynamic diagnosis of bladder cancer compared with white light cystoscopy: Systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Technol Assess Health Care. 2011;27:3–10. https:// doi.org/10.1017/S0266462310001364
- Mungan MU, Canda AE, Tuzel E, Yorukoglu K, Kirkali Z. Risk factors for mucosal prostatic urethral involvement in superficial transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder. Eur Urol. 2005;48:760–763. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2005.05.021
- Naito S, Algaba F, Babjuk M, Bryan RT, Sun Y-H, Valiquette L, de la Rosette J, CROES Narrow Band Imaging Global Study Group. The Clinical Research Office of the Endourological Society (CROES) Multicentre Randomised Trial of Narrow Band Imaging-Assisted Transurethral Resection of Bladder Tumour (TURBT) Versus Conventional White Light Imaging-Assisted TURBT in Primary Non-Muscle-invasive Bladder Cancer Patients: Trial Protocol and 1-year Results. Eur Urol. 2016;70:506–515. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.eururo.2016.03.053
- van der Meijden A, Oosterlinck W, Brausi M, Kurth KH, Sylvester R, de Balincourt C. Significance of bladder biopsies in Ta,T1 bladder tumors: a report from the EORTC Genito-Urinary Tract Cancer Cooperative Group. EORTC-GU Group Superficial Bladder Committee. Eur Urol. 1999;35:267–271.



How Endoscopy Founded Modern Urology

20

Friedrich H. Moll and Dirk Schultheiss

Contents

Introduction	317
Early Attempts at the Turn to the Nineteenth Century	318
The Dawn of the Cystoscope	318
Important Developments	322
Ureteroscopy: The Second Step in Outlining the Urinary Tract by	
Endoscope	323
References	324

Abstract

Within the urologist daily work, the cystoscope, the deriving techniques in diagnosis and therapy, and the "view into the cavity" remain one of the most important activities, which define the specialty, as a specialty of its own. The knowledge about these "stories" helps us to understand our daily work in a more comprehensive way. The visualization together with the development of microscopy and histology served the purposes of a scienceoriented medicine to be "objective."

Kliniken der Stadt Köln gGmbH, Urologische Klinik, Köln, Germany e-mail: aiho3@uni-koeln.de

D. Schultheiss Klinik für Urologie, Evangelisches Krankenhaus Mittelhessen, Giessen, Germany e-mail: dirk.schultheiss@urologie-giessen.de

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), Urologic Oncology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_18

Introduction

The word endoscopy (from Greek $\ddot{\epsilon}\nu\delta\sigma\nu$ éndon, intern, and $\sigma\kappa\sigma\pi\epsilon\tilde{\iota}\nu$ skopein, to examine, to monitor) derives from the old Greek language and means "to examine within, looking inside." Early specula have been unearthed that credit us of primitive endoscopy of human cavities like the vagina or the bladder. The urinary system received high attention and became a major field of research in visualization of the human body because it was easily accessible.

A story of the endoscope starts a cohort of information about urology, endoscopy in general for laypersons, medical professionals, and medical historians. It seems that the cystoscope, which is the base for most of all modern endoscopes, stays at its beginnings. Further on many historians and medical historians lined out that the cystoscope is the defining instrument of the specialty which had its scientific roots as a specialty of its

F. H. Moll (🖂)

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

own in the first quarter of the nineteenth century (Netzhat 2011; Reuter et al. 1999; Engel 2007).

The concept of examining the body's interior and its organs dates back to ancient times. The *Hippocratic Corpus* records perhaps the first successful rudimentary efforts at endoscopy, which used a speculum in order to outline fistulas, and later, Galen's Levicom refers to an object which is an anal speculum (Moran 2014a).

Early Attempts at the Turn to the Nineteenth Century

Attempts to bring light directly into the human body had been initiated by Philipp Bozzini of Frankfurt (1773-1809), who in 1806 introduced his "Lichtleiter" (light conductor) in an effort to study organs and human body cavities (Figdor 2002). The Lichtleiter was a sharkskin-covered instrument housing a candle within a metal chimney. A mirror on the inside reflected light from the candle through attachments into the urethra, the vagina, or the pharynx. Short after its beginnings, there were two ways: the one with the urine- or fluid-filled bladder or the other with the air-irrigated bladder (Schultheiss et al. 1999). This development was remarkable. It was the first use of reflected light as a source of illumination. Unfortunately Bozzini was censured for his ingenuity since the intended use of the instrument was considered an unnatural act under contemporary mores. The name of several pioneers was connected with the endoscope up to the presentation of a routinely usable cystoscope by Maximilian Nitze (1848–1906).

The instrument by the French Pierre Salomon Segalas (1792–1875) in 1826 was constructed by adding an extra candle as a light source (Segalas 1827). He presented a cannulated catheter which drained the bladder and facilitated the inspection of the bladder cavity. This device was constructed from a gum elastic material in order to improve the safety and comfort of the procedure. Despite some improvement, this "speculum urethracystique" similarly failed to enable effective inspection of the bladder and was primarily used in female patients. The instrument of Francis Cruise (1834–1912) of Dublin is another milestone in presenting endoscopy in medical and urological routine (Cruise 1865).

Antonin Jean Desormeaux (1814-1894) is credited with coining the word "l'endoscopie," a term he introduced, along with his revamped device, to the Academy of Sciences in Paris on July 20th, 1853, and the first functional endoscope which enabled a greater number of physicians to proceed in endoscopic examinations. He was also the first to successfully use the endoscope to operate on living patients. One of the major improvements in this instrument was the use of a gasogene lamp, which was constructed of a mixture of alcohol and turpentine and provided much superior illumination to previous technologies and improvements in focusing the light coming from the endoscope (Reuter et al. 1999; Netzhat 2011; Desmoreaux 1867) (Fig. 1).

For the USA, the names of the instruments of John D. Fisher (1798–1850) of Boston and Phillip Skinner Wales 1860 should be mentioned here (George Tiemann and Co 1872). As reported, Fisher conceived of his "instrument for the illumination of dark cavities" (a name later changed to the more prosaic "esophagus mirrors") in 1824 while still a medical student. He subsequently published his findings in 1827 in the Philadelphia Journal of Medical and Physical Sciences. It was a cumbersome elongated and angled speculum.

The Wales' instrument was produced by Horatio Kern, a well-known cutler in Philadelphia. Wales' instrument contains a metal shaft, again with a very acute beak, but it uses an ophthalmologic mirror to reflect light down the channel (Fisher 1827; Museum of Medico historical artifacts 2016).

The Dawn of the Cystoscope

In 1878, true endoscopy was born. In that year, Maximilian Carl-Friedrich Nitze (1848–1906), a German physician and proto-urologist, presented the first working cystoscope (Halling and Moll 2016; Herr 2006, which he had created in



Fig. 1 Left A. J. Desormeaux (1814–1894) from Pousson, A., Desnos, E. (1914). Encyclopédie française d'urologie, Doin et fils, Paris p 286; frontpage of A. J. Desormeax's The Endoscope in its English translation by R. P. Hunt, Fergus' Sons, Chicago, by courtesy of Museum, Library

and Archives, German Society of Urology, Repo Keyn. During the middle and the last quarter of the nineteenth century, translations of famous texts and books were a major source for international communication about very new scientific developments

collaboration with the Viennese cutler Joseph Leiter (1830–1892) (Newell 1887) (a prototype model had been developed together with the cutler Wilhelm Deicke (1834–1913) and was presented on a cadaver in 1876 at Stadtkrankenhaus Dresden (Saxony) (Nitze 1881; Reuter and Reuter 1998; Moll et al. 2015) (Fig. 2).

The Nitze/Leiter cystoscope was a landmark discovery, but it was by no means perfect. His idea was to place lenses into the tubes at prescribe distances to focus the image at an ocular. The instrument's biggest drawback was the tungsten wire used for lighting, which got very hot and required a complicated water-cooling system (Engel 2007). When Nitze could improve the instrument with the so-called mignon bulb, a low-amperage light bulb constructed like a miniaturized Edison bulb that was small enough to fit into the tip of a cystoscope, the instrument's application was much more usable. These bulbs enabled the development of cheaper and easierto-use instruments. The only problem was that light bulbs burn out, often at the most inopportune moments, like within the procedure. The Electro Surgical Instrument (Quarrier and Rabinowitz 2017) under the direction of Henry Koch and Charles Preston, the head electrician, created what has become known as the mignon bulb. This story is often forgotten in the history of endoscopy and urology (Engel 2007; Moran 2010). Nitze himself regarded this as a milestone of progress: "In one simple step, the cystoscope was transformed form a complicated and technically difficult instrument into an instrument easy to use." Due to the pitfalls of these bulbs which enabled the development of easier-to-use



Fig. 2 The only photographical image of Max Nitze (1848–1906) (*left side*) which founded the remembering culture of this pioneer in urology, here in the edition "Galerie hervorragender Ärzte und Naturforscher (gallery of famous physicians and scientists), publishing house J. F. Lehmann, Beilage (supplement) Münchener Medizinischer Wochenschrift, without year imprint, light

instruments, some physicians, however, were still using simple instruments not a subject to such failures (Fig. 3).

Howard A. Kelly (1858–1943), the chair of the Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology at Johns Hopkins in Baltimore, for instance, used a small speculum-like tube that was used with the patient in the knee-chest position. Initially, it had neither a light nor a lens system attached to it (Schultheiss et al. 1999). Up to that time, repairing of a cystoscope especially in foreign countries and overseas (USA, Canada, and South America) was difficult and needs time because most of the major manufacturers and cutlers like Hirschmann, Louis

print, unsigned, Museum, Library and Archives, German Society of Urology. On the right the frontpage (frontispiece) of the second edition of Nitze's textbook, J. F. Bergmann, publishing house, Wiesbaden, by courtesy Museum, Library and Archives, German Society of Urology, Repro Keyn, with permission

and H. Loewenstein, Georg Wolff (1873–1938), or Josef Leiter were located in Germany or Austria-Hungary.

Reinhold Wappler (1870–1933), a young cutler, immigrated to New York from Oranienbaum, Germany, in 1890. Soon after arriving, he set up his own company to produce an American cystoscope and to repair European instruments. One of the first instruments developed at the new workshop was the F. Tilden Brown (1853–1910) composite cystoscope (1899), an elegant set of instruments with a lens to look straightforward, one at a slight angle, and another at a right angle. Obturators that were used to insert the instrument



Fig. 3 A Nitze "Kystoskop" I (1887) on the left with mignon bulb. Nitze describes everything in detail (Nitze M (1907) Lehrbuch der Kystoskopie. Ihre Technik und klinische Bedeutung, 2. Aufl. Bergmann, Wiesbaden, S 33). Leopold Casper (right) laid much attention on the

functionality (Casper L (1905) Handbuch der Kystoskopie (textbook of cystoscopy), 2nd edition, Thieme, Leipzig, p 14), Museum, Library and Archives, German Society of Urology, Repro Keyn, with permission

blindly were exchanged for the lens system. Wappler developed a new telescopic objective lens embodying a hemispherical lens, with William K. Otis (1860?–1906) (Otis 1893), for which he was granted his first US patent (Schultheiss et al. 1999; Reuter and Reuter 1999; Reuter 2000; Barnes 1959; Edmonson 1997).

One of such innovators, who is credited with highest respect, was the German Leopold Casper (1859–1959) (Moll et al. 2009) whose name is equivalent to the name of Max Nitze. His catheterizing cystoscope of 1895 was the first to employ an ureterizing cystoscope which fits for men and women at every time and not by accident. Casper was the first to reproduce constant results in ureteral catheterization. This instrument was not easy to use. It employed a complex mirror system between the eyepiece and the shaft, but it had one big advantage: It allowed ureteral catheterization easily without rigid angle. However, the instrument did not have a deflector to guide the catheter tip into the urethral orifice that would come later by the Cuban-born French Joaquin Albarran (1860–1911). This instrument was fitted with a



Fig. 4 Leopold Casper (1859–1959) about 1900 (left) and frontpage of the second edition of the English edition of his textbook on genitourinary diseases, Blakiston's Son & Co

publishing house, by courtesy Museum, Library and Archives, German Society of Urology, Repo Keyn, with permission

special pusher to handle the ureteral catheter. This led ultimately to an intense and very public rivalry with Max Nitze, whom he eventually sued in the courts over a matter of priority (Fig. 4).

Important Developments

The employment of ureteral catheterization was the base to outline functional renal testing by Leopold Casper and Paul F. Richter (1868–1934) (Richter lost his position at III. Medical Clinic of the Charité Hospital after 1933 due to the atrocities of the Nazis), a wellrefined system of some chemical investigations to outline the function of each kidney. This tool made kidney surgery more safe and effective (Casper 1903). Later on chromocystoscopy by Eugen Joseph (1879–1933) and Friedrich Voelcker (1872–1955) with the dye indigo carmine often replaced the use of an ureteric catheter, because the expulsion of the dye could be visualized directly (Moll 1996) (Fig. 5).

In the USA, Leo Buerger (1879–1943) a Viennese immigrant to New York, who based his design on an instrument by F. Tilden Brown of New York, invented the "working horse of American urology." The instrument was then produced by the Wappler Electric Company (later ACMI, Gyrus/ACMI, Olympus since 2008) for nearly five decades. It was easy to use, enabled catheterization of the ureters, and provided an excellent image. Virtually every urologist owned one or two of these instruments. Up to now a refurbished instrument is the award for the best scientific lecture during the history meeting of each American Urological Association (AUA) meeting.





Within the field of treating bladder tumors, Nitze proposed operating cystoscopes with cold and hot wire loops for galvanocautery (Nitze 1895). After having finished his postgraduate studies in Prague, Vienna, and Berlin, Edwin Beer (1876–1938) of the Mount Sinai Hospital in New York applied a technique of utilizing a high-frequency monopolar current (Oudin current) to treat lesions within the bladder, a method that revolutionized the treatment of bladder tumors. For this outstanding contribution, he received the first gold medal awarded by the International Urological Society during their meeting at Brussels in 1927 (Jardin and Moll 2011; Beer 1910). Later on the fulguration techniques were displaced by resection techniques during the 1920s (Moll and Pelger 2015; Zorgniotti 1984) (Fig. 6).

Ureteroscopy: The Second Step in Outlining the Urinary Tract by Endoscope

In the field of urology, the development of the ureteroscope is the second major application of endoscopy in urology dating back to the 1970s.

Just in 1929 H. H. Young (1870-1945) and R. McKay stumbled into the ureter of a child with posterior urethral valves (Young and McKay 1929; Dewan 1997). Tobias Goodman not only passed a 11Fr pediatric cystoscope into the ureters, and he was the first to perform interventional surgery to the upper tracts by fulgurating a low-grade transitional cell tumor within the ureter (Goodman 1997). In 1980, Enrique Perez-Castro Ellendt and Antonio Martinez-Pineiro developed longer instruments that allowed the visualization of the entire urinary tract, and the era of nephro-ureteroscopy began (Perez-Castro and Martinez-Piniero 1980). In parallel flexible fiber instruments to refine diagnostics were designed (Marshall 1964; Takagi et al. 1971; Takayasu and Aso 1974; Moran 2014b; Moll et al. 1990).

While often physicians are focused on the technical development of the instruments, it must be outlined that the real and important meaning of the invention of the endoscope in the history of science is the change of the diagnostic view. Within the emerging specialty of urology, the sense of vision became the most important diagnostic tool to receive the knowledge of diagnostics. The sounding utilized for diagnostic measurement







PLATE IX

Fig. 6 (a) Papillomatous tumor of the bladder, (b) appearance 8 days after Galvano-cauterization from the textbook of Georges Luys, (1870–1953) *Treatise about cystoscopy and urethroscopy* translated by Abraham Leo Wolbarst (1872–1978), Mosby, St. Louis, 1918, p. 160, Repro Keyn, with permission

within the bladder cavity was replaced by vision. Utilizing an endoscope had the advantage to enable the physician to document his findings by drawings and later on by photographies. So the results were saved on a data sheet (paper, film, or register) and could be brought to a wider public. This also meant that within several stages a documentation was possible, which enabled the physician to present and demonstrate a progression of a pathological finding in detail. At the beginning of that process, the physician had to "learn" to see in order to interpret the new "pictures" in a proper way. Visualization served the purposes of scienceoriented medicine to be objective and to document the examination results. The pictures were selfevident and objective. Therefore many atlases and textbooks of cystoscopy and endo-urology up to now with detailed descriptions of the findings were published, because the pictures were not self-evident itself but must be outlined with a detailed text. So a combination of picture and text was needed to develop an endoscopic viewing in order to interpret an endoscopic findings properly. This enabled a broader public of physicians to learn, to interpret, and to train the new methods. A canon of a special tradition of words and pictures was established. On that base special pictures followed which laid the base for the "evidence of the pictures." As extracorporeal light sources had proven to be ineffective, attempts were made to bring light sources to the interior of the body. The reconstruction of this process can help to understand the background and knowledge of endoscopy today (Martin 2012; Martin and Fangerau 2011a, b; Burri 2008).

References

- Barnes RW, Bergman RT, Headly HL. Endoscopy. Berlin: Springer; 1959. p. 13.
- Beer E. Removal of neoplasm of the urinary bladder. A new method, employing high frequency (Oudin) currents through a catheterizing cystoscope. JAMA. 1910;52:1768–9.
- Burri R. Doing Images. Zur Praxis medizinischer Bilder. Bielefeld: transcript; 2008.
- Casper L, Richter PF. Functional diagnosis of kidney disease with special reference to renal surgery. Philadelphia: Blakistons; 1903.
- Cruise FR. The endoscope as an aid to the diagnosis and treatment of disease. BMJ. 1865;1:345–7.
- Desmoreaux AJ. The endoscope and its application to the diagnosis and treatment of affections of the genitourinary passages. Chicago Med J. 1867;24:177–94.
- Dewan PA. Congenital posterior urethral obstruction: the historical perspective. Pediatr Surg Int. 1997;12:86–94.
- Edmonson JM. American surgical instruments an illustrated history of their manufacture and a directory of

instrument makers to 1900. San Francisco: Norman Publishing; 1997. p. 132–3.

- Engel, R. Development of modern cystoscope an illustrated history medscape urology (Internet) 2007. Cited Nov 14, 2016 Available from http://www.medscape. com/viewarticle/561774
- Figdor PP. Philip Bozzini: the beginnings of modern endoscopy. Tuttlingen: Endo-Press; 2002.
- Fisher J. Instruments for illuminating dark cavities. Phil J Med. 1827;14:409.
- George Tiemann and Co. Catalogue of surgical instruments. New York; 1872.
- Goodman T. Ureteroscopy with pediatric cystoscope in adults. Urology. 1997;9:394–7.
- Halling T, Moll F. Fachkulturelles Gedächtnis und Erinnerungsorte in den medizinischen Wissenschaften, Maximilian Nitze (1848–1906) und die Etablierung der Urologie. Urologe. 2016;55:1221–32.
- Herr H. Max Nitze, the cystoscope and urology. J Urol. 2006;176:1313–6.
- Jardin A, Moll F. A short history of the SIU with some emphasis on the early years of the AIU and the initial meetings of 1907–1914. Int. Nitze Leiter Society of Endoscopy, Grasl Druck, Bad Vöslau; 2011, p. 20–41.
- Marshall VF. Fiber optics in urology. J Urol. 1964;91:110–4.
- Martin M. Die Evidenz des endoskopischen Bildes. In: Fangerau H, Müller I, editors. Faszinosum des Verborgenen. Der Harnstein und die (Re-)Präsentation des Unsichtbaren in der Urologie. Stuttgart: Steiner; 2012. p. 47–64.
- Martin M, Fangerau H. Einblicke nehmen die Sichtbarmachung des Unsichtbaren in der Urologie. Zur Geschichte der Technik und Evidenz in der urologischen Endoskopie. Urologe. 2011a;50:1311–8.
- Martin M, Fangerau H. Einblicke nehmen die Sichtbarmachung des Unsichtbaren in der Urologie. Zur Geschichte der Technik und Evidenz in der urologischen Endoskopie. Urologe. 2011b;50:1–8.
- Moll F. Die Entwicklung der Indigokarminprobe unter Betrachtung ihrer Stellung in der funktionellen Nierendiagnostik. In: Voelcker F, Joseph E, editors. Funktionelle Nierendiagnostik ohne Ureterkatheter, Münchener Medizinische Wochenschrift Bd. 50 (1903) Heft 48, 2081–2089, 2. Halbjahresband; Akt Urol. 1996; 27: A28–A33.
- Moll F, Pelger R. First steps in elector- urology: from Bottini to TUR prostate. In: Felderhof E, Mattelaer J, Moll F, Schultheiss D, van Kerrebroeck P, editors. Milestones in urology EUA. Leuven: Davidsfonds; 2015. p. 79–83.
- Moll F, Fischer N, Deutz F, Entwicklung v. Lithotripsie und Litholapaxie. Urologe B. 1990;30:95–100.
- Moll F, Rathert P, Fangerau H. Urologie und Nationalsozialismus am Beispiel von Leopold Casper (1859–1959). Urologe. 2009;48:1094–102.
- Moll F, Schipper R, Blitz W. Cystoscopy and chromocystoscopy: two milestones outlining bladder visualisation and kidney function testing. In: Felderhof E, Mattelaer J, Moll F, Schultheiss D, van

Kerrebroeck P, editors. Milestones in urology (EAU). Leuven: Davidsfonds Uitgeverij; 2015. p. 74–7.

- Moran ME. The light bulb, cystoscopy and Thomas Alva Edison. J Endourol. 2010;24(9):1395–7.
- Moran, M. History of ureteroscopy. In: Monga M, editor. Ureteroscopy: indications, Instrumentation & Technique, current clinical urology. New York: Humana Press/Springer Business; 2014a, p. 3–12, p. 9.
- Moran, M. History of ureteroscopy. In: Monga, M, editor. Ureteroscopy: indications, Instrumentation & Technique, current clinical urology. New York: Humana Press/Springer Business; 2014b, p. 3–12, 10–11.
- Museum of Medico historical artefacts (Internet). Cited 15 11 2016. Available from http://www.mohma.org/ instruments/category/urology/wales_endoscope/
- Netzhat C. Netzhart's history of endoscopy historical analysis of Endoscopy's. Ascension since antiquity. Tuttlingen: Endo Press; 2011.
- Newell OK. The endoscopic instruments of Joseph Leiter of Vienna and the present development of endoscopy. Boston Med. 1887;117:528–30.
- Nitze M. Beiträge zur Endoscopie der männlichen Harnblase. Langenb Arch Klein Chir. 1881;36:661–732.
- Nitze M. Über intravesicale Operationen von Blasengeschwülste. Centralbl Chir. 1895;22:971–3.
- Otis WK. The "perfected" urethroscope. New York: M. J. Rooney; 1893.
- Perez-Castro EE, Martinez-Piniero JA. Transurethral ureteroscopy – a current urological procedure. Arch Esp Urol. 1980;33:445–60.
- Quarrier S, Rabinowitz R. J Urol. 2017;197(4 Suppl): 1062, Surgical instrument company, Rochester, New York
- Reuter MA. Die Entwicklung der Endoskopietechnik in Amerika. In: Schultheiss D, Rathert P, Jonas U, editors. Streiflichter aus der Geschichte der Urologie. Heidelberg: Springer; 2000. p. 101–8.
- Reuter MA, Reuter HJ. The development of the cystoscope. J Urol. 1998;159:638–40.
- Reuter M, Reuter H. The development of endoscopy in America. World J Urol. 1999;17:176–83.
- Reuter M, Reuter HJ, Engel RM. History of endoscopy Vol I–IV. Tuttlingen: Endo Press; 1999. Vol I, p.19, 153, 163.
- Schultheiss D, Machtens SA, Jonas U. Air cystoscopy the history of an endoscopic technique from the late 19th century. BJU Intern. 1999;89:571–7.
- Segalas PR. Un moyen d'eclairer 'uretre et la vessie de maniere a voir dans l'interieur de ces organs. Revue Medicale Francaise et de L'etrangere. 1827; 1:157–158.
- Takagi T, Go T, Takayasu H, Aso Y. Fiberoptic pyeloureteroscopy. Surgery. 1971;70:661–3.
- Takayasu H, Aso Y. Recent development for pyeloureteroscopy: guide tube method for this introduction into the ureter. J Urol. 1974;112:176–8.
- Young HH, McKay RW. Congenital valvular obstruction of the prostatic urethra. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1929;48 509–35.
- Zorgniotti AW. Bladder cancer in the pre- cystocopic era. Prog Clin Biol Res. 1984;162:A 1–9.



Early-Invasive Urothelial Bladder Carcinoma and Instillation Treatment of Non-muscle-Invasive Bladder Cancer

Wolfgang Otto, Maximilian Burger, and Johannes Breyer

Contents

Introduction	328
Diagnosis of Stage T1 Bladder Cancer	328
Clinical Symptoms	328
Physical Examination	328
Ultrasound	328
Imaging	328
Urinary Cytology	329
Urinary Marker Tests	329
Cystoscopy	330
Treatment of Stage T1 Bladder Cancer	330
Transurethral Resection	330
Further Treatment Options	330
Intravesical Chemotherapy	331
Intravesical Immunotherapy	332
BCG Failure and Early Cystectomy	332
References	332

Abstract

Stage T1 non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer (NMIBC) is a very special subentity of urothelial bladder carcinoma showing progression in up to 50% within 5 years after first diagnosis. This chapter recalls recommended

diagnosis and treatment of early-invasive bladder cancer in special and conservative adjuvant instillation treatment of NMIBC in general. In the end, indications of immediate and early cystectomy of NMIBC are discussed.

Keywords

W. Otto $(\boxtimes) \cdot M$. Burger \cdot J. Breyer

Early-invasive bladder cancer · Stage T1 · Prognosis · Intravesical chemotherapy · Bacillus Calmette-Guérin · Early cystectomy

Department of Urology, Caritas-St. Josef Medical Center, University of Regensburg, Regensburg, Germany e-mail: wolfgang.otto@klinik.uni-regensburg.de; Maximilian.burger@klinik.uni-regensburg.de; johannes.breyer@klinik.uni-regensburg.de

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_20

Introduction

Early-invasive urothelial bladder cancer is a nonmuscle-invasive bladder tumor at stage T1 with various clinical outcomes. While one third shows never recurrence, another third of patients recurs under progression and must be cystectomied to prevent death of disease that occurs at the level of stage T2 disease (Shahin et al. 2003).

Diagnosis of Stage T1 Bladder Cancer

Diagnostic assessment of stage T1 bladder cancer includes several steps that require increasing invasiveness and result in the histopathological verification of the urothelial carcinoma. The clinical suspicion has to lead to further investigation, as screening for bladder cancer is not recommended (Krogsboll et al. 2015).

Clinical Symptoms

Hematuria is the leading symptom in patients with bladder cancer, with the majority of the patients presenting with asymptomatic macroscopic hematuria (Kamat et al. 2016). Only 2–4% of the patients presenting with mircoscopic hematuria have bladder cancer (Sharp et al. 2013). Nonetheless, recurring microhematuria in combination with one of the known risk factors (past or current smoking, male sex, exposure to chemicals, etc.) demands further investigation (Sharp et al. 2013). Patients without hematuria suffer from a delayed diagnosis (Mansson et al. 1993). Other symptoms that may indicate towards bladder cancer are: urgency or dysuric symptoms.

Physical Examination

Physical examination cannot reveal stage T1 bladder cancer (Babjuk et al. 2016), but it should be performed to reveal a potential hydronephrosis through flank pain. Papillary or solid stage T1 tumor in or near the ureteral orifice can cause a hydronephrosis.

Ultrasound

Transabdominal ultrasound is recommended to detect visible intraluminal tumors of the bladder (Babjuk et al. 2016). Furthermore, differential diagnoses of hematuria like renal tumor, renal stone, or a hydronephrosis, as a result of obstruction by urolithiasis or urothelial carcinoma, can be detected.

Imaging

Radiologic imaging should be used in selected cases and is not recommended in routine diagnosis of bladder cancer (Babjuk et al. 2016). Multidetector-row CT (MDCT) has a sensitivity of 79%, specificity of 94% and accuracy of 91% and is not recommended for routine use in the detection of primary bladder cancer (Babjuk et al. 2016; Jinzaki et al. 2016). Intravenous urography (IVU) or computed tomography (CT) is able to detect papillary tumors of the upper urinary tract but not recommended due to the low incidence of findings (Babjuk et al. 2016; Goessl et al. 1997; Palou et al. 2005; Holmäng et al. 1998). The MDCT-scan of the abdomen has the highest sensitivity (93.5-95.8%), specificity (94.8-100%), and accuracy (94.2-99.6%) in detection of upper urinary tract urothelial carcinoma (UTUC) and thus should be the first option (Babjuk et al. 2016; Jinzaki et al. 2016). The IVU is inferior concerning sensitivity (75.0-80.4%), (81.0-86.0%), specificity and accuracy (80.8-84.9%) (Jinzaki et al. 2016). The MDCT can show smaller masses, is not impaired by intraabdominal gas, and can distinguish tumors from blood clots or stones (Jinzaki et al. 2016). Further information that can be acquired through MDCT is lymph node status and intrarenal tumors. Thus the IVU is recommended as an alternative if CT is not available (Babjuk et al. 2016; Nolte-Ernsting and Cowan 2006). MDCT and retrograde urography have similar sensitivity and specificity with MDCT being a not invasive procedure (Razavi et al. 2012). In case of contrast allergy, pregnancy or in young patients MRI of the abdomen can be performed but has several limitations like a poorer resolution, various artefacts, and large studies comparing MRI to MDCT are missing (Vikram et al. 2009).

Imaging of the upper urinary tract should be considered in case of bladder tumor in the trigone, which has an incidence of 7.5% concomitant UTUC (Palou et al. 2005) and in follow-up of multiple and high risk tumors (Millán-Rodríguez et al. 2000).

Urinary Cytology

Examination of voided urine or bladder-washing specimens is performed to detect exfoliated tumor cells. The quality of urinary cytology depends on several parameters. The sensitivity depends on tumor grade, as the reported sensitivity for high grade or G3 tumors is 84%, for low grade or G1 tumors is 16% and for CIS is 60%, respectively (Yafi et al. 2015; Casey et al. 2015). Furthermore, evaluation of urinary cytology has high interobserver variability but specificity can raise up to 90% in experienced observers (Babjuk et al. 2016; Raitanen et al. 2002). Thus cytology can be considered in patients with CIS, G3, or high grade tumors in addition to cystoscopic evaluation. Negative urinary cytology does not exclude bladder cancer, whereas an urothelial carcinoma anywhere in the urothelial tract can result in a positive urinary cytology.

Voided first morning urine should not be used due to cytolysis because of the long contact to toxic substances within the urine (Layfield et al. 2004). The urine specimen should be collected 3–4 h after the last voiding and processed as soon as possible (Layfield et al. 2004). Urine washings with sterile isotonic solution concomitant to cystoscopy can also be used (Layfield et al. 2004). Intravesical infections, stones, intravesical instillation therapy, and low cell count can affect the quality of evaluation (Babjuk et al. 2016).

Urinary Marker Tests

Given the low sensitivity of urinary cytology especially for low grade tumors, various noninvasive urine tests have been the focus of many studies (Lokeshwar et al. 2005; Glas et al. 2003; van Rhijn et al. 2005; Vrooman and Witjes 2008; Lotan et al. 2010; Yutkin et al. 2010; Agarwal et al. 2008). Table 1 shows the sensitivities and specificities of the different tests compared to urinary cytology. The accuracy of urinary test systems is of course impaired by urinary infections, urolithiasis, and other malignant diseases of the urinary tract or manipulation.

To date, none of the urinary marker tests is recommended in the routine diagnosis of (primary) bladder cancer and none can reduce follow-up cystoscopies (Babjuk et al. 2016). As outlined above, there is also no application of these tests in bladder cancer screening. Few indications remain – especially for low or intermediate risk tumors – where urinary tests may give additional information to the golden standard cystoscopy. As the early-invasive T1 bladder cancer always displays a high risk tumor, follow-up should always include frequent cystoscopy and cytology and urinary marker tests are irrelevant in this situation (Babjuk et al. 2016).

Test system	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)	Sensitivity for high grade tumors (%)
Urinary cytology	16-84	90	84
UroVysion (FISH)	30-86	63–95	66–70
Microsatellite analysis	58–92	73–100	90–92
Immunocyt/uCyt+	52-100	63–79	62–92
Nuclear matrix protein (NMP) 22	47-100	55-98	75–92
BTA stat	29-83	56-86	62–91
BTATRAK	53-91	28-83	74–77
Cytokeratins	12-88	73–95	33–100

Table 1 Sensitivities and specificities of the different urinary tests (adapted from (Babjuk et al. 2016))

Cystoscopy

Despite the improvement in urine tests or imaging, cystoscopy remains the golden standard in the diagnosis of bladder cancer. Cystoscopy is regularly performed in an outpatient setting. Flexible instruments are recommended for the examination in men (Babjuk et al. 2016; Aaronson et al. 2009). In symptoms suggestive for bladder cancer, the visual examination of the bladder through cystoscopy can reveal papillary or solid lesions that have to be followed by transurethral resection of the bladder (TUR-B) and histological evaluation. Cystoscopy should be performed schematically and subtle to make every area visible. If concomitant Cis is suspected – usually displayed by a flat and red lesion – cystoscopy and histological evaluation should be complemented by urinary cytology and multiple biopsies (Kurth et al. 1995).

Treatment of Stage T1 Bladder Cancer

Transurethral Resection

After detection of papillary, solid or flat lesions via cystoscopy, transurethral resection of the bladder (TURB) always is the first step in bladder cancer treatment. It should clarify the diagnosis and macroscopically remove the complete tumor burden (Babjuk et al. 2016). There are different strategies to resect bladder tumors: small masses should be cut out en bloc, while larger ones are resected in fractions separated in the exophytic part of the tumor, the detrusor muscle, and the tumor surrounding areas. Random biopsies should be taken in cases of suspect cytology without macroscopic tumors from the four bladder walls, the trigone, and dome of the bladder to assess macroscopically hardly detectable carcinoma in situ (CIS). In our days, random biopsies were replaced by photodynamic diagnosis (PDD) that could show an increase of 23% in detection of CIS (Kausch et al. 2010). For exophytic nonmuscle-invasive bladder cancer (NMIBC) PDD results in a statistically significantly better

recurrence-free survival over all NMIBC risk groups and due to decrease of hospitalization in a reduction of tumor-related costs (Otto et al. 2009).

High rates of residual tumor burden in stage T1 bladder cancer of up to 65% and the danger of under-staging in initial TURB of 20% demonstrate the need of second resection in this patient group 2–6 weeks after initial TURB (Patschan et al. 2017; Hautmann et al. 2009). Due to high risk of recurrence and progression in earlyinvasive bladder cancer in every case of stage T1 bladder cancer, further treatment is essential.

Further Treatment Options

The guidelines of the leading international associations of urology recommend at least some sort of instillation therapy in every case of NMIBC. This applies especially for stage T1 bladder cancer, where at least long-term immunotherapy by intravesical Bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) treatment should be performed and in some circumstances even early cystectomy is demanded, e.g., in high-grade stage T1 bladder cancer with associated CIS (Denzinger et al. 2008). Today European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) risk factors are decisive for prognostification of NMIBC.

The results of seven trials with 2596 patients were combined in the EORTC score to predict recurrence and progression of patients with NMIBC (Sylvester et al. 2006). The following clinical and pathological parameters have been included: number of tumors, tumor diameter, prior recurrence rate, stage, associated CIS, and grade (Table 2). The feasibility of this EORTC score for early-invasive bladder cancer at stage T1 is limited because the patients in these trials did not undergo a second TUR-B or receive maintenance BCG therapy. Furthermore, drugs for intravesical treatment have been used that are no longer used.

Thus the CUETO group developed a score for patients treated with intravesical BCG (Fernandez-Gomez et al. 2009). The following clinical and pathological parameters have been included: sex, age, prior recurrence status, number of tumors, stage, concomitant CIS, and grade. Due to the more effective BCG treatment, the recurrence rates are lower than in the EORTC score, whereas the progression rates are only lower in high risk patients (Fernandez-Gomez et al. 2009). In patients treated with BCG, number of tumors and prior recurrence rate are the best predictors for recurrence. Regarding progression, stage and

Table 2 EORTC risk calculator for disease recurrence and progression. (Adapted from Sylvester et al. 2006)

Factor	Recurrence	Progression	
Number of tumors			
Single	0	0	
2–7	3	3	
≥ 8	6	3	
Tumor diameter			
<3 cm	0	0	
\geq 3 cm	3	3	
Prior recurrence rate			
Primary	0	0	
\leq 1 recurrence/year	2	2	
>1 recurrence/year	4	2	
Stage			
Та	0	0	
T1	1	4	
Concomitant CIS			
No	0	0	
Yes	1	6	
Grade			
G1	0	0	
G2	1	0	
G3	2	5	

grade are the most important factors (Babjuk et al. 2016) (Table 3).

Considering grading, there is evidence that well-differentiated G1 tumors do not exist in stage T1 bladder cancer (Mikulowski and Hellsten 2005; Otto et al. 2011). Furthermore, in early-invasive bladder cancer at stage T1, the WHO1973 classification, that discriminates G1, G2, and G3 tumors is more suitable in prognosis prediction than the two-armed WHO2004/2016 classification that discriminates between low-grade and high-grade tumors (Otto et al. 2011; May et al. 2010).

Interobserver-variability leads to 40–50% nonconforming results regarding staging Ta vs. T1 and grading (May et al. 2010; Murphy et al. 2002; Bol et al. 2003; van Rhijn et al. 2010a). The reproducibility of the WHO2004/2016 classification is not superior to the WHO1973 classification (May et al. 2010; Rhijn et al. 2010b; Mangrud et al. 2014).

Intravesical Chemotherapy

Indeed EORTC risk factors remain the only established parameters in supporting the treatment decision of NMIBC. Whether intravesical chemotherapy or immunotherapy should take place depend on the probability of recurrence or progression. Where recurrence is the foremost risk of patients, intravesical chemotherapy is recommended. Patients with low risk of recurrence

 Table 3 Probability of disease recurrence and progression according to EORTC score. (Adapted from Babjuk et al. 2016)

Recurrence	Probability of recurrence at	Probability of recurrence at	Recurrence
score	1 year (%)	5 years (%)	risk
0	15 (10–19)	31 (24–37)	Low
1-4	24 (21–26)	46 (42–49)	Intermediate
5–9	38 (35–41)	62 (58–65)	Intermediate
10-17	61 (55–67)	78 (73–84)	High
Progression	Probability of progression at 1 year	Probability of progression at	Progression
score		5 years (%)	risk
0	0.2 (0-0.7) %	0.8 (0-1.7)	Low
2–6	1 (0.4–1.6) %	6 (5–8)	Intermediate
7–13	5 (4–7) %	17 (14–20)	High
14–23	17 (10–24)	45 (35–55)	High

only demand an immediate instillation of chemotherapy, which reduces the 2-year recurrence rate statistically significant (Hinotsu et al. 1999). Further instillation treatment is not suitable in these cases.

For patients with intermediate or high risk of recurrence, adjuvant intravesical chemotherapy is recommended. Advantage of chemotherapy with foremost mitomycin C (MMC) instillations was proven for tumor recurrence but not progression in initial and recurrent NMIBC (Huncharek et al. 2000; Huncharek et al. 2001). There is no clear recommendation concerning duration of intravesival chemotherapy, mostly continued for 1 year (Sylvester et al. 2008).

Intravesical Immunotherapy

Especially for high risk NMIBC concerning recurrence and progression various meta-analyses could show that Bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) is superior to MMC instillation treatment and other substances for intravesical treatment, e.g., epirubicin (Järvinen et al. 2009; Sylvester et al. 2010). Early-invasive bladder cancer should be treated by BCG instillations after reresection. Six weekly instillations should be mandatory, maintenance therapy is recommended (Böhle et al. 2003). Only these patients could show a statistically significant reduction of progression rate, but a distinct schedule could not be established yet. Indeed it should endure at least 1 year with up to 27 instillations up to 3 years (Lamm et al. 2000).

BCG Failure and Early Cystectomy

Immediate and early cystectomy describes radical cystectomy that is performed in patients with NMIBC either without instillation treatment or after NMIBC recurrence after failure of intravesical therapy. Based on the classification described above, stage T1 early-invasive bladder cancer always displays a high risk or even highest risk situation, where early cystectomy at least should be considered as an alternative to the bladder sparing approach by instillation therapy.

Besides the clinical and pathological parameters indicative for early cystectomy, this is an individual decision that has to integrate patient's age, physiological and mental status. It has to be considered that more than 30% of the T1 tumors are understaged in TURB (Patschan et al. 2017; Hautmann et al. 2009; Denzinger et al. 2008). Established indications for early cystectomy BCG-failure. recurrence after are: T1G3 BCG-treatment, refusal of BCG-treatment, and T1G3 tumor in diverticulum because of the lack of muscle layer (Babjuk et al. 2016; Golijanin et al. 2003).

Early cystectomy for early-invasive bladder cancer should always include lymph node dissection, due to understaging and about 9–18% lymph node metastases in radical cystectomy specimens of T1G3 bladder cancer (Kulkarni et al. 2010).

Besides these indications, morbidity and mortality of radical cystectomy have to be considered. Early cystectomy for stage T1 bladder cancer provides the best oncological safety, which is dearly bought by incontinence, sexual dysfunctions and a perioperative 90-day mortality of up to 9% (Aziz et al. 2014). The lack of strong suggestive parameters for immediate or early cystectomy in combination to the side effects results in an individual treatment decision in high risk or highest risk T1 bladder cancer.

References

- Aaronson DS, Walsh TJ, Smith JF, Davies BJ, Hsieh MH, Konety BR. Meta-analysis: does lidocaine gel before flexible cystoscopy provide pain relief? BJU Int. 2009;104(4):506–9; discussion 509–10.
- Agarwal PK, Black PC, Kamat AM. Considerations on the use of diagnostic markers in management of patients with bladder cancer. World J Urol. 2008;26(1):39–44.
- Aziz A, May M, Burger M, Palisaar RJ, Trinh QD, Fritsche HM, Rink M, Chun F, Martini T, Bolenz C, Mayr R, Pycha A, Nuhn P, Stief C, Novotny V, Wirth M, Seitz C, Noldus J, Gilfrich C, Shariat SF, Brookman-May S, Bastian PJ, Denzinger S, Gierth M, Roghmann F, PROMETRICS 2011 research group. Prediction of 90-day mortality after radical cystectomy for bladder cancer in a prospective European multicenter cohort. Eur Urol. 2014;66(1):156–63.
- Babjuk M, Böhle A, Burger M, Capoun O, Cohen D, Compérat EM, Hernández V, Kaasinen E, Palou J, Rouprêt M, van Rhijn BW, Shariat SF, Soukup V, Sylvester RJ, Zigeuner R, et al. EAU guidelines

on non-muscle-invasive urothelial carcinoma of the bladder: update 2016. Eur Urol. 2016; https://doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2016.05.041.

- Böhle A, Jocham D, Bock PR. Intravesical bacillus Calmette-Guerin versus mitomycin C for superficial bladder cancer: a formal meta-analysis of comparative studies on recurrence and toxicity. J Urol. 2003;169(1):90–5.
- Bol MG, Baak JP, Buhr-Wildhagen S, Kruse AJ, Kjellevold KH, Janssen EA, Mestad O, Øgreid P. Reproducibility and prognostic variability of grade and lamina propria invasion in stages ta, T1 urothelial carcinoma of the bladder. J Urol. 2003;169(4):1291–4.
- Casey RG, Catto JW, Cheng L, Cookson MS, Herr H, Shariat S, Witjes JA, Black PC. Diagnosis and management of urothelial carcinoma in situ of the lower urinary tract: a systematic review. Eur Urol. 2015;67(5):876–88.
- Denzinger S, Fritsche HM, Otto W, Blana A, Wieland WF, Burger M. Early versus deferred cystectomy for initial high-risk pT1G3 urothelial carcinoma of the bladder: do risk factors define feasibility of bladder-sparing approach? Eur Urol. 2008;53:146–52.
- Fernandez-Gomez J, Madero R, Solsona E, Unda M, Martinez-Piñeiro L, Gonzalez M, Portillo J, Ojea A, Pertusa C, Rodriguez-Molina J, Camacho JE, Rabadan M, Astobieta A, Montesinos M, Isorna S, Muntañola P, Gimeno A, Blas M, Martinez-Piñeiro JA. Predicting nonmuscle invasive bladder cancer recurrence and progression in patients treated with bacillus Calmette-Guerin: the CUETO scoring model. J Urol. 2009;182(5):2195–203.
- Glas AS, Roos D, Deutekom M, Zwinderman AH, Bossuyt PM, Kurth KH. Tumor markers in the diagnosis of primary bladder cancer. A systematic review. J Urol. 2003;169(6):1975–82.
- Goessl C, Knispel HH, Miller K, Klän R. Is routine excretory urography necessary at first diagnosis of bladder cancer? J Urol. 1997;157(2):480–1.
- Golijanin D, Yossepowitch O, Beck SD, Sogani P, Dalbagni G. Carcinoma in a bladder diverticulum: presentation and treatment outcome. J Urol. 2003;170(5):1761–4.
- Hautmann RE, Volkmer BG, Gust K. Quantification of the survival benefit of early versus deferred cystectomy in high-risk non-muscle invasive bladder cancer (T1 G3). World J Urol. 2009;27(3):347–51.
- Hinotsu S, Akaza H, Ohashi Y, Kotake T. Intravesical chemotherapy for maximum prophylaxis of new early phase superficial bladder carcinoma treated by transurethral resection: a combined analysis of trials by the Japanese urological Cancer research group using smoothed hazard function. Cancer. 1999;86(9): 1818–26.
- Holmäng S, Hedelin H, Anderström C, Holmberg E, Johansson SL. Long-term followup of a bladder carcinoma cohort: routine followup urography is not necessary. J Urol. 1998;160(1):45–8.
- Huncharek M, Geschwind JF, Witherspoon B, McGarry R, Adcock D. Intravesical chemotherapy prophylaxis in primary superficial bladder cancer: a meta-analysis

of 3703 patients from 11 randomized trials. J Clin Epidemiol. 2000;53(7):676–80.

- Huncharek M, McGarry R, Kupelnick B. Impact of intravesical chemotherapy on recurrence rate of recurrent superficial transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: results of a meta-analysis. Anticancer Res. 2001;21(1B):765–9.
- Järvinen R, Kaasinen E, Sankila A, Rintala E, FinnBladder Group. Long-term efficacy of maintenance bacillus Calmette-Guérin versus maintenance mitomycin C instillation therapy in frequently recurrent TaT1 tumours without carcinoma in situ: a subgroup analysis of the prospective, randomised FinnBladder I study with a 20-year follow-up. Eur Urol. 2009;56(2):260–5.
- Jinzaki M, Kikuchi E, Akita H, Sugiura H, Shinmoto H, Oya M. Role of computed tomography urography in the clinical evaluation of upper tract urothelial carcinoma. Int J Urol. 2016;23(4):284–98.
- Kamat AM, Hahn NM, Efstathiou JA, Lerner SP, Malmström PU, Choi W, Guo CC, Lotan Y, Kassouf W. Bladder cancer. Lancet. 2016;23(16):30512–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(16)30512-8.
- Kausch I, Sommerauer M, Montorsi F, Stenzl A, Jacqmin D, Jichlinski P, Jocham D, Ziegler A, Vonthein R. Photodynamic diagnosis in non-muscleinvasive bladder cancer: a systematic review and cumulative analysis of prospective studies. Eur Urol. 2010;57(4):595–606.
- Krogsboll LT, Jorgensen KJ, Gotzsche PC. Screening with urinary dipsticks for reducing morbidity and mortality. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2015;1:CD010007.
- Kulkarni GS, Hakenberg OW, Gschwend JE, Thalmann G, Kassouf W, Kamat A, Zlotta A. An updated critical analysis of the treatment strategy for newly diagnosed high-grade T1 (previously T1G3) bladder cancer. Eur Urol. 2010;57(1):60–70.
- Kurth KH, Schellhammer PF, Okajima E, Akdas A, Jakse G, Herr HW, Calais da Silva F, Fukushima S, Nagayama T. Current methods of assessing and treating carcinoma in situ of the bladder with or without involvement of the prostatic urethra. Int J Urol. 1995;2(Suppl 2):8–22.
- Lamm DL, Blumenstein BA, Crissman JD, Montie JE, Gottesman JE, Lowe BA, Sarosdy MF, Bohl RD, Grossman HB, Beck TM, Leimert JT, Crawford ED. Maintenance bacillus Calmette-Guerin immunotherapy for recurrent TA, T1 and carcinoma in situ transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: a randomized southwest oncology group study. J Urol. 2000;163(4):1124–9.
- Layfield LJ, Elsheikh TM, Fili A, Nayar R, Shidham V, Papanicolaou Society of Cytopathology. Review of the state of the art and recommendations of the Papanicolaou Society of Cytopathology for urinary cytology procedures and reporting : the Papanicolaou Society of Cytopathology Practice Guidelines Task Force. Diagn Cytopathol. 2004;30(1):24–30.
- Lokeshwar VB, Habuchi T, Grossman HB, Murphy WM, Hautmann SH, Hemstreet GP 3rd, Bono AV, Getzenberg RH, Goebell P, Schmitz-Dräger BJ, Schalken JA, Fradet Y, Marberger M, Messing E, Droller MJ. Bladder tumor markers beyond cytology:

international consensus panel on bladder tumor markers. Urology. 2005;66(6 Suppl 1):35–63.

- Lotan Y, Shariat SF, Schmitz-Dräger BJ, Sanchez-Carbayo M, Jankevicius F, Racioppi M, Minner SJ, Stöhr B, Bassi PF, Grossman HB. Considerations on implementing diagnostic markers into clinical decision making in bladder cancer. Urol Oncol. 2010;28(4):441–8.
- Mangrud OM, Waalen R, Gudlaugsson E, Dalen I, Tasdemir I, Janssen EA, Baak JP. Reproducibility and prognostic value of WHO1973 and WHO2004 grading systems in TaT1 urothelial carcinoma of the urinary bladder. PLoS One. 2014;9(1):e83192.
- Mansson A, Anderson H, Colleen S. Time lag to diagnosis of bladder cancer – influence of psychosocial parameters and level of health-care provision. Scand J Urol Nephrol. 1993;27:363–9.
- May M, Brookman-Amissah S, Roigas J, Hartmann A, Störkel S, Kristiansen G, Gilfrich C, Borchardt R, Hoschke B, Kaufmann O, Gunia S. Prognostic accuracy of individual uropathologists in noninvasive urinary bladder carcinoma: a multicentre study comparing the 1973 and 2004 World Health Organisation classifications. Eur Urol. 2010;57(5):850–8.
- Mikulowski P, Hellsten S. T1 G1 urinary bladder carcinoma: fact or fiction? Scand J Urol Nephrol. 2005;39(2):135–7.
- Millán-Rodríguez F, Chéchile-Toniolo G, Salvador-Bayarri J, Huguet-Pérez J, Vicente-Rodríguez J. Upper urinary tract tumors after primary superficial bladder tumors: prognostic factors and risk groups. J Urol. 2000;164(4):1183–7.
- Murphy WM, Takezawa K, Maruniak NA. Interobserver discrepancy using the 1998 World Health Organization/International Society of Urologic Pathology classification of urothelial neoplasms: practical choices for patient care. J Urol. 2002;168(3):968–72.
- Nolte-Ernsting C, Cowan N. Understanding multislice CT urography techniques: many roads lead to Rome. Eur Radiol. 2006;16(12):2670–86.
- Otto W, Burger M, Fritsche HM, Blana A, Roessler W, Knuechel R, Wieland WF, Denzinger S. Photodynamic diagnosis for superficial bladder cancer: do all riskgroups profit equally from oncological and economic long-term results? Clin Med Oncol. 2009;3:53–8.
- Otto W, Denzinger S, Fritsche HM, Burger M, Wieland WF, Hofstädter F, Hartmann A, Bertz S. The WHO classification of 1973 is more suitable than the WHO classification of 2004 for predicting survival in pT1 urothelial bladder cancer. BJU Int. 2011;107 (3):404–8.
- Palou J, Rodríguez-Rubio F, Huguet J, Segarra J, Ribal MJ, Alcaraz A, Villavicencio H. Multivariate analysis of clinical parameters of synchronous primary superficial bladder cancer and upper urinary tract tumor. J Urol. 2005;174(3):859–61; discussion 861.
- Patschan O, Holmäng S, Hosseini A, Jancke G, Liedberg F, Ljungberg B, Malmström PU, Rosell J, Jahnson

S. Second-look resection for primary stage T1 bladder cancer: a population-based study. Scand J Urol. 2017;51(4):301–7.

- Raitanen MP, Aine R, Rintala E, Kallio J, Rajala P, Juusela H, Tammela TL, FinnBladder Group. Differences between local and review urinary cytology in diagnosis of bladder cancer. An interobserver multicenter analysis. Eur Urol. 2002;41(3):284–9.
- Razavi SA, Sadigh G, Kelly AM, Cronin P. Comparative effectiveness of imaging modalities for the diagnosis of upper and lower urinary tract malignancy: a critically appraised topic. Acad Radiol. 2012;19(9):1134–40.
- Shahin O, Thalmann GN, Rentsch C, Mazzucchelli L, Studer UE. A retrospective analysis of 153 patients treated with or without intravesical bacillus Calmette-Guerin for primary stage T1 grade 3 bladder cancer: recurrence, progression and survival. J Urol. 2003;169(1):96–100; discussion 100.
- Sharp VJ, Barnes KT, Erickson BA. Assessment of asymptomatic microscopic hematuria in adults. Am Fam Physician. 2013;88(11):747–54.
- Sylvester RJ, van der Meijden AP, Oosterlinck W, Witjes JA, Bouffioux C, Denis L, Newling DW, Kurth K. Predicting recurrence and progression in individual patients with stage Ta T1 bladder cancer using EORTC risk tables: a combined analysis of 2596 patients from seven EORTC trials. Eur Urol. 2006;49(3):466–5; discussion 475–7.
- Sylvester RJ, Oosterlinck W, Witjes JA. The schedule and duration of intravesical chemotherapy in patients with non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer: a systematic review of the published results of randomized clinical trials. Eur Urol. 2008;53(4):709–19.
- Sylvester RJ, Brausi MA, Kirkels WJ, Hoeltl W, Calais Da Silva F, Powell PH, Prescott S, Kirkali Z, van de Beek C, Gorlia T, de Reijke TM. EORTC Genito-Urinary Tract Cancer Group. Long-term efficacy results of EORTC genito-urinary group randomized phase 3 study 30911 comparing intravesical instillations of epirubicin, bacillus Calmette-Guérin, and bacillus Calmette-Guérin plus isoniazid in patients with intermediate- and high-risk stage ta T1 urothelial carcinoma of the bladder. Eur Urol. 2010;57(5): 766–73.
- van Rhijn BW, van der Poel HG, van der Kwast TH. Urine markers for bladder cancer surveillance: a systematic review. Eur Urol. 2005;47(6):736–48.
- van Rhijn BW, van der Kwast TH, Kakiashvili DM, Fleshner NE, van der Aa MN, Alkhateeb S, Bangma CH, Jewett MA, Zlotta AR. Pathological stage review is indicated in primary pT1 bladder cancer. BJU Int. 2010a;106(2):206–11.
- van Rhijn BW, van Leenders GJ, Ooms BC, Kirkels WJ, Zlotta AR, Boevé ER, Jöbsis AC, van der Kwast TH. The pathologist's mean grade is constant and individualizes the prognostic value of bladder cancer grading. Eur Urol. 2010b;57(6):1052–7.

- Vikram R, Sandler CM, Ng CS. Imaging and staging of transitional cell carcinoma: part 2, upper urinary tract. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2009;192(6):1488–93.
- Vrooman OP, Witjes JA. Urinary markers in bladder cancer. Eur Urol. 2008;53(5):909–16.
- Yafi FA, Brimo F, Steinberg J, Aprikian AG, Tanguay S, Kassouf W. Prospective analysis of sensitivity

and specificity of urinary cytology and other urinary biomarkers for bladder cancer. Urol Oncol. 2015;33(2):66.e25–31.

Yutkin V, Nisman B, Pode D. Can urinary biomarkers replace cystoscopic examination in bladder cancer surveillance? Expert Rev Anticancer Ther. 2010;10(6): 787–90.



Urothelial Carcinoma In Situ and Treatment of Bacillus Calmette-Guérin Failures 22

David D'Andrea, Fred Witjes, Francesco Soria, and Shahrokh F. Shariat

Contents

Introduction	338
Urothelial Dysplasia	338
Carcinoma In Situ	338
Macroscopy	339
Microscopy	339
Molecular Biology	339
Clinical Implications	340
CIS Diagnosis	341
Therapy of CIS	342
Definition of BCG Failure	343

D. D'Andrea

Department of Urology and Comprehensive Cancer Center, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

F. Witjes

Department of Urology, University Hospital Nijmegen, Nijmegen, The Netherlands e-mail: Fred.Witjes@radboudumc.nl

F. Soria

Department of Urology and Comprehensive Cancer Center, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

Division of Urology, Department of Surgical Sciences, San Giovanni Battista Hospital, University of Studies of Torino, Turin, Italy

S. F. Shariat (⊠) Department of Urology and Comprehensive Cancer Center, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

Department of Urology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX, USA

Department of Urology, Weill Cornell Medical College, New York, NY, USA

Karl Landsteiner Institute of Urology and Andrology, Vienna, Austria

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 21

Treatment of BCG Failure and Recurrence After BCG	343
Repeat BCG	345
Combination of BCG with IFN-a	345
Intradermal Priming	345
MCNA	345
Early Cystectomy	345
Intracavitary Chemotherapeutic Agents	346
Device-Assisted Intravesical Chemotherapy	347
Photodynamic Therapy	347
Radiation Therapy	347
References	347

Abstract

Despite its superficial growth, urothelial carcinoma in situ is an aggressive disease with high recurrence and progression rates. Macroscopic as well as microscopic diagnosis is challenging.

Bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) is the most effective therapy for high-risk bladder cancer. In case of failure no other intravesical therapy has shown convincing results to be used in clinical routine. Radical cystectomy remains from an oncologic point of view the most effective therapy.

Introduction

Noninvasive flat urothelial tumors exhibit a wide spectrum of characteristics that vary from inflammatory, atypia, paraneoplastic, and clearly malignant. Moreover, denuded urothelium, inflammatory processes, and radiation-induced alterations make its differential diagnosis challenging.

Urothelial Dysplasia

Urothelial dysplasia is defined as a flat lesion with appreciable cytologic and architectural abnormalities that are believed to be preneoplastic but are not sufficient to be characterized as carcinoma in situ (CIS). Indeed, urothelial dysplasia is characterized by cohesive cells with mildly abnormal nuclear changes. Nuclear crowding, prominent nucleoli, and abnormal mitotic figures may be present. Umbrella cells can be found in dysplastic cells but not in CIS, helping in the differential diagnosis. These characteristics are mainly found in the basal layer, with a transition toward the luminal layer. Usually the urothelium is present in all its layers, but there can be an exfoliation of the more mature cells, exposing deeper altered layers.

Similarly to CIS, genetic instabilities like allelic loss of chromosome 9 and mutations in fibroblastic growth factor receptor 3 (FGFR3) are not infrequent, and are postulated to be the earliest genetic abnormality responsible for the transformation from normal tissue to atypia and dysplasia (Mhawech-Fauceglia et al. 2006).

The clinical relevance of urothelial dysplasia and its role as a precancerous lesion remains under debate. However, patients with a history of bladder cancer presenting with dysplasia are at risk for recurrence as it can progress into CIS in approximately 60% of the cases and need, therefore, a close follow-up (Cheng et al. 1999).

Carcinoma In Situ

CIS is a flat lesion of the surface urothelial layer composed of cells with high cytologic grade that per definition do not invade the lamina propria. While in T1 and higher stages concomitant CIS is found in about 50-60% of the cases, primary CIS is a relatively rare entity with a prevalence of about 3% of all new bladder cancer diagnoses (Moch et al. 2016). According to the TNM classification, CIS is a superficial cancer but, unlike low-grade Ta and T1, it elicits an aggressive behavior. Older studies published before the introduction of BCG therapy described the natural history of CIS. In these retrospective series, the average incidence of subsequent development of invasive disease was about 50%, and mainly in patients with diffuse CIS (Utz et al. 1969).

Macroscopy

Macroscopically it presents as a flat hyperemic area which mimics isolated inflammatory lesions or it may not be visible at all, making its diagnosis on white light cystoscopy challenging. Its occurrence can be isolated, diffuse, or concomitant with solid tumors. In the latter case, CIS can present as an erythematous area around the tumor and can be considered an extension of it.

Microscopy

Cells are large, pleomorphic, and chromatin clumping, and abnormal mitotic figures are common.

Nuclei are large, irregular, and hyperchromatic and present severe nuclear atypia as well as loss of cellular polarity. Loss of umbrella cells is characteristic in CIS and helps in the differential diagnosis with dysplasia. Cells are not cohesive and can easily exfoliate in the bladder (Lopez-Beltran et al. 2015). A typical CIS is depicted in Fig. 1.

Interobserver variability is high, even among experienced pathologists and despite many decades of efforts to develop pathologic classifications that reflect clinical behavior (Sharkey and Sarosdy 1997; Murphy et al. 2002)

Molecular Biology

Histopathological and molecular analyses support two major pathways in the pathogenesis of urothelial cancer. In the first one, normal urothelium degenerates to low-grade noninvasive disease. In the second one, normal urothelium develops CIS and subsequent muscle-invasive disease. There is also a third proposed pathway in which hyperplasia/dysplasia develops from normal urothelium and degenerates to high-grade papillary carcinoma and subsequent muscle-invasive disease (Fig. 2) (Knowles 2008).

Molecular studies have shown that the conversion of normal urothelium to dysplasia is associated with chromosome 9 deletions in 75% of cases, TP53 overexpression in 50%, and increased cellular growth in all cases (Mallofré et al. 2003).

Several other oncogenes and tumor suppressor genes, like fibroblast growth factor receptor-3 (*FGFR3*) and *RB1*, are involved in the genesis of CIS. The identification of combinations and sequences of these gene-alterations is essential for the understanding of the tumor own biology and the improvement of prediction models and is the focus of ongoing translational studies (Goebell and Knowles 2010; Robertson et al. 2017).

The differentiation between CIS and dysplasia using only histological feature is often difficult for pathologists. In this case, immunohistochemistry

Fig. 1 Microscopic appearance of a carcinoma in situ of the urinary bladder. (Courtesy of Prof. A. Haitel, Department of Pathology, Medical University of Vienna, Austria)





Fig. 2 Molecular pathway for the pathogenesis of development of papillary low-grade bladder cancer and carcinoma in situ. (Knowles 2008)

can help in the differential diagnosis. Usually CIS shows a p53 overexpression and genetic aberrations, particularly of chromosome 9 and 17 (Hopman et al. 2002; Knowles 2008; Goebell and Knowles 2010). Alterations in the *FGFR3* gene play a major role in low-grade cancer and demark a subpopulation with good prognosis and low recurrence rates whereas *FGFR3* mutations are a rare finding in high-grade tumors and CIS (Hernández et al. 2006).

The expression of cell-cycle proteins (i.e., p53 and p21) or adhesion molecules (E-cadherin) has been associated with clinical outcomes (Shariat et al. 2001, 2003), but their use as biomarkers in clinical routine is still limited due to lacking consensus definitions of assays and thresholds across the board.

A difference must be made between primary and concomitant CIS as they are two different tumor entities on molecular as well as prognostic level. Indeed, chromosome 9 loss is infrequent in the first one, while the latter has genetic alterations and molecular expression profiles similar to the concomitant tumor. Both have high *TP53* mutation rates and/or LOH of chromosome 17 (Hopman et al. 2002). This expression signature underlines the different pathways in carcinogenesis and development of papillary and invasive bladder cancer. Concomitant CIS probably represents a precursor stage of the main tumor. In summary, the genetic instability that characterizes CIS easily allows the occurrence of further alterations and, consequently, the development of invasive disease.

Clinical Implications

If symptomatic, patients with primary CIS present with irritative symptoms that are similar to those of a bacterial cystitis. Hematuria, gross or microscopic, can be present.

Clinical diagnosis is difficult, particularly under office white light cystoscopy, which can often be unremarkable. The definitive diagnosis comes often later in the work-up as part of mapping or TURB with enhanced imaging, such as photodynamic diagnosis (PDD).

Despite the apparently harmless definition, its clinical behavior is highly aggressive and if untreated progression rates to muscle-invasive bladder cancer (MIBC) are as high as 60% (Lamm et al. 1998). Since the introduction of intravesical bacillus Calmette-Guérin and its report by Morales et al. in 1976, the natural history of CIS has changed and its progression to an extensive disease has become even more rare.

Clinical manifestations of CIS can be distinguished in:

- Asymptomatic focal primary CIS, which is the earliest and least aggressive form of the disease
- Symptomatic diffuse primary CIS
- CIS associated with prior or concurrent Ta or T1 urothelial carcinoma

CIS Diagnosis

The detection of CIS consists of a combination of cytological examination of exfoliated cells in urine and histological evaluation of random bladder biopsies under white light cystoscopy.

In case of suspected CIS or positive cytology without evidence of tumor in the bladder, the recommendation grade from the European Association of Urology guidelines for mapping biopsies of normal looking urothelium (grade B) and from the prostatic urethra (grade C) is low.

New imaging technologies have been developed in order to improve the detection rates and are currently widely used in clinical routine.

Photodynamic Diagnosis

PDD makes use of optical imaging agents instilled in the bladder before cystoscopy. These compounds induce the endogenous production of the photosensitizer protoporphyrin IX which accumulates selectively in neoplastic cells. If the cystoscopy is performed with light source of 380–470 nm (blue light), protoporphyrin IX is activated and induces emission of fluorescence light (693 nm) enhancing the detection and diagnosis of bladder cancer.

PPD has higher sensitivity (92% vs 71%) but lower specificity (63% vs 81%) when compared to white light cystoscopy (Mowatt et al. 2011). Moreover, it can detect up to 40% more CIS (Burger et al. 2013) and reduce recurrence but not progression rates (Rink et al. 2013).

Two photodynamic agents, 5-aminolevoulinic acid (ALA) and its derivate hexaminolevulinate (HEX), have been extensively investigated and are therefore mainly used in clinical routine. None of the two substances has shown a superiority in tumor detection compared to the other (Burger et al. 2009).

Both agents are precursors in the formation of the photoactive intermediate protoporphyrin IX and other photoactive protoporphyrins. After excitation with light at wavelengths between 360 and 450 nm, protoporphyrin IX returns to a lower energy level inducing fluorescence. The fluorescence from tumor tissue appears bright red and demarcated, whereas the background normal tissue appears dark blue. Protoporphyrin IX is not only accumulated in tumor cells but in general in all cells with an increased metabolism, including inflammatory cells. This increases the false positive rates in patients with urinary tract infection, recent TURB or intravesical BCG instillation within the last 3 months, although sensitivity still is higher than with white light in these cases. It is therefore advised to treat the infection or wait at least 6 weeks after the last BCG instillation. The use of PDD during TURB allows the detection of more tumors and a more radical resection. This has also a beneficial effect on recurrence rates with an absolute reduction of 10% in the first year of follow-up (Burger et al. 2013).

Narrow-Band Imaging

Narrow-band imaging reduces the whole spectrum of white light to two wavelengths, namely 415 nm blue light and 540 nm green light. These two wavelengths are the peak light absorption of hemoglobin allowing an enhanced visualization of hypervascular tumor tissue. The main advantage of this procedure, compared to PDD, relies on the avoidance of disposable materials and intravesical instillation prior to cystoscopy.

Several other visualization technologies for tissue differentiation have been developed and are mainly based on digital filters. These technologies will probably make the use of white light cystoscopy alone obsolete in the near future.

Cytology

Urine cytology on exfoliated cells is a powerful, fast, and cost-effective tool in the diagnosis and surveillance of bladder cancer. Urine cytology has a sensitivity of 28–100% for CIS but is highly investigator-dependent. Moreover, several factors like urinary tract infections, urinary stones, indwelling catheters but also incorrect retrieval and fixation of the urine can affect the quality of the material. It is imperative that all this information is reported to the pathologist to increase the value of the analysis.

The Paris Working Group has recently proposed a standardized reporting system for reporting and classifying urinary samples also considering clinical aspects of patient management.

- Adequacy of urine specimens (Adequacy)
- Negative for high-grade urothelial carcinoma (Negative)
- Atypical urothelial cells (AUC)
- Suspicious for high-grade urothelial carcinoma (Suspicious)
- Low-grade urothelial neoplasia (LGUN)
- High-grade urothelial carcinoma (HGUC)

In conclusion, isolated CIS is a highly aggressive disease with high progression rates to invasive disease if untreated. Its diagnosis is often challenging even if the development of new diagnostic imaging technologies has allowed a more accurate identification during endoscopic procedures.

The overall impact of better detection of concomitant CIS remains under debate because it may not alter management of patients who have highrisk NMIBC but its prognostic role in these patients, as well as in those with MIBC, is significant and essential for a more accurate risk stratification of urothelial cancer (Shariat et al. 2007a; Palou et al. 2012; Wheat et al. 2012; Youssef et al. 2011).

Therapy of CIS

Adjuvant intravesical BCG instillation after TURB has shown to reduce recurrence rates and at least

delay progression when compared to TURB alone or in combination with intravesical chemotherapy. It is therefore the standard therapy for high-risk NMIBC. Intravesical BCG can potentially treat residual papillary lesions but should not be used as a substitute to complete transurethral resection. In this context, the treatment of CIS represents a completely different scenario. Indeed, transurethral resection is mainly restricted to small biopsies and a complete resection can never be guaranteed because of the before mentioned limitations. Therefore, adjuvant treatment with BCG is indicated and essential in every patient with CIS (Casey et al. 2015; Chade et al. 2010b). Particularly, patients with primary CIS treated with CIS have a 26% better response rate at 6 months compared to those with concomitant CIS or secondary to a papillary NMIBC (Chade et al. 2010a).

In the case of extensive disease, immediate radical cystectomy can be offered, achieving excellent long-term results, but in a relevant number of cases this would result in an overtreatment.

As shown in the subgroup analysis of the SWOG 8507 trial (Lamm et al. 2000) maintenance BCG cycles are of paramount importance for the long-term response to therapy. However, the optimal duration of maintenance is still under investigation. Nevertheless, in patients with highrisk disease 3 years of maintenance are more effective than 1 year for reducing recurrence (Cambier et al. 2016).

Response rates to BCG for CIS are excellent and range from 72% to 93%. On the other hand, 50% of these patients will experience recurrence and may develop progression eventually, requiring a lifelong follow-up (Takenaka et al. 2008; Sylvester et al. 2002). In patients with CIS persistence after a first induction cycle, a second induction can achieve complete response. Therefore, final response to therapy should be assessed after 6 months.

Patients with CIS are also at a higher risk of developing extravesical recurrence like in the upper urinary tract and prostate, resulting in worse survival outcomes. In the case of prostatic presentation, CIS invades only the epithelial lining of the prostatic urethra or the prostatic ducts and should be clearly differentiated from urothelial cancer invading the prostatic stroma, which per definition is a T4a stage. The presence of prostatic CIS concomitant with primary pT1G3, represents an independent adverse prognostic feature. Therefore, the biopsy of the prostatic urethra is of paramount prognostic importance for an accurate risk stratification (Palou et al. 2012).

These cases can be treated with adjuvant BCG, but results are not optimal owing to the short exposure time of cancer cells to the agent.

Several BCG strains are available. One EORTC meta-analysis showed no difference in terms of reduction of progression to muscle-invasive disease (Sylvester et al. 2002). The choice which strain to use relies on clinical expertise and local availability.

Definition of BCG Failure

Defining a patient as failure requires particular attention as it drives relevant therapy decisions. Therefore, it must be assured that the patient has received an adequate and sufficiently long therapy schedule.

Recurrent or persistent disease after an induction cycle was in the past generally defined as BCG failure. This generalization, also due to the heterogeneity of older studies, does not accurately describe the possible scenarios associated with therapy duration time to recurrence and histopathologic features at the time of relapse. Indeed, all these characteristics have independent prognostic features and cannot be, therefore, generalized. Non-high-grade recurrence after BCG, for example, should not be considered as BCG failure.

The EAU guideline panel has categorized BCG failure in three categories which are reported in Table 1.

There are also a small number of patients who are defined as BCG intolerant because of the toxicity. These patients experience severe side effects that necessitate therapy interruption and prevent further instillations and are therefore at higher risk for recurrence.

As mentioned before, it is important to remember that the declaration of BCG failure can take up

Table 1 Categories of unsuccessful treatment with intravesical BCG

Whenever a muscle-invasive bladder cancer is detected during follow-up

BCG-refractory tumor:

If high-grade, non-muscle-invasive papillary tumor is present at 3 months. Further conservative treatment with BCG is associated with increased risk of progression

If CIS (without concomitant papillary tumor) is present at both 3 and 6 months. If patients with CIS present at 6 months, an additional BCG course can achieve a complete response in >50% of cases

If high-grade tumor appears during BCG therapy High-grade recurrence after BCG. Recurrence of highgrade/grade 3 (WHO 2004/1973; Epstein et al. 1998; Sauter et al. 2004) tumor after completion of BCG maintenance, despite an initial response

to 6 months. Indeed, 40–60% of patients that do not respond to a first induction cycle may respond to a second course. Further courses of BCG beyond two are not recommended because the failure rate is \geq 80% of the cases (Sylvester et al. 2005). Patients who fail therapy within 6 months after the last instillation seem to have the same prognosis as those who are BCG refractory. The International Bladder Cancer Group summarizes these patients as "BCG unresponsive" (Kamat et al. 2016). The EAU guideline panel has proposed an algorithm for the treatment of BCG-failed NMIBC patients (Fig. 3).

Treatment of BCG Failure and Recurrence After BCG

Based on the categories defining BCG failure, a risk adapted treatment can be offered to the patients. Previous history, the individual situation, and the histopathological report should always be considered in the decision making.

Generally, with the exception of CIS, patients failing intravesical BCG therapy are unlikely to respond to a rechallenge. Therefore, more aggressive treatments with curative intent are advisable and radical cystectomy would be the first choice as stated by the EAU and AUA guidelines panels.

A second BCG induction can be offered in selected patients with intermediate-risk disease or with primary CIS.



Fig. 3 Algorithm proposed by the European Association of Urology guideline panel for the treatment of NMIBC recurrence during or after intravesical BCG therapy. *BCG* bacillus Calmette-Guérin, *CIS* carcinoma in situ, *HG* high

Patients presenting adverse features such as concomitant diffuse CIS, multiple and/or large tumors that are not completely resectable endoscopically, tumors that involve the prostatic urethra or the distal ureter, some forms of variant histology of urothelial carcinoma and T1 tumors with

grade, *IVU* intravenous urography, *LG* low-grade, *PDD* photodynamic diagnosis, *TURB* transurethral resection of the bladder

lymphovascular invasion are at highest risk for disease progression and may not respond to BCG therapy at all. In these patients, immediate radical cystectomy (after the first diagnosis) or early radical cystectomy (after intravesical therapy failure) can be considered for therapeutic purposes. The risks and benefits of a radical cystectomy for NMIBC should always be discussed with the patient, in a shared decision-making process. While in some cases immediate radical cystectomy may sound like an overtreatment with consequent impairment in quality of life, there are some aspects that should be considered as follows:

- If radical cystectomy is performed before progression to MIBC, in 80% of the patients a disease-free survival at 5 years can be achieved (Shariat et al. 2006).
- The clinical staging composed of TURB specimen and imaging can be inaccurate resulting in an upstaging of the patients in about 40% of the patients at the time of radical cystectomy (Shariat et al. 2007b; Tilki et al. 2010).

Several bladder-preserving therapies can be offered, but all of these therapy approaches are considered oncologically inferior to radical cystectomy.

Repeat BCG

In selected patients with disease persistence after a first induction course of BCG, a second induction course can be effective in about 50% of the cases, but response rates are not long lasting requiring a close follow-up. Patients who have failed two induction cycles will respond in only 20% of the cases to further courses of BCG. These patients are at higher risk of progression and develop metastases in about 50% of the cases. A third induction cycle is, therefore, not recommended (Catalona et al. 1987; Rosevear et al. 2011; Steinberg et al. 2016).

Combination of BCG with IFN-a

Due to high costs and nonsuperiority to BCG monotherapy, the use of INF-a in combination is reserved for BCG failure. In this setting, salvage low-dose BCG plus INF-a therapy can achieve response rates similar to those of induction cycle in BCG-naïve patients and about 50% disease-

free survival rates after 24 months (Joudi et al. 2006).

Response rates depend on the number of previous induction cycles and respective failures. Indeed, patients treated with low-dose BCG plus INF-a for CIS after two or more prior BCG failures have a 14–23% disease-free survival after 2 years. Patients with only one failure or naïve patients have a 57% vs 69% disease-free survival, respectively (Rosevear et al. 2011).

Intradermal Priming

To further improve the response rates, the combination of BCG with more immunostimulating drugs has been experimentally proposed. The intradermal injection of BCG vaccine itself, stimulates the production of cytotoxic T cells and increases the infiltration of the bladder if secondarily exposed to BCG. A quadruple therapy consisting of intravesical solution with one-third dose BCG, 50 million units IFN, and 22 million units interleukin-2, along with a 250-mcg subcutaneous sargramostim injection has been proposed, but data on treatment tolerability and long-term outcomes are limited (Steinberg et al. 2017). One ongoing prospective trial (NCT02326168) is investigating the effect of intradermal priming.

MCNA

The use of other immunomodulatory drugs like MCNA, an agent comprised of mycobacterial cell wall fragments complexed with biologically active nucleic acids, derived from the nonpathogenic Mycobacterium Phlei has been reported, but their use is still experimental (Morales et al. 2015).

Early Cystectomy

High-grade NMIBC is an aggressive disease with many cases progressing to muscle-invasive disease despite complete transurethral resection and adjuvant intravesical therapy. Therefore, in BCG failure a more aggressive approach is imperative to achieve optimal disease control. The term early radical cystectomy refers to a procedure performed before the classical indication of muscle-invasive disease but in patients who have already failed one previous treatment cycle. It must be differentiated from immediate radical cystectomy, where the procedure is performed immediately after the diagnosis of NMIBC. Although this may sound as overtreatment, there are some considerations that have to be made.

Not every BCG failure has the same prognosis. Patients who fail BCG therapy after 6 months have a significant higher risk of recurrence and progression to muscle-invasive disease when compared to those patients who fail therapy further on (Herr and Dalbagni 2003). Moreover, patients who experience disease progression after opting for a bladder preserving management also tend to have worse oncologic outcomes and a 10% reduced overall survival after 5 years compared to those who are muscle invasive at the first diagnosis (Lerner et al. 2009; Moschini et al. 2016).

If radical cystectomy is performed in T1 stage, patients have a 13% higher cancer-specific survival when compared to those with T2 stage (77.5% vs 64.5%) (Shariat et al. 2006).

It has also been reported that patients with BCG refractory CIS treated with radical cystectomy have 39% rate of upstaging and a 6% risk of lymph node metastasis (Tilki et al. 2010)

All these data support extirpative surgery and its performance at an early moment in the course of the disease to achieve the best oncologic result. Nevertheless, the risk of progression must be weighed against the morbidity and the change in quality of life after radical cystectomy.

Despite all international guidelines support early radical cystectomy, a survey performed in 2003 showed that only one fifth of the American urologists would advise patients with highgrade NMIBC after two BCG failures for radical cystectomy or radiotherapy (Joudi et al. 2003).

Intracavitary Chemotherapeutic Agents

Thiotepa (triethylenethiophosphoramide) is an alkylating agent approved for the adjuvant treatment of NMIBC. It can significantly reduce recurrence rates, but since the results of prospective randomized trials have shown the superiority of BCG (Martínez-Piñeiro et al. 1990), its use is limited in high-risk disease. No data are available on its efficacy in the treatment of BCG failure.

Valrubicin is approved by the FDA for the therapy of BCG refractory CIS. In a pivotal study, complete response at 6 months could be achieved in 21% of the cases (Steinberg et al. 2000). However, more recent studies have shown a complete response at 6 and 12 months only in 18% and 16.4% of the cases, respectively (Dinney et al. 2013).

The use of gemcitabine after BCG failure seems promising, but actual data rely on small sample sizes. The SWOG S0353 trial, for example, enrolled 58 patients who had undergone at least two prior BCG courses. The results showed a recurrence-free survival of 21% after 24 months in patients treated with gemcitabine (Skinner et al. 2013).

Intravesical taxanes have also been studied in BCG failure, but results are preliminary and their use is restricted to clinical trials. A phase I trial, for example, has shown a 3-year recurrence-free survival of 25% if docetaxel is administered with a course of 6 weekly instillations (Barlow et al. 2013). Nanoparticle albumin-bound paclitaxel has an increased solubility and reduced toxicity compared to docetaxel. Its use has been reported in a phase I/II study showing a response in 36% of the patients after 6 weeks (McKiernan et al. 2014).

In summary, intravesical chemotherapies are still not used in clinical routine as salvage therapy because of several limitations. Cohorts evaluated in clinical trial are small and heterogeneous, the follow-up is short and no standardized instillation schedule could be defined. Moreover, the pharmacodynamics of the drug itself, its toxicity, and the limited depth of penetration in the tissue limit their use.

347

Device-Assisted Intravesical Chemotherapy

Intravesical chemotherapy has shown to be not as effective as BCG. Therefore, there has been almost no role for the use of intravesical chemotherapy after BCG failure. In the past years, new device-assisted intravesical therapies have been developed to allow a deeper penetration of the drug in the tissue and improve, therefore, its effectiveness. Microwave-induced hyperthermia (MIH) and electromotive intravesical chemotherapy (EMDA) have emerged as alternative therapies for the high-risk NMIBC, and their use has been supported by a certain level of evidence also as salvage therapy in BCG refractory patients.

MIH

MIH acts on different layers. The hyperthermia itself induces cell degeneration, inhibits angiogenesis, and acts in synergism with chemotherapy. A specific catheter provided with microwave antennas must be placed in the bladder and connected to an external device which provides continuous irrigation and 915-MHz microwaves. The target temperature is set to 41 °C and 44 °C for a total irrigation duration of 60 min.

A prospective trial compared intravesical chemohyperthermia versus BCG in an adjuvant setting and showed no significant difference in recurrence rates after 2 years, but the trial was prematurely closed due to slow accrual (Arends et al. 2016).

In the case of BCG failure, EMDA can keep progression rates under 5% and achieve a recurrence-free survival of 85% and 56% after 1 and 2 years, respectively. The administration of maintenance cycles seems to play a relevant role in outcomes improvement (Nativ et al. 2009), but prospective randomized trials are needed in order to confirm these findings. Different chemotherapeutic agents have been used, but their efficacy is comparable (Arends et al. 2014).

EMDA

EMDA takes advantage of iontophoresis to improve the penetration of chemotherapeutics in the tissue. A voltage gradient of 15–20 mA is applied through a pad on the abdominal skin and an electrode in the bladder. Therapy cycles have a duration of 30 min and MMC is mainly used. One randomized controlled trial comparing sequential BCG and EMDA versus BCG alone has shown a 16% reduction in recurrence and 12.6% reduction in progression rates (Di Stasi et al. 2006). No trials have investigated the role of EMDA in BCG failure.

Photodynamic Therapy

In this procedure photosensitizing agents are injected intravenously or administered orally. Light delivered by different laser systems is then locally applied in the bladder and activates the drug. The experience with photodynamic therapy in BCG failure is limited. Small trials have shown response rates between 12% and 50% but high adverse events rates, particularly cardiotoxicity and hemodynamic instability, associated with the oral administration of 5-aminolevulinic acid.

Radiation Therapy

Radiation therapy in the treatment of NMIBC is generally restricted to those individuals who refuse or are unfit for radical cystectomy after the failure of intravesical therapy.

For the treatment of BCG failure, there is only limited data from small retrospective studies. It must also be kept in mind that patients included in these studies were treated with combined chemoradiotherapy after progression to MIBC (Wo et al. 2009). Radiation therapy is therefore generally not recommended for BCG-failed NMIBC patients.

References

- Arends TJH, Van der Heijden AG, Witjes JA. Combined chemohyperthermia: 10-year single center experience in 160 patients with nonmuscle invasive bladder cancer. J Urol. 2014;192(3):708–13.
- Arends TJH, et al. Results of a randomised controlled trial comparing intravesical chemohyperthermia with

mitomycin C versus bacillus Calmette-Guérin for adjuvant treatment of patients with intermediate- and highrisk non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer. Eur Urol. 2016;69(6):1046–52.

- Barlow LJ, McKiernan JM, Benson MC. Long-term survival outcomes with intravesical docetaxel for recurrent nonmuscle invasive bladder cancer after previous bacillus Calmette-Guérin therapy. J Urol. 2013;189 (3):834–9.
- Burger M, et al. Hexaminolevulinate is equal to 5-aminolevulinic acid concerning residual tumor and recurrence rate following photodynamic diagnostic assisted transurethral resection of bladder tumors. Urology. 2009;74(6):1282–6.
- Burger M, et al. Photodynamic diagnosis of non-muscleinvasive bladder cancer with hexaminolevulinate cystoscopy: a meta-analysis of detection and recurrence based on raw data. Eur Urol. 2013;64(5):846–54.
- Cambier S, et al. EORTC Nomograms and risk groups for predicting recurrence, progression, and disease-specific and overall survival in non-muscle-invasive stage ta-T1 urothelial bladder cancer patients treated with 1-3 years of maintenance bacillus Calmette-Guérin. Eur Urol. 2016;69(1):60–9.
- Casey RG, et al. Diagnosis and management of urothelial carcinoma in situ of the lower urinary tract: a systematic review. Eur Urol. 2015;67(5):876–88.
- Catalona WJ, et al. Risks and benefits of repeated courses of intravesical bacillus Calmette-Guerin therapy for superficial bladder cancer. J Urol. 1987;137(2): 220–4.
- Chade DC, Shariat SF, Adamy A, et al. Clinical outcome of primary versus secondary bladder carcinoma in situ. J Urol. 2010a;184(2):464–9.
- Chade DC, Shariat SF, Godoy G, et al. Clinical outcomes of primary bladder carcinoma in situ in a contemporary series. J Urol. 2010b;184(1):74–80.
- Cheng L, et al. Natural history of urothelial dysplasia of the bladder. Am J Surg Pathol. 1999;23(4):443–7.
- Di Stasi SM, et al. Sequential BCG and electromotive mitomycin versus BCG alone for high-risk superficial bladder cancer: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol. 2006;7(1):43–51.
- Dinney CPN, Greenberg RE, Steinberg GD. Intravesical valrubicin in patients with bladder carcinoma in situ and contraindication to or failure after bacillus Calmette-Guérin. Urol Oncol. 2013;31(8):1635–42.
- Epstein JI, et al. The World Health Organization/International Society of Urological Pathology consensus classification of urothelial (transitional cell) neoplasms of the urinary bladder. Bladder Consensus Conference Committee. Am J Surg Pathol. 1998;22(12):1435–48.
- Goebell PJ, Knowles MA. Bladder cancer or bladder cancers? Genetically distinct malignant conditions of the urothelium. Urol Oncol. 2010;28(4):409–28.
- Hernández S, et al. Prospective study of FGFR3 mutations as a prognostic factor in nonmuscle invasive urothelial bladder carcinomas. J Clin Oncol. 2006;24 (22):3664–71.

- Herr HW, Dalbagni G. Defining bacillus Calmette-Guerin refractory superficial bladder tumors. J Urol. 2003;169 (5):1706–8.
- Hopman AHN, et al. Identification of chromosome 9 alterations and p53 accumulation in isolated carcinoma in situ of the urinary bladder versus carcinoma in situ associated with carcinoma. Am J Pathol. 2002;161 (4):1119–25.
- Joudi FN, et al. Contemporary management of superficial bladder cancer in the United States: a pattern of care analysis. Urology. 2003;62(6):1083–8.
- Joudi FN, et al. Final results from a national multicenter phase II trial of combination bacillus Calmette-Guérin plus interferon alpha-2B for reducing recurrence of superficial bladder cancer. Urol Oncol. 2006;24 (4):344–8.
- Kamat AM, et al. Definitions, end points, and clinical trial designs for non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer: recommendations from the international bladder cancer group. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(16):1935–44.
- Knowles MA. Bladder cancer subtypes defined by genomic alterations. Scand J Urol Nephrol Suppl. 2008;42 (218):116–30.
- Lamm D, et al. Updated concepts and treatment of carcinoma in situ. Urol Oncol. 1998;4(4–5):130–8.
- Lamm DL, et al. Maintenance bacillus Calmette-Guerin immunotherapy for recurrent TA, T1 and carcinoma in situ transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: a randomized Southwest Oncology Group Study. J Urol. 2000;163(4):1124–9.
- Lerner SP, et al. Failure to achieve a complete response to induction BCG therapy is associated with increased risk of disease worsening and death in patients with high risk non-muscle invasive bladder cancer. Urol Oncol. 2009;27(2):155–9.
- Lopez-Beltran A, et al. Dysplasia and carcinoma in situ of the urinary bladder. Anal Quant Cytopathol Histopathol. 2015;37(1):29–38.
- Mallofré C, et al. Immunohistochemical expression of CK20, p53, and Ki-67 as objective markers of urothelial dysplasia. Mod Pathol. 2003;16(3):187–91.
- Martínez-Piñeiro JA, et al. Bacillus Calmette-Guerin versus doxorubicin versus thiotepa: a randomized prospective study in 202 patients with superficial bladder cancer. J Urol. 1990;143(3):502–6.
- McKiernan JM, et al. Phase II trial of intravesical nanoparticle albumin bound paclitaxel for the treatment of nonmuscle invasive urothelial carcinoma of the bladder after bacillus Calmette-Guérin treatment failure. J Urol. 2014;192(6):1633–8.
- Mhawech-Fauceglia P, Cheney RT, Schwaller J. Genetic alterations in urothelial bladder carcinoma: an updated review. Cancer. 2006;106(6):1205–16.
- Moch H, et al. WHO classification of tumours of the urinary system and male genital organs. 4th ed. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2016.
- Morales A, et al. Efficacy and safety of MCNA in patients with nonmuscle invasive bladder cancer at high risk for recurrence and progression after failed treatment
with bacillus Calmette-Guérin. J Urol. 2015;193(4): 1135–43.

- Moschini M, et al. Comparing long-term outcomes of primary and progressive carcinoma invading bladder muscle after radical cystectomy. BJU Int. 2016;117 (4):604–10.
- Mowatt G, et al. Photodynamic diagnosis of bladder cancer compared with white light cystoscopy: systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Technol Assess Health Care. 2011;27(1):3–10.
- Murphy WM, Takezawa K, Maruniak NA. Interobserver discrepancy using the 1998 World Health Organization/International Society of Urologic Pathology classification of urothelial neoplasms: practical choices for patient care. J Urol. 2002;168(3):968–72.
- Nativ O, et al. Combined thermo-chemotherapy for recurrent bladder cancer after bacillus Calmette-Guerin. J Urol. 2009;182(4):1313–7.
- Palou J, et al. Female gender and carcinoma in situ in the prostatic urethra are prognostic factors for recurrence, progression, and disease-specific mortality in T1G3 bladder cancer patients treated with bacillus Calmette-Guérin. Eur Urol. 2012;62(1):118–25.
- Rink M, et al. Hexyl aminolevulinate-guided fluorescence cystoscopy in the diagnosis and follow-up of patients with non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer: a critical review of the current literature. Eur Urol. 2013;64 (4):624–38.
- Robertson AG, et al. Comprehensive molecular characterization of muscle-invasive bladder cancer. Cell. 2017;171(3):540–556.e25.
- Rosevear HM, et al. Factors affecting response to bacillus Calmette-Guérin plus interferon for urothelial carcinoma in situ. J Urol. 2011;186(3):817–23.
- Sauter G, et al. Tumours of the urinary system: non-invasive urothelial neoplasias. In: Sauter G, Amin M, et al., editors. WHO classification of classification of tumours of the urinary system and male genital organs. IARCC Press: Lyon. 2004.
- Shariat SF, et al. E-cadherin expression predicts clinical outcome in carcinoma in situ of the urinary bladder. Urology. 2001;57(1):60–5.
- Shariat SF, et al. Association of p53 and p21 expression with clinical outcome in patients with carcinoma in situ of the urinary bladder. Urology. 2003;61(6):1140–5.
- Shariat SF, et al. Outcomes of radical cystectomy for transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: a contemporary series from the Bladder Cancer Research Consortium. J Urol. 2006;176(6 Pt 1):2414–22, discussion 2422
- Shariat SF, Palapattu GS, Karakiewicz PI, Rogers CG, Vazina A, Bastian PJ, Schoenberg MP, Lerner SP, Sagalowsky AI, Lotan Y. Concomitant carcinoma in situ is a feature of aggressive disease in patients with organ-confined TCC at radical cystectomy. Eur Urol. 2007a;51(1):152–60.
- Shariat SF, Palapattu GS, Karakiewicz PI, Rogers CG, Vazina A, Bastian PJ, Schoenberg MP, Lerner SP,

Sagalowsky AI, Lotan Y. Discrepancy between clinical and pathologic stage: impact on prognosis after radical cystectomy. Eur Urol. 2007b;51(1):137–49, discussion 149–51

- Sharkey FE, Sarosdy MF. The significance of central pathology review in clinical studies of transitional cell carcinoma in situ. J Urol. 1997;157(1):68–70, discussion 70–1
- Skinner EC, et al. SWOG S0353: phase II trial of intravesical gemcitabine in patients with nonmuscle invasive bladder cancer and recurrence after 2 prior courses of intravesical bacillus Calmette-Guérin. J Urol. 2013;190(4):1200–4.
- Steinberg G, et al. Efficacy and safety of valrubicin for the treatment of bacillus Calmette-Guerin refractory carcinoma in situ of the bladder. The Valrubicin Study Group. J Urol. 2000;163(3):761–7.
- Steinberg RL, et al. Bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) treatment failures with non-muscle invasive bladder cancer: a data-driven definition for BCG unresponsive disease. Bladder Cancer. 2016;2(2):215–24.
- Steinberg RL, et al. Quadruple immunotherapy of bacillus Calmette-Guérin, interferon, interleukin-2, and granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor as salvage therapy for non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer. Urol Oncol. 2017;35(12):670.e7–14.
- Sylvester RJ, van der Meijden APM, Lamm DL. Intravesical bacillus Calmette-Guerin reduces the risk of progression in patients with superficial bladder cancer: a meta-analysis of the published results of randomized clinical trials. J Urol. 2002;168(5):1964–70.
- Sylvester RJ, et al. High-grade Ta urothelial carcinoma and carcinoma in situ of the bladder. Urology. 2005;66 (6 Suppl 1):90–107.
- Takenaka A, et al. Clinical outcomes of bacillus Calmette-Guérin instillation therapy for carcinoma in situ of urinary bladder. Int J Urol. 2008;15(4):309–13.
- Tilki D, et al. Characteristics and outcomes of patients with clinical carcinoma in situ only treated with radical cystectomy: an international study of 243 patients. J Urol. 2010;183(5):1757–63.
- Utz DC, Hansh KA, Farrow GM. The plight of the patient with carcinoma in situ of the bladder. Trans Am Assoc Genitourin Surg. 1969;61:90–100.
- Wheat JC, et al. Concomitant carcinoma in situ is a feature of aggressive disease in patients with organ confined urothelial carcinoma following radical nephroureterectomy. Urol Oncol. 2012;30(3):252–8.
- Wo JY, et al. The results of concurrent chemo-radiotherapy for recurrence after treatment with bacillus Calmette-Guérin for non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer: is immediate cystectomy always necessary? BJU Int. 2009;104(2):179–83.
- Youssef RF, et al. Prognostic effect of urinary bladder carcinoma in situ on clinical outcome of subsequent upper tract urothelial carcinoma. Urology. 2011;77 (4):861–6.



Local Treatment, Radical Cystectomy, 23 and Urinary Diversion

Daniel Phat Nguyen and George Niklaus Thalmann

Contents

Introduction	352
Radical Cystectomy: Preoperative Assessment	353
Oncologic Outcomes of Radical Cystectomy	353
Survival Probabilities After Radical Cystectomy	353
Outcomes for Patients with Lymph Node Metastases	354
Local Recurrence and Quality of Surgery	355
Conditional Survival After Radical Cystectomy	355
Complications After Radical Cystectomy	356
Standardized Reporting of Complications	356
Perioperative Mortality After Radical Cystectomy	356
Nerve-Sparing Radical Cystectomy and Continent Urinary Diversion	357
Clinical Evidence in Favor of Nerve Sparing	357
Rationale for Nerve Sparing from Anatomical and Physiological Studies	357
Nerve-Sparing Radical Cystectomy: Safety and Technique	358
Robot-Assisted Radical Cystectomy	358
Complications After Robot-Assisted Radical Cystectomy	359
Oncologic Outcomes After Robot-Assisted Radical Cystectomy	359
Robot-Assisted Radical Cystectomy: Challenges Ahead	360
Pelvic Lymph Node Dissection	361
Pelvic Lymph Node Dissection as Staging Procedure	361
Necessity of Pelvic Lymph Node Dissection	361
Extent of Pelvic Lymph Node Dissection	361
Urinary Diversion	363
Ileal Conduit	364
Rectosigmoid Bladder/Mainz Pouch II	364
Heterotopic Continent Catheterizable Urinary Reservoir/Mainz Pouch I	364
Continent Orthotopic Urinary Diversion	365

D. P. Nguyen · G. N. Thalmann (🖂)

Department of Urology, Bern University Hospital, Bern, Switzerland

e-mail: daniel.nguyen@insel.ch; george.thalmann@insel. ch; urology.berne@insel.ch

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 23

Continent Orthotopic Urinary Diversion: Patient Selection	365
Continent Orthotopic Urinary Diversion: Surgical Technique	366
Continent Orthotopic Urinary Diversion: Quality of Life and Complications	367
References	368

Abstract

The open technique of radical cystectomy (RC) has become an efficacious and safe procedure for patients with muscle-invasive or high-risk non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer. Disease-free survival probabilities range from 60% to 70% at 5 years and from 50% to 65% at 10 years. In recent years, more focus has been placed on quality of life after RC. There is evidence that nerve-sparing techniques have a beneficial effect on shortand long-term continence rates in patients with continent urinary diversion. Furthermore, advances in robotic surgery have turned robot-assisted RC (RARC) into a potential alternative to the open procedure. While RARC has not shown benefit in terms of complication outcomes or perioperative morbidity, short-term oncologic data for RARC appear acceptable (bearing in mind that selection bias in most series precludes definitive conclusions). There is general consensus, however, that pelvic lymph node dissection (PLND) should be performed in every case of RC. From observational data, a more extensive PLND template is associated with higher detection rate of lymph node metastasis and lower adjusted risk of mortality. The results of two prospective, randomized trials comparing extended and standard templates are highly anticipated. Following RC, urinary diversion is mandatory. Ileal conduits are most commonly performed, while continent cutaneous urinary diversions represent a valid alternative. Orthotopic bladder substitution allows preservation of an intact body image and normal voiding function and thus of a normal lifestyle, though it requires careful patient selection, meticulous surgical technique, conscientious

postoperative patient instruction, and lifelong follow-up.

Introduction

Since Whitmore and Marshall's report of the first radical cystectomy (RC) series of the modern era in 1962, the procedure has seen substantial improvements in efficacy and safety along with advances in anesthesia. Today, RC with pelvic lymph node dissection (PLND) remains the mainstay of therapy for patients with clinically localized muscle-invasive bladder cancer and high-risk or refractory non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer, and it offers the best chance of cure for these patients (Clark et al. 2016). The most frequently used urinary diversions are ileal conduit and orthotopic bladder substitution. For the latter, long-term daytime and nighttime continence rates as high as 90% and 70%, respectively, have been reported (Furrer et al. 2016a). Advances in anatomical knowledge and surgical technique have spurred increased use of nervesparing techniques, allowing better preservation of sexual function and continence (Furrer et al. 2016b).

More recently, as minimally invasive techniques are being applied in a growing number of urologic centers, the value of robot-assisted RC (RARC) as an alternative to open RC has been debated. And while there is little doubt that PLND should be performed in conjunction with RC, general consensus on the extent of the dissection template has not been reached.

This chapter will review the experience with open RC in terms of oncologic and complication outcomes; will discuss ongoing controversies on the value of nerve-sparing techniques, RARC, and the extent of PLND; and will give special consideration to the different forms of urinary diversion following RC.

Radical Cystectomy: Preoperative Assessment

Clinical staging of the primary tumor is based on analysis of the pathologic specimen provided by endoscopic resection as well as bimanual examination under anesthesia. Despite some controversy regarding its value in the context of modern imaging, examination under anesthesia has recently been shown to still independently improve the ability to determine local tumor stage (Rozanski et al. 2015). These procedures are completed by performing computed tomography or magnetic resonance imaging of the abdomen and pelvis, including excretory phase to exclude involvement of the upper urinary tract, in addition to bone scintigraphy. Importantly, transurethral resection should be limited to a single, site-directed biopsy in the case of a macroscopically solid, invasive tumor for which the biopsy will only confirm the indication for cystectomy. Complete resection of such tumors should be avoided in order to minimize the risk of tumor cell dissemination into the bloodstream. The pathologic work-up should include biopsies of the distal prostatic urethra in men and of the bladder neck in women in the case of visible disease or when a continent urinary diversion is contemplated.

It has to be emphasized that, although universally used, clinical staging remains relatively inaccurate. As many as 25% of \geq cT3 patients are over-staged compared to final pathologic classification (Svatek et al. 2011). Furthermore, 30–50% of patients undergoing RC are clinically understaged (Ficarra et al. 2005; Svatek et al. 2011). More specifically, approximately 75% of patients with clinical T2 disease may be upstaged at RC (Ficarra et al. 2005), and up to 45% of patients with clinically non-muscle-invasive disease may harbor stage T2 disease or higher at RC (Ficarra et al. 2005; Svatek et al. 2011). Looking to the future, steady advances in imaging modalities may improve the accuracy of clinical staging in patients with bladder cancer.

Oncologic Outcomes of Radical Cystectomy

RC is associated with acceptable survival rates, though oncologic outcome trends show that bladder cancer survival has not improved in the last three decades (Zehnder et al. 2013). This may be due to changes in patient selection and the lack of effective systemic chemotherapy and points out that more than just surgery is required to treat bladder cancer. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy, which is addressed elsewhere in this book (see ▶ Chap. 25, Peri-operative Chemotherapy for Muscle-Invasive Bladder Cancer), is associated with a modest absolute benefit in overall survival of 5% at 5 years, provided cisplatin-based combination regimens are used (Advanced Bladder Cancer Meta-Analysis Collaboration 2005). In an exciting new development for the urologic and oncologic communities, the immune checkpoint inhibitor atezolizumab was approved in May 2016 by the US Food and Drug Administration for the second-line treatment of patients with metastatic bladder cancer. Atezolizumab is the first anti-programmed death ligand 1 monoclonal antibody for bladder cancer and also the first agent approved for bladder cancer in decades. The role of atezolizumab and other immune checkpoint inhibitors in the neoadjuvant and adjuvant settings is being explored in prospective trials, and this new class of drug could eventually lead to survival improvements in patients undergoing RC.

Survival Probabilities After Radical Cystectomy

Prognosis after RC depends primarily on tumor and nodal stage (Stein et al. 2001; Madersbacher et al. 2003; Dotan et al. 2007). Outcome data from selected major RC series are summarized in Table 1, though comparisons of different

Reference	Location	No. pts	Follow-up, median	RFS	DSS	OS	Notes
Bruins et al. (2014)	Netherlands	245	6.3 years	67%, 5y	NA	58%, 5y	No neoadjuvant or adjuvant chemotherapy
Chromecki et al. (2013)	International	4118	44 months	60%, 5y 57%, 10y	66%, 5y 60%, 10y	53%, 5y 19%, 10y	22% of pts received adjuvant chemotherapy
Dotan et al. (2007)	United States	1589	NA	NA	71%, 5y 66%, 10y	NA	11% and 17% of pts received neoadjuvant and adjuvant chemotherapy, respectively
Ghoneim et al. (2008)	Egypt	2720	6.7 years	56%, 5y 50%, 10y	NA	NA	49% squamous cell carcinoma, 10% adenocarcinoma No neoadjuvant or adjuvant chemotherapy
Hautmann et al. (2012)	Germany	1100	38 months	70%, 5y 66%, 10y	71%, 5y 67%, 10y	58%, 5y 44%, 10y	No neoadjuvant or adjuvant chemotherapy
Jensen et al. (2012b)	Denmark	265	45 months	64%, 5y	72%, 5y	67%, 5y	No neoadjuvant or adjuvant chemotherapy
Madersbacher et al. (2003)	Switzerland	507	31 months	62%, 5y 50%, 10y	NA	59%, 5y 37%, 10y	No neoadjuvant or adjuvant chemotherapy
Shariat et al. (2006)	International	888	39 months	58%, 5y 52%, 10y	66%, 5y 59%, 10y	NA	2% of pts received neoadjuvant radiation therapy and 5% neoadjuvant chemotherapy; 5% received adjuvant radiation therapy and 26% adjuvant chemotherapy
Stein et al. (2001)	United States	1054	10.2 years	68%, 5y 60%, 10y	NA	66%, 5y 43%, 10y	18% of patients received preoperative radiation therapy and/or chemotherapy
Yafi et al. (2011)	Canada	2287	35 months	48%, 5y	67%, 5y	57%, 5y	3% of pts received neoadjuvant chemotherapy; 19% received adjuvant chemotherapy

Table 1 Oncologic outcomes in selected major series of open radical cystectomy

pts patients, RFS recurrence-free survival, DSS disease-specific survival, OS overall survival, y year, NA not available

series must be cautiously made because of differing selection criteria. Overall, at least 30–40% of all patients will relapse within 5 years following surgical resection of their tumor. With surgery alone, 5-year recurrencefree survival decreases from 76% in patients with pT1 tumors to 74% in those with pT2 tumors, 52% for pT3 tumors, and 36% for pT4 tumors (Madersbacher et al. 2003). Five-year disease-specific survival rates are 93% for \leq pT1, 74% for pT2N0, 66% for pT3N0, and 46% for pT4N0 tumors (Hautmann et al. 2012).

Outcomes for Patients with Lymph Node Metastases

Lymph node involvement is found in 17–35% of all RC patients and is universally accepted as a predictor of poor prognosis (Stein et al. 2001; Madersbacher et al. 2003; Dotan et al. 2007; Ghoneim et al. 2008; Zehnder et al. 2011; Jensen et al. 2012a; Tarin et al. 2012; Simone et al. 2013). At 5 years, recurrence-free survival probabilities range from 24% to 35% and overall survival probabilities from 18% to 32% (Stein et al. 2001; Madersbacher et al. 2003; Tarin et al. 2012). However, the number of lymph node metastases is significantly associated with increased risk of cancer-specific death, as patients with 1 positive node have a hazard of 1.9 (95% confidence interval ratio [CI] 1.04-3.46) compared to 4.3 (95% CI 2.25–8.34) for patients with ≥ 2 nodes (Tarin et al. 2012). Excluding the patients who received neoadjuvant chemotherapy did not alter these results. Similar studies have found that a larger metastatic burden is associated with poor prognosis, with a threshold of 1 positive lymph node being the most significant (Dotan et al. 2007; Jensen et al. 2012a). Another important prognostic factor for patients with lymph node metastases is the presence of extracapsular extension, which independently confers a more than twofold higher risk of recurrence (Fleischmann et al. 2005).

Local Recurrence and Quality of Surgery

Isolated local recurrences occur in 1-6% of patients with organ-confined tumors, in 7-13%of those with non-organ-confined tumors, and in 13% of node-positive patients (Stein et al. 2001; Madersbacher et al. 2003; Dhar et al. 2008). Local recurrence is closely associated with the presence of positive surgical margins at RC (Dotan et al. 2007). The presence of positive surgical margins is an independent predictor of survival even in advanced disease (Novara et al. 2010), and nearly all patients who develop local recurrence die of their disease (Herr et al. 2004); this may merely reflect the malignant potential of the tumor, but it is also plausible that adequate surgical technique is critical, including radical, complete excision and avoidance of tumor cell

spillage during transection of the ureters and the urethra.

The place of RC as a critical component of therapy has been highlighted by Herr, who reported muscle-invasive recurrence in 38% and noninvasive recurrence in 25% of patients who refused RC after a complete response to chemotherapy (Herr 2008). Considering the subset of these patients who subsequently died of their disease, this would amount to an additional mortality of 30% due to RC refusal, assuming that all patients would have survived had they undergone their planned postchemotherapy RC. Furthermore, several lines of evidence underline the importance of surgery quality for optimizing outcomes. In a sub-analysis of the Intergroup trial, the major neoadjuvant chemotherapy trial conducted in the United States, only 43% of RC were done by fellowship-trained urologic oncologists, and only 13% of surgeons performed more than five RC during the study (Herr et al. 2004). Significant predictors of overall survival and local recurrence were negative surgical margins and the removal of ≥ 10 lymph nodes after adjusting for pathologic stage and delivery of neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Not surprisingly, surgical margins and number of lymph nodes removed were associated with each other. Further analysis of the Intergroup trial suggested that RC performed by urologic oncologists and at academic centers was associated with more extensive PLND and lower rates of positive surgical margin. In confirmation of this result, several studies have demonstrated that high hospital volume and high surgeon volume are each associated with better overall survival (Fairey et al. 2009; Kulkarni et al. 2013). Altogether, these data imply that RC should be performed in high-volume referral centers to achieve the best outcomes.

Conditional Survival After Radical Cystectomy

The concept of conditional survival implies that the patient who survives for a certain duration after RC has improved prognosis compared to immediately after RC. Ploussard et al. evaluated whether conditional survival applies for muscleinvasive bladder cancer (Ploussard et al. 2014). Analyzing a multicenter cohort, the authors found that 5-year overall survival probabilities improved in patients who survived a certain time after RC: 5-year conditional overall survival probability was 58% immediately after RC, 61% after 1 year, 66% after 2 years, 71% after 3 years, 73% after 5 years, and 74% after 10 years. These improvements were observed across all tumor stages but were more pronounced for patients with adverse pathological characteristics. Therefore, the prognosis of patients who underwent RC improves with longer time after surgical intervention, with increased survivorship associating with decreased risk of mortality.

Complications After Radical Cystectomy

Standardized Reporting of Complications

For many years, evaluation of complications following RC had been hampered by lack of uniformitv in methodology and, consequently, underestimation of perioperative morbidity. In 2008, a group from the Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center was the first to apply a standardized reporting system for defining 90-day morbidity of open RC (Shabsigh et al. 2009). Complications were graded using a system similar to the modified Clavien-Dindo system. In addition, complications were stratified into 11 categories by the organ system. This analysis included 1142 patients who underwent RC, of whom 724 (63%) received an ileal conduit and 418 (37%) a continent urinary diversion. A total of 735 (64%) patients experienced one or more complications within 90 days of surgery. The organ system most often involved was gastrointestinal (ileus, small bowel obstruction, colitis, etc.) followed by infectious (fever of unknown origin, urinary tract infection, sepsis, etc.) and wound-related complications. А total of 153 (13%) patients had grade 3–5 complications, i.e., complications that required more than oral or intravenous medications or blood transfusions. Overall, complication rates in the Shabsigh study were significantly higher than in previously published works (ranging from 27% to 41% within 30 days and 28% to 34% within 90 days) (Stein et al. 2001; Boström et al. 2009), highlighting the importance of strict complication reporting. Indeed, subsequent studies that examined complications using the standardized reporting system found 90-day complication rates that ranged from 49% to 56% (Novara et al. 2009; Svatek et al. 2010).

Perioperative Mortality After Radical Cystectomy

Thirty-day mortality rates after RC range from 1% to 3% (Stein et al. 2001; Madersbacher et al. 2003; Ghoneim et al. 2008; Shabsigh et al. 2009; Hautmann et al. 2012). Most of these events are due to cardiovascular, pulmonary, or infectious complications. However, in older people the early mortality rate can be as high as 11% (Froehner et al. 2009); because of age and/or comorbidity, these patients have lower reserves to tolerate surgical stress compared to younger patients. Comorbidity has been shown to be an independent predictor of perioperative mortality as well as of overall survival and disease-specific survival after RC (Fairey et al. 2009; Mayr et al. 2012). Thus, the patient's comorbidity profile, biological age, and performance status are critical factors that should be taken into account when discussing RC and its associated mortality and risk of complications. Importantly, in-hospital mortality rates after RC are higher with low-volume centers and surgeons who only occasionally perform RC, compared to high-volume centers and experienced RC surgeons (Konety et al. 2005). Together with the abovementioned evidence that high hospital volume and high surgeon volume are associated with better survival outcomes after RC, it is an established view that a demanding procedure such as RC should be performed in referral centers.

Nerve-Sparing Radical Cystectomy and Continent Urinary Diversion

Clinical Evidence in Favor of Nerve Sparing

Since the introduction of nerve-sparing techniques 30 years ago, it has been continuously debated whether they improve urinary continence in patients who undergo RC and continent urinary diversion. Data from the University of Bern supported a positive association between nerve sparing and daytime and nighttime continence for patients with an ileal orthotopic bladder substitution, with nerve-sparing patients having a 40% higher chance of being continent (Turner et al. 1997; Kessler et al. 2004). Similarly, Colombo et al. reported continence rates at 24 months after RC of 89% for daytime and 57% for nighttime after nerve-sparing RC compared to 78% and 55% after non-nerve-sparing RC (Colombo et al. 2015). More recently, the long-term impact of nerve sparing was evaluated in patients with an orthotopic bladder substitution who survived ≥ 10 years (Furrer et al. 2016b). Patients with any nerve sparing achieved daytime continence faster than those without nerve sparing (3 months vs 6 months; p = 0.003). In multivariable analyses, any type of nerve sparing was associated with a borderline significant higher likelihood of daytime continence (odds ratio 2.51, 95% CI 0.97-6.47, p = 0.057), which was mainly driven by bilateral nerve sparing (odds ratio 6.83, 95%) CI 1.33–35.00, p = 0.02). Furthermore, any nerve sparing was associated with >twofold higher likelihood of nighttime continence (odds ratio 2.28, 95% CI 1.06–4.94, p = 0.04). These data paralleled those from studies that evaluated the long-term beneficial effect of nerve sparing on continence for patients who underwent radical prostatectomy (Burkhard et al. 2006). Finally, a further development in RC has been the possibility of sparing one or both seminal vesicles in selected patients, which resulted in a high probability of preserving potency while preserving oncologic efficacy (Ong et al. 2010).

Rationale for Nerve Sparing from Anatomical and Physiological Studies

Recent advances in anatomic and physiologic understanding of the neurovascular bundles, and their relationship to surrounding structures, lend support to the concept of nerve sparing for patients who receive an orthotopic bladder substitution. The distal branches of the lower part of the inferior hypogastric plexus lie within a plate between the bladder and rectum, run at a distance of <2 mm along the dorso- and ventrolateral aspect of the seminal vesicles, and end as the paraprostatic neurovascular bundle to innervate the urethral sphincter and erectile organs (Alsaid et al. 2011). Thus, the seminal vesicles represent an essential anatomical landmark. These nerves continue dorsolaterally in the angle between the bladder neck and the prostate to the base of the latter. Further down, using neural immunostaining and computerized planimetry, Ganzer et al. demonstrated that the proportion of autonomic periprostatic nerve surface was highest dorsolaterally, i.e., between the 7 and 9 o'clock positions (Ganzer et al. 2008). A certain number of nerves were found in the ventrolateral and dorsal positions. These results agreed with those from others (Sievert et al. 2008; Alsaid et al. 2011). In addition, the overall nerve surface area was the largest at the base versus the mid-level and apex. Interestingly, the ratios of periprostatic nerves over nerves entering the prostatic capsule ranged from 1.9 at the apex to 3.6 at the base. These findings mean that for every nerve leaving the neurovascular bundle and branching out into the prostate, 2–4 may finally contribute to other functions such as continence and erectile function. Further support is provided by studies that documented that at the prostate apex and urethra levels, some fibers innervate the urethral sphincter, while others form divisions that reach the corpora cavernosa and the corpus spongiosum (Alsaid et al. 2010, 2011).

The functional role of the autonomic nerves has been delineated in several studies. Autonomic periprostatic nerves consist of cholinergic and adrenergic, i.e., parasympathetic and sympathetic, as well as sensory fibers (Alsaid et al. 2010). Intraoperative stimulation of the neurovascular bundle during radical prostatectomy results in a significant increase in urethral pressure (Takenaka et al. 2007). Furthermore, intraoperative electrophysiological confirmation of nerve sparing by monitoring intracavernous or intraurethral pressure changes was positively associated with postoperative continence status (Kaiho et al. 2005). It could be demonstrated that increased sensory threshold of the membranous urethra after orthotopic bladder substitution was associated with higher risk of postoperative incontinence (Hugonnet et al. 2001); this is possibly due to loss of sensation of urine entering the urethra, which precludes guarding reflex or voluntary contraction of the external urethral sphincter. A similar study was performed in radical prostatectomy patients, demonstrating that impaired urethral sensitivity was associated with incontinence (Catarin et al. 2008). A comparative analysis was done of urethral parameters for men who underwent nervesparing or non-nerve-sparing cystectomy with an orthotopic bladder substitution. The results showed that the nerve-sparing group had higher maximal pressure profiles as well as greater functional urethral length (El-Bahnasawy et al. 2006). Concordant findings were reported in women, where functional urethral length and maximal urethral closing pressure were significantly associated with continence (Gross et al. 2015).

Taken together, the available evidence suggests that denervation of the urethra results in stress incontinence mainly due to reduced urethral outlet resistance and diminished functional length of the membranous urethra. Thus, nerve sparing is recommended on the non-tumor-bearing side in unilaterally located tumors. Bilateral nerve sparing may be offered in medially located tumors and in patients with non-muscle-invasive disease. However, it has to be noted that confounding factors may also play a role, namely, anatomical and functional characteristics of the outlet before RC, mechanical or thermal sphincter damage during RC, low-capacity reservoir with reduced compliance, elevated end fill pressures or pressure spikes, presence of infected urine causing reservoir wall contractions resulting in occasional sudden urine loss, overflow incontinence due to infra-neovesical outlet obstruction, and patient age or compliance.

Nerve-Sparing Radical Cystectomy: Safety and Technique

There is a legitimate concern that nerve sparing may jeopardize oncologic efficacy because of inadequate tumor resection. However, currently there are no data that substantiate this hypothesis. Data from the University of Bern showed that nerve sparing was not associated with high risk of local recurrence (Turner et al. 1997), which was in line with other reports (Vallancien et al. 2002). In the RC series of the University of Bern, where nerve sparing is performed whenever possible, isolated local recurrence rates were 3% in patients with organ-confined tumors, 11% in those with non-organ-confined tumors, and 13% in those with positive lymph nodes (Madersbacher et al. 2003). In another major series, from an institution where there is no particular focus on the use of nerve sparing, isolated recurrence rates were 6% and 13% in patients with organ-confined and nonorgan-confined tumors, respectively (Stein et al. 2001). Thus, nerve-sparing techniques appear to be safe, provided the patient has gone through an appropriate selection process and the procedure is performed in a center with expertise. In men, the plane of dissection is close to the seminal vesicle toward the base of the prostate, staying in close contact to the vesicoprostatic angle and avoiding damage to the paraprostatic neurovascular bundle (Fig. 1). In women, the autonomic nerves of the dorsomedial bladder pedicle are spared around the cervix uteri, in the cervicovesical angle, and along the ventrolateral paravaginal plane, avoiding any dissection further dorsally than the 2 or 10 o'clock position. Incision of the endopelvic fascia should be close to the bladder neck, thereby avoiding injury to the paraurethral structures including the autonomic nerves.

Robot-Assisted Radical Cystectomy

Following successful adoption of minimally invasive techniques in kidney and prostate surgery, the last decade has seen a growing interest in RARC. RARC gives the surgeon improved visualization and dexterity as well as filtering of any tremor. In



Fig. 1 Schematic drawing depicting the nerve-sparing technique on the non-tumor-bearing side. Dissection is performed in three steps: (1) The periprostatic fascia is incised and cleaved in order to mobilize the neurovascular bundle; (2) the plane close to the seminal vesicle is

dissected, taking care to keep the dissection plane away from the pelvic plexus, which is located dorsolateral to the seminal vesicle; and (3) dissection is continued toward the vesicoprostatic angle between the bladder wall, seminal vesicle, and base of the prostate (From Studer 2015)

addition, the pneumoperitoneum provides a tamponade effect, minimizing intraoperative blood loss. However, among the surgical options in patients who need RC, the status of RARC remains a matter of debate. Proponents of RARC emphasize the potential for improvement in perioperative morbidity and quicker recovery. Critics of RARC highlight the lack of long-term survival outcomes, the possible impact on recurrence patterns (Nguyen et al. 2015; Albisinni et al. 2016), and longer operative times and costs (Bochner et al. 2015). Furthermore, before discussing complication and survival outcomes, it needs to be stressed that most reports on outcomes of RARC to date have included younger and healthier patients with lower disease burden, which reflects the expected selection bias when a new surgical technique is introduced (Wang et al. 2008).

Complications After Robot-Assisted Radical Cystectomy

In the Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center and CORAL randomized trials, there were no significant differences in complication rates between open RC and RARC (Bochner et al. 2015; Khan et al. 2016). Using the standardized reporting system of complications, the International Robotic Cystectomy Consortium reported 30-day and 90-day complication rates of 41% and 48%, respectively. Gastrointestinal, infectious, and genitourinary complications were most common (Johar et al. 2013).

Oncologic Outcomes After Robot-Assisted Radical Cystectomy

The introduction of RARC into surgical practice has been accompanied by legitimate concerns regarding its oncologic efficacy. Rates of positive surgical margins, an important surrogate of surgical quality and survival, range from 7% to 15% for RARC and globally have shown equivalency to the open procedure (Ng et al. 2010; Khan et al. 2016; Raza et al. 2015). Nevertheless, for extravesical disease treated with RARC at highvolume centers, rates of positive surgical margins were higher than those reported in the open RC literature (17–20% for RARC compared to 9–14% for open RC) (Hellenthal et al. 2010; Dotan et al. 2007; Novara et al. 2010; Johar et al. 2013). Furthermore, the lymph node yields reported for RARC have been similar to those of open RC (Ng et al. 2010; Bochner et al. 2015). However, due to variability in patients' anatomy, surgical technique, the template applied and pathologic processing, the number of lymph nodes retrieved is only a crude measure of surgical quality, precluding definitive conclusions.

A recent review of oncologic outcomes after RARC documented 3-year disease-free survival, cancer-specific survival, and overall survival probabilities of 67–76%, 68-83%, and 61-80%, respectively (Yuh et al. 2015). The rates of disease-free survival, cancer-specific survival, and overall survival probabilities at 5 years were 53-74%, 66-80%, and 39-66%, respectively. However, most studies had short follow-up. The most mature data were published by the International Robotic Cystectomy Consortium. With a median follow-up of 67 months, Raza et al. reported 5-year recurrence-free survival, disease-specific survival, and overall survival probabilities of 67%, 75%, and 50%, respectively (Raza et al. 2015). It is noteworthy that in this cohort of 743 patients, 62% had organ-confined disease and 40% had stage pT1 or lower disease.

Robot-Assisted Radical Cystectomy: Challenges Ahead

Recently, Nguyen et al. suggested that recurrence in atypical locations may be more frequent after RARC compared to open RC (Nguyen et al. 2015). In a single-surgeon cohort of 120 open RC and 263 RARC patients, overall recurrence rates were not different between the two techniques. However, while the distribution of distant recurrences within 2 years was similar, peritoneal carcinomatosis occurred in 21% of RARC patients who recurred compared to 8% of open RC patients who recurred. Similarly, extra-pelvic lymph node metastases were found in 23% of RARC patients who recurred and 15% of open RC patients who recurred. These findings were particularly worrying since the RARC group had lower tumor stage than the open group. In a further study, Albisinni et al. analyzed a cohort of 311 patients who underwent laparoscopic RC and had ≤pT2N0R0 stage at final pathology. Unexpectedly, 27 (9%) of these patients experienced disease recurrence within 24 months, leading the authors to hypothesize that the surgical technique/peritoneum may have played a role in the development of early recurrences (Albisinni et al. 2016). Evidence derived from laboratorybased studies suggests that the pneumoperitoneum may increase the risk of bladder cancer cell seeding in the peritoneal cavity (Ost et al. 2008). Furthermore, tumor cell seeding may be enhanced via a chimney effect due to continuous insufflation and desufflation. Therefore, more studies are needed to evaluate the potential link between pneumoperitoneum and peritoneal carcinomatosis in the clinical setting, because the pneumoperitoneum may be the only major technical difference between open RC and RARC when RARC follows the principles of oncologic surgery.

Furthermore, data are scarce for short- and long-term functional outcomes, especially in patients with a continent urinary diversion, as well as health-related quality of life after RARC. Another hurdle to the implementation of RARC is that many surgeons who start performing this procedure have no or only limited experience with open RC. This may prove detrimental to the patient in terms of perioperative morbidity and survival, as a laparoscopic surgeon lacking broad surgical expertise may not be able to follow the technical and oncological principles of open surgery when faced with the need for conversion.

Collectively, the available data suggest that RARC is feasible; however, caution is warranted when considering RARC to treat locally advanced disease. Given the wealth of unanswered questions for RARC, it is important to understand that open RC remains the gold standard for the treatment of muscle-invasive cancer. Looking ahead, the ongoing randomized RAZOR trial comparing open RC and RARC may provide further insight into the role of RARC.

Pelvic Lymph Node Dissection

Pelvic Lymph Node Dissection as Staging Procedure

Accurate cancer staging identifies the extent and location of the tumor, helps define malignant potential, and forms the basis for the best therapeutic management. In bladder cancer, adjuvant chemotherapy is recommended in patients with pT3-T4a and/or node-positive disease at RC (Clark et al. 2016). Nevertheless, current imaging studies for evaluation of bladder cancer still lack diagnostic accuracy in the staging of pelvic lymph nodes, with reported sensitivity for the detection of lymph node metastasis of about 75% at best. In the future, the capacity to detect diseased nodes preoperatively may be improved by new imaging concepts that include diffusion-weighted MRI and conventional or diffusion-weighted MR lymphangiography using ultrasmall superparamagnetic particles of iron oxide. Thus, for the time being, histopathologic examination of a PLND template remains the most accurate staging procedure. The number of positive nodes, the metastatic volume, and the presence of nodal extracapsular extension can be obtained, detailed information that is helpful for patient counseling about the risk of progression and for stratifying men who may benefit from adjuvant chemotherapy.

Necessity of Pelvic Lymph Node Dissection

PLND at RC is currently recommended by major oncologic societies (Clark et al. 2016). A population-based study conducted by Abdollah et al. found patients who had no PLND to have higher 10-year probabilities of cancer-specific and overall mortality compared to those who had PLND, after adjusting for baseline clinicopathological variables (hazard ratio 1.33, 95% CI 1.24-1.44 for cancer-specific mortality, and hazard ratio 1.29, 95% CI 1.22-1.37 for overall mortality) (Abdollah et al. 2012). An updated analysis from the same authors included propensity score matching to reduce potential bias and demonstrated that PLND compared to no dissection was associated with improved all-cause and cancer-specific survival, in particular in patients \leq 75 years or with low-risk comorbidity profile (Larcher et al. 2015). Similar retrospective institutional analyses documented lower risk of mortality with PLND compared to no dissection in patients undergoing RC (Herr et al. 2004). Despite this, PLND is still omitted in approximately 20% of RC patients (Abdollah et al. 2012).

Extent of Pelvic Lymph Node Dissection

Although the available evidence supports PLND, there is an ongoing debate on the extent of the template, particularly regarding the proximal boundaries. Several templates have been described and definitions are not uniform. Generally speaking, the limited variant includes lymph nodes in the obturator fossa and along the external iliac vessels up to the iliac bifurcation. The standard template additionally removes lymph nodes along the internal iliac vessels. Extended PLND includes all of these regions plus lymph nodes along the common iliac vessels up to the crossing of the ureters or to the aortic bifurcation. For instance, at the University of Bern, limits of the extended PLND template are (Fig. 2) the mid-common region where the ureter crosses the iliac vessels cranially, the circumflex iliac vein and femoral canal distally, the genitofemoral nerve laterally, the bladder medially, and the floor of the obturator fossa and the internal iliac vessels dorsally, including skeletonization of the tissue lateral and medial to the internal iliac vessels. In addition, lymph nodes located in the fossa of Marcille, that is, dorsolateral to the proximal external iliac vessels and dorsal to the junction of the ureters with the common iliac vessels, are removed (Fig. 3). This template is in agreement with a single photon emission computed tomography/computed tomography mapping study and would incorporate 92% of all primary lymphatic landing sites of the bladder (Roth et al. 2010).

A bi-institutional retrospective study demonstrated 13% rate of lymph node metastasis in patients who underwent limited PLND compared **Fig. 2** Template for pelvic lymph node dissection used at radical cystectomy at the University of Bern. The *orange*, *yellow*, and *green* regions represent the external iliac, internal iliac, and common iliac regions, respectively. The regions delineated by *dashed* lines represent the fossa of Marcille





Fig. 3 Dissection of the fossa of Marcille. *Left*: the surface of the external iliac and common iliac vessels up to the ureter crossing has been cleared. *Middle*: access to the fossa of Marcille (*dotted-dashed* line) is gained by medial

to 26% in those who underwent extended PLND. Recurrence-free and overall survival probabilities were significantly worse for patients who underwent limited PLND regardless of nodal status (Dhar et al. 2008). These results echoed those from similar retrospective cohort studies comparing different variations of limited versus extended

retraction of the external iliac vessels. *Right*: after removal of the fatty, connective, and lymphatic tissue, the space medial to the psoas major including the obturator nerve (*arrow*) is fully exposed

dissection (Herr et al. 2004; Jensen et al. 2012b; Simone et al. 2013). A recent analysis from the Memorial Sloan Kettering cohort found that patients with pN3 disease (13% of the entire cohort) had a 42% cancer-specific survival rate at 3 years (Tarin et al. 2012). The authors consequently hypothesized that routine removal of common lymph nodes at RC can cure some patients with metastases in this location and confers an approximate 5% improvement in diseasespecific survival (42% of 13%), which is comparable to the survival benefit achieved with neoadjuvant chemotherapy. A recent meta-analysis compiled the results of 11 retrospective studies on standard or extended PLND. Although limited by the lack of uniformity in template definitions, variability in surgeon experience, and differences in patient characteristics, the study found an overall odds ratio of 1.63 (95% CI 1.28–2.07) for 5-year recurrence-free survival in favor of the extended template (Mandel et al. 2014).

A more extensive lymph node dissection appears to be beneficial even if the patient has pathologically proven lymph node metastases (Dhar et al. 2008; Abol-Enein et al. 2011; Jensen et al. 2012b; Simone et al. 2013). For instance, Abol-Enein et al. reported 5-year recurrence-free survival rates of 48% for the extended template and 28% for the limited template in node-positive patients (Abol-Enein et al. 2011). Dhar et al. found 5-year overall survival rates of 34% for extended lymph node dissection and 7% for limited lymph node dissection (Dhar et al. 2008). Multivariable analyses confirmed that extended PLND is an independent predictor of survival in node-positive patients (Abol-Enein et al. 2011; Jensen et al. 2012b; Simone et al. 2013). There is also evidence that extended PLND is associated with lower rates of local recurrence (Dhar et al. 2008; Jensen et al. 2012b; Abdi et al. 2016). This is important because local recurrences, particularly in the fossa of Marcille, are often exceedingly painful and a major quality-of-life issue for patients with relapsing disease.

super-extended А dissection has been described, which comprises lymph nodes medial to the ureters at the level of the common iliac bifurcation and at the aortic bifurcation up to the inferior mesenteric artery (Zehnder et al. 2011). However, tissue dissection in these regions may damage autonomic nerves descending along the aorta. Furthermore, patients with node metastases in the para-aortic regions usually have additional nodes involved. In fact, disease-free survival was not improved in a retrospective study comparing super-extended and extended PLND (Zehnder et al. 2011). Thus, a super-extended template may compromise potency and continence in patients who are candidates for an orthotopic bladder substitution (Furrer et al. 2016b), while the additional survival benefits are not definite.

The interpretation of retrospective studies is hampered by varied definitions of dissection templates or the sole use of lymph node yield to define the template. Therefore, two randomized trials comparing limited and extended templates have been launched. The trial from the Association of Urogenital Oncology and the German Cancer Association has randomized 375 patients with high-grade pT1 or muscle-invasive urothelial bladder cancer in the first phase III trial (NCT01215071). Limited PLND includes the obturator, external iliac, and internal iliac regions bilaterally. Extended dissection additionally included the deep obturator fossa, presacral, paracaval, interaortocaval, and paraaortal nodes up to the inferior mesenteric artery. The first results of this trial were presented at the 2016 meeting of the American Society of Clinical Oncology (Gschwend et al. 2016). The median number of lymph nodes removed was 19 in the limited arm and 32 in the extended arm. The 5-year recurrence-free survival rates were not statistically different between the two groups (62% in the limited arm versus 69% in the extended arm; p = 0.3). Five-year cancer-specific survival probabilities were not statistically different either: 66% in the limited arm and 78% in the extended arm (p = 0.1). The second trial (Southwest Oncology Group 1011; NCT01224665) was opened in August 2011 in the United States and calls for accrual of 620 patients and randomization of 564 patients who will undergo limited or extended PLND. Unlike the German trial, the US trial is allowing patients who have received neoadjuvant chemotherapy to enroll.

Urinary Diversion

One of the drawbacks of RC is that it requires urinary diversion in patients with at least one renal unit. Incontinent forms, such as ureterocutaneostomy or ileal conduit, are relatively easy to perform and represent the most commonly performed urinary diversion procedures. On the other hand, in the nonacademic setting, only 10–30% of surgeons perform continent urinary diversions such as orthotopic bladder substitution and continent cutaneous urinary diversion. Preoperative variables that dictate which type of urinary diversion can be performed are local tumor status; renal, hepatic, and intestinal function; capability to perform clean intermittent catheterization or pelvic training; and the individual patient's preferences and compliance.

Ileal Conduit

The ileal conduit is the most commonly performed urinary diversion. The technique is straightforward and minimizes the risk of postoperative complications. It is associated with a lower risk of metabolic disturbances than continent diversion because the diverted urine comes into contact with a smaller area of bowel epithelium. Therefore, it is well suited for patients with limited renal function. The ileal conduit should also be the diversion of choice in elderly patients, in patients with severe comorbidities, and in those who are noncompliant, i.e., unwilling or unlikely to comply with the stringent aftercare associated with continent diversion. Another indication is tumor of the urethra/prostatic urethra in men and of the bladder neck in women. Finally, an ileal conduit or alternatively a continent catheterizable urinary reservoir is indicated in patients in whom extension of the tumor does not allow for nerve sparing on either side, thus precluding urinary diversion with an orthotopic bladder substitution. The main disadvantage of ileal conduit is impaired body image because of the stoma.

Rectosigmoid Bladder/Mainz Pouch II

In 1852, Simon was the first to pull the ureters through the wall of the sigmoid colon into the lumen in a patient who died 2 days later from septic complications. Later on, the rectosigmoid reservoir was detubularized (Mainz pouch II), which led to significant improvements in urinary continence as well as renal function (Fisch et al. 1993). Advantages of the rectosigmoid reservoir include preservation of body image and use of the genuine anal sphincter as outlet valve with minimal risk of dysfunction. The surgical technique is relatively simple. Careful follow-up is warranted as hyperchloremic acidosis is common even with good renal function, and alkali substitution is necessary lifelong. The risk of secondary malignancy at the location where the urine first comes into contact with the colon mucosa should be considered, and yearly colonoscopies beginning 5–10 years later are recommended.

Heterotopic Continent Catheterizable Urinary Reservoir/Mainz Pouch I

A continent catheterizable reservoir is usually constructed using a detubularized ileocecal segment, such as for the Mainz pouch I or the Indiana pouch. The Mainz pouch I is constructed with 12 cm of cecum and 24-36 cm of terminal ileum and can, less commonly, be used for an orthotopic reservoir as well (Pfitzenmaier et al. 2003). It is not indicated in patients with limited renal function, noncompliance, or inability to perform self-catheterization. Antirefluxive mechanisms consisting of tunneling the ureters submucosally into the cecum are used to protect the upper urinary tract, combined with a catheterizable antirefluxive continence mechanism in the umbilical area. As an alternative, an ileal reservoir can be used. The appendix is most frequently used as a continent catheterizable outlet valve because of the relatively low complication rate. In the absence of a suitable appendix, the fallopian tube or a short segment of ileum can be reconfigured according to the Yang-Monti technique. The umbilicus is best suited for stoma creation for both cosmetic and functional reasons. The stoma is hidden in the umbilicus, and the tract to the reservoir is the shortest possible given the absence of subcutaneous fatty tissue. Thus, the risk of kinking or false routes is kept low compared to longer

subcutaneous tunnels, e.g., in the suprapubic area. The heterotopic continent catheterizable urinary reservoir is an elegant alternative in patients for whom an orthotopic bladder substitution is not feasible, namely, involvement of the urethra with tumor and/or sphincter dysfunction. Quality of life is comparable with orthotopic continent diversion. However, revision surgeries are not uncommon, as the outlet valve may become incontinent or catheterization may become difficult because of stomal stenosis. Furthermore, in up to one third of all patients, removal of the ileocecal valve results in periodic stool frequency due to too rapid loss of bile acids. In addition, 25% of all patients will develop bile acid stones or renal stones. Importantly, one third of patients will require longterm sodium/potassium citrate substitution to prevent metabolic acidosis. Finally, one third of patients who do not get regular vitamin B12 substitution will develop vitamin B12 hypovitaminosis when the ileocecal area is used for continent urinary diversion (Pfitzenmaier et al. 2003).

Continent Orthotopic Urinary Diversion

The breakthrough in urinary diversion came when the tubular bowel segments were reconfigured into a spheroidal, minimally contractile reservoir in order to avoid the coordinated peristalsis that causes incontinence (Studer 2015; Hautmann et al. 2006). Reservoir compliance is best when using ileum only (Paananen et al. 2014). Patients with reservoirs made from ileum may experience episodes of salt loss syndrome and severe metabolic acidosis mainly in the early postoperative phase only. However, provided the patient has normal renal function, long-term alkali substitution is less frequently required (Furrer et al. 2016a). Furthermore, when using ileum only and leaving the terminal ileum as well as the ileocecal valve intact, the problem of vitamin B12 malabsorption and bile acid loss with frequent stool, gallbladder stones, and renal calculi formation is much less pronounced.

Urinary diversion with an ileal orthotopic bladder substitution following RC has been performed worldwide for more than 30 years (Studer 2015; Hautmann et al. 2006). The procedure has high patient acceptance because it is associated with preservation of body image. The main advantage of an orthotopic bladder substitution is that the low-pressure reservoir is anastomosed to the patient's genuine sphincter. Timed spontaneous voiding takes place every 3-5 h. However, there are restrictive selection criteria for this type of diversion: i) good renal function is a prerequisite, ii) meticulous preservation of sphincter and at least unilateral nerve sparing must be possible, iii) proactive postoperative patient management is required, and iv) lifelong patient follow-up is mandatory for timely detection of complications before irreversible damage occurs (Studer 2015). Because ileal orthotopic bladder substitution is the most common form of continent urinary diversion, the critical points that must be adhered to are summarized in the following sections.

Continent Orthotopic Urinary Diversion: Patient Selection

During endoscopic resection or biopsy of the tumor, biopsies from the distal prostatic urethra in male patients or from the bladder neck in female patients must exclude the presence of tumor at this level. However, carcinoma in situ is not an absolute contraindication for orthotopic urinary diversion since these patients can be cured with topical bacillus Calmette-Guerin therapy (Giannarini et al. 2010). Furthermore, the patient must be aware that early postoperative urinary incontinence is likely and that she/he will have to follow an active rehabilitation process for 2-3 months. Adequate renal function (serum creatinine $\leq 150 \ \mu mol/L$ or glomerular filtration rate > 50 ml/min) is mandatory, as significantly impaired renal function would not allow for compensation of metabolic acidosis. Normal liver function is required because of the increased ammonia load in case of infected urine in the orthotopic bladder substitution.

Continent Orthotopic Urinary Diversion: Surgical Technique

Nerve-sparing techniques should be used at RC in patients who are candidates for an orthotopic bladder substitution. This is because, as described in section "Nerve-Sparing Radical Cystectomy and Continent Urinary Diversion," preservation of the autonomic innervation to the urethra is associated with better continence outcomes that are maintained over time (Turner et al. 1997; Kessler et al. 2004; Furrer et al. 2016b). The puboprostatic ligaments in male patients and pubourethral ligaments in female patients are preserved. Whenever possible from an oncologic standpoint, the uterus is preserved as this results in better functional outcomes (Gross et al. 2015).

At the time of orthotopic bladder substitution construction, both the ileocecal valve and the most distal 25 cm of ileum are preserved intact in order to avoid accelerated bowel transit time, vitamin B12 loss, bile acid-induced diarrhea, and kidney/gallbladder stones. The reservoir is made by detubularizing the distal 40–44 cm of the bowel segment and using the proximal 12–14 cm as a tubular afferent limb (Fig. 4). The ureters are implanted in refluxive fashion. Importantly, the anastomosis of the orthotopic bladder substitution to the membranous urethra must be flat and wide open. Care is taken to avoid a funnelshaped outlet with its associated risk of kinking, with consequent outlet obstruction and residual urine (Fig. 5).

Continent Orthotopic Urinary Diversion: Follow-Up

After removal of the urethral catheter, the patient is required to void in a sitting position at 2-hourly intervals during daytime and 3-hourly intervals during nighttime, mainly by relaxing the pelvic floor, if needed accompanied by only slight abdominal straining. Sphincter training is performed by contracting the sphincter regularly according to specific instructions. The presence of



Fig. 4 Construction of the orthotopic bladder substitution. Both ends of the isolated segment of the reservoir are closed and the distal 44-cm-long portion along the

antimesenteric border are opened while leaving the proximal 10–12-cm-long portion as the afferent isoperistaltic tubular segment (From Studer 2015)



Fig. 5 How not to construct the orthotopic bladder substitution. Creating a funnel-shaped anastomotic end should be avoided since this leads to kinking and obstruction of the reservoir (From Studer 2015)

residual urine is checked on a daily basis and base excess in the venous blood gas is checked every 2 days. The patient should increase salt and fluid intake in order to prevent salt loss syndrome and/or metabolic acidosis. As soon as the patient has a stable metabolism and is able to retain urine for 2 h, she/he must increase the voiding interval to 3 h and later to 4 h in order to increase the functional capacity of the reservoir to 500 ml. A meticulous, lifelong follow-up is necessary in order to assure optimal reservoir function and to avoid long-term complications (normal upper tract, no residual urine, no infection, no acidosis, good functional capacity of 400–500 ml, and urinary continence) (Studer 2015).

Continent Orthotopic Urinary Diversion: Quality of Life and Complications

Factors that impact quality of life in patients with urinary diversion are physical functioning, interpersonal relationships, psychosocial stress,

urinary continence, spontaneous micturition, and preserved sexual function, among others. There is general agreement that quality of life is better in patients with an ileal orthotopic bladder substitution than in those with an ileal conduit (Cerruto et al. 2016). This may, however, reflect the fact that patients who receive an ileal conduit usually are older and have more comorbidities. Regarding the risk of complications after urinary diversion, Nieuwenhuijzen et al. evaluated 281 patients who underwent RC and urinary diversion with ileal conduit, Indiana pouch, or orthotopic bladder substitution and found no differences in the risk of developing major complications between these types of urinary diversion (Nieuwenhuijzen et al. 2008). Similarly, in the Memorial Sloan Kettering series, the type of urinary diversion was not an independent predictor of major complications (Shabsigh et al. 2009).

Studies of renal function after urinary diversion have been heterogeneous in methodology and definitions, making it difficult to compare results across studies. Overall, there is no evidence that continent diversion is associated with a higher risk of decreased renal function (Eisenberg et al. 2014; Jin et al. 2012). In the series from the University of Bern evaluating patients with ileal conduit or orthotopic bladder substitution, urinary tract obstruction (ureteroileal stricture, stomal stenosis, parastomal hernia) was the leading cause of deterioration of renal function regardless of the type of urinary diversion (Jin et al. 2012). These findings once again emphasized the importance of regular follow-up after surgery.

In all, continent forms of urinary diversion allow for the preservation of body image by circumventing the need for a wet stoma and external collection device. However, precise surgical technique and meticulous, lifelong follow-up are critical to achieve excellent long-term functional outcomes.

References

- Abdi H, Pourmalek F, Gleave ME, So AI, Black PC. Balancing risk and benefit of extended pelvic lymph node dissection in patients undergoing radical cystectomy. World J Urol. 2016;34(1):41–8. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s00345-015-1734-x.
- Abdollah F, Sun M, Schmitges J, Djahangirian O, Tian Z, Jeldres C, et al. Stage-specific impact of pelvic lymph node dissection on survival in patients with non-metastatic bladder cancer treated with radical cystectomy. BJU Int. 2012;109(8):1147–54. https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10482.x.
- Abol-Enein H, Tilki D, Mosbah A, El-Baz M, Shokeir A, Nabeeh A, et al. Does the extent of lymphadenectomy in radical cystectomy for bladder cancer influence disease-free survival? A prospective single-center study. Eur Urol. 2011;60(3):572–7. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.eururo.2011.05.062.
- Advanced Bladder Cancer Meta-Analysis Collaboration. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy in invasive bladder cancer: update of a systematic review and meta-analysis of individual patient data. Eur Urol. 2005;48(2):202–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2005.04.006.
- Albisinni S, Fossion L, Oderda M, Aboumarzouk OM, Aoun F, Tokas T, et al. Critical analysis of early recurrence after laparoscopic radical cystectomy in a large cohort by the ESUT. J Urol. 2016;195(6):1710–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2016.01.008.
- Alsaid B, Karam I, Bessede T, Abdlsamad I, Uhl JF, Delmas V, et al. Tridimensional computer-assisted anatomic dissection of posterolateral prostatic neurovascular bundles. Eur Urol. 2010;58(2):281–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2010.04.002.
- Alsaid B, Bessede T, Diallo D, Moszkowicz D, Karam I, Benoit G, et al. Division of autonomic nerves within the neurovascular bundles distally into corpora cavernosa

and corpus spongiosum components: immunohistochemical confirmation with three-dimensional reconstruction. Eur Urol. 2011;59(6):902–9. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.eururo.2011.02.031.

- Bochner BH, Dalbagni G, Sjoberg DD, Silberstein J, Keren Paz GE, Donat SM, et al. Comparing open radical cystectomy and robot-assisted laparoscopic radical cystectomy: a randomized clinical trial. Eur Urol. 2015;67(6):1042–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2014.11.043.
- Boström PJ, Kössi J, Laato M, Nurmi M. Risk factors for mortality and morbidity related to radical cystectomy. BJU Int. 2009;103(2):191–6. https://doi.org/10.1111/ j.1464-410X.2008.07889.x.
- Bruins HM, Arends TJH, Pelkman M, Hulsbergen-van de Kaa CA, van der Heijden AG, Witjes JA. Radical cystectomy in a Dutch University hospital: longterm outcomes and prognostic factors in a homogeneous surgery-only series. Clin Genitourin Cancer 2014;12(3):190–5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. clgc.2013.11.004.
- Burkhard FC, Kessler TM, Fleischmann A, Thalmann GN, Schumacher M, Studer UE. Nerve sparing open radical retropubic prostatectomy – does it have an impact on urinary continence? J Urol. 2006;176(1):189–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347(06)00574-X.
- Catarin MV, Manzano GM, Nóbrega JA, Almeida FG, Srougi M, Bruschini H. The role of membranous urethral afferent autonomic innervation in the continence mechanism after nerve sparing radical prostatectomy: a clinical and prospective study. J Urol. 2008;180(6):2527–31. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.juro.2008.08.020.
- Cerruto MA, D'Elia C, Siracusano S, Gedeshi X, Mariotto A, Iafrate M, et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of non RCT's on health related quality of life after radical cystectomy using validated questionnaires: better results with orthotopic neobladder versus ileal conduit. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2016;42(3):343–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejso.2015.10.001.
- Chromecki TF, Cha EK, Fajkovic H, Rink M, Ehdaie B, Svatek RS, et al. Obesity is associated with worse oncological outcomes in patients treated with radical cystectomy. BJU Int 2013;111(2):249–55. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2012.11322.x.
- Clark PE, Spiess PE, Agarwal N, Bangs R, Boorjian SA, Buyyounouski MK, et al. Bladder cancer v2.2016. National Comprehensive Cancer Network treatment guidelines. 2016. Available at nccn.org. Accessed 10 Nov 2016.
- Colombo R, Pellucchi F, Moschini M, Gallina A, Bertini R, Salonia A, et al. Fifteen-year single-centre experience with three different surgical procedures of nervesparing cystectomy in selected organ-confined bladder cancer patients. World J Urol. 2015;33(10):1389–95. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00345-015-1482-y.
- Dhar NB, Klein EA, Reuther AM, Thalmann GN, Madersbacher S, Studer UE. Outcome after radical cystectomy with limited or extended pelvic lymph node dissection. J Urol. 2008;179(3):873–8. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2007.10.076.

- Dotan ZA, Kavanagh K, Yossepowitch O, Kaag M, Olgac S, Donat M, et al. Positive surgical margins in soft tissue following radical cystectomy for bladder cancer and cancer specific survival. J Urol. 2007;178 (6):2308–2312.; discussion 2313. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.juro.2007.08.023.
- Eisenberg MS, Thompson RH, Frank I, Kim SP, Cotter KJ, Tollefson MK, et al. Long-term renal function outcomes after radical cystectomy. J Urol. 2014;191(3):619–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2013.09.011.
- El-Bahnasawy MS, Gomha MA, Shaaban AA. Urethral pressure profile following orthotopic neobladder: differences between nerve sparing and standard radical cystectomy techniques. J Urol. 2006;175(5):1759–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5347(05)01019-0.
- Fairey AS, Jacobsen NE, Chetner MP, Mador DR, Metcalfe JB, Moore RB, et al. Associations between comorbidity, and overall survival and bladder cancer specific survival after radical cystectomy: results from the Alberta Urology Institute Radical Cystectomy database. J Urol. 2009;182(1):85–93. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.juro.2008.11.111.
- Ficarra V, Dalpiaz O, Alrabi N, Novara G, Galfano A, Artibani W. Correlation between clinical and pathological staging in a series of radical cystectomies for bladder carcinoma. BJU Int. 2005;95(6):786–90. https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2005.05401.x.
- Fisch M, Wammack R, Müller SC, Hohenfellner R. The Mainz pouch II (sigma rectum pouch). J Urol. 1993;149(2):258–63.
- Fleischmann A, Thalmann GN, Markwalder R, Studer UE. Extracapsular extension of pelvic lymph node metastases from urothelial carcinoma of the bladder is an independent prognostic factor. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23 (10):2358–65. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2005.03.084.
- Froehner M, Brausi MA, Herr HW, Muto G, Studer UE. Complications following radical cystectomy for bladder cancer in the elderly. Eur Urol. 2009;56(3):443–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2009.05.008.
- Furrer MA, Roth B, Kiss B, Nguyen DP, Boxler S, Burkhard FC, et al. Patients with an orthotopic low pressure bladder substitute enjoy long-term good function. J Urol. 2016a;196(4):1172–80. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.juro.2016.04.072.
- Furrer M, Nguyen DP, Gross T, Thalmann GN, Studer UE. Attempted nerve sparing has a long term impact on urinary continence in patients with an orthotopic bladder substitute. AUA 2016 Annual Meeting; Poster MP38-17. 2016b.
- Ganzer R, Blana A, Gaumann A, Stolzenburg JU, Rabenalt R, Bach T, et al. Topographical anatomy of periprostatic and capsular nerves: quantification and computerised planimetry. Eur Urol. 2008;54(2):353–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2008.04.018.
- Ghoneim MA, Abdel-latif M, El-mekresh M, Abol-Enein-H, Mosbah A, Ashamallah A, et al. Radical cystectomy for carcinoma of the bladder: 2,720 consecutive cases 5 years later. J Urol. 2008;180(1):121–7. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.juro.2008.03.024.
- Giannarini G, Kessler TM, Thoeny HC, Nguyen DP, Meissner C, Studer UE. Do patients benefit from

routine follow-up to detect recurrences after radical cystectomy and ileal orthotopic bladder substitution? Eur Urol. 2010;58(4):486–94. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2010.05.041.

- Gross T, Meierhans Ruf SD, Meissner C, Ochsner K, Studer UE. Orthotopic ileal bladder substitution in women: factors influencing urinary incontinence and hypercontinence. Eur Urol. 2015;68(4):664–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2015.05.015.
- Gschwend JE, Heck MM, Lehmann J, Ruebben H, Albers P, Heidenreich A, et al. Limited versus extended pelvic lymphadenectomy in patients with bladder cancer undergoing radical cystectomy: Survival results from a prospective, randomized trial (LEA AUO AB 25/02). J Clin Oncol. 2016;34. (suppl; abstr 4503)
- Hautmann RE, Volkmer BG, Schumacher MC, Gschwend JE, Studer UE. Long-term results of standard procedures in urology: the ileal neobladder. World J Urol. 2006;24(3):305–14. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s00345-006-0105-z.
- Hautmann RE, De Petriconi RC, Pfeiffer C, Volkmer BG. Radical cystectomy for urothelial carcinoma of the bladder without neoadjuvant or adjuvant therapy: long-term results in 1100 patients. Eur Urol. 2012;61(5):1039–47. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2012.02.028.
- Hellenthal NJ, Hussain A, Andrews PE, Carpentier P, Castle E, Dasgupta P, et al. Surgical margin status after robot assisted radical cystectomy: results from the International Robotic Cystectomy Consortium. J Urol. 2010;184(1):87–91. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. juro.2010.03.037.
- Herr HW. Outcome of patients who refuse cystectomy after receiving neoadjuvant chemotherapy for muscleinvasive bladder cancer. Eur Urol. 2008;54(1):126–32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2007.12.031.
- Herr HW, Faulkner JR, Grossman HB, Natale RB, deVere White R, Sarosdy MF, et al. Surgical factors influence bladder cancer outcomes: a cooperative group report. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(14):2781–9. https://doi.org/ 10.1200/JCO.2004.11.024.
- Hugonnet CL, Danuser HJ, Springer JP, Studer UE. Urethral sensitivity and the impact on urinary continence in patients with an ileal bladder substitute after cystectomy. J Urol. 2001;165(5):1502–5.
- Jensen JB, Ulhøi BP, Jensen KM. Evaluation of different lymph node (LN) variables as prognostic markers in patients undergoing radical cystectomy and extended LN dissection to the level of the inferior mesenteric artery. BJU Int. 2012a;109(3):388–93. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10369.x.
- Jensen JB, Ulhøi BP, Jensen KM. Extended versus limited lymph node dissection in radical cystectomy: impact on recurrence pattern and survival. Int J Urol. 2012b;19(1):39–47. https://doi.org/10.1111/ j.1442-2042.2011.02887.x.
- Jin X, Roethlisberger S, Burkhard FC, Birkhaeuser F, Thoeny HC, Studer UE. Long-term renal function after urinary diversion by ileal conduit or orthotopic ileal bladder substitution. Eur Urol. 2012;61(3):491–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2011.09.004.

- Johar RS, Hayn MH, Stegemann AP, Ahmed K, Agarwal P, Balbay MD, et al. Complications after robot-assisted radical cystectomy: results from the International Robotic Cystectomy Consortium. Eur Urol. 2013;64(1):52–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2013.01.010.
- Kaiho Y, Nakagawa H, Ikeda Y, Namiki S, Numahata K, Satoh M, et al. Intraoperative electrophysiological confirmation of urinary continence after radical prostatectomy. J Urol. 2005;173(4):1139–42. https://doi.org/ 10.1097/01.ju.0000152316.51995.fc.
- Kessler TM, Burkhard FC, Perimenis P, Danuser H, Thalmann GN, Hochreiter WW, et al. Attempted nerve sparing surgery and age have a significant effect on urinary continence and erectile function after radical cystoprostatectomy and ileal orthotopic bladder substitution. J Urol. 2004;172(4 Pt 1):1323–7. https://doi. org/10.1097/01.ju.0000138249.31644.ec.
- Khan MS, Gan C, Ahmed K, Ismail AF, Watkins J, Summers JA, et al. A single-centre early phase randomised controlled three-arm trial of open, robotic, and laparoscopic radical cystectomy (CORAL). Eur Urol. 2016;69(4):613–21. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2015.07.038.
- Konety BR, Dhawan V, Allareddy V, Joslyn SA. Impact of hospital and surgeon volume on in-hospital mortality from radical cystectomy: data from the health care utilization project. J Urol. 2005;173(5):1695–700. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.ju.0000154638.61621.03.
- Kulkarni GS, Urbach DR, Austin PC, Fleshner NE, Laupacis A. Higher surgeon and hospital volume improves long-term survival after radical cystectomy. Cancer. 2013;119(19):3546–54. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/cncr.28235.
- Larcher A, Sun M, Schiffmann J, Tian Z, Shariat SF, McCormack M, et al. Differential effect on survival of pelvic lymph node dissection at radical cystectomy for muscle invasive bladder cancer. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2015;41(3):353–60. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.ejso.2014.10.061.
- Madersbacher S, Hochreiter W, Burkhard F, Thalmann GN, Danuser H, Markwalder R, et al. Radical cystectomy for bladder cancer today – a homogeneous series without neoadjuvant therapy. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21(4):690–6. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2003.05.101.
- Mandel P, Tilki D, Eslick GD. Extent of lymph node dissection and recurrence-free survival after radical cystectomy: a meta-analysis. Urol Oncol. 2014;32(8):1184–90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.urolonc.2014.01.017.
- Mayr R, May M, Martini T, Lodde M, Pycha A, Comploj E, et al. Predictive capacity of four comorbidity indices estimating perioperative mortality after radical cystectomy for urothelial carcinoma of the bladder. Eur Urol. 2012;110(6 Pt B):E222–7. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/j.1464-410X.2012.10938.x.
- Ng CK, Kauffman EC, Lee MM, Otto BJ, Portnoff A, Ehrlich JR, et al. A comparison of postoperative complications in open versus robotic cystectomy. Eur

Urol. 2010;57(2):274–81. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2009.06.001.

- Nguyen DP, Al Hussein Al Awamlh B, Wu X, O'Malley P, Inoyatov IM, Ayangbesan A, et al. Recurrence patterns after open and robot-assisted radical cystectomy for bladder cancer. Eur Urol. 2015;68(3):399–405. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2015.02.003.
- Nieuwenhuijzen JA, De Vries RR, Bex A, van der Poel HG, Meinhardt W, Antonini N, et al. Urinary diversions after cystectomy: the association of clinical factors, complications and functional results of four different diversions. Eur Urol. 2008;53(4):834–44. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2007.09.008.
- Novara G, De Marco V, Aragona M, Boscolo-Berto R, Cavalleri S, Artibani W, et al. Complications and mortality after radical cystectomy for bladder transitional cell cancer. J Urol. 2009;182(3):914–21. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.juro.2009.05.032.
- Novara G, Svatek RS, Karakiewicz PI, Skinner E, Ficarra V, Fradet Y, et al. Soft tissue surgical margin status is a powerful predictor of outcomes after radical cystectomy: a multicenter study of more than 4,400 patients. J Urol. 2010;183(6):2165–70. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.juro.2010.02.021.
- Ong CH, Schmitt M, Thalmann GN, Studer UE. Individualized seminal vesicle sparing cystoprostatectomy combined with ileal orthotopic bladder substitution achieves good functional results. J Urol. 2010;183(4):1337–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. juro.2009.12.017.
- Ost MC, Patel KP, Rastinehad AR, Chu PY, Anderson AE, Smith AD, et al. Pneumoperitoneum with carbon dioxide inhibits macrophage tumor necrosis factor-alpha secretion: source of transitional-cell carcinoma port-site metastasis, with prophylactic irrigation strategies to decrease laparoscopic oncologic risks. J Endourol. 2008;22(1):105–12. https://doi.org/10.1089/end.2007.9858.
- Paananen I, Ohtonen P, Perttilä I, Jonsson O, Edlund C, Wiklund P, et al. Functional results after orthotopic bladder substitution: a prospective multicentre study comparing four types of neobladder. Scand J Urol. 2014;48(1):90–8.
- Pfitzenmaier J, Lotz J, Faldum A, Beringer M, Stein R, Thüroff JW. Metabolic evaluation of 94 patients 5 to 16 years after ileocecal pouch (Mainz pouch 1) continent urinary diversion. J Urol. 2003;170(5):1884–7. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.ju.0000091900.57347.ee.
- Ploussard G, Shariat SF, Dragomir A, Kluth LA, Xylinas E, Masson-Lecomte A, et al. Conditional survival after radical cystectomy for bladder cancer: evidence for a patient changing risk profile over time. Eur Urol. 2014;66(2):361–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2013.09.050.
- Raza SJ, Wilson T, Peabody JO, Wiklund P, Scherr DS, Al-Daghmin A, et al. Long-term oncologic outcomes following robot-assisted radical cystectomy: results from the International Robotic Cystectomy

Consortium. Eur Urol. 2015;68(4):721-8. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2015.04.021.

- Roth B, Wissmeyer MP, Zehnder P, Birkhäuser FD, Thalmann GN, Krause TM, et al. A new multimodality technique accurately maps the primary lymphatic landing sites of the bladder. Eur Urol. 2010;57(2):205–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2009.10.026.
- Rozanski AT, Benson CR, McCoy JA, Green C, Grossman HB, et al. Is exam under anesthesia still necessary for the staging of bladder cancer in the era of modern imaging? Bladder Cancer. 2015;1(1):91–6.
- Shabsigh A, Korets R, Vora KC, Brooks CM, Cronin AM, Savage C, et al. Defining early morbidity of radical cystectomy for patients with bladder cancer using a standardized reporting methodology. Eur Urol. 2009;55(1):164–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2008.07.031.
- Shariat SF, Karakiewicz PI, Palapattu GS, Lotan Y, Rogers CG, Amiel GE, et al. Outcomes of radical cystectomy for transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: a contemporary series from the Bladder Cancer Research Consortium. J Urol 2006;176(6 Pt 1):2414–22. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.juro.2006.08.004.
- Sievert K, Hennenlotter J, Laible I, Amend B, Schilling D, Anastasiadis A, et al. The periprostatic autonomic nerves-bundle or layer? Eur Urol. 2008;54(5):1109–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eururo.2008.06.007.
- Simone G, Papalia R, Ferriero M, Guaglianone S, Castelli E, Collura D, et al. Stage-specific impact of extended versus standard pelvic lymph node dissection in radical cystectomy. Int J Urol. 2013;20(4):390–7. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1442-2042.2012.03148.x.
- Stein JP, Lieskovsky G, Cote R, Groshen S, Feng AC, Boyd S, et al. Radical cystectomy in the treatment of invasive bladder cancer: long-term results in 1,054 patients. J Clin Oncol. 2001;19(3):666–75.
- Studer UE, editor. Keys to successful orthotopic bladder substitution: Springer International Publishing; 2015. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-12382-0.
- Svatek RS, Fisher MB, Matin SF, Kamat AM, Grossman HB, Nogueras-González GM, et al. Risk factor analysis in a contemporary cystectomy cohort using standardized reporting methodology and adverse event criteria. J Urol. 2010;183(3):929–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. juro.2009.11.038.
- Svatek RS, Shariat SF, Novara G, Skinner EC, Fradet Y, Bastian PJ, et al. Discrepancy between clinical and pathological stage: external validation of the impact on prognosis in an international radical cystectomy

cohort. BJU Int. 2011;107(6):898–904. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2010.09628.x.

- Takenaka A, Tewari A, Hara R, Leung RA, Kurokawa K, Murakami G, et al. Pelvic autonomic nerve mapping around the prostate by intraoperative electrical stimulation with simultaneous measurement of intracavernous and intraurethral pressure. J Urol. 2007;177(1):225–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2006.08.104.
- Tarin TV, Power NE, Ehdaie B, Sfakianos JP, Silberstein JL, Savage CJ, et al. Lymph node-positive bladder cancer treated with radical cystectomy and lymphadenectomy: effect of the level of node positivity. Eur Urol. 2012;61(5):1025–30. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.eururo.2012.01.049.
- Turner WH, Danuser H, Moehrle K, Studer UE. The effect of nerve sparing cystectomy technique on postoperative continence after orthotopic bladder substitution. J Urol. 1997;158(6):2118–22.
- Vallancien G, Abou El Fettouh H, Cathelineau X, Baumert H, Fromont G, Guillonneau B. Cystectomy with prostate sparing for bladder cancer in 100 patients: 10-year experience. J Urol. 2002;168(6):2413–7. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.ju.0000036521.21034.ec.
- Wang GJ, Barocas DA, Raman JD, Scherr DS. Robotic vs open radical cystectomy: prospective comparison of perioperative outcomes and pathological measures of early oncological efficacy. BJU Int. 2008;101(1):89–93. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2007.07212.x.
- Yafi FA, Aprikian AG, Chin JL, Fradet Y, Izawa J, Estey E, et al. Contemporary outcomes of 2287 patients with bladder cancer who were treated with radical cystectomy: a Canadian multicentre. BJU Int 2011;108(4):539–45. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2010.09912.x.
- Yuh B, Wilson T, Bochner B, et al. Systematic review and cumulative analysis of oncologic and functional outcomes after robot-assisted radical cystectomy. Eur Urol. 2015;67:402–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. eururo.2014.12.008.
- Zehnder P, Studer UE, Skinner EC, et al. Super extended versus extended pelvic lymph node dissection in patients undergoing radical cystectomy for bladder cancer: a comparative study. J Urol. 2011;186:1261–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2011.06.004.
- Zehnder P, Studer UE, Skinner EC, et al. Unaltered oncological outcomes of radical cystectomy with extended lymphadenectomy over three decades. BJU Int. 2013;112:E51–8. https://doi.org/10.1111/bju.12215.



24

Multimodality Treatment for Bladder Conservation

Oliver J. Ott

Contents

Introduction	374
Patient Selection	374
Teamwork Is Not Optional	376
Initial Transurethral Resection of the Bladder (TUR-B)	376
Radiotherapy	377
Radiosensitization with Chemotherapy and Hyperthermia	378
Restaging TUR-B and Salvage Strategies	379
Comparison with Cystectomy Series and Conclusion	380
References	381

Abstract

Standard treatment for muscle-invasive urothelial cancer of the bladder is radical cystectomy. Multimodality treatment, including initial transurethral resection of the bladder tumor (TUR-B), followed by concurrent radiochemotherapy (RCT) has been shown to produce survival rates comparable to those of radical cystectomy. With these bladder conservation approaches, (salvage) cystectomy has been reserved for patients with incomplete response or local muscle-invasive relapse. During the past three decades, organ

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), Urologic Oncology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_24 preservation by multimodality treatment has been investigated in prospective series from single centers and cooperative groups, with far more than 1000 patients included. Fiveyear overall survival rates in the range of 50-60% have been reported, and approximately 80% of the surviving patients maintained their own bladder. Clinical criteria helpful in determining patients for bladder preservation include such variables as small tumor size (<5 cm), early tumor stage, a visibly and microscopically complete transurethral resection, absence of ureteral obstruction, and no evidence of pelvic lymph node metastases. On multivariate analysis, the completeness of TUR-B was found to be one of the strongest predictive factors for overall survival. Patients at greater risk of recurrence after initial

^{0.} J. Ott (🖂)

Department of Radiation Oncology, Universitätsklinikum Erlangen, Erlangen, Germany e-mail: oliver.ott@uk-erlangen.de

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

complete response are those with multifocal disease and extensive associated carcinoma in situ at presentation. Close coordination among all disciplines is required to achieve optimal results. Future investigations will focus on optimizing radiation techniques including all possibilities of radiosensitization (e.g., concurrent radiochemotherapy, additional deep regional hyperthermia), and incorporating more effective systemic chemotherapy, and proper selection of patients based on predictive molecular makers.

Introduction

According to the World Cancer Report 2014, bladder cancer is the ninth most common cancer worldwide, and urothelial carcinoma is the most frequent histological type (>90%). Tobacco smoking remains the most important cause of bladder cancer. Arsenic and some occupational exposures could also occasionally lead to bladder cancer. Only 30-40% of patients with muscleinvasive cancers survive 5 years or longer (McGuire 2016). Standard procedure for muscleinvasive bladder cancer (\geq T2) is the immediate radical cystectomy with pelvic lymphadenectomy, which provides local control rates of 90–95%. But, especially for tumors with perivesical invasion $(\geq T3b)$ the local control rates are not satisfying with surgery alone. Furthermore, up to 50% of the patients with bladder cancer die due to distant metastases during the course of disease. Especially but not only for these patients, the deprivation of bladder's voiding function means a substantial loss of quality of life, even despite of contemporary surgical reconstruction techniques. Multimodality treatment including initial TUR-B followed by concurrent radiochemotherapy (RCT) for bladder conservation offers a valuable treatment alternative not only for patients unfit or unwilling for radical surgery (Ploussard et al. 2014a; Retz et al. 2016).

Patient Selection

From the practical point of view, at least three patient subgroups can be discriminated, which present themselves with different general health and bladder cancer disease status (Fig. 1). The proper differentiation of these groups has a major impact on the curative or palliative treatment intention.

The first patient subgroup usually presents in good general condition and a tumor limited to the bladder (\leq T2) with no evidence of distant metastases. For this subgroup multimodality treatment with curative intention including TUR-B and RCT has proved to be a real alternative to radical cystectomy with comparable overall survival rates at 5 and 10 years (Weiss et al. 2008), and a long-term bladder preservation rate of 80% (Rodel et al. 2002), at least.



Fig. 1 Patient selection for bladder preservation (Abbreviation: RCT Radiochemotherapy, RT Radiotherapy)

The second subgroup also presents with a limited extension of the bladder carcinoma but with substantial comorbidities (e.g., severe dysfunctions of the heart or lungs), which could lead to an inacceptable risk regarding general anesthesia or surgical procedures. These patients present to the radiation oncologist not because they were aware of the advantages of the multimodality treatment approach for bladder preservation, but they were refused to be treated by the urologist. Unfortunately, because of the poor general condition this group of patients often cannot receive curative full-dose simultaneous RCT, which could lead to inferior results of the multimodality treatment approach.

The third subgroup of patients initially presents with distant metastases. Urologists usually refer these patients to the radiation oncologist for quality of life reasons. The treatment intention is palliative, and radiotherapy/RCT of the bladder cancer is usually given to prevent or treat local progression and tumor induced pain.

Patients at greater risk of new tumor development after initial complete response are those with multifocal disease and extensive associated carcinoma in situ at presentation. Anemia has also been shown to predict reduced local control as well as a higher rate of distant metastases and death from bladder cancer (Gospodarowicz et al. 1989). Clinical criteria helpful in determining patients for bladder preservation include such variables as small tumor size (< 5 cm), early tumor stage, a visibly and microscopically complete TUR, absence of ureteral obstruction, and no evidence of pelvic lymph node metastases.

Over the past years, some working groups found correlations between predictive molecular markers and clinical treatment outcomes after radical cystectomy and multimodality treatment for bladder conservation in small to medium size retrospectively analyzed patient cohorts.

Weiss et al. analyzed survivin expression as a predictive marker for local control in 48 patients with high-risk stage T1 bladder cancer treated with TUR-B and RCT. Survivin was not expressed in normal bladder urothelium but was overexpressed in 67% of the tumors. With a median follow-up of 27 (3–140) months, elevated

survivin expression was significantly associated with an increased probability of local failure (p = 0.003) (Weiss et al. 2009). Choudhury et al. found that low pretreatment tumor MRE11 expression was associated with worse 3-year cancer-specific survival compared with high expression (43.1% vs. 68.7%, p = 0.012) in 86 patients who received radiotherapy for bladder cancer. In a control group of 88 patients who received radical cystectomy, MRE11 expression was not associated with cancer-specific survival (CSS). High MRE11 expression in the combined radiotherapy cohort had a significantly better 3-year cancerspecific survival compared with the highexpression cystectomy cohort (69.9% vs. 53.8%, p = 0.021). In this validated immunohistochemistry study, MRE11 protein expression was shown as a predictive factor associated with survival following bladder cancer radiotherapy (Choudhury et al. 2010). Laurberg et al. evaluated the expression of TIP60 and MRE11 and their predictive value for the treatment-specific outcome of localized invasive bladder cancer in 3 cohorts with a total of 583 patients who received either radical cystectomy or radiotherapy for bladder cancer. TIP60 protein expression was a predictive marker for cancer-specific survival after cystectomy in two independent cohorts. TIP60 was the strongest predictive factor in multivariate analysis in patients receiving cystectomy. MRE11 was shown to be a predictive marker for cancerspecific survival (CSS) after radiotherapy. The authors concluded that TIP60 and MRE11 hold the potential to guide patients with invasive bladder cancer to either cystectomy or radiotherapy (Laurberg et al. 2012). Furthermore, Keck et al. reported on Neuropilin-2 and VEGF-C as potential predictive markers for treatment response after transurethral resection and radiochemotherapy in 247 muscle-invasive bladder cancer patients. Neuropilin-2 expression emerged as a prognostic factor in overall survival (HR: 3.42; 95% CI: 1.48–7.86; p = 0.004) and was associated with a 3.85-fold increased risk of an early cancer-specific death (95% CI: 0.91-16.24; p = 0.066) in multivariate analyses. CSS dropped from 166 months to 85 months when Neuropilin-2 was highly expressed (p = 0.037). Patients with high VEGF-C expression had a 2.29-fold increased risk of shorter cancer-specific survival (95% CI: 1.03–5.35; p = 0.043) in univariate analysis. CSS dropped from 170 months to 88 months in the case of high VEGF-C expression (p = 0.041). Additionally, Neuropilin-2 and VEGF-C coexpression was a prognostic marker for overall survival in multivariate models (HR: 7.54; 95% CI: 1.57–36.23; p = 0.012) (Keck et al. 2015). Bertz et al. described micropapillary morphology as a predictive marker for poor prognosis in 238 patients with urothelial carcinoma treated transurethral resection with and radiochemotherapy. The mere presence of micropapillary morphology did not affect prognosis. But in tumors with extensive (\geq 30%) micropapillary morphology, mean cancer-specific survival was significantly worse compared to conventional urothelial cancer (97 vs. 229 months, p = 0.002) (Bertz et al. 2016).

Prospective trials for further confirmation of the predictive value of molecular markers are still lacking, but there is a good future potential for more adequate patient selection for both radical cystectomy and multimodality treatment.

Teamwork Is Not Optional

Well-organized teamwork between the urologist, the pathologist, and the radiation oncologist is mandatory for successful bladder preservation. The basis of the combined modality approach is the TUR-B. Concurrent RCT starts 4 weeks after initial TUR-B. Another 6-12 weeks after the completion of RCT, an obligatory restaging TUR-B with multiple representative biopsies has to be performed by the urologist. A pathologically confirmed complete response (pCR) requires the absence of any endoscopically visible tumor, and any microscopic tumor in the biopsy specimen, as well as negative urine cytology. In case of complete remission, patients should be observed at 3-month intervals for the first year, at 6-month intervals until the fifth year, and every 12 months thereafter (Retz et al. 2016). In case of persistent or recurrent tumor, additional treatments, such as TUR-B followed by intravesical therapy for superficial or salvage cystectomy for muscleinvasive tumors, are recommended and should be initiated at the earliest opportunity. In summary, good collaboration plays a key role in the successful organ preserving combined modality treatment of bladder cancer. A comprehensive overview of the treatment algorithm is shown in Fig. 2.

Initial Transurethral Resection of the Bladder (TUR-B)

Preferably, the bladder cancer should be removed completely (R0-resection). Therefore, the TUR-B should be performed as radical as reasonable achievable without perforating the bladder wall. The quality of the TUR-B has to be confirmed by multiple representative biopsies from the basal and lateral resection margins of the tumor in order to confirm the completeness of the surgical procedure and to detect associated carcinoma in situ (CIS) or a multifocal growths pattern, which are well-known prognostic factors (Retz et al. 2016). A standardized protocol for the TUR-B in the context of bladder preservation was proposed firstly by Dunst et al. in 1994 (Dunst et al. 1994). For the majority of the patients with limited disease (\leq pT2) a pCR should be achievable. For example, Weiss et al. (2006) reported on a series of 141 patients with high-risk T1-baldder cancer and found a multiple biopsy approved pCR rate of 56% (79/141). The quality of the TUR-B has been proven to be one of the most important prognostic factors for overall survival. Rodel et al. (2002) analyzed a total of 415 patients (high-risk stage T1 (n = 89) and muscle-invasive T2–4 tumors (n = 326) who received combined modality treatment with TUR-B followed by radiotherapy alone (126/415) or RCT (289/415) for bladder preservation. The 10-year overall survival rates were 50%, 33%, and 18% (p = 0.003) for patients with a complete resection (R0), microscopically (R1), and macroscopically residual disease (R2), respectively. On multivariate analysis, the completeness of TUR-B was found to be one of the strongest prognostic factors for overall survival (Rodel et al. 2002).



Radiotherapy

Radiotherapy as part of the multimodality bladder preserving treatment approach can be performed as conventionally fractionated continuous course up to a total dose of 55-60 Gy, or split course with an induction dose of 40 Gy followed by a consolidation boost of another 25 Gy in case of a pCR in the obligatory restaging TUR-B 4-6 weeks after the end of radiotherapy (Ploussard et al. 2014a; Retz et al. 2016; Rodel et al. 2002; James et al. 2012; Krause et al. 2011). Nonresponders with persisting muscle-invasive disease in the restaging TUR-B are advised to receive salvage cystectomy after 55-60 Gy (continuous course) or 40 Gy (split course) (Efstathiou et al. 2012). Up to date, no prospective trial has proved the superiority of one of the two treatment approaches (Ploussard et al. 2014a; Retz et al. 2016). For general radiobiological reasons it is recommended not to interrupt radiotherapy until reaching the complete dose to minimize undesirable repopulation effects among the tumor cells (Maciejewski and Majewski 1991; De Neve et al. 1995).

In Europe, radiotherapy is usually applied with single fraction doses of 1.8–2.0 Gy and five fractions per week (Rodel et al. 2002; James et al. 2012; Krause et al. 2011). Up to date there is no evidence that an accelerated fractionation schedule with two fractions per day is leading to better local control or overall survival rates. Actually, accelerated treatment schedules are leading to higher treatment-related toxicity (Retz et al. 2016; Efstathiou et al. 2012; Horwich et al. 2005). Reduction of overall treatment time and large fraction sizes should be avoided, especially when radiotherapy is combined with concomitant chemotherapy. New treatment techniques, such as image-guided and intensity-modulated radiotherapy, as well as interstitial radiotherapy in selected cases (unifocal, small bulk disease) or the use of particle therapy, in particular protons, may allow dose escalation with the expectation to further improve tumor response and long-term local control (Hata et al. 2006; Henry et al. 2006; Pos et al. 2005, 2006).

The radiotherapy target volume for bladder conservation strategies is not well defined. While the majority of the centers include the whole bladder into the planning treatment volume (PTV), there were some attempts to spare or increase the local dose in distinct bladder areas to avoid toxicity or increase efficacy (Koning et al. 2012). In another phase III multicenter trial 219 patients were randomized to standard whole-bladder radiation therapy or reduced high-dose volume radiation therapy that aimed to deliver full radiation dose to the tumor and 80% of maximum dose to the uninvolved bladder. The primary endpoints for the radiation therapy volume comparison were late toxicity and time to locoregional recurrence. Reduced high-dose volume radiation therapy did not result in a statistically significant reduction in late side effects compared with standard whole-bladder radiation therapy, and noninferiority of locoregional control could not be concluded formally (Huddart et al. 2015).

The role of the elective irradiation of the pelvic lymphatics is unclear, but in many institutions the pelvic lymph node areas are included into the planning treatment volume because of an increasing likelihood of involved lymph nodes with more advanced tumor stages (Tunio et al. 2012). The total radiotherapy dose should not exceed 50 Gy in the elective areas and may be increased up to 60–66 Gy for macroscopic tumor tissue outside of the bladder as an additional boost irradiation (Ploussard et al. 2014a; Witjes et al. 2014).

Radiosensitization with Chemotherapy and Hyperthermia

During the past three decades several working groups proved the advantage of simultaneous RCT compared to radiotherapy alone within two prospective randomized trials and quite a number of further prospective and retrospective evaluations (Ploussard et al. 2014a; Retz et al. 2016; Rodel et al. 2002; James et al. 2012; Krause et al. 2011; Efstathiou et al. 2012; Coppin et al. 1996; Ploussard et al. 2014b). Cisplatin turned out to be the most effective chemotherapy agent for the treatment of locally advanced or metastasized urothelial cancer as well as for radiosensitizing purposes in the framework of a bladder preservation multimodality treatment approach (Witjes et al. 2014). In 1996, a small randomized Canadian trial with a total of 99 patients proved the superiority of RCT for the first time. Patients received either a preoperative or definitive radiotherapy randomly combined with or without Cisplatin (3 × 100 mg/m², q2w). After a follow-up of 6.5 years a better pelvic tumor control was reported for the Cisplatin arm (p = 0.036). Overall and distant metastasis-free survival rates were not different (Coppin et al. 1996).

One of the worldwide largest long-term evaluations regarding bladder conservation with a total of 473 patients showed that the concurrent Cisplatin-based chemotherapy not only significantly improved bladder-conservation rates but also median overall survival rates (70 vs. 28.5 months, p < 0.001) (Krause et al. 2011).

The British prospective BC2001 trial included a total of 360 patients, who randomly received radiotherapy alone or combined with a radiosensitizing concurrent chemotherapy with Mitomycin C (MMC; 12 mg/m², day 1) and 5-fluorouracil (5-FU; 500 mg/m², days 1-5 und 16-20). After a median follow-up of about 70 months a significantly improved locoregional control was found in the RCT group (HR 0.68, p = 0.03). The 5-year overall survival rates were 48% vs. 35% in favor of the RCT group, but the difference was statistically not significant (p = 0.16). Global early toxicity rates were not different (36 vs. 27.5%, p = 0.07), with a higher gastrointestinal toxicity in the RCT group (9.6 vs. 2.7%, p = 0.007). Grade 3–4 late toxicity rates were equal (RTOG grading: 15.7% after radiotherapy alone and 8.3% after RCT (p = 0.07); LENT/SOM grading: 51% vs. 54% (p = 0.72), respectively (James et al. 2012).

In randomized trials for several tumor entities (e.g., cervical carcinoma, anal cancer, rectal cancer, head and neck cancer, glioblastoma multiforme, breast cancer, and malignant melanoma) concurrent regional hyperthermia combined with radiotherapy and/or chemotherapy had been shown to significantly further improve clinical endpoints. A comprehensive overview of the technique and additional effects of regional hyperthermia can be found in several reviews (van der Zee 2002; Wust et al. 2002; Horsman and Overgaard 2007; Moyer and Delman 2008).

In bladder carcinoma treatment two randomized trials showed significantly improved clinical results when adding hyperthermia to either chemotherapy (Colombo et al. 2003) or external beam radiotherapy (van der Zee et al. 2000). Colombo et al. randomly assigned 83 patients suffering from primary or recurrent superficial (Ta-T1) transitional cell cancer of the bladder to either intravesical instillation of Mitomycin C versus the same cytostatic agent in combination with local hyperthermia after complete TUR-B (Colombo et al. 2003). For intermediate- and high-risk non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer (NMIBC) addition of hyperthermia reduced significantly the local recurrence rate at 2 years (17.1% vs. 57.5%, p = 0.0002).

Furthermore, van der Zee et al. could show that deep regional hyperthermia significantly increased the complete response rate (73% vs. 51%, p = 0.01) in locally advanced muscle-invasive bladder cancer (T2–T4) when combined with external beam irradiation (van der Zee et al. 2000).

It has been the ongoing policy at the Departments of Urology and Radiation Oncology at the University Hospitals of Erlangen, Germany, to use definitive radiotherapy with or without concurrent CT after conservative surgery for high-risk stage T1 and muscle-invasive (T2–4) bladder cancer since 1982 (Rodel et al. 2002; Dunst et al. 1994; Sauer et al. 1998; Weiss et al. 2007). To further advance in multimodal treatment of bladder cancer, we evaluated the effectiveness and safety of adding concurrent hyperthermia to our well-established combined modality bladder-sparing treatment for patients with high-risk stage T1 and T2 bladder cancer. In 45 patients with stage T1–2 bladder carcinoma who received RCT combined with concurrent deep regional hyperthermia, the pCR rate has been further improved in comparison to our historical data with radiotherapy or radiochemotherapy alone (Table 1) (Ott et al. 2009; Wittlinger et al. 2009).

In summary, simultaneous RCT either with Cisplatin or 5-FU and MMC is leading to better clinical results compared to radiotherapy alone and should therefore be regarded as standard treatment for patients, who want to preserve their own bladder. Future options for a further improvement of multimodality treatment may be an optimization of concurrent chemotherapy, e.g., with taxanes or gemcitabine, or the additive use of deep regional hyperthermia, or integration of hypoxia-modifying medication (Wittlinger et al. 2009; Caffo et al. 2011; Mitin et al. 2013; Choudhury and Cowan 2011; Choudhury et al. 2011; Hoskin et al. 2010). The use of radiotherapy alone is justified only for those patients who are unfit for concurrent chemotherapy at all.

Restaging TUR-B and Salvage Strategies

A restaging TUR-B is an indispensable part of the multimodality treatment approach for bladder conservation. The restaging TUR-B should

					5y-	5y-OAS,
					OAS	bladder
Period	Cases [n]	T-category	TUR combined with	pCR [%]	[%]	preserved [%]
1982-1985	126	T1 (high risk)-T4	RT	61	40	37
1985–1993	95	T1 (high risk)-T4	RT + Carboplatin	66	45	40
1985-1993	145	T1 (high risk)-T4	RT + Cisplatin	82	62	47
1993-2006	112	T1 (high risk)-T4	RT + 5-FU/Cisplatin	88	74	61
2005-2008	38	T1 (high risk)-T2	RT + 5-FU/Cisplatin + RHT	95	80 ^a	82 ^a

 Table 1
 Erlangen experience of bladder preservation (Weiss et al. 2007, 2008; Rodel et al. 2002)

TUR Transurethral resection, *pCR* Pathological complete remission, *5y-OAS* Overall survival probability at 5 years, *RT* External beam radiotherapy, *RHT* Regional deep hyperthermia ^a: at 3 years of follow-up

be performed 6–12 weeks after completion of RCT, firstly to allow adequate tumor remission and secondly not to unnecessarily waste time to initiate required salvage treatments in patients with persisting tumor. Tumor biopsies from the former tumor area are regarded as necessary to safely discriminate between responders with a pCR and nonresponders (Retz et al. 2016).

In case of persisting (in the restaging TUR-B) or recurrent non-muscle-invasive (stage pTa-T1) urothelial cancer of the bladder (NMIBC) during follow-up, it may be individually decided to perform another TUR-B with or without intravesical therapy or a cystectomy for salvage treatment. For muscle-invasive disease, salvage cystectomy is strongly recommended. In the absence of a recurrence in very rare cases cystectomy may be considered as necessary because of severe bladder dysfunction during follow-up (Retz et al. 2016).

Comparison with Cystectomy Series and Conclusion

The primary goal of the bladder-sparing approach remains optimal patient survival. Thus, results of the organ-sparing approach need to be compared with the surgical standard. Bladder-sparing treatment has not yet been tested against primary cystectomy in randomized trials. Contemporary radical cystectomy series reported 5-year overall survival rates of 63–74% for NMIBC and 26–63% for muscle-invasive disease (Table 2). Despite the fact that comparisons between surgical series and bladder preservation protocols are hindered by the difference in pathologic and clinical staging – with the latter tending to understage the real tumor extent – the 5-year overall survival rates of these contemporary surgical series and the bladder sparing approaches lie in the same range (Table 2).

The use of organ preservation therapy for bladder cancer is a valid alternative to radical cystectomy in selected patients. Contemporary protocols utilize a combination of TUR-B, concurrent RCT, and often adjuvant chemotherapy. These approaches require close coordination among all disciplines involved. Future investigations will focus on optimizing radiation techniques and fractionation regimens as well as the incorporation of radiosensitizing agents (e.g., chemotherapy and/or hyperthermia) and more effective systemic therapy, and will explore the role of molecular markers and targeted biologic agents in the management of this disease.

		Median			
		follow-		5y-	
		up		OAS	5y-OAS,
Reference	Cases [n]	[months]	T-category	[%]	bladder preserved [%]
Stein et al. (2001)	1024	122	T1	74	51
			T2-4	55	38
Dalbagni et al. (2001)	300	65	T1	64	n.a.
			T2	59	
			T3-4	26	
Madersbacher et al. (2003)	507	45	T1	63	48
			T2	63	30
			T3-4	35	25
Hautmann et al. (2006)	788	35	T1-4	58	45
Shariat et al. (2006)	888	39	T1-4	59	n.a.
Erlangen data Rodel et al. (2002),	525	35	T1	71	50
Wittlinger et al. (2009), Krause et al. (2011)			T2-4	56	34

 Table 2
 Comparison of the Erlangen data on bladder preservation with contemporary cystectomy series

5y-OAS Overall survival probability at 5 years, RT External beam radiotherapy, n.a. Not available

References

- Bertz S, Wach S, Taubert H, Merten R, Krause FS, Schick S, et al. Micropapillary morphology is an indicator of poor prognosis in patients with urothelial carcinoma treated with transurethral resection and radiochemotherapy. Virchows Arch : Int J Pathol. 2016;469:339–44.
- Caffo O, Fellin G, Graffer U, Mussari S, Tomio L, Galligioni E. Gemcitabine and radiotherapy plus cisplatin after transurethral resection as conservative treatment for infiltrating bladder cancer: long-term cumulative results of 2 prospective single-institution studies. Cancer. 2011;117:1190–6.
- Choudhury A, Cowan R. Bladder preservation multimodality therapy as an alternative to radical cystectomy for treatment of muscle invasive bladder cancer. BJU Int. 2011;108:E313.
- Choudhury A, Nelson LD, Teo MT, Chilka S, Bhattarai S, Johnston CF, et al. MRE11 expression is predictive of cause-specific survival following radical radiotherapy for muscle-invasive bladder cancer. Cancer Res. 2010;70:7017–26.
- Choudhury A, Swindell R, Logue JP, Elliott PA, Livsey JE, Wise M, et al. Phase II study of conformal hypofractionated radiotherapy with concurrent gemcitabine in muscle-invasive bladder cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29:733–8.
- Colombo R, Da Pozzo LF, Salonia A, Rigatti P, Leib Z, Baniel J, et al. Multicentric study comparing intravesical chemotherapy alone and with local microwave hyperthermia for prophylaxis of recurrence of superficial transitional cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21:4270–6.
- Coppin CM, Gospodarowicz MK, James K, Tannock IF, Zee B, Carson J, et al. Improved local control of invasive bladder cancer by concurrent cisplatin and preoperative or definitive radiation. The National Cancer Institute of Canada Clinical Trials Group. J Clin Oncol. 1996;14:2901–7.
- Dalbagni G, Genega E, Hashibe M, Zhang ZF, Russo P, Herr H, et al. Cystectomy for bladder cancer: a contemporary series. J Urol. 2001;165:1111–6.
- De Neve W, Lybeert ML, Goor C, Crommelin MA, Ribot JG. Radiotherapy for T2 and T3 carcinoma of the bladder: the influence of overall treatment time. Radiother Oncol. 1995;36:183–8.
- Dunst J, Sauer R, Schrott KM, Kuhn R, Wittekind C, Altendorf-Hofmann A. Organ-sparing treatment of advanced bladder cancer: a 10-year experience. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1994;30:261–6.
- Efstathiou JA, Spiegel DY, Shipley WU, Heney NM, Kaufman DS, Niemierko A, et al. Long-term outcomes of selective bladder preservation by combined-modality therapy for invasive bladder cancer: the MGH experience. Eur Urol. 2012;61:705–11.
- Gospodarowicz MK, Hawkins NV, Rawlings GA, Connolly JG, Jewett MA, Thomas GM, et al. Radical radiotherapy for muscle invasive transitional cell

carcinoma of the bladder: failure analysis. J Urol. 1989;142:1448–53. discussion 53–4

- Hata M, Miyanaga N, Tokuuye K, Saida Y, Ohara K, Sugahara S, et al. Proton beam therapy for invasive bladder cancer: a prospective study of bladderpreserving therapy with combined radiotherapy and intra-arterial chemotherapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2006;64:1371–9.
- Hautmann RE, Gschwend JE, de Petriconi RC, Kron M, Volkmer BG. Cystectomy for transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: results of a surgery only series in the neobladder era. J Urol. 2006;176:486–92. discussion 91–2
- Henry AM, Stratford J, McCarthy C, Davies J, Sykes JR, Amer A, et al. X-ray volume imaging in bladder radiotherapy verification. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2006;64:1174–8.
- Horsman MR, Overgaard J. Hyperthermia: a potent enhancer of radiotherapy. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol). 2007;19:418–26.
- Horwich A, Dearnaley D, Huddart R, Graham J, Bessell E, Mason M, et al. A randomised trial of accelerated radiotherapy for localised invasive bladder cancer. Radiother Oncol. 2005;75:34–43.
- Hoskin PJ, Rojas AM, Bentzen SM, Saunders MI. Radiotherapy with concurrent carbogen and nicotinamide in bladder carcinoma. Journal Clin Oncol: Off J Am Soc Clin Oncol. 2010;28:4912–8.
- Huddart RA, Jones R, Choudhury A. A new dawn for bladder cancer? Recommendations from the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) on Managing Bladder Cancer. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol). 2015;27:380–1.
- James ND, Hussain SA, Hall E, Jenkins P, Tremlett J, Rawlings C, et al. Radiotherapy with or without chemotherapy in muscle-invasive bladder cancer. N Engl J Med. 2012;366:1477–88.
- Keck B, Wach S, Taubert H, Zeiler S, Ott OJ, Kunath F, et al. Neuropilin-2 and its ligand VEGF-C predict treatment response after transurethral resection and radiochemotherapy in bladder cancer patients. Int J Cancer. 2015;136:443–51.
- Koning CC, Blank LE, Koedooder C, van Os RM, van de Kar M, Jansen E, et al. Brachytherapy after external beam radiotherapy and limited surgery preserves bladders for patients with solitary pT1-pT3 bladder tumors. Ann Oncol. 2012;23:2948–53.
- Krause FS, Walter B, Ott OJ, Haberle L, Weiss C, Rodel C, et al. 15-year survival rates after transurethral resection and radiochemotherapy or radiation in bladder cancer treatment. Anticancer Res. 2011;31:985–90.
- Laurberg JR, Brems-Eskildsen AS, Nordentoft I, Fristrup N, Schepeler T, Ulhoi BP, et al. Expression of TIP60 (tat-interactive protein) and MRE11 (meiotic recombination 11 homolog) predict treatment-specific outcome of localised invasive bladder cancer. BJU Int. 2012;110:E1228–36.
- Maciejewski B, Majewski S. Dose fractionation and tumour repopulation in radiotherapy for bladder cancer. Radiother Oncol. 1991;21:163–70.

- Madersbacher S, Hochreiter W, Burkhard F, Thalmann GN, Danuser H, Markwalder R, et al. Radical cystectomy for bladder cancer today–a homogeneous series without neoadjuvant therapy. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21:690–6.
- McGuire S. World Cancer Report 2014. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, International Agency for Research on Cancer, WHO Press, 2015. Adv Nutr. 2016;7:418–9.
- Mitin T, Hunt D, Shipley WU, Kaufman DS, Uzzo R, CL W, et al. Transurethral surgery and twice-daily radiation plus paclitaxel-cisplatin or fluorouracilcisplatin with selective bladder preservation and adjuvant chemotherapy for patients with muscle invasive bladder cancer (RTOG 0233): a randomised multicentre phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14: 863–72.
- Moyer HR, Delman KA. The role of hyperthermia in optimizing tumor response to regional therapy. Int J Hyperth. 2008;24:251–61.
- Ott OJ, Rodel C, Weiss C, Wittlinger M, St Krause F, Dunst J, et al. Radiochemotherapy for bladder cancer. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol). 2009;21:557–65.
- Ploussard G, Daneshmand S, Efstathiou JA, Herr HW, James ND, Rodel CM, et al. Critical analysis of bladder sparing with trimodal therapy in muscle-invasive bladder cancer: a systematic review. Eur Urol. 2014a;66:120–37.
- Ploussard G, Albrand G, Rozet F, Lang H, Paillaud E, Mongiat-Artus P. Challenging treatment decisionmaking in older urologic cancer patients. World J Urol. 2014b;32:299–308.
- Pos F, Horenblas S, Dom P, Moonen L, Bartelink H. Organ preservation in invasive bladder cancer: brachytherapy, an alternative to cystectomy and combined modality treatment? Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2005;61:678–86.
- Pos FJ, Hulshof M, Lebesque J, Lotz H, van Tienhoven G, Moonen L, et al. Adaptive radiotherapy for invasive bladder cancer: a feasibility study. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2006;64:862–8.
- Retz M, Gschwend JE, Maisch P. Short version of the German S3 guideline for bladder cancer. Der Urologe Ausg A. 2016;55:1173–87.
- Rodel C, Grabenbauer GG, Kuhn R, Papadopoulos T, Dunst J, Meyer M, et al. Combined-modality treatment and selective organ preservation in invasive bladder cancer: long-term results. J Clin Oncol. 2002;20:3061–71.
- Sauer R, Birkenhake S, Kuhn R, Wittekind C, Schrott KM, Martus P. Efficacy of radiochemotherapy with platin derivatives compared to radiotherapy alone in organsparing treatment of bladder cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1998;40:121–7.

- Shariat SF, Karakiewicz PI, Palapattu GS, Lotan Y, Rogers CG, Amiel GE, et al. Outcomes of radical cystectomy for transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: a contemporary series from the Bladder Cancer Research Consortium. J Urol. 2006;176:2414–22. discussion 22
- Stein JP, Lieskovsky G, Cote R, Groshen S, Feng AC, Boyd S, et al. Radical cystectomy in the treatment of invasive bladder cancer: long-term results in 1,054 patients. J Clin Oncol. 2001;19:666–75.
- Tunio MA, Hashmi A, Qayyum A, Mohsin R, Zaeem A. Whole-pelvis or bladder-only chemoradiation for lymph node-negative invasive bladder cancer: singleinstitution experience. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2012;82:e457–62.
- van der Zee J. Heating the patient: a promising approach? Ann Oncol. 2002;13:1173–84.
- van der Zee J, Gonzalez Gonzalez D, van Rhoon GC, van Dijk JD, van Putten WL, Hart AA. Comparison of radiotherapy alone with radiotherapy plus hyperthermia in locally advanced pelvic tumours: a prospective, randomised, multicentre trial. Dutch Deep Hyperthermia Group. Lancet. 2000;355:1119–25.
- Weiss C, Wolze C, Engehausen DG, Ott OJ, Krause FS, Schrott KM, et al. Radiochemotherapy after transurethral resection for high-risk T1 bladder cancer: an alternative to intravesical therapy or early cystectomy? J Clin Oncol. 2006;24:2318–24.
- Weiss C, Engehausen DG, Krause FS, Papadopoulos T, Dunst J, Sauer R, et al. Radiochemotherapy with cisplatin and 5-fluorouracil after transurethral surgery in patients with bladder cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2007;68:1072–80.
- Weiss C, Sauer R, Rodel C. Radiochemotherapeutic options for bladder cancer. Aktuelle Urol. 2008;39:123–9.
- Weiss C, von Romer F, Capalbo G, Ott OJ, Wittlinger M, Krause SF, et al. Survivin expression as a predictive marker for local control in patients with high-risk T1 bladder cancer treated with transurethral resection and radiochemotherapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2009;74:1455–60.
- Witjes JA, Comperat E, Cowan NC, De Santis M, Gakis G, Lebret T, et al. EAU guidelines on muscle-invasive and metastatic bladder cancer: summary of the 2013 guidelines. Eur Urol. 2014;65:778–92.
- Wittlinger M, Rodel CM, Weiss C, Krause SF, Kuhn R, Fietkau R, et al. Quadrimodal treatment of high-risk T1 and T2 bladder cancer: transurethral tumor resection followed by concurrent radiochemotherapy and regional deep hyperthermia. Radiother Oncol. 2009;93:358–63.
- Wust P, Hildebrandt B, Sreenivasa G, Rau B, Gellermann J, Riess H, et al. Hyperthermia in combined treatment of cancer. Lancet Oncol. 2002;3:487–97.



25

Peri-operative Chemotherapy for Muscle-Invasive Bladder Cancer

Thomas Seisen, Benjamin Pradère, and Morgan Rouprêt

Contents

Introduction	384
Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy	384
Rationale for the Use of Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy	384
Oncological Outcomes	385
Biomarkers for Patient Selection	387
Toxicity Associated with the Delivery of Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy	390
Surgical Outcomes After Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy	390
Comparison of Chemotherapy Regimens in the Neoadjuvant Setting	391
Adjuvant Chemotherapy	392
Rationale for the Use of Adjuvant Chemotherapy	392
Oncological Outcomes	392
Toxicity Associated with the Delivery of Adjuvant Chemotherapy	397
Comparison of Chemotherapy Regimens in the Adjuvant Setting	398
Neoadjuvant Versus Adjuvant Chemotherapy	398
References	399

Abstract

The role of perioperative chemotherapy as an adjunct to radical cystectomy for muscleinvasive bladder cancer has been explored by several landmark randomized controlled trials over the past decades. On the one hand, a metaanalysis of level-I evidence and long-term results from the largest trials support the use of neoadjuvant chemotherapy, which is now advocated as the standard of care by most of the clinical guidelines worldwide. On the other hand, evidence supporting the use of adjuvant chemotherapy is more contentious. Specifically, several meta-analyses identified a survival benefit with the immediate postoperative delivery of cisplatin-based regimen, but the investigators identified multiple methodological limitations in the vast majority of included randomized controlled trials. Nonetheless, the use of adjuvant chemotherapy is currently considered for patients with adverse pathological features at radical

T. Seisen · M. Rouprêt (⊠)

Department of Urology, Pitié Salpétrière Hospital, Assistance Publique des Hôpitaux de Paris, University Paris Sorbonne (for seisen and roupret), Paris, France e-mail: morgan.roupret@aphp.fr

B. Pradère

Department of Urology, CHRU Tours, Faculté de Médecine François Rabelais, Tours, France

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 25

cystectomy. The toxicity of both neoadjuvant and adjuvant chemotherapy is acceptable and well-aligned with what expected with cisplatin-based regimens. Given its greater response rate, the methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicine, and cisplatin combination is preferentially used in the neoadjuvant setting, while the gemcitabine plus cisplatin combination is more commonly delivered in the adjuvant setting because of its better toxicity profile. However, there is no prospective evidence suggesting a survival superiority of one regimen over the other. Finally, the comparative effectiveness of neoadjuvant vs. adjuvant chemotherapy has been poorly assessed in the current literature. Nonetheless, the only randomized controlled trial indirectly comparing both suggested no survival difference between the pre- and postoperative delivery of cisplatinbased chemotherapy.

Keywords

Urinary bladder neoplasms · Cystectomy · Drug therapy · Neoadjuvant therapy · Chemotherapy · Adjuvant · Cisplatin

Introduction

In the absence of clinical evidence suggesting a metastatic dissemination, radical cystectomy with pelvic lymph node dissection is currently considered as the standard of care for the local treatment of patients with muscle-invasive bladder cancer (Alfred Witjes et al. 2016). Nonetheless, the 5-year probability of overall survival after such procedure does not exceed 50–60% in expert centers, and a significant proportion of these individuals ultimately develop fatal intra- or extra-pelvic recurrence, likely due to the presence of micro-metastases at the time of surgery (Grossman et al. 2003).

Striving to improve this paradigm, the efficacy of perioperative chemotherapy has been tested in multiple landmark randomized controlled trials over the past decades (International Collaboration of Trialists et al. 2011; Sternberg et al. 2015). Interestingly, there is a rationale for the exclusive use of neoadjuvant or adjuvant chemotherapy, although both present substantial limitations that may impact clinical practice. As such, several level-I evidence meta-analyses support either the systematic delivery of neoadjuvant chemotherapy for all muscle-invasive bladder cancer patients (Advanced Bladder Cancer Overview Collaboration 2005) or the selective delivery of adjuvant chemotherapy only in those with advanced disease after radical cystectomy (Leow et al. 2014).

Despite the potential advantages related to an adjuvant chemotherapy strategy, most of the current clinical guidelines advocate preferentially the first-line use of neoadjuvant chemotherapy (Alfred Witjes et al. 2016), given the higher quality of the overwhelming prospective evidence in favor of the preoperative infusion of cisplatinbased regimen. Nonetheless, important questions persist in terms of optimizing perioperative chemotherapy for bladder cancer in general.

Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy

Rationale for the Use of Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy

As opposed to an adjuvant chemotherapy strategy, the delivery of neoadjuvant chemotherapy offers several potential advantages in the framework of muscle-invasive bladder cancer management. First, the infusion of full-dose cisplatin-based regimen is largely facilitated by the better prevs. postoperative general condition of patients undergoing radical cystectomy and several postoperative complications such as renal failure have been reported to limit its use when indicated. This may impact the oncological outcomes associated with the delivery of adjuvant chemotherapy. In addition, adjuvant chemotherapy could delay the wound healing and increase the risk of infectious complications and/or fistula in the postoperative setting.

Second, it is well-established that the delivery of neoadjuvant chemotherapy allows to assess the response of the primary tumor to systemic chemotherapy at the time of surgery. Interestingly, individuals experiencing a downstaging of the primary tumor (\leq T1) could have a better prognosis than nonresponders. Furthermore, a complete pathologic response of the primary tumor has been shown to correlate with increased overall survival in a recent meta-analysis by Petrelli et al. (2014).

Based on this rationale and the proven efficacy of cisplatin-based regimen for metastatic bladder cancer, several landmark randomized controlled trials have explored the role of neoadjuvant chemotherapy prior to radical cystectomy for localized disease over the past decades.

Oncological Outcomes

Meta-analyses of Randomized Controlled Trials

Interestingly, discording results have been observed in the randomized controlled trials comparing neoadjuvant chemotherapy followed by local treatment vs. local treatment alone. The first large-scale study published in 1999 by the International Collaboration of Trialists included 976 patients from 106 institutions with cT2-T4 N0 bladder cancer to receive either three cycles of neoadjuvant cisplatin, methotrexate, and vinblastine (n = 491) or upfront local treatment (n = 485). Despite a benefit in terms of pathological downstaging, this randomized controlled trial showed no significant difference in overall survival between the two treatment groups after a median follow-up of 4 years (hazard ratio [HR]: 0.85; 95% CI, 0.71–1.02; p = 0.075) (Anon 1999). The absolute difference in 3-year overall survival was up to 5.5% (95% IC, from -0.5% to 11%), with corresponding rates of 55.5% in patients who received neoadjuvant chemotherapy and 50% in patients who received upfront local treatment. Similarly, no locoregional disease-free survival benefit was observed with the delivery of neoadjuvant chemotherapy (HR = 0.87; 95% CI, from 0.73 to 1.02, p = 0.087). However, there was a significant difference between the two treatment groups in terms of metastasis-free survival (HR = 0.79; 95% CI, from 0.66 to 0.93;p = 0.007); this translated in an absolute difference in 3-year metastasis-free survival of 8% (95% CI, from 2% to 14%), 53% in the neoadjuvant chemotherapy group, and 45% in the upfront local treatment group.

Given that neoadjuvant chemotherapy was associated with a decreased risk of death from any cause in other reports, the Advanced Bladder Cancer group from the Cochrane collaboration performed a first individual patient data metaanalysis of level-I evidence in 2003 (Advanced Bladder Cancer Meta-analysis Collaboration 2003). This study included 2688 patients from 10 randomized controlled trials. The investigators found that, as compared to local treatment alone, the use of neoadjuvant platinum-based combination chemotherapy (most of the time cisplatin) was associated with a 13% overall survival benefit (hazard ratio [HR] = 0.87; 95% confidence interval [CI], from 0.78 to 0.98; p = 0.016); this translated into a 5% absolute benefit in 5-year overall survival (50% vs. 45%). In addition, the infusion of neoadjuvant platinum-based combination chemotherapy improved significantly overall (p < 0.001) and locoregional (p < 0.001)disease-free survival as well as metastasis-free survival (p = 0.001). However, a neoadjuvant single-agent cisplatin chemotherapy was not associated with an overall survival benefit as compared to radical cystectomy alone (p = 0.26). Accordingly, neoadjuvant platinum-based combination vs. single-agent cisplatin chemotherapy also significantly improved overall survival 0.044)and disease-free (p =survival (p = 0.046).

Further randomized controlled trials were conducted after this first meta-analysis, which did not include the second largest study from the Southwest Oncology Group published by Grossman et al. in 2003. In this report, the investigators randomized 317 patients with cT2-T4a bladder cancer to receive either three cycles of methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin followed by radical cystectomy (n = 153) or radical cystectomy alone (n = 154) (Grossman et al. 2003). Interestingly, a higher pathologic complete response rate was found in patients who received neoadjuvant chemotherapy (38% vs. 15%; p < 0.001), and there was only a trend toward adverse overall survival in patients treated

with radical cystectomy alone (HR = 1.33; 95% CI, from 1.00 to 1.76). Specifically, the 5-year overall survival was 57% in the neoadjuvant chemotherapy group and 43% in the radical cystectomy alone group (p = 0.06). Nonetheless, exploratory analyses showed that patients who received radical cystectomy were significantly more likely to experience cancer-specific death (HR = 1.66; 95% CI, from 1.22 to 2.45; p = 0.002).

As such, a second individual patient data metaanalysis has been undertaken by the Advanced Bladder Cancer group in 2005 to include 3005 patients from 11 randomized controlled trials (Advanced Bladder Cancer Overview Collaboration 2005). This updated analysis confirmed the overall survival benefit of neoadjuvant platinumbased chemotherapy as compared to local therapy alone (HR = 0.86; 95% CI, from 0.77 to 0.95; p = 0.003) with a 5% absolute improvement in 5-year overall survival. In addition, there was a significant disease-free survival benefit in patients who received neoadjuvant platinum-based combination chemotherapy (HR = 0.78; 95% CI, from 0.71 to 0.86; p < 0.001), equivalent to a 9% absolute improvement at 5 years.

Concomitantly, Winquist et al. performed a meta-analysis of summary data from 16 randomized controlled trials including 3315 patients (Winquist et al. 2004). Of these trials, 11 (2605 patients) provided data suitable for overall survival analysis. The pooled HR was 0.90 (95% CI, from 0.82 to 0.99; p = 0.02). When restricting the analyses to eight trials including only patients who received neoadjuvant cisplatin-based combination chemotherapy, the pooled HR was 0.87 (95% CI, from 0.78 to 0.96; p = 0.006); this translated into an absolute overall survival benefit of 6.5% (56.5% vs. 50%). Although results were mostly concordant with those for overall survival, available data on progression-free survival were insufficient to perform a meta-analysis. Finally, a major pathological response was associated with improved overall survival in four included trials.

Additional Randomized Controlled Trials

More recently, three small randomized controlled trials have been published but only negative results with regard to overall survival were reported by the investigators (Osman et al. 2014; Kitamura et al. 2014; Khaled et al. 2014). For example, the Japan Oncology Group (JCOG0209) analyzed 130 patients and found no significant difference in overall survival between those who received neoadjuvant methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin plus radical cystectomy or radical cystectomy alone (Kitamura et al. 2014). However, this study closed early, as the slow accrual did not allow to reach the initially planned number of included patients. In addition, there was a trend toward better outcomes with neoadjuvant chemotherapy (HR = 0.65; multiplicity adjusted 99.99%) CI, from 0.19 to 2.18, one-sided p = 0.07) and the rate of complete pathological response was greater in the neoadjuvant chemotherapy vs. radical cystectomy alone group (34% vs. 9%; p < 0.01). Accordingly, a very last meta-analysis of summary data published in 2016 showed a persistent overall survival benefit with neoadjuvant chemotherapy after including these negative trials (HR = 0.87; 95% CI, from 0.79 to 0.96), which was more pronounced when only considering patients who received cisplatinbased regimen (HR = 0.84; 95% CI, from 0.76to 0.93) (Yin et al. 2016).

Long-Term Oncological Outcomes

In 2011, the International Collaboration of Trialists updated the results from the largest study analyzing the role of neoadjuvant chemotherapy and presented long-term outcomes (Sternberg et al. 2015). Interestingly, although the preliminary results were negative for overall survival in 1999, there was a significant benefit in patients who received neoadjuvant chemotherapy after a median follow-up of 8.0 years (5.7–10.2 years). Specifically, a 16% reduction in the risk of death from any cause was observed as compared to the local treatment alone group (HR = 0.84; 95%CI, from 0.72 to 0.99; p = 0.037); this corresponded to an increase in 10-year overall survival from 30% to 36%. It is noteworthy that almost all other oncological outcomes were also in favor of the use of neoadjuvant chemotherapy, as there was a 23% reduction in the risk of metastases
(HR = 0.77; 95% CI, from 0.66 to 0.90;p = 0.001) and 18% reduction in the risk of overall disease recurrence (HR = 0.82; 95% CI, from 0.70 to 0.95; p = 0.008). Only a nonsignificant trend favoring the neoadjuvant chemotherapy groups was observed for disease-specific survival (HR = 0;83;95%CI, from 0.68 to 1.00; p = 0.050). Although the local treatment was not randomized in this study, exploratory analyses revealed that the treatment effect of neoadjuvant chemotherapy was more pronounced in patients who received radical cystectomy (HR = 0.74; 95% CI, from 0.57 to 0.96; p = 0.02) than radiation therapy (HR = 0.80; 95% CI, from 0.63 to 1.02; p = 0.07). However, the differences in baseline characteristics could largely limit the interpretation of such results. Table 1 summarizes the randomized controlled trials and meta-analyses testing the role of neoadjuvant chemotherapy prior to radical cystectomy.

Contemporary Retrospective Evidence

Several large retrospective reports have confirmed the benefit observed with the delivery of neoadjuvant chemotherapy in the "real-life" setting. For example, Zargar et al. analyzed pathological downstaging among 935 patients who received neoadjuvant chemotherapy followed by radical cystectomy. Interestingly, the rate of pT0N0 and \leq pT1N0 were 22.7% and 40.8%, respectively. Other observational studies focused on identifying the best candidates for neoadjuvant chemotherapy prior to radical cystectomy. For example, a risk-stratified approach initially proposed by Culp et al. (2014) has recently been validated. Specifically, patients were classified as high- or low-risk based on the presence of preoperative risk factors including lymphovascular invasion, ureterohydronephrosis on preoperative computerized tomography scan, aggressive variant histol-(micropapillary, neuroendocrine, ogy sarcomatoid, or plasmacytoid tumors), and/or cT3b-T4a disease. Overall, 153 (44.6%) low-risk and 190 (55.4%) high-risk patients were identified. Interestingly, 27.4% and 14.2% of low- and high-risk patients were downstaged at the time of radical cystectomy, respectively. Cancer-specific mortality-free rates at 5 years after radical

cystectomy were 77.4% vs. 64.4% for low-risk and high-risk patients, respectively. As such, these results highlight the interest of selecting individuals who may have a greater likelihood to experience downstaging and benefit from neoadjuvant chemotherapy.

Biomarkers for Patient Selection

It is nowadays argued that the systematic delivery of neoadjuvant chemotherapy for muscle-invasive bladder cancer may result in significant overtreatment for a substantial subgroup of patients. In addition, this could lead to adverse oncological outcomes in chemoresistant individuals by unnecessarily delaying radical cystectomy. As such, to improve the patient selection and ultimately, the associated oncological outcomes, several biomarkers predicting the response to neoadjuvant chemotherapy have been explored over the past years.

Specifically, the classification of muscleinvasive bladder cancer into molecular subtypes provided an important framework for further study of the disease. Some reports developed similar molecular classifications between intrinsic basal and luminal subtypes associated with patient outcomes (Damrauer et al. 2014; Sjödahl et al. 2012). In addition, Choi et al. identified the p53-like subtype, mostly within luminal tumors, that was noted to be associated with a negligible response to neoadjuvant chemotherapy with methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin. This resistance pattern to neoadjuvant chemotherapy has also been subsequently reported for the gemcitabine plus cisplatin regimen. Interestingly, the p53-like subtype is characterized by a gene expression consistent with the activation of the p53 pathway and cellular death, but not p53 mutations. On the other hand, basal tumors were characterized by a high-proliferative index and were more responsive to neoadjuvant chemotherapy.

Furthermore, recent work with immunohistochemistry has identified other biomarkers associated with response to neoadjuvant chemotherapy or radiation therapy. For example, the bladder

	Number of p	atients		Population	Median			
	Treatment	Control	Total	study	follow-up	Regimen	Duration	Oncological results
(6661)	491	495	986	pT2/T3/T4 and N0 or Nx	4 years	Methotrexate Vinblastine Cisplatin	3 cycles	Overall survival HR = $0.85 95\%$ IC $0.71-1.02$ P = 0.075 Metastasis-free survival HR = $0.79; 95\%$ CI, $0.66-0.93;$ P = 0.007
; (2011)	491	495	986	pT2/T3/T4 and N0 or Nx	8 years	Methotrexate Vinblastine Cisplatin	3 cycles	Reduction in the risk of death HR = 0.84 ; (95%CI, 0.72–0.99); P = 0.037 Reduction in the risk of metastases or death HR = 0.77 ; (95% CI, 0.66 to 0.90) P = 0.001 Disease-specific survival HR = 0.83 ; (95%CI,0.68–1.00); P = 0.050
an et al. (2003)	153	154	317	pT2-T4a	8.7 years	Methotrexate Vinblastine Doxorubicin Cisplatin	3 cycles	Median survival 77 vs. 46 months; $P = 0.06$ 5-year survival 57% vs. 43%; $P = 0.06$ Cancer-specific death HR = 1.66 (95%CI, 1.22–2.45); P = 0.002
st al. (2004)	306	314	620	pT1G3, T2-T4a	14.8 years	Cisplatin/ methotrexate or Cisplatin/ doxorubicin	2 cycles or 3 cycles	Overall survival HR = $0.80 (95\%$ IC, $0.64-0.99$); P = 0.049 5-year overall survival 56% vs. $48%$

 Table 1
 Clinical trials and meta-analyses testing the role of neoadjuvant chemotherapy

Kitamura et al. (2014)	64	99	130	pT2-4aN0	4.6 years	Methotrexate	2 cycles	(number of patients not reached)
						Vinolastine Doxorubicin		EXAMPLE 1 UV ETAIL SULFAUA HR = 0.65 (multiplicity adjusted
						Cisplatin		99.99% CI $0.19-2.1$; $P = 0.07$
								5-year survival
								72.3% vs. 62.4%
								Progression-free survival
								HR = 0.64, (95% CI 0.37-1.11);
								P=0.054
								5-year progression free survival
								67.9% vs. 56.4
Advanced Bladder Cancer	1344	1344	2688		6.2 years	Platinum-based		5-year overall survival
Metananalysis collaboration						combined		HR = 0.87; (95%CI, 0.78-0.98);
(2003)						chemotherapy		P = 0.01
								Absolute survival
								5% benefit (50% vs. 45%)
								Disease-free survival
								P < 0.001
								Locoregional DFS
								P = 0.012
								Metastasis-free survival
								P = 0.001
Advanced Bladder Cancer	I	1	3005	1		Platinum-based		Overall survival
Metananalysis collaboration						combined		HR = 0.86, (95% ci, 0.77-0.95),
(2005)						chemotherapy		P = 0.003
						1		Disease-free survival
								HR = $0.78 (95\% ci, 0.71 - 0.86)$,
								P < 0.0001
HR hazard ratio; CI confidence interv	al							

interv	
confidence	
CI	
ratio;	
azard	

expression of NrF2, a transcription factor causing resistance to cisplatin in vitro, correlates with worse overall survival in patients who received neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Similarly, the bladder overexpression of Bcl-2, an inhibitor of the apoptotic cascade, has been suggested as a marker to identify the nonresponders to neoadjuvant chemotherapy. The expression of GDPD3 and SPRED1 has also been shown to correlate with outcomes of neoadjuvant chemotherapy (Baras et al. 2015).

In addition, genomic assessment could provide interesting results for patient selection for neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Specifically, in vitro analyses showed that missense mutations of ERCC2 (a nucleotide excision repair gene) from exome sequencing predicted response to neoadjuvant cisplatin-based chemotherapy. Mutations in ERBB2/HER2 are also known to be associated with favorable response to neoadjuvant chemotherapy. More recently aberrations in DNA repair genes ATM, RB1, or FANCC were found to be predictors of pathological response to neoadjuvant chemotherapy and could be associated with an improved overall survival (Plimack et al. 2015).

All these studies taken together support the rationale for molecular analysis of muscleinvasive bladder cancer to identify biomarkers predictive of clinical response to neoadjuvant chemotherapy. However, only heterogeneous and small sample size studies are currently available and as such, none of the aforementioned biomarkers have been validated to date.

Toxicity Associated with the Delivery of Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy

Performing an overall analysis of the toxicity related to the delivery of neoadjuvant chemotherapy is challenging, given that there is a substantial heterogeneity in the regimens analyzed in the randomized controlled trials. Nonetheless, all clinical guidelines worldwide agree that neoadjuvant chemotherapy toxicity is acceptable.

Specifically, in the Southwest Oncology Group study published in 2003, 87% of patients in the neoadjuvant chemotherapy group received at least one cycle of MVAC, which was associated with grade 4 neutropenia in 33% of cases and grade 3 gastrointestinal toxicities in 17% of cases. However, no life-threatening toxicities or deaths from chemotherapy occurred and there was no increased risk of postoperative complications. No detailed information was available on dose reduction or treatment interruption.

In the International Collaboration of Trialists study, almost 80% of patients received all the cycles. However, dose reduction and/or cycle delay occurred in 25% of patients who received neoadjuvant chemotherapy (10% with vinblastine, 20% with methotrexate, and 60% with cisplatin). Only 1% of those patients experienced a fatal event related to the delivery of neoadjuvant (Sternberg et al. 2015).

In a more recent phase 2 trial evaluating accelerated methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin, no grade 3 or 4 renal toxicities and no toxicity-related deaths were observed. Grade 1 or 2 treatment-related toxicities occurred in 82% of patients (Plimack et al. 2014). In another similar study, grade 3 toxicities were observed in 10% of patients, with no neutropenic fevers or treatment-related death (Choueiri et al. 2014).

Finally, several retrospective studies have reported an increased risk of thromboembolic events with the use of neoadjuvant chemotherapy. For example, a recent multicentric international report on 761 patients showed that thromboembolic events occurred in 14% of them (Duivenvoorden et al. 2016). Such events were more likely to be observed before (58% of cases). Interestingly, older age and greater number of cycles of neoadjuvant chemotherapy were important predictors of experiencing thromboembolic events.

Surgical Outcomes After Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy

Concerns with regard to the tolerance of postchemotherapy radical cystectomy have been raised by the urological community. Specifically, locoregional or bowel inflammatory as well as the risk of altered general condition after neoadjuvant chemotherapy may impact the outcomes of radical cystectomy by notably delaying digestive recovery and increase the risk of fistula.

Nonetheless, although results on perioperative outcomes after radical cystectomy in the two largest randomized controlled trials were not comprehensively assessed, the investigators reported no increased risk of postoperative complications with the delivery of neoadjuvant chemotherapy. In addition, several retrospective studies have provided more granular information on perioperative outcomes of radical cystectomy after neoadjuvant chemotherapy. For example, Johnson et al. published in 2014 a study including 878 patients among whom, 12.1% received neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Overall, the rates of complications were 55.1% and 51.8% in patients who received neoadjuvant chemotherapy followed by radical cystectomy and radical cystectomy alone, respectively (p = 0.58). In multivariable analysis, neoadjuvant chemotherapy was not an independent predictor of postoperative complications (p = 0.87), reintervention (p = 0.16), wound infection (p = 0.32), or wound dehiscence (p = 0.32) (Johnson et al. 2014).

Comparison of Chemotherapy Regimens in the Neoadjuvant Setting

To date, no randomized controlled trial has compared the efficacy of the different neoadjuvant chemotherapy regimens available. Although it is well established that cisplatin is more active than carboplatin for urothelial carcinoma in general, no definitive conclusion can be drawn from the current literature with regard to the best cisplatinbased combination chemotherapy. Nonetheless, the methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin regimen could represent a better alternative than gemcitabine plus cisplatin, given the better response rate observed in the metastatic setting.

Only retrospective reports are available to assess the comparative effectiveness of cisplatinbased regimens for neoadjuvant chemotherapy. For example, Dash et al. compared the oncological outcomes observed after four cycles of gemcitabine plus cisplatin delivered over

12 weeks vs. four cycles of methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin (Dash et al. 2008). The proportion of tumor downstaging and minimal or no residual disease at radical cystectomy was similar between the two treatment groups. In addition, there was no obvious difference in prolonged disease-free survival, although the patients who received gemcitabine plus cisplatin or methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin were not directly compared. Accordingly, a recent meta-analysis of all retrospective studies comparing these two regimens (including also individuals who received carboplatin instead of cisplatin in combination with gemcitabine) found no significant difference in pathological complete response (Yin et al. 2016). However, the investigators identified an overall survival benefit with gemcitabine plus cisplatin/carboplatin (HR = 1.26; 95% CI, from 1.01 to 1.57), which was no longer significant after excluding carboplatin patients (HR = 1.31; 95% CI, from 0.99 to 1.74). As such, these results should be interpreted with caution, especially given the biases related to the meta-analyses of retrospective data.

Different methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin regimens have also been described and compared in several phase 2 studies. For example, Plimack et al. evaluated the oncological outcomes obtained after three cycles of neoadjuvant accelerated vs. standard methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin regi-Accelerated methotrexate, vinblastine, men. doxorubicin, and cisplatin were well tolerated and similar pT0 rates were observed between the two treatment groups (Plimack et al. 2014). An additional phase 2 trial of accelerated methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin with bevacizumab showed 5-year overall and diseasespecific survival rates of 63% and 64%, respectively. Interestingly, pT0N0 and \leq pT1N0 downstaging rates were 38% and 53%, respectively. Nonetheless, bevacizumab had no significant impact on survival outcomes. As such, accelerated methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin may represent the optimal regimen for neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Nonetheless, several ongoing randomized controlled trials such as VESPER (NCT01812369) are currently

comparing different cisplatin-based regimens in the neoadjuvant setting.

Adjuvant Chemotherapy

Rationale for the Use of Adjuvant Chemotherapy

Despite the high rate of pathological downstaging and the well-established survival benefit associated with the delivery of neoadjuvant chemotherapy prior to radical cystectomy (International Collaboration of Trialists et al. 2011). population-based studies have demonstrated that only 1% to 15% of patients with muscle-invasive bladder cancer receive such treatment strategy (David et al. 2007). More recent analyses suggest that this may be increasing (Reardon et al. 2015), but theoretical concerns such as delaying radical cystectomy while inducing unnecessary side effects in cisplatin-resistant patients represent a substantial limitation to the systematic infusion of neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Although multiple biomarkers predicting clinical and/or pathological response to cisplatin-based regimens have shown promising results (Plimack et al. 2015: McConkey et al. 2016), none of them can yet be routinely used to identify chemosensitive individuals with an adequate accuracy. As such, a significant proportion of patients with muscle-invasive bladder cancer remains currently chemotherapy naïve at the time of radical cystectomy; those with adverse postoperative features may be suitable for the delivery of adjuvant chemotherapy.

As opposed to a neoadjuvant strategy, the main advantages of an adjuvant strategy are that radical cystectomy is done immediately and the depth of infiltration of the bladder wall as well as lymph node status can be assessed from the definitive specimen to further guide treatment decision making. Indeed, pT and pN stages are the most established prognostic factors for progression and survival after radical cystectomy. Accordingly, 5-year overall survival is approximately 50% for patients with pT3/T4 and/or pN+ bladder cancer, but it can vary from 32% to 75% between those with and

without lymph node involvement, respectively (Yafi et al. 2011).

Interestingly, Logothetis et al. first suggested in the late 1980s that patients with postoperative extravesical and/or pelvic lymph node-positive disease treated with cisplatin-based combination chemotherapy had greater 2-year disease-free survival than a historic control group of patients treated with observation after radical cystectomy (70% vs. 37%; p < 0.001) (Logothetis et al. 1988). As a result, multiple landmark randomized controlled trials have further explored the role of adjuvant chemotherapy in this population of highrisk individuals and several meta-analyses have been undertaken with the aim to overcome the associated limitations.

Oncological Outcomes

Meta-analyses of Randomized Controlled Trials

Skinner et al. were the first to report prospective evidence from a randomized controlled trial enrolling patients to receive either adjuvant chemotherapy or observation for advanced bladder cancer after radical cystectomy (Skinner et al. 1991); they were rapidly followed by others investigators. Unfortunately, there have been many methodological issues with the vast majority of these small sample size randomized controlled trials. Thus, the prospective evidence supporting the use of adjuvant chemotherapy is more contentious than that for the use of neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Specifically, in 2006, the investigators of the first meta-analysis relying on individual patient data raised significant concerns with regard to the impact of randomized controlled trials that stopped early and patients not receiving allocated treatments or salvage chemotherapy at the time of relapse (Advanced Bladder Cancer (ABC) Meta-analysis Collaboration 2006). Indeed, the corresponding systematic review of the literature initially identified 11 trials but individual patient data were available for only six of them (Skinner et al. 1991; Studer et al. 1994; Stöckle et al. 1995; Freiha et al. 1996; Mazeron et al. 2016; Otto et al. 2003), notably because of poor accrual. Although such methodology led to the inclusion of 90% of the total patients randomized in adjuvant cisplatin-based combination trials, only 66% of the total patients randomized in all adjuvant chemotherapy trials were considered in this meta-analysis. In addition, only two of the selected randomized controlled trials completed the planned accrual (Mazeron et al. 2016; Otto et al. 2003) while, in two others, around a quarter of patients randomized to receive adjuvant chemotherapy did not receive it and many received regimens other than those described in the study protocol (Studer et al. 1994; Stöckle et al. 1995). Finally, four included trials did not specify the use of salvage chemotherapy for patients undergoing initial observation whose disease progressed or recurred (Skinner et al. 1991; Stöckle et al. 1995; Freiha et al. 1996), with a likely consequence of exaggerating the treatment estimate in favor of the adjuvant chemotherapy group.

In spite of the aforementioned limitations, this pioneering meta-analysis by the Cochrane collaboration found an overall survival benefit favoring the adjuvant chemotherapy vs. observation group (HR = 0.75; 95% CI, from 0.60 to 0.96;p = 0.019), which was more pronounced when only considering patients who received cisplatinbased combination chemotherapy (HR = 0.71; 95%, CI from 0.55 to 0.92; p = 0.010). This corresponded to an absolute improvement in 3-year overall survival of 9% (95% CI, from 1% to 16%), which extended to 11% (95% CI, from 3% to 18%) when using exclusively cisplatinbased combination chemotherapy. In addition, the delivery of adjuvant chemotherapy was associated with a disease-free survival benefit (HR = 0.68; 95% CI, from 0.53 to 0.89;p = 0.004), which was also more pronounced when only considering patients who received cisplatin-based combination chemotherapy (HR = 0.62; 95% CI, from 0.46 to 0.83;p = 0.001). This corresponded to an absolute improvement in 3-year disease-free survival of 12% (95% CI, from 4% to 19%) in the overall study population.

Contemporaneously, another meta-analysis of summary data from all published phase III

randomized controlled trials was conducted by Ruggieri et al. (2006). The investigators found similar results than those reported in the Cochrane systematic review. Specifically, the delivery of adjuvant chemotherapy was associated with a 26% and 35% risk reduction in death from any cause (RR = 0.74; 95% CI, from 0.62 to 0.88; p = 0.001) and disease recurrence (RR = 0.65; 95% CI, from 0.54 to 0.78; p < 0.001), respectively. Logically, the same methodological issues than those previously described for the Cochrane systematic review were advocated to limit the clinical implications of these findings.

Nonetheless, further randomized controlled trials were undertaken and analyzed in an updated systematic review and meta-analysis of summary data published in 2013 (Leow et al. 2014). Leow et al. built on the 2005 Cochrane meta-analysis to include the Italian multicentric study, the Spanish Oncologic Genito-Urinary Group (SOGUG) study, and the US p53 Intergroup study in a more contemporary assessment of the adjuvant chemotherapy efficacy using random-effect and meta-regression models. In addition, the update of the 1994 Stöckle trial (Stöckle et al. 1995) published by Lehmann et al. in 2006 with a 10-year follow-up after radical cystectomy (Lehmann et al. 2006) was considered by the investigators, who found a 23% and 34% risk reduction in death from any cause (HR = 0.77; 95% CI, from 0.59 to 0.99; p = 0.049) and disease recurrence (HR = 0.66; 95% CI, from 0.45 to 0.91; p = 0.014), respectively. Mirroring the results from the Cochrane meta-analysis (Advanced Bladder Cancer (ABC) Meta-analysis Collaboration 2006), the treatment effect was more pronounced when using cisplatin-based combination chemotherapy rather than a single agent cisplatin regimen for both overall (HR = 0.74; 95% CI, from 0.58 to 0.94) and disease-free survival (HR = 0.62; 95% CI, from 0.45 to 0.87). That said, the specific gemcitabinecisplatin combination demonstrated no significant efficacy, given that contradictory results were reported in the Italian and Spanish trials for both overall (HR = 1.29; 95% CI, from 0.84 to 1.99 and HR = 0.38; 95% CI, from 0.22 to 0.65, respectively) and disease-specific survival.

Although meta-regressions did not show any impact of gender or nodal status on the treatment effect for overall survival, the HR for disease-free survival associated with adjuvant cisplatin-based chemotherapy in studies with higher nodal involvement was 0.39 (95% CI, from 0.28 to 0.54), compared with an HR of 0.89 (95% CI, from 0.69 to 1.15) in studies with less nodal meta-analysis involvement. This updated remained limited in terms of sample size with only 945 included patients and suffered from the same methodological issues inherent to the inclusion of potentially biased randomized controlled trials. As such, the results from the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) 30994 randomized controlled trial comparing adjuvant vs. deferred chemotherapy were awaited to potentially fill the gap of prospective evidence (Sternberg et al. 2015).

EORTC 30994 Randomized Controlled Trial

The EORTC 30994 is the largest phase III randomized controlled trial comparing adjuvant to deferred chemotherapy ever published (Sternberg et al. 2015). Nonetheless, the investigators were able to enroll only 284 (of the planned 660) patients with pT3/T4 and/or pN+ bladder cancer randomly assigned to receive either adjuvant (n = 141) or deferred (n = 143) chemotherapy. After a median follow-up of 7 years, 66 (47%) patients died in the adjuvant chemotherapy group, while 82 (57%) died in the deferred chemotherapy group. Although no significant improvement in overall survival was noted with the delivery of adjuvant chemotherapy (HR = 0.78; 95% CI, from 0.56 to 1.08; p = 0.13), such approach prolonged progression-free survival as compared to the delivery of chemotherapy at the time of relapse (HR = 0.54; 95% CI, from 0.40 to 0.73; p < 0.001). This corresponded to an absolute improvement in 5-year disease-free survival of approximately 16%. When performing post hoc exploratory analyses, Sternberg et al. found a significant interaction for overall survival only with pN stage (pN- vs. pN+; $p_{interaction} = 0.026$), while significant interaction there was no for progression-free survival. Specifically, the

treatment effect of adjuvant chemotherapy on overall survival remained significant in patients without lymph node involvement at initial diagnosis (HR = 0.37; 95% CI, from 0.16 to 0.83; p = 0.012), while no difference was observed with the deferred chemotherapy group in those with pelvic lymph node-positive bladder cancer (HR = 0.94; 95% CI, from 0.65 to 1.34;p < 0.72). Finally, the investigators performed an updated meta-analysis building on the aforementioned Leow's report (Leow et al. 2014) and found an overall survival benefit (HR = 0.77; 95% CI, from 0.65 to 0.91; p = 0.001), which was borderline significant when restricting the inclusion to the Italian, Spanish, and EORTC studies (HR = 0.79; 95% CI, from 0.62 to 1.00; p = 0.05). Table 2 summarizes the randomized controlled trials and meta-analyses testing the role of adjuvant chemotherapy after radical cystectomy.

Contemporary Retrospective Evidence

Given that all randomized control trials comparing adjuvant chemotherapy vs. observation for advanced bladder cancer, including the EORTC 30994 study, share the common pattern of incomplete accrual with limited treatment protocol adherence, several contemporary retrospective reports have been published with the aim to overcome the underpowered prospective evidence. Unfortunately, other methodological limitations such as selection bias in the treatment allocation could substantially impact the corresponding findings. Nonetheless, a collaborative effort among 11 major centers has yielded an international cohort of 3947 off-trial patients treated with radical cystectomy and grouped into quintiles based on risk characteristics for relapse and death (Svatek et al. 2010). Of these, 932 (23.6%) received adjuvant chemotherapy, which independently correlated with improved cancer-specific survival (HR = 0.83; 95% CI, from 0.72% to 0.97%; p = 0.017). Interestingly, risk groups significantly predicted the survival impact of adjuvant chemotherapy; increasing benefit was observed with more aggressive disease. In fact, the cancer-specific survival benefit was only significant in the highest-risk quintile (HR = 0.75;

H
- S
n
ö
G
Įď
ac
Ы
+
Ż
d
or
Ŕ
ĝ
-9
H I
á
Ĥ
d
<u>.</u>
÷
- S
8
ĕ
tě
NS.
ς,
al
<u>.</u> ;;
p
r
er
Ð
69
â
raj
ē
Ħ
ğ
g
-H
Ę.
g
Ž
. <u> </u>
ad
÷
0
le
ro
e
th
ಶು
Ę.
S
te
es
Š
-LE
μ
Ŀa
зtа
ne
11
nc
а
uls
ria
1
al.
ic
Ei.
Ü
N
e
đ
n i

	Nived of a	ation to						Treatme	ent effect on e	overall	
				Ponulation	Median		-	HR/		Р.	Complete
Studies	Treatment	Control	Total	study	follow-up	Regimen	Duration	RR	95% CI	value	accrual
Skinner et al. (1991)	50	52	102	pT3/T4 and/or pN+	14.5 years	Cisplatin Cyclophosphamide Doxorubicin	4×4- weekly cvcles	0.75	0.48–1.19	I	No ^a
Studer et al. (1994)	46	45	91	pT1-T4	6.1 years	Cisplatin	2×4- weekly cvcles	1.02	0.57-1.84	1	No ^b
Stökle et al. (1995)	26	23	49	pT3b/T4a	14.8 years	Cisplatin Methotrexate Vinblastine Doxorubicin	3 cycles	1	1	0.006	No ^a
Freiha et al. (1996)	27	28	55	pT3b/T4 and/or pN+	5.1 years	Cisplatin Methotrexate Vinblastine	4×3- weekly cycles	0.74	0.36–1.53	1	No ^a
Bono et al. (1997)	46	47	93	pT2-T4aN0	3.5 years	Cisplatin Methotrexate	4 cycles	0.65	0.34–1.25	1	Yes
Otto et al. (2003)	55	53	108	pT3N1/N2	3.6 years	Cisplatin Methotrexate Vinblastine Epirubicin	3×4- weekly cycles	0.82	0.48-1.38	1	Yes
Meta-analysis by Cochrane (2006)	246	245	491		5.2 years			0.75	0.60-0.96	0.019	
Meta-analysis by Ruggieri et al. (2006)	167	183	350	1		1	1	0.74	0.62-0.88	0.001	
Lehmann et al. (2006)	26	23	49	pT3/T4 and/or pN+	13.3 years	Cisplatin Methotrexate Vinblastine Doxorubicin	3 cycles	0.57	0.31-1.05	0.069	No ^a
Paz-Ares et al. (2010)	68	74	142	pT3/T4 and/or pN+	2.5 years	Paclitaxel Gencitabine Cisplatin	4×21-day cycles	0.38	0.22-0.65	1	No
											(continued)

								Treatme	ent effect on e	overall	
	Number of p	oatients						surviva	_		
				Population	Median			HR/		Р-	Complete
Studies	Treatment	Control	Total	study	follow-up	Regimen	Duration	RR	95% CI	value	accrual
Stadler et al. (2011)	58	56	114	pT1/T2 N0	5.4 years	Methotrexate	3 cycles	1.11	0.45-2.72	I	Yes
				I		Vinblastine	·				
						Doxorubicin Cisplatin					
Cognetti et al. (2012)	102	92	194	pT2-T4	2.9 years	Gemcitabine	4×28 -day	1.29	0.84 - 1.99	0.24	No
				and/or pN1/N2		Cisplatin	cycles				
Meta-analysis by Leow et al. (2014)	478	470	948	1	I	1	1	0.77	0.59-0.99	0.049	
Sternberg et al. (2015)	141	143	284	pT3/T4	7.0 years	Gemcitabine	4 cycles	0.78	0.56 - 1.08	0.13	No
				and/or pN+		Cisplatin					
						0T M - 4-					
						Methotrexate					
						Vinblastine					
						Doxorubicin Cisplatin					
Meta-analysis by	619	613	1284	1			1	0.77	0.65-0.91	0.002	
Sternberg et al. (2015)											
HR hazard ratio; RR risk rat	io; CI confider	nce interval									
^a Stopped early because inter	rim analvsis fa	avored adjur	vant chen	notherapv							
^b Stopped early because inte	rim analysis fa	avored cont	rol group								

Table 2 (continued)

T. Seisen et al.

95% CI, from 0.62 to 0.90; p = 0.002), which was characterized by the inclusion of approximately 90% of patients having both pT3/T4 and pN+ bladder cancer with an estimated 32.8% probability of cancer-specific survival at 5-year follow-up.

More recently, Galsky et al. reported a retrospective analysis of 5653 patients from the National Cancer Data Base who underwent radical cystectomy for pT3/T4 and/or pN+ bladder cancer (Galsky et al. 2016). This represents the largest series published to date, as almost 1300 participants received adjuvant chemotherapy. Analyses stratified by propensity score quintile showed that the delivery of adjuvant chemotherapy was associated with an overall survival benefit. Specifically, after adjusting for the baseline patient-, facility-, and disease-level characteristics, individuals who received adjuvant chemotherapy were 30% less likely to die following radical cystectomy as compared to their counterparts who received observation (HR = 0.70; 95%) CI, from 0.64 to 0.76). This corresponded to an absolute increase in 5-year overall survival of approximately 8%. Exploratory analyses revealed that the benefit of adjuvant chemotherapy was significant in all subgroups considered such as pN0, pN+, or pNx patients, without any heterogeneity in treatment effect.

In addition, other sophisticated statistical approaches have been used to compare patients who received adjuvant chemotherapy vs. observation. For example, Vetterlein et al. performed a propensity-score weighted analysis with competing risk analysis showing that adjuvant chemotherapy vs. observation was associated with a decreased risk of cancer-specific mortality (subhazard ratio = 0.51, 95% CI, from 0.26 to 0.98; p = 0.044) without any increased risk of other-cause mortality (subhazard ratio = 0.48, 95% CI, from 0.14 to 1.60; p = 0.233).

It is noteworthy that retrospective evidence also identified that individuals benefiting the most from adjuvant chemotherapy may be those who have a low lymph node density and can receive at least four cycles of treatment. In addition, the lymph node dissection at the time of radical cystectomy has been reported to represent an important component of advanced bladder cancer management, which could certainly help with regard to indications for adjuvant chemotherapy.

Toxicity Associated with the Delivery of Adjuvant Chemotherapy

Overall, the toxicity of adjuvant chemotherapy was acceptable in the most contemporary randomized controlled trials. For example, Sternberg et al. reported hematological, renal, and hepatic toxicities consistent with those expected with cisplatin-based combination chemotherapy (Sternberg et al. 2015). In this study, gemcitabine plus cisplatin was the predominant regimen. Grade 3/4 myelosuppression occurred in 33 (26%) patients who received adjuvant chemotherapy vs. 24 (35%) patients who received deferred chemotherapy, respectively; neutropenia occurred in 49 (38%) vs. 36 (53%) patients, respectively; and thrombocytopenia in 36 (28%) vs. 26 (38%). In addition, only two patients died due to toxicity, one in each group.

Similar toxicity profiles of adjuvant gemcitabine plus cisplatin combination were reported in the Italian study, as both hematological and nonhematological toxicities were limited with a low incidence of grade 3/4 side effects (Cognetti et al. 2012). However, despite the quite acceptable incidence and severity of chemoinduced toxic effects, this randomized controlled trial found that the compliance of patients to chemotherapy after radical cystectomy was poor. Only 62% of patients could complete adjuvant chemotherapy as planned, and more than half of the patients required a dose reduction. These data suggest that the compliance to chemotherapy after radical cystectomy could decrease rapidly with a lower tolerance to drugs. The low compliance to adjuvant chemotherapy has been reported and could partly explain the negative results of most published randomized controlled trials. Nonetheless, the most recent data from the EORTC 30994 showed that only 14 (11%) of the 128 patients who received adjuvant chemotherapy stopped treatment because of toxicity, although 76 (59%) had at least one cycle of treatment postponed for a

maximum of 2 weeks because of adverse events (Sternberg et al. 2015).

In addition, Fléchon et al. confirmed the low toxicity profile of the gemcitabine plus cisplatin regimen in the adjuvant setting (Fléchon et al. 2006). In this prospective feasibility study, more than 70% of the patients were able to receive four cycles of adjuvant chemotherapy. The relative dose intensity of gemcitabine and cisplatin was 88% and 96%, respectively. The incidence of febrile neutropenia was moderate (10%), while 23.4% and 73.4% had grade 3/4 thrombopenia and neutropenia, respectively.

Comparison of Chemotherapy Regimens in the Adjuvant Setting

In general, the gemcitabine plus cisplatin regimen is preferentially used over the methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicine, and cisplatin combination for adjuvant chemotherapy. This is based on the randomized controlled trial by von der Maase showing no overall survival superiority of one regimen over the other for the treatment of advanced or metastatic bladder cancer, with a lower toxicity with gemcitabine plus cisplatin (von der Maase et al. 2000). Nonetheless, there is currently no prospective evidence comparing these regimens in the adjuvant setting. Only retrospective studies suggesting no significant difference in terms of recurrence and survival are available. As such, although carboplatin clearly represents a suboptimal systemic treatment for advanced urothelial disease in general, there is insufficient evidence to determine the optimal cisplatin-based chemotherapeutic regimen. Nonetheless, in the same manner than for neoadjuvant chemotherapy, several ongoing randomized controlled trials such as VESPER (NCT01812369) may provide additional guidance in the upcoming years.

Neoadjuvant Versus Adjuvant Chemotherapy

Although perioperative chemotherapy for bladder cancer treated with radical cystectomy is

effective, the best treatment sequence (neoadjuvant or adjuvant) is yet to be determined, as there is limited comparative evidence. In fact, only a single randomized control trial has indirectly compared neoadjuvant to adjuvant chemotherapy (Millikan et al. 2001). In this study, planned treatment was five cycles of perioperative (methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicine, and cisplatin) plus radical cystectomy with pelvic lymph node dissection. Patients were randomly assigned to receive either two courses of neoadjuvant chemotherapy followed by surgery plus three additional cycles of chemotherapy or, alternatively, to undergo initial radical cystectomy followed by five cycles of adjuvant chemotherapy. After a median follow-up of almost 7 years, there was no significant difference in progression-free, cancer-specific, and overall survival between the two treatment groups. As such, the investigators concluded that the combination of multiagent chemotherapy and surgery can improve survival, without any preferred sequence.

In addition, an observational study recently compared patients who received neoadjuvant vs. adjuvant chemotherapy for muscle-invasive bladder cancer (Wosnitzer et al. 2012). Similarly, no difference was found in overall (HR = 1.08; 95% CI, from 0.67 to 1.73; p = 0.76) and disease-specific (HR = 1.24; 95% CI, from 0.70 to 2.18; p = 0.46) survival between neoadjuvant and adjuvant chemotherapy. However, the clinicopathological characteristics of included patients who received neoadjuvant and adjuvant chemotherapy were highly different with greater proportions of pN+ patients in the adjuvant group for example.

As such, the comparative effectiveness of neoadjuvant and adjuvant chemotherapy strategies remains mostly inconclusive in the current literature. Only a well-designed randomized controlled trial could adequately determine the most efficient approach. Nonetheless, the therapeutic landscape of advanced or metastatic muscle-invasive bladder cancer could dramatically change in a near future, given the recent advent of immune check-point inhibitors for metastatic disease, that may also find indications in the neoadjuvant or adjuvant setting.

References

- Adjuvant chemotherapy for invasive bladder cancer (individual patient data). Advanced Bladder Cancer (ABC) Meta-analysis collaboration. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2006;(2):CD006018. Review.
- Advanced Bladder Cancer Meta-analysis Collaboration. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy in invasive bladder cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet. 2003;361:1927–34.
- Advanced Bladder Cancer (ABC) Meta-analysis Collaboration. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy in invasive bladder cancer: update of a systematic review and metaanalysis of individual patient data advanced bladder cancer (ABC) meta-analysis collaboration. Eur Urol. 2005;48(2):202–6.
- Alfred Witjes J, Lebret T, Compérat EM, Cowan NC, De Santis M, Bruins HM, Hernández V, Espinós EL, Dunn J, Rouanne M, Neuzillet Y, Veskimäe E, van der Heijden AG, Gakis G, Ribal MJ. Updated 2016 EAU guidelines on muscle-invasive and metastatic bladder cancer. Eur Urol. 2017;71(3):462–475.
- Anon. Neoadjuvant cisplatin, methotrexate, and vinblastine chemotherapy for muscle-invasive bladder cancer: a randomised controlled trial. International collaboration of trialists. Lancet. 1999;354:533–40.
- Baras AS, Gandhi N, Munari E, et al. Identification and validation of protein biomarkers of response to neoadjuvant platinum chemotherapy in muscle invasive urothelial carcinoma. PLoS One. 2015;10: e0131245.
- Bono AV, Benvenuti C, Gibba A, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy in locally advanced bladder cancer. Final analysis of a controlled multicentre study. Acta Urologica Italica. 1997;11(1):5–8.
- Choueiri TK, Jacobus S, Bellmunt J, et al. Neoadjuvant dose-dense methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin with pegfilgrastim support in muscle-invasive urothelial cancer: pathologic, radiologic, and biomarker correlates. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32:1889–94.
- Cognetti F, Ruggeri EM, Felici A, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with cisplatin and gemcitabine versus chemotherapy at relapse in patients with muscle-invasive bladder cancer submitted to radical cystectomy: an Italian, multicenter, randomized phase III trial. Ann Oncol. 2012;23:695–700.
- Culp SH, Dickstein RJ, Grossman HB, et al. Refining patient selection for neoadjuvant chemotherapy before radical cystectomy. J Urol. 2014;191:40–7.
- Damrauer JS, Hoadley KA, Chism DD, et al. Intrinsic subtypes of high-grade bladder cancer reflect the hallmarks of breast cancer biology. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2014;111:3110–5.
- Dash A, Pettus JA, Herr HW, et al. A role for neoadjuvant gemcitabine plus cisplatin in muscle-invasive urothelial carcinoma of the bladder: a retrospective experience. Cancer. 2008;113:2471–7.
- David KA, Milowsky MI, Ritchey J, et al. Low incidence of perioperative chemotherapy for stage III bladder

cancer 1998 to 2003: a report from the National Cancer Data Base. J Urol. 2007;178:451–4.

- Duivenvoorden WC, Daneshmand S, Canter D, Lotan Y, Black PC, Abdi H, van Rhijn BW, Fransen van de Putte EE, Zareba P, Koskinen I, Kassouf W, Traboulsi SL, Kukreja JE, Boström PJ, Shayegan B, Pinthus JH. Incidence, characteristics and implications of thromboembolic events in patients with muscle invasive urothelial carcinoma of the bladder undergoing neoadjuvant chemotherapy. J Urol. 2016;196(6):1627–1633.
- Fléchon A, Fizazi K, Gourgou-Bourgade S, et al. Gemcitabine and cisplatin after radical cystectomy for bladder cancer in an adjuvant setting: feasibility study from the Genito-urinary Group of the French Federation of cancer Centers. Anticancer. Drugs. 2006;17:705–8.
- Freiha F, Reese J, Torti FM. A randomized trial of radical cystectomy versus radical cystectomy plus cisplatin, vinblastine and methotrexate chemotherapy for muscle invasive bladder cancer. J Urol. 1996;155:495–499–500.
- Galsky MD, Stensland KD, Moshier E, Sfakianos JP, McBride RB, Tsao CK, Casey M, Boffetta P, Oh WK, Mazumdar M, Wisnivesky JP. Effectiveness of adjuvant chemotherapy for locally advanced bladder cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(8):825–32.
- Grossman HB, Natale RB, Tangen CM, et al. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy plus cystectomy compared with cystectomy alone for locally advanced bladder cancer. N Engl J Med. 2003;349:859–66.
- International Collaboration of Trialists, Medical Research Council Advanced Bladder Cancer Working Party (now the National Cancer Research Institute Bladder Cancer Clinical Studies Group), European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer Genito-Urinary Tract Cancer Group, Australian Bladder Cancer Study Group, National Cancer Institute of Canada Clinical Trials Group, Finnbladder, Norwegian Bladder Cancer Study Group, Club Urologico Espanol de Tratamiento Oncologico Group, Griffiths G, Hall R, Sylvester R, Raghavan D, Parmar MK. International phase III trial assessing neoadjuvant cisplatin, methotrexate, and vinblastine chemotherapy for muscle-invasive bladder cancer: long-term results of the BA06 30894 trial. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(16):2171–7.
- Johnson DC, Nielsen ME, Matthews J, et al. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy for bladder cancer does not increase risk of perioperative morbidity. BJU Int. 2014;114:221–8.
- Khaled HM, Shafik HE, Zabhloul MS, et al. Gemcitabine and cisplatin as neoadjuvant chemotherapy for invasive transitional and squamous cell carcinoma of the bladder: effect on survival and bladder preservation. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2014;12:e233–40.
- Kitamura H, Tsukamoto T, Shibata T, et al. Randomised phase III study of neoadjuvant chemotherapy with methotrexate, doxorubicin, vinblastine and cisplatin followed by radical cystectomy compared with radical cystectomy alone for muscle-invasive bladder cancer: Japan clinical oncology group study JCOG0209. Ann Oncol. 2014;25:1192–8.

- Lehmann J, Franzaring L, Thüroff J, et al. Complete longterm survival data from a trial of adjuvant chemotherapy vs control after radical cystectomy for locally advanced bladder cancer. BJU Int. 2006;97:42–7.
- Leow JJ, Martin-Doyle W, Rajagopal PS, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy for invasive bladder cancer: a 2013 updated systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized trials. Eur Urol. 2014;66:42–54.
- Logothetis CJ, Johnson DE, Chong C, et al. Adjuvant cyclophosphamide, doxorubicin, and cisplatin chemotherapy for bladder cancer: an update. J Clin Oncol. 1988;6:1590–6.
- Mazeron R, Petit C, Rivin E, Limkin E, Dumas I, Maroun P, Annede P, Martinetti F, Seisen T, Lefkopoulos D, Chargari C, Haie-Meder C. 45 or 50 Gy, Which is the optimal radiotherapy pelvic dose in locally advanced cervical cancer in the perspective of reaching magnetic resonance image-guided adaptive brachytherapy planning aims? Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol). 2016;28(3):171–7.
- McConkey DJ, Choi W, Shen Y, et al. A prognostic gene expression signature in the molecular classification of chemotherapy-naïve urothelial cancer is predictive of clinical outcomes from neoadjuvant chemotherapy: a phase 2 trial of dose-dense methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin with bevacizumab in urothelial cancer. Eur Urol. 2016;69:855–62.
- Millikan R, Dinney C, Swanson D, et al. Integrated therapy for locally advanced bladder cancer: final report of a randomized trial of cystectomy plus adjuvant M-VAC versus cystectomy with both preoperative and postoperative M-VAC. J Clin Oncol. 2001;19:4005–13.
- Neoadjuvant cisplatin, methotrexate, and vinblastine chemotherapy for muscle-invasive bladder cancer: a randomised controlled trial. International collaboration of trialists. Lancet. 1999;354(9178):533–40.
- Neoadjuvant chemotherapy in invasive bladder cancer: update of a systematic review and meta-analysis of individual patient data advanced bladder cancer (ABC) meta-analysis collaboration. Advanced Bladder Cancer (ABC) Meta-analysis Collaboration. Eur Urol. 2005;48(2):202–6.
- Osman MA, Gabr AM, Elkady MS. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy versus cystectomy in management of stages II, and III urinary bladder cancer. Arch Ital Urol Androl Organo Uff Soc Ital Ecogr Urol E Nefrol. 2014;86:278–83.
- Otto T, Goebell PJ, Rübben H. Perioperative chemotherapy in advanced bladder cancer – part II: adjuvant treatment. Onkologie. 2003;26:484–8.
- Paz-Ares LG, Solsona E, Esteban E, Saez A, Gonzalez-Larriba J, Anton M, Hevia A, de la Rosa F, Guillem V, Bellmunt J. Randomized phase III trial comparing adjuvant paclitaxel/gemcitabine/cisplatin (PGC) to observation in patients with resected invasive bladder cancer: Results of the Spanish Oncology Genitourinary Group (SOGUG) 99/01 study. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28:18s.
- Petrelli F, Coinu A, Cabiddu M, et al. Correlation of pathologic complete response with survival after

neoadjuvant chemotherapy in bladder cancer treated with cystectomy: a meta-analysis. Eur Urol. 2014;65:350–7.

- Plimack ER, Hoffman-Censits JH, Viterbo R, et al. Accelerated methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin is safe, effective, and efficient neoadjuvant treatment for muscle-invasive bladder cancer: results of a multicenter phase II study with molecular correlates of response and toxicity. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32:1895–901.
- Plimack ER, Dunbrack RL, Brennan TA, et al. Defects in DNA repair genes predict response to neoadjuvant cisplatin-based chemotherapy in muscle-invasive bladder cancer. Eur Urol. 2015;68:959–67.
- Reardon ZD, Patel SG, Zaid HB, et al. Trends in the use of perioperative chemotherapy for localized and locally advanced muscle-invasive bladder cancer: a sign of changing tides. Eur Urol. 2015;67:165–70.
- Ruggeri EM, Giannarelli D, Bria E, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy in muscle-invasive bladder carcinoma: a pooled analysis from phase III studies. Cancer. 2006;106:783–8.
- Sjödahl G, Lauss M, Lövgren K, et al. A molecular taxonomy for urothelial carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res. 2012;18:3377–86.
- Sherif A, Holmberg L, Rintala E, Mestad O, Nilsson J, Nilsson S, Malmström PU, Nordic Urothelial Cancer Group. Neoadjuvant cisplatinum based combination chemotherapy in patients with invasive bladder cancer: a combined analysis of two Nordic studies. Eur Urol. 2004;45(3):297–303.
- Skinner DG, Daniels JR, Russell CA, et al. The role of adjuvant chemotherapy following cystectomy for invasive bladder cancer: a prospective comparative trial. J Urol. 1991;145:459–464–467.
- Sternberg CN, Skoneczna I, Kerst JM, et al. Immediate versus deferred chemotherapy after radical cystectomy in patients with pT3-pT4 or N+ M0 urothelial carcinoma of the bladder (EORTC 30994): an intergroup, open-label, randomised phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16:76–86.
- Stadler WM, Lerner SP, Groshen S, Stein JP, Shi SR, Raghavan D, Esrig D, Steinberg G, Wood D, Klotz L, Hall C, Skinner DG, Cote RJ. Phase III study of molecularly targeted adjuvant therapy in locally advanced urothelial cancer of the bladder based on p53 status. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(25):3443–9.
- Stöckle M, Meyenburg W, Wellek S, et al. Adjuvant polychemotherapy of nonorgan-confined bladder cancer after radical cystectomy revisited: long-term results of a controlled prospective study and further clinical experience. J Urol. 1995;153:47–52.
- Studer UE, Bacchi M, Biedermann C, et al. Adjuvant cisplatin chemotherapy following cystectomy for bladder cancer: results of a prospective randomized trial. J Urol. 1994;152:81–4.
- Svatek RS, Shariat SF, Lasky RE, et al. The effectiveness of off-protocol adjuvant chemotherapy for patients with

urothelial carcinoma of the urinary bladder. Clin Cancer Res. 2010;16:4461–7.

- von der Maase H, Hansen SW, Roberts JT, et al. Gemcitabine and cisplatin versus methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin in advanced or metastatic bladder cancer: results of a large, randomized, multinational, multicenter, phase III study. J Clin Oncol. 2000;18:3068–77.
- Winquist E, Kirchner TS, Segal R, et al. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy for transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Urol. 2004;171:561–9.
- Wosnitzer MS, Hruby GW, Murphy AM, et al. A comparison of the outcomes of neoadjuvant and adjuvant chemotherapy for clinical T2-T4aN0-N2M0 bladder cancer. Cancer. 2012;118:358–64.
- Yafi FA, Aprikian AG, Chin JL, et al. Contemporary outcomes of 2287 patients with bladder cancer who were treated with radical cystectomy: a Canadian multicentre experience. BJU Int. 2011;108:539–45.
- Yin M, Joshi M, Meijer RP, et al. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy for muscle-invasive bladder cancer: a systematic review and two-step meta-analysis. Oncologist. 2016;21:708–15.



Metastatic Bladder Cancer Disease and **26** Its Treatment

Anja Lorch and Günter Niegisch

Contents

Clinical Prognostic Factors 40 First-Line Treatment 40 Cisplatin-Combination Chemotherapy 40 Definition "Fit" for Cisplatin 40 Carboplatin-Combination Chemotherapy 40 Non-platinum Combination Chemotherapy 40 Combinations with Targeted Therapies 40 Second-Line Treatment 40 Chemotherapy 40 Role of Post-chemotherapy Surgery in Metastatic Urothelial Bladder Cancer 40 Summary 40 References 40	Introduction	404
First-Line Treatment 40 Cisplatin-Combination Chemotherapy 40 Definition "Fit" for Cisplatin 40 Carboplatin-Combination Chemotherapy 40 Non-platinum Combination Chemotherapy 40 Combinations with Targeted Therapies 40 Second-Line Treatment 40 Chemotherapy 40 Role of Post-chemotherapy Surgery in Metastatic Urothelial Bladder Cancer 40 References 40	Clinical Prognostic Factors	404
Cisplatin-Combination Chemotherapy 40 Definition "Fit" for Cisplatin 40 Carboplatin-Combination Chemotherapy 40 Non-platinum Combination Chemotherapy 40 Combinations with Targeted Therapies 40 Second-Line Treatment 40 Chemotherapy 40 Role of Post-chemotherapy Surgery in Metastatic Urothelial Bladder Cancer 40 References 40	First-Line Treatment	404
Definition "Fit" for Cisplatin 40 Carboplatin-Combination Chemotherapy 40 Non-platinum Combination Chemotherapy 40 Combinations with Targeted Therapies 40 Second-Line Treatment 40 Chemotherapy 40 Immunotherapy 40 Role of Post-chemotherapy Surgery in Metastatic Urothelial Bladder Cancer 40 Summary 40 References 40	Cisplatin-Combination Chemotherapy	404
Carboplatin-Combination Chemotherapy 40 Non-platinum Combination Chemotherapy 40 Combinations with Targeted Therapies 40 Second-Line Treatment 40 Chemotherapy 40 Immunotherapy 40 Role of Post-chemotherapy Surgery in Metastatic Urothelial Bladder Cancer 40 Summary 40 References 40	Definition "Fit" for Cisplatin	407
Non-platinum Combination Chemotherapy 40 Combinations with Targeted Therapies 40 Second-Line Treatment 40 Chemotherapy 40 Immunotherapy 40 Role of Post-chemotherapy Surgery in Metastatic Urothelial Bladder Cancer 40 Summary 40 References 40	Carboplatin-Combination Chemotherapy	407
Combinations with Targeted Therapies 40 Second-Line Treatment 40 Chemotherapy 40 Immunotherapy 40 Role of Post-chemotherapy Surgery in Metastatic Urothelial Bladder Cancer 40 Summary 40 References 40	Non-platinum Combination Chemotherapy	407
Second-Line Treatment 40 Chemotherapy 40 Immunotherapy 40 Role of Post-chemotherapy Surgery in Metastatic Urothelial Bladder Cancer 40 Summary 40 References 40	Combinations with Targeted Therapies	407
Chemotherapy 40 Immunotherapy 40 Role of Post-chemotherapy Surgery in Metastatic Urothelial Bladder Cancer 40 Summary 40 References 40	Second-Line Treatment	408
Immunotherapy 40 Role of Post-chemotherapy Surgery in Metastatic Urothelial Bladder Cancer 40 Summary 40 References 40	Chemotherapy	408
Role of Post-chemotherapy Surgery in Metastatic Urothelial Bladder Cancer 40 Summary 40 References 40	Immunotherapy	408
Summary 40 References 40	Role of Post-chemotherapy Surgery in Metastatic Urothelial Bladder Cancer	409
References	Summary	409
	References	409

Abstract

Approximately one third of patients present with muscle-invasive bladder cancer with 50% developing progression after radical cystectomy and up to 15% having metastatic

A. Lorch (🖂)

e-mail: anja.lorch@med.uni-duesseldorf.de

G. Niegisch

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), Urologic Oncology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_26 disease upfront. Several independent clinical prognostic factors for first- and for secondline chemotherapy have been identified to predict survival. Since 1980 standard first-line treatment contains a platinum-based combination chemotherapy. In the second-line setting, no clearly established regimen with substantial prolonged survival existed for a long period of time. Quite recently, based on compelling phase II and phase III data with simultaneously favorable safety profiles, several checkpoint inhibitors (PD-1/ PD-L1) have been FDA and EMA approved not only for patients progressing after first-line chemotherapy but also for upfront therapy in platinum-unfit patients.

Department of Urology, Genitourinary Medical Oncology, Medical Faculty, Heinrich-Heine-University, Düsseldorf, Germany

Department of Urology, Medical Faculty, Heinrich-Heine-University, Düsseldorf, Germany e-mail: guenter.niegisch@med.uni-duesseldorf.de

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

Introduction

At the time of diagnosis, approximately one third of the patients present with muscle-invasive bladder cancer with 50% developing progression after radical cystectomy and up to 15% having metastatic disease upfront. Since 1980 standard first-line treatment contains platinum-based combination chemotherapy. For patients progressing after first-line treatment, no clearly established second-line regimen exists showing substantial prolonged survival. Several independent clinical prognostic factors for first- and for second-line chemotherapy have been identified to predict survival, but irrespective of these factors and the chosen regimen, outcome remains poor, and chemotherapy is only a palliative treatment option. Even with better understanding the biology of urothelial bladder cancer in the past, new developed targeted therapies failed to improve survival. Recently there appears to be hope with the use of immunotherapy. Promising results with significantly improved response rates using blocking antibodies targeting immune checkpoints (PD-1/PD-L1 blockade) were observed. Based on compelling phase II data with a simultaneously favorable safety profile, the PD-L1 antibody atezolizumab was the first FDA-approved drug for second-line therapy after platinum-containing chemotherapy in 2016.

This chapter will discuss current standards in chemotherapeutic treatment and new developments for urothelial bladder cancer in the firstline and subsequent setting. Furthermore, it should give the reader reasonable treatment choices for daily clinical practice.

Clinical Prognostic Factors

There are well-known clinical prognostic factors that are able to predict survival, both for chemotherapy-naïve patients and for patients refractory to or progressing after platinum-based upfront therapy. Karnofsky performance status (KPS) of less than 80% and the presence of visceral metastatic sites represent independent factors of poor survival for patients treated with first-line cisplatinbased chemotherapy. A model of three groups, based on the presence or absence of these risk factors, was established in 1999. Both risk factors have been confirmed by others (von der Maase et al. 2005; Bellmunt et al. 2002). Patients with no risk factors appeared to have a median survival time of 33.0 months compared with 13.4 months for patients with one risk factor and 9.3 months for patients with two risk factors after 5 years (Bajorin et al. 1999).

In refractory patients or patients progressing after first-line treatment, three independent adverse prognostic factors could be identified such as hemoglobin less than 10 g/dl, ECOG performance status >0, and the presence or absence of liver metastases. According to these factors, four prognostic groups (risk 0, 1, 2, 3) have been established with median OS times for these groups of 14.2, 7.3, 3.8, and 1.7 months, respectively (Bellmunt et al. 2002; Niegisch et al. 2011). These risk factors could be confirmed as well by other groups (Shariat et al. 2013).

The knowledge of prognostic factors provide useful information for physicians and patients when considering prognosis and stratification for trial designs or comparing results of different trials (Figs. 1 and 2).

First-Line Treatment

Cisplatin-Combination Chemotherapy

Since over 30 years, standard first-line treatment in metastatic urothelial bladder cancer is a cisplatin-containing combination chemotherapy. The overall survival of patients increased from 8 to 9 months with single cisplatin up to 12–16 months with a combination regimen. In a phase III intergroup trial, 246 patients (pts) had been randomized, 120 pts to M-VAC and 126 to cisplatin alone. After a median follow-up of



Fig. 1 Survival according risk factors first-line (Bajorin et al. 1999)



Fig. 2 Survival according risk factors second-line (Bellmunt et al. 2002)

nearly 20 months, a significantly prolonged survival of 12.5 months was observed with the combination of methotrexate, vinblastine, adriamycin, and cisplatin (M-VAC) compared to 8.2 months with cisplatin alone. Response rates in the M-VAC arm were 39% compared to single cisplatin with only 12%. As expected, grade 3 and 4 toxicity was higher in the combination arm. However, since these results M-VAC represented the new standard of care (Loehrer Sr et al. 1992). As a lot of patients with advanced or metastatic bladder cancer are old and often have severe comorbidities, the high toxicity profile of M-VAC led to the investigation of several other cisplatin-containing regimens. In a multicenter phase III randomized trial, the combination of gemcitabine and cisplatin (GC) was assessed against M-VAC. Overall, 405 patients had been randomized with 203 pts to GC and 202 pts to M-VAC. A total of six cycles every 4 weeks was administered in both arms. Response rates with 46% and 49% and median survival with 13.8 months for the GC arm compared to 14.8 months in the M-VAC arm were similar. Long-term survival results have confirmed the equivalence of these two regimens in terms of the response rate and survival. However, the toxicity profile was better for the GC combination with less hematologic toxicity, decreased infectious complications, and less mucositis. With comparable results in OS and the favorable toxicity profile, the GC regimen was

recommended to be the new standard since then (von der Maase et al. 2000). To further decrease toxicity and simultaneously increase efficacy, dose-dense regimens have been tested. Within an EORTC prospective phase III trial, a dosedense M-VAC (HD-M-VAC) in combination with G-CSF, given every 2 weeks, was evaluated against M-VAC, given every 4 weeks. A total number of 263 patients had been enrolled. As a result better response rates, a better 2-year progression-free survival (PFS), and less toxicity compared to M-VAC were achieved for HD-M-VAC. Though, there was no significant difference in median overall survival between the two regimens (Sternberg et al. 2001a).

Further attempts to increase efficacy by adding a third drug were performed but did not result in better survival outcome for these patients with often creating more toxicity. In a large randomized phase III trial, the addition of paclitaxel to cisplatin and gemcitabine (PCG) versus GC alone was evaluated. As a result, the response rate was significantly higher with the triple regimen (56%) for PCG vs. 44% for GC), but merely a trend for prolonged OS improvement in the PCG population (15.8 vs.12.7 months) was observed (Bellmunt et al. 2012). Though adding paclitaxel to GC did not induce more severe side effects, it is recommended to use either M-VAC, HD M-VAC, or GC combination in the first-line setting for cisplatin-fit patients and avoid triple regimens (Table 1).

 Table 1
 Chemotherapy regimens first-line

M-VAC	Methotrexate	30 mg/m ² day 1, 15, 22	Repeat day 29
	Vinblastine	3 mg/m ² day 2, 15, 22	
	Doxorubicin	$30 \text{ mg/m}^2 \text{ day } 2$	
	Cisplatin	70 mg/m ² day 2	
GC	Gemcitabine	1000 mg/m ² day 1, 8, 15	Repeat day 29
	Cisplatin	70 mg/m ² day 2	
Gem/Carbo	Gemcitabine	1000 mg/m ² day 1, 8	Repeat day 22
	Carboplatin	AUC 4/5 day 1	
HD-M-VAC	Methotrexate	30 mg/m ² day 1	Repeat day 15
	Vinblastine	$3 \text{ mg/m}^2 \text{ day } 2$	
	Doxorubicin	30 mg/m ² day 2	
	Cisplatin	$70 \text{ mg/m}^2 \text{ day } 2$	
	G-CSF		

Definition "Fit" for Cisplatin

In all potential candidates for cisplatin-containing chemotherapy, renal function should be evaluated. In case of impaired renal function, all reversible causes should be identified and optimized before the application of chemotherapy. Patients can be divided into two groups of medically "fit" and "unfit" for cisplatin chemotherapy based on additional factors that potentially will increase the risks of toxicity. These criteria with at least one factor present have been published by a consensus working group in 2011 and are as follows: ECOG performance status of 2 or greater or Karnofsky performance status (KPS) of 60-70% or less, creatinine clearance less than 60 ml/min, hearing loss of 25 dB, grade 2 or greater peripheral neuropathy, and New York Heart Association (NYHA) class III or greater heart failure (Galsky et al. 2011). However, the presence of one of these criteria does not necessarily always exclude a patient from receiving ciplatinum-based combination therapy. Recent evidence suggests that also in patients with a creatinine clearance of 45-60 ml/ min, cisplatin can safely be administered by according dose and schedule modifications (e.g., split-dose) (Hussain et al. 2012; Hussain et al. 2004).

Carboplatin-Combination Chemotherapy

Unfortunately, up to 50% of the generally elderly patient population is not fit enough to receive cisplatin-containing regimens due to the abovementioned severe comorbidities (Dash et al. 2006; Balducci and Yates 2000). For these patients carboplatin is a reasonable alternative even knowing that the efficacy of carboplatin is not equivalent. In randomized phase II trials comparing carboplatin with cisplatin chemotherapy, a lower response rate and a shorter OS for the carboplatin arm were demonstrated (Dogliotti et al. 2007; Dreicer et al. 2004). Moreover several trials with carboplatin-containing combinations focusing on patients with impaired renal function and/or a low performance status have been tested.

In phase II trials, the combinations with, e.g., paclitaxel or gemcitabine were evaluated with comparable results concerning objective response rates in all trials. In an EORTC phase II/III trial, a combination of carboplatin and gemcitabine was assessed to carboplatin, methotrexate, and vinblastine (M-CAVI). Altogether 187 patients have been enrolled. Similar results regarding OS with 9.3 months for the doublet and 8.1 months for the triplet were observed with a significantly lower toxicity rate in the carboplatin/gemcitabine arm (13.6% versus 23%) (De Santis et al. 2012). Recent phase III data have confirmed these results. In these patients toxicity was managed by dose adjustment according to the patient's renal function. Of note is the greater risk of myelosuppression when using carboplatin. Carboplatin in combination with gemcitabine is considered standard of care in patients with renal impairment and or low performance status due to study results.

Non-platinum Combination Chemotherapy

Different combinations of gemcitabine and paclitaxel or docetaxel have been assessed as first- and second-line treatments. This combination is well tolerated. All the performed trials show large variations in response rates with numbers between 33% and 60%. Outcome and the results are difficult to interpret due to different doses and schedules used and a heterogeneous patient population included in the trials. In addition, non-platinum combination chemotherapy has not been compared to standard cisplatin chemotherapy in randomized trials. Therefore it should not be recommended for first-line use in cisplatin-fit patients (Sternberg et al. 2001b; Calabro et al. 2009; Fechner et al. 2006).

Combinations with Targeted Therapies

As overexpression of the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) and overexpression of HER2 is very common in metastatic bladder cancer, several trials have addressed the blockade of EGFR or HER2. In a phase II trial with gefitinib, a tyrosine-kinase inhibitor of EGFR in combination with cisplatin-based chemotherapy was conducted with a response rate of 43% and a median OS of 15 months (Philips et al. 2009). In a phase II trial, the combination of a carboplatin-based chemotherapy with trastuzumab, an anti-HER2 antibody, showed a response rate of 70% and a median OS of 15.8 months (Hussain et al. 2007). All trials failed to be superior over the chemotherapy combinations only. In another phase II trial, including 43 patients, the combination of the standard regimen cisplatin and gemcitabine with the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) antibody bevacizumab was evaluated, showing significantly improved and encouraging results for response rate with 72% for all patients, a PFS of 8.2 months, and an OS of 19.1 months with a median follow-up of 27.2 months. Unfortunately the addition of bevacizumab resulted in significantly increased toxicity with a high rate of thromboembolic events (Hahn et al. 2011).

Second-Line Treatment

Chemotherapy

To date there is no Food and Drug Administration (FDA)-approved agent in the United States, whereas in Europe the third-generation vinca alkaloid vinflunine has been approved since 2009. This approval was based on a phase III randomized trial comparing vinflunine to best supportive care in patients progressing or relapsing after first-line cisplatin-containing chemotherapy. In this trial OS for patients treated with vinflunine was statistically significantly higher than with best supportive care (6.9 months versus 4.3 months) (Bellmunt et al. 2009). Similar OS results have also been observed with a combination of taxanes and gemcitabine which is considered as a reasonable alternative (Sternberg et al. 2001b; Albers et al. 2011; Sonpavde et al. 2016).

For most of the second-line treatment regimens, the majority of results arise from singlearm and some combination trials, often including a small sample size of patients and mostly designed as phase II trials. Limited efficacy for gemcitabine and taxanes (paclitaxel, docetaxel) as single drug or as part of a combination therapy was observed with showing better response rates and better PFS for the combination regimens compared to single-agent therapy but with no difference in OS between single and doublet regimens. Another chemotherapy agent that has been tested was pemetrexed, a multitargeted antifolate with an objective response rate of 28% and a median overall survival of 10 months in a phase II trial with 47 patients included. The toxicity profile was favorable (Sweeney et al. 2006). Unfortunately these results could not be confirmed. In other phase II trials, a response rate of only 8% was observed, and in one retrospective analysis of 123 patients, the response rate was only 5% with the use of pemetrexed (Galsky et al. 2007; Bambury et al. 2015). Nab-paclitaxel, the albumin-bound paclitaxel (nab-paclitaxel) with favorable tolerability, was demonstrating an objective response rate of almost 28% in a phase II trial (Ko et al. 2013). Although the prognosis and the efficacy of second-line therapies remain poor and the optimal treatment regimen is still not established, some patients may benefit of the described regimens. However, patients progressing after first-line therapy should be considered for clinical trials incorporating molecular analysis to identify genetic and epigenetic alterations. These molecular abnormalities are currently studied as potential prognostic and/or predictive markers, with the goal to help select treatment and to predict outcome. Though, none of these factors have been validated so far.

Immunotherapy

A lot of studies have been conducted in the past years to increase efficacy and to find new and active agents but have not been successful so far. Recently research into immunomodulatory therapies using checkpoint inhibition, particularly with antibodies directed against the programmed cell death-1 (PD-1) protein or its ligand (PD-L1), has offered new hope for patients with metastatic urothelial bladder cancer. With atezolizumab, the first PD-L1 inhibitor was approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) in May 2016 for the treatment of advanced urothelial carcinoma that has progressed during or after previous platinumbased chemotherapy, either for upfront metastatic disease or for progressive disease less than 12 months after adjuvant or neoadjuvant cisplatinbased chemotherapy. Promising results had been firstly reported in a phase I study focusing on safety and treatment response of atezolizumab according to the expression level of PD-L1 on cancer and infiltrating immune cells (Powles et al. 2014). The results had been confirmed in a phase II two-cohort study including 310 evaluable patients with metastatic disease that had progressed during or after prior cisplatin-contained chemotherapy. For all 310 evaluable patients, the objective response rate was 15% independent of the expression of PD-L1. With a median follow-up of 11.7 months, PFS was 2.1 months for all patients, and OS was 7.9 months for the whole group. According to the expression level of PD-L1, the numbers for response rate, PFS, and OS were greater for patients with high expression than for those with low expression of PD-L1, but responses were seen also in patients with no Toxicity profile expression of PD-L1. of atezolizumab was favorable with no treatmentrelated deaths (Rosenberg et al. 2016). The results of the phase III trial (NCT02302807) comparing atezolizumab with second-line chemotherapy are still pending. Other checkpoint inhibitors have been assessed in phase II and III trials with also demonstrating activity, like the PD-1 inhibitors pembrolizumab and nivolumab and the PD-L1inhibitor durvalumab (Sharma et al. 2016; Massard et al. 2016). Based on these data, pembrolizumab and nivolumab have now been approved in the United States and in Europe for second-line treatment in patients progressing after platinumcontaining first-line chemotherapy.

Role of Post-chemotherapy Surgery in Metastatic Urothelial Bladder Cancer

The role of surgery after chemotherapy is still of debate. For patients with upfront limited metastatic disease having only lymph nodes involved, a good performance status, and only minor residual tumor left after chemotherapy, surgery can be evaluated for individual patients. This recommendation is based on low level of evidence and relies mainly on a retrospective analysis of 203 patients treated with M-VAC. Fifty patients were undergoing surgery of residual tumor after completion of chemotherapy. In 17 patients no viable tumor was found anymore. In another 30 patients, the residual tumor could be resected completely, and after 5 years 10 out of these 30 patients were still alive (Dodd et al. 1999).

Summary

Outcome remains poor for patients with metastatic urothelial bladder cancer despite the use of chemotherapy. For patients with a good performance status, an adequate renal function, and no severe comorbidities, standard of care for firstline still is a cisplatin-based combination chemotherapy. For cisplatin-unfit patients, carboplatin-based regimens or a non-platinumcontaining chemotherapy or immunotherapy can be evaluated. For those patients who will relapse after first-line treatment, single-agent chemotherapy or combination chemotherapies or best supportive care may be reasonable options. However, as checkpoint inhibition has shown very good clinical activity in several phase II and III studies, it has become the new standard of care for second-line therapy. Whenever possible, enrolment in clinical trials is strongly recommended.

Conflicts of Interest Anja Lorch: advisory role: BMS, Novartis, Ipsen, AstraZeneca

Günter Niegisch: travel expenses: Roche Pharma AG, Pfizer Pharma AG; advisory role: Roche Pharma AG, BMS Health; reserach grant: 4SC AG

References

Albers P, Park SI, Niegisch G, Fechner G, Steiner U, Lehmann J, et al. Randomized phase III trial of 2nd line gemcitabine and paclitaxel chemotherapy in patients with advanced bladder cancer: short-term versus prolonged treatment [German Association of Urological Oncology (AUO) trial AB 20/99]. Ann Oncol. 2011;22(2):288–94.

- Bajorin DF, Dodd PM, Mazumdar M, Fazzari M, McCaffrey JA, Scher HI, et al. Long-term survival in metastatic transitional-cell carcinoma and prognostic factors predicting outcome of therapy. J Clin Oncol. 1999;17(10):3173–81.
- Balducci L, Yates J. General guidelines for the management of older patients with cancer. Oncology (Williston Park). 2000;14(11A):221–7.
- Bambury RM, Benjamin DJ, Chaim JL, Zabor EC, Sullivan J, Garcia-Grossman IR, et al. The safety and efficacy of single-agent pemetrexed in platinumresistant advanced urothelial carcinoma: a large single-institution experience. Oncologist. 2015;20 (5):508–15.
- Bellmunt J, Albanell J, Paz-Ares L, Climent MA, Gonzalez-Larriba JL, Carles J, et al. Pretreatment prognostic factors for survival in patients with advanced urothelial tumors treated in a phase I/II trial with paclitaxel, cisplatin, and gemcitabine. Cancer. 2002;95 (4):751–7.
- Bellmunt J, Theodore C, Demkov T, Komyakov B, Sengelov L, Daugaard G, et al. Phase III trial of vinflunine plus best supportive care compared with best supportive care alone after a platinum-containing regimen in patients with advanced transitional cell carcinoma of the urothelial tract. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27 (27):4454–61.
- Bellmunt J, von der Maase H, Mead GM, Skoneczna I, De Santis M, Daugaard G, et al. Randomized phase III study comparing paclitaxel/cisplatin/gemcitabine and gemcitabine/cisplatin in patients with locally advanced or metastatic urothelial cancer without prior systemic therapy: EORTC intergroup study 30987. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30(10):1107–13.
- Calabro F, Lorusso V, Rosati G, Manzione L, Frassineti L, Sava T, et al. Gemcitabine and paclitaxel every 2 weeks in patients with previously untreated urothelial carcinoma. Cancer. 2009;115(12):2652–9.
- Dash A, Galsky MD, Vickers AJ, Serio AM, Koppie TM, Dalbagni G, et al. Impact of renal impairment on eligibility for adjuvant cisplatin-based chemotherapy in patients with urothelial carcinoma of the bladder. Cancer. 2006;107(3):506–13.
- De Santis M, Bellmunt J, Mead G, Kerst JM, Leahy M, Maroto P, et al. Randomized phase II/III trial assessing gemcitabine/carboplatin and methotrexate/carboplatin/ vinblastine in patients with advanced urothelial cancer who are unfit for cisplatin-based chemotherapy: EORTC study 30986. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30(2):191–9.
- Dodd PM, McCaffrey JA, Herr H, Mazumdar M, Bacik J, Higgins G, et al. Outcome of postchemotherapy surgery after treatment with methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin in patients with unresectable or metastatic transitional cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 1999;17(8):2546–52.
- Dogliotti L, Carteni G, Siena S, Bertetto O, Martoni A, Bono A, et al. Gemcitabine plus cisplatin versus gemcitabine plus carboplatin as first-line chemotherapy in advanced transitional cell carcinoma of the

urothelium: results of a randomized phase 2 trial. Eur Urol. 2007;52(1):134–41.

- Dreicer R, Manola J, Roth BJ, See WA, Kuross S, Edelman MJ, et al. Phase III trial of methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin versus carboplatin and paclitaxel in patients with advanced carcinoma of the urothelium. Cancer. 2004;100(8):1639–45.
- Fechner G, Siener R, Reimann M, Kobalz L, Albers P. Randomised phase II trial of gemcitabine and paclitaxel second-line chemotherapy in patients with transitional cell carcinoma (AUO Trial AB 20/99). Int J Clin Pract. 2006;60(1):27–31.
- Galsky MD, Mironov S, Iasonos A, Scattergood J, Boyle MG, Bajorin DF. Phase II trial of pemetrexed as second-line therapy in patients with metastatic urothelial carcinoma. Investig New Drugs. 2007;25 (3):265–70.
- Galsky MD, Hahn NM, Rosenberg J, Sonpavde G, Hutson T, Oh WK, et al. A consensus definition of patients with metastatic urothelial carcinoma who are unfit for cisplatin-based chemotherapy. Lancet Oncol. 2011;12(3):211–4.
- Hahn NM, Stadler WM, Zon RT, Waterhouse D, Picus J, Nattam S, et al. Phase II trial of cisplatin, gemcitabine, and bevacizumab as first-line therapy for metastatic urothelial carcinoma: Hoosier oncology group GU 04-75. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(12):1525–30.
- Hussain SA, Stocken DD, Riley P, Palmer DH, Peake DR, Geh JI, et al. A phase I/II study of gemcitabine and fractionated cisplatin in an outpatient setting using a 21-day schedule in patients with advanced and metastatic bladder cancer. Br J Cancer. 2004;91 (5):844–9.
- Hussain MH, MacVicar GR, Petrylak DP, Dunn RL, Vaishampayan U, Lara PN Jr, et al. Trastuzumab, paclitaxel, carboplatin, and gemcitabine in advanced human epidermal growth factor receptor-2/neu-positive urothelial carcinoma: results of a multicenter phase II National Cancer Institute trial. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25(16):2218–24.
- Hussain SA, Palmer DH, Lloyd B, Collins SI, Barton D, Ansari J, et al. A study of split-dose cisplatin-based neo-adjuvant chemotherapy in muscle-invasive bladder cancer. Oncol Lett. 2012;3(4):855–9.
- Ko YJ, Canil CM, Mukherjee SD, Winquist E, Elser C, Eisen A, et al. Nanoparticle albumin-bound paclitaxel for second-line treatment of metastatic urothelial carcinoma: a single group, multicentre, phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(8):769–76.
- Loehrer PJ Sr, Einhorn LH, Elson PJ, Crawford ED, Kuebler P, Tannock I, et al. A randomized comparison of cisplatin alone or in combination with methotrexate, vinblastine, and doxorubicin in patients with metastatic urothelial carcinoma: a cooperative group study. J Clin Oncol. 1992;10(7):1066–73.
- Massard C, Gordon MS, Sharma S, Rafii S, Wainberg ZA, Luke J, et al. Safety and efficacy of Durvalumab (MEDI4736), an anti-programmed cell death Ligand-1 immune checkpoint inhibitor, in patients with

advanced urothelial bladder cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(26):3119-25.

- Niegisch G, Fimmers R, Siener R, Park SI, Albers P. Prognostic factors in second-line treatment of urothelial cancers with gemcitabine and paclitaxel (German Association of Urological Oncology trial AB20/99). Eur Urol. 2011;60(5):1087–96.
- Philips GK, Halabi S, Sanford BL, Bajorin D, Small EJ. A phase II trial of cisplatin (C), gemcitabine (G) and gefitinib for advanced urothelial tract carcinoma: results of cancer and leukemia group B (CALGB) 90102. Ann Oncol. 2009;20(6):1074–9.
- Powles T, Eder JP, Fine GD, Braiteh FS, Loriot Y, Cruz C, et al. MPDL3280A (anti-PD-L1) treatment leads to clinical activity in metastatic bladder cancer. Nature. 2014;515(7528):558–62.
- Rosenberg JE, Hoffman-Censits J, Powles T, van der Heijden MS, Balar AV, Necchi A, et al. Atezolizumab in patients with locally advanced and metastatic urothelial carcinoma who have progressed following treatment with platinum-based chemotherapy: a singlearm, multicentre, phase 2 trial. Lancet. 2016;387 (10031):1909–20.
- Shariat SF, Rink M, Ehdaie B, Xylinas E, Babjuk M, Merseburger AS, et al. Pathologic nodal staging score for bladder cancer: a decision tool for adjuvant therapy after radical cystectomy. Eur Urol. 2013;63(2):371–8.
- Sharma P, Callahan MK, Bono P, Kim J, Spiliopoulou P, Calvo E, et al. Nivolumab monotherapy in recurrent metastatic urothelial carcinoma (CheckMate 032): a multicentre, open-label, two-stage, multi-arm, phase 1/2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(11):1590–8.
- Sonpavde G, Pond GR, Choueiri TK, Mullane S, Niegisch G, Albers P, et al. Single-agent Taxane versus Taxane-containing combination chemotherapy as

salvage therapy for advanced urothelial carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2016;69(4):634–41.

- Sternberg CN, de Mulder PH, Schornagel JH, Theodore C, Fossa SD, van Oosterom AT, et al. Randomized phase III trial of high-dose-intensity methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin (MVAC) chemotherapy and recombinant human granulocyte colonystimulating factor versus classic MVAC in advanced urothelial tract tumors: European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer Protocol no. 30924. J Clin Oncol. 2001a;19(10):2638–46.
- Sternberg CN, Calabro F, Pizzocaro G, Marini L, Schnetzer S, Sella A. Chemotherapy with an every-2week regimen of gemcitabine and paclitaxel in patients with transitional cell carcinoma who have received prior cisplatin-based therapy. Cancer. 2001b;92 (12):2993–8.
- Sweeney CJ, Roth BJ, Kabbinavar FF, Vaughn DJ, Arning M, Curiel RE, et al. Phase II study of pemetrexed for second-line treatment of transitional cell cancer of the urothelium. J Clin Oncol. 2006;24 (21):3451–7.
- von der Maase H, Hansen SW, Roberts JT, Dogliotti L, Oliver T, Moore MJ, et al. Gemcitabine and cisplatin versus methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, and cisplatin in advanced or metastatic bladder cancer: results of a large, randomized, multinational, multicenter, phase III study. J Clin Oncol. 2000;18 (17):3068–77.
- von der Maase H, Sengelov L, Roberts JT, Ricci S, Dogliotti L, Oliver T, et al. Long-term survival results of a randomized trial comparing gemcitabine plus cisplatin, with methotrexate, vinblastine, doxorubicin, plus cisplatin in patients with bladder cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23(21):4602–8.



Rare Subentities of Urothelial Bladder **27** Carcinoma

Bastian Keck and Simone Bertz

Contents

Introduction	414
Classification of Urothelial Carcinomas	414
Plasmacytoid Urothelial Carcinoma (PUC)	414
Micropapillary Carcinoma	415
Nested-Type/Large Nested	416
Microcystic Urothelial Carcinoma	417
Giant Cell Urothelial Carcinoma	417
Clear Cell Urothelial Carcinoma	417
Sarcomatoid Urothelial Carcinoma	418
Lymphoepithelioma-like Urothelial Carcinoma	419
References	419

Abstract

Urothelial carcinomas harbor a propensity to divergent histologic differentiation with different clinical behavior and prognosis of the different histologic subtypes. The WHO classification therefore described a variety of distinct histologic variants of infiltrating urothelial carcinomas in 2016. Plasmacytoid urothelial carcinoma is characterized by a

B. Keck (⊠)

Department of Urology, Bridge Consortium e.V., Mannheim, Germany e-mail: info@urologie-erlangen.de; info@badder-bridge.de

S. Bertz Department of Pathology, University Hospital Erlangen, Erlangen, Germany e-mail: simone.bertz@uk-erlangen.de single-cell growth pattern that might be caused by loss of cell adhesion due to the lack of E-cadherin. Its clinical course is very aggressive with a high proportion of locally advanced disease and peritoneal spread. Micropapillary carcinomas respond poorly to intravesical BCG and progress rapidly to muscle invasive and metastatic disease, so that radical cystectomy with urinary diversion is regarded as the therapy of choice in this subtype. Nested-type and large nested urothelial carcinomas present tumor cells whose nuclei show only little or no atypia and are arranged in small nests. Treatment options do not differ from conventional urothelial carcinomas. Microcystic urothelial carcinoma shows round to oval microcysts and is a very rare and aggressive variant with hardly no survival of the cases described so far. Giant cell urothelial

Private Practice of Urology, Erlangen, Germany

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 27

carcinoma is an extreme form of dedifferentiation with a bizarre and anaplastic appearance and frequent typical or atypical mitotic figures. Sarcomatoid urothelial carcinoma is characterized by spindle cells and has a very bad prognosis; however, it accounts only for a few cases. Lymphoepithelioma-like urothelial carcinoma which harbors a distinct lymphoid infiltrate including T and B lymphocytes, plasma cells, and differential diagnosis to exclude lymphoproliferative diseases is therefore very important in the clinical management.

Introduction

Since the WHO classification 2004, which described several histologic variants of urothelial carcinomas, increasing interest has been developed describing their distinct histologic and molecular features and impact on clinical decision-making or prognosis. Beside urothelial carcinomas with divergent histologic differentiation, i.e., glandular or squamous differentiation, different histologic variants like micropapillary, nested-type, or plasmacytoid urothelial carcinomas harbor distinct molecular and clinical features. These molecular and clinical features might offer the patients the opportunity to individualize therapies in the future.

In the following chapter, the most relevant histologic variants of urothelial carcinoma, their histopathologic and molecular features, as well as their clinical behavior are displayed in a comprehensive manner.

Classification of Urothelial Carcinomas

Urothelial carcinomas represent about 90% of bladder cancer, whereas other types like squamous cell neoplasms or adenocarcinomas and others like urachal carcinoma or neuroendocrine tumors are much less common. Urothelial carcinomas are classified in non-infiltrating and infiltrating urothelial carcinomas. Whereas infiltrating tumors are characterized by a propensity to divergent differentiation, noninvasive tumors account for the majority of urothelial bladder neoplasms and are further separated in flat and papillary lesions. Further their risk of recurrence or progression is determined by several clinical and histopathologic factors like growth pattern, grade, size, multifocality, or time to recurrence. These factors have been incorporated in all clinical guidelines to classify these tumors in low-, intermediate-, or high-risk tumors by the EORTC risk calculator (Sylvester et al. 2006).

Regarding infiltrating urothelial carcinomas, their ability to present divergent histologic differentiation led to the definition of histologic variants according to the fourth WHO classification of 2016 (Moch et al. 2016).

An overview of these variants is given in Table 1.

Since the description of these variants, an increasing interest in their pathologic, molecular, and clinical behavior has been evolved. In the following a summary of their features are displayed in a comprehensive manner.

Plasmacytoid Urothelial Carcinoma (PUC)

PUC is a highly aneuploidy tumor that is characterized by small- to medium-sized tumor cells with eosinophilic cytoplasm that harbor roundto-oval hyperchromatic and eccentrically located nuclei, which may be accompanied by nucleoli. Typically the tumor cells of PUC present a

Table 1 Histologic variants of infiltrating urothelial car-cinoma according to the fourth WHO classification of 2016(Moch et al. 2016)

Nested, including large nested
Microcystic
Micropapillary
Lymphoepithelioma-like
Plasmacytoid/signet-ring cell/diffuse
Sarcomatoid
Giant cell
Poorly differentiated
Lipid-rich
Clear cell

discohesive growth pattern, often arranged in an Indian-file pattern or small nests (Fig. 1) (Keck et al. 2011; Lopez-Beltran et al. 2009a). Loss of membranous E-cadherin expression and its nuclear accumulation is described as a specific molecular feature of PUC that is seen in up to 76.2% and 46.5% of the cases, respectively (Keck et al. 2013a). The characteristic single-cell growth pattern might be caused by loss of cell adhesion due to the lack of E-cadherin like it is observed in lobular breast cancer and the diffuse type of gastric cancer (Keck et al. 2011). Beside the loss of membranous E-cadherin, its nuclear accumulation is associated with plasmacytoid differentiation in bladder cancer and serves as a prognostic factor (Keck et al. 2013a). Moreover PUCs usually are positive for different cytokines like PAN-CK, CK7, CK20 or 34BE12, p63, GATA 3, or uroplakins II and III (Keck et al. 2011; Lopez-Beltran et al. 2009a; Li et al. 2014). Their morphologic similarity to lymphoid carcinomas makes differential diagnosis essential. Usually immunohistochemistry for lymphoid markers like MUM-1 are negative, but PUCs are usually positive for CD138, so that this marker is not suitable for differential diagnosis (Keck et al. 2011; Goto 2016). The vast majority of PUCs presents in advanced clinical stage including local and distant metastases (Cockerill et al. 2016). Peritoneal spread is an often-observed phenomenon, and a high risk for positive

surgical margins is described (Ricardo-Gonzalez et al. 2012). Due to these clinical features at presentation and despite systemic cisplatin-based chemotherapy, survival seems to be very limited; however, some single cases of complete response have been reported; adjuvant or neoadjuvant chemotherapy should be advised due to the high risk of recurrence and metastatic disease (Dayyani et al. 2013; Keck et al. 2013b).

Micropapillary Carcinoma

Micropapillary carcinomas of the bladder usually present with medium-sized tumor cells and abundant eosinophil cytoplasm and peripherally located nuclei that often show mitoses and sometimes nuclear pleomorphism (Comperat et al. 2010). The tumor cells often arrange in small nests that gather in lacunae (Fig. 2). Superficial parts of micropapillary carcinomas show slender filiforme processes without fibrovascular cores. Lymphovascular invasion is also a common feature of MPC, and the tumors usually are highgrade tumors. In order to do not overdiagnose LVI, it is important to be aware that the lacunae of MPC may mimic lymphovascular invasion. Micropapillary tumors are described to respond poorly to intravesical instillations with BCG, so that radical cystectomy with urinary diversion is the therapy of choice in muscle-invasive and the

Fig. 1 Histologic specimen of a plasmacytoid urothelial carcinoma of the bladder stained with hematoxylin and eosin $(200 \times)$



Fig. 2 Histologic specimen of a micropapillary carcinoma of the bladder stained with hematoxylin and eosin $(200\times)$



majority of nonmuscle-invasive tumors, because of their ability of fast progression (Kamat et al. 2007). As an alternative to BCG and radical cystectomy, combined radiochemotherapy has evolved as an established organ-sparing therapy approach in MIBC with considerable long-term outcomes in well-selected patients (Krause et al. 2011; James et al. 2012; Ploussard et al. 2014). However first data shows that urothelial carcinoma with extensive micropapillary morphology (>30%) seem to indicate a patient population with poor prognosis after combined TURBT and radiochemotherapy (Bertz et al. 2016). Like in other histologic variants, clinical outcomes of micropapillary urothelial carcinoma treated with radical cystectomy and adjuvant or neoadjuvant chemotherapy are limited; however, a comparative study showed that cisplatin-based adjuvant chemotherapy seems to be similarly effective if compared to conventional UC regarding overall survival (Keck et al. 2013b). Nevertheless micropapillary carcinoma was associated with higher recurrence rates after radical cystectomy and platinum-based adjuvant chemotherapy than that with pure urothelial tumors, but no association between micropapillary carcinoma and cancer-specific mortality is described in this setting (Masson-Lecomte et al. 2015). Regarding specific molecular alterations, activating mutations and amplifications of Her2 are associated with micropapillary urothelial carcinomas and moreover seem to define patients with poor prognosis (Schneider et al. 2014). As Her2 has the potential to serve as a therapeutic target, micropapillary urothelial carcinomas may be candidates for a Her2-targeted therapy. However clinical experience in this setting is still lacking.

Nested-Type/Large Nested

The nested variant of urothelial carcinoma is also usually diagnosed in advanced pathologic stage that leads to a worse overall prognosis if compared to conventional urothelial carcinomas (Drew et al. 1996; Beltran et al. 2014). Histomorphologically, they present themselves as tumor cells whose nuclei show only little or no atypia (Drew et al. 1996; Beltran et al. 2014). Tumor cells are arranged in small (sometimes large) nests beneath the urothelium, sometime also showing tubules or microcystic features. Typical is also the confluence of small nests and the infiltration at the base of the lesion. Nested urothelial carcinomas can be accompanied by conventional urothelial carcinomas, but often they present themselves purely. As the expression profile of immunohistochemistry is similar to that of conventional urothelial carcinomas, it is not a very helpful diagnostic tool (Paner et al. 2014). Because of their appearance, differential diagnosis of Von Brunn nests and other benign lesions has to be taken into consideration as well in order to not to delay definite therapy (Murphy and

Deana 1992). In this context the diagnosis of telomerase reverse transcriptase.

TERT promoter mutation is a useful tool to distinguish nested variants of urothelial carcinoma from its benign mimickers (Zhong et al. 2015). Treatment recommendations do not differ to conventional urothelial carcinoma as clinical experience with this histologic variant is rare (Fig. 3).

Microcystic Urothelial Carcinoma

Only few cases of microcystic urothelial carcinoma have been reported so far. Despite this very limited information on its clinical course, it is regarded as a very aggressive variant of urothelial carcinoma as hardly any of the reported patients survived. Its histologic pattern shows round-to-oval microcysts that give the variant its name. These microcysts are usually lined by urothelium. Their lumina can be empty or contain secretions and calcifications. During microscopic examination differential diagnosis of cystitis glandularis cystica has to be performed. The presented cysts may be infiltrative and can invade the detrusor muscle. They can express CK20 and CK7 as well as GATA3, S 100P, or p63. Uroplakin III or thrombomodulin are expressed to a lower extent. As only a handful of cases have been reported so far, there is no individualized therapy recommendation, so all microcystic variants

should be treated as conventional UC, unless more experience about their clinical course has been reported (Paner et al. 2014; Venyo 2013; Paz et al. 1997).

Giant Cell Urothelial Carcinoma

Pleomorphic giant cell carcinoma is a very rare and aggressive histologic variant of urothelial carcinoma (Samaratunga and Delahunt 2012). The reported cases are associated with a poor clinical prognosis, and it is usually presented at an advanced clinical stage. It is regarded as an extreme form of dedifferentiation that leads to giant cells with a bizarre and anaplastic appearance with frequent typical or atypical mitotic figures (Samaratunga et al. 2016). The pleomorphic giant cell urothelial carcinoma can constitute 20–100% of the tumor. Differential diagnosis to trophoblastic or osteoclast-like tumors has to be performed. Immunohistochemistry can show positivity for CK 8/18 and AE1/AE3, CK7, CK20, or uroplakin III and GATA3 (Samaratunga et al. 2016; Lopez-Beltran et al. 2009b).

Clear Cell Urothelial Carcinoma

Clear cell urothelial carcinoma is named by its large tumor cells that present a glycogen-rich

Fig. 3 Histologic specimen of a nested-type urothelial carcinoma of the bladder stained with hematoxylin and eosin $(400 \times)$



cytoplasm. This confers a clarity that reminds to clear cell renal cell carcinoma (Fig. 4). It is usually accompanied by conventional urothelial carcinoma or papillary componands, and it is usually high grade. The immunohistochemical profile is characteristic to conventional urothelial carcinoma. They can show positive expression of GATA 3, S 100P, p63, PAX8, CK5 or CK20, and CK7 (Mai et al. 2016; Yamashita et al. 2006; Kotliar et al. 1995). Only very few cases have been reported so far, so that the prognostic impact of this variant is still not clear, because experience of large clinical case series is lacking.

Sarcomatoid Urothelial Carcinoma

Sarcomatoid urothelial carcinoma is characterized by its spindle cell and epithelial elements. It shows usually high-grade histomorphology, and heterologous differentiation can contain elements of osteo-, chondro-, or rhabdomyosarcoma, but also lipo- or angiosarcoma may be present in different proportions of the tumor, and additionally conventional urothelial carcinoma and squamous or glandular componands can be present as well (Fig. 5). The incidence of sarcomatoid urothelial carcinoma is reported to be as low as 0.6% of all



Fig. 5 Histologic specimen of a sarcomatoid urothelial carcinoma stained with hematoxylin and eosin (200×)

Fig. 4 Histologic specimen of a clear cell urothelial carcinoma stained with hemtoxilin and

 $eosin (200 \times)$



bladder tumors, and the mean patient age is 66 years with a male to female ratio of 3:1 (Reuter 1993; Amin 2009). Prognosis is reported to be very limited with a 5-year cancer-specific survival after radical cystectomy of 20% (Wang et al. 2010). EMT markers like Vimentin is expressed in about 80% of the epithelial cells, but also FoxC2, snail, or ZEB1 are described to be expressed in 100%, 88.5%, and 69.2%, respectively (Sanfrancesco et al. 2016). Immunoreactivity of the sarcomatous componands includes pancytokeratin and high-molecularweight cytokeratins CK5/6 and p63 as well as GATA3 (Fatima and Osunkoya 2014; Ikegami et al. 2000; Lopez-Beltran et al. 1996, 1998). Benign (i.e., pseudosarcomatous myofibroblastic proliferations) and other malignant lesions like urothelial carcinomas with osseous or chondroid differentiation have to be ruled out in differential diagnosis.

Lymphoepithelioma-like Urothelial Carcinoma

Lymphoepithelioma-like carcinoma is also usually diagnosed in advanced pathologic stage showing haematuria as the most common clinical sign at diagnosis (Tamas et al. 2007; Amin et al. 1994). Beside the urinary bladder, lymphoepithelioma-like carcinomas are also described in the upper urinary tract (ureter and renal pelvis) as well as in the urethra. Histologically it resembles lymphoepithelioma of the nasopharynx with undifferentiated cells showing large nuclei with prominent nucleoli that are arranged in nests, sheets, or cords and show ill-defined cytoplasmic borders (Amin et al. 1994). Characteristically the tumor harbors a distinct lymphoid infiltrate including T and B lymphocytes, plasma cells, and others. Therefore differential diagnosis to exclude lymphoproliferative diseases is important, and cytokeratin staining is a useful tool to classify the tumor correctly. The epithelial cells of the tumor are described to express p63 and GATA3, but also other cytokeratins like CK7 or CK8 are frequently detected (Tamas et al. 2007; LopezBeltran et al. 2001). Unlike in nasopharyngeal carcinomas, Epstein-Barr virus is not found in lymphoepithelioma-like carcinomas of the bladder (Lopez-Beltran et al. 2001; Fukunaga and Ushigome 1998; Gulley et al. 1995). Lymphoepithelioma-like carcinomas can present themselves purely or only focally, but the prognostic impact of the lymphoepithelioma-like component is not clear, but it seems to behave similarly to conventional urothelial carcinomas if treated with radical cystectomy (Tamas et al. 2007; Amin et al. 1994; Holmang et al. 1998).

References

- Amin MB. Histological variants of urothelial carcinoma: diagnostic, therapeutic and prognostic implications. Mod Pathol. 2009;22:S96–S118. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/modpathol.2009.26.
- Amin MB, Ro JY, Lee KM, Ordonez NG, Dinney CP, Gulley ML, Ayala AG. Lymphoepithelioma-like carcinoma of the urinary bladder. Am J Surg Pathol. 1994;18(5):466–73.
- Beltran AL, Cheng L, Montironi R, Blanca A, Leva M, Roupret M, Fonseca J, Vidal A, Menendez CL, Pallares J, Bollito E, Reymundo C, Luque RJ, Comperat E. Clinicopathological characteristics and outcome of nested carcinoma of the urinary bladder. Virchows Arch. 2014;465(2):199–205. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s00428-014-1601-y.
- Bertz S, Wach S, Taubert H, Merten R, Krause FS, Schick S, Ott OJ, Weigert E, Dworak O, Rodel C, Fietkau R, Wullich B, Keck B, Hartmann A. Micropapillary morphology is an indicator of poor prognosis in patients with urothelial carcinoma treated with transurethral resection and radiochemotherapy. Virchows Arch. 2016;469(3):339–44. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00428-016-1986-x.
- Cockerill PA, Cheville JC, Boorjian SA, Blackburne A, Thapa P, Tarrell RF, Frank I. Outcomes following radical cystectomy for plasmacytoid urothelial carcinoma: defining the need for improved local cancer control. Urology. 2016;102:143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. urology.2016.09.053.
- Comperat E, Roupret M, Yaxley J, Reynolds J, Varinot J, Ouzaid I, Cussenot O, Samaratunga H. Micropapillary urothelial carcinoma of the urinary bladder: a clinicopathological analysis of 72 cases. Pathology. 2010;42(7):650–4. https://doi.org/10.3109/00313025. 2010.522173.
- Dayyani F, Czerniak BA, Sircar K, Munsell MF, Millikan RE, Dinney CP, Siefker-Radtke AO. Plasmacytoid urothelial carcinoma, a chemosensitive cancer with poor prognosis, and peritoneal

carcinomatosis. J Urol. 2013;189(5):1656–61. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2012.11.084.

- Drew PA, Furman J, Civantos F, Murphy WM. The nested variant of transitional cell carcinoma: an aggressive neoplasm with innocuous histology. Mod Pathol. 1996;9(10):989–94.
- Fatima N, Osunkoya AO. GATA3 expression in sarcomatoid urothelial carcinoma of the bladder. Hum Pathol. 2014;45(8):1625–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. humpath.2014.03.015.
- Fukunaga M, Ushigome S. Lymphoepithelioma-like carcinoma of the renal pelvis: a case report with immunohistochemical analysis and in situ hybridization for the Epstein-Barr viral genome. Mod Pathol. 1998;11(12): 1252–6.
- Goto K. CD138 expression is observed in the urothelial epithelium and in various urothelial carcinomas, and cannot be evidence for plasmacytoid urothelial carcinoma. Int J Surg Pathol. 2016;24(7):614–9. https://doi. org/10.1177/1066896916653673.
- Gulley ML, Amin MB, Nicholls JM, Banks PM, Ayala AG, Srigley JR, Eagan PA, Ro JY. Epstein-Barr virus is detected in undifferentiated nasopharyngeal carcinoma but not in lymphoepithelioma-like carcinoma of the urinary bladder. Hum Pathol. 1995;26(11):1207–14.
- Holmang S, Borghede G, Johansson SL. Bladder carcinoma with lymphoepithelioma-like differentiation: a report of 9 cases. J Urol. 1998;159(3):779–82.
- Ikegami H, Iwasaki H, Ohjimi Y, Takeuchi T, Ariyoshi A, Kikuchi M. Sarcomatoid carcinoma of the urinary bladder: a clinicopathologic and immunohistochemical analysis of 14 patients. Hum Pathol. 2000;31(3): 332–40.
- James ND, Hussain SA, Hall E, Jenkins P, Tremlett J, Rawlings C, Crundwell M, Sizer B, Sreenivasan T, Hendron C, Lewis R, Waters R, Huddart RA, Investigators BC. Radiotherapy with or without chemotherapy in muscle-invasive bladder cancer. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(16):1477–88. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJMoa1106106.
- Kamat AM, Dinney CP, Gee JR, Grossman HB, Siefker-Radtke AO, Tamboli P, Detry MA, Robinson TL, Pisters LL. Micropapillary bladder cancer: a review of the University of Texas M. D. Anderson Cancer Center experience with 100 consecutive patients. Cancer. 2007;110(1):62–7. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.22756.
- Keck B, Stoehr R, Wach S, Rogler A, Hofstaedter F, Lehmann J, Montironi R, Sibonye M, Fritsche HM, Lopez-Beltran A, Epstein JI, Wullich B, Hartmann A. The plasmacytoid carcinoma of the bladder – rare variant of aggressive urothelial carcinoma. Int J Cancer. 2011;129(2):346–54. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.25 700.
- Keck B, Wach S, Kunath F, Bertz S, Taubert H, Lehmann J, Stockle M, Wullich B, Hartmann A. Nuclear E-cadherin expression is associated with the loss of membranous E-cadherin, plasmacytoid differentiation and reduced overall survival in urothelial carcinoma of

the bladder. Ann Surg Oncol. 2013a;20(7):2440–5. https://doi.org/10.1245/s10434-012-2709-4.

- Keck B, Wach S, Stoehr R, Kunath F, Bertz S, Lehmann J, Stockle M, Taubert H, Wullich B, Hartmann A. Plasmacytoid variant of bladder cancer defines patients with poor prognosis if treated with cystectomy and adjuvant cisplatin-based chemotherapy. BMC Cancer. 2013b;13:71. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2407-13-71.
- Kotliar SN, Wood CG, Schaeffer AJ, Oyasu R. Transitional cell carcinoma exhibiting clear cell features. A differential diagnosis for clear cell adenocarcinoma of the urinary tract. Arch Pathol Lab Med. 1995;119(1): 79–81.
- Krause FS, Walter B, Ott OJ, Haberle L, Weiss C, Rodel C, Wullich B, Sauer R. 15-year survival rates after transurethral resection and radiochemotherapy or radiation in bladder cancer treatment. Anticancer Res. 2011;31(3):985–90.
- Li W, Liang Y, Deavers MT, Kamat AM, Matin SF, Dinney CP, Czerniak B, Guo CC. Uroplakin II is a more sensitive immunohistochemical marker than uroplakin III in urothelial carcinoma and its variants. Am J Clin Pathol. 2014;142(6):864–71. https://doi.org/ 10.1309/AJCP1J0JPJBPSUXF.
- Lopez-Beltran A, Escudero AL, Cavazzana AO, Spagnoli LG, Vicioso-Recio L. Sarcomatoid transitional cell carcinoma of the renal pelvis. A report of five cases with clinical, pathological, immunohistochemical and DNA ploidy analysis. Pathol Res Pract. 1996;192(12):1218–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0344-0338(96)80154-3.
- Lopez-Beltran A, Pacelli A, Rothenberg HJ, Wollan PC, Zincke H, Blute ML, Bostwick DG. Carcinosarcoma and sarcomatoid carcinoma of the bladder: clinicopathological study of 41 cases. J Urol. 1998;159(5): 1497–503. https://doi.org/10.1097/00005392-19980 5000-00023.
- Lopez-Beltran A, Luque RJ, Vicioso L, Anglada F, Requena MJ, Quintero A, Montironi R. Lymphoepithelioma-like carcinoma of the urinary bladder: a clinicopathologic study of 13 cases. Virchows Arch. 2001;438(6):552–7.
- Lopez-Beltran A, Requena MJ, Montironi R, Blanca A, Cheng L. Plasmacytoid urothelial carcinoma of the bladder. Hum Pathol. 2009a;40(7):1023–8. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.humpath.2009.01.001.
- Lopez-Beltran A, Blanca A, Montironi R, Cheng L, Regueiro JC. Pleomorphic giant cell carcinoma of the urinary bladder. Hum Pathol. 2009b;40(10):1461–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.humpath.2009.02.016.
- Mai KT, Bateman J, Djordjevic B, Flood TA, Belanger EC. Clear cell urothelial carcinoma: a study of 10 cases and meta-analysis of the entity. Evidence of mesonephric differentiation. Int J Surg Pathol. 2016;25:18. https:// doi.org/10.1177/1066896916660195.
- Masson-Lecomte A, Xylinas E, Bouquot M, Sibony M, Allory Y, Comperat E, Zerbib M, de la Taille A, Roupret M. Oncological outcomes of advanced

muscle-invasive bladder cancer with a micropapillary variant after radical cystectomy and adjuvant platinumbased chemotherapy. World J Urol. 2015;33(8): 1087–93. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00345-014-1387-1.

- Moch H, Humphrey PA, Ulbright TM, Reuter VE, editors. Who classification of tumors of the urinary system and male genital organs. 4th ed. Lyon: IARC; 2016.
- Murphy WM, Deana DG. The nested variant of transitional cell carcinoma: a neoplasm resembling proliferation of Brunn's nests. Mod Pathol. 1992;5(3):240–3.
- Paner GP, Annaiah C, Gulmann C, Rao P, Ro JY, Hansel DE, Shen SS, Lopez-Beltran A, Aron M, Luthringer DJ, De Peralta-Venturina M, Cho Y, Amin MB. Immunohistochemical evaluation of novel and traditional markers associated with urothelial differentiation in a spectrum of variants of urothelial carcinoma of the urinary bladder. Hum Pathol. 2014;45(7):1473–82. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.humpath.2014.02.024.
- Paz A, Rath-Wolfson L, Lask D, Koren R, Manes A, Mukamel E, Gal R. The clinical and histological features of transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder with microcysts: analysis of 12 cases. Br J Urol. 1997;79(5): 722–5.
- Ploussard G, Daneshmand S, Efstathiou JA, Herr HW, James ND, Rodel CM, Shariat SF, Shipley WU, Sternberg CN, Thalmann GN, Kassouf W. Critical analysis of bladder sparing with trimodal therapy in muscle-invasive bladder cancer: a systematic review. Eur Urol. 2014;66(1):120–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.eururo.2014.02.038.
- Reuter VE. Sarcomatoid lesions of the urogenital tract. Semin Diagn Pathol. 1993;10(2):188–201.
- Ricardo-Gonzalez RR, Nguyen M, Gokden N, Sangoi AR, Presti JC Jr, McKenney JK. Plasmacytoid carcinoma of the bladder: a urothelial carcinoma variant with a predilection for intraperitoneal spread. J Urol. 2012;187 (3):852–5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.juro. 2011.10.145.
- Samaratunga H, Delahunt B. Recently described and unusual variants of urothelial carcinoma of the urinary bladder. Pathology. 2012;44(5):407–18. https://doi. org/10.1097/PAT.0b013e3283560172.
- Samaratunga H, Delahunt B, Egevad L, Adamson M, Hussey D, Malone G, Hoyle K, Nathan T, Kerle D, Ferguson P, Nacey JN. Pleomorphic giant cell carcinoma of the urinary bladder: an extreme form of tumour de-differentiation. Histopathology. 2016;68(4): 533–40. https://doi.org/10.1111/his.12785.

- Sanfrancesco J, McKenney JK, Leivo MZ, Gupta S, Elson P, Hansel DE. Sarcomatoid urothelial carcinoma of the bladder: analysis of 28 cases with emphasis on clinicopathologic features and markers of epithelial-tomesenchymal transition. Arch Pathol Lab Med. 2016;140(6):543–51. https://doi.org/10.5858/arpa. 2015-0085-OA.
- Schneider SA, Sukov WR, Frank I, Boorjian SA, Costello BA, Tarrell RF, Thapa P, Houston Thompson R, Tollefson MK, Jeffrey Karnes R, Cheville JC. Outcome of patients with micropapillary urothelial carcinoma following radical cystectomy: ERBB2 (HER2) amplification identifies patients with poor outcome. Mod Pathol. 2014;27(5):758–64. https://doi.org/10.1038/modpathol.2013.201.
- Sylvester RJ, van der Meijden AP, Oosterlinck W, Witjes JA, Bouffioux C, Denis L, Newling DW, Kurth K. Predicting recurrence and progression in individual patients with stage Ta T1 bladder cancer using EORTC risk tables: a combined analysis of 2596 patients from seven EORTC trials. Eur Urol. 2006;49(3):466–5; discussion 475–467. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.eururo.2005.12.031.
- Tamas EF, Nielsen ME, Schoenberg MP, Epstein JI. Lymphoepithelioma-like carcinoma of the urinary tract: a clinicopathological study of 30 pure and mixed cases. Mod Pathol. 2007;20(8):828–34. https:// doi.org/10.1038/modpathol.3800823.
- Venyo AK. Microcystic variant of urothelial carcinoma. Adv Urol. 2013;2013:654751. https://doi.org/10.1155/ 2013/654751.
- Wang J, Wang FW, Lagrange CA, Hemstreet Iii GP, Kessinger A. Clinical features of sarcomatoid carcinoma (carcinosarcoma) of the urinary bladder: analysis of 221 cases. Sarcoma. 2010;2010. https://doi.org/ 10.1155/2010/454792.
- Yamashita R, Yamaguchi R, Yuen K, Niwakawa M, Tobisu K. Urothelial carcinoma (clear cell variant) diagnosed with useful immunohistochemistry stain. Int J Urol. 2006;13(11):1448–50. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/j.1442-2042.2006.01569.x.
- Zhong M, Tian W, Zhuge J, Zheng X, Huang T, Cai D, Zhang D, Yang XJ, Argani P, Fallon JT, Epstein JI. Distinguishing nested variants of urothelial carcinoma from benign mimickers by TERT promoter mutation. Am J Surg Pathol. 2015;39(1):127–31. https://doi.org/ 10.1097/PAS.00000000000305.



Risk Stratification and Prognostication 28 of Bladder Cancer

Elisabeth E. Fransen van de Putte, Maximilian Burger, and Bas W. G. van Rhijn

Contents

Introduction	424
Work-up for NMIBC and MIBC: Cystoscopy, TUR, and Imaging	425
Non-muscle-Invasive Bladder Cancer	425
Prognosticators of Progression	425 425 427 427 427 429
Prognosticators and Risk Models for Recurrence	429 430
Muscle-Invasive Bladder Cancer Local Tumor Extent: cT-Stage	430 431

E. E. Fransen van de Putte (🖂)

Department of Urology, Caritas-St. Josef Medical Center, University of Regensburg, Regensburg, Germany e-mail: maximilianburger@me.com; Maximilian. burger@klinik.uni-regensburg.de; mburger@caritasstjosef.de

B. W. G. van Rhijn

Department of Surgical Oncology (Urology), Netherlands Cancer Institute – Antoni van Leeuwenhoek Hospital, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Department of Urology, Caritas-St. Josef Medical Center, University of Regensburg, Regensburg, Germany e-mail: b.v.rhijn@nki.nl

Department of Surgical Oncology (Urology), Netherlands Cancer Institute – Antoni van Leeuwenhoek Hospital, Amsterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: e.fransen@nki.nl

M. Burger

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_28

Lymph Node Metastases (cN-Stage) and Distant Metastases (M-Stage) Other Prognostic and Predictive Factors	431 432
Conclusions	433
References	434

Abstract

Bladder cancer (BC) is divided into nonmuscle-invasive bladder cancer (NMIBC) and muscle-invasive bladder cancer (MIBC). The majority of NMIBCs are treated conservatively and primary prognostic outcomes are progression and recurrence. The strongest prognostic factors for progression are T-classification, presence of carcinoma in situ (CIS), and tumor grade, while recurrence is associated with tumor multifocality, size, and prior recurrence rate. The European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) and Club Urológico Español de Tratamiento Oncológico (CUETO) have independently created prognostic models for NMIBC, based on different populations. Despite their prognostic value in NMIBC in general, T1 BC remains perilous disease for which adequate risk stratification is lacking.

Nonmetastatic MIBC usually requires a radical cystectomy (RC), preferably combined with neoadjuvant chemotherapy (NAC). The most important prognosticators for survival are pTand pN-classification and lymphovascular invasion (LVI). Additional poor prognostic factors found in individual studies are progression from NMIBC, variant histology, hydronephrosis, positive surgical margins at RC, and tumor localization in the bladder trigone. A few clinical risk models for MIBC have been created, but not validated, in order to identify patients who might benefit from NAC. NAC has a positive impact on survival, especially if a complete response is observed at RC. Research aimed at predicting NAC response has mainly focused on molecular markers in TUR specimens by means of immunohistochemistry and genome signatures. Recently, the distinctive subtypes basal and luminal BC have been discriminated. These subtypes appear to be both prognostic and predictive of NAC response but require further validation.

Introduction

Bladder cancer (BC) can be divided into nonmuscle-invasive bladder cancer (NMIBC) and muscle-invasive bladder cancer (MIBC). Prognosis and treatment differ greatly between both entities. NMIBC, formally known as superficial BC, has a relatively good prognosis. Most NMIBCs can be treated conservatively with transurethral resection and intravesical instillation(s) of chemotherapy (mitomycin) or bacille Calmette-Guerin (BCG). The associated cancer-specific mortality is low (Babjuk et al. 2017). However, NMIBC patients have a lifetime risk of recurrence and progression. Moreover, if progression occurs, 5-year CSS rates drop to 35% (van den Bosch and Witjes 2011). Therefore, careful cystoscopic follow-up is indicated, and if new suspicious lesions are seen, repeated transurethral resections (TUR) and/or fulguration is indicated. In high-risk NMIBC, urinary cytology and computed tomography (CT) imaging are added to the follow-up scheme. Prognosticators for progression and recurrence are essential to decide on continuing conservative treatment and follow-up. Furthermore, in a small subset of patients (T1 and/or G3, CIS), progression risk can be estimated to be so high that more aggressive treatment by means of cystectomy is considered.

MIBC is a perilous disease. Classically, treatment in absence of metastasis (cN0M0) consisted of a cystoprostatectomy and bilateral lymph node dissection (radical cystectomy – RC). However, the associated 5-year overall survival is dismal at 45–66% (Dalbagni et al. 2001; Stein et al. 2001). Over the years, attempts to improve survival have principally aimed at refining and extending the treatment around surgery. So far, the most important breakthrough was the introduction of cisplatin-based neoadjuvant chemotherapy (NAC). The purpose of NAC administration is to eliminate occult metastases before surgery. Combined NAC and RC improve absolute 5-year survival rates with 5-8% compared to RC alone (Advanced Bladder Cancer (ABC) Meta-analysis Collaboration 2005; Grossman et al. 2003). However, despite the introduction of NAC, survival of BC patients has only marginally improved over the past three decades. A possible explanation is that urologists are hesitant in administering NAC because of toxicity, especially for patients who might not benefit from this combination therapy. Indeed, more than half of MIBCs turn out to be chemo resistant (ABC Meta-analysis Collaboration 2005; Grossman et al. 2003). Therefore, the focus of research in MIBC has been twofold: first, to stratify risk of occult metastases and therefore a poor prognosis and, second, to predict response to NAC.

In this chapter, prognostic and predictive factors for NMIBC and MIBC are discussed. For NMIBC, primary outcomes are recurrence and progression, whereas risk stratification in MIBC is focused on survival. In both entities, prognostic and predictive factors are identified based on cystoscopy, histological examination of TUR and RC specimens, and imaging, which are standard components of work-up.

Work-up for NMIBC and MIBC: Cystoscopy, TUR, and Imaging

Cystoscopy, computed tomography (CT) imaging, and TUR are standard diagnostic procedures for BC. The primary tumor is visualized by white light cystoscopy and CT. Cystoscopy should describe all macroscopic features of the tumor, including site, size, number and appearance (solid or papillary), and mucosal abnormalities (Babjuk et al. 2017; Chang et al. 2016). In addition, voided urine cytology is advised as an adjunct to cystoscopy to detect high-grade cancer and carcinoma in situ (CIS) (Babjuk et al. 2017). Urine cytology has >90%specificity for detecting BC but a low sensitivity, especially for low-grade tumors (Babjuk et al. 2017). Additionally, new technologies have been developed to visualize lesions that are easily missed with conventional white light cystoscopy, including photodynamic diagnosis (fluorescence cystoscopy) and narrowband imaging. CT urography (CT-IVU) can be used to evaluate the presence of upper urinary tract tumors (Babjuk et al. 2017). According to the American Urological Association (AUA) guidelines, this is indicated in all BCs (Chang et al. 2016), and according to the European Association for Urology (EAU) guidelines, only in selected cases (e.g., tumors located in the trigone, multiple tumors or high-risk tumors) (Babjuk et al. 2017). For MIBC, pelvic contrast-enhanced CT or MRI is used to determine the extent of local tumor invasion, and contrast-enhanced CT of the abdomen and chest to evaluate possible tumor spread to lymph nodes and to other organs (Witjes et al. 2017). Ultimately, the primary diagnosis of BC depends on histological evaluation of TUR specimens. The TUR procedure itself is both a prognostic and therapeutic procedure, and a complete and correct TUR is essential to achieve a good prognosis in NMIBC (Babjuk et al. 2017). Therefore, all visible lesions should be removed completely, and the detrusor muscle should be present in the resected specimens in order to reduce the risk of residual disease and understaging.

Non-muscle-Invasive Bladder Cancer

The majority (>70%) of BCs are non-muscle-invasive at initial diagnosis (Kirkali et al. 2005). Of all NMIBCs, 30–80% recur within 5 years and 1–45% progress to MIBC (van Rhijn et al. 2009). This wide variance in recurrence and progression rates has led to extensive research on prognostic variables. The strongest prognosticators for progression are T-classification, the presence of CIS, and tumor grade. The most important predictors for recurrence are tumor multiplicity, size, and prior recurrences.

Prognosticators of Progression

TNM Classification and CIS

The most often used staging system for BC is the tumor, node, metastasis (TNM) classification (Table 1, TNM 2016) (Sobin et al. 2016). The TNM classification divides NMIBC into papillary
Primary tumor (T)		
Тх		Primary tumor cannot be assessed	
Т0		No evidence of primary tumor	
Та		Noninvasive papillary tumor	
Tis		Carcinoma in situ: "flat tumor"	
T1		Tumor invades subepithelial	
		connective tissue	
T2		Tumor invades muscularis propria	
	a	Tumor invades superficial	
		muscularis propria (inner half)	
	b	Tumor invades deep muscularis	
		propria (outer half)	
T3		Tumor invades perivesical tissue	
	a	Microscopically	
	b	Macroscopically (extravesical mass)	
T4		Tumor invades any of the following: prostatic stroma, seminal vesicles, uterus, vagina, pelvic wall, abdominal wall	
	a	Tumor invades prostatic stroma, uterus, vagina	
	b	Tumor invades pelvic wall, abdominal wall	

 Table 1
 TNM classification for bladder cancer (Year 2016) (Sobin et al. 2016)

Regional lymph nodes (N)

Regional lymph nodes include both primary and secondary drainage regions. All other nodes above de aortic bifurcation are considered distant lymph nodes.

Nx	Lymph nodes cannot be assessed
N0	No lymph node metastasis
N1	Single regional lymph node metastasis in the true pelvis (hypogastric, obturator, external iliac, or presacral lymph node)
N2	Multiple regional lymph node metastasis in the true pelvis (hypogastric, obturator, external iliac, or presacral lymph node metastasis)
N3	Lymph node metastasis to the common iliac lymph nodes
Distant	
metastasis (M)	
M0	No distant metastasis
M1	Distant metastasis

tumors confined to the mucosa (Ta and CIS) and tumors invading the lamina propria (T1). Approximately 70% of NMIBC patients present with Ta, 20% with T1, and 10% with CIS lesions (van Rhijn et al. 2009). CIS is a flat, high-grade, noninvasive urothelial carcinoma. It has been defined as a distinctive malignancy with a high risk for recurrence and progression (Sylvester et al. 2006). If left untreated, CIS will progress to MIBC in 54% of cases (Babjuk et al. 2017). The pathophysiology of CIS is discussed in another chapter of this book. Ta-LG tumors have a low risk of progression and are therefore primarily conservatively treated with TUR alone or TUR combined with mitomycin or BCG instillations.

Tumors that invade the lamina propria are staged T1. Approximately two-thirds of T1 tumors recur and one-third progresses to MIBC. However, progression rates reported in the literature vary between 21 and 50% (Martin-Doyle et al. 2015). This wide variability creates a therapeutic dilemma. As progressive disease is potentially life-threatening, some experts advise to perform an immediate cystectomy for all T1 BCs (van Rhijn et al. 2009). However, immediate RC would be overtreatment for many nonprogressive tumors. Hence, most physicians opt for conservative treatment.

One of the reasons for the wide range in T1 BC progression rates could be high interobserver variability in staging. Histopathological evaluation of TUR specimens is challenging because of thermal artifacts, tangential sectioning, and desmoplastic reactions. Also, the ability to differentiate between T1 and T2 disease depends on the completeness of the resection and the presence of muscularis propria of the specimens (Babjuk et al. 2017). As a result, stage and grade are consistent among pathologists in only half of the T1 NMIBCs (Babjuk et al. 2017). In order to improve these results, two important recommendations have been adapted by international guidelines: All patients with T1 BC should undergo a second TUR, and if the muscularis propria is absent in the TUR specimens, a second TUR is indicated for all NMIBCs (Babjuk et al. 2017; Chang et al. 2016). The main reason for recommending a second TUR for T1 BC is that this results in upstaging to MIBC in up to 30% of patients, depending on the presence of detrusor muscle in the specimen (Herr and Donat 2008). Despite improvements in T1 BC staging accuracy, its heterogeneous prognosis remains an issue.

Retrospective studies have therefore aimed to identify specific prognostic factors in T1 BC. The most important prognostic factors identified in BCG-treated T1G3 tumors are female sex, concurrent CIS, CIS in the prostatic urethra, age, and tumor size (Palou et al. 2012; van Rhijn et al. 2009). In T1G2 BC, treated with TUR only, recurrence at 3 months was the most important prognosticator for progression (Palou et al. 2009). Current research is focused on further T1 BC risk stratification by creating T1 substage classifications. These substages are based on tumor depth and extent of lamina propria invasion (metric substage) or on invasion of a distinct layer of smooth muscle fibers within the lamina propria, the muscularis mucosae. The prognostic value of these systems for progression has been demonstrated in several retrospective studies (Roupret et al. 2013; van Rhijn et al. 2012). However, the reproducibility of T1 substages has not yet been established. Currently, the EAU guidelines state that the depth and extent of invasion into the lamina propria can be evaluated, although it is not yet recommended in the WHO classification (Babjuk 2017).

Histological WHO Grade

Tumor grade is based on several histomorphologic criteria, including nuclear size, shape, polarity, chromatin distributions, and the presence of nucleoli and mitotic figures. The World Health Organisation (WHO) adopted the first BC grading classification in 1973, dividing urothelial cell carcinomas in grade 1 to grade 3 (G1-3) (Table 2) (Mostofi 1973). Despite its strong prognostic value in NMIBC, the 1973 grading system was replaced by a new classification in 2004 (Eble et al. 2004). The main reasons for replacing the 1973 classification were lack of clear definitions for each grade category, high interobserver variability among pathologists, and a high amount of NMIBCs that were categorized as Grade 2, also known as the default diagnosis. The WHO 2004 classification comprises papillary urothelial neoplasm of low malignant potential (LMP), low-grade papillary urothelial carcinoma (LG),

Table 2 WHO classification systems for tumor gradepublished in 1973 and 2004 (Mostofi 1973; Eble et al.2004)

WHO 1973
Urothelial papilloma
Grade 1: well differentiated
Grade 2: moderately differentiated
Grade 3: poorly differentiated
WHO 2004
Urothelial papilloma
Papillary urothelial neoplasm of low malignant
potential (PUNLMP)
Low-grade papillary urothelial carcinoma
High-grade papillary urothelial carcinoma

and high-grade urothelial carcinoma (HG) (Table 2). With this new classification, G2 BCs were reclassified as LG or HG, whereas all G3 BCs were HG. The 2004 WHO classification aimed to provide better defined histologic criteria and therefore improve the pathologists' consensus. However, several retrospective studies failed to establish a benefit of the 2004 grading system over the 1973 classification (van Rhijn et al. 2012). In fact, in T1 NMIBC, the 2004 classification appears to lose its prognostic value as a result of a very low number of LG-T1 BCs (van Rhijn et al. 2012). The WHO 2016 classification continues to recommend the 2004 grading system, although the WHO committee states that admittedly, controversy remains (Humphrey et al. 2016). Currently, the EAU guidelines advise to simultaneously use the 1973 and 2004 WHO grading classifications (Babjuk et al. 2017). The AUA guidelines describe the WHO 2004 grading system as the most widely accepted and utilized system in the United States (Chang et al. 2016).

Other Prognosticators and Risk Nomograms for Progression

Two prognostic models have been created to stratify risk of NMIBC progression. One model was created by the European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC). Their risk model was based on research of a population from seven prospective trials, which compared intravesical treatments after TUR (Sylvester et al. 2006). Apart from tumor stage, WHO 1973 grade, and CIS, the model includes tumor multiplicity, tumor size \geq 3cm, and recurrence \leq 1 year as poor prognostic factors. WHO 2004 grade was not investigated. The weighted scores of the prognostic factors are displayed in Table 3, and the associated probability of progression in Table 4. Important limitations are that the study population did not receive maintenance BCG and that patients did not undergo a second TUR, which is now the standard recommended treatment for T1BC and for all HG/G3 tumors (Sylvester et al. 2006). The EORTC updated their model based on a study on intermediate- and high-risk patients treated with BCG for 1 to 3 years (Cambier et al. 2016). In this study, patients with CIS were not included. Factors associated with progression in this population were tumor stage and grade. Another prognostic model was created by the Club Urológico Español de Tratamiento Oncológico (CUETO) (Fernandez-

Table 3 Weighting of prognostic factors included in theEuropean Organisation for Research and Treatment ofCancer (EORTC) model to predict recurrence and progression (Sylvester et al. 2006)

Factor	Recurrence	Progression
Number of tumors		
Single	0	0
2–7	3	3
≥8	6	3
Tumor size		
<3 cm	0	0
≥3 cm	3	3
Prior recurrence rate		
Primary	0	0
\leq 1 recurrence/year	2	2
>1 recurrence/year	4	2
Tcategory		
Та	0	0
T1	1	4
CIS		
No	0	0
Yes	1	6
Grade		
1	0	0
2	1	0
3	2	5
Total score	0-17	0-23

Gomez et al. 2009). Unlike the original EORTC population, the CUETO study population principally consisted of high-risk patients treated with BCG instillations. Prognostic factors for progression were stage, WHO 1973 grade 3, recurrence at first cystoscopy, and prior tumors (Fernandez-Gomez et al. 2009). Again, WHO 2004 grade was not investigated. The weighted scores and associated probabilities of progression are displayed in Tables 5 and 6. Unlike in the first EORTC study, CIS was associated with progression on univariable analysis, but not in the multivariable analysis of the CUETO model. This could be explained by the differences in study populations or more effective BCG treatment for CIS in the CUETO study. As the EORTC and CUETO models provide complementary information, both are recommended in international guidelines (Babjuk et al. 2017; Chang et al. 2016). The EAU recommends the EORTC risk tables for prediction of the short-term and long-term risks after TUR, whereas the CUETO tables are preferred in patients treated with BCG (Babjuk et al. 2017). Additionally, the AUA and EAU guidelines have both translated these risk models into three risk groups (low-, intermediate-, and high-risk tumors), which are displayed in Table 7a and b. The risk groups are also based on novel parameters that have been associated with a worse prognosis. These parameters are the presence of

Table 4 Probability of recurrence and progression according to total EORTC risk score (Sylvester et al. 2006)

(LVI)

and

variant

invasion

lymphovascular

Recurrence score	Probability of recurrence 1 year % (95% CI)	Probability of recurrence 5 years (95% CI)
0	15 (10–19)	31 (24–37)
1–4	24 (21–26)	46 (42–49)
5–9	38 (35–41)	62 (58–65)
10-17	61 (55–67)	78 (73–84)
Progression score	Probability of progression 1 year % (95% CI)	Probability of progression 5 years % (95% CI)
0	0.2 (0-0.7)	0.8 (0-1.7)
2–6	1.0 (0.4–1.6)	6 (5-8)
7–13	5 (4-7)	17 (14–20)
14-23	17 (10-24)	45 (35-55)

Table 5 Risk of recurrence and progression according tothe total score by the Club Urológico Español deTratamiento Oncológico (CUETO) model (Fernandez-Gomez et al. 2009)

Factor	Recurrence	Progression	
Gender			
Male	0	0	
Female	3	0	
Age			
Less than 60	0	0	
60–70	1	0	
Greater than 70	2	2	
Recurrent tumor			
No	0	0	
Yes	4	2	
No. of tumors			
3 or less	0	0	
Greater than 3	2	1	
T Category			
Та	0	0	
T1	0	2	
Associated CIS			
No	0	0	
Yes	2	1	
Grade			
1	0	0	
2	1	2	
3	3	6	
Total score	0–16	0-14	

Table 6 Probability of recurrence and progression according to total CUETO score (Fernandez-Gomez et al. 2009)

Recurrence score	Probability of recurrence 1 year % (95% CI)	Probability of recurrence 5 years (95% CI)
0–4	8 (6–11)	21 (17–25)
5-6	12 (8–16)	36 (29–42)
7–9	25 (20-31)	48 (41–55)
10 or greater	42 (28–56)	68 (54-82)
Progression score	Probability of progression 1 year % (95% CI)	Probability of progression 5 years % (95% CI)
0–4	1.2 (0.2–2.2)	4 (2–6)
5-6	3 (0.8–5.2)	12 (8–16)
7–9	6 (3-8)	21 (16–27)
	1.1.(= 0.1)	24 (22 44)

histology. Over 90% of BCs originate from urothelial cells and are therefore defined as urothelial cell carcinomas. Squamous cell carcinomas comprise 5% of BCs and <2% are adenocarcinomas. Especially, rare histology variants such as micropapillary, nested, plasmacytoid, neuroendocrine, sarcomatoid, and microcystic differentiations have a poor prognosis (Babjuk et al. 2017). LVI is defined as tumor invasion of blood vessels and/or lymphatics. LVI in NMIBC in general has been associated with an increased risk of pathological upstaging and metastasis (Lotan et al. 2005). LVI in T1BC is associated with a poor prognosis (Babjuk et al. 2017).

Molecular Markers to Predict Progression

Retrospective studies have aimed at identifying molecular markers from TUR specimens to predict NMIBC progression. Promising markers in immunohistochemistry studies were expression of p53, Ki-67, and a combination of cell cycle regulators (p53, pRB, p21, and p27) (van Rhijn et al. 2014; Shariat et al. 2007). Altered expression of these markers was associated with an increased risk of progression. However, these markers have not been confirmed in other studies, which might reflect the limitations of immunohistochemistry as a diagnostic technique in molecular research. In several independent studies on tumor DNA status, FGFR3 mutations were associated with a low risk of progression to MIBC. This led to the hypothesis that *FGFR3* mutations are responsible for a favorable pathway in bladder cancer (van Rhijn et al. 2014). International guidelines have not yet adopted molecular markers as NMIBC prognosticators, because further validation is warranted (Babjuk et al. 2017; Chang et al. 2016; Witjes et al. 2017).

Prognosticators and Risk Models for Recurrence

The most important prognostic factors for NMIBC recurrence are tumor multiplicity, tumor size, and prior recurrence (van Rhijn et al. 2009). The

Risk group	Characteristics	
	According to EAU	According to AUA
Low risk	Primary, solitary, Ta, G1 (PUNLMP or LG), <3 cm, no CIS	LG solitary Ta and $\leq 3 \text{ cm}$
Intermediate risk	All tumors not defined in the low-risk or high-risk categories	Any of the following Recurrence ≤ 1 year, LG Ta Solitary LG Ta, >3 cm LG Ta, multifocal HG Ta, ≤ 3 cm LG T1
High risk	Any of the following T1 Grade 3 (HG) CIS Multiple and/or recurrent and/or large (>3 cm) Ta grade 1–2 tumors (all conditions must be presented)	Any of the following HG T1 Any recurrent HG Ta HG Ta, >3 cm or multifocal Any CIS Any BCG failure in HG patients Any variant histology Any LVI Any HG prostatic urethral involvement
	Subgroup of highest-risk tumorsa	
	and/or large T1G3/HG and/or recurrent T1G3/HG, T1G3/HG with CIS in the prostatic urethra, unusual histology of urothelial carcinoma, LVI	
	BCG failures	

Table 7 Risk group stratification provided by the European Association of Urology (EAU, a) and the American Urological Association (AUA, b) based on the EORTC and CUETO models (Babjuk et al. 2016; Chang et al. 2016)

LG, low grade (a mixture of grade 1 and grade 2); HG, high grade (a mixture of some grade 2 and all grade 3 tumors); CIS, carcinoma in situ; PUNLMP, papillary urothelial neoplasm of low malignant potential; LVI, lymphovascular invasion ^aFor these tumors, radical cystectomy should be considered in those who refuse intravesical full-dose BCG instillations for 1–3 years. For BCG failures, radical cystectomy is recommended

EORTC study additionally found T1 stage, concomitant CIS, and WHO 1973 tumor grade to be associated with recurrence (Sylvester et al. 2006; Cambier et al. 2016). The CUETO included sex, age, tumor grade, prior tumors, multiplicity, and CIS in their model to predict recurrence (Fernandez-Gomez et al. 2009). Notably, female sex has also been identified as a poor prognostic factor in a selected study on T1G3 BC, both for recurrence and progression (Palou et al. 2012). A possible explanation is a less common urinary immunological response to intravesical BCG instillations in women than in men (Palou et al. 2012). Likewise, aging might have a negative impact on intravesical immunotherapy response (Joudi et al. 2006). The weighed scores for these factors and the associated probabilities of recurrent disease in the EORTC and CUETO models are displayed in Tables 3 and 4 for the EORTC model and in Tables 5 and 6 for the CUETO model.

Molecular Markers to Predict Recurrence

Several molecular markers have been investigated as prognosticators for NMIBC recurrence. However, thus far results have been conflicting (van Rhijn et al. 2014). Also, little is known of the pathophysiology behind tumor multiplicity, which limits the role of molecular markers for recurrence prediction.

Muscle-Invasive Bladder Cancer

A minority of BCs (approximately 20% - 25%) is muscle-invasive at first diagnosis. Additionally, 1–50% of NMIBCs progress to MIBC (van Rhijn et al. 2009). MIBC staging, treatment, and prognosis rely on a close cooperation between urologists, pathologists, radiologists, medical oncologists, and radiation oncologists. The most important prognosticators for MIBC are primary tumor stage (T-stage) and nodal classification (N-stage). Tumor grade has limited prognostic value in MIBC, because most cases of MIBC are G3 according to the WHO 1973 classification and nearly all are HG according to the WHO 2004 classification (Humphrey et al. 2016).

Local Tumor Extent: cT-Stage

If muscle invasion is present in TUR BC specimens, clinical stage is at least cT2, and further clinical TNM classification is based on CT and/or MR imaging (TNM 2016) (Sobin et al. 2016). The images should be evaluated for the following staging parameters: extent of local tumor invasion and suspicion of tumor spread to lymph nodes and other distant organs (Witjes et al. 2017). Clinical T-stage differentiates tumors only invading the muscularis propria (cT2), tumors growing through the bladder wall into perivesical fat (cT3), and tumors invading adjacent organs (cT4a) and the pelvic or abdominal wall (cT4b) (Table 1). An increase in T-stage is associated with a higher probability of lymph node metastases, distant metastases, and therefore a decrease in survival. Perivesical fat tissue invasion can be microscopic (T3a) or macroscopic (T3b) (TNM 2016) (Sobin et al. 2016).

CT and MRI can be used to suggest macroscopic invasion of perivesical fat tissue (cT3b) or adjacent organs (cT4). Microscopic perivesical invasion cannot be detected using current imaging modalities (Witjes et al. 2017). Furthermore, imaging is often performed after TUR of the primary tumor. The TUR itself can cause an inflammatory reaction of surrounding tissues, which is difficult to differentiate from local tumor invasion. MRI provides better contrast between different soft tissues (e.g., bladder wall from fat) than CT. Therefore, MRI initially provided a superior cT staging accuracy. However, over the years, the introduction of new techniques has improved CT resolution. Currently, the additive value of conventional MRI over CT is unclear (Witjes et al. 2017).

Lymph Node Metastases (cN-Stage) and Distant Metastases (M-Stage)

BC metastases can be categorized into pelvic lymph node metastases (local, N1-3) and distant lymph node and/or visceral metastases (M1, Table 1). Common sites of distant visceral metastases are the liver, lungs, bones, peritoneum, pleura, and adrenal glands (Witjes et al. 2017). If distant visceral metastases are present, treatment is considered palliative. Patients with metastatic disease have a median survival of up to 14 months, if treated with cisplatin-based chemotherapy (Witjes et al. 2017). An increase in median survival for future patients may be achieved, as promising immunotherapeutic agents (PD1 and PDL1 inhibitors) have recently been developed and tested in the second-line metastatic setting (Powles 2015).

Curatively intended cisplatin-based neoadjuvant chemotherapy followed by RC is only recommended for cT2-4aN0M0 BC in international guidelines (Witjes et al. 2017). In the clinical practice, induction chemotherapy with curative intent is regularly offered to BC patients with limited pelvic lymph node metastases, followed by RC if a good response to induction chemotherapy is observed. However, induction chemotherapy is applied without sufficient evidence from RCTs compared to NAC. Nevertheless, retrospective studies on selected cN+ patients have shown a complete pathologic response to chemotherapy in up to one-third of patients with a corresponding 5-year overall survival of 41–79% after RC (Hermans et al. 2016; Herr et al. 2001). However, nonresponders still have a poor prognosis, and pathologic response cannot be accurately predicted (Witjes et al. 2017). New effective treatments are urgently needed in this patient group.

CT is of low diagnostic value for cN stage, because it cannot detect lymph node metastases in normal-sized lymph nodes (Witjes et al. 2017). Understaging is therefore an important issue. MRI has similar results compared to CT for detecting lymph node metastases (Witjes et al. 2017). With both imaging modalities, pelvic nodes >8mm and abdominal nodes >10mm in maximum short-axis diameter should be regarded as pathologically enlarged (Barentsz et al. 1996, 1999). If no lymph node or distant metastases are detected on CT and/or MRI (cT2-4N0M0), still approximately half of the patients die within 5 years following RC (Witjes et al. 2017). Furthermore, it has recently been shown in a large population-based cohort that cN1- and cN2–3-staged patients were associated with a 31% and 19% pN0 rate at RC (Hermans et al. 2016). Taken together, the high probability of both false-positive and falsenegative results indicates that CT and MRI cannot accurately detect BC metastases, especially in case of higher cT-stages (Witjes et al. 2017).

A relatively new imaging modality is 18Ffluorodeoxyglucose (FDG) PET/CT (FDG-PET/ CT). FDG consist of sugar (glucose), combined with a radioactive label (18F). A positron emission tomography (PET) scan can visualize the radioactive label and therefore the sugar uptake in different tissues. Because cancer cells have an increased metabolism, FDG preferably accumulates in tumor tissue. The PET images are combined with CT images for anatomical correlation. Small prospective studies have shown promising results for detecting local lymph node and distant metastases with FDG-PET/CT (Kibel et al. 2009; Lu et al. 2012). However, routine use of PET/CT is not yet advised by MIBC guidelines as more evidence of its additive value is being awaited (Witjes et al. 2017).

Other Prognostic and Predictive Factors

Prognostic and Predictive Clinical Factors

As in NMIBC, presence of LVI and variant histology in TUR or RC specimens are poor prognostic factors in MIBC (Lotan et al. 2005). Variant histology includes squamous cell and/or glandular differentiation, micropapillary and microcystic urothelial cell carcinoma, nested variants, lymphoepithelioma, plasmacytoid, giant cell, undifferentiated, trophoblastic differentiation, small-cell carcinoma, and sarcomatoid carcinoma (Witjes et al. 2017). On CT imaging, the presence of unilateral or bilateral hydronephrosis is associated with a high risk of pathological upstaging and a poor survival following RC (Mitra et al. 2013). Additionally, tumors that were initially non-muscle-invasive and progressed to MIBC may have a poorer prognosis than tumors that were muscle-invasive at initial diagnosis (Babjuk et al. 2017). This could be the result of a more aggressive nature of progressive NMIBC. Another explanation is that NMIBCs are often understaged (35-62%), which causes a delay in appropriate staging and treatment (Witjes et al. 2017). Finally, the tumor location within the bladder could be a prognostic factor. An observational cohort study has shown that tumors in the bladder trigone have a greater risk of lymph node metastases and a decreased cancer-specific survival (Svatek et al. 2014).

Combining prognostic clinical factors has created some predictive risk models for MIBC in order to identify patients who will benefit from NAC. Common factors in these models are cT-stage, presence of hydronephrosis, and LVI (Mitra et al. 2013; Culp et al. 2014). Additional factors included in individual models were variant histology (micropapillary or neuroendocrine features) and tumor growth pattern (Mitra et al. 2013; Culp et al. 2014). However, none of these predictive models have been validated or compared to each other.

Prognostic Factors at RC

Additional prognostic factors at RC for worse clinical outcome are the presence of tumor tissue in surgical margins, the presence of (occult) lymph node metastases, and extranodal extension of lymph node metastases (Witjes et al. 2017). Retrospective research has shown that positive surgical margins of perivesical fat tissue (soft tissue margins) also decrease cancer-specific survival for BC without lymph node or distant metastases (pN0M0) (Neuzillet et al. 2013).

Pelvic lymph node dissection (PLND) is a standard procedure when performing RC (Witjes et al. 2017). Because current imaging modalities (contrast-enhanced CT and MRI) poorly detect lymph node metastases (see above), PLND is the most important and reliable nodal staging instrument. Moreover, resection of affected lymph

nodes might have a therapeutic effect as well. In retrospective studies, patients who underwent PLND had better oncologic outcomes than patients who had not undergone PLND (Bruins et al. 2014). However, based on the literature thus far, the therapeutic value of PLND cannot be distinguished from the consequences of improved disease staging (Bruins et al. 2014). A standard PLND comprises resection of all lymphatic tissue within the external iliac arteries, the presacral, obturator and internal iliac fossa, up to the common iliac bifurcation, with the ureter as the medial border (Witjes et al. 2017). Some retrospective studies report that extension of the dissection template improves recurrence-free survival (Bruins et al. 2014). However, thus far the optimal LND extent has not been defined. Others have found a positive prognostic value for the number of lymph nodes removed (lymph node count, LNC) (Herr et al. 2003). It is suggested that a minimum of 10 lymph nodes is sufficient for adequate nodal staging. However, LNC is influenced by many factors that these studies did not account for. Moreover, both the anatomical LND extent and LNC are subject to a selection bias.

Prognostic Molecular Markers

Recently, extensive research has focused on potentially prognostic molecular markers. Frequently reported prognostic immunohistochemistry (IHC) markers in retrospective studies are p53, Ki-67, and a combination of cell-cycle and proliferation-related markers (Malats et al. 2005; Margulis et al. 2009; Shariat et al. 2014). These are the same markers that were identified as prognostic for progression in NMIBC. Again, these results are likely compromised by the limitations of IHC as the method of marker identification. P53 is the most extensively explored IHC marker. International guidelines do not recommend the standard use of p53 in high-risk MIBC, because of insufficient evidence to adjust individual patient treatment (Witjes et al. 2017).

Predictive Molecular Markers to Assess NAC Response

Tumor markers associated with a poor prognosis may serve to select patients for NAC. The first reason for this theory is the poor prognosis of these tumors without NAC; the second reason is that more aggressive tumors (tumors with a high proliferation rate) appear to be more susceptible to chemotherapy. Tumor downstaging following NAC, especially a complete pathologic response (pCR, ypT0N0), is associated with a major survival improvement (Rosenblatt et al. 2012). Although several efforts have been made by means of imaging prior to RC to assess response to NAC, thus far, no tools can accurately predict pathologic response to NAC (Witjes et al. 2017). Recent research has focused on genome signatures and mutational profiling from TUR specimens to predict NAC response. Recent findings suggest at least two distinctive subtypes: basal and luminal MIBC (Choi et al. 2014a, b). These are similar to basal and luminal profiles found in breast cancer. Basal MIBCs have squamous and sarcomatoid features and portent a poor prognosis. Of note, these tumors appeared highly sensitive to cisplatin-based chemotherapy. Luminal MIBCs are less aggressive than basal tumors. They could be further subdivided into luminal and p53-like subtypes. P53-like luminal MIBCs show a poor response to chemotherapy and worse clinical outcome compared to luminal MIBC (Choi et al. 2014a, b).

Some studies have identified individual DNA mutations associated with chemo-response. These include ERBB2 and ERCC2 mutations (Groenendijk et al. 2016; Allen et al. 2014). Although genomic markers are promising NAC selection tools for the future, further research is warranted to confirm their predictive value.

Conclusions

In NMIBC, the main prognostic factors for progression are T-classification, presence of CIS, and tumor grade. The main prognosticators for recurrence are tumor multiplicity, size, and prior recurrences. The EORTC provides short-term and long-term progression and recurrence risk calculation for NMIBC, while the CUETO risk tables are preferred for NMIBC treated with BCG. Information from both models are implemented in AUA and EAU risk group stratification. T1 BC has a high risk of progression. Adequate tools for T1 risk stratification are currently lacking.

In MIBC, the pT- and pN-classifications are next to LVI the most important prognosticators for survival. Although multiple additional prognostic factors have been identified, currently no validated risk stratification models for MIBC exist. A complete pathologic response to NAC has a significant positive impact on survival. Genome signatures and some specific mutations analyzed in TUR specimens show promising results as prognosticators and predictors of NAC response. However, their prognostic and predictive value still has to be validated.

References

- Advanced Bladder Cancer (ABC) Meta-analysis Collaboration. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy in invasive bladder cancer: update of a systematic review and metaanalysis of individual patient data. Eur Urol. 2005;48:202–6.
- Babjuk M, Bohle A, Burger M, Capoun O, Cohen D, Comperat EM, Hernandez V, Kaasinen E, Palou J, Roupret M, van Rhijn BWG, Shariat SF, Soukup V, Sylvester RJ, Zigeuner R. EAU guidelines on non-muscle-invasive urothelial carcinoma of the bladder: update 2016. Eur Urol. 2017;71(3):447–461
- Barentsz JO, Engelbrecht MRW, Witjes JAM, de la Rosette JJMCH, van der Graaf M. MR imaging of the male pelvis. European Radiology. 1999;9(9):1722–36.
- Barentsz JO, Jager GJ, van Vierzen PB, Witjes JA, Strijk SP, Peters H, Karssemeijer N, Ruijs SH. Staging urinary bladder cancer after transurethral biopsy: value of fast dynamic contrast-enhanced MR imaging. Radiology. 1996;201(1):185–93.
- Bruins HM, Veskimae E, Hernandez V, Imamura M, Neuberger MM, Dahm P, Stewart F, Lam TB, N'Dow J, van der Heijden AG, Comperat E, Cowan NC, de Santis M, Gakis G, Lebret T, Ribal MJ, Sherif A, Witjes JA. The impact of the extent of lymphadenectomy on oncologic outcomes in patients undergoing radical cystectomy for bladder cancer : a systematic review. Eur Urol. 2014;66(6):1065–77.
- Cambier S, Sylvester RJ, Collette L, Gontero P, Brausi MA, van Andel G, Kirkelis WJ, Silva FC, Oosterlinck W, Prescott S, Kirkali Z, Powell PH, de Reijke TM, Turkeri L, Collette S, Oddens J. EORTC nomograms and risk groups for predicting recurrence, progression, and disease-specific and overall survival in non-muscle-invasive stage Ta-T1 urothelial bladder cancer patients treated with 1–3 years of maintenance bacillus Calmette-Guerin. Eur Urol. 2016;69(1):60-69

- Chang SS, Boorjian SA, Chou R, Clark PE, Daneshmand S, Konety BR, Pruthi R, Quale DZ, Ritch CR, Seigne JD, Skinner EC, Smith ND, McKiernan JM. Diagnosis and treatment of non-muscle invasive bladder cancer: AUA/SUO guideline. J Urol. 2016;196(4):1021–9.
- Choi W, Porten S, Kim S, Willis D, Plimack ER, Hoffman-Censits J, Roth B, Cheng T, Tran M, Lee IL, Melquist J, Bondaruk J, Majewski T, Zhang S, Pretzsch S, Baggerly K, Siefker-Radtke A, Czerniak B, Dinney CP, McConkey DJ. Identification of distinct basal and luminal subtypes of muscle-invasive bladder cancer with different sensitivities to frontline chemotherapy. Cancer Cell. 2014a;25(2):152–65.
- Choi W, Czerniak B, Ochoa A, Su X, Siefker-Radtke A, Dinney C, McConkey DJ. Intrinsic basal and luminal subtypes of muscle-invasive bladder cancer. Nat Rev Urol. 2014b;11:400–10.
- Culp SH, Dickstein RJ, Grossman HB, Pretzsch SM, Porten S, Daneshmand S, Cai J, Goshen S, Siefker-Radtke A, Millikan RE, Czerniak B, Navai N, Wszolek MF, Kamat AM, Dinney CP. Refining patient selection for neoadjuvant chemotherapy before radical cystectomy. J Urol. 2014;191(1):40–7.
- Dalbagni G, Genega E, Hashibe M, Zhang ZF, Russo P, Herr H, Reuter V. Cystectomy for bladder cancer: a contemporary series. J Urol. 2001;164(4):1111–6.
- Eble JN, Sauter G, Epstein JI. World Health Organization classification of tumours: pathology and genetics of tumours of the urinary system and male genital organs. Lyon: IARC Press; 2004.
- Fernandez-Gomez J, Madero R, Solsona E, Unda M, Martinez-Pineiro L, Gonzalez M, Portillo J, Ojea A, Pertusa C, Rodriguez-Molina J, Camacho JE, Rabadan M, Astobieta A, Montesinos M, Isorna S, Muntanola P, Gimeno A, Blas M, Martinez-Pineiro JA. Predicting nonmuscle invasive bladder cancer recurrence and progression in patients treated with bacillus Calmette-Guerin: the CUETO scoring model. J Urol. 2009;182:2195–203.
- Groenendijk FH, de Jong J, Fransen van de Putte EE, Michaut M, Schlicker A, Peters D, Velds A, Nieuwland M, van den Heuvel MM, Kerkhoven RM, Wessels LF, Broeks A, van Rhijn BW, Bernards R, van der Heijden MS. ERBB2 mutations characterize a subgroup of muscle-invasive bladder cancers with excellent response to neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Eur Urol. 2016;69:384–8.
- Grossman HB, Natale RB, Tangen CM, Speights VO, Vogelzan NJ, Trump DL, deVere White RW, Sarosdy MF, Wood DP, Raghavan D, Crawford ED. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy plus cystectomy compared with cystectomy alone for locally advanced bladder cancer. N Engl J Med. 2003;349(9):859–66.
- Hermans TJN, Fransen van de Putte EE, Horenblas S, Meijer RP, Boormans JL, Aben KKH, van der Heijden MS, de Wit R, Beerepoot LV, Verhoeven RH, van Rhijn BWG. Pathological downstaging and survival after induction chemotherapy and radical cystectomy for

clinically node-positive bladder cancer-results of a nationwide population-based study. Eur J Cancer. 2016;69:1–8.

- Herr HW. Extent of surgery and pathology evaluation has an impact on bladder cancer outcomes after radical cystectomy. Urology. 2003;4395(2):105–8.
- Herr HW, Donat SM. Quality control in transurethral resection of bladder tumours. BJU Int. 2008;102:1242–6.
- Herr HW, Donat SM, Bajorin DF. Post-chemotherapy surgery in patients with unresectable or regionally metastatic bladder cancer. J Urol. 2001;165(3):811–4.
- Humphrey PA, Moch H, Cubilla AL, Ulbright TM, Reuter VE. The 2016 WHO classification of tumours of the urinary system and male genital organs-part B: prostate and bladder tumours. Eur Urol. 2016;70(1):106–19.
- Joudi FN, Smith BJ, O'Donell MA, Konety BR. The impact of age on the response of patients with superficial bladder cancer to intravesical immunotherapy. J Urol. 2006;175(5):1634–40.
- Kibel AS, Dehdashti F, Katz MD, Klim AP, Grubb RL, Humphrey PA, Siegel C, Cao D, Gao F, Siegel BA. Prospective study of fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography/computed tomography for staging of muscle-invasive bladder carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27(26):4314–20.
- Kirkali Z, Chang T, Manoharan M, Algaba F, Busch C, Cheng L, Kiemeney M, Montironi R, Murphy WM, Sesterhenn IA, Tachibana M, Weider J. Bladder cancer: epidemiology, staging and grading, and diagnosis. Urology. 2005;66(6 suppl 1):4–34.
- Lotan Y, Gupta A, Shariat SF, Palapattu GS, Vazina A, Karakiewicz PI, Bastian PJ, Rogers CG, Amiel G, Perrotte P, Shoenberg MP, Lerner SP, Sagalowsky AI, Lymphovascular Invasion I. Independently associated with overall survival, cause-specific survival, and local and distant recurrence in patients with negative lymph nodes at radical cystectomy. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23 (27):6533–9.
- Lu YY, Chen JH, Liang JA, Wang HY, Lin CC, Lin WY, Kao CH. Clinical value of FDG PET or PET/CT in urinary bladder cancer: a systemic review and metaanalysis. Eur J Radiol. 2012;81(9):2411–6.
- Malats N, Bustos A, Nascimento CM, Fernandez F, Rivas M, Puente D, Kogevinas M, Reals FX. P53 as a prognostic marker for bladder cancer: a meta-analysis and review. Lancet Oncol. 2005;6(9):678–86.
- Margulis V, Lotan Y, Karakiewicz PI, Fradet Y, Ashfaq R, Capitanio U, Montorsi F, Bastian PJ, Nielsen MF, Muller SC, Rigaud J, Heukamp LC, Netto G, Lerner SP, Sagalowsky AI, Shariat SF. Multi-institutional validation of the predictive value of Ki-67 labeling index in patients with urinary bladder cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2009;101(2):114–9.
- Martin-Doyle W, Leow JJ, Orsola A, Chang SL, Bellmunt J. Improving selection criteria for early cystectomy in high-grade T1 bladder cancer: a meta-analysis of 15,215 patients. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33:643–50.
- Mitra AP, Skinner EC, Miranda G, Daneshmand SA. Precystectomy decision model to predict

pathological upstaging and oncological outcomes in clinical stage T2 bladder cancer. BJU Int. 2013;111 (2):240–8.

- Mostofi FK. Histological typing of urinary bladder tumours. International histological classification of tumours, No 19. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1973.
- Neuzillet Y, Soulie M, Larre S, Roupret M, Deforescu G, Murez T, Pignot G, Descazeaud A, Patard JJ, Bigot P, Salomon L, Colin P, Rigaud J, Bastide C, Durand X, Valeri A, Kleinclauss F, Bruyere F, Pfister C, Comite de Cancerologie de l'Association Francaise d'Urologie (CCAFU). Positive surgical margins and their locations in specimens are adverse prognosis features after radical cystectomy in non-metastatic carcinoma invading bladder muscle: results from a nationwide case-control study. BJU Int. 2013;111(8):1253–60.
- Palou J, Rodriguez-Rubio F, Millan F, Algaba F, Rodriguez-Faba O, Huguet J, Villavicenco H. Recurrence at three months and high-grade recurrence as prognostic factor of progression in multivariate analysis of T1G2 bladder tumors. Urology. 2009;73:1313–7.
- Palou J, Sylvester RJ, Faba OR, Parada R, Pena JA, Algaba F, Villavicencio H. Female gender and carcinoma in situ in the prostatic urethra are prognostic factors for recurrence, progression, and disease-specific mortality in T1G3 bladder cancer patients treated with bacillus Calmette. Eur Urol. 2012;62(1):118–52.
- Powles T. Immunotherapy: the development of immunotherapy in urothelial bladder cancer. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2015;12(4):193–4.
- Rosenblatt R, Sherif A, Rintala E, Wahlqvist R, Ullen A, Nilsson S, Malmstrom PU, Nordic Urothelial Cancer Group. Pathologic downstaging is a surrogate marker for efficacy and increased survival following neoadjuvant chemotherapy and radical cystectomy for muscle-invasive urothelial bladder cancer. Eur Urol. 2012;61(6):1229–38.
- Roupret M, Seisen T, Comperat E, Larre S, Mazerolles C, Gobet F, Fetissof F, Fromont G, Safsaf A, d'Arcier BF, Celhay O, Validire P, Rozet F, Irani J, Soulie M, Pfister C, Comite de Cancerologie de l'Association Francaise d'Urologie. Prognostic Interest in Discriminating Muscularis Mucosa Invasion (T1a vs T1b) in Nonmuscle Invasive Bladder Carcinoma: French National Multicenter Study with Central Pathology Review. J Urol. 2013;189(6):2069–76.
- Shariat SF, Ashfaq R, Sagalowsky AI, Lotan Y. Predictive value of cell cycle biomarkers in nonmuscle invasive bladder transitional cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2007;177 (2):481–7.
- Shariat SF, Passoni N, Bagrodia A, Rachakonda V, Xylinas E, Robinson B, Kapus P, Sagalowsky AI, Lotan Y. Prospective evaluation of a preoperative biomarker panel for prediction of upstaging at radical cystectomy. BJU Int. 2014;113(1):70–6.
- Sobin LH, Gospodarowicz M, Wittekind C. TNM classification of malignant tumors. UICC International Union Against Cancer. 8th ed. Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell; 2016.

- Stein JP, Lleskovsky G, Gote R, Feng AC, Boyd S, Skinner E, Bochner B, Tangathurai D, Mikhail M, Raghaven D, Skinner DG. Radical cystectomy in the treatment of invasive bladder cancer: long-term results in 1,054 patients. J Clin Oncol. 2001;19(3):666–75.
- Svatek RS, Clinton TN, Wilson CA, Kamat AM, Grossman HB, Dinney CP, Shah JB. Intravesical tumor involvement of the trigone is associated with nodal metastasis in patients undergoing radical cystectomy. Urology. 2014;84(5):1147–51.
- Sylvester RJ, van der Meijden APM, Oosterlink W, Witjes AJ, Bouffioux C, Denis L, Newling DWW, Kurth K. Predicting recurrence and progression in individual patients with stage Ta T1 bladder cancer using EORTC risk tables: a combined analysis of 2596 patients from seven EORTC. Eur Urol. 2006;49(3):466–77.
- Van Allen EM, Mouw KM, Kim P, Iyer G, Wagle N, Al-Ahmadie H, Zhu C, Ostrovnaya I, Kryukov GV, O'Connor KW, Sfakianos J, Garcia-Grossman I, Kim J, Guancial EA, Bambury R, Bahl S, Gupta N, Farlow D, Gu A, Signoretti S, Barletta JA, Reuter V, Boehm J, Lawrence M, Get G, Kantoff P, Bochner BH, Choueiri TK, Bajorin DF, Solit DB, Gabriel S, D'Andrea A, Garraway LA, Rosenberg JE. Somatic ERCC2 mutations correlate with cisplatin sensitivity in muscle-invasive urothelial carcinoma. Cancer Discovery. 2014;4:1140–53.

- Van den Bosch S, Witjes JA. Long-term cancer-specific survival in patients with high-risk, non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer and tumour progression: a systematic review. Eur Urol. 2011;60:493–500.
- Van Rhijn BWG, Burger M, Lotan Y, Solsona E, Stief CG, Sylvester RJ, Witjes JA, Zlotta AR. Recurrence and progression of disease in non–muscle-invasive bladder cancer: from epidemiology to treatment strategy. Eur Urol. 2009;56(3):430–42.
- Van Rhijn BWG, van der Kwast TH, Alkhateeb SS, Fleshner NE, van Leenders GJLH, Bostrom PJ, van der Aa MNM, Kakiashvili DM, Bangma CH, Jewett MA, Zlotta ARA. New and highly prognostic system to discern T1 bladder cancer substage. Eur Urol. 2012;61 (2):378–84.
- Van Rhijn BWG, Catoo JW, Goebell PJ, Knuchel R, Shariat SF, van der Poel HG, Sanchez-Carbayo M, Thalmann GN, Schmitz-Drager BJ, Kiemeney LA. Molecular markers for urothelial bladder cancer prognosis: toward implementation in clinical practice. Urol Oncol. 2014;32(7):1078–87.
- Witjes JA, Lebret T, Comperat EM, Cowan NC, de Santis M, Bruins HM, Hernandez V, Espinos EL, Dunn J, Rouanne M, Neuzillet Y, Veskimae E, van der Heijden AHG, Gakis G, Ribal MJ. Updated 2016 EAU guidelines on muscle-invasive and metastatic bladder cancer. Eur Urol. 2017;71(3):462–475



Qualified Rehabilitation After Radical **29** Treatment for Bladder Cancer

Michael Zellner, David Ridderskamp, and Mohamed Fawzy

Contents

Introduction	438
Medical Rehabilitation	440
Urinary Incontinence	440
Disturbances of Sexual Function	450
Urinary Tract Infection after Cystectomy	455
Metabolic Changes Following Cystectomy and Urinary Diversion	456
Disturbances of Intestinal Function After Cystectomy	460
Disturbance of Lymphatic Flow after Pelvic Lymphadenectomy	461
Complications of Urethral Anastomosis	463
Psychological Rehabilitation	464
Social Counseling and Professional Rehabilitation	464
Social Medical Assessment	464
References	466

Abstract

Urological tumor diseases and consecutive invasive therapy with temporary or permanent impairments of health are a biographical break. During the early phase after radical intervention, a professional specific urological care should be carried out to deal with subjective as well as objective problems (e.g., incontinence, erectile dysfunction, stoma care, and metabolic disturbances). Usually, the hospitals that undertake the acute postoperative care

M. Zellner (⊠) · D. Ridderskamp · M. Fawzy Abteilung Urologie | Neuro-Urologie, Johannesbad Fachklinik Bad Füssing, Bad Füssing, Germany e-mail: michael.zellner@johannesbad.de; erika.zellner@johannesbad.de; david.ridderskamp@johannesbad.de

would be underequipped and have personal and administrative limitations to carry out the postoperative rehabilitation. Nevertheless, urology outpatient clinics have much less resources to meet the necessary requirements for a qualified rehabilitation. Through an immediate post-interventional, specific urological rehabilitation, negative consequences of the disease and/or invasive therapy procedures can be markedly reduced and the viability or self-employment and reintegration into the social environment of the patient concerned possible. By the time, the urological rehabilitation has developed into a sophisticated, scientifically oriented subdiscipline

within urology with further improvement of the rehabilitation potential. It is important to diagnose the somatic, mental, and social impairments. However, a prerequisite for a quality-oriented implementation is the exclusive support in adequately staffed and infrastructure-oriented treatment facilities under the supervision of qualified and experienced main occupational rehabilitation urologists (specific to the urological rehabilitation center). For the "overall outcome" of invasively treated urological tumor patients, this topic must be given a further and growing place in urological education. It is not permissible (again) to make the mistake of leaving this important urological subdiscipline to other specialist groups from unconsidered and/or lack of interest.

Introduction

A urological tumor disease often represents a considerable caesura for a patient's life. According to the definition of the WHO, health is the state of complete physical, mental, emotional, and social well-being. Diagnosis and consecutive therapy may be a significant impairment to one or more of these entities of health. With the least suspicion of a malignant disease, a group of diagnostic tests and maybe invasive interventions might take place to ensure the diagnosis. In a case of confirmed diagnosis of a malignant disease, the standard procedures will follow: determination of tumor stage followed by suggestion of a suitable treatment plan (curative, palliative, conservative, or radically curative).

From the perspective of evidence-based and quality-oriented urological medicine, this approach is a professional routine. With statistical aids, treatment results, consequences, and complications can be quantified. By increasingly advanced treatment and surgical procedures, the consequences and complications are diminishing. In spite of the fact that a real cure for the urological tumor diseases can be often achieved, it must not be overlooked that, in the early phase after a radical intervention, more or less pronounced consequences must exist.

Table 1 Typical consequences after radical urological tumor interventions

Disturbed bladder emptying
Incontinence
Reduced libido
Erectile dysfunction
Weakness
Depression
Loss of appetite
Metabolic disorders
Bowel function disorders
Disturbance in lymphatic drainage
Disturbance of wound healing
Others

These consequences from an objective and a subjective point of view may lead to impairment of health (Table 1). Not to mention the recent regulations and protocols that led to remarkable shortening of the postoperative hospital stay (e.g., diagnosis related groups system). Tightness of resources in the field of outpatient care limits the options for optimal postinterventional care. The regular hospitals are usually not well prepared infrastructurally and administratively for longterm postoperative care. Nevertheless, there is no actual budget for providing the needed resources to optimum qualified post interventional care.

Through the introduction of a urology-specific rehabilitation, the consequences of a tumor disease as well as an invasive therapy can be reduced. Nevertheless, the ability to work, independence, and reintegration of patient in his social life can be largely achieved. The somatic, emotional, and social impairments can be dealt with through interdisciplinary cooperation. The tumor followup can be later achieved though outpatient urology clinics.

The transformation in the structure of healthcare demands also a rethink about the requirements of a qualified rehabilitation. Until now patients are required to fulfill certain physical and psychological requirements to be accepted in a rehabilitation program, for instance, status of wound healing, incontinence, absence of urinary diversion, or confidence in handling stomata. A modern professional urological rehabilitation is required to cover the patients' needs in these different cases. The qualified urology-specific **Table 2** Structural requirements for modern urological rehabilitation centers

Independent urological department/clinic with at least	Learning a multimodal continence training	
30 beds At least two full-time, rehabilitative specialists for urology Adequate diagnostic/therapeutic infrastructure Laboratory for blood and urine testing (including blood-gas analysis and urine cytology) Urosonography including color Doppler and duplex sonography Urological endoscopy (video!) Uroradiology unit (digital) Uroflowmetry and a large urodynamic measuring station Option for simple acute interventions	Optimization of the existing supplies	
	Learning the independent stoma care	
	Sexual medical consultation, possibly in the presence of the sexual partner/partner	
	Learning and applying treatment options for erectile dysfunction independently	
	Increased overall performance and endurance	
	Screening of previously unknown risk factors	
	Influencing existing risk factors	
	Psychological stabilization after cancer diagnosis and	
	invasive therapy	
	Sociomedical screening and, where appropriate,	
Experienced physiotherapists (continence training!)	assistance with professional rehabilitation	
Experienced psychoanalysts		

rehabilitation aims at achieving rapid social, family, and job integration.

A prerequisite for a follow-up treatment and rehabilitation, which meets the modern needs and urological findings, is the fulfillment of the minimum structure and processing quality standards as published by the Research Group on Rehabilitation of Urological and Nephrological Diseases of the Academy of German Urologists (Arbeitskreis Rehabilitation urologischer und nephrologischer Erkrankungen der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie) (Vahlensieck et al. 2005) (Table 2). The specialization within the subject requires the guidance of a full-time specialist for urology to carry out a specific urological rehabilitation. Such specific urological department requires at least 30 urological beds and adequate diagnostic and therapeutic urological facilities to ensure adequate care. Only a urologist can be familiar with all aspects of urological diseases, in particular therapies and complications as well as their course. This requires at the same time a simultaneous, full-time employment of at least two urologists with proper experience in the treatment, followup, and rehabilitation of urological diseases (Vahlensieck et al. 2005). This includes disorders of the bladder and sexual function, urinary diversion after cystectomy, and specific questions concerning surgery, stage-oriented adjuvant therapies, prognosis, stoma care, supply, etc. The quality-oriented implementation of a goal- and symptom-oriented treatment also requires the

 Table 3 Rehabilitation goals after invasive tumor interventions

cooperation of numerous different professional groups (e.g., psychologists, internists, neurologists, orthopaedists, stoma- and physiotherapists, nursing experts, etc.).

The health disorders after invasive uro-oncological therapy can be arranged in three categories: medical, psychooncological, and sociomedical disorders (Table 1). From these typical somatic, psychosocial consequences, complications, and consecutive impairments, clearly formulated rehabilitation goals can result (Table 3). These rehabilitation goals should be discussed and made clear by the rehabilitant. The focus is on individual impairment, disability, social position, or the role of the person concerned to participate in social life in the sense of social impairment (handicap) (Schmid et al. 2003). This is done according to the WHO "International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health"(ICF) (WHO 2001).

The rehabilitation of patients with urogenital tumors pursues three objectives which should be offered depending on the underlying tumor:

1. Medical rehabilitation

Through information, guidance, training, and specific therapeutic procedures

- 2. Psychooncological rehabilitation Taking into account specific stress factors and interventions
- 3. Social medical counseling and, if necessary, professional rehabilitation

Medical Rehabilitation

Urinary Incontinence

Radical pelvic surgery (e.g., radical prostatectomy, radical cystectomy) is usually followed by unavoidable disturbances in bladder function. Incidence of postoperative incontinence 1 year after radical prostatectomy is between 6% and 68%. Consequently, different definitions for urinary incontinence as well as different subjective methods of assessment are used (Ahmadi et al. 2013; Jemtzik et al. 2012). Nevertheless, controversial discussions are taking place about the value of nerve protection and its effect on postoperative urinary incontinence (Abrams et al. 2002). Functional defects in the external sphincter and pelvic floor muscles, detrusor hyperacas well as neobladder peristaltic tivity, movements reduced bladder capacity, and neurovascular lesions are also possible causes to be considered. The transmission concept of continence has proved to be the key factor in understanding the functional background of loading incontinence.

The external sphincter muscle tone can withstand a pressure of approximately $50-80 \text{ cm H}_2\text{O}$, which is essential for continence under resting conditions (e.g., moving and lying still) (Fig. 1). Urodynamic detectable correlate for this is the urethral pressure profile under resting conditions (Fig. 2a). While continence at rest is ensured by the tone of the external urethral sphincter (50–80 cmH₂O), continence under physiological conditions of increased intra-abdominal pressure is achieved by passively compensating this pressure transmitted to the urethra through the prostate and pelvic floor (pelvic floor muscles and connective tissue supporting structures). In men, the major part of this transmitted pressure is compensated by the prostate. In both genders, active reflex contraction of pelvic floor muscles augments this pressure transmission (Fig. 3).

As similar to women, loading incontinence post radical prostatectomy is aggravated due to commonly associated pelvic floor muscle insufficiency (coordination, power, and endurance). This is usually demonstrated with heavy physical activity, lack of body awareness, overweight, and connective tissue weakness. In loading situations the intra-abdominal and intravesical pressure overcome the passive and active closure mechanism of the prostate and pelvic floor muscles successively leading eventually to involuntary urine leakage (Fig. 2b).

This mechanism can be supported by clinical observation of patients after prostatectomy. The minority of patients experience involuntary urine leakage under resting condition (controlled by external urethral sphincter tone), and incontinence is usually aggravated by increased intraabdominal pressure, e.g., coughing or change in position (Fig. 4).



Fig. 1 Physiology of continence under resting conditions



Fig. 2 Urethra pressure profile. (a) Under resting conditions. (b) Under stress, e.g., coughing



Fig. 3 Physiology of continence under stress

Supplies

During the early postoperative phase, attempts should be done to minimize the effect of this newly disabling situation. Padding and urinary condoms can be possible initial supplies introduced to patients. The use of these supplies should not interfere with any of the casual therapies or replace them. The use of diapers is found to be annoying and discriminating by many patients. This can be explained by the psychological phenomenon of regression, in which there is a reset to the care level of a small child. Therefore, a great



Fig. 4 Stress incontinence due to insufficient pelvic floor in men (postoperative) and female

attention is paid to a dynamic supply that is adapted to the degree of continence in terms of size, quality (especially absorbency due to gel-forming core and anti-wetting surface, profiling for rapid discharge when large amounts of urine flow), fit, and comfort wear. Unit sizes and pulp diapers from the roll should be exonerated from the supply repertoire. Decisive for the supply is also the instructions for a proper handling and a training of the regular handling. The use of the recommended supplies provided during the rehabilitation will help avoiding unnecessary complications as moisture-induced skin irritations, intertriginous eczema, and microbial infections that can be unpleasant.

Qualified Multimodal Continence Training

Principles of Biofeedback Training

For the assessment of the spontaneous continence, a postoperative latency of one to one and a half years is estimated in the literature. Through a qualified, multimodal continence training (a combination of qualified physiotherapy, apparatus training, such as electrostimulation, biofeedback, whole-body vibration, transpelvic magnetic stimulation, and applied training under everyday circumstances), this estimated time can be reduced to a few weeks to months. By consistent training, the insufficient pelvic floor muscle can, on the one hand, coordinate and, on the other hand, gain more strength.

A prerequisite for a successful conservative continence training is the ability to contract the pelvic floor correctly, selectively, and intentionally. However, only a small proportion of patients have adequate body awareness. Most of them cannot contract their pelvic floor, even after careful verbal instruction. Most of the patients (unspecified) use unsuitable (irrelevant) muscle groups (abdominal, gluteal, and thigh muscles) and often forget to breathe. As a result, the training is perceived as not only a very exhausting one but also ineffective in an overwhelming number of cases. By applying the principles of biofeedback, the therapeutic result can be optimized.

Biofeedback is a method that enables conscious control of these functions, e.g., the regular use of pelvic floor muscles under load, by the simultaneous feedback of normally unconscious physical functions.

Physiological afferents (e.g., muscle, tendon, and spindles) continuously transmit the current



Fig. 5 Role of CNS incontinence biofeedback trainings

functional state of the muscle to the central nervous system (CNS), for example, the motor cortex. Biofeedback processes activate additional afferents (optically, acoustically, or tactilely). As a result, the trained musculature is perceived more intensively while at the same time optimizing neuronal control circuits with subsequent improvement of the central nervous control (Basmaijan 1989).

Above all, the current social lifestyle with predominantly sedentary activity and lack of exercise has led to the fact that mainly the representation areas of gravitationally effective muscle groups (e.g., the normal tone of the back and pelvic floor muscles) within the motor cortex compared to those of the skeletal musculature (e.g., abdominal, gluteal, and thigh musculature) are comparatively low (Fig. 5a).

However, since the intensity of the proprioceptively mediated feedback is dependent on the relative strength of a muscle contraction, an insufficient voluntary control of the pelvic floor muscles results in a masking of the sensory basal floor signals, which are already weak, in addition to the "compensatory" contraction of skeletal muscle (abdominal, gluteal, and thigh muscles). Inevitably, this results in an increased contraction of the artificially and continually inactive muscle groups ("faulty feedback") in the CNS. In addition, this increases the pressure on the bladder and the closure device with consecutive reinforcement of stress incontinence (Tries 1990). The aim of a multimodal continence training is the relative enlargement of the central representational areas of the pelvic floor muscle in comparison to the rest of the skeletal muscles (Fig. 5b). The commonly recommended "pinch the buttocks together until a piece of coin loses the coinage" supports only this "faulty feedback." It should be therefore finally eliminated from the so-called recommendations for pelvic floor gymnastics.

Personal Biofeedback: Physiotherapy

A prerequisite for a successful continence training is the mediation of basic anatomical and physiological knowledge. The visualization of the anatomical conditions in the area of the small pelvis and the tactile accompaniment of the patient (palpation of the patient's own pelvic floor and continuous correction by the therapist during the active exercise) are decisive for a targeted reduction of "faulty feedback."

Under qualified therapeutic guidance, the patient continuously trains his pelvic floor muscles under stress, e.g., coughing, lifting, standing up, jumping, climbing stairs, etc. (coordination optimization). This results in a noticeable improvement of the continence under everyday conditions after only a few days of consistent training. Characteristically, during this early training phase, patients report an improvement especially in the morning hours, whereas in the afternoons and even after long walks, a marked worsening would occur again. In addition to the rapidly achievable coordination improvement (competent use of pelvic floor muscles without accompanying auxiliary muscles during stress phases), the importance of an adequate training lasting several weeks to months to increase endurance and strength of pelvic floor muscles (neural adaptation by increasing the excitation frequency and the number of recruited motor units through the training) manifest (DiNubile 1991).

During the early postoperative phase, there is usually a relative tissue acidity of the pelvic floor muscle leading to inadequate pelvic floor control. In such case, initial relaxing procedures are indicated by the physiotherapist. Any form of tonic or force training, including apparatus procedures (especially electrostimulation!), would be counterproductive in this situation as they would contribute to a further overburden of the muscles. However, after the initial survey of the pelvic floor status, it is also possible to indicate a good biofeedback for relaxing the pelvic floor.

Although the prerequisite for a successful therapy is to accompany the patient through a qualified continence therapist, training in German physiotherapy schools for this indication is presumably still not considered to be satisfactory (Wiedemann and Zumbé 1999). Only very few schools have integrated a concept of education that promises success in terms of time and content in their curriculum. It is still largely unknown that digital guidance (rectal/vaginal palpation) must be regarded as indispensable for the mediation of a purposeful continence training. Intensive posttraining and further qualification by correspondingly experienced centers and physiotherapy associations should help to narrow this gap. In particular the training technique of the manual examination of the pelvic floor and the digital control of the training must be intensively advanced.

Training under Everyday Conditions

Decisive for a lasting treatment success is the integration of the learned pelvic floor coordination in everyday situations. The concentration on simple realistic movements, instead of hopping on balls and ground exercises, is necessary to prevent the unwanted loss of urine under stress conditions of everyday life, e.g., climbing stairs, lifting objects, or exercising. Through appropriate accompaniment of the person concerned, he learns to transfer this behavior less and less consciously than in a reflexive way into everyday life.

Biofeedback Training Devices

As soon as the patient has learned (and not sooner!) to contract his pelvic floor safely and selectively in stressful situations, continence training can be supported by apparative biofeedback. Surface electrodes, rectally or vaginally inserted probes, can derive the EMG activity or a pressure change in pelvic floor contraction and relaxation and convert it into optical and/or acoustic signals. In this case, either an increasing number of illuminating signal lamps or a higher-frequency sound signal indicates the increasing pelvic floor contraction. As a result, the patient receives a simultaneous feedback on the functional state of his pelvic floor and learns to control this safely.

A prerequisite for an optimal result of the biofeedback training is also the ability of the patient to selectively contract the pelvic floor without the use of artificial muscle groups. Otherwise, a "faulty feedback" strengthens the use of continual muscle groups and puts the therapeutic result into question. An unconditional prerequisite for the regulation of an apparatus for biofeedback training, for example, with small, handy mobile devices, which are also suitable for use under domestic conditions, is the guidance to a safe selective pelvic floor contraction by an experienced therapist. The habit of instructing the patient only about the device functions without the initial pelvic floor training and to rely on acoustic or optical signals is a major cause for the often criticized (usually from unexperienced users in this technique) failure of this therapy form. Optimal for the training are multichannel devices. In addition to the pelvic floor signal, the signals of one or more artificial muscle groups are simultaneously derived. The goal of the training is to achieve the highest possible signal intensity for the pelvic floor with the lowest possible signals for the derived artificial muscle groups. This can be used in both inpatient and outpatient setting (Figs. 6 and 7).

In consistent training, the conscious, coordinated use of the pelvic floor increases the speed, strength, and endurance of muscle contraction in everyday situations. Due to the optimized reflex contraction performance of the pelvic floor in stress situations with any increase in intraabdominal pressure, the stress incontinence can be significantly improved or full continence can be recovered.

If consistent continuous training is not achieved within approximately 10-14 days, an intensification of the therapy by optical biofeedback has proven to be successful. The external sphincter is set by videoendoscopy with a flexible endoscope. In most cases, a fear of an intraoperative sphincter lesion, which is latent in many patients, can be eliminated abruptly because the patient recognizes the toning over the entire circumference and realizes the possibility of arbitrary amplification. By retracting the instrument for a short distance, the voluntary contraction of the pelvic floor can be visually perceived additionally. The reason for a persistent incontinence is the lack of coordination of external sphincter and pelvic floor with any increase in intraabdominal pressure in the predominant number of cases. The result is not the contraction required for continence, but the relaxation of the occlusion apparatus (external sphincter and pelvic floor), which is evident to the person concerned, with consecutive urine output. Under vision, it is subsequently trained until the coordinated bladder closure is successfully achieved. In most cases, a single session of this kind is sufficient to achieve a (significant) improvement in muscle coordination and thus continence. Endoscopically, there are also other pathological changes which may be the cause of a prolonged continence disorder, e.g., wound healing, anastomotic leakage, etc.

Transrectal sonography (TRUS) can be performed with the same objective with significantly lower methodological outlay. In case of light filling, the bladder and pelvic floor are adjusted longitudinally. Usually, a gap in the region of the bladder neck is shown, with a proximal, slightly opened, and distally closed urethra as an evidence of the regular sphincter function (Fig. 8a). When exposed to stress (e.g., cough) without coordinated muscle contraction, proximal urethra and sphincter open at the same time as unwanted (noticeable) urine loss. Conversely, in the case of coordinated muscle contraction during exercise (e.g., coughing), both the pelvic floor contraction and the concluding occlusion of the urethra and thus the increase in the functional urethral length (= transmission range) become apparent to the patient (Fig. 8b).

In cases of a sudden deterioration of an already improved continence, differential diagnosis of acute urinary tract infections, residual urine formation, and mucous retention should be excluded (Hautmann et al. 2013).

Electroneurostimulation

The intermittent anal, vaginal, or superficial cutaneous electrostimulation of the pudendal nerve leads to repeated contraction of the pelvic floor muscles. These contractions can be consciously perceived by the patients and can be trained as a result of the isolated use of the pelvic floor. In addition, electrostimulation serves a targeted forceful training. Under physiological conditions, the motor units (= muscle fibers innervated by the same motor neuron) of a muscle are activated asynchronously by nerve pulses from CNS and thus contract at different times. Contraction and relaxation of different motor units allow for a uniform contraction and powerful distribution in the muscle, while the non-contracting elements can recover. This allows continuous contraction. An increase in strength can be achieved by additionally recruiting motor units or increasing the nerve pulse frequency. Physiological muscle work is performed at low to medium pulse frequencies (<< 50 Hz). As a result, predominantly motor type I fibers (slow-twitch fibers: contract less rapidly and vigorously, fatigue slowly, supplied by thin axon fibers, therefore higher stimulus threshold). In the case of high force or continuous power, additional types of fibers (almost fast twitch fibers: contract rapidly and strongly, fatigue rapidly, fed by thick axon fibers, therefore lower stimulus threshold) are also included by



Skin electrodes

Fig. 6 Multichannel device for combined electrostimulation and biofeedback training of pelvic floor muscle



Fig. 7 Two-channel biofeedback home device for continence training

higher pulse frequencies (50 Hz). By stimulation with faradic current, the physiological conditions for muscle activation can be reversed. Due to the lower stimulus threshold, type II fibers are first to be addressed, but only if the stimulus frequency and intensity are correspondingly increased, type I fibers are also addressed. If the stimulation intensity (current intensity) is high enough and if the stimulation frequency is more than 50 Hz, all muscle fibers can be reached and a tetanic contraction can be triggered in the stimulated area. A maximal, exhausting contraction followed by a sufficiently long recovery phase is necessary to strengthen the pelvic floor muscles. Only in this way can the intramuscular energy stores be refilled and the function of the motor end plate be restored. A (physiological) stimulation frequency around 50 Hz is considered to be sufficient. Higher frequencies lead to faster fatigue. To trigger a depolarization and thus a contraction, the pulse duration and intensity must exceed a minimum value. Increasing one or both parameters enhances muscle contraction. Depending on the formation of the under-skin fatty tissue (insulation!), motor units are addressed with current intensities of about 100 mA. If the current is still higher, the force will not increase significantly (Cabric and Appell 1987).

Apparative Continence Training: Innovative Approaches

For the purpose of optimizing consciousness, coordination, endurance, and strength, a randomized prospective controlled trial has proven the efficacy of medical whole-body vibration training in various body postures (Zellner 2011) (Fig. 9). Also promising results of transpelvic magnetic stimulation (TPM) (Fig. 10) with minimum use of at least 10–15 sessions of 20 min each were shown in prospective field study (data in press).



Change in Lifestyle: High Priority for Incontinence Treatment

Changing the stressful lifestyle is of major importance for the success of conservative continence therapy. With increasing body mass index (and life age), not only the probability for the occurrence of urinary incontinence (OR to 3.59) rises but also the deficiency of vital nutrient supply (Calton 2010) and consecutive insufficiently stable collagen biosynthesis with inadequate (pelvic) muscle buildup. Likewise, in chronic constipation (OR to 2.9) and diabetes mellitus (Abdel-Fattah and Rizk 2012), the risk of continence disorder rises considerably. Therefore, individual dietary therapy, weight optimization, and indicated orthomolecular substitution should be an integral part of a purposeful continence training program as well as effective support for smoking cessation.

Instrumental Urinary Diversion and Urostomy (Stoma Care)

Continent Urinary Diversion: Ileal Pouch and Orthotopic Neobladder

In cases of continent stomata (bladder pouch) as well as pathological residual urine formation in neobladder (in nearly 9% of men (Ahmadi et al. 2013) and 58% of women (Jemtzik et al. 2012), the intermittent catheterization should be performed in adequate sterility and sufficient frequency. In contrast to the postoperative situation in men, in women up to 50% of cases experience a so-called hypercontinence, which then might depend on intermittent catheterization for bladder emptying (Bartsch et al. 2014). With the trial of various catheter systems (tip, coating, lubricant application, etc.), the user should determine the most suitable system for him by trial and error.

Fig. 8 Transrectal ultrasonography for pelvic floor muscle training



Fig. 9 Continence training using whole-body vibration

Nocturnal Urinary Incontinence in Orthotopic Neobladder

After the formation of an orthotopic neobladder, good daytime continence can be achieved quickly by a qualified multimodal continence training. A strongly irritating nighttime incontinence emerges as a result of the lack of sensory feedback of the filling state and the nocturnal relaxation of the occlusive muscles. In addition, due to the increased secretion of free water through the mucous membrane of the urine reservoir, there is sometimes a considerable overload on the neobladder. The widespread practice of achieving night dryness by awakening in 1- to 2-h intervals ("alarm clock") leads to a severe impairment of the physiological sleep behavior. Daytime fatigue with reduced cognitive functions by reduced performance and increased risk of accidents are recognized consequences. In addition, an increased risk of malignancy is discussed in the long term (chronodisruption).

Therapeutically, the use of a urinary condom catheter is recommended for men at night. With increasing pelvic floor competency and daytime continence within the framework of multimodal continence training, the nighttime continence is often also improved. As a rule, the use of the condom catheter can soon be dispensable. So far no negative influence on the daily training has not been yet established in the majority of cases. Unfortunately, there is no adequate alternative for female use till now.

Stoma Care

A proper rehabilitation program should provide the patient with the important information about his stoma. For a patient with an incontinent urinary diversion, learning proper care of his stoma and troubleshooting of all the aspects of his urostomy bag would be of utmost importance. A successful rehabilitation program would provide a competent stoma nurse, different materials used during stoma care, and psychological reassurance of the patient, life partners, family members, etc. This is the best way to achieve and ensure a better quality of life. Whether it is a ureterocutaneous diversion or ileum conduit, the same principles apply. The goal is to achieve a constantly dry patient with healthy skin at the site of application of the urostomy bag.

It is not often enough to emphasize that proper marking and selection of the site of the diversion on the abdominal wall preoperatively is extremely important. In addition the preoperative mental preparation of the patient would also help in the psychological recovery postoperative. Demonstrative videos and photos and attending a session of group therapy for bladder cancer patients helps the patient to get better after the operation.

Patient should be taught that stoma care is a clean, not a sterile, process. The patient should be



Fig. 10 Continence training using transpelvic magnetic stimulation

also encouraged to be able to perform the whole process independently. A continuous feedback from the stoma nurse is essential to monitor his or her progress.

Particularly after the end of the early postoperative phase, the quality of life of the patient is markedly compromised. Social embarrassing and fear of leakage from the stoma gradually withdraw the patient from participation in social life. The modern advances in manufacturing the needed material can achieve an acceptable level of stoma care, e.g., stoma belts which are made of highly elastic material can achieve a wrinkle-free sitting position and support to the abdominal wall without causing atrophy of abdominal wall muscles, fixing the stoma securely and also protecting the stoma from hernia.

We should inform the male patients that there is no need to avoid swimming from medical point of view, but they can cover their stoma with a special swimming suit to overcome the feeling of being ashamed of having the abdomen exposed. A recent advance is the availability of stoma belts made of neopren and include a pocket to store the urostomy bag rendering it water proof (Fig. 11). If additional weights in water gymnastics are carried over the stomabandage, the bandage is thought to be a training tool for water gymnastics.

Disturbances of Sexual Function

Sexual activity is an important factor for quality of life, and it has been included in the WHO criteria of health since 2006. Sexually active patients live longer and healthier. This observation can be attributed to the endocrinal process that occurs during orgasm, e.g., the release of oxytocin, dopamine, endorphins, cortisol, and immunoglobulins with positive effects on psychological status, pain relief, and immune system (Bayerle-Eder 2015).

Erectile Dysfunction

Not only the impairment of continence but also a disturbed sexual function after radical tumor intervention is considered by many patients a strong factor affecting quality of life (Heathcote et al. 1998). With the increasingly improving intervention methods (e.g., bilateral preservation of relevant neurovascular structures), spontaneous





erectile ability can be obtained in an increasing proportion of subjects. Nevertheless, it must not be overlooked that this spontaneous erection capacity cannot be expected in every case shortly after the radical operation. Sometimes a delay of 1 year or longer can be expected (Sivarajan et al. 2014). In order to prevent degenerative changes of the erectile tissues with increasing fibrosis, adequate postoperative rehabilitation of erectile tissues should start as soon as possible through repeated trials to stimulate the penis mechanically and chemically, e.g., by phosphodiesterase-5 (PDE-5) inhibitors (Stadler et al. 2008).

Although the treatment options in recent years have undergone a significant improvement, especially after the introduction of PDE-5 inhibitors, there is still no optimal therapy. The treating physician should rather try to help the patient choose the most appropriate option from the available possibilities (PDE-5 inhibitors, vacuum erection device (VED), intracavernous autoinjection therapy (ICI), medicated urethral system for erection (MUSE), and penile prosthetics). It is important to avoid the possibility of projecting your own prejudices and evaluations to the patient regarding the indication for the treatment and the different options. Most men accept a probable loss of erectile ability after the diagnosis of a malignant disease. However, the loss of erectile potency may also lead to a psychosocial impairment (Althof 2002). About two thirds of men experience the

"loss of masculinity" with reduced selfconfidence. The partnership is impaired in about one third of cases and is terminated in about one fifth due to the potency disturbance. It is also not uncommon that the patient describes alterations in the everyday relations with friends and colleagues (Tomlinson and Wright 2004).

In the early postoperative phase, a normal sexual intercourse is not yet experienced by the majority of patients. In most cases, the desire for curative therapy is the priority, while a more or less pronounced continence disorder is the most important impairment for quality of life. After the ablation of these acute stresses associated with diagnosis and invasive therapy, the topic of erectile dysfunction becomes increasingly important and the sexual interest returns to preoperative levels.

Informing the patients about the potential effects of prolonged postoperative absence of erections on penile tissue (fibrosis) is also essential. The need for consultation is immense. In a consecutive treatment series of 1584 patients (mean age 64.7 [37–82] years) after radical prostatectomy, 97.3% of patients, regardless of age, degree of continence, tumor stage, and nervesparing procedure, have voluntarily accepted counseling about possible treatment options. 1112 patients (72.2%) have subsequently agreed on one or more treatment options (with PDE-5 inhibitors, VED, MUSE or ICI). 472 patients

(29.8%) refused further treatment (Zellner and Riedl 2008). A 69-year-old patient after radical prostatectomy gave a possible reason for this high consultation need: "... Actually, it should not be a big loss that I can not get an erection after the operation because I rarely sleep with my wife. But the feeling that I could if I wanted was always very important to me" (Zettl and Hartlapp 2008).

Phosphodiesterase-5 Inhibitors

Without any doubt, with the introduction of the PDE-5 inhibitors, a milestone for the treatment of erectile dysfunction was set. However, there is still a proportion of patients who did not respond to the treatment, had coexistent contraindications to the treatment, or could not afford it, even after introduction of generic active ingredients. Almost all insurance companies ignore the legal and the medical regulations for medical treatment of erectile dysfunction (with the exception of one-time medication used for diagnostic purposes and VED in Germany). Despite the remarkable improvement in the surgical techniques of nerve-sparing procedures, a latency of the effectiveness of the PDE-5 inhibitors must be considered from weeks to months, even though regularly administered. For many nonresponders of PDE-5 inhibition, especially after invasive tumor therapy in the area of the small pelvis, the question is raised about an effective alternative. Both partners should be informed about the available alternatives in a comfortable and relaxing atmosphere. The possibility of practical testing and the safe handling is also important for acceptance of the offered alternatives.

Intracavernous (Auto)injection Therapy

The indication for obtaining a penile erection is not only for the demonstration of the procedure but also for the simultaneous evaluation of the penile perfusion as a secondary preventive approach in case of coincident risk factors. Apart from the appreciation of urologists to this method, the acceptance of patient to this kind of treatment as a permanent treatment form should be carefully assessed. From a randomly selected group of 1584 men after radical prostatectomy, 100 (6%) had undergone a consultation for ICI for diagnostic purpose 44 (44%) out of the 100 investigated patients reached an efficient erection (E4 or E5). 19 patients (19%) had no complaints during the process or follow-up. 12 users (12%) experienced minor discomfort. 36 (36%) considered it unpleasant or painful, while 15 patients (15%) considered it strongly painful. 22 patients (22% of the patients tested, 2.0% of all patients with a treatment request) have subsequently decided for therapeutic ICI. The main reason not to decide for this method was pain (in spite of education about the discomfort and pain during process) (Zellner and Riedl 2008).

Medicated Urethral System for Erection (MUSE)

Despite the theoretically simple application of alprostadil, the acceptance of the system (MUSE) (Fig. 12) in the meantime is also not particularly high. 117 patients (7.4%) have tried the application of a MUSE. Nearly 50% of them reported a sufficient rigidity. Characteristic side effects were urethral pain and mild bleeding (Zellner et al. 2008).

Vacuum Erection Device (VED)

Contrary to Germany, where ICI was used for many years financed by the health insurance system, treatment in the USA had to be financed independently. As a cost-effective, low-impact, and effective therapy, vacuum pumps have quickly spread in the USA. In Europe, their use is still relatively low.

The cause for this was certainly also hemodynamic examinations. The erection achieved by vacuum systems was accompanied by hypoxemia and prolonged acidosis hence considered to be nonphysiological. In the meantime, however, it has been shown that an improvement in spontaneous erection ability can also be achieved by vacuum therapy. This supports the assumption that not only pharmacologically but also by means of a postoperative penile training, using vacuum therapy can promote an improvement in the ability to erect (Bosshardt et al. 1994).

For a satisfying sexual life, emotional acceptance and safe handling are elementary for the VED. It is also not uncommon that patients are



Fig. 12 Medicated Urethral System for Erection (MUSE)

unsatisfied with VED despite having successful erections. If the system is brought along to discuss the application again, an unused, originally packaged system is often presented, which cannot be assembled by the patients. At the beginning the medicine product is often rejected, whereas after consultation and training, it can be easily accepted by both partners as a "sex toy" (Zellner et al. 2008).

The handling should be tried with the patient, usually together with the partner. The VED is usually disassembled in a standby bag with complete accessories (Fig. 13). It consists of a transparent plastic cylinder (Fig. 13-1), sealing rings (Fig. 13-2), a manually or electrically operated pump (Fig. 13-3), a selection of constriction rings (Fig. 13-4), a cone (Fig. 13-5) for applying the constriction rings, and a lubricant (Fig. 13-6).

First, a constriction ring (to be selected individually) is applied to the cylinder over the cone (Fig. 13-7). It can be easily applied using lubricant gel. The cone is removed and a sealing rubber ring is fitted (Fig. 14). In order to achieve a good tightness over the pubic hair area, the rubber ring is also coated with lubricating gel. The pump head is placed on the opposite side. Then the penis is inserted into the cylinder. To avoid a (painful) gluing of the penile skin with the cylinder, some lubricant should be applied to the inside of the cylinder. In order to achieve a good seal on the abdominal wall, the cylinder is pressed well against the abdominal skin and the vacuum is generated mechanically or electrically with the pump. This results in a mechanical passive venous penile filling. The constriction ring, which is stripped from the cylinder to the penis root, ensures erection, and the pumping system is removed. To avoid ischemic tissue changes, the constriction ring should not be left after a maximum of 30 min. The rate of successful erections is indicated by about 60%. From the 38% of patients with a VED application, almost 21% decided to adopt a home-based system (Zellner et al. 2008).

Medication

The most common side effect of vacuum therapy after radical procedures is a painful erection. The primary induction of erection by the vacuum system was found to be less painful than the application of the constriction ring. Almost exclusively, patients who found it a painful procedure failed to achieve a successful erection using the vacuum system. Three patients with primarily insufficient erection (E1, E2) and ten patients with tolerably sufficient erection (E3) asked for the VED just as a way of regular penile training. Apart from one case (E1), only patients who experienced a painless first time



Fig. 13 Electrically operated vacuum system (Components)

Fig. 14 Electrically operated vacuum system (Assembled Unit)



application asked for the prescription of a VED. Other side effects in descending order included petechiae/hematomas, cold feeling, sensory disturbances in the penis, and scrotal skin suction. In individual cases paraphimoses, skin necrosis, and hyperpigmentation of the penis skin were found. Patients on anticoagulation did not have relevant complications. Overall, vacuum therapy can be considered as a very low-side-effect and low-complication treatment (Zellner et al. 2008).

In general, there are still a large number of misjudgments of the affected persons and their partners in sexual counseling after invasive tumor therapy. The prescription of a PDE-5 inhibitor (especially for the first approved product Viagra[®]) still holds a considerable resentment, since not only patients often consider the medication harmful and dangerous. The use of the PDE-5 inhibitors, which is very safe when the contraindications are observed, has not yet reached the broad population's conscience.

Sometimes the main reasons for the rejection of an erection treatment are not from the patient but from his partner. The decision whether and which therapy in many cases is not only made by the patient himself but also his partner. Especially the suggestion of an ICI is often rejected by the partners as "unpleasant for the man."

Sexuality of Women After Invasive Tumor Therapy

Unlike the male erectile dysfunction, there are no obvious organic restriction of sexuality and no "organic" therapeutic approach. That is to say sexual medical care and rehabilitation of female patients after invasive interventions are not yet carried out to an optimum extent. In women too, the causes of sexual function disorders after oncological diseases are multifactorial: psychological impact caused by an abdominal scar or a visible stoma but also and hormonal changes after oophorectomy in terms of anterior pelvic exenteration or accelerated menopause following chemo- and/or radiotherapy. Consequent symptoms include reduced or loss of libido, vaginal atrophy, and dyspareunia resulting from vaginal atrophy and/or following anterior vaginal wall resection (Hanjalic-Beck et al. 2012).

The libido reduction as observed in healthy postmenopausal women should in no way lead the treating physicians to the assumption that in female patients who underwent cystectomy at an average age of 66 years, there is no need for sexual advice (May et al. 2011).

The observation that 60-year-old females with a stable relationship can have more sexual contact than 30-year-old female singles is alone encouraging for undertaking counseling and discussing of possible treatment options, e.g., hormone replacement therapy. This should be an essential part of rehabilitation in order to maintain quality of partnership and (sexual) health of both partners (Bayerle-Eder 2015). However, the fact remains out of the 80% of women after invasive oncological intervention, who were interested in getting information about sexuality, only 25% actively articulate this desire in a medical conversation (Bergant and Marth 2009).

For example, a consultation can be following the model "PLISSIT" (permission, limited information, specific suggestions, intensive therapy). A confirmation that the patient wishes to undertake the counseling about sexuality is followed by listing of difficulties and problems of the couple, finally leading to suggested solutions and offered treatment options. Frequently, mental blockages and maladjustments can be eliminated, especially when due to insufficient information about disease, therapies, and the assumed (not always real) effects on sexual activity. Concrete solutions can be used, e.g., the use of lubricating gel or a local estrogen treatment in the case of lubrication disorders, vibrators with reduced vaginal sensitivity, or vaginal dilatators in vaginal stenoses. In addition, various aids can help to compensate for disturbances in body image perception, e.g., attractive special pants with pouch for covering urostomy bag.

As a part of the intensive therapy, further measures from the field of sexual or behavioral therapy can be initiated and a potential accompanying depression can be detected and treated (Bayerle-Eder 2015; Bergant and Marth 2009; Hanjalic-Beck et al. 2012).

Also in women with little interest in genital sexuality, sexual advice is useful. Just after the diagnosis of a serious illness and invasive therapy, despite the lack of desire for penetrating sexual intercourse, there is often an increased need for tenderness and body contact. Counseling can help to identify these needs with the patient and provide help to mediate with the partner (Bergant and Marth 2009).

Urinary Tract Infection after Cystectomy

Due to the microbial colonization of the intestine, urinary diversion using intestinal segments predisposes to urinary tract infections mainly within the first postoperative months. In 797 urine cultures of 47 patients, 74.5% showed initially positive cultural growth. Without antimicrobial therapy, a decline to 6.7% was observed within 18 months, indicating a high spontaneous clearance (Abdel-Latif et al. 2005). However, urinary tract infections are the most common complication after cystectomy with urinary diversion via intestinal segments. Despite perioperative antibiotic prophylaxis, approximately 40% of the patients experience symptomatic urinary tract infections following a neobladder (Shigemura et al. 2012). In a section study, 86% showed signs of previous infections of the upper urinary tract after an ileum conduit compared to only 28% in bladder cancer patients without urinary diversion (Bergman and Knutson 1978).

A clear distinction must be made between an asymptomatic bacteriuria and/or pyuria, which does not require any treatment, and a symptomatic urinary tract infection with clinical and/or laboratory chemical infection signs (ascending infection). Only symptomatic urinary tract infection is the indication for rapid, test-appropriate, possibly parenteral, antibiotic treatment (Suriano et al. 2008). A broad spectrum antibiotic should be given till the availability of the culture and sensitivity tests, preferably taking into account the locally different bacterial spectrum and resistance (consultation with the operating hospital, possibly obtaining antibiotic sensitivity tests available there). Because of the postoperative almost regular intensive medical care, the presence of hospital-acquired infections should be also considered, e.g., Proteus, Pseudomonas, and Serratia as well as multiresistant strains (Wagenlehner et al. 2014).

Additionally, a urinary catheter should be applied in cases of continent urinary diversion to achieve a low pressure system: This prevents the further reflux of contaminated urine and guarantees an optimal urine drainage. If there is an insufficient therapy and ectasia of the upper urinary tract, the indication for a drainage by nephrostomy should be made without hesitation (Heyns 2012).

Urinary tract infections are caused by stressinduced reduction of immunity as a result of anesthesia, surgery, and malnutrition (Herwig et al. 2003). In addition, reflux of contaminated urine, especially in dilated ureters and kidneys, as in case of obstruction, prolonged catheterization in pouch system or ureterointestinal or neovesicourethral anastomotic stricture (Heyns 2012).

Metabolic Changes Following Cystectomy and Urinary Diversion

In addition to impaired bladder and sexual function, further specific problems may occur after radical cystectomy. Special surgical techniques as well as the use of more or less long bowel segments for urinary diversion can lead to altered pressure conditions in the urinary tract. In particular, it is important to protect the upper urinary tract from typical following complications (especially infections, reflux, urinary congestion, congestive nephropathy, gradual renal insufficiency).

Disturbances in the Acid-Base Balance

The altered physiological conditions caused by the use of intestinal segments for urinary diversion can lead to serious metabolic changes. In particular, marked changes in the acid-base balance can be seen. They are primarily dependent on the size of the intestinal segment, the contact time of urine with the intestinal mucosa, and the composition of urine (also depending on the nature of the neoreservoirs, the renal function, and the dietary habits). In addition, the changed physical requirements in the early phase of convalescence (increasing physical resilience, dynamic changes in catabolism, wound healing, extent of urinary incontinence, etc.) can lead to severe fluctuations. Metabolic acidosis is associated with ileal neobladder in the early postoperative period in more than 50% of patients and declines after 1 year to almost 20% and after 2 years to only 7% (Kim et al. 2016). There is an active, energy-consuming reabsorption of chloride ions from the urine through the intestinal mucosa of neobladders and pouches, while to a lesser extent in conduits. Protons are absorbed and/or bicarbonate is secreted to maintain electroneutrality (Fig. 15). The base excess in the context of hyperchloremic acidosis can sometimes show considerable alteration. A regular (at least weekly) blood-gas analysis should be mandatory.

A venous bicarbonate concentration below 21 mmol/l and/or a base excess of ≤ -2 mmol/l is an indication for a base substitution, e.g., with sodium bicarbonate at a dose of about one gram per mmol/l base excess. The most important side



Fig. 15 Hyperchloraemic metabolic acidosis in urinary diversion using intestinal segments

effect of this base substitution is disturbing flatulence especially in higher doses. As an effective alternative, sodium citrate is available in a dose of one to three grams four times a day, and despite the poor taste, it has a good patient adherence. If a high sodium intake is to be avoided (e.g., in the case of cardiac and/or renal comorbidity), retarded nicotinic acid (500-2000 mg twice daily) or chlorpromazine (25-50 mg four times daily) must be prescribed as alternatives. The inhibition of cAMP-dependent chloride ion transport cannot compensate for a stronger form of acidosis but reduces the need for alkalizing substances. In the case of severe acidosis, compensatory hyperkalemia is also to be expected (Koch and McDougal 1985).

Malabsorption and Malnutrition

Depending on the intestinal segment which has been used for the urinary diversion, a depletion of vitamins (A, D, E, K, B12, folic acid) and electrolyte disturbances can occur during the further postoperative course. This can lead to further metabolic disorders (including vitamin deficiency, osteoporosis, renal and gallstone disorders). Actually, there is still a lack of long-term experience and comprehensive studies that deal with such questions qualitatively. Nevertheless, it should not be assumed that the necessary preoperative care about diet and sufficiently filled body stores at the time of an invasive intervention were efficiently done, and a frequently required substitution treatment should not be delayed. Theoretically, the knowledge of the essential meaning of a "healthy way of life and nutrition" can certainly be assumed. During times of increased work pressure and occupational and private stress, industrial food production and predominant consumption of junk foods is not a health-promoting way of life with potential shortage of vital substances essential for metabolism (vitamins, minerals, trace elements, phytochemicals, essential amino, and fatty acids) together with an expected overload of carbohydrates and saturated fats. This is accompanied by an increased demand for vital nutrients within the framework of the post-aggression metabolism.

In Europe almost 30% of admitted patients have malnutrition-related disease with a range of 20-60% (Dewys et al. 1980; Norman et al. 2008; Sullivan et al. 1999). The German Hospital Malnutrition Study confirms a moderate to severe lack of nutrition in 25% of the treated cases with the highest prevalence among oncological and geriatric patients (Pirlich et al. 2006). Till now, only few data exist on the prevalence of malnutrition patients with urological diseases. A prospective analysis held by the NRS 2002 (Nutritional Risk Screening) on 897 patients with benign (49%) and malignant (51%) diseases in a urology department of a university hospital confirms a mild to moderate risk of malnutrition in 79% and a high risk in 16% of all admitted patients. Significant risk factors included age, malignancy, and type of procedure (each p < 0.001) (Karl et al. 2009).

The postoperative catabolic phase is characterized by release of numerous hormones and cytokines with consecutive insulin resistance of tissues and muscles. The energy supply for cell metabolism is then carried out via the degradation of body substance. Muscle proteins are degraded to amino acids and used for gluconeogenesis and synthesis of essential visceral proteins. This persistent post-aggression metabolism has a longlasting effect up to 6 months after cystectomy, and only 63% of protein loss is compensated (Mathur et al. 2008). A moderate to high malnutrition with reduction of body cell mass and cell quality as a parameter for protein deficiency was confirmed by bioimpedance vector analysis in 63% of patients after radical cystectomy

(n = 50). A postoperatively prolonged loss of appetite leads to the risk of prolonged convalescence. The introduction of high-quality amino acids in liquid form consisting mainly of essential amino acids (the intake in liquid form is more acceptable by the patients) can lead to a significant reduction in postoperative protein loss while optimizing the body composition in obese patients (Zellner et al. 2014).

Vitamin B12 Deficiency

For the assessment of the vitamin B12 status, the determination of the total vitamin B12 concentration has only a limited meaning. Symptoms of a vitamin B12 deficiency can already be found at values within the reference range. If the methylmalonic acid is elevated at the same time, this may be a metabolic sign of an intracellular B12 deficiency which has already occurred. However, a lower methylmalonic acid level is also possible at a lower B12 concentration (Herrmann 2008).

Holo-transcobalamin as a metabolically active vitamin B12 fraction correlates well with methylmalonic acid. Within the reference range, vitamin B12 correlates well with holo-transcobalamin but less in low concentrations. For detection of a vitamin B12 deficiency, methylmalonic acid and holo-transcobalamin are more suitable, with the holo-transcobalamin being the earliest marker of a deficiency (Herrmann 2008).

With coexistent impairment of renal function, a methylmalonic acid concentration above 300 nmol/l at a holo-transcobalamin concentration below 40 pmol/l indicates a vitamin B12 deficiency, when a normalization or significant reduction of methylmalonic acid can be achieved by the substitution.

In general, the vitamin B12 deficiency develops over different stages. Hyperhomocysteinemia is known to be a risk factor for atherosclerosis, but its existence with vitamin B12 deficiency is also a sign of impaired metabolism (hypomethylation). This can be demonstrated in the molecular biology, e.g., DNA and RNA synthesis in nerve cells (myelin, phospholipids, and neurotransmitters) with consecutive development of neurological sequelae (neuropathies), e.g., funicular spinal disease (myelosis) as well as psychiatric and neurological disorders, e.g., cognitive disorders and depression. Dementia can precede the hematological anomalies for a long time (months to years).

Morphological changes in blood and bone marrow cells are among the main signs of vitamin B12 deficiency. Due to its high cell turnover rate, hematopoiesis reacts quickly and sensitively to the blocked nucleic acid metabolism. A megaloblastic anemia due to vitamin B12 deficiency develops secondary to disturbed DNA synthesis and a resulting nuclear maturation disorder, whereas the development of the cytoplasm (other cell components) is normal (Herrmann 2008).

Vitamin D Deficiency

Vitamin D deficiency results in insufficient resorption and renal reabsorption of calcium and phosphate, followed by a decrease in the serum levels of calcium and phosphate together with an increase in alkaline phosphatase. A hyperparathyroidism develops in a compensatory manner. Clinically, deficiency is manifested by characteristic symptoms of the bone (e.g., osteomalacia) and nervous system (e.g., latent or manifest tetany, frightiness, increased irritability, and nerve excitability).

Electrolyte Imbalance

Using intestinal segments for urinary diversion may lead to disorders of the electrolyte balance, especially hypokalemia, hypocalcemia, and rarely hypomagnesaemia. Hypokalemia can occur due to mucous secretion through the mucous membrane of the intestinal segment used for urinary diversion in addition to renal losses.

Chronic metabolic acidosis is continually buffered by the release of carbonates from the bone with subsequent release of bony calcium. The resulting calcium excess in the blood is compensated by increased renal excretion. Simultaneously, acidosis and sulfates lead to reduced calcium resorption. This results in the progressive development of hypocalcemia with consecutive formation of secondary hyperparathyroidism (Kurtz 2007).

The essential biochemical functions of minerals and trace elements are predominantly on a cellular level. Therefore, what can be measured in the serum does not necessarily allow for conclusions on cellular compartments. If the distribution between blood cells and plasma is considered, potassium, magnesium, iron, zinc, and selenium are predominantly concentrated in the blood cells. Thus, for example, in the sole analysis of zinc in serum, the result represents only 10% of the total body zinc, because 90% is intracellular. In general, the assessment of a (postoperative) deficiency situation has to consider the analysis in whole blood, especially if the serum levels are in the low normal range.

Bone Metabolism After Cystectomy

The major change in bone metabolism in urinary diversions using intestinal segments is demineralization through various metabolic pathways. The chronic hyperchloremic acidosis leads to an increased activity of osteoclasts with consecutive release of minerals (calcium, carbonates, sodium) from bone buffering acidosis. In addition, acidosis leads to an increased renal activation of vitamin D, which is indispensable for regular bone mineralization.

In addition, the elimination of the resorbing function of bowel components used for urinary diversion leads to a restricted absorption of calcium and vitamin D. Patients with renal insufficiency are more susceptible to these pathological mechanisms.

Renal Function and Stone Formation After Cystectomy

The incidence of kidney stones increases in patients with intestinal urinary diversion. Compared to continent urinary diversions (neobladder and pouch), the risk of stone formation in the upper urinary tract after the formation of an intestinal conduit (ileum or colon) appears to be higher and is stated to be between 11% and 20%. After a follow-up of 20 years, kidney stones can be detected in up to 20% of patients with ileal conduit (Turk et al. 1999). At the

metabolic level, hyperchloremic metabolic acidosis leads to calcium phosphate and/or calcium oxalate stones. In addition, alkaline urine with elevated concentrations of phosphate, sulfate, and magnesium, as well as low levels of citrate, can predispose to stone formation. A chronic bacterial colonization or infection, especially with urease-producing germs, can lead to the formation of struvite and/or apatite carbonate stones. The (additional) presence of foreign bodies, e.g., seam or staple material, can act as a nucleus for stone formation. Moreover, the intestinal mucus can act as a nidus for stone formation. Besides, it can be a cause for chronic infections (Van der Aa et al. 2011).

In addition to a statistically significant increase of kidney stones after ileum conduit, the followup shows significantly more frequent ureteral obstruction, acute and chronic pyelonephritis, and a worsening of the renal function (about 60 months postoperatively). There is no relevant difference between the colonic and the ileal conduit. Moreover, as independent risk factors of renal insufficiency postoperatively, higher age and arterial hypertension were detected (Naganuma et al. 2012).

Altered Pharmacokinetics

Numerous substances are secreted and excreted normally and unchanged into urine. In the case of intestinal urinary diversion, reabsorption of these substances carries a potential risks such as overdosis or poisoning, e.g., methotrexate poisoning in patients with ileal conduit after normal therapeutic dosage. Also other drugs such as antibiotics, phenytoin, theophylline, and lithium are known to be reabsorbed from urine through the intestinal segments. The general clinical significance of these processes is also difficult to be determined due to the individually different absorption characteristics of the ileum. However, in individual cases, the indication of a dose adjustment should always be checked, especially for drugs with a low therapeutic range and potentially toxic substances. Particularly in urine reservoirs, a permanent urinary catheter should be indicated whenever chemotherapy is required (Van der Aa et al. 2011).

Disturbances of Intestinal Function After Cystectomy

Short Bowel Syndrome

Recurrent diarrhea after urinary diversions should be assessed to exclude short bowel syndrome. This can be due to a number of pathomechanisms. Reabsorption of bile acids takes place mainly in the terminal ileum. The larger the length of the intestinal segment used, the more nonabsorbed bile acids can pass into the intestine and produce a secretory diarrhea. In addition, an accelerated intestinal transit time can lead to an incomplete absorption of nutrients, which can bind water and lead to osmotic diarrhea.

The decreased absorption of electrolytes and water in the ileum can also play a role in developing diarrhea (secretory diarrhea).

Bile acids are used for fat digestion and absorption. They are synthesized in liver and reabsorbed up to 85–95% in the terminal ileum (enterohepatic circulation). Non-resorbed bile acids are excreted. Following a resection of about 60 cm of ileum, a bile acid loss syndrome may occur. If this loss could not be compensated for by liver synthesis, a malabsorption of fats with consecutive steatorrhoea occurs. Direct irritation of the colon can also induce irritative diarrhea.

As a further consequence, the lithogenicity of the biliary fluid for cholesterol stones increases. Therapeutic success can be achieved with the use of bile acid-binding substances, e.g., cholestyramine in a dose individually adjusted (maximum 12 g daily) and, whenever appropriate, intestinal motility-reducing drugs, e.g., loperamide.

It should be kept in mind that in addition to the loss of the reabsorbing surface of the intestine, a long-term and/or higher dosage of cholestyramine can trigger or amplify deficiency of fat-soluble vitamins (A, D, E, K).

If you lose Bauhin's valve, the risk of diarrhea increases. In addition, an overgrowth of anaerobic organisms of the small intestine can occur, which can disrupt the lipid solubility and contribute to a bacterial malabsorption syndrome by deconjugating bile salts and metabolizing them via a disturbed micelle formation. In the case of a massive bacterial colonization, the binding of the vitamin B12-intrinsic factor complex will further disrupt the vitamin B12 reabsorption.

Intestinal Hypomotility and Paralytic lleus

It is not uncommon to experience disturbances in the intestinal motility during the first few weeks postoperatively secondary to cystectomy and interruption of intestinal continuity. By intensive manual colonic massage, which should be initiated in the rehabilitation phase, symptoms of subileus or ileus can usually be safely avoided. If necessary, after the exclusion of a mechanical cause, administration of cholinergic stimulants, e.g., 2 mg neostigmine s.c., can achieve a rapid relief. Expected cholinergic side effects are mainly abdominal pain or cramps and hypersalivation. Bradycardia and syncope are rarely observed (antidote atropine) and can be avoided by bed rest for a few hours after application.

Mucous Formation Within Intestinal Reservoirs

In case of excessive mucous formation and recurrent retention especially with neobladder or pouch, regular wash should be indicated using sterile saline solution (strictly sterile, low pressure to avoid reflux of contaminated urine), possibly with 20% N-acetylcysteine solution. The oral administration of acetylcysteine is rendered ineffective (N'Dow et al. 2001). Through the intramuscular administration of 20 mg of long-acting octreoid (a synthetic somatostatin analogue) preoperatively for 4 weeks and on the day of surgery, postoperative mucous production could be dramatically reduced (Khorrami et al. 2017). Experiences about the efficacy in the long-term application and on dosage intervals are not yet available.

Osmolarity Equilibrium in Intestinal Urinary Reservoirs

The pathophysiologic characteristics of intestinal urine reservoirs also influence osmolarity equilibrium of concentrated urine.

In intestinal lumen and therefore in neobladder or pouch lumen, there cannot be an osmolarity of more than approx. 380 mOsmol/l in comparison to serum (approx. 280 mOsm/l), because the intestinal wall is not able to withstand an osmolarity gradient of more than 100 mOsmol/l. Due to urine concentrations of more than 1000 mOsmol/l, there is secretion of free water through the mucous membrane of the urine reservoir. Especially in elderly people with reduced sensation of thirst, there is a risk of dehydration due to the increased liquid excretion. Therefore, training to achieve a balanced fluid balance during urinary diversion after radical cystectomy is mandatory.

Disturbance of Lymphatic Flow after Pelvic Lymphadenectomy

Due to frequent lymphadenectomy in the area of the small pelvis in bladder tumor operations, an interruption of continuity of lymphatic system is inevitable. Consequences include disturbed lymph drainage and lymphedema of the lower extremities as well as lymphocele in the area of the resected lymph nodes with potential restriction to venous drainage and increased risk of thromboembolism.

Lymph is a capillary ultrafiltrate and has essential transport tasks, e.g., transport of interstitially formed proteins derived from the degradation of body cells and microorganisms. The circulation of immunologically active cells between the blood and interstitium and via lymph system back into the bloodstream is one of the fundamental immunological processes in the human body. A smaller part of the lymphocytic cell load is caused by pathogens and cancer cells, which in the lymph nodes lead to the activation of the immune response and, in the best case, to their elimination.

Regarding the physiological importance of the lymphatic system, consistent prophylaxis of disturbed lymph drainage is of utmost importance to maintain normal tissue function and avoid chronic tissue damage.

Lymphoedema Following Pelvic Lymphadenectomy

Interruption of the continuity of lymphatics in lymphadenectomy is the most frequent cause of a secondary (acquired) lymphedema in the western world. Clinical appearance of lymphatic drainage disorder can be classified to a latency stage (disturbances without morphologically visible changes, reversible), stage I (stasis without morphological tissue alteration, reversible), and stage II and stage III (progressive signs of chronic such fibrosclerosis congestion as and papillomatosis, potentially reversible with therapy (stage II) or irreversible (stage III)). The latency after stage is most common pelvic lymphadenectomy, followed by the completely reversible stage I. The primary goal of the therapeutic lymphatic drainage treatment is to prevent manifest edema or the transition to chronic, irreversible forms.

The backbone of the therapy (collectively referred to as complex physical decongestive therapy) includes manual and apparatus lymphatic drainage, physical exercises, respiratory therapy, compression therapy, as well as skin and foot care to avoid complicating infections (e.g., erysipelas) (Kovnerystyy et al. 2006).

Manual Lymphatic Drainage

Manual lymph drainage uses, for example, dorsal grip techniques on the lower limb from the distal to the proximal or the thigh back to the presacral lymph nodes, deep abdominal as well as the lateral abdominal and thoracic wall in the direction of the axilla (Fig. 16).

Device-Assisted Lymphatic Drainage with Positive Pressure

In this form of lymphatic drainage of the legs, trouser-like, cramped leg cuffs including the pelvic region are used. The cuffs are recurrently filled from distal to proximal by a compressor, thus mechanically enhancing lymphatic drainage from distal to proximal (Fig. 17).

Device-Assisted Lymphatic Drainage with Intermittent Negative Pressure

By applying intermittent negative pressure in a vacuum chamber, not only the arterial and venous flow but also the lymphatic effusion can be optimized. In the case of intermittent vacuum therapy (IVT), the lower body till a point slightly above the umbilicus is located in a vacuum chamber


Fig. 16 Manual lymph drainage $(a \rightarrow d)$ of the lower extremity





sealed by iris diaphragm (Fig. 18). The preselected negative pressure (-20 mbar) and atmospheric pressure repeatedly change in the chamber in defined time intervals. Compared to manual lymphatic drainage and positive pressure treatment, a further improvement of the lymphatic drainage could be demonstrated by follow-up of the size reduction of postoperative inguinal lymphoceles (Zellner 2015).

Compression Bandages

In manifest lymphedema, lymphatic drainage is supplemented by compression bandages and in the case of leg edema by compression stockings. By reducing the formation of lymphatic ultrafiltrates, edema formation is prevented or reduced. Simultaneous improvement of the vasomotor property of the lymph vessels stimulates the lymphatic drainage (Herpetz 2010).

Home Exercises for Lymphatic Drainage

During rehabilitation, the patient should be taught exercises for the decongesting movement therapy, which are consistently continued at home. In doing so, on the one hand, muscle-compressing has an effect on lymph vessels and veins, especially the deep lymph system, and on the other hand, by excitation of the lymphatic vasomotor

Fig. 18 Lymph drainage using intermittent negative pressure device



system, the lymphatic drainage is exploited by utilizing the gravitational force when the legs are raised. The sessions begin with the supraclavicular lymph nodes, with simultaneous slow, deep breathing, to evacuate the thoracic duct. The lymphatic drainage from the lumbar and iliac lymphatics, as well as the cisterna chyli, is promoted by deep breathing against the hands, which are pressed broadly against the abdomen. This is followed by activation of the muscle groups in the legs. The simultaneous complementary techniques of respiratory therapy also promote lymphatic drainage from the lower extremities by recurrent intrathoracic pressure changes.

Lymphoceles After Pelvic Lymphadenectomy

While undergoing pelvic lymphadenectomy, it is not possible to ligate all lymph vessels which can lead to accumulation of lymphatic fluid in the retroperitoneum with a surrounding pseudo capsule (lymphoceles). This occurs due to low coagulability of lymph fluid and absence of incidence spontaneous closure. The of lymphoceles after pelvic lymphadenectomy is reported in the literature with a wide range between one and 58% (Weinberger et al. 2014).

Symptomatic lymphocele is recorded in 5-18%. They can manifest as pelvic pain, leg edema, gastrointestinal obstruction, obstructive uropathy, and deep venous thrombosis. They can

be complicated through infections to septic progression and the formation of lymphatic fistulae (Tinelli et al. 2013).

An important goal of rehabilitation is to prevent the development or progression of an existing lymphocele and to promote its reduction, eventually preventing invasive interventions (drainage, sclerotherapy, or laparoscopic intervention) by means of intensive lymphatic drainage therapy. Accordingly by manual and instrumental lymph drainage, the volume of inguinal lymphoceles can be reduced by 32% and by even 40% with accompanying IVT, and thus invasive intervention can be avoided in many cases (Zellner 2015).

The absolute indications for intervention include compression of the inguinal venous system with detection of venous drainage disturbance and/or deep venous thrombosis in venous Doppler as well as infected lymphoceles.

Complications of Urethral Anastomosis

The scarring of the (neo)vesicourethral anastomosis leads to weakening of the urine stream, dysuria, and occasionally increased residual urinary volume with an incidence up to 30% after prostatectomy or cystectomy. If an anastomotic stricture is diagnosed during the repeated screening using uroflowmetry and measuring sonographic residual urinary volume, an attempt can be made to eliminate the infravesical obstruction by a single gentle catheter dilatation under local anesthesia. Because of a frequently accompanying recurrence following this kind of tissue trauma, the majority of surgeons already recommend a primary transurethral anastomotic slit in the original hospital.

Psychological Rehabilitation

After the diagnosis of a tumor disease, in addition to the primary traumatization by the diagnosis "cancer," there is a long-lasting fear of recurrences or metastases. But also, the disturbance following a changed body figure (stoma!) and the impairment of body functions (e.g., bladder dysfunction, erectile potency) are particularly stressful factors. The medical and psychological care must therefore be guided by the following frequently mentioned factors:

- Fear of pain, helplessness, and disability
- Fear of not being able to support the family
- Fear of serious disturbances in partnership and friendships
- Inferiority and embarrassment
- Increasing nervousness, tension, and sleep disorders
- Loss of sense and target perspectives

In this context, a substantial relief and help in the processing of the illness can be offered to the patient with detailed expert and competent interviews, as well as group discussions with persons with the same interests under expert guidance (doctor, psychooncologist). Relaxation techniques (e.g., autogenous training, Feldenkrais method) supplemented by modern device relaxation methods based on biofeedback principle (e.g., by derivation and immediate feedback of vegetative parameters, e.g., skin conduction value, forehead EMG, skin temperature during the apparatus-guided therapy units) provide essential assistance in the management of disease. Informing the patient about disease-specific self-help groups and psychosocial counseling centers of oncological societies gives the patient more sense of security when discharged from rehabilitation center especially if new or urgent questions arise, especially in everyday problems (Zellner et al. 2008).

Social Counseling and Professional Rehabilitation

As a rule, a number of sociomedical problems arise with a tumor disease. Therefore, frequent consultations may be needed:

- Information on the possibilities of getting help from social service
- Practical assistance in dealing with authorities (severely handicapped, recognition of additional disabilities)
- Advice about severely handicapped persons (protection of rights, tax advantages)
- Questions on social insurances (health insurance, pension allowances, employment services)
- Care and household issues (housing allowance, social assistance)
- Problems at the workplace

A physician should undergo a careful assessment of the nature of work at the workplace. Restrictions, disabilities, and preventive measures must be communicated according to the specific circumstances. This includes all questions about professional adaptation, further training and possible retraining. The cooperation between the clinical social service during rehabilitation and the working physician should be established as early as possible (Zellner et al. 2008).

Social Medical Assessment

Physical disabilities that result from tumor disease and all therapeutic measures are of a great meaning to cancer patient. Especially in the case of ongoing treatment measures, patients are unable to work for a long time.

It should be emphasized that the diagnosis of a cancer alone is not equivalent to complete relief from duty. Also, the prognostic facts of a tumor disease that are precisely collected medically are not important for the duration of a performance limitation and the success prospects of rehabilitation measures. The sociomedical assessment must be based on the "actual state" and not on the prognosis criteria.

In addition to the tumor disease or possible therapy success, some particular secondary diseases or comorbidities are decisive for the limitation of the performance. For sociomedical assessment, not individual limitations, but the overall performance must be determined.

For the self-esteem of the affected, their philosophy of life, and promotion of social contacts, occupational practice is of great importance.

Since time-limited pension is often not welcomed by employers and results in a termination of the employment relationship, these aspects are of central importance in an assessment.

When assessing performance, quantitative and qualitative performance as well as possible forms of work organization must be considered.

Quantitative performance (full time/part time/ inable to work) must be assessed by the medical expert as a function of physical and psychological performance. With respect to the work organization, tumor patients are generally not restricted in their ability to work in a single night shift. At least the number of consecutive night shifts should be as minimal as possible in order to prevent the negative influences of chronodisruption, e.g., on immune system and repair procedures of the genome.

Piecework is only possible in teams with a representative regulation, by means of which patient is given the option to exceptionally go to toilets, e.g., in the presence of urge syndrome or for hygiene purpose and catheterization.

Limitations regarding the qualitative performance are expected in patients after radical surgical therapy of urothelial carcinoma, e.g., from the possible incontinence, from restrictions on the physical resilience as a function of the urinary diversion, as well as from restrictions on renal function and possibly postoperative lymphedema.

In the case of urinary diversions, care must be taken that the stress in the workplace does not lead to damage, e.g., stomaprolapse, parastomal hernia, or descent with consecutive emptying problems (e.g., residual urine due to urethral kinking) by increased intra-abdominal pressure during lifting and carrying loads. Thus, after the establishment of an ileal conduit, only slight activities are allowed (lifting and carrying weights of up to 10 kg). After neobladder or pouching, weights of less than 15 kg are possible.

In the case of "continent urinary diversions," a weight-dependent urinary incontinence must be considered during the assessment. Because all patients with urinary diversion are limited in carrying and lifting weights – as shown before – in this term activities that require continuous standing should be considered. In addition, full access to sanitary facilities must be ensured.

In case of ureteral urinary obstruction after cystectomy or loss of kidney after nephro(ureter) ectomy with consecutive reduction of nephron mass, activities with risk of falling, infection, and exposure to potentially nephrotoxic substances should be avoided in order to prevent further deterioration of renal function due to traumatic, infection-related, or toxic damage.

Ability to work in case of lymphedema after lymphadenectomy is stage dependent. In stage I lymphedema, the performance is rarely affected. Activities in a continuous standing posture should be avoided, as well as risk of contamination (to avoid possibly complicating superinfections in the sense of erysipelas) or work in high temperatures.

In stage II, light to medium activities are possible; hot workplaces as well as activities with smudge exposure should be avoided.

In the case of resistant lymphoedema in stage III, performance is severely restricted due to markedly increased risk of infection in case of minor injuries and possible pain.

The limitations of disease, including work restrictions, lead to development of worries

about occupational competency and financial security.

For this reason, not only the assessment and the elucidation of illness-related restrictions are important, but also competent information about possibilities for compensation of illness and disability regulated by social law (e.g., restructuring of the workplace, career change) should be part of qualified medical rehabilitation (Zellner et al. 2008).

References

- Abdel-Fattah M, Rizk DE. Diabetes mellitus and female urinary incontinence: a time for change. Int Urogynecol J. 2012;23(4):1481–2.
- Abdel-Latif M, Mosbah A, El Bahnasawy MS, Elsawy E, Shaaban AA. Asymptomatic bacteriuria in men with orthotopic ileal neobladders: possible relationship to nocturnal enuresis. BJU Int. 2005;96(3):391–6.
- Abrams P, Cardozo L, Khoury S, Wein A, editors. Incontinence – 2nd international consultation on incontinence. Plymouth, Plymbridge Distributors Ltd; 2002.
- Ahmadi H, Skinner EC, Simma-Chiang V, Miranda G, Cal J, Penson DF, Daneshmand S. Urinary functional outcome following radical cystoprostatectomy and ileal neobladder reconstruction in male patients. J Urol. 2013;189(5):1782–8.
- Althof SE. Quality of life and erectile dysfunction. Urology. 2002;59(6):803–10.
- Bartsch G, Daneshmand S, Skinner EC, Syan S, Skinner DG, Penson DF. Urinary functional outcomes in female neobladder patients. World J Urol. 2014;32(1):221–8.
- Basmaijan JV. Biofeedback principles and practice for clinicians. Baltimore/Hong Kong/London/Sydney: Wiliams and Wilkins; 1989.
- Bayerle-Eder M. Sexualität im Alter und bei chronischen Erkrankungen aufrechterhalten. Gynakol Geburtshilfe. 2015;20(Suppl 7):34–6.
- Bergant A, Marth C. Sexualität nach der Therapie gynäkologischer Malignome. In: Petru E, Jonat W, Fink D, Köchli O, editors. Praxisbuch Gynäkologische Onkologie. 2nd ed. Berlin/Heidelberg: Springer; 2009.
- Bergman B, Knutson F. Renal infection after ileal conduit urinary diversion. An autopsy study. Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand A. 1978;86(3):245–50.
- Bosshardt RJ, Farwerk R, Sikora R, Sohn M, Jakse G. Objective measurement of the effectiveness, therapeutic success and dynamic mechanism of the vacuum device. Br J Urol. 1994;75(6):786–91.
- Cabric M, Appell HJ. Effect of electrical stimulation of high and low frequency on maximum isometric force and some morphological characteristics in men. Int J Sports Med. 1987;8(4):256–60.

- Calton JB. Prevalence of micronutrient deficiency in popular diet plans. J Int Soc Sports Nutr. 2010;7:24–33.
- Dewys WD, Begg C, Lavin PT, Band PR, Bennett JM, Bertino JR, Cohen MH, Douglass HO Jr, Engstrom PF, Ezdinli PF, Horton J, Johnson GJ, Moertel CG, Oken MM, Perlia C, Rodenbaum C, Silverstein MN, Skeel RT, Sponzo RW, Tomey DC. (Eastern cooperative oncology group). Prognostic effect of weight loss prior to chemotherapy in cancer patients. Am J Med. 1980;69(4):491–7.
- DiNubile NA. Strength training. Clin Sports Med. 1991;10 (1):33–62.
- Hanjalic-Beck A, Farthmann J, Hasenburg A. Sexualität der Frau nach onkologischer Therapie. Forum. 2012;27 (2):127–31.
- Hautmann RE, Abol-Enein H, Davidsson T, Gudjonsson S, Hautmann SH, Holm HV, Lee CT, Liedberg F, Madersbacher S, Manoharan M, Mansson W, Mills RD, Penson DF, Skinner EC, Stein R, Studer UE, Thueroff JW, Turner WH, Volkmer BG, Xu A. ICUD-EAU international consultation on bladder cancer 2012: urinary diversion. Eur Urol. 2013;63(1):67–80.
- Heathcote PS, Mactaggart PN, Boston RJ, James AN, Thompson LC, Nicol DL. Health-related quality of life in Australian men remaining disease-free after radical prostatectomy. Med J Aust. 1998;168(10):483–6.
- Herpetz U. Ödeme und Lymphdrainage. 4th ed. Stuttgart: Schattauer; 2010.
- Herrmann W. Vitamin B12. In: Thomas L, editor. Labor und Diagnose. 7th ed. Frankfurt: TH-Books Verlagsgesellschaft; 2008.
- Herwig R, Brinkmann OA, Sievert KD, Brodner G, Hertle L. Cystectomy causes immunosuppression in bladder cancer. In: Atala A, Slade D, editors. Bladder disease part a – research concept an clinical applications. Boston: Springer US; 2003.
- Heyns CF. Urinary tract infection associated with conditions causing urinary tract obstruction and stasis, excluding urolithiasis and neuropathic bladder. World J Urol. 2012;30(1):77–83.
- Jemtzik F, Schrader AJ, de Petriconi R, Hefty R, Mueller J, Doetterl J, Eickhoff A, Schrader M. The neobladder in female patients with bladder cancer: long-term clinical, functional, and oncological outcome. World J Urol. 2012;30(6):733–9.
- Karl A, Rittler P, Buchner A, Fradet V, Speer R, Walther S, Stief GC. Prospective assessment of malnutrition in urologic patients. Urology. 2009;73(5):1072–6.
- Kim KH, Yoon HS, Yoon H, Chung WS, Sim BS, Ryu DR, Lee DH. Risc factors for developing metabolic acidosis after radical cystectomy and ileal neobladder. PLoS One. 2016;11(7):e0158220. Available from https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4934768/doi. org/10.1371/journal.pone.0158220
- Khorrami MH, Javid A, Izadpanaki MH, Alizadeh F, Zargham M, Khorrami F. Efficacy of long-term acting octreoide on reducing mucus production in patients with ileal neobladder. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2017; 15(1):e9–e13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clgc2016.10012.

Available from http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/arti cle/pii/S1558767316303214/

- Koch MO, McDougal WS. Nicotinic acid: treatment for the hyperchloremic acidosis following urinary diversion through intestinal segments. Chlorpromazine: adjuvant therapy for the metabolic derangements created by urinary diversion through intestinal segments. J Urol. 1985;134(1):162–9.
- Kovnerystyy O, Bruch-Gerharz D, Ruzicka T, Stege H. Sekundäres Lymphödem – Eine therapeutische Herausforderung. Hautarzt. 2006;57(4):333–5.
- Kurtz A. Funktion der Nieren und Regulation des Wasserund Elektrolythaushalts. In: Löffler G, Pertrides PE, Heinrich PC, editors. Biochemie und Pathobiochemie. 8th ed. Heidelberg: Springer; 2007.
- Mathur S, Plank L, Hill AG, Rice MA, Hill GL. Change in body composition, muscle function and energy expenditure after radical cystectomy. BJU Int. 2008;101 (8):973–7.
- May M, Fritsche H, Gilfrich C, Brookman-May S, Burger M, Otto W, Bolenz C, Trojan E, Herrmann E, Michel MS, Wülfing C, Tiemann A, Müller SC, Ellinger J, Buchner A, Stief CG, Tilki D, Wieland WF, Höfner T, Hohenfellner M, Haferkamp A, Roigas J, Müller O, Bretschneider-Ehrenberg P, Zacharias M, Gunia S, Bastian PJ. Einfluss des Alters auf das karzinomspezifische Überleben nach radikaler Zystektomie. Urologe. 2011;50(7):821–9.
- Naganuma T, Takemoto Y, Maeda S, Iwai T, Kuwabara N, Sholi T, Okamura M, Nakatani T. Chronic kidney disease in patients with ileal conduit urinary diversion. Exp Ther Med. 2012;4(6):962–6.
- N'Dow J, Robson CN, Metthews JN, Neal DE, Pearson JP. Reducing mucus production after urinary reconstruction: a prospective randomized trial. J Urol. 2001;165(5):1433–40.
- Norman K, Pichard C, Lochs H, Pirlich M. Prognostic impact of disease-related malnutrition. Clin Nutr. 2008;27(1):5–15.
- Pirlich M, Schutz T, Norman K, Gastell S, Lubke HJ, Bischoff SC. The Genman hospital malnutrition study. Clin Nutr. 2006;25(4):563–72.
- Schmid L, Zellmann K, Liedl B, Clemm C, Weber B. Rehabilitation. In: Tumorzentrum München, editor. Urogenitale Tumoren – Empfehlungen zur Diagnostik, Therapie und Nachsorge. 3rd ed. München/Wien/New York: Zuckschwerdt Verlag; 2003.
- Shigemura K, Tanaka K, Matsumoto M, Nakano Y, Shirakawa T, Miyata M, Yamashita M, Arkawa S, Fujisama M. Post-operative infection and prophylactic antibiotic administration after radical cystectomy with orthotopic neobladder urinary diversion. J Infect Chemother. 2012;18(4):479–84.
- Sivarajan G, Prabhu V, Taksler GB, Laze J, Lepor H. Ten-year outcomes of sexual function after radical prostatectomy: results of a prospective longitudinal study. Eur Urol. 2014;65(1):58–65.

- Stadler TC, Siebels M. Therapie der erektilen Dysfunktion nach uro-onkologischen Eingriffen oder Strahlentherapie. In: Tumorzentrum München Manual, editor. Manual Urogenitale Tumoren. 4th ed. München/ Wien/New York: W. Zuckschwerdt Verlag; 2008.
- Sullivan DH, Sun S, Walls RC. Protein-energy undernutrition amongm elderly hospitalized patients: a prospective study. JAMA. 1999;28(21):2013–2019.
- Suriano F, Gallucci M, Flammia GP, Musco S, Alcini A, Imbalzano G, Dicuonzo G. Bacteriuria in patients with an orthotopic ileal neobladder: urinary tract infection or asymptomatic bacteriuria? BJU Int. 2008;101 (12):1576–9.
- Tinelli A, Mynbaev OA, Tsin DA, Giorda G, Malvasi A, Guido M, Nezhat FR. Lymphocele prevention after pelvic laparoscopic lymphadenectomy by a collagen patch coated with human coagulation factors: a matched case control study. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2013;23(5):956–63.
- Tomlinson J, Wright D. Impact of erectile dysfunction and its subsequent treatment with sildenafil: qualitative study. BMJ. 2004;328:1037. Available from https://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC403839. Cited 2016 Dec 17
- Tries J. Kegel exercises enhanced by biofeedback. J Enterostomal Ther. 1990;17(2):67–76.
- Turk TM, Koleski FC, Albala DM. Incidence of urolithiasis in cystectomy patients after intestinal conduit or continent urinary diversion. World J Urol. 1999;17 (5):305–7.
- Vahlensieck W., Gäck M., Gleißner J., Liedke S., Otto U., Sauerwein D.[†], Schindler E., Schultheis H., Sommmer F., Templin R., Zellner M. Struktur- und Prozeßqualität der stationären urologischen Rehabilitation Urologe A 2005; 44(1): 51–56.
- Van der Aa F, Joniau S, van den Branden M, van Poppel H. Metabolic changes after urinary diversion. Adv Urol. 2011;2011:764325. https://doi.org/10.1155/ 2011/764325.
- Wagenlehner F, Pilatz A, Weidner W, Zwergel T, Zwergel U, Schlimmer P. Entzündung. In: Hautmann R, Gschwend JE, editors. Urologie. 5th ed. Berlin/Heidelberg: Springer; 2014.
- Weinberger V, Cibula D, Zikon M. Lymphocele: prevalence and management in gynecological malignancies. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther. 2014;14(3):307–17.
- Wiedemann A, Zumbé J. Situation der Physiotherapie in der Harninkontinenzbehandlung – Ergebnisse einer bundesweiten Umfrage GIH Referateband, 11. Deutscher Kongreß der GIH, Dresden; 1999.
- World Health Organisation. International classification of functioning, disability and health. Genf; 2001.
- Zellner M, Riedl R. Rehabilitation der Erektionsfunktion nach radikaler Prostatektomie. Potenzhilfen: Bessere Aufklärung schafft mehr Akzeptanz. Uro-News. 2008;10(3):28–34.
- Zellner M, Zellmann K, Strätz M. Uro-Onkologische Rehabilitation. In: Treiber U, Zaak D, editors. Manual urogenitale tumoren. 4th ed. München/ Wien/New York: W. Zuckschwerdt; 2008.

- Zellner M. Inkontinenz nach radikaler Prostatektomie und Zystektomie. Sind apparatives Kontinenztraining und Ganzkörpervibration effektiv? Urologe. 2011;50 (4):433–44.
- Zellner M, Ridderskamp D, Zanker F, Riedl R. Katabolie nach radikaler Zystektomie – Wirksamkeit einer hochdosierten Eiweißsubstitution. 40. Gemeinsame Tagung der Bayerischen Urologenvereinigung und der Österreichischen Gesellschaft für Urologie und Andrologie, Erlangen, 15 May 2014.
- Zellner M. Intermittierende Vakuumtherapie zur konservativen Behandlung postoperativer Lymphozelen nach radikaler Tumorchirurgie im kleinen Becken. 41. Gemeinsame Tagung der Österreichischen Gesellschaft für Urologie und Andrologie und der Bayerischen Urologenvereinigung, Linz, 11 June 2015–12. June 2015.
- Zettl S, Hartlapp J. Krebs und Sexualität. Ein Ratgeber für Krebspatienten und ihre Partner. St. Augustin: Weingärtner; 2008.



Follow-Up of Bladder Cancer

30

Helena Bock and Stephan Madersbacher

Contents

Non-muscle-Invasive Bladder Cancer	470
Low-Risk NMIBC	470
High-Risk NMIBC	470
Muscle-Invasive Bladder Cancer	470
Local Recurrence	470
Distant Recurrences	471
Follow-Up of Functional Outcomes and Complications	471
Follow-Up After Chemotherapy: Cardiovascular Aspects	472
Adherence to Follow-Up Guidelines	472
Conclusions	472
References	474

Abstract

The follow-up scheme of bladder cancer represents a balance between invasiveness, costs, and the risk of delaying a high-grade non-muscle-invasive/muscle-invasive tumor in the case of non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer (NMIBC) and of early detection of local and/or distant recurrence in muscle-invasive disease (MIBC). All recommendations are largely based on retrospective data analysis; prospective studies to determine, e.g., the

Department of Urology, Kaiser-Franz-Josef Hospital, Vienna, Austria

e-mail: lena.bock@hotmail.com; madersbacher@hotmail. com; stephan.madersbacher@wienkav.at

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_31 frequency of control cystoscopies and imaging are lacking. The follow-up scheme of NMIBC is driven by the risk group and of MIBC regarding the risk for local or distant metastases and of a recurrence in the upper urinary tract. More than 50% of all recurrences being detected are symptomatic; therefore a lifelong follow-up in asymptomatic patients is a matter of debate. Following radical cystectomy, follow-up should also include functional and metabolic aspects. The recommendations presented herein are primarily based on the recent guidelines of European Association of Urology (EAU). The guidelines compliance in daily practice regarding follow-up of bladder cancer remains low.

H. Bock · S. Madersbacher (⊠)

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

Non-muscle-Invasive Bladder Cancer

The high recurrence rate, the intense follow-up, and the potential need for, e.g., intravesical instillation therapy or radical cystectomy/trimodal therapy in the case of progression/muscle-invasive disease make bladder cancer one of the most expensive tumor entities. Therefore, the issue of follow-up is also a socioeconomical one.

The follow-up scheme of non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer (NMIBC) is based on cystoscopy and – depending on the risk group – on urine cytology and upper urinary tract imaging. Despite intensive research within the past two decades, no technique (including molecular urine marker) can currently supplement cystoscopy and urine cytology.

The main goal of the follow-up of NMIBC is to detect a progression to muscle-invasive disease or recurrent high-grade NMIBC as early as possible because a delay in diagnosis is associated with a worse oncological outcome. For low-risk recurrences, however, a successful therapy and even cure is not necessarily linked to early identification (Borhan et al. 2003; Fujii et al. 2003; Gofrit et al. 2006; Holmäng et al. 2001; Soloway et al. 2003). Hence, the optimal follow-up scheme is largely dependent on whether the initial diagnosis was a low-risk or an intermediate-/high-risk tumor.

All NMIBC have to undergo a control cystoscopy 3 months after the initial diagnosis. The findings of this cystoscopy are important predictors for the risk of future progression and recurrence (Gofrit et al. 2006; Holmäng et al. 2002; Palou et al. 2009; Power and Izawa 2016; Solsona et al. 2000).

Low-Risk NMIBC

The first control cystoscopy should be performed 3 months after the initial resection, thereafter another one 12 months after diagnosis. For the next 5 years, yearly cystoscopies should be obtained. Because of the low risk of recurrence 5 years after diagnosis, follow-up visits and control cystoscopies are no longer indicated. No upper urinary tract imaging is recommended for low-risk NMIBC (Mariappan et al. 2005).

High-Risk NMIBC

For the first 2 years, all patients should undergo a cystoscopy and urine cytology at 3-month intervals, thereafter at 6-month intervals for further 3 years. After 5 years, cystoscopy and urine cytology should be obtained annually. Because at 10 years after initial diagnosis recurrence is not uncommon, lifelong control visits are indicated beyond this time point. Upper urinary tract imaging should be considered at 1–2-year intervals preferentially by contrast CT scans including urography.

Muscle-Invasive Bladder Cancer

The optimal follow-up scheme for MIBC needs to incorporate the following aspects: overall risk of disease recurrence, timing of the recurrence, risk for local and/or distant metastases, risk for an upper urinary tract and/or urethral recurrence, and functional and metabolic consequences of the type of urinary diversion chosen.

Local Recurrence

A local recurrence after radical cystectomy comprises a soft tissue recurrence in the resection area or a lymph node recurrence in the area of the previous lymphadenectomy. The risk of a local recurrence following radical cystectomy is in the range of 5-15% and usually occurs within the first 2 years after surgery, in most cases within the first 6-18 months.

Risk factors for the development of a local recurrence are advanced local tumor stage at cystectomy, positive surgical margin, and positive pelvic lymph nodes. The prognosis of patients with a local recurrence is dismal (Mathers et al. 2008). Despite chemotherapy, radiotherapy, and surgical interventions, the median survival in these patients ranges between 4 and 8 months (Gofrit et al. 2006).

Urethral recurrence: the incidence of urethral recurrences in men is in the range of 1.5–6% and in women in 0.9%–4.0% following orthotopic bladder substitution and 6.4–11.1% following heterotopic bladder substitution. Urethral recurrences occur usually within the first 3 years after radical cystectomy. Prophylactic urethrectomy is no longer recommended in most patients. Independent predictors for urethral recurrence are cystectomy for NMIBC, prostate involvement, and a history for recurrent NMIBC. In women, the main risk factor is bladder neck disease (Gofrit et al. 2006).

There is little agreement on the follow-up, with some recommending routine surveillance with urethral wash and urine cytology, while others doubt on this approach. Urethral washes and urine cytology do not appear to affect survival. In men, however, there is a significant survival advantage if the urethra is detected asymptomatically versus symptomatically. Therefore, routine urethral follow-up seems to be justified in men with a high risk of urethral recurrence (e.g. in those with carcinoma in situ (Cis) in the blasser and particularly in the prostatic urethra).

Upper urinary tract urethral carcinomas (UTUC): UTUC occur in 1.8–6.0% of cases and represent the most common site for late recurrences (Gofrit et al. 2006). Median overall survival of affected patients is 10–55 months, and 60–67% of patients die of metastatic disease. A recent meta-analysis noted that 38% of UTUC recurrences were detected by routine follow-up, whereas in the remaining 62% because of symptoms (hematuria, pain). Multifocality increased the risk of UTUC threefold, while positive surgical ureteral or urethral margins increased the risk sevenfold. Radical nephroureterectomy can prolong survival (Sanderson et al. 2007).

Distant Recurrences

Up to 50% of patients develop distant metastases after radical cystectomy, in pT3/pT4 tumors this percentage lies between 32 and 62%, and in those with positive lymph nodes, the risk further increases to 52-70%. Almost 90% of all distant

metastases (extra pelvic lymph nodes, liver, bone, and lung) occur within the first 3 years after radical cystectomy. Despite regular follow-up more than 50% of distant recurrences are detected because of symptoms; hence the rationale for a close follow-up in asymptomatic patients remains controversial (Cagiannos et al. 2009; Mathers et al. 2008; Vrooman et al. 2010). Some studies have demonstrated no impact on survival despite routine monitoring; others have shown that early detection improves survival (e.g., lung metastases) (Giannarini et al. 2010; Volkmer et al. 2009).

Although general recommendations are not based on a high level of evidence, a closer follow-up could be considered in patients with locally advanced disease or positive lymph nodes. The suggested follow-up includes imaging of the chest, the upper urinary tract, the abdomen, and the pelvis at 3–6-month intervals, thereafter as clinically indicated. In the case of bladder preservation, cystoscopy and urine cytology with selected bladder mapping should be performed at 3–6-month intervals for 2 years, thereafter as clinically indicated.

Urethral wash cytology is recommended in patients with Cis within the bladder and – particularly – within the prostatic urethra.

Follow-Up of Functional Outcomes and Complications

Apart from oncological surveillance, patients who received a urinary diversion deserve also a functional follow-up. Complications related to urinary diversion are detected in 45% of patients during the first 5 years after surgery; this rate further increases over time (Soukup et al. 2012). The functional complications are diverse and include vitamin B12 deficiency, metabolic acidosis, worsening of renal function, urinary infection, urolithiasis, stenosis of ureteral-intestinal anastomosis, stoma complications in patients with ileal conduits, and neobladder continence and emptying problems (Soukup et al. 2012). In women, two-thirds need to catheterize their orthotopic bladder substitutes, while almost 45% do not void their bladder substitutes spontaneously at all. More recently, also a 21% increased risk of fractures was described as compared to no cystectomy, due to chronic metabolic acidosis and subsequent long-term bone loss (Gupta et al. 2014).

Therefore, liver- and renal function tests and serum electrolytes should be quantified at 3–6 month intervals for 2 years and thereafter as clinically indicated. If a continent urinary reservoir was created, the patient should be monitored for Vitamin B12 deficiency annually.

Follow-Up After Chemotherapy: Cardiovascular Aspects

Platinum-based chemotherapy (cisplatin, carboplatin) represents the first-line chemotherapy for transitional cell cancer in both the neoadjuvant and adjuvant setting. These substances harbor cardiovascular toxicity including acute coronary syndrome, angina pectoris, myocardial infarction, arterial thromboembolic events, cerebrovascular events, and pulmonary emboli.

In retrospective studies the risk for thromboembolic event in bladder cancer patients receiving cisplatin/carboplatin was in the range of 13–20%. The long-term risk is largely unknown (Gupta et al. 2016).

Bladder cancer is a tumor of the elderly, and many patients with advanced/metastatic bladder cancer have cardiovascular comorbidities and risk factors. There is a need to identify risk factors for developing cardiovascular events and to develop strategies to reduce risk of cardiovascular events during/after chemotherapy. In any case, the follow-up of these patients should also comprise cardiovascular and thromboembolic complications.

Adherence to Follow-Up Guidelines

There are considerable concerns that practice patterns in patients with bladder cancer deviate substantially from guideline recommendations. Chamie et al. analyzed this issue based on a SEER database for patients with high-grade NMIBC. Of the 4545 patients, only one received all the recommended measures (routine cystoscopy, cytology, upper urinary tract imaging). Approximately 42% of physicians have not performed at least one cystoscopy, one cytology, and one instillation of immunotherapy for a single patient nested to their practice (Chamie et al. 2011). Ehdaie et al. investigated the same issue in 3757 patients following radical cystectomy - again - based on the SEER database. Adherence to all recommended investigations was only 17% for the first and the second year. Among patients surviving 2 years, only 9% had a complete surveillance over this time period (Ehdaie et al. 2014). Both studies demonstrate that practice patterns deviate considerably from the respective guideline recommendations. Guideline adherence seems to be correlated to surgical volume. These data suggest an important opportunity for quality improvement in bladder cancer care by a higher penetration of follow-up guidelines in daily practice.

Conclusions

In a recent review, Power and Izawa reviewed the guidelines on non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer, including recommendations of EAU, CUA, AUA, NCCN, and NICE (Power and Izawa 2016). The authors concluded that these guidelines provide considerable consensus regarding disease management. Regarding follow-up the authors state that – despite the fact that there is no high-level evidence to support definitive recommendations on specific follow-up schedules all guidelines recommend comparable schedules including cystoscopy/cytology and upper urinary tract imaging in high-grade NMIBC every 1-2 years (Figs. 1 and 2). Guidelines compliance in daily practise remains low; strategies are required to further enhance their acceptance/ implemantation.



Fig. 1 Follow-up scheme of non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer



**RFT: renal function tests



References

- AUA. American Urological association. Guidelines. Available from: https://www.auanet.org/education/guide lines/bladder-cancer.cfm
- Borhan A, et al. Grade progression and regression in recurrent urothelial cancer. J Urol. 2003;169:2106.
- Cagiannos I, et al. Surveillance strategies after definitive therapy of invasive bladder cancer. Can Urol Assoc J. 2009;3:S237.
- Chamie K, et al. Compliance with guidelines for patients with bladder cancer: variation in the delivery of care. Cancer. 2011;117(23):5392–401. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/cncr.26198. Epub 2011 Jul 11
- CUA. Canadian Urological Association guidelines. Available from: http://www.cua.org/themes/web/assets/files/ guidelines/en/3320.pdf
- EAU. European association of urology. Guidelines. Available from: https://uroweb.org/guideline/non-muscleinvasive-bladder-cancer/
- Ehdaie B, et al. Adherence to surveillance guidelines after radical cystectomy: a population-based analysis. Urol Oncol. 2014;32(6):779–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. urolonc.2014.01.024. Epub 2014 Jun 13
- Fujii Y, et al. Long-term outcome of bladder papillary urothelial neoplasms of low malignant potential. BJU Int. 2003;92:559.
- Giannarini G, et al. Do patients benefit from routine follow-up to detect recurrences after radical cystectomy and ileal orthotopic bladder substitution? Eur Urol. 2010;58:486.
- Gofrit ON, et al. Watchful waiting policy in recurrent Ta G1 bladder tumors. Eur Urol. 2006;49:303.
- Gupta A, et al. Risk of fracture after radical cystectomy and urinary diversion for bladder cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32:3291.
- Gupta A, et al. Risk of vascular toxicity with platinum based chemotherapy in elderly patients with bladder cancer. J Urol. 2016;195(1):33–40. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.juro.2015.08.088. Epub 2015 Sep 1
- Holmäng S, et al. Stage progression in Ta papillary urothelial tumors: relationship to grade, immunohistochemical expression of tumor markers, mitotic frequency and DNA ploidy. J Urol. 2001;165:1124.

- Holmäng S, et al. Stage Ta-T1 bladder cancer: the relationship between findings at first followup cystoscopy and subsequent recurrence and progression. J Urol. 2002;167:1634.
- Mariappan P, et al. A surveillance schedule for G1Ta bladder cancer allowing efficient use of check cystoscopy and safe discharge at 5 years based on a 25-year prospective database. J Urol. 2005;173:1108.
- Mathers MJ, et al. Is there evidence for a multidisciplinary follow-up after urological cancer? An evaluation of subsequent cancers. World J Urol. 2008;26:251.
- NCCN. National comprehensive cancer network guidelines. Available from: https://www.nccn.org/profes sionals/physician_gls/f_guidelines.asp
- NICE. National institute for health and care excellence guidelines. Available from: https://www.nice.org.uk/ guidance/ng2/chapter/1-recommendations
- Palou J, et al. Recurrence at three months and high-grade recurrence as prognostic factor of progression in multivariate analysis of T1G2 bladder tumors. Urology. 2009;73:1313.
- Power NE, Izawa J. Comparison of guidelines on non-muscle invasive bladder cancer (EAU, CUA, AUA, NCCN, NICE). Bladder Cancer. 2016;2(1):27–36. Review
- Sanderson KM, et al. Upper tract urothelial recurrence following radical cystectomy for transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: an analysis of 1,069 patients with 10-year followup. J Urol. 2007;177:2088.
- Soloway MS, et al. Expectant management of small, recurrent, noninvasive papillary bladder tumors. J Urol. 2003;170:438.
- Solsona E, et al. The 3-month clinical response to intravesical therapy as a predictive factor for progression in patients with high risk superficial bladder cancer. J Urol. 2000;164:685.
- Soukup V, et al. Follow-up after surgical treatment of bladder cancer: a critical analysis of the literature. Eur Urol. 2012;62:290.
- Volkmer BG, et al. Oncological followup after radical cystectomy for bladder cancer-is there any benefit? J Urol. 2009;181:1587.
- Vrooman OP, et al. Follow-up of patients after curative bladder cancer treatment: guidelines vs. practice. Curr Opin Urol. 2010;20:437.

Part IV

Renal Cancer



Epidemiology of Renal Cell Carcinoma **31** and Its Predisposing Risk Factors

Wayne B. Harris

Contents

Introduction	479
Incidence and Mortality	481
Age and Gender	481
Race and Ethnicity	481
Disparities in Clinical Outcome	482
Lifestyle Factors	482 482 483 483
Clinical Conditions Excess Body Weight and Obesity Hypertension	484 484 484 485
Renal Disease	485 485 486 486 486 486 487 487
Gallstones	487

W. B. Harris (🖂)

Department of Hematology and Medical Oncology, Winship Cancer Institute of Emory University, Atlanta, GA, USA

Section of Hematology/Oncology, Medical Specialty Care, Atlanta Veterans Affairs Health Care System, Decatur, GA, USA e-mail: wharr01@emory.edu

© This is a U.S. Government work and not under copyright protection in the US; foreign copyright protection may apply 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 55 477

Reproductive and Hormonal Factors	487
Increased Number of Pregnancies	487
Hysterectomy Status	488
Medications and Medical Therapies Analgesics Exposure to Chemotherapy as a Child	488 488 488
Occupational and Environmental Exposures Trichloroethylene Metals, Coal, and Petroleum Products Radiation	488 488 489 489
Family History: Relatives with Kidney Cancer and Other Forms of Cancer	490
Hereditary Disorders with Renal Tumors	490 490 491 491 491 492 492 492
The Cancer Genome Atlas Clear Cell RCC Papillary RCC Chromophobe RCC	492 492 493 493
Less Common Renal Neoplasms Oncocytoma Collecting Duct RCC Renal Medullary Carcinoma Translocation Carcinomas Sarcomatoid Tumors Clinical Outcomes	493 493 494 494 494 494 495
Rare Mechanisms of Renal Carcinogenesis: ALK Rearrangements	495
Summary	495
References	495

Abstract

A more complete picture of the epidemiology and risk factors for developing renal cell carcinoma (RCC) is rapidly emerging at the confluence of the seemingly disparate fields of toxicology, epidemiology, pathology, pharmacology, information technology, genomic medicine, and clinical oncology. The Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) of the National Cancer Institute and the National Human Genome Research Institute of the United States was launched in 2005. The primary goal for constructing the Cancer Genome Atlas was to provide researchers with comprehensive catalogs of the key genomic changes that occur in many major types and subtypes of cancer in order to accelerate advances in developing more effective ways to diagnose, treat, and prevent cancer. The collection of samples is complete for the three most common forms of RCC: clear cell, papillary, and chromophobe. Extensive amounts of data are now publicly available via the Data Portal for the Genomic Data Commons (GDC). In addition, in 2011, the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC), a division of the World Health Organization (WHO) of the United Nations, published an updated monograph in an extended series on human carcinogens and preventable exposures associated with human cancers. Subsequently, the IARC also published an update of the classification of renal tumors in 2016 based, in large part, on an extensive review of the literature that was conducted by the International Society of Urological Pathology (ISUP). Furthermore, multiple, large-scale epidemiologic studies and meta-analyses have helped to clarify the magnitude of the impact of certain predisposing risk factors for developing RCC including poorly understood and poorly appreciated differences in racial predisposition for the common histologic subtypes. The goal of this chapter is to present an update of these wide-ranging findings in a way that is well documented and easily understood.

Introduction

Cancers of the kidney are generally referred to as renal cell carcinomas (RCCs); however, this term is not specific as it encompasses a number of histologic subtypes. Historically, kidney cancers were referred to as "hypernephromas," a term that can be traced back to the German pathologist, Paul Grawitz, who first proposed a theory in 1883 that these tumors originate in the adrenal gland and not the kidney (Delahunt knowledge hub). Though this theory was eventually proven to be incorrect, it illustrates the historical perspective of defining pathology exclusively on the basis of a specified tissue of origin. This can be particularly valuable when tumors arise in contiguous anatomic structures such as the adrenal gland, the kidney, and the renal pelvis. However, it is important to bear in mind that tumors of the kidney are not always malignant and that malignant tumors may be derived from different histologic structures within the kidney such as the cortex, the medulla, or the collecting ducts. Mixed histologic subtypes may also occur. Of note, cancers of the renal pelvis are typically of urothelial origin making them similar to bladder cancer but unrelated to RCC. Since kidneys are paired organs, tumors may arise in one or the other or in both, either simultaneously or sequentially. Furthermore, some patients have a genetic predisposition to developing RCC though most do not. If no germline mutations can be found, as is usually the case, the tumor is classified as "sporadic." Even when specific risk factors and molecular pathways have been identified for carcinogenesis in sporadic RCC, it is not clear why these cancers develop in some patients, but not in others who have similar risk profiles. Sporadic tumor types that are commonly seen in adults are rarely seen in children and vice versa. In addition, the proportional distribution of histologic subtypes among African-American adults is distinct from that of Caucasians to a degree that is clinically meaningful (Olshan et al. 2013). These are just some of the challenges investigators must face when they attempt to organize this vast array of information into protocols and guidelines that are useful and user-friendly for everyone involved in the care of patients with RCC. Data published in recent years have helped to more clearly define the lifestyles, medical conditions, and environmental exposures that increase the risk of developing sporadic forms of RCC.

The fourth edition of the World Health Organization (WHO) classification of urogenital tumors, the "WHO blue book," was published in 2016 (Moch et al. 2016). New findings with respect to the molecular and cellular interactions that define malignant behavior were reviewed and incorporated with an appreciation for the presence of a spectrum of genetically heterogeneous clones within the primary tumor as well as metastatic sites. Though standards for quantifying changes in mutational status over time were not specifically addressed, behavior codes were added with the goal of systematically conveying the malignant potential of each entity. As summarized in Table 1, this system identifies 16 types of renal cell tumors in adults. Two of these entities are benign as reflected in the behavior code of "/0" (papillary adenoma and oncocytoma). Two others were assigned a behavior code of "/1" indicating that they have low malignant potential (multilocular cystic renal neoplasm of low malignant potential and clear cell papillary RCC). The remaining 12 tumor types received a malignant designation

•	
Renal cell tumors	Codes
Clear cell renal cell carcinoma	8310/3
Multilocular cystic renal neoplasm of low	8316/1*
malignant potential	
Papillary renal cell carcinoma	8260/3
Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell carcinoma-associated renal cell carcinoma	8311/3
Chromophobe renal cell carcinoma	8317/3
Collecting duct carcinoma	8319/3
Renal medullary carcinoma	8510/3*
MiT family translocation renal cell carcinomas	8311/3*
Succinate dehydrogenase-deficient renal cell carcinoma	8311/3
Mucinous tubular and spindle cell carcinoma	8480/3*
Tubulocystic renal cell carcinoma	8316/3*
Acquired cystic disease-associated renal cell carcinoma	8316/3
Clear cell papillary renal cell carcinoma	8323/1
Renal cell carcinoma, unclassified	8312/3
Papillary adenoma	8260/0
Oncocytoma	8260/0
Metanephric tumors	_
Metanephric adenoma	8325/0
Metanephric adenofibroma	9013/0
Metanephric stromal tumor	8935/1
Nephroblastic and cystic tumors occurring mainly in children	-
Nephrogenic rests	_
Nephroblastoma	8960/3
Cystic partially differentiated	8959/1
nephroblastoma	
Pediatric cystic nephroma	8959/0
Mesenchymal tumors	-
Mesenchymal tumors occurring mainly	-
in children	
Clear cell sarcoma	8964/3
Rhabdoid tumor	8963/3
Congenital mesoblastic nephroma	8960/1
Ossifying renal tumor of infancy	8967/0
Mesenchymal tumors occurring mainly in adults	-
Leiomyosarcoma	8890/3
Angiosarcoma	9120/3
Rhabdomyosarcoma	8900/3
Osteosarcoma	9180/3
Synovial sarcoma	9040/3
Ewing sarcoma	9364/3
Angiomyolipoma	8860/0

Table 1 The 2016 World Health Organization classification of tumors of the kidney

(continued)

Table 1 (continue	ed)
-------------------	-----

Epithelioid angiomyolipoma	8860/1*
Leiomyoma	8890/0
Hemangioma	9120/0
Lymphangioma	9170/0
Hemangioblastoma	9161/1
Juxtaglomerular cell tumor	8361/0
Renomedullary interstitial cell tumor	8966/0
Schwannoma	9560/0
Solidarity fibrous tumor	8815/1
Mixed epithelial and stromal tumor family	-
Cystic nephroma	8959/0
Mixed epithelial and stromal tumor	8959/0
Neuroendocrine tumors	-
Well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumor	8240/3
Large cell neuroendocrine carcinoma	8013/3
Small cell neuroendocrine carcinoma	8041/3
Pheochromocytoma	8700/0
Miscellaneous tumors	-
Renal hematologic neoplasms	-
Germ cell tumors	-
Metastatic tumors	-

* New morphology codes that were approved by the Committee for the International Classification of Diseases for Oncology (ICD-O) of the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) of the World Health Organization (WHO)

with a behavior code of "/3." Four of these malignant tumors were reported as new entities including renal medullary carcinoma, MiT family translocation RCCs, mucinous tubular and spindle cell carcinoma, and tubulocystic RCC.

The updated WHO classification system also lists other neoplasms of the kidney as shown in Table 1 under the following categories: metanephric tumors (3 types), nephroblastic and cystic tumors occurring mainly in children (4 types), mesenchymal tumors occurring mainly in children (4 types), mesenchymal tumors occurring mainly in adults (16 types), mixed epithelioid and stromal tumor family (2 types), neuroendocrine tumors (4 types), miscellaneous tumors (2 types), and metastatic tumors. The remainder of this chapter will be dedicated to a review of the 12 types of tumors in the renal cell tumors category that exhibit malignant behavior in adults with an emphasis on the three most common histologic subtypes: clear cell, papillary, and chromophobe.

Incidence and Mortality

It is estimated that there will be 63,990 new cases of kidney and renal pelvis cancer in the United States in 2017 as well as 14,400 deaths (Siegel et al. 2017). The incidence of RCC has rapidly increased for more than 20 years as computerized tomography and other imaging modalities have become widely accessible (National Cancer Institute 2014). Internationally, cancer incidence and mortality estimates were reported in 2012 for 25 cancers in the 40 countries of the four United Nations-defined areas of Europe and for the European Union (EU-27) (Ferlay et al. 2013). A total of 115,200 new cases of cancer of the kidney, renal pelvis, and ureter were reported in these countries. Of note, these three cancers are considered to be a single cancer site in tumor registries. The kidney was the seventh most common cancer site with respect to the number of new cases and eighth in terms of age-standardized rates per 100,000 in the population. A total of 49,000 deaths were reported with an age-standardized rate of 4.7 per 100,000 for mortality. International trends generally show an increase in incidence for RCC though trends for decreases in mortality appear to vary geographically (Znaor et al. 2015).

Age and Gender

Sporadic RCC is typically seen in older patients with a median age at the time of diagnosis of 64. RCC is uncommon under the age of 40 and is rarely seen in children. In the United States, the incidence of kidney and renal pelvis cancer was 1.9 times higher for men relative to women from 2009 to 2013 with a mortality rate that was 2.3 times higher for men in this time frame (Siegel et al. 2017). The underlying reasons for these gender-associated differences are not clear.

Race and Ethnicity

Age-adjusted rates per 100,000 population for the incidence of kidney and renal pelvis cancer in the United States were highest for American Indian/

Alaska Natives followed by non-Hispanic blacks, non-Hispanic whites, Hispanics, and Asian/ Pacific Islanders in 2009 to 2013. Likewise, the rates of death in 2010 to 2014 varied widely being highest in American Indian/Alaska Natives and lowest among Asian/Pacific Islanders. Geographic variations are prominent in this data set which may reflect differences in the prevalence of risk factors for sporadic RCC such as obesity, smoking, and hypertension (White et al. 2014).

While genomic and transcriptomic data on differences in clinical outcome by race are extremely limited, potential differences in somatic mutation rates and RNA expression were examined in a recent study of clear cell RCC (ccRCC) (Krishnan et al. 2016). The discovery cohort consisted of 419 ccRCC tumor data sets for whites and 19 for blacks from The Cancer Genome Atlas-Kidney Renal Clear Cell Carcinoma (TCGA-KIRC) database repository versus 125 whites and 10 blacks in the external validation cohort from a publicly available single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) data set in the Gene Expression Omnibus database repository of the National Center for Biotechnology Information (accession code: GSE25540). These investigators found that African-American patients have less frequent inactivation of the von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) gene along with decreased upregulation of hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF)associated gene signatures than white patients. Additional studies were carried out that focused on inter-tumor heterogeneity with respect to the ccA and ccB molecular subtypes of ccRCC that have recently been described (Serie et al. 2017). Significant enrichment of the ccB molecular subtype was detected in tumors from African-Americans relative to whites. Taken as a whole, one may infer that these genomic differences could lead to higher rates of drug resistance to vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF)targeted therapy in blacks, the most widely used form of targeted target for RCC. Though this explanation is biologically plausible, the degree to which it actually contributes to the persistence of racial disparities in overall survival (OS) in the targeted therapy era has yet to be determined.

There is evidence that the relative distribution of histologic subtypes of RCC varies by race (Olshan et al. 2013). Data from the US Surveillance, Epidemiology and End Results (SEER) Program (18 sites) were used to track changes in the incidence of RCC between 2001 and 2009 for the most common histologic subtypes with an analytic focus on racial differences. The final cohort included a total of 52,924 patients with clear cell, papillary, and chromophobe RCC. Unfortunately, this SEER database does not capture subtype-specific classifications such as papillary type 1 and papillary type 2. Furthermore, a substantial number of tumors in this database were characterized as NOS (not otherwise specified) with respect to subtype, though there were no significant differences in this regard with respect to race (37% for whites and 41% for blacks). Overall, 48% of the tumors were clear cell, 37% were NOS, 10% were papillary, and 5% were chromophobe. After excluding RCC NOS cases from the primary analysis, 77% of the tumors were clear cell, 16% were papillary, and 7% were chromophobe. The proportion of patients with ccRCC was significantly higher for whites when compared to blacks (50% vs. 31%, respectively). Conversely, blacks were much more likely to have papillary RCC than whites (23% vs. 9%). Moreover, racial differences in the proportionate incidence of RCC subtypes appear to be increasing with time.

Disparities in Clinical Outcome

The associations of demographic and clinical characteristics with patient survival have been studied from the perspective of potential racial disparities (Chow et al. 2013). This study included 4359 black patients and 34,991 white patients in the SEER database (12 registries) spanning the years of 1992 to 2007 which largely encompasses the era when surgery and cytokine therapy were the standard forms of treatment along with the emerging era of targeted therapy that began in December of 2005. These authors concluded that patients with RCC who are white consistently have a survival advantage over those who are black, regardless of age, gender, tumor stage or size, histological subtype, or surgical treatment.

The relative OS rate at 5 years was 72.6% with a 95% confidence interval (CI) of 72.0%-73.2% for whites versus 68.0% for blacks (95% CI 66.2%-69.8%). Survival was higher for women than men, and younger patients tended to live longer than older patients. These data confirm that whites were more likely to have ccRCC than blacks, whereas the papillary and chromophobe subtypes were relatively more common in blacks. OS at 5 years for patients who did no undergo nephrectomy (10.5% of whites and 14.5% of blacks) was equally poor when compared to patients who had the primary tumor removed. Comorbid conditions such as hypertension were more common in blacks than in whites and may contribute to the observed discrepancies in OS by race.

Lifestyle Factors

Cigarette Smoking

Cigarette smoking is a well-established risk factor for developing RCC that is completely avoidable. The impact of tobacco exposure on the incidence and mortality of bladder cancer and RCC was recently updated in a systematic review of original articles in the English literature that had been published as of August of 2013 and listed in PubMed (Cumberbatch et al. 2016). The possible correlation between smoking cessation and a decrease in the risk of death was also explored. Of the 2683 articles that were identified, 107 met inclusion criteria of which 24 specifically investigated RCC. These articles were either casecontrol, cohort, or nested case-control studies with incidence or disease-specific mortality reported as the outcome in terms of odds ratio (OR), hazard ratio (HR), or relative risk (RR) estimates with 95% CIs. A meta-analysis of risks was performed that revealed a pooled RR for RCC incidence of 1.31 (95% CI 1.22-1.40) for all smokers, 1.36 (95% CI 1.19-1.56) for current smokers, and 1.16 (95%) CI 1.08–1.25) for former smokers. The corresponding risk of disease-specific mortality was 1.23 (95% CI 1.08-1.40), 1.37 (95% CI 1.19–1.59), and 1.02 (95% CI 0.90–1.15). The observation that incidence and risk of death were highest among current smokers and lowest among former smokers was the basis for the conclusion that smoking cessation confers benefit.

Alcoholic and Nonalcoholic Beverage Consumption

The National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism has established that a standard alcoholic drink in the United States contains 14.0 grams (0.6 ounces) of pure alcohol (https://pubs. niaaa.nih.gov/publications/Practitioner/pocketgui de/pocket guide2.htm accessed 04/07/2017). This is the amount of alcohol that is typically found in 12 ounces of beer, 8 ounces of malt liquor, 5 ounces of wine, or 1.5 ounces (a "shot") of 80 proof of liquor. In the Dietary Guidelines for Americans 2015–2020, the federal government defined moderate alcohol intake as one drink a day for women and up to two drinks a day for men (https://health.gov/dietaryguidelines/ 2015/accessed 04/07/2017). For women, heavy alcohol consumption was defined as having more than 3 drinks on any day or more than 7 drinks a week versus more than 4 drinks on any day or more than 14 drinks per week for men. Extensive epidemiological research has led to strong consensus that an association exists between drinking alcohol and the risk of developing certain types of cancer including cancers of the head and neck, esophagus, liver, breast, colon, and rectum. The data have been inconsistent for other forms of cancer. However, a dose-response association has been reported for RCC indicating that alcohol may actually decrease the risk of developing RCC (Bellocco et al. 2012).

Dose-response meta-analysis was performed for 15 case-control studies that were published in the English literature between 1980 and March of 2010 reporting categorical risk estimates for a series of exposure levels to alcohol. Surprisingly, an inverse association was observed between alcohol consumption and RCC for the overall alcohol intake group (OR 0.67, 95% CI 0.62–0.73) as well as subgroups that were stratified by gender, study design, geographical region, specific beverages, and alcohol assessment. A dose-response meta-analysis showed that an increase in alcohol consumption of 12 g of ethanol per day was associated with a 5% statistically significant decreased risk of RCC. These findings were confirmed in an independent meta-analysis of 20 observational studies published through November of 2010 (4 cohort, 1 pooled, and 15 case-control), the dose-risk relation was assessed in terms of RR and 95% CI. The estimated RRs were 0.85 (95% CI 0.80-0.92) for any alcohol drinking, 0.90 (95% CI 0.83-0.97) for light drinking of 0.01–12.49 g/day, 0.79 (95%) CI 0.71–0.88) for moderate drinking of 12.5-49.9 g/day, and 0.89 (95% CI 0.58-1.39) for heavy drinking of ≥ 50 g/day (Bellocco et al. 2012).

The potential impact of total fluid consumption on the risk of RCC has been examined in a Canadian study to explore the hypothesis of a possible diluting effect on carcinogens (Hu et al. 2009). Questionnaires were completed by 1138 newly diagnosed, histologically confirmed RCC cases and 5039 population controls between the years of 1994 and 1997 in 8 Canadian provinces. Higher total fluid intake was associated with an increased risk of RCC with an OR for the highest versus the lowest quartile of 1.49 (95% CI 1.20-1.85). Similarly, the total intake of juices and coffee was related to the risk of RCC with ORs for the highest versus the lowest quartile of 1.53 (95% CI 1.18-1.99) and 1.33 (95% CI 1.07-1.66), respectively. These positive associations were stronger in men, but not in women. Higher coffee intake was more strongly associated with RCC in normal weight subjects. As confirmed in subsequent studies, total intake of alcohol was inversely associated with the risk of RCC. Intake of tap water (not in coffee or tea), bottled water, tea, soft drinks, and milk was not related to RCC.

Physical Activity

The association between physical activity and RCC risk was examined in a systematic review and meta-analysis of 19 studies based on a total of 2,327,322 subjects and 10,756 cases in which

high versus low levels of physical activity were compared (Behrens and Leitzmann 2013). An inverse association was observed with a summary RR from random-effects meta-analysis of 0.88 (95% CI 0.79–0.97). When risk estimates were restricted to high-quality studies, the inverse association between physical activity and risk of RCC was strengthened (RR 0.78; 95% CI 0.66–0.92). These investigators did not detect an effect modification by adiposity, hypertension, type 2 diabetes, smoking, gender, or geographic region.

Sedentary behavior has also been assessed as a risk factor for RCC in older adults (George et al. 2011). In this study, sedentary behavior was defined as a cluster of activities adopted in a sitting or lying posture where little energy is being expended. This prospective investigation of prolonged sitting time and risk of RCC was conducted among 300,000 older adults. After controlling for known risk factors for RCC, the investigators did not find evidence of an association between RCC risk in the elderly and time spent sitting while watching television or videos per day.

Clinical Conditions

Excess Body Weight and Obesity

Obesity is a well-established predisposing factor for carcinogenesis. Body mass index (BMI) is a parameter that has been used to uniformly define overweight (BMI 25.0-29.9) and three classes of obesity: class 1 (BMI 30.0-34.9), class 2 (BMI 35.0–39.9), and class 3 (BMI \geq 40.0). BMI is defined as the weight in kilograms divided by the square of the height in meters. The International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) recently convened a working group to reassess the preventive effects of weight control on cancer risk (Lauby-Secretan et al. 2016). More than 1000 epidemiological studies were reviewed. These investigators concluded that the RR of developing RCC was 1.8 (95% CI 1.7-1.9) for the highest BMI category versus the normal BMI. They also determined that the strength of the evidence was sufficient to draw this conclusion (vs. strength of evidence that is either limited or inadequate).

The fact that obesity increases the risk of RCC makes the results of studies on the impact of obesity on clinical outcome in patients who undergo nephrectomy counterintuitive. A metaanalysis of the English literature through September of 2011 was conducted of studies that had an endpoint of OS (10 studies; 6518 patients), cancer-specific survival (CSS; 15 studies; 12,175 patients), or recurrence-free survival (RFS; 8 studies; 7165 patients). A multivariate analysis showed higher OS (HR 0.45, 95% CI 0.29-0.68) and CSS (HR 0.47, 95% CI 0.29-0.77)) in obese patients than in normal weight patients. The investigators concluded that preoperative BMI is an independent prognostic indicator for survival among patients with RCC (Choi et al. 2013).

Hypertension

The relative contribution of BMI and hypertension to the risk of developing RCC was explored in a study of 759 Swedish men with RCC along with 136 men with cancers of the renal pelvis (Chow et al. 2000). These men were diagnosed between 1971 and 1992 and followed until death or the end of 1995. Estimates of RR were adjusted for age, smoking status, BMI, and diastolic blood pressure. A dose-dependent association was observed for BMI as well as hypertension. The risk of RCC increased by 30% to 60% for the middle group and nearly doubled for the upper group when patients were divided into three groups (lower 3/8ths vs. middle 3/8ths vs. upper 2/8ths) with respect to BMI (p value for the trend, <0.001). Similarly, there was a direct association between higher blood pressure and higher risk of RCC (p value for the trend, < 0.001 for the diastolic pressure, and 0.007 for the systolic pressure). The authors concluded that higher BMI and elevated blood pressure independently increase the longterm risk of RCC in men, whereas a reduction in blood pressure lowers the risk.

The relationship between hypertension, antihypertensive treatments, and the risk of RCC was examined in a meta-analysis of 18 studies published from 1966 to 2006 (Corrao et al. 2007). The authors fit random effect models to the original data to obtain pooled estimates for the effects of interest. These investigators reported a significant increase in the risk of RCC in patients with hypertension (pooled OR 1.62, 95% CI 1.24-2.12). In addition, increased risk was detected in patients who used diuretic antihypertensives (1.43, 95% CI 1.12-1.83) as well as those who used non-diuretic antihypertensives (1.51, 95% CI 1.21-1.87). However, the effect of diuretics was only significant in women (1.92, 95% CI 1.59-2.33), but not in men (1.18, 95% CI 0.93–1.49). When known risk factors for RCC were taken into account, the effect of non-diuretic antihypertensives on the pooled estimate of risk was no longer significant (1.17, 95% CI 0.94-1.46). The authors concluded that these data are not sufficient to provide a definitive answer regarding hypertension, antihypertensive treatments, and the risk of developing RCC.

Diabetes Mellitus

The role of diabetes mellitus as a predisposing factor for developing RCC has not clearly been established. The incidence of RCC in patients with diabetes was explored in a meta-analysis of 7 case-control studies and 17 cohort studies (Bao et al. 2013). While an increase in the incidence of RCC was observed for patients with diabetes (RR 1.40, 95% CI 1.16–1.69), there was no increase in mortality (RR 1.12, 95% CI 0.99–1.20). The increased risk of RCC was independent of alcohol consumption, BMI/obesity, and smoking. The authors concluded that diabetes mellitus may increase the risk of RCC for both women and men.

Chronic Kidney Disease and End-Stage Renal Disease

Patients with end-stage renal disease (ESRD) have a higher risk of developing RCC (Yanik et al. 2016). Recently a cohort of 202,195 kidney transplant candidates and recipients was identified by linking the Scientific Registry of Transplant Recipients to cancer registries in the United

States. The incidence of cancer was assessed based on intervals of kidney function (time with a transplant) versus the incidence during intervals of nonfunction (waitlist or time after transplant failure), adjusting for demographic factors. Interestingly, the investigators found that the incidence of specific forms of cancer changed in an alternating fashion with each successive interval. Higher rates of non-Hodgkin's lymphoma, melanoma, and cancers of the lung, pancreas, and non-epithelial skin were noted during intervals of function versus higher rates for RCC and thyroid cancers during intervals of nonfunction.

The predisposition of patients with chronic kidney disease (CKD) to developing RCC is less well established. The association between level of kidney function and subsequent cancer risk was assessed in a retrospective cohort study of 1,190,538 adults who were >40 years of age, who were also receiving care within a healthcare delivery system and who had their kidney function assessed between 2000 and 2008 with no prior history of cancer (Lowrance et al. 2014). During the period of follow-up, 76,809 cancers were identified in 72,875 subjects. Though no significant associations were observed between the estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR in terms of milliliters per minute per 1.73 m²) and the incidence of prostate, breast, lung, colorectal, or any cancer overall, reduced eGFR was associated with an independently higher risk of RCC and urothelial cancer (eGFR <30). After adjustment of the HR for age, sex, race, socioeconomic status, comorbidities, proteinuria, hematuria, BMI, smoking status, imaging use, health-care use, and specific prescription medications, the rate of any incident RCC increased by 39% for eGFR 45-59 and more than twofold for eGFR <30 when eGFR 60-89 was used as the reference range. The increased rate was greater for ccRCC than non-clear cell though the sample size was small.

Polycystic Kidney Disease

A recent population-based cohort study was conducted in Taiwan that employed a propensity score-matched analysis to assess the risk of developing cancer in patients with polycystic kidney disease who did not have CKD or ESRD (Yu et al. 2016). In this study, 4346 patients who met the criteria for polycystic kidney disease were compared to 4346 controls who did not have kidney disease. The specific risks (adjusted subhazard ratios) were significantly higher in the polycystic kidney disease cohort than in the non-polycystic kidney disease cohort for liver cancer (1.49, 95% CI 1.04–2.13; p = 0.030), colon cancer (1.63, 95% CI 1.15–2.30; p = 0.006), and kidney cancer (2.45, 95% CI 1.29–4.65; p = 0.006). Additional data are sparse on this subject.

Sickle Cell Disease

Renal medullary carcinoma (RMC) is a rare and aggressive variant of collecting duct RCC that occurs in patients with sickle cell trait and sickle cell disease. A specific genetic defect that interferes with normal chromatin remodeling may the cause of this disease (Calderaro et al. 2016).

Autoimmune Diseases

The Swedish National Database was used to assess the subsequent risk of urologic malignancies (prostate, kidney, and bladder) in individuals who had previously been diagnosed with any of 33 autoimmune diseases from 1964 through 2008 (Liu et al. 2013). Individuals who were identified in this manner were matched to cases of cancer that were recorded in the national Swedish Cancer Registry during the same time frame among individuals who were hospitalized for autoimmune disease. Subsequent risk was estimated on the basis of the standardized incidence ratio (SIR) which was calculated as the ratio of observed to expected cases along with an estimated HR for OS. These investigators found that the SIR for urologic malignancies was increased for 26 autoimmune diseases along with an increased HR for CSS after 4 autoimmune diseases. The highest SIRs for RCC were 2.85 (95% CI 1.22-5.64) after polyarteritis nodosa and 2.68 (95% CI 1.33-4.80) after polymyositis/ dermatomyositis. Of note, chronic severe inflammation is not only a predisposing factor for developing RCC but a poor prognostic factor for patients with advanced disease (Harris et al. 2017).

Immunosuppression with Organ Transplantation

Chronic immunosuppression after organ transplantation is a well-established risk factor for developing certain forms of cancer (Hall et al. 2013). The Transplant Cancer Match Study links the US transplantation registry with 14 state/ regional cancer registries. In this study, 8520 incident cancers were identified among 164,156 transplant recipients with comparisons of the incidence of cancer after transplantation in two different periods of time: 2000 to 2008 and 1987 to 1999. The 5-year cumulative incidence was estimated for six preventable or screen-detectable cancers after stratification by organ, sex, and age at transplantation. The 5-year cumulative incidence was also calculated for the same cancers in the general population at representative ages using data from the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) database as a reference point. Of note, a small but statistically significant increase in the absolute risk of cancer was observed for transplant recipients during the period from 2000 to 2008 relative to the those who received transplants in 1987 to 1999 (5-year cumulative incidence: 4.4% vs. 4.2%; p = 0.006). This difference was attributed to a decrease in the risk of competing events (5-year cumulative incidence of death, graft failure, or re-transplantation: 26.6% vs. 31.9%; p < 0.001). The kidney was the most commonly transplanted organ in both eras (range, 61.1%-63.2%). Kidney recipients, especially those aged >35 years, had a greater 5-year cumulative incidence of kidney cancer than observed in the US general population at any age.

Urinary Tract Infections

The potential role of urinary tract infections (UTIs) as a predisposing factor for RCC was

explored in a population-based, case-control study of 372 cases of RCC in Iowa (233 males, 139 females) that were identified through the Iowa Cancer Registry (Parker et al. 2004). Controls were randomly selected from the general population based on state driver's license records and listings provided by the US Health Care Financing Administration for the 1986–1989 time frame and frequency matched to the study cohort with respect to age and sex. Analysis based on a selfreported history of a physician-diagnosed kidney or bladder infection yielded an OR for risk of RCC of 1.9 (95% CI 1.5–2.5) for patients with a history of a UTI versus those reporting no such history. The risk of RCC was modified by gender and smoking status with the strongest risk being for males (OR 2.7, 95% CI 1.9-3.8) and current smokers (OR 4.3, 95% CI 2.7-6.7).

Chronic Hepatitis C Infection

Chronic infection with hepatitis C virus (HCV) predisposes patients to CKD (Gordan et al. 2010). Administrative data from a large, integrated, and ethnically diverse health-care system were used to identify a cohort of 67,063 HCV-tested patients between 1997 and 2006 who were followed for the development of RCC until April 2008. RCC was diagnosed in 0.6% (17 of 3057) of HCV-positive patients versus 0.3% (177 of 64,006) of HCV-negative patients. The mean age at RCC diagnosis was significantly younger in HCV-positive individuals (54 vs. 63; P < 0.001). The univariate HR for RCC among HCV patients was 2.20 (95% CI 1.32-3.67). Age, African-American race, male gender, and CKD were risk factors that were included in a multivariate model that yielded an overall HR for RCC among HCV patients of 1.77 (95% CI 1.05–2.98). The investigators concluded that chronic HCV infection increases the risk of developing RCC.

Kidney Stones

Patients who have a history of kidney stones appear to have an increased risk of developing cancers of the kidney, renal pelvis, and ureter (Cheungpasitporn et al. 2015). The risk for RCC was evaluated in a meta-analysis of seven studies (six case-control studies and one retrospective cohort study) that comprised a total of 62,925 patients with a history of nephrolithiasis. The pooled risk ratio for RCC was 1.76 (95% CI 1.24–2.49). Similarly, these investigators assessed the risk of developing a urothelial carcinoma of the upper tract in a meta-analysis of five studies (four case-control studies and one retrospective cohort study) that included a total of 62,377 patients with a history of kidney stones. The pooled risk ratio for upper tract carcinoma was 2.14 (95% CI 1.35-3.40) for patients with kidney stones. Self-reporting was the primary limitation of these studies.

Gallstones

Significant increases in the risk of cancers of the small bowel, prostate, and kidney have been reported in a network of case-control studies conducted in Italy and Switzerland from 1982 to 2009 for patients with a history of cholelithiasis (Tavani et al. 2012). ORs were calculated for a variety of cancers including cancers of the oro-pharynx (1997), esophagus (917), stomach (999), small intestine (23), colon and rectum (3726), liver (684), pancreas (688), larynx (1240), breast (6447), endometrium (1458), ovary (2002), prostate (1582), kidney (1125), and bladder (741) with 21,284 controls. No significant association was observed for the other cancers with the exceptions of small bowel and prostate.

Reproductive and Hormonal Factors

Increased Number of Pregnancies

In a meta-analysis of six prospective and eight case-control studies that reported RR estimates and 95% confidence intervals, a sample of 5389 cases and 651,072 non-cases was identified (Guan et al. 2013). In a dose-response analysis, the summary RR per one live birth was 1.08 (95% CI

1.05–1.10). This study provides evidence that ever parity and higher parity number are significantly associated with increased risk of kidney cancer.

Hysterectomy Status

Though women are less lightly to develop RCC than men, women who undergo a hysterectomy have an increased risk of developing RCC when compared to women who do not. A meta-analysis of seven cohort and six case-control studies published between 1950 and 2012 was conducted using random-effects models to estimate summary relative risks (SRRs) for developing RCC based on hysterectomy status, age at hysterectomy $(<45 \text{ vs.} \geq 45)$, and time since hysterectomy (<10 years vs. >10 years) (Karami et al. 2014). The SRR for hysterectomy and kidney cancer for all published studies was 1.29 (95% CI 1.16-1.43). A significant summary effect was observed irrespective of age at hysterectomy, time since the procedure and model adjustment for BMI, smoking status, and hypertension. The investigators highlight the clinical relevance of their data in that roughly 45% of women are estimated to undergo this procedure by the age of 70 in the United States.

Medications and Medical Therapies

Analgesics

The possible association of analgesics with increases in the incidence of RCC has been studied in a meta-analysis of 12 case-control studies (7075 cases/579,285 controls) and 8 cohort studies (1165 cases among 579,285 subjects) that were reported in English (Choueiri et al. 2014). A total of 8240 incident cases of RCC from 6 countries met the inclusion criteria of the meta-analysis. The analgesics were grouped into three categories: acetaminophen (14 studies), aspirin (13 studies), and other nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs; 5 studies). The pooled RR for RCC was 1.28 (95% CI 1.15–1.44) for

acetaminophen and 1.25 (95% CI 1.06–1.46) for nonaspirin NSAIDs. No overall increase in risk was observed for aspirin use (pooled RR 1.10; 95% CI 0.95–1.28), though the pooled RR for five non-US studies was 1.17 (95% CI 1.04–1.33). The increased risk of RCC was stronger when the intake of acetaminophen was higher with a pooled RR of 1.68, (95% CI 1.22–2.30). This was also true for high levels of ingestion of nonaspirin NSAIDs (pooled RR 1.56, 95% CI 1.11–2.19). A biologic mechanism for these findings has yet to be defined.

Exposure to Chemotherapy as a Child

In a study of 39 genetically confirmed translocation RCCs, six (15%) arose in patients who had received cytotoxic chemotherapy (Argani et al. 2006). These six patients were diagnosed with RCC between the ages of 6 and 22. At the molecular level, three tumors contained the *ASPL-TFE3* fusion, two contained *Alpha-TFEB*, and one contained *PRCCTFE3*. The intervals between chemotherapy and the diagnosis of RCC ranged from 4 to 13 years. The authors concluded that exposure to cytotoxic chemotherapy as a child may predispose to the development of translocation RCCs.

Occupational and Environmental Exposures

Trichloroethylene

RCC is not generally considered to be a cancer that is associated with occupational exposures. However, the task of linking toxicology with epidemiology is not simple in that dose and duration of exposure to toxic agents are variables that frequently are difficult to quantify. Recently, the IARC listed the solvent trichloroethylene (TCE) as an occupational risk for developing kidney cancer (Cogliano et al. 2011; Guha et al. 2012). High levels of exposure to TCE occur in certain occupations that require degreasing as well as dry cleaning. The IARC defines the term carcinogen as any substance or mixture or form of radiation that is directly involved in causing cancer. Carcinogens may cause cancer by damaging the genome or by disrupting cellular metabolic processes. The IARC groups carcinogens into specific categories comprising groups 1, 2A, 2B, 3, and 4. To be classified as group 1, the carcinogen must cause cancer in humans with an exposure circumstance that predisposes to carcinogenesis in humans. There is also a requirement that the level of evidence for carcinogenicity in humans be "sufficient," although in exceptional circumstances, this designation can be made when there is "sufficient evidence" of carcinogenicity in experimental animals and "strong evidence" that a relevant mechanism of carcinogenicity exists in exposed humans. Occupational exposure to TCE has been associated with an increased risk of RCC for subjects who had an active GSTT1 enzyme (OR 1.88, 95% CI 1.06–3.33), but no increased risk for those who did not have GSTT1 activity (OR 0.93, 0.35–2.44) (Moore et al. 2010). As such, genetic susceptibility to kidney carcinogenesis may be the result of gene variants in reductive metabolism with respect to the capacity for glutathione conjugation.

The risk of ccRCC appears to increase after years of unusually high-dose occupational exposure to TCE leading to chronic damage to the proximal tubules of the kidney and bio-activation of pathways that disrupt the function of the vHL gene. As such, the rationale for designating TCE as a specific carcinogen for clear cell RCC is based on a combination of findings from experimental, mechanistic, and epidemiologic studies. However, there appears to be a practical threshold below which a significant carcinogenic effect is unlikely (Scott and Jinot 2011). Of note, the use of TCE has declined significantly since the 1970s due to environmental concerns.

Metals, Coal, and Petroleum Products

Though specific details regarding exposure levels are frequently missing from studies of cancer risks associated with occupational exposures, there is evidence that the risk of developing sporadic RCC may increase with exposure to cadmium, asbestos, and TCE. One large Canadian study used questionnaires to obtain data on patients with newly diagnosed, histologically confirmed cases of RCC between 1994 and 1997 (Hu et al. 2002). The study cohort of 1279 cases consisted of 691 males and 588 females. The control cohort of 5370 patients without RCC was obtained from 8 Canadian provinces. Variables included socioeconomic status, smoking habits, alcohol use, diet, residential and occupational histories, and years of exposure to any of 17 chemicals. The ORs that were calculated revealed an increased risk of RCC for male patients who had experienced occupational exposures to benzene (OR 1.8, 95% CI 1.2-2.6); benzidine (OR 2.1, 95% CI 1.3–3.6); coal tar, soot, pitch, creosote, or asphalt (OR 1.4, 95% CI 1.1-1.8); herbicides (OR 1.6, 95% CI 1.3–2.0); mineral, cutting, or lubricating oil (OR 1.3, 95% CI 1.1–1.7); mustard gas (OR 4.6, 95% CI 1.7-12.5); pesticides (OR 1.8, 95% CI 1.4–2.3); and vinyl chloride (OR 2.0, 95% CI 1.2-3.3). The risk was also elevated with cadmium salts (OR 1.7, 95% CI 1.0-3.2) and isopropyl oil (OR 1.6, 95% CI 1.0–2.6). A positive correlation with duration of exposure was also observed with benzene, benzidine, cadmium, herbicides, and vinyl chloride. Very few females were exposed to the specific chemicals that were the subject of this study. A related study of 64 patients with RCC revealed a marked increase in the incidence of RCC for cadmium workers who also smoked relative to patients with colon cancer and noncancer controls (Kolonel 1976).

Radiation

The Life Span Study of 86,611 victims of radiation exposure from atomic bomb blasts with follow-up from 1950 to 2003 has reported an increase in the risk of cancer mortality for many forms of cancer including cancers of the stomach, lung, liver, colon, breast, gallbladder, esophagus, bladder, and ovary. However, no increased risks were detected for cancers of the rectum, pancreas, uterus, prostate, or kidney parenchyma (Ozasa et al. 2012). Men have an increased risk for developing RCC as a second malignancy after treatment with radiotherapy alone for testicular cancer with curative intent (Travis et al. 2005). Inclusion criteria were met by 40,576 men in a large international study from the United States, Ontario, Denmark, Sweden, Norway, and Finland (all forms of therapy). For men who survived at least 10 years after radiotherapy alone, the RR for kidney cancer was 2.8 (95% CI 2.1–3.8). The RR for other second malignancies was also found to be significantly increased including the risk for cancers of the stomach, colon, rectum,

pancreas, lung, pleura, prostate, bladder, connective tissue, and thyroid as well as malignant melanoma. Similarly, women treated with radiotherapy alone with curative intent for cervical cancer

alone with curative intent for cervical cancer have a lifelong increased risk of second malignancies (Chaturvedi et al. 2007). These investigators explored the risk of second cancers among very long-term survivors by using data from 104,760 1-year survivors of cervical cancer reported to 13 population-based cancer registries in Denmark, Finland, Norway, Sweden, and the United States. The standardized incidence ratio (SIR) for RCC as a second malignancy was 1.34 (1.15 to 1.55) for women who had received any radiotherapy versus 1.26 (0.97 to 1.63) for those who received none. Unfortunately treatment information was not available for nearly 25,000 patients on this study.

Family History: Relatives with Kidney Cancer and Other Forms of Cancer

Family members who have a first-degree relative (parent or sibling) with kidney cancer are prone to developing sporadic RCC at a rate that is 2.2-fold higher (95% CI 1.6–2.9) than others (Clague et al. 2009). This study employed three analytic strategies to investigate the association between a family history of kidney cancer and risk of RCC including a case-control analysis, a family-based population analysis, and a meta-analysis. Other researchers utilized the Swedish Family-Cancer Database of 12.2 million individuals to retrieve

cancer data on 8513 patients with RCC from the Swedish Cancer Registry for the years 1961–2008 (Liu et al. 2011). The SIR for RCC for the offspring of a parent with kidney cancer was 1.75 (95% CI 1.49–2.04) versus 2.61 (95% CI 2.00–3.34) for the brother or sister of a sibling with kidney cancer. The risk of RCC was also higher for the offspring of a parent with lung or prostate cancer. In addition, an increased risk of RCC was observed for the siblings of patients with bladder cancer, thyroid cancer, melanoma, or non-Hodgkin's lymphoma.

Hereditary Disorders with Renal Tumors

Von Hippel-Lindau Syndrome

Hereditary forms of RCC are rare (Bausch et al. 2013; Haas and Nathanson 2014). The VHL syndrome is the most common hereditary form of kidney cancer. Carcinogenesis in this setting is driven by germline mutations in the VHL tumor suppressor gene that was first identified in 1993 (Latif et al. 1993). The primary neoplasm associated with this disorder is ccRCC which also represents the leading cause of death. The disease occurs as a consequence of mutations in the VHL gene on chromosome 3p25.3. Clinical manifestations of the disease may vary in a manner that reflects the specific mutation(s) present within the VHL gene. There are five classical phenotypes that have been designated 1, 1B, 2A, 2B, and 2C. Most patients will develop hemangioblastomas (benign vascular tumors) in the retina, brain, and spinal cord. A variety of tumors may arise in other organs such as pheochromocytomas, benign tumors of the endolymphatic sac of the inner ear, neuroendocrine tumors of the pancreas, as well as cystadenomas of the epididymis and broad ligament. Cysts may occur in the pancreas and the kidney where renal cysts have the potential for malignant transformation. Of note, somatic mutations that inactivate the VHL gene can be detected in at least 50% of patients with sporadic RCC. The HIF-VEGF pathway that leads to VHL-mediated carcinogenesis has been extensively characterized

(TCGA Research Network 2013). A summary of the principal genetic alterations for hereditary forms of RCC are listed in Table 2.

Hereditary Papillary Renal Cancer

Hereditary papillary renal cancer (HPRC) is an autosomal dominant disease that is associated with an inherited form of RCC as a consequence of a germline mutation in the *MET* gene. These patients develop multiple, bilateral, type 1 pRCCs without known clinical manifestations outside of the kidney. Both sporadic and germline mutations in the *MET* gene are associated with alterations that cluster in the tyrosine kinase catalytic domain of the gene product (TCGA Research Network 2016).

Hereditary Leiomyomatosis and Renal Cell Cancer (HLRCC)

Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC) is an autosomal dominant syndrome that is caused by mutations in the gene encoding fumarate hydratase, a respiratory enzyme that has an important role in the Krebs cycle and the electron transport chain. The characteristic clinical features of HLRCC are multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomas as well as leiomyosarcomas and an aggressive form of papillary RCC type 2 or collecting duct RCC. Sporadic papillary RCC type 2 is associated with a variety of genetic alterations in addition to mutations of the *FH* gene (TCGA Research Network 2016). The prognosis for HLRCC-associated RCC is poor (Moch et al. 2016).

Birt-Hogg-Dubé Syndrome

Patients with Birt-Hogg-Dubé disease (BHD) suffer from an autosomal dominant syndrome that is characterized by dysplastic hair follicles (fibrofolliculomas), lung cysts with spontaneous pneumothorax, and RCC. The gene for BHD maps to 17p11.2, a locus where point mutations and large genomic rearrangements have been described in the folliculin gene FLCN (Schmidt et al. 2001; Davis et al. 2014). The function of the folliculin protein is unclear with no homology to other proteins. The histologic subtypes of renal tumors vary widely in this disorder and include ccRCC, papillary, chromophobe, oncocytomas, and hybrid oncocytomas which feature both chromophobe and oncocytic histology. The presence of fibrofolliculomas in an adult and the detection of a genetic mutation that disrupts the signature folliculin gene are the two major diagnostic criteria for this disorder (Haas and Nathanson 2014).

Table 2 Renal neoplasms associated with hereditary syndromes

			Rena	Renal neoplasm							
Syndrome	Gene	Locus	CC	PAP1	PAP2	UPAP	CHR	ONC	HYB	AML	EAML
VHL	VHL	3p25	x								
HPRC	MET	7q31		x							
HLRCC	FH	1q25-32			x						
BHD	FLCN	17p11.2	x			x	x	x	x		
PGL1	SDHD	11q23	x								
PGL3	SDHC	1q21	x			x					
PGL4	SDHB	1p35-p36	x				x	x			
TSC	TSC1	9q34						x		x	x
TSC	TSC2	16p13.3						x		x	x

Abbreviations: *AML* angiomyolipoma, *BHD* Birt-Hogg-Dubé, *CC* clear cell, *CHR* chromophobe, *EAML* epithelioid angiomyolipoma, *FH* fumarate hydratase, *FLCN* folliculin, *HLRCC* hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer, *HPRC* hereditary papillary renal cancer, *HYB* hybrid oncocytoma, *ONC* oncocytoma, *PAP1* papillary type 1, *PAP2* papillary type2, *PGL* paraganglioma (types 1–4), *SDH* succinate dehydrogenase (B–D), *TSC* tuberous sclerosis complex (types 1–2), *UPAP* unclassified papillary, *VHL* von Hippel-Lindau

Paraganglioma Syndromes

Four autosomal dominant hereditary paraganglioma syndromes (PGL1-4) have been described that are clinically associated with paragangliomas of the head and neck and a tendency to develop various forms of RCC in three of the four syndromes (Bausch et al. 2013; Haas and Nathanson 2014). Paragangliomas are neuroendocrine neoplasms that may be benign or malignant. Each PGL syndrome is associated with a susceptibility gene that encodes for a specific subunit of succinate dehydrogenase (SDHB, SDHC, SDHD, and SDHAF2), a respiratory enzyme that plays a critical role in linking the Krebs cycle with the electron transport chain. Little is known about succinate dehydrogenase-associated RCCs. though they have been classified as clear cell, papillary, or chromophobe. Oncocytomas have also been observed. In general, succinate dehydrogenase-deficient RCC has good prognosis, though the prognosis is less favorable when sarcomatoid differentiation and necrosis are present (Moch et al. 2016).

Tuberous Sclerosis Complex

Tuberous sclerosis complex (TSC) is an autosomal dominant genetic disorder that is attributed to the inactivation of the TSC1 gene (chromosome 9q34) that encodes hamartin or to the disruption of the TSC2 gene (chromosome 16p13.3) that tuberin. encodes These patients develop hamartomas throughout their bodies including the brain, kidney, skin, and lung resulting in severe neurologic disorders, including epilepsy, mental retardation, and autism as well as facial angiofibromas, renal angiomyolipomas, and pulmonary lymphangiomyomatosis. Oncocytomas, malignant epithelioid angiomyolipomas, and the more common types of renal cancer have been reported. Heterodimers of hamartin and tuberin inhibit downstream pathways of mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) leading to the upregulation of the HIF pathway. Rapamycin analogs that inhibit mTOR pathways have demonstrated sufficient clinical efficacy to warrant

approval from the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for the treatment of angiomyolipomas and subependymal astrocytomas based on a double-blinded placebo-controlled trial showing a response rate of 42% (95% CI 31–55%) (Bissler et al. 2013).

Other Rare Disorders

Recent summaries of hereditary disorders review other rare syndromes in more detail (Bausch et al. 2013; Haas and Nathanson 2014). These include familial ccRCC, a condition that has been associated with somatic mutations in BAP1 (BRCAassociated protein (1) and other neoplasms including mesothelioma and melanomas of the uvea and the skin. Balanced translocations of chromosome 3 are also associated with renal carcinogenesis since multiple susceptibility genes for ccRCC are located on chromosome 3p such as VHL, PBRM1, BAP1, and SETD2. In addition, ccRCC has been reported in the setting of mutations of the PTEN gene which has been linked to tumors of the thyroid, breast, and endometrium that may be benign or malignant.

The Cancer Genome Atlas

Clear Cell RCC

Acquired genetic predisposition to renal carcinogenesis may occur through somatic mutation. Investigators with the Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) Research Network have used a variety of platforms to conduct extensive genomic surveys on a collection of tumors from patients with sporadic clear cell, papillary, and chromophobe RCC. Nineteen significantly mutated genes were identified in a study of 417 samples that were obtained from primary clear cell tumors at the time of nephrectomy (TCGA Research Network 2013). As anticipated, a significant number of alterations in genes that regulate cellular oxygen sensing were identified such as the VHL gene. In addition, mutations were observed recurrently in the phosphatidylinositol-4, 5-bisphosphate

3-kinase/protein-kinase 8 (PI3K/AKT) signaling pathway. Furthermore, a metabolic shift was detected in aggressive tumors with downregulation of genes that control the tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCA) in conjunction with decreased AMPK and PTEN protein levels while genes that control the pentose phosphate pathway and the glutamine transporter genes were upregulated in conjunction with increased levels of the acetyl-CoA carboxylase protein and altered promoter methylation of miR-21 and GRB10. Mutations in genes involved with the SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling complex (PBRM1, ARID1A, SMARCA4) were also noted. Moreover, certain types of mutations were identified that could have prominent effects on other pathways such as widespread DNA hypomethylation as a result of mutations of the H3K36 methyltransferase SETD2. In the future, these types of genomic analyses will be extended to metastatic sites.

Papillary RCC

The genetic basis for sporadic papillary RCC has been explored in a study of 161 primary tumors that were clinically subclassified as type (75 cases), type 2 (60 1 cases), or uncharacterized (26 cases) papillary RCC and subjected to analysis by whole-exome sequencing, copy-number analysis, messenger RNA and microRNA sequencing, DNA-methylation analysis, and proteomic analysis (TCGA Research Network 2016). These investigators concluded that specific genetic alterations distinguish type 1 from type 2 papillary RCC and that type 2 can be further classified into three molecular subgroups that correlate with differences in patient survival. While alterations in the *MET* pathway were detected in type 1 tumors, type 2 tumors were characterized by CDKN2A silencing, SETD2 mutations, TFE3 fusions, and increased expression of the NRF2-antioxidant response element (ARE) pathway. Poor survival was noted for a subgroup of type 2 in which a CpG island methylator phenotype (CIMP) was detected as well as a mutation of the FH gene that encodes fumarate hydratase.

Chromophobe RCC

TCGA investigators have also surveyed somatic genomic alterations in sporadic chromophobe RCC (Davis et al. 2014). Multidimensional and comprehensive characterization of a collection of 66 chromophobe tumors was carried out including mitochondrial DNA and whole-genome sequencing. These analyses confirmed that the site of origin for chromophobe RCC is the distal nephron versus a more proximal origin for other forms of RCC. Genomic rearrangements showed recurrent structural breakpoints within the telomerase reverse transcriptase (TERT) promoter region, which correlates with highly elevated TERT expression and kataegis (localized hypermutation). The investigators concluded that mitochondrial function is an important component of the disease biology.

Less Common Renal Neoplasms

Oncocytoma

Oncocytomas are considered to be a heterogeneous group of benign renal neoplasms that are entirely composed of large, well-differentiated neoplastic cells (oncocytes) with abundant mitochondria. Oncocytomas are similar to chromophobe carcinomas in that the cells of origin are the intercalated cells of the collecting ducts. Typically sporadic oncocytomas are single and unilateral; however, oncocytomas may be multiple and bilateral when they are associated with hereditary syndromes such as Birt-Hogg-Dubé, tuberous sclerosis complex (TSC), or hereditary paraganglioma (Bausch et al. 2013). Clinically benign oncocytomas must be distinguished from malignant chromophobe RCCs. A gene expression profiling study of nine cases of chromophobe RCC and nine cases of benign oncocytoma detected 11 candidate genes showing consistent differential expression (Rohan et al. 2006). These investigators reported that only 5 of the 11 genes were needed to effectively separate these two tumor groups (AP1M2, MAL2, PROM2, PRSS8, and FLJ20171). At present, "malignant" oncocytomas are generally considered to be cases of chromophobe RCC that were not correctly characterized. Of note, when multiple tumors are present, one may not assume that each tumor is an oncocytoma simply because this diagnosis has been established for one of the tumors. Benign oncocytomas may coexist with other renal neoplasms that are actually malignant. Hybrid oncocytomas have also been described with features of both chromophobe RCC and oncocytoma (Waldert et al. 2010). The clinical outcome for these entities is generally favorable.

Collecting Duct RCC

Collecting duct carcinoma (also known as Bellini duct carcinoma) is a rare form of kidney cancer that is more likely to occur in younger patients of African descent and follow a clinical course that is rapidly fatal. The disease tends to be locally advanced or metastatic at the time of diagnosis. Collecting duct carcinomas have also been characterized by comprehensive genomic profiling (Pal et al. 2016). The 17 patients in this study (14 primary and 3 metastatic sites) underwent genomic profiling during the course of clinical care with targeted interrogation of genes known to be implicated in other cancers. Thirty-six genetic alterations were detected with an average of 2.1 per case. The most common alterations were in NF2 (5/17, 29%), SETD2 (4/17, 24%), SMARCB1 (3/17, 18%), and CDKN2A (2/17, 12%). Two of nine patients who were assessed for alterations in the FH gene had homozygous loss. The investigators commented that mutations outside of those that were targeted for interrogation cannot be excluded.

Renal Medullary Carcinoma

Renal medullary carcinoma (RMC) is an aggressive variant of collecting duct RCC that is typically seen in young adult males who have sickle cell trait or sickle cell disease. As such, most patients are of African descent. As with collecting duct RCC, this renal neoplasm tends to be metastatic at the time of diagnosis and is typically resistant to chemotherapy and radiation. A study of five frozen samples from patients with RMC was conducted with analysis by gene expression profiling and array comparative genomic hybridization in conjunction with RNA and wholeexome sequencing (Calderaro et al. 2016). One patient had sickle cell trait and the remaining four had sickle cell disease. The investigators detected the inactivation of the tumor suppressor gene SMARCB1, a component of the chromatin remodeling complex, in all tumors. Moreover, each of the four patients with sickle cell disease had a balanced interchromosomal translocation in the chromosome 22q11 region that disrupted the SMARCB1 sequence in the setting of a hemizygous SMARCB1 deletion. Since no other recurrent genetic alterations were observed and the overall genome was stable, the oncogenic potency of SMARCB1 inactivation was underscored. These investigators also confirmed that RMCs share some SMARCB1-deficiency signatures with rhabdoid neoplasms of the kidney.

Translocation Carcinomas

Mutations in the microphthalmia-associated transcription factor (MiT) family of transcription factors are associated with renal carcinogenesis involving mutations of the TFE3 and TFEB genes (Moch et al. 2016). Translocation carcinomas are more common in children and young adults including Xp11.2 translocation RCC (Ellis et al. 2014).

Sarcomatoid Tumors

Sarcomatoid RCC is not considered to be a specific subtype but rather a morphologic feature described as high-grade malignant spindle cells that are associated with aggressive clinical behavior irrespective of the RCC subtype of origin. The presence of sarcomatoid features is considered to be clinically meaningful even when it is only detected in a small fraction of the cells within a tumor. The convention established at the 2012 Consensus Conference of the International Society of Urologic Pathology (ISUP) is that no minimum proportion of tumor is required to report this morphologic feature. In the event, the underlying subtype of RCC cannot be determined; the tumor is referred to as grade 4 unclassified carcinoma with a sarcomatoid component (Moch et al. 2016).

Clinical Outcomes

Observations regarding clinical outcome from the 2016 update of renal tumor classification by the IARC for a variety of rare tumors may be summarized as follows (Moch et al. 2016):

- Most carcinoids of the kidney have poor prognosis.
- Though tubulocystic RCC has been assigned a malignant behavior code, the summary of data from the WHO 2016 update indicates that only 4 of 70 patients have been reported to have metastasis to the bone, liver, and lymph nodes.
- Acquired cystic disease-associated RCC usually does not exhibit aggressive behavior.
- Clear cell papillary RCC is considered to be a malignant tumor that behaves in an indolent manner.
- There are presently no predictive molecular biomarkers that are suitable for routine use.

Rare Mechanisms of Renal Carcinogenesis: ALK Rearrangements

The anaplastic lymphoma kinase gene (ALK) at 2p23 may undergo chromosomal rearrangements that lead to fusion with various partner genes leading to aberrant production of oncogenic protein products in a number of tumor types. Crizotinib is an ALK protein inhibitor that has clinical efficacy in patients with ALK-rearranged non-small cell lung cancer. However, a fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) study of 534 consecutive adult patients listed in the Mayo Clinic Nephrectomy Registry only detected ALK rearrangements in two cases (0.4%) (Sukov et al. 2012). Both cases proved to be fatal.

Summary

- The kidney, renal pelvis, and ureter are reported as a single cancer site in tumor registries and many epidemiologic studies even though they do not share a common histology.
- Though clear cell is the most common histologic subtype overall, the proportion of patients with papillary and other non-clear cell forms of RCC is significantly higher among patients of African descent. This may be a contributing factor to disparities in clinical outcome.
- The incidence of RCC has been rising in the United States with a divergence of trends with respect to histologic subtypes between Caucasians and African-Americans.
- 4. RCC is uncommon in patients under 40 years of age. Risk factors include smoking, obesity, hypertension, low levels of physical activity, diabetes mellitus, CKD, ESRD, polycystic kidney disease, sickle cell disease, autoimmune diseases, immunosuppression after organ transplantation, urinary tract infections, chronic hepatitis C infection, kidney stones, gallstones, increased number of pregnancies, history of hysterectomy, high analgesic intake, exposure to chemotherapy as a child, occupational exposures such as trichloroethylene, cadmium, coal products, petroleum products, X-radiation, gamma radiation, and RCC in a first-degree relative and rare hereditary disorders.
- Alcohol consumption is associated with lower rates of RCC but higher rates of other malignancies.
- While the current understanding of renal carcinogenesis is incomplete, disruption of tumor suppression appears to be a broad theme throughout.

References

- Argani P, Lae M, Ballard ET, Amin M, Manivel C, Hutchinson B, Reuter VE, Ladanyi M. Translocation carcinomas of the kidney after chemotherapy in childhood. J Clin Oncol. 2006;24:1529–34.
- Bao C, Yang X, Xu W, Luo H, Xu Z, Su C, Qi X. Diabetes mellitus and incidence and mortality of kidney cancer: a meta-analysis. J Diabetes Complicat. 2013;27:357–64.

- Bausch B, Jilg C, Glasker S, Vortmeyer A, Lutzen N, Anton A, et al. Renal cancer in von Hippel–Lindau disease and related syndromes. Nat Rev. 2013;9:529–38.
- Behrens G, Leitzman MF. The association between physical activity and renal cancer: systematic review and meta-analysis. Br J Cancer. 2013;108:798–811. https:// doi.org/10.1038/bjc.2013.37.
- Bellocco R, Pasquali E, Rota M, Bagnardi V, Tramacere I, Scotti L, et al. Alcohol drinking and risk of renal cell carcinoma: results of a meta-analysis. Ann Oncol. 2012;23:2235–44.
- Bissler JJ, Kingswood JC, Radzikowska E, Zonnenberg BA, Frost M, Belousova E, et al. Everolimus for angiomyolipoma associated with tuberous sclerosis complex or sporadic lymphangioleiomyomatosis (EXIST-2): a multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2013;381:817–24.
- Calderaro J, Masliah-Planchon J, Richer W, Maillot L, Maille P, Mansuy L, Bastien C, et al. Balanced translocations disrupting SMARCB1 are hallmark recurrent genetic alterations in renal medullary carcinomas. Eur Urol. 2016;69:1055–61.
- Chaturvedi AK, Engels EA, Gilbert ES, Chen BE, Storm H, Lynch CF, et al. Second cancers among 104,760 survivors of cervical cancer: evaluation of long-term risk. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2007;99:1634–43.
- Cheungpasitporn W, Thongprayoon C, O'Corragain OA, et al. The risk of kidney cancer in patients with kidney stones: a systematic review and meta-analysis. QJM. 2015;108:205–12.
- Choi Y, Park B, Jeong BC, Seo SI, Jeon SS, Choi HY, Adami H-O, Lee JE, Lee HM. Body mass index and survival in patients with renal cell carcinoma: a clinicalbased cohort and meta-analysis. Int J Cancer. 2013;132:625–34.
- Choueiri TK, Je Y, Cho E. Analgesic use and the risk of kidney cancer: a meta-analysis of epidemiologic studies. Int J Cancer. 2014;134(2):384–96.
- Chow WH, Gridley G, Fraumeni JF Jr, Jarvholm B. Obesity, hypertension and the risk of kidney cancer in men. N Engl J Med. 2000;343:1305–11.
- Chow W-H, Shuch B, Linehan WM, Devesa SS. Racial disparity in renal cell carcinoma patient survival according to demographic and clinical characteristics. Cancer. 2013;119:388–94.
- Clague J, Lin J, Cassidy A, Matin S, Tannir NM, Tamboli P, et al. Family history and risk of renal cell carcinoma: results from a case-control study and systematic meta-analysis. Cancer Epidemiol Biomark Prev. 2009;18:801–7.
- Cogliano VJ, Baan R, Straif K, Gross Y, Lauby-Secretan B, et al. Preventable exposures associated with human cancers. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2011;103:1827–39.
- Corrao G, Scotti L, Bagnardi V, Sega R. Hypertension, antihypertensive therapy and renal-cell cancer: a meta-analysis. Curr Drug Saf. 2007;2:125–33.
- Cumberbatch MG, Rota M, Catto JWF, La Vecchia C. The role of tobacco smoke in bladder and kidney carcinogenesis: a comparison of exposures and meta-analysis

of incidence and mortality risks. Eur Urol. 2016;70 (3):458–66.

Davis CF, Ricketts CJ, Wang M, Yang L, Cherniack AD, Shen H, et al. The somatic genomic landscape of chromophobe renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Cell. 2014;26:319.

Delahunt B. The history of renal neoplasia. uscapknowledgehub.org/site~/98th/pdf/companion09h02. pdf.

- Ellis CL, Eble JN, Subhawong AP, Martignoni G, Zhong M, Ladanyi M, Epstein JI, Netto GJ, Argani P. Clinical heterogeneity of Xp11 translocation renal cell carcinoma: impact of fusion subtype, age, and stage. Mod Pathol. 2014;27:875–86.
- Ferlay J, Steliarova-Foucher E, Lortet-Tieulent J, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality patterns in Europe: estimates for 40 countries in 2012. Eur J Cancer. 2013;49:1374–403.
- George SM, Moore SC, Chow W-H, Schatzkin A, Hollenbeck AR, Matthews CE. A prospective analysis of prolonged sitting time and risk of renal cell carcinoma among 300,000 older adults. Ann Epidemiol. 2011;21:787–90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. annepidem.2011.04.012.
- Gordon SC, Moonka D, Brown KA, Rogers C, Huang MAY, Bhatt N, Lamerato L. Risk for renal cell carcinoma in chronic hepatitis C infection. Cancer Epidemiol Biomark Prev. 2010;19(4):1066–73.
- Guan HB, QJ W, Gong TT. Parity and kidney cancer risk: evidence from epidemiologic studies. Cancer Epidemiol Biomark Prev. 2013;22(12):2345–53.
- Guha N, Loomis D, Grosse Y, Lauby-Secretan B, El Ghissassi F, Bouvard V, et al. Carcinogenicity of trichloroethylene, tetrachloroethylene, some other chlorinated solvents, and their metabolites. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13:1192–3.
- Haas NB, Nathanson KL. Hereditary renal cancer syndromes. Adv Chronic Kidney Dis. 2014;21(1):1–17.
- Hall EC, Pfeiffer RM, Segev DL, Engels EA. Cumulative incidence of cancer after solid organ transplantation. Cancer. 2013;119(12):2300–8.
- Harris WB, Zhang C, Liu Y, Robertson DK, Akbashev MY, Lingerfelt BM, Kucuk O, Carthon BC, Gillespie TW, Master VA. Time-dependent effects of prognostic biomarkers of systemic inflammation in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma (mRCC). Tumor Biol. 2017;39(6):1010428317705514. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/1010428317705514.
- Hu J, Mao Y, White K, et al. Renal cell carcinoma and occupational exposure to chemicals in Canada. Occup Med. 2002;52(3):157–64.
- Hu J, Mao Y, DesMeules M, Csizmadi I, Friedenreich C, Mery L, The Canadian Cancer Registries Epidemiology Research Group. Total fluid and specific beverage intake and risk of renal cell carcinoma in Canada. Cancer Epidemiol. 2009;33:355–62.
- Karami S, Daugherty SE, Purdue MP. Hysterectomy and kidney cancer risk: a meta-analysis. Int J Cancer. 2014;134(2):405–10.

- Kolonel LN. Association of cadmium with renal cancer. Cancer. 1976;37:1782–7.
- Krishnan B, Rose TL, Kardos J, et al. Intrinsic genomic differences between African American and white patients with clear cell renal cell carcinoma. JAMA Oncol. 2016;2(5):664–7.
- Latif F, Tory K, Gnarra J, Yao M, Duh FM, Orcutt ML, Stackhouse T, et al. Identification of the von Hippel-Lindau disease tumor suppressor gene. Science. 1993;260:1317–20.
- Lauby-Secretan B, Scoccianti C, Loomis D, Grosse Y, Bianchini F, Straif K. Body fatness and cancer – viewpoint of the IARC Working Group. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(8):794–8.
- Liu H, Sundquist J, Hemminki K. Familial renal cell carcinoma from the Swedish Family-Center Database. Eur Urol. 2011;60:987–93.
- Liu X, Ji J, Forsti A, Sundquist K, Sundquist J, Hemminki K. Autoimmune disease and subsequent urological cancer. J Urol. 2013;189:2262–8.
- Lowrance WT, Ordoñez J, Udaltsova N, Russo P, Go AS. CKD and the risk of incident cancer. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2014;25:2327–34.
- Moch H, Cubilla AL, Humphrey PA, Reuter VE, Ulbright TM. The 2016 WHO classification of tumors of the urinary system and male genital organs – part A: renal, penile, and testicular tumors. Eur Urol. 2016;70:93–105.
- Moore LE, Boffetta P, Karami S, Brennan P, Stewart PS, Hung R, et al. Occupational trichloroethylene exposure and renal carcinoma risk: evidence of genetic susceptibility by reductive metabolism gene variants. Cancer Res. 2010;70:6527–36.
- National Cancer Institute: SEER stat fact sheets: kidney and renal pelvis cancer. Bethesda: National Cancer Institute; 2014. Available online. Last accessed 30 June 2016. https://seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/html/ kidrp.html
- Olshan AF, Kuo T-M, Meyer A-M, et al. Racial difference in histologic subtype of renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Med. 2013;2:744–9.
- Ozasa K, Shimizu Y, Suyama A, et al. Studies of the mortality of atomic bomb survivors, report 14, 1950–2003: an overview of cancer and noncancer diseases. Radiat Res. 2012;177(3):229–43.
- Pal SK, Choueiri TK, Wang K, Khaira D, Karam JA, van Allen E, et al. Characterization of clinical cases of collecting duct carcinoma of the kidney assessed by comprehensive genomic profiling. Eur Urol. 2016;70:516–21.
- Parker AS, Cerhan JR, Lynch CF, Leibovich BC, Cantor KP. History of urinary tract infection and risk of renal cell carcinoma. Am J Epidemiol. 2004;159:42–8.
- Rohan S, JJ T, Kao J, Mukherjee P, Campagne F, Zhou XK, et al. Gene expression profiling separates chromophobe renal cell carcinoma from oncocytoma and identifies vesicular transport and cell junction proteins as

differentially expressed genes. Clin Cancer Res. 2006;12:6937–45.

- Schmidt LS, Warren MB, Nickerson ML, Weirich G, Matrosova V, Toro JR, et al. Birt-Hogg-Dube' syndrome, a genodermatosis associated with spontaneous pneumothorax and kidney neoplasia, maps to chromosome 17p11.2. Am J Hum Genet. 2001;69:876–82.
- Scott CS, Jinot J. Trichloroethylene and cancer: systematic and quantitative review of epidemiologic evidence for identifying hazards. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2011;8:4238–72.
- Serie DJ, Joseph RW, Cheville JC, Ho TH, Parasramka M, Hilton T, Eckel-Passow JE. Clear cell type A and B molecular subtypes in metastatic clear cell renal cell carcinoma: tumor heterogeneity and aggressiveness. Eur Urol. 2017;71(6):979–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.eururo.2016.11.018.
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jernal A. Cancer statistics, 2017. CA Cancer J Clin. 2017;67:7–30.
- Sukov WR, Hodge JC, Lohse CM, et al. ALK alterations in adult renal cell carcinoma: frequency, clinicopathologic features and outcome in a large series of consecutively treated patients. Mod Pathol. 2012;25:1516–25.
- Tavani A, Rosato V, Di Palma F, et al. History of cholelithiasis and cancer risk in a network of case-control studies. Ann Oncol. 2012;23(8):2173–8.
- The Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network. Comprehensive molecular characterization of clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Nature. 2013;499:43–9.
- The Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network. Comprehensive molecular characterization of papillary renalcell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2016;374(2):135–45.
- Travis LB, Fossa SD, Schonfeld SJ, McMaster ML, Lynch CF, Storm H, et al. Second cancers among 40,576 testicular cancer patients: focus on long-term survivors. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2005;97:1354–65.
- Waldert M, Klatte T, Haitel A, Ozsoy M, Schmidbauer J, Marberger M, et al. Hybrid renal cell carcinomas containing histopathologic features of chromophobe renal cell carcinomas and oncocytomas have excellent oncologic outcomes. Eur Urol. 2010;57:661–6.
- White MC, Espey DK, Swan J, Wiggins CL, Eheman C, Kaur JS. Disparities in cancer mortality and incidence among American Indians and Alaska natives in the United States. Am J Public Health. 2014;104(suppl 3):S377–87.
- Yanik EL, Clarke CA, Synder JJ, Pfeiffer RM, Engels EA. Variation in cancer incidence among patients with ESRD during kidney function and nonfunction intervals. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2016;27:1495–504.
- Yu TM, Chuang YW, MC Y, et al. Risk of cancer in patients with polycystic kidney disease: a propensity-score matched analysis of a nationwide, population-based cohort study. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17:1419–25.
- Znaor A, Lortet-Tieulent J, Laversanne M, et al. International variations and trends in renal cell carcinoma incidence and mortality. Eur Urol. 2015;67:519–30.



Symptoms of Kidney Cancer and Appropriate Diagnostic Tools

32

Milan Hora

Contents

Symptomatology	500
Diagnostic Tools	501
History	501
Physical Examination	502
Laboratory	502
Imaging	502
Ultrasound	502
СТ	502
MRI	503
PET-CT (MRI)	505
Biopsy of Primary Kidney Tumor	506
TNM Classification and Staging of Renal Cell Carcinoma (RCC)	507
Specific Characteristics of Different Histological Types	508
Papillary RCC Type 1	508
Angiomyolipoma	510
References	510

Abstract

Currently, more than 50 (60)% of renal cell carcinomas (RCCs) are detected incidentally on abdominal ultrasound (US) or computed tomography (CT)/ magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). These tumours are usually smaller and of lower stage. Many patients with renal masses (RMs) remain asymptomatic until the late stages of the

M. Hora (🖂)

disease. RCC can become very large without any symptoms, due to the retroperitoneal position of the kidney. It has been reported that the prevalence of the classic triad of flank pain, gross haematuria, and a palpable abdominal mass in some parts of the world is lower than previously observed (now 6-10%) and correlates with advanced disease and subtypes associated with poor prognosis. Paraneoplastic syndromes are found in approximately 20-30% of patients with symptomatic RCCs (anaemia, hypercalcemia, production of adrenocorticotrophic hordysfunction, mone, polycytemia, hepatic amyloidosis, fever and weight loss). A few

Faculty Hospital Plzeň and Faculty of Medicine in Plzeň, Charles University Plzeň, Department of Urology, Plzeň, Czech Republic e-mail: horam@fnplzen.cz

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 56
patients present with symptoms caused by metastatic RCC (mRCC), such as bone pain, pathological fractures, deterioration of performance status (PS) including fatigue, anorexia, weight loss, pulmonary symptoms (persistent cough), neurological symptoms (result from intracranial and spinal column metastases). Despite the advances in diagnosis, especially improved imaging techniques, about 20-30% of all patients are diagnosed with metastatic disease (symptomatic or asymptomatic metastases). Diagnostic tools as a history, physical examination and laboratory have limited information, mostly in advanced RCC only. Crucial role plays imaging: US is crucial mainly for primary diagnosis, but not sufficient for staging and planning of surgery. Contrast-enhanced multiphase abdominal CT (and/or MRI) are the most appropriate imaging modalities for renal tumour diagnosis/characterisation and staging. CT features cannot reliably distinguish even oncocytoma and fat-free angiomyolipoma from malignant renal neoplasms. Chest CT is recommended for staging assessment of the lungs and mediastinum and it is more accurate than chest X-ray. MRI: In most clinical aspects, MRI is very similar to CT. Main advantages of MRI are no risk of allergy to iodine contrast fluid and no exposure to radiation (important mainly in pregnancy). MRI may provide additional information to CT on venous involvement if the extent of an inferior vena cava (IVC) tumour thrombus is poorly defined on CT and probably in cystic lesions, but this topic is under investigation. PET CT (MRI): For routine investigation, PET CT is not currently recommended. Interventional imaging techniques (digital subtraction angiography of the renal artery and inferior cavography) were replaced with non-invasive methods (CT, MRI). Angiography is indicated only in therapeutic procedures e.g. embolization of angiomyolipoma and solving of complication following kidney resection (bleeding, arteriovenous fistula). Bone scintigraphy. A bone scan is not routinely recommended, in only special cases, e.g. pathological fractures etc. It can be replaced with FDG PET CT. Chest X-ray. A routine chest X-ray should be done as a minimum in staging and in

follow-up. As mentioned above, chest CT is more accurate. Biopsy of primary kidney tumour is indicated in following indications: Small renal masses – before active surveillance (if potential clinical benefit), before ablative treatments and in metastatic RCC to select the most suitable form of medical and surgical treatment strategy. Performing of biopsy is following: Percutaneous, under ultrasound or CT guidance, under local anaesthesia, with core needle about 18G core and with coaxial technique (allowing multiple biopsies – at least two, to avoid tumour seeding).

Keywords

Renal cell carcinoma \cdot Symptoms \cdot Ultrasound \cdot CT \cdot Biopsy

Symptomatology

Currently, more than 50 (60)% of renal cell carcinomas (RCCs) are detected incidentally when abdominal ultrasound (US) or computed tomography (CT)/magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is carried out for other medical reasons. These tumors are usually smaller and of lower stage (Ljungberg et al. 2015; Petejova and Martinek 2016). This has led to an increase in the incidence of small renal masses (RMs), defined as contrast-enhancing masses with a greatest dimension of 4 cm or less on abdominal imaging (Ljungberg et al. 2015). Many patients with RMs remain asymptomatic until the late stages of the disease. RCC can become very large without any symptoms, due to the retroperitoneal position of the kidney. It has been reported that the prevalence of the classic triad of flank pain, gross hematuria, and a palpable abdominal mass in some parts of the world is lower than previously observed (now 6-10%) and correlates with advanced disease and subtypes associated with poor prognosis (Ljungberg et al. 2015). Paraneoplastic syndromes (Paraneoplastic manifestations: Hypercalcemia is caused by release of parathyroid hormone-related peptide (PTHrP), interleukins IL-6 and IL-1, and tumor necrosis factor α (TNF α) from cancer tissue. The mechanism by which PTHrP causes hypercalcemia involves many of the normal hormonal pathways of calcium

homeostasis. PTHrP binds to the PTH receptor in both bone and renal tissue. This binding leads to increased bone resorption and decreased renal clearance of calcium as well as increased phosphorus excretion. Nonmetastatic nephrogenic hepatic dysfunction syndrome (Stauffer's syndrome) is a unique and rare paraneoplastic manifestation of renal cell carcinoma that usually manifests as anicteric cholestasis. This syndrome, originally described in 1961 by M. H. Stauffer, is characterized by elevated alkaline phosphatase, erythrocyte sedimentation rate, α -2-globulin, and γ -glutamyltransferase, thrombocytosis, prolongation of prothrombin time, hepatosplenomegaly, and the absence of hepatic metastasis and jaundice due to the possible role of IL-6 overexpression by the primary tumor. Polycythemia (or erythrocytosis) is caused by ectopic production of erythropoietin by RCC cells. Nonspecific symptoms such as fever, weight loss, and fatigue (common to many malignancies) are thought to be mediated by cytokines especially TNF α and IL-6). Many other endocrine abnormalities are associated with RCC, such as elevated human chorionic gonadotropin and adrenocorticotropic hormone, manifesting themselves as clinical syndromes such as Cushing's syndrome and hyper-/hypoglycemia. Other conditions associated with RCC include amyloidosis due to pathological production and deposition of AA (amyloid A) protein with typical clinical presentation related to the specific organ systems affected including

the cardiovascular, renal, and gastrointestinal systems. A number of other syndromes such as light chain nephropathy, vasculitis, coagulopathies, neuromyopathies, and Wells syndrome (eosinophilic cellulitis) have been also described in patients with RCC but a less commonly (Petejova and Martinek 2016).) are found in approximately 20-30% of patients with symptomatic RCCs (anemia, hypercalcemia, production of adrenocorticotrophic hormone, polycythemia, hepatic dysfunction, amyloidosis, fever, and weight loss). A few patients present with symptoms caused by metastatic **RCC** (mRCC), such as bone pain, pathological fractures, and deterioration of performance status (PS) including fatigue, anorexia, weight loss, pulmonary symptoms (persistent cough), and neurological symptoms (result from intracranial and spinal column metastases) (Ljungberg et al. 2015; Petejova and Martinek 2016). Despite the advances in diagnosis, especially improved imaging techniques, about 20-30% of all patients are diagnosed with metastatic disease (symptomatic or asymptomatic metastases) (Petejova and Martinek 2016) (Fig. 1).

Diagnostic Tools

History

History is focused on familiar incidence of RCC and symptoms.

Fig. 1 Postcontrast CT, arterial phase, in a 73-yearold woman. Partially necrotic tumor of the lower pole of the left kidney growing to the psoas muscle and mesocolon, metastases to the lungs, and histology clear RCC high grade. The woman suffered from paraneoplastic syndromes (anemia, weight loss)



Physical Examination

Clinical examination may reveal an abdominal mass in the loin/subcostal abdominal area but only in advanced cases. Sign of metastases in mRCC, e.g., lymphadenopathy (e.g., enlarged nodes in the supraclavicular fossa) and varicocele (tumor extended into the left renal vein), and sign of inferior vena cava (IVC) obstruction (bilateral leg edema and collateral venous circulation) can be seen.

Laboratory

Commonly assessed laboratory parameters are serum creatinine, glomerular filtration rate (GFR), complete cell blood count, erythrocyte sedimentation rate, liver function study, alkaline phosphatase, lactate dehydrogenase (LDH), serum corrected calcium, coagulation study, and urinalysis. No special laboratory markers are used in common clinical practice. The value of hemoglobin, LHD, and serum corrected calcium is an integral part of risk stratification for strategy of treatment of mRCC. Two main systems are used: the Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Centre (MSKCC) and/or the Metastatic Renal Cancer Database Consortium (IMDC) risk models (Ljungberg et al. 2015). M. Hora

Imaging

Ultrasound

Ultrasound is crucial mainly for primary diagnosis, but not sufficient for staging and planning of surgery. Doppler US is not a standard part of investigation with exception of special indications, e.g., control of blood supply following nephron-sparing surgery with suspicious vascular complications.

CEUS (contrast-enhanced ultrasound) is indicated only in specific cases (e.g., end-stage kidney disease, ESKD, when contrast fluid – iodine or gadolinium – cannot be applied). Its main limitations are the experience required, a special software, and being observer dependent (Sanz et al. 2016) (Fig. 2).

СТ

Contrast-enhanced multiphase abdominal CT and MRI are the most appropriate imaging modalities for renal tumor diagnosis/characterization and staging (Ljungberg et al. 2015). It is a basis of diagnosis of renal tumors. It allows accurate diagnosis of RCC and provides information on primary tumor extension, tumor postcontrast enhancement (it should be in CT > 15 HU), venous involvement, enlargement of locoregional lymph nodes, function and morphology of the

Fig. 2 CEUS (contrastenhanced ultrasound) of the tumor of the kidney convexity (in man with end-stage kidney disease)



contralateral kidney, and condition of the adrenal glands and other solid organs. CT (and MRI as well) cannot reliably distinguish different histological types of renal tumor with exception typical angiomyolipoma. CT features cannot reliably diseven oncocytoma and tinguish fat-free angiomyolipoma from malignant renal neoplasms (Ljungberg et al. 2015). Biphasic CT angiogra**phy** (both arteries and vein are depicted, the best even their topographic anatomy) is useful in selected cases for detailed information on renal vascular supply (Ferda et al. 2007), e.g., for planning of surgery. Chest CT is recommended for staging assessment of the lungs and mediastinum and it is more accurate than chest X-ray. Chest CT should be part of primo diagnosis of renal tumor and should be implemented in follow-up instead of chest X-ray. **Brain CT** is indicated in only suspicious brain or skull metastasis, e.g., neurological symptoms (Figs. 3, 4, 5, 6, and 7).

MRI

In most clinical aspects, MRI is very similar to CT. Main advantages of MRI are no risk of allergy



Fig. 3 (a) Contrast-enhanced CT of the left kidney, coronary view: duplex tumor (bigger one on the upper pole, smaller on the lower pole) (b) Specimen at operation





to iodine contrast fluid and no exposure to radiation (important mainly in pregnancy). MRI may provide additional information to CT on venous involvement if the extent of an inferior vena cava (IVC) tumor thrombus is poorly defined on CT and probably in cystic lesions, but this topic is under investigation. Main disadvantages are as follows: MRI is contraindicated in foreign metallic bodies and cardiac pacemakers. MRI is not appropriate for chest imaging (combined in one session with abdominal imaging) due to a lengthy of a procedure. The new generation of 3T MRI has improved spatial and time resolutions, which are favorable in imaging of the renal vasculature and part of investigation. Therefore, 3T

Fig. 6 CT biphasic angiography and tumor of the convexity of the right kidney

Fig. 5 CT biphasic angiography and tumor of the lower pole of the left kidney located medially





spin: 0 Tit: -90

Fig. 8 FDG PET-CT of metastasis of RCC to the right femur (greater trochanter of the thigh bone)

Fig. 7 CT biphasic angiography and tumor of the convexity of the lower pole of the left kidney, noticeable left ovarian vein

MRI biphasic angiography can be part of investigation, but small aberrant vessels are more frequently missed than with CTA, and the 3D reconstruction is highly depending on the skills of the radiologist (Hora et al. 2013).

PET-CT (MRI)

Positron emission tomography-computerized tomography (PET-CT) with ¹⁸F-fluorodeox-yglucose (FDG) currently has lower sensitivity

compared to enhanced CT for diagnosis of primary renal masses but better sensitivity for diagnosis of metastases. Predicting and monitoring response to targeted therapy could direct the clinician toward drug selection or modification during therapy. The possibility of treating patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma with 124Igirentuximab attached to 177Lu, a strong betaemitter, is investigated (Gofrit and Orevi 2016). For routine investigation, PET-CT is not currently recommended (Ljungberg et al. 2015) (Figs. 8 and 9).





Fig. 9 (a, b) Arteriography of the right kidney with angiomyolipoma of convexity of the kidney. (c) After embolization

Interventional imaging techniques (digital subtraction angiography of the renal artery and inferior cavography) were replaced with noninvasive methods (CT, MRI) (Ljungberg et al. 2015). Angiography is indicated only in therapeutic procedures, e.g., embolization of angiomyolipoma and solving of complication following kidney resection (bleeding, arteriovenous fistula).

Bone scintigraphy. A bone scan is not routinely recommended, in only special cases, e.g., pathological fractures, etc. It can be replaced with FDG PET-CT. **Chest X-ray**. A routine chest X-ray should be done as a minimum in staging and in follow-up. As mentioned above, chest CT is more accurate (Ljungberg et al. 2015).

Biopsy of Primary Kidney Tumor

Biopsy is discussed in a special chapter of this textbook. Indications are the following: small renal masses – before active surveillance (if potential clinical benefit), before ablative



Fig. 10 (a) Postcontrast CT, tumor of the right kidney, postcontrast density 39 HU only. Histology of resected tumor was papillary RCC type 1 pT1a G1 pR0 (b) MRI of the same tumor



Fig. 11 (a) CT of huge angiomyolipoma of the upper pole of the right kidney (b) Specimen at operation (open resection)

treatments, and in metastatic RCC to select the most suitable form of medical and surgical treatment strategy (Kutikov et al. 2016). Performing of biopsy is the following: percutaneous, under ultrasound or CT guidance, under local anesthesia, with core needle about 18G core, and with coaxial technique (allowing multiple biopsies – at least two – to avoid tumor seeding) (Marconi et al. 2016).

TNM Classification and Staging of Renal Cell Carcinoma (RCC)

TNM classifi	cation of RCC according to the American	
Join Committee on Cancer (AJCC) 2010		
Primary tumo	or (T)	
Tx	Primary tumor cannot be assessed	
	(continued)	

Primary tumor (T)			
Т0		No evidence of primary tumor	
T1		Tumor \leq 7 cm in greatest dimension and	
		limited to the kidney	
Tla		Tumor \leq 4 cm	
	T1b	Tumor > 4 cm but \leq 7 cm	
T2		Tumor >7 cm in greatest dimension and	
		limited to the kidney	
	T2a	Tumor >7 cm but ≤ 10 cm	
	T2b	Tumor >10 cm	
T3		Tumor extends into major veins or	
		perinephric tissues but not beyond	
		Gerota's fascia	
	T3a	Tumor extends into the renal vein or	
		directly invades perinephric tissues, but	
		not beyond Gerota's fascia	
	T3b	Tumor grossly extends into the vena cava	
		below the diaphragm	
	T3c	Tumor grossly extends into the vena cava	
		above the diaphragm or invades wall of the	
		vena cava	
T4		Tumor invades beyond Gerota's fascia	
		(including contiguous extension into the	
1psilateral adrenal gland)		ipsilateral adrenal gland)	
Regional lymph nodes (N)		nph nodes (N)	
Nx		Regional lymph nodes cannot be assessed	
N0		No regional lymph node metastasis	
N1		Metastasis in the regional lymph node	

TNM classification of RCC according to the American

Join Committee on Cancer (AJCC) 2010

Note: There is no longer any distinction between N1 metastasis in a single regional lymph node and N2 metastases in more than one regional lymph node. Instead, N1 comprises metastasis in regional lymph node(s) (Ljungberg et al. 2015).

Distant metast	tasis (M)			
M0		No distant n	No distant metastasis	
M1		Distant meta	Distant metastasis	
Staging				
Stage I	T1	N0	M0	
Stage II	T2	N0	M0	
Stage III	T1-2	N1	M0	
	T3-4	Any N	M0	
Stage IV	Any T	Any N	M1	

In the fourth version of TNM supplement (2012), different staging is proposed for stages III and IV. In stage III remains category T3N0M0 only, categories T4NXM0 and TXN1M0 were shifted from stage III to stage IV (Wittekind et al. 2012).

Specific Characteristics of Different Histological Types

Papillary RCC Type 1

Regular pRCC1 has some typical gross morphological characteristics. On ultrasound, it imitates pathologically changed cysts with hyperdense contents. On CT and MRI, it is rounded and homogenous, with minimal postcontrast



Fig. 12 (a) MRI angiomyolipoma of the upper part of the left kidney (b) The same case, MRI, coronary view

Bosniak		
category	Features	Work-up
I	Simple benign cyst with a hairline-thin wall without septa, calcification, or solid components. Same density as water and does not enhance with contrast medium	Benign
II	Benign cyst that may contain a few hairline-thin septa. Fine calcification may be present in the wall or septa. Uniformly high-attenuation lesions < 3 cm in size, with sharp margins without enhancement	Benign
IIF	These may contain more hairline-thin septa. Minimal enhancement of a hairline-thin septum or wall. Minimal thickening of the septa or wall The cyst may contain calcification, which may be nodular and thick, with no contrast enhancement. No enhancing soft tissue elements. This category also includes totally intrarenal, non-enhancing, high-attenuation renal lesions > 3 cm. Generally well marginated	Follow-up. Some are malignant
III	These are indeterminate cystic masses with thickened irregular walls or septa with enhancement	Surgery or active surveillance. Over 50% are malignant ^a
IV	Clearly malignant containing enhancing soft tissue components	Surgery. Most are malignant

Table 1 Renal cystic lesions – Bosniak classification (Ljungberg et al. 2015; Warren and McFarlane 2005)

^aThe percentage of malignant tumor in categories IIF–III can be changed due to formal shift of former "malignant" entity multilocular cystic RCC to "benign" entity multilocular cystic renal neoplasm of low malignant potential – MCRNLMP (WHO renal tumor classification 2016) (Moch et al. 2016) (Fig. 13).



Fig. 13 Man 43-year-old with cystic renal lesion of the middle part of the left kidney Bosniak types IIF–III (**a**) CT (**b**) 3T MRI – T1. In comparison with CT, septa are very well visible (**c**) Peroperative ultrasound (high-frequency

sound) – excellently visible septa in tumor (d) Specimen at operation following laparoscopic resection. Histology was multilocular cystic renal neoplasm of low malignant potential – MCRNLMP (Moch et al. 2016)

enhancement. In bigger tumors, there is a hypodense central area with a narrow, irregular, contrast-enhancing margin. The characteristic spherical appearance of pRCC1 on CT/MRI is similar to Bosniak IIF or III cysts. Tumors dissected in situ are ochre, soft, and protruding from the pseudocapsule like a "minced meat sausage."

It is fragile and therefore it can rupture easily (Prochazkova et al. 2017) (Fig. 10).

Angiomyolipoma

Ultrasound, CT, and MRI often lead to diagnosis due to the presence of adipose tissue. Biopsy is rarely useful. Preoperatively, it may be difficult to differentiate between smooth muscle cell tumors and epithelial tumors including epithelioid AML. Due to benign course of AML, active surveillance based on imaging only is recommended for most of AMLs (Ljungberg et al. 2015) (Figs. 11 and 12; Table 1).

References

- Ferda J, Hora M, Hes O, Ferdová E, Kreuzberg B. Assessment of the kidney tumor vascular supply by two-phase MDCT-angiography. Eur J Radiol. 2007;62(2):295–301.
- Gofrit ON, Orevi M. Diagnostic challenges of kidney cancer: a systematic review of the role of positron emission tomography-computerized tomography. J Urol. 2016 Sep;196(3):648–57.

- Hora M, Stransky P, Travnicek I, Urge T, Eret V, Kreuzberg B, et al. Three-tesla MRI biphasic angiography: a method for preoperative assessment of the vascular supply in renal tumours–a surgical perspective. World J Urol. 2013;31(5):1171–6.
- Kutikov A, Smaldone MC, Uzzo RG, Haifler M, Bratslavsky G, Leibovich BC. Renal mass biopsy: always, sometimes, or never? Eur Urol. 2016;70 (3):403–6.
- Ljungberg B, Bensalah K, Canfield S, Dabestani S, Hofmann F, Hora M, et al. EAU guidelines on renal cell carcinoma: 2014 Update. Eur Urol. 2015;67 (5):913–24.
- Marconi L, Dabestani S, Lam TB, Hofmann F, Stewart F, Norrie J, et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of diagnostic accuracy of percutaneous renal tumour biopsy. Eur Urol. 2016;69(4):660–73.
- Moch H, Cubilla AL, Humphrey PA, Reuter VE, Ulbright TM. The 2016 WHO classification of tumours of the urinary system and male genital organs-part A: renal, penile, and testicular tumours. Eur Urol. 2016;70 (1):93–105.
- Petejova N, Martinek A. Renal cell carcinoma: review of etiology, pathophysiology and risk factors. Biomed Pap Med Fac Univ Palacky Olomouc Czech Repub. 2016;160(2):183–94.
- Prochazkova K, Staehler M, Travnicek I, Pitra T, Eret V, Urge T, et al. Morphological characterization of papillary renal cell carcinoma type 1, the efficiency of its surgical treatment. Urol Int. 2017;98(2):148–55.
- Sanz E, Hevia V, Gomez V, Alvarez S, Fabuel JJ, Martinez L, et al. Renal complex cystic masses: usefulness of contrast-enhanced ultrasound (CEUS) in their assessment and its agreement with computed tomography. Curr Urol Rep. 2016;17(12):89.
- Warren KS, McFarlane J. The Bosniak classification of renal cystic masses. BJU Int. 2005;95(7):939–42.
- Wittekind C, Compton CC, Brierley JR, Leslie S. TNM supplement: a commentary on uniform use. 4th ed. -New York: Wiley; 2012.



33

Prognostic and Predictive Markers, and Stratifications Tables, for the Detection and Treatment of Renal Cell Carcinoma

Helen Davis Bondarenko, Raisa S. Pompe, Emanuele Zaffuto, Shahrokh F. Shariat, and Pierre I. Karakiewicz

Contents

Introduction	512
Prognostics in Renal Cell Carcinoma	513
Prediction of Overall Survival and/or Progression-Free Survival in Metastatic	
Renal Cell Carcinoma	513

H. Davis Bondarenko Department of Urology, University of Montreal Health Centre, Montreal, QC, Canada e-mail: helenbondarenko@hotmail.com

R. S. Pompe Martini-Klinik Prostate Cancer Center, University Hospital Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany e-mail: rapompe@gmail.com

E. Zaffuto Division of Oncology/Unit of Urology, Urological Research Institute, IRCCS Ospedale San Raffaele, Milan, Italy e-mail: e.zaffuto@gmail.com

S. F. Shariat Department of Urology and Comprehensive Cancer Center, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

Department of Urology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX, USA

Department of Urology, Weill Cornell Medical College, New York, NY, USA

Karl Landsteiner Institute of Urology and Andrology, Vienna, Austria e-mail: sfshariat@gmail.com

P. I. Karakiewicz (⊠) Cancer Prognostics and Health Outcomes Unit, University of Montreal Health Center, Montreal, QC, Canada e-mail: pierrekarakiewicz@gmail.com

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 57

Prediction of Overall Survival and/or Progression-Free Survival in all Types	
of Renal Cell Carcinoma	515
Molecular Biomarkers	517
Renal Cell Carcinoma Biomarkers	517
Blood-Based Biomarkers	522
Immune System Markers	524
Use of Biomarkers in the Prognostic Models	525
Conclusion	525
References	525

Abstract

Despite knowledge of disease stage, grade, and histological subtype (HS), patient outcome in RCC remains elusive. Therefore, a vast number of predictive and prognostic models as well as biological markers have been proposed. Many show promise in stratifying the survival curves or discriminating between stage distributions, while others achieved independent predictor status in specific end points of interest.

There is an increased interest in composite biomarker, such as the BioScore (Parker et al., Cancer 115(10):2092–2103, 2009), which has increased accuracy compared to other models. The search continues for an ideal model that is relevant, simple to use and understand, and that will be able to distinguish between different patient diseases and characteristics. The future in prognostic factors and predictive models lies in finding biomarkers that will assist in choosing select target therapies, immunotherapies, and chemotherapies. To improve patient prognosis, treatment sequences, with targeted agents and novel drugs, need to be individualized by using the patient's genomic classifications.

Presently, Immune oncology agents (IO), notably immune checkpoint inhibitors targeting PD-1, are the most promising in treatment of RCC. It is postulated that a preestablished immune response can optimize immune checkpoint inhibition therapy. Therefore, even though past studies found few desired results, vaccinations may hold the key to future therapeutic success (Curtis et al., Curr Oncol Rep 18 (9):57, 2016; Hammers H, Curr Opin Urol 26 (6):543–547, 2016).

This chapter will focus on prognostic models specifically for metastatic RCC and models for all types of RCC. Second, this chapter will focus on molecular biomarkers, including tissue-based biomarkers, bloodbased biomarkers, and immune system biomarkers.

Introduction

The natural history of renal cell carcinoma (RCC) is unpredictable. Up to 7% of patients with indolent tumors (≤ 4 cm) present with metastatic disease and are at an elevated risk of disease-specific mortality. On the other hand, up to 40% post-nephrectomy patients with lymph node metastases survive 5 years after surgery(Sun et al. 2011). Prognostic markers measure clinical or biological characteristics that can predict patient outcome regardless of disease treatment. Predictive markers measure clinical or biological characteristics that are used to optimize treatment selection (Maroto and Rini 2014; Li et al. 2015). There are two types of predictive markers, static and dynamic. Static markers are used to determine the likelihood of responding to a certain treatment, whereas dynamic markers predict tumor response to ongoing treatment (Li et al. 2015). Prognostics are important for risk stratification, counseling, and targeted therapy selection. Studies have shown that watchful waiting is beneficial in select patients with low-risk prognostic profiles, rather than subjecting them the ill effects of therapy (Li et al. 2015). Prognostics in RCC look at four different groups: patient performance status, tumor burden, pro-inflammatory markers, and treatmentrelated factors (Li et al. 2015).

Several prognostic factors and predictive markers have been proposed to distinguish between poor and favorable risk patients as well as predict RCC natural history. This chapter will address the history of prognostics, existing prognostic factors, factors predicting response to targeted therapy, and established prognostic models.

Prognostics in Renal Cell Carcinoma

Prediction of Overall Survival and/or Progression-Free Survival in Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma

Multivariable modeling in the prediction of cancer-specific mortality was pioneered by Elson et al. in 1988 (Elson et al. 1988) (Table 1). Their model relied on American patients and included ECOG-PS, time from initial diagnosis, number of metastatic sites, prior cytotoxic chemotherapy, and weight loss. In 1999, Motzer et al. (Motzer et al. 1999) examined the Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Center (MSKCC) patient database and suggested five predictors of metastatic RCC (mRCC) mortality: Karnofsky performance status [KPS], lactate dehydrogenase [LDH], hemoglobin, corrected calcium, and nephrectomy status. They stratified patients in three risk groups: favorable (zero risk factors), intermediate (one to two risk factors), and poor (three or more risk factors). The median overall survival (OS) was found to be 30, 14, and 5 months for the favorable-, intermediate-, and poor-risk groups, respectively (Li et al. 2015). In 2002, nephrectomy status was replaced with time from diagnosis to start of interferon (Motzer et al. 2002). The 2002 Motzer model was externally validated in 2013 with an accuracy of 66% (Heng et al. 2013). The Motzer score was further updated in 2004, reducing its number of predictor variables from five to three: KPS, hemoglobin, and corrected calcium (Motzer et al. 2004). In 2005, Mekhail et al. (2005) suggested updating the 2002 Motzer score by adding previous exposure to radiotherapy as well as the presence of metastatic sites. Finally, in 2007, Escudier et al. (2007) suggested replacing KPS with the number of metastatic sites. Unfortunately, other than the 2002 Motzer, no

other models were formally subjected to internal or external validation, and therefore, their accuracy, performance, and effect on clinical decision remain unknown (Sun et al. 2011).

In 2005, Negrier et al. (2005) introduced a different prognostic model based on European patients. This model identified four variables that were associated with disease progression despite immunotherapy: time from RCC diagnosis to metastases, number of metastatic sites, presence of hepatic metastases, and neutrophil count. It was externally validated by Heng et al. (2013) in 2013 with an accuracy of 64%.

In 2009, Heng et al. (2009) pioneered the International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium (IMDC) model for patients with mRCC who were treated with targeted therapies. This model included neutrophil and platelet counts to the following four Motzer criteria: hemoglobin, corrected calcium, KPS, and time from diagnosis to treatment. The IMDC was internally validated with an accuracy of 73% and was externally validated in 2013 with an accuracy of 66% (Heng et al. 2013). It has been suggested that the IMDC can be used to select patients for firstand second-line therapy as well as cytoreductive surgery (Li et al. 2015). For example, Heng et al. 2014 (2014) showed that patients who have survived 1 year and have <3 IMDC prognostic factors were more likely to benefit from cytoreductive nephrectomy. Studies have shown that specific location of metastatic sites predisposed to worse prognosis. For example, Mckay et al. (2014) found that patients treated with targeted therapy had a worse survival with bone and lung metastases. Additionally, Trihn et al. (2013) found that every additional positive node increased cancer-specific mortality in patients undergoing cytoreductive nephrectomy. Therefore, inclusion of disease location to nomograms was suggested by several authors. Of note, in 2008, Motzer et al. (2008) devised a pre-sunitinib treatment nomogram for mRCC, taking into account metastatic sites.

Last but not least, in 2011, Karakiewicz et al. (2011) proposed a model that included KPS, time from primary diagnosis to treatment, baseline albumin, and baseline alkaline phosphatase. This model showed 75% accuracy in prediction of

Model	Target population	Predictors
Elson et al.	mRCC	ECOG-Ps
(1988)		Time from initial diagnosis
· · · ·		Number of metastatic sites
		Prior cytotoxic chemotherapy
		Weight loss
Motzer et al.	mRCC treated with NT	Lactate dehydrogenase >ULN
(1999)		Hemoglobin >ULN
		KPS
		Corrected serum calcium >ULN
		Absence of NT
Motzer et al.	mRCC treated with NT/IFN	KPS
(2002)		Lactate dehydrogenase <ul< td=""></ul<>
		Hemoglobin >ULN
		Corrected serum calcium >ULN
		Time from diagnosis to IFN
Motzer et al.	mRCC treated with NT/IFN	KPS
(2004)		Hemoglobin >ULN
		Corrected serum calcium >ULN
Négrier et al.	mRCC treated with cytokine	Presence of biologic signs of inflammation
(2005)		Short time interval from renal tumor to mRCC
		Elevated neutrophil count
		Liver metastases
		Bone metastases
		Performance status
		Number of metastatic sites
		Alkaline phosphatase
		Hemoglobin
Leibovich et al.	Metastatic ccRCC treated with NT	Age
(2005)		Gender
		Symptoms at N1
		Time from NT to mRCC
		Location/surgical treatment of metastases
		Histologia subtrme
		TNM (2002)
		Tumor size
		Perinenhritic fat invasion
		I ymph node invasion
		Nuclear grade
		Tumor necrosis
		Sarcomatoid differentiation
Mekhail et al	mRCC	Multifocality
(2005)	inite c	Time from diagnosis to study entry
()		Lactate dehvdrogenase >ULN
		Corrected serum calcium >ULN
		Previous radiotherapy
		Presence of hepatic/pulmonary/retroperitoneal/
		lymph node metastases
Escudier et al.	mRCC patients who failed IO	Alkaline phosphatase >ULN
(2007)	1	Corrected serum calcium >ULN
1	1	
		Lactate dehydrogenase >ULN
		Lactate dehydrogenase >ULN Number of metastatic sites

 Table 1
 Prediction of overall survival and/or progression-free survival in mRCC

(continued)

Model	Target population	Predictors
Motzer et al.	mRCC patients treated with sunitinib	Corrected serum calcium
(2008)		Number of metastatic sites
		Hemoglobin >ULN
		Prior NT
		Lung metastases
		Liver metastases
		ECOG-Ps
		Thrombocytosis
		Time from diagnosis to treatment
		Alkaline phosphatase
		Lactate dehydrogenase
Heng et al.	mRCC patients treated with VEGF agents	KPS
(2009)		Time from diagnosis to treatment
IMDC		Hemoglobin >ULN
		Corrected serum calcium >ULN
		Neutrophil >ULN
		Platelet >ULN
Karakiewicz	mRCC patients treated with bevacizumab	KPS
et al. (2011)	plus IFN or IFN alone	Time from primary diagnosis to treatment
		Baseline albumin
		Baseline alkaline phosphatase

Table 1 (continued)

mRCC metastatic renal cell carcinoma, *ECOG-PS* Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group Performance Status, *NT* nephrectomy, *ULN* upper limit normal, *KPS* Karnofsky performance status, *IFN* interferon, *IL-2* interleukin-2, *VEGF* vascular endothelial growth factor

mortality after therapy with bevacizumab with or without IFN, compared to the 52% accuracy for the 2002 Motzer model (Motzer et al. 2002) tested within the same cohort. This model awaits external validation.

Prediction of Overall Survival and/or Progression-Free Survival in all Types of Renal Cell Carcinoma

The previously discussed models, Motzer et al., Mikhail et al., Negrier et al., and IMDC, apply exclusively to patients with metastatic RCC (mRCC). Many other models have been developed for patients with all types of RCC. In 2001, Zisman et al. pioneered an integrated staging system (UISS) for survival prediction in patients with all stages of RCC (Zisman et al. 2001) (Table 2). This model includes TNM stage, Fuhrman grade, and ECOG-PS. It has been widely tested and validated with an accuracy ranging from 84% to 86% (Sun et al. 2011). In 2007, Karakiewicz et al. (2007a) devised a nomogram targeting patients with all types of RCC. This model included pT stage, pN stage, M stage, tumor size, Fuhrman grade, and symptom classification. This model has the highest predictive accuracy, of 88–91%, and has been externally validated by multiple groups.

In 2009, Karakiewicz et al. (2009) developed and externally validated a conditional nomogram for predicting RCC-specific mortality, using TNM stage, Fuhrman grade, tumor size, and symptom classification for predictor variables. This model has a high accuracy of 91% indicating survival probability 1, 2, 5, and 10 years after nephrectomy in patients with RCC (Karakiewicz et al. 2009). Conditional survival (CS) provides dynamic data on a patient's probability of surviving x years, given that he/she has already survived y years after the diagnosis (Harshman et al. 2012). In other words, CS provides data on prognosis of long-term cancer survivors, specifically poor-risk patients, compared to newly diagnosed patients (Li et al. 2015). For example, Harshman et al. (2012) found a 24% increase in the 2-year CS in mRCC patients from the International mRCC Database Consortium treated with VEGF-targeted

Model	Target population	Predictors
Zisman et al. (2001) UISS	RCC of all stages	AJCC Fuhrman grade ECOG-Ps
Frank et al. (2002)	Localized ccRCC	TNM (1997) Tumor size Nuclear grade Tumor necrosis
Kim et al. (2005)	Metastatic ccRCC	T stage ECOG-Ps CAIX Vimentin p53 PTEN
Karakiewicz et al. (2007a)	Papillary, chromophobe, ccRCC	pT stage pN stage M stage Tumor size Fuhrman grade Symptom classification
Karakiewicz et al. (2009) Conditional survival	RCC of all stages	pT stage pN stage M stage Tumor size Fuhrman grade Symptom classification
Parker et al. (2009) BioScore	ccRCC	B7-H1 Survivin Ki-67
Kutikov et al. (2010) Competing risk	Localized papillary, chromophobe, ccRCC	Race Sex Tumor size Age Death due to • Non-cancer • Kidney cancer • Other cancers

Table 2 Prediction of overall survival and/or progression-free survival in all types of RCC

RCC renal cell carcinoma, AJCC American Joint Committee on Cancer, ECOG-PS Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group Performance Status, CAIX carbonic anhydrase IX, PHEN phosphatase and tensin homolog

therapy for 18 months. It is noteworthy that the 2-year CS of the poor-risk patients in this study increased from 11% to 73% (Harshman et al. 2012). They further demonstrated that CS can enhance prognostic nomograms (Harshman et al. 2012).

Considering many RCC patients are elderly with multiple comorbidities, survival benefits after RCC treatment are unknown. In 2010, Kutikov et al. (2010) proposed a competing-risk nomogram predicting mortality due to RCC-specific, non-cancer, and other cancers, in patients with surgically treated RCC. This nomogram was externally validated by Lughezzani et al. (2010) in 2010, with a reasonable accuracy of 73%, 70%, and 71% for non-cancer, RCC-specific, and other cancer mortalities, respectively.

Multiple models have been proposed for cancer-specific mortality, estimation of recurrence-free survival, and metastatic progression in patients before and after nephrectomy. Furthermore, multivariable models with better prognostics have been described, such as the UISS (Zisman et al. 2001), the BioScore (Parker et al. 2009), and the SSIGN score (tumor stage, size, grade, necrosis) (Frank et al. 2002). Despite their adequate prognostic ability, none of these models are 100% accurate, and none are designed to account for the effect of targeted therapies. In consequence, the search for more accurate markers continues.

Molecular Biomarkers

Over the past two decades, studies have focused on molecular events that can unveil the biologic heterogeneity underlying the varied clinical behavior of RCC, in the hope that the identification of accurate markers would individualize prognostication and risk-stratified clinical decision-making as well as predict the responses to the existing systemic therapies (Sun et al. 2011). Molecular biomarkers are associated with clinical and/or pathologic characteristics of RCC and have an effect on progression-free survival, OS, cancer-specific mortality, and prognosis. Furthermore, studies have shown that the integrity of biomarkers alone may be more accurate than any nomograms. For example, Schmitz-Dräger et al. (2015) showed that multiple markers have the potential in screening and surveillance of bladder cancer in the future. Kattan et al. (2003) developed and internally validated a biomarker-based nomogram for prostate cancer. This model was externally validated by Shariat et al. (2008) who showed that the addition of biomarkers increased the nomogram predictive accuracy by 8%. Similarly, biomarker panels have increased the accuracy of prognostic and predictive models in RCC. For example, the BioScore, developed by Parker et al. (2009) in 2009, which included tumor expression level of B7-H1, survivin, and Ki-67, enhanced clear cell RCC (ccRCC) outcome prediction of multiple models. Additionally, a biomarker panel proposed by Su Kim et al. (2013) in 2013 including nicotinamide N-methyltransferase, L-plastin, and nonmetastatic cells 1 protein showed promising results for early detection o2f malignant kidney tumors. Despite the promising results of molecular biomarkers, none have entered into clinical practice,

and they further require validation in ideally prospective studies.

The following paragraphs outline the existing biomarkers that have demonstrated a potential for improving the predictive and/or prognostic ability of clinical and pathologic variables.

Renal Cell Carcinoma Biomarkers

Tissue-Based Biomarkers

The tissue-based biomarkers include the Von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) gene, hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF- α), vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), and carbonic anhydrase IX (CAIX). Furthermore, recent data have been published on Polybromo 1 (PBRM1), BRCA1-associated protein 1 (BAP1), and SET domain-containing protein 2 (SETD2). The biologic pathways and markers in RCC are illustrated in Fig. 1. Even though multiple treatment options in RCC target these biomarkers, their predictive and prognostic values have yet to be externally and internally validated. For example, all tyrosine kinase inhibitors, such as bevacizumab, target VEGF, while others, like cabozantinib, target a wider range of receptors including AXL and c-met protooncogene.

The Von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) gene is a tumor suppressor gene on chromosome 3p, originally identified in deficient protein isoforms pVHL19 and pVHL30. This gene is inactivated in almost all patients with VHL familial tumor syndrome and is approximately 70% of sporadic clear cell RCC. Patients with VHL syndrome are predisposed to multiple bilateral clear cell RCC lesions, as well as retinal angiomas, pheochromocytomas, central nervous system hemangioblastomas, and pancreatic tumors (Sun et al. 2011). The VHL gene is responsible for the regulation of the cell cycle arrest via p53, deposition of extracellular matrix, and degradation of hypoxiainducible factor (HIF) 1- α . Yao et al. (2002) found that mutation or hyper-methylation of VHL predicts longer progression-free survival and lower mortality for stage I-III clear cell RCC. On the other hand, Schraml et al. (2002) found no difference in survival rates of patients with VHL



Fig. 1 Biological Pathways and markers in RCC. *AKT/PKB* akt/protein kinase B (gene), *CAIX* carbonic anhydrase IX, *EGF* endothelial growth factor, *ERK* extracellular signal-regulated kinase, *GF* growth factor, *GFR* growth factor receptor, *HIF* hypoxia-induced factor, *MEK* methyl ethyl ketone, *MMP* matrix metalloproteinase, *mTOR*

mammalian target of rapamycin, *PDGF* platelet-derived growth factor, *PDGFR* platelet-derived growth factor receptor, *PTEN* phosphatase and tensin homolog, *VEGF* vascular endothelial growth factor, *VEGFR* vascular endothelial growth factor receptor, *VHL* Von Hippel-Lindau

mutation compared to those without. It is postulated that "loss-of-function" VHL mutations, rather than VHL mutations on regulation of angiogenesis and proliferation of RCC, directly influence the progression of RCC (Sun et al. 2011).

As was previously mentioned, VHL is responsiplble for hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF- α) degradation. Therefore, in addition to hypoxic cell conditions, HIF- α accumulation will result from alterations in the VHL proteins. HIF- α is a key player of tumor pathogenesis, activating about 30 genes responsible for tumor growth and angiogenesis, specifically upregulation of tumor VEGF. HIF- α expression is significantly increased in ccRCC compared with papillary or chromophobe RCC variants. Studies have not found survival differences between patients with high and low HIF- α expression in either clear cell or papillary RCC variants, while others found a worse survival with elevated HIF 1- α tumor tissue levels (Sun et al. 2011).

The vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) is a dimeric glycoprotein that affects angiogenesis in both normal and pathologic conditions, facilitating tumor growth and metastases. VEGF expression is upregulated in ccRCC due to the dysregulation of HIF- α as well as hypoxia secondary to inadequate blood supply in larger tumors. Increased VEGF concentration and production occur in RCC patients with VHL gene alterations and advanced tumor grade (Sun et al. 2011; Maroto and Rini 2014). In addition to tumor grade and size in ccRCC, VEGF expression correlates with Fuhrman grade, tumor necrosis, tumor stage, and microvessel invasion. Studies have shown that increased VEGF decreases RCC progression-free and OS rates. Despite its promising characteristics, the added value of VEGF awaits confirmation and external validation (Sun et al. 2011; Maroto and Rini 2014).

C-met is a proto-oncogene as well as a receptor tyrosine kinase. It is responsible for angiogenesis, tissue repair, cell growth, and differentiation. Multiple cancers, including all types of RCC, have been associated with mutations of c-met pathways. For example, VHL mutation in ccRCC has been associated with c-met upregulation. Furthermore, C-met expression has been especially elevated in papillary and sarcomatoid differentiation tumors. Gibney et al. (2013) found that increased c-met expression decreased cancer-specific mortality. Further studies are needed to understand the true value of c-met in RCC pathogenesis (Ngo et al. 2014).

Carbonic anhydrase IX(CAIX) is a transmembrane protein associated with neoplastic growth, aggressive tumor phenotype, and poor prognosis. CAIX is regulated by HIF- α and is thought to be involved in the regulation of tumor microenvironments, notably alterations in intracellular and extracellular pH levels in response to tumoral hypoxia. CAIX is expressed in >80% of RCC samples and 90% of ccRCC specimens and, therefore, can be used to establish RCC diagnosis. High CAIX expression has been associated with better prognosis and survival in localized RCC and mRCC and has been inversely related to metastatic spread. On the other hand, low CAIX expression was not associated with RCC mortality. Due to its high prevalence and tumor specificity in RCC, CAIX is an excellent target for imaging and therapy using monoclonal antibodies, such as 124 I girentuximab used for PET scans (Ngo et al. 2014). Despite the promising retrospective results, CAIX expressions were not found to be predictive nor prognostic in mRCC patients treated with sorafenib in the TARGET trial (Choueiri et al. 2013). CAIX may be more useful in characterization of small renal masses (Sun et al. 2011; Ngo et al. 2014).

With increasing technology, three genes have been found to be mutated in more than 10% of sporadic clear cell RCC: *PBRM1*, BAP1, and SETD2. We can assume that these genes play a central role in RCC, since similar to the VHL, these three genes are two-hit tumor suppressor genes and are located short arm of chromosome 3p (Brugarolas 2013). Studies have found that PBRM1 and SETD2 mutations occur simultaneously, while mutations in PBRM1 and BAP1 occur separately and are associated with different RCC pathological features and outcomes (Zhang et al. 2016). Furthermore, BAP1 and SEDT2 mutations were associated with poor-risk groups with decreased OS, decreased PFS, and worse response to everolimus compared to PBRM1

mutation. Similar results were found using data from the Cancer Genome Atlas (The Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) Data portal 2016). Further studies are needed (Maroto and Rini 2014; Li et al. 2015).

Mechanistic Target of Rapamycin

The mechanistic (formerly mammalian) target of rapamycin (mTOR) pathway is an important component of cellular response to environmental stressors, regulating cell growth, protein degradation, and angiogenesis. The pathway's upstream molecules include phosphatase and tensin homolog [PTEN], and its downstream molecules include phosphorylated S6 ribosomal protein. The National Comprehensive Cancer Network and European Association of Urology guidelines (Molina and Motzer 2011; Ljungberg et al. 2010) recognize its importance in RCC pathogenesis and therefore recommend the use of temsirolimus, an mTOR inhibitor, as first-line treatment for poor-risk patients. Furthermore, Haddad et al. (2015) found that altered mTOR pathway regulators increased prognostic model accuracy estimates as well as improve the ability to predict recurrence in post-nephrectomy ccRCC patients. However, despite promising results, the prognostic and predictive role of mTOR as a biomarker is sparse and inconclusive (Sun et al. 2011; Li et al. 2015).

The ribosomal protein S6 (pS6) is a downstream mTOR target and has been associated with the activation of the mTOR pathway. It has an S6 kinase activity that alters mRNA translation due to the phosphorylated pS6 effect. PS6 is overexpressed in clear cell mRCC and may be a predictor of survival in both localized mRCC (Sun et al. 2011).

Protein kinase B (pAkt) phosphorylates substrates in the cytoplasm and the nucleus, regulating both growth and survival mechanisms. Elevated pAkt is associated with higher grade, higher metastatic progression, and worse RCC-specific survival. Conversely, elevated pAkt expression was found to have a favorable prognosis in localized RCC. Pantuck et al. (2007) hypothesized that localization of pAkt may be important for determining tumor behavior and resulting prognostic value. They found higher nuclear pAkt in localized RCC tissue compared to mRCC tissue (Sun et al. 2011).

Phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN) is a tumor suppressor protein, upstream to mTOR, encoded by the tumor suppressor gene PTEN. PTEN inhibits pAkt phosphorylation through PI3K. PTEN mutation is rare and is associated with adverse prognosis in RCC. High PTEN expression improves survival and is found in tumors with lower T stage and non-clear cell histological subtype (HS) (Sun et al. 2011).

Additional Biomarkers

Additional biomarkers include survivin, p53, matrix metalloproteinases, insulin-like growth factor II mRNA-binding protein 3, ki-67, caveloin-1, tumor necrosis, c-reactive protein, vimentin, fascin, and cytokine and angiogenic factors (CAF).

Survivin is part of the inhibitor of apoptosis gene family and plays a role in the intrinsic and extrinsic caspase pathways (Li et al. 2015). It controls mitotic progression and induces change in gene expressions associated with tumor cell invasiveness. Survivin mRNA is usually expressed during embryonic and fetal development, becoming undetectable in most differentiated normal adult tissues. In human cancers, including all variants of RCC, survivin is overexpressed. Since deregulation of apoptosis is a hallmark in human carcinogenesis, it is not surprising that high survivin expression is associated with poor differentiation, aggressiveness, and decreased survival in ccRCC (Sun et al. 2011).

The p53 protein is a DNA-binding molecule that plays an important role in regulation of transcription and cell growth. When DNA damage occurs, p53 stops the cell cycle by inducting apoptosis. P53 overexpression was found in all types of RCC, specifically in papillary (70%). Even though p53 was found to be an independent predictor of metastasis-free survival in patients with localized clear cell RCC, its prognostic role in RCC remains controversial (Sun et al. 2011).

The matrix metalloproteinase (MMP) is a family of enzymes composed of extracellular matrix remodeling proteases. Their activity has been implicated in normal processes as well as pathologic processes including tumor growth, progression, metastasis, and angiogenesis dysregulation. These proteinases are overexpressed in all types of RCC, especially in non-clear cell RCC tumors, and are associated with aggressive behavior, tumor grade, and survival. MMPs are important therapeutic and diagnostic targets for the treatment and detection of human cancers. For example, MMP inhibitors such as batimastat (synthetic) and bryostatins (natural) may help in the treatment and prevention of MMP-overexpressing cancers (Sun et al. 2011).

Insulin-like growth factor II mRNA-binding protein 3 (IMP3) is an oncofetal RNA-binding protein. It regulates transcription of insulin-like growth factor II mRNA. In early stages of embryogenesis, IMP3 is expressed in multiple developing tissues such as epithelium, muscle, and placenta. Conversely, it is expressed at low or undetectable levels in adult tissues. IMP3 is associated with cell proliferation and invasion in various cancers, including RCC. IMP3 is associated with higher RCC stage, grade, sarcomatoid differentiation, regional lymph node involvement, distant metastases, and cancer-specific mortality. Jiang et al. (2008) showed that the addition of IMP3 expression to tumor stage improves prediction of metastatic progression. Hoffman et al. (2008) externally validated the prognostic value of IMP3 in ccRCC. They found a 42% increase in cancer-related mortality in patients with localized disease and increased IMP3 expression. Furthermore, an increased expression of IMP3 increased the risk of progression to metastatic disease by 4.7-fold. Assessing IMP3 expression may be useful for identifying at-risk patients who might benefit from aggressive adjunctive therapy after primary tumor resection as well as provide useful targets to improve clear cell RCC therapy. However, further studies are warranted (Sun et al. 2011).

Ki-67 is a cell proliferation marker associated with an aggressive ccRCC phenotype, higher recurrence rates, and worse OS. In cancer-specific mortality analyses, the combination of Ki-67 and CAIX increases the prognostic ability of nuclear grade. Its importance as a predictor of prognosis has not yet been established (Sun et al. 2011).

Caveolin-1 is a structural component of plasma membrane microdomains, caveolae, that are involved in the intracellular signaling pathways regulating cell adhesion, growth, and survival. Caveolin-1 is expressed in 86% of ccRCC and <5% of chromophobe or papillary RCC. Increased caveolin-1 expression has been associated with a poor clinical outcome in several malignancies (Sun et al. 2011).

Tumor necrosis is one of the components of the scoring algorithm of Leibovich et al. (2005). There are controversial results regarding its importance in RCC prognostics. Multiple studies showed no added value of tumor necrosis when standard clinical and/or pathologic tumor characteristics were considered. Conversely, Lam et al. (2005) showed that tumor necrosis improved prediction of survival in patients with localized RCC.

C-reactive protein is a marker for inflammation, found to be a strong predictor of metastasis and overall mortality after nephrectomy for localized RCC. It increased the predictive accuracy of several established clinical and pathologic predictors by up to 10%. Karakiewicz et al. (2007b) showed that CRP was an independent predictor of RCC-specific mortality. Furthermore, they found that CRP increased predictive accuracy of the UISS model. Michigan et al. (2011) found that increased CRP was associated with increased mortality in patients undergoing nephrectomy. Another marker of inflammation, erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR), has also been associated with increased overall mortality. These markers are highly promising because they are inexpensive and widely available (Sun et al. 2011; Ngo et al. 2014).

Vimentin is a cytoplasmic intermediate filament that is not usually expressed in epithelial cells. Its overexpression was found in up to 51% in ccRCC and up to 61% in papillary RCC and predicted poor prognosis, independent of T stage and grade (Sun et al. 2011).

Fascin is a globular actin cross-linking protein involved in cell adhesion and motility. Its overexpression correlated with sarcomatoid transformation; high tumor stage, grade, and size; as well as metastatic progression (Sun et al. 2011).

Blood-Based Biomarkers

Blood-based biomarkers include lactate dehydrogenase (LDH), thrombocytosis, neutrophils, VEGF, serum amyloid A (SAA), CAIX, neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipcalin (NGAL), insulin-like growth factor I (ILGF-I), circulating tumor cells (CTCs), circulating endothelial cells (CECs), circulating progenitor cells (CEPs), and cytokine and angiogenic factors (CAF). Additionally, new blood-based biomarkers, circulating cell-free DNA (cfDNA) and microRNAs (miRNAs), will be discussed in this section.

LDH

LDH is an intracellular enzyme that plays an important role in glycolysis and gluconeogenesis. LDH levels rise with cellular stress due to hypoxia or injury. LDH is an important prognostic and predictive biomarker, that has been associated with poor OS, increased response to treatment, and has been included in multiple prognostic models, such as the model proposed by Motzer et al. in 1999 (Motzer et al. 1999; Zhang et al. 2016).

Thrombocytosis

In patients with mRCC treated with VEGFtargeted agents, thrombocytosis achieved independent predictor status for OS. On the other hand, it did not add value to a model proposed by Karakiewicz et al. (2007c) that comprised TNM stage, age, tumor size, Fuhrman grade, histologic subtype, and preoperative hemoglobin.

Neutrophils

Serum and intratumoral neutrophils have shown to have a shorter recurrence-free survival and poor OS and be an independent predictor status for mortality. Serum neutrophils were found to be among the most informative predictors in the IMDC model. Furthermore, serum neutrophils increased the predictive accuracy of the Leibovich et al.'s (2005) scoring algorithm by 6%. Templeton et al. (2016) found that an elevated neutrophil and lymphocyte ratio (NLR), a marker of subclinical inflammation, was an independent factor for worse outcome in mRCC patients treated with targeted therapy. Despite these promising results, further studies and external validation are necessary (Sun et al. 2011; Li et al. 2015).

VEGF and CAIX

Important tissue-based markers, VEGF and CAIX, have also been identified as valuable blood-based biomarkers. Serum *VEGF* levels correlate with tissue VEGF expression as well as vascular invasion, survival, and tumor stage, grade, and size. In patients treated with sunitinib, serum VEGF predicted treatment response as well as disease progression. In other studies, serum VEGF failed to achieve independent predictor status (Sun et al. 2011).

Multiple VEGF ligands, such as VEGF-A, VEGF-B, VEGF-C, VEGF-D, and VEGF-E, have been identified. These ligands play an important role in angiogenesis and tumor growth. Multiple studies found VEGF-A to be a good prognostic biomarker, but not a good predictive biomarker. Furthermore, there has been growing interest in VEGF-C and VEGF-D as potential biomarkers, due to their potential role in resisting VEGF-A blockade. Low VEGF-C and VEGFR-3 have been liked to longer PFS and better response to treatment (Zhang et al. 2016).

High serum *CAIX* levels correlated with ccRCC, disease recurrence, mortality, as well as tumor size and stage. Conversely, others found that CAIX levels were inversely correlated with meta-static disease and predicted better survival. Further studies are warranted because CAIX's role as a diagnostic biomarker is unclear (Sun et al. 2011).

SAA

SAA is a high-density lipoprotein that plays an important role in modulation of inflammation as well as in the metabolism and transport of cholesterol. SAA may be a useful biomarker in various tumors, including RCC. Ramankulov et al. (2008) found higher SAA concentrations in metastatic patients. They showed that SAA levels were an independent predictor of all-cause survival. Unfortunately, it is difficult to use SAA as potential biomarker because in addition to neoplasia, SAA levels may increase up to 1000-fold in response to trauma, inflammation, and liver affliction (Sun et al. 2011).

NGAL

NGAL is a protein that has a protective effect against acute ischemic injury and is upregulated in distressed cells. It is high in several human cancers and has shown to decrease progressionfree survival in RCC patients treated with sunitinib. A high correlation with NGAL and MMP-9 was found. As was previously mentioned, MMP-9 is a protein involved in extracellular matrix remodeling and has been associated with aggressive tumor behavior, survival, and grade (Sun et al. 2011)

IGF-1

IGF-1 has many varied roles and is associated with multiple health- and exercise-related outcomes. Other than cancer cells, elevated IGF-1 concentrations are beneficial in most tissues including the muscle and tendon as well as body composition and cognitive function. In 2004, (2004) found that increased serum IGF-1 levels were associated with all-cause survival. Further studies are needed to understand the prognostic role of the IGF axis in RCC.

CAF

There has been an interest in CAF due to the theory that tumor angiogenesis can be affected by the balance of pro- and antiangiogenic factors. Zurita et al. (2012) found that patients with a 6-marker CAF pro-antigen signature, including osteopontin, VEGF, CAIX, collagen IV, VEGFR-2, and TRAIL, had an increased progression-free survival when treated with sorafenib. Similarly, Tran et al. (2012) found that patients with lower levels of IL-6 and hepatocyte growth factor and higher levels of E-selectin had an increased progression-free survival in pazopanib-treated patients. The importance of CAF in tumor pathogenesis is still in its infancy and warrants further studies (Maroto and Rini 2014).

CTC, CEC, and CEP

Increased *CTC* levels have been associated with lymph nodes and metastatic disease at diagnosis as well as decrease OS. Unfortunately, due to the lack of cytokeratin, an epithelial cell marker, in RCC cells, it is difficult to evaluate CTC levels (Wang et al. 2012).

CEC and CEP are increased with vascular injury, repair, and neovascularization. Elevated levels have been associated with tumor vascularization and growth. Elevated CECs and CEPs have been found in rapidly progressing and metastatic RCC as well as in RCC patients with VHL disease. Furthermore, elevated CEC levels have been associated with favorable treatment response. Despite promising results, further studies are warranted to establish the role of CTCs, CECs, and CEPs in RCC as prognostic and predictive markers (Maroto and Rini 2014; Zhang et al. 2016).

Circulating cfDNA

cfDNA levels increase with apoptosis- and tumorassociated necrosis. cfDNA has been shown to be increased in patients with malignancies compared to their healthy counterparts. However, this increase is not specific to RCC and, therefore, is not applicable in clinical practice. Furthermore, increased cfDNA has been associated with advanced RCC and disease recurrence. Studies found that a drop in cfDNA was associated with favorable response to treatment. It is hoped that cfDNA will be used in treatment surveillance, allowing for early detection of disease recurrence; however further studies are warranted before clinical use (Zhang et al. 2016).

miRNA

miRNAs are RNA molecules that are responsible in regulating DNA gene expression. They are believed to regulate multiple tumor suppressors and oncogenes that are responsible for tumorigenesis and metastasis as well as RCC pathway regulation, such as the HIF-VHL hypoxia pathway. Furthermore, it is believed that miRNAs play a role in immune dysregulation by regulating antiapoptosis pathways through MCL-1 and T-cell proliferation through JAK3. Increased miRNA levels, such as miRNA-378 and miRNA-210, have been associated with RCC occurrence and were decreased after CN. Additionally, it was found that patients with a panel of eight oncogene miRNAs and ten tumor suppressor miRNAs had decreased OS and CSS. Further studies are warranted to establish the role of miRNAs as prognostic and predictive markers (Ngo et al. 2014; Zhang et al. 2016).

Immune System Markers

The immune system's role in cancer is complex. It can suppress tumors as well as promote their growth. Immunologic markers include tumor-inflating lymphocytes, natural killer cells, regulatory T cells, and B7-H1.

Due to RCC less durable response to chemotherapies and targeted therapies, there has been a growing interest in immune oncology (IO). IO with INF- α and IL-2 cytokines was the standard of care, with a 5-year survival of 10% (Curtis et al. 2016). Unfortunately, both cytokines had major side effects. INF- α caused liver toxicity after long-term treatment, while IL-2 treatment was restricted to mRCC patients in specialized centers due to its severe acute toxicity (Hammers 2016). Due to these complications, the search continued for more effective immunotherapies. Today, there is a growing interest in IL-6 cytokines as well as immune checkpoint inhibitors such as cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated protein 4 (CTLA-4), programmed death receptor 1 (PD-1), and programmed death receptor ligand 1 (PD-L-1) inhibitors, which will be discussed in this section.

IL-6

IL-6 is a pro-inflammatory cytokine that plays a key role in systemic inflammation. It regulates genes that control cell proliferation, angiogenesis, and apoptosis suppression. High IL-6 was found to be the most promising negative prognostic marker as well as favorable predictive marker, increasing OS and PFS in patients treated with VEGF inhibitors. These findings need to be validated before clinical use (Zhang et al. 2016; Funakoshi et al. 2014).

Tumor-Infiltrating Lymphocytes (TILs)

TILs are the host immune reactions against cancers. Increased TILs were found in RCC and were positively correlated with increased tumor stage and grade (Sun et al. 2011).

Natural Killer Cells (NK Cells)

An increased number of NK cells were found in RCC. NK cells attack tumor cells that have reduced major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I expression, which was observed 38% of ccRCC. A reduced MHC-1 expression was associated with a worse prognosis. Furthermore, in patients treated with interleukin-2, low intratumoral NK cells (CD57⁺) were associated with worse survival (Sun et al. 2011).

Regulatory T Cells (Treg)

Treg maintains the activation of other T cells. It has an important role in immune surveillance against cancer by hampering antitumor immunity and suppressing proliferation of autologous T cells in vitro. Levels >10% of Tregs in intratumoral areas of RCC are associated with increased tumor stage and size as well as coagulative tumor necrosis and cancer-specific mortality (Sun et al. 2011).

B7-H1

B7-H1 is a part of B7 family of T-cell costimulatory molecule. This cell-surface glycoprotein inhibits tumor-specific T-cell-mediated immunity by inducing T-cell apoptosis, impairing cytokine production, and diminishing cytotoxicity of activated T cells. In RCC, high B7-H1 expression is associated with metastatic progression and higher mortality, especially in combination with survivin expression (4).

CTLA-4, PD-1, and PD-L

CTLA-4 is found on the surface of cytotoxic T cells. It is believed to limit inflammation by blocking tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes (TILs) and T-cell activation by inhibiting the binding of tumor cell B71 on CD28. Studies have shown that the presence of CTLA-4 increased the risk of developing RCC and having a high grade of RCC. Anti-CTLA medication, such as ipilimumab, is of interest in RCC treatment; however, further studies are warranted (Curtis et al. 2016).

PD-1 is a cell-surface receptor expressed on lymphocytes. It is part of the immunoglobulin family, binding to ligands, PD-L1 and PD-L2, that are expressed on most cells, including tumor cells. They are thought to promote apoptosis by inhibiting cytotoxic T-cell activity (Curtis et al. 2016). Furthermore, it is believed that tumor cells may express PD-L1/B7-H1 to limit tissue destruction secondary to the activated immune system (Sun et al. 2011; Ngo et al. 2014). Multiple studies have focused on PD-1 inhibitors, notably nivolumab, and have shown promising results. Of note, in 2015, the US Food and Drug Association approved nivolumab as a second-line treatment for RCC, based on the CHEKCMATE 025 trial (Motzer et al. 2015) data that showed OS benefit, in addition to excellent tolerability and improved health-related quality of life with nivolumab treatment. It is noteworthy that ongoing trials are showing promising results with combination of targeted therapies, such as anti-VEGFs, with nivolumab (Health UNIo 2016).

Use of Biomarkers in the Prognostic Models

Inclusion of biomarkers in existing prognostic models has significantly increased their accuracy. For example, Su Kim et al. (2013) proposed a prognostic model for prediction of survival in RCC using p53, CAIX, gelsolin, vimentin, and metastatic status as predictors. This model's predictive accuracy was 79%. Another model including CAIX, PTEN, vimentin, and p53 had predictive accuracy of 64%, which was subsequently increased by 4% with the addition of ECOG-PS and tumor stage. Furthermore, Kim et al. (2005) found that the predictive accuracy relying on clinical and molecular markers was higher than that of the UISS system alone, 68 vs 62%, respectively.

Conclusion

Despite knowledge of disease stage, grade, and HS, patient outcome in RCC remains elusive. Therefore, a vast number of predictive and prognostic models as well as biological markers have been proposed. Many show promise in stratifying the survival curves or discriminating between stage distributions, while others achieved independent predictor status in specific end points of interest.

There is an increased interest in composite biomarker, such as the BioScore (Parker et al. 2009), which has increased accuracy compared to other models. The search continues for an ideal model that is relevant and simple to use and understand and that will be able to distinguish between different patient diseases and characteristics. Further studies are warranted to validate the biomarkers that have been found as well as find new biomarkers that can predict treatment response and disease outcomes. The future in prognostic factors and predictive models lies in finding biomarkers that will assist in choosing select target therapies, immunotherapies, and chemotherapies (Sun et al. 2011; Li et al. 2015). To improve patient prognosis, treatment sequences, with targeted agents and novel drugs, need to be individualized by using the patient's genomic classifications (Calvo et al. 2016).

Presently, IO agents, notably immune checkpoint inhibitors targeting PD-1, are the most promising in treatment of RCC. It is postulated that a preestablished immune response can optimize immune checkpoint inhibition therapy. Therefore, even though past studies found few desired results, vaccinations may hold the key to future therapeutic success (Curtis et al. 2016; Hammers 2016).

References

- Brugarolas J. PBRM1 and BAP1 as novel targets for renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Journal (Sudbury, Mass). 2013;19(4):324–32.
- Calvo E, Schmidinger M, Heng DY, Grunwald V, Escudier B. Improvement in survival end points of patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma through sequential targeted therapy. Cancer Treat Rev. 2016;50:109–17.
- Choueiri TK, Cheng S, Qu AQ, Pastorek J, Atkins MB, Signoretti S. Carbonic anhydrase IX as a potential biomarker of efficacy in metastatic clear-cell renal cell carcinoma patients receiving sorafenib or placebo: analysis from the treatment approaches in renal cancer

global evaluation trial (TARGET). Urol Oncol. 2013;31(8):1788–93.

- Curtis SA, Cohen JV, Kluger HM. Evolving immunotherapy approaches for renal cell carcinoma. Curr Oncol Rep. 2016;18(9):57.
- Elson PJ, Witte RS, Trump DL. Prognostic factors for survival in patients with recurrent or metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Res. 1988;48(24 Pt 1):7310–3.
- Escudier B, Choueiri TK, Oudard S, Szczylik C, Negrier S, Ravaud A, et al. Prognostic factors of metastatic renal cell carcinoma after failure of immunotherapy: new paradigm from a large phase III trial with shark cartilage extract AE 941. J Urol. 2007;178(5):1901–5.
- Frank I, Blute ML, Cheville JC, Lohse CM, Weaver AL, Zincke H. An outcome prediction model for patients with clear cell renal cell carcinoma treated with radical nephrectomy based on tumor stage, size, grade and necrosis: the SSIGN score. J Urol. 2002;168 (6):2395–400.
- Funakoshi T, Lee CH, Hsieh JJ. A systematic review of predictive and prognostic biomarkers for VEGFtargeted therapy in renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Treat Rev. 2014;40(4):533–47.
- Gibney GT, Aziz SA, Camp RL, Conrad P, Schwartz BE, Chen CR, et al. c-Met is a prognostic marker and potential therapeutic target in clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Ann Oncol. 2013;24(2):343–9.
- Haddad AQ, Kapur P, Singla N, Raman JD, Then MT, Nuhn P, et al. Validation of mammalian target of rapamycin biomarker panel in patients with clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Cancer. 2015;121(1):43–50.
- Hammers H. Immunotherapy in kidney cancer: the past, present, and future. Curr Opin Urol. 2016;26(6):543–7.
- Harshman LC, Xie W, Bjarnason GA, Knox JJ, MacKenzie M, Wood L, et al. Conditional survival of patients with metastatic renal-cell carcinoma treated with VEGF-targeted therapy: a population-based study. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(9):927–35.
- Health UNIo. Nivolumab combined with Ipilimumab versus Sunitinib in previously untreated advanced or metastatic renal cell carcinoma (CheckMate 214). 2016; ClinicalTrials.gov web site. https://clinicaltrials.gov/ ct2/show/NCT02231749
- Heng DY, Xie W, Regan MM, Warren MA, Golshayan AR, Sahi C, et al. Prognostic factors for overall survival in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma treated with vascular endothelial growth factor-targeted agents: results from a large, multicenter study. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27(34):5794–9.
- Heng DY, Xie W, Regan MM, Harshman LC, Bjarnason GA, Vaishampayan UN, et al. External validation and comparison with other models of the International Metastatic Renal-Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium prognostic model: a population-based study. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(2):141–8.
- Heng DY, Wells JC, Rini BI, Beuselinck B, Lee JL, Knox JJ, et al. Cytoreductive nephrectomy in patients with synchronous metastases from renal cell carcinoma: results from the International Metastatic Renal Cell

Carcinoma Database Consortium. Eur Urol. 2014;66 (4):704–10.

- Hoffmann NE, Sheinin Y, Lohse CM, Parker AS, Leibovich BC, Jiang Z, et al. External validation of IMP3 expression as an independent prognostic marker for metastatic progression and death for patients with clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Cancer. 2008;112 (7):1471–9.
- Jiang Z, Chu PG, Woda BA, Liu Q, Balaji KC, Rock KL, et al. Combination of quantitative IMP3 and tumor stage: a new system to predict metastasis for patients with localized renal cell carcinomas. Clin Cacer Res. 2008;14(17):5579–84.
- Karakiewicz PI, Briganti A, Chun FK, Trinh QD, Perrotte P, Ficarra V, et al. Multi-institutional validation of a new renal cancer-specific survival nomogram. J Clin Oncol. 2007a;25(11):1316–22.
- Karakiewicz PI, Hutterer GC, Trinh QD, Jeldres C, Perrotte P, Gallina A, et al. C-reactive protein is an informative predictor of renal cell carcinoma-specific mortality: a European study of 313 patients. Cancer. 2007b;110(6):1241–7.
- Karakiewicz PI, Trinh QD, Lam JS, Tostain J, Pantuck AJ, Belldegrun AS, et al. Platelet count and preoperative haemoglobin do not significantly increase the performance of established predictors of renal cell carcinomaspecific mortality. Eur Urol. 2007c;52(5):1428–36.
- Karakiewicz PI, Suardi N, Capitanio U, Isbarn H, Jeldres C, Perrotte P, et al. Conditional survival predictions after nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2009;182(6):2607–12.
- Karakiewicz PI, Sun M, Bellmunt J, Sneller V, Escudier B. Prediction of progression-free survival rates after bevacizumab plus interferon versus interferon alone in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma: comparison of a nomogram to the Motzer criteria. Eur Urol. 2011;60(1):48–56.
- Kattan MW, Shariat SF, Andrews B, Zhu K, Canto E, Matsumoto K, et al. The addition of interleukin-6 soluble receptor and transforming growth factor beta1 improves a preoperative nomogram for predicting biochemical progression in patients with clinically localized prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21 (19):3573–9.
- Kim HL, Seligson D, Liu X, Janzen N, Bui MH, Yu H, et al. Using tumor markers to predict the survival of patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2005;173(5):1496–501.
- Kutikov A, Egleston BL, Wong YN, Uzzo RG. Evaluating overall survival and competing risks of death in patients with localized renal cell carcinoma using a comprehensive nomogram. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(2):311–7.
- Lam JS, Shvarts O, Said JW, Pantuck AJ, Seligson DB, Aldridge ME, et al. Clinicopathologic and molecular correlations of necrosis in the primary tumor of patients with renal cell carcinoma. Cancer. 2005;103 (12):2517–25.
- Leibovich BC, Cheville JC, Lohse CM, Zincke H, Frank I, Kwon ED, et al. A scoring algorithm to predict survival

for patients with metastatic clear cell renal cell carcinoma: a stratification tool for prospective clinical trials. J Urol. 2005;174(5):1759–63. discussion 63

- Li H, Samawi H, Heng DY. The use of prognostic factors in metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Urol Oncol. 2015;33 (12):509–16.
- Ljungberg B, Cowan NC, Hanbury DC, Hora M, Kuczyk MA, Merseburger AS, et al. EAU guidelines on renal cell carcinoma: the 2010 update. Eur Urol. 2010;58 (3):398–406.
- Lughezzani G, Sun M, Budaus L, Thuret R, Perrotte P, Karakiewicz PI. Population-based external validation of a competing-risks nomogram for patients with localized renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(18): e299–300. author reply e1
- Maroto P, Rini B. Molecular biomarkers in advanced renal cell carcinoma. Clin Cacer Res. 2014;20(8):2060–71.
- McKay RR, Kroeger N, Xie W, Lee JL, Knox JJ, Bjarnason GA, et al. Impact of bone and liver metastases on patients with renal cell carcinoma treated with targeted therapy. Eur Urol. 2014;65(3):577–84.
- Mekhail TM, Abou-Jawde RM, Boumerhi G, Malhi S, Wood L, Elson P, et al. Validation and extension of the Memorial Sloan-Kettering prognostic factors model for survival in patients with previously untreated metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23 (4):832–41.
- Michigan A, Johnson TV, Master VA. Preoperative C-reactive protein level adjusted for comorbidities and lifestyle factors predicts overall mortality in localized renal cell carcinoma. Mol Diagn Therapy. 2011;15 (4):229–34.
- Molina AM, Motzer RJ. Clinical practice guidelines for the treatment of metastatic renal cell carcinoma: today and tomorrow. Oncologist. 2011;16(Suppl 2):45–50.
- Motzer RJ, Mazumdar M, Bacik J, Berg W, Amsterdam A, Ferrara J. Survival and prognostic stratification of 670 patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 1999;17(8):2530–40.
- Motzer RJ, Bacik J, Murphy BA, Russo P, Mazumdar M. Interferon-alfa as a comparative treatment for clinical trials of new therapies against advanced renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2002;20(1):289–96.
- Motzer RJ, Bacik J, Schwartz LH, Reuter V, Russo P, Marion S, et al. Prognostic factors for survival in previously treated patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(3):454–63.
- Motzer RJ, Bukowski RM, Figlin RA, Hutson TE, Michaelson MD, Kim ST, et al. Prognostic nomogram for sunitinib in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Cancer. 2008;113(7):1552–8.
- Motzer RJ, Escudier B, McDermott DF, George S, Hammers HJ, Srinivas S, et al. Nivolumab versus Everolimus in Advanced Renal-Cell Carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(19):1803–13.
- Negrier S, Gomez F, Douillard JY, Ravaud A, Chevreau C, Buclon M, et al. Prognostic factors of response or failure of treatment in patients with metastatic renal carcinomas treated by cytokines: a report from the

Groupe Francais d'Immunotherapie. World J Urol. 2005;23(3):161–5.

- Ngo TC, Wood CG, Karam JA. Biomarkers of renal cell carcinoma. Urol Oncol. 2014;32(3):243–51.
- Pantuck AJ, Seligson DB, Klatte T, Yu H, Leppert JT, Moore L, et al. Prognostic relevance of the mTOR pathway in renal cell carcinoma: implications for molecular patient selection for targeted therapy. Cancer. 2007;109(11):2257–67.
- Parker AS, Leibovich BC, Lohse CM, Sheinin Y, Kuntz SM, Eckel-Passow JE, et al. Development and evaluation of BioScore: a biomarker panel to enhance prognostic algorithms for clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Cancer. 2009;115(10):2092–103.
- Ramankulov A, Lein M, Johannsen M, Schrader M, Miller K, Loening SA, et al. Serum amyloid A as indicator of distant metastases but not as early tumor marker in patients with renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Lett. 2008;269(1):85–92.
- Rasmuson T, Grankvist K, Jacobsen J, Olsson T, Ljungberg B. Serum insulin-like growth factor-1 is an independent predictor of prognosis in patients with renal cell carcinoma. Acta oncologica (Stockholm, Sweden). 2004;43(8):744–8.
- Schmitz-Drager BJ, Droller M, Lokeshwar VB, Lotan Y, Hudson MA, van Rhijn BW, et al. Molecular markers for bladder cancer screening, early diagnosis, and surveillance: the WHO/ICUD consensus. Urol Int. 2015;94(1):1–24.
- Schraml P, Struckmann K, Hatz F, Sonnet S, Kully C, Gasser T, et al. VHL mutations and their correlation with tumour cell proliferation, microvessel density, and patient prognosis in clear cell renal cell carcinoma. J Pathol. 2002;196(2):186–93.
- Shariat SF, Walz J, Roehrborn CG, Zlotta AR, Perrotte P, Suardi N, et al. External validation of a biomarkerbased preoperative nomogram predicts biochemical recurrence after radical prostatectomy. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26(9):1526–31.
- Su Kim D, Choi YD, Moon M, Kang S, Lim JB, Kim KM, et al. Composite three-marker assay for early detection of kidney cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomark Prev. 2013;22(3):390–8.
- Sun M, Shariat SF, Cheng C, Ficarra V, Murai M, Oudard S, et al. Prognostic factors and predictive models in renal cell carcinoma: a contemporary review. Eur Urol. 2011;60(4):644–61.
- Templeton AJ, Knox JJ, Lin X, Simantov R, Xie W, Lawrence N, et al. Change in Neutrophil-to-lymphocyte Ratio in Response to Targeted Therapy for Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma as a Prognosticator and Biomarker of Efficacy. Eur Urol. 2016;70(2):358–64.
- The Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) Data portal. Kidney renal clear cell carcinoma. Updated 30 June 2016; Cited 14 Oct2016. Available from: https://tcga-data.nci.nih.gov/docs/publications/tcga/
- Tran HT, Liu Y, Zurita AJ, Lin Y, Baker-Neblett KL, Martin AM, et al. Prognostic or predictive plasma cytokines and angiogenic factors for patients treated with

pazopanib for metastatic renal-cell cancer: a retrospective analysis of phase 2 and phase 3 trials. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(8):827–37.

- Trinh QD, Sukumar S, Schmitges J, Bianchi M, Sun M, Shariat SF, et al. Effect of nodal metastases on cancer-specific mortality after cytoreductive nephrectomy. Ann Surg Oncol. 2013;20(6): 2096–102.
- Wang HK, Zhu Y, Yao XD, Zhang SL, Dai B, Zhang HL, et al. External validation of a nomogram using RENAL nephrometry score to predict high grade renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2012;187(5):1555–60.
- Yao M, Yoshida M, Kishida T, Nakaigawa N, Baba M, Kobayashi K, et al. VHL tumor suppressor gene alterations associated with good prognosis in sporadic clear-

cell renal carcinoma. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2002;94 (20):1569–75.

- Zhang T, Zhu J, George DJ, Nixon AB. Metastatic clear cell renal cell carcinoma: Circulating biomarkers to guide antiangiogenic and immune therapies. Urol Oncol. 2016;34:510–8.
- Zisman A, Pantuck AJ, Dorey F, Said JW, Shvarts O, Quintana D, et al. Improved prognostication of renal cell carcinoma using an integrated staging system. J Clin Oncol. 2001;19(6):1649–57.
- Zurita AJ, Jonasch E, Wang X, Khajavi M, Yan S, Du DZ, et al. A cytokine and angiogenic factor (CAF) analysis in plasma for selection of sorafenib therapy in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Ann Oncol. 2012;23(1):46–52.



Molecular Heterogeneity of Renal Cell 34 Carcinoma

Weibin Hou, Rouven Hoefflin, Carsten Grüllich, Markus Hohenfellner, and Stefan Duensing

Contents

Introduction	530
Functional ITH	530
Genomic ITH	531 531 531 531
Molecular ITH in RCC with Sarcomatoid Differentiation	532
Molecular Heterogeneity Associated with Metastatic Disease	532
Temporal Heterogeneity and Evolution in RCC	533
Spatial ITH	533
Outlook and Clinical Implications	534
References	534

W. Hou · M. Hohenfellner · S. Duensing (⊠) Department of Urology and Section of Molecular Urooncology, University of Heidelberg School of Medicine, Medical Faculty Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

e-mail: stefan.duensing@med.uni-heidelberg.de

R. Hoefflin

Department of Urology and Section of Molecular Urooncology, University of Heidelberg School of Medicine, Medical Faculty Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Department of Hematology and Oncology, University of Freiburg School of Medicine, Freiburg, Germany

Department of Medical Oncology, Section of Translational Urooncology, University of Heidelberg School of Medicine, National Center for Tumor Diseases (NCT) Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Abstract

Renal cell carcinoma (RCC) is characterized by extensive inter- as well as intratumoral heterogeneity (ITH). The range of ITH in clear cell RCC, the most common histological subtype, extends from histopathological features over functional and mutational ITH to topological ITH. Functional and genomic ITH are major determinants of disease progression and therapy resistance since they promote clonal evolution and the ability to overcome selection barriers. This notion applies also to systemic therapeutic interventions, which inevitably result in changes of the molecular architecture of a tumor. This chapter will review the different forms of ITH in RCC

C. Grüllich

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 59

including open questions and emerging concepts. The translational relevance of ITH within the conceptual framework of mutation and selection will be discussed.

Introduction

Renal cell carcinoma (RCC) is the most common type of kidney cancer, and over 300,000 new patients are diagnosed worldwide each year resulting in nearly 100,000 deaths annually (Shaw 2016). The most common histological subtypes of RCC are clear cell renal cell carcinoma (ccRCC, ~75%), followed by papillary RCC (~15%) and chromophobe RCC (~5%) (Frew and Moch 2015). A common denominator of RCC is a strong metabolic component, which has led to RCC being referred to as "metabolic disease" (Linehan et al. 2010). Recent analyses powered by next-generation sequencing (NGS) underscore that RCC is not only characterized by intertumoral but also extensive intratumoral heterogeneity (ITH) (Gerlinger et al. 2015). Since the majority of these studies have been performed in ccRCC, this subtype will also be the focus of this chapter that will highlight the various levels of ITH in RCC.

RCC is, similar to CML, one of the success stories of early genetic investigation. The fact that RCCs harbor recurrent cytogenetic alterations such as the loss of chromosome 3p has early been observed and has led to a genetic sub-stratification of RCCs in the Heidelberg classification of renal cell tumors in 1997 (Kovacs et al. 1997). Mutations in the *VHL* gene that is located on the short arm of chromosome 3 (3p) cause the hereditary form of RCC associated with the VHL syndrome (Linehan 2012).

This syndrome is characterized by the development of tumors in different organs including hemangioblastomas of the central nervous system and retina, pheochromocytoma, pancreatic and inner ear tumors, as well as RCC of the clear cell type. It has become obvious that the *VHL* gene is also inactivated in over 90% of sporadic ccRCCs through mutation or epigenetic silencing (Gnarra et al. 1994, 1996). Since the VHL protein controls degradation of the hypoxia-inducible factors (HIFs), a genetic inactivation of VHL will lead to the stabilization of HIF proteins, a pseudohypoxic state, and transcriptional activation of genes involved in controlling oxygen tension, i.e., encoding pro-angiogenic (e.g., VEGF) and pro-survival factors (e.g., mTOR, BCL2, TGF- α) (Schödel et al. 2016). This knowledge was crucial for the implementation of novel therapeutic approaches to metastatic RCC and has heralded the era of targeted agents in ccRCC that, until recently, had largely replaced immunological treatment approaches (Motzer et al. 2007, 2015). A number of next-generation sequencing (NGS) studies have been performed in ccRCC, and recurrently mutated genes besides VHL have been detected. These include in particular genes encoding involved factors in chromatin remodeling such as PBRM1, SETD2, and BAP1 (Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network 2013; Varela et al. 2011; Dalgliesh et al. 2010; Peña-Llopis et al. 2012; Sato et al. 2013). Remarkably, the genes are all located, together with VHL, on chromosome 3p, which has led to the proposal that ccRCC is not only a "metabolic disease" but at the same time a "disease of chromosome 3p loss" (Hakimi et al. 2013).

Besides the abovementioned three major subtypes of RCCs, the recently released WHO classification of renal cell tumors describes various other and newly defined RCC types (Moch et al. 2016).

Functional ITH

Transcriptomic analyses of human cancers have led to progress in the substratification of a number of entities, e.g., breast cancer (Nielsen and Perou 2015). This avenue has also been explored in ccRCC and has led to the discovery of two functional forms of ccRCC that may also correspond to certain genetic alterations.

Two subtypes of ccRCC (ccA and ccB) have been proposed based on gene expression patterns in which ccA was characterized by a transcriptional output to promote angiogenesis and fatty acid metabolism, while ccB tumors were associated with epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT), cell differentiation, and cell cycle deregulation (Brannon et al. 2010). The subtype ccA was found to be associated with a significantly better prognosis than subtype ccB (median cancer-specific survival of 8.6 vs. 2.0 years). Similar results were reported by the TCGA consortium on ccRCC and others (Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network 2013; Haake et al. 2016).

Genomic ITH

Besides the remarkable intertumoral heterogeneity as outlined above, there is mounting evidence for extensive ITH in ccRCC. Morphological ITH has long been observed by pathologists in this tumor type. The true extent of genomic ITH, however, has only recently become more evident due to the application of NGS-based approaches.

Cytogenetic ITH

Intratumoral heterogeneity has long been recognized by conventional cytogenetics and loss of heterozygosity studies. In early studies, the DNA content of RCCs analyzed by flow cytometry has been reported to be heterogeneous with diploid, polyploidy, and aneuploid tumor cell clones coexisting in one tumor (Ljungberg et al. 1985). An investigation of chromosomal aberrations in cultured tumor cells from multiple RCC samples from a single tumor confirmed ITH on the chromosomal level (Nordenson et al. 1988). Being considered as the initial and the most common genetic alteration in ccRCC, the inactivation of VHL gene and deletion of chromosome 3p are highly prevalent in ccRCC; however, a high degree of ITH with respect to the VHL deletion status has also been reported (Moch et al. 1998).

Mutational ITH

NGS-based studies have expanded the spectrum of somatic mutations in ccRCC and have identified a number of driver genes that have the potential to characterize subgroups of ccRCC. One emerging molecular subtype based on driver gene mutations is based on the *PBRM1* and *BAP1* mutational status. One seminal study showed that combined approximately 70% of ccRCCs harbor inactivating mutations in BAP1 (about 15%) or PBRM1 (about 55%) and that these two mutations were mutually exclusive (Peña-Llopis et al. 2012). Clear cell RCCs could be segregated into BAP1- or PBRM1-deficient subtypes, with the BAP1 loss being associated with a significantly worse prognosis (Kapur et al. 2013). It has been proposed that a *PBRM1* or *BAP1* mutation would set the course for ccRCCs with distinct properties, with BAP1 loss being connected with mTORC1 activation and higher tumor grade (Kapur et al. 2013).

These results underscore that relatively simple genomic stratifiers can be applied to ccRCC patients. Both genes, *BAP1* and *PBRM1*, are considered truncal drivers. The inactivation of these genes is hence an early event during tumorigenesis and can be expected to be ubiquitously present. However, it has recently become clear that such truncal genomic alterations represent only a relatively small fraction of the genetic changes in ccRCC (Gerlinger et al. 2012).

Multiregion Genomic ITH

The concept of genomic ITH of ccRCC has been brought to a new and so far unexplored level by multiregion whole-exome sequencing studies. In two landmark papers by Gerlinger et al. (2012, 2014), multiregion whole-exome sequencing and DNA ploidy profiling were employed to characterize ITH in ccRCC. It was found that somatic mutational ITH is a common feature in ccRCC since 60-70% of mutations were not present in every region sequenced. Remarkably, approximately 25-50% of the mutations were unique for specific regions and referred to as "private" mutations. About 30% of the mutations were ubiquitous and present in all regions analyzed, and about 15–45% mutations are shared by several but not all regions. The frequency of mutations shared by metastatic sites was approximately 20%. Further analysis and modeling revealed a branching rather than linear evolutionary pattern. Importantly, only *VHL* and *PBRM1* inactivations, out of 16 driver genes in total, were found to be truncal driver events in all or a subset of ccRCCs thus underscoring that many driver mutations are subclonal and spatially separated (Gerlinger et al. 2014).

It becomes obvious from this work that singlebiopsy approaches lead to an underestimation of the somatic mutation rate. The authors illustrate this notion by showing that the prevalence of most driver mutations based on multiple sampling was higher than that based on single samples. For example, *TP53* mutations, which were detected in only 6% of patients in single biopsies of the TCGA study population, appeared in up to 40% of patients in their own study; similarly, mutations in genes of the PI3K–AKT–mTOR pathway were found in 28% of patients in the TCGA study cohort but in 60% of patients in their own study (Gerlinger et al. 2014).

Another key finding was that converging evolution is a common feature in ccRCC with multiple independently occurring mutations targeting the same genes including *MTOR* and other known driver genes (Gerlinger et al. 2012, 2014). This convergent evolutionary pattern underscores the strong selection pressure to maintain certain functions required by the malignant phenotype of ccRCC. This finding can open therapeutic opportunities as exemplified in a study using wholeexome sequence analysis of archived tumor tissue of five ccRCC patients in which rapalogs showed an exceptional clinical benefit and in which an mTOR pathway activation through direct or indirect genetic events was found (Voss et al. 2014).

The results by Gerlinger, Swanton, and colleagues are corroborated by sequence analyses of single cells from a ccRCC (Xu et al. 2012). By deep exome sequencing of 20 single cells from the tumor and 5 cells from adjacent non-cancer tissue, it was discovered that more than 70% of the mutations were cell specific.

There is compelling evidence that, similar to breast cancer, the genetic ITH of ccRCC becomes more and more evident the deeper the sequence analyses are carried out (Gerlinger et al. 2014; Fox and Loeb 2014). The rather daunting consequence of this notion is that tumors are highly complex and diverse systems in which the majority of cells differ from each other.

Molecular ITH in RCC with Sarcomatoid Differentiation

Morphological variations in the histopathological appearance are a frequent observation in RCC (Lopez et al. 2013). A prominent manifestation of this histomorphological heterogeneity is the sarcomatoid differentiation. Sarcomatoid differentiation can be found in all histologic subtypes of RCC and is commonly associated with an unfavorable prognosis (Delahunt et al. 2013). However, the molecular alterations underlying a sarcomatoid phenotype are poorly understood.

Whole-exome sequencing of matched normal, carcinomatous, and sarcomatoid tissue specimens showed a significantly higher burden of somatic single-nucleotide variants in the sarcomatoid component, and 42% shared mutations with the carcinomatous part including known ccRCC driver mutations. This indicates divergent clonal evolution of the sarcomatoid and carcinomatous parts from a common clonal precursor (Bi et al. 2016). Such a common origin has previously been proposed based on the analysis of X-chromosome inactivation (Jones et al. 2005). Mutations in ARID1A and BAP1 were significantly more frequent in sarcomatoid parts, and biallelic TP53 mutations were found in 32% of the sarcomatoid specimens and not found in carcinomatous parts (Bi et al. 2016). Based on the observation that mutations in TP53, ARID1A, and BAP1 were mutually exclusive, it has proposed that more than one route toward a sarcomatoid differentiation may exist (Bi et al. 2016).

Molecular Heterogeneity Associated with Metastatic Disease

The extent of intratumoral heterogeneity in metastatic lesions and the clonal relationship between the primary tumor and distant metastases are poorly characterized. However, such knowledge is critical to develop strategies to suppress metastatic dissemination and lethal disease outcome. A comprehensive genomic, epigenetic, and transcriptomic analysis of a primary tumor, local invasion of the inferior vena cava (IVC), and distant metastasis to the brain in a ccRCC patient (Huang et al. 2014) found that the primary tumor was genetically and epigenetically more heterogeneous than the invasive or metastatic lesion. The overall spectrum of CNAs and DNA methylation profiles in the brain metastasis was distinct from that in primary tumor or IVC invasion suggesting that most of the tumor cells in the metastasis originated from rare founder subclones of the primary tumor. Another study also confirmed the origin of metastases of RCC from minor subclones in the primary tumor using the TP53 mutational status (Bousquet et al. 2015).

Temporal Heterogeneity and Evolution in RCC

The significant molecular heterogeneity between spatially separated regions within individual tumors has spurred a renewed interest in the concept of Darwinian evolution of cancer proposed by Peter Nowell 40 years ago (Nowell 1976). Evidence for a dynamic change of malignant subclones during disease progression originated mostly from hematopoietic malignancies for its relative ease of longitudinal sampling. Solid tumors are rarely resampled and reanalyzed during the course of therapy in clinical practice for the lack of clinical indications or immediate accessibility. This makes the study of cancer evolution in solid tumors, including RCC, more challenging.

The basic principle of a Darwinian evolution includes stochastic genetic variation together with natural selection of the fittest variants (Greaves and Maley 2012). This evolutionary pattern is considered one of the main reasons of the emergence of anticancer drug resistance. How exactly the external selection pressures, i.e., cancer treatment, influence the molecular evolution of a tumor and what the critical characteristics of the drug-resistant subclones are remain yet to be understood. The role of systemic treatment on RCC evolution has been investigated in a number of recent studies. For example, tumors with the lowest extent of mutational heterogeneity in a series of ccRCCs had been pretreated with the mTOR inhibitor everolimus prior to sample acquisition (Gerlinger et al. 2014). While a possible direct influence of the drug treatment on mutational heterogeneity remains to be tested, other studies on the effect of VEGF-targeted agents on the cancer evolution found in fact, and for reasons that are not completely understood, an increase of ITH (Stewart et al. 2015; Hatiboglu et al. 2017).

Recently, a number of studies challenged the prevailing model of a more or less linear cancer evolution over time. Instead, alternative models of punctuated evolution with bursts of genomic instability creating genetic variability followed by clonal selection are being reported (Baca et al. 2013; Gao et al. 2016). Whether such events also contribute to genomic ITH in RCC remains to be elucidated.

Spatial ITH

Despite the extensive ITH that is a hallmark of ccRCC, relatively little is known about the spatial distribution of tumor subclones within a tumor. In fact, until recently, tumor cells were thought to be heterogeneous but relatively evenly admixed inside a tumor nodule. A number of recent reports have challenged this notion in breast cancer (Almendro et al. 2014a, b), liver cancer, and a number of other malignancies (Waclaw et al. 2015) as well as ccRCC (Hoefflin et al. 2016). In the latter study, the initial question was whether the extent of functional ITH of a primary ccRCC confers prognostic information. In other words, are primary tumors with more aggressive features such as lymph node or distant metastases more heterogeneous than tumors without these features? The answer was no since small localized ccRCC and widely metastatic ccRCC basically showed a similar extent of functional ITH of the primary tumor. To reconcile this unexpected finding, a spatial analysis of ITH was performed that led to a definition of two tumor zones, i.e., tumor

Fig. 1 Spatial and **functional ITH in ccRCC.** Immunohistochemical staining for phospho-S6RP S235/236, indicating activation of the PI3K/ mTOR pathway, of an intrarenal metastasis of a ccRCC. Note the spatial separation of intracellular signaling activities between the center and periphery of the lesion. Scale bar = 100 μm



center and periphery, with very distinct functional properties in terms of proliferation and intracellular signaling (Fig. 1) as well as zone-specific mutations. Hence, the functional and genomic ITH of a tumor is shaped by topological niches, very likely under strong influence of the tumor microenvironment (Polyak et al. 2009).

Outlook and Clinical Implications

ITH is a hallmark of ccRCC besides metabolic alterations and chromosome 3p loss. The origin of ITH and how ITH is modulated by the microenvironment are important but so far poorly understood problems. Since about one quarter to half of all mutations in a ccRCC are ubiquitous, it will be important to focus on truncal driver aberrations and other ubiquitous mutations for future drug development. However, it cannot be ruled out that subclonal driver can replace truncal mutations leading to the emergence of drug resistance and disease progression. With new immunological treatment modalities such as immune checkpoint inhibitors on the horizon, an emerging question is how ITH will affect the patient outcome. Strategies to harness ITH in ccRCC to maximize the efficacy of these therapies should be considered.

Acknowledgments Work in the authors' laboratory is supported by the Medical Faculty Heidelberg. W. H. is recipient of a fellowship from the China Scholarship Council.

References

- Almendro V, Cheng Y-K, Randles A, Itzkovitz S, Marusyk A, Ametller E, et al. Inference of tumor evolution during chemotherapy by computational modeling and in situ analysis of genetic and phenotypic cellular diversity. Cell Rep. 2014a;6(3): 514–27.
- Almendro V, Kim HJ, Cheng Y-K, Gönen M, Itzkovitz S, Argani P, et al. Genetic and phenotypic diversity in breast tumor metastases. Cancer Res. 2014b;74 (5):1338–48.
- Baca SC, Prandi D, Lawrence MS, Mosquera JM, Romanel A, Drier Y, et al. Punctuated evolution of prostate cancer genomes. Cell. 2013;153(3):666–77.
- Bi M, Zhao S, Said JW, Merino MJ, Adeniran AJ, Xie Z, et al. Genomic characterization of sarcomatoid transformation in clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2016;113(8):2170–5.
- Bousquet G, Bouchtaoui El M, Leboeuf C, Battistella M, Varna M, Ferreira I, et al. Tracking sub-clonal TP53 mutated tumor cells in human metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Oncotarget. 2015;6(22):19279–89.
- Brannon AR, Reddy A, Seiler M, Arreola A, Moore DT, Pruthi RS, et al. Molecular stratification of clear cell renal cell carcinoma by consensus clustering reveals distinct subtypes and survival patterns. Genes Cancer. 2010;1(2):152–63.

- Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network. Comprehensive molecular characterization of clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Nature. 2013;499(7456):43–9.
- Dalgliesh GL, Furge K, Greenman C, Chen L, Bignell G, Butler A, et al. Systematic sequencing of renal carcinoma reveals inactivation of histone modifying genes. Nature. 2010;463(7279):360–3.
- Delahunt B, Cheville JC, Martignoni G, Humphrey PA, Magi-Galluzzi C, McKenney J, et al. The International Society of Urological Pathology (ISUP) grading system for renal cell carcinoma and other prognostic parameters. Am J Surg Pathol. 2013;37:1490–504.
- Fox EJ, Loeb LA. Cancer: one cell at a time. Nature. 2014;512(7513):143–4.
- Frew IJ, Moch H. A clearer view of the molecular complexity of clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Annu Rev Pathol. 2015;10:263–89.
- Gao R, Davis A, McDonald TO, Sei E, Shi X, Wang Y, et al. Punctuated copy number evolution and clonal stasis in triple-negative breast cancer. Nat Genet. 2016;48(10):1119–30.
- Gerlinger M, Rowan AJ, Horswell S, Larkin J, Endesfelder D, Gronroos E, et al. Intratumor heterogeneity and branched evolution revealed by multiregion sequencing. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(10):883–92.
- Gerlinger M, Horswell S, Larkin J, Rowan AJ, Salm MP, Varela I, et al. Genomic architecture and evolution of clear cell renal cell carcinomas defined by multiregion sequencing. Nat Genet. 2014;46(3):225–33.
- Gerlinger M, Catto JW, Orntoft TF, Real FX, Zwarthoff EC, Swanton C. Intratumour heterogeneity in urologic cancers: from molecular evidence to clinical implications. Eur Urol. 2015;67(4):729–37.
- Gnarra JR, Tory K, Weng Y, Schmidt L, Wei MH, Li H, et al. Mutations of the VHL tumour suppressor gene in renal carcinoma. Nat Genet. 1994;7(1):85–90.
- Gnarra JR, Duan DR, Weng Y, Humphrey JS, Chen DY, Lee S, et al. Molecular cloning of the von Hippel-Lindau tumor suppressor gene and its role in renal carcinoma. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1996;1242 (3):201–10.
- Greaves M, Maley CC. Clonal evolution in cancer. Nature. 2012;481(7381):306–13.
- Haake SM, Brooks SA, Welsh E, Fulp WJ, Chen D-T, Dhillon J, et al. Patients with ClearCode34-identified molecular subtypes of clear cell renal cell carcinoma represent unique populations with distinct comorbidities. Urol Oncol. 2016;34(3):122.e1–7.
- Hakimi AA, Pham CG, Hsieh JJ. A clear picture of renal cell carcinoma. Nat Genet. 2013;45(8):849–50.
- Hatiboglu G, Hohenfellner M, Arslan A, Hadaschik B, Teber D, Radtke JP, et al. Effective downsizing but enhanced intratumoral heterogeneity following neoadjuvant sorafenib in patients with non-metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Langenbecks Arch Surg. 2017;402(4):637–44.
- Hoefflin R, Lahrmann B, Warsow G, Hübschmann D, Spath C, Walter B, et al. Spatial niche formation but not malignant progression is a driving force for

intratumoural heterogeneity. Nat Commun. 2016;7: ncomms11845.

- Huang Y, Gao S, Wu S, Song P, Sun X, Hu X, et al. Multilayered molecular profiling supported the monoclonal origin of metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Int J Cancer. 2014;135(1):78–87.
- Jones TD, Eble JN, Wang M, MacLennan GT, Jain S, Cheng L. Clonal divergence and genetic heterogeneity in clear cell renal cell carcinomas with sarcomatoid transformation. Cancer. 2005;104(6):1195–203.
- Kapur P, Peña-Llopis S, Christie A, Zhrebker L, Pavía-Jiménez A, Rathmell WK, et al. Effects on survival of BAP1 and PBRM1 mutations in sporadic clear-cell renal-cell carcinoma: a retrospective analysis with independent validation. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14 (2):159–67.
- Kovacs G, Akhtar M, Beckwith BJ, Bugert P, Cooper CS, Delahunt B, et al. The Heidelberg classification of renal cell tumours. J Pathol. 1997;183:131–3.
- Linehan WM. The genetic basis of kidney cancer: implications for management and use of targeted therapeutic approaches. Eur Urol. 2012;61(5):896–8.
- Linehan WM, Srinivasan R, Schmidt LS. The genetic basis of kidney cancer: a metabolic disease. Nat Rev Urol. 2010;7(5):277–85.
- Ljungberg B, Stenling R, Roos G. DNA content in renal cell carcinoma with reference to tumor heterogeneity. Cancer. 1985;56(3):503–8.
- Lopez JI, Guarch R, Larrinaga G, Corominas-Cishek A, Orozco R. Cell heterogeneity in clear cell renal cell carcinoma. APMIS. 2013;121(12):1187–91.
- Moch H, Schraml P, Bubendorf L, Richter J, Gasser TC, Mihatsch MJ, et al. Intratumoral heterogeneity of von Hippel-Lindau gene deletions in renal cell carcinoma detected by fluorescence in situ hybridization. Cancer Res. 1998;58(11):2304–9.
- Moch H, Cubilla AL, Humphrey PA, Reuter VE, Ulbright TM. The 2016 WHO classification of tumours of the urinary system and male genital organs-part A: renal, penile, and testicular tumours. Eur Urol. 2016;70 (1):93–105.
- Motzer RJ, Hutson TE, Tomczak P, Michaelson MD, Bukowski RM, Rixe O, et al. Sunitinib versus interferon alfa in metastatic renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2007;356(2):115–24.
- Motzer RJ, Escudier B, McDermott DF, George S, Hammers HJ, Srinivas S, et al. Nivolumab versus everolimus in advanced renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(19):1803–13.
- Nielsen TO, Perou CM. CCR 20th anniversary commentary: the development of breast cancer molecular subtyping. Clin Cancer Res. 2015;21(8):1779–81.
- Nordenson I, Ljungberg B, Roos G. Chromosomes in renal carcinoma with reference to intratumor heterogeneity. Cancer Genet Cytogenet. 1988;32(1):35–41.
- Nowell P. The clonal evolution of tumor cell populations. Science. 1976;194:23.
- Peña-Llopis S, Vega-Rubín-de-Celis S, Liao A, Leng N, Pavía-Jiménez A, Wang S, et al. BAP1 loss defines a
new class of renal cell carcinoma. Nat Genet. 2012;44 (7):751–9.

- Polyak K, Haviv I, Campbell IG. Co-evolution of tumor cells and their microenvironment. Trends Genet. 2009;25(1):30–8.
- Sato Y, Yoshizato T, Shiraishi Y, Maekawa S, Okuno Y, Kamura T, et al. Integrated molecular analysis of clearcell renal cell carcinoma. Nat Genet. 2013;45 (8):860–7.
- Schödel J, Grampp S, Maher ER, Moch H, Ratcliffe PJ, Russo P, et al. Hypoxia, hypoxia-inducible transcription factors, and renal cancer. Eur Urol. 2016;69(4):646–57.
- Shaw G. The silent disease. Nature. 2016;537(7620): S98–9.
- Stewart GD, O'Mahony FC, Laird A, Eory L, Lubbock ALR, Mackay A, et al. Sunitinib treatment exacerbates intratumoral heterogeneity in metastatic renal cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2015;21(18):4212–23.

- Varela I, Tarpey P, Raine K, Huang D, Ong CK, Stephens P, et al. Exome sequencing identifies frequent mutation of the SWI/SNF complex gene PBRM1 in renal carcinoma. Nature. 2011;469(7331):539–42.
- Voss MH, Hakimi AA, Pham CG, Brannon AR, Chen Y-B, Cunha LF, et al. Tumor genetic analyses of patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma and extended benefit from mTOR inhibitor therapy. Clin Cancer Res. 2014;20(7):1955–64.
- Waclaw B, Bozic I, Pittman ME, Hruban RH, Vogelstein B, Nowak MA. A spatial model predicts that dispersal and cell turnover limit intratumour heterogeneity. Nature. 2015;525 (7568):261–4.
- Xu X, Hou Y, Yin X, Bao L, Tang A, Song L, et al. Singlecell exome sequencing reveals single-nucleotide mutation characteristics of a kidney tumor. Cell. 2012;148 (5):886–95.



Histological (Sub)Classifications and Their Prognostic Impact in Renal Cell Carcinoma

Anne Offermann, Christiane Kuempers, and Sven Perner

Contents

Introduction	538
General Classification of Renal Cell Carcinoma	539
Nomenclature and Classification	539
Staging	539
Grading	539
General Prognostic Markers	540
Carbonic Anhydrase IX	541
Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor	541
Cell Cycle Proteins	541
Cell Adhesion Proteins	541
Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition (EMT) Markers	541
Immune-Mediating Proteins	542
Prognostic Relevance of Histological Classification	542
Histological Subtypes of Renal Cell Carcinoma	542
Clear Cell Renal Cell Carcinoma (ccRCC)	542
Multilocular Cystic Renal Neoplasm of Low Malignant Potential	544
Papillary Renal Cell Carcinoma (pRCC)	544
Hereditary Leiomyomatosis and Associated Renal Cell Carcinoma	545
Chromophobe Renal Cell Carcinoma (chRCC)	546
Tubulocystic Renal Cell Carcinoma (tcRCC)	547
Collecting Duct Carcinoma (cdCA)	548

A. Offermann (🖂) · S. Perner

Pathology of the University Hospital Schleswig-Holstein, Campus Luebeck, Luebeck, Germany

Research Center Borstel, Leibniz Lung Center, Borstel, Germany

e-mail: Anne.Offermann@uksh.de; Sven.Perner@uksh.de

C. Kuempers

Pathology of the University Hospital Schleswig-Holstein, Luebeck, Germany

Research Center Borstel, Leibniz Center for Medicine and Biosciences, Borstel, Germany e-mail: Christiane.Kuempers@uksh.de

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_60

Mucinous Tubular and Spindle Cell Carcinoma (mtsRCC)	548
Succinate Dehydrogenase-Deficient Renal Cell Carcinoma	549
MiT Family Translocation Renal Cell Carcinomas	550
Renal Medullary Carcinoma	550
Emerging New Tumor Entities	551
References	551

Abstract

Renal cell carcinoma (RCC) includes malignant epithelial tumors of the kidney with varying clinical and pathological presentation. RCC classification considers the originating cell type, histopathological features, staining characteristics, and unique molecular features. While data about the prognostic significance of RCC classification into certain subtypes remains inconsistent, there are several parameters which predict patients' survival independent of the RCC subtype. Among these, local tumor expansion, degree of infiltrative tumor growth, presence of lymph node or distant metastases, and histopathological grade of the tumor are general features routinely assessed as prognostic markers. Increasing knowledge about underlying molecular mechanisms has led to numerous molecular and immunohistochemical markers which developed as potential prognostic factors. In the following chapter, the basis of nomenclature, staging, and grading of RCC and prognostic biomarkers are discussed. Afterward, results regarding the prognostic relevance of histological classification are summarized, followed by detailed description of particular RCC subtypes. Histopathology, immunohistochemistry, and molecular pathology as well as its relevance for prognosis are presented for individual subtypes.

Introduction

Renal cell carcinoma accounts for approximately 4% of all diagnosed cancers in western countries (Siegel et al. 2016). While the majority of RCC are sporadic, several hereditary diseases are associated with higher incidences for the development of

RCC. During the last decades, several morphological subtypes have been identified, and classification has been revised accordingly. Terminology to designate certain subtypes refers to characteristics such as cytological, architectural and staining features, and molecular alterations. While clear cell RCC (ccRCC), papillary RCC (pRCC), and chromophobe RCC (chRCC) account for over 90% of renal cancers, other subtypes are very rare. Based on the observation that different subtypes are associated with certain clinical presentation and outcomes of patients, precise diagnosis is needed to predict disease progression and treatment response (Hsieh et al. 2017). In general, ccRCC is associated with worse prognosis compared to pRCC and chRCC; however, to date it remains unclear whether histological classification itself can be used as independent prognostic marker.

Due to intratumor and intertumor heterogeneity, RCC presents with heterogeneous clinical outcome of patients. Thus, numerous studies aimed to identify biomarkers with prognostic relevance, as well as with predictive value in order to improve clinical management. There are general prognostic parameters independent of the RCC subtype which have been supported by multiple independent studies. Among them, local tumor expansion, degree of infiltrative growth, and differentiation of the tumor are strong prognostic parameters which are routinely reported by pathologists. With the aim to improve prognostic stratification of patients, studies identified several molecular markers which associate with disease aggressiveness. Most molecules are involved in cell growth (e.g., proliferation and cell cycle markers such as Ki67 and cyclins), migration and invasion (e.g., cell adhesion molecules such as E-cadherin), and other pro-malignant processes. Although various studies supported the prognostic value of these molecules, to date there are no biomarkers routinely used to predict disease progression. The main reason is the lack of independent prognostic significance when adjusting to known prognostic markers including T-stage and tumor grade (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

In addition to general factors, studies observed prognostic markers within individual subtypes. This includes morphological/architectural parameters, markers of differentiation, or further subclassification within individual subtypes. In this chapter, each subtype is introduced followed by summarizing the current knowledge about general as well as subtype-specific biomarkers.

General Classification of Renal Cell Carcinoma

Nomenclature and Classification

Nomenclature of RCC subtypes is based on histologic features, such as cytoplasmatic and/or architectural patterns (e.g., clear cell RCC or papillary RCC) and histochemical staining characteristics (e.g., in chromophobe RCC), in addition to their anatomical localization (e.g., collecting duct carcinoma and renal medullary carcinoma), resemblance to embryological structures, or association with a background renal disease (e.g., acquired cystic disease-associated RCC). Additionally, there are names referring to underlying molecular mechanisms (e.g., MiT family translocation carcinoma, succinate dehydrogenase-deficient renal carcinoma) or familial background (e.g., RCC-associated RCC).

The subtypes differ regarding the originating cell type and partially harbor unique molecular alterations. Histological classification has prognostic value as well as therapeutic relevance.

Staging

According to the current 2016 TNM staging system, there are two categories for renal-limited tumors: pT1a, pT1b, pT2a, and pT2b defined by sizes of ≤ 4 , >4- ≤ 7 , >7- ≤ 10 , and >10 cm,

respectively. Regional tumor expansion differentiates spread to peripheral perinephric and central sinus fat as well as renal sinus and vein invasion (pT3a), extension into inferior vena cava below the diaphragm (pT3b) or above the diaphragm or its infiltration (pT3c). Distant spread (pT4) includes direct extension into ipsilateral adrenal gland and invasion of the Gerota fascia (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Grading

The WHO/International Society of Urological (ISUP) Pathology grading system is recommended for grading RCC (Table 1; see below) (Delahunt et al. 2013). It is a four-tiered grading system and defines grade 1-3 tumors on the basis of their nucleolar prominence. Basis for grading is a single high-power field representing the greatest degree of nucleolar pleomorphism. Presence of pronounced nuclear pleomorphism, tumor giant cells, rhabdoid and/or sarcomatoid differentiation defines a tumor as grade 4 (Holger Moch et al. 2016). Grade 1-4 tumors according to the WHO/ISUP grading system are shown in Fig. 1. The WHO/ISUP grading system is validated as an indicator of prognosis for clear cell and papillary renal cell carcinoma. Due to small numbers of other histological subtypes, it is not (yet) validated as an indicator for their prognosis, but can be applied for these to describe their morphological features.

 Table 1
 WHO/ISUP grading system for ccRCC and pRCC (Delahunt et al. 2013)

Grade	Description
Grade 1	Nucleoli are absent or inconspicuous and basophilic at ×400 magnification
Grade 2	Nucleoli are conspicuous and eosinophilic at $\times 400$ magnification and visible but not prominent at $100 \times$ magnification
Grade 3	Nucleoli are conspicuous and eosinophilic at $\times 100$ magnification
Grade 4	There is extreme nuclear pleomorphism, multinucleate giant cells, and/or rhabdoid and/or sarcomatoid differentiation



Fig. 1 Representative grade 1-4 tumors according to the WHO/ISUP grading system for renal cell carcinoma

General Prognostic Markers

The most important and routinely used prognostic markers for RCC include TNM stage and grading of the tumor.

Independent of the subtype, prognosis correlates with stage of disease and histopathological grade. Anatomical and histological information with prognostic relevance include tumor size, adrenal involvement, presence of lymph node or distant metastases, sarcomatoid features, (micro-)vascular invasion, tumor necrosis, as well as invasion of the collecting system and the venous system and into the perirenal fat (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

In general, the presence of sarcomatoid differentiation is associated with a dismal prognosis, meaning the tumor is undergoing dedifferentiation into spindle cells. Sarcomatoid differentiation is represented in the grading system as G4, and its presence should be reported for each subtype. Consequently, the separate category for "sarcomatoid renal cell carcinoma" is no longer part of the WHO classification (Hirsch et al. 2015). Over the past years, the prognostic importance of renal sinus invasion has been established. Patients whose tumors invade the renal sinus have a significantly worse cancer-specific survival than patients with confined tumors. Involvement of the renal sinus increases with increasing tumor size (Lohse et al. 2015).

As mentioned above, WHO/ISUP grading system is validated as an indicator of prognosis for clear cell and papillary RCC, but not for other subtypes (Holger Moch et al. 2016) due to their low frequency.

Recently, the growing understanding of underlying molecular mechanisms of RCC has led to the identification of molecular markers to predict outcome and response to specific treatment approaches. Additionally, signaling pathways revealed to be critically involved in RCC pathogenesis enabled the development of targeted therapy for patients. There are numerous studies investigating the prognostic value of these molecules; however, so far there is no routinely used marker to predict outcome of patients.

Carbonic Anhydrase IX

Carbonic anhydrase IX (CAIX) is а VHL-dependent enzyme induced by hypoxia and critically involved in maintaining cellular pH balance (Neri and Supuran 2011). Loss of CAIC is associated with high-grade tumors, and underexpression in RCC tissue correlates with worse recurrence-free, disease-specific, and overall survival of patients (Genega et al. 2010; Ingels et al. 2017). In addition, high CAIX staining correlates with greater likelihood of response to systematic therapy for patients with metastasized RCC (Stillebroer et al. 2010). A recently published meta-analysis supported CAIX to be a useful prognostic parameter (van Kuijk et al. 2016). Until now, data show conflicting results regarding its significance as independent prognostic marker in multivariate analyses (Leibovich et al. 2007; Zhang et al. 2013); thus CAIX evaluation is not recommended as a useful biomarker.

Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor

Vascular endothelial growth factor plays a crucial role in RCC tumorigenesis and has therefore been investigated as prognostic marker. Several studies observed a significant correlation between VEGF levels in tissues or serum and aggressive phenotypes; however, multivariate analysis could not support these results (Jacobsen et al. 2000; Phuoc et al. 2008).

Cell Cycle Proteins

Analysis of Ki67 and other cell cycle-regulating proteins such as cyclins or p53, reflecting proliferative behavior of the tumor, has been investigated to be used as prognostic factor for RCC. Several studies observed that the level of aberrantly expressed proliferation and cell cycle markers associates with aggressive phenotypes of RCC (Gayed et al. 2013; Haddad et al. 2017). High Ki67 independently predicts reduced disease-free survival time (Dudderidge et al. 2005) and has been suggested to improve clinical management of patients (Xie et al. 2017).

Cell Adhesion Proteins

The cell adhesion protein E-cadherin inversely correlates with the aggressive phenotype of various epithelial cancers. In RCC, loss of E-cadherin associates with increased incidence of metastasis (Katagiri et al. 1995). In ccRCC, aberrant nuclear E-cadherin has been suggested as prognostic marker in the background of VHL mutation (Gervais et al. 2007) and reduced expression has recently been identified to predict disease recurrence (Haddad et al. 2017). Recently, the adhesion molecule EpCAM (epithelial cell adhesion molecule) has renewed interest as independent studies revealed its positive expression as predictor for improved survival in both localized (Seligson et al. 2004; Eichelberg et al. 2013) as well as in metastasized RCC (Kim et al. 2005). While the majority of papillary and chromophore RCC samples showed an at least weak staining, in ccRCC EpCAM is lost in a subset of tumors which is associated with high-grade disease (Eichelberg et al. 2013; Zimpfer et al. 2014). Epithelial membrane antigen (EMA, MUC1) is a membraneassociated mucin reported to associate with poor prognosis in RCC (Langner et al. 2004) and to be expressed in carcinomas with sarcomatous differentiation (Yu et al. 2017).

Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition (EMT) Markers

Vimentin as mesenchymal marker is widely used as diagnostic marker in various cancer types. ccRCC and most papillary RCCs are usually positive for vimentin, and high expression in ccRCC correlates independently with poor survival using different endpoints (Ingels et al. 2017; Shi et al. 2015). Among other epithelialmesenchymal transition (EMT) markers, it has been shown that Clustering and Twist predict outcome in clinically localized RCCs (Harada et al. 2012). More studies are needed to validate the independent prognostic value of EMT markers such as vimentin and proof their sensitivity and specificity for routine use.

Immune-Mediating Proteins

The preoperative measurement of circulating immune-mediating proteins such as C-reactive protein (CRP) or osteopontin has been suggested as prognostic markers for RCC patients (Sim et al. 2012). However, recommendations as routinely used marker are incongruent as CRP might not improve reductive accuracy (Bedke et al. 2012). In tissues, high CRP expression associates with poor survival in univariate analyses (Can et al. 2014). Overall, most studies focus on serum levels of CRP rather than intratumoral CRP expression, thus conclusion regarding assessment on tissues are limited.

Prognostic Relevance of Histological Classification

Numerous studies give evidence that prognosis is dependent on histological classification. Using large cohorts, several studies reported that ccRCC is generally associated with worse outcome of patients compared to papillary and chromophore CCC (Amin et al. 2002; Cheville et al. 2003; Patard et al. 2005). Observing an independent prognostic value, authors highlighted the need for accurate subtyping. As a representative example, Cheville et al. reported 5-year cancerspecific survival rates of 68.9%, 87.4%, and 86.7% for patients with clear cell, papillary, and chromophobe RCC, respectively, by including 2385 patients in their study. Additionally, several studies observed that ccRCC is associated with higher grades and advanced TNM stages compared to papillary RCC (Gudbjartsson et al. 2005). However, results are incongruent as multivariate analyses adjusting to tumor stage and differentiation partially failed to reveal significant differences in outcome between histological subtypes (Patard et al. 2005; Schrader et al. 2009).

Histological Subtypes of Renal Cell Carcinoma

Clear Cell Renal Cell Carcinoma (ccRCC)

Definition

Clear cell renal cell carcinoma (ccRCC) accounts for 65–70% of all renal cancers and occurs predominantly sporadically. In most cases, ccRCCs are solid tumors in the renal cortex, while multifocal and/or bilateral manifestation occurs in less than 5% of cases and is associated with hereditary cancer syndromes (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Macroscopy

Macroscopically, tumors are well circumscribed and separated from the kidney by a pseudo capsule, while a real capsule is usually lacking. Diffuse infiltration in the renal parenchyma is untypical. The golden-yellow cut surface represents the high lipid content of tumor cells. Tumors harbor different grades of necrosis and hemorrhage and to a lesser extent calcifications and ossifications (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Different metastatic spreads of ccRCCs lead to metastases on unusual sites. ccRCCs metastasize predominantly hematogenously via renal veins and the vena cava, resulting in pulmonary metastases. To a lesser extent, metastases in the central nervous system, head and neck region, and central and peripheral bones result from tumor spread into the lumbar veins. Lymphatic metastases can affect hilar, aortic, caval, and thoracic nodes (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Histopathology, Immunohistochemistry, and Molecular Pathology and Their Relevance for Prognosis

ccRCCs show diverse architectural growth patterns, mostly solid alveolar and acinar patterns which might appear micro- or macrocystic through dilatation of alveolar or acinar structures. Less often, tubular or pseudopapillary growth patterns as well as fibromyxoid stroma areas, calcification, and ossification might be seen. In more aggressive phenotypes, sarcomatous and rhabdoid changes have been described. Characteristically, tumors contain typical small, thin-walled vessel formations as well as little inflammatory responses. Beside heterogenous morphologies, tumors are characterized by cells with clear or eosinophilic cytoplasm and distinct cell membranes. Eosinophilic cytoplasm is associated with high-grade tumors and predominantly present in necrosis or hemorrhage. Nuclei of tumor cells are mostly round with evenly distributed chromatin. In high-grade ccRCC, bizarre and large nuclei might be seen, and nucleoli range from small to large (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

PAX8 is a sensitive marker for the detection of renal epithelial neoplasms and is expressed in the nucleus of virtually all ccRCCs. Evaluation of PAX8 expression revealed higher intensity in RCC metastatic sites compared to the primary tumor (Barr et al. 2015). Additionally, ccRCCs show a positive reaction against epithelial markers such as AE1/AE3 or CAM5.2. Carbonic anhydrase IX (CAIX) is overexpressed in more than 75% of ccRCCs but lost in high-grade tumors. Concordantly, several studies observed that decreased CAIX levels are independently associated with poor survival of patients with advanced ccRCC, suggesting to use CAIX staining as a prognostic marker (Bui et al. 2003). However, other studies with long-term follow-up revealed conflicting results regarding CAIX as independent prognostic biomarker (Zhang et al. 2013). Comparing staining distribution, ccRCCs exhibit a membranous staining pattern of CAIX, while in pRCC, a basolateral staining can be observed. In contrast to chromophobe RCC, which exhibits diffuse CK7 expression, ccRCC lacks CK7, or CK7 is limited to isolated cells especially in high-grade ccRCCs. To distinguish ccRCC from other renal neoplasms, CD10 as a proximal tubule marker might be useful. The mesenchymal marker vimentin is higher expressed in tumors compared to paired normal renal tissue and shows the strongest levels in high-grade areas of ccRCCs. In line with this, vimentin has been suggested to predict survival of patients (Shi et al. 2015). Additionally, vimentin is a useful diagnostic marker to distinguish ccRCC from chromophobe RCC (Williams et al. 2009).

Besides having frequent molecular alterations, ccRCCs exhibit an inter- and intratumoral

heterogeneity which hampers the development of gene-based molecular targets for therapy. ccRCCs possess characteristically loss of 3p promoting tumor initiation, progression, and metastasis. The most common genetic alterations involving the 3p locus are aberrations of the von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) tumor suppressor gene at 3p25-26 (Holger Moch et al. 2016). Different aberrations affecting VHL include promoter region methylation, loss of heterozygosity, and a large number of mutations leading to biallelic genetic alteration in both hereditary and sporadic ccRCCs. The von Hippel-Lindau protein is encoded by the VHL gene and plays a crucial role in the oxygen-dependent ubiquitin-mediated proteolytic degradation of several proteins. Studies show conflicting results regarding VHL gene aberration as prognostic or predictive biomarker (Cowey and Rathmell 2009). In addition to VHL, other genes on 3p frequently lost in ccRCC include epigenetic regulators and chromatin remodeling complexes such as SETD2, BAP1, and PBRM1, which are characterized as two-hit tumor suppressor genes. Among them, Polybromo 1 (PBRM1) is the second most frequently lost tumor suppressor gene in ccRCC with a mutation rate of approximately 45%. PBRM1 encodes BAF180 which is crucially involved in nucleosome remodeling and regulates oncogenic features of tumor cells (Brugarolas 2014). The BRCA1-associated protein-1 (BAP1) gene is mutated in approximately 15% of ccRCCs and encodes the protein BAP1, which is involved in the PI3K and mTOR signaling. BAP1 loss is associated with high-grade tumors and ccRCCassociated death of patients. In the majority of cases, PBRM1 and BAP1 mutation occur in a mutually exclusive manner, while tumors harboring mutations in both BAP1 and PBRM1 seem to possess an aggressive phenotype (Brugarolas 2014). Other molecular alterations comprise allelic losses on 14q partly resulting in loss of HIF1A, which has been suggested to be a molecular subtype of ccRCC and associates with poor prognosis (Monzon et al. 2011). A high proportion of ccRCCs harbors gain of 5q leading to amplification and subsequent overexpression of the SQSTM1 oncogene (Li et al. 2013).

The most precise prognostic and predictive factor for patients with ccRCC is the pathological stage, followed by tumor grade according to the WHO/ISUP grading system, and differentiation reflected by the presence of tumor necrosis, sarcomatoid, and rhabdoid features. Importantly, immunohistochemical and molecular markers described above are not routinely used in clinical practice.

Multilocular Cystic Renal Neoplasm of Low Malignant Potential

Definition

Multilocular cystic renal neoplasms of low malignant potential account for less than 1% of all renal tumors and characteristically do not recur or metastasize. Molecular analyses suggest that this neoplasm is genetically related to ccRCC. Most tumors are discovered incidentally and are associated with excellent prognosis (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Macroscopy

The tumor is composed of numerous variably sized cysts and separated by thin septa, while solid tumor nodules are absent (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Histopathology, Immunohistochemistry, and Molecular Pathology and Their Relevance for Prognosis

Multilocular cystic renal neoplasms of low malignant potential are morphologically not distinguishable from low-grade ccRCC. Cysts are lined by a single layer of clear cell tumor cells without prominent nucleoli, conform to WHO grade 1 or 2. Tumor cells express PAX8 and carbonic anhydrase IX. The septa between cysts consist of fibrous tissue characteristically with clusters of tumor cells. Tumor necrosis, vascular invasion or sarcomatous features are absent. Molecular alterations are similar to ccRCCs, including VHL mutations and 3p deletions (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Papillary Renal Cell Carcinoma (pRCC)

Definition

Papillary renal cell carcinoma (pRCC) is a malignant tumor deriving from renal tubular epithelium. It is the second most common subtype of RCCs in adults and the most common subtype observed in pediatric RCC, accounting for approximately 10% of renal epithelial neoplasms (Fernandes and Lopes 2015). It occurs often in kidneys with end-stage renal disease and is rarely associated with hereditary syndromes. Traditionally, there are two types of pRCC: types 1 and 2 (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Macroscopy

Most tumors are well circumscribed with a pseudo capsule and occur in the renal cortex, in part in association with renal scarring. If it occurs multiple and/or bilateral, an association with hereditary pRCC syndrome is possible (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Histopathology, Immunohistochemistry, and Molecular Pathology and Their Relevance for Prognosis

pRCC shows papillary or tubulopapillary architecture with papillae formed by fine fibrovascular cores, often containing foamy macrophages and small calcifications (psammoma bodies).

Histologically, papillae of type 1 carcinoma show cells with nuclei in a single layer, with pale scanty cytoplasm. Cells of type 2 carcinoma show nuclear pseudostratification, abundant eosinophilic cytoplasm, and a lesser differentiation with a higher nuclear grade. Type 2 pRCC is usually larger and advanced and displays necrosis and lymphovascular invasion more frequently compared with type 1 pRCC. Type 2 pRCC can present with extensive nodal metastasis (Holger Moch et al. 2016). An example of pRCC types 1 and 2 is shown in Fig. 2.

The variant oncocytic pRCC (opRCC) shows eosinophilic, finely granular cytoplasm with prominent nuclei. There are statements that opRCC might be classified as an independent subtype of pRCC. It tends to be a favorable subtype mimicking type 1 pRCC with low malignant



pRCC Type 1

pRCC Type 2

Fig. 2 Histology of papillary renal cell carcinoma type 1 and 2

potential and same genetic features (Han et al. 2017).

In both types, sarcomatous or rhabdoid differentiation is associated with dismal prognosis, while necrosis instead does not seem to predict survival of patients (Peckova et al. 2017).

Based on genomic analysis, there is evidence that type 1 and type 2 pRCC are individual diseases which differ biologically and clinically (Cancer Genome Atlas Research N et al. 2016). Therefore, pRCC subtyping is an independent predictor of outcome.

Type 1 tumors associate with significant better survival of patients as well as with lower stage and grade compared to type 2 pRCC. Type 1 frequently harbors gains of 7p and 17p, loss of the Y chromosome, and additional gains (3q, 8p, 12q, 16q, and 20q (Fernandes and Lopes 2015)) as well as alterations in the MET pathway (Cancer Genome Atlas Research N et al. 2016).

Type 2 pRCC instead shows allelic imbalance of one or more of 1p, 3p, 5p, 6p, 8p, 9p, 10p, 11p, 15p, 18p, and 22p. Losses of 8p, 9p, and 11q are associated with higher T stage and higher clinical stage, loss of 8p with positive M stage, and loss of 9p and gain of 3q with positive N stage (Fernandes and Lopes 2015). Molecular analysis could show that type 2 papillary RCC is a heterogeneous disease which can be divided in at least three further subgroups: tumors with CDKN2a alterations, TFE3/ TFEB fusions, and CIMP hypermethylations. Tumors with CDKN2A loss and CpG island methylator phenotype (CIMP) are associated with a poor prognosis (Fernandes and Lopes 2015). pRCC shows positive reactions for cytokeratin AE1/AE3, CAM5.2, high-molecular-weight cytokeratins, EMA, AMACR, RCC, vimentin, CD10, and CK7; CK7 is more in type 1 than in type 2.

Several genetic syndromes are associated with pRCC. Hereditary pRCC syndrome is an earlyonset form which has recently been reported with multiple and/or bilateral Type 1 pRCC. It is based on the detection of germline mutations of the c-MET gene, associated with additional tumors in the breast, pancreas, lung, skin, and stomach (Fernandes and Lopes 2015). It is well accepted as a specific class of inherited renal cancer with an autosomal dominant pattern of inheritance and incomplete penetrance (Fernandes and Lopes 2015).

Hereditary Leiomyomatosis and Associated Renal Cell Carcinoma

Definition

Hereditary leiomyomatosis and associated renal cell carcinoma (hlRCC) is a genetic syndrome based on activating mutations in FH gene at 1q42.3-q43, which encodes the enzyme fumarate hydratase (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Macroscopy

Renal tumors are predominantly localized in the cortex, but the medulla can be affected as well. It is associated with cutaneous leiomyomas, mostly located on arms or thorax, as well as uterine leiomyomas (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Histopathology, Immunohistochemistry, and Molecular Pathology and Their Relevance for Prognosis

A renal tumor associated with hIRCC is mostly papillary, but there can also be a morphologic overlap with collecting duct carcinoma. Tumor cells show large nuclei with prominent inclusion-like eosinophilic nucleoli and abundant eosinophilic cytoplasm, resembling type 2 pRCC. The nucleoli are often surrounded by a clear halo, which imparts a "viropathic-like" appearance (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Leiomyomas in context of hIRCC show atypical features with nuclei similar to those in renal tumors such as perinuclear halos (Przybycin et al. 2013).

Due to the underlying mutation of the FH gene, it shows a negative reaction for fumarate hydratase and positive reaction for modified cysteine-S-(2-succino)cysteine.

Prognosis is poor, and tumors frequently present at high stage with perinephric and/or venous invasion (Przybycin et al. 2013). There is a tendency toward early widespread dissemination, even with small tumors. hlRCCassociated renal tumors are estimated to be more aggressive than renal tumors of other hereditary renal cancer syndromes (Schmidt and Linehan 2014).

The subgroup of type 2 pRCC with CIMP hypermethylation patterns shows germline or somatic mutation of the FH gene, too, which could be one reason for poor prognosis of hlRCC (Cancer Genome Atlas Research N et al. 2016).

Chromophobe Renal Cell Carcinoma (chRCC)

Definition

Chromophobe renal cell carcinoma (chRCC) is a malignant renal tumor, arising from the distal nephron. It is characterized by cells with prominent cell membranes, wrinkled (raisinoid-like) nuclei with perinuclear halos, and pale to eosinophilic cytoplasm. It accounts for 5–7% of RCCs and is mostly sporadic. Hereditary forms are known, especially in the context of the Birt-Hogg-Dubé syndrome (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Macroscopy

chRCC presents as well-circumscribed and unencapsulated tumor, light tan to brown in color, and sometimes with a central scar (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Histopathology, Immunohistochemistry, and Molecular Pathology and Their Relevance for Prognosis

In its classic form, chRCC shows predominantly large pale cells (>80%) with a reticulated cytoplasm and distinctive cell membranes. This form is associated with necrosis and sarcomatous changes and presents as an aggressive tumor with a high potential for distant metastases (Holger Moch et al. 2016). An example of chRCC is shown in Fig. 3.

In its eosinophilic variant (> 80% eosinophilic cells), there are predominantly smaller, eosinophilic cells. This variant shows similarities to

Fig. 3 Histology of chromophobe renal cell carcinoma



chRCC

oncocytomas. It is often bilateral (11%) and multifocal (22%). Nuclei show an irregular wrinkled (raisinoid-like) appearance with perinuclear halos and a coarse chromatin; sometimes there is a binucleation. The growth pattern is solid, at times tubulocystic, with broad fibrotic septa (Vera-Badillo et al. 2012).

There are also mixed types. There is no evidence that the histologic variants show different molecular alterations.

Most cases are low grade and low stage (confined to the kidney) and show a favorable prognosis; the 5-year survival rate is estimated as 78–100%. Even in the setting of metastatic disease, chRCC has a better prognosis than pRCC and a similar prognosis to ccRCC, with a median survival of approximately 29 months compared with 5.5 months in pRCC (Motzer et al. 2002).

The small subset behaving aggressively is associated with a higher tumor stage, sarcomatous differentiation, necrosis, and small vessel invasion. Renal vein invasion is seen in approximately 5% of cases and incidence of metastatic disease is 6-7% (Vera-Badillo et al. 2012). Despite this more aggressive subset, there is no grading indicated (Hirsch et al. 2015).

Tumors show positive reactions for CD117 (KIT), parvalbumin, kidney-specific cadherin, and CK7. Hale colloidal iron staining is often diffused cytoplasmatically positive.

Cytogenetic studies revealed that chRCC is typically hypodiploid and contains a combination of monosomies involving chromosomes 1, 2, 6, 10, 13, and 21 (Hirsch et al. 2015). Losses of 2, 10, 13, 17, and 21 have been described in 93%, 93%, 87%, 90%, and 70% of chRCC, respectively, and might be useful as a diagnostic marker (Vera-Badillo et al. 2012).

There is a subset of tumors whose histology shows an overlap between chRCC and oncocytoma, leading to the name "hybrid oncocytoma/chromophobe RCC." Preferentially, this form is associated with the Birt-Hogg-Dubé (BHD) syndrome, a genetic syndrome which is characterized by inactivating mutations in the FLCN gene, which encodes for folliculin. FLCN is located on the short arm of chromosome 17. In FLCN -/- tumors, mTOR is upregulated

resulting in activation of both mTORC1 and mTORC2 pathways. The PI3K-Akt-mTOR pathway seems to play a relevant role in preclinical models in this tumor type, and this could explain partial response observed with mTOR inhibitors. However, in sporadic chRCC, losses of chromosome 17 were reported but without associated FLCN mutations (Vera-Badillo et al. 2012).

Tubulocystic Renal Cell Carcinoma (tcRCC)

Definition

Tubulocystic renal cell carcinoma (tcRCC) is an uncommon cystic renal epithelial tumor, accounting for <1% of all RCCs. Less than 100 tcRCC cases have been documented to date in the literature (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Macroscopy

It typically involves the renal cortex or corticomedullary junction. It probably originates from the proximal convoluted tubule or intercalated cells. The left kidney is more commonly (70%) affected. It mostly presents as a solitary, multicystic, and well-circumscribed mass with a spongy surface (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Histopathology, Immunohistochemistry, and Molecular Pathology and Their Relevance for Prognosis

As the name implies, tcRCC is built up of numerous tubules of different size admixed with larger cysts which are lined by a single layer of flattened to cuboidal epithelium. The stroma is fibrotic. The nuclei are enlarged and irregular, their nucleoli intermediate to large (WHO grade 3). Cytoplasm sometimes shows oncocytoma-like aspects. It shows positive reaction for AMACR, CD10, CK19, and vimentin (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Despite its high-grade cytology, most cases of tcRCC reported appear to have a favorable prognosis, usually being localized to the kidney at the time of diagnosis (pT1 and pT2) with <10% showing pT3 features (Zhao et al. 2015a) and with only rare cases of distant metastases (Bhullar et al. 2014), suggesting little value of grading in this neoplasm.

Because of its rarity, there is insufficient knowledge about the reasons for its indolent course.

Collecting Duct Carcinoma (cdCA)

Definition

Collecting duct carcinoma (cdCA) is a rare malignant epithelial tumor arising from the principal cells of the renal collecting ducts of Bellini, accounting for <1% of all RCC. It occurs more frequently in men (2:1) (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Macroscopy

It is mostly located in the medulla with extension in the cortex or beyond the kidney with poorly defined tumor borders. If the tumor has grown large, the primary lesion can be difficult to identify. In these cases, identification of an infiltrative pattern that extends between nonneoplastic tubules in the cortex can be helpful (Hirsch et al. 2015). Both kidneys are affected equally (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Histopathology, Immunohistochemistry, and Molecular Pathology and Their Relevance for Prognosis

Histologically, it presents as a tubular, tubulopapillary, or tubulocystic tumor with irregular elongated and branching tubulus. There is a single layer of cells which are cuboidal to columnar or hobnail with pale to clear or eosinophilic cytoplasm. The nuclei are high grade, meaning large and pleomorphic with prominent nucleoli (Holger Moch et al. 2016). Further, there are numerous and abnormal mitoses as well as apoptotic bodies and coagulative necrosis. Sarcomatous and rhabdoid differentiation is commonly seen (Hirsch et al. 2015).

Diagnosis is a diagnosis of exclusion. Diagnostic criteria referred to WHO are (1) a medullary involvement, (2) a predominant tubular morphology, (3) desmoplastic stromal reaction, (4) high-grade cytology, (5) infiltrative growth pattern, and (6) the absence of other RCC subtypes or urothelial carcinoma. Histological diagnosis is an adverse prognostic factor in itself. cdCA is per definition a high-grade tumor, and as a consequence, a grade should not be assigned (Srigley et al. 2013). The majority shows a highly aggressive clinical course with high prevalence (80%) of metastases and high tumor stage (>70% \ge pT3) at time of diagnosis. Three-year relative survival rates for localized, regional, and distant disease have been reported to be 93%, 45%, and 6%, respectively (Srigley et al. 2013).

Tumor cells show positive reactions for highmolecular-weight cytokeratins and CK7, sometimes a co-expression with vimentin. Immunohistochemical overlap with urothelial carcinoma shows positive reactions for PAX8 in the majority of cases and for p63 in 14% (Srigley et al. 2013).

Cytogenetic reports are limited due to the rarity of this tumor type. Most studies detect a combination of several monosomies, whereas others find more trisomies.

To date, conclusions based on genetic profile regarding prognosis cannot be drawn.

Mucinous Tubular and Spindle Cell Carcinoma (mtsRCC)

Definition

Mucinous tubular and spindle cell carcinoma (mtsRCC) is an uncommon renal epithelial neoplasm accounting for <1% of all RCCs with about 100 reported cases worldwide. It shows a female predominance with a ratio of 3:1. It is believed to be a low-grade malignant renal epithelial tumor based on low histological grade (Wu et al. 2013) with rarely described cases of lymph node metastasis and recurrence (Crumley et al. 2013). An association with nephrolithiasis is described (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Macroscopy

In general, it occurs in the cortex, but localization in the medulla is possible. It exhibits as a wellcircumscribed tumor with solid, shiny, and mucoid cut surface. An origin from proximal nephron has been suggested (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Histopathology, Immunohistochemistry, and Molecular Pathology and Their Relevance for Prognosis

Histologically, the tumor is characterized by a mixture of tubular and spindle cell components separated by variable amounts of mucinous stroma (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Histologic features include mucin-poor variants, tumors with either tubular or spindle cell predominance, and oncocytic cytology (Hirsch et al. 2015).

Tumor cells are usually bland appearing with scant, pale to eosinophilic cytoplasm with round, and uniform nuclei that display low nuclear grade. Rare cases with sarcomatoid differentiation characterized by high-grade cytologic atypia, tumor necrosis, and increased mitotic activity have been reported (Zhao et al. 2015b). This dedifferentiation generally has a worse prognosis with shorter disease-free survival as well as early, more frequent metastasis (Arafah and Zaidi 2013). However, cases with classic, low-grade morphology with multiple distant metastases with both the primary tumor and metastases displaying identical morphology have also been reported (Zhao et al. 2015b). Tumor cells show positive reactions for CK7, PAX2, and AMACR and negative reactions for CK7 and AMACR in areas with sarcomatoid differentiation.

The immuno-profile suggests a proximal nephron origin and intimate relationship to pRCC, but unlike pRCC, it lacks gains on chromosomes 7 and 17 and losses of chromosome Y, showing that mtsRCC is a genetically distinctive entity different from pRCC (Zhao et al. 2015b).

Succinate Dehydrogenase-Deficient Renal Cell Carcinoma

Definition

Succinate dehydrogenase-deficient renal cell carcinomas (sdhRCCs) are hereditary malignant tumors defined by loss of succinate dehydrogenase (SDH) B (SDHB) expression, resulting in dysfunction of the mitochondrial complex II. sdhRCCs occur on the background of double-hit inactivation of the tumor suppressor gene SDH by germline mutations, which are associated with tumor syndromes causing paraganglioma, gastrointestinal stromal tumors, and pituitary adenoma. sdhRCCs account for approximately 0.05–0.2% of all renal cell carcinomas and present most commonly in young adult patients (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Macroscopy

sdhRCCs are well-circumscribed solid or, to a lesser extent, multicystic tumors with a red-brown cut surface. Mostly, tumors are restricted to the kidney, while multifocal or bilateral manifestation occurs in approximately 30% of patients (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Histopathology, Immunohistochemistry, and Molecular Pathology and Their Relevance for Prognosis

Microscopically, the tumor appears with lobulated or pushing margin and distributed cysts containing eosinophilic material. Malignant cells grow in a solid, nested, or tubular growth pattern. Characteristically, malignant cells have cytoplasmic vacuoles or inclusions that contain eosinophilic material which might appear bubbly. In high-grade tumors, these characteristics may be less prominent. The chromatin appears flocculent, nuclear contours are smooth, nucleoli are inconspicuous, and chromatin is evenly dispersed. With higher grades, increased nuclear atypia and eventually sarcomatoid features can be observed (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

The diagnosis of sdhRCC is defined by the loss of immunohistochemical staining for SDHB. Positive markers comprise CAM 5.2 and EMA and at least focal PAX8 expression (Williamson et al. 2015). In contrast, cytokeratin is present in only 30% of cases.

The underlying molecular alteration of sdhRCC is a double-hit inactivation of one of the SDH-genes through germline mutations (most commonly SDHB, less commonly SDHC, SDHA, and SDHD). This leads to dysfunctional assembling of the mitochondrial complex II at the inner mitochondrial membrane.

In most cases, sdhRCCs are low-grade tumors and associated with good prognosis of patients. Sarcomatoid features and high nuclear grade are predictive for metastatic spread of sdhRCCs. Due to low case number and limited studies, there is currently no characteristic prognostic marker for sdhRCC.

MiT Family Translocation Renal Cell Carcinomas

Definition

MiT family translocation renal cell carcinomas are malignant tumors resulting from gene fusions involving members of the MiT family of transcription factors. The most common genetic alteration is Xp11 translocation, causing 40% of pediatric RCCs. t(6;11) translocation-associated RCCs are rare with approximately 50 published cases (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Macroscopy

There are no macroscopic features characteristic for MiT family translocation RCCs (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Histopathology, Immunohistochemistry, and Molecular Pathology and Their Relevance for Prognosis

MiT family translocation RCCs often show a papillary growth pattern and are composed of epithelial clear cells with abundant psammoma bodies. However, Xp11 translocation RCCs might also appear as other renal neoplasms. Characteristics of t(6;11) translocation RCCs involve a biphasic pattern, composed of large epithelial cells growing in nests as well as smaller cells clustered around basement membranes (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

MiT family translocation renal cell carcinomas characteristically harbor gene fusions between two members of the MiT family of transcription factors. There are Xp11 translocation RCCs with gene fusions involving the transcription TFE3 and one of multiple identified genes, accounting for approximately 40% of pediatric but only 1.6-4% of adult RCCs. The most common translocations are t(X;1)(p11.2;q21), resulting in the fusion of TFE3 and PRCC, and t(X;17)(p11.2;q25) resulting in the fusion between TFE3 and ASPSCR1. Less common are t(6:11)

translocation RCCs harboring a gene fusion between MALAT1, a gene encoding a long noncoding RNA, and TFEB, resulting in TFEB overexpression (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

MiT family translocation RCCs consistently express PAX8 and other renal tubular markers but lack or underexpress epithelial markers. High nuclear TFE3 immunoreactivity and a TFE3 break-apart FISH assay are highly specific and sensitive for the detection of Xp11 translocation RCCs. t(6;11) translocation RCCs consistently express melanoma markers such as melan A and HMB45 and the cysteine protease cathepsin K. Nuclear TFEB expression and translocation detection by FISH are highly specific for t(6;11) translocation RCCs (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Independent predictive markers for RCC-associated death are distant metastases and older age at time point of diagnosis (Ellis et al. 2014). Different fusion subtypes go along with different tumor manifestation, for example, patients with ASPSCR1-TF3 fusion tumors develop more often lymph node metastases compared to patients harboring other gene fusions.

Renal Medullary Carcinoma

Definition

Renal medullary carcinoma (rmCA) is a rare RCC subtype with approximately 200 described cases, predominantly in Blacks and associated with sickle cell trait or other hemoglobinopathies. These highly aggressive tumors occur mostly in young adults and have metastasized at time point of diagnosis in the majority of cases (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Macroscopy

rmCA is a solid tumor located centrally on the renal medulla, is poorly circumscribed, and has as grayish/white cut surface (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Histopathology, Immunohistochemistry, and Molecular Pathology and Their Relevance for Prognosis

rmCA shares pathologic characteristics with collecting duct carcinoma and urothelial

carcinoma. Histological characteristics are features corresponding to high-grade adenocarcinoma histology including tubular, glandular, and tubulopapillary patterns with necrosis, inflammation, and desmoplasia. Tumor cells harbor prominent atypia and intracytoplasmic mucin. Stroma often appears myxoid in association with microabscesses and inflammatory infiltrates (Holger Moch et al. 2016).

Tumor cells consistently express PAX8; in about 50%, tumor cells are positive for polyclonal carcinoembryonic antigen, CK7, and CAM5.2. The stem cell marker Oct3/4 is expressed in the majority of renal medullary carcinoma and used as diagnostic marker (Rao et al. 2012).

Development of rmCA is associated with genetic alterations of hypoxia-inducible factor, p53, and vascular endothelial growth factor reflecting the underlying pathophysiological role of the hypoxic microenvironment of the renal medulla.

As rmCA is generally associated with poor survival of patients and account for less than 1% of all renal tumors, there are no independent prognostic markers routinely used to predict survival of patients.

Emerging New Tumor Entities

The 2013 ISUP Vancouver classification of renal neoplasia established a category of emerging new entities which include (Holger Moch et al. 2016):

- Thyroid-like follicular RCC
- Succinate dehydrogenase B mutationassociated RCC
- ALK rearrangement-associated RCC
- RCC MiT angioleiomyomatous stroma
- Oncocytic RCC occurring after neuroblastoma

To date, these emerging entities are not sufficiently characterized regarding morphology and molecular features. Additionally, due to rare case numbers and new definition of these subtypes, there are limited independent studies analyzing clinical course and outcome of patients. Thus, further studies are needed to characterize these new entities, to define diagnostic criteria and to increase knowledge about disease progression (Srigley et al. 2013). It remains uncertain if these tumors will be included as new entities in the WHO classification of tumors of the kidney.

References

- Amin MB, Amin MB, Tamboli P, Javidan J, Stricker H, de-Peralta Venturina M, et al. Prognostic impact of histologic subtyping of adult renal epithelial neoplasms: an experience of 405 cases. Am J Surg Pathol. 2002;26(3):281–91.
- Arafah M, Zaidi SN. Mucinous tubular and spindle cell carcinoma of the kidney with sarcomatoid transformation. Saudi J Kidney Dis Transpl. 2013;24(3):557–60.
- Barr ML, Jilaveanu LB, Camp RL, Adeniran AJ, Kluger HM, Shuch B. PAX-8 expression in renal tumours and distant sites: a useful marker of primary and metastatic renal cell carcinoma? J Clin Pathol. 2015;68(1):12–7.
- Bedke J, Chun FK, Merseburger A, Scharpf M, Kasprzyk K, Schilling D, et al. Inflammatory prognostic markers in clear cell renal cell carcinoma – preoperative C-reactive protein does not improve predictive accuracy. BJU Int. 2012;110(11 Pt B):E771–7.
- Bhullar JS, Varshney N, Bhullar AK, Mittal VK. A new type of renal cancer – tubulocystic carcinoma of the kidney: a review of the literature. Int J Surg Pathol. 2014;22(4):297–302.
- Brugarolas J. Molecular genetics of clear-cell renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32(18):1968–76.
- Bui MH, Seligson D, Han KR, Pantuck AJ, Dorey FJ, Huang Y, et al. Carbonic anhydrase IX is an independent predictor of survival in advanced renal clear cell carcinoma: implications for prognosis and therapy. Clin Cancer Res. 2003;9(2):802–11.
- Can C, Acikalin MF, Ozen A, Dundar E. Prognostic impact of intratumoral C-reactive protein expression in patients with clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Urol Int. 2014;92(3):270–5.
- Cancer Genome Atlas Research N, Linehan WM, Spellman PT, Ricketts CJ, Creighton CJ, Fei SS, et al. Comprehensive molecular characterization of papillary renalcell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2016;374(2):135–45.
- Cheville JC, Lohse CM, Zincke H, Weaver AL, Blute ML. Comparisons of outcome and prognostic features among histologic subtypes of renal cell carcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol. 2003;27(5):612–24.
- Cowey CL, Rathmell WK. VHL gene mutations in renal cell carcinoma: role as a biomarker of disease outcome and drug efficacy. Curr Oncol Rep. 2009;11(2):94–101.
- Crumley SM, Divatia M, Truong L, Shen S, Ayala AG, Ro JY. Renal cell carcinoma: evolving and emerging subtypes. World J Clin Cases. 2013;1(9):262–75.
- Delahunt B, Cheville JC, Martignoni G, Humphrey PA, Magi-Galluzzi C, McKenney J, et al. The International

Society of Urological Pathology (ISUP) grading system for renal cell carcinoma and other prognostic parameters. Am J Surg Pathol. 2013;37(10):1490–504.

- Dudderidge TJ, Stoeber K, Loddo M, Atkinson G, Fanshawe T, Griffiths DF, et al. Mcm2, Geminin, and KI67 define proliferative state and are prognostic markers in renal cell carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res. 2005;11(7):2510–7.
- Eichelberg C, Chun FK, Bedke J, Heuer R, Adam M, Moch H, et al. Epithelial cell adhesion molecule is an independent prognostic marker in clear cell renal carcinoma. Int J Cancer. 2013;132(12):2948–55.
- Ellis CL, Eble JN, Subhawong AP, Martignoni G, Zhong M, Ladanyi M, et al. Clinical heterogeneity of Xp11 translocation renal cell carcinoma: impact of fusion subtype, age, and stage. Mod Pathol. 2014;27 (6):875–86.
- Fernandes DS, Lopes JM. Pathology, therapy and prognosis of papillary renal carcinoma. Future Oncol. 2015;11 (1):121–32.
- Gayed BA, Youssef RF, Bagrodia A, Kapur P, Darwish OM, Krabbe LM, et al. Prognostic role of cell cycle and proliferative biomarkers in patients with clear cell renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2013;190(5):1662–7.
- Genega EM, Ghebremichael M, Najarian R, Fu Y, Wang Y, Argani P, et al. Carbonic anhydrase IX expression in renal neoplasms: correlation with tumor type and grade. Am J Clin Pathol. 2010;134(6):873–9.
- Gervais ML, Henry PC, Saravanan A, Burry TN, Gallie BL, Jewett MA, et al. Nuclear E-cadherin and VHL immunoreactivity are prognostic indicators of clear-cell renal cell carcinoma. Lab Inves. 2007;87(12):1252–64.
- Gudbjartsson T, Hardarson S, Petursdottir V, Thoroddsen A, Magnusson J, Einarsson GV. Histological subtyping and nuclear grading of renal cell carcinoma and their implications for survival: a retrospective nation-wide study of 629 patients. Eur Urol. 2005;48(4):593–600.
- Haddad AQ, Luo JH, Krabbe LM, Darwish O, Gayed B, Youssef R, et al. Prognostic value of tissue-based biomarker signature in clear cell renal cell carcinoma. BJU Int. 2017;119(5):741–7.
- Han G, Yu W, Chu J, Liu Y, Jiang Y, Li Y, et al. Oncocytic papillary renal cell carcinoma: a clinicopathological and genetic analysis and indolent clinical course in 14 cases. Pathol Res Pract. 2017;213(1):1–6.
- Harada K, Miyake H, Kusuda Y, Fujisawa M. Expression of epithelial-mesenchymal transition markers in renal cell carcinoma: impact on prognostic outcomes in patients undergoing radical nephrectomy. BJU Int. 2012;110(11 Pt C):E1131–7.
- Hirsch MS, Signoretti S, Dal Cin P. Adult renal cell carcinoma: a review of established entities from morphology to molecular genetics. Surg Pathol Clin. 2015;8 (4):587–621.
- Holger Moch PAH, Ulbright TM, Reuter VE, editors. WHO classification of tumours of the urinary system and male genital organs. 4th ed. Lyon: IARC; 2016.

- Hsieh JJ, Purdue MP, Signoretti S, Swanton C, Albiges L, Schmidinger M, et al. Renal cell carcinoma. Nat Rev Dis Primers. 2017;3:17009.
- Ingels A, Hew M, Algaba F, de Boer OJ, van Moorselaar RJ, Horenblas S, et al. Vimentin over-expression and carbonic anhydrase IX under-expression are independent predictors of recurrence, specific and overall survival in non-metastatic clear-cell renal carcinoma: a validation study. World J Urol. 2017;35(1):81–7.
- Jacobsen J, Rasmuson T, Grankvist K, Ljungberg B. Vascular endothelial growth factor as prognostic factor in renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2000;163 (1):343–7.
- Katagiri A, Watanabe R, Tomita Y. E-cadherin expression in renal cell cancer and its significance in metastasis and survival. Br J Cancer. 1995;71(2):376–9.
- Kim HL, Seligson D, Liu X, Janzen N, Bui MH, Yu H, et al. Using tumor markers to predict the survival of patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2005;173(5):1496–501.
- Langner C, Ratschek M, Rehak P, Schips L, Zigeuner R. Expression of MUC1 (EMA) and E-cadherin in renal cell carcinoma: a systematic immunohistochemical analysis of 188 cases. Mod Pathol. 2004;17 (2):180–8.
- Leibovich BC, Sheinin Y, Lohse CM, Thompson RH, Cheville JC, Zavada J, et al. Carbonic anhydrase IX is not an independent predictor of outcome for patients with clear cell renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25(30):4757–64.
- Li L, Shen C, Nakamura E, Ando K, Signoretti S, Beroukhim R, et al. SQSTM1 is a pathogenic target of 5q copy number gains in kidney cancer. Cancer Cell. 2013;24(6):738–50.
- Lohse CM, Gupta S, Cheville JC. Outcome prediction for patients with renal cell carcinoma. Semin Diagn Pathol. 2015;32(2):172–83.
- Monzon FA, Alvarez K, Peterson L, Truong L, Amato RJ, Hernandez-McClain J, et al. Chromosome 14q loss defines a molecular subtype of clear-cell renal cell carcinoma associated with poor prognosis. Mod Pathol. 2011;24(11):1470–9.
- Motzer RJ, Bacik J, Mariani T, Russo P, Mazumdar M, Reuter V. Treatment outcome and survival associated with metastatic renal cell carcinoma of non-clear-cell histology. J Clin Oncol. 2002;20(9):2376–81.
- Neri D, Supuran CT. Interfering with pH regulation in tumours as a therapeutic strategy. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2011;10(10):767–77.
- Patard JJ, Leray E, Rioux-Leclercq N, Cindolo L, Ficarra V, Zisman A, et al. Prognostic value of histologic subtypes in renal cell carcinoma: a multicenter experience. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23(12):2763–71.
- Peckova K, Martinek P, Pivovarcikova K, Vanecek T, Alaghehbandan R, Prochazkova K, et al. Cystic and necrotic papillary renal cell carcinoma: prognosis, morphology, immunohistochemical, and molecular-genetic profile of 10 cases. Ann Diagn Pathol. 2017;26:23–30.

- Phuoc NB, Ehara H, Gotoh T, Nakano M, Kamei S, Deguchi T, et al. Prognostic value of the co-expression of carbonic anhydrase IX and vascular endothelial growth factor in patients with clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Oncol Rep. 2008;20(3):525–30.
- Przybycin CG, Magi-Galluzzi C, McKenney JK. Hereditary syndromes with associated renal neoplasia: a practical guide to histologic recognition in renal tumor resection specimens. Adv Anat Pathol. 2013;20(4):245–63.
- Rao P, Tannir NM, Tamboli P. Expression of OCT3/4 in renal medullary carcinoma represents a potential diagnostic pitfall. Am J Surg Pathol. 2012;36(4):583–8.
- Schmidt LS, Linehan WM. Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell carcinoma. Int J Nephrol Renovasc Dis. 2014;7:253–60.
- Schrader AJ, Rauer-Bruening S, Olbert PJ, Hegele A, Rustemeier J, Timmesfeld N, et al. Incidence and long-term prognosis of papillary renal cell carcinoma. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2009;135(6):799–805.
- Seligson DB, Pantuck AJ, Liu X, Huang Y, Horvath S, Bui MH, et al. Epithelial cell adhesion molecule (KSA) expression: pathobiology and its role as an independent predictor of survival in renal cell carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res. 2004;10(8):2659–69.
- Shi ZG, Li SQ, Li ZJ, Zhu XJ, Xu P, Liu G. Expression of vimentin and survivin in clear cell renal cell carcinoma and correlation with p53. Clin Transl Oncol. 2015;17 (1):65–73.
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2016. CA Cancer J Clin. 2016;66(1):7–30.
- Sim SH, Messenger MP, Gregory WM, Wind TC, Vasudev NS, Cartledge J, et al. Prognostic utility of pre-operative circulating osteopontin, carbonic anhydrase IX and CRP in renal cell carcinoma. Br J Cancer. 2012;107(7):1131–7.
- Srigley JR, Delahunt B, Eble JN, Egevad L, Epstein JI, Grignon D, et al. The International Society of Urological Pathology (ISUP) Vancouver classification of renal neoplasia. Am J Surg Pathol. 2013;37 (10):1469–89.
- Stillebroer AB, Mulders PF, Boerman OC, Oyen WJ, Oosterwijk E. Carbonic anhydrase IX in renal cell carcinoma: implications for prognosis, diagnosis, and therapy. Eur Urol. 2010;58(1):75–83.
- van Kuijk SJ, Yaromina A, Houben R, Niemans R, Lambin P, Dubois LJ. Prognostic significance of

carbonic anhydrase IX expression in cancer patients: a meta-analysis. Front Oncol. 2016;6:69.

- Vera-Badillo FE, Conde E, Duran I. Chromophobe renal cell carcinoma: a review of an uncommon entity. Int J Urol. 2012;19(10):894–900.
- Williams AA, Higgins JP, Zhao H, Ljunberg B, Brooks JD. CD 9 and vimentin distinguish clear cell from chromophobe renal cell carcinoma. BMC Clin Pathol. 2009;9:9.
- Williamson SR, Eble JN, Amin MB, Gupta NS, Smith SC, Sholl LM, et al. Succinate dehydrogenase-deficient renal cell carcinoma: detailed characterization of 11 tumors defining a unique subtype of renal cell carcinoma. Mod Pathol. 2015;28(1):80–94.
- Wu XR, Chen YH, Sha JJ, Zhao L, Huang JW, Bo JJ, et al. Renal mucinous tubular and spindle cell carcinoma: a report of 8 cases and review of the literature. Diagn Pathol. 2013;8:206.
- Xie Y, Chen L, Ma X, Li H, Gu L, Gao Y, et al. Prognostic and clinicopathological role of high Ki-67 expression in patients with renal cell carcinoma: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Sci Rep. 2017;7:44281.
- Yu W, Wang Y, Jiang Y, Zhang W, Li Y. Distinct immunophenotypes and prognostic factors in renal cell carcinoma with sarcomatoid differentiation: a systematic study of 19 immunohistochemical markers in 42 cases. BMC Cancer. 2017;17(1):293.
- Zhang BY, Thompson RH, Lohse CM, Dronca RS, Cheville JC, Kwon ED, et al. Carbonic anhydrase IX (CAIX) is not an independent predictor of outcome in patients with clear cell renal cell carcinoma (ccRCC) after long-term follow-up. BJU Int. 2013;111 (7):1046–53.
- Zhao M, Teng X, Ru G, Zhao Z, Hu Q, Han L, et al. Tubulocystic renal cell carcinoma with poorly differentiated foci is indicative of aggressive behavior: clinicopathologic study of two cases and review of the literature. Int J Clin Exp Pathol. 2015a;8(9):11124–31.
- Zhao M, He XL, Teng XD. Mucinous tubular and spindle cell renal cell carcinoma: a review of clinicopathologic aspects. Diagn Pathol. 2015b;10:168.
- Zimpfer A, Maruschke M, Rehn S, Kundt G, Litzenberger A, Dammert F, et al. Prognostic and diagnostic implications of epithelial cell adhesion/activating molecule (EpCAM) expression in renal tumours: a retrospective clinicopathological study of 948 cases using tissue microarrays. BJU Int. 2014;114(2):296–302.



Treatment of Small Renal Masses

M. Schostak, J. J. Wendler, D. Baumunk, A. Blana, R. Ganzer, T. Franiel, B. Hadaschik, T. Henkel, K. U. Köhrmann, J. Köllermann, T. Kuru, S. Machtens, A. Roosen, G. Salomon, H. P. Schlemmer, L. Sentker, U. Witzsch, and U. B. Liehr

Contents

Introduction	557
Confirming the Diagnosis: From Small Renal	
Masses to Renal Cell Carcinoma	558

M. Schostak and J. J. Wendler contributed equally to this work.

M. Schostak (⊠) · J. J. Wendler · U. B. Liehr Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., University Hospital of Magdeburg, Magdeburg, Deutschland

Universitätsklinik für Urologie und Kinderurologie, Otto-von-Guericke-Universität Magdeburg, Magdeburg, Germany

e-mail: martin.schostak@med.ovgu.de; johann. wendler@med.ovgu.de; uwe-bernd.liehr@med.ovgu.de

D. Baumunk

Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Urologische Praxis Drs. A & B Baumunk, Backnang, Germany

e-mail: daniel.baumunk@googlemail.com

A. Blana

Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Klinik für Urologie und Kinderurologie, Klinikum Fürth, Fürth, Germany e-mail: Andreas.Blana@klinikum-fuerth.de

R. Ganzer

Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Asklepios Stadtklinik Bad Tölz, Urologische Klinik, Bad Tölz, Germany e-mail: roman.ganzer@gmx.de

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 61

Active Surveillance559Watchful Waiting560Ablation560Guideline-Based Ablation Procedures560Radiofrequency Ablation (RFA)561Cryoablation562Other Potential Alternative Ablation Techniques562High-Intensity Focused Ultrasound (HIFU)562Irreversible Electroporation563Microwave Ablation563Percutaneous Radiotherapy564Brachytherapy564Surgery565Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor565Conclusions for Clinical Practice565References566	Active Surveillance and Watchful Waiting	559
Watchful Waiting560Ablation560Guideline-Based Ablation Procedures560Radiofrequency Ablation (RFA)561Cryoablation562Other Potential Alternative Ablation Techniques562High-Intensity Focused Ultrasound (HIFU)562Irreversible Electroporation563Microwave Ablation563Percutaneous Radiotherapy564Brachytherapy564Surgery565Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor565Conclusions for Clinical Practice565References566	Active Surveillance	559
Ablation560Guideline-Based Ablation Procedures560Radiofrequency Ablation (RFA)561Cryoablation562Other Potential Alternative Ablation Techniques562High-Intensity Focused Ultrasound (HIFU)562Irreversible Electroporation563Microwave Ablation563Percutaneous Radiotherapy564Brachytherapy565Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor565Conclusions for Clinical Practice565References566	Watchful Waiting	560
Guideline-Based Ablation Procedures560Radiofrequency Ablation (RFA)561Cryoablation562Other Potential Alternative Ablation Techniques562High-Intensity Focused Ultrasound (HIFU)562Irreversible Electroporation563Microwave Ablation564Brachytherapy564Surgery565Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor565Conclusions for Clinical Practice565References566	Ablation	560
Radiofrequency Ablation (RFA)561Cryoablation562Other Potential Alternative Ablation Techniques562High-Intensity Focused Ultrasound (HIFU)562Irreversible Electroporation563Microwave Ablation563Percutaneous Radiotherapy564Brachytherapy565Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor565Conclusions for Clinical Practice565References566	Guideline-Based Ablation Procedures	560
Cryoablation562Other Potential Alternative Ablation Techniques562High-Intensity Focused Ultrasound (HIFU)562Irreversible Electroporation563Microwave Ablation563Percutaneous Radiotherapy564Brachytherapy564Surgery565Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor565Conclusions for Clinical Practice565References566	Radiofrequency Ablation (RFA)	561
Other Potential Alternative Ablation Techniques562High-Intensity Focused Ultrasound (HIFU)562Irreversible Electroporation563Microwave Ablation563Percutaneous Radiotherapy564Brachytherapy564Surgery565Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor565Conclusions for Clinical Practice565References566	Cryoablation	562
High-Intensity Focused Ultrasound (HIFU) 562 Irreversible Electroporation 563 Microwave Ablation 563 Percutaneous Radiotherapy 564 Brachytherapy 564 Surgery 564 Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor 565 Conclusions for Clinical Practice 565 References 566	Other Potential Alternative Ablation Techniques	562
Irreversible Electroporation 563 Microwave Ablation 563 Percutaneous Radiotherapy 564 Brachytherapy 564 Surgery 564 Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor 565 Conclusions for Clinical Practice 565 References 566	High-Intensity Focused Ultrasound (HIFU)	562
Microwave Ablation 563 Percutaneous Radiotherapy 564 Brachytherapy 564 Surgery 565 Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor 565 Conclusions for Clinical Practice 565 References 566	Irreversible Electroporation	563
Percutaneous Radiotherapy 564 Brachytherapy 564 Surgery 565 Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor 565 Conclusions for Clinical Practice 565 References 566	Microwave Ablation	563
Brachytherapy 564 Surgery 565 Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor 565 Enucleation 565 Conclusions for Clinical Practice 565 References 566	Percutaneous Radiotherapy	564
Surgery 565 Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor 565 Enucleation 565 Conclusions for Clinical Practice 565 References 566	Brachytherapy	564
Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor Enucleation 565 Conclusions for Clinical Practice 565 References 566	Surgery	565
Enucleation 565 Conclusions for Clinical Practice 565 References 566	Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor	
Conclusions for Clinical Practice 565 References 566	Enucleation	565
References	Conclusions for Clinical Practice	565
	References	566

T. Franiel

Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Institut für Diagnostische und Interventionelle Radiologie, Universitätsklinikum Jena, Jena, Germany e-mail: tobias.franiel@med.uni-jena.de

B. Hadaschik

Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Urologische Klinik und Poliklinik, Universitaetsklinikum Essen, Essen, Germany e-mail: boris.hadaschik@uk-essen.de

T. Henkel

Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Urologische Praxis Dr. Henkel & Dr. Kahmann, Berlin, Germany e-mail: Dr.henkel@gmx.de

K. U. Köhrmann

Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Klinik für Urologie, Theresienkrankenhaus Mannheim, Mannheim, Germany e-mail: kai.uwe.koehrmann@theresienkrankenhaus.de

J. Köllermann

Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Institut für Pathologie, Sana Klinikum Offenbach, Offenbach am Main, Germany e-mail: jens.koellermann@sana.de

Abstract

The incidence of renal cell carcinoma has been rising for years, particularly in industrial countries. It is very frequently diagnosed at the early stage of T1a, probably due to better early detection. At the same time, there is an increasing prevalence of chronic renal failure with higher morbidity and shorter life expectancy in those affected. Both factors underscore the urgent need for nephron-sparing treatments. The gold standard has thus shifted from radical to partial nephrectomy. Given good conditions, the intervention can be performed by laparoscopy, which offers the advantages of lower invasiveness. A treatment alternative can be advantageous for selected patients with high morbidity and an increased risk of anesthetic or surgical complications. Appropriate risk stratification requires prior histological confirmation of the small renal mass (cT1a) by assessment of biopsy specimens. Active surveillance represents a controlled delay in the initiation of treatment. Percutaneous radiofrequency ablation (RFA) and laparoscopic cryoablation are currently the most common treatment alternatives, though there are limitations particularly for central tumors near the renal

hilum. Newer ablation procedures such as high-intensity focused ultrasound (HIFU), irreversible electroporation, microwave ablation, percutaneous stereotactic ablative radiotherapy, and high-dose brachytherapy have high potential in some cases but are still considered experimental for the treatment of renal cell carcinoma.

Keywords

Small renal masses · Focal therapy · Active surveillance · Radiofrequency ablation (RFA) · Cryoablation · High-intensity focused ultrasound (HIFU) · Irreversible electroporation (IRE) · Microwave ablation (MWA) · Percutaneous radiotherapy · Surgery

S. Machtens

Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Klinik für Urologie, Marien-Krankenhaus gGmbH, Bergisch-Gladbach, Germany

e-mail: stefan.machtens@mkh-bgl.de

A. Roosen

Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Klinik für Urologie, Augusta-Kranken-Anstalt gGmbH, Bochum, Germany e-mail: alexander.roosen@gmail.com

G. Salomon

Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Martini-Klinik am UKE GmbH, Hamburg, Deutschland e-mail: g.salomon@uke.de

H. P. Schlemmer

Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Abteilung für Radiologie, Deutschen Krebsforschungszentrums Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany e-mail: h.schlemmer@dkfz.de

Introduction

Renal cell carcinoma is a relatively common disease in industrial countries like the German Federal Republic. Factors associated with affluence such as obesity probably play an essential role. In Germany, the Society of Epidemiological Cancer Registers (Gesellschaft der Epidemiologischen Krebsregister, GEKID) and the Robert Koch Institute (RKI) predict a continuous increase over the next few years (Robert Koch-Institut and und die Gesellschaft der epidemiologischen Krebsregister in Deutschland e.V. 2015).

Apart from the rising incidence of all types of cancer with increasing age, there is also an increase in the incidence of other diseases that can have a direct or indirect influence on the clinical course of cancer and particularly also on renal function. Especially chronic renal failure is associated a priori with a poorer life expectancy and a poorer quality of life (Kirchberger et al. 2012).

Radical nephrectomy was historically considered to be the treatment of choice for renal tumors. However, it offers no prognostic advantage over partial nephrectomy, at least for small tumors, and involves a markedly higher probability of consecutive renal failure. Organ-sparing therapy has therefore been established as the first treatment choice in the international guidelines during the last decades. Thus nephron-sparing or renal function-sparing surgery is regarded as the gold standard in the guidelines of the German Cancer Society, the German Urological Association, the European Association of Urology, and the American Urological Association (Olbert et al. 2015). In this context, however, a distinction is made between small renal masses (SRM \leq 4 cm in diameter) and large ones. It is only at stage T2, i.e., over 7 cm in diameter, that removal of the entire kidney or radical nephrectomy is regarded as the standard treatment, especially since partial nephrectomy is generally no longer possible for tumors of this size (Ljungberg et al. 2016).

Imaging technology has vastly improved in the course of decades. CT and especially MRI now enable adequate differentiation between benign and malignant tumors as well as satisfactory

T. Kuru

Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Urologie am Ebertplatz, Köln, Germany e-mail: timur.kuru@uk-koeln.de

staging. This is paralleled by the development of new treatment techniques suitable for destroying renal tumors in a minimally invasive manner without requiring traditional surgery. In particular, radiofrequency ablation and cryoablation are already available as treatment alternatives. Numerous other ablation techniques still considered experimental are being investigated for their therapeutic advantage.

Confirming the Diagnosis: From Small Renal Masses to Renal Cell Carcinoma

Regardless of the clinical picture, patients should only be expected to endure additional morbidity if it has therapeutic consequences (Leitlinienprogramm Onkologie (Deutsche Krebsgesellschaft, Deutsche Krebshilfe, AWMF) 2015). With reference to small renal tumors, this means that a biopsy to histologically confirm the image-based diagnosis of an uncertain mass is only necessary if it helps in selecting the appropriate therapy. For a surgical intervention such as radical or partial nephrectomy, however, imaging of a morphologically suspicious lesion without biopsy confirmation is considered an adequate indication if there are no serious contraindications for surgical exposure. For alternative treatments such as the ablations described in the following, a biopsy is absolutely necessary to compare initial and follow-up histology. It is unclear how preoperative biopsies with negative, i.e., nonmalignant, histology should be assessed. Basically, it would

e-mail: sentker@urologie-sinsheim.de

seem that surgery could be avoided in such cases. On the other hand, it is of course possible that the biopsy did not hit the intended target but only shows a central necrotic area, for example. The recommended procedure for solid tumors is a coaxial double-sleeve core biopsy (18-gauge needle) outside a possible central tumor necrosis with histological analysis (Ljungberg et al. 2016).

Cystic tumors are a special entity. They can already be malignant from category IIF (3-10%, most often papillary renal cell carcinomas) according to the morphological Bosniak classification system for CT evaluation (Graumann et al. 2015). Such a finding requires at least follow-up imaging (Visapää et al. 2013). Biopsy of cystic tumors harbors a high risk of false-negative results with a low cell density in fluid as well as the potential risk of a puncture-related needle tract seeding through cyst fluid leakage (Leitlinienprogramm Onkologie (Deutsche Krebsgesellschaft, Deutsche Krebshilfe, AWMF) 2015). The procedure recommended to confirm the diagnosis here is a combination of coaxial core biopsy with histological analysis and fine-needle aspiration with cytological analysis (Ljungberg et al. 2016).

For suspected urothelial cancer of the collecting system, particularly if centrally located and/or invading the calyceal system (with or with-out hematuria), percutaneous biopsy is considered contraindicated because of the increased risk of metastases in the puncture canal (Robertson and Baxter 2011). In such cases, it is essential to attempt endoscopic confirmation of the findings on the condition that this will have therapeutic consequences, as stated above.

Despite the relatively high sensitivity (94–98%) and specificity (100%) of biopsy for accurately diagnosing a renal cell carcinoma, there is a high rate (up to 20%) of false-negative or inconclusive samples. A negative biopsy (normal parenchyma) is therefore an indication for repeat biopsy. A 90% success rate has been described for such a procedure (Ljungberg et al. 2016; Leitlinienprogramm Onkologie (Deutsche Krebsgesellschaft, Deutsche Krebshilfe, AWMF) 2015).

Another limitation of biopsy-based diagnosis with precise determination of the tumor entity is the intratumoral biological heterogeneity of renal

L. Sentker

Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V., Urologische Gemeinschaftspraxis, Sinsheim, Baden-Württemberg, Germany

U. Witzsch

Arbeitskreis für fokale und Mikrotherapie der Akademie (AKFM) der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Urologie (DGU) e.V. Klinik für Urologie und Kinderurologie, Krankenhaus Nordwest, Frankfurt/Main, Germany

e-mail: witzsch.ullrich@khnw.de

cell carcinomas (Höfflin et al. 2015). It is difficult in some cases to distinguish between basically benign oncocytomas and oncocytic renal cell carcinomas. Besides, the potential of such tumors to degenerate into cancer is being discussed. Biopsy of small renal masses usually correlates with the initiation of therapy (Maurice et al. 2015).

Active Surveillance and Watchful Waiting

Active Surveillance

The concept of active surveillance (AS) involves regular follow-up imaging for small localized asymptomatic renal tumors (SRM, cT1a, \leq 4 cm) that grow slowly and show a low metastatic tendency. This risk is defined by the tumor size and the pathological subtype after histological confirmation by punch biopsy. Curatively intended treatment should only be initiated if the tumor size increases or at the patient's request. Thus the active surveillance strategy is directly dependent on the tumor biology and the diagnostic certainty. There are no objective criteria for selecting appropriate patients, and no uniform definition of the precise way in which AS should be carried out. To correctly determine whether AS is indicated, it is therefore necessary to consider comprehensive information obtained in an interdisciplinary setting involving urologists, radiologists, pathologists, and possibly other specialists. Numerous studies on the progression of small cT1a renal tumors have revealed a relatively slow growth rate of 0.2-0.4 cm per year and a very low metastatic rate of 1-2% in the first 2-4 years of follow-up. However, these data include a considerable number of histologically unconfirmed tumors or even tumors histologically classified as benign and also comprise substantial heterogeneity within renal cell carcinoma subtypes (Leitlinienprogramm Onkologie (Deutsche Krebsgesellschaft, Deutsche Krebshilfe, AWMF) 2015). From a meta-analysis for the subgroup of biopsy-confirmed pT1a renal cell carcinomas (n = 120) with a median tumor size of 2.48 cm (1.7 to 4.0 cm), Chawla et al. calculated a median

growth rate of 0.35 cm per year (0.42 to 1.6 cm per year) after a mean follow-up period of 30 months (25 to 39 months), although the initial tumor size did not correlate significantly with the growth rate (Chawla et al. 2006). Thompson et al. described a metastatic rate of 0.13% for renal cell carcinoma < 3 cm (1/178), although the metastatic risk increased by 24% per centimeter of additional growth (Thompson et al. 2009).

Visualization of vascular, capsular, adrenal, and calyceal invasion is a prognostically unfavorable factor and thus a contraindication for AS. Another adverse factor is biopsy histology revealing Fuhrman nuclear grade 3-4 (highgrade) clear cell or non-clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Anatomical classification systems like the PADUA score (preoperative aspects and dimensions used for anatomical classification), the R.E. N.A.L. score (radius, exophytic/endophytic, nearness to collecting systems or sinus, anterior/posterior, and location relative to polar lines), or the C-index can also provide early indications for surgery or the type of surgery and can thus be helpful in making the decision for or against AS (Camacho et al. 2015).

There is no tumor marker for monitoring renal masses; the concept of repeat biopsy to monitor renal tumors during AS has not been established either. Therefore, AS is generally performed only with follow-up imaging (Leitlinienprogramm Onkologie (Deutsche Krebsgesellschaft, Deutsche Krebshilfe, AWMF) 2015).

Unfortunately, there is also no recommended scheme for the imaging modality or time interval. Depending on the risk of progression, it may be expedient to adapt the follow-up scheme to the schemes recommended by current guidelines for postoperative care after successful surgical treatment of renal cell carcinoma (Ljungberg et al. 2016; Leitlinienprogramm Onkologie (Deutsche Krebsgesellschaft, Deutsche Krebshilfe, AWMF) 2015).

In staging the upper body, conventional noncontrast computed tomography (CT) tends to be advantageous for diagnosing abdominal conditions, while magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) tends to be the better for further differentiating malignancy and grading (Vargas et al. 2013; Hallscheidt et al. 2004). Image-based monitoring during active surveillance should be carried out at least once a year. Retrospective studies and metaanalyses, but no prospective randomized study data, are available on AS of small renal masses and pT1a renal cell carcinomas. Moreover, no large series or meta-analyses have been performed to investigate biopsy-confirmed pT1a renal cell carcinomas during AS (Leitlinienprogramm Onkologie (Deutsche Krebsgesellschaft, Deutsche Krebshilfe, AWMF) 2015).

Jewett at al. analyzed a progression rate of 0.13 cm per year and a metastatic rate of 1.1%in 101 biopsy-confirmed pT1a renal cell carcinomas over a median follow-up of 28 months (Jewett et al. 2011). Lane et al. found no significant survival difference between AS and surgical treatment with partial or radical nephrectomy for small renal masses in 537 patients with a mean age \geq 75 years. However, only 4% of 148 deaths during a median follow-up of 3.9 years were attributed to clinical progression of renal cell carcinoma (Lane et al. 2010). Pierorazio et al. found that quality of life did not differ between immediate treatment and active surveillance groups after one year of follow-up (Pierorazio et al. 2013). In general, AS is not recommended for renal tumors >4cm with ill-defined margins and/or marked inhomogeneity or for biopsy-confirmed aggressive renal cell carcinoma or nonmorbid patients with a long life expectancy and morphologically suspicious imaging findings. In clinical use, however, active surveillance is now retreating more and more into the background in view of the alternative procedures for local ablation described in the following.

Watchful Waiting

In patients with a low life expectancy (e.g., due to old age or very high comorbidity), follow-up of an incidentally detected asymptomatic tumor would cause unnecessary psychological stress without having therapeutic consequences. Therefore, a wait-and-see strategy without targeted diagnostic or therapeutic measures should be considered in such cases. This watchful waiting or wait-and-see approach differs fundamentally from active surveillance. Factors that can lead to diagnostic procedures and/or therapy include symptoms such as bone pain caused by bone metastasis or hematuria caused by collecting system invasion. The aim here should be purely palliative treatment – for example, radiotherapy for pain relief or embolization/local ablation of the abnormality causing the symptoms. Such a watchful waiting strategy should be accompanied by a procedure known as best supportive care. This includes general support measures such as nutrition counseling, physiotherapy, or targeted pain therapy. Since by definition there are no follow-up imaging examinations or objectifiable quality-of-life parameters, such a procedure cannot be substantiated by large published series.

Ablation

Guideline-Based Ablation Procedures

Radiofrequency ablation (RFA) and cryoablation (CA) are evaluated as alternative curative treatment options for small renal tumors in the guidelines of the German, European, and American urological and radiological associations. The greatest amount of data is available here because these techniques have been used for such a long time; however, there are no data from prospective studies or even randomized controlled trials (Whitson et al. 2012). Apart from effectiveness for tumor control, assessment of the complication rates and quality of life plays an important role. Direct comparison of RFA and CA revealed no superiority of one procedure over the other in terms of disease-specific, relapse-free, or overall survival (Ljungberg et al. 2016). Decisive for the success and complication rate is the location and size of the renal tumor. Camacho et al. demonstrated that an R.E.N.A.L. score > 8 results in a higher local relapse and complication rate with RFA and CA (Camacho et al. 2015).

A definitive assessment of the two procedures as treatment alternatives cannot be made in the

current data situation. Therefore, this treatment option is not recommended at present for noncentral T1a renal tumors in older patients with high morbidity and corresponding surgical or anesthetic risks and contraindications (Ljungberg et al. 2016; Leitlinienprogramm Onkologie (Deutsche Krebsgesellschaft, Deutsche Krebshilfe, AWMF) 2015).

Radiofrequency Ablation (RFA)

RFA is a hyperthermal ablation technique in which a high-frequency alternating current (375–400 kHz) causes ionic agitation via active electrodes with resultant frictional heat (Joule effect) reaching 100 °C and consecutive coagulation necrosis in the target tissue. This frictional heat is conducted radially outward from the electrode into the tissue (conduction principle). On the whole, temperatures of 50-105 °C are reached with a multivarying effect. At low temperatures, there will be protein denaturation, chromosomal alterations, damage to cellular membranes and organelles, and damage to the vascular system. High temperatures of around 100 °C lead to coagulation, vaporization, and carbonization of tissue (Duffey and Kyle Anderson 2010). Electrodes applied are monopolar or bipolar probes, compact single, cluster, or preferentially expandable guard electrodes of various sizes.

RFA was first applied in 1997 (Zlotta et al. 1997). The probe type, application time, and temperature level influence the size and homogeneity of the ablation zone. Zones ranging up to 7 cm can be achieved. A safety margin of 5–10 mm around the visualized mass is recommended. RFA has limited applicability for central renal cell carcinomas because of their proximity to the hilum and the associated risk of perforation. Heat loss through blood and urine flow (heat-sink convection) should also be taken into account. Prior transarterial embolization of the target and margin tissue can serve to reduce the heat-sink effect through renal arteries.

Open-surgical, percutaneous, and laparoscopic RFA approaches have been described.

Percutaneous RFA is the energy-based ablation method most commonly applied for alternative treatment of renal cell carcinoma. It is technically easy to perform and takes relatively little time (10–20 min).

RFA applicators can be monitored by CT or MRI real-time scanning. RFA is performed primarily under local anesthesia with analgesia and sedation. Target temperatures of about 80 °C for 8–10 min are required within the operating temperature range to hyperthermally destroy tissue as completely as possible.

The occasional inhomogeneity and varying vascularity of renal tumors can sometimes lead to incomplete ablation (skipped lesions) through the above-described heat-sink effect with consecutive impedance jumps in the energy flow (Klingler et al. 2007). Thus, despite formally adequate application of the technique, the primary success rate is not 100% but only 90–100%, depending on the size and location of the tumor (Zagoria et al. 2011). The prospects of success are greater for smaller tumors (SRM < 3 cm) and especially for those located in the cortex. Diverse studies describe a progression/local relapse rate of 2–12% for pT1a renal cell carcinomas in the first 5 years (Kunkle and Uzzo 2008).

An advantage of ablation techniques in general is that they can be repeated. A secondary success rate of nearly 100% has been described. The probability of metastatic spread after RFA is comparable to that associated with an active surveillance strategy (metastasis-free and diseasespecific survival rates of 95–99%) (T racy et al. 2010). Mostly only minor complications occur after renal RFA and are expected in 0-20%. As mentioned above, proximity to the renal collecting system or large vessels poses a risk, and therefore RFA is not recommended in these cases because it can result in perforations, fistulas, or strictures (Wah et al. 2014). Outcomes of RFA are comparable to those of partial nephrectomy with the reservation that there have been no prospective randomized controlled trials (Takaki et al. 2010). However, expansion of the indications for RFA, possibly even beyond T1a tumors, is to be expected as more and more long-term data become available.

Cryoablation

Cryoablation (CA) is the only hypothermal ablation procedure and was first applied in 1995 as the oldest of the procedures discussed here (Uchida et al. 1995). A cryoprobe is inserted to carry out active freeze-thaw processes with temperatures dropping to -70°C and rising above 0 °C. Subsequent cell dehydration and mechanical disruption through ice crystal formation in the tissue are accompanied by hypoperfusion-related ischemia that ultimately leads to coagulation necrosis in the target area. In contrast to hyperthermal ablation, CA does not provide adequate hemostasis and thus involves an increased risk of bleeding. Like RFA, CA has only limited applicability for centrally located renal cell carcinoma because of its proximity to the renal hilum and the collecting system. Thermoregulation takes place via gas-filled cryoprobes with a thermally insulated shaft and noninsulated tip, utilizing the so-called Joule-Thomson effect (density- and pressure-related temperature change). Argon gas (-180 °C) is used for freezing and helium gas for thawing. Depending on the tumor size, 3-5 cryoablation needles and 2 thermal sensors are placed under image guidance. A safety margin of 5-10 mm is recommended. As described for RFA, the coldsink effect can compromise the treatment success here too through impedance jumps (Berger et al. 2009). The cold-sink effect can also be reduced for CA by prior transarterial embolization (Duffey and Kyle Anderson 2010).

Like RFA, CA has also been applied using open-surgical, percutaneous, and laparoscopic as well as transluminal and endoscopic approaches. In contrast to RFA, the laparoscopic intervention under general anesthesia is the most widespread technique, though the procedure is currently very rarely performed in Europe. The surgical complexity is high because, like in laparoscopic partial nephrectomy, the kidney has to be surgically exposed so that the needles can be precisely placed in the tumor. After CA has been performed, the ice ball is mechanically compressed for 5–10 min and then visually monitored for another 5–10 min under reduced intra-abdominal gas pressure. Hemostasis can be achieved using liquid or solid hemostyptics or glue; persistent bleeding can also be treated with other surgical procedures such as circular suturing (Gill et al. 2003).

The primary success rate of CA ranges between 90% and 100% for small renal masses (Atwell et al. 2008). For technical reasons, the success rate depends on the tumor size and location; in analogy to RFA, the best results are obtained for tumors < 3 cm and located in the peripheral cortex (Georgiades et al. 2008). Diverse studies have described a progression or local relapse rate ranging between 3% and 17% for T1a tumors in the first 5 years (Atwell et al. 2008; Georgiades et al. 2008; Pirasteh et al. 2011). Thus, in terms of metastasis-free or diseasespecific survival, CA also does not differ substantially from purely conservative treatment methods such as active surveillance. The complication rate is low at 2-19%, and mostly only minor complications occur here as well (Gill et al. 2005). The technical and surgical complexity is much greater than with percutaneous radiofrequency ablation. Moreover, the materials are far more expensive, so that the technique is now performed in only very few centers.

Other Potential Alternative Ablation Techniques

High-Intensity Focused Ultrasound (HIFU)

High-intensity focused ultrasound (HIFU) is a hyperthermal ablation procedure with temperatures of over 80 °C. A parabolic reflector is used to focus ultrasound waves of a piezoelectric crystal (1–4 MHz, pulse duration 4–6 s, peak energy 2000 kJ/cm (Kirchberger et al. 2012)) on the target tissue. This subsequently leads to coagulation necrosis as with radiofrequency ablation. Percutaneous HIFU therapy uses the so-called splitbeam technology (external HIFU probe with integrated ultrasound coupling) for ablation at a penetration depth of 3.5–8.0 cm. Such a measure usually requires general anesthesia. Percutaneous HIFU is technically difficult to apply, however, due to factors such as respiration-induced kidney motions, acoustic window limitations through signal loss across bone, and dynamic manual ultrasound control (Wu et al. 2003; Ritchie et al. 2010).

Laparoscopic HIFU therapy may circumvent this problem. In analogy to laparoscopic cryoablation, however, this requires laparoscopic exposure of the entire kidney. The HIFU transducer is relatively large (18 mm in diameter). We are dealing here with a HIFU probe ("side firing dual focal length," Misonix, Inc., USA). During a 10-40 min procedure, the tumor is ablated at a temperature of > 90 °C under real-time ultrasound monitoring. Klingler et al. performed surgical resection of the ablated tumor after laparoscopic HIFU. Ablation was found to be complete in four and incomplete in three of seven patients (Klingler et al. 2008). The HIFU procedure was uneventful in these seven patients. Ritchie et al. analyzed 12 patients with small renal masses (median 3.8 cm, 2.0-4.7 cm, 2 endophytic exophytic tumors, 10 cortical tumors, 4 oncocytomas, and 8 renal cell carcinomas) after uneventful laparoscopic HIFU followed by laparoscopic partial nephrectomy. In eight cases, ablation was incomplete with primarily subcapsular residues (skipped lesions) (Ritchie et al. 2010). The data situation for high-intensity focused ultrasound as a therapy for small renal masses is very limited, and there is a high rate of incomplete ablations in this small series.

Irreversible Electroporation

Irreversible electroporation (IRE) is a relatively new minimally invasive nonthermal technique for tissue ablation. Here a local critical electrically induced disturbance of the cell membrane dipole potential causes irreversible membrane pore formation. This leads to a permanent increase in cell membrane permeability and a loss of cell homeostasis with consecutive cytolysis within 1–7 days. Via 2–6 needles, 90–100 high-energy ultrashort rectangular high-voltage pulses per electrode pair (at least 90 per pair, 1.500–3.000 V, current strength 30–50 A, pulse duration 70–100 μ s) are locally applied under endotracheal anesthesia with complete muscle relaxation and ECG triggering. Through the postulated all-or-none reaction starting at a "critical" induced transmembrane potential and the cellular effect (sparing the matrix), the ablated area should exhibit a very small transition zone and sharp delineation between treated and surrounding tissue (Rubinsky 2010). In 2007, IRE (NanoKnife^{\mathbb{R}}) system; AngioDynamics Inc, 2-6 needle electrodes) was granted approval for clinical application (general approval for soft tissue tumors). Previous experimental and phase-1 publications were able to demonstrate safe application with sparing of the collecting system and renal vessels. In seven patients submitted to CT-guided IRE for pT1a renal cell carcinoma (1.6-3.1 cm), Thomson et al. found five cases of complete ablation and two cases of tumor progression (29%) by followup CT after 3 months (Thomson et al. 2011). After CT-guided IRE of 20 peripheral T1a renal tumors (1.5–2.9 cm; including 13 biopsy-confirmed renal cell carcinomas), Trimmer et al. identified residual tumors by CT or MRI morphology in 2 of 20 cases after 6 weeks (10%) as well as a biopsy-confirmed relapse in one of 6 cases after one year (17%) (Trimmer et al. 2015).

post-resection First histological results 4 weeks after IRE of biopsy-confirmed solid pT1a renal cell carcinomas were presented in a phase 2a trial by Wendler et al. Resected tumor samples after IRE showed massive tumor damage without evidence of viable tumor remnants. However, in contrast to previous assumptions, affected nontumorous renal tissue displays side effects such as intimal hyperplasia with large-vessel occlusions in the perifocal area and renal papillary necrosis (Wendler et al. 2015a, 2015b). These first preliminary study results suggest that percutaneous ablation of solid renal cell carcinomas by IRE requires further technical optimation but is basically possible and also favorable as a nephronsparing therapy for central tumors.

Microwave Ablation

In microwave ablation (MWA), energy is delivered to target tissue by induction of frictional heat. Through its dipole moment, rotational motion is caused by dielectric hysteresis (rotating dipoles) at a frequency of 915–2,450 MHz via a microwave generator (45–200 watts) and appropriate antennas. This generates local temperatures of at least 100 $^{\circ}$ C and ranging above 150 $^{\circ}$ C over 10–15 min.

Hyperthermia results in coagulation necrosis with a radius of damage that varies according to the antenna geometry. The literature contains numerous experimental animal studies on in vivo renal tissue but only a few clinical studies on microwave therapy of small renal masses (Floridi et al. 2014). After percutaneous ultrasound-guided MWA in 98 patients with pT1a renal cell carcinomas (0.6–4 cm), Yu et al. found a success rate of 97% over a median period of 26 months and progression in only one case after 32 months. The major complication rate was 1.7% (Yu et al. 2015).

Moreland et al. treated 53 patients with biopsyconfirmed pT1a renal cell carcinoma (0.8–4.0 cm) by percutaneous ultrasound-guided MWA. Follow-up CT or MRI examinations were carried out in 38 patients after 8 months. None of the cases showed a local relapse. The clinical examination revealed a significant change in renal function in six cases (11.3%) (Moreland et al. 2014). Due to its specific mode of action in stimulating water molecules, MWA may be a particularly suitable ablation method for cystic renal tumors or complicated/malignant renal cysts. Carrafiello et al. found an ablation rate of 100% and no relapses over a period of 24 months after percutaneous CT- or ultrasound-guided MWA in seven patients with Bosniak III or IV cysts (1.4–2.7 cm) (Carrafiello et al. 2013). Given the high technical complexity and the relatively large antennas, MWA has thus far been unable to prevail over other percutaneous hyperthermal ablation techniques, particularly RFA.

Percutaneous Radiotherapy

Primary percutaneous radiotherapy for focal treatment of localized renal cell carcinoma is historically regarded as ineffective and thus useless. The basis for this is the relatively high radiation resistance of renal cell carcinoma and the high toxicity in radiosensitive adjacent organs (small and large bowel) due to the lack of tissue-sparing potential. Technological advances enable more precise hypofractionated irradiation (radiosurgery) known as stereotactic ablative radiotherapy. Treatment is delivered in one fraction or only a few fractions (24-40 Gy in 1-5 fractions with 4-25 Gy per fraction). Robot-assisted linear accelerators are applied as well as modern immobilization measures and new computer-based radiation geometry with 3D and 4D simulation, respiratory triggering, fiducial markers, cone beam imaging, intensity-modulated radiotherapy (IMRT), etc.

As opposed to conventional radiotherapy, which induces apoptosis by DNA damage, stereotactic radiotherapy acts on various cellular structures and signaling pathways with consecutive lethal nonthermal damage. Campbell et al. summarized the results of 14 studies published from 2003 to 2015 in which stereotactic ablative radiotherapy (SABR) of localized renal cell carcinomas was performed in 138 patients with 166 T1a-T1b tumors (Campbell et al. 2015). A conclusive uniform assessment, however, is strongly limited by the great heterogeneity of the tumor data and treatment regimens as well as the assessment criteria. The authors conclude that primary SABR may be a future treatment option for local renal cell carcinoma.

Brachytherapy

Brachytherapy (BT) delivers very high radiation doses to target tissue via temporarily implanted radiation sources. The typical steep dose reduction can prevent high and unwanted radiation exposure of surrounding tissue. In image-guided afterloading, initially inactive applicators are placed under CT scan real-time monitoring und then secondarily loaded with the divergent radiation source via the afterloader. An exact radiation therapy plan (dose distribution) is calculated via the position and dwell time of the applicators. High-dose rate brachytherapy (HDR-BT) is characterized by a continuous high-dose rate (HDR > 12 Gy/h), Iridium-192 currently being the isotope most commonly used for beta therapy. This leads to lethal nonthermal cell damage by acting on various cellular structures and signaling pathways.

After positioning the brachytherapy catheter via fixed valve introducers (e.g., angiography introducers) inserted by the Seldinger technique under intravenous analgesia and sedation, a contrast-enhanced planning CT or MRI scan (breath-hold technique, section thickness \leq 5mm) is acquired to determine the exact location in relation to tumor extension (coordinates x, y, z). The irradiation time of about 20–90 min is dependent on the tumor volume (TV); ideally 100% (D 100) of the target volume (TV + safety margin of a few millimeters) should be covered by the intended dose. If necessary, underexposed tumor areas are treated again in a second session.

This technique enables treatment of irregularly shaped tumors without size limitation and regardless of respiratory motion. No clinical data have as yet been published on percutaneous HDR-BT for treatment of localized renal cell carcinoma. The irradiation of renal cell carcinomas and the tolerance dose of nontumorous renal parenchyma are currently being investigated in a prospective phase I/II trial (Ricke et al., University of Magdeburg, Germany) (Bretschneider et al. 2012). The as yet unpublished interim results show good controllability and a good response of renal cell carcinomas.

Surgery

Partial Nephrectomy and Renal Tumor Enucleation

Renal tumor resection is regarded as the treatment of choice, but partial nephrectomy (PN, nephronsparing surgery) should be performed whenever possible. In experienced centers, laparoscopic and open interventions do not differ with regard to overall or cancer-specific survival. However, laparoscopy is associated with a smaller intraoperative blood loss and a shorter hospital stay than open surgery (Ljungberg et al. 2016; Gill et al. 2007).

The indication with regard to the access path strongly depends on the patient's constitution, the location of the tumor (R.E.N.A.L. score), and, above all, the surgeon's experience with laparoscopic nephrectomy. Consecutive urine output is not dependent on the access. Despite shorter operation and ischemia times with open PN with a less marked postoperative decrease in GFR and, on the other hand, lower morbidity with laparoscopic PN, no difference in the degree of renal failure was found after a follow-up period of 3.6 years (Muramaki et al. 2012).

The most important outcome parameter is the ischemia time of healthy renal parenchyma spared, which has to be as short as possible for maximum preservation of renal function. Cooling (cold ischemia) is recommended for an expected ischemia time of more than 25 min. Zero ischemia partial nephrectomy can be performed when a tumor is more favorably, especially peripherally, located and heavy bleeding is not expected (Gill et al. 2011). Furthermore, a maximum of healthy parenchyma should be spared in the sense of a possible tumor enucleation (nephron-sparing surgery).

Meta-analyses after partial nephrectomies or tumor enucleations show a rate of 0–7% for positive resection margins, most of which appear to have no influence on the relapse rate or the cancerspecific or overall survival rate (Marszalek et al. 2012). Therefore, current guidelines recommend a simple follow-up rather than repeat surgery. Comparative studies have not yet been conducted to assess the value of laparoscopic single-port PN or other laparoscopic techniques such as robotassisted PN.

Conclusions for Clinical Practice

- 1. Partial nephrectomy is the gold standard for small renal tumors if there is no contraindication.
- With good image accessibility, active surveillance with or without histological monitoring is also a possible alternative. This is

recommended only for selected patients with low-risk renal cell carcinoma < 3 cm.

- 3. As a "non-therapy," watchful waiting is a viable option for older and comorbid patients whose renal tumor will probably have no consequences.
- 4. There are numerous alternative ablation procedures, but only radiofrequency ablation and cryotherapy are guideline approved.
- 5. All other procedures, as, for example, IRE, are currently considered experimental.

References

- Atwell TD, Farrell MA, Leibovich BC, et al. Percutaneous renal cryoablation: experience treating 115 tumors. J Urol. 2008;179:2136–40.
- Berger A, Kamoi K, Gill IS, Aron M. Cryoablation for renal tumors: current status. Curr Opin Urol. 2009; 19(2):138–42.
- Bretschneider T, Peters N, Hass P, Ricke J. Update on interstitial brachytherapy. Radiologe. 2012;52(1):70–3.
- Camacho JC, Kokabi N, Xing M, Master VA, Pattaras JG, Mittal PK, Kim HS. R.E.N.A.L. (Radius, exophytic/ endophytic, nearness to collecting system or sinus, anterior/posterior, and location relative to polar lines) nephrometry score predicts early tumor recurrence and complications after percutaneous ablative therapies for renal cell carcinoma: a 5-year experience. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2015;26(5):686–93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jvir.2015.01.008. Epub 2015 Mar 11
- Campbell SP, Song DY, Pierorazio PM, Allaf ME, Gorin MA. Stereotactic ablative radiotherapy for the treatment of clinically localized renal cell carcinoma. J Oncol. 2015;2015:547143. https://doi.org/10.1155/ 2015/547143. Epub 2015 Nov 11, Review
- Carrafiello G, Dionigi G, Ierardi AM, Petrillo M, Fontana F, Floridi C, Boni L, Rovera F, Rausei S, Mangano A, Spampatti S, Marconi A, Carcano G, Dionigi R. Efficacy, safety and effectiveness of image-guided percutaneous microwave ablation in cystic renal lesions Bosniak III or IV after 24 months follow up. Int J Surg. 2013;11 s.30–35.
- Chawla SN, Crispen PL, Hanlon AL, Greenberg RE, Chen DY, Uzzo RG. The natural history of observed enhancing renal masses: meta-analysis and review of the world literature. J Urol. 2006;175(2):425–31.
- Duffey BG, Kyle Anderson J. Current and future technology for minimally invasive ablation of renal cell carcinoma. Indian J Urol. 2010;26(3):410–7.
- Floridi C, De Bernardi I, Fontana F, Muollo A, Ierardi AM, Agostini A, Fonio P, Squillaci E, Brunese L, Fugazzola C, Carrafiello G. Microwave ablation of renal tumors: state of the art and development trends. Radiol Med. 2014;119(7):533–40. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s11547-014-0426-8. Epub 2014 Jul 8

- Georgiades CS, Hong K, Bizzell C, Geschwind JF, Rodriguez R. Safety and efficacy of CT-guided percutaneous cryoablation for renal cell carcinoma. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2008;19:1302–10.
- Gill IS, Matin SF, Desai MM, Kaouk JH, Steinberg A, Mascha E, et al. Comparative analysis of laparoscopic versus open partial nephrectomy for renal tumors in 200 patients. J Urol. 2003;170:64–8.
- Gill IS, Remer EM, Hasan WA, Strzempkowski B, Spaliviero M, Steinberg AP, et al. Renal cryoablation: outcome at 3 years. J Urol. 2005;173:1903–7.
- Gill IS, Kavoussi LR, Lane BR, et al. Comparison of 1,800 laparoscopic and open partial nephrectomies for single renal tumors. J Urol. 2007;178(1):41–6.
- Gill IS, et al. "Zero ischemia" partial nephrectomy: novel laparoscopic and robotic technique. Eur Urol. 2011; 59(1):128–34.
- Graumann O, Osther SS, Karstoft J, Hørlyck A, Osther PJ. Bosniak classification system: a prospective comparison of CT, contrast-enhanced US, and MR for categorizing complex renal cystic masses. Acta Radiol. 2015;56(3):374–83
- Hallscheidt PJ, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of staging renal cell carcinomas using multidetector-row computed tomography and magnetic resonance imaging: a prospective study with histopathologic correlation. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 2004;28(3):333–9.
- Höfflin R, Roth W, Sültmann H, Grüllich C, Hatiboglu G, Nyarangi-Dix J, Schönberg G, Teber D, Hadaschik B, Pahernik S, Hohenfellner M, Duensing S. Intratumoral heterogeneity in renal cell carcinoma. Molecular basis and translational implications. Urologe A. 2015;54(6):800–3.
- Jewett MA, Mattar K, Basiuk J, Morash CG, Pautler SE, Siemens DR, Tanguay S, Rendon RA, Gleave ME, Drachenberg DE, Chow R, Chung H, Chin JL, Fleshner NE, Evans AJ, Gallie BL, Haider MA, Kachura JR, Kurban G, Fernandes K, Finelli A. Active surveillance of small renal masses: progression patterns of early stage kidney cancer. Eur Urol. 2011;60(1):39–44.
- Kirchberger I, Meisinger C, Heier M, Zimmermann AK, Thorand B, Autenrieth CS, Peters A, Ladwig KH, Döring A. Patterns of multimorbidity in the aged population. Results from the KORA-Age study. PLoS One. 2012;7(1):e30556.
- Klingler HC, Marberger M, Mauermann J, Remzi M, Susani M. 'Skipping' is still a problem with radiofrequency ablation of small renal tumours. BJU Int. 2007;99(5):998–1001.
- Klingler HC, Susani M, Seip R, Mauermann J, Sanghvi N, Marberger MJ. A novel approach to energy ablative therapy of small renal tumours: laparoscopic high-intensity focused ultrasound. Eur Urol. 2008;53(4):810–6.
- Kunkle DA, Uzzo RG. Cryoablation or radiofrequency ablation of the small renal mass: a meta-analysis. Cancer. 2008;113(10):2671–80.
- Lane BR, Abouassaly R, Gao T, Weight CJ, Hernandez AV, Larson BT, Kaouk JH, Gill IS, Campbell SC. Active treatment of localized renal tumors may not impact overall survival in patients aged 75 years or older. Cancer. 2010;116(13):3119–26.

- Leitlinienprogramm Onkologie (Deutsche Krebsgesellschaft, Deutsche Krebshilfe, AWMF). Diagnostik, Therapie und Nachsorge des Nierenzellkarzinoms, S3-Leitlinie, Langversion 1.0; 2015, AWMF Registernummer: 043/017OL. http://leitlinien programm-onkologie.de/Leitlinien.7.0.html. Accessed 31 Dec 2016.
- Ljungberg B, Bensalah K, Bex A, Canfield S, Dabestani S, Giles RH, Hofmann F, Hora M, Kuczyk MA, Lam T, Marconi L, Merseburger AS, Powles T, Staehler M, Volpe A. Guidelines on Renal Cell Carcinoma. European Association of Urology (EAU); 2016. Accessed 31 Dec 2016.
- Marszalek M, Carini M, Chlosta P, Jeschke K, Kirkali Z, Knüchel R, Madersbacher S, Patard JJ, Van Poppel H. Positive surgical margins after nephron-sparing surgery. Eur Urol. 2012;61(4):757–63.
- Maurice MJ, Zhu H, Kiechle JE, Kim SP, Abouassaly R. Increasing biopsy utilization for renal cell carcinoma is closely associated with treatment. Urology. 2015; 86(5):906–13.
- Moreland AJ, Ziemlewicz TJ, Best SL, Hinshaw JL, Lubner MG, Alexander ML, Brace CL, Kitchin DR, Hedican SP, Nakada SY, Lee FT Jr, Abel EJ. Highpowered microwave ablation of t1a renal cell carcinoma: safety and initial clinical evaluation. J Endourol. 2014;28(9):1046–52.
- Muramaki M, Miyake H, Sakai I, et al. Prognostic factors influencing postoperative development of chronic kidney disease in patients with small renal tumors who underwent partial nephrectomy. Curr Urol. 2012;6:129–35.
- Olbert PJ, Maier M, Heers H, Hegele A, Hofmann R. Indications for nephron-sparing surgery. Analysis over a 13-year period in the context of changing guidelines. Urologe A. 2015;54(6):804–10.
- Pierorazio P, McKiernan J, Allaf M. Quality of life on active surveillance for small renal masses versus immediate intervention: interim analysis of the DISSRM (delayed intervention and surveillance for small renal masses) registry. J Urol. 2013;189 s.30–35.
- Pirasteh A, Snyder L, Boncher N, Passalacqua M, Rosenblum D, Prologo JD. Cryoablation vs. radiofrequency ablation for small renal masses. Acad Radiol. 2011;18:97–100.
- Ritchie RW, Leslie T, Phillips R, Wu F, Illing R, ter Haar G, Protheroe A, Cranston D. Extracorporeal high intensity focused ultrasound for renal tumours: a 3-year followup. BJU Int. 2010;106(7):1004–9.
- Robert Koch-Institut, . (Hrsg). Krebs in Deutschland 2011/ 2012. 10. Ausgabe. Berlin; 2015.
- Robertson EG, Baxter G. Tumour seeding following percutaneous needle biopsy: the real story! Clin Radiol. 2011;66(11):1007–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. crad.2011.05.012. Epub 2011 Jul 23
- Rubinsky B. Irreversible Electroporation, Series in biomedical engineering. Berlin\Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag; 2010.
- Takaki H, Yamakado K, Soga N, et al. Midterm results of radiofrequency ablation versus nephrectomy for T1a renal cell carcinoma. Jpn J Radiol. 2010;28(6):460–8.

- Thompson RH, Hill JR, Babayev Y, Cronin A, Kaag M, Kundu S, Bernstein M, Coleman J, Dalbagni G, Touijer K, Russo P. Metastatic renal cell carcinoma risk according to tumor size. J Urol. 2009;182 (1):41–5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2009.02.128. Epub 2009 May 17
- Thomson KR, Cheung W, Ellis SJ, Federman D, Kavnoudias H, Loader-Oliver D, Roberts S, Evans P, Ball C, Haydon A. Investigation of the safety of irreversible electroporation in humans. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2011;22(5):611–21.
- Tracy CR, Raman JD, Donnally C, Trimmer CK, Cadeddu JA. Durable oncologic outcomes after radiofrequency ablation: experience from treating 243 small renal masses over 7.5 years. Cancer. 2010;116:3135–42.
- Trimmer CK, Khosla A, Morgan M, Stephenson SL, Ozayar A, Cadeddu JA. Minimally invasive percutaneous treatment of small renal tumors with irreversible electroporation: a single-center experience. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2015;26(10):1465–71. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.jvir.2015.06.028. Epub 2015 Aug 4
- Uchida M, Imaide Y, Sugimoto K, Uehara H, Watanabe H. Percutaneous cryosurgery for renal tumours. Br J Urol. 1995;75(2):132–7.
- Vargas HA, Delaney HG, Delappe EM, Wang Y, Zheng J, Moskowitz CS, Tan Y, Zhao B, Schwartz LH, Hricak H, Russo P, Akin O. Multiphasic contrastenhanced MRI: single-slice versus volumetric quantification of tumor enhancement for the assessment of renal clear-cell carcinoma fuhrman grade. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2013;37(5):1160–7. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/jmri.23899. Epub 2012 Nov 13
- Visapää H, Glücker E, Haukka J, Taari K, Nisen H. Papillary renal cell cancer is strongly associated with simple renal cysts. Urol Int. 2013;91(3):269–72. https://doi.org/10.1159/000351751. Epub 2013 Aug 10
- Wah T, Irving H, Gregory W, Cartledge J, Joyce A, Selby P. Radiofrequency ablation (RFA) of renal cell carcinoma (RCC): experience in 200 tumours. BJU Int. 2014;113(3):416–28.
- Wendler JJ, Ricke J, Pech M, Fischbach F, Jürgens J, Siedentopf S, Roessner A, Porsch M, Baumunk D, Schostak M, Köllermann J, Liehr UB. First delayed resection findings after irreversible electroporation (IRE) of human localised renal cell carcinoma (RCC) in the IRENE Pilot Phase 2a Trial. Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol. 2015a.;39(2):239–250
- Wendler JJ, Porsch M, Nitschke S, Köllermann J, Siedentopf S, Pech M, Fischbach F, Ricke J, Schostak M, Liehr UB. A prospective Phase 2a pilot study investigating focal percutaneous irreversible electroporation (IRE) ablation by NanoKnife in patients with localised renal cell carcinoma (RCC) with delayed interval tumour resection (IRENE trial). Contemp Clin Trials. 2015b;43:10–9. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.cct.2015.05.002. Epub 2015 May 9. PubMed PMID: 25962890
- Whitson JM, Harris CR, Meng MV. Population-based comparative effectiveness of nephron-sparing surgery vs ablation for small renal masses. BJU Int. 2012; 110(10):1438–43.

- Wu F, Wang ZB, Chen WZ, Bai J, Zhu H, Qiao TY. Preliminary experience using high intensity focused ultrasound for the treatment of patients with advanced stage renal malignancy. J Urol. 2003;170 (6 Pt 1):2237–40.
- Yu J, Zhang G, Liang P, XL Y, Cheng ZG, Han ZY, Zhang X, Dong J, Li QY, MJ M, Li X. Midterm results of percutaneous microwave ablation under ultrasound guidance versus retroperitoneal laparoscopic radial nephrectomy for small renal cell carcinoma. Abdom Imaging. 2015;40(8):3248–56.
- Zagoria RJ, Pettus JA, Rogers M, Werle DM, Childs D, Leyendecker JR. Long-term outcomes after percutaneous radiofrequency ablation for renal cell carcinoma. Urology. 2011; 77: 1393–7
- Zlotta AR, Wildschutz T, Wood BJ, et al. Radiofrequency interstitial tumor ablation (RITA) is a possible new modality for treatment of renal cancer: ex vivo and in vivo experience. J Endourol. 1997;11:251–8.



37

Partial Versus Total Nephrectomy: Indications, Limitations, and Advantages

Riccardo Autorino, B. Mayer Grob, Georgi Guruli, and Lance J. Hampton

Contents

70
71
72
73
75
75
76
77

Abstract

The choice between partial nephrectomy (PN) and radical nephrectomy (RN) remains a clinical challenge. In the era of "precision-surgery," we are asked to offer the best treatment possible, which is the one with the best riskbenefit ratio. In this equation we include patient's characteristics (overall physical health. frailty, distress, body habitus, comorbidities, renal function) and tumor char-(mostly acteristics location and size).

R. Autorino (\boxtimes) \cdot B. Mayer Grob \cdot G. Guruli \cdot L. J. Hampton

Division of Urology, Virginia Commonwealth University Medical Center, Richmond, VA, USA

e-mail: ricautor@gmail.com; baruch.grob@vcuhealth.org; georgi.guruli@vcuhealth.org; lance.hampton@vcuhealth.org

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_62 Moreover, the decision process is necessarily influenced by surgeon's factors (own surgical expertise and prior outcomes, as well as comfort with various surgical procedures, especially in the case of minimally invasive techniques). Despite being far from optimal, current evidence suggests that PN does not universally translate into a clinical benefit for all patients with renal masses where this surgery is technically feasible. Overall, PN has gained a consolidated role and it represents the way to go for simple renal masses of lower stage and limited size whenever. Efforts should be made to remove barriers limiting its implementation. PN can represent a viable option also for larger renal tumors, as it seems offer acceptable surgical morbidity, to

Division of Urology, McGuire Veterans Affairs Hospital, Richmond, VA, USA

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

equivalent cancer control, and better preservation of renal function, with a potential for better long-term survival. For T2 tumors, while RN remains the standard, the use of PN should be selectively considered on a case-by-case basis.

Introduction

Since its description in the late 1960s, radical (total) nephrectomy (RN) has represented, for three decades, the main surgical treatment of renal tumors (Robson et al. 2002). The procedure was based on few key principles, including early ligation of the renal vessels to minimize the risk of vascular tumor emboli, excision of Gerota's fascia including the kidney and adrenal gland, and extensive lymph node dissection.

In the early 1990s, the concept of nephron-sparing surgery (NSS) for elective indications (patients with normal contralateral kidney) was introduced and popularized (Van Poppel et al. 1991; Campbell and Novick 1995; Steinbach et al. 1995; D'Armiento et al. 1997; Herr 1994). This conservative approach was mainly fostered by the widespread use of cross-sectional imaging, which led to a stage migration with consistent decrease in renal tumor size at presentation (Nguyen et al. 2006). Convincing evidence showed similar long-term outcomes compared to RN (Herr 1999; Pahernik et al. 2006). Moreover, an increasing awareness toward health-related quality of life fueled the concept of maximal functional preservation, along the already established paradigm of cancer control (Clark et al. 2001; Poulakis et al. 2003). With maturing data and refinements in surgical techniques, partial nephrectomy (PN) has gradually become the gold standard surgical treatment for localized kidney cancer, as recommended by current guidelines (Ljungberg et al. 2015; Campbell et al. 2009; Finelli et al. 2017) (Table 1).

Nevertheless, the intrinsic complexity of PN carries a specific risk of perioperative complications, especially in patients with advanced age and significant comorbidities (Tomaszewski et al. 2014). In addition, the largely awaited results of the EORTC randomized control trial 30,904 failed to demonstrate a survival advantage in favor of PN (Scosyrev et al. 2014). Thus, the debate radical versus conservative kidney cancer surgery is still ongoing as we realize that recommending PN to all patients for whom the operation is technically feasible cannot represent a perfect solution and the challenge is to identify for each patient the right balance between perioperative risks and potential advantages of nephron preservation.

Aim of this chapter is to summarize the current evidence on comparative outcomes of RN and PN

	PN	RN
EAU (Ljungberg et al. 2015)	NSS recommended in patients with T1a tumors It should be favored over RN in patients with T1b tumor, whenever technically feasible	Laparoscopic RN recommended for patients with T2 tumors and localized renal masses not treatable by NSS Laparoscopic RN should not be performed in patients with T1 tumors for whom PN is indicated
AUA (Campbell et al. 2009)	NSS should be considered in all patients with a clinical T1 renal mass	RN is still a viable option when necessary based on tumor size, location, or radiographic appearance if the surgeon judges that NSS is not feasible or advisable. A laparoscopic approach to RN is now an established standard
ASCO (Finelli et al. 2017)	Standard treatment should be offered to all patients in whom an intervention is indicated and with a tumor amenable to this approach	Should only be reserved only for patients with a tumor of significant complexity that is not amenable to PN or for whom PN may result in unacceptable morbidity

Table 1 Overview of current guidelines of kidney surgery for localized renal cancer

EAU European Association of Urology, *AUA* American Urological Association, *ASCO* American Society of Clinical Oncology, *NSS* nephron-sparing surgery, *PN* partial nephrectomy, *RN* radical nephrectomy

for localized renal tumors, to review current established and expanding indications of PN, and to analyze its advantages and limitations compared to RN.

Contemporary Trends in the Use of PN

There is no doubt that dissemination of PN into clinical practice has increased over the past two decades. Moreover, the use of PN has been regarded by many as quality-of-care indicator, and therefore concerns have been raised as NSS still remains underused. Hollenbeck et al. reported one of the early studies looking into this issue by using the NIS administrative database from 1998 to 2002; they found a PN rate increase from 3.7% to 12.3%, with an overall PN rate of 7.5% (Hollenbeck et al. 2006). Several other studies from both the USA and Europe have been reported on trends in the use of PN for the management of (Zini et al. 2009; Thompson et al. 2009; Dulabon et al. 2010; Sun et al. 2012; Colli et al. 2012; Patel et al. 2012, 2013; Liss et al. 2014; Hadjipavlou et al. 2016; Tan et al. 2016; Simone et al. 2016) (Table 2). Overall, despite a significant increase over the past few years, especially for small renal masses (clinical T1a tumors), there is still room for further implementation of PN, especially in smaller (lower volume) and nonacademic community hospitals. Another important aspect is the impact that minimally invasive techniques have played in kidney cancer surgery. There is a body of literature suggesting that the slow adoption of PN might in part be explained by the rise in laparoscopic RN for localized tumors (Abouassaly et al. 2010). On the other side, evidence suggests that in adoption of robotic technology is likely to translate into higher use of PN (Patel et al. 2013).

						Increase in PN use
Reference	Dataset (origin)	Study period	N of procedures	Clinical tumor stage	PN rate, %	during study period
Zini	Multicenter registry (Europe)	1987–2007	1,883	T1-2	31.7	4.5-fold
Thompson	MSKCC database	2000–2007	1,533	T1	56%	From 69 to 89% (T1a) From 20 to 60% (T1b)
Dulabon	SEER (USA)	1999–2006	18,330	T1a	35	From 21 to 45%
Sun	SEER (USA)	1998–2008	26,468	T1a	34	From 5 to 40%
Colli	NCD	2000–2008	142,194	T1	na	From 17 to 31%
Patel	NIS (USA)	2002–2008	226,419	na	19.8	From 15 to 25%
Patel	Maryland HSCRC	2000-2011	14,260	na	18.4	From 9 to 27%
Liss	NIS (USA)	2007-2011	95,711	T1	32.3	From 29 to 35%
Hadjipavlou	BAUS (UK)	2012	1,768	T1	38.8	na
Benegas	SEER (USA)	2004–2009	835	T1	27.6	From 43 to 55% (T1a) From 9 to 18% (T1b)
Tan	SEER (USA)	2000–2009	11,678	T1	25.3	From 14.6 to 41.4%
Simone	Multicenter registry (Europe)	2004–2014	2,526	T1	56.9	na

 Table 2
 Contemporary trends in the use of PN: overview of relevant studies worldwide

PN partial nephrectomy, *na* not available, *SEER* Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results Program, *NCD* National Cancer Database, *NIS* National Inpatient Sample, *HSCRC* Health Services Cost Review Commission, *BAUS* British Association of Urological Surgeons

PN Versus RN for Small Renal Mass

The inclusion of PN in current clinical guidelines had been supported by evidence coming from a plethora of large institutional or population-based studies suggesting equivalent oncological outcomes, better functional outcomes, and ultimately superior overall survival compared to RN (Thompson et al. 2008; Huang et al. 2009; Weight et al. 2010). However, more recent evidence generated much controversy on these arguments, fostering the idea that the "protective" benefit of NSS might in fact not be universal across all groups of patients.

The EORTC 30904 represents the only prospective randomized trial to test the hypothesis that PN s is indeed batter than RN for the treatment of patient with small (<5 cm) renal mass and normal contralateral kidney (Table 3) (Scosyrev et al. 2014; Van Poppel et al. 2007, 2011). Three reports from this trial have been published. The first one on surgical outcomes showed that perioperative complications requiring reoperation, although fairly rare in both arms, were slightly more common after PN compared with RN (4.4% vs. 2.4%) (Van Poppel et al. 2007). In 2011, the analysis on survival outcomes was reported (Van Poppel et al. 2011), and this showed an unanticipated 10-yr. overall survival benefit favoring RN (81.1%) over PN (81.1%) vs. 75.7%; HR 1.5; 95% CI, 1.03-2.16; p = 0.03). This survival difference was not significant when including only patients with RCC (p = 0.07). Regardless, patients undergoing PN were not found to have improved survival. Only 12 of 117 deaths were the result of renal cancer (1.5% of RN patients and 3% of PN patients; p = 0.23). The most recent analysis was on kidney function (Scosyrev et al. 2014). With a median time to last eGFR measurement of 6.7 years, PN was found to substantially reduce the incidence of at least moderate renal dysfunction (eGFR <60) compared to RN (64.7% vs. 85.7%), although the incidence of advanced kidney disease (eGFR <30) was similar between groups (RN, 10%, and PN, 6.3%) and the incidence of kidney failure (eGFR < 15) was nearly identical (RN, 1.5%, and PN, 1.6%). While this trial represents the only level I evidence to date, it does have several nota-Initially ble limitations. designed as non-inferiority study and powered to show a 10% difference in overall survival at 5 years between groups, trial completion was delayed and the trial was closed before the accrual goals were met. Considerable disparities in baseline comorbidities, loss to follow-up, and significant crossover were observed. Limitations notwithstanding, findings from the EORTC trial should not be ignored, also considering that likelihood that a similar randomized trial will ever be repeated is low.

Study design	Randomized, non-inferiority, multicenter, phase 3 study		
Study period	1992–2003		
End points	Primary end point: overall survival Secondary end points: disease-specific survival, progression, and surgical side effects		
Inclusion criteria	Patients with a solitary, T1–T2 N0 M0 renal tumor \leq 5 cm suspicious for RCC, a normal contralateral kidney, and WHO-PS 0–2		
Number of enrolled patients	541 (RN = 273; PN = 268)		
Main findings	Slightly higher complication rate in PN group		
	Overall, NSS is worse than RN in terms of 10 year overall survival		
	In RCC patients only, trend in favor of RN is no longer significant		
	NSS substantially reduced the incidence of at least moderate renal dysfunction (eGFR <60) Incidence of advanced kidney disease (eGFR <30) is similar in the two treatment arms, and incidence of kidney failure (eGFR <15) is nearly identical		
Study limitations/	Study prematurely closed because of poor accrual		
flaws	Disparities in baseline comorbidities		
	Considerable crossover between treatment arms		

Table 3 A snapshot of the EORTC 30904 trial (Scosyrev et al. 2014; Weight et al. 2010; Van Poppel et al. 2007)
Another important contribution to the field was given by Kim et al., who performed a systematic review and meta-analysis of 36 eligible studies including over 41,000 patients undergoing PN (23%) or RN (77%) (Kim et al. 2012). Most of the studies were on clinical T1a (<4 cm) tumors. In а pooled estimate including the abovementioned EORTC 30904 and 20 additional retrospective studies, PN correlated with a 19% reduction in all-cause mortality (HR 0.81; p < 0.00001). Moreover, PN was associated with a 29% reduction in cancer-specific mortality (HR 0.71; p = 0.0002) compared with RN. This last finding is likely to be related to the large selection bias, as tumors selected for PN were also those with lower tumor complexity and lower associated oncologic risk. Another finding of the meta-analysis was a 61% risk reduction of severe chronic kidney disease for PN patients (HR 0.39; p < 0.0001), when considering the nine studies where this outcome was reported. Overall the authors concluded by warning that their findings should be considered within the context of the low quality of included studies and their significant heterogeneity.

More recently, another two meta-analyses were reported. Gu et al. included 14 cohort studies involving 28,764 patients and found that PN had a superior overall survival (HR: 0.81; p < 0.001), whereas cancer-specific survival (HR: 0.85; P < 0.060) and recurrence-free survival (HR: 0.66; p = 0.239) were similar between PN and RN (Gu et al. 2016). Notably, compared with the previous study by Kim et al.(2012), this metaanalysis tried to minimize overestimating the treatment effect from pooled estimates by excluding studies from overlapping dataset, such as those using population-based SEER data. In the other analysis by Wang et al. (2016), 26 studies were pooled for new-onset chronic kidney disease, and 6 studies were pooled for cardiovascular outcomes. PN correlated with a 73% risk reduction of new-onset chronic kidney disease in all included patients (HR = 0.27; p < 0.0001) compared with RN. On the other end, there were no significant differences between groups regarding cardiovascular events (HR = 0.86; p = 0.238) and death (HR = 0.79; p = 0.196).

Analyses of retrospective administrative datasets present significant limitations undermining their validity. Selection biases contribute to profound measured and unmeasured differences in these datasets, and pretreatment characteristics associated with treatment type and management decisions are poorly captured. Studies using advanced statistical methods to overcome these limitations have recently become available. One of these was reported by Tan et al. who investigated the longterm survival after PN versus RN using "instrumental variable analysis," a statistical method that relies on an "instrument" that is strongly associated with the treatment of interest. They assessed patients with clinical T1a renal masses and found that all-cause mortality was 15.5% better following PN at 8 years of follow-up, which translates into one life saved for every seven patients undergoing PN instead of RN (Tan et al. 2012).

PN Versus RN for more Complex Renal Mass

While current guidelines recommend elective PN (over RN) as the standard surgical treatment for clinical T1a renal tumors and T1b ones whenever technically feasible (Ljungberg et al. 2015), RN is still regarded as the reference standard for larger (clinical T2) masses. NSS for anatomically complex masses can carry perioperative and oncologic risks that would be avoided if a RN were performed. Thus, the decision-making process in regarding the optimal treatment for these masses is more challenging. Nevertheless, emerging data seem to suggest a potential role for PN in this setting (Fig. 1).

Robust population-based analyses showed that PN for T1b tumors provides equivalent cancer control relative to RN (Crépel et al. 2010; Badalato et al. 2012). It has also been suggested that even in patients with higher-risk (> 7 cm) masses, PN does not compromise cancer-specific mortality (Kopp et al. 2014; Long et al. 2012; Becker et al. 2011; Bigot et al. 2014). Mir et al. recently reported a meta-analysis of comparative functional, oncological, and surgical outcomes of PN versus RN specifically in larger (cT1b-2) renal Fig. 1 Kidney MRI (a = transversal section;b = coronal section)showing a complex cystic mass measuring at 5×4 cm arising from the anterior/ superior pole of the right kidney. Given high anatomic complexity (RENAL score 8a) and patient age of 72, in a case like this, a risk trade-off between PN and RN should be considered. This patient successfully underwent a robotic partial nephrectomy. Pathology showed renal cell carcinoma with negative surgical margins. After 2 years, post-surgery is free from disease and with stable renal function



masses (Mir et al. 2017). Overall, 21 case-control studies including 11,204 patients (RN = 8620; PN = 2584) were deemed eligible and included in the analysis, with most studies being on open PN. A lower likelihood of postoperative complications was found for RN (RR: 1.74; p < 0.001). PN was associated with better postoperative renal function, as shown by higher postoperative eGFR (WMD: 12.4 ml/min; CI, 9.8, 14.9; p <0.001), lower likelihood of onset of postoperative CKD (RR, 0.36; CI, 0.52, 0.76; *p* < 0.001), and lower decline of eGFR (WMD, -8.6; CI, -12.6, -4.7; p < 0.001). Likelihood of tumor recurrence was lower for PN (OR: 0.6; p < 0.001), as well as cancer-specific (OR: 0.58; p = 0.001) and all-cause mortality (OR: 0.67; p = 0.005). Four studies compared PN (n = 212) to RN (n = 1,792) in the specific case of T2 (> 7 cm) tumors. Again, a higher likelihood of complications was recorded for PN (RR: 2.0; p < 0.001). Higher recurrence rate was found for RN group (RR: 0.61; p = 0.004), as well as a higher cancer-specific mortality (RR: 0.65; p = 0.03). Notwithstanding the intrinsic limitations of this type of analysis, these findings suggest that PN in these cases becomes a more technically demanding procedure, as demonstrated by higher odds of worse surgical outcomes. However, this increased surgical risk is counterbalanced by a similar efficacy of PN (vs. RN) in providing effective cancer control, with the notable advantage of allowing a better preservation of renal function. Unfortunately, it was not possible to perform a pooled analysis of more reliable parameters assessing patient surgical risk, and also, it was not possible to perform a pooled analysis of tumor complexity scores, such

as the RENAL or the PADUA score. Kopp et al. reported the only available series specifically looking at comparative outcomes of PN and RN for clinical T2 renal masses after adjusting for tumor complexity as based on the RENAL score (Kopp et al. 2014). They found that patients with RENAL score > 10 are the ones at higher risk of tumor progression and where the functional benefit of PN versus RN might disappear. Intuitively, PN carries a higher risk of bleeding and of urine leak compared to RN, as it implies tumor resection, vascular manipulation, and renal reconstruction. This was the case in the abovementioned EORTC trial, where there was an increased incidence of hemorrhage (3.1% vs. 1.2%), urinary fistulae (4.4% vs. 0%), and reoperation (4.4% vs. 2.4%) in those undergoing PN (Van Poppel et al. 2007). This becomes even more intuitive when more extensive parenchyma resection is needed, as in the case of larger masses.

PN Versus RN in the Elderly

The issues of additional surgical complexity and subsequent potential higher risk of complications become even more relevant in elderly patients, who present more comorbidities and limited life expectancy. Sun et al. used the SEER data to quantify the effect of PN versus RN on other-cause mortality in this specific patient population (patients with T1 tumor, aged ≥ 75 years, with ≥ 2 comorbidities). No difference was recorded between PN and RN in patients who were aged >75 years (HR: 0.83; p = 0.2) and those with ≥ 2 baseline comorbidities at diagnosis (HR: 0.83; p = 0.1). Therefore the authors suggested that elderly patients and/or those with multiple comorbidities at diagnosis may not benefit from PN with respect to othercause mortality (Sun et al. 2013). In another analysis of 14,186 nephrectomy procedures performed within the VA healthcare system between 2002 and 2014, Leppert et al. found that PN utilization increased for all groups over time, but older patients showed the least increase in odds of PN (Leppert et al. 2017). On the other hand, Kim et al. used the National Cancer Database to determine the treatment of older patients (\geq 70y) diagnosed with T1

renal tumors, and they recorded an increasing use of PN over the study period 2002-2011 (Kim et al. 2017). An et al. queried their institutional renal mass registry for patients 65 and older with solitary cT1/T2 renal mass resected by PN or RN. Of (55.5%) these, 437 underwent PN and 350 (44.5%) underwent RN. Perioperative outcomes were similar between PN and RN groups as were complications (37.8% vs. 38.9%). Estimated change in eGFR was less in PN versus RN (6.4 vs. 19.7, P < 0.001), and overall and cancer-specific survival were equivalent between modalities. Thus, the authors concluded that elderly patients are not harmed and may potentially benefit from PN, and therefore age alone should not be a contraindication to NSS (An et al. 2017).

PN Versus RN: Emerging Concepts in the Decision-Making Process

The above findings should be interpreted under the light of recent evidence supporting the concept that chronic kidney disease (CKD) "is not created equal" (Lane et al. 2014). According to recent data, the annual decline in kidney function for patients with preexisting CKD (CKD-M) versus de novo CKD postsurgical (CKD-S) would be close to 5% versus 0.7%. Moreover, the survival curves for patients with surgical CKD approximate the survival curves of overall population (Lane et al. 2013). In a study of 4300 patients with a median follow-up of 9.4 years, Lane et al. found CKD-S is associated with more stable renal function and better overall survival than CKD-M. Thus, the authors concluded that select patients with cT1/T2 kidney cancer might be better managed with RN, in contralateral kidney is normal, and eGFR is >45 ml/min, whereas patients with CKD should be offered a NSS approach (Lane et al. 2015). These emerging data regarding the lack of harm resulting from RN procedure are supported by long-term data from donor nephrectomy patients (Ibrahim et al. 2009).

PN has been regarded as a higher-risk procedure with increased risk of urinary fistulae and procedure-specific complications. This paradigm may be shifting however, with the increasing adoption of the robotic platform (Kaouk et al. 2012). As mentioned above, robotic technology may enable surgeons across different practice settings to perform NSS more frequently (Patel et al. 2013). With increasing surgical experience, indications for robotic PN have significantly expanded to include more demanding clinical scenarios, such as completely intraparenchymal tumors (Autorino et al. 2014), hilar tumors (Eyraud et al. 2013), and patients with previous ipsilateral NSS procedure (Autorino et al. 2013).

Moreover, current evidence suggests that robotic PN can translate into better outcomes than conventional laparoscopic PN. A recent meta-analysis of 25 studies (including almost 5000 patients) showed that patients treated with robotics presented larger (WMD 0.17 cm, p = 0.001) and more complex (WMD 0.59) RENAL score, p = 0.002) tumors. Nevertheless, robotic surgery was associated with a decreased likelihood of conversion (RR 0.36, p < 0.001), complications (RR lower risk of 0.84, p = 0.007) and positive margins (RR 0.53, p < 0.001), and shorter warm ischemia time (WMD 4.3 min, p < 0.001) (Leow et al. 2016). Thus, robotics might replace laparoscopy as the most common minimally invasive approach for PN whenever the necessary technology is available (Ghani et al. 2014).

decision process

Conclusions

The choice between PN and RN remains a clinical challenge. In the era of "precision surgery" (Autorino et al. 2017), we are asked to offer the best treatment possible, which is the one with the best risk-benefit ratio (Fig. 2). In this equation, we include patient's characteristics (overall physical health, frailty, distress, body habitus, comorbidities, renal function) and tumor characteristics (mostly location and size). Moreover, the decision process is necessarily influenced by surgeon's factors (own surgical expertise and prior outcomes, as well as comfort with various surgical procedures, especially in the case of minimally invasive techniques).

Despite being far from optimal, current evidence suggests that PN does not universally translate into a clinical benefit for all patients with renal masses where this surgery is technically feasible. Overall, PN has gained a consolidated role, and it represents the way to go for simple renal masses of lower stage and limited size whenever. Efforts should be made to remove barriers limiting its implementation. PN can represent a viable option also for larger renal tumors, as it seems to offer acceptable surgical morbidity, equivalent cancer control, and better preservation of renal function, with a potential for better long-term survival. For



T2 tumors, while RN remains the standard, the use of PN should be selectively considered on a caseby-case basis.

References

- Abouassaly R, Alibhai SM, Tomlinson G, Timilshina N, Finelli A. Unintended consequences of laparoscopic surgery on partial nephrectomy for kidney cancer. J Urol. 2010;183(2):467–72.
- An JY, Ball MW, Gorin MA, et al. Partial vs radical nephrectomy for T1-T2 renal masses in the elderly: comparison of complications, renal function, and oncologic outcomes. Urology. 2017;100:151–7.
- Autorino R, Khalifeh A, Laydner H, et al. Repeat robotassisted partial nephrectomy (RAPN): feasibility and early outcomes. BJU Int. 2013;111(5):767–72.
- Autorino R, Khalifeh A, Laydner H, et al. Robot-assisted partial nephrectomy (RAPN) for completely endophytic renal masses: a single institution experience. BJU Int. 2014;113(5):762–8.
- Autorino R, Porpiglia F, Dasgupta P, et al. Precision surgery and genitourinary cancers. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2017. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejso.2017.02.005, pii: S0748-7983(17)30350-5
- Badalato GM, Kates M, Wisnivesky JP, Choudhury AR, McKiernan JM. Survival after partial and radical nephrectomy for the treatment of stage T1bN0M0 renal cell carcinoma (RCC) in the USA: a propensity scoring approach. BJU Int. 2012;109(10):1457–62.
- Becker F, Roos FC, Janssen M, et al. Short-term functional and oncologic outcomes of nephron-sparing surgery for renal tumours \geq 7 cm. Eur Urol. 2011;59(6):931–7.
- Bigot P, Hétet JF, Bernhard JC, et al. Nephron-sparing surgery for renal tumors measuring more than 7 cm: morbidity, and functional and oncological outcomes. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2014;12(1):e19–27.
- Campbell SC, Novick AC. Surgical technique and morbidity of elective partial nephrectomy. Semin Urol Oncol. 1995;13(4):281–7.
- Campbell SC, Novick AC, Belldegrun A, et al. Guideline for management of the clinical T1 renal mass. J Urol. 2009;182(4):1271–9.
- Clark PE, Schover LR, Uzzo RG, Hafez KS, Rybicki LA, Novick AC. Quality of life and psychological adaptation after surgical treatment for localized renal cell carcinoma: impact of the amount of remaining renal tissue. Urology. 2001;57(2):252–6.
- Colli J, Sartor O, Grossman L, Lee BR. Underutilization of partial nephrectomy for stage T1 renal cell carcinoma in the United States, trends from 2000 to 2008. A long way to go. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2012;10(4):219–24.
- Crépel M, Jeldres C, Perrotte P, et al. Nephron-sparing surgery is equally effective to radical nephrectomy for T1BN0M0 renal cell carcinoma: a population-based assessment. Urology. 2010;75(2):271–5.
- D'rmiento M, Damiano R, Feleppa B, Perdonà S, Oriani G, De Sio M. Elective conservative surgery for renal

carcinoma versus radical nephrectomy: a prospective study. Br J Urol. 1997;79(1):15–9.

- Dulabon LM, Lowrance WT, Russo P, Huang WC. Trends in renal tumor surgery delivery within the United States. Cancer. 2010;116(10):2316–21.
- Eyraud R, Long JA, Snow-Lisy D, et al. Robot-assisted partial nephrectomy for hilar tumors: perioperative outcomes. Urology. 2013;81(6):1246–51.
- Finelli A, Ismaila N, Bro B, et al. Management of small renal masses: American Society of Clinical Oncology clinical practice guideline. J Clin Oncol. 2017;35(6):668–80.
- Ghani KR, Sukumar S, Sammon JD, Rogers CG, Trinh QD, Menon M. Practice patterns and outcomes of open and minimally invasive partial nephrectomy since the introduction of robotic partial nephrectomy: results from the nationwide inpatient sample. J Urol. 2014;191(4):907–12.
- Gu L, Ma X, Li H, Chen L, Xie Y, Li X, Gao Y, Zhang Y, Zhang X. Comparison of oncologic outcomes between partial and radical nephrectomy for localized renal cell carcinoma: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Surg Oncol. 2016;25(4):385–93.
- Hadjipavlou M, Khan F, Fowler S, Joyce A, Keeley FX, Sriprasad S, BAUS Sections of Endourology and Oncology. Partial vs radical nephrectomy for T1 renal tumours: an analysis from the British Association of Urological Surgeons Nephrectomy Audit. BJU Int. 2016;117(1):62–71.
- Herr HW. Partial nephrectomy for incidental renal cell carcinoma. Br J Urol. 1994;74(4):431–3.
- Herr HW. Partial nephrectomy for unilateral renal carcinoma and a normal contralateral kidney: 10-year followup. J Urol. 1999;161(1):33–4.
- Hollenbeck BK, Taub DA, Miller DC, Dunn RL, Wei JT. National utilization trends of partial nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma: a case of underutilization? Urology. 2006;67(2):254–9.
- Huang WC, Elkin EB, Levey AS, Jang TL, Russo P. Partial nephrectomy versus radical nephrectomy in patients with small renal tumors – is there a difference in mortality and cardiovascular outcomes? J Urol. 2009;181(1):55–61.
- Ibrahim HN, Foley R, Tan L, Rogers T, Bailey RF, Guo H, Gross CR, Matas AJ. Long-term consequences of kidney donation. N Engl J Med. 2009;360(5):459–69.
- Kaouk JH, Khalifeh A, Hillyer S, Haber GP, Stein RJ, Autorino R. Robot-assisted laparoscopic partial nephrectomy: step-by-step contemporary technique and surgical outcomes at a single high-volume institution. Eur Urol. 2012;62(3):553–61.
- Kim SP, Thompson RH, Boorjian SA, et al. Comparative effectiveness for survival and renal function of partial and radical nephrectomy for localized renal tumors: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Urol. 2012;188(1):51–7.
- Kim SP, Gross CP, Meropol N, et al. National treatment trends among older patients with T1-localized renal cell carcinoma. Urol Oncol. 2017;35(3):113.e15–21.
- Kopp RP, Mehrazin R, Palazzi KL, et al. Survival outcomes after radical and partial nephrectomy for clinical T2 renal tumours categorised by R.E.N.A.L. nephrometry score. BJU Int. 2014;114(5):708–18.

- Lane BR, Campbell SC, Demirjian S, Fergany AF. Surgically induced chronic kidney disease may be associated with a lower risk of progression and mortality than medical chronic kidney disease. J Urol. 2013;189(5):1649–55.
- Lane BR, Demirjian S, Derweesh IH, Riedinger CB, Fergany AF, Campbell SC. Is all chronic kidney disease created equal? Curr Opin Urol. 2014;24(2):127–34.
- Lane BR, Demirjian S, Derweesh IH, et al. Survival and functional stability in chronic kidney disease due to surgical removal of nephrons: importance of the new baseline glomerular filtration rate. Eur Urol. 2015;68(6):996–1003.
- Leow JJ, Heah NH, Chang SL, Chong YL, Png KS. Outcomes of robotic versus laparoscopic partial nephrectomy: an updated meta-analysis of 4,919 patients. J Urol. 2016;196(5):1371–7.
- Leppert JT, Mittakanti HR, Thomas IC, et al. Contemporary use of partial nephrectomy: are older patients with impaired kidney function being left behind? Urology. 2017;100:65–71.
- Liss MA, Wang S, Palazzi K, et al. Evaluation of national trends in the utilization of partial nephrectomy in relation to the publication of the American Urologic Association guidelines for the management of clinical T1 renal masses. BMC Urol. 2014;14:101. https://doi.org/ 10.1186/1471-2490-14-101.
- Ljungberg B, Bensalah K, Canfield S, et al. EAU guidelines on renal cell carcinoma: 2014 update. Eur Urol. 2015;67(5):913–24.
- Long CJ, Canter DJ, Kutikov A, et al. Partial nephrectomy for renal masses ≥ 7 cm: technical, oncological and functional outcomes. BJU Int. 2012;109(10):1450–6.
- Mir MC, Derweesh I, Porpiglia F, Zargar H, Mottrie A, Autorino R. Partial nephrectomy versus radical nephrectomy for clinical T1b and T2 renal tumors: a systematic review and meta-analysis of comparative studies. Eur Urol. 2017;71(4):606–17.
- Nguyen MM, Gill IS, Ellison LM. The evolving presentation of renal carcinoma in the United States: trends from the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results program. J Urol. 2006;176(6 Pt 1):2397–400.
- Pahernik S, Roos F, Hampel C, Gillitzer R, Melchior SW, Thüroff JW. Nephron sparing surgery for renal cell carcinoma with normal contralateral kidney: 25 years of experience. J Urol. 2006;175(6):2027–31.
- Patel SG, Penson DF, Pabla B, et al. National trends in the use of partial nephrectomy: a rising tide that has not lifted all boats. J Urol. 2012;187(3):816–21.
- Patel HD, Mullins JK, Pierorazio PM, et al. Trends in renal surgery: robotic technology is associated with increased use of partial nephrectomy. J Urol. 2013;189(4):1229–35.
- Poulakis V, Witzsch U, de Vries R, Moeckel M, Becht E. Quality of life after surgery for localized renal cell carcinoma: comparison between radical nephrectomy and nephron-sparing surgery. Urology. 2003;62(5):814–20.
- Robson CJ, Churchill BM, Anderson W. The results of radical nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma. 1969. J Urol. 2002;167(2 Pt 2):873–5.
- Scosyrev E, Messing EM, Sylvester R, Campbell S, Van Poppel H. Renal function after nephron-sparing surgery versus radical nephrectomy: results from EORTC randomized trial 30904. Eur Urol. 2014;65(2):372–7.

- Simone G, De Nunzio C, Ferriero M, et al. Trends in the use of partial nephrectomy for cT1 renal tumors: analysis of a 10-yr European multicenter dataset. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2016;42(11):1729–35.
- Steinbach F, Stöckle M, Hohenfellner R. Clinical experience with nephron-sparing surgery in the presence of a normal contralateral kidney. Semin Urol Oncol. 1995;13(4):288–91.
- Sun M, Abdollah F, Bianchi M, et al. Treatment management of small renal masses in the 21st century: a paradigm shift. Ann Surg Oncol. 2012;19(7):2380–7.
- Sun M, Bianchi M, Trinh QD, et al. Comparison of partial vs radical nephrectomy with regard to other-cause mortality in T1 renal cell carcinoma among patients aged ≥75 years with multiple comorbidities. BJU Int. 2013;111(1):67–73.
- Tan HJ, Norton EC, Ye Z, Hafez KS, Gore JL, Miller DC. Long-term survival following partial vs radical nephrectomy among older patients with early-stage kidney cancer. JAMA. 2012;307(15):1629–35.
- Tan HJ, Daskivich TJ, Shirk JD, Filson CP, Litwin MS, Hu JC. Health status and use of partial nephrectomy in older adults with early-stage kidney cancer. Urol Oncol. 2016. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. urolonc.2016.11.007, pii: S1078-1439(16)30373-8
- Thompson RH, Boorjian SA, Lohse CM, et al. Radical nephrectomy for pT1a renal masses may be associated with decreased overall survival compared with partial nephrectomy. J Urol. 2008;179(2):468–71.
- Thompson RH, Kaag M, Vickers A, et al. Contemporary use of partial nephrectomy at a tertiary care center in the United States. J Urol. 2009;181(3):993–7.
- Tomaszewski JJ, Uzzo RG, Kutikov A, et al. Assessing the burden of complications after surgery for clinically localized kidney cancer by age and comorbidity status. Urology. 2014;83(4):843–9.
- Van Poppel H, Claes H, Willemen P, Oyen R, Baert L. Is there a place for conservative surgery in the treatment of renal carcinoma? Br J Urol. 1991;67(2):129–33.
- Van Poppel H, Da Pozzo L, Albrecht W, et al. A prospective randomized EORTC intergroup phase 3 study comparing the complications of elective nephron-sparing surgery and radical nephrectomy for low-stage renal cell carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2007;51(6):1606–15.
- Van Poppel H, Da Pozzo L, Albrecht W, et al. A prospective, randomised EORTC intergroup phase 3 study comparing the oncologic outcome of elective nephron-sparing surgery and radical nephrectomy for low-stage renal cell carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2011;59(4):543–52.
- Wang Z, Wang G, Xia Q, Shang Z, Yu X, Wang M, Jin X. Partial nephrectomy vs. radical nephrectomy for renal tumors: a meta-analysis of renal function and cardiovascular outcomes. Urol Oncol. 2016;34(12):533.e11–9.
- Weight CJ, Larson BT, Fergany AF, et al. Nephrectomy induced chronic renal insufficiency is associated with increased risk of cardiovascular death and death from any cause in patients with localized cT1b renal masses. J Urol. 2010;183(4):1317–23.
- Zini L, Patard JJ, Capitanio U, et al. The use of partial nephrectomy in European tertiary care centers. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2009;35(6):636–42.



38

Surgical Methods in Treatment of Kidney Tumors: Open Surgery Versus Laparoscopy Versus Robotic Surgery

Mario Wolfgang Kramer, Axel S. Merseburger, and Raschid Hoda

Contents

Introduction	580
General Patient Selection and Indications	580
Open Renal Surgery	580
Laparoscopic Renal Surgery	581
Patient Selection and Indications	581
Surgical Techniques	582
Laparoscopic Partial Nephrectomy	583
Clinical Performance	584
Laparoscopic Radical Nephrectomy	584
Laparoscopic Partial Nephrectomy	585
Oncological Outcome	586
Laparoscopic Radical Nephrectomy	586
Laparoscopic Partial Nephrectomy	586
Robotic Renal Surgery	586
Comparison of Surgical Methods	587
ORN vs. LRN	587
RN vs. PN	587
OPN vs. LPN	588
Vena Cava Tumor Thrombus	588
Background	588
Surgical Techniques	588

M. W. Kramer (🖂) · R. Hoda Department of Urology, University Hospital of Schleswig-Holstein, Luebeck, Germany e-mail: Mario.kramer@uksh.de; raschid.hoda@uksh.de

A. S. Merseburger Department of Urology, University Hospital Schleswig-Holstein, Campus Lübeck, Lübeck, Germany e-mail: axel.merseburger@uksh.de

References	590
Survival	590
Perioperative Complications	590
Prognostic Factors	589

Abstract

Localized kidney tumors are mainly treated with surgery to cure renal cell cancer. Kidney tumors can be treated in various surgical fashions such as open, laparoscopic, or robotassisted surgery. No randomized, controlled trials have assessed oncological outcomes of laparoscopic vs. open radical nephrectomy (ORN). Among available nephron-sparing surgical modalities, the open partial nephrectomy (OPN) is considered as standard of care in the treatment of localized RCC. However, with rapid and progressive improvements in minimally invasive technologies and expanding laparoscopic surgical expertise, laparoscopic partial nephrectomy (LPN) continues to develop as a viable alternative. Nevertheless, also for comparison of OPN vs. LPN, there is a lack of randomized clinical trials, and the available evidence is based largely on reported nonrandomized and retrospective comparative studies. Regarding oncologic safety, data from large published series have demonstrated comparable oncological outcomes for LPN and OPN, with a 5-year overall and cancer-specific survival rate of 86% and 100%, respectively. Also, in centers with laparoscopic expertise, no difference in PFS was found between OPN and LPN. Also, the rate of positive margin (0-3.6%) and local recurrence rates (0-2%)seem to be quite comparable to those reported in open series ranging from 0% to 14% and 0% to 10%, respectively. A randomized clinical trial is needed to validate and compare the advantages and disadvantages of LPN over OPN. In the meantime, the potential benefits of minimally invasive surgery must be weighed against the possible higher risk of complications and the possibility of longer periods of ischemia.

Introduction

Kidney tumors (KT) are a heterogeneous group of tumors ranging from benign renal masses to various types of cancers. In the European Union, more than 80,000 new cases of renal cell carcinomas (RCC) were detected in 2012. For localized disease, several surgical options besides active surveillance and thermal ablation exist. The basic principles of how kidney sparing surgery is performed and who are best candidates will be discussed in a different chapter. The intention of this chapter is to give an overview of the different surgical methods, open/ laparoscopic/robot-assisted surgery, on kidney There will also be a focus tumors. on RCC-associated vena cava thrombus disease.

General Patient Selection and Indications

Prior to laparoscopy and robotic surgery, open radical nephrectomy (ORN) and later on open partial nephrectomy (OPN) had been the gold standard in the surgical treatment of RCC. With the evolution of minimally invasive techniques, open surgery was only subjected to patients with locally advanced tumor growth in which these new techniques were not feasible. Today limited lung capacity and anticoagulants that cannot be stopped are the only nonsurgical contraindications for performing laparoscopy. A tumor with vena cava (VC) involvement is the only indication reserved for an open approach.

Open Renal Surgery

For simple (partial) nephrectomy, a lateral approach (subcostal or supracostal) is most commonly used. The patient is placed on the operating table in a $45^{\circ}-90^{\circ}$ position with flank exposure over the 12th rib. The upper leg lies straight, whereas the lower leg is flexed. The operating table is flexed until the flank muscles become tense. In cases when difficulties of approaching the main renal vessels or pronounced adhesions of the tumor with its surroundings are expected, the anterior approach is often preferred. The anterior approach can be either transverse, subcostal, or midline and provides best exposure to the vascular pedicle. The advantage of the anterior approach provides better visibility of the renal vessels. Disadvantages are the risk of bowel injury, later formation of adhesions, and contamination of the peritoneal cavity. Although the lateral approach is quicker and easier, it provides more limited exposure.

Using the lateral approach, an incision over the twelfth or eleventh rib is made. After having gone through the external and internal oblique muscle, as well as the transversalis muscle, the Gerota fascia is bluntly pushed medially of the psoas muscle. In case of nephrectomy, one may keep the Gerota fascia intact. In this case, the kidney with its Gerota fascia is completely mobilized before vessel ligation. Alternatively, the Gerota fascia is longitudinally opened. The perirenal fat is bluntly and sharply dissected by keeping the capsule intact. The early identification of the ureter is helpful for using it as a leading structure. There are two options of vessel ligation. One option is to ligate the pedicle. However, this can create an arteriovenous fistula. The other option is to separately ligate the renal vein and artery. One should keep in mind that anatomic alterations (e.g., two arteries, lower pol artery, etc.) are frequent. Preoperative CT or MRI scans are helpful in surgery planning.

Laparoscopic Renal Surgery

Patient Selection and Indications

Since the first laparoscopic nephrectomy by Clayman et al. in 1991, the method of minimally invasive surgery has become the preferred standard of treatment in most patients with localized kidney tumors (Clayman et al. 1991). Initial indications for laparoscopic nephrectomy included benign and malignant diseases of the kidney, as well as donor nephrectomy for living donor transplantation. In the case of malignant diseases, the principal indication for laparoscopic radical nephrectomy (LRN) is renal mass up to a size of ≤ 10 cm, which cannot be treated with partial nephrectomy. The European Association of Urology (EAU) Guidelines from 2017 underlines that laparoscopic nephrectomy is the standard of care for cT₂ tumors (and cT₁ tumors that cannot be operated by the nephron-sparing surgery), with low morbidity and good tumor control equivalent to open tumor nephrectomy (Ljungberg et al. 2017). This also points out the possible relative contraindications for LRN, namely, smaller tumors with a good possibility of nephron-sparing partial nephrectomy and large renal tumors with lymph node metastases or venous thrombus. Currently, LRN can be performed by intraperitoneal, extraperitoneal, or hand-assisted approaches, as well as single-portal (LESS) and mini-laparoscopic techniques. The choice of type of the surgery (open or laparoscopic or LESS) is largely made by surgeon's training background and the availability of equipment in hospital along with consideration of patientrelated factors, which may include tumor location and size, comorbidities, body habitus, and history of prior abdominal surgeries. However, given that clinical safety and oncologic efficacy appears to be equivalent between open and LRN, a minimally invasive approach should be preferred whenever feasible. Nevertheless, one question that must be faced in virtue of ever-increasing experience in urological laparoscopy is whether the size of the renal tumor really relevant to laparoscopy. Currently, LRN is best documented for cT_1 (≤ 7 cm) or cT_2 (>7 cm, limited to the kidney) tumors. However, some reports show that in the hands of an experienced laparoscopic surgeon, larger renal masses can also be removed laparoscopically (Hemal et al. 2007). Also, an invasion of the renal vein does not appear to be an absolute contraindication, as long as a safe tumor-free distance from the junction with the vena cava exists (Martin et al. 2008). Individual reports have also been available for the laparoscopic resection of large renal tumors in patients with

advanced diseases who were planned to receive adjuvant immunotherapy (Mattar and Finelli 2007).

Due to the wide use of imaging methods, the number of small, asymptomatic, and randomly discovered kidney tumors is constantly increasing. As of result of the above, smaller and hence low-stage renal masses are more amenable to nephron-sparing surgery (NSS) in terms of partial nephrectomy (PN) as the surgical treatment of choice. Principally, nephron-sparing surgery is performed either as open partial nephrectomy (OPN) or laparoscopic partial nephrectomy (LPN). While OPN remains as the reference standard, LPN is now widely accepted as a feasible and safe alternative. The classic surgical approach of radical nephrectomy (RN) is widely considered excessive in the surgical excision of small renal masses. Factors that have led many urologists to reconsider the routine use of RN for the management of localized renal masses may include equal oncological outcomes for renal tumors of less than 7 cm whether RN or PN is performed, the fact that approximately 20% of clinical T1 renal tumors are benign neoplasms and 60-70% are indolent tumors with limited metastatic potential, and, most importantly, emerging evidence that RN is an independent risk factor for the development of chronic kidney disease (CKD) (Dash et al. 2006). Hence, NSS is specially indicated in patients with a high risk of postoperative renal insufficiency. These patients include those with bilateral renal tumors, with tumors in a solitary functioning kidney, or with a compromised contralateral kidney. Therefore, surgical management of renal tumors, wherever possible, should be aimed at organ preservation, whether by conventional laparoscopy, robot-assisted, or open surgery. Recent reports from larger series have shown a clear advantage of NSS (open, laparoscopic, or robot assisted) with respect to the functional results with equivalent oncological and clinical outcomes for cT_{1a} tumors (Sun et al. 2012; Van Poppel et al. 2011a). The fact that also cT_{1b} tumors can be safely operated laparoscopically in terms of LPN has been shown by several reports, and in many centers with adequate expertise, LPN is the treatment of choice for cT_{1b} tumors as it preserves kidney function (Sprenkle et al. 2012). However, some renal tumors may not be suitable for LPN

due to their unfavorable location, e.g., adherence to renal helium, insufficient volume of remaining parenchyma to maintain proper organ function, the use of anticoagulants that can be discontinued, or the presence of renal vein thrombosis.

Surgical Techniques

Laparoscopic radical nephrectomy can be performed transperitoneally, peritoneoscopically, or hand assisted. The transperitoneal approach is currently the most frequent performed technique, as urologists are more familiar with anatomical conditions and it offers a much larger field of work. The procedure of transperitoneal laparoscopic radical nephrectomy begins with the thoracoabdominal positioning of the patient on a vacuum mattress and fixation in order to allow the patient to tilt in all directions. Thereafter, a supraumbilical incision (approx. 2 cm) and the establishment of the pneumoperitoneum are performed via a Veress needle with a pressure of 10-15 mmHg. The first trocar (10 mm) is then inserted over the same incision, and an endoscopic inspection of the abdominal cavity is carried out. Alternatively, if the use of a Veress needle is not preferred, a paraumbilical incision of approximately 2 cm is performed, and the camera port is inserted under direct view after incision of posterior rectal fascia. In the nephrectomy, on the right side, two additional trocars (10 mm and 5 mm) are inserted in the right middle clavicular line 4 cm below and above the umbilicus level. A fourth trocar is then inserted a few centimeters below the xyphoid where a liver retractor can be applied. The operating table is tilted by 30°, and the Toldt line is incised. The colon is mobilized and pushed off medially. Next the psoas muscle is identified. The ureter is then identified underneath and medially of the lower renal pole and used as a guide structure to the renal hilum. The kidney hilum is to be exposed by means of partly sharp, partly blunt dissection technique, and the renal vein(s) and artery(s) are separated. The main renal artery is ligated with four endoclips or Hem-o-loks and transected between the 2 and 3 clips. The renal vein is also ligated and transected in the same manner or alternatively with an

Endo GIA. Finally, the ureter is transected between two clips. The kidney with the intact Gerota fascia is then detached from the lateral and proximal adhesions and retrieved from the abdominal cavity by means of an endobag via an extended trocar incision. After the reduction of the intra-abdominal pressure to 5 mmHg, the surgical field will be inspected for bleeding, which will be coagulated using bipolar cautery. A drain can be used optionally. Postoperative management includes the usual monitoring of the circulatory parameters, laboratory control, mobilization, and removal of the bladder catheter on the first postoperative day. Postoperative infusion and analgesic therapy were designed according to the individual needs of the patients.

The advantages of retroperitoneal LRN include faster access to the renal hilum, avoiding intraperitoneal irritation and less interference with ventilation and hemodynamic functions (Linhui et al. 2010). Disadvantages are difficulty in salvaging the kidney in the sack in the smaller work space as well as longer learning curve. The retroperitoneal LRN starts with the patient in lumbotomy position with a 2 cm incision in the posterior axillary line approx. 3 cm below the rib. After dissection of the fascia, the retroperitoneal space will be developed with the index finger, thereafter placing the balloon trocar and expanding the retroperitoneal space under view with the inserted camera and then removing the balloon and gas insufflation. After identification of the psoas muscle, the peritoneum will be pushed to medial. Hereafter, two additional ports in the midaxillary line above the iliac crest (12 mm) and below the tip of the 12th rib are inserted. The ureter is medial to the psoas muscle identified and afterwards dissected. Also in this technique, the ureter is used as a guide structure to the renal hilum. The kidney hilum is identified easily as dissection is continued proximally; however, the renal artery is exposed first, followed by the renal vein. Next, the renal artery is clipped by means of Hem-o-lok clips (four clips each) and transected between the clips. The renal vein is also clipped with Hem-o-lok and cut between the clips. Thereafter the following steps are taken: mobilization of the kidney on all sides, clipping of the ureter in the middle part, and retrieval of the kidney by means of an endobag via an extended trocar incision.

In the hand-assisted technique (HALN), a special hand port is inserted over the extension of the distal trocar section. Possible reported advantages of the HALN lie in the better tractile function and better control on the hilus. A disadvantage is higher costs. HALN is used for donor nephrectomy in some clinics as a HALDN. In doing so, the incision for the hand-held sport is then used for organ retrieval.

After the establishment of laparoscopy in the surgical treatment of renal tumors, more and more authors are now presenting their results using various modified techniques such as single-site laparoscopy (LESS), natural orifice transluminal endoscopy surgery (NOTES), or robot-assisted radical or partial nephrectomy. LESS and NOTES have their first steps behind them and are now reported with increasing frequency in smaller series of tumor and partial nephrectomies (Greco et al. 2012; Porpiglia et al. 2011). The main advantage is still to be seen in cosmetics. Morbidity and oncological safety must be assessed on the basis of larger reports.

Laparoscopic Partial Nephrectomy

Laparoscopic partial nephrectomy (LPN) is technically more challenging, and the technique is still evolving, particularly as the surgical indications are expanding. As in LRN, LPN can also be performed either transperitoneal, retroperitoneal, or hand assisted. However, as already mentioned above, the final choice of the type of approach is dictated by the tumor location and the surgeon preference. However, the transperitoneal approach is currently applied mainly for anterior and laterally located tumors as well as for larger or infiltrating tumors requiring heminephrectomy. While the obvious advantage of the retroperitoneal approach is direct access to the posterior and posteromedial renal masses, the limited retroperitoneal space and reduced triangulation make this approach technically more demanding. Further, in patients with previous abdominal surgery, the retroperitoneal approach for LPN might be considered (Breda et al. 2009). The operation room setup and the positioning of the patient are principally the same as in LRN. Also, the insertion and

position of the trocar ports and the access to the kidney and its vessels are similar to the steps already described above for LRN. Following inspection of the abdominal cavity for concomitant pathology, the peritoneum is incised along the line of Toldt and the colon reflected medially. After preparation of the renal hilum, the renal vessels are identified, and the warm ischemia is established by cross-clamping of the renal artery with a laparoscopic bulldog clamp. In selected cases with small exophytic peripheral tumors, a wedge resection can be performed. Then, the kidney is mobilized completely to allow exposure of the tumor lesion. If available, a laparoscopic ultrasound probe should be used to determine the line of incision and depth of tumor involvement. Tumor excision might be performed with monopolar scissor or a harmonic scalpel with a security margin of 3-5 mm. However, similar to the open partial nephrectomy, complete removal of entire malignant tissue with free resection boundaries is of utmost importance for the final oncological outcome. Therefore, the resection site is usually evaluated by means of frozen section analysis (FSA). The specimen will be entrapped into an endoscopic bag and retrieved later via a musclesplitting incision at a former port site in the lower abdomen. For hemostasis, the tumor bed is coagulated with an argon beamer and compression of the resection site can be achieved by renorrhaphy over a prefashioned bolster. Also, various methods of tissue sealing, for example, a gelatin matrix thrombin tissue sealant (Flowseal), can be applied. However, the achievement of hemostasis and closure of the renal parenchyma during an LPN continue to be important steps during the procedure. On the one hand, the laparoscopist is keen to reduce warm ischemia time (WIT) and, on the other hand, to secure adequate hemostasis and integrity of the collecting system. Clamping of the renal hilum with prolonged warm ischemia carries a potential risk for ischemic renal damage; hence, a WIT "cutoff point" of 30 min has conventionally been accepted as a safe limit for NSS (Desai et al. 2005a). Nevertheless, the true impact of warm ischemia on the long-term renal function continues to be evaluated, and the reported safe

mean WIT from so far published series varies from 20 min to 60 min (Wille et al. 2006; Haseebuddin et al. 2010). However, in small and peripherally located tumors, LPN can be accomplished in the absence of hilar control by novel mechanical and biological hemostatic aids.

Some centers with adequate expertise prefer to perform LPN in hand-assisted technique. **Handassisted partial nephrectomy (HALPN)** represents an attempt to combine the surgical advantages of laparoscopy with the hand control offered by open surgery. Hand-assisted laparoscopic partial nephrectomy allows the surgeon to place one hand in the abdomen while maintaining the pneumoperitoneum required for laparoscopy. The potential advantages of HALPN are better control of the renal pedicle, easier compression of renal parenchyma, hemostasis, as well as faster dissection and suturing while maintaining a less morbid incision.

Clinical Performance

Laparoscopic Radical Nephrectomy

In principle, laparoscopic radical nephrectomy has the same spectrum of complications as in open tumor nephrectomy. However, the functional advantages of minimally invasive surgery in renal surgery are particularly evident. In addition to cosmetics, reduced morbidity is also seen as a benefit of laparoscopic technology in comparison to open surgery (Burgess et al. 2007; Raghuram et al. 2005; Borin 2008). The avoidance of traumatic access is an advantage for patients; comparable perioperative data as well as the functional and oncological equivalence to open procedures are found abundantly in the literature (Hoda and Fornara 2012; Golombos et al. 2017). Data from the large series show that after laparoscopic nephrectomy, patients benefit from early mobilization, fewer painkillers, shorter hospitalization, and an early return to normal activities (Heuer et al. 2010; Liu et al. 2017). Many patients appreciate the faster convalescence with early return to home. Gabr et al. found in an analysis of their data from a series of 255 patients with LRN that the morbidity (complications and duration of hospitalization) of the LRN is not related to tumor characteristics (tumor size, etc.) but from general patient-related factors such as "body mass index" (BMI), age, and ASA score (Gabr et al. 2009a). The clinical-immunological advantages of laparoscopic nephrectomy have been demonstrated in the animal experiments and in-patient series (Sáenz et al. 2007; Duchene et al. 2008). It has been shown that the extent of operative trauma can significantly influence the systemic response of the organism (Duchene et al. 2008). The known humoral factors include immunologiparameters (inflammatory cal and antiinflammatory cytokines, stress factors, C-reactive proteins), hormonal parameters (cortisol, cytokines), and neurotransmitters (serotonin) (Fornara et al. 2000; Matsumoto et al. 2005).

Laparoscopic Partial Nephrectomy

Laparoscopic partial nephrectomy can be associated with some major urological complications including hemorrhage, urinary leak, and impaired renal function. Potential risk factors for complications during LPN may include patient's age and condition, increased blood loss, prolonged WIT, tumor location, and the presence of solitary functioning kidney (Eisenberg et al. 2010). As shown by several large prospective and retrospective series, the overall complication rate of LPN varies from 8% to 35%, which is in fact quite comparable to those from published open partial nephrectomy series (5%–38%) (Dominguez-Escrig et al. 2011). In particular, the rate of urinary leakage after LPN has been reported in a range from 2% to 9% (Choi et al. 2015; Stephenson et al. 2004). However, the tumor location and the impact of surgeon's experience have to be considered when reporting data on urinary leakage after LPN. For instance, a higher incidence of urinary leakage is reported for endophytic (26.3%) and hilar (50%) tumors compared with 6.1% in exophytic masses (Venkatesh et al. 2006). Further, the reported hemorrhagic complication rates after LPN range from 2% to 9%, with a reported blood transfusion rate ranging from 6% to 8%, respectively (Yin et al. 2009; Simmons 2007). With growing experience in surgical technique as well as the routine use of hilar clamping and renorrhaphic stiches, a positive impact on perioperative hemostasis during LPN is noticeable. However, the real impact of novel biological hemostatic agents still remains controversial. For instance, as Gill et al. compared the outcomes of LPN using Flowseal as sealant agent, they demonstrated a reduction in the overall (16% vs. 36.8%, P = 0.008) and hemorrhagic (3.2%) vs. 11.8%, P = 0.08) complication rates (Breda et al. 2007a; Gill et al. 2005). There is also controversial discussion about the impact of tumor size on the incidence of complications during LPN. Data from large retrospective multicenter series demonstrated for LPN in tumors >4 cm significantly higher mean operative time, blood loss, blood transfusion rate, and urinary leakage rate (Patard et al. 2007). However, in the same retrospective study, no significant differences were found in the overall complication rates or length of hospital stay (Patard et al. 2007) for tumors >4 cm. On the other hand, Porpiglia et al. showed in an assessment of the risk factors in tumors ranging from 1 cm to 6 cm that there is no correlation of tumor size with complications of LPN (Porpiglia et al. 2008a). The LPN is considered as nephron-sparing surgery, and the renal functional outcome after this procedure is of upmost importance (Volpe et al. 2015). Acute renal failure after LPN has been reported in the range of around 1% of the cases by large prospective and retrospective series (Scosyrev et al. 2014; Hung et al. 2013). Risk factors for poor renal functional outcomes following LPN, as measured by calculation of estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) obtained from the Modification of Diet in Renal Disease formula, include preoperative chronic kidney disease, advanced age with WIT > 30 min, reclamping of the renal artery, and a WIT >60 min (Zhang et al. 2016; Mir et al. 2015). Furthermore, when comparing the clinical results of retroperitoneal and transperitoneal approaches, the retroperitoneal approach was associated with a shorter warm ischemia and operating time, as well as shorter hospital stay

(Ng et al. 2005). However, no differences were reported in terms of blood loss, perioperative complications, and postoperative functional and histological outcomes.

Oncological Outcome

Laparoscopic Radical Nephrectomy

Laparoscopic tumor nephrectomy is considered an oncologically unproblematic procedure. It can be deduced from several studies that the local tumor control is as good as that of open surgery with tumor-specific 5-year survival rates of 88–98% (Colombo et al. 2008). In addition, the relapse-free and tumor-specific survival rates are comparable with those of open surgery (MacLennan et al. 2012a). Long-term observations show that perioperative and patient-related factors do not affect oncological results in either open or laparoscopic nephrectomy. Rather, the relapsefree and tumor-specific survival seem to depend on the status of pathologic parameters (histology, stage, grading, resection status) (Breda et al. 2007b). In the pioneering period of laparoscopy, when a significant endocavitary traumatization of the tumor occurred in the initial learning phase of the surgeon, a high incidence (20%) of port metastases was reported after laparoscopic interventions in visceral surgical and gynecological malignomas (Fornara et al. 2003). This complication has been significantly reduced with the accumulation of experience and improvement of the equipment such as the use of endoscopic bag and abandonment of intracorporeal morcellation. An increased hematogenic tumor cell scattering due to laparoscopy has not been demonstrated so far. However, it is presumed that tumor cell scattering in the context of oncological operations is essentially due to a mechanical tumor cell entrainment, which occurs only when the instruments come into direct contact with the tumor (Wind et al. 2009). Special care must be taken in laparoscopy for the removal of the tumor from the abdominal cavity, where an endoscopic bag should be used carefully and should not be broken during the maneuver. Taking into account all precautions,

the rate of implantation metastases can be reduced to the level which is also known from open surgery.

Laparoscopic Partial Nephrectomy

For cT1N0M0 renal tumors, LPN has similar oncologic outcomes in terms of positive surgical margins, local or distant recurrence rates, and cancer-specific survival to the OPN (Tan et al. 2011; Lane and Gill 2010; Gong et al. 2008). Also regarding the tumor size, a large retrospective analysis showed that positive surgical margins, local or distant recurrence rates, and cancer-specific survival were not significantly different in tumors ≤ 4 cm and >4 cm (Patard et al. 2007).

Robotic Renal Surgery

After the establishment of laparoscopy in the surgical treatment of renal tumors, reports of experiences with various modified techniques are now also increasing. The robot-assisted laparoscopy appears to offer a technical advantage in organpreserving interventions such as LPN or in reconstructive operations due to tridimensional vision, computer-aided elimination of tremor, and six degrees of freedom at the distal ends of instruments, which supposedly facilitate intracorporeal suturing and might potentially reduce the WIT. Although the previously reported experience with robot-assisted laparoscopy postulates an advantage with regard to reconstructive interventions, there are also some reports on robotassisted radical nephrectomy (RRN) available. For instance, Klingler et al. reported already in 2005 about the feasibility of the RRN for a small group of five patients (Klingler et al. 2005). In another study, this group compared RRN in six patients with laparoscopic (n = 33) and open (n = 18) radical nephrectomy (Nazemi et al. 2006). The robot group showed a relatively lower blood loss, but the operating time was significantly longer (345 min vs. 265 min). There was no statistically significant difference in operative parameters between robot-assisted and laparoscopic method. Thus, from the reported experience with robot-assisted radical nephrectomy, it can be concluded that RRN offers no substantial significant advantage compared to laparoscopic standard nephrectomy. However, also the problem of the high costs in acquisition and maintenance remains unchanged. On the other hand, the **robot-assisted laparoscopic partial nephrectomy (RLPN)** has recently taken root. Long-term data on oncological as well as functional results are still pending, but the present short- and midterm data correspond to those which we know from open and conventional laparoscopic partial nephrectomy (Spana et al. 2011; Wu et al. 2014; Xia et al. 2017; Choi et al. 2015).

Comparison of Surgical Methods

Unfortunately, randomized clinical trials (RCT) that directly compared open vs. laparoscopic vs. robotic-assisted approaches for renal surgery for their clinical efficacy and/or oncological safety are rarely available. In the literature, however, we would find mostly cohort studies and retrospective database reviews with low methodological quality.

ORN vs. LRN

No RCTs have so far assessed long-term oncological outcomes of laparoscopic vs. open radical nephrectomy. In the available cohort studies and retrospective database reviews, comparable oncological outcomes for LRN vs. ORN were found (Hemal et al. 2007; Jeon et al. 2011). In particular, no significant differences in CSS, PFS, and OS were found between LRN and ORN, not even for renal tumors \geq T2 (Hattori et al. 2009; Steinberg et al. 2004; Laird et al. 2015). Regarding the clinical efficacy, the available data from one RCT and some few retrospective studies showed significantly less perioperative blood loss, shorter duration of hospitalization, shorter convalescence time, and reduced analgesic use for the LRN group as compared with the ORN group (Hattori et al. 2009; Golombos et al. 2017; Gratzke et al.

2009). On the other hand, operation time was significantly shorter in the ORN groups. However, in all published studies, no difference was observed in the number of patients receiving blood transfusions, as well as in overall rate of complications. Further, very few studies have evaluated the postoperative QoL scores and found no difference between ORN and LRN (Gratzke et al. 2009). Furthermore, concerning the surgical technique, two RTCs compared the retroperitoneal vs. transperitoneal approach for RN and found similar oncological outcomes and no difference in patients' reported quality of life variables (Desai et al. 2005b; Nambirajan et al. 2004). Also, conventional LRN was compared to HALRN in one RCT, which showed shorter surgery time in the HALRN group, while length of hospitalization was shorter for the standard LRN cohort (Nadler et al. 2006). However, no difference was found in oncologic outcome parameters.

RN vs. PN

For comparison of oncological safety or clinical efficacy of RN vs. PN, irrespective of the surgical technique used, only one prospective RCT including patients with T1 stage RCC and some few retrospective series are available so far (Butler et al. 1995; D'Armiento et al. 1997; Lee et al. 2007; Van Poppel et al. 2011b). The main conclusion from these studies is that while there is no significant difference in survival parameters (CSS or OS) between the two methods, PN have demonstrated to better preserve general kidney function, thereby lowering the risk of development of metabolic or cardiovascular disorders. As a matter of fact, partial nephrectomy, particularly OPN, is associated with the most robust data regarding preservation of filtration function and the lowest risk of CKD (Patel et al. 2017; Minervini et al. 2014). Hence, in patients with preexisting CKD, PN is the treatment of choice to limit the risk of development of end-stage kidney failure which requires hemodialysis. In terms of clinical safety, one randomized study by the EORTC comparing RN to OPN for T1a stage RCC found a slightly higher rate of severe hemorrhage for OPN (3.1%

vs. 1.2%) and in addition a urinary leakage rate of 4.4% in OPN group (Van Poppel et al. 2007). Nevertheless, the overall complication differences were minimal between these two surgical techniques. However, other studies, mostly retrospective data reviews, found no difference in the length of hospital stay, mean intraoperative blood loss, or the transfusion rate (An et al. 2017; Shekarriz et al. 2002). Further, one study reported a longer operation time for OPN compared to RN, but this was not confirmed by others (Gabr et al. 2009b; MacLennan et al. 2012b).

OPN vs. LPN

Among available nephron-sparing surgical modalities, the open partial nephrectomy is considered as standard of care in the treatment of localized RCC given its broad application and the most substantial supporting body of data. However, with rapid and progressive improvements in minimally invasive technologies and expanding laparoscopic surgical expertise, LPN continues to develop as a viable alternative to OPN. Nevertheless, also for comparison of OPN vs. LPN, there is a lack of randomized clinical trials and the available evidence is based largely on reported nonrandomized and retrospective comparative studies. Regarding oncologic safety, data from large published series have demonstrated comparable oncological outcomes for LPN and OPN, with a 5-year overall and cancerspecific survival rate of 86% and 100%, respectively (Gong et al. 2008; Marszalek et al. 2009; Lane and Gill 2007). Also, in centers with laparoscopic expertise, no difference in PFS was found between OPN and LPN (Lane and Gill 2007; Gill et al. 2007). Also, the rate of positive margin (0-3.6%) and local recurrence rates (0-2%) seem to be quite comparable to those reported in open series ranging from 0% to 14% and 0% to 10%, respectively (Porpiglia et al. 2008b; Aron and Gill 2007; Marszalek et al. 2012). As for clinical safety, reports from large series showed that the mean estimated blood loss was lower with the LPN group, while surgical time was generally longer in the LPN group and warm ischemia time is shorter in the OPN group (Marszalek et al. 2009; Gill et al. 2007; Porpiglia et al. 2016; Muramaki et al. 2013). Further, as reported by Gill et al. from a comparative series of 1800 patients with a single renal tumor ≤ 7 cm undergoing OPN (n = 1028) or LPN (n = 771), the incidence of intraoperative complications was comparable in both groups (Gill et al. 2007). However, LPN was associated with more immediate postoperative complications, particularly urological, and an increased number of subsequent procedures. In conclusion, a randomized clinical trial is needed to validate and compare the advantages and disadvantages of LPN over OPN. In the meantime, the potential benefits of minimally invasive surgery must be weighed against the possible higher risk of complications and the possibility of longer periods of ischemia.

Vena Cava Tumor Thrombus

Background

A special feature of renal cell carcinoma is the potential to grow into the renal vein and inferior vena cava (IVC). This accounts for approx. 4–10% of RCC at presentation (Ferlay et al. 2013). The treatment of choice has been radical nephrectomy with thrombectomy. The aggressive surgical approach is widely accepted as the default management option as systemic therapy has shown limited effect on tumor thrombus growth. There is a variety of surgical strategies depending on the level of tumor thrombus extension. Regarding tumor thrombus extension, several stratification systems exist (Bissada et al. 2003). Table 1 gives an overview of the most frequently used classification systems.

Surgical Techniques

Based on expert opinion, for tumor thrombus limited to the renal vein, minimal modifications of the standard surgical approach are required. The tumor can be milked easily deeper into the renal vein and a vascular clamp be applied. Usually, the IVC is

	Renal vein	Infrahepa	tic	Above the liver edge but below the hepatic vein	Hepatic IVC	Suprahepatic infradiaphragmatic	Suprahepatic supradiaphragmatic	Atrium
		IVC <2 cm above the renal vein	IVC >2 cm above the renal vein					
Ciancio	Ι	II		IIIa	IIIb	IIIc	IIId	IV
Moinzadeh		Ι					II	III
Neves	0	Ι	II			III	IV	
Novick	Ι	II					III	IV
Hinman	Ι	II					III	
AJCC, UICC 2010	T3a	T3b					ТЗс	

 Table 1
 Various classification systems

IVC inferior vena cava, *AJCC* American Joint Committee on Cancer, *UICC* Union Internationale Contre le Cancer References: Ciancio et al. (2010), Moinzadeh and Libertino (2004), Neves and Zincke (1987), Novick et al. (1989), and Hinman (1998)

kept intact. In case the tumor verges on the IVC, a Satinsky clamp is applied embedding the complete renal vein. After excision, the caval defect is oversewn with running sutures.

Proximal and distal VCI control is required on level II tumors. In addition, the contralateral renal vein must be controlled with tourniquets during resection. After tumor thrombus removal, the CVI lumen is flushed and should be inspected for residual tumor fragments. In most cases, the CVI can be closed by running suture. In case of bigger defects, caval patches must be used. Importantly, as the last suture is tightened, the distal clamp is released to remove retained air.

Class III tumors usually require vascular bypass although conventional techniques are described (Mandhani et al. 2015). Veno-venous bypass is usually sufficient, but cardiopulmonary bypass with circulatory arrest and profound hypothermia can also be used. A mobilization of the liver is mostly required to gain additional exposure. Once adequate vascular control is obtained, cavotomy and vena caval reconstruction are completed as described for level II tumors. A carciopulmonary bypass and circulatory arrest during resection is necessary when treating level IV tumor thrombus. The approach is challenging and requires a multidisciplinary team of thoracic and abdominal surgeons as well as urologists. The abdominal part of the surgery is as described for level III tumors.

Prognostic Factors

Various prognostic factors have been identified:

• Tumor Thrombus Level

Pathological stage has been shown to be the most important prognostic factor in RCC, but the impact of the tumor thrombus level on survival remains under debate. In an attempt to evaluate the survival prediction accuracy of the AJCC/UICC staging system (version 2009), the tumor thrombus level was reported to be an independent predictor of survival (pT3a 43.2 months vs. pT3b 37.3 months vs. pT3c 22.2 months) (Blute et al. 2004). Metastasis

The presence of metastasis has been reported to be strong predictor of survival in RCC with venous extension regardless of tumor thrombus level (Mandhani et al. 2015; Martinez-Salamanca et al. 2011; Gettman et al. 2003).

Histological RCC Subtypes

Data is sparse in respect of survival outcomes in correlation with histological subtypes and additional tumor thrombus. One study showed that patients with papillary histology had significant worse outcomes and higher tumor thrombus levels when compared to other subtypes (Spiess et al. 2012). The 5-year cancer-specific survival was 59.5%, 54.8%, and 36.8% for chromophobe, clear-cell, and papillary subtypes.

Perioperative Complications

Radical nephrectomy in combination with tumor thrombectomy has been shown to be associated with high morbidity (up to 70%) and mortality (up to 16%) rates depending on the extent of tumor thrombus (Gettman et al. 2003; Tilki et al. 2014; Sosa et al. 1984). Some factors seem to increase perioperative morbidity: patient comorbid conditions, performance status, distant metastatic spread, and tumor thrombus extension above the diaphragm.

Survival

There is limited data on survival. Disease-free 5-year survival was reported between 35% and 55% influenced by stage and grade of tumor rather than level of thrombus (Almgard et al. 1973; Zielinski et al. 2000). Five-year overall survival rates range between 47% and 63% not affected by tumor thrombus extent (Almgard et al. 1973; Zielinski et al. 2000; Hatcher et al. 1991).

References

- Almgard LE, Fernstrom I, Haverling M, Ljungqvist A. Treatment of renal adenocarcinoma by embolic occlusion of the renal circulation. Br J Urol. 1973;45 (5):474–9.
- An JY, Ball MW, Gorin MA, Hong JJ, Johnson MH, Pavlovich CP, Allaf ME, Pierorazio PM. Partial vs radical nephrectomy for T1-T2 renal masses in the elderly: comparison of complications, renal function, and oncologic outcomes. Urology. 2017;100:151–7.
- Aron M, Gill IS. Minimally invasive nephron-sparing surgery (MINSS) for renal tumours part I: laparoscopic partial nephrectomy. Eur Urol. 2007;51(2):337–46.
- Bissada NK, Yakout HH, Babanouri A, Elsalamony T, Fahmy W, Gunham M, et al. Long-term experience with management of renal cell carcinoma involving the inferior vena cava. Urology. 2003;61(1):89–92.
- Blute ML, Leibovich BC, Lohse CM, Cheville JC, Zincke H. The Mayo Clinic experience with surgical management, complications and outcome for patients with renal cell carcinoma and venous tumour thrombus. BJU Int. 2004;94(1):33–41.
- Borin JF. Laparoscopic radical nephrectomy: long-term outcomes. Curr Opin Urol. 2008;18(2):139–44.
- Breda A, Stepanian SV, Lam JS, Liao JC, Gill IS, Colombo JR, Guazzoni G, Stifelman MD, Perry KT, Celia A, Breda G, Fornara P, Jackman SV, Rosales A, Palou J, Grasso M, Pansadoro V, Disanto V, Porpiglia F, Milani C, Abbou CC, Gaston R, Janetschek G, Soomro NA, De la Rosette JJ, Laguna PM, Schulam PG. Use of haemostatic agents and glues during laparoscopic partial nephrectomy: a multi-institutional survey from the United States and Europe of 1347 cases. Eur Urol. 2007a;52:798–803.
- Breda A, Stepanian SV, Liao J, et al. Positive margins in laparoscopic partial nephrectomy in 855 cases: a multiinstitutional survey from the United States and Europe. J Urol. 2007b;178(1):47–50.
- Breda A, Finelli A, Janetschek G, et al. Complications of laparoscopic surgery for renal masses: prevention, management, and comparison with the open experience. Eur Urol. 2009;55(4):836–50.
- Burgess NA, Koo BC, Calvert RC, et al. Randomized trial of laparoscopic v open nephrectomy. J Endourol. 2007;21:610–3.
- Butler BP, et al. Management of small unilateral renal cell carcinomas: radical versus nephron sparing surgery. Urology. 1995;45:34.
- Choi JE, et al. Comparison of perioperative outcomes between robotic and laparoscopic partial nephrectomy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur Urol. 2015;67:891.
- Ciancio G, Shirodkar SP, Soloway MS, Livingstone AS, Barron M, Salerno TA. Renal carcinoma with supradiaphragmatic tumor thrombus: avoiding sternotomy and cardiopulmonary bypass. Ann Thorac Surg. 2010;89:505–10.

- Clayman RV, Kavoussi LR, Soper NJ. Laparoscopic nephrectomy: initial case report. J Urol. 1991;146:278–82.
- Colombo JR Jr, Haber GP, Jelovsek JE, et al. Seven years after laparoscopic radical nephrectomy: oncologic and renal functional outcomes. Urology. 2008;71(6):1149–54.
- D'Armiento M, et al. Elective conservative surgery for renal carcinoma versus radical nephrectomy: a prospective study. Br J Urol. 1997;79:15.
- Dash A, Vickers AJ, Schachter LR. Comparison of outcomes in elective partial vs. radical nephrectomy for clear cell renal cell carcinoma of 4 to 7 cm. BJU Int. 2006;97:939.
- Desai MM, Ramani AP, Spaliviero M, Rybicki L, Kaouk JH. The impact of warm ischaemia on renal function after laparoscopic partial nephrectomy. BJU Int. 2005a;95:377–83.
- Desai MM, et al. Prospective randomized comparison of transperitoneal versus retroperitoneal laparoscopic radical nephrectomy. J Urol. 2005b;173:38.
- Dominguez-Escrig JL, Vasdev N, O'Riordon A, Soomro N. Laparoscopic partial nephrectomy: technical considerations and an update. J Minim Access Surg. 2011;7 (4):205–21.
- Duchene DA, Gallagher BL, Ratliff TL, Winfield HN. Systemic and cell-specific immune response to laparoscopic and open nephrectomy in porcine model. J Endourol. 2008;22(1):113–20.
- Eisenberg MS, Brandina R, Gill IS. Current status of laparoscopic partial nephrectomy. Curr Opin Urol. 2010;20(5):365–70.
- Ferlay J, Steliarova-Foucher E, Lortet-Tieulent J, Rosso S, Coebergh JW, Comber H, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality patterns in Europe: estimates for 40 countries in 2012. Eur J Cancer. 2013;49(6):1374–403.
- Fornara P, Doehn C, Seyfarth M, Jocham D. Why is laparoscopy minimally invasive? Eur Urol. 2000;37:241–50.
- Fornara P, Zacharias M, Wagner S. Port-site metastases: fact or fiction? Urol Int. 2003;71(2):136–42.
- Gabr AH, Gdor Y, Strope SA, et al. Patient and pathologic correlates with perioperative and long-term outcomes of laparoscopic radical nephrectomy. Urology. 2009a;74(3):635–40.
- Gabr AH, et al. Approach and specimen handling do not influence oncological perioperative and long-term outcomes after laparoscopic radical nephrectomy. J Urol. 2009b;182:874.
- Gettman MT, Boelter CW, Cheville JC, Zincke H, Bryant SC, Blute ML. Charlson co-morbidity index as a predictor of outcome after surgery for renal cell carcinoma with renal vein, vena cava or right atrium extension. J Urol. 2003;169(4):1282–6.
- Gill IS, Ramani AP, Spaliviero M, Xu M, Finelli A, Kaouk JH, Desai MM. Improved hemostasis during laparoscopic partial nephrectomy using gelatin matrix thrombin sealant. Urology. 2005;65(3):463–6.
- Gill IS, et al. Comparison of 1,800 laparoscopic and open partial nephrectomies for single renal tumors. J Urol. 2007;178:41–6.

- Golombos DM, Chughtai B, Trinh QD, Thomas D, Mao J, Te A, O'Malley P, Scherr DS, Del Pizzo J, Hu JC, Sedrakyan A. Minimally invasive vs open nephrectomy in the modern era: does approach matter? World J Urol. 2017. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00345-017-2040-6.
- Gong EM, et al. Comparison of laparoscopic and open partial nephrectomy in clinical T1a renal tumors. J Endourol. 2008;22:953.
- Gratzke C, et al. Quality of life and perioperative outcomes after retroperitoneoscopic radical nephrectomy (RN), open RN and nephron-sparing surgery in patients with renal cell carcinoma. BJU Int. 2009;104:470.
- Greco F, Veneziano D, Wagner S, Kawan F, Mohammed N, Hoda MR, Fornara P. Laparoendoscopic single-site radical nephrectomy for renal cancer: technique and surgical outcomes. Eur Urol. 2012;62(1):168–74.
- Haseebuddin M, Benway BM, Cabello JM, Bhayani SB. Robot-assisted partial nephrectomy: evaluation of learning curve for an experienced renal surgeon. J Endourol. 2010;24:57–61.
- Hatcher PA, Anderson EE, Paulson DF, Carson CC, Robertson JE. Surgical management and prognosis of renal cell carcinoma invading the vena cava. J Urol. 1991;145(1):20–3. discussion 3-4
- Hattori R, et al. Laparoscopic radical nephrectomy for large renal-cell carcinomas. J Endourol. 2009;23: 1523.
- Hemal AK, Kumar A, Kumar R, et al. Laparoscopic versus open radical nephrectomy for large renal tumors: a long-term prospective comparison. J Urol. 2007; 177:862–6.
- Heuer R, Gill IS, Guazzoni G, et al. A critical analysis of the actual role of minimally invasive surgery and active surveillance for kidney cancer. Eur Urol. 2010;57:223–32.
- Hinman F. Atlas of urologic surgery. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: WB Saunders Co; 1998. p. 1172.
- Hoda MR, Fornara P. Nephrectomy-pro laparoscopic. Urologe. 2012;51:658–65.
- Hung AJ, Cai J, Simmons MN, et al. "Trifecta" in partial nephrectomy. J Urol. 2013;189:36.
- Jeon SH, et al. Comparison of laparoscopic versus open radical nephrectomy for large renal tumors: a retrospective analysis of multi-center results. BJU Int. 2011; 107:817.
- Klingler DW, Hemstreet GP, Balaji KC. Feasibility of robotic radical nephrectomy – initial results of singleinstitution pilot study. Urology. 2005;65(6):1086–9.
- Laird A, et al. Matched pair analysis of laparoscopic versus open radical nephrectomy for the treatment of T3 renal cell carcinoma. World J Urol. 2015;33:25.
- Lane BR, Gill I. 5-Year outcomes of laparoscopic partial nephrectomy. J Urol. 2007;177:70–4.
- Lane BR, Gill IS. 7-year oncological outcomes after laparoscopic and open partial nephrectomy. J Urol. 2010; 183:473.
- Lee JH, et al. Comparison of the surgical outcome and renal function between radical and nephron sparing

surgery for renal cell carcinomas. Korean J Urol. 2007;48(7):671.

- Linhui W, Liang W, Yang Q, et al. Retroperitoneal laparoscopic and open radical nephrectomy. J Endourol. 2010;23(9):1509–12.
- Liu G, Ma Y, Wang S, Han X, Gao D. Laparoscopic versus open radical nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Transl Oncol. 2017;10(4):501–10.
- Ljungberg B, Albiges L, Bensalah K, Bex A, Giles RH, Hora M, Kuczyk MA, Lam T, Marconi L, Merseburger AS, Powles T, Staehler M, Volpe A. EAU guidelines on renal cell carcinoma. 2017 update. 2017. www.uroweb.org
- MacLennan S, Imamura M, Lapitan MC, Omar MI, Lam TB, Hilvano-Cabungcal AM, Royle P, Stewart F, MacLennan G, MacLennan SJ, Canfield SE, McClinton S, Griffiths TR, Ljungberg B, N'Dow J, UCAN Systematic Review Reference Group, EAU Renal Cancer Guideline Panel. Systematic review of oncological outcomes following surgical management of localised renal cancer. Eur Urol. 2012a;61(5):972–93.
- MacLennan S, Imamura M, Lapitan MC, Omar MI, Lam TB, Hilvano-Cabungcal AM, Royle P, Stewart F, MacLennan G, MacLennan SJ, Dahm P, Canfield SE, McClinton S, Griffiths TR, Ljungberg B, N'Dow J, UCAN Systematic Review Reference Group, EAU Renal Cancer Guideline Panel. Systematic review of perioperative and quality-of-life outcomes following surgical management of localised renal cancer. Eur Urol. 2012b;62(6):1097–117.
- Mandhani A, Patidar N, Aga P, Pande S, Tewari P. A new classification of inferior vena cava thrombus in renal cell carcinoma could define the need for cardiopulmonary or venovenous bypass. Ind J Urol. 2015;31(4): 327–32.
- Marszalek M, et al. Laparoscopic and open partial nephrectomy: a matched-pair comparison of 200 patients. Eur Urol. 2009;55:1171.
- Marszalek M, Carini M, Chlosta P, Jeschke K, Kirkali Z, Knüchel R, Madersbacher S, Patard JJ, Van Poppel H. Positive surgical margins after nephron-sparing surgery. Eur Urol. 2012;61(4):757–63.
- Martin GL, Castle EP, Martin AD, et al. Outcomes of laparoscopic radical nephrectomy in the setting of vena caval and renal vein thrombus: seven-year experience. J Endourol. 2008;22:1681–5.
- Martinez-Salamanca JI, Huang WC, Millan I, Bertini R, Bianco FJ, Carballido JA, et al. Prognostic impact of the 2009 UICC/AJCC TNM staging system for renal cell carcinoma with venous extension. Eur Urol. 2011;59(1):120–7.
- Matsumoto ED, Margulis V, Tunc L, et al. Cytokine response to surgical stress: comparison of pure laparoscopic, hand-assisted laparoscopic, and open nephrectomy. J Endourol. 2005;19(9):1140–5.
- Mattar K, Finelli A. Expanding the indications for laparoscopic radical nephrectomy. Curr Opin Urol. 2007; 17(2):88–92.
- Minervini A, Siena G, Antonelli A, Bianchi G, Bocciardi AM, Cosciani Cunico S, Ficarra V, Fiori C, Fusco F, Mari A, Martorana G, Medica M, Mirone V, Morgia G,

- Porpiglia F, Rocco F, Rovereto B, Schiavina R, Simeone C, Terrone C, Volpe A, Carini M, Serni S, Members of the RECORd Project-LUNA Foundation. Open versus laparoscopic partial nephrectomy for clinical T1a renal masses: a matched-pair comparison of 280 patients with TRIFECTA outcomes (RECORd Project). World J Urol. 2014;32(1):257–63.
- Mir MC, Ercole C, Takagi T, et al. Decline in renal function after partial nephrectomy: etiology and prevention. J Urol. 2015;193:1889.
- Moinzadeh A, Libertino JA. Prognostic significance of tumor thrombus level in patients with renal cell carcinoma and venous tumor thrombus extension. Is all T3b the same? J Urol. 2004;171:598–601.
- Muramaki M, et al. Prognostic factors influencing postoperative development of chronic kidney disease in patients with small renal tumors who underwent partial nephrectomy. Curr Urol. 2013;6:129.
- Nadler RB, et al. A prospective study of laparoscopic radical nephrectomy for T1 tumors is transperitoneal, retroperitoneal or hand assisted the best approach? J Urol. 2006;175:1230.
- Nambirajan T, et al. Prospective, randomized controlled study: transperitoneal laparoscopic versus retroperitoneoscopic radical nephrectomy. Urology. 2004;64:919.
- Nazemi T, Galich A, Sterrett S, et al. Radical nephrectomy performed by open, laparoscopy with or without handassistance or robotic methods by the same surgeon produces comparable perioperative results. Int Braz J Urol. 2006;32(1):15–22.
- Neves RJ, Zincke H. Surgical treatment of renal cancer with vena cava extension. Br J Urol. 1987; 59:390–5.
- Ng CS, Ramani AP, Steinberg AP, Spaliviero M, Abreu SC, Kaouk JH, et al. Transperitoneal versus retroperitoneal laparoscopic partial nephrectomy: patient selection and perioperative outcomes. J Urol. 2005;174:846–9.
- Novick AC, Streem SB, Pontes E. Stewart's operative urology. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: Williams and Wilkins; 1989.
- Patard JJ, Crepel M, Lam JS, Bellec L, Albouy B, Lopes D, et al. Morbidity and clinical outcome of nephronsparing surgery in relation to tumour size and indication. Eur Urol. 2007;52:148–54.
- Patel HD, Pierorazio PM, Johnson MH, Sharma R, Iyoha E, Allaf ME, Bass EB, Sozio SM. Renal functional outcomes after surgery, ablation, and active surveillance of localized renal tumors: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. 2017; pii: CJN. 11941116. https://doi.org/10.2215/CJN.11941116
- Porpiglia FVA, Billia M, Renard J, Scarpa RM. Assessment of risk factors for complications of laparoscopic partial nephrectomy. Eur Urol. 2008a; 53:590–6.
- Porpiglia F, Volpe A, Billia M, Scarpa RM. Laparoscopic versus open partial nephrectomy: analysis of the current literature. Eur Urol. 2008b;53(4):732–42.
- Porpiglia F, Fiori C, Morra I, Scarpa RM. Transvaginal natural orifice transluminal endoscopic surgery-

assisted minilaparoscopic nephrectomy: a step towards scarless surgery. Eur Urol. 2011;60(4):862–6.

- Porpiglia F, Mari A, Bertolo R, Antonelli A, Bianchi G, Fidanza F, Fiori C, Furlan M, Morgia G, Novara G, Rocco B, Rovereto B, Serni S, Simeone C, Carini M, Minervini A. Partial nephrectomy in clinical T1b renal tumors: multicenter comparative study of open, laparoscopic and robot-assisted approach (the RECORd Project). Urology. 2016;89:45–51.
- Raghuram S, Godbole HC, Dasgupta P. Laparoscopic nephrectomy: the new gold standard? Int J Clin Pract. 2005;59:128–9.
- Sáenz J, Asuero MS, Villafruela J, et al. Immunohumoral response during laparoscopic and open living donor nephrectomy: an experimental model. Transplant Proc. 2007;39(7):2102–4.
- Scosyrev E, Messing EM, Sylvester R, et al. Renal function after nephron-sparing surgery versus radical nephrectomy: results from EORTC randomized trial 30904. Eur Urol. 2014;65:372.
- Shekarriz B, et al. Comparison of costs and complications of radical and partial nephrectomy for treatment of localized renal cell carcinoma. Urology. 2002;59:211.
- Simmons MN. Decreased complications of contemporary laparoscopic partial nephrectomy: use of a standardized reporting system. J Urol. 2007;177:2067–73.
- Sosa RE, Muecke EC, Vaughan ED Jr, McCarron JP Jr. Renal cell carcinoma extending into the inferior vena cava: the prognostic significance of the level of vena caval involvement. J Urol. 1984;132(6):1097–100.
- Spana G, Haber GP, Dulabon LM, et al. Complications after robotic partial nephrectomy at centers of excellence: multi-institutional analysis of 450 cases. J Urol. 2011;186(2):417–21.
- Spiess PE, Kurian T, Lin HY, Rawal B, Kim T, Sexton WJ, et al. Preoperative metastatic status, level of thrombus and body mass index predict overall survival in patients undergoing nephrectomy and inferior vena cava thrombectomy. BJU Int. 2012;110(11 Pt B):E470–4.
- Sprenkle PC, Power N, Ghoneim T, et al. Comparison of open and minimally invasive partial nephrectomy for renal tumors 4–7 cm. Eur Urol. 2012;61(3):517–8.
- Steinberg AP, et al. Laparoscopic radical nephrectomy for large (greater than 7 cm, T2) renal tumors. J Urol. 2004;172:2172.
- Stephenson AJ, Snyder ME, Russo P. Complications of radical and partial nephrectomy in a large contemporary cohort. J Urol. 2004;171:130–4.
- Sun M, Bianchi M, Trinh QD, et al. Hospital volume is a determinant of postoperative complications, blood transfusion and length of stay after radical or partial nephrectomy. J Urol. 2012;187(2):405–10.
- Tan H-J, Wolf JS, Ye Z, et al. Population-level comparative effectiveness of laparoscopic versus open radical nephrectomy for patients with kidney cancer. Cancer. 2011;117:4184.

- Tilki D, Nguyen HG, Dall'Era MA, Bertini R, Carballido JA, Chromecki T, et al. Impact of histologic subtype on cancer-specific survival in patients with renal cell carcinoma and tumor thrombus. Eur Urol. 2014;66(3):577–83.
- Van Poppel H, Pozzo LD, Albrecht W, Matveev V, Bono A, Borkowski A, et al. A prospective randomized EORTC intergroup phase 3 study comparing the complications of elective nephron-sparing surgery and radical nephrectomy for low-stage renal cell carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2007;51:1606.
- Van Poppel H, Becker F, Cadeddu JA, et al. Treatment of localised renal cell carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2011a; 60(4):662–72.
- Van Poppel H, et al. A prospective, randomised EORTC intergroup phase 3 study comparing the oncologic outcome of elective nephron-sparing surgery and radical nephrectomy for low-stage renal cell carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2011b;59:543.
- Venkatesh RW, Ames CD, Figenshau SR, Sundaram CP, Andriole GL, Clayman RV, et al. Laparoscopic partial nephrectomy for renal masses: effect of tumor location. Urology. 2006;67:1169–74.
- Volpe A, Blute ML, Ficarra V, et al. Renal ischemia and function after partial nephrectomy: a collaborative review of the literature. Eur Urol. 2015;68:61.
- Wille AH, Roigas J, Loening SA, Deger S. Laparoscopic partial nephrectomy in renal cell cancer – results and reproducibility by different surgeons in a high volume laparoscopic center. Eur Urol. 2006;49:337–42.
- Wind J, Tuynman JB, Tibbe AG, et al. Circulating tumour cells during laparoscopic and open surgery for primary colonic cancer in portal and peripheral blood. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2009;35(9):942–50.
- Wu Z, Li M, Liu B, Cai C, Ye H, Lv C, Yang Q, Sheng J, Song S, Qu L, Xiao L, Sun Y, Wang L. Robotic versus open partial nephrectomy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2014;9(4):e94878.
- Xia L, Wang X, Xu T, Guzzo TJ. Systematic review and meta-analysis of comparative studies reporting perioperative outcomes of robot-assisted partial nephrectomy versus open partial nephrectomy. J Endourol. 2017. https://doi.org/10.1089/end.2016.0351.
- Yin M, Yang XQ, Li RB, Yang YQ, Yang M. Retroperitoneal laparoscopic nephron-sparing surgery for renal tumors. Zhonghua Yi Xue Za Zhi. 2009;89:1983–5.
- Zhang Z, Zhao J, Dong W, Remer E, Li J, Demirjian S, Zabell J, Campbell SC. Acute kidney injury after partial nephrectomy: role of parenchymal mass reduction and ischemia and impact on subsequent functional recovery. Eur Urol. 2016;69(4):745–52.
- Zielinski H, Szmigielski S, Petrovich Z. Comparison of preoperative embolization followed by radical nephrectomy with radical nephrectomy alone for renal cell carcinoma. Am J Clin Oncol. 2000;23(1):6–12.



Systemic and Sequential Therapy in Advanced Renal Cell Carcinoma

Viktor Grünwald and Mareike Hornig

Contents

Introduction	596
The General Approach to a Patient with Advanced Renal Cell Carcinoma	597
Surgical Treatment	597
Histology	597
Adjuvant Therapy	598
Metastatic Disease: Systemic Treatment	599
Prognostic Scores	599
Start of Medical Treatment	599
Guidelines for Medical Treatment	600
Treatment Algorithms	600
First Line (See Tables 3 and 4)	604
Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitors	604
Monoclonal Antibodies	605
mTOR Inhibitors	606
Second Line (See Tables 3 and 5)	606
Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitors	606
Third-Generation TKIs	607
Immunotherapy	608
mTOR Inhibition	609
Further-Line Treatment	609
Recommendations	610
Summary	610
References	611

Abstract

V. Grünwald (🖂) · M. Hornig

Department for Hematology, Hemostaseology, Oncology and Stem Cell Transplantation, Hannover Medical School, Hannover, Lower Saxony, Germany e-mail: Gruenwald.Viktor@mh-hannover.de; Hornig. Mareike@mh-hannover.de The systemic and sequential therapy of locally advanced or metastatic renal cell carcinoma (mRCC) was revolutionized in the past decade with the introduction of specific targeted agents, directed against pathways crucial for tumor growth and metastatic activity.

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_64 Randomized controlled clinical trials testing specific inhibitors, i.e., for the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF)/VEGF receptor or mechanistic (mammalian) target of rapamycin (mTOR) pathway, showed superior efficacy for these novel agents in mRCC patients, but its effect on overall survival (OS) has been questioned because only few studies showed OS improvement.

The introduction of several agents to the repertory of accessible drugs in mRCC led to the establishment of a sequential therapy consisting of VEGF-antibody bevacizumab; tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) pazopanib, sunitinib, axitinib, and sorafenib; and mTOR inhibitors temsirolimus and everolimus. Several studies addressed the issue of how best to arrange the available agents depending on tumor histology, former treatment response, as well as individual patient status and comorbidities. However, no specific sequence could be identified, and the continuous treatment with the sequential use of these agents remains the standard of care (SOC).

Nowadays, another set of new agents, namely, nivolumab, as immune checkpoint inhibitor, and cabozantinib and lenvatinib as third-generation TKIs, enrich the field of cancer therapeutics. Interestingly, the introduction of these novel agents to the field of mRCC was associated with an increase of overall survival in these studies – an observation which rarely occurred during the past.

Introduction

The systemic treatment of renal cell carcinoma (RCC) was subject to major changes in the past decade, not to talk about a revolution in this field. For a long time, locally advanced (la) and/or metastatic (m)RCC was considered an incurable disease with no or low chances for median or longterm survival. In fact, in some clinical studies, the overall survival of mRCC patients still remains lower than expected, yet there is a clear success in terms of prolonging progression-free survival in mRCC patients, thanks to sequential therapeutic options. For some patients, life expectancy could probably be doubled or even tripled by sequential use of currently available agents.

Only one decade ago, systemic therapy in mRCC consisted mainly of immune stimulation via application of interleukin (IL)-2 or interferon (IFN)-alpha (α) (Negrier et al. 2002). With the use of cytokines as palliative treatment, an improvement of the median OS to 13.3 months was achieved (Coppin et al. 2004). However, despite the 3-month improvement in median OS, the response rate remained limited, and most benefit was derived in asymptomatic patients with favorable metastatic sites. But patients who achieved a tumor response were associated with long-term disease control and survival, respectively (Hughes et al. 2015).

The role of chemotherapy in the context of cytokine treatment was explored in numerous studies. But it was not until recently that randomized clinical trial with proper statistics was able to clarify that chemoimmunotherapy does not provide additional benefit and should not be used in clinical practice (Gore et al. 2010). Twenty-eight percent of these patients received targeted therapies in subsequent lines of therapy, which may have led to a median OS of 19 months in this study, which is higher compared to historical control from the cytokine era.

Only recently, laboratory studies about tumor biology and mechanisms of growth and metastatic activity led to the development of a whole new world of therapeutic weapons against specific tumor targets. The so-called targeted therapy consists of a range of agents, designed to specifically inhibit cellular pathways crucial for tumor growth and survival.

RCC is a highly vascularized tumor, its growth and survival crucially depending on neovascularization and endothelial activation in the tumor milieu. This activation is mainly based on receptor tyrosine kinase activity on endothelial cells. The identification of the vascular endothelial growth factor receptor (VEGFR) as a key driver in RCC was made on the basis of disruption of the von Hippel-Lindau (vHL) function via the hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF) in clear cell RCC (CWM et al. 2007). Based on this molecular event, overexpression of VEGF occurs in the tumor and drives the characteristic highly vascular tumor. This observation has led to the clinical development of VEGFR inhibitors, mainly as tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) blocking a spectrum of tyrosine kinases, including the VEGFR (Coppin et al. 2008). Besides, the mTOR pathway could be identified, also triggering HIF-induced secretion of VEGF as well as genetic modifications inducing cell growth, proliferation, and survival of cancer cells. Inhibition of the mTOR pathway is clinically relevant yet ranging below the efficacy of VEGF-targeting therapies. Combining and sequentially using both mechanisms of action were since then assessed in clinical trials and routine clinical practice, since recommendations for treatment in la/mRCC are still subject to uncertainties and regularly remodeled based on actual clinical trials and mechanistic insights into tumor survival, development, and resistance mechanisms.

Of note though, these agents were able to improve efficacy of systemic treatment with median progression-free survival (PFS) in the range of 8-11 months (Motzer et al. 2009, 2013a), encouraging the pharmaceutical and clinical world to remain on the track of targeted therapy while improving individual patient's outcome by defining the best sequence and choice of agent in clinical studies. The optimal placement and long-term effect of immunotherapy (i.e., programmed cell death protein (PD)-1 inhibition) remain to be determined, as this option is thought to induce long-term response and possible cure in a fraction of metastatic patients. Whether this might be best achieved via combinations with other immunotherapeutics or targeted agents is a main focus of current research and might become clinical reality in the near future.

Treatment recommendations are regularly updated and published by international committees and cancer societies. Knowledge about basic molecular findings in RCC, treatmentrelated remodeling of tumor gene expression, and especially modifications in the initiation of neovascularization, as well as clinical evidence about durations of response, cases of primary resistance, and response to differing sequences of treatment with targeting agents, continuously improve or at least change our view and understanding of treatment and biology of RCC.

The General Approach to a Patient with Advanced Renal Cell Carcinoma

With the invasion into the Gerota fascia and/or presence of distant metastasis, renal cell carcinoma is classified as stage IV. Primary treatment options for stage IV include systemic therapy as well as cytoreductive therapeutic advances, i.e., surgical resection of primary tumor and/or metastases. An individual approach should be made in order to address the best treatment option for the patient, which may consist of local therapy and/or medical treatment.

Surgical Treatment

In patients with oligometastatic disease or advanced renal cell carcinoma, nephrectomy and surgical metastasectomy should always be discussed if patients are symptomatic or the intervention is possibly conferring to a better prognosis. Especially in those patients relapsing >1 year after initial surgical intervention and/or patients with good/intermediate prognostic features, nephrectomy remains a relevant treatment option (Choueiri et al. 2011). Isolated oligometastatic lymphonodal and/or lung metastases should always be discussed interdisciplinary for indication of surgical management.

Histology

Of note, clinical trials almost exclusively include patients with clear cell histology (ccRCC), which represents the most common subtype of RCC (80-90%), thus leaving the clinician with little evidence on how to treat patients with less frequent histologic subsets such as papillary (pRCC, 6-15%) and chromophobe (ch) RCC (2-5%) (Lopez-Beltran et al. 2006). et al. 2015; Durinck et al. 2015; Gerlinger et al. 2014), indicating that distinct therapeutic approaches may be justified in the future. The latest update of the pathological classification addresses this issue by opening a more diverse field of RCC pathology with a number of distinct entities (Shuch et al. 2015).

diagnosis,

Adjuvant Therapy

After the first resection and histologic classification of a localized RCC, patients and professionals often deal with the question of if or when to apply adjuvant chemotherapy. Of note, there is clear evidence that RCC is not susceptible to standard chemotherapy regimens. During the past decades, immunotherapies have been explored as adjuvant treatment options, but none of them was able to deliver survival benefit (Chamie et al. 2016; Wood et al. 2008).

The boost in efficacy of the targeted therapies in metastatic RCC has raised the question whether these agents will be able to cure patients by adjuvant treatment. A number of studies are underway to address this question, of which two have already reported results (see Table 1).

Recent studies delivered evidence as for the rationale of an adjuvant systemic treatment for postsurgery locally advanced RCC patients with targeted agents. The ASSURE trial compared 1 year treatment with either sunitinib or sorafenib to placebo (Haas et al. 2016). The primary endpoint was median disease-free survival (DFS), which did not reach significance for any of the groups (sunitinib, 5.8 years; sorafenib, 6.1 years; placebo, 6.6 years). More interestingly, five treatment-related deaths and poor tolerability of full-dose targeted treatment were reported, which led to a dose decrease after the inclusion of 1323 patients.

S-TRAC tested whether 1 year of treatment with either sunitinib or placebo was able to Table 1 Phase III trials for adjuvant treatment with targeted agents (ClinicalTrials.gov)

Trial	Primary	Status	ClinicalTrials.
Inal	enapoint	Status	gov identifier
ASSURE	DFS	Reported	NCT00326898
(sunitinib/		DFS inferior	
sorafenib		to placebo	
vs. placebo)		(Haas et al.	
		2016)	
S-TRAC	DFS	Reported	NCT00375674
(sunitinib		DFS	
vs. placebo)		superior to	
- /		placebo	
		(Casey et al.	
		2016)	
ATLAS	DFS	Active, not	NCT01599754
(axitinib		recruiting	
vs. placebo)			
EVEREST	DFS	Active, not	NCT01120249
(everolimus		recruiting	
vs. placebo)			
SORCE	DFS	Closed	NCT00492258
(sorafenib			
vs. placebo)			
PROTECT	DFS	Active, not	NCT01235962
(pazopanib		recruiting	
vs. placebo)			

improve DFS in high-risk patients (Casey et al. 2016). The primary endpoint of the study was met for sunitinib (DFS: 6.8 vs. 5.6 year; HR 0.761, p = 0.03) and has raised a debate whether or not adjuvant treatment is justified. After 5 years, 59.3% (sunitinib) and 51.3% (placebo) of patients remained disease-free, respectively. However, no mature OS data is currently available for either trial and leaves the current judgment for adjuvant treatment based on intermediate surrogate endpoints (i.e., DFS) and tolerability.

Interestingly, the treatment was associated with a substantial number of severe toxicities in both studies. S-TRAC reported grade 3-4 adverse events (AE) in 62% (sunitinib) and 21% (placebo), respectively. In concordance, ASSURE reported \geq grade 3 AEs of 63% (sunitinib), 72% (sorafenib), and 25% (placebo). In addition to the five reported treatment-related deaths from ASSURE, the role of targeted therapies needs to be assessed critically, as effects have to outweigh risks associated with treatment.

Currently, adjuvant treatment cannot be recommended and should be assessed in light of the ongoing trials with targeted therapies (ATLAS, EVEREST, SORCE, PROTECT) (see Table 1). Current clinical studies investigate the role of immunotherapies in this setting. Given their mode of action, expectations for an improvement of OS are high, and ongoing trials may draw a different picture of adjuvant treatment in the future.

Metastatic Disease: Systemic Treatment

The treatment of patients with metastatic or irresectable local disease should be individualized to the patient's needs and aims. In order to pick the most appropriate choice of therapy, the assessment of the disease status and the patient's risk are a prerequisite to come to a conclusion. Local therapy is in principle offered if patients have completely resectable disease or palliation of symptoms might be achieved. Furthermore, local therapies are applied in light of patient's prognosis. In this chapter, we do focus on medical treatment, which is one option in the armamentarium of RCC treatment.

Prognostic Scores

Current treatment guidelines are mostly based on Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center (MSKCC) scoring for risk assessment of patients. This risk assessment contains Karnofsky performance status (PS) <80%, the absence of prior nephrectomy, hemoglobin less than the lower limit of normal, lactate dehydrogenase >1.5 times the upper limit of normal, and corrected serum calcium >10 mg/dl. A score of 0 means favorable risk, 1–2 risk factors means intermediate risk, and >3 risk factors means poor risk for survival (Motzer et al. 1999). With the introduction of targeted therapies, additional parameters have been included in order to improve prediction. The International Metastatic RCC Database Consortium (IMDC) score extended the known factors to a total of six: Karnofsky PS <80%,

Table 2 MSKCC and IMDC score (Motzer et al. 1999; Heng et al. 2013). A score of 0 means favorable risk, 1-2 risk factors means intermediate risk, and ≥ 3 risk factors means poor risk for survival

MSKCC score	IMDC score
Karnofsky performance status (PS) <80%	Karnofsky PS <80%
Time from diagnosis to treatment <1 year	Time from diagnosis to treatment <1 year
Hemoglobin less than the lower limit of normal	Hemoglobin less than the lower limit of normal
Lactate dehydrogenase >1.5 times the upper limit of normal	
Corrected serum calcium >10 mg/dl	Corrected calcium above the upper limit of normal
	Neutrophils greater than the upper limit of normal
	Platelets greater than the upper limit of normal

IMDC The International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database, *MSKCC* Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center

hemoglobin <lower limit of normal, time from diagnosis to treatment <1 year, corrected calcium above the upper limit of normal, platelets greater than the upper limit of normal, and neutrophils greater than the upper limit of normal (Heng et al. 2013). The major advantage of the IMDC score is its better discrimination of high- and intermediaterisk patients on targeted therapies (see Table 2).

Start of Medical Treatment

For patients with relapse or stage IV and surgically unresectable disease, systemic treatment is recommended in principle. The aim of the treatment is to palliate symptoms and postpone progression or the onset of symptomatic disease. The major disadvantage of targeted therapies is its high burden of toxicity, with an incidence of grade ≥ 3 in 60–70% and all grade AEs in 95–98% of patients (Motzer et al. 2007, 2013a; Haas et al. 2016; Choueiri et al. 2016). As many RCC patients come in good general conditions without tumor-related symptoms, treatment offers them a substantial drop in quality of life (Cella et al. 2008). Hence, the start of therapy has to be balanced against toxicity and renders a distinct approach more feasible in selected patients. The aim is to expose only patients in need for therapy to toxic treatment and spare adverse events in patients with indolent disease. So far, no clear-cut criteria exist to identify these patients, and assessment is subjective to the physician and the patient.

Low tumor burden and asymptomatic disease or specific metastatic locations (Grassi et al. 2016) or histology (Rini et al. 2016a) may drive the process for the decision. Data from placebocontrolled phase III trials indirectly support this option, as well as other clinical studies (Choueiri et al. 2016; Sternberg et al. 2013; Nosov et al. 2012). Despite not reaching significance, there is a trend to inferior outcome in patients on placebo (Sternberg et al. 2013), indicating that patient selection is a key in order to offer such an approach and there is a remaining risk for early progression or death in these patients. A prospective study assessed an expert-based selection as a potential tool, which showed that tumor burden, IMDC risk category, sarcomatoid differentiation, and performance status have impact on active surveillance (Rini et al. 2016a). However, the overall benefit and the individual risks associated with active surveillance need to be further assessed. At the current state, active surveillance should be offered by experienced physicians with expertise in RCC treatment only.

Guidelines for Medical Treatment

Numerous groups addressed the treatment algorithm for RCC on national and international level. In Europe, guidelines of the European Society of Medical Oncology (ESMO) (see Table 3) and European Association of Urology (EAU) (Table 1) (EAU guidelines on renal cell carcinoma, limited text update March 2016) prevail and are updated periodically. In the United States (USA), the National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) provides recent guidelines for cancer treatment. In all guidelines, recommendations for the sequential use of medical agents are given. However, no recommendation for a specific, prespecified sequence can be given. Instead the best choice of a drug at a time should be made, in order to accommodate patient's needs at the decision time point accordingly.

National guidelines are tailored to the specific needs of a given country and might be more applicable in countries with limited access to treatment.

As addressed before, the decision on when to start treatment depends on various factors such as localization, histology, tumor burden, time to metastatic state, MSKCC score, and patient will, which can only be partially addressed in guidelines. Of note, patients included in clinical phase III trials mostly belong to low- or intermediaterisk groups and limit therefore the generalizability of the reported evidence.

Treatment Algorithms

As the current standard of care in mRCC consists of continuous exposure of patients to therapy, this implies a therapy sequence rather than just one line of therapy. There is no recommendation on a specific sequence; therefore the choice of an agent is bound to different therapeutic scenarios, for which physician and patient are seeking the best solution. Given the fact that even in clinical studies, about half of the patients do not receive subsequent line of therapy, it gives some weight to the choice of agent given. Today, the first-line therapy mainly consists of tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs), which exert every activity in mRCC. However, during the past, the treatment consisted of cytokines, which today may be given in conjunction with bevacizumab, a VEGF-monoclonal antibody (mAb). We summarize historical and contemporary approaches in the next paragraphs.

Cytokines

Since RCC was found to be a tumor with resistance to conventional chemotherapeutic agents (about 30 years ago), the concept of immunotherapy was introduced to advanced stage RCC therapy rather early. In the 1980s, the principle antitumor activity of cytokines has been reported. IL-2 administration in murine models could prove to confer to tumor shrinkage via activation of resting lymphocytes capable to be turned into activated killer cells (Rosenberg et al. 1985). These results and the observation that patients with mRCC may acquire spontaneous remissions have led to the development of immunotherapies in mRCC. At that time given, immune stimulation was the hotspot of antitumor therapy. Interleukin (IL)2 and interferon-alpha (IFN- α) were given either subcutaneously (s.c.) or intravenously (i.v.) to mRCC patients. About 10–20% of mRCC patients did respond to this therapy, with low numbers of complete responders, though (Motzer et al. 2009; McDermott et al. 2005). However, sustained clinical benefit was attained in patients with tumor response to cytokine treatment (Hughes et al. 2015). This has kept i.v. IL-2 treatment in business bound to specialized centers, as toxicity is high and life-threatening with this type of treatment. Especially in the United States,

Therapy	NCCN [categories] ^a	ESMO [LE, GR] ^b	EAU [LE] ^c
First line Clear cell histology Good/intermediate prognosis	Pazopanib (Negrier et al. 2002) Sunitinib (Negrier et al. 2002) Bevacizumab + IFN- α (Negrier et al. 2002) Axitinib [2A] High-dose IL-2 [2A] (selected patients) Sorafenib [2A] (selected patients)	Standard: Sunitinib [1, A] Bevacizumab (+IFN-α) [1, A] Pazopanib [1, A] <i>Option:</i> HD IL-2 [III, C] Sorafenib [II, B] Bevacizumab + low-dose IFN [III, B]	Sunitinib [1b] Pazopanib [1b] Bevacizumab + IFN-α [1b]
Non-clear cell histology	Sunitinib Axitinib Bevacizumab Cabozantinib Erlotinib Everolimus Lenvatinib + everolimus Nivolumab Pazopanib Sorafenib Temsirolimus [All 2A]	Standard: Sunitinib [II, B] <i>Option:</i> Temsirolimus [III, B] Sunitinib [III, B] Pazopanib [III, B] Everolimus [III, B]	Sunitinib [2a] Everolimus [2b] Temsirolimus [2b]
Poor risk	Temsirolimus (Negrier et al. 2002)	Standard: Temsirolimus [II, A] Option: Sunitinib [II, B] Sorafenib [III, B] Pazopanib [III, B]	Temsirolimus [1b]
Second line Clear cell histology	Cabozantinib (Negrier et al. 2002) Nivolumab (Negrier et al. 2002) Axitinib (Negrier et al. 2002) Lenvatinib + Everolimus (Negrier et al. 2002) Everolimus [2A] Pazopanib [2A] Sorafenib [2A] Sunitinib [2A] Bevacizumab [2B] High-dose IL-2 [2B] (selected patients) Temsirolimus [2B]	Post-cytokines: <i>Standard:</i> Axitinib [II, A] Sorafenib [I, A] Pazopanib [II, A] <i>Option:</i> Sunitinib [III, A] Post-TKI: <i>Standard:</i> Nivolumab [I, A] Cabozantinib [I, A] <i>Option:</i> Axitinib [II, B] Everolimus [II, B] Sorafenib [III, B]	After VEGF therapy: Based on OS: Nivolumab [2a] Based on PFS: Cabozantinib [2a] Axitinib [2a] Sorafenib [2a] Everolimus [2a]
Non-clear cell histology			Any targeted agent (Gore et al. 2010)

Table 3 Treatment options for mRCC (based on NCCN/ESMO/EAU 2016 guidelines)

(continued)

Therapy	NCCN [categories] ^a	ESMO [LE, GR] ^b	EAU [LE] ^c
Third line		Post 2 TKI:	After VEGF therapy:
		Standard:	Nivolumab [2a]
		Nivolumab	Cabozantinib [2a]
		Cabozantinib	Everolimus [2a]
		[II, A]	After VEGF and mTOR
		Option:	therapy:
		Everolimus [II, B]	Sorafenib [1b]
		Post-TKI and mTOR:	After VEGF and
		Sorafenib [I, B]	nivolumab:
		Nivolumab or cabozantinib	Cabozantinib (Gore
		[V, A]	et al. 2010)
		Option:	Axitinib (Gore et al.
		Another TKI or	2010)
		TKI-rechallenge [IV, B]	Everolimus (Gore et al.
		Post-TKI/nivolumab:	2010)
		Standard:	
		Cabozantinib [V, A]	
		Option:	
		Axitinib [IV, C]	
		Everolimus [IV, C]	
		Post-TKI/cabozantinib:	
		Standard:	
		Nivolumab [IV, A]	
		Option:	
		Everolimus [V, B]	
		Axitinib [V, B]	

Table 3 (continued)

EAU European Association of Urology, *ESMO* European Society of Medical Oncology, *GR* grade of recommendation, *IFN-a* interferon-alpha, *IL* interleukin, *LE* level of evidence, *mTOR* mechanistic target of rapamycin, *NCCN* National Comprehensive Cancer Network, *TKI* tyrosine kinase inhibitor, *VEGF* vascular endothelial growth factor ^aGrading based on NCCN standards

^bLE and GR adapted from the Infectious Diseases Society of America-United States Public Health Service Grading System ^cLE based on Oxford Centre for Evidence-Based Medicine (CEBM) rating system

patients with oligometastatic disease and very good performance status are still considered eligible for application of high-dose IL-2.

Much more common is the less aggressive and palliative treatment approach by subcutaneously applied cytokines, which nowadays remains a part of the combination of bevacizumab and IFN- α . We use bevacizumab and IFN- α as a treatment option in low-risk patients such as patients with glandular metastases (i.e., thyroid gland, pancreas, etc.) or favorable risk (Escudier et al. 2007). Irrespective of the risk group or dose of IFN- α , the median progression-free survival (PFS) was significantly longer in the bevacizumab plus IFN- α group than it was in the control group with placebo+IFN- α (10.2 months vs. 5.4 months), underscoring the boost of efficacy that has been seen in mRCC with the introduction with VEGF inhibitors to the treatment algorithm.

Targeted Therapies

Growing insights into cellular pathways responsible for tumor growth and metastasis led to the development of therapeutic agents aiming at specific cellular targets. Those include the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and its receptor (VEGFR), which contribute to tumor growth via stimulation of angiogenesis, as well as mechanistic target of rapamycin (mTOR), a serine/threonine protein kinase regulating cell growth, proliferation, and motility.

Inhibition of the VEGF pathways via antibodies or tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) targeting the VEGFR, as well as mTOR inhibition via mTOR inhibitors (mTORi), successfully blocks tumor growth and even confers to necrosis.

A common concept of oncogenesis is the acquisition of mutations conferring to survival advantage, uncontrolled cell growth, and immune evasion. In clear cell RCC development, a major effector was found to be the von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) gene that shows responsible for the degradation of the hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF) via proteasome activity. The VHL gene is mutated or silenced in up to 75% of RCC, predominantly those of clear cell histology (Patel et al. 2006). HIF increase in the cell is directly stimulating the VEGF pathway. Knowing that RCC is a highly vascularized tumor depending on rapid growth of tumor vessels, the inhibition of VEGFR via targeted agents had a strong rationale (see Fig. 1).

Since 2005, five VEGF-targeting agents were approved for clinical use in mRCC: multi-TKI pazopanib, sunitinib, and sorafenib, as well as bevacizumab, an anti-VEGF-antibody, in combination with IFN- α . Phase III clinical trials could prove all substances to confer to prolonged PFS.

The range of adverse events (AE) of VEGFtargeting agents treatment is broad, ranging from skin toxicity (e.g., hand-foot syndrome), fatigue, and hypertension to gastrointestinal toxicity (e.g., diarrhea, bleeding) and/or stomatitis, yet only about 10% of patients will discontinue therapy due to side effects (Grünwald et al. 2007).

Both everolimus and temsirolimus are so-called rapalogues, due to their evolution from rapamycin, also called sirolimus, a potent antitumor effector inhibiting the mTOR pathway. mTOR is an intracellular serine/threonine kinase that regulates cell size and proliferation, its activation conferring to cell-cycle progression and tumor growth. RCC frequently shows alterations in this signaling pathway, with increase in mTOR activity. Of note, activation of mTOR confers to elevated intracellular HIF levels, which is known to play a key role in RCC



Fig. 1 Mechanisms of vascularization and inhibition of tumor growth in RCC (*HIF* hypoxia-inducible factor, *mTOR* mechanistic target of rapamycin, *mTORi* mTOR inhibitor, *PDGF* platelet-derived growth factor, *PDGFR*

platelet-derived growth factor receptor, *TKI* tyrosine kinase inhibitor, *VEGF* vascular endothelial growth factor, *VEGFR* VEGF receptor, *VHL* von Hippel-Lindau (gene))

development, due to stimulation of VEGF transcription (Voss et al. 2011).

mTOR inhibitors temsirolimus and everolimus have been approved in locally advanced or metastatic RCC. Of note, treatment of advanced RCC was the first approved indication for mTOR inhibitors in clinical oncology. Their major advantage is their tolerability, but they offer objective response to a much lesser degree than VEGF-targeting agents.

The most common adverse events were found to be metabolic abnormalities (hyperglycemia and hypercholesterolemia), hematological toxicity, asthenia, rash, fatigue, nausea, infections, and stomatitis. Of note, interstitial pneumonitis, a rare but potentially serious AE, occurred in up to 25% (everolimus) and/or 8% (temsirolimus) of patients, respectively (Motzer et al. 2010; Hudes et al. 2008).

Nowadays, the molecular diversity of RCC was reported to be more complex than anticipated. Distinct entities with its own molecular background were recently reported and may open novel avenues for further drug development in mRCC (The Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network 2016; Evelönn et al. 2016; Malouf et al. 2014).

First Line (See Tables 3 and 4)

Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitors

Pazopanib

Pazopanib is an oral angiogenesis inhibitor targeting VEGFR-1, VEGFR-2, and VEGFR-3, platelet-derived growth factor (PDGFR)-alpha and PDGFR-beta, and stem cell factor receptor (c-KIT). In a placebo-controlled phase III trial comparing pazopanib and placebo, PFS benefit was 5 months (9.2 vs. 4.2 months) with an objective response rate (ORR) of 30% vs. 3%. Most common AEs (10–50%) were diarrhea, hypertension, hair color changes, nausea, anorexia, vomiting, fatigue, weakness, abdominal pain, and headache. Before and during treatment, monitoring of liver function is crucial, since the most notable grade 3 toxicity was found to be hepatotoxicity (20–30%). Of note, the final analysis of OS did not show an effect of pazopanib, yet this might be due to the frequently used crossover to the open-label extension with pazopanib (Sternberg et al. 2013; Motzer et al. 2014a).

Sunitinib

The multikinase inhibitor (targeting, e.g., PDGFR-alpha, PDGFR-beta, VEGFR-1, VEGFR-2, VEGFR-3, c-KIT, FMS-like tyrosine kinase 3 (FLT3), colony-stimulating factor (CSF)-1R, and neurotrophic factor receptor (RET)) is suggested to confer to inhibition of both angiogenesis and cell proliferation, established as firstline therapy in a large phase III trial compared to treatment with IFN-α. PFS benefit was 6 months (11 vs. 5 months), with an ORR of 31%, comparable to that of pazopanib. Severe AEs (5-12%) were neutropenia, thrombocytopenia, hyperamylasemia, diarrhea, hand-foot syndrome, and hypertension (Motzer et al. 2007).

Data analyses in a retrospective study did reveal non-inferiority in OS and PFS for pazopanib and sunitinib (Ruiz-Morales et al. 2016). The COMPARZ trial did directly compare efficacy and safety of pazopanib and sunitinib in the first-line setting, revealing a comparable PFS (8.4 vs. 9.5 months) and ORR (31% vs. 25%). Of note, pazopanib was associated with less toxicity

Table 4 Study results for FDA-approved agents in first-line treatment

Agent	Comparator	Median PFS (months)	Median OS (months)	Reference
Pazopanib	Placebo	11.1 vs. 2.8 ^a	22.9 vs. 20.5	Motzer et al. (2013a)
Sunitinib	IFN-α	11 vs. 5 ^a	26.4 vs. 21.8	Motzer et al. (2009)
Bev + IFN- α	IFN-α	10.2 vs. 5.4 ^a 8.5 vs. 5.2 ^a	23.3 vs. 21.3 18.3 vs. 17.4	Escudier et al. (2010) Rini et al. (2010)
Sorafenib	IFN-α	5.7 vs. 5.6	na	Escudier et al. (2009b)
Temsirolimus	IFN-α	5.5 vs. 3.1	10.9 vs. 7.3 ^a	Hudes et al. (2008)

Bev bevacizumab, *FDA* Food and Drug Administration, *IFN-\alpha* interferon-alpha, *na* not available, *OS* overall survival, *PFS* progression-free survival

^aStatistically significant

of certain AEs (fatigue, hand-foot syndrome, taste alteration, thrombocytopenia) yet more hepatotoxicity. The final results did show similar OS expectations for both drugs (28.3 vs. 29.1 months) (Motzer et al. 2013a).

The smaller phase III PISCES trial did compare blinded randomization of patients to receive either pazopanib or sunitinib as first-line therapy for 10 weeks before switching to the other agent, in order to determine patient preference. Of note, 70% of patients did prefer pazopanib due to better quality of life, in some instances despite an objective increase or similar incidences of such toxicities (Escudier et al. 2012). The results of these studies have been questioned by some, as the differences remained small in many categories and PISCES is prone to bias, given the study size and setup. However, these studies indicate the key role of TKI to attain prolonged survival in mRCC and also underscore the importance of patient-based assessment of toxicity. It becomes clear that a substantial improvement of outcome will have to be provided by novel therapeutic avenues in mRCC, rather than from more of the same mechanisms of action.

Sorafenib

Sorafenib is a first-generation TKI, which mostly is recommended as an alternative approach in first line given the lower possibility for response compared to other TKIs. Comparison of sorafenib versus IFN- α in treatment-naïve patients in a randomized phase II trial did show efficacy in the first line only through ORR improvement (69% vs. 39% tumor regression), yet there was no PFS benefit. Since patients crossing over from IFN- α to sorafenib did have progression-free intervals, a clinical benefit for sorafenib as second-line therapy after IFN- α and TKI was presumed (Escudier et al. 2009a). The SWITCH study underscored the inferior activity in mRCC when comparing sorafenib with sunitinib in first line (Eichelberg et al. 2015).

Axitinib

Axitinib is a selective, second-generation inhibitor of VEGFR-1, VEGFR-2, and VEGFR-3. Axitinib offers lower IC-50 rates for VEGFR-2 inhibition, which offers a pharmacological advantage. Based on results from a phase III trial comparing axitinib versus sorafenib in treatmentnaïve patients, axitinib did confer to PFS increase (10.1 vs. 6.5 months, not significant) with acceptable toxicity. Most common adverse events for axitinib (>10% difference compared to sorafenib) were diarrhea, hypertension, weight loss, and decreased appetite (Hutson et al. 2013). In a recent randomized phase II trial, double-blinded doseescalated axitinib was tested in treatment-naïve patients. Dose-increased axitinib improved the ORR (54% vs. 34%), which was the primary endpoint (Rini et al. 2013a). As a secondary endpoint, the OS of dose-escalated axitinib with 42.7 months was very promising and in favor to standard dose axitinib (30.4 months) (Rini et al. 2016b). However, the difference was not significant and mirrored the small PFS advantage for axitinib dose titration (HR 0.85; p = 0.24) (Rini et al. 2013a). Patients who had adverse events that prevented dose escalation also achieved a remarkable result with an OS of 41.6 months, indicating that for axitinib treatment with a tolerable and sub-toxic dose is a key element of its therapeutic management - which may be achieved by standard dose or dose titration. This study also showed in a prospective fashion including pharmacokinetics that the relationship between TKI treatment and hypertension is much more complex than previously anticipated. It therefore does not support the use of blood pressure as a surrogate marker of efficacy (Rini et al. 2014).

Based on this data, axitinib is not recommended for first-line use in mRCC but is used by some on a global scale.

Monoclonal Antibodies

Bevacizumab

VEGF-A-binding recombinant human monoclonal antibody bevacizumab was introduced as first-line therapy based on phase III findings (AVOREN and CALBG trial) comparing bevacizumab plus IFN- α versus IFN- α alone. Addition of bevacizumab did confer to an increase in PFS (3–5 months benefit, total of 10.2 and 8.5 months, respectively) as well as better ORR (30.6% and 25.5%, respectively) (Escudier et al. 2007; Rini et al. 2010). Bevacizumab is recommended in first-line therapy in good- or intermediate-risk patients.

mTOR Inhibitors

Temsirolimus

Temsirolimus, an intravenously applied mTORi, was approved based on findings from the phase III, multicenter, randomized, open-label ARCC trial in previously untreated patients with advanced RCC and three or more of six unfavorable prognostic factors comparing temsirolimus \pm IFN- α and IFN- α alone. Hudes et al. introduced a selection of predictors conferring to short survival in order to select patients eligible for use of temsirolimus in the first-line setting: LDH level >1.5 time UNL, hemoglobin level <LLN, corrected calcium level >10 mg/dl (2.5 mmol/l), interval of <1 year from original diagnosis to start of systemic therapy, Karnofsky PS <70, and \geq 2 sites of organ metastasis. Results did show a significant improvement in OS (10.3 vs. 7.3 months) for temsirolimus alone. Of note, combination of temsirolimus and IFN- α led to an increase in AE (including grade 3 or 4) (Hudes et al. 2008). Based on this study, temsirolimus is only indicated as first-line therapy in patients with poor-risk features.

Of note, despite its appearance in official guidelines and the phase III evidence including survival benefit, temsirolimus is not generally used in the first-line setting for high-risk patients.

Second Line (See Tables 3 and 5)

After the failure of first-line therapy, approximately 50% of patients do receive second-line treatment. Based on the previous exposure, the drug for the next line of treatment is chosen. As the first-line therapy is dominated by TKIs, only a fraction of patients receives cytokines or mTORi. The current recommendations were recently updated according to emerging data for treatment after TKI failure with nextgeneration TKIs: lenvatinib, cabozantinib, or the PD-1 inhibitor nivolumab. Historically, the TKI axitinib and mTORi everolimus were considered standard options as second-line therapies.

Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitors

Axitinib

A multicenter, randomized phase III trial (AXIS) did compare axitinib versus sorafenib in the second-line setting after exactly one prior systemic therapy (mostly cytokines or sunitinib), showing PFS advantage of 2 months for axitinib (6.7 vs. 4.7 months), with a doubled ORR (19% vs. 9%). However, when focusing on the predominant patient population in the real-world setting, efficacy after the failure of sunitinib dropped to 3.4 vs. 4.8 months (HR 0.741, p = 0.0107), and ORR was 11% (Rini et al. 2011). Based on the response rate, axitinib remained at that time the most active secondline treatment. However, overall activity remained modest after all and indicated need for further improvement.

Most common AEs with axitinib were hypertension, fatigue, dysphonia, and hypothyroidism (Motzer et al. 2013b). Of note, a recent phase II study in patients with cytokine refractory mRCC reported 5-year survival rates for axitinib of 20.6% in median (Rini et al. 2013b).

Table 5 Study results for FDA-approved agents in second-line treatment

Agent	Comparator	Median PFS (months)	Median OS (months)	Reference
Nivolumab	Everolimus	4.6 vs. 4.4	25 vs. 19.6 ^a	Motzer et al. (2015b)
Cabozantinib	Everolimus	7.4 vs. 3.8	na	Choueiri et al. (2015)
Axitinib	Sorafenib	6.7 vs. 4.7 ^a	na	Rini et al. (2011)
Everolimus	Placebo	4.9 vs. 1.9	14.8 vs. 14.4	Motzer et al. (2010)

FDA Food and Drug Administration, na not available, PFS progression-free survival, OS overall survival ^aStatistically significant

Sorafenib

Placement of sorafenib as second-line treatment is based on results of a phase III placebocontrolled trial (TARGET) including patients progressive after prior cytokine therapy. PFS was significantly higher (5.5 vs. 2.8 months), OS was not significant due to the crossover to the sorafenib arm, after censoring the net benefit for median OS is 3.5 months (17.8)vs. 14.3 months) (Escudier et al. 2009b). There is also data about treatment with sorafenib in the post-sunitinib or post-bevacizumab setting, showing a median PFS of 4.4 months (Garcia et al. 2010). The SWITCH study investigated whether sorafenib was superior to sunitinib in regard to the cumulative PFS of two lines of therapy (Eichelberg et al. 2015). The study did not meet its primary endpoint, and efficacy of sorafenib was inferior in the first and second line. However, the OS remained similar between both treatment arms.

Sunitinib

Sunitinib has shown efficacy in previously treated patients. As a second-line option, sunitinib demonstrated efficacy after failure of cytokines and/or TKI with a PFS of 8.7 months after first-line cytokine therapy (Motzer et al. 2006) or 5 months in direct sequence after sorafenib (vs. 4.7 months with sorafenib after sunitinib) (Dudek et al. 2009).

Third-Generation TKIs

Only recently, two next-generation TKIs have been approved by FDA and EMA, cabozantinib and lenvatinib, in 2016. Both are multi-tyrosine kinase inhibitors, blocking not only VEGFR but also MET and AXL signaling cascades (cabozantinib) or multiple VEGF pathways like VEGFR2 and VEGFR3 (lenvatinib). Of note, both MET and AXL seem to be associated with tumor progression, but more importantly, animal models showed that the development of resistance to mere VEGFR inhibitors can be mediated through AXL and MET (Zhou et al. 2016). In ccRCC loss of the VHL tumor suppressor gene is known to not only upregulate the VEGF pathway but also expression of AXL and MET tyrosine kinase receptors, resulting in the rationale to treat VEGFR-targeting TKI-resistant patients with AXL inhibitors (Escudier et al. 2016).

Both, cabozantinib and lenvatinib (in combination with everolimus), could induce not only prolonged PFS but also increased OS.

Cabozantinib

Cabozantinib has very recently been tested in the second-line setting in a phase III trial (METEOR) in patients after previous TKI therapy. Patients with one to three prior therapies were included in this study, and previous exposure to checkpoint blockade was allowed. Compared to everolimus, cabozantinib did show superiority in terms of PFS (7.4 vs. 3.8 months) and ORR (17% vs. 3%) (Choueiri et al. 2016). Interestingly, the number of patients who progress immediately was lower for cabozantinib than for everolimus (12% vs. 27%) and actually remains one of the lowest among targeted therapies tested, indicating the broad activity of cabozantinib. Cabozantinib also achieved a reduction in mortality (OS 21.4 vs. 16.5 months) as compared to everolimus, with a similar adverse event portfolio in comparison to other established TKIs (mainly: mucocutaneous AEs, hypertension, diarrhea, fatigue) (Choueiri et al. 2016). Dose reductions were necessary in 62% of patients (compared to 25% for everolimus).

Only recently, the phase II CABOSUN trial compared cabozantinib and sunitinib in the firstline setting for patients with intermediate and poor risk. The study showed superior PFS (8.2 vs. 5.4 months; HR 0.69; p = 0.012) and ORR (46% vs. 18%), with comparable safety/toxicity profile (Choueiri et al. 2017). The OS showed a trend in favor for cabozantinib (HR 0.80), indicating the potential benefit of cabozantinib in this patient population. More interestingly, the subgroup of patients with bone metastases did extremely well on cabozantinib (PFS: HR 0.51), a schema which also appeared on the METEOR trial, when comparing with everolimus (PFS: HR 0.33).

Lenvatinib

Lenvatinib is the only targeted agent which was approved based on phase II data in mRCC. The HOPE 205 study investigated the role of lenvatinib either with or without everolimus to its single-agent use in a randomized fashion. Patients with exactly one prior TKI were randomized to receive one of the three treatment arms. The primary endpoint was to detect a difference between the combination and singleagent lenvatinib in comparison to everolimus. Surprisingly, the combination outperformed expectations by far and resulted in the best PFS ever seen in TKI-refractory mRCC. PFS for lenvatinib + everolimus, lenvatinib, and everolimus were 14.6, 7.4, and 5.5 months (Motzer et al. 2015a). The corresponding hazard experimental ratios between arms and everolimus were 0.40 (p = 0.0005) and 0.61(p = 0.048). Corresponding to this impressive improvement in PFS, the objective response rate was also superior for the combination with 43%, 27%, and 6%, respectively. The number of primary treatment failures was low for lenvatinib arms (4% and 6%, respectively), but 12% and 15% of patients were not assessable in this analysis, which might underestimate the true number of primary treatment failures. More surprisingly, the efficacy benefit was able to translate into OS benefit despite the small number of patients included into the trial. OS was 25.5 and 19.1 months for the experimental arms and 15.4 months for everolimus treatment (Motzer et al. 2015a).

The combination showed acceptable toxicity with a known AE spectrum. However, the incidence of grade \geq 3 AEs increased with the combination (71%) or lenvatinib single agent (79%) when compared to everolimus (50%). Specifically, gastrointestinal toxicity was profound for the experimental arm with an increase in grade \geq 3 diarrhea (20% vs. 2% in the everolimus arm) or constipation (37% vs. 0% for everolimus). Other AEs showed also an increase, such as fatigue (18% vs. 2%), hypertension (13% vs. 2%), and renal failure (10% vs. 2%) (Motzer et al. 2015a). Overall, the combination was more toxic and required more frequent dose-reduction for lenvatinib (71%). But also single-agent lenvatinib required dose adjustment in 62%, indicating that dose reductions may not hamper clinical activity.

Immunotherapy

Based on growing evidence on tumor immune escape mechanisms and immune system dysfunction, several key proteins could be identified, which can be selectively blocked via targeted drugs, e.g., CTLA-4 (cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated protein 4) and PD-1 (programmed cell death protein 1). Both are considered crucial immune checkpoints for initiation and/or blockage of antitumor immune response in cytotoxic T-cells. T-cells expressing PD-1 interact via these immune checkpoints, whereas binding to PD-L1 confers to tolerance against tumor cells. Expression of PD-L1 on tumor cells cannot be detected in all patients, yet clinical evidence suggests that also PD-L1-negative patients show response toward PD-1 blockade resulting in tumor shrinkage (Gandini et al. 2016). So, a much more complete picture of the immune environment may be needed prior to establishment of a predictive marker for immunotherapy. The hunt for the best tumor marker has started and will most likely include more than one marker in order to identify the patient with best chances for benefit from immunotherapy. More likely, future immunotherapies will be tailored based on the tumors' immune environment, involving more than one drug.

Nivolumab

Nivolumab was the first immune checkpoint inhibitor approved by FDA and EMA in 2016 for use in la/mRCC after one or two lines of VEGF-targeting therapy. The pivotal CheckMate 025 phase III trial included patients with up to two lines of previous therapy (mTORi naïve, maximum of two prior TKIs), randomly assigned to receive nivolumab or everolimus, showing an OS benefit of 5.4 months favoring nivolumab (25.0 vs. 19.6 months), which was the primary endpoint of the study (Motzer et al. 2015b) . Of note, the study results did prove not only OS benefit for treated patients but also five times greater ORR (25% vs. 5%). Also, the quality of life was assessed, showing a consistent improvement for patients in the nivolumab arm. Treatment-related AEs were seen in 79% of patients treated with nivolumab compared to 88% of those treated with everolimus; of note, grade 3–4 AEs were only 19% for nivolumab, mostly fatigue, vs. 37% with everolimus.

The quality of life (QoL) was assessed with a questionnaire, showing an increase in QoL over time under treatment (Motzer et al. 2015b). The role of QoL in mRCC was further explored in an additional analysis of this study. Given the surrogate nature of QoL, QoL may reflect the impact of toxicity or tumor-related symptoms on patients. Patients with an improvement in the QoL score by 2 points (equals the minimally important difference) were grouped as QoL responders, which was more often associated with nivolumab treatment than with everolimus (55% vs. 37%; p < 0.001) (Cella et al. 2016). Patients with a QoL response showed also an improvement in OS, indicating the importance of QoL measures in mRCC.

Of note, therapy with checkpoint inhibitors was associated with an unconventional response pattern, which may include increase in size prior to tumor shrinkage (Nishino et al. 2012). This pattern is mainly seen during the initial phase of treatment. Therefore, a CT scan for evaluation of treatment response should be planned after 12 weeks of therapy. However, immediate tumor staging should be performed in symptomatic patients. In case of progressive disease, a confirmatory scan should be performed in asymptomatic patients with a good performance status and tolerability. Treatment failure is defined by either progression of tumor manifestation (clinical or radiological), tumor-associated symptoms, or intolerable side effects.

mTOR Inhibition

Everolimus, an orally administered mTORi, is approved after failure of VEGF-targeted therapies in mRCC. The pivotal phase III trial (RECORD 1) did compare everolimus with placebo after previous treatment with sunitinib or sorafenib. The PFS benefit was 3 months for everolimus (4.9 vs. 1.9 months) and led to registration (Motzer et al. 2010). Due to the crossover design of RECORD-1, a high number of patients were able to switch to active therapy (76%), which diluted a potential survival benefit for everolimus in this setting. The low PFS on placebo underlines that mRCC patients in later lines have aggressive tumors with rapid progression and are in need of active therapies. Characteristic for the class of agents is the low number of objective responses, which is confirmed by more recent studies and generally is $\leq 5\%$ (Choueiri et al. 2016; Motzer et al. 2010, 2015a, b). However, disease stabilization is the main achievement of mTORi, which may lead to symptom control.

A major advantage of everolimus is its good tolerability. The most common AEs were stomatitis, rash, metabolic effects, and fatigue (Motzer et al. 2010).

Of note, in recent phase III trials comparing cabozantinib and nivolumab with everolimus in the second-line setting, both agents did show clear superiority against the mTORi, degrading it to a mere further-line treatment option or combination partner. However, about 10–15% of patients derive substantial benefit from mTORi treatment and remain on therapy ≥ 1 year. Unfortunately, no test exists to identify these patients. Small series suggest an association with mutation of the AKT-TSC-mTOR axis but are not exclusive (Voss et al. 2014).

The phase II RECORD-3 trial showed inferiority of everolimus as first-line therapy compared to sunitinib and underscores the important role of TKI in the treatment algorithm of mRCC (Motzer et al. 2014b).

Further-Line Treatment

Depending on first- and second-line treatment decisions, third-, fourth-, and further-line therapies are mostly stratified into post-TKI, post-mTOR, or post-nivolumab and are driven by sub-group analyses or small retrospective series (see Table 3).
Recommendations

Due to the diversity of clinical trials and varying results depending on the direct comparison of two or more agents, there still remain a lot of question marks about the sequential therapy in locally advanced and metastatic RCC. And besides clinical data, availability of agents varies substantially among countries and also defines the sequence of agents used. Some general guidelines though have a high grade of recommendation, such as:

- Medical treatment should be applied in sequence
- Current first-line options consist of TKIs (sunitinib or pazopanib), bevacizumab + IFN (favorable and intermediate risk), or temsirolimus (poor risk only)
- Given the survival benefit seen in phase III trials with cabozantinib or nivolumab, these agents are used preferentially as subsequent therapies
- Lenvatinib + everolimus remains an option as second-line therapy and has the merit of a high response rate; however, experience is bound to a single phase II study, which is prone to bias in principle
- Axitinib and everolimus remain treatment options but lack OS benefit in phase III trials and, hence, are not a prime choice in previously treated patients. They should be administered in case if other drugs are not safe, tolerable, or available
- For non-clear cell histology, sunitinib and everolimus are the most explored agents and reassemble the mainstay of therapy

Table 6 summarizes the approved targeted agents in mRCC treatment along with information about the officially approved indication.

Supportive care should always be part of routine clinical treatment of patients with metastatic or locally advanced RCC, comprising osteoprotective measures in osteolytic bone disease, analgesics, surgery and/or stereotactic radiotherapy in locally treatable metastases (e.g., the brain or stenosis of the spinal cord, isolated fractures, or bones with imminent risk of fracture), and last but not least psychological support.

Routine tumor imaging during systemic treatment should be performed every 6–12 weeks, using either CT scan or MRI. Of note, routine follow-up for patients treated with immunotherapy should start at 12 weeks, in order to avoid pseudoprogression, which usually occurs early during the course of treatment with nivolumab. However, symptomatic patients require prompt and adequate measures of diagnosis and treatment.

Summary

Clinical trials and real-world experiences proved the importance of sequential therapy in mRCC. With the continuous exposure of patients to medical treatment, the OS expectation migrated toward 30 months during the past decade, which is where it ceased further development. Novel agents with novel mechanisms of action are needed for further development of the field. Recently, third-generation TKIs and immunotherapies entered the arena and opened a completely

Agent	Approval	Approved for
Bevacizumab	2004 (FDA), 2005 (EMA)	First line in combination with cytokines
Sorafenib	2005 (FDA), 2006 (EMA)	After cytokine failure
Sunitinib	2006 (FDA, EMA)	Every line of therapy
Temsirolimus	2007 (FDA, EMA)	First line only in poor-prognosis patients
Everolimus	2009 (FDA, EMA)	After VEGF-targeted therapy failure
Pazopanib	2009 (FDA), 2010 (EMA)	First line or after cytokine failure
Axitinib	2012 (FDA, EMA)	Second line after sunitinib or cytokine failure
Cabozantinib	2016 (FDA, EMA)	After anti-angiogenic therapy failure
Lenvatinib	2016 (FDA, EMA)	In combination with everolimus after one prior anti-angiogenic therapy

 Table 6
 Summary of targeted agents and their indication

FDA Food and Drug Administration, EMA European Medicines Agency, VEGF vascular endothelial growth factor

new avenue of drug development in mRCC. Long-term survivorship is expected with the implementation of these novel measures, and novel strategies incorporate combinations of targeted agents and/or immunotherapies. Today, this is the starting point of a completely new era of mRCC treatment, which offers plenty of opportunities but also risks.

Today, we sequence the currently available agents, but the optimal sequence is not determined. Probably, because too many individual factors do play a role in the choice of therapy, so that the best sequence is an oversimplification of the clinical reality and patient's needs. Performance status, clinician's experiences, as well as histological subtypes, staging and individual risk scoring, patient's expectation on activity, and tolerability are points to consider when making the choice for a specific treatment. Comorbidities may also influence the choice of drug and the risk undertaken during therapy.

Asymptomatic patients or those with low tumor burden and good/intermediate prognosis can pass through a period of watchful waiting until definite progression. Lack of local therapeutic options and/or patient's wish may also determine start of systemic treatment.

Study results underline the fact that tyrosine kinase inhibitors can be used in sequence with proven efficacy or even survival benefit. In summary, after treatment failure (progressive disease) the sequential use of targeted agents should always be conducted.

Treatment should be conducted until definite progression in principle (measured in 6-12weekly CT scans) or intolerance under adequate supportive care. In case of intolerance, we do prefer watchful waiting until objective or clinical progression over an immediate switch to another line of therapy. However, intermittent therapy is associated with its own risk of progression and should be discussed with the patient frankly.

Combination therapies should only be conducted within clinical trials, except the combinations of lenvatinib and everolimus or bevacizumab and interferon.

Of note, the clinical response to targeted agents remained 6–12 months throughout all studies. It still remains unclear whether the major effect of mTOR and TKI is direct inhibition of the tumor cell or rather of the surrounding endothelial and stromal cells. As in other tumor entities treated with targeted drugs, RCC is thought to adapt to the suppression of the VEGF pathway and/or direct tumoricidal effects of these agents.

Thus, combinations of immunotherapeutics and/or targeted agents might indeed be an innovative way to derive long-term tumor control and suppress tumor growth with the combined force of several mechanisms of action standing up against the various pathways a tumor cell might use to escape antitumor activity.

Despite these major advances during the past decade, the next one offers more aggressive and radical treatment, which hopefully leads to a better survival of mRCC patients or even possible cure.

References

- Becht E, Giraldo NA, Beuselinck B, Job S, Marisa L, Vano Y, et al. Prognostic and theranostic impact of molecular subtypes and immune classifications in renal cell cancer (RCC) and colorectal cancer (CRC). Oncoimmunology. 2015;4(12):e1049804.
- Casey M, Staehler M, Patard J-J, Investigators S, Ravaud A, Motzer RJ, et al. Adjuvant Sunitinib in high-risk renalcell carcinoma after nephrectomy. N Engl J Med [Internet]. 2016;375(23):2246–54. Available from http://www. nejm.org/doi/10.1056/NEJMoa1611406%5Cn http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27718781
- Cella D, Li JZ, Cappelleri JC, Bushmakin A, Charbonneau C, Kim ST, et al. Quality of life in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma treated with sunitinib or interferon alfa: results from a phase III randomized trial. J Clin Oncol [Internet]. 2008;26 (22):3763–9. Available from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/18669464
- Cella D, Grünwald V, Nathan P, Doan J, Dastani H, Taylor F, et al. Articles: quality of life in patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma given nivolumab versus everolimus in CheckMate 025: a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol [Internet]. 2016;17:994–1003. Available from http://10.0.3.248/S1470-2045(16)30125-5%5Cn https://ezp.lib.unimelb.edu.au/login?url=https:// search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=edse lp&AN=S1470204516301255&site=eds-live&scope=site
- Chamie K, Donin NM, Klöpfer P, Bevan P, Fall B, Wilhelm O, et al. Adjuvant weekly girentuximab following nephrectomy for high-risk renal cell carcinoma: the ARISER randomized clinical trial. JAMA Oncol [Internet]. 2016.; Available from http://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pubmed/27787547

- Choueiri TK, Xie W, Kollmannsberger C, North S, Knox JJ, Lampard JG, et al. The impact of cytoreductive nephrectomy on survival of patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma receiving vascular endothelial growth factor targeted therapy. J Urol [Internet]. 2011;185(1):60–6. Available from http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/ article/pii/S0022534710045489
- Choueiri T, Escudier B, Powles T, Mainwaring P, Rini B, Donskov F, et al. Cabozantinib versus everolimus in advanced renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(19):1814–23.
- Choueiri TK, Escudier B, Powles T, Tannir NM, Mainwaring PN, Rini BI, et al. Cabozantinib versus everolimus in advanced renal cell carcinoma (METEOR): final results from a randomised, openlabel, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(7):917–27.
- Choueiri TK, Halabi S, Sanford BL, Hahn O, Michaelson MD, Walsh MK, et al. Cabozantinib versus sunitinib as initial targeted therapy for patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma of poor or intermediate risk: the alliance A031203 CABOSUN trial. J Clin Oncol. 2017;34:591–597.
- Coppin C, Porzsolt F, Autenrieth M, Kumpf J, Coldman A, Wilt T. Immunotherapy for advanced renal cell cancer. Cochrane Database Syst Rev [Internet]. 2004;(3): CD001425. Available from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/10908496
- Coppin C, Le L, Wilt Timothy J, Kollmannsberger C. Targeted therapy for advanced renal cell carcinoma. Cochrane Database Syst Rev [Internet]. 2008;(2). Available from http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10. 1002/14651858.CD006017.pub2/abstract
- Dudek AZ, Zolnierek J, Dham A, Lindgren BR, Szczylik C. Sequential therapy with sorafenib and sunitinib in renal cell carcinoma. Cancer. 2009;115(1):61–7.
- Durinck S, Stawiski EW, Pavía-Jiménez A, Modrusan Z, Kapur P, Jaiswal BS, et al. Spectrum of diverse genomic alterations define non-clear cell renal carcinoma subtypes. Nat Genet [Internet]. 2015;47(1):13–21. Available from https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.3146
- Eichelberg C, Vervenne WL, De Santis M, Fischer Von Weikersthal L, Goebell PJ, Lerchenmüller C, et al. SWITCH: a randomised, sequential, open-label study to evaluate the efficacy and safety of sorafenibsunitinib versus sunitinib-sorafenib in the treatment of metastatic renal cell cancer. Eur Urol. 2015;68 (5):837–47.
- Escudier B, Pluzanska A, Koralewski P, Ravaud A, Bracarda S, Szczylik C, et al. Bevacizumab plus interferon alfa-2a for treatment of metastatic renal cell carcinoma: a randomised, double-blind phase III trial. Lancet. 2007;370(9605):2103–11.
- Escudier B, Szczylik C, Hutson TE, Demkow T, Staehler M, Rolland F, et al. Randomized phase II trial of first-line treatment with sorafenib versus interferon Alfa-2a in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma.[Erratum appears in J Clin Oncol. 2009 May 1; 27(13):2305]. J Clin Oncol [Internet]. 2009a;27:1280–9 ST – Randomized phase II trial of

first –. Available from http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb. cgi?T=JS&CSC=Y&NEWS=N&PAGE=fulltext& D=medl&AN=19171708

- Escudier B, Eisen T, Stadler WM, Szczylik C, Oudard S, Staehler M, et al. Sorafenib for treatment of renal cell carcinoma: final efficacy and safety results of the phase III treatment approaches in renal cancer global evaluation trial. J Clin Oncol. 2009b;27(20):3312–8.
- Escudier B, Bellmunt J, Négrier S, Bajetta E, Melichar B, Bracarda S, et al. Phase III trial of bevacizumab plus interferon alfa-2a in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma (AVOREN): final analysis of overall survival. J Clin Oncol [Internet]. 2010;28(13):2144–50. Available from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20368553% 5Cn https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02056587? term=avoren&rank=1
- Escudier BJ, Porta C, Bono P, De Giorgi U, Parikh O, Hawkins RE, et al. Patient preference between pazopanib (Paz) and sunitinib (Sun): results of a randomized double-blind, placebo-controlled, cross-over study in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma (mRCC) – PISCES study, NCT 01064310. ASCO Meet Abstr. 2012;30(15 suppl):CRA4502.
- Escudier B, Lougheed JC, Albiges L. Cabozantinib for the treatment of renal cell carcinoma. Expert Opin Pharmacother [Internet]. 2016;17(18):14656566.2016.1258059. Available from https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/14656 566.2016.1258059
- Evelönn EA, Degerman S, Köhn L, Landfors M, Ljungberg B, Roos G. DNA methylation status defines clinicopathological parameters including survival for patients with clear cell renal cell carcinoma (ccRCC). Tumour Biol [Internet]. 2016;37(8):10219–28. Available from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26831665
- Gandini S, Massi D, Mandala M. PD-L1 expression in cancer patients receiving anti PD-1/PD-L1 antibodies: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2016;100:88–98.
- Garcia JA, Hutson TE, Elson P, Cowey CL, Gilligan T, Nemec C, et al. Sorafenib in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma refractory to either sunitinib or bevacizumab. Cancer. 2010;116(23):5383–90.
- Gerlinger M, Horswell S, Larkin J, Rowan AJ, Salm MP, Varela I, et al. Genomic architecture and evolution of clear cell renal cell carcinomas defined by multiregion sequencing. Nat Genet [Internet]. 2014;46(3):225–33. Available from http://www.nature.com/ng/journal/v46/ n3/pdf/ng.2891.pdf
- Gore ME, Griffin CL, Hancock B, Patel PM, Pyle L, Aitchison M, et al. Interferon alfa-2a versus combination therapy with interferon alfa-2a, interleukin-2, and fluorouracil in patients with untreated metastatic renal cell carcinoma (MRC RE04/EORTC GU 30012): an open-label randomised trial. Lancet. 2010;375 (9715):641–8.
- Grassi P, Doucet L, Giglione P, Grünwald V, Melichar B, Galli L, et al. Clinical impact of pancreatic metastases from renal cell carcinoma: a multicenter retrospective analysis. PLoS One. 2016;11(4):1–13.

- Grünwald V, Heinzer H, Fiedler W. Managing side effects of angiogenesis inhibitors in renal cell carcinoma. Onkologie. 2007;30:519–24.
- Haas NB, Manola J, Uzzo RG, Flaherty KT, Wood CG, Kane C, et al. Adjuvant sunitinib or sorafenib for highrisk, non-metastatic renal-cell carcinoma (ECOG-ACRIN E2805): a double-blind, placebo-controlled, randomised, phase 3 trial. Lancet [Internet]. 2016;387 (10032):2008–16. Available from https://doi.org/ 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)00559-6
- Heng DYC, Xie W, Regan MM, Harshman LC, Bjarnason GA, Vaishampayan UN, et al. External validation and comparison with other models of the International Metastatic Renal-Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium prognostic model: a population-based study. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(2):141–8.
- Hudes G, Carducci M, Tomczak P, Dutcher J, Figlin R, Kapoor A, et al. Temsirolimus, interferon alfa, or both for advanced renal-cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2008;179:497–8.
- Hughes T, Klairmont M, Broucek J, Iodice G, Basu S, Kaufman HL. The prognostic significance of stable disease following high-dose interleukin-2 (IL-2) treatment in patients with metastatic melanoma and renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2015;64 (4):459–65.
- Hutson TE, Lesovoy V, Al-Shukri S, Stus VP, Lipatov ON, Bair AH, et al. Axitinib versus sorafenib as first-line therapy in patients with metastatic renal-cell carcinoma: a randomised open-label phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(13):1287–94.
- Lopez-Beltran A, Scarpelli M, Montironi R, Kirkali Z. WHO classification of the renal tumors of the adults. Eur Urol. 2004, 2006;49:798–805.
- Malouf GG, Su X, Yao H, Gao J, Xiong L, He Q, et al. Next-generation sequencing of translocation renal cell carcinoma reveals novel RNA splicing partners and frequent mutations of chromatin-remodeling genes. Clin Cancer Res. 2014;20(15):4129–40.
- McDermott DF, Regan MM, Clark JI, Flaherty LE, Weiss GR, Logan TF, et al. Randomized phase III trial of high-dose interleukin-2 versus subcutaneous interleukin-2 and interferon in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23 (1):133–41.
- Motzer RJ, Mazumdar M, Bacik J, Berg W, Amsterdam A, Ferrara J. Survival and prognostic stratification of 670 patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol [Internet]. 1999;17(8):2530–40. Available from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10561319
- Motzer RJ, Michaelson MD, Redman BG, Hudes GR, Wilding G, Figlin RA, et al. Activity of SU11248, a multitargeted inhibitor of vascular endothelial growth factor receptor and platelet-derived growth factor receptor, in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2006;24(1):16–24.
- Motzer RJ, Hutson TE, Tomczak P, Michaelson MD, Bukowski RM, Rixe O, et al. Sunitinib versus interferon alfa in metastatic renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J

Med [Internet]. 2007;356(2):115–24. Available from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/17215529

- Motzer RJ, Hutson TE, Tomczak P, Michaelson MD, Bukowski RM, Oudard S, et al. Overall survival and updated results for sunitinib compared with interferon alfa in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol [Internet]. 2009;27(22):3584–90. Available from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19487381
- Motzer RJ, Escudier B, Oudard S, Hutson TE, Porta C, Bracarda S, et al. Phase 3 trial of everolimus for metastatic renal cell carcinoma: final results and analysis of prognostic factors. Cancer. 2010;116(18):4256–65.
- Motzer RJ, Hutson TE, Cella D, Reeves J, Hawkins R, Guo J, et al. Pazopanib versus Sunitinib in metastatic renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med [Internet]. 2013a;369(8):722–31. Available from http://www. nejm.org/doi/abs/10.1056/NEJMoa1303989
- Motzer RJ, Escudier B, Tomczak P, Hutson TE, Michaelson MD, Negrier S, et al. Axitinib versus sorafenib as second-line treatment for advanced renal cell carcinoma: overall survival analysis and updated results from a randomised phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2013b;14(6):552–62.
- Motzer RJ, Hutson TE, McCann L, Deen K, Choueiri TK. Overall survival in renal-cell carcinoma with pazopanib versus sunitinib. N Engl J Med [Internet]. 2014a;370(18):1769–70. Available from http://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24785224
- Motzer RJ, Barrios CH, Kim TM, Falcon S, Cosgriff T, Harker WG, et al. Phase II randomized trial comparing sequential first-line everolimus and second-line sunitinib versus first-line sunitinib and second-line everolimus in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2014b;32(25):2765–72.
- Motzer RJ, Hutson TE, Glen H, Michaelson MD, Molina A, Eisen T, et al. Lenvatinib, everolimus, and the combination in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma: a randomised, phase 2, open-label, multicentre trial. Lancet Oncol. 2015a;16 (15):1473–82.
- Motzer RJ, Escudier B, McDermott DF, George S, Hammers HJ, Srinivas S, et al. Nivolumab versus everolimus in advanced renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med [Internet]. 2015b;1803–13. Available from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26406148
- Negrier S, Escudier B, Gomez F, Douillard JY, Ravaud A, Chevreau C, et al. Prognostic factors of survival and rapid progression in 782 patients with metastatic renal carcinomas treated by cytokines: a report from the Groupe Francais d'Immunotherapie. Ann Oncol [Internet]. 2002;13(9):1460–8. Available from http://annonc.oupjournals.org/cgi/doi/10.1093/ annonc/mdf257
- Nishino M, Jagannathan JP, Krajewski KM, O'Regan K, Hatabu H, Shapiro G, et al. Personalized tumor response assessment in the era of molecular medicine: cancer-specific and therapy-specific response criteria to complement pitfalls of RECIST. Am J Roentgenol. 2012;198:737–45.

- Nosov DA, Esteves B, Lipatov ON, Lyulko AA, Anischenko AA, Chacko RT, et al. Antitumor activity and safety of tivozanib (AV-951) in a phase II randomized discontinuation trial in patients with renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol [Internet]. 2012;30 (14):1678–85. Available from http://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pubmed/22493422
- Patel PH, Chadalavada RSV, Chaganti RSK, Motzer RJ. Targeting von Hippel-Lindau pathway in renal cell carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res. 2006;12(24):7215–20.
- Reuter CWM, Morgan MA, Grünwald V, Herrmann TRW, Burchardt M, Ganser A. Targeting vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF)-receptor-signaling in renal cell carcinoma. World J Urol. 2007;25:59–72.
- Rini BI, Halabi S, Rosenberg JE, Stadler WM, Vaena DA, Archer L, et al. Phase III trial of bevacizumab plus interferon alfa versus interferon alfa monotherapy in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma: final results of CALGB 90206. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28 (13):2137–43.
- Rini BI, Escudier B, Tomczak P, Kaprin A, Szczylik C, Hutson TE, et al. Comparative effectiveness of axitinib versus sorafenib in advanced renal cell carcinoma (AXIS): a randomised phase 3 trial. Lancet. 2011;378 (9807):1931–9.
- Rini BI, Melichar B, Ueda T, Grünwald V, Fishman MN, Arranz JA, et al. Axitinib with or without dose titration for first-line metastatic renal-cell carcinoma: a randomised double-blind phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2013a;14(12):1233–42.
- Rini BI, De La Motte RT, Harzstark AL, Michaelson MD, Liu G, Grünwald V, et al. Five-year survival in patients with cytokine-refractory metastatic renal cell carcinoma treated with axitinib. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2013b;11(2):107–14.
- Rini BI, Quinn DI, Baum M, Wood LS, Tarazi J, Rosbrook B, et al. Hypertension among patients with renal cell carcinoma receiving axitinib or sorafenib: analysis from the randomized phase III AXIS trial. Target Oncol. 2014;10(1):1–9.
- Rini BI, Dorff TB, Elson P, Rodriguez CS, Shepard D, Wood L, et al. Active surveillance in metastatic renalcell carcinoma: a prospective, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016a;17(9):1317–24.
- Rini BI, Tomita Y, Melichar B, Ueda T, Grünwald V, Fishman MN, et al. Overall survival analysis from a randomized phase II study of axitinib with or without dose titration in first-line metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2016b;14 (6):499–503.
- Rosenberg SA, Mulé JJ, Spiess PJ, Reichert CM, Schwarz SL. Regression of established pulmonary metastases and subcutaneous tumor mediated by the systemic administration of high-dose recombinant interleukin 2. J Exp Med. 1985;161(5):1169–88.

- Ruiz-Morales JM, Swierkowski M, Wells JC, Fraccon AP, Pasini F, Donskov F, et al. First-line sunitinib versus pazopanib in metastatic renal cell carcinoma: results from the International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium. Eur J Cancer. 2016;65:102–8.
- Shuch B, Amin A, Armstrong AJ, Eble JN, Ficarra V, Lopez-Beltran A, et al. Understanding pathologic variants of renal cell carcinoma: distilling therapeutic opportunities from biologic complexity. Eur Urol. 2015;67(1):85–97.
- Sternberg CN, Hawkins RE, Wagstaff J, Salman P, Mardiak J, Barrios CH, et al. A randomised, doubleblind phase III study of pazopanib in patients with advanced and/or metastatic renal cell carcinoma: final overall survival results and safety update. Eur J Cancer [Internet]. 2013;49(6):1287–96. Available from http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23321547
- The Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network. Comprehensive molecular characterization of papillary renalcell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2016;374(2):135–45.
- Voss MH, Molina AM, Motzer RJ. MTOR inhibitors in advanced renal cell carcinoma. Hematol Oncol Clin North Am. 2011;25:835–52.
- Voss MH, Hakimi AA, Pham CG, Brannon AR, Chen Y-B, Cunha LF, et al. Tumor genetic analyses of patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma and extended benefit from mTOR inhibitor therapy. Clin Cancer Res [Internet]. 2014;20(7):1955–64. Available from http:// www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid= 4140619&tool=pmcentrez&rendertype=abstract
- Wood C, Srivastava P, Bukowski R, Lacombe L, Gorelov AI, Gorelov S, et al. An adjuvant autologous therapeutic vaccine (HSPPC-96; vitespen) versus observation alone for patients at high risk of recurrence after nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma: a multicentre, open-label, randomised phase III trial. Lancet. 2008;372(9633):145–54.
- Zhou L, Liu X-D, Sun M, Zhang X, German P, Bai S, et al. Targeting MET and AXL overcomes resistance to sunitinib therapy in renal cell carcinoma. Oncogene [Internet] 2016;35(21):2687–2697. Available from http://www.nature.com/doifinder/10.1038/onc.2015.343

Online References

ClinicalTrials.gov. Available from ClinicalTrials.gov

- EAU Guidelines on Renal Cell Carcinoma (Limited text update 2016). Available from http://www.uroweb.org/ guidelines/
- NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology (NCCN Guidelines[®]). Kidney cancer. Version 2.2017 31 Oct 2016. Available from http://www.nccn.org



Metastatic Surgery in Advanced Renal **40** Cell Carcinoma

Laura-Maria Krabbe, Solomon L. Woldu, Oner Sanli, and Vitaly Margulis

Contents

Introduction	616
Cytoreductive Nephrectomy	617
Evidence of Cytoreductive Nephrectomy in the	
Pre-targeted Molecular Therapy (TMT) Era	617
Evidence of Cytoreductive Nephrectomy in the	
Targeted Molecular Therapy Era	620
Decision-Making Toward or Against CN	623
Future Prospects for CN in the "New" Immunotherapy Era	627
Metastasectomy	628
Supporting Clinical Evidence for Metastasectomy	628
Location of Metastases	630
Complications of Metastasectomy	632
Radiotherapy: An Alternative to Surgery	632
Local Recurrence	633
Metastasectomy to Defer Systemic Therapy	634
Conclusions	634
References	635

L.-M. Krabbe (🖂)

Department of Urology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX, USA

Department of Urology, University of Muenster Medical Center, Muenster, Germany e-mail: Laura-Maria.Krabbe@UTSouthwestern.edu

S. L. Woldu · O. Sanli · V. Margulis Department of Urology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX, USA e-mail: Solomon.Woldu@UTSouthwestern.edu; Oner.Sanli@UTSouthwestern.edu; Vitaly.Margulis@UTSouthwestern.edu

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_65

Abstract

Management of patients with advanced and metastatic renal cell carcinoma is a challenging task, which often demands a multidisciplinary approach. In the cytokine immunotherapy era, cytoreductive nephrectomy in combination with immunotherapy was shown to be superior to immunotherapy alone, thus making cytoreductive nephrectomy a cornerstone of treatment. In the more recent era of targeted molecular therapies, cytoreductive nephrectomy seems to still retain its role in management of these patients despite lack of level 1 evidence so far. However, proper patient selection has been shown to be of utmost importance to assure benefit from this surgical endeavor. Prospective trials aiming to inform the field regarding efficacy as well as timing of cytoreductive nephrectomy in the targeted therapy era are underway and eagerly awaited, despite encountering challenges during study enrollment. Additionally, the recent introduction of checkpoint inhibitors once again targeting the immune axis is changing treatment landscape and challenging the benefit of cytoreductive nephrectomy. Metastasectomy on the other hand is currently being utilized for patients with relatively indolent oligometastatic disease. Despite lack of level 1 evidence, available evidence supports longterm remission with metastasectomy for some patients. This chapter aims to summarize the currently available evidence for cytoreductive nephrectomy as well as metastasectomy and give an outlook into the future with regard to new developments in this arena.

Introduction

The worldwide incidence of renal cell carcinoma (RCC) diagnosis varies depending on region, ranging from approximately 1/100,000 in Africa to greater than 15/100,000 in Northern and Eastern Europe and among African-Americans in the United States (Znaor et al. 2015). There are approximately 340,000 new cases of kidney cancers worldwide, with the vast majority (>90%) comprising of RCC (Ferlay et al. 2014). The most common histologies are clear cell (70%), papillary (10–15%), and chromophobe RCC (5%) (Ebele et al. 2004).

Established risk factors for RCC include age, cigarette smoking, obesity, occupational exposure to trichlorethylene, and end-stage renal disease (Guha et al. 2012; Hunt et al. 2005; Renehan et al. 2008; Vajdic et al. 2006; Znaor et al. 2015). Additionally, recent reports indicate a dose–response relationship between risk of RCC and declining renal function, beyond just patients who are dialysis dependent (Lowrance et al. 2014).

While the incidence of RCC diagnosis has been increasing in most countries, particularly in the western world, mortality trends have been relatively stable and even slightly decreasing in Western and Northern Europe (Znaor et al. 2015). Historically, RCC was diagnosed clinically by the triad of flank pain, hematuria, and a palpable mass, findings that indicate advanced stages of disease (Cohen and McGovern 2005). This pattern has changed due to modern cross-sectional imaging, which has resulted in the incidental detection of earlier stage renal masses and downward stage migration of RCC. As of 2004, 57% of RCC was stage I (localized), 14% were stage III (regional lymph node involvement), and approximately 18% were stage IV (distant metastases) at diagnosis (Kane et al. 2008). For the approximately 70% of patients with localized disease, nephrectomy is usually curative; however patients with stage II or III disease have a 30-40% risk of relapse (Janowitz et al. 2013; Zhang 2017). The main recognized drivers for relapse are pathological stage and histologic grade of the tumor; however, the risk of relapse can be individualized using validated prediction models such as the University of California Los Angeles Integrated Staging System (UISS), the "stage, size, grade, and necrosis" (SSIGN) score, or the Karakiewicz nomogram (Karakiewicz et al. 2007; Leibovich et al. 2003; Patard et al. 2004; Zisman et al. 2001).

When RCC is no longer localized, the prognosis is poor with 5-year survival rates at 53% for stage III disease, further decreasing to 8% for stage IV disease (Choueiri and Motzer 2017). Historically systemic treatments for metastatic RCC have been limited due to "chemoresistance" of the tumor, although treatment options have expanded significantly over the past 15 years. Prior to 2005, systemic therapy was limited to immunotherapy in the form of interferon- α (IFN- α) and interleukin-2 (IL-2). These treatments provided minimal chance of improvement in clinical outcomes; high-dose IL-2 is associated with a rare (~5%) complete response rate but chance of long-term durable response (Fyfe et al. 1995). In 2005, the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved sorafenib, followed closely by the approval of sunitinib, based on improved progression-free survival compared to IFN- α (Escudier et al. 2007; Motzer et al. 2007). This ushered in the era of "targeted therapy," and over the past decade, numerous other antiangiogenic drugs have been approved including pazopanib, axitinib, bevacizumab, cabozantinib, and lenvatinib (in combination with everolimus). Additionally, another class of systemic therapy – the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) inhibitors - was approved after trials demonstrating improved clinical outcomes with temsirolimus and everolimus (Hudes et al. 2007; Motzer et al. 2008). While these targeted therapies had significantly improved tolerability profiles and response rates compared to traditional immunotherapy, the data supporting their regulatory approvals demonstrated only limited overall survival benefit, and all patients would eventually become refractory to these medications and succumb to their disease. A resurgence of interest in immunotherapy for cancer led to the development of novel immune checkpoint inhibitors - of particular interest are those targeting the programmed cell death (PD-1) receptor or its ligand (PD-L1). 1 Nivolumab, a PD-1 inhibitor, was compared to everolimus in the second-line setting in RCC and demonstrated an improved tolerability profile as well as a survival benefit. Most strikingly, the response rates could be long-lasting, a finding that gives great hope to patients otherwise faced with a dismal prognosis (Motzer et al. 2015). Just like in the proliferation of targeted therapy, we will undoubtedly see the proliferation of more immune checkpoint inhibitors, both for the PD-1/PD-L1 axis and novel targets in development that will further complicate matters for urologists and oncologists, but bring much needed hope to patients.

Thus, in the third era of systemic therapy for RCC, a persistent question has been the role of local therapy in the nonlocalized setting. Spurred by the lack of effective systemic therapies and apocryphal cases of spontaneous regression of metastatic disease after the removal of the primary renal tumor, urologists have been evaluating the role of surgery for metastatic RCC for decades. Many attempts have been made to definitively answer this question, including two randomized trials during the initial immunotherapy era, two ongoing trials in the targeted therapy era, and numerous retrospective analyses. But as systemic treatment options have evolved, so too must our analysis of the role of surgery in this scenario. In this chapter, we aim to bring historical context and clinical evidence and offer opinions on the rational use of cytoreductive nephrectomy (CN) and metastasectomy in metastatic RCC (mRCC).

Cytoreductive Nephrectomy

The cornerstone of treatment in kidney cancer has always been surgical. For decades, it has been known that conventional chemotherapy is not effective for RCC, while radiotherapy is not effective when applied to the primary tumor (Yagoda et al. 1993). For this reason, the primary treatment of localized kidney cancer is extirpative surgery, including partial nephrectomy whenever possible, with ablative techniques and active surveillance being further options for small renal masses. Perioperative therapies are not routinely used, and recent studies have not shown any survival benefit of adjuvant targeted therapy, despite one study showing a slight improvement in progressionfree survival (Haas et al. 2015; Ravaud et al. 2016). On the contrary, management of mRCC is quite challenging with the need for a multidisciplinary approach. As these patients are mostly non-curable, historically, CN (referring to the surgical removal of the renal primary) had a place in the management of mRCC for prevention or treatment of local complications. In addition, the primary tumor has the potential to be a source of further metastatic spread. However, there are a multitude of conceptual advantages and disadvantages to consider with performance of CN, which might influence decision-making (Table 1).

Evidence of Cytoreductive Nephrectomy in the Pre-targeted Molecular Therapy (TMT) Era

The perceived benefit of CN for mRCC aside from treatment or prevention of local complications is

Advantages	Disadvantages
Reduction of large and potentially immunosuppressive tumor burden	Risk of perioperative mortality and morbidity
Prevention or palliation of local symptoms such as discomfort, hematuria	Delay of systemic treatment
Improvement of tolerance of systemic therapy by improved performance status and cachexia	Negative effect on quality of life, time spent recovering from surgery in patients with limited life expectancy
Reduction of paraneoplastic syndromes such as anemia, anorexia, weight loss, fever, hypertension, and hypercalcemia	

Table 1 Conceptual advantages and disadvantages of cytoreductive nephrectomy

due to the rare phenomenon of spontaneous regression of mRCC metastases (mostly lung), which occurs in 1-5% of the patients. Despite evidence being scarce and the literature being generally informed by case reports without histologic confirmation of the metastatic sites, these observations gave birth to the concept of immunogenicity of mRCC with the tumor playing an immune-suppressive role (Lokich 1997; Walther et al. 1993). It should be mentioned that spontaneous regression is not a phenomenon reported in mRCC exclusively but is encountered in other cancer types such as embryonal carcinomas, breast cancer, neuroblastoma, as well as melanoma (Kucerova and Cervinkova 2016). Furthermore, it is not solely observed after surgical removal of the primary tumor but can be seen under surveillance as well. In a study of 73 patients with measurable metastatic disease, three and two patients had complete and partial spontaneous regressions without any therapy, and four further patients had prolonged stable disease for more than 12 months (Oliver et al. 1989). Accordingly, spontaneous regression of mRCC is generally attributed to the immunogenic properties of the tumor and overall is uncommon to observe; however, if present, the regression is often durable. These observations and thoughts of immunogenic potential, as well as lack of efficacy of conventional therapies, lead to immunotherapies being investigated for mRCC, especially IFN- α , IL-2, as well as combinations. IFN- α was one of the first drugs available for systemic treatment of mRCC, after demonstrating some efficacy in retrospective studies in combination with CN. In addition, two subsequent randomized controlled trials published in 2001 revealed a better survival in patients undergoing CN before the initiation of IFN- α compared to receipt of IFN- α alone, making CN a standard of care in mRCC management.

CN and IFN- α

The first study (SWOG-8949) randomized 246 patients to immediate CN followed by therapy with IFN- α or immediate IFN- α therapy without surgery, and the primary endpoint of overall survival (OS) was met (11.1 months for CN plus IFN- α vs. 8.1 months for IFN- α alone (p = 0.05)) (Flanigan et al. 2001). It is worth mentioning that the survival advantage with CN was independent of performance status, location of metastatic site, and the presence or absence of a measurable metastatic lesion. Similarly, the second study (EORTC 30947, n = 78) found an increased time to progression (5 months vs. 3 months, HR 0.60, 95% CI 0.36–0.97) and better OS (17 months vs. 7 months, HR 0.54, 95% CI 0.31-0.94) in patients with combined treatment as well (Mickisch et al. 2001). As the study protocols and inclusion criteria were identical (biopsy-proven mRCC without brain metastases, ECOG 0-1 as well deemed fit for surgery), a combined analysis was performed for increased statistical power. This combined analysis, including a total of 324 patients evaluable for analysis, revealed a median survival of 13.6 months for CN plus IFN- α vs. 7.8 months for IFN- α alone, which accounts for a 31% decrease in the risk of death (p = 0.002). One-year survival was 51.9% for the CN arm vs. 37.1% for the IFN- α -only arm, whereas objective response rate was 6.9% for the combination vs. 5.7% (p = 0.60) for IFN- α alone (Flanigan et al. 2004).

In addition to the survival advantage, these studies also clarified other issues. First of all, they demonstrated low morbidity of CN in the metastatic setting within their selection of good surgical candidates by only including patients with ECOG 0-1. In both studies, surgery was performed in a standardized fashion using a transabdominal, flank, or thoracoabdominal approach with early ligation of renal vein and artery. Despite including patients with venous involvement, SWOG-8949 reported only 1% perioperative deaths and severe complications in 4.9% patients. Meanwhile, EORTC-30397 reported no postoperative deaths but 14.2% high-grade perioperative complications. Still, only few patients (5.6%) were not able to receive IFN- α after CN due to decline in performance status. Furthermore, despite including large tumors (median diameter 11.5 cm), side effects of IFN- α such as myelotoxicity, nausea, anorexia, and neurological and psychological disorders were equally distributed between the treatment groups. However, dose reduction was necessary in 44% of patients after CN, while only in 22% of those receiving IFN- α alone.

Secondly, SWOG-8949 reported on predictors of survival in addition to performance status revealing that low disease burden and site of metastases are independently important for survival (presence of lung metastases only HR 0.73, p = 0.028), indicating that risk stratification influences survival estimates. Furthermore, it was shown that patients who progressed rapidly (within 3 months of CN) did not benefit of surgery and had the same overall survival as the patients without CN, highlighting again the importance of appropriate patient selection. Lastly, both studies showed that progression of metastases was delayed approximately 2 months in the CN arm, supporting the theory of the importance of CN for better immunological balance by removing an immunesuppressing primary, especially as the effect of immunotherapy on the primary tumor is modest (Lara et al. 2009).

CN and IL-2

The available evidence for CN before IL-2 therapy is less extensive than for IFN- α therapy because of

two reasons. First and foremost, significant toxicity of high-dose (HD) IL-2 limits its application to highly selected patients, which poses problems for recruitment goals into a randomized controlled trial. Walther et al. calculated the number of patients needed to determine the efficacy of CN before IL-2 with 80% power of detecting a difference is 480 (10% IL-2 response rate)-1420 (20% IL-2 response rate) at a p = 0.05 level (Walther et al. 1997). Secondly, since IFN- α and IL-2 use the same immunobiological mechanisms to fight tumor cells, the gain of insight from a controlled randomized trial seems limited. Therefore, only a few studies addressed the use of CN prior to systemic IL-2 treatment, however demonstrating higher objective response rates with increasing doses of IL-2 than with IFN- α (5.6–23.2%) vs. 5.7% in the combined IFN- α trial) (Alva et al. 2016; Fyfe et al. 1995; McDermott et al. 2005; Negrier et al. 1998, 2007; Walther et al. 1997; Yang et al. 2003). In one of these, Pantuck et al. identified 89 patients treated with IL-2-based regimens after undergoing CN who met the eligibility criteria for the SWOG-8949 (Pantuck et al. 2001). A total of 120 patients from the SWOG-8949 were included, and the median OS of the patients treated with CN and IL-2 was 16.2 months, which was found to be twice as long as the IFN- α -only group and 5 months longer than the combination group of SWOG-8949 (p < 0.05) (Flanigan et al. 2004; Pantuck et al. 2001). Furthermore, Wagner et al. reported 6% (3/51 patients) achieving complete or partial response after IL-2 without CN, whereas Walther et al. found complete or partial response in 18% (19/107 patients) for IL-2 with CN, indicating the additive benefit of CN to immunotherapy (Wagner et al. 1999; Walther et al. 1997). Therefore, in highly selected mRCC patients who choose to be treated with IL-2, CN should be considered as part of the multidisciplinary approach. However, it is worth mentioning that higher doses of IL-2 therapy did not significantly prolong median overall survival time while placing the patient to a risk of grade 3 or 4 adverse event in up to 62.1% and mortality in up to 4%, which led to the conclusion that lower-dose IL-2 was adequate for treatment (Fyfe et al. 1995; Hanzly et al. 2014; Negrier et al. 2007; Yang et al. 2003).

Evidence of Cytoreductive Nephrectomy in the Targeted Molecular Therapy Era

Systemic therapy of kidney cancer has changed profoundly after introduction of the first tyrosinekinase (TKI) inhibitors. As a result, conventional immunotherapies were less frequently used for the treatment of metastatic disease because of their inferior response rates as well as their unfavorable side effect profile when compared to targeted molecular therapies (TMT). It is known that TMT such as sunitinib (which was tested against IFN- α) offers higher treatment response rates (47% vs. 12%), longer progression-free survival (11 months vs. 5 months), and better OS (26.4 months vs. 21.8 months) (Motzer et al. 2007). A SEER registry investigation underscored this finding in an unselected population and showed that the median survival of patients with CN increased in the TMT era to 19 months, whereas it was 13 months in the immunotherapy era (Conti et al. 2014).

Still, the rapid developments and approval of multiple agents with improved efficacy as opposed to previous immunotherapy had important impact on utilization of CN in the TMT era. Tsao et al. reported that the use of CN remained stable between 2001 and 2005 at 50% per year, while it decreased to 38% in 2008 (Tsao et al. 2013). Meanwhile, Psutka et al. identified patients from a private insurance company database who underwent CN between the years of 2004 and 2010 and found that CN use decreased even further from 31.3% in 2005 to only 14.8% in 2010 (Psutka et al. 2015). These trends possibly reflect the belief that CN is not necessary in the TMT era and more diverse systemic treatment options as well as improved patient selection due to better risk stratification tools. Patients undergoing CN in the TMT era were more likely to be younger, male, and married and had larger tumors, highlighting the development with regard to patient selection (Conti et al. 2014). However, racial disparities were also noted with African-Americans and Hispanics being 18% and 14% less likely to undergo CN than Caucasians (Tsao et al. 2013).

Benefit of CN with TMT

To date, there are no RCTs informing about the benefit and timing of CN in the TMT era. In order to overcome this deficiency, the "Clinical Trial to Assess the Importance of Nephrectomy" (CARMENA: NCT0093033) and the "Immediate Surgery or Surgery After Sunitinib Malate in Treating Patients with Metastatic Kidney Cancer" (SURTIME: NCT01099423) are currently ongoing (Hirano et al. 2012; Williams et al. 2013). In CARMENA, patients are randomized to CN followed by sunitinib vs. sunitinib alone until disease progression to inform about the benefit of CN in this patient population, whereas SURTIME was designed to address the question of timing of CN by randomizing patients to sunitinib followed by CN vs. CN followed by sunitinib.

Notwithstanding, both studies faced significant accrual problems, and SURTIME study closed early in 2016 now probably underpowered to inform about the predefined endpoints (PFS and 2016). OS) (Stewart et al. Meanwhile CARMENA is likely to complete recruitment in late 2017 (almost 6 years later than originally planned), however probably only able to draw conclusions with regard to "equivalence" but not "significant difference" as more patients would have had to be included for the latter conclusion (Stewart et al. 2016).

Surgical RCTs in general pose special problems for recruitment including but not limited to patients not wanting to be randomized; lack of clinical equipoise from patients, physicians, as well as physicians across specialties; and, last but not least, unwillingness to randomize patients due to surgeon/oncologist bias (Stewart et al. 2016). Future trial designs for surgical RCTs might be enhanced by conducting initial pilot of feasibility studies, considering other clinical personnel to provide information in a less biased manner than involved providers, and insurance of a clear reward process (Stewart et al. 2016).

In lack of prospective data, multiple retrospective analyses as well as meta-analyses have been conducted to assess the benefit of CN in the TMT era, generally showing benefit for CN; however one has to keep in mind the inherent selection bias of such approaches. Available evidence is summarized in Table 2. A recent meta-analysis by Petrelli et al. included 11 retrospective publications with available data regarding OS and reported a reduced risk of death of CN with TMT compared with those treated with TMT alone (HR 0.46; 95% CI 0.32–0.64, p < 0.01; $I^2 = 95\%$, median follow-up 39 months); however there was significant heterogeneity between the studies (Petrelli et al. 2016). In one of the largest series published so far, Hanna et al. reported the outcomes of 15,390 patients out of the National Cancer Database (NCDB), who received TMT for mRCC between 2006 and 2013, out of which 5374 initially underwent CN (Hanna et al. 2016). The authors found that median OS of patients with and without CN was 17.1 months (95% CI 16.3-18.0 months) vs. 7.7 months (95% CI 7.4–7.9 months; p < 0.01), respectively. The 1-, 2-, and 3-year OS rates were 62.7, 39.1, and 27.1% vs. 34.7, 17.1, and 9.8% for patients with and without CN. In this study, statistically significant patient predispositions in favor of receipt of CN were younger age, private insurance, treatment at academic centers, and lower T stage as well as clinical lymph node-negative disease, highlighting the inherent selection bias of the retrospective approach to this question as patients receiving CN are more likely to harbor favorable patient as well as tumor characteristics. As an example, in the study by Heng et al., comparing 982 patients with CN and TMT vs. 676 patients with TMT alone, patients with poor-risk disease comprised only 28% of those treated with CN vs. 54% of the group without CN, clearly attributing to different outcomes of both groups

Table 2 Retrospective studies comparing patients with and without CN and treated with TMT (Adapted from Bex and colleagues (2016))

Study Setting Study period	Total no. of patients	Patients with CN	Patients without CN	Median follow- up (months)	Median OS with CN (months)	Median OS without CN (months)	Statistically significant factors favoring receipt of CN
Choueiri et al. (2011) Multi-institutional 2004–2008	314	201	113	NR	19.8	9.4	Younger age Better KPS One metastatic site Less calcium
Conti et al. (2014) SEER 1993–2010	20,104	6915	13,189	NR	19	4	Younger age Male White Single
Heng et al. (2014) IMDC 2005–2013	1658	982	676	39.1	20.6	9.6	Better IMDC risk Less non-clear RCC Fewer bone metastasis Fewer liver metastasis
Bamias et al. (2014) Multi-institutional 2006–2011	186	150	36	34	23.9	9.0	Younger age Better PS Less neutrophilia Lower LDH Previous cytokines
Abern et al. (2014) SEER 2005–2009	2382 ^a	1521	861	13	20 ^b	6 ^b	Younger age Male White Single

(continued)

Study Setting Study period	Total no. of patients	Patients with CN	Patients without CN	Median follow- up (months)	Median OS with CN (months)	Median OS without CN (months)	Statistically significant factors favoring receipt of CN
Aizer et al. (2014) SEER, non-clear cell 2000–2009	591	377	214	NR	14	6	Younger age Male White Single Westcoast location
Mathieu et al. (2015) Multi-institutional 1999–2009	351	298	53	NR	38.1	16.4	Better MSKCC risk Better ECOG score
de Groot et al. (2016) Population-based registry ^c , propensity score matching 2008–2010	227	74	151	NR	17.9	8.8	T stage <t3 t4<br="">One metastatic site Fewer bone metastasis</t3>
Hanna et al. (2016) National Cancer Database 2006–2013	15,390	5374	10,016	NR	17.1	7.7	Younger age Privately insured Academic center Lower T stage cN0

Table 2 (continued)

CN cytoreductive nephrectomy, *ECOG* Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group, *IMDC* International metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium, *KPS* Karnofsky performance status, *LDH* lactate dehydrogenase, *MSKCC* Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, *NR* not reported, *OS* overall survival, *PS* performance status, *RCC* renal cell carcinoma, *SEER* Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results Registry

^aT3 subset of a total of 7143 patients

^bEstimated from Kaplan–Meier analyses

^cOnly patients receiving sunitinib in the first-line treatment

(Heng et al. 2014). Furthermore, a known shortcoming of the NCBD data is that there is no information about further lines of treatment, such that it is unknown if the survival effect is merely attributable to CN alone, the selection bias toward CN, or also the number and duration of subsequent lines of therapy. Overall, median-reported OS derived from retrospective series ranges between 14 and 38 months in patients with CN; whereas median OS is between 4 and 16 months in patients without CN (Table 1). However, CN seems to also affect time to treatment failure (TTF) and overall response rate (ORR) to TMT, advocating for a benefit beyond tumor mass reduction. ORR and TFF of patients with CN and TMT was 26.3% and 8.1 months vs. 11.5% and 5.5 months for those who did not undergo CN (Choueiri et al. 2011).

Active Surveillance After CN

Generally, TMT is given soon after convalescence from CN. However, in patients with low-volume disease, which is still deemed unresectable, surveillance after CN might also be an option. Recently, Rini et al. used initial active surveillance (AS) in 48 evaluable mRCC patients to identify which patients might benefit from AS in this setting (98% of patients had undergone prior nephrectomy) (Rini et al. 2016). The authors reported median time on surveillance as 14.9 months and identified high IMDC risk group as well as higher number of metastatic sites as significant factors associated with progression and therefore shorter surveillance period. Meanwhile, the authors defined a favorable group for AS as 0–1 IMDC risk factors and ≤ 2 organs involved by metastatic disease. Estimated median survival time was 22.2 months (95% CI 13.8–33.3 months) for patients in the favorable for AS group, while it was 8.4 months (3.2-14.1 months; p = 0.0056) in the remainder of patients (unfavorable group). Similarly in 28 patients with initially metastatic disease undergoing CN followed by AS, the median time to targeted therapy and OS was 14 months (3-43 months) and 21.5 months (4-75 months), respectively (Bex et al. 2016). Despite active surveillance in metastatic disease seems to be an option, studies with extended number of patients are needed to clarify these preliminary outcomes, especially since the OS estimates in the CN and AS population seem to be rather short in light of current advances in the field.

Surgical Considerations for CN

There is current evidence, suggesting that performance of lymphadenectomy (LND) at the time of CN is not associated with superior oncologic outcomes, despite possible removal of further tumor volume. In a study by Gershman et al. including 305 patients, out of whom 62% underwent LND with 24% of those patients showing pathologically positive nodes, the survival after a median follow-up of 8.5 years was not significantly impacted by performance of LND (Gershman et al. 2017). However, there might still be some value of LND in some select patients. For example, in patients who have oligometastatic disease, possibly amenable for downstream metastasectomy and therefore an unlikely but possible chance on cure of disease, performing a LND during CN might be beneficial to avoid local progression and necessity for further surgical interventions; however there are no data with regard to this specific situation.

With regard to surgical approach, there is data that CN can be safely performed with a minimally invasive (laparoscopic/robotic-assisted) approach in select patients, without excess surgical complications or sacrifice of oncological principles (Nunez Bragayrac et al. 2016). During surgical planning and decision-making toward the surgical approach to CN, specific factors should be weighed carefully, including tumor size, presence of parasitizing vessels or tumor thrombus, lymphadenopathy, as well as presence of tissue planes between the kidney and surrounding organs as well as possible tumor invasion of the latter. During the surgery, one should be prepared to convert to open surgery quickly, as it is necessary in a certain number of cases even in expert hands (around 5%), due to intraoperative bleeding or unforeseeable technical difficulties (Nunez Bragayrac et al. 2016).

CN might be beneficial for prevention or palliation of local as well as systemic symptoms like hematuria, pain, anemia, as well as tumorassociated cachexia. Further, paraneoplastic syndromes are identified in less than 5% of patients with RCC including hypercalcemia, polycythemia, hepatic dysfunction, amyloidosis, fever, and weight loss, which are generally associated with adverse pathologic features and more advanced disease (Motzer et al. 1996). For localized disease, paraneoplastic syndromes are generally resolved after radical nephrectomy. This situation is rather complicated in patients with metastatic disease, where improvement of paraneoplastic symptoms is not necessarily driven by the primary tumor alone (Walther et al. 1997).

Decision-Making Toward or Against CN

Decision-making toward or against CN is complex and includes issues such as disease burden, patient factors, as well as prognostic factors to estimate the natural course of disease in order to make beneficial decisions and avoid harm. Tumor volume doubling time is estimated to be slow in patients with small renal masses or organconfined RCC (around 70 weeks); however, rapidly growing RCCs are known as well (Lee et al. 2008). Growth kinetics are very heterogeneous, even in patients with mRCC, where some show stable lesions for months without any treatment, whereas others show fast progression despite systemic treatment efforts. The SWOG-8949 and EORTC-30947 trials demonstrated that it is not beneficial but possibly harmful, as it may cause further deterioration of performance status precluding patients from receiving systemic treatment without the benefits of tumor volume reduction. Therefore an attempt of inductive TMT in patients deemed to be at high risk of progression and death of mRCC might serve as a litmus test to further determine if CN might be beneficial in the long run. However, the challenge remains to risk-stratify patients accordingly and select the patients most likely to benefit from CN vs. the patients most likely to not benefit from CN.

Evidence from the pre-TMT era revealed that patients with metastatic disease to only one organ system had significantly better survival than patients with multiple organ systems involved. Han et al. reported that the median OS was 31 months vs. 13 months for mRCC patients who underwent CN followed by immunotherapy with metastatic sites in the lung or bone only vs. multiple organ systems (Han et al. 2003). Meanwhile, the response rates to immunotherapy after CN differed with 44%, 20%, and 14% in the lung, bone, and multiple organ sites, respectively. This leads further into the concept of "percentage of tumor volume removable by CN." In the immunotherapy era, Fallick et al. found a threshold of >75% "fractional percentage of tumor volume removed" (FPTV) to be beneficial toward outcomes, while more recent reports support a threshold of >90% to consider CN potentially beneficial (Barbastefano et al. 2010; Fallick et al. 1997; Pierorazio et al. 2007). This is in line with the finding that each additional centimeter of tumor burden removed is associated with improved survival (Iacovelli et al. 2012).

Patient Factors Influencing Benefit from CN

Besides tumor- and disease-specific factors, patientspecific factors like age and comorbidities are very important to consider during decision-making for CN. Reports indicate that likelihood for receipt of CN declines by 30% for every 10-year increase in age (Conti et al. 2014). In a multivariable logistic regression model for prediction of receipt of CN, Tsao et al. reported that patients 60–69, 70–79, and 80 years and older were significantly less likely (OR = 0.68, 0.45, 0.18) to undergo CN than their younger counterparts (Tsao et al. 2013). This study also revealed that patients with a Charlson comorbidity index (CCI) ≥ 2 were also less likely (OR = 0.74; p < 0.01) to undergo CN. This is due to the higher likelihood of complications and perioperative morbidity in the elderly with up to 20% vs. 1.1% mortality rate of mRCC patients over 75 years vs. less than 75 years old, when matched for performance status and tumor characteristics (Kader et al. 2007).

The Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group Performance Status (ECOG PS) is an established tool to assess overall functional status of patients and was, unsurprisingly, found to be an independent predictor of OS for patients with mRCC in many studies using multivariable analyses models (Flanigan et al. 2001). It is often used as an inclusion criterion as well as stratification tool in clinical trials, most often biasing the investigated cohorts toward better outcomes than a real-world population as more favorable patients are selected by default (ECOG 0-1). Despite this, performance status (PS), measured with various tools, is one of the main criteria used to determine possible benefit of CN for mRCC patients. Data indicate that patients with good PS (Karnofsky PS 80% or greater) had a median overall survival of 23.9 months with CN and TMT, while it was only 14.5 months for those who did not receive CN (p < 0.01) (Choueiri et al. 2011). However, patients with lower PS of less than 80% only experienced а marginal survival benefit (10.1 months vs. 6 months, p = 0.08), highlighting once again the importance of patient selection for CN before TMT. On the other hand, Shuch et al. reported that patients who had an ECOG PS 2/3 with non-debilitating bone metastasis demonstrated a similar survival to that of patients with an ECOG PS of 1 (17.7 months vs. 13.8 months, p = 0.46) (Shuch et al. 2008). The authors therefore proposed grouping patients in ECOG PS 2/3a (visceral disease) and b (bone involvement) and suggested to use palliative measures for ECOG PS 2/3a disease while considering CN for patients with ECOG PS 2/3b, pointing out the need for specific markers and risk stratification tools to determine usefulness of CN in patients with mRCC. Meanwhile, the survival of patients with debilitating (non-weight bearing) bone metastasis is as low as 2.1 months such that these patients should be treated with palliative measures only.

Histological Factors Influencing Benefit from CN

As it is known that patients with non-clear histology such as papillary RCC (pRCC) or sarcomatoid differentiation do not respond as well to the available medications, they receive TMT less often than their clear cell RCC (ccRCC) counterparts (Smaldone et al. 2015). Therefore, the question of benefit of CN in this subgroup of patients is valid, as it might influence decision for surgical debulking. Aizer et al. by using SEER database reported that patients with non-ccRCC histology who underwent CN had significantly lower 2-year disease-specific survival estimates than patients with ccRCC (59.2% (95% CI 53.1–64.8%) vs. 74.2% (95% CI 66.4-80.4%)), highlighting the difference in efficacy of TMT (Aizer et al. 2014). Meanwhile, patients who underwent CN for non-RCC histology had still higher estimates of OS compared to patients who did not (14 months vs. 6 months, p < 0.001); however the inherent biases of these analyses have to be recognized. In detail, in all histologies except medullary/collecting duct carcinoma, the use of CN was associated with lower estimates of RCC-specific mortality, even though possibly less pronounced than for ccRCC in certain subgroups (papRCC) and more in others (chromophobe RCC (chrRCC)) indicating a more aggressive vs. benign natural history of disease in comparison to ccRCC (Smaldone et al. 2015). Of note, sarcomatoid histology was excluded from some of these studies and is known as one of the most important adverse histological features (Sanli et al. 2010). You et al. reported that patients with sarcomatoid histology yielded a 2.9-fold risk of disease progression and 2.7-fold increased overall risk of death than those without sarcomatoid differentiation in a group of patients treated with or without CN (You et al. 2011). Similarly, Shuch et al. reported that median OS of patients with sarcomatoid differentiation was 4.9 months vs. 17.7 months for patients without sarcomatoid features (Shuch et al. 2008). Overall, addition of CN may have value in patients with non-ccRCC histology, and histology alone should not preclude a patient form undergoing CN.

Risk Stratification Tools

It is logical that comprehensive risk stratification tools should be of greater utility in outcome prediction, compared to individual factors. Historically, the MSKCC risk classification model and its modified version, including a total of five clinical (Karnofsky PS <80%), time from initial diagnosis to treatment (replaced absence of prior nephrectomy from the initial model), and laboratory variables (lactate dehydrogenase >1.5 than the upper limit of normal (ULN), hemoglobin <lower limit of normal (LLN), and corrected serum calcium >10 mg/dl), were used to risk-stratify patients into three risk groups, which correlated well with survival estimates (Motzer et al. 1999, 2002).

However, these risk classification systems were created from data in the immunotherapy era, and therefore the extrapolation of these tools for TMT therapy was questionable. In a multi-institutional and multinational effort (IDMC group), Heng et al. retrospectively identified independent prognostic factors including 645 patients from three US and four Canadian centers treated with TMT (Heng et al. 2009). The authors identified four of five variables of the MSKCC risk classification model (hemoglobin <LLN, corrected calcium >ULN, Karnofsky PS < 80%, and time from diagnosis to treatment less than 1 year) as being independent predictors of outcomes for this patient population as well. Further, they identified neutrophils >ULN and platelets >ULN to complete the IMDC risk model. The authors reported that the estimated 2-year OS for the favorable-risk group (no risk factors), intermediate-risk group (one to two risk factors), and poor-risk group (three to six risk factors) was 75%, 53%, and 7%, respectively. Further external validation of these criteria with 849 patients revealed good discrimination of risk groups with these variables and revealed OS estimates of 43.2, 22.5, and 7.5 months in these three risk categories with a concordance index of 0.71 (95% CI 069–0.73) (Heng et al. 2013). Today, the IMDC model is widely used to stratify patients in clinical trials, and regarding the short survival time in the poor-risk patients, poor-risk status might be an indication for a limited benefit of CN (Li et al. 2015). However, these criteria were established in a largely nephrectomized population, which might limit its applicability to estimate benefit of CN, and further, some of the risk factors might even be modifiable by CN therefore possibly changing the individual patient risk group stratification.

In an attempt to possibly address the shortcomings of the development cohort of the IDMC criteria, Culp et al. set out to develop a sum score including seven preoperative clinical variables to identify patients who will not benefit from CN utilizing a retrospective cohort with 566 mRCC patients (Culp et al. 2010). The number of preoperative risk factors was correlated with the overall risk of death and was inversely proportional to the median OS of patients who underwent CN (Table 3). The authors concluded that patients who had \geq 4 risk factors did not appear to benefit from CN.

Further, prognostic nomograms are other valuable tools for individualized patient management and are currently being used in many areas of urooncology. Recently, Margulis et al. developed a preoperative and postoperative nomogram for prognostication of cancer-specific survival at 6 and 12 months after CN using a cohort of 601 patients (Margulis et al. 2013). The preoperative nomogram included the parameters albumin and LDH, whereas the parameters included in the postoperative nomogram in addition to albumin and LDH were pathological tumor stage $\geq pT3$, pathological nodal stage, as well as receipt of a blood transfusion. Both nomograms demonstrated an acceptable discriminative accuracy of 0.76 and 0.74, therefore suggesting possible utility in selection of patients who might not benefit from CN.

Table 3 Variables as predictors of survival defined by Culp et al. (2010)

Serum albumin <lln< td=""></lln<>
Serum lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) level >UNL
Clinical tumor classification T3 or T4
Symptoms at presentation caused by a metastatic site
(e.g., bone pain, neurologic symptoms, etc.)
Presence of liver metastasis
Radiographic evidence (≥ 1 cm) of retroperitoneal adenopathy
Radiographic evidence (≥ 1 cm) of supradiaphragmatic adenopathy

Timing of CN

Despite the gain of information with the previously mentioned stratification tools, the ability to predict the kinetics of disease progression is challenging. While some patients might have a more benign natural course of disease, it is not possible to predict this at first encounter. Therefore, some investigators have suggested utilization of systemic therapy initially as a litmus test to identify patients who will progress fast and therefore not benefit from CN. Bex et al. used the clinical response to immunotherapy in a small cohort of mRCC patients for making a better selection for CN (Bex et al. 2002). The authors suggested that patients who progressed under systemic treatment within 3 months should be spared from CN, whereas patients with stable disease or partial response should undergo CN, as the survival estimates for the latter patients exceed the estimates for the former by far (median OS 11.5 months vs. 3 months). Another study including 75 patients used primary tumor response (defined as $\geq 10\%$ decrease within 60 days of treatment initiation) to TMT as a surrogate for estimating oncologic outcomes (Abel et al. 2011). Median OS for patients without minor primary tumor (PT) response, with minor PT response after 60 days, and with early PT response were found to be 10.3 months, 16.5 months, and 30.2 months, respectively. Additionally, there is recent evidence suggesting that presurgical TMT may be advantageous. In the study by Hanna et al., where 88.4 and 11.6% of patients received CN before and after the initiation of TMT, it was reported that the 1- and 3-year OS rates for patients undergoing CN before and after TMT were 61.2 and 26.6% vs. 73.3 and 35.3% (p < 0.01), respectively (Hanna et al. 2016).

Further, not only may TMT be used as a litmus test to estimate benefit from CN; it might also lead to some downstaging of the primary tumor to facilitate surgery; however that effect seems to be modest. In a recent systematic review, the percentage of median tumor diameter reduction as a response to presurgical TMT was between 9.6 and 28.3%; however the median absolute change in tumor diameter was only between 0.8 and 3.1 cm (Borregales et al. 2016). When evaluated by RESIST criteria, 0–46% of patients showed a

partial remission, while no patients showed complete remission (Borregales et al. 2016). There is no consensus about which agent is the most effective in this setting; however, the only prospective study to address this question utilized axitinib prior to nephron sparing surgery (Borregales et al. 2016).

Finally, the effect of TMT on tumor-associated thrombus seems to be modest. While around 45% of tumor thrombi show a decrease in height, 28% each show stability or some increase in height (Cost et al. 2011). Overall, only 12% had a clinically relevant change in tumor thrombus level, which only minimal impact on surgical management (Cost et al. 2011).

Advantages and Disadvantages of Presurgical TMT Versus Upfront CN

A possible downside of presurgical TMT is the concern for wound healing complications associated with manipulation of the VEGF axis. While there are not necessarily differences with regard to complications within the first 30 days after CN, an increased incidence of prolonged wound healing complications may be expected after presurgical TMT in up to 20% of patients, which can lead to a delay of further systemic therapy (Jonasch et al. 2009; Margulis et al. 2008). Preoperative withdrawal of these drugs should be balanced with regard to prevention of postoperative complications versus possible progression in the treatmentfree interval. Currently, experts suggest to withhold TMT two to three half-lives before surgery, which is around 1-3 days for oral TKIs versus up to 4 weeks for bevacizumab (Margulis et al. 2008).

One advantage of TMT prior to surgery is immediate impact of systemic therapy on metastatic sites. Kutikov et al. reported that, of 141 patients who underwent CN, up to 30.5% did not receive systemic therapy due to rapid progression of disease (30% of non-receivers of TMT), patient refusal, and perioperative death or the decision toward initial postsurgical surveillance (Kutikov et al. 2010). Further data indicate that among patients for whom TMT is indicated after CN, 61% did not receive TMT within 60 days due to disease-related, surgery-related, and neither surgery- nor disease-related factors in 27.5%, 11% (5% Clavien grade \geq III), and 22%, respectively (Gershman et al. 2016). Predictors for delay in treatment were the presence of liver metastasis, pathological nodal involvement, and necessity of intraoperative blood transfusion.

Despite some convincing benefits to presurgical TMT in the setting of mRCC, one has to keep in mind that this strategy can lead to delay of CN due to deterioration of performance status due to adverse events or even disease progression precluding further CN altogether. Therefore, RCTs are needed to clarify the actual benefit of presurgical TMT, even with the recent advances in immunotherapy and possible alteration of treatment landscape associated with it as well as the recruitment issues with the awaited trials as discussed above. Also, the questions on the choice of drug and duration of drug to be used for tumor size reduction before CN remain to be answered.

Overall, the performance of CN previous to or after an initial round of TMT should be carefully debated with regard to the concepts discussed above as well as individual patient factors to include possible advantages and disadvantages in the decision-making. The European Association of Urology (EAU) guidelines recommend CN to patients with good performance status, large primary tumors, and relatively low metastatic volume (Bex et al. 2016). Meanwhile, CN is generally not recommended in patients with poor performance status or poor-risk disease according to IMDC or MSKCC risk score, with relatively small primary tumors and high metastatic volume, and/or with sarcomatoid tumors.

Future Prospects for CN in the "New" Immunotherapy Era

With the recent introduction of "new" immunotherapeutic drugs into practice for various malignancies, including mRCC in later line therapy, the concept of performance and timing of CN might be challenged further. However, to date, there are no reliable data available yet. The phase III trial leading to the FDA approval for nivolumab (first and to this day only approved checkpoint inhibitor for RCC) for secondline treatment of mRCC has, as the trials of the TMT era, included almost 90% of patients with prior nephrectomy (Motzer et al. 2015). Therefore subgroup analysis with regard to efficacy in patients with their kidney in place has very limited power and was not published so far. With regard to the mechanism of action, the new immunotherapeutic agents might be most beneficial with the primary tumor still in place, as there will be more tumor antigen to be recognized by the (re)activated T cells, possibly affecting the magnitude of the immune response. However, as these patients are metastatic, and therefore will have leftover tumor after CN, this might not be of such importance and even lead to higher response rates in case that tumor burden plays a role in overcoming tumor-induced immunosuppression via checkpoint inhibitors. Large-scale studies will be needed to prove this, and until then the urological and oncological communities should make a combined effort to learn as much as possible from our patients. Currently, MD Anderson Cancer Center at Houston has an open protocol (NCT02210117, ClinicalTrials.gov 2017a) for pre-CN treatment of patients with previously untreated mRCC with various regimens (nivolumab alone, nivolumab plus bevacizumab, as well as nivolumab plus ipilimumab) followed by CN to investigate the efficacy of these drugs and combinations in the presurgical space as well as the immunological changes in the tumor tissue and peripheral blood (ClinicalTrials.gov 2017b). This study will provide important insight into the effect of checkpoint inhibitors on the primary tumor in mRCC.

Metastasectomy

In 1939, Barney and Churchill reported the first case in the literature of a patient who underwent simultaneous nephrectomy and excision of a solitary lung metastasis. This patient survived for 23 years, only to die later of coronary artery disease (Barney and Churchill 1939). The central aim of metastasectomy is to achieve a complete clinical response in the absence of effective systemic therapy (1), while secondary aims are palliation (2) and the potential to defer systemic therapy (3). Yet the promising results of this initial report cannot be generalized, and the vast majority of patients who present with or develop mRCC will die within a short period of time, regardless of attempts at aggressive surgical management of distant disease. Yet it is also true that complete surgical resection is one of the few reliable ways of rendering a patient cured of disease (up to 20% long-term remissions, even if only temporarily in many cases) and there is a wide body of retrospective literature associating metastasectomy with favorable long-term oncologic outcomes.

As in CN, the question of a survival benefit to metastasectomy can only be answered with a prospective, randomized clinical trial as the selection biases of retrospective reports on this subject are simply too strong to be able to quantify the benefit, if any, for treatment of metastatic RCC lesions. Yet there are no randomized trials concerning any of the many questions regarding the role of metastasectomy in mRCC and none are currently ongoing. Such a clinical trial would be exceedingly difficult to complete; mRCC is a very heterogeneous disease, and it would require an extraordinarily large number of patients to stratify all the various permutations of patient and disease characteristics. Similar to CN, the growing number of systemic treatment options further complicates the issue as evidence of the role of metastasectomy in the initial immunotherapy era may no longer be applicable in the TMT era and now immune checkpoint inhibitor era. Further questions arise with regard to sequence of surgery in patients presenting with metastatic disease, as metastasectomy can be performed in combination with nephrectomy prior to systemic therapy, after systemic therapy, or in a separate setting. Additionally, there is no consensus on how to proceed in the management of patients who have already undergone a previous metastasectomy and now have recurrent disease. In lieu of level 1 evidence, we are left with attempts at interpreting existing retrospective literature.

Supporting Clinical Evidence for Metastasectomy

Numerous studies report on single or multicenter retrospective outcomes of metastasectomy for mRCC. Van der Poel et al. reported on 152 resections of RCC metastases in 101 patients, of which 41 patients underwent repeated resections (van der Poel et al. 1999). However, only 7% of patients were reported to have long-term OS >5 years. Kierney et al. reported on 41 patients with solitary metastases (excluding bone, nodal, and spinal cord metastases), who underwent curative intended resection and reported a 31% 5-year OS rate (Kierney et al. 1994). The only factor that was found to correlate with improved OS was a lower histologic grade in the metastatic site compared to the primary. Kavolius et al. compared the outcomes of resection of solitary metastases in 141 patients who underwent curative metastasectomy with 70 patients who underwent non-curative resection and 67 patients who underwent nonsurgical management and reported 5-year OS rates of 44%, 14%, and 11%, respectively (Kavolius et al. 1998). Multivariate analysis of factors associated with improved OS included disease-free interval >12 months, a solitary first recurrence (vs. multiple), curative/complete metastasectomy (vs. incomplete or nonsurgical management), and male gender. Studies from Korea reported that metastasectomy was an independent predictor of overall survival, both before systemic therapy and in patients who could not or were not willing to receive systemic therapy (Kwak et al. 2007; Lee et al. 2006). Eggener et al. combined the MSKCC risk grouping (originally developed for predicting survival of patients with mRCC treated with IFN- α) with the presence or absence of metastasectomy and found that on multivariate analysis, surgical intervention on metastases was still independently associated with improved survival (Eggener et al. 2008). Alt et al. reported on a large series of 887 patients with multiple RCC metastases, 125 (14%) of which underwent complete resection of all lesions (Alt et al. 2011). Complete resection was associated with improved survival in multiple clinical scenarios including lung-only metastases, non-lung-only metastases, 3+ metastatic lesions, and both synchronous and asynchronous metastases. On multivariate analysis, good performance status, lung-only metastases, asynchronous metastases, and complete resection were all variables associated with improved CSS and OS. Researchers from the University Hospitals Leuven and the University of Udine analyzed the records of 132 patients who underwent metastasectomy at different anatomic sites for mRCC (Tosco et al. 2013). Based on multivariate analysis of factors associated with outcomes, the authors created four "Leuven-Udine" (LU) prognostic groups that accurately predicted survival with an area under the curve (AUC) of 0.87 and 0.88 at 2 years and 5 years, respectively.

Although none of the heterogeneous studies related to metastasectomy in mRCC had complete concordance of factors associated with improved patient survival, several patterns emerge. Lungonly metastases, longer disease-free intervals between initial diagnosis and development of metastases, and ability to achieve complete surgical resection appeared to be relatively consistently associated with improved outcomes following metastasectomy (Table 4).

Authors Setting Years	No. of patients	Clinical scenario	Factors associated with improved outcomes
Van der Poel et al. (1999) Multicenter 1985–995	Total $(n = 101)$ Solitary $(n = 40)$ Repeated resections $(n = 41)$	Solitary or multiple metachronous mRCC	Lung metastases Complete resection DFI >2 years
Kierney et al. (1994) Mayo Clinic 1970–1990	Total $(n = 41)$ Complete resection $(n = 41)$	Solitary metachronous mRCC	Lower histologic grade of metastatic lesion relative to original RCC
Kavoulius et al. (1998) MSKCC 1980–1993	Total $(n = 278)$ Complete resection $(n = 141)$ Incomplete resection $(n = 70)$ No resection $(n = 67)$	Solitary metachronous mRCC	DFI >12 months Solitary recurrence Complete resection Male gender

 Table 4
 Retrospective studies reporting on metastasectomy

(continued)

Authors Setting Years	No. of patients	Clinical scenario	Factors associated with improved outcomes
Lee et al. (2006) Seoul, Korea 1999–2003	Total $(n = 57)$ Metastasectomy $(n = 20)$ Non-metastasectomy $(n = 37)$	mRCC who were treated with immunochemotherapy	Solitary metastasis Complete metastasectomy Lung metastasis
Russo et al. (2007) MSKCC 1989–2003	Total $(n = 91)$ Complete resection $(n = 61)$ No resection $(n = 30)$	Synchronous mRCC	Metastasectomy
Kwak et al. (2007) Seoul, Korea 1990–2004	Total $(n = 62)$ Metastasectomy $(n = 21)$ No resection $(n = 41)$	mRCC who did not receive systemic therapy	Metastasectomy
Eggener et al. (2008) MSKCC 1989–2007	Total $(n = 129)$ Complete resection $(n = 44)$ No resection $(n = 85)$	Metachronous mRCC following nephrectomy	Metastasectomy Lower MSKCC risk criteria
Alt et al. (2011) Mayo Clinic 1976–2006	Total $(n = 887)$ Complete resection $(n = 125)$	mRCC with multiple metastases	Complete resection Lung metastases Good performance status Asynchronous metastases
Tosco et al. (2013) Udine, Italy Leuven, Belgium 1988–2011	Total $(n = 109)$ Complete resection $(n = 82)$ Incomplete resection $(n = 27)$	mRCC with synchronous or metachronous, solitary, or multiple metastases	pT stage <3 Fuhrman grades 1–2 Lung metastases Solitary metastases Complete resection

Table 4	(continued)
---------	------------	---

DFI disease-free interval, mRCC metastatic renal cell carcinoma, MSKCC Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center

Location of Metastases

The most common site of metastatic disease in mRCC is the lung (45-69%), followed by lymph nodes (20-40%), bone (30%), liver (20%), and less commonly adrenal (9%), brain (8%), and other organs (Bianchi et al. 2012; McKay et al. 2014). The impact of tumor location on patient survival has been described earlier in this chapter, and these considerations are as relevant to the potential beneof metastasectomy as they fits are for CN. Additionally, specific locations of metastatic lesions may have an impact on quality of life or could directly contribute to mortality, and these factors should be considered in the evaluation of a patient for aggressive local treatment of metastases.

Lung Metastases

As the lungs are the most common site of RCC metastases, there are many reports on the utility of pulmonary metastasectomy in mRCC (Assouad

et al. 2007; Hofmann et al. 2005; Kanzaki et al. 2011; Kawashima et al. 2011; Meimarakis et al. 2011; Murthy et al. 2005; Pfannschmidt et al. 2002; Piltz et al. 2002). Five-year survival rates in patients with pulmonary metastases range from 21 to 60% following complete metastasectomy (Meimarakis et al. 2011). Many of these studies report similar factors associated with improved outcomes following pulmonary metastasectomy including disease-free interval, number of metastatic sites, and the degree of resectability. Hofmann et al. defined risk factors as a disease-free interval <36 months and more than one pulmonary metastasis (Hofmann et al. 2005). Patients were stratified into group 1 (resectable, no risk factor), group 2 (resectable, one risk factor), group 3 (resectable, two risk factors), and group 4 (unresectable). The 5-year survival rates were 53%, 48%, 22%, and 0%, for each group, respectively. Meimarakis et al. report on a prognostic tool (Munich score) to determine the utility of pulmonary metastasectomy; based on their multivariate analysis of 175 cases, complete metastasectomy (R0), metastasis size >3 cm, positive nodal status of the primary tumor, synchronous metastases, pleural infiltration, and tumor-infiltrated hilar or mediastinal lymph nodes were reported as independent prognostic factors for survival (Meimarakis et al. 2011). Risk groupings were defined as low-risk patients (complete resection, no risk factors), intermediate-risk patients (complete resection, one or more risk factors), and high-risk patients (grossly incomplete resection or positive surgical margins) and reported 5-year survival data at 63%, 29%, and 0%, respectively.

Bony Metastases

Bony metastases as the second most common site of distant disease in mRCC are associated with significantly lower OS compared to lung metastases. As metastatic lesions to the bone are associated with disabling pain and can result in pathologic fracture, surgical intervention on bony lesions should not solely be based on questions of oncologic benefit but also palliation based on expected patient life expectancy, disease burden, and recovery time after intervention (Evenski et al. 2012; Kollender et al. 2000; Smith et al. 1992). Orthopedic procedures have long been used to palliate patients with mRCC, but there may also be a survival benefit to local therapy. Fuchs et al. compared outcomes for 60 patients with solitary bony metastasis from RCC and found that 5-year cancer-specific survival was significantly higher (38% vs. 8%) for those who underwent curettage and intramedullary bone stabilization compared with no surgical treatment (Fuchs et al. 2005). Similarly, Kitamura et al. reported on a multivariate analysis of 149 patients with RCC bony metastases in Japan from 2003 to 2012 and indicated that bone surgery, but not bone-modifying agents or radiotherapy, was associated with improved OS (Kitamura et al. 2016).

Brain Metastases

RCC lags only behind lung cancer and melanoma for its predisposition to metastasize to the brain (Barnholtz-Sloan et al. 2004). RCC metastases to the brain are typically diagnosed by symptoms, and until recently the prognosis has been considered dismal, with most patients surviving approximately 4-7 months (Culine et al. 1998; Wronski et al. 1997). Poor prognosis in these cases is related to both local effects of brain lesions and the association of brain metastases with more widespread disease (Samlowski et al. 2008). Due to inferior survival outcomes, patients with brain metastases are typically excluded from clinical trials of systemic therapies, and there are no validated treatment guidelines (Heng et al. 2014). Additionally, there was concern that the blood-brain barrier/bloodtumor barrier may inhibit drug penetration into malignant cells and targeted therapy might result in devastating intracranial hemorrhage; however, both of these suppositions have been debunked (Carden et al. 2008). Despite this, patients with brain metastases are still being excluded from newer immune checkpoint inhibitor studies, despite a recent case report of a patient treated with pembrolizumab (anti-PD-1 antibody) demonstrating regression of brain metastasis (Motzer et al. 2015; Rothermundt et al. 2016). Historically, neurosurgery, often combined with radiotherapy, provided the only chance of longer survival in a select set of patients, in particular those with limited superficial cerebral lesions, those who were asymptomatic at presentation, and those without extracranial disease (Culine et al. 1998; Harada et al. 1999). Very often, lesions were deemed to be unresectable at presentation, and whole brain radiotherapy (WBRT) was the only available option (Culine et al. 1998, Wronski et al. 1997). Inherent "radioresistance" of RCC was deemed to be the culprit of poor local control rates, but as we will describe below, high-dose radiation in the form of stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) has challenged this dogma (Amendola et al. 2000; Andrews et al. 2004; Samlowski et al. 2008; Schoggl et al. 1998). Since the advent of SRS, craniotomy has largely been reserved for cases of cerebral lesions larger than 3 cm in size or those which are rapidly symptomatic resulting in midline shift (Dabestani et al. 2014).

Adrenal Metastases

Robson et al. reported a survival benefit in patients who underwent radical nephrectomy including an ipsilateral adrenalectomy; however improvements in presurgical imaging have rendered this strategy a probable overtreatment in the vast majority of cases of localized RCC (Kletscher et al. 1996; Robson et al. 1968). Nonetheless, RCC does have a predisposition toward adrenal metastases, and autopsy series demonstrate involvement in up to 29% of cases (Siemer et al. 2004). In the case of synchronous adrenal metastases, adrenalectomy can be readily performed at the time of CN. Similar to other sites of metastases, when the adrenal gland is the only site of metachronous metastases and when the disease-free interval is long, adrenalectomy is a potentially curative option with reports of longterm cancer-specific survival (Alt et al. 2011; Kuczyk et al. 2005; Tsui et al. 2000).

Pancreatic Metastases

Although isolated pancreatic metastases are rare, RCC metastases seem to have a predisposition toward the pancreas. Typically, metastases from RCC to the pancreas present late and are commonly the only site of disease (Ghavamian et al. 2000). In a review of 243 patients from 17 institutions who underwent pancreatic metastasectomy, 61.7% of cases were due to metastatic RCC (Reddy and Wolfgang 2009). Of the tumors that were metastatic to the pancreas, RCC was associated with, by far, the best outcomes as 66% of patients were alive at 5 years.

Atypical Metastases

With the exception of case reports, the majority of published reports on metastasectomy concern the most common sites of metastases; however RCC, like other malignancies, can spread to any organ. The largest series exploring the role of metastasectomy in atypical sites was published by Antonelli et al. who performed a retrospective review of metastasectomy in 37 cases in an atypical site with 57 cases of pulmonary metastasectomy (Antonelli et al. 2012). Atypical sites included the skin, muscle, thyroid, testicle, nasopharynx, vagina, omentum, spleen, stomach, breast, and pancreas. Compared to lung metastases, the authors identified no difference in cancer-specific survival and concluded that the role of surgery in the atypical setting is probably no different than in the case of lung metastases.

Complications of Metastasectomy

Given the lack of level 1 evidence supporting metastasectomy, the limited life expectancy of most patients who develop metastatic disease, and the comorbidities and poor performance status associated with mRCC, the safety of the metastasectomy must be heavily weighed against the perceived benefits. Tosco et al. reported on surgical complications of 124 patients who underwent metastasectomy at different metastatic sites (Tosco et al. 2013). The mean hospitalization length was 9 days, and 13% experienced a Clavien–Dindo grade 3 or higher complication. Due to the heterogeneity of patient factors, tumor size, number, and location, it is difficult to provide meaningful estimates of metastasectomy complication rates. Nonetheless, careful consideration of these factors, as well as patient preferences and quality of life considerations, should be of upmost importance prior to embarking on metastasectomy. A good example is that of pancreatic metastases. Although these lesions are associated with relatively favorable OS when resected, pancreatic resection remains a significant surgery with a perioperative mortality rate of 2% and morbidity rate of 38% in primary pancreaticoduodenectomy (Winter et al. 2006).

Radiotherapy: An Alternative to Surgery

Although complete surgical resection of metastatic lesions has been the mainstay of localized treatment for RCC metastases, patient preference, health status, and tumor factors (accessibility, resectability) may make this approach unfeasible, and radiotherapy may provide a noninvasive alternative to surgery. Although it was previously believed that RCC is "radioresistant," a growing body of literature is refuting this dogma (Dengina et al. 2016). While conventionally fractionated radiation typically involves daily fractions of 1.8–3.0 Gy and does not appear to be effective in RCC, high-dose radiotherapy in the form of stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT) or stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) results in destruction of tumor vasculature and is effective in tumors highly dependent on angiogenesis, including RCC (De Meerleer et al. 2014; Mehta et al. 2005).

The majority of published reports of radiotherapy in metastatic RCC are in the case of brain or bony metastases. The efficacy of radiotherapy compared to surgery for bony metastases has been questioned; however this should be considered in light of lower doses of radiation in these previous reports (Hunter et al. 2012; Kitamura et al. 2016). Zelefsky et al. reported on 105 patients with RCC metastases to the bone treated with single-dose image-guided intensitymodulated radiotherapy (SD-IGRT) of 18-24 Gy and hypofractionation regimens (three to five fractions, 20-30 Gy) (Zelefsky et al. 2012). At 3 years, the local progression-free survival (LPFS) after high single dose (24 Gy) was 88%, significantly higher than the 21% and 17% LPFS of low single-dose (<24 Gy) and hypofractionation regimens, respectively. These favorable results have been confirmed by other reports, yet the durability of response remains to be seen (Amini et al. 2015).

With regard to brain lesions, numerous contemporary studies have demonstrated favorable local control rates with SRS and durable long-term survival in patients with limited metastatic disease (Amendola et al. 2000; Fokas et al. 2010; Ikushima et al. 2000; Majewski et al. 2016). Due to the concern for neurological deterioration following WBRT, there is debate about the benefit of adding WBRT to SRS, in particular in the case of solitary or limited cerebral lesions. A randomized trial of SRS + WBRT vs. SBRT alone in the treatment of brain metastases did not show any improvement in survival with the addition of WBRT, although local control rates were improved in the SRS + WBRT arm (Aoyama et al. 2006).

While the majority of SBRT data in mRCC is in bony lesions, this radiation modality has also been increasingly studied in soft tissue lesions, with similarly favorable results. In a report of 36 lesions treated with SBRT (most common fractionation was 50 Gy in five fractions), with thoracic, abdominal, and skin/soft tissue sites of RCC metastases, the median radiographic control rate at 36 months was 93.4% (Altoos et al. 2015). Due to advances in radiation delivery, toxicities, even at such high doses, were low, and there were no grade 4 or 5 adverse events reported. Other institutions have demonstrated similar results with consistently high local control rates (Ranck et al. 2013; Wersall et al. 2005).

Abscopal Effect

The "abscopal effect" is a phenomenon wherein local radiotherapy of metastatic cancer is associated with tumor regression at a non-irradiated distant site (Mole 1953). It is believed to be mediated by immune system activation and has been reported in numerous malignancies, including mRCC (Robin et al. 1981; Wersall et al. 2006). While the true impact of the abscopal effect is still being debated, the advent of effective immune checkpoint inhibitors has resulted in the interest of augmenting the immune system with radiotherapy (Park et al. 2015). It is theoretically possible that improved oncologic outcomes come from ablative SBRT of metastatic lesions rather than extirpative resection. To this point, our institution has recently started a phase II trial (SAbR) of nivolumab and SBRT for metastatic clear cell RCC (ClinicalTrials.gov 2016).

Local Recurrence

Isolated local recurrence following radical nephrectomy is rare, reported in only 1-2% of cases (Bruno et al. 2006; Esrig et al. 1992; Itano et al. 2000; Margulis et al. 2009; Tanguay et al. 1996). Historically, even isolated local recurrences were believed to be associated with a poor prognosis (Dekernion et al. 1978). However, multiple contemporary reports have demonstrated the feasibility and successful management of locally recurrent RCC. When associated with widely metastatic disease, local recurrence appears to be associated with poor outcomes regardless of attempts at surgical resection (Bruno et al. 2006). However in patients with isolated recurrences, Margulis et al. demonstrated that aggressive resection can be associated with durable local control and survival (Margulis et al. 2009). In the largest series published on the subject, the authors identified

54 patients with isolated local recurrence in the renal fossa, ipsilateral adrenal gland, or retroperitoneal lymph nodes, who were managed with surgical resection. Median recurrence-free survival and cancer-specific survival were reported at 11 months and 61 months, respectively. Risk factors associated with worse outcomes included positive surgical margin, tumor size (≥ 5 cm), sarcomatoid features, elevated serum alkaline phosphatase, and elevated lactate dehydrogenase. Patients with zero risk factors had a cancer-specific survival of 111 months, compared to 8 months for those with two or more risk factors. In this series, 4% of patients suffered perioperative mortality and 15% experienced major complications, highlighting the importance of patient selection for resection of locally recurrent RCC, where the high morbidity associated with reoperative retroperitoneal surgery must be weighed against the potential survival benefit (Margulis et al. 2009).

Metastasectomy to Defer Systemic Therapy

The optimal time to initiate systemic therapy in patients with metastatic RCC is not known. It is apparent that some patients will experience an indolent growth pattern of metastatic disease, and a recent prospective phase II trial demonstrated the safety of observation before starting systemic therapy (Rini et al. 2016). Metastasectomy of solitary or oligometastatic disease could be used to augment the delay before initiation of systemic therapy, although published reports of this method are limited. Mitchell et al. reported on 60 patients with metastatic RCC who were managed initially without initial systemic therapy. The most common (60%) initial strategy was metastasectomy alone, while another 12% received multiple local treatment modalities (Mitchell et al. 2015). Patients treated with metastasectomy generally fared quite well, and a follow-up period of 4.7 years after surgery, just 31% went on to receive systemic therapy, and the mean time to systemic therapy was 36.5 months. There is currently an ongoing clinical phase III trial led by the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (NCT01575548) assessing the role of pazopanib vs. placebo in patients who have no evidence of disease following metastasectomy and the RESORT phase II trial assessing the role of sorafenib following metastasectomy (ClinicalTrials.gov 2017b; Procopio et al. 2014). While none of these trials directly assess the benefits of metastasectomy vs. immediate systemic therapy, the results will be the first prospective data in this topic.

Conclusions

Decision-making for or against CN for mRCC is a complex venture. There is level 1 evidence to support the use of CN in combination with IFN- α ; however this "older" immune therapy is rarely used after the introduction of TMT a little over a decade ago. As we lack level 1 evidence supporting the use of CN in the TMT era, we have to rely on retrospective reports, which suffer from inherent biases, despite commendable efforts to adjust for confounding factors. Nonetheless, the best available evidence does suggest a benefit to CN in correctly selected patients. There has been considerable effort in defining patient selection criteria for CN. Leading drivers of outcomes include tumor factors including "fraction of removable tumor volume," patient factors, and laboratory parameters, which are bundled in multiple risk stratification tools. The EAU guidelines recommend CN for patients with good performance status, large primary tumors, and relatively low metastatic volume, whereas patients with poor performance status, poor-risk features, high metastatic volume, and relatively small primary tumors might not benefit from CN. Level 1 evidence through the SURTIME and CARMENA trials is eagerly awaited, although difficulty with patient accrual may limit conclusions. The role of CN will need to be reevaluated following the recent introduction of newer immunotherapeutics (i.e., checkpoint inhibitors), which are poised to reshape the current treatment landscape for mRCC.

Limited conclusions can be drawn from the available retrospective data purporting a survival advantage to metastasectomy. Significant selection bias inherent in choosing a patient to undergo metastasectomy, including performance bias (participants and personnel are unmasked), detection bias (outcome is unmasked), and attribution bias (incomplete outcome data), and selective reporting of the retrospective studies performed on oncologic role of metastasectomy should preclude any conclusion beyond the finding that some patients – often those with a complete resection of solitary, lung-only metastases with a longer disease-free interval between diagnosis and development of metastases - can experience long periods of recurrence-free survival after metastasectomy. It is unknown whether the intervention has any effect on the natural history of the disease or whether a more indolent tumor biology underlies the favorable outcomes in such cases. The most problematic factor is the assessment of "resectability" - an arbitrary parameter that is difficult to capture on multivariate analysis. Despite these concerns, the best literature available seems to suggest a survival advantage. As such, it is prudent to offer highly selected patients the option for metastasectomy, in particular if complete resection is feasible and safe. Advances in radiotherapy, in particular SRS and SBRT, have demonstrated significant efficacy with favorable intermediate-term local control rates and reduced morbidity. Multidisciplinary approaches combining surgery and radiotherapy are likely to play an increasing role in the management of RCC metastases.

References

- Abel EJ, Culp SH, et al. Early primary tumor size reduction is an independent predictor of improved overall survival in metastatic renal cell carcinoma patients treated with sunitinib. Eur Urol. 2011;60(6):1273–9.
- Abern MR, Scosyrev E, et al. Survival of patients undergoing cytoreductive surgery for metastatic renal cell carcinoma in the targeted-therapy era. Anticancer Res. 2014;34(5):2405–11.
- Aizer AA, Urun Y, et al. Cytoreductive nephrectomy in patients with metastatic non-clear-cell renal cell carcinoma (RCC). BJU Int. 2014;113(5b):E67–74.
- Alt AL, Boorjian SA, et al. Survival after complete surgical resection of multiple metastases from renal cell carcinoma. Cancer. 2011;117(13):2873–82.
- Altoos B, Amini A, et al. Local control rates of metastatic renal cell carcinoma (RCC) to thoracic, abdominal, and

soft tissue lesions using stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT). Radiat Oncol. 2015;10:218.

- Alva A, Daniels GA, et al. Contemporary experience with high-dose interleukin-2 therapy and impact on survival in patients with metastatic melanoma and metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2016;65(12):1533–44.
- Amendola BE, Wolf AL, et al. Brain metastases in renal cell carcinoma: management with gamma knife radiosurgery. Cancer J. 2000;6(6):372–6.
- Amini A, Altoos B, et al. Local control rates of metastatic renal cell carcinoma (RCC) to the bone using stereotactic body radiation therapy: is RCC truly radioresistant? Pract Radiat Oncol. 2015;5(6):e589–96.
- Andrews DW, Scott CB, et al. Whole brain radiation therapy with or without stereotactic radiosurgery boost for patients with one to three brain metastases: phase III results of the RTOG 9508 randomised trial. Lancet. 2004;363(9422):1665–72.
- Antonelli A, Arrighi N, et al. Surgical treatment of atypical metastasis from renal cell carcinoma (RCC). BJU Int. 2012;110(11 Pt B):E559–63.
- Aoyama H, Shirato H, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery plus whole-brain radiation therapy vs stereotactic radiosurgery alone for treatment of brain metastases: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2006;295(21):2483–91.
- Assouad J, Petkova B, et al. Renal cell carcinoma lung metastases surgery: pathologic findings and prognostic factors. Ann Thorac Surg. 2007;84(4):1114–20.
- Bamias A, Tzannis K, et al. Prognostic significance of cytoreductive nephrectomy in patients with synchronous metastases from renal cell carcinoma treated with first-line sunitinib: a European multiinstitutional study. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2014;12(5):373–83.
- Barbastefano J, Garcia JA, et al. Association of percentage of tumour burden removed with debulking nephrectomy and progression-free survival in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma treated with vascular endothelial growth factor-targeted therapy. BJU Int. 2010;106(9):1266–9.
- Barney JD, Churchill EJ. Adenocarcinoma of the kidney with metastasis to the lung cured by nephrectomy and lobectomy. J Urol. 1939;42:269.
- Barnholtz-Sloan JS, Sloan AE, et al. Incidence proportions of brain metastases in patients diagnosed (1973 to 2001) in the Metropolitan Detroit Cancer Surveillance System. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(14):2865–72.
- Bex A, Horenblas S, et al. The role of initial immunotherapy as selection for nephrectomy in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma and the primary tumor *in situ*. Eur Urol. 2002;42(6):570–4. discussion 575–6
- Bex A, de Bruijn R, et al. Time to targeted therapy after cytoreductive nephrectomy (CN) and surveillance in patients with synchronous unresectable metastases of renal cell carcinoma (RCC). J Clin Oncol. 2016a;34 (2 suppl):604.
- Bex A, Ljungberg B, et al. The role of cytoreductive nephrectomy: European Association of Urology recommendations in 2016. Eur Urol. 2016b;70(6):901–5.

- Bianchi M, Sun M, et al. Distribution of metastatic sites in renal cell carcinoma: a population-based analysis. Ann Oncol. 2012;23(4):973–80.
- Borregales LD, Adibi M, et al. The role of neoadjuvant therapy in the management of locally advanced renal cell carcinoma. Ther Adv Urol. 2016;8(2):130–41.
- Bruno JJ 2nd, Snyder ME, et al. Renal cell carcinoma local recurrences: impact of surgical treatment and concomitant metastasis on survival. BJU Int. 2006;97 (5):933–8.
- Carden CP, Larkin JM, et al. What is the risk of intracranial bleeding during anti-VEGF therapy? Neuro Oncol. 2008;10(4):624–30.
- Choueiri TK, Motzer RJ. Systemic therapy for metastatic renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2017;376 (4):354–66.
- Choueiri TK, Xie W, et al. The impact of cytoreductive nephrectomy on survival of patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma receiving vascular endothelial growth factor targeted therapy. J Urol. 2011;185 (1):60–6.
- ClinicalTrials.gov. Nivolumab and stereotactic ablative radiation therapy (SAbR) for metastatic clear cell renal cell carcinoma. In: Health USNIo, editor. www. clinicaltrials.gov; 2016.
- ClinicalTrials.gov. Nivolumab vs nivolumab + bevacizumab vs nivolumab + ipilimumab in metastatic renal cell carcinoma (mRCC) (NCT02210117). 2017a. https://clinicaltrials.gov/ ct2/show/NCT02210117?term=cytoreductive+nephrectom y&rank=3. Accessed 3 Feb 2017.
- ClinicalTrials.gov. Pazopanib hydrochloride in treating patients with metastatic kidney cancer who have no evidence of disease after surgery. In: Health USNIo, editor. 2017b.
- Cohen HT, McGovern FJ. Renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2005;353(23):2477–90.
- Conti SL, Thomas IC, et al. Utilization of cytoreductive nephrectomy and patient survival in the targeted therapy era. Int J Cancer. 2014;134(9):2245–52.
- Cost NG, Delacroix SE Jr, et al. The impact of targeted molecular therapies on the level of renal cell carcinoma vena caval tumor thrombus. Eur Urol. 2011;59 (6):912–8.
- Culine S, Bekradda M, et al. Prognostic factors for survival in patients with brain metastases from renal cell carcinoma. Cancer. 1998;83(12):2548–53.
- Culp SH, Tannir NM, et al. Can we better select patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma for cytoreductive nephrectomy? Cancer. 2010;116(14):3378–88.
- Dabestani S, Marconi L, et al. Local treatments for metastases of renal cell carcinoma: a systematic review. Lancet Oncol. 2014;15(12):e549–61.
- De Meerleer G, Khoo V, et al. Radiotherapy for renal-cell carcinoma. Lancet Oncol. 2014;15(4):e170–7.
- Dekernion JB, Ramming KP, et al. The natural history of metastatic renal cell carcinoma: a computer analysis. J Urol. 1978;120(2):148–52.
- Dengina N, Tsimafeyeu I, et al. Current role of radiotherapy for renal-cell carcinoma: review. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2016 Sep;15(2):183–7.

- Ebele JN, Sauter G, Epstein JI, Sesterhenn IA. Pathology and genetics of tumours of the urinary system and male genital organs. World Health Organisation classification of tumours. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2004.
- Eggener SE, Yossepowitch O, et al. Risk score and metastasectomy independently impact prognosis of patients with recurrent renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2008;180 (3):873–8. discussion 878
- Escudier B, Eisen T, et al. Sorafenib in advanced clear-cell renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2007;356 (2):125–34.
- Esrig D, Ahlering TE, et al. Experience with fossa recurrence of renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 1992;147 (6):1491–4.
- Evenski A, Ramasunder S, et al. Treatment and survival of osseous renal cell carcinoma metastases. J Surg Oncol. 2012;106(7):850–5.
- Fallick ML, McDermott DF, et al. Nephrectomy before interleukin-2 therapy for patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 1997;158(5):1691–5.
- Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Ervik M, et al. GLOBOCAN 2012, cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: IARC CancerBase No. 11. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2014.
- Flanigan RC, Salmon SE, et al. Nephrectomy followed by interferon alfa-2b compared with interferon alfa-2b alone for metastatic renal-cell cancer. N Engl J Med. 2001;345(23):1655–9.
- Flanigan RC, Mickisch G, et al. Cytoreductive nephrectomy in patients with metastatic renal cancer: a combined analysis. J Urol. 2004;171(3):1071–6.
- Fokas E, Henzel M, et al. Radiotherapy for brain metastases from renal cell cancer: should whole-brain radiotherapy be added to stereotactic radiosurgery?: analysis of 88 patients. Strahlenther Onkol. 2010;186(4):210–7.
- Fuchs B, Trousdale RT, et al. Solitary bony metastasis from renal cell carcinoma: significance of surgical treatment. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2005;(431):187–92.
- Fyfe G, Fisher RI, et al. Results of treatment of 255 patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma who received highdose recombinant interleukin-2 therapy. J Clin Oncol. 1995;13(3):688–96.
- Gershman B, Moreira DM, et al. Comprehensive characterization of the perioperative morbidity of cytoreductive nephrectomy. Eur Urol. 2016;69 (1):84–91.
- Gershman B, Thompson RH, et al. Lymph node dissection is not associated with improved survival among patients undergoing cytoreductive nephrectomy for metastatic renal cell carcinoma: a propensity score based analysis. J Urol. 2017;197(3 Pt 1):574–9.
- Ghavamian R, Klein KA, et al. Renal cell carcinoma metastatic to the pancreas: clinical and radiological features. Mayo Clin Proc. 2000;75(6):581–5.
- de Groot S, Redekop WK, et al. Survival in patients with primary metastatic renal cell carcinoma treated with sunitinib with or without previous cytoreductive nephrectomy: results from a population-based registry. Urology. 2016;95:121–7.

- Guha N, Loomis D, et al. Carcinogenicity of trichloroethylene, tetrachloroethylene, some other chlorinated solvents, and their metabolites. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13 (12):1192–3.
- Haas NB, Manola J, et al. Initial results from ASSURE (E2805): adjuvant sorafenib or sunitinib for unfavorable renal carcinoma, an ECOG-ACRIN-led, NCTN phase III trial. ASCO Meet Abstr. 2015;33(7 suppl):403.
- Han KR, Pantuck AJ, et al. Number of metastatic sites rather than location dictates overall survival of patients with node-negative metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Urology. 2003;61(2):314–9.
- Hanna N, Sun M, et al. Survival analyses of patients with metastatic renal cancer treated with targeted therapy with or without cytoreductive nephrectomy: a National Cancer Database study. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34 (27):3267–75.
- Hanzly M, Aboumohamed A, et al. High-dose interleukin-2 therapy for metastatic renal cell carcinoma: a contemporary experience. Urology. 2014;83(5):1129–34.
- Harada Y, Nonomura N, et al. Clinical study of brain metastasis of renal cell carcinoma. Eur Urol. 1999;36(3):230–5.
- Heng DY, Xie W, et al. Prognostic factors for overall survival in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma treated with vascular endothelial growth factor-targeted agents: results from a large, multicenter study. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27(34):5794–9.
- Heng DY, Xie W, et al. External validation and comparison with other models of the International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium prognostic model: a population-based study. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(2):141–8.
- Heng DY, Choueiri TK, et al. Outcomes of patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma that do not meet eligibility criteria for clinical trials. Ann Oncol. 2014a;25 (1):149–54.
- Heng DY, Wells JC, et al. Cytoreductive nephrectomy in patients with synchronous metastases from renal cell carcinoma: results from the International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium. Eur Urol. 2014b;66(4):704–10.
- Hirano D, Okada Y, et al. Intravesical recurrence after surgical management of urothelial carcinoma of the upper urinary tract. Urol Int. 2012;89(1):71–7.
- Hofmann HS, Neef H, et al. Prognostic factors and survival after pulmonary resection of metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2005;48(1):77–81. discussion 81–2
- Hudes G, Carducci M, et al. Temsirolimus, interferon alfa, or both for advanced renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2007;356(22):2271–81.
- Hunt JD, van der Hel OL, et al. Renal cell carcinoma in relation to cigarette smoking: meta-analysis of 24 studies. Int J Cancer. 2005;114(1):101–8.
- Hunter GK, Balagamwala EH, et al. The efficacy of external beam radiotherapy and stereotactic body radiotherapy for painful spinal metastases from renal cell carcinoma. Pract Radiat Oncol. 2012;2(4):e95–e100.
- Iacovelli R, Lanoy E, et al. Tumour burden is an independent prognostic factor in metastatic renal cell carcinoma. BJU Int. 2012;110(11):1747–53.

- Ikushima H, Tokuuye K, et al. Fractionated stereotactic radiotherapy of brain metastases from renal cell carcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2000;48 (5):1389–93.
- Itano NB, Blute ML, et al. Outcome of isolated renal cell carcinoma fossa recurrence after nephrectomy. J Urol. 2000;164(2):322–5.
- Janowitz T, Welsh SJ, et al. Adjuvant therapy in renal cell carcinoma – past, present, and future. Semin Oncol. 2013;40(4):482–91.
- Jonasch E, Wood CG, et al. Phase II presurgical feasibility study of bevacizumab in untreated patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27 (25):4076–81.
- Kader AK, Tamboli P, et al. Cytoreductive nephrectomy in the elderly patient: the M. D. Anderson Cancer Center experience. J Urol. 2007;177(3):855–60. discussion 860–1
- Kane CJ, Mallin K, et al. Renal cell cancer stage migration: analysis of the National Cancer Database. Cancer. 2008;113(1):78–83.
- Kanzaki R, Higashiyama M, et al. Long-term results of surgical resection for pulmonary metastasis from renal cell carcinoma: a 25-year single-institution experience. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 2011;39(2):167–72.
- Karakiewicz PI, Briganti A, et al. Multi-institutional validation of a new renal cancer-specific survival nomogram. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25(11):1316–22.
- Kavolius JP, Mastorakos DP, et al. Resection of metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 1998;16(6):2261–6.
- Kawashima A, Nakayama M, et al. Pulmonary metastasectomy in patients with renal cell carcinoma: a single-institution experience. Int J Clin Oncol. 2011;16(6):660–5.
- Kierney PC, van Heerden JA, et al. Surgeon's role in the management of solitary renal cell carcinoma metastases occurring subsequent to initial curative nephrectomy: an institutional review. Ann Surg Oncol. 1994;1 (4):345–52.
- Kitamura H, Takahashi A, et al. Molecular-targeted therapy and surgery may prolong survival of renal cell carcinoma patients with bone metastasis: a multiinstitutional retrospective study in Japan. Anticancer Res. 2016;36(10):5531–6.
- Kletscher BA, Qian J, et al. Prospective analysis of the incidence of ipsilateral adrenal metastasis in localized renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 1996;155(6):1844–6.
- Kollender Y, Bickels J, et al. Metastatic renal cell carcinoma of bone: indications and technique of surgical intervention. J Urol. 2000;164(5):1505–8.
- Kucerova P, Cervinkova M. Spontaneous regression of tumour and the role of microbial infection – possibilities for cancer treatment. Anti-Cancer Drugs. 2016;27 (4):269–77.
- Kuczyk M, Wegener G, et al. The therapeutic value of adrenalectomy in case of solitary metastatic spread originating from primary renal cell cancer. Eur Urol. 2005;48(2):252–7.
- Kutikov A, Uzzo RG, et al. Use of systemic therapy and factors affecting survival for patients undergoing

cytoreductive nephrectomy. BJU Int. 2010;106 (2):218–23.

- Kwak C, Park YH, et al. Metastasectomy without systemic therapy in metastatic renal cell carcinoma: comparison with conservative treatment. Urol Int. 2007;79 (2):145–51.
- Lara PN Jr, Tangen CM, et al. Predictors of survival of advanced renal cell carcinoma: long-term results from Southwest Oncology Group Trial S8949. J Urol. 2009;181(2):512–6. discussion 516–7
- Lee SE, Kwak C, et al. Metastatectomy prior to immunochemotherapy for metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Urol Int. 2006;76(3):256–63.
- Lee JY, Kim CK, et al. Volume doubling time and growth rate of renal cell carcinoma determined by helical CT: a single-institution experience. Eur Radiol. 2008;18 (4):731–7.
- Leibovich BC, Blute ML, et al. Prediction of progression after radical nephrectomy for patients with clear cell renal cell carcinoma: a stratification tool for prospective clinical trials. Cancer. 2003;97(7):1663–71.
- Li H, Samawi H, et al. The use of prognostic factors in metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Urol Oncol. 2015;33 (12):509–16.
- Lokich J. Spontaneous regression of metastatic renal cancer. Case report and literature review. Am J Clin Oncol. 1997;20(4):416–8.
- Lowrance WT, Ordonez J, et al. CKD and the risk of incident cancer. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2014;25 (10):2327–34.
- Majewski W, Tabor M, et al. The efficacy of stereotactic radiotherapy for metastases from renal cell carcinoma. Neoplasma. 2016;63(1):99–106.
- Margulis V, Matin SF, et al. Surgical morbidity associated with administration of targeted molecular therapies before cytoreductive nephrectomy or resection of locally recurrent renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2008;180(1):94–8.
- Margulis V, McDonald M, et al. Predictors of oncological outcome after resection of locally recurrent renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2009;181(5):2044–51.
- Margulis V, Shariat SF, et al. Development of accurate models for individualized prediction of survival after cytoreductive nephrectomy for metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2013;63(5):947–52.
- Mathieu R, Pignot G, et al. Nephrectomy improves overall survival in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma in cases of favorable MSKCC or ECOG prognostic features. Urol Oncol. 2015;33(8):339.e9–e15.
- McDermott DF, Regan MM, et al. Randomized phase III trial of high-dose interleukin-2 versus subcutaneous interleukin-2 and interferon in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23(1):133–41.
- McKay RR, Kroeger N, et al. Impact of bone and liver metastases on patients with renal cell carcinoma treated with targeted therapy. Eur Urol. 2014;65(3):577–84.
- Mehta MP, Tsao MN, et al. The American Society for Therapeutic Radiology and Oncology (ASTRO) evidence-based review of the role of radiosurgery for brain metastases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2005;63 (1):37–46.

- Meimarakis G, Angele M, et al. Evaluation of a new prognostic score (Munich score) to predict long-term survival after resection of pulmonary renal cell carcinoma metastases. Am J Surg. 2011;202(2):158–67.
- Mickisch GH, Garin A, et al. Radical nephrectomy plus interferon-alfa-based immunotherapy compared with interferon alfa alone in metastatic renal-cell carcinoma: a randomised trial. Lancet. 2001;358(9286):966–70.
- Mitchell AP, Hirsch BR, et al. Deferred systemic therapy in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2015;13(3):e159–66.
- Mole RH. Whole body irradiation; radiobiology or medicine? Br J Radiol. 1953;26(305):234-41.
- Motzer RJ, Bander NH, et al. Renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 1996;335(12):865–75.
- Motzer RJ, Mazumdar M, et al. Survival and prognostic stratification of 670 patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 1999;17(8):2530–40.
- Motzer RJ, Bacik J, et al. Interferon-alfa as a comparative treatment for clinical trials of new therapies against advanced renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2002;20 (1):289–96.
- Motzer RJ, Hutson TE, et al. Sunitinib versus interferon alfa in metastatic renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2007;356(2):115–24.
- Motzer RJ, Escudier B, et al. Efficacy of everolimus in advanced renal cell carcinoma: a double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled phase III trial. Lancet. 2008;372(9637):449–56.
- Motzer RJ, Escudier B, et al. Nivolumab versus everolimus in advanced renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(19):1803–13.
- Murthy SC, Kim K, et al. Can we predict long-term survival after pulmonary metastasectomy for renal cell carcinoma? Ann Thorac Surg. 2005;79(3):996–1003.
- Negrier S, Escudier B, et al. Recombinant human interleukin-2, recombinant human interferon alfa-2a, or both in metastatic renal-cell carcinoma. Groupe Francais d'Immunotherapie. N Engl J Med. 1998;338 (18):1272–8.
- Negrier S, Perol D, et al. Medroxyprogesterone, interferon alfa-2a, interleukin 2, or combination of both cytokines in patients with metastatic renal carcinoma of intermediate prognosis: results of a randomized controlled trial. Cancer. 2007;110(11):2468–77.
- Nunez Bragayrac L, Hoffmeyer J, et al. Minimally invasive cytoreductive nephrectomy: a multi-institutional experience. World J Urol. 2016;34(12):1651–6.
- Oliver RT, Nethersell AB, et al. Unexplained spontaneous regression and alpha-interferon as treatment for metastatic renal carcinoma. Br J Urol. 1989;63(2):128–31.
- Pantuck AJ, Belldegrun AS, et al. Nephrectomy and interleukin-2 for metastatic renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2001;345(23):1711–2.
- Park SS, Dong H, et al. PD-1 restrains radiotherapyinduced abscopal effect. Cancer Immunol Res. 2015;3 (6):610–9.
- Patard JJ, Kim HL, et al. Use of the University of California Los Angeles integrated staging system to predict survival in renal cell carcinoma: an international multicenter study. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(16):3316–22.

- Petrelli F, Coinu A, et al. Cytoreductive nephrectomy in metastatic renal cell carcinoma treated with targeted therapies: a systematic review with a meta-analysis. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2016;14(6):465–72.
- Pfannschmidt J, Hoffmann H, et al. Prognostic factors for survival after pulmonary resection of metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Ann Thorac Surg. 2002;74(5):1653–7.
- Pierorazio PM, McKiernan JM, et al. Outcome after cytoreductive nephrectomy for metastatic renal cell carcinoma is predicted by fractional percentage of tumour volume removed. BJU Int. 2007;100(4):755–9.
- Piltz S, Meimarakis G, et al. Long-term results after pulmonary resection of renal cell carcinoma metastases. Ann Thorac Surg. 2002;73(4):1082–7.
- van der Poel HG, Roukema JA, et al. Metastasectomy in renal cell carcinoma: a multicenter retrospective analysis. Eur Urol. 1999;35(3):197–203.
- Procopio G, Verzoni E, et al. Rationale and protocol of RESORT, a randomized, open-label, multicenter phase II study to evaluate the efficacy of sorafenib in patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma after radical resection of the metastases. Tumori. 2014;100(1):e28–30.
- Psutka SP, Kim SP, et al. The impact of targeted therapy on management of metastatic renal cell carcinoma: trends in systemic therapy and cytoreductive nephrectomy utilization. Urology. 2015;85(2):442–50.
- Ranck MC, Golden DW, et al. Stereotactic body radiotherapy for the treatment of oligometastatic renal cell carcinoma. Am J Clin Oncol. 2013;36(6):589–95.
- Ravaud A, Motzer RJ, et al. Adjuvant sunitinib in high-risk renal-cell carcinoma after nephrectomy. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(23):2246–54.
- Reddy S, Wolfgang CL. The role of surgery in the management of isolated metastases to the pancreas. Lancet Oncol. 2009;10(3):287–93.
- Renehan AG, Tyson M, et al. Body-mass index and incidence of cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective observational studies. Lancet. 2008;371(9612):569–78.
- Rini BI, Dorff TB, et al. Active surveillance in metastatic renal-cell carcinoma: a prospective, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(9):1317–24.
- Robin HI, AuBuchon J, et al. The abscopal effect: demonstration in lymphomatous involvement of kidneys. Med Pediatr Oncol. 1981;9(5):473–6.
- Robson CJ, Churchill BM, et al. The results of radical nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma. Trans Am Assoc Genitourin Surg. 1968;60:122–9.
- Rothermundt C, Hader C, et al. Successful treatment with an anti-PD-1 antibody for progressing brain metastases in renal cell cancer. Ann Oncol. 2016;27(3):544–5.
- Russo P, Synder M, et al. Cytoreductive nephrectomy and nephrectomy/complete metastasectomy for metastatic renal cancer. ScientificWorldJournal. 2007;7:768–78.
- Samlowski WE, Majer M, et al. Multidisciplinary treatment of brain metastases derived from clear cell renal cancer incorporating stereotactic radiosurgery. Cancer. 2008;113(9):2539–48.
- Sanli O, Zorba OU, et al. Microscopic venous invasion is associated with disease free and cancer free survival in renal cell carcinoma. Minerva Urol Nefrol. 2010;62 (4):347–53.

- Schoggl A, Kitz K, et al. Gamma-knife radiosurgery for brain metastases of renal cell carcinoma: results in 23 patients. Acta Neurochir. 1998;140(6):549–55.
- Shuch B, La Rochelle JC, et al. Performance status and cytoreductive nephrectomy: redefining management in patients with poor performance. Cancer. 2008;113 (6):1324–31.
- Siemer S, Lehmann J, et al. Adrenal metastases in 1635 patients with renal cell carcinoma: outcome and indication for adrenalectomy. J Urol. 2004;171(6 Pt 1): 2155–9. discussion 9
- Smaldone MC, Handorf E, et al. Temporal trends and factors associated with systemic therapy after cytoreductive nephrectomy: an analysis of the National Cancer Database. J Urol. 2015;193(4):1108–13.
- Smith EM, Kursh ED, et al. Treatment of osseous metastases secondary to renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 1992;148(3):784–7.
- Stewart GD, Aitchison M, et al. Cytoreductive nephrectomy in the tyrosine kinase inhibitor era: a question that may never be answered. Eur Urol. 2016;71(6):845–7.
- Tanguay S, Pisters LL, et al. Therapy of locally recurrent renal cell carcinoma after nephrectomy. J Urol. 1996;155(1):26–9.
- Tosco L, Van Poppel H, et al. Survival and impact of clinical prognostic factors in surgically treated metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2013;63(4):646–52.
- Tsao CK, Small AC, et al. Cytoreductive nephrectomy for metastatic renal cell carcinoma in the era of targeted therapy in the United States: a SEER analysis. World J Urol. 2013;31(6):1535–9.
- Tsui KH, Shvarts O, et al. Prognostic indicators for renal cell carcinoma: a multivariate analysis of 643 patients using the revised 1997 TNM staging criteria. J Urol. 2000;163(4):1090–5. quiz 295
- Vajdic CM, McDonald SP, et al. Cancer incidence before and after kidney transplantation. JAMA. 2006;296 (23):2823–31.
- Wagner JR, Walther MM, et al. Interleukin-2 based immunotherapy for metastatic renal cell carcinoma with the kidney in place. J Urol. 1999;162(1):43–5.
- Walther MM, Alexander RB, et al. Cytoreductive surgery prior to interleukin-2-based therapy in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Urology. 1993;42 (3):250–7. discussion 257–8
- Walther MM, Yang JC, et al. Cytoreductive surgery before high dose interleukin-2 based therapy in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 1997;158 (5):1675–8.
- Wersall PJ, Blomgren H, et al. Extracranial stereotactic radiotherapy for primary and metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Radiother Oncol. 2005;77(1):88–95.
- Wersall PJ, Blomgren H, et al. Regression of non-irradiated metastases after extracranial stereotactic radiotherapy in metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Acta Oncol. 2006;45 (4):493–7.
- Williams AK, Kassouf W, et al. Multifocality rather than tumor location is a prognostic factor in upper tract urothelial carcinoma. Urol Oncol. 2013;31(7):1161–5.
- Winter JM, Cameron JL, et al. 1423 pancreaticoduodenectomies for pancreatic cancer: a single-institution

experience. J Gastrointest Surg. 2006;10(9):1199–210. discussion 210–1

- Wronski M, Maor MH, et al. External radiation of brain metastases from renal carcinoma: a retrospective study of 119 patients from the M. D. Anderson Cancer Center. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1997;37(4):753–9.
- Yagoda A, Petrylak D, et al. Cytotoxic chemotherapy for advanced renal cell carcinoma. Urol Clin North Am. 1993;20(2):303–21.
- Yang JC, Sherry RM, et al. Randomized study of high-dose and low-dose interleukin-2 in patients with metastatic renal cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21(16):3127–32.
- You D, Jeong IG, et al. The value of cytoreductive nephrectomy for metastatic renal cell carcinoma in the era of targeted therapy. J Urol. 2011;185(1):54–9.
- Zelefsky MJ, Greco C, et al. Tumor control outcomes after hypofractionated and single-dose stereotactic imageguided intensity-modulated radiotherapy for extracranial metastases from renal cell carcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2012;82(5):1744–8.
- Zhang S. Adjuvant sunitinib in renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2017;376(9):893.
- Zisman A, Pantuck AJ, et al. Improved prognostication of renal cell carcinoma using an integrated staging system. J Clin Oncol. 2001;19(6):1649–57.
- Znaor A, Lortet-Tieulent J, et al. International variations and trends in renal cell carcinoma incidence and mortality. Eur Urol. 2015;67(3):519–30.



41

Advisable Follow-Up for Kidney Tumors

Axel Bex

Contents

Introduction	642
Rationale	642
Surveillance for Functional Outcomes	643
Surveillance for Oncological Outcomes	643 644 644 645 645
Prognostic Models and Nomograms to Assess Risk of Recurrence, Metastasis, and Death Established Guideline Recommendations for Follow-Up	645 647
Length of Follow-Up	647
The Impact of Competing Risk	648
Evidence-Based Suggestions for Follow-Up Low-Risk RCC After Nephrectomy (Any Subtype) Intermediate-Risk RCC After Nephrectomy (Any Subtype) High-Risk RCC After Nephrectomy (Any Subtype) Low-Risk RCC After Partial Nephrectomy High-Risk After Partial Nephrectomy Intermediate Risk After Partial Nephrectomy Follow-Up for Patients After Ablation <3 cm Follow-Up After Ablation for Tumors >3 cm	648 649 649 649 649 651 651 651
Outlook	651
References	651

A. Bex (🖂)

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_66

Division of Surgical Oncology, Department of Urology, The Netherlands Cancer Institute, Amsterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: a.bex@nki.nl

Abstract

Currently, no consensus has been reached regarding follow-up strategies after treatment of nonmetastatic renal cell carcinoma (RCC). Apart from functional control and a psychosocial need to follow patients after the diagnosis and treatment of cancer with curative intent, evidence is lacking whether follow-up changes the natural history of RCC after local treatment. Nevertheless, most guidelines recommend follow-up, and retrospective data suggest that risk of recurrence, type of treatment, and competing risks such as comorbidity and age can be used to individualize follow-up in patients with RCC.

Introduction

The method and timing of follow-up regimen have been the subject of many publications. There is no consensus on follow-up after treatment for RCC, and in fact, there is no evidence that early versus later diagnosis of recurrences improves survival (Table 1).

Strategies for follow-up will therefore include a mix of both, depending on individual functional and oncological risks. Apart from functional control and a psychosocial need to follow patients after the diagnosis and treatment of cancer with curative intent, the key question is whether follow-up after complete resection or treatment of a malignancy changes the course of the disease. This question has not been studied, let alone

Table 1 The aim of surveillance is directed to follow-up on functional and oncological outcomes

Aspects of follow-up for renal tumors		
Functional	Monitoring of renal function,	
	management postoperative	
	complications	
Oncological	Detection of local intrarenal recurrence after partial nephrectomy or other nephron-sparing strategies; locoregional recurrence including lymph node metastases and adrenal or venous tumor thrombi; recurrence in the contralateral	
	kıdney; dıstant solıtary or multiple metastasis	

answered, for renal cell carcinoma (RCC). Unfortunately, no comparative study – prospective nor retrospective – has ever addressed if follow-up after treatment of RCC improves survival.

Rationale

The rationale for follow-up is based on early detection of recurrent or metastatic disease followed by either local or systemic therapy which subsequently changes the natural history of the disease and translates into a survival benefit or even cure. Yet, this rationale contains a number of uncertainties irrespective of the multitude of recommended follow-up strategies. In RCC, published data suggest that probably only local recurrences resectable or solitary and oligometastasis are accessible for local treatment with curative intent such as metastasectomy, stereotactic radiotherapy, and ablation (Dabestani et al. 2014). Although a systematic review of local treatment of metastases from RCC consistently found a survival benefit of complete metastasectomy versus incomplete no or metastasectomy, the exclusively retrospective studies are prone to a very high risk of bias and confounding (Dabestani et al. 2014). The major flaw of all retrospective metastasectomy studies is an indication bias, in that a group of patients with low-volume disease who had surgery was compared to a subset of patients with multiple metastatic sites and rapid disease progression which never were candidates for metastasectomy. In addition, there is little evidence regarding the pattern of relapse in terms of potentially resectable local recurrences or metastases. Local treatment of these lesions may lead to cure, whereas multiple metastases require non-curative systemic therapy at some point in time. While randomized phase III placebo-controlled crossover studies in metastatic RCC suggest that a delay in effective targeted therapy does not negatively influence survival (Sternberg et al. 2010), no data are available that confirm that a delay in detection of local recurrences or oligometastases is unfavorable with regard to cure. While isolated local recurrence is rare, the frequency of potentially resectable

metastases must be higher but is unknown. Although validated risk scores for patients with nonmetastatic RCC predict the metastasis rate after surgery with curative intent, the rate of patients with metachronous recurrence who are candidates for local therapy and the true resection rate as well as the course of disease after metastasectomy are uncertain because these data were not evaluated in the context of subsequent local or systemic treatment strategies. For example, a population-based database of >11,000 patients with metastatic RCC suggests a > 50% rate of single-site metastasis across all age groups, but that rate does not imply that these patients were all candidates for local treatment of metastases (Bianchi et al. 2012). On the contrary, a whole-nation study from Iceland showed that of 55 patients with primary pulmonary metastases as only metastatic site, only 11 were deemed resectable on retrospective evaluation, while it was actually performed in only a single patient (Oddsson et al. 2012). Without knowing the decisions made for or against local treatment of potentially curable oligometastatic disease and the factors involved, it will be difficult to establish recommendations for follow-up.

Two recent publications analyzed the recurrence patterns after surgically managed nonmetastatic RCC (Kuijpers et al. 2016; Dabestani et al. 2016). In a Dutch study on 234 patients with a median follow-up of 61.9 months after curative surgery for RCC, 68 patients (29.1%) developed metastases of which 28 (41.2%) were considered potentially curable. However, only 13 of potentially curable lesions (19% of all recurrences) received local therapy. Ultimately, only 4 (1.7%)of all patients followed) remained free of disease at the cost of multiple consultations and more than 3000 imaging procedures over the years (Kuijpers et al. 2016). In a Swedish population-based study of 3107 patients with localized disease at presentation, 623 (20%) patients had a recurrence during follow-up (Dabestani et al. 2016). Of the patients with recurrence, 50% received systemic treatment, while metastasectomy was performed in only 17% of the recurrences, out of which 68% were with a curative intent. Based on GLOBOCAN data, annual incidence and mortality rates for RCC are 338,000 and 143,500, respectively (Li et al. 2015).

Calculating with numbers of these epidemiological studies (Dabestani et al. 2016; Thorstenson et al. 2014), globally 159,000 RCC patients (37,000 of whom with non-clear cell subtype) will develop metastatic disease annually. The recent data suggest therefore that 17–19% may be candidates for metastasectomy or other forms of local therapy worldwide, amounting to 17,000–19,000 patients annually who may benefit from follow-up.

Surveillance for Functional Outcomes

Regarding functional surveillance, postoperative complications and renal function can be readily assessed by the patient's history, physical examination, and measurement of serum creatinine and estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR). This assessment is usually limited to the first 3–6 months postoperatively. Repeated long-term monitoring of eGFR seems only indicated if there is impaired renal function before surgery or postoperative deterioration. Postoperative complications should be graded by Clavien-Dindo (Dindo et al. 2004).

Surveillance for Oncological Outcomes

To understand the necessity for oncological followup, it is important to realize that metastatic disease is not curable by current systemic therapy. Follow-up should therefore be directed to detect local recurrences, locoregional recurrences, and distant solitary lesions because surgical resection or focal therapy of these lesions can potentially cure these patients. For all others, especially in multiple metastatic disease, diagnosis of progression is only insofar important as it will be used in the decision to start systemic therapy. Since placebo-controlled crossover studies with TKI or mTOR inhibitors have not shown a poorer outcome when active therapy was delayed in the placebo-controlled arms (Sternberg et al. 2010), the type and interval of imaging techniques used for follow-up may be less important in patients with a very high risk to develop systemic disease rather than local recurrences. However, only very few data exist suggesting that the risk of developing multiple metastases exceeds the risk of potentially resectable disease

in high-risk patients. A study that analyzed the pattern of recurrence in patients with low, intermediate, and high risk according to Leibovich and UICC/ AJCC found that within the high-risk patient groups, early recurrence mainly consisted of multiple metastatic disease (Kuijpers et al. 2016). For patients under systemic therapy, follow-up at regular intervals follows a different aim. In those cases, progression will identify those patients who no longer benefit from a toxic treatment.

The likelihood to develop local recurrences and distant metastasis depends on well-described risk factors that are incorporated into scoring systems for clinical use. However, type, frequency, and pattern of recurrence are additionally linked to aspects of management and nephron-sparing techniques.

Local Recurrence in the Kidney After (Laparoscopic) Partial Nephrectomy

Recurrences after partial nephrectomy in the ipsilateral kidney are observed in 2-2.5%. In a recent retrospective database analysis from a large center in the United States (Kreshover et al. 2013), of 360 patients with pT1a and pT1b tumors, only 8 recurrences (2.2%) were observed after a mean follow-up of 34 ± -17 months. Taking a relatively short surveillance of 3 years into account, it was concluded that most of the recurrences occurred within 1-2 years. Of those eight recurrences, only four were within the ipsilateral kidney, two were locoregional, and two were distant metastatic. Only tumors >3 cm with clear cell pathology and a Fuhrman grade > 1 recurred. This suggests that tumors <3 cm and Fuhrman grade 1 or non-clear cell subtype have little chance to develop local recurrences and the overall risk seems low.

Conversely, this seems to suggest that patients with pT1a/pT1b tumors and:

- Tumors >3 cm
- Clear cell subtype
- Fuhrman grade > 1

should be followed more intensively within the first 2 years for local recurrence, while the risk to develop distant metastasis should follow the general suggestions for risk-adapted follow-up. Other factors associated with possibly even higher risk of intrarenal and locoregional recurrence are:

- Hilar or central tumors of >4 cm
- Lymphovascular or vascular invasion in surrounding healthy renal tissue (Akatsu et al. 2007; Shindo et al. 2013)
- Fuhrman grade 3–4 (Borghesi et al. 2013)
- Positive margin (Borghesi et al. 2013; Marszalek et al. 2012)
- Tumor spill (ruptured malignant cyst or tumor capsule)

In these situations, three monthly CT may be advised in the first year to detect potentially curable local or locoregional recurrences.

Local Recurrence in the Kidney After Ablation

Ablative techniques have a higher rate of local and locoregional recurrences. In some series, up to 12% have been observed. In a recent publication from a larger series in the UK on 200 RFA-treated tumors of T1a/T1b stage with a mean size of 2.9 cm (range 1-5.6 cm) and a mean follow-up of 46.1 months (Wah et al. 2014), the recurrence rate in the kidney was 2.5% with a 5-year local recurrence-free survival (which included lymph nodes and venous thrombi) of 87.7%. The Kaplan-Mayer curves indicated that these locoregional recurrences including the local recurrences all occurred after >4 years with a mean detection at 58.3 months. This is of concern as the recurrences were observed at a time standard surveillance protocols would advise crosssectional imaging once a year at best.

This seems to suggest that patients after ablation, certainly after RFA for T1a/T1b tumors, need long-term follow-up beyond 5 years with regular cross-sectional imaging owing to a high locoregional recurrence rate. Obviously, this needs to be adapted to life expectancy, comorbidity, and renal function which are more of concern in this often elderly patient group (Stewart-Merrill et al. 2015). Again, patients were more likely to develop recurrences with Fuhrman grade > 1 and tumors >3 cm.

Locoregional Recurrence in the Kidney Rest and Retroperitoneum

Data in the literature are conflicting since many retrospective series included adrenal metastases in locoregional recurrence definition. However, isolated kidney rest recurrence is rare (1.3-2.9%) (Psutka et al. 2016). Early diagnosis may be of benefit for the patient, since the most effective treatment is surgical resection (Bruno et al. 2006; Sandhu et al. 2005). Another series demonstrated a poor outcome with a median time to recurrence of 1.5 years after nephrectomy among 33 patients with isolated local recurrence (Psutka et al. 2016). Overall, median CSS was only 2.5 years after diagnosis of an isolated recurrence. Nevertheless, in this series, locally directed therapies were associated with a significantly decreased risk of death from RCC (HR 0.26, P < 0.001). Recurrence in the contralateral kidney is also rare (1.2%) and is related to positive margins, multifocality, and grade (Bani-Hani et al. 2005). Though a rare event in general, patients can potentially be cured if detected early and resected or treated focally. The risk to develop an isolated local recurrence is higher in high-risk patients. One series reported that at multivariable analysis, advanced pathological stage and coagulative necrosis were independently associated with increased risk of isolated local recurrence (Psutka et al. 2016). Both pathological stage and necrosis are part of several risk models. Follow-up should follow risk-adapted imaging strategies.

Distant Metastasis

Removal of all metastatic lesions, when technically feasible and clinically appropriate, provides the only potentially curative treatment. Since decades, retrospective data of patients with solitary or oligometastatic disease consistently suggest that complete resection is a favorable prognostic factor, independent of race or geographical location. Controversy exists as to whether this is due to a relatively benign tumor biology, metastasectomy, or both. Due to a fundamental flaw of preselection, no reliable data exist on the proportion of patients with mRCC who will be eligible for local therapy of their metastases. Depending on age at diagnosis, 57-65% of patients with metastatic RCC have single sites (Bianchi et al. 2012). However, this does not mean that these single sites contain oligometastases or solitary lesions accessible for resection. In addition, patient factors may play a role in estimating operability. Estimates have been made suggesting that 17-25% of patients with metachronous metastasis may be candidates for local therapy (Alt et al. 2011; Kuijpers et al. 2016; Dabestani et al. 2016). Regarding synchronous metastatic disease, this proportion may be much lower. A Scandinavian wholenation study on prevalence and potential resectability identified 154 patients (16.9%) with synchronous lung metastases in whom the proportion of metastasectomy was evaluated (Oddsson et al. 2012). Only 11 patients with solitary lesions were considered for surgical resection which eventually was performed in only 1 patient.

With few exceptions, follow-up directed in high-risk groups to detect early metastatic disease will most often lead to initiation of systemic therapy rather than surgical resection. However, data suggest that a delay in diagnosis of systemic disease does not influence the response to targeted therapy (Sternberg et al. 2010). Therefore, the imaging modality to detect metastatic disease could be adapted for the different course of disease expected and the comorbidity and life expectancy of the patient. In patients who are very likely to progress systemically and rapidly at multiple sites or who may not be surgical candidates or have comorbidity, a chest X-ray may be sufficient; however, in those in whom early detection of solitary lesions may lead to cure if resected, cross-sectional imaging and CT of the chest are warranted.

Prognostic Models and Nomograms to Assess Risk of Recurrence, Metastasis, and Death

Several cooperative groups have designed scoring systems and nomograms to quantify the likelihood of patients developing tumor recurrences, metastases, and subsequent death. These systems have been compared and validated. Despite their adequate prognostic ability, none of these models


Fig. 1 The UCLA-UISS risk model for non-metastatic clear-cell renal cell carcinoma

or nomograms is 100% accurate with c-indices ranging from 74% to 82.2% for assessment of recurrence and 68% to 89% for assessment of cancer-specific mortality. The risk models have been summarized in complete and thorough overviews (Sun et al. 2011; Capogrosso et al. 2015). A commonly used model is the UCLA integrated staging system (UISS) using TNM stage, ECOG performance status, and Fuhrman grade (Zisman et al. 2001; Patard et al. 2004) (Fig. 1). The Leibovich score adds necrosis and tumor size (Leibovich et al. 2003) (Table 2), but both UCLA and Leibovich model are limited to clear cell RCC. Overall, because of a lack of 100% accuracy, historical differences in the use of TNM staging systems, differences in assessments (survival, mortality, recurrence-free survival, etc.), and subtypes (clear cell only vs. all subtypes), it may not be of importance in clinical practice which of the models or nomograms are used as long as a risk stratification can be achieved. It has to be accepted that a plateau has been reached and that all include a certain error rate. However, the risk groups established for low, intermediate, and high risk allow for tailoring follow-up protocols, and the choice should be made for a system that is easy to use during the clinic.

Given all the differences in methodology and patient groups, the metastasis-free survival or "failure" with either the Leibovich score or the UISS for low, intermediate, and high risk is surprisingly similar (see Tables 3 and 4). The Leibovich score provides information over a longer period of follow-up which is essential (Leibovich et al. 2003). For ease of use, recently developed nomograms are easier in daily practice, although the risk

		List individual
Risk factor	Points	points
pT1a	0	
pT1b	2	
pT2	3	
pT3a	4	
pT3b	4	
pT3c	4	
pT4	4	
pNx/pN0	0	
pN1-2	2	
Tumor size >10 cm	0	
Tumor size =10 cm</td <td>1</td> <td></td>	1	
Fuhrman grade I–II	0	
Fuhrman grade III	1	
Fuhrman grade IV	3	
Necrosis no	0	
Necrosis yes	1	
		Sum:

 Table 2
 Leibovich risk score

groups are easier to define by point scoring systems than by nomograms using a gliding scale of probabilities. In 2005, Kattan provided a postoperative nomogram for clear cell RCC which uses straightforward clinical factors and indicates the 5-year probability of freedom from recurrence (Sorbellini et al. 2005). Klatte et al. developed a similar nomogram for papillary RCC, but this has not been validated (Klatte et al. 2010). Though not scientifically accurate, both nomograms can readily be adapted and scaled to low-, intermediate-, and high-risk data of the Leibovich and UISS scores for ease of use. Both nomograms would cover the most common types of RCC although some subtypes are excluded.

	MFS	MFS	MFS	MFS	MFS
Leibovich score	1 year (%)	3 years (%)	5 years (%)	7 years (%)	10 years (%)
Low risk (0–2)	99.5	97.9	97.1	95.4	92.5
Intermediate risk (3–5)	90.4	79.8	73.8	69.1	64.3
High risk >/=6	57.5	37.1	31.2	27.3	23.6

Table 3 Metastasis-free survival (MFS) per Leibovich score

Table 4 Any failure rate (local and systemic) per UISS risk score

UISS score	Failure 1 year (%)	Failure 2 year (%)	Failure 3 year (%)	Failure 4 year (%)	Failure 5 year (%)
Low risk	97	96	94	91.4	91.4
Intermediate risk	88.5	80.1	76.7	70.6	64
High risk	74.3	57.5	46.9	40.7	37.3

Established Guideline Recommendations for Follow-Up

Several guidelines have developed recommendations for follow-up, but a major problem remains the low quality of the evidence. The European Association of Urology (EAU) guideline has a very simple recommendation based on expert opinion (Ljungberg et al. 2015). The EAU guideline took multiple publications into account demonstrating that the sensitivity of CT chest is higher in detecting pulmonary or mediastinal metastases rendering conventional chest X-rays rather useless for follow-up. However, there may be certain situations in patients with competing risk or a very high likelihood to develop multiple metastatic disease sites in which conventional chest X-rays may help to limit the frequency of CT chest. In addition, there are multiple radiological publications and nomograms indicating the likelihood over time to develop metastases of several tumor types when a given CT was negative. The intervals were up to 1 year in some instances which may be considered in view of the aggressiveness of the disease and adapted to risk (Ljungberg et al. 2015). Currently, the National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) and the American Urological Association (AUA) guidelines provide the most recognized follow-up protocols for surgically resected RCC (Williamson et al. 2016). However, an analysis of both guideline recommendations in 3651 patients

who underwent surgery for M0 RCC between 1970 and 2008 revealed that if rigidly followed, both the 2014 NCCN and AUA guidelines would miss up to one third of RCC recurrences, most of them in the abdomen and among pT1Nx-0 patients (Stewart et al. 2014).

Length of Follow-Up

There is no consensus on the optimal duration of follow-up. Some authors argue that follow-up with imaging is not cost-effective after 5 years; however, late metastases are more likely to be solitary and justify more aggressive therapy with curative intent. In addition, patients with tumors that develop in the contralateral kidney can be treated with nephronsparing surgery if the tumors are detected when small. To estimate the risk over time, data on conditional survival are paramount and have been published recently (Abdollah et al. 2014). The postoperative recurrence - or progression-free survival period – has implications for the subsequent clinical progression risk and differs per risk group and therefore implications for designing follow-up. Patients who have survived a certain time following curative treatment do not carry the same risk throughout the subsequent years. Two recent publications addressed this issue for patients with RCC.

Abdollah et al. analyzed the conditional progression-free survival in 1454 patients for

anatomical stages I, II, and III-IV for 1, 5, and 10 years (Abdollah et al. 2014) (see Table 5). In conclusion, anatomical stage I carries a very low risk over the period of 10 years. Interestingly, for stages III-IV, which were analyzed together because of the relatively low number of patients, the risk was highest in the first year, declining after 5 years with the same risk as in stage I for the period of 5-10 years. This suggests that stages III-IV are aggressive diseases and if no recurrence has occurred soon, it is very unlikely that it will occur later. It also suggests that the frequency of imaging and surveillance for stages III-IV can be reduced to the level for stage I after 5 years. Only for stage II, the risk remained similar over the period of 10 years suggesting that recurrences occur steadily over time. A very similar observation was made in a Dutch study and another analysis on more than 40,000 patients from the SEER database (Bianchi et al. 2013; Kuijpers et al. 2016). Improved 5-year cancer-specific survival probabilities were highest for patients with stage III and IV disease, provided that they survived 1 and 2 years after nephrectomy.

A retrospective study of AUA and NCCN guideline recommendations in 3,651 patients who underwent surgery for M0 RCC demonstrated that to capture 95% of recurrences, surveillance was required for 15 years for low-risk tumors after partial nephrectomy, 21 years for low-risk tumors after radical nephrectomy, and 14 years for intermediate- to high-risk tumors (Stewart et al. 2014). According to the authors of this study, the most prominent reason for missed recurrences among current guidelines appears to be the duration of recommended follow-up limited to 5 years (Stewart-Merrill et al. 2015).

Table 5	Conditional P	'FS per	anatomical	stage
---------	---------------	---------	------------	-------

Anatomical	PFS at	PFS at	PFS at
stage	1 year (%)	5 year (%)s	10 years (%)
Stage I	98	97	98
Stage II	92	87	94
Stages	69	88	96
III–IV			

Stage I, T1 N0 M0; stage II, T2 N0 M0; stage III, T3 N0 M0 or any T, N1 M0; stage IV, T4 N0 M0 or any T, any N, M1

The Impact of Competing Risk

Follow-up is associated with high costs, while it has been recognized that follow-up can be individualized based on risk of recurrence, comorbidities, and age. Several studies from the United States and Europe have demonstrated that the cost-effectiveness ratio of follow-up in terms of potential cure achieved after focal treatment of a recurrence versus costs involved is poor (Stewart-Merrill et al. 2015; Kuijpers et al. 2016). In 2511 patients who underwent surgery for M0 RCC between 1990 and 2008, Stewart-Merrill et al. compared the risk of recurrence to the risk of noncancer-related death. In addition, they also analyzed the location of the recurrence.

Patients aged 80 years and older with pT1Nx-0 disease and a Charlson comorbidity index of ≤ 1 had a risk of non-RCC death which was higher than the risk of abdominal recurrence at 6 months. However, in patients younger than 50 years, the risk to develop abdominal recurrence remained greater for more than 20 years. Interestingly, for patients with pT1Nx-0 disease but a comorbidity index of ≥ 2 , the risk of non-RCC death was higher than the risk of abdominal recurrence already as early as 30 days after surgery, regardless of patient age. These data clearly demonstrate that competing risk is of influence in estimating necessity and length of follow-up for the individual patient.

Evidence-Based Suggestions for Follow-Up

Low-Risk RCC After Nephrectomy (Any Subtype)

Evidence summary and rationale: Data suggest that there is a very low but steady recurrence/metastasis rate of approximately 2–3% per 5-year period of follow-up. Course of disease is nonaggressive, and any recurrence is more likely to be solitary or oligometastatic. This increases chance of cure in case of local treatment. Follow-up should therefore be a compromise between long-term control and radiation exposure. Validated risk scores should be used to estimate individual risk.

	Year 1					Year 2		Year 3		Year 4		Year 5	
Imaging	2–4	3	6	9	12	18	24	30	36	42	48	54	60
	wk	mnd	mnd	mnd	mnd	mnd	mnd	mnd	mnd	mnd	mnd	mnd	mnd
Lab	×	×	×	×	×								×
СТ	×	×	×	×	×								×
abdomen													
CT thorax		×											
Ultrasound							×		X		×		

 Table 6
 Suggested follow-up schedule for patients after ablation <3 cm</th>

Intermediate-Risk RCC After Nephrectomy (Any Subtype)

Evidence summary and rationale: Conditional survival data suggest a slightly higher risk of recurrence/metastasis for these patients in the first 5 years which then levels off to the risk for low-risk RCC. This seems to justify a closer follow-up in the first 5 years with CT of chest and abdomen every 6 months in the first 2 years, followed by alternating CTs and US/CXR per 6 months until 5 years. Then the regimen follows low risk for the interval 5–10 years. Validated risk scores should be used to calculate the risk.

High-Risk RCC After Nephrectomy (Any Subtype)

Evidence summary and rationale: Conditional survival data suggest that if patients survive the first 2 years without metastases, their risk to develop recurrence parallels that of low to intermediate risk. Without curative systemic treatment, intensive follow-up during the first 24 months in this patient group is debatable because contrary to low-risk disease, it is more likely that those patients develop early onset and more extensive systemic disease which will be in 40% at more than 1 site or, if single sites will be involved, frequently containing more than 1 lesion. This is likely to preclude local therapy of metastases with curative intent in most cases. In addition, a Dutch study has shown that once multiple metastases were detected during follow-up, the decision to start systemic therapy was delayed in 50% due to low-volume multiple metastases (Kuijpers et al. 2016). A low-dose CT thorax may therefore be sufficient.

Low-Risk RCC After Partial Nephrectomy

Evidence summary and rationale: Low risk after partial nephrectomy requires a different definition focusing on locoregional recurrence rather than metastases. If any of the following three conditions apply data suggest almost complete absence of recurrence or metastases:

- Margin-negative resected tumor <3 cm, clear cell RCC with Fuhrman grade 1
- Margin-negative resected tumor <3 cm, non-clear cell subtype

These could be defined as "low risk" after partial nephrectomy. Follow-up should therefore be directed at documenting postoperative anatomy by CT, renal function, and ultrasound at yearly intervals to detect unlikely gross changes. Metastases may occur but are very unlikely. Low-dose CT thorax is sufficient.

High-Risk After Partial Nephrectomy

Evidence summary and rationale: Conversely, high risk of locoregional recurrence may apply whenever one or more of the following situations exist:

Table 7 St	Iggeste	sd follov	v-up sch	edule af	ter ablatic	on of tume	ours > 3 c	m										
	Year	_				Year 2		Year 3		Year 4		Year 5		Year 6	Year7	Year8	Year 9	Year10
Imaging	2-4 wk	3 mnd	6 mnd	9 mnd	12 mnd	18 mnd	24 mnd	30 mnd	36 mnd	42 mnd	48 mnd	54 mnd	60 mnd	72 mnd	84 mnd	96 mnd	108 mnd	120 mnd
Lab	×	×	×	×	×	×	×		×		×		×					×
CT	×	×	×	×	×	×	×		×		×		×					
abdomen																		
CT thorax		×			×		×		×		×		×					
Ultrasound														×	×	×	×	×
Individuali	zed apl	proach t	o follow	-up base	ed on rena	ul function	and body	/ mass inc	lex									
If calculate	d MDF	SD GFR	L < 45 N	1RI inst	ead of CT													
If calculate	d MDF	3D <30	MRI wi	ithout cc	ontrast me	dium												
If patient of	besity :	makes th	hem uns	uitable 1	for ultraso	und (as in	ndicated b.	y radiolog	gist) CT ir	nstead of 1	ultrasounc	-						

Ð
ε
Λ
tumours
of
ablation
e after
schedule
follow-up
Suggested
able 7

Cross-sectional imaging is better at detecting early recurrence than ultrasound and a protocol with CT of the abdomen every 6 months in the first 2 years, followed by alternating CTs and US per 6 months until 5 years should be followed to detect early locoregional recurrence. Since most of these patients will have an intermediate risk to develop distant metastases, imaging includes detection of distant metastatic disease.

Intermediate Risk After Partial Nephrectomy

Evidence summary and rationale: Those with the situations not matching low or high risk may be best followed at less rigorous intervals. Imaging to detect distant metastases should be equivalent to low-risk Leibovich score, and crosssectional imaging should be applied for detection of locoregional metastases only.

Follow-Up for Patients After Ablation <3 cm

Evidence summary and rationale: Data suggest that tumors <3 cm carry a low risk to recur as has been shown for partial nephrectomy. Likewise, a surveillance protocol as shown in Table 6 may be sufficient for these patients. Often, patients who were treated with ablation have higher competing risk, which should be taken into account when designing the individual follow-up. This includes concerns about renal function in this population. Cross-sectional imaging may therefore need to be adapted to certain situations.

Follow-Up After Ablation for Tumors >3 cm

Evidence summary and rationale: In view of the higher recurrence rate seen after ablation and the late onset of recurrences, the following protocol may be considered (Table 7).

Outlook

Currently, there is no high-level evidence a specific supporting follow-up protocol, let alone evidence for an improvement in survival. The absence of evidence requires the comparison of pattern and time of recurrence per risk group with different imaging frequencies and strategies and subsequent documentation of outcome parameters in relation to local and systemic treatment modalities applied. Large retrospective databases and data from adjuvant treatment trials can be used to identify comparators, which could be investigated in prospective randomized protocols with survival, saved resources, and radiation exposure as potential end points. Without this effort, the key rationale for follow-up in RCC changing the natural history of the disease – will remain without scientific support.

References

- Abdollah F, Suardi N, Capitanio U, Matloob R, Fossati N, Castiglione F, et al. The key role of time in predicting progression-free survival in patients with renal cell carcinoma treated with partial or radical nephrectomy: conditional survival analysis. Urol Oncol. 2014;32 (1):43.e9–16.
- Akatsu T, Shimazu M, Aiura K, Ito Y, Shinoda M, Kawachi S, et al. Clinicopathological features and surgical outcome of isolated metastasis of renal cell carcinoma. Hepato-Gastroenterology. 2007;54(78):1836–40.
- Alt AL, Boorjian SA, Lohse CM, Costello BA, Leibovich BC, Blute ML. Survival after complete surgical resection of multiple metastases from renal cell carcinoma. Cancer. 2011;117:2873–82.
- Bani-Hani AH, Leibovich BC, Lohse CM, Cheville JC, Zincke H, Blute ML. Associations with contralateral recurrence following nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma using a cohort of 2,352 patients. J Urol. 2005;173 (2):391–4.
- Bianchi M, Sun M, Jeldres C, Shariat SF, Trinh QD, Briganti A, et al. Distribution of metastatic sites in renal cell carcinoma: a population-based analysis. Ann Oncol. 2012;23(4):973–80.
- Bianchi M, Becker A, Hansen J, Trinh QD, Tian Z, Abdollah F, et al. Conditional survival after nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma (RCC): changes in future survival probability over time. BJU Int. 2013;111(8): E283–9.
- Borghesi M, Brunocilla E, Schiavina R, Martorana G. Positive surgical margins after nephron-sparing

surgery for renal cell carcinoma: incidence, clinical impact, and management. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2013;11(1):5–9.

- Bruno JJ, Snyder ME, Motzer RJ, Russo P. Renal cell carcinoma local recurrences: impact of surgical treatment and concomitant metastasis on survival. BJU Int. 2006;97(5):933–8.
- Capogrosso P, Capitanio U, La Croce G, Nini A, Salonia A, Montorsi F, Bertini R. Follow-up after treatment for renal cell carcinoma: the evidence beyond the guidelines. EU Focus. 2015;(in press).
- Dabestani S, Marconi L, Hofmann F, Stewart F, Lam TBL, Canfield SE, Staehler M, Powles T, Ljungberg B, Bex A. Local treatments for metastases of renal-cell carcinoma: a systematic review. Lancet Oncol. 2014;15(12): e549–61.
- Dabestani S, Thorstenson A, Lindblad P, Harmenberg U, Ljungberg B, Lundstam S. Renal cell carcinoma recurrences and metastases in primary non-metastatic patients: a population-based study. World J Urol. 2016;34:1081–6.
- Dindo D, Demartines N, Clavien PA. Classification of surgical complications: a new proposal with evaluation in a cohort of 6336 patients and results of a survey. Ann Surg. 2004;240(2):205–13.
- Klatte T, Remzi M, Zigeuner RE, Mannweiler S, Said JW, Kabbinavar FF, et al. Development and external validation of a nomogram predicting disease specific survival after nephrectomy for papillary renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2010;184(1):53–8.
- Kreshover JE, Richstone L, Kavoussi LR. Renal cell recurrence for T1 tumors after laparoscopic partial nephrectomy. J Endourol. 2013;27(12):1468–70.
- Kuijpers YA, Meijer RP, Jonges GN, de Jong J, Bosch JL, Horenblas S, et al. Potentially curable recurrent disease after surgically managed non-metastatic renal cell carcinoma in low-, intermediate- and high-risk patients. World J Urol. 2016;34:1073–9.
- Leibovich BC, Blute ML, Cheville JC, Lohse CM, Frank I, Kwon ED, et al. Prediction of progression after radical nephrectomy for patients with clear cell renal cell carcinoma: a stratification tool for prospective clinical trials. Cancer. 2003;97(7):1663–71.
- Li P, Znaor A, Holcatova I, Fabianova E, Mates D, Wozniak MB, et al. Regional geographic variations in kidney cancer incidence rates in European countries. Eur Urol. 2015;67(6):1134–41.
- Ljungberg B, Bensalah K, Canfield S, Dabestani S, Hofmann F, Hora M, et al. EAU guidelines on renal cell carcinoma: 2014 update. Eur Urol. 2015;67 (5):913–24.
- Marszalek M, Carini M, Chlosta P, Jeschke K, Kirkali Z, Knuchel R, et al. Positive surgical margins after nephron-sparing surgery. Eur Urol. 2012;61 (4):757–63.
- Oddsson SJ, Hardarson S, Petursdottir V, Jonsson E, Sigurdsson MI, Einarsson GV, et al. Synchronous pulmonary metastases from renal cell carcinoma – a whole nation study on prevalence and potential resectability. Scand J Surg. 2012;101(3):160–5.

- Patard JJ, Kim HL, Lam JS, Dorey FJ, Pantuck AJ, Zisman A, et al. Use of the University of California Los Angeles integrated staging system to predict survival in renal cell carcinoma: an international multicenter study. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(16):3316–22.
- Psutka SP, Heidenreich M, Boorjian SA, Bailey GC, Cheville JC, Stewart-Merrill SB, et al. Renal fossa recurrence after nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma: prognostic features and oncological outcomes. BJU Int. 2017 Jan;119(1):116–127. https://doi.org/10.1111/ bju.13620. Epub 2016 Aug 31.
- Sandhu SS, Symes A, A'Hern R, Sohaib SA, Eisen T, Gore M, et al. Surgical excision of isolated renal-bed recurrence after radical nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma. BJU Int. 2005;95(4):522–5.
- Shindo T, Masumori N, Kobayashi K, Fukuta F, Hirobe M, Tonooka A, et al. Long-term outcome of small, organconfined renal cell carcinoma (RCC) is not always favourable. BJU Int. 2013;111(6):941–5.
- Sorbellini M, Kattan MW, Snyder ME, Reuter V, Motzer R, Goetzl M, et al. A postoperative prognostic nomogram predicting recurrence for patients with conventional clear cell renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2005;173 (1):48–51.
- Sternberg CN, Davis ID, Mardiak J, Szczylik C, Lee E, Wagstaff J, et al. Pazopanib in locally advanced or metastatic renal cell carcinoma: results of a randomized phase III trial. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(6):1061–8.
- Stewart SB, Thompson RH, Psutka SP, Cheville JC, Lohse CM, Boorjian SA, et al. Evaluation of the National Comprehensive Cancer Network and American Urological Association renal cell carcinoma surveillance guidelines. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32(36):4059–65.
- Stewart-Merrill SB, Thompson RH, Boorjian SA, Psutka SP, Lohse CM, Cheville JC, et al. Oncologic surveillance after surgical resection for renal cell carcinoma: a novel risk-based approach. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33 (35):4151–7.
- Sun M, Shariat SF, Cheng C, Ficarra V, Murai M, Oudard S, et al. Prognostic factors and predictive models in renal cell carcinoma: a contemporary review. Eur Urol. 2011;60(4):644–61.
- Thorstenson A, Bergman M, Scherman-Plogell AH, Hosseinnia S, Ljungberg B, Adolfsson J, et al. Tumour characteristics and surgical treatment of renal cell carcinoma in Sweden 2005–2010: a population-based study from the national Swedish kidney cancer register. Scand J Urol. 2014;48(3):231–8.
- Wah TM, Irving HC, Gregory W, Cartledge J, Joyce AD, Selby PJ. Radiofrequency ablation (RFA) of renal cell carcinoma (RCC): experience in 200 tumours. BJU Int. 2014;113(3):416–28.
- Williamson TJ, Pearson JR, Ischia J, Bolton DM, Lawrentschuk N. Guideline of guidelines: follow-up after nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma. BJU Int. 2016;117(4):555–62.
- Zisman A, Pantuck AJ, Dorey F, Said JW, Shvarts O, Quintana D, et al. Improved prognostication of renal cell carcinoma using an integrated staging system. J Clin Oncol. 2001;19(6):1649–57.

Part V

Testicular Cancer



Epidemiology, Risk Factors, and Histopathology in Testicular Cancer

42

Tim Nestler and Hans Schmelz

Contents

Introduction	656
Epidemiology	656
Incidence	656
Mortality	657
Survival	657
Risk Factors	657
History of a Contralateral Tumor	657
Cryptorchidism	658
Genetic Predisposition	658
Infertility	658
Height	658
Microlithiasis	658
Testicular Dysgenesis Syndrome	658
Risk Factors Under Debate	659
Histopathology	659
GCNIS	660
Seminoma	660
NSGCT	660
Non-germ Cell Tumors	663
Cross-References	664
References	664

T. Nestler (🖂)

Department of Urology, University Hospital Cologne, Cologne, Germany

Department of Urology, BwZK – Federal Armed Services Hospital Koblenz, Koblenz, Germany e-mail: tim-nestler@web.de; tim.nestler@uk-koeln.de

H. Schmelz (🖂)

Department of Urology, BwZK – Federal Armed Services Hospital Koblenz, Koblenz, Germany e-mail: hans.u.schmelz@web.de

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 1

Abstract

Though germ cell tumor of the testis (GCT) is rare in general, it is the most common cancer of man aged 20–45 years. It is more common in Europe and the United States with an increase in northern parts. Since the introduction of platinum-based chemotherapy, cure rates are excellent, also in metastasized patients.

The most important and validated risk factors for GCT are history of a contralateral tumor, cryptorchidism, genetic predisposition, infertility, or height.

Accurate pathological diagnostic is mandatory for a correct staging and therapy recommendation according to the current WHO and TNM classification. Metastasized patients should be risk stratified by the IGCCCG classification which influences the therapy. Therefore, this chapter will provide information concerning the basic pathologic work-up and information about different types of GCT.

Introduction

Germ cell tumor of the testis (GCT) is rare in general but the most common cancer in young man. However, it has excellent cure rates due to their chemosensitivity, especially to cisplatin-based chemotherapy (Hoffmann et al. 2014). Since introduction of cisplatin-based chemotherapy in the 1980s, the cure rate of localized and even disseminated GCT has increased significantly (Einhorn and Donohue 1977). Thus, GCT has become one of the best curable cancers (RKI 2017). To be aware which patients should be scheduled with focus, it is important to know about the age distribution and risk factors. For a correct treatment, it is mandatory to diagnose and classify GCT, both clinically and pathologically, strictly according to the current TNM classification.

Epidemiology

Incidence

GCT is the fourth most common urological tumor and accounts for about 1–2% of male cancers in western countries (RKI 2017). The incidence in western societies varies from 3% to 10% (RKI 2017; Rosen et al. 2011). The worldwide incidence was estimated with 52,322 newly diagnosed cases in 2008 (Table 1) (Znaor et al. 2014). Looking at Germany, the incidence was 10.3 per 100,000 males per year, and there were about 4100 newly diagnosed GCT in 2014 (RKI 2017). The prevalence is reported with almost 40,000 men who had a GCT in Germany during the last 10 years (RKI 2017). Within the last decade, the incidence of GCT has increased on average 1% per year (Znaor

Table 1 Worldwide distribution of incidence and death rates of GCT are shown, basing on the GLOBOCAN report from2008 (Znaor et al. 2014)

	Incidence		Death	
Region	Cases (n)	ASR	Cases (n)	ASR
World	52,322	1.5	9874	0.3
Europe	18,326	4.8	1627	0.4
Northern Europe	3365	6.7	130	0.2
Southern Europe	3363	4.2	260	0.3
Western Europe	7399	7.8	295	0.2
Central and Eastern Europe	4199	2.6	942	0.6
America	16,845	3.5	1836	0.4
North America	9017	5.1	413	0.2
Central America	2910	3.7	523	0.7
South America	4764	2.4	848	0.4
Asia	14,775	0.7	5525	0.3
Eastern Asia	4182	0.5	817	0.1
Southeast Asia	2166	0.8	945	0.3
South-Central Asia	6661	0.8	3032	0.4
Western Asia	1766	1.5	731	0.6
Australia/New Zealand	868	6.7	27	0.2
Africa	1481	0.4	849	0.3

ASR age-standardized rate

et al. 2014; Nigam et al. 2015; Le Cornet et al. 2014; Ghazarian et al. 2015). However, rates have recently stabilized in some countries. Reasons for this development are currently unknown.

Although GCT is a rare cancer, it is the most common cancer in the group of men aged 20–45 (RKI 2017). Since decades, the peak age is shifting to higher ages (Ruf et al. 2014). The GCT subgroups seminoma and non-seminoma differ in their peak incidence. For non-seminoma, the peak incidence is the third decade of life and for pure seminoma the fourth decade. Furthermore, there is a geographic difference as GCT mainly affects western countries (Table 1). Within these countries, there is additionally a gradient from north to south with highest incidences in Scandinavia (Rosen et al. 2011).

Synchronous tumors are diagnosed in about 1% of cases. Metachronous contralateral GCT occur between 2.5% and 5% of patients with initial unilateral GCT (Harland et al. 1993). Screening programs are not recommended by any international guideline because of a low incidence and a good prognosis (Albers et al. 2018; Force USPST 2011). Also the use of serum tumor markers is not recommended in routine diagnostics (Gilligan et al. 2010). Besides the potential benefits of a screening, it has to be taken into account that a screening for a seldom disease will result in several falsepositive findings, leading in worst cases to unnecessary ablations of testis. However, selfexamination as a very simple means of early diagnosis should be shown to each young patient visiting a general practitioner or an urologist (Rovito et al. 2015; Saab et al. 2016).

Mortality

The disease-specific mortality has been declining since the 1970s. About 9000 GCT-related deaths were estimated worldwide in 2008 (Ferlay et al. 2010). In the European Union, a decline of about 26% was reported from the 1990s to the 2000s from 0.47 to 0.35 per 100.000 (-26%) (La Vecchia et al. 2010). In Germany, there were 145 disease-specific deaths in 2015 (RKI 2017). Mortality rates can be very different within one

country. While the mortality rate was 5.5 per million person-years in East Germany, it was only 2.6 in the western part (Stang et al. 2015).

Higher mortality rates were reported in regions with lower incidences of GCT like Central and South America or Central Asia and vice versa (Rosen et al. 2011).

Survival

The probability of survival is excellent in GCT. Compared with the general population, the 5- and 10-year survival rates are 96% in Germany (RKI 2017). In early stages, a survival rate of even 99% can be reached. Thus, GCT is one of the malignancies (similar to Hodgkin's lymphoma or retinoblastoma) with the highest survival probability (RKI 2017). The individual prognosis is mainly based on the histology and tumor stage according to the IGCCCG risk classification for metastatic GCT (Mead and Stenning 1997). Therapy-related toxicities have an impact on survival, too. Early therapy-related side effects, which might cause mortality, are, for example, thromboembolic events. Second malignancies due to chemo- or radiotherapy are late side effects (Kvammen et al. 2016).

Risk Factors

Etiology of GCT has not been fully understood yet. Research is mainly based on clinical investigations and epidemiologic evaluations. By these approaches, different clinical risk factors have been identified. The following chapter mainly describes such risk factors, which are significantly associated with GCT; finally, a rough summary of risk factors which are under debate is provided. Neither testicular trauma nor mumps orchitis elevate the risk for developing a GCT.

History of a Contralateral Tumor

History of GCT is the most important risk factor for developing a second GCT of the contralateral testis. The risk for a metachronous cancer is estimated between 2.5% and 5% in patients who had a unilateral GCT (Harland et al. 1993).

Cryptorchidism

Cryptorchidism is the best known risk factor for the development of GCT. A current metaanalysis provides a relative risk (RR) of 2.90 (95% CI 2.21-3.82) or and odds ratio (OR) of 4.30 (95% CI 3.62–5.11) (Lip et al. 2013; Cook et al. 2010). The contralateral normal descended testis might be at a higher risk, too (Giwercman et al. 1987; Moller et al. 1996). Intra-abdominal cryptorchidism is supposed to have a higher risk for malignancy compared to inguinal testis (Batata et al. 1982; Abratt et al. 1992). It is recommended to treat cryptorchidism within the first year of life. This reduces the probability of GCT significantly compared to a therapy in later years (Chan et al. 2014; Pettersson et al. 2007; Banks et al. 2012).

Genetic Predisposition

Familial clustering is more common in GCT compared to most other cancers (Mai et al. 2010). A Scandinavian study showed a RR of 2.0 (95% CI 1.7–2.4) if the father had a GCT, a RR of 4.1 (95% CI 3.6–4.6) if the brother had a GCT, a RR of 17 (95% CI 10–26) if more than one relative had a GCT, and a RR of 20 (95% CI 13–31) for twins (Kharazmi et al. 2015). Genome-wide association studies identified 19 gene loci (single nucleotide polymorphisms), which are associated with GCT (Litchfield et al. 2015). Currently a polygenic pathogenesis model is assumed where GCT is triggered by several low penetrating genes (Greene et al. 2015).

Infertility

Infertile men have a higher incidence of GCT with a probability of 1:200 (Raman et al. 2005; Olesen et al. 2017). GCT develop from germ cell neoplasia in situ (GCNIS), which affects the spermatogenesis negatively with a consecutive impaired semen quality. Especially severe forms of infertility are significantly associated with risk for GCT (Latif et al. 2017).

Height

A correlation between body size and risk for GCT was shown by different studies (Lerro et al. 2010). Men with a height > 195 cm seem to be at a particularly high risk (OR 3.35) (Dieckmann et al. 2008).

Microlithiasis

Microlithiasis has been associated with GCT but is more and more questioned as an independent risk factor. Current meta-analysis showed a RR between 8.5 (95% CI 4.5-16.1) and 12.7 (95% CI 8.18–19.71) (Tan et al. 2010; Wang et al. 2015). Main limitations of these reviews were that co-occurring of GCT, and microlithiasis was analyzed but not the risk of a group of patients with microlithiasis to develop GCT over time. However, a large follow-up study comprising 442 patients with microlithiasis showed that only 0.5% developed a GCT (Patel et al. 2016). Also, a review, which included 5.899 patients, questioned the impact of microlithiasis as an independent risk factor. Only 4% of patients with microlithiasis developed GCT compared to 1% without microlithiasis (van Casteren et al. 2009). Thus, microlithiasis should not be used as an independent risk factor anymore but in combination with other validated risk factors (Richenberg et al. 2015).

Testicular Dysgenesis Syndrome

Testicular dysgenesis syndrome (TDS) is a male reproduction-related condition characterized by the presence of symptoms and disorders like hypospadias, cryptorchidism, poor semen quality, or histopathological changes which can lead to GCT (Skakkebaek 2004). However, this concept has to be validated.

Risk Factors Under Debate

There are different potential risk factors for GCT, but the data are not sufficient enough yet. *Cannabis* consumption was described in two studies as a risk factor, as well as trisomy 21 or estrogen excess during the prenatal phase (Gurney et al. 2015; Callaghan et al. 2017; Hasle et al. 2016; Strohsnitter et al. 2001).

Histopathology

There is a variety of benign and malignant tumors of the testis according to the WHO classification (Table 2). The term testicular cancer usually summarizes germ cell cancers of the testis, which account for the vast majority of up to 98% of testicular malignancies (Trabert et al. 2015). It is believed that most GCT of the testis are germ cell neoplasia in situ (GCNIS)-derived like seminoma, embryonal carcinoma, yolk sac tumor, choriocarcinoma, or the postpubertal type of teratoma. The much smaller group comprises non-GCNISderived GCT like spermatocytic tumor, prepubertal type of yolk sac tumor, or prepubertal type of teratoma (Moch et al. 2016a). The remainder comprises sarcoma, carcinoma, and sex cordstromal tumors like Leydig or Sertoli cell tumors.

Mandatory pathological information being provided by the collaborating pathologist are the following macroscopic features: side, testis size, maximum tumor size, and macroscopic features of the epididymis, spermatic cord, and tunica vaginalis. Sampling should be performed as follows: a 1 cm² section for each centimeter of maximum tumor diameter, including normal macroscopic parenchyma (if present), albuginea, and epididymis. Furthermore, at least one proximal and one distal section of the spermatic cord **Table 2**Shows the World Health Organization classifica-tion of germ cell tumors of the testis, which should be usedfor classifying GCT (Moch et al. 2016b)

WHO classification 2016	ICD-O
Germ cell tumors derived from germ cell	9064/2
neoplasia in situ	
Noninvasive germ cell neoplasia	
Germ cell neoplasia in situ	
Specific forms of intratubular germ cell	
neoplasia	
Tumors of a single histological type (pure forms)	
Seminoma	9061/3
Seminoma with syncytiotrophoblast cells	
Non-seminomatous germ cell tumors	
Embryonal carcinoma	9070/3
Yolk sac tumor, postpubertal-type	9071/3
Trophoblastic tumors	
Choriocarcinoma	9100/3
Non-choriocarcinomatous trophoblastic tumors	
Placental site trophoblastic tumor	9104/1
Epithelioid tumor	9105/3
Cystic trophoblastic tumor	
Teratoma, postpubertal-type	9080/3
Teratoma with somatic-type malignancy	9084/3
Non-seminomatous germ cell tumors of more	
than one histological type	
Mixed germ cell tumors	9085/3
Germ cell tumors of unknown type	
Regressed germ cell tumors	9080/1
Germ cell tumors unrelated to germ cell	9063/3
neoplasia in situ	
	0004/0
Ieratoma, prepubertal-type	9084/0
Dermoid cyst	
Epidermoid cyst	
Well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumor	8240/3
(monodermal teratoma)	0095/2
mixed teratoma and yolk sac tumor,	9085/3
Volle soo tumor, propubartal tumo	0071/2
For sord strongl tumors	90/1/3
Buye tumous	8030/1
Pure lumors	
Leyuig cen tumor Malignant Laudig call transgr	8650/2
Senteli cell tumor	8640/1
Senon cen tumor Malignant Santali agli tumor	8640/2
I and a sector cen tumor	8040/3
Large cell calcifying Sertoli cell tumor	8642/1
Intratubular large cell hyalinizing Sertoli cel neoplasial	8643/1

(continued)

WILLO 1 'C (' 001C	ICD O
WHO classification 2016	ICD-0
Granulosa cell tumor	
Adult granulosa cell tumor	8620/1
Juvenile granulosa cell tumor	8622/1
Tumors in the fibroma-thecoma group	8600/0
Mixed and unclassified sex cord-stromal tumors	
Mixed sex cord-stromal tumor	8592/1
Unclassified sex cord-stromal tumor	8591/1
Tumor containing both germ cell and sex	9073/1
cord-stromal elements	
Gonadoblastoma	

Table 2 (continued)

plus any suspected area should be included. Microscopic diagnostics should provide information concerning histological type (individual components and relative quantification) according to the current WHO classification of 2016 (Table 2) (Albers et al. 2018; Moch et al. 2016b). The presence or absence of peritumoral venous and lymphatic invasion; invasion of tunica albuginea, tunica vaginalis, rete testis, epididymis, or spermatic cord; and information concerning the presence or absence of GCNIS in non-tumor parenchyma should be provided. The pT category should be according to the current TNM classification of 2016 (Table 3) (Brierley et al. 2016). For immunohistochemically diagnostics, antibodies should be used as appropriate (Table 4) (Moch et al. 2016a).

GCNIS

The precursor lesion of malignant GCT is germ cell neoplasia in situ (GCNIS). These cells appear seminoma-like and are aligned along the basement membrane of seminiferous tubules. GCNIS cells are uniformly positive for OCT3/4 like seminoma or embryonal carcinoma (Table 4) (Moch et al. 2016a). Although GCNIS cells are usually positive for KIT, it has to be taken into account that normal spermatogonia may be positive, too. Until the WHO classification of 2016, GCNIS was termed intratubular germ cell neoplasia in situ (IGCNU), testicular intraepithelial neoplasia (TIN), or initially carcinoma in situ (CIS). These names should not be used any longer.

Seminoma

Seminoma cells "are considered the malignant counterparts of the primordial germ cells/gonocytes present during early embryonic development" (Moch et al. 2016a). About 60% of GCT are pure seminomas, whose relative proportion of all GCT has been increasing since years (Ruf et al. 2014). The median age of patients with pure seminoma is about 41 years. Up to 20% of seminomas excrete human chorionic gonadotropin (hCG) to the serum. Per definition, there is no seminoma excreting alpha-fetoprotein (AFP). Macroscopically, seminoma looks like white fish meat, occasionally with necrosis or intratumoral bleeding. Sometimes it is challenging to differentiate seminoma from similar appearing tumors like sex cord-stromal tumors or carcinoma metastasis to the testis. Seminoma-specific markers are OCT3/ 4, KIT, and/or SALL4 (Table 4), if needed in combination with markers for potential differential diagnosis (Ulbright et al. 2014). Markers to diagnose an early transformation from seminoma to another tumor type (e.g., CD30 for an embryonal carcinoma phenotype) are still under debate, because the correlation remains imperfect (Williamson et al. 2017).

NSGCT

All GCT, which are not consisting of pure seminoma, are classified as non- seminomatous germ cell tumors (NSGCT). They can contain a single histological type or are mixed (Table 2). The median onset of NSGCT is in the thirties. The most common NSGCT is a combination of embryonal carcinoma and teratoma, while the most common single histological tumor type is the embryonal carcinoma.

Embryonal carcinoma (EC) is defined as a tumor "composed of tumor cells resembling embryonic stem cells with ovoid to columnar

pT	Primary tumor						
	pTX	Primary tumor cannot be assessed (see note 1)					
	pT0	No evidence of primary tumor (e.g., histological sc	ar in testis)				
	pTis	Intratubular germ cell neoplasia (carcinoma in situ)					
	pT1	Tumor limited to testis and epididymis without vase albuginea but not tunica vaginalis	cular/lymphatic invasion; tu	mor may invade tunica			
	pT2	Tumor limited to testis and epididymis with vascula tunica albuginea with involvement of tunica vagina	ar/lymphatic invasion or tum lis	or extending through			
	pT3	Tumor invades spermatic cord with or without vasc	cular/lymphatic invasion				
	pT4	Tumor invades scrotum with or without vascular/ly	mphatic invasion				
Ν	Region	nal lymph nodes – clinical					
	NX	Regional lymph nodes cannot be assessed					
	N0	No regional lymph node metastasis					
	N1	Metastasis with a lymph node mass 2 cm or less in more than 2 cm in greatest dimension	greatest dimension or multip	ple lymph nodes, none			
	N2	Metastasis with a lymph node mass more than 2 cm b	out not more than 5 cm in gre	atest dimension or more			
	than five nodes positive, none more than 5 cm or evidence of extra nodal extension of tumor						
	N3	3 Metastasis with a lymph node mass more than 5 cm in greatest dimension					
Pn	Region	nal lymph nodes – pathological					
	pNX	Regional lymph nodes cannot be assessed					
	pN0	No regional lymph node metastasis					
	pN1	Metastasis with a lymph node mass 2 cm or less in none more than 2 cm in greatest dimension	greatest dimension and 5 or	fewer positive nodes,			
	pN2	Metastasis with a lymph node mass more than 2 cm more than 5 nodes positive, none more than 5 cm, o	n but not more than 5 cm in gor evidence or extra nodal ex	greatest dimension, or stension of tumor			
	pN3 Metastasis with a lymph node mass more than 5 cm in greatest dimension						
Μ							
MX Distant metastasis cannot be assessed							
	M0 No distant metastasis						
	M1 Distant metastasis						
	M1a non-regional lymph node(s) or lung metastasis						
	M1b distant metastasis other than non-regional lymph nodes and lung						
S	Serum	tumor markers					
	SX	SX Serum marker studies not available or not performed					
	S0	Serum marker study levels within normal limits					
		LDH (U/I)	hCG (mIU/ml)	AFP (ng/ml)			
	S1	$<1.5 \times$ upper limit of normal LDH and	<5000 and	<1000			
	S2	$1.5-10 \times$ upper limit of normal LDH or	5000–50,000 or	1000-10,000			
	>10,000						

Table 3 Shows the TNM classification for testicular cancer according to the 8th edition of UICC (Brierley et al. 2016)

LDH lactate dehydrogenase, hCG human chorionic gonadotrophin, AFP alpha fetoprotein

profiles, clear to granular or amphophilic cytoplasm, and markedly pleomorphic nuclei that are arranged in diverse morphological patterns" (Moch et al. 2016a). It accounts for up to 10% of NSGCT and in mix forms up to 80%. The peak incidence is around the 30th year of age. Immunohistochemically EC is usually positive for OCT3/4, CD30, and SOX2 but negative for KIT and Glypican-3 (Table 4).

Yolk sac tumor (postpubertal-type) "differentiates to resemble extraembryonic structures, including the yolk sac, allantois and extraembryonic mesenchyme." (Moch et al. 2016a) It is the most common testicular cancer in children

Table 4 Shows expr	essed proteins in	n different GCT	subtypes whi	ch are used for diag	nostic purpos	es					
			Glypican-	KIT (CD 117,							
	AFP	CD30	3	cKIT)	NANOG	OCT3/4	PLAP	SALL4	SOX2	SOX 17	BhC G
GCNIS	I	1	I	+	+(100%)	+(100%)	+	+	Ι	+	
Seminoma	1	1	Ι	+(100%)	+(100%)	+(100%)	+(90-100%)	+(100%)	-(<1%)	+(020%)	I
Embryonal	$\pm (8-36\%)$	+(84-93%)	-(5%)	I	+(100%)	+(100%)	+(79-86%)	+(100%)	(%)+(66%)	I	I
carcinoma											
Teratoma	Ŧ	I	$\pm(17\%)$	I	Ι	I	I	±(52%)	Ŧ	+1	I
Yolk sac tumor	+(74-100%)	I	+(100%)	±(59%)	Ι	I	$\pm (1-85\%)$	+(100%)	Ι	$\pm (50\%)$	I
Choriocarcinoma	I		+(80%)	I	I	I	+	±(69%)	I	I	+(100%)
It is adanted hy the W	HO manual of 2	016 (Moch et a	1 2016a)								

: purposes
iagnostic
for d
used
are
which
subtypes
G
τħ
different G
proteins in different G
Shows expressed proteins in different G
4 Shows expressed proteins in different G

It is adapted by the WHO manual of 2016 (Moch et al. 2016a) GCNIS germ cell neoplasia in situ

(prepubertal-type) but also occurs in adults. Most adult patients are between 15 and 40 years of age. Usually it is part of up to 40% of mixed NSGCT while a sole appearance is rare. Yolk sac tumor is always positive for Glypican-3 and mostly for AFP, while OCT3/4 and CD30 are negative. There is also a strong correlation between the presence of yolk sac tumor and elevated serum AFP (Table 4) (Moch et al. 2016a).

Choriocarcinoma "differentiates to resemble the trophoblastic cells of the extraembryonic chorion, including cytotrophoblastic, and intermediate, and syncytiotrophoblastic cells" (Moch et al. 2016a). It is relatively seldom and occurs pure only in <1% of GCT and in about 8% of mixed NSGCT. Typical age of onset is the third and fourth decade. Serum hCG is always elevated, often significantly increased (>50,000 mIU/ml). It is immunohistochemically positive for hCG but not for OCT3/4, KIT, or CD30 (Table 4). Pure and predominant choriocarcinoma have a poor prognosis.

Pure teratoma is "composed of several types of tissue representing one or more of the germinal layers (endoderm, mesoderm, and ectoderm). It may be composed exclusively of well-differentiated, mature tissues or have immature, embryonic-type tissues" (Moch et al. 2016a). It accounts for about 3–7% of NSGCT and for about 50% of mixed GCT. It is important to distinguish between prepubertal and postpubertal teratoma. Postpubertal teratoma is GCNIS derived and regarded as malignant GCT and metastasizes in 22-37% (Moch et al. 2016a). There is no specific single marker for teratoma, but the different elements forming teratoma might express а corresponding immunoprofile. Differentiating between mature and immature teratoma is not recommended, due to the lack of a prognostic value (Williamson et al. 2017). It is clinically important that metastasized tumors do not respond to chemotherapy, and the treatment of choice is the complete surgical resection.

In addition, *teratoma with somatic-type malignancy* has to be distinguished from postpubertal teratomas. It is defined as "teratoma that develops a distinct secondary component that resembles a somatic-type malignant neoplasm, as seen in other organs and tissues (e.g., sarcomas and carcinomas)" (Moch et al. 2016a). Usually it develops in metastasis, often after a cisplatinbased treatment. In some cases, it develops and varies between initial diagnosis and an interval of more than 30 years. Immunohistochemically it shows features similar to its counterparts in other organs. Usually, it is negative for OCT3/4 and AFP (Moch et al. 2016a).

Prepubertal teratoma is not associated with GCNIS, usually shows normal spermatogenesis, and has no metastatic spread (Moch et al. 2016a). Although it is called prepubertal, nonetheless, it can be found in adult patients, too. This group also includes benign forms such as dermoid or epidermoid cysts.

Non-germ Cell Tumors

Non-germ cell tumors are seldom (2–5% of testicular tumors in adults) and develop mostly from testicular stromal parts like the group of sex cordstromal tumors comprising Leydig, Sertoli, or granulosa cells. Most of non-germ cell tumors occur in older patients and are mostly benign (Banerji et al. 2016).

Leydig cell tumors account for about 1-3% of testicular tumors in adults and are the most common non-germ cell tumors and most likely in older men (third to sixth decade). They occur more frequently in patients with Klinefelter syndrome. Since they are emerging from testosterone producing Leydig cells, hormonal disorders (low testosterone, high estrogen) might appear in up to 80%. About 10% of Leydig cell tumors are malignant. Malignant features are DNA aneuploidy, increased MIB-1 proliferation, large size (>5 cm), vascular invasion, or increased mitotic activity. Usually Leydig cell tumors express vimentin, inhibin, protein S-100, and focally cytokeratin (Albers et al. 2018).

Sertoli cell tumors account for <1% of testicular tumors with a peak age of 45 years and emerge from Sertoli cells of the testis. Up to 20% of Sertoli cell tumors are malignant, often showing a size >5 cm, vascular invasion, pleomorphic nuclei, and an increased mitotic activity. They are often positive for vimentin and cytokeratin staining (Albers et al. 2018).

Cross-References

- Clinical Aspects and Investigations in Genitourinary Cancer
- Clinical Trials and Their Principles in urologic Oncology
- Epidemiology, Risk Factors, and Histopathology in Testicular Cancer
- ► Follow-Up for Testicular Cancer
- Management of Clinical Stage I (CSI) Disease in Testicular Cancer
- Management of Germ Cell Neoplasia In Situ (GCNIS)
- Management of Residual Tumor in Testicular Cancer
- Molecular Basics on Genitourinary Malignancies
- Symptoms, Diagnosis, and Staging in Testicular Cancer
- Treatment of Clinical Stage II (CS II) Disease in Testicular Cancer
- ► Treatment of Local Disease in Testicular Cancer

References

- Abratt RP, Reddi VB, Sarembock LA. Testicular cancer and cryptorchidism. Br J Urol. 1992;70(6):656–9.
- Albers P, Albrecht W, Algaba F, Bokemeyer C, Cohn-Cedermark G, Fizazi K, Horwich A, Laguna MP, Nicolai N, Oldenburg J. EAU Guidelines Office, Arnhem, The Netherlands; 2018.
- Banerji JS, Odem-Davis K, Wolff EM, Nichols CR, Porter CR. Patterns of care and survival outcomes for malignant sex cord stromal testicular cancer: results from the National Cancer Data Base. J Urol. 2016;196(4):1117–22.
- Banks K, Tuazon E, Berhane K, Koh CJ, De Filippo RE, Chang A, et al. Cryptorchidism and testicular germ cell tumors: comprehensive meta-analysis reveals that association between these conditions diminished over time

and is modified by clinical characteristics. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne). 2012;3:182.

- Batata MA, Chu FC, Hilaris BS, Whitmore WF, Golbey RB. Testicular cancer in cryptorchids. Cancer. 1982;49(5):1023–30.
- Brierley JD, Gospodarowicz MK, Wittekind C. The TNM classification of malignant tumours. 8th ed. UICC, Oxford UK and Hoboken, NJ, USA Wiley; 2016.
- Callaghan RC, Allebeck P, Akre O, McGlynn KA, Sidorchuk A. Cannabis use and incidence of testicular cancer: a 42-year follow-up of Swedish Men between 1970 and 2011. Cancer Epidemiol Biomark Prev. 2017;26(11):1644–52.
- Chan E, Wayne C, Nasr A, Resource FfCAoPSE-B. Ideal timing of orchiopexy: a systematic review. Pediatr Surg Int. 2014;30(1):87–97.
- Cook MB, Akre O, Forman D, Madigan MP, Richiardi L, McGlynn KA. A systematic review and meta-analysis of perinatal variables in relation to the risk of testicular cancer–experiences of the son. Int J Epidemiol. 2010;39(6):1605–18.
- Dieckmann KP, Hartmann JT, Classen J, Ludde R, Diederichs M, Pichlmeier U. Tallness is associated with risk of testicular cancer: evidence for the nutrition hypothesis. Br J Cancer. 2008;99(9):1517–21.
- Einhorn LH, Donohue J. Cis-diamminedichloroplatinum, vinblastine, and bleomycin combination chemotherapy in disseminated testicular cancer. Ann Intern Med. 1977;87(3):293–8.
- Ferlay J, Shin HR, Bray F, Forman D, Mathers C, Parkin DM. Estimates of worldwide burden of cancer in 2008: GLOBOCAN 2008. Int J Cancer. 2010;127(12):2893–917.
- Force USPST. Screening for testicular cancer: U.S. Preventive Services Task Force reaffirmation recommendation statement. Ann Intern Med. 2011;154(7):483–6.
- Ghazarian AA, Trabert B, Graubard BI, Schwartz SM, Altekruse SF, McGlynn KA. Incidence of testicular germ cell tumors among US men by census region. Cancer. 2015;121(23):4181–9.
- Gilligan TD, Seidenfeld J, Basch EM, Einhorn LH, Fancher T, Smith DC, et al. American Society of Clinical Oncology Clinical Practice Guideline on uses of serum tumor markers in adult males with germ cell tumors. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(20):3388–404.
- Giwercman A, Grindsted J, Hansen B, Jensen OM, Skakkebaek NE. Testicular cancer risk in boys with maldescended testis: a cohort study. J Urol. 1987;138 (5):1214–6.
- Greene MH, Mai PL, Loud JT, Pathak A, Peters JA, Mirabello L, et al. Familial testicular germ cell tumors (FTGCT) – overview of a multidisciplinary etiologic study. Andrology. 2015;3(1):47–58.
- Gurney J, Shaw C, Stanley J, Signal V, Sarfati D. Cannabis exposure and risk of testicular cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Cancer. 2015;15:897.

- Harland SJ, Cook PA, Fossa SD, Horwich A, Parkinson MC, Roberts JT, et al. Risk factors for carcinoma in situ of the contralateral testis in patients with testicular cancer. An interim report. Eur Urol. 1993;23(1):115–8. discussion 9
- Hasle H, Friedman JM, Olsen JH, Rasmussen SA. Low risk of solid tumors in persons with Down syndrome. Genet Med. 2016;18(11):1151–7.
- Hoffmann R, Plug I, McKee M, Khoshaba B, Westerling R, Looman C, et al. Innovations in health care and mortality trends from five cancers in seven European countries between 1970 and 2005. Int J Public Health. 2014;59(2):341–50.
- Kharazmi E, Hemminki K, Pukkala E, Sundquist K, Tryggvadottir L, Tretli S, et al. Cancer risk in relatives of testicular cancer patients by histology type and age at diagnosis: a joint study from five nordic countries. Eur Urol. 2015;68(2):283–9.
- Kvammen O, Myklebust TA, Solberg A, Moller B, Klepp OH, Fossa SD, et al. Long-term relative survival after diagnosis of testicular germ cell tumor. Cancer Epidemiol Biomark Prev. 2016;25(5):773–9.
- La Vecchia C, Bosetti C, Lucchini F, Bertuccio P, Negri E, Boyle P, et al. Cancer mortality in Europe, 2000-2004, and an overview of trends since 1975. Ann Oncol. 2010;21(6):1323–60.
- Latif T, Kold Jensen T, Mehlsen J, Holmboe SA, Brinth L, Pors K, et al. Semen Quality as a predictor of subsequent morbidity: a Danish cohort study of 4,712 men with long-term follow-up. Am J Epidemiol. 2017;186(8):910–7.
- Le Cornet C, Lortet-Tieulent J, Forman D, Beranger R, Flechon A, Fervers B, et al. Testicular cancer incidence to rise by 25% by 2025 in Europe? Model-based predictions in 40 countries using population-based registry data. Eur J Cancer. 2014;50(4):831–9.
- Lerro CC, McGlynn KA, Cook MB. A systematic review and meta-analysis of the relationship between body size and testicular cancer. Br J Cancer. 2010; 103(9):1467–74.
- Lip SZ, Murchison LE, Cullis PS, Govan L, Carachi R. A meta-analysis of the risk of boys with isolated cryptorchidism developing testicular cancer in later life. Arch Dis Child. 2013;98(1):20–6.
- Litchfield K, Shipley J, Turnbull C. Common variants identified in genome-wide association studies of testicular germ cell tumour: an update, biological insights and clinical application. Andrology. 2015;3(1):34–46.
- Mai PL, Friedlander M, Tucker K, Phillips KA, Hogg D, Jewett MA, et al. The International Testicular Cancer Linkage Consortium: a clinicopathologic descriptive analysis of 461 familial malignant testicular germ cell tumor kindred. Urol Oncol. 2010;28(5):492–9.
- Mead GM, Stenning SP. The International Germ Cell Consensus Classification: a new prognostic factor-based staging classification for metastatic germ cell tumours. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol). 1997;9(4):207–9.

- Moch H, Humphrey PA, Ulbright TM, Reuter V. WHO classification of tumours of the urinary system and male genital organs. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2016a.
- Moch H, Cubilla AL, Humphrey PA, Reuter VE, Ulbright TM. The 2016 WHO classification of tumours of the urinary system and male genital organs-part a: renal, penile, and testicular tumours. Eur Urol. 2016b;70(1):93–105.
- Moller H, Prener A, Skakkebaek NE. Testicular cancer, cryptorchidism, inguinal hernia, testicular atrophy, and genital malformations: case-control studies in Denmark. Cancer Causes Control. 1996;7(2):264–74.
- Nigam M, Aschebrook-Kilfoy B, Shikanov S, Eggener S. Increasing incidence of testicular cancer in the United States and Europe between 1992 and 2009. World J Urol. 2015;33(5):623–31.
- Olesen IA, Andersson AM, Aksglaede L, Skakkebaek NE, Rajpert-de Meyts E, Joergensen N, et al. Clinical, genetic, biochemical, and testicular biopsy findings among 1,213 men evaluated for infertility. Fertil Steril. 2017;107(1):74–82 e7.
- Patel KV, Navaratne S, Bartlett E, Clarke JL, Muir GH, Sellars ME, et al. Testicular microlithiasis: is sonographic surveillance necessary? Single centre 14 year experience in 442 patients with testicular microlithiasis. Ultraschall Med. 2016;37(1):68–73.
- Pettersson A, Richiardi L, Nordenskjold A, Kaijser M, Akre O. Age at surgery for undescended testis and risk of testicular cancer. N Engl J Med. 2007; 356(18):1835–41.
- Raman JD, Nobert CF, Goldstein M. Increased incidence of testicular cancer in men presenting with infertility and abnormal semen analysis. J Urol. 2005;174(5):1819–22. discussion 22
- Richenberg J, Belfield J, Ramchandani P, Rocher L, Freeman S, Tsili AC, et al. Testicular microlithiasis imaging and follow-up: guidelines of the ESUR scrotal imaging subcommittee. Eur Radiol. 2015;25(2):323–30.
- RKI. Krebs in Deutschland 2013/2014. Berlin: Robert Koch-Institut; 2017.
- Rosen A, Jayram G, Drazer M, Eggener SE. Global trends in testicular cancer incidence and mortality. Eur Urol. 2011;60(2):374–9.
- Rovito MJ, Cavayero C, Leone JE, Harlin S. Interventions Promoting Testicular Self-Examination (TSE) performance: a systematic review. Am J Mens Health. 2015;9(6):506–18.
- Ruf CG, Isbarn H, Wagner W, Fisch M, Matthies C, Dieckmann KP. Changes in epidemiologic features of testicular germ cell cancer: age at diagnosis and relative frequency of seminoma are constantly and significantly increasing. Urol Oncol. 2014;32(1):33 e1–6.
- Saab MM, Landers M, Hegarty J. Promoting testicular cancer awareness and screening: a systematic review of interventions. Cancer Nurs. 2016;39(6):473–87.

- Skakkebaek NE. Testicular dysgenesis syndrome: new epidemiological evidence. Int J Androl. 2004; 27(4):189–91.
- Stang A, Bray F, Dieckmann KP, Lortet-Tieulent J, Rusner C. Mortality of testicular cancer in East and West Germany 20 years after reunification: a gap not closed yet. Urol Int. 2015;95(2):160–6.
- Strohsnitter WC, Noller KL, Hoover RN, Robboy SJ, Palmer JR, Titus-Ernstoff L, et al. Cancer risk in men exposed in utero to diethylstilbestrol. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2001;93(7):545–51.
- Tan IB, Ang KK, Ching BC, Mohan C, Toh CK, Tan MH. Testicular microlithiasis predicts concurrent testicular germ cell tumors and intratubular germ cell neoplasia of unclassified type in adults: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Cancer. 2010;116(19):4520–32.
- Trabert B, Chen J, Devesa SS, Bray F, McGlynn KA. International patterns and trends in testicular cancer incidence, overall and by histologic subtype, 1973-2007. Andrology. 2015;3(1):4–12.
- Ulbright TM, Tickoo SK, Berney DM, Srigley JR. Members of the IIiDUPG. Best practices

recommendations in the application of immunohistochemistry in testicular tumors: report from the International Society of Urological Pathology consensus conference. Am J Surg Pathol. 2014;38(8):e50–9.

- van Casteren NJ, Looijenga LH, Dohle GR. Testicular microlithiasis and carcinoma in situ overview and proposed clinical guideline. Int J Androl. 2009;32(4):279–87.
- Wang T, Liu L, Luo J, Liu T, Wei A. A meta-analysis of the relationship between testicular microlithiasis and incidence of testicular cancer. Urol J. 2015;12(2): 2057–64.
- Williamson SR, Delahunt B, Magi-Galluzzi C, Algaba F, Egevad L, Ulbright TM, et al. The World Health Organization 2016 classification of testicular germ cell tumours: a review and update from the International Society of Urological Pathology Testis Consultation Panel. Histopathology. 2017;70(3): 335–46.
- Znaor A, Lortet-Tieulent J, Jemal A, Bray F. International variations and trends in testicular cancer incidence and mortality. Eur Urol. 2014;65(6):1095–106.



43

Symptoms, Diagnosis, and Staging in Testicular Cancer

Mark Schrader

Contents

Symptoms	668
Clinical Examination	668
Imaging of the Testis: Ultrasound and MRI	668
Serum Tumor Markers at Diagnosis	669
Inguinal Exploration and Orchiectomy	669
Staging Diagnostics	670
References	670

Abstract

Typical symptoms of testicular cancer are painless enlargement and hardening of the testicle; in rarer cases, they are noticed due to their metastases. Eighty-five of primary tumors can be recognized through palpation alone. The primary diagnostic work-up should include physical examination including the palpation of the supraclavicular lymph nodes as well as high-resolution ultrasound of both testicles. The ultrasound examination of the unaffected testicle is important for recognizing testicular microlithiasis. Clinically established tumor markers are α -fetoprotein, β -hCG, and LDH. The definitive diagnosis is achieved by

e-mail: mark.schrader@helios-kliniken.de; mark. schrader@charite.de

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), Urologic Oncology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_2 exposing the testicle in surgery through an inguinal access. A biopsy of the contralateral testicle can be discussed if risk factors for a GCNIS are present. Tumor staging includes CT of the thorax and abdomen, MRI of the abdomen is an alternative, and an FDG-PET-CT is only recommended in the follow-up of patients with a seminoma postchemotherapy and a residual mass larger than 3 cm and should not be performed before 8 weeks after chemotherapy. Histogenetically, testicular tumors are divided into malignant germ cell tumors, stromal tumors, mixed germ cell stromal tumors, and other tumors. Seminoma is the most common tumor among malignant germ cell tumors (60%), and 40% are non-seminoma (mixed forms from various histological types are classified as non-seminoma even if seminoma is present). Clinically relevant stromal tumors are Sertoli cell and Leydig cell tumors. Malignant

M. Schrader (⊠)

Helios Klinikum Berlin Buch, Klinik für Urologie, Berlin, Germany

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

testicular tumors are classified according to the TNM classification (UICC) and in metastatic tumor stages according to the prognostic-based staging system for metastatic germ cell cancer (IGCCCG).

Symptoms

Testicular cancer usually presents as a painless enlargement of the affected testicle. Smaller tumors can also present as a palpable hardening within the testicle or on its surface (Germa-Lluch et al. 2002). Occasionally (10-20% of cases), the affected patients report unspecific pain in the affected testicle which can make the differential diagnosis of epididymitis difficult. Rarely, testicular tumors are noticed through symptoms occurring as a result of metastasis. Large retroperitoneal lymph node metastases can lead to back and abdominal pain and mediastinal lymph node metastases to swallowing problems. Lung metastases can cause hemoptyses or dyspnea and brain metastases corresponding to neurological symptoms. In a metastasized state, many patients also report unspecific symptoms such as fatigue and loss of weight (Germa-Lluch et al. 2002).

Clinical Examination

Around 85% of primary tumors are diagnosed through testicular palpation alone (Albers et al. 2015). Both testicles should always be examined using a bimanual technique so that the size, surface, and consistency of the testicle can be assessed. Palpable changes of the epididymis and spermatic cord can indicate infiltration by the tumor. For around 30% of patients, there is an accompanying hydrocele which can make the assessment by palpation of the testicle impossible. In slim patients, large retroperitoneal lymph node metastases can be diagnosed through deep palpation of the abdominal wall. The physical examination should also include the palpation of the supraclavicular lymph nodes to identify lymph node metastases in the opening of the ductus thoracicus in the angulus venosus, which occur in approx. 5% of cases (Albers et al. 2015). Inspection of the mammary glands can lead to the identification of a unilateral or bilateral gynecomastia which occurs in 2-5% of cases (more common in non-seminomatous tumors) as the result of hormonal dysregulation caused by the testicular tumor.

Patients with a familiar history of testis cancer, as well as their family members, should be advised to perform regular testicular selfexaminations.

Imaging of the Testis: Ultrasound and MRI

A high-resolution ultrasound (5–10 MHz) is used as diagnostic method for suspected tumor findings. US sensitivity is almost 100%, and US has an important role in determining whether a mass is intra- or.

extratesticular (Richie et al. 1982). US should be performed even in the presence of clinically. MRI of the scrotum offers higher sensitivity and specificity than US in the diagnosis of TC, but its high cost does not justify its routine use for diagnosis (Sohaib et al. 2011).

For unclear findings, the use of ultrasound allows a differentiation between extra- and intratesticular lesions as well as between solid and cystic findings. Most testicular tumors are noticed in ultrasound through an outlined disturbance of the testicular parenchyma which shows a homogenous reflex pattern. In contrast to normal testicular parenchyma, tumor areas show a mostly hypo-echogenic, often also inhomogeneous, reflex pattern. Uncertainties can arise if the whole testicle is affected by the tumor and shows a relatively homogenous ultrasound image. Here, a comparative ultrasound of the contralateral testicle is helpful to identify a differentially distinct echogenicity of the testicle. In rare cases of a "burned-out tumor," only discrete changes in the affected testicle are visible in the form of small outlined microcalcifications. The ultrasound of the contralateral testicle should be included in all patients as in around 1% of cases, synchronous bilateral tumors are present.

Serum Tumor Markers at Diagnosis

Around two thirds of malignant testicular tumors produce serum tumor markers. Tumor markers are α -fetoprotein (AFP), which is produced by yolk sac cells, and the β -subunit of the human chorionic gonadotropin, which is produced by trophoblast cells (Albers et al. 2015). While AFP is only produced by non-seminoma, an increased β -hCG value can be present in seminoma as well as non-seminoma. Aside from a few exceptions where a false-positive marker increase can occur, β -hCG and AFP are specific for the presence of a malignant testicular tumor (Salem and Gilligan 2011). The half-life for AFP is 5–7 days and for β -hCG is 24–36 h. It is recommended to perform serum determination of tumor markers, both before and 5-7 days after orchiectomy for staging and prognostic reasons (Aparicio et al. 2011).

Of note, negative marker levels do not exclude the diagnosis of a germ cell tumor (Table 1).

A further relevant tumor marker in diagnosing malignant testicular tumors is lactate dehydrogenase (LDH). LDH may be increased in numerous diseases and therefore is relatively unspecific, yet it has significance for monitoring treatment and prognostic classification. The determination of the placental alkaline phosphatase or the neuronspecific enolase no longer places a role in clinical practice due to its low diagnostic value (Tandstad TKlepp 2003; Decoene et al. 2015).

Table 1	Causes of	a false	-positive	AFP	or β-l	hCG	increase
---------	-----------	---------	-----------	-----	--------	-----	----------

AFP	β-hCG
Hepatocellular carcinoma	Pituitary tumor
Status posthepatitis	Hypergonadotropic hypogonadism
Cirrhosis of the liver	Terminal renal failure
Drug-induced liver cell damage	Serum or living cell treatment
Other carcinoma (pancreas, gastrointestinal tract, lungs)	
Serum or living cell treatment with a buildup of heterophilic antibodies against foreign proteins	

Inguinal Exploration and Orchiectomy

The definitive diagnosis of a malignant testicular tumor is done by an inguinal surgical exploration with exteriorization of the testis within its tunics. In cases of life-threatening metastasis, chemotherapy should be given up front (Albers et al. 2015; Germa-Lluch et al. 2002).

During the operative exposure, the testis is mobilized and explored via an inguinal approach. For uncertain findings, a representative sample is taken for cryosection analysis. After confirmation of a malignant tumor, the spermatic cord is resected next to the internal inguinal ring. If there is a single testicle, an organ-saving tumor enucleation can be attempted with all the necessary precautions (less than 30% of the testis is affected, normal testosterone level, adjuvant radiation therapy with 20 Gy). A hemiscrotectomy is only necessary in rare cases of an infiltration of the testicular tumor into or via the parietal sheet of the tunica vaginalis testis.

A biopsy of the contralateral testicle is performed to rule out a germ cell neoplasia in situ (GCNIS) which occurs in up to 9% of testicular tumor patients (Dieckmann and oy 1996; Hoei-Hansen et al. 2003). A double biopsy increases sensitivity and in several European country's standard. If a GCNIS is present, there is a 50% risk that a malignant testicular tumor will develop within 5 years (von der Maase et al. 1986). On the other hand, a negative double biopsy has a high negative predictive value and makes follow-up easier, since the risk for a contralateral secondary tumor is negligibly low. The routine biopsy of the contralateral testis is discussed controversially due to the fact that metachronous secondary tumors mostly have clinical stage I. However, in the end, a contralateral biopsy should be considered carefully at least on patients with a high GCNIS risk (testicular volume < 12 ml, cryptorchidism or hypofertility, aged <30 years, microlithiasis of the testis). The listed considerations also apply for primary extragonadal mediastinal or retroperitoneal germ cell tumors, whereby the biopsy must occur bilaterally here. For patients with retroperitoneal germ cell tumors, a GCNIS can be detected in approximately

28–34% of cases which is associated with the risk of a metachronous testicular tumor – even after chemotherapy.

Staging Diagnostics

The retroperitoneal and mediastinal lymph nodes as well as the organs relevant for metastasis should be assessed using a contrast-enhanced computer tomography (CT) of the abdomen/pelvis (CT or MRI) and thorax (CT). This examination is recommended for all patients with newly diagnosed malignant testicular tumors. The supraclavicular nodes are best assessed by physical examination.

The sensitivity of the abdomen/pelvis CT is 70–80%. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) has an identical accuracy but higher costs and less availability. Contrast-enhanced CT thorax has a high sensitivity in the primary diagnostics of the lung and mediastinum and should be preferred in primary diagnostics to the conventional x-ray examination of the thorax.

In staging diagnostics and during follow-up of testicular tumor patients, CT is increasingly replaced by MRI to reduce radiation exposure. The MRI assessment of the retroperitoneum is challenging and requires the radiologist to have sufficient expertise. Depending on the primary stage, the thorax CT can be replaced by a conventional x-ray diagnosis, whereby the follow-up care recommendations differ in principle between localized and metastasized stages.

The fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography (FDG-PET)-CT has only a limited value for the diagnostic work-up of testicular tumors (Yacoub et al. 2016). FDG-PET-CT is only recommended in the follow-up of patients with a seminoma postchemotherapy and a residual mass larger than 3 cm and should not be performed before 8 weeks after chemotherapy (de Wit et al. 2008). The sensitivity is about 72% and the specificity is about 93%. It should be pointed out that the FDG-PET-CT plays no role in staging diagnostics and in non-seminoma during follow-up.

Further imaging examinations such as a targeted ultrasound of the liver, a bone scan, or an MRI of the skull should be carried out if there is

a clinical suspicion of the presence of metastases in these regions of the body. A CT or MRI of the skull is advisable in patients with non-seminoma and poor prognosis IGCCCG risk group. For these patients, the routine staging should be supplemented with a tomography of the skull, preferably an MRI (Yacoub et al. 2016; Sohaib et al. 2011).

References

- Albers P, Albrecht W, Algaba F, Bokemeyer C, Cohn-Cedermark G, Fizazi K, Horwich A, Laguna MP, Nicolai N, Oldenburg J, European Association of Urology. Guidelines on testicular cancer: 2015 update. Eur Urol. 2015;68:1054–68.
- Aparicio J, Sastre J, Germa JR, Isla D. SEOM clinical guidelines for diagnosis and treatment of testicular seminoma (2010). Clin Transl Oncol. 2011;13:560–4.
- de Wit M, Brenner W, Hartmann M, Kotzerke J, Hellwig D, Lehmann J, Franzius C, Kliesch S, Schlemmer M, Tatsch K, Heicappell R, Geworski L, Amthauer H, Dohmen BM, Schirrmeister H, Cremerius U, Bokemeyer C, Bares R. [18F]-FDG-PET in clinical stage I/II non-seminomatous germ cell tumours: results of the German multicentre trial. Ann Oncol. 2008;19:1619–23.
- Decoene J, Winter C, Albers P. False-positive fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography results after chemotherapy in patients with metastatic seminoma. Urol Oncol. 2015;33:23 e15–21.
- Dieckmann KPL, oy V. Prevalence of contralateral testicular intraepithelial neoplasia in patients with testicular germ cell neoplasms. J Clin Oncol. 1996;14(12):3126–32.
- Germa-Lluch JR, Garcia del Muro X, Maroto P, Paz-Ares L, Arranz JA, Guma J, Alba E, Sastre J, Aparicio J, Fernandez A, Barnadas A, Terrassa J, Saenz A, Almenar D, Lopez-Brea M, Climent MA, Sanchez MA, Lasso de la Vega R, Berenguer G, Perez X, Spanish Germ-Cell Cancer (GG). Clinical pattern and therapeutic results achieved in 1490 patients with germ-cell tumours of the testis: the experience of the Spanish Germ-Cell Cancer Group (GG). Eur Urol. 2002;42:553–62, discussion 562–3
- Hoei-Hansen CE, Holm M, Rajpert-De Meyts E, et al. Histological evidence of testicular dysgenesis in contralateral biopsies from 218 patients with testicular germ cell cancer. J Pathol. 2003;200(3):370–4.
- Richie JP, Birnholz J, Garnick MB. Ultrasonography as a diagnostic adjunct for the evaluation of masses in the scrotum. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1982;154:695–8.
- Salem M, Gilligan T. Serum tumor markers and their utilization in the management of germ-cell tumors in adult males. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther. 2011;11:1–4.

- Sohaib SA, Cook G, Koh DM. Imaging studies for germ cell tumors. Hematol Oncol Clin North Am. 2011;25:487–502, vii
- Tandstad TKlepp O. Neuron-specific enolase in testicular cancer-clinical experiences with serum neuron-specific enolase in patients with testicular cancer at diagnosis and during follow-up. Acta Oncol. 2003;42(3):202–6.
- von der Maase H, Rorth M, Walbom-Jorgensen S, et al. Carcinoma in situ of contralateral testis in patients

with testicular germ cell cancer: study of 27 cases in 500 patients. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed). 1986;293(6559):1398–401.

Yacoub JH, Oto A, Allen BC, Coakley FV, Friedman B, Hartman MS, Hosseinzadeh K, Porter C, Sahni VA, Sudakoff GS, Verma S, Wang CL, Remer EM, Eberhardt SC. ACR appropriateness criteria staging of testicular malignancy. J Am Coll Radiol. 2016;13:1203–9.



Treatment of Local Disease in Testicular **44** Cancer

Julia Heinzelbecker

Contents

Introduction	673
Inguinal Orchiectomy	673
Biopsy of the Contralateral Testis	674
Testis-Sparing Surgery	674
Testicular Prosthesis	675
References	675

Abstract

The primary treatment of local disease in testicular cancer has hardly changed during the last 100 years. High inguinal orchiectomy still represents the standard of care. The histological results of the operation together with the staging analysis and tumor markers form the basis for the further adjuvant treatment of testicular cancer. The implementation of a biopsy of the contralateral testis at the time of inguinal orchiectomy for the diagnosis or exclusion of germ cell neoplasia in situ (GCNIS) still remains controversial. In specific conditions such as synchronous and metachronous testicular cancer or a solitary testis, testis-sparing surgery followed by radiation therapy has gained wide acceptance. At the time of inguinal orchiectomy, the implantation of a testicular prosthesis can be offered safely to the patient.

Introduction

The primary treatment of local disease in testicular cancer has hardly changed during the last 100 years with high inguinal orchiectomy still presenting the standard operation technique. Nevertheless, with the introduction of testis-sparing surgery and the availability of testicular prosthesis, new aspects in the primary treatment of testicular cancer evolved.

Inguinal Orchiectomy

The primary treatment of testicular cancer is the inguinal orchiectomy of the tumor-bearing testis with the resection of the testis and the spermatic

J. Heinzelbecker (🖂)

Department of Urology and Pediatric Urology, Saarland University Medical Center, Homburg/Saar, Germany e-mail: Julia.heinzelbecker@uks.eu

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_3

cord up to the level of the internal inguinal ring. An inguinal incision is performed and the spermatic cord is isolated. The dogma of using a tourniquet with the idea of preventing tumor seeding has to be questioned as current concepts of tumor biology rather favor specific molecular tumor characteristics for the development of metastasis than mechanical stress. The testis is then exteriorized and the gubernaculum ligated. In case of uncertainty for the malignant etiology of the tumor, an intraoperative frozen section can be performed. If malignancy of the testicle lesion is confirmed, the spermatic cord is dissected up to the internal inguinal ring. To guarantee high vessel control, the spermatic vessels are isolated from the spermatic cord and ligated separately. Afterward the aponeurosis is approximated and the specific wound layers are closed.

Scrotal violation should carefully be avoided as it is associated with a higher local relapse rate (2,9% versus 0,4%, respectively). Nevertheless in case of accidentally performed scrotal violation, no different adjuvant treatment compared to the inguinal access is necessary (Capelouto et al. 1995).

From the time point of diagnosis, the primary therapy should be performed in a timely manner as testicular cancer is one of the malignant diseases that is associated with a worse outcome in case of delayed diagnosis and treatment (Neal et al. 2015).

The results of the operation deliver the precise histology and together with the tumor markers and staging procedures provide the basis for the further adjuvant strategy in the treatment of testicular cancer. (See ► Chap. 43, "Symptoms, Diagnosis, and Staging in Testicular Cancer," this handbook.)

Biopsy of the Contralateral Testis

Performing biopsies of the contralateral testis at the time of inguinal orchiectomy has long since been under debate (Dieckmann et al. 2011; Heidenreich 2009). This is mainly due to the low incidence of GCNIS and metachronous testicular cancer and the debatable pathological value of GCNIS. Nevertheless there is consensus that testicular biopsy of the contralateral testis should be discussed with patients at higher risk for GCNIS preoperatively. Testicular cancer patients with testicular atrophy of the remaining testis (volume <12 ccm), age less than 40 years, a history of retained testis, or limited spermatogenesis bear a higher risk for GCNIS (Albers et al. 2015).

When conducting a biopsy, a double biopsy should be performed. The biopsies should be taken from the cranio-lateral part of the testis to avoid vessel injury. They should comprise a 3–4 mm part of testicular parenchyma (Dieckmann et al. 2011). The biopsies should be conserved in Bouin or Stieve's solution.

For the treatment of GCNIS, refer to the ► Chap. 45, "Management of Germ Cell Neoplasia In Situ (GCNIS)" from this handbook.

Testis-Sparing Surgery

In specific situations testis-sparing surgery might be an alternative to orchiectomy. In case of metachronous contralateral or synchronous bilateral testicular cancer or in tumors of a solitary testis, a partial orchiectomy may be performed. Thus endocrinological function and fertility can be retained and potential psychological stress avoided (Heidenreich et al. 2001). Nevertheless, this only seems rationale in case of small tumors given that a normal testosterone synthesis of the remaining testis can be preserved. Furthermore androgen insufficiency should be rolled out preoperatively.

Access to the testis is gained via standard inguinal incision. The spermatic cord is isolated. Occlusion of the spermatic vessels can be achieved with a tourniquet although some centers have abandoned ischemia. The testis is then exteriorized and the gubernaculum testis sectioned. For the exact localization of the tumor ultrasound, or small-caliber needles may be used. After complete resection of the tumor, biopsies of the tumor bed sent to frozen section can exclude tumor infiltration. Whether cold or warm ischemia should be used remains controversial (Giannarini et al. 2010).

Because of the appearance of GCNIS in the accompanying parenchyma in virtually all testicular cancers, radiation therapy should be performed. Its optimal dose still remains controversial. Nevertheless, as studies applying less than 20 Gy failed to prove the eradication of TIN, the application of 20 Gy applied in ten fractions within 2 weeks is recommended (Giannarini et al. 2010; Heidenreich et al. 2001; Woo and Ross 2016). A certain amount of testicular cancer patients treated with testis-sparing surgery and radiation therapy becomes androgen insufficient. Furthermore the application of radiation therapy obligatory results in infertility. Thus in patients wanting to achieve paternity, the benefits of immediate or deferred local irradiation therapy must be weighted carefully against infertility. (See the \triangleright Chap. 45, "Management of Germ Cell Neoplasia In Situ (GCNIS)," this handbook.)

Testicular Prosthesis

With testicular cancer becoming a highly curable disease, also quality of life aspects of long-term survivors have gained more and more importance. Thus aspects of long-term psychosexual aspects and body image issues have to be taken into account nowadays. In the 1940s the first testicular prosthesis was implanted. In the 1970s silicone devices became available and are nowadays the most commonly used devices. There is consensus that issues of implanting a testicular prosthesis should be discussed with testicular cancer patients before inguinal orchiectomy. According to the literature, 30-50% of testicular cancer patients favor the implantation of a prosthesis. A recent study concluded that an implantation of a testicular prosthesis can safely be administered at the time of inguinal orchiectomy without deferring adjuvant treatment (Bodiwala et al. 2007; Dieckmann et al. 2015; Robinson et al. 2016).

References

- Albers P, Albrecht W, Algaba F, Bokemeyer C, Cohn-Cedermark G, Fizazi K, Horwich A, Laguna MP, Nicolai N, Oldenburg J. Guidelines on testicular cancer: 2015 update. Eur Urol. 2015;68:1054–68.
- Bodiwala D, Summerton D, Terry T. Testicular prostheses: development and modern usage. Ann R Coll Surg Engl. 2007;89:349–53.
- Capelouto CC, Clark PE, Ransil BJ, Loughlin KR. A review of scrotal violation in testicular cancer: is adjuvant local therapy necessary? J Urol. 1995;153:981–5.
- Dieckmann K-P, Kulejewski M, Heinemann V, Loy V. Testicular biopsy for early cancer detection – objectives, technique and controversies. Int J Androl. 2011;34:e7–13.
- Dieckmann K-P, Anheuser P, Schmidt S, Soyka-Hundt B, Pichlmeier U, Schriefer P, Matthies C, Hartmann M, Ruf CG. Testicular prostheses in patients with testicular cancer – acceptance rate and patient satisfaction. BMC Urol. 2015;15
- Giannarini G, Dieckmann K-P, Albers P, Heidenreich A, Pizzocaro G. Organ-sparing surgery for adult testicular tumours: a systematic review of the literature. Eur Urol. 2010;57:780–90.
- Heidenreich A. Contralateral testicular biopsy in testis cancer: current concepts and controversies. BJU Int. 2009;104:1346–50.
- Heidenreich A, Weissbach L, Höltl W, Albers P, Kliesch S, Köhrmann KU, Dleckmann KP, German Testicular Cancer Study Group. Organ sparing surgery for malignant germ cell tumor of the testis. J Urol. 2001;166:2161–5.
- Neal RD, Tharmanathan P, France B, Din NU, Cotton S, Fallon-Ferguson J, Hamilton W, Hendry A, Hendry M, Lewis R, et al. Is increased time to diagnosis and treatment in symptomatic cancer associated with poorer outcomes? Systematic review. Br J Cancer. 2015;112: S92–S107.
- Robinson R, Tait CD, Clarke NW, Ramani VAC. Is it safe to insert a testicular prosthesis at the time of radical orchidectomy for testis cancer: an audit of 904 men undergoing radical orchidectomy. BJU Int. 2016;117:249–52.
- Woo LL, Ross JH. The role of testis-sparing surgery in children and adolescents with testicular tumors. Urol Oncol Semin Orig Investig. 2016;34:76–83.



Management of Germ Cell Neoplasia In **45** Situ (GCNIS)

Pia Paffenholz

Contents

Introduction	677
Pathohistological Features and Development of GCNIS	678
Contralateral Biopsy	678
Treatment of GCNIS	679
GCNIS and Fertility	680
References	680

Abstract

Germ cell neoplasia in situ (GCNIS, also called testicular intraepithelial neoplasia (TIN) or carcinoma in situ (CIS) of the testis) is the precursor of testicular germ cell tumors (TGCT) and can be found in 5% of contralateral testes in TGCT patients. Although GCNIS can be diagnosed with a high accuracy using a two-site biopsy, the clinical relevance of contralateral testis biopsy remains to be discussed. According to the EAU guideline recommendations, a biopsy of the contralateral testis should only be performed in patients at high risk for GCNIS (testicular volume < 12 ml, history of cryptorchidism, poor spermatogenesis, > 40 years). In case of a contralateral GCNIS

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), Urologic Oncology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_4 in the presence of unilateral TGCT, local radiotherapy (16–20 Gy) is the treatment of choice. However, radiotherapy will lead to infertility due to radiation-induced destruction of germ cells as well as the need of androgen substitution due to radiation-induced Leydig cell insufficiency in 20% of all patients. Consequently, fertile patients who wish to have children should perform sperm banking or may delay radiation therapy.

Introduction

Germ cell neoplasia in situ (GCNIS, also called testicular intraepithelial neoplasia (TIN) or carcinoma in situ (CIS) of the testis) is the precursor of testicular germ cell tumors (TGCT). GCNIS is found in approximately 5% of contralateral testes in TGCT patients (Dieckmann et al. 2007; Albers et al. 2015) and will progress to invasive cancer in

P. Paffenholz (⊠)

Department of Urology, Uro-Oncology, Robot Assisted and Reconstructive Urologic Surgery, University Hospital Cologne, Cologne, Germany e-mail: pia.paffenholz@uk-koeln.de

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

50% of cases within 5 years if treatment is not performed (Hoei-Hansen et al. 2005). Treatment options encompass orchiectomy, local radiotherapy of the testis, or surveillance according to EAU guideline recommendations (Albers et al. 2015).

Pathohistological Features and Development of GCNIS

Microscopically, GCNIS cells are large with distinct nucleoli. They are in a typical pattern located in a single row at the usually thickened basement membrane of seminiferous tubules, which have decreased diameters (Hoei-Hansen et al. 2005). In general, there is no active spermatogenesis in the GCNIS-bearing tubules.

Detection of GCNIS is accomplished by standardized immunohistochemical staining methods (Berney et al. 2016). The most commonly used marker in clinical practice to identify GCNIS is placental-like alkaline phosphatase (PLAP), a tissue-specific alkaline phosphatase (Manivel et al. 1987). According to recent recommendations from experienced centers, immunohistochemistry for PLAP is mandatory for the adequate diagnosis of GCNIS (van Casteren et al. 2009).

The initiation of malignant transformation from a precursor cell to the GCNIS cell most likely takes place in utero during the early development of the germline stem cells. The target cell is probably a gonocyte, based on morphological resemblance between GCNIS cells and gonocytes with subsequent studies demonstrating overlapping expression patterns between fetal gonocytes and GCNIS cells of several proteins, for example, KIT, OCT3/4, and AP-2y, which are not detectable in the adult testis and which can be used as markers in immunohistochemical staining methods (Hoei-Hansen et al. 2005; Hoei-Hansen et al. 2004; Rajpert-De Meyts et al. 2015; Jørgensen et al. 1995). Furthermore, all TGCTs are believed to originate from GCNIS, their common precursor, and have the differentiation potential to give rise to either the germ cell determined lineage (seminoma) or the pluripotent embryonal carcinoma, teratomas and even extraembryonic elements, such as yolk sac tumor and choriocarcinoma (Fig. 1).

Contralateral Biopsy

Currently, a testicular biopsy is the most common and reliable method to diagnose GCNIS having an accuracy of 99% and a sensitivity of 95% (Albers et al. 2015; Heidenreich 2009; Dieckmann and Loy 1996). However, it is still a controversial issue on whether the existence of contralateral GCNIS must be identified in all cases, and thus contralateral testis biopsy should be performed in all patients with unilateral testicular germ cell tumors. The following reasons underline this



Fig. 1 (a) Germ cell neoplasia in situ shown by hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) (a) and highlighted by (b) octamer binding transcription factor 3/4 (OCT3/4) immunohistochemistry

discussion: the low incidence of GCNIS (approximately 9%) and contralateral metachronous testicular tumors (approximately 2.5%), a falsenegative biopsy rate of 0.5–1.0%, and the fact that most of metachronous tumors are at a low stage at presentation make it controversial to recommend a systematic contralateral biopsy in all patients as well as the morbidity of GCNIS treatment, namely, infertility due to eradication of spermatogenesis and impairment of endocrine Leydig cell function following radiation therapy (Heidenreich 2009; Harland et al. 1998; Andreassen et al. 2011; Albers et al. 1999).

However, biopsy of the contralateral testis should be performed in patients at high risk for contralateral GCNIS, which have been defined as testicular volume < 12 ml, a history of cryptorchidism, or poor spermatogenesis (Johnson Score 1–3) (see Table 1) (Albers et al. 2015). Furthermore, a contralateral biopsy should not be offered to patients older than 40 years without risk factors (Albers et al. 2015; Heidenreich 2009; Heidenreich and Moul 2002).

Due to the multifocal spread of GCNIS throughout the testicle, a random biopsy of 3 mm will be sufficient to detect GCNIS if $\geq 10\%$ of the testicular volume consists of tubules with GCNIS (Berthelsen and Skakkebæk 1981). However, a prior prospective study of 2318 patients with TGCT showed that a systematic two-site biopsy is significantly more sensitive for detecting GCNIS compared to a single testis biopsy (Dieckmann et al. 2007; Kliesch et al. 2003). The study furthermore showed that 31% of biopsies were discordant and that discordancy was significantly more frequent in patients with a normal testicular volume and unimpaired spermatogenesis (Heidenreich 2009). Taken together,

 Table 1
 Risk factors for contralateral GCNIS in patients

 with unilateral TGCT (Heidenreich 2009)

Risk factor	Relative risk (95% CI)
Testicular atrophy (<12 ml)	4.3 (2.83–6.44)
History of cryptorchidism	2.1 (1.21–3.63)
Age < 30 years	1.7 (1.17–2.6)
Family history of testis cancer	2.2 (1.25–12.3)
Infertility	1.6 (1.10–10)

a two-site surgical testis biopsy should be favored over a single testis biopsy for an accurate diagnosis of GCNIS. However, patients should be informed that a TGCT may arise in spite of a negative biopsy (Souchon et al. 2006).

Treatment of GCNIS

The most common clinical situation is the case of contralateral GCNIS in the presence of unilateral testicular cancer. Local radiotherapy (16-20 Gy in fractions of 2 Gy) is the treatment of choice in these patients (Albers et al. 2015). It is an effective therapeutic measure eradicating all GCNIS cells, thus preventing the development of secondary testicular cancer. Furthermore, it preserves the external shape of the scrotum for the preservation of the masculine body image. However, testicular radiotherapy will result in infertility due to radiationinduced destruction of germ cells, resulting in a "Sertoli cell-only" syndrome, and increased longterm risk of Leydig cell insufficiency in 20% of all patients leading to lifelong androgen substitution (Albers et al. 2015; Heidenreich 2009; Heidenreich and Angerer-Shpilenya 2012; Petersen et al. 2002). Therefore, testosterone levels should be evaluated every 6 months during follow-up (Albers et al. 2015). Consequently, fertile patients who wish to have children may delay radiation therapy and be followed by regular testicular ultrasound instead (Dieckmann et al. 2007; Albers et al. 2015). In case of a solitary testis after orchiectomy of the contralateral testis, chemotherapy is significantly less effective and the cure rates are dose-dependent (Albers et al. 2015; Dieckmann et al. 2013).

If metastatic disease of the primary tumor requires chemotherapy, the treatment of GCNIS should be deferred, as 30% of all GCNIS cases will persist and 42% will recur after chemotherapy (Albers et al. 2015). A repeat biopsy of the remaining testicle should be done 1 year after completion of chemotherapy (Albers et al. 2015). In cases with persistent GCNIS, additional radiotherapy should be given (Albers et al. 2015).

If only GCNIS is diagnosed and the contralateral testis is healthy (in case of infertility screening or primary extragonadal TGCT), treatment options are orchiectomy or close observation, with patients having 50% risk of developing TGCT within 5 years (Albers et al. 2015; Hoei-Hansen et al. 2005). Radiotherapy is not feasible in these cases because of shielding problems with the healthy testis (Albers et al. 2015). Patients with bilateral CIS should be offered radiation therapy (Albers et al. 2015).

GCNIS and Fertility

Generally spoken, the treatment of GCNIS should be adapted to the particular situation of each patient as patients with GCNIS have only small residual potential of fertility and the eradication of GCNIS implies the loss of fertility (Dieckmann et al. 2007). Consequently, fertility aspects have to be considered before any kind of treatment.

As stated before, local testicular radiotherapy will have influence on the exocrine and endocrine testicular function.

First, it will result in the disappearance of all germ cells, thus leading to an irreversible infertility, which can be shown by a Sertoli cell-only syndrome on histopathological analysis of a biopsy after radiotherapy (Heidenreich 2009). Nevertheless, proponents of testicular radiation propose that the semen quality is low anyway as GCNIS is significantly associated with poor spermatogenesis and with testicular atrophy, so that radiotherapy will not significantly contribute to the development of infertility (Dieckmann et al. 2007; Petersen et al. 1999). However, poor sperm quality at the time of orchiectomy can improve during follow-up time, thus resulting in conception, which have been shown in various cases (Heidenreich 2009; Dieckmann and Loy 1993; Heidenreich et al. 1997; Kliesch et al. 1997). Consequently, semen analysis can be performed at time of diagnosis, and local radiation can be delayed for the purpose of paternity (Heidenreich 2009). Furthermore, sperm banking or cryopreservation of testicular tissue for future sperm extraction (TESE) and assisted fertilization should be offered to highly oligospermic patients with a strong desire for fatherhood.

Second, endocrine testicular function will be impaired after radiotherapy. Prior studies described an impairment of Leydig cell function in 20–30% of all patients as well as androgen substitution in 25% of all cases after radiation with 20 Gy due to GCNIS in a solitary testis (Giwercman et al. 1991). However, these patients might already have a compensated Leydig cell insufficiency before treatment, being more susceptible to an additional gonadotoxic treatment (Heidenreich 2009).

References

- Albers P, Göll A, Bierhoff E, Schoeneich G, Müller SC. Clinical course and histopathologic risk factor assessment in patients with bilateral testicular germ cell tumors. Urology. 1999;54(4):714–8. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10510934
- Albers P, Albrecht W, Algaba F, Bokemeyer C, Cohn-Cedermark G, Fizazi K, et al. Guidelines on testicular Cancer: 2015 update. Eur Urol. 2015;68(6):1054–68. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/ 26297604
- Andreassen KE, Grotmol T, Cvancarova MS, Johannesen TB, Fosså SD. Risk of metachronous contralateral testicular germ cell tumors: a population-based study of 7,102 Norwegian patients (1953–2007). Int J Cancer. 2011;129(12):2867–74. Available from: http://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21626506
- Berney DM, Looijenga LHJ, Idrees M, Oosterhuis JW, Rajpert-De Meyts E, Ulbright TM, et al. Germ cell neoplasia *in situ* (GCNIS): evolution of the current nomenclature for testicular pre-invasive germ cell malignancy. Histopathology. 2016;69(1):7–10. Available from: http://doi.wiley.com/10.1111/his.12958
- Berthelsen JG, Skakkebæk NE. Value of testicular biopsy in diagnosing carcinoma in situ testis. Scand J Urol Nephrol. 1981;15(3):165–8. Available from: http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7323735
- Dieckmann KP, Loy V. Paternity in a patient with testicular seminoma and contralateral testicular intraepithelial neoplasia. Int J Androl. 1993;16(2):143–6. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8514426
- Dieckmann KP, Loy V. Prevalence of contralateral testicular intraepithelial neoplasia in patients with testicular germ cell neoplasms. J Clin Oncol. 1996;14 (12):3126–32. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pubmed/8955658
- Dieckmann K-P, Kulejewski M, Pichlmeier U, Loy V. Diagnosis of contralateral testicular intraepithelial neoplasia (TIN) in patients with testicular germ cell cancer: systematic two-site biopsies are more sensitive than a single random biopsy. Eur Urol. 2007;51(1):175–83;

discussion 183-5. Available from: http://linkinghub. elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0302283806006531

- Dieckmann K-P, Wilken S, Loy V, Matthies C, Kleinschmidt K, Bedke J, et al. Treatment of testicular intraepithelial neoplasia (intratubular germ cell neoplasia unspecified) with local radiotherapy or with platinum-based chemotherapy: a survey of the German Testicular Cancer Study Group. Ann Oncol. 2013;24 (5):1332–7. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/23293116
- Giwercman A, von der Maase H, Berthelsen JG, Rørth M, Bertelsen A, Skakkebaek NE. Localized irradiation of testes with carcinoma in situ: effects on Leydig cell function and eradication of malignant germ cells in 20 patients. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1991;73 (3):596–603. Available from: https://academic.oup. com/jcem/article-lookup/doi/10.1210/jcem-73-3-596
- Harland SJ, Cook PA, Fossa SD, Horwich A, Mead GM, Parkinson MC, et al. Intratubular germ cell neoplasia of the contralateral testis in testicular cancer: defining a high risk group. J Urol. 1998;160(4):1353–7. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/ 9751353
- Heidenreich A. Contralateral testicular biopsy in testis cancer: current concepts and controversies. Br J Urol Int. 2009;104(9 Pt B):1346–50. Available from: http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19840011
- Heidenreich A, Angerer-Shpilenya M. Organ-preserving surgery for testicular tumours. BJU Int. 2012;109 (3):474–90. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/22243667
- Heidenreich A, Moul JW. Contralateral testicular biopsy procedure in patients with unilateral testis cancer: is it indicated? Semin Urol Oncol. 2002;20(4): asuro0200234. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pubmed/12489055
- Heidenreich A, Vorreuther R, Neubauer S, Zumbe J, Engelmann UH. Paternity in patients with bilateral testicular germ cell tumors. Eur Urol. 1997;31 (2):246–8. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/9076475
- Hoei-Hansen CE, Nielsen JE, Almstrup K, Sonne SB, Graem N, Skakkebaek NE, et al. Transcription factor AP-2gamma is a developmentally regulated marker of testicular carcinoma in situ and germ cell tumors. Clin Cancer Res. 2004;10(24):8521–30. Available from: http://clincancerres.aacrjournals.org/cgi/doi/10.1158/ 1078-0432.CCR-04-1285
- Hoei-Hansen CE, Rajpert-De Meyts E, Daugaard G, Skakkebaek NE. Carcinoma in situ testis, the progenitor of testicular germ cell tumours: a clinical review. Ann Oncol Off J Eur Soc Med Oncol. 2005;16 (6):863–8. Available from: http://academic.oup.com/

annonc/article/16/6/863/193754/Carcinoma-in-situ-tes tis-the-progenitor-of

- Jørgensen N, Rajpert-De Meyts E, Graem N, Müller J, Giwercman A, Skakkebaek NE. Expression of immunohistochemical markers for testicular carcinoma in situ by normal human fetal germ cells. Lab Investig. 1995;72(2):223–31. Available from: http://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7531795
- Kliesch S, Bergmann M, Hertle L, Nieschlag E, Behre HM. Semen parameters and testicular pathology in men with testicular cancer and contralateral carcinoma in situ or bilateral testicular malignancies. Hum Reprod. 1997;12(12):2830–5. Available from: http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9455863
- Kliesch S, Thomaidis T, Schutte B, Puhse G, Kater B, Roth S, et al. Update on the diagnostic safety for detection of testicular intraepithelial neoplasia (TIN). APMIS. 2003;111(1):70–4; discussion 75. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12752238
- Manivel JC, Jessurun J, Wick MR, Dehner LP. Placental alkaline phosphatase immunoreactivity in testicular germ-cell neoplasms. Am J Surg Pathol. 1987;11(1): 21–9. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/3538918
- Petersen PM, Giwercman A, Hansen SW, Berthelsen JG, Daugaard G, Rørth M, et al. Impaired testicular function in patients with carcinoma-in-situ of the testis. J Clin Oncol. 1999;17(1):173. Available from: http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10458231
- Petersen PM, Giwercman A, Daugaard G, Rørth M, Petersen JH, Skakkebæk NE, et al. Effect of graded testicular doses of radiotherapy in patients treated for carcinoma-in-situ in the testis. J Clin Oncol. 2002;20 (6):1537–43. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/11896102
- Rajpert-De Meyts E, Nielsen JE, Skakkebaek NE, Almstrup K. Diagnostic markers for germ cell neoplasms: from placental-like alkaline phosphatase to micro-RNAs. Folia Histochem Cytobiol. 2015;53 (3):177–88. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/26306513
- Souchon R, Gertenbach U, Dieckmann K-P, Hahn E, Ruwe M, Stambolis C, et al. Contralateral testicular cancer in spite of TIN-negative double biopsies and interval cisplatin chemotherapy. Strahlenther Onkol. 2006;182(5):289–92. Available from: http://link. springer.com/10.1007/s00066-006-1516-x
- van Casteren NJ, de Jong J, Stoop H, Steyerberg EW, de Bekker-Grob EW, Dohle GR, et al. Evaluation of testicular biopsies for carcinoma in situ: immunohistochemistry is mandatory. Int J Androl. 2009;32 (6):666–74. Available from: http://doi.wiley.com/10. 1111/j.1365-2605.2008.00923.x



Management of Clinical Stage I (CSI) **46** Disease in Testicular Cancer

Susanne Krege

Contents

Introduction	684
CSI Seminoma	684
Conclusions for the Treatment of CSI Seminoma	685
CSI Nonseminoma	686
Conclusions for the Treatment of CSI Nonseminoma	687
References	687

Abstract

Though imaging does not give any hint to metastases, clinical stage I testis cancer patients might harbor micrometastases within the retroperitoneal lymph nodes. For this reason it was standard to offer adjuvant treatment at least to patients with a high risk for occult metastases. In seminoma a tumor size >4 cm and a rete testis infiltration were identified as risk factors; in nonseminoma it was vascular invasion. High-risk seminoma patients received adjuvant radiation of the paraaortal/ paracaval region. Later, one course of carboplatinum became the favored option as application was short and with few side effects. Radiotherapy also became unattractive after reports about an increase of secondary

malignancies in the long term. Recent data showed a decrease of recurrences (15-20%) in case of high risk and 2-3% in case of low risk) even without adjuvant treatment, while recent publications about carboplatinum report about a 9-10% relapse rate in the long term. Therefore actually it is discussed to recommend surveillance for all clinical stage I seminoma patients.

Risk-adapted treatment in clinical stage I nonseminoma offered one course of PEB chemotherapy to high-risk patients with 30–50% occult metastases and recommended surveillance for low-risk patients with 10–15% micrometastases. As large series from Canada and the northern European countries reported excellent survival data also for high-risk patients under surveillance, the latter is discussed as general recommendation for all clinical stage I nonseminoma patients. Another argument for such a recommendation is long-term toxicity of polychemotherapy, especially cardiovascular events.

S. Krege (🖂)

Department of Urology, Pediatric Urology and Urooncology, Kliniken Essen Mitte, Hyussens-Stiftung, Essen, Germany e-mail: s.krege@kliniken-essen-mitte.de

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), Urologic Oncology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_5

Introduction

Testicular cancer is a rare disease with about 4500 cases per year in Germany. About 60% present as clinical stage I, which means tumor markers are normal and imaging does not show metastases. But, especially imaging of the retroperitoneal lymph nodes might be false negative. Micrometastases can't be detected. Therefore adjuvant therapy should be considered, especially in those patients, who are at high risk for micrometastases. The risk depends on risk factors of the primary tumor, which are a tumor size >4 cm and a rete testis infiltration for seminomas and vascular invasion for nonseminomas (Warde et al. 1997; Albers et al. 2003). Over the time the importance of these factors changed, especially for those concerning seminoma. But recently at least tumor size was confirmed to be a strong predictor for recurrence by several publications (Tandstad et al. 2016). There is also discussion about the kind of adjuvant therapy. For several decades adjuvant radiotherapy was the standard treatment for seminomas. Then a randomized study showed comparable results for one course of carboplatinum (Oliver et al. 2005). And after reports about an increased risk for secondary malignancies after adjuvant radiotherapy, carboplatinum became the new standard (Horwich et al. 2014). In case of nonseminoma first two courses of polychemotherapy with cisplatin, etoposide, and bleomycin (PEB) were given. After a study showed comparable results for 1xPEB and prospective data confirmed this, adjuvant treatment was reduced to 1xPEB (Tandstad et al. 2014). Recently surveillance, which is offered in case of a low-risk situation, is discussed for all clinical stage I seminomas and nonseminomas (Cohn-Cedermark et al. 2015; Kollmannsberger et al. 2015).

CSI Seminoma

Clinical stage I (CSI) seminoma is the most common tumor stage among testicular cancer. In 1997 Warde et al. presented a retrospective analysis of 638 patients and could show that a tumor size >4 cm and a rete testis infiltration correlated with a higher rate of micrometastases within the retroperitoneal lymph nodes and therefore with a higher rate of recurrences, exactly 12% in case of no risk factors, 15.9% with one, and 31.5% with two risk factors (Warde et al. 1997). Because of these differences, adjuvant treatment was recommended for patients with one or two risk For decades radiotherapy of the factors. retroperitoneum (paraaortal/paracaval and ipsilateral iliacal with 30 Gy) was favored (Warde et al. 1995). Over the time studies were performed to reduce the field as well as the dosage (Fossa et al. 1999; Jones et al. 2005). Finally this resulted in the recommendation to perform radiation of the paraaortal and paracaval lymph nodes with 20 Gy. In parallel the option of carboplatinum monotherapy was established. At first several working groups gave two courses of carboplatinum, 400 mg/ qm, and then one course according to AUC7 was favored. Oliver et al. performed a randomized trial comparing adjuvant radiation as mentioned above and one course of carboplatinum. The study showed a comparable oncological outcome with 3.3% recurrences in the radiation arm and 2.3% recurrences in the carboplatinum arm at 2 years of follow-up, though subjective parameters were in favor of Patients carboplatinum. after chemotherapy reported less fatigue and could start work again much earlier than patients after radiotherapy (Oliver et al. 2005). Especially the comfortable way of application in the outpatient clinic, once over about 2 h, established carboplatinum as the new standard. This was confirmed when reports about an increased rate of secondary malignancies after adjuvant radiotherapy were published (Lewinshtein et al. 2012). Horwich reported about 2543 patients with a median follow-up of 21,8 years. The standardized incidence ratio for secondary malignancies was 1,53, especially concerning cancer of the bladder, pancreas, and stomach (Horwich et al. 2014). Though it must be said that only a minority of patients were treated according to the modern concept of reduced field and dose.

Comparing recurrence rates in CSI seminoma without adjuvant therapy reported by Warde (12%, 16%, and 31% for no, one, or two risk factors) and the recurrence rate after 1 x carboplatinum with 5.3% within the long-term analysis of Oliver et al., it seemed worthwhile to

recommend adjuvant carboplatinum (Warde et al. 1997; Oliver et al. 2011). This was confirmed by data from the Spanish Germ Cell Cancer Group. Two hundred twenty-seven patients were reviewed. Those with no or only one risk factor underwent surveillance, and those with two risk factors received carboplatinum, but two courses. Recurrence rates were 4.8% in case of no risk factor, 13.6% for tumors >4 cm, 20% for rete testis infiltration, and 1.4% in case of both risk factors and adjuvant carboplatinum (Aparicio et al. 2011). Recent data from the SWENOTECA revealed a diminished recurrence rate of only 2.9% in patients without risk factors and 21.7% in case of one or two risk factors, which might result from better diagnostics (Tandstad et al. 2011). Logically for low-risk patients, carboplatinum is of no profit.

An even newer analysis of the SWENOTECA with 897 prospectively treated patients and 221 patients from the former study, done for validation of the risk factors, confirmed their significance, especially concerning tumor size. This even was a continuous variable to predict relapse. In the group of prospectively treated patients, 53% received carboplatinum, though only 12% had two risk factors, the only group for which adjuvant treatment was recommended in the study, similar as in the former mentioned Spanish publication (Tandstad et al. 2016). This reflects the popularity this kind of therapy has reached in the meantime. The recurrence rates are shown in Table 1.

But the study also revealed a much higher recurrence rate for 1x carboplatinum AUC7 in the long term. After a median follow-up of 5,6 years, it was 10.6% for patients with both risk

Table 1 Results from the SWENOTECA VII trial
(Tandstad et al. 2016)

		1 x
Recurrence rate (%)	Surveillance	carboplatinum
Overall	7.5	6.2
No risk factor	4.0	2.2
<i>p</i> -value	< 0.001	0.001
1-2 risk factors	15.5	9.3
According to	7.7	10.6
recommendation		
(1xCarbo in case of 2 rish	k factors)	

factors. This means every 10th patient will develop a recurrence after adjuvant carboplatinum.

Another recent publication by Dieckmann et al. reported about treatment of CSI seminoma in Germany. Among 1050 patients, collected between 2008 and 2013, 725 patients had a sufficient follow-up (med. 40 months) for analysis. Two hundred fifty-six men underwent surveillance, 41 received radiotherapy, 362 received one course of carboplatinum AUC7, and 66 patients got 2xcarboplatinum, 400 mg/qm. The recurrence rates were 8.2%; 2.4%; 5.0%, and 1.5% (Dieckmann et al. 2016).

All these recent data create doubts about the effectiveness of carboplatinum, especially one course, in the adjuvant setting. Therefore the present recommendation prefers surveillance independent of risk factors. Then the question about best follow-up scheme arises. The the SWENOTECA study and the publication by Dieckmann et al. report about the majority of recurrences within the first 2 years of follow-up. And most relapses occurred within the retroperitoneum. Two publications about late relapses after active surveillance mention a recurrence rate of 4-5% after 5 years (Mortensen et al. 2016; Hosni et al. 2016). With a median follow-up of 15 years among 2000 patients, the conditional relative risk of recurrence after 5 years was 5% and after 10 years 1% in the publication by Mortensen et al. (2016). Hosni et al. reported a late recurrence rate of 4% among 766 patients under surveillance and 1% among 294 patients after adjuvant radiotherapy. Patients were treated without considering risk factors (Hosni et al. 2016). Again under surveillance nearly all recurrences occurred within the retroperitoneum and after radiotherapy in the pelvis or mediastinum.

Conclusions for the Treatment of CSI Seminoma

In the low-risk situation, no kind of adjuvant therapy can lower the recurrence rate of only 3-4%.

In the high-risk situation with a recurrence rate of 10-20%, treatment with one course of
carboplatinum and a recurrence rate of up to 10% seems questionable. Until we have better alternatives also high-risk patients should undergo surveillance.

Follow-up examinations should be very close for the first 3 years and close for 2 years more. Imaging is essential, because the majority of recurrences will occur within the retroperitoneum. To lower the risk of secondary malignancies caused by higher frequency of imaging, especially CT-scans, low dose CT-scans of MRTs should be preferred.

CSI Nonseminoma

In case of CSI nonseminoma, vascular invasion (VI) has been prospectively evaluated as a risk factor for occult metastases within the retroperitoneum. Also the amount of embryonal carcinoma (>80%) shows relevance, but could not be identified as an independent risk factor within multivariate analysis (Albers et al. 2003). In case of no vascular invasion, there is a 10-20% rate of micrometastases, while patients with vascular invasion show occult metastases in up to 50%. Therefore in the high-risk situation, adjuvant treatment with two courses of PEB chemotherapy was recommended (Fernandez-Ortega et al. 2000). Then data from a German study for CSI nonseminoma with one arm comparing retroperitoneal lymphadenectomy (RLA) and 1xPEB in the high-risk situation showed a recurrence rate of 7.5% after RLA and only 1% after 1xPEB after a median follow-up of 47 months, which was highly significant (p = 0,0028) (Albers et al. 2008). Consequently a randomized study was initiated to compare 2xPEB versus 1xPEB. Unfortunately the recruitment of this study was low and the study was closed. But at the same time, the SWENOTECA treated CSI nonseminoma patients prospectively with 1xPEB. The first publication with a median follow-up of 5 years reported a recurrence rate of 3.5% in the high-risk situation (n = 157) and 1.4% in the low-risk situation (n = 155) after 1xPEB and 12.6% after surveillance in the low-risk situation (n = 461) (Tandstad et al. 2009). The recent publication with a median

follow-up of 8 years reported about 2.3% of recurrences in 517 patients, 3.2% in patients with, and 1.6% without vascular invasion. Ten-year disease-free survival was 99,6% and overall survival 99.8% (Tandstad et al. 2014).

But also for this entity, surveillance as a general strategy was tested. Kollmannsberger et al. performed surveillance in 1034 patients (886 without VI, 220 with VI, 28 unknown), and 221 patients recurred, 150 (17%) without VI and 60 (27%) with VI – median follow-up 63 months. Nearly all recurrences occurred within the first 3 years of follow-up; disease-free survival reached 98% (Kollmannsberger et al. 2015). Daugaard et al. reported about 1226 patients under surveillance. The 5-year recurrence rate was 30.6%. Seventy percent of the relapsed patients were VI positive. Median time to recurrence was 5 months. Fifty-nine percent of the relapses occurred only in the retroperitoneum, 16% only in the lungs, 7% at both sides, and 5% in the inguinal region. Relapses were detected by marker elevation and/or imaging. Daugaard also classified the relapses according to the IGCCCG classification: 94.4% were of good, 4.7% of intermediate, and 0.8% of poor prognosis. Fifteen-year disease-specific survival was 99.1% and overall survival 94.5%. Only 3.9% of the patients showed a poor compliance using the surveillance strategy (Daugaard et al. 2014).

One fact which supports surveillance for all CSI nonseminoma patients is the increased risk for cardiovascular events after chemotherapy (Kero et al. 2014; Huddart et al. 2003). Especially cisplatinum, but also bleomycin causes vascular damage. An analysis of the SEER database with 6909 patients after chemotherapy showed a standardized mortality ratio of 1,36. Especially within the 1st year after chemotherapy, it is very high with 5,31 (21,72 for cerebrovascular events and 3,45 for cardiac events) (Fung et al. 2015). It could also be shown that especially young patients will suffer from cardiovascular side effects. Van den Belt-Dusebout reported about the incidence of myocardial infarction in testis cancer patients, which reached 2,06 for patients younger than 45 years, 1,86 of those 46–54 years old, and 0,53 for those 55 years or older (Van den Belt-Dusebout et al. 2006).

Concerning secondary malignancies during long-time follow-up, there is also an increased rate after chemotherapy (Fung et al. 2012). But there exists only one report considering patients who only received one course of PEB. Among 40 high-risk patients, 3 (7.5%) developed a secondary malignancy, 2x colorectal cancer, and 1x an acute lymphatic leukemia, though the latter patient had a recurrence of his testis cancer before and received three more courses of PEB (Vidal et al. 2015).

Conclusions for the Treatment of CSI Nonseminoma

Recent data reveal a recurrence rate of about 15% for low-risk and at least 30% for high-risk patients. 1xPEB can reduce the relapse rate to 1.4% in the low-risk and 3.5% in the high-risk situation.

Therefore at least in the high-risk situation adjuvant therapy is justified. It can also be discussed for those 15% of patients in the low-risk group, because in case of a recurrence they need another three to four cycles of PEB.

References

- Albers P, Siener R, Kliesch S, et al. Risk factors for relapse in clinical stage I nonseminomatous testicular germ cell tumors: results of the German Testicular Cancer Study Group Trial. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21:1505–12.
- Albers P, Siener R, Krege S, et al. Randomized phase III trial comparing retroperitoneal lymph node dissection with one course of bleomycin and etoposide plus cisplatin chemotherapy in the adjuvant treatment of clinical stage I nonseminomatous testicular germ cell tumors: AUO trial AH 01/94 by the German Testicular Cancer Study Group. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26:2966–72.
- Aparicio J, Maroto P, del Muro XG, et al. Risk-adapted treatment in clinical stage I testicular seminoma: the third Spanish Germ Cell Cancer Group study. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29:4677–81.
- Cohn-Cedermark G, Stahl O, Tandstad T. Surveillance vs. adjuvant therapy of clinical stage I testicular tumors – a review and the SWENOTECA experience. Andrology. 2015;3:102–10.
- Daugaard G, Gundgaard MG, Mortensen MS, et al. Surveillance for stage I nonseminoma testicular cancer: outcomes and long-term follow-up in a population-based cohort. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32:3817–23.

- Dieckmann KP, Dralle-Filiz I, Matthies C, et al. Testicular seminoma clinical stage 1: treatment outcome on a routine care level. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2016;142:1599–607.
- Fernandez-Ortega A, Garcia del Muro X, Navarro M, Germa Lluch JR. Adjuvant chemotherapy of non-seminoma stage I gem cell tumors of the testis. Arch Esp Urol. 2000;53:487–90.
- Fossa SD, Horwich A, Russel JM. Optimal planning target volume for stage I testicular seminoma: a Medical Research Council randomized trial. J Clin Oncol. 1999;17:1146–54.
- Fung C, Fossa SD, Beard CJ, et al. Second malignant neoplasms in testicular cancer survivors. J Natl Compr Cancer Netw. 2012;10:545–56.
- Fung C, Fossa SD, Milano MT, et al. Cardiovascular disease mortality after chemotherapy or surgery for testicular nonseminoma: a population-based study. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33:3105–14.
- Horwich A, Fossa SD, Huddart R, et al. Second cancer risk and mortality in men treated with radiotherapy for stage I seminoma. Br J Cancer. 2014;110:256–63.
- Hosni A, Warde P, Jewett M et al. Clinical characteristics and outcomes of late relapse in stage I testicular seminoma, Clin Oncol 2016; 28: 648–654.
- Huddart RA, Norman A, Shahidi M, et al. Cardiovascular disease as a long-term complication of treatment for testicular cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21:1513.
- Jones WG, Fossa SD, Mead GM, et al. Randomized trial of 30 versus 20 Gy in the adjuvant treatment of stage I testicular seminoma: a report on Medical Research Council Trial TE 18, European Organization for the Research and Treatment of cancer Trial 30942. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23:1200.
- Kero AE, Järvelä LS, Arola M et al. Cardiovascular morbidity in long-term survivors of early-onset cancer: a population-based study, Int J Cancer 2014; 134: 664–673.
- Kollmannsberger C, Tandstad T, Bedard PL, et al. Patterns of relapse in patients with clinical stage I testicular cancer managed with active surveillance. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33:51–7.
- Lewinshtein D, Gulati R, Nelson PS, et al. Incidence of second malignancies after external radiotherapy for clinical stage I testicular seminoma. BJU Int. 2012;109:706–12.
- Mortensen MS, Lauritsen J, Kier MG, et al. Late relapses in stage I testicular cancer patients on surveillance. Eur Urol. 2016;70:365–71.
- Oliver RT, Mason MD, Mead GM, et al. Radiotherapy versus single-dose carboplatin in adjuvant treatment of stage I seminoma: a randomized trial. Lancet. 2005;366:293–300.
- Oliver RT, Mead GM, Rustin GJ, et al. Randomized trial of carboplatin versus radiotherapy for stage I seminoma: mature results on relapse and contralateral testis cancer rates in MRC TE19/EORTC 30982 study. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29:957–62.
- Tandstad T, Dahl O, Cohn-Cedermark G, et al. Riskadapted treatment in clinical stage I nonseminomatous germ cell testicular cancer: the SWENOTECA management program. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27:2122–8.

- Tandstad T, Smaaland R, Solberg A, et al. Management of seminomatous testicular cancer: a binational prospective population-based study from the Swedish Norwegian testicular cancer study group. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29:719–25.
- Tandstad T, Stahl O, Hakansson U, et al. One course of adjuvant BEP in clinical stage I nonseminoma mature and expanded results from the SWENOTECA group. Ann Oncol. 2014;25:2167–72.
- Tandstad T, Stahl O, Dahl O, et al. Treatment of stage I seminoma, with one course of adjuvant carboplatin or surveillance, risk-adapted recommendations implementing patient autonomy: a report from the Swedish and Norwegian Testicular Cancer Group (SWENOTECA). Ann Oncol. 2016;27:1299–304.
- van den Belt-Dusebout AW, Nuver J, de Wit R, et al. Long-term risk of cardiovascular disease in 5-year survivors of testicular cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2006;24:467–75.
- Vidal AD, Thalmann GN, Karamitopoulou-Diamantis E, et al. Long-term outcome of patients with clinical stage I high-risk nonseminomatous germ-cell tumors 15 years after one adjuvant cycle of bleomycin, etoposide, and cisplatin. Ann Oncol. 2015;26:374–7.
- Warde P, Gospodarowicz MK, Panzarella T, et al. Stage I testicular seminoma: results of adjuvant irradiation and surveillance. J Clin Oncol. 1995;13:2255–62.
- Warde P, Gospodarowicz MK, Banerjee D, et al. Prognostic factors for relapse in stage I testicular seminoma treated with surveillance. J Urol. 1997;157:1705–10.



Treatment of Clinical Stage II (CS II) **4** Disease in Testicular Cancer

Christian Winter

Contents

Introduction	689
Definition of Clinical Stage II (CS II) in Testicular Cancer	690
Treatment of Seminoma/Non-seminoma CS IIA/B Stage IIA/B Seminoma Stage IIA/B Non-seminoma	690 690 692
Treatment of Seminoma/Non-seminoma CS II C Stage II C: Seminoma or Non-seminoma	693 693
Conclusion	695
References	695

Abstract

Testicular cancer represents the most common solid malignancy of young men aged 15–40 years. Germ cell tumors are best divided into those with pure seminoma and non-seminoma histology. The treatment of metastatic testicular germ cell tumors is based on risk stratification according to histological feature, clinical stages and IGCCCG classification. Clinical stage II disease (CS II) is defined by the presence of testicular cancer in the orchiectomy specimen and imaging studies of the abdomen and pelvis that show positive regional lymph nodes. Other potential sites of metastasis, such

C. Winter (⊠)

Department of Urology, University Hospital Düsseldorf/Germany, Düsseldorf, Germany e-mail: christian.winter@med.uni-duesseldorf.de

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), Urologic Oncology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_6 as the chest, are free of disease. About 10–30 percent of patients with seminoma and nonseminoma have stage CS II disease at clinical presentation. These patients with lymphatic metastasis should be treated with individualized risk-stratification and within a multidisciplinary approach of chemotherapy, radiotherapy and surgery at centres of excellence.

Introduction

Malignant tumors of the testis are rare, but testicular cancer is the most common cancer among men between the age of 15 and 40 years and represents the leading cause of cancer-related mortality and morbidity in this age group (Bosl and Motzer 1997; Winter and Albers 2011). Nevertheless patients with testicular cancer currently show excellent cure rates. The main factors contributing to this therapeutic success are improving knowledge about the pathogenesis of testicular cancer, the exact staging at the time of diagnosis, an adequate early treatment based on multimodal strategies like combination of chemotherapy, radiotherapy, and surgery, and at least a very strict follow-up and consequent salvage therapies.

During the past decades, major progress has been made in efficacy of testicular cancer treatment. The treatment of metastatic testicular germ cell tumors is based on risk stratification according to clinical stages and IGCCCG classification.

Clinical stage II disease is defined by the presence of testicular cancer in the orchiectomy specimen and imaging studies of the abdomen and pelvis that show positive regional lymph nodes. Positive nodes are those that measure at least 10 mm on the short axis of cross-sectional imaging. Other potential sites of metastasis, such as the chest, are free of disease. About 10–30% of patients with seminoma and non-semioma have stage CS II disease at clinical presentation.

Definition of Clinical Stage II (CS II) in Testicular Cancer

After completing diagnostic procedures including histological analysis of the testicular cancer, tumor marker detection, and radiological examination, the clinical stage (CS) based on UICC/ TNM classification and serum tumor markers should be defined.

Metastatic diseases are classified according to the classification of the International Germ Cell Cancer Collaborative Group (IGCCCG) including the histological features, location of primary and metastatic lesions, and tumor marker levels (after orchiectomy). The optimal individual treatment strategy is predicated on the clinical stage (CS) and the IGCCCG classification (Winter and Albers 2011; Krege et al. 2008a, b; Beyer et al. 2013; Albers et al. 2015). Patients in clinical stage II present regional lymphatic metastasis (retroperitoneum) but have no signs of metastasis in any other distant lymph nodes or organs (any T, N1–3, M0, SX).

In clinical stage CS IIA, tumor cells have spread to retroperitoneal lymph nodes, either clinical or pathological stage N1, but none is larger than 2 cm, and, if a lymph node dissection has been done, no more than five lymph nodes contain cancer. In addition, serum tumor markers are at normal levels or only slightly high, and there are no signs of cancer having spread anywhere other than the retroperitoneum (any T, N1, M0, S0, or S1).

In clinical stage IIB, testicular cancer has spread to lymph nodes in the retroperitoneum, and the largest lymph node with cancer or lymph node mass is between 2 cm and 5 cm in size; or, if a lymph node dissection has been done, cancer has spread to at least one lymph node (or lymph node mass) between 2 cm and 5 cm or to more than five lymph nodes, none larger than 5 cm. Serum markers are at normal levels or slightly high, and there is no evidence of cancer having spread anywhere other than the retroperitoneum (any T, N2, M0, S0, or S1).

In clinical stage IIC, the germ cell tumor has spread to at least one lymph node (or lymph node mass) that is larger than 5 cm. Serum markers are at normal levels or slightly high, and there is no evidence of cancer having spread anywhere other than the retroperitoneum (any T, N3, M0, S0, or S1).

Treatment of Seminoma/ Non-seminoma CS IIA/B

Stage IIA/B Seminoma

Enlargement of retroperitoneal lymph nodes <2 cm in seminoma patients with negative tumor markers offers a diagnostic problem. These lymph nodes may be benign or represent lymphatic metastases. A re-evaluation after 6–8 weeks with a further staging examination is recommended unless a biopsy verifies metastatic disease. A definitive treatment should not be initiated unless metastatic disease is confirmed.

In low-volume metastatic disease of radiosensitive seminoma CS II A/B with radiological detection of infra-diaphragmatic metastasis <2 cm (CS IIA) and 2–5 cm (CS IIB), the recommended standard therapy is radiotherapy with total doses of 30 Gy (CS IIA) and 36 Gy (CS IIB). The standard radiation field should be extended from the para-aortic region to the ipsilateral iliac field (hockey-stick field). The lateral field margin in seminoma CS IIB should be modified to the lymph node size with a safety distance of 1.0–1.5 cm. The relapse rates are moderate (5% in CS IIA, 11% in CS IIB), and overall survival of patients with seminoma CS IIA/B is almost 100% (Classen et al. 2003; Chung et al. 2004). Dose reductions to 27 Gy have been associated with 11% relapses (Tandstad et al. 2011). Another recent study has shown a high rate of relapse in this group of seminoma patients (16%) and in postsurveillance relapses treated with radiotherapy alone (Kollmannsberger et al. 2011) (Fig. 1).

Current data on long-term morbidity, such as increased risk of cardiovascular events and increased risk of second malignancies after radiotherapy, has raised concerns.

In CS IIB chemotherapy with three cycles of BEP or four cycles of EP (etoposide, cisplatin) depending on IGCCCG risk group remains an alternative to radiotherapy with comparable oncological outcome but higher acute and long-term toxicity (Garcia-del-Muro et al. 2008). One population-based study with 67 stage IIB patients reported a relapse-free survival of 100% after a median follow-up of 5.5 years (Tandstad et al. 2011). Chemotherapy treatment recommendations for stage IIB disease are the following: EP regimen for four cycles (etoposide 100 mg/m^2 on days 1–5 plus cisplatin 20 mg/m² on days 1–5; every 21d) or BEP regimen for three cycles (etoposide 100 mg/m² on days 1-5 plus cisplatin 20 mg/m^2) on days 1–5 plus bleomycin 30 mg on days 1, 8, and 15; every 21d.



Fig. 1 Treatment algorithm of seminoma clinical stage II A/B and nonseminomatous germ cell tumors (NSGCT = Non-seminoma) clinical stage II A/B

Also in stage IIA patients, chemotherapy with three courses of BEP or four courses of etoposide and cisplatin (EP), in cases with contraindications to bleomycin, is an alternative to radiotherapy. There are no randomized studies comparing radiotherapy versus chemotherapy.

Single-agent carboplatin is not an alternative to standard EP or BEP chemotherapy for metastatic disease (Krege et al. 2006). In CS IIA patients with seminoma, enrollment in clinical trials offering treatment options with potentially lower toxicity as compared to either radiotherapy or chemotherapy with three cycles BEP is recommended.

Recently Horwich et al. showed excellent treatment results by using a combination of radiotherapy and chemotherapy in patients with seminoma CS IIA/B (Horwich et al. 2013). The 100% recurrence-free survival rate was achieved by of a low-intensity carboplatin chemotherapy combined with partially limited dose and volume radiotherapy. The key idea behind this concept was eliminating the weaknesses of the single used therapies either radiotherapy or chemotherapy by combining both. While radiation therapy is highly effective in the para-aortal and pelvic nodal regions, relapses can occur outside the irradiated volume (Classen et al. 2003). On the other hand, carboplatin can safely combat microscopic tumor deposits, but it cannot achieve satisfactory remission in the involved lymph nodes (Krege et al. 2006). Combining both modalities may achieve optimal results without additional toxicity.

The Swiss Group for Clinical Cancer Research (SAKK) together with the German Testicular Cancer Study Group (Zengerling et al. 2014) has embarked on a prospective trial to test one cycle carboplatin (AUC7) followed by involved node radiation therapy for stage IIA/B seminoma patients (SAKK-01/ 10 – NCT01593241). This multicenter trial is recruiting patients since 2012.

A further alternative phase II study in Germany investigates the role of a sole operation of these small-volume metastases without any other adjuvant therapy in seminoma patients CS IIA/B with negative tumor markers (PRIMETEST – NCT02797626).

Stage IIA/B Non-seminoma

Patients with non-seminoma clinical stage II A/B and an elevation of tumor marker levels should be treated according to IGCCCG risk group recommendations. Specifically, those with a "good prognosis" should be treated with three cycles of BEP and those with "intermediate" or "poor prognosis" with four cycles of BEP.

In cases of detection of residual retroperitoneal tumor >1 cm, a residual tumor resection is mandatory. In residual tumor resection after chemotherapy, surgical margins should not be compromised in an attempt to preserve ejaculation ability, although nerve-sparing dissections are possible in patients with marker normalization after chemotherapy and no viable tumor was assessed by frozen section histology. In these patients, nerve-sparing techniques and the reduction of the surgical field to a left-sided or rightsided template are possible to preserve antegrade ejaculation and fertility (Winter et al. 2009).

Patients with non-seminoma stage II A/B without elevated tumor markers can be treated with primary retroperitoneal lymph node dissection (RPLND), if possible using a nerve-sparing technique. RPLND represents the first treatment option and should be performed by an experienced surgeon. If undifferentiated embryonal carcinoma is detected, adjuvant chemotherapy with two cycles of BEP is indicated, depending on the extent of the metastatic disease and lymph node density. If teratoma is detected, postoperative surveillance is recommended after a complete resection. Alternatively to RPLND, a surveillance strategy with a 6-week follow-up examination is indicated to evaluate whether the retroperitoneal lesion grows, is stable, or shrinks. In patients with rapidly growing lesions and rising tumor markers, the tumor should not be resected but treated with a primary BEP chemotherapy strategy according to IGCCCG recommendations (Beyer et al. 2013).

An alternative to the surveillance strategy in marker-negative II A/B non-seminoma with suspicion of an undifferentiated malignant tumor is a CT-guided biopsy, if technically possible. There is insufficient published data on PET scans in this situation (Fossa et al. 2005). In cases of progressive or stable disease with negative tumor markers, a teratoma or a growing, undifferentiated malignant tumor is suspected, and a RPLND is indicated. A shrinking lesion is probably of nonmalignant origin and should be monitored in further follow-up examinations (Fig. 1).

When primary chemotherapy is refused by the patient or when it has some contraindications, primary nerve-sparing RPLND represents a viable option. Primary chemotherapy and primary "nerve-sparing" RPLND are comparable options in terms of outcome, but early and long-term side effects and toxicity are different.

So Weissbach et al. (Weissbach et al. 2000) performed from 1991 till 1995 a prospective multicenter trial with 187 patients from 57 participating centers comparing RPLND plus 2 cycles of PEB chemotherapy (arm A, n = 109) with 3-4 cycles of primary PEB chemotherapy plus post-chemotherapy residual tumor resection (RTR) (arm B, n = 78). After a median followup of 36 months, 7% of the patients in arm A and 11% in arm B had relapsed. Two patients died due to complications of chemotherapy. Surgical complications occurred to 12% in arm A and to 27% of 26 RTRs (9% in arm B). Weissbach et al. demonstrated that primary operation is associated with less complications than that following chemotherapy.

On the other hand, Stephenson et al. from Sloan-Kettering Memorial Cancer Center (MSKCC) (Stephenson et al. 2007) demonstrated in 2007 that primary chemotherapy in patients with NSGCT CS IIA/B was associated with improved relapse-free survival compared with RPLND (98% vs. 79%; p < 0.001), but diseasespecific survival did not differ significantly (100% vs. 98%; p = 0.3). Between 1989 and 2002, 252 patients with NSGCT CS IIA/B were treated at MSKCC - 136 patients underwent RPLND, and 116 patients received chemotherapy and post-chemotherapy RTR.

The therapy approach for patients with NGSCT CS IIA/IIB is still controversial because the overall survival is excellent with both approaches primary chemotherapy followed by RTR in specific cases or primary RPLND followed by two cycles of adjuvant chemotherapy also in selected patients. For these clinical stages, all European guidelines recommend starting with initial chemotherapy in all advanced cases of NSGCT except for CS II NSGCT disease without elevated tumor markers, which can be alternatively treated with primary RPLND or surveillance.

Treatment of Seminoma/ Non-seminoma CS II C

Stage II C: Seminoma or Non-seminoma

Advanced or metastatic germ cell tumors should always be considered potentially curable. Survival outcomes are better in specialized centers, which may be related to experience, case selection, volume, and the organization of multidisciplinary care (49).

In IGCCCG analysis, the 5-year overall survival of patients with intermediate prognosis and poor prognosis was 80% and 48%, respectively (de Wit et al. 1995).

In germ cell tumors of stage CS IIC and/or in stage CS III, chemotherapy with BEP, EP, or PEI (cisplatin, etoposide, ifosfamide) according to IGCCCG risk classification remains standard treatment. In patients classified as having a good prognosis, three cycles of BEP or (in cases of bleomycin contraindications) four cycles of EP are recommended, and in patients classified as having an intermediate or poor prognosis, four cycles of BEP or four cycles of PEI should be given. In several studies, other chemotherapy regimens have not proven to be more effective or less toxic (Culine et al. 2008).

Restaging examination has to be performed by imaging or re-evaluation of tumor markers after two cycles of chemotherapy. In cases of adequate tumor marker decline and stable or regressive tumor manifestation, the initiated chemotherapy should be completed. If tumor markers decline but metastases grow, a presence of growing teratoma syndrome is possible, and a resection of the tumor is obligatory at least directly after completion of chemotherapy in cases of positive markers (Andre et al. 2000). In patients classified as having a poor prognosis whose tumor markers rise or decline slowly or inadequately after the first cycle of chemotherapy, dose intensification, a different chemotherapy regimen, or high-dose chemotherapy should be considered. After having completed chemotherapy or radiotherapy, an evaluation of tumor markers and imaging investigations is mandatory.

A residual mass of seminoma should not be resected, irrespective of the size, but should be monitored regularly by imaging investigations and tumor markers. FDG-PET is a valuable tool to evaluate whether the residual mass contains viable tumor tissue or only necrosis after treatment of seminoma (Hinz et al. 2008). In patients with residuals of >3 cm, FDG-PET should be performed more than 2 months after chemotherapy in order to get more information on the viability of these residual tumors. In patients with residual tumor less than 3 cm, the use of FDG-PET is optional. In the case of a residual mass that is positive at FDG-PET with no volume increase, a second FDG-PET should be performed 6 weeks later (Decoene et al. 2015). Only in cases of increased SUVs or progressive disease histology should be obtained, all others can be on active surveillance. Post-chemotherapy resection of residuals from seminoma can lead to a high rate of complications and additional procedures. A resection of residual seminomatous mass is a technically demanding procedure that should be performed by experienced surgeons in dedicated referral centers.

Residual tumor resection in patients with non-seminomatous germ cell tumors is necessary when residual radiographic abnormalities (lesion >1 cm) after chemotherapy are present and should be performed within 4–6 weeks after chemotherapy. The size and location of residual masses make residual tumor resection a technically demanding procedure that should be



Fig. 2 Treatment algorithm of advanced testicular cancer (CS IIC/III)

performed by experienced surgeons in dedicated referral centers.

Patients with disseminated germ cell tumors who obtain a complete serologic remission and in whom no or minimal radiographic residual (<1 cm) is present after chemotherapy can be safely observed without residual tumor resection (Fig. 2). Whereas patients with initial "poor prognosis" show an increased risk of relapse, so a routinely resection of residuals <1 cm in "poor risk" patients is discussed.

Conclusion

In order to further improve outcome especially of testicular cancer patients with lymphatic metastasis, diagnostic procedures have to be optimized; patients have to be treated with individualized risk stratification and within a multidisciplinary approach of chemotherapy, radiotherapy, and surgery at centers of excellence. In early stages, treatment has to be balanced against acute and long-term toxicity, and patients in all stages need long-term follow-up not only for tumor recurrence but also for late sequelae of tumor- and treatment-related toxicity.

References

- Albers P, et al. Guidelines on testicular cancer: 2015 update. Eur Urol. 2015;68(6):1054–68.
- Andre F, et al. The growing teratoma syndrome: results of therapy and long-term follow-up of 33 patients. Eur J Cancer. 2000;36(11):1389–94.
- Beyer J, et al. Maintaining success, reducing treatment burden, focusing on survivorship: highlights from the third European consensus conference on diagnosis and treatment of germ-cell cancer. Ann Oncol. 2013;24(4): 878–88.
- Bosl GJ, Motzer RJ. Testicular germ-cell cancer. N Engl J Med. 1997;337(4):242–53.
- Chung PW, et al. Stage II testicular seminoma: patterns of recurrence and outcome of treatment. Eur Urol. 2004;45(6):754–9. discussion 759–60
- Classen J, et al. Radiotherapy for stages IIA/B testicular seminoma: final report of a prospective multicenter clinical trial. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21(6):1101–6.
- Culine S, et al. Randomized trial comparing bleomycin/ etoposide/cisplatin with alternating cisplatin/cyclophosphamide/doxorubicin and vinblastine/bleomycin

regimens of chemotherapy for patients with intermediate- and poor-risk metastatic nonseminomatous germ cell tumors: Genito-Urinary Group of the French Federation of Cancer Centers Trial T93MP. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26(3):421–7.

- de Wit R, et al. Four cycles of BEP versus an alternating regime of PVB and BEP in patients with poorprognosis metastatic testicular non-seminoma; a randomised study of the EORTC Genitourinary Tract Cancer Cooperative Group. Br J Cancer. 1995;71(6):1311–4.
- Decoene J, Winter C, Albers P. False-positive fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography results after chemotherapy in patients with metastatic seminoma. Urol Oncol. 2015;33(1):23.e15–21.
- Fossa SD, et al. Intensive induction chemotherapy with C-BOP/BEP for intermediate- and poor-risk metastatic germ cell tumors (EORTC trial 30948). Br J Cancer. 2005;93(11):1209–14.
- Garcia-del-Muro X, et al. Chemotherapy as an alternative to radiotherapy in the treatment of stage IIA and IIB testicular seminoma: a Spanish Germ Cell Cancer Group Study. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26(33):5416–21.
- Hinz S, et al. The role of positron emission tomography in the evaluation of residual masses after chemotherapy for advanced stage seminoma. J Urol. 2008;179(3):936–40, discussion 940
- Horwich A, et al. Neoadjuvant carboplatin before radiotherapy in stage IIA and IIB seminoma. Ann Oncol. 2013;24(8):2104–7.
- Kollmannsberger C, et al. Evolution in management of testicular seminoma: population-based outcomes with selective utilization of active therapies. Ann Oncol. 2011;22(4):808–14.
- Krege S, et al. Single agent carboplatin for CS IIA/B testicular seminoma. A phase II study of the German Testicular Cancer Study Group (GTCSG). Ann Oncol. 2006;17(2):276–80.
- Krege S, et al. European consensus conference on diagnosis and treatment of germ cell cancer: a report of the second meeting of the European Germ Cell Cancer Consensus group (EGCCCG): part I. Eur Urol. 2008a;53(3):478–96.
- Krege S, et al. European consensus conference on diagnosis and treatment of germ cell cancer: a report of the second meeting of the European Germ Cell Cancer Consensus Group (EGCCCG): part II. Eur Urol. 2008b;53(3):497–513.
- Stephenson AJ, et al. Nonrandomized comparison of primary chemotherapy and retroperitoneal lymph node dissection for clinical stage IIA and IIB nonseminomatous germ cell testicular cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25(35):5597–602.
- Tandstad T, et al. Management of seminomatous testicular cancer: a binational prospective population-based study from the Swedish norwegian testicular cancer study group. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(6):719–25.
- Weissbach L, et al. RPLND or primary chemotherapy in clinical stage IIA/B nonseminomatous germ cell

tumors? Results of a prospective multicenter trial including quality of life assessment. Eur Urol. 2000;37(5):582–94.

- Winter C, Albers P. Testicular germ cell tumors: pathogenesis, diagnosis and treatment. Nat Rev Endocrinol. 2011;7(1):43–53.
- Winter C, et al. Retroperitoneal lymph node dissection after chemotherapy. BJU Int. 2009;104(9 Pt B):1404–12.
- Zengerling F, et al. German second-opinion network for testicular cancer: sealing the leaky pipe between evidence and clinical practice. Oncol Rep. 2014;31(6):2477–81.

Stage III Germ Cell Cancer

David Pfister and Axel Heidenreich

Abstract

Patients with clinical high-volume disease are candidates for systemic treatment, in both hisentities, tologic semimona or nonseminomatous germ cell cancer. In general cisplatin, etoposide and bleomycin (PEB) is the recommended polychemotherapy scheme. According to the risk profile either three or four cycles need to be applied. Hematotoxic disorders are frequently reported acute side effects. Nevertheless the risk is still intermediate, so that no granulocyte colony stimulating factor (GCSF) is needed, except in case of previously developed neuropenic fever episodes in order to reduce morbidity in future cycles. The role of high-dose chemotherapy in the primary setting is still unclear and under investigation. High-risk patients with inadequate tumormarker decline under PEB benefit from an intensivated chemotherapy.

There are different classification systems for metastasized testis cancer. The Lugano classification

A. Heidenreich

includes the localization and size of metastasis. Clinical stage III disease according to the Lugano classification is defined as metastasis above the diaphragm. Stage III described in the TNM 2009 classification combines metastatic patterns, visceral metastasis, lymph node metastasis, and tumor marker. Thus the classification of the International Germ Cell Cancer Collaborative Group into good intermediate and poor prognosis is also implemented (Table 1).

Although in general one has to distinguish between seminoma and nonseminomatous germ cell cancers in high-volume disease, stage III, in both histologic entities, chemotherapy is the treatment of choice.

Adapted to the IGCCCG classification system, the primary therapy would consist of three or four cycles of cisplatin, etoposide, and bleomycin (PEB) for good (de Wit et al. 2001) and intermediate/poor prognosis patients (Albers et al. 2015). In patients with seminoma, four cycles of etoposide and cisplatin have a favorable outcome with a 3- and 5-year overall survival of 99% (range 92–100%) and 93% (range 83–97%) (Fizazi et al. 2014a). As a consequence in patients with a good prognosis, either three cycles of PEB or four cycles of etoposide and cisplatin are the treatment of choice. In case of contraindications against bleomycin, four cycles of etoposide and cisplatin should be the preferred scheme.

In the same trial, patients with an intermediate prognosis had been treated with cisplatin, etoposide, and ifosfamide instead of bleomycin.



⁶⁹⁷

D. Pfister (⊠)

Department of Urology, Uro-Oncology and Robot Assisted Surgery, University Hospital of Cologne, Köln, Germany e-mail: david.pfister@uk-koeln.de

Department of Urology, Urologic Oncology, Robot-assisted and Specialized Urologic Surgery, University Hospital Cologne, Cologne, Germany

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), Urologic Oncology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_7

Table 1Classificationsystem TNM 2009/IGCCCG

Stage	Т	Ν	М	S	IGCCCG
III	Any	Any	M1a	Sx	
IIIA	Any	Any	M1a	S0	Good
		Any	M1a	S1	
IIIB	Any	N1-N3	M0	S2	Intermediate
		Any	M1a	S2	
IIIC	Any	N1-N3	M0	S3	Poor
		Any	M1a	S3	
		Any	M1b	Any	

Modified according to EAU guidelines

N1<=2 cm/less than 5 nodes

N2 2–5 cm/more than 5; none $>\!\!5$ cm

N3 >5 cm

M1a nonregional lymph nodes or lung

M1b other sites

S0 tumor markers within normal ranges

Sx tumor marker not available

S1LDH<1.5× normal range/hCG<5000 IU/l/AFP<1000 ng/ml

S2 LDH1.5-10× normal range or hCG 5000-50,000 IU/l or AFP 1000-10,000 ng/ml

S3 LDH >10× normal range or hCG >50,000 IU/l or AFP >100,000 ng/ml

Modified to EAU guidelines

As more cytotoxic side effects are expected, patients are supported with GCSF. Five-year overall survival after a median follow-up of 4.5 years (range 0.4–11.6 years) was 87% (range 67–95%). Neutropenia was described in eight (36%) and a neutropenic fever in five (23%) of the patients. There was one toxicity-related death. According to the guideline recommendations in patients with seminoma and an intermediate-risk profile, either four cycles of PEB or in case of contraindications against bleomycin four cycles of VIP plus GCSF can be given.

In patients with NSGCC, either three or four cycles of PEB are the guideline recommendations. There are different application schemes for PEB. The 3-day application is oncologic equieffective but more toxic if four cycles are applied; thus the 5-day scheme should be the treatment of choice (de Wit et al. 2001). Most frequent toxicities can be found in hematologic disbalances. Neutropenic fever as an oncologic emergency is found in up to 15% of the cases. In addition sensory neuropathies and auditory defects are described in 25% of the patients. There is no general recommendation for the application of granulocyte colonystimulating factor (GCSF). According to the NCCN Guidelines in testis cancer patients, the risk of developing an episode of neutropenic fever is intermediate; thus the application can be

considered. In case of a previously developed neutropenic fever, GCSF can be considered to reduce morbidity during and after future cycles. As late complications, there are neuropathies in almost one third of the patients and auditory disorders in 15% of testis cancer patients. Although cisplatin is eliminated on a renal pathway and renal function needs to be evaluated prior to each cycle of treatment, late complications are rare in less than 5% (Albers et al. 2015).

Compared to patients with seminoma, the application of EP in good prognosis patients with NSGCC should be discussed carefully. In a large prospective trial, GETUG T93BP, patients with NSGCC and a good prognosis were randomized to either receive three cycles of PEB or three cycles of EP. There had been significantly higher rates of neutropenia grade ³/₄ in case of three cycles of EP (62% versus 47%, P < 0.0001) and higher rates of neurologic and dermatologic disorders in case of three cycles of PEB. Concerning the oncologic outcome there was no significant difference in the 4-year overall survival (97% versus 93%, p = 0,082). Although there was no statistically significant difference in overall survival, mortality rate in patients receiving PEB was 50% of patients treated with EP (4 deaths versus 11 deaths) (Culine et al. 2007) (Table 2).

Scheme	Number of cycles
PEB	3–4, 21-day rhythm
Cisplatin 20 mg/m ² d1–5	
Etoposide 100 mg/m ² d1-5	
Bleomycin 30 mg d1,8,15	
EP	4, 21-day rhythm
Cisplatin 20 mg/m ² d1–5	
Etoposide 100 mg/m ² d1-5	-
PEI	3–4, 21-day rhythm
Cisplatin 20 mg/m ² d1-5	
Etoposide 100 mg/m ² d1-5	
Ifosfamide 1.2 g/m ² d1–5	

 Table 2
 Standard
 chemotherapy
 regime
 in
 non-seminomatous
 germ
 cell
 cancer

There is always a debate whether patients with intermediate or poor prognosis should be treated more aggressively or not.

Yet there is no proof that more intense regimes are associated with an improved overall survival. In a randomized European trial, EORTC 30983, there was no benefit in intermediate-risk patients treated with PEB plus paclitaxel (T-PEB) compared to PEB alone. In case of the more intense scheme, GCSF was added to reduce hematotoxicity. There was an improved 3-year progression-free survival for patients treated with T-PEB (79,4% versus 71,1%) which was at least not statistically significant (p = 0,153; hazard ratio [HR] 0,73; confidence interval [CI] 0,47–1,13). Due to poor recruitment, the trial was closed early (de Wit et al. 2012).

In another French multicenter trial, patients had been treated with poor-risk characteristics. Patients were randomized between four cycles of PEB and to a more intense scheme with two cycles of T-PEB, oxaliplatin with GCSF, and two cycles of cisplatin, ifosfamide, and bleomycin together with GCSF. There was a significant advantage in the 3-year progression-free survival (48% versus 59%; HR 0.66, 0.44–1.00, p = 0.05). Although overall survival was higher in the more intense arm (65 versus 73%; HR 0.78, 0.46–1,31; p = 0.34), the overall oncologic benefit was at least not statistically significant again (Fizazi 2014b).

Comparable results can be achieved in patients treated with PEI. In a multicenter prospective trial, patients had been randomized to four cycles of PEI or four cycles of PEB. The 2-year overall survival was 74% for VIP treated and 71% for patients being treated with PEB. The difference was not statistically significant (p = 0.78). The patients receiving PEI had a significantly higher risk for grade ³/₄ hematotoxic side effects (88% versus 73%, p < 0.001) (Nichols et al. 1998).

There are several trials with primary high-dose chemotherapy in addition with an autologous stem cell rescue in intermediate-/poor-risk patients (Motzer et al. 2007; Droz et al. 2007; Daugaard et al. 2011; Bokemeyer et al. 1999). In one matched pair analysis, there was an improved 2-year PFS (75% versus 59%; p = 0,0056) in patients with high-dose regimen but not in overall survival (82% versus 71%; p = 0.01) (Bokemeyer et al. 1999). This could not have been confirmed in prospective randomized trials (Motzer et al. 2007; Droz et al. 2007; Daugaard et al. 2011). There was an increase in hematotoxic and non-hematotoxic negative side effects as diarrhea, infections, fever, as well as therapy-related deaths in the patients treated with high-dose chemotherapy without achieving an overall survival benefit. In a prospective phase III trial, patients with intermediate and poor prognosis either received four cycles of standard chemotherapy, PEB, or with two cycles of PEB followed by four cycles of high-dose carboplatin-based chemotherapy. Overall this study underlines the nonsuperiority of more intense chemotherapy in the primary setting. There was no difference in patients achieving a complete response (56 versus 55%, p = 0.89). The 2-year survival rate in the high-dose versus conventional arm was 67% (95% CI 57-77%) versus 69% (95% CI 58–79%) in the poor-risk group and 85% (95%CI 70-100%) versus 83% (95%CI 68-98%) in the intermediate group. In this trial tumor marker decline during the first two cycles was a prognostic parameter. Patients with a delayed tumor marker response are considered to be chemotherapy refractory and showed a decreased overall survival. In a subgroup analysis, patients with a delayed tumor marker decrease had a worse 2-year survival rate if conventional chemotherapy continued compared to patients who switched to high-dose chemotherapy (55% versus 78%, p = 0.11) (Motzer et al. 2007). This subset of patients might profit from an early initiation of a high-dose protocol. To date the general

recommendation for primary high-dose chemotherapy cannot be given.

References

- Albers P, Albrecht W, Algaba F, et al. Guidelines on testicular cancer: 2015 update. Eur Urol. 2015;68(6):1054–68.
- Bokemeyer C, Kollmannsberger C, Meisner C, et al. Firstline high-dose chemotherapy compared with standarddose PEB/VIP chemotherapy in patients with advanced germ-cell tumors: a multivariate and matched-pair analysis. J Clin Oncol. 1999;17:3450–6.
- Culine S, Kerbrat P, Karmar A, et al. Refining the optimal chemotherapy regimen for good-risk metastatic nonseminomatous germ-cell tumors: a randomized trial of the Genito-Urinary Group of the french federation of cancer centers (GETUG T93BP). Ann Oncol. 2007;18:917–24.
- Daugaard G, Skoneczna I, Aass N, et al. A randomized phase III study comparing standard dose PEB with sequential high-dose cisplatin, etoposide, and ifosfamide (VIP) plus stem-cell support in males with poor prognosis germ-cell cancer. An intergroup study of EORTC, and Grupo Germinal (EORTC 30974). Ann Oncol. 2011;22:1054–61.
- De Wit R, Roberts JT, Wilkinson PM, et al. Equivalence of three or four cycles of bleomycin, etoposide, and cisplatin chemotherapy and of a 3- or 5- day schedule in good-prognosis germ cell cancer: a randomized study of the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer Genitourinary Tract Cancer Cooperative Group and the Medical research Council. J Clin Oncol. 2001;19(6):1629–40.

- Droz J, Kramar A, Biron P, et al. Failure of high-dose cyclophosphamide and etoposide combined with double-dose cisplatin and bone marrow support in patients with high-volume metastatic non-seminomatous germ-cell tumours: mature results of a randomized trial. Eur Urol. 2007;51:739–48.
- Fizazi K, Delva R, Caty A, et al. A risk-adapted study of cisplatin and etoposide, with or without ifosfamide, in patients with metastatic seminoma: results of the GETUG S99 multicenter prospective study. Eur Urol. 2014a;65:381–6.
- Fizazi K, Pagliaro L, Laplanche A, et al. Personalised chemotherapy based on tumour marker decline in poor prognosis germ cell tumours (GETUG13): a phase 3, multicenter randomized trial. Lancet Oncol. 2014b;15:1442–50.
- Motzer RJ, Nichols CJ, Margolin KA, et al. Phase III randomized trial of conventional-dose chemotherapy with or without high-dose chemotherapy and autologous hematopoietic stem-cell rescue as firstline treatment for patients with poor-prognosis metastatic germ cell tumors. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25(3): 247–56.
- Nichols C, Catalano P, Crawford E, et al. Randomized comparison of cisplatin and etoposide and either bleomycin or ifosfamide in treatment of advanced disseminated germ cell tumors: an eastern cooperative oncology group, southwest oncology group and cancer and leukemia group B study. J Clin Oncol. 1998;16:1287–93.
- de Wit R, Skoneczna I, Daugaard G, et al. Randomized phase III study comparing paclitaxel-bleomycin, etoposide and cisplatin (PEB) to standard PEB in intermediate-prognosis germ-cell cancer: intergroup study EORTC 30983. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30:792–9.



49

Management of Residual Tumor in Testicular Cancer

David Pfister and Axel Heidenreich

Contents

Seminoma	702
Nonseminomatous Germ Cell Cancer, NSGCC	702
Pulmonary Metastases	703
Liver Metastases	703
Bone Metastases	703
Brain Metastases	704
References	704

Abstract

Testicular cancer is a rare tumor but represents the most common solid tumor in patients between 20 and 30 years of age. After introduction of a Cisplatin based chemotherapy sceme in the late eighties oft he last century there was a revolutionary result with now curable patients. Nevertheless surgery still has a major impact in the multimodal treatment of patients with testicular cancer. Due to the high negative predictive value of FDG-PET in

D. Pfister

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_8 residul tumors of patients with seminoma these patients can often be followed. Compared to this in NSGCC surgery needs to be performed frequently as predictive markers with regard to the histologic specimen in the residual tumor still lack behind. Although morbidity is tried to be reduce by minimalizing the extend of resection fileds, aggressive treatment is needed in advanced cases and salvage situation with significantly increased complication rates. These points are highlighted in the following chapter.

In testicular cancer a high percentage of the patients can be cured by a multimodal therapy approach. This usually consists of a primary chemotherapy and a sequential residual tumor resection.

Department of Urology, Uro-Oncology and Robot Assisted Surgery, University Hospital of Cologne, Köln, Germany e-mail: david.pfister@uk-koeln.de

A. Heidenreich (\boxtimes)

Department of Urology, Urologic Oncology, Robot-assisted and Specialized Urologic Surgery, University Hospital Cologne, Cologne, Germany e-mail: axel.heidenreich@uk-koeln.de

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

Although retroperitoneal lymph node dissection is also performed in a primary setting in a selected patient population, the majority of major surgical interventions are being performed after chemotherapy or in a salvage setting. Residual tumors are mostly located in the retroperitoneum as well as in the lung (Besse et al. 2009) and liver (Jacobsen and Beck 2010). More rare sites are the central nervous system, bone (Uygun and Karagol 2006), and vessels (Johnston et al. 2013).

The position toward residual tumor resection depends on the histology of the primary tumor: seminoma versus nonseminomatous germ cell cancer.

Seminoma

Patients with seminoma and residual tumors after chemotherapy can be stratified for further interventions.

Patients with small lesions less than 3 cm have a neglectable risk of harboring vital seminoma, and surgery can be spared. The risk of vital seminoma in small lesions is neglectable. In larger lesions vital tumor is found in up to 30% (Puc et al. 1996). Compared to nonseminomatous germ cell cancer, 2-fluorodeoxy-D-glucose (FDG)-PET is the diagnostic tool in lesions larger than 3 cm. DeSantis et al. demonstrated an excellent diagnostic accuracy with a sensitivity and specificity of 80% and 100% of the cases with regard to vital seminoma or fibrotic tissue (De Santis et al. 2004). Meanwhile we are aware that the timepoint of the radiologic assessment is mandatory. Falsepositive results can significantly be reduced if FDG-PET is performed more than 6 weeks after completion of the chemotherapy (Bachner et al. 2012). By the prolonged interval, a reduced intralesional tracer uptake by chemotherapyinduced inflammation and thus a decreased false-positive rate can be achieved. Nevertheless, in daily clinic, a false-positive rate in lesions >3 cm of up to 60% has recently been shown (Decoene et al. 2015). In the current guidelines, a confirmatory PET is recommended in case of suspicious results. Only in case of an increased volume or SUV uptake histology

should be taken, and further procedures as surgery, radiotherapy, or chemotherapy are initiated.

Compared to nonseminomatous germ cell cancer, NSGCC, in seminoma PC-RPLND desmoplastic reactions with a significant therapy-associated morbidity and even mortality in older series are described (Herr et al. 1997; Moshrafa et al. 2003; Fossa et al. 1987). As in NSGCC there is a decrease in PC-RPLND's complications and adjunctive surgeries in seminoma patients (Moshrafa et al. 2003; Pfister and Porres 2015). Retroperitoneal lymph node dissection in patients with seminoma is less frequently performed but if needed can be performed in experienced centers.

Nonseminomatous Germ Cell Cancer, NSGCC

Residual tumor resection in NSGCC used to be mandatory in all patients. This is due to the fact that we do not have radiologic imaging modalities that predict histology as in seminoma. In the final histopathology, vital carcinoma and teratoma are detected in up to 10% and 50% of the cases. In the recent years, long-term data are published describing excellent outcome in patients with complete remission after chemotherapy defined residual tumors less than as 1 cm (Kollmannsberger et al. 2009; Ehrlich et al. 2010). Longer follow-up of the patients is accompanied with a significant increase in relapses in patients with an intermediate/poor prognosis (15-year RFS 94, 7% vs. 57%; p = 0.001). In the last interdisciplinary consensus meeting only in patients with small residuals, defined as a complete remission of less than 1 cm and an initial good prognosis according to the IGCCCG criteria, PC-RPLND can be omitted (Beyer and Albers 2013; Oldenburg et al. 2013).

One major aspect to avoid residual tumor resection is to reduce morbidity. In this mostly younger patient cohort, antegrade ejaculation is of major importance as family planning is still ongoing. In a selected patient cohort, modified template resection is at least in Europe a standard of care. Patients with metastasis initially being localized in the primary landing zone of the tumor-bearing testicle and the size not exceeding 5 cm can be treated with a modified template resection without affecting oncologic outcome but significantly reducing the risk of retrograde (Heidenreich ejaculation et al. 2009). Progression-free survival is roughly 95% in this patient cohort. If recurrences occur these are mostly located even outside the boundaries of a bilateral template. These so-called Heidenreich criteria are externally validated and are the standard parameter for identifying patients for a modified procedure (Vallier et al. 2014).

To achieve a complete resection of the residual tumors and thus avoid local recurrences, there is a need for adjunctive surgeries in up to 25% of the cases. The most frequent performed resection is the ipsilateral nephrectomy (Nash et al. 1998; Stephenson et al. 2006). Resections and replacement of larger vessels as mostly V. cava inferior and less frequent the abdominal aorta (Beck et al. 2001; Winter et al. 2012; Beck and Lalka 1998) are seldom. There are prognostic marker to help identifying patients with the need of a V. cava resection or graft placement. In patients with initial intermediate or poor prognosis according to the IGCCCG criteria and large residual volumes >5 cm, there is an almost fivefold increased risk of V. cava involvement (Winter et al. 2012). Concerning the abdominal aorta, multiple cisplatin-based chemotherapy regimen and again large residual tumors encaving the retroperitoneal vessels are parameters with an increased risk of aorta replacement (Paffenholz et al. 2016). These patients should strictly be operated with the needed facilities as vessel surgeons. In 73,3% of vascular interventions, either teratoma or vital carcinoma was found underlining the need of a complete resection (Paffenholz et al. 2016). In 5.8% of the patients, one finds an intraluminal thrombus. Histology in this specimen is teratoma and vital carcinoma in 28.6% and 12.2%, respectively (Johnston et al. 2013). Meanwhile there are data reflecting that the oncologic outcome of the patients varies significantly to the centers' experience (Capitanio et al. 2009; Fléchon et al. 2010). Guideline recommendations concerning the extension of resection are implemented less frequently compared to more experienced centers.

This leads to a higher surgery-associated mortality rate and a higher tumor recurrence rate.

In case of several metastatic sites, one usually starts with the retroperitoneum.

After resecting the retroperitoneal residual tumor, other residual deposits need to be taken into account.

Pulmonary Metastases

Pulmonary metastases should always be resected as there is a poor concordance between the histologic specimen in the lung and the retroperitoneum (Krege et al. 2008). In case of a bilobal decay, one should start with the more appropriate side. If histology demonstrates fibrosis, the contralateral side can be spared from surgery as there is a high concordance of histology in both lungs (Besse et al. 2009).

Liver Metastases

In retrospective analysis, vital carcinoma is found in 23.3-32.4% of the cases (Hahn et al. 1999; Rivoire et al. 2001). The size of the metastases was shown to be relevant for patient outcome. All patients with metastases being larger than 3 cm died of the disease. In lesions less than 10 mm, only necrotic tissue was found (Rivoire et al. 2001). Jacobsen et al. showed in addition to the metastatic size that there is a high concordance from the pathology in the retroperitoneum to the pathology that can be expected in the liver. In case of fibrosis/necrosis in the retroperitoneum, the concordance in the liver is almost 100%. This decreases in case of teratoma and vital carcinoma to 70% and 50% but still allows an individual approach (Jacobsen and Beck 2010).

Bone Metastases

In the literature bone involvement is described in about 3% of patients with a PC-RPLND (Uygun and Karagol 2006; Paffenholz et al. 2016). In 60% bone metastases occur in relapsed disease. In some cases it is unclear whether it is an isolated bone metastases or an infiltration from the surrounded tumor tissue. In most cases bone metastases are located in the spine and are associated with other metastatic sites. Rare locations are isolated metastases in the skull (Uygun and Karagol 2006). The experience is limited to case reports or small series (Paffenholz et al. 2016; Berglund and Lyden 2006; Hitchins et al. 1988). Resections of residual or recurrent disease in the retroperitoneum with resection of the corpus of one or more vertebrae are described as complex residual tumor resection. In this case usually a dorsal stabilization is performed in a first session. In a second step, the PC-RPLND is completed. The corpora are resected, and the defect is filled with a CAGE system. The complexity of these interventions is even underlined that in addition to the bone resection, there is a need of vascular surgery with replacement of V. cava and/or aorta in 40%. Nevertheless resection of bone metastases seems to be indicated as there is a significant histology with teratoma and vital carcinoma in 80% (Paffenholz et al. 2016). In case of seminomatous histology, a radiotherapy in bone metastases is an option with good long-term results (Collins and Eckert 1985).

Brain Metastases

About 10% of the patients with advanced germ cell tumors have brain metastases. Long-term survival with brain metastases at initial diagnosis is 30–40% according to the poor prognosis defined by the IGCCCG criteria (Oechsle and Bokemeyer 2011; Fizazi et al. 2001, 2008). There is no standardized therapy sequence. As usual chemotherapy is a main integral part of the therapy. By additional radiotherapy a survival benefit could have been demonstrated. The therapeutic effect of radiotherapy in case of complete remission after chemotherapy is unclear. In addition there are no long-term results of secondary resections of residual lesions in the brain. Iida et al. (2014) describe one case of resection and one isolated late relapse in the brain with elevated AFP values of 539 ng/ml. In a short follow-up, there was no recurrent disease after surgery only.

Exceptions in the retroperitoneal lymph node dissections are redo-RLAs and desperation surgery. Redo-RLAs are usually relapses outside the primary surgery field. Desperation surgery is patients' refractory to chemotherapy with the possibility to resect all visible tumor. In both cases there is an increased risk of finding vital carcinoma in the histologic specimen. Histology is correlated with prognosis of the patients. Vital carcinoma has a significantly decreased 5-year survival rate (30%) versus teratoma (82%) and fibrosis (85%) (p = 0.0001) (Becks 2005). As relapses are located in more complex anatomic sites (retrocrural, behind the aorta and V. cava), there is an increased risk of adjunctive surgeries and postoperative complications in these so-called complex RLAs (Paffenholz et al. 2016).

References

- Bachner M, Loriot Y, Gross-Goupil M, et al. 2-¹⁸fluorodeoxy-D-glucose positron emission tomography (FDG-PET) for postchemotherapy seminoma residual lesions: a retrospective validation of the SEMPET trial. Ann Oncol. 2012;23:59–64.
- Beck SD, Lalka SG. Long-term results after inferior vena cava resection during retroperitoneal lymphadenectomy for metastatic germ cell cancer. J Vasc Surg. 1998;28:808–14.
- Beck SD, Foster RS, Bihrle R, Koch MO, Wahle GR, Donohue JP. Aortic replacement during postchemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection. J Urol. 2001;165:1517–20.
- Berglund R, Lyden S, Tsai E, et al. Nonseminomatous germ cell tumor after chemotherapy with residual mass invading the spine. Eur Urol. 2006;50:372–4.
- Besse B, Grunenwald D, Flechon A, et al. Nonseminomatous germ cell tumors: assessing the need for postchemotherapy contralateral pulmonary resection in patients with ipsilateral complete necrosis. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2009;137:448–52.
- Beyer J, Albers P, Altena R, et al. Maintaining success, reducing treatment burden, focusing on survivorship: highlights from the third European consensus conference on diagnosis and treatment of germ cell cancer. Ann Oncol. 2013;24:878–88.
- Capitanio U, Jeldres C, Perrotte P, et al. Population-based study of perioperative mortality after retroperitoneal lymphadenectomy for nonseminomatous testicular germ cell tumors. Urology. 2009;74(2):373–7.
- Collins C, Eckert H. Seminoma of the testis with bone involvement: a report of three cases. Clin Radiol. 1985;36:467–8.

- De Santis M, Becherer A, Bokemeyer C, et al. 2-¹⁸fluorodeoxy-D-glucose positron emission tomography is a reliable predictor for viable tumor in postchemotherapy seminoma: an update from the multicenter SEMPET trial. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22:1034–9.
- Decoene J, Winter C, Albers P. False positive fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography results after chemotherapy in patients with metastatic seminoma. Urol Oncol. 2015;33:15–21.
- Ehrlich Y, Bramas M, Beck S, et al. Long-term follow-up of cisplatin combination chemotherapy in patients with disseminated nonseminomatous germ-cell tumors: is a postchemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection needed for complete remission? J Clin Oncol. 2010;28:531–6.
- Fizazi K, Tjulandin S, Salvioni R, et al. Viable malignant cells after primary chemotherapy for disseminated nonseminomatous germ cell tumors: prognostic factors and role of postsurgery chemotherapy results from an international study. J Clin Oncol. 2001;19:2647–57.
- Fizazi K, Oldenburg J, Dunant A, et al. Assessing prognosis and optimizing treatment in patients with postchemotherapy viable nonseminomatous germ-cell tumors (NSGCT): results of the sCR2 international study. Ann Oncol. 2008;19(2):259–64.
- Fléchon A, Tavernier E, Boyle H, et al. Long-term oncological outcome after post-chemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection in men with metastatic nonseminomatous germ cell tumour. BJU Int. 2010;106(6):779–85.
- Fossa S, Borge L, Aass N, Johannessen N, Stenwig A, Kaalhus O. The treatment of advanced metastastic seminoma: experience in 55 cases. J Clin Oncol. 1987;5:1071–7.
- Hahn T, Jacobson L, Einhorn L, et al. Hepatic resection of metastatic testicular carcinoma: a further update. Ann Surg Oncol. 1999;6:640–4.
- Heidenreich A, Pfister D, Witthuhn R, et al. Postchemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection in advanced testicular cancer: radical or modified template resection. Eur Urol. 2009;55(1):217–24.
- Herr H, Sheinfeld J, Heide S, Heelan R, Bajorin D, Mencel P, Bosl G, Motzer R. Surgery for a postchemotherapy residual mass in seminoma. J Urol. 1997;157:860–2.
- Hitchins R, Philip P, Wignall B, et al. Bone disease in testicular and extragonadal germ cell tumours. Br J Cancer. 1988;58:793–6.
- Iida K, Naiki T, Kawai N, et al. Metastasectomy as optimal treatment for late relapsing solitary brain metastasis from testicular germ cell tumor: a case report. BMC Res Notes. 2014;7:865.
- Jacobsen N, Beck S, Jacobsen L, et al. Is retroperitoneal history predictive of liver histology at concurrent postchemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection and hepatic resection. J Urol. 2010;184:949–53.
- Johnston P, Beck S, Cheng L, et al. Incidence, histology and management of intraluminal thrombus at postchemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection. J Urol. 2013;190:874–7.

- Kollmannsberger C, Daneshmand S, So A, et al. Management of disseminated nonseminomatous germ cell tumors with risk-based chemotherapy followed by response-guided postchemotherapy surgery. J Clin Oncol. 2009;28:537–42.
- Krege S, Beyer J, Souchon R, et al. European consensus conference on diagnosis and treatment of germ cell cancer: a report of the second meeting of the European germ cell Cancer consensus group (EGCCCG): part I. Eur Urol. 2008;53(3):478–96.
- Moshrafa A, Foster R, Leibovich B, Bihrle R, Johnson C, Donohue J. Is post-chemotherapy resection of seminomatous elements associated with higher acute morbidity? J Urol. 2003;169(6):2126–8.
- Nash PA, Leibovitch I, Foster RS, et al. En bloc nephrectomy in patients undergoing post-chemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection for nonseminomatous testis cancer: indications, implications and outcomes. J Urol. 1998;159:707–10.
- Oechsle K, Bokemeyer C. Treatment of brain metastases from germ cell tumors. Hematol Oncol Clin North Am. 2011;25(3):605–13.
- Oldenburg J, Fossa S, Nuver J, et al. Testicular seminoma and non-seminoma: ESMO clinical practice guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol. 2013;24(Suppl 6):vi125–32.
- Paffenholz P, Pfister D, Heidenreich A. Postchemotherapy residual tumour resection in complex metastatic sites of advanced testicular germ cell tumours. Urologe A. 2016;55(5):632–40.
- Pfister D, Porres D, Matveev V, et al. Reduced morbidity in resection of residual tumors after chemotherapy for seminoma. Urologe A. 2015;54:1402–6.
- Puc H, Heelan R, Mazumdar M, et al. Management of residual mass in advanced seminoma: results and recommendations from the memorial Sloan Kettering cancer center. J Clin Oncol. 1996;14:454–60.
- Rivoire M, Elias D, De Cian F, et al. Multimodality treatment of patients with liver metastases from germ cell tumours. Cancer. 2001;92:578–87.
- Stephenson AJ, Tal R, Sheinfeld J. Adjunctive nephrectomy at post-chemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection for nonseminomatous germ cell testicular cancer. J Urol. 2006;176:1996–9.
- Uygun K, Karagol H, Kocak Z, et al. Isolated bone metastasis in testicular germ cell tumors: a case report and review of the literature. Onkologie. 2006;29:93–5.
- Vallier C, Savoie PH, Delpero JR, et al. External validation of the Heidenreich criteria for patient selection for unilateral or bilateral retroperitoneal lymph node dissection for post-chemotherapy residual masses of testicular cancer. World J Urol. 2014;32(6):1573–8.
- Winter C, Pfister D, Busch J, et al. Residual tumour size and IGCCCG risk classification predict additional vascular procedures in patients with germ cell tumors and residual tumour resection: a multicenter analysis of the German testicular Cancer study group. Eur Urol. 2012;61:403–9.



Postchemotherapy Retroperitoneal Lymph Node Dissection in Advanced Germ Cell Tumors of the Testis

Axel Heidenreich and David Pfister

Contents

Introduction	708
PC-RPLND in Advanced Seminomas	709
PC-RPLND in Advanced NSGCT Considerations for the Most Appropriate Surgical Strategy Preoperative Imaging Studies	710 711 711
Timing of PC-RPLND	712 714
Extraperitoneal Metastases in the Lung	715
Liver Metastases	716
Bone Metastases	716
Brain Metastases	716
PC-RPLND After Salvage Chemotherapy or Previous Retroperitoneal Surgery	716
Desperation PC-RPLND	717
Adjunctive Surgery in Patients Undergoing PC-RPLND	717
Complications After PC-RPLND Consolidation Chemotherapy After Secondary Surgery	718 718
Summary	718
References	719

A. Heidenreich (⊠)

Department of Urology, Urologic Oncology, Robotassisted and Specialized Urologic Surgery, University Hospital Cologne, Cologne, Germany e-mail: axel.heidenreich@uk-koeln.de

D. Pfister

Department of Urology, Uro-Oncology and Robot Assisted Surgery, University Hospital of Cologne, Köln, Germany e-mail: david.pfister@uk-koeln.de

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 9

Abstract

Postchemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection (PC-RPLND) plays an integral part of the multimodality treatment in patients with advanced testicular germ cell tumors (TGCT). According to current guidelines and recommendations, PC-RPLND in advanced seminomas with residual tumors >3 cm in

diameter is only indicated if a PET scan is performed 6–8 weeks after chemotherapy demonstrates a positive lesion.

In nonseminomatous TGCT, PC-RPLND is indicated for all residual radiographic lesions >1 cm in diameter and with negative or plateauing serum tumor marker concentrations following systemic chemotherapy. Based on the location and the size of the primary and the residual lesion, it has to be decided if a modified or bilateral template resection needs to be performed. Loss of antegrade ejaculation represents the most common long-term complication which can be prevented by a nervesparing or modified template resection.

Patients with residual masses <1 cm and an initially good prognosis can undergo active surveillance. PC-RPLND is only indicated in men with intermediate/poor prognosis or a testicular lesions containing teratoma predominantly.

Patients with increasing markers should undergo salvage chemotherapy. Only select patients with elevated markers who are thought to be chemo-refractory might undergo desperation PC-RPLND if all radiographically visible lesions are completely resectable. PC-RPLND requires a complex surgical approach and should be performed in experienced, tertiary referral centers only.

Keywords

Testis cancer · Chemotherapy · Metastases · Nonseminomas · Seminoma · Mature teratoma · Nerve-sparing surgery

Introduction

Surgical resection of postchemotherapy residual retroperitoneal lymph nodes or residual visceral metastatic deposits represents an integral part of the multimodality treatment for patients with advanced testicular cancer undergoing systemic chemotherapy (Albers et al. 2015; Oldenburg et al. 2013; Daneshmand et al. 2012). The rationale for postchemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection (PC-RPLND) is to remove persistent retroperitoneal lymph nodes that may contain mature teratoma in approximately 30–40% and vital cancer in about 10–20% of the patients (Albers et al. 2015; Oldenburg et al. 2013; Daneshmand et al. 2012; Woldu et al. 2018; Flechon et al. 1979; Friedman et al. 1985).

nonseminomatous germ cell tumors In (NSGCT), PC-RPLND is currently indicated in men with normalized or plateauing serum tumor markers and residual masses >1 cm (Oldenburg et al. 2013). In patients with residual lesions <1 cm and predominant teratoma in the orchiectomy specimen or intermediate/poor prognosis, there is an increased risk of residual teratoma, so that these patients are further candidates for PC-RPLND. The rationale to resect even small residual masses with mature teratomas lies in their disposition for progressive local growth, their risk of malignant transformation, and their risk of late relapse. Residual masses with viable germ cell tumor elements reflect intrinsic or extrinsic chemoresistance, and these lesions will definitely progress when left in situ despite second-line or salvage chemotherapy. Patients with normalized serum tumor markers and complete resolution of all metastatic disease do not need to undergo PC-RPLND since only 3–5% of these men will relapse when undergoing active surveillance.

In men with residual disease after primary chemotherapy for advanced seminomas, PC-RPLND is only indicated if the residual mass is >3 cm in diameter and demonstrates positive findings in the FDG-PET scan. In all other cases, the masses should not necessarily be resected, but should be closely followed by imaging investigations and tumor marker determinations (Albers et al. 2015; Oldenburg et al. 2013; Daneshmand et al. 2012).

Although PC-RPLND is a routine surgical intervention in experienced centers, its treatment-associated complications might be substantial, since PC-RPLND will require additional surgical procedures of adjacent organs in about 25% of the cases (Albers et al. 2015; Oldenburg et al. 2013; Daneshmand et al. 2012). PC-RPLND should be performed in experienced high-volume centers since significantly higher survival rates in advanced TGCT have been demonstrated as compared to low-volume centers (Woldu et al. 2018). The purpose of this article is to review the current role of PC-RPLND in patients with residual tumor lesions after primary or salvage chemotherapy with specific attention to the indication, the surgical technique, its complications, and the oncological outcome.

PC-RPLND in Advanced Seminomas

Following primary cisplatin-based chemotherapy, viable cancer can be demonstrated in about 12-30% of men with residual masses >3 cm and in less than 10% in those with residual masses <3 cm in diameter (Table 1). Following guideline-adapted cytotoxic protocols, however, the incidence of viable cancer in residual seminomatous masses has decreased to 20% irrespective of their size (Flechon et al. 1979; Friedman et al. 1985; Schultz et al. 1989; Fosså et al. 1987; Ravi et al. 1994; Puc et al. 1996; Mosharafa et al. 2003). Adhering to the former recommendation to resect all residual masses >3 cm diameter would result in an overtreatment rate of 80% without any therapeutic benefit for the patient reducing PC-RPLND to a mere invasive staging procedure. Furthermore, surgical resection residual seminomatous elements are technically challenging due to the severe desmoplastic reaction between the regressing mass and the adjacent vascular and visceral structures. As has been shown in retrospective studies, PC-RPLND in seminomas results in a higher frequency of additional intraoperative procedures and an increased rate of postoperative complications (Mosharafa et al. 2003). Additional nephrectomy and vascular procedures such as partial or complete resection of the v. cava and placement of aortic prosthesis are necessary in up to 38% of the patients as compared to only about 25% of men undergoing PC-RPLND for advanced NSGCT. However, in our hands, no significantly increased frequencies of surgery-related complications and adjunctive procedures have been observed when comparing PC-RPLND in 43 seminomas and in 380 nonseminomas (Pfister et al. 2015). The median diameter of the resected residual tumors was 4.6 cm and 5.9 cm in seminomas and in nonseminomas, respectively. 6% and 8.1% of patients with advanced seminomas and nonseminomas, respectively, developed surgery-associated complications following PC-RPLND.

In order to better select patients who might benefit from PC-RPLND, the role of FDG-PET to predict the presence of viable tumor in residual masses of advanced seminomas was prospectively evaluated (Fig. 1). After initial positive results (De Santis et al. 2004), studies were expanded to 54 patients with 74 documented residual masses on computed tomography ranging from 1 cm to 11 cm (Becherer et al. 2005). After PET scanning the patients either underwent surgery or were followed clinically; any growing lesion was assumed to be malignant, whereas regressing lesions or residual masses remaining stable for \geq 24 months were considered to contain nonviable elements only. The sensitivity and specificity to detect viability with FDG-PET were 80% and 100%, respectively; there was no falsepositive scan and there were three false-negative PET scans. In accordance with the current recommendation of the EAU and the ESMO guidelines (Albers et al. 2015; Oldenburg et al. 2013),

Author	n	Diameter	n	PC-RPLND	Vital seminoma
Friedman	15	\geq 3 cm/<3 cm	11/4	3/0	0
Schultz	21	\geq 3 cm/<3 cm	9/12	1/2	0
Fossa	16	\geq 3 cm/<3 cm	10/6	3/1	0
Ravi	43	\geq 3 cm/<3 cm	25/18	15/4	3/0
Puc and Herr	104	\geq 3 cm/<3 cm	30/74	27/28	6/0
Flechon	60	\geq 3 cm/<3 cm	31/29	15/12	2/0
Total	259	≥3 cm/<3 cm	116/143	64/47	11 (17%)/0

Table 1 Histology of residual tumors following PC-RPLND for advanced seminomas. (Adapted from Pfister et al. 2015)



Fig. 1 FDG-PET/CT performed 8 weeks after systemic chemotherapy for metastatic seminoma demonstrating significant tracer accumulation in a residual para-aortic lymph node indicating vital seminoma

postchemotherapy as well as post-radiotherapy residual masses in seminoma patients should not necessarily be resected, irrespective of their size, but should be closely followed by imaging investigations and tumor marker determinations (Albers et al. 2004a, 2015; Oldenburg et al. 2013; Kamat et al. 1992; Hofmockel et al. 1996; Herr et al. 1997). No resection or any other treatment modality besides further active surveillance is necessary in patients with a negative PET scan, while a positive PET scan, if performed more than 6 weeks after day 21 of the last chemo-/radiotherapy, is a strong and reliable predictor of viable tumor tissue in patients with residual lesions. In FDG-PET-positive patients, histology should be obtained by biopsy or resection. Further treatment should be based on the results of histology and may include observation, surgery, radiation, or further chemotherapy.

PC-RPLND in Advanced NSGCT

In patients who achieve complete remission, i.e., normalized tumor markers and no residual lesions after chemotherapy, postchemotherapy surgery is not required (Albers et al. 2015; Oldenburg et al. 2013; Daneshmand et al. 2012).

In patients with residual masses >1 cm and normalization of tumor markers, the residual masses should be resected (Albers et al. 2015; Oldenburg et al. 2013; Daneshmand et al. 2012). Histology of residual masses after first-line chemotherapy will be necrosis, mature teratoma, and vital cancer in about 50%, 35%, and 15% of patients, respectively.

In patients with residual lesions <1 cm, PC-RPLND should be strongly considered if the primary orchiectomy specimen harbored predominantly teratoma or if an intermediate or poor prognosis existed at time of initiation of chemotherapy. It has been shown in various retrospective single-center analyses that up to 20% and 8% of those patients will harbor mature teratoma and vital cancer despite the small-sized lesions. There is an even increased risk of residual teratoma, if teratoma was present in the initial histology. If technically feasible, all residual masses should be resected. In persistent retroperitoneal disease, retroperitoneal surgery should include all areas of initial metastatic sites.

In residual lesions <1 cm, PC-RPLND can be omitted in patients without predominant teratoma in the orchiectomy specimen and in patients with good prognosis according to recent reports (Kollmannsberger et al. 2010; Ehrlich et al. 2010; Pfister et al. 2011). Kollmannsberger et al. (2010) analyzed 276 patients who underwent systemic chemotherapy for metastatic NSGCT. One hundred sixty-one (58.3%) achieved a complete remission which was defined by the presence of residual lesions <1 cm, and all patients were followed without surgical resection. After a mean follow-up of 40 (2-128) months, relapses were observed in 6% of the patients, and none of them died after appropriate salvage therapy. However, 94% of the patients belonged to the good prognosis group according to the IGCCCG classification, and only 3% belonged to the intermediate- and the poor-risk group. In a similar approach, Ehrlich et al. (2010) evaluated 141 patients who were observed after systemic chemotherapy and residual lesions <1 cm. After a mean follow-up of up to 15 years, 9% of the patients relapsed and 3% of the patients died due to testis cancer. IGCCCG risk group classification predicted the outcome best: recurrence-free survival and cancer-specific survival were 95% and 99%, respectively, in men who belonged to the good-risk group, whereas it dropped to 91% and 73% if the patients belonged to the intermediate- and poor-risk group. However, only 6 out of 12 relapses developed in the retroperitoneum so that only 50% of the patients would have had a potential benefit from PC-RPLND. Quite recently, the German Testicular Cancer Study Group (GTCSG) analyzed the outcome of 392 patients who underwent PC-RPLND for residual lesions of any size, and they correlated the final pathohistological findings with the size of the residual masses and the IGCCCG risk profile (Pfister et al. 2011). 9.4% and 21.8% of the men with residual lesions smaller than 1 cm harbored vital cancer and mature teratoma in the resected specimens, respectively. These numbers increased to 21% and 25% in patients with residual lesions of 1–1.5 cm and to 36% and 42% in men with lesions larger than 1.5 cm. The IGCCCG risk profile was not identified as an independent risk to predict the final pathohistology of small residual lesions. The GTCSG draw the conclusion that all patients with any visible residual masses should be resected in a tertiary referral center.

Considerations for the Most Appropriate Surgical Strategy

PC-RPLND is a challenging surgical procedure which requires detailed knowledge of the

retroperitoneal anatomy, familiarity with surgical techniques of the vascular and intestinal structures, as well as profound experience in the management of patients with testicular cancer. Depending on the size and the extent of the residual lesions, the surgeon has to modify his surgical approach to the retroperitoneal space. An abdominal midline incision from the xyphoid to the symphysis can be used in most patients with unilateral and infrahilar disease, whereas a chevron incision might be more suitable in those men with bilateral and suprahilar disease. About 10% of the patients demonstrate persistent retrocrural disease, so a thoracoabdominal approach will be best to easily and safely explore this anatomical region (Albers et al. 2004b). Especially the thoracoabdominal approach needs surgical expertise and knowledge of the retroperitoneal anatomy in order to prevent significant complications (Fujioka et al. 1993; Skinner et al. 1982). Although the morbidity of PC-RPLND exceeds that of primary nervesparing RPLND, modifications of cytotoxic regimes, the surgical approach, and perioperative care have resulted in a decreased incidence of acute and long-term complications. Due to the high treatment-related acute morbidity, however, surgery of residual masses should be performed at specialized centers only (Albers et al. 2015; Oldenburg et al. 2013; Daneshmand et al. 2012).

In patients with residual masses at multiples sites, an individual decision should be made regarding the number and extension of resections. Decisions on the extent of surgery should be based on the risk of relapse of an individual patient and on quality-of-life issues. Resection of residual tumors outside the abdomen or lung should also be considered on an individual basis, since discordant histology is found in 35–50% of patients (Wood et al. 1992).

Preoperative Imaging Studies

Prior to PC-RPLND, a complete metastatic and physical evaluation including (1) computed tomography of the chest, the abdomen, and the small pelvis about 6–8 weeks following the last cycle of chemotherapy, (2) measurement of the serum tumor markers, and (3) pulmonary function testing in men with an increased risk of pulmonary toxicity (four cycles PEB, >40 years, smoking history, renal insufficiency) should be performed prior to PC-RPLND.

Especially in patients with large residual masses, imaging studies should allow an adequate assessment of the large retroperitoneal vascular structures since involvement of the inferior vena cava (IVC) and the abdominal aorta can be expected in about 6-10% and 2%, respectively (Heidenreich et al. 2017; Beck et al. 2001; Winter et al. 2012; Johnston et al. 2013). Magnetic resonance imaging represents the most appropriate imaging technique to predict infiltrations of the vessel wall and the presence of an intracaval tumor thrombus (Fig. 2). Infiltrations of the IVC wall or IVC thrombi should be completely resected since about two thirds of the patients harbor vital cancer or mature teratoma in the infiltrating masses. Usually intraoperative reconstruction or replacement of the IVC is not necessary since chronic venous sequelae are to be expected in less than 5% of all patients (Heidenreich et al. 2017; Johnston et al. 2013).

Fig. 2 Abdominal MRI of a patient with significant and large residual masses of a nonseminomatous germ cell testicular cancer with compression and infiltration of the infrarenal aorta The necessity for aortic replacement is rare and

A. Heidenreich and D. Pfister

usually accompanied by large residual masses involving additional adjacent structures and making additional surgical procedures necessary such as nephrectomy, IVC resection, small bowel resection, and hepatic resection (Figs. 3a–c and 4). In the majority of cases, mature teratoma or vital carcinoma was identified in the aortic wall (Winter et al. 2012; Johnston et al. 2013).

Timing of PC-RPLND

Once residual masses have been diagnosed, PC-RPLND should be initiated as soon as possible with a complete resection of all retroperitoneal and intraperitoneal masses. Complete resection of residual masses is of very important prognostic significance. In a recent retrospective analysis, Sonneveld et al. (1998) demonstrated that about 50% of all patients with locoregional recurrences after PC-RPLND had an incomplete resection at time of first surgery. Hendry et al. (2002) retrospectively analyzed the outcome of 443 patients undergoing either immediate or elective PC-RPLND once progression of the residual masses was demonstrated. A significant benefit with regard to progression-free survival (83%





Fig. 3 Large residual mass infiltrating the aorta. (a) Anatomical preparation of major vascular structures, (b) resection of the infrarenal aorta, (c) replacement of the infrarenal aorta

Fig. 4 Partial resection of the inferior vena cava due to infiltration of the vessel wall by teratoma with malignant somatic transformation



vs. 62%, p = 0.001) and cancer-specific survival (89% vs. 56%, p = 0.001) was identified for the immediate surgical approach. Incomplete resection and large size of the residual mass were

identified as prognostic risk factors predicting poor outcome. Both parameters were observed more frequently in the group of patients who underwent elective PC-RPLND.

PC-RPLND: Extent of Surgery

The anatomical extent of PC-RPLND has been discussed controversially for many years. It has been a common practice to perform a full bilateral template dissection deriving from experiences of the 1980s when most patients presented with high-volume residual disease when undergoing retroperitoneal surgery. The boundaries of a full bilateral template include the crura of the diaphragm and the bifurcation of the common iliac arteries and the ureters, thereby including the primary and secondary landing zones of the right (paracaval, interaortocaval) and the left (paraaortic, preaortic) testicles. Wood et al. (1992) demonstrated an 8% incidence of contralateral spread among 113 patients with bulky disease undergoing full bilateral PC-RPLND after cisplatin- or carboplatin-based chemotherapy. Similarly, Qvist et al. (1991) and Rabbani et al. (1998) reported a 5.7% and a 2.6% incidence of teratomatous residues outside the boundaries of a modified template dissection. Nowadays, however, systemic chemotherapy is delivered for relatively low-volume retroperitoneal disease (clinical stage IIB) with most metastases being restricted to the primary landing zone of the tumor-bearing testicle. Although the potential of contralateral spread does exist especially from right to left, it is usually not common in low-volume residues questioning the appropriateness of full bilateral dissection for any residual disease. In a retrospective analysis, Aprikian et al. (1994) analyzed the outcome of 40 patients undergoing limited or bilateral radical PC-RPLND. A limited approach was chosen if intraoperative frozen section analysis (FSA) of the resected mass demonstrated necrosis or fibrosis, whereas a radical RPLND was used in the presence of mature teratoma or viable cancer. Twenty percent of the patients experienced recurrences (14% and 26% in the limited and radical RPLND, respectively) with none of the recurrences located in the retroperitoneum. The authors suggested to use intraoperative FSA to trigger the most appropriate surgical approach in the clinical scenario of PC-RPLND. Herr (1997) analyzed the therapeutic outcome of limited versus full bilateral

limited RPLND was performed; in all other cases, patients underwent bilateral RPLND. After a median follow-up of 6 years, 14 relapses were observed with only 2 developing in the retroperitoneum; furthermore, six major surgical complications were observed with five after bilateral RPLND. Modified PC-RPLND was considered to be a safe surgical procedure in a well-selected group of patients with advanced testicular cancer. These early retrospective and single-center studies indicate that a modified PC-RPLND might be a safe approach in men with limited retroperitoneal disease and right/left primary tumors with no evidence of teratoma or viable cancer on frozen section analysis of the residual mass. However, application of the modified unilateral template to PC-RPLND still is discussed controversially among tertiary referral centers based on the 3-8% incidence of mature teratoma or viable cancer in the contralateral landing zone (Wood et al. 1992; Qvist et al. 1991; Rabbani et al. 1998). Quite recently, three experienced groups reported their experience of patients undergoing modified unilateral template PC-RPLND (Beck et al. 2007; Cho et al. 2017; Heidenreich et al. 2009). The group at Indiana University has performed a limited PC-RPLND in 100 men with low-volume retroperitoneal disease (<5 cm) confined to the primary landing zone of the primary tumor (Beck et al. 2007; Cho et al. 2017). After a median follow-up of 125 months, only seven patients relapsed, all outside the boundaries of the modified and even of the bilateral template. The 5-year and 10-year disease-free survival rates are 93% and 92%.

It was the purpose of the Cologne Study Group to assess the oncological necessity of full bilateral retroperitoneal PC-RPLND in 85 patients with normalized or plateauing serum tumor markers (Heidenreich et al. 2009). Depending on the size of the residual mass or the location of the primary testicular tumor, a full bilateral template resection (n = 35) or a modified template resection (n = 50)was performed. If patients exhibited a welldefined lesion ≤ 2 cm, modified PC-RPLND was performed, and lesions ≥ 5 cm were always

PC-RPLND based on the results of FSA of the resected mass. If FSA demonstrated necrosis, a

treated by a full bilateral PC-RPLND. Lesions 2-5 cm in diameter were approached dependent on the site of the primary and the location of the mass: interaortocaval residuals were always approached with a full bilateral PC-RPLND, whereas para-aortic and paracaval lesions were treated by a modified PC-RPLND if the metastatic site corresponded to site of the primary; otherwise, a full bilateral PC-RPLND was initiated. There were no significant intraoperative complications; there was, however, a significant difference with regard to postoperative morbidity between bilateral and modified PC-RPLND with more complications in patients undergoing extended surgery (p < 0.001). Antegrade ejaculation was preserved in 85% of patients undergoing modified PC-RPLND, whereas it could not be preserved in 75% of the cases undergoing full bilateral PC-RPLND (p = 0.02), respectively (Fig. 5). Four (4.7%) recurrences were observed after a mean follow-up of 48 (2-84) months: one relapse was within the retroperitoneum following modified RTR for para-aortic disease, and three recurrences developed outside the boundaries of full bilateral PC-RPLND. There was no significant correlation with the extent of surgery and frequency and location of relapses.

In a recent validation study including 59 patients, Vallier et al. (2014) observed no relapse outside the modified RPLND field and inside the untouched contralateral RPLND field. The Heidenreich criteria did therefore not misclassify a single patient. These data are in accordance with a study assessing the clinical and pathological features of 50 consecutive patients with advanced germ cell tumors who underwent bilateral PC-RPLND in order to define a subset of patients for whom a modified template resection might be indicated (Ehrlich et al. 2006). The authors found that all low-volume left-sided primary tumors followed a predictable pattern of spread, whereas right-sided primaries demonstrated a crossover in 20% of the cases. After a mean follow-up of 53 months, no in-field recurrences have been detected, so the authors are in favor of a modified template resection in low-volume residues and left-sided primaries.

Based on the data presented, full bilateral PC-RPLND is not always required, and it should be considered as surgical approach of choice in patients with extensive residual masses, interaortocaval location, or a location of the residual mass not corresponding to the site of the primary testis tumor. In well-defined small masses <5 cm, a modified template RTR does not interfere with oncological outcome but decreases treatment-associated morbidity.

Extraperitoneal Metastases in the Lung

Pulmonary metastases should always be resected as there is a poor concordance between the histologic specimen in the lung and the

Fig. 5 Intraoperative situs of a nerve-sparing PC-RPLND with a modified template resection. The sympathetic nerve fibers are looped with yellow loops, and the residual mass is clearly visible in the center of the picture



(2009) could show that one can safely spare one lung from residual tumor resection if contralaterally fibrosis is described in the pathologic specimen. In this case, the discordance decreases from 31% to 5%, and patients will be followed to reduce morbidity.

Liver Metastases

In retrospective analysis, vital carcinoma is found in 23.3-32.4% of the cases (Hahn et al. 1999; Rivoire et al. 2001). The size of the metastases was shown to be relevant for patients' outcome. All patients with metastases being larger than 3 cm died of disease. In lesions less than 10 mm, only necrotic tissue was found (Rivoire et al. 2001). Jacobsen et al. showed, in addition to the metastatic size, that there is a high concordance from the disease in the retroperitoneum to the disease that can be expected in the liver (Jacobsen et al. 2010). In the case of fibrosis/necrosis in the retroperitoneum, the concordance in the liver is almost 100%. This decreases in the case of teratoma and vital carcinoma to 70% and 50% but still allows an individual approach. With this approach, the potentially higher complication rate in liver surgery described in several series can be restricted to a minimum (Hahn et al. 1999; Rivoire et al. 2001; Jacobsen et al. 2010; Copson et al. 2004).

Bone Metastases

Bone metastases are infrequent. In the literature, bone involvement is described in about 3% of patients with a PC-RPLND (Heidenreich et al. 2017; Uygun et al. 2006). In 60%, bone metastases occur in relapsed disease. In some cases, it is unclear whether it is an isolated bone metastasis or infiltration from the surrounded tumor tissue. In most cases, bone metastases are located in the spine and are associated with other metastatic sites. Rare locations are isolated metastases in the skull (Uygun et al. 2006). The experience is limited to case reports or small series (Heidenreich et al. 2017; Berglund et al. 2006; Hitchins et al. 1988). Resections of residual or recurrent disease in the retroperitoneum with resection of the corpus of one or more vertebrae are described as complex residual tumor resection. In this case, usually a dorsal stabilization is performed in a first session. In a second step, the PC-RPLND is completed. The corpora are resected, and the defect is filled with a cage technique. The complexity of these interventions is even underlined that in addition to the bone resection there is a need of vascular surgery with replacement of v. cava and/or aorta in 40%.

Nevertheless, resection of bone metastases seems to be indicated as there is a significant histology with teratoma and vital carcinoma in 80% (Heidenreich et al. 2017). In the case of seminomatous histology, a radiotherapy in bone metastases is an option with good long-term results (Collins and Eckert 1985).

Brain Metastases

About 10% of the patients with advanced germ cell tumors have brain metastases. Long-term survival with brain metastases at initial diagnosis is 30–40% according to the poor prognosis defined by the IGCCCG criteria (Oechsle and Bokemeyer 2011; Fizazi et al. 2001). There is no standardized therapy sequence. As usual, chemotherapy is a main integral part of the therapy. By additional radiotherapy, a survival benefit could have been demonstrated.

The therapeutic effect of radiotherapy in the case of complete remission after chemotherapy is unclear. In addition, there are no long-term experiences of residual lesions in the brain. Iida et al. (2014) describe one case of resection as one isolated late relapse in the brain with elevated alpha fetoprotein values of 539 ng/ml. In a short followup, there was no recurrent disease after surgery only.

PC-RPLND After Salvage Chemotherapy or Previous Retroperitoneal Surgery

The presence of residual tumor masses after salvage chemotherapy is associated with a higher frequency of viable cancer, a higher likelihood of incomplete surgical resection, and a higher risk of postoperative relapse as compared to those patients undergoing PC-RPLND after first-line chemotherapy (Eggener et al. 2007). Recently, Eggener et al. (2007) demonstrated that modern chemotherapeutic salvage regimes containing taxanes significantly reduced the presence of viable cancer from 42% to 14% (p = 0.01) when compared to earlier cisplatin-based cytotoxic regimes; the rates of teratoma in the residual tumors were similar with 31% and 33%. They found a 10-year disease-specific survival of 70%, so that PC-RPLND even after multiple chemotherapy regimes is indicated if the masses appear to be completely resectable.

Although rare, a subset of patients needs repeat RPLND due to metastatic tumor recurrence after primary RPLND or PC-RPLND because of incomplete tumor resection during initial surgery (Waples and Messing 1993; Cespedes and Peretsman 1999; Sexton et al. 2003; McKiernan et al. 2003; Heidenreich et al. 2005). Repeat RPLND itself represents a poor risk factor associated with a significantly lower 5-year survival rate of only 55% as compared to 86% in the group of patients undergoing adequate PC-RPLND. The long-term outcome after repeat RPLND relies on the complete resection of all residual retroperitoneal masses which will harbor viable cancer and mature teratoma in 20-25% and 35-40%, respectively. Whereas the cure rate for those with mature teratoma only approaches 100%, it decreases significantly to 44% and 20% in the presence of viable cancer and teratoma with malignant transformation, respectively. Repeat RPLND is a challenging surgical procedure associated with higher rates of adjunctive surgical procedures with ipsilateral nephrectomy and vascular procedures being the most frequent adjunctive surgeries.

Repeat RPLND represents the last chance of cure for patients with in-field recurrences, and it can be performed with an acceptable morbidity. Repeat RPLND will result in a long-term survival of 67–75%; if patients present with in-field recurrences and elevated markers, systemic chemotherapy followed by PC-RPLND should be initiated. In patients with negative markers, immediate RPLND should be performed since most masses will harbor mature teratoma only.

Desperation PC-RPLND

The term "desperation RPLND" applies to patients with persistently elevated or increasing serum tumor markers after primary inductive chemotherapy or after salvage chemotherapy due to either intrinsic or extrinsic chemoresistance. PC-RPLND in this cohort of patients is associated with a higher frequency of adjunctive surgeries and a poorer outcome. Usually, surgery alone is felt to result in a low likelihood of cure due to widespread systemic disease. However, according to the data of various groups, the 5-year overall survival is 54-67%, so that surgery might be indicated in well-selected subset cohort of patients (Albers et al. 2000; Beck et al. 2005). In a recent series, increasing preoperative ß-hCG, elevated AFP, redo RPLND, and incomplete resection had been identified as negative risk factors associated with a poor survival. Despite elevated serum tumor markers, about 45-50% of all patients harbor mature teratoma or necrosis/fibrosis in the surgical specimen resulting in a high cure rate. Patients with elevated but declining serum tumor markers and patients who had received first-line chemotherapy only had the highest likelihood to demonstrate teratoma or necrosis in the resected specimen. On the other hand, patients with incomplete resection demonstrate a poor prognosis and most likely do not benefit from extensive surgery. It is of utmost importance to identify those patients with potentially complete resection of residual masses who might benefit most from immediate surgery.

Adjunctive Surgery in Patients Undergoing PC-RPLND

Additional surgical procedures of adjacent vascular or visceral structures might be necessary in up to 25% of the patients undergoing PC-RPLND (Table 2) in order to achieve complete resection of the residual masses (Heidenreich et al. 2017; Beck et al. 2001; Winter et al. 2012; Johnston et al. 2013). En bloc nephrectomy represents the most common type of adjunctive surgery for complete tumor clearance. Additional vascular procedures such as aortic replacement and resection of the inferior vena cava due to tumor infiltration will be necessary in about 1.5% and 10%, respectively.

Complications After PC-RPLND

Whereas the frequency of complications is low in patients undergoing primary nerve-sparing RPLND for clinical stage I NSGCT (Heidenreich et al. 2003), it increases significantly in PC-RPLND for large-volume residual disease. Although the frequency of associated complications has been decreased in recent series as compared to series of the 1990s, it still approaches 10% (Heidenreich et al. 2003; Mosharafa et al. 2004). The most common complications include minor complications such as wound infections, paralytic ileus, transient hyperamylasemia, and pneumonitis/atelectasis, whereas significant

Table 2 Adjunctive surgery during PC-RPLND in aconsecutive series of 152 patients

Type of adjunctive surgery	Frequency
Resection of v. cava inferior	4 (2.5%)
Replacement of v. cava inferior	3 (1.9%)
Thrombectomy of v. cava inferior	2 (1.3%)
Replacement of aorta	2 (1.3%)
Nephrectomy	6 (3.8%)
Ureteral resection	4 (2.5%)
Small bowel resection	6 (3.8%)
Resection of liver metastases	8 (5.0%)
Resection of retrocrural metastases	8 (5.0%)
Total	43 (27.2%)

T. 11

complications such as acute renal failure, chylous ascites, or obstructive ileus develop in less than 2% of the patients.

Consolidation Chemotherapy After Secondary Surgery

After resection of necrosis or teratoma, no further treatment is required. When viable undifferentiated tumor is found, the role of further consolidation chemotherapy is uncertain. A retrospective analysis demonstrated an improved progression-free survival with adjuvant chemotherapy, but failed to show an improvement in overall survival. Therefore a "waitand-watch" strategy may also be justified (Fizazi et al. 2001). Patients in the "good" prognosis group, according to the IGCCCG classification, with complete resection of residual masses and with <10% vital tumor cells in the resected specimens, have a favorable outcome even without adjuvant chemotherapy. If completely resected tumor presents >10% of viable cancer, or if completeness of the resection is in doubt, consolidation chemotherapy might be justified.

Summary

PC-RPLND represents a major part of the interdisciplinary management of advanced TGCT after systemic chemotherapy (Table 3). In patients with advanced seminomas, PC-RPLND is only indicated if FDG-PET scan performed 6–8 weeks after completion of chemotherapy demonstrates

	Indication
Advanced seminoma	Positive FDG-PET scan with biopsy-proven vital residual cancer which can be completely resected
	Late relapse
NSGCT*	Any residual mass >1 cm in diameter and normalized serum tumor markers
	Any residual mass >1 cm in diameter and plateauing serum tumor markers
	Residual masses <1 cm in diameter and mature teratoma in the primary orchiectomy specimen
	Marker negative in-field recurrence after prior RPLND
	Residual marker negative or plateauing markers after salvage chemotherapy
	Desperation RPLND in patients with chemoresistant and completely respectable masses

Table 3 Indications for PC-RPLND

*nonseminomatous germ cell tumors

positive findings. In advanced NSGCT. PC-RPLND should be performed in all patients with residual masses independent on size due to the high frequency of mature teratoma and viable cancer. In patients with left-sided primaries and/or low-volume disease, PC-RPLND can be performed within a modified template resection without compromising therapeutic efficacy. Complete resection of all residual masses will result in a long-term disease-free survival of 95%; in patients who undergo desperation surgery, long-term cure can be achieved in about 55%. PC-RPLND requires a complex surgical approach and should be performed in experienced, tertiary referral centers only.

References

- Albers P, Ganz A, Hannig E, Miersch WD, Müller SC. Salvage surgery of chemorefractory germ cell tumors with elevated markers. J Urol. 2000;164:381–4.
- Albers P, Weissbach L, Krege S, Kliesch S, Hartmann M, Heidenreich A, Walz P, Kuczyk M, Fimmers R, German Testicular Cancer Study Group. Prediction of necrosis after chemotherapy of advanced germ cell tumors: results of a prospective multicenter trial of the German Testicular Cancer Study Group. J Urol. 2004a;171:1835–8.
- Albers P, Höltl W, Heidenreich A, Aharinejad S. Thoracoabdominal resection of retrocrural residual tumors. Aktuelle Urol. 2004b;35:141–50.
- Albers P, Albrecht W, Algaba F, Bokemeyer C, Cohn-Cedermark G, Fizazi K, Horwich A, Laguna MP, Nicolai N, Oldenburg J, European Association of Urology. Guidelines on testicular cancer: 2015 update. Eur Urol. 2015;68(6):1054–68.
- Aprikian AG, Herr HW, Bajorin DF, Bosl GJ. Resection of postchemotherapy residual masses and limited retroperitoneal lymphadenectomy in patients with metastatic testicular nonseminomatous germ cell tumors. Cancer. 1994;74:1329–34.
- Becherer A, De Santis M, Karanikas G, Szabo M, Bokemeyer C, Dohmen BM, Pont J, Dudczak R, Dittrich C, Kletter K. FDG PET is superior to CT in the prediction of viable tumour in post-chemotherapy seminoma residuals. Eur J Radiol. 2005;54:284–8.
- Beck SD, Foster RS, Bihrle R, Koch MO, Wahle GR, Donohue JP. Aortic replacement during post-chemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection. J Urol. 2001;165:1517–20.
- Beck SD, Foster RS, Bihrle R, Einhorn LH, Donohue JP. Outcome analysis for patients with elevated serum tumor markers at postchemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23:6149–56.

- Beck SD, Foster RS, Bihrle R, Donohue JP, Einhorn LH. Is full bilateral retroperitoneal lymph node dissection always necessary for postchemotherapy residual tumor? Cancer. 2007;110:1235–40.
- Berglund R, Lyden S, Tsai E, et al. Nonseminomatous germ cell tumor after chemotherapy with residual mass invading the spine. Eur Urol. 2006;50:372–4.
- Besse B, Grunenwald D, Flechon A, et al. Nonseminomatous germ cell tumors: assessing the need for postchemotherapy contralateral pulmonary resection in patients with ipsilateral complete necrosis. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2009;137:448–52.
- Cespedes RD, Peretsman SJ. Retroperitoneal recurrences after retroperitoneal lymph node dissection for low-stage nonseminomatous germ cell tumors. Urology. 1999;54:548–52.
- Cho JS, Kaimakliotis HZ, Cary C, Masterson TA, Beck S, Foster R. Modified retroperitoneal lymph node dissection for post-chemotherapy residual tumour: a longterm update. BJU Int. 2017;120(1):104–8.
- Collins C, Eckert H. Seminoma of the testis with bone involvement: a report of three cases. Clin Radiol. 1985;36:467–8.
- Copson E, McKendrick J, Hennessey N, et al. Liver metastases in germ cell cancer: defining a role for surgery after chemotherapy. BJU Int. 2004;94:552–8.
- Daneshmand S, Albers P, Fosså SD, Heidenreich A, Kollmannsberger C, Krege S, Nichols C, Oldenburg J, Wood L. Contemporary management of postchemotherapy testis cancer. Eur Urol. 2012; 62(5):867–76.
- De Santis M, Becherer A, Bokemeyer C, et al. 2-18fluorodeoxy-D-glucose positron emission tomography is a reliable predictor for viable tumor in postchemotherapy seminoma: an update from the multicenter SEMPET trial. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22:1034–9.
- Eggener SE, Carver BS, Loeb S, Kondagunta GV, Bosl GJ, Sheinfeld J. Pathologic findings and clinical outcome of patients undergoing retroperitoneal lymph node dissection after multiple chemotherapy regimens for metastatic testicular germ cell tumors. Cancer. 2007; 109:528–35.
- Ehrlich Y, Yossepovitch O, Kedar D, Baniel J. Distribution of nodal metastases after chemotherapy in nonseminomatous testis cancer: a possible indication for limited dissection. BJU Int. 2006;97:1221–4.
- Ehrlich Y, Brames MJ, Beck SD, Foster RS, Einhorn LH. Long-term follow-up of cisplatin combination chemotherapy in patients with disseminated nonseminomatous germ cell tumors: is a postchemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection needed after complete remission? J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(4):531–6.
- Fizazi K, Tjulandin S, Salvioni R, et al. Viable malignant cells after primary chemotherapy for disseminated nonseminomatous germ cell tumors: prognostic factors and role of postsurgery chemotherapy results from an international study. J Clin Oncol. 2001;19:2647–57.
- Flechon A, Bompas E, Biron P, Droz JP. Management of post-chemotherapy residual masses in advanced seminoma. J Urol. 1979;168:1975–9.

- Fosså SD, Borge L, Aass N, Johannessen NB, Stenwig AE, Kaalhus O. The treatment of advanced metastatic seminoma: experience in 55 cases. J Clin Oncol. 1987; 5(7):1071–7.
- Friedman EL, Garnick MB, Stomper PC, Mauch PM, Harrington DP, Richie JP. Therapeutic guidelines and results in advanced seminoma. J Clin Oncol. 1985; 3:1325–32.
- Fujioka T, Nomura K, Okamoto T, Aoki H, Ohhori T, Kubo T. Retroperitoneal lymph node dissection for testicular tumors using the thoracoabdominal approach. Int Surg. 1993;78:154–8.
- Hahn T, Jacobson L, Einhorn L, et al. Hepatic resection of metastatic testicular carcinoma: a further update. Ann Surg Oncol. 1999;6:640–4.
- Heidenreich A, Albers P, Hartmann M, Kliesch S, Körhmann KU, Krege S, Lossin P, Weissbach L, German Testicular Cancer Study Group. Complications of primary nerve-sparing lymph node dissection for clinical stage I nonseminomatous germ cell tumors of the testis: experience of the German Testicular Cancer Study Group. J Urol. 2003;169:1710–4.
- Heidenreich A, Ohlmann C, Hegele A, Beyer J. Repeat retroperitoneal lymphadenectomy in advanced testicular cancer. Eur Urol. 2005;47:64–71.
- Heidenreich A, Pfister D, Witthuhn R, Thüer D, Albers P. Postchemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection in advanced testicular cancer: radical or modified template resection. Eur Urol. 2009;55(1):217–24.
- Heidenreich A, Haidl F, Paffenholz P, Pape C, Neumann U, Pfister D. Surgical management of complex residual masses following systemic chemotherapy for metastatic testicular germ cell tumours. Ann Oncol. 2017;28(2):362–7.
- Hendry WF, Norman AR, Dearnaley DP, Fisher C, Nicholls J, Huddart RA, Horwich A. Metastatic nonseminomatous germ cell tumors of the testis: results of elective and salvage surgery for patients with residual retroperitoneal masses. Cancer. 2002;94:1668–76.
- Herr HW. Does necrosis on frozen-section analysis of a mass after chemotherapy justify a limited retroperitoneal resection in patients with advanced testis cancer? Br J Urol. 1997;80:653–7.
- Herr HW, Sheinfeld J, Puc HS, Heelan R, Bajorin DF, Mencel P, Bosl GJ, Motzer RJ. Surgery for a postchemotherapy residual mass in seminoma. J Urol. 1997;157:860–2.
- Hitchins R, Philip P, Wignall B, et al. Bone disease in testicular and extragonadal germ cell tumours. Br J Cancer. 1988;58:793–6.
- Hofmockel G, Gruss A, Theiss M. Chemotherapy in advanced seminoma and the role of postcytostatic retroperitoneal lymph node dissection. Urol Int. 1996;57:38–42.
- Iida K, Naiki T, Kawai N, et al. Metastasectomy as optimal treatment for late relapsing solitary brain metastasis from testicular germ cell tumor: a case report. BMC Res Notes. 2014;7:865.
- Jacobsen N, Beck S, Jacobsen L, et al. Is retroperitoneal history predictive of liver histology at concurrent

postchemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection and hepatic resection. J Urol. 2010;184:949–53.

- Johnston P, Beck SD, Cheng L, Masterson TA, Bihrle R, Kesler K, Foster RS. Incidence, histology and management of intraluminal thrombus at post-chemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection. J Urol. 2013; 190(3):874–8.
- Kamat MR, Kulkarni JN, Tongoankar HB, Ravi R. Value of retroperitoneal lymph node dissection in advanced testicular seminoma. J Surg Oncol. 1992;51:65–7.
- Kollmannsberger C, Daneshmand S, So A, Chi KN, Murray N, Moore C, Hayes-Lattin B, Nichols C. Management of disseminated nonseminomatous germ cell tumors with risk-based chemotherapy followed by response-guided postchemotherapy surgery. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(4):537–42.
- Krege S, Beyer J, Souchon R, et al. European consensus conference on diagnosis and treatment of germ cell cancer: a report of the second meeting of the European Germ Cell Cancer Consensus Group (EGCCCG): part I. Eur Urol. 2008;53:478–96.
- McKiernan JM, Motzer RJ, Bajorin DF, Bacik J, Bosl GJ, Sheinfeld J. Reoperative retroperitoneal surgery for nonseminomatous germ cell tumor: clinical presentation, patterns of recurrence and outcome. Urology. 2003;62:732–6.
- Mosharafa AA, Foster RS, Leibovich CC, Bihrle R, Johnson C, Donohue JP. Is post-chemotherapy resection of seminomatous elements associated with higher acute morbidity? J Urol. 2003;169:2126–8.
- Mosharafa AA, Foster RS, Koch MO, Bihrle R, Donohue JP. Complications of post-chemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection for testis cancer. J Urol. 2004;171:1839–41.
- Oechsle K, Bokemeyer C. Treatment of brain metastases from germ cell tumors. Hematol Oncol Clin North Am. 2011;25:605–13.
- Oldenburg J, Fosså SD, Nuver J, Heidenreich A, Schmoll HJ, Bokemeyer C, Horwich A, Beyer J, Kataja V, ESMO Guidelines Working Group. Testicular seminoma and non-seminoma: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol. 2013;24(Suppl 6):vi125–32.
- Pfister D, Busch J, Winter C, Albers P, Schrader M, Dieckmann KP, Krege S, Schmelz H, Heidenreich A. Pathohistological findings in patients with nonseminomatous germ cell tumours who undergo postchemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection for small tumours. J Urol. 2011;185:e334, AUA Abstract # 830
- Pfister D, Porres D, Matveev V, Heidenreich A. Reduced morbidity in resection of residual tumors after chemotherapy for seminoma. Urologe A. 2015;54(10): 1402–6.
- Puc HS, Heelan R, Mazumdar M, Herr H, Sheinfeld JE, Vlasmis V, Bajorin DF, Bosl GJ, Mencel P, Motzer RJ. Management of residual mass in advanced seminoma: results and recommendations from the Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center. J Clin Oncol. 1996;14:454–60.

- Qvist HL, Fossa SD, Ous S, Hoie J, Stenwig AE, Giercksky KE. Post-chemotherapy tumor residuals in patients with advanced nonseminomatous testicular cancer. Is it necessary to resect all residual masses? J Urol. 1991;145:300–2.
- Rabbani F, Goldenberg SL, Gleave ME, Paterson RF, Murray N, Sullivan LD. Retroperitoneal lymphadenectomy for post-chemotherapy residual masses: is a modified dissection and resection of the residual mass sufficient? Br J Urol. 1998;81:295–300.
- Ravi R, Rao RR, Shanta V. Integrated approach to the management of patients with advanced germ cell tumors of the testis. J Surg Oncol. 1994;55(1):47–51.
- Rivoire M, Elias D, De Cian F, et al. Multimodality treatment of patients with liver metastases from germ cell tumours. Cancer. 2001;92:578–87.
- Schultz SM, Einhorn LH, Conces DJ, Williams SD, Loehrer PJ. Management of postchemotherapy residual mass in patients with advanced seminoma: Indiana University experience. J Clin Oncol. 1989;7:1497–503.
- Sexton WJ, Wood CG, Kim R, Pisters LL. Repeat retroperitoneal lymph node dissection for metastatic testis cancer. J Urol. 2003;169:1353–6.
- Skinner DG, Melamud A, Lieskovsky G. Complications of thoracoabdominal retroperitoneal lymph node dissection. J Urol. 1982;127:1107–10.
- Sonneveld DJ, Sleijfer DT, Koops HS, Keemers-Gels ME, Molenaar WM, Hoekstra HJ. Mature teratoma identified after postchemotherapy surgery in patients with disseminated nonseminomatous testicular germ cell

tumors: a plea for an aggressive surgical approach. Cancer. 1998;82:1343-51.

- Uygun K, Karagol H, Kocak Z, et al. Isolated bone metastasis in testicular germ cell tumors: a case report and review of the literature. Onkologie. 2006;29:93–5.
- Vallier C, Savoie PH, Delpero JR, Bladou F, Gravis G, Salem N, Rossi D, Walz J. External validation of the Heidenreich criteria for patient selection for unilateral or bilateral retroperitoneal lymph node dissection for post-chemotherapy residual masses of testicular cancer. World J Urol. 2014;32(6):1573–8.
- Waples MJ, Messing EM. Redo retroperitoneal lymphadenectomy for germ cell tumor. Urology. 1993;42:1–4.
- Winter C, Pfister D, Busch J, Bingöl C, Ranft U, Schrader M, Dieckmann KP, Heidenreich A, Albers P. Residual tumor size and IGCCCG risk classification predict additional vascular procedures in patients with germ cell tumors and residual tumor resection: a multicenter analysis of the German Testicular Cancer Study Group. Eur Urol. 2012;61(2):403–9.
- Woldu SL, Matulay JT, Clinton TN, Singla N, Krabbe LM, Hutchinson RC, Sagalowsky A, Lotan Y, Margulis V, Bagrodia A. Impact of hospital case volume on testicular cancer outcomes and practice patterns. Urol Oncol. 2018;36(14):e7–15.
- Wood DP, Herr HW, Heller G, Vlamis V, Sogani PC, Motzer RJ, Fair WR, Bosl GJ. Distribution of retroperitoneal metastases after chemotherapy in patients with nonseminomatous germ cell tumors. J Urol. 1992;148: 1812–6.



51

Follow-Up for Testicular Cancer

Christian G. Ruf

Contents

Introduction	724
Anamnesis	725
Clinical Examination	725
Imaging	725
Ultrasound	725
Chest X-Ray	726
CT Scan	726
MRI	726
Bone Scan	726
Other Investigations	726
Tumor Marker, Hormones, and Blood Tests	726
Schedules	727
Group 1	728
Group 2	729
Groups 3A and 3B	729
Conclusion	731
References	731

Abstract

There are some specifics in testis cancer patients compared to other tumor entities. The excellent cure rates, even in advanced tumor disease, the young age, and the broad-spectrum of treatment options including reduction in treatment intensity lead to a long life

Therefore, anamnesis, clinical examination, different imaging procedures, and blood test should be done. Follow-up schedules are adapted to histology, clinical stage, and

C. G. Ruf (🖂)

Department of Urology, Federal Armed Forces Hospital, Ulm, Germany e-mail: christianruf@bundeswehr.org

expectancy with different rates of tumor relapse and side effects. Follow-up in testis cancer is worthwhile; cure rates are high even in relapsed disease. Follow-up should be frequent enough to detect relapse and side effects early enough to treat it and seldom enough to be feasible and not to harm patients, e.g., by exposure against ionizing radiation.

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), Urologic Oncology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_11
treatment modalities. Additionally, personalization of follow-up for some patients is essential, especially due to the broad-spectrum of side effect. In the vast majority of testicular cancer patients, a follow-up for 5–10 years and above is needful.

Introduction

Follow-up in cancer patients is indicated if there is an early detection of tumor relapse or side effects, and therefore an early treatment leads to better cure rates, helps to reduce treatmentassociated side effects, or improves quality of life. This is especially true for testicular cancer patients. Excellent cure rates in testicular cancer patients are the results of multiparametric therapeutic approach, including active surveillance and follow-up.

Within the last decades, treatment intensity is continuously declining in almost all clinical stages. In the most common non-metastasized clinical stage I disease, active surveillance is now the treatment of choice for most of the patients. Especially in those patients, a frequent follow-up is essential to detect and treat metastatic progress in early stages.

Follow-up schedules should be frequent enough to detect tumor relapse as early as possible and rare enough to be feasible and to not harm patients by side effects, e.g., due to ionizing radiation in CT scans. Imaging procedures are therefore adapted to location and rates of tumor relapse.

Tumor relapse mostly occurs within the first 1–2 years after initial treatment. Frequency, location, and time point of tumor relapse depend on histology, clinical stage, and treatment of the patients, resulting in different follow-up schedules for different patients. There are some fix parts in follow-up program like anamnesis, clinical examination, and measuring of tumor markers, which should be done by every follow-up visit in every tumor stage. But there are also variable parts especially technique and frequency of imaging, depending on tumor stage and treatment.

Follow-up should not only detect tumor relapse but also long-term side effects of tumor therapy, typically occurring years or decades after treatment.

Side effects of tumor treatment include a broadspectrum of diseases like treatment-associated second malignancies, metabolic syndrome, cardiovascular diseases, neurological impairment including persistent neuropathies, ototoxicity and tinnitus, renal impairment, and andrological aspects (Travis et al. 2010; Abouassaly et al. 2011; Gilligan 2011).

In over 40,576 long-term survivors, Travis et al. (2005, 2010) found 2285 secondary solid tumors after an observation period of at least 10 years. Frequency and location of secondary tumor are depending on the therapy and organ. The relative risk was 1.5–4. The diagnosis of hematologic neoplasm after radiotherapy or chemotherapy (Travis et al. 1997) succeeds in determining adequate laboratory parameters. The relative risk ranges between 3.5 and 4.5 (Fosså 2004; Richiardi et al. 2007). Solid and hematologic secondary malignancies – especially after etoposide-based chemotherapy – can be detected during follow-up (Richiardi et al. 2007).

A metachronous testicular tumor must also be expected in about 5% if primarily a GCNIS of the contralateral testis was not excluded by a biopsy or treated (Dieckmann et al. 2003).

Also psychological problems and fatigue frequently occur during follow-up (Travis et al. 2010; Fosså 2004). Incidence and frequency of side effects often depend on the intensity and modality of treatment. Due to the broad-spectrum and relatively rare incidence of particular side effects, it is impossible to screen every patient on every possible side effect. Therefore, anamnesis and clinical investigation can give a hint for side effects, often resulting in the consultation of a specialist, underlining the importance of a structured anamnesis and clinical investigation in follow-up visits.

During the course of follow-up, the focus of investigations changes from detection of tumor relapse to detection and treatment of side effects. Duration of follow-up is still under debate. While tumor relapse after 5 years is rare, long-term side effects like second malignancies typically occur after more than 10 years. The following are thoughts and facts about follow-up in testis cancer patients:

- Follow-up should detect relapse, contralateral tumor, and side effects as early as possible.
- Most of the relapses occur within the first 2 years.
- Late relapses and contralateral tumors can occur after 10 and more years (Dieckmann et al. 2005, 2013).
- Risk for and location of relapse depend on tumor histology, stage, and treatment.
- About 50% of the contralateral tumors occur within the first 5 years.
- Long-term toxicity can occur after 10 and more years (e.g., treatment-associated second malignancies).
- Incidence and type of long-term toxicity depend on treatment.
- Long-term toxicity can be influenced by lifestyle behavior.
- Psychological side effects and fatigue should be asked for during follow-up.
- CT scans of the chest provide the best radiological information with a higher radiation exposure compared to chest X-ray.
- Follow-up schedule should be individualized for the patient concerning frequency, duration, and imaging procedures, depending on histology, clinical stage, coexisting disease, and treatment.

All standard follow-up recommendations and schedules are for standard situations and good prognosis patients only and require complete remission after therapy. All patients in intermediate and especially poor prognosis group, incomplete response, or unusual situations require individualized follow-up in experienced centers.

Anamnesis

Anamnesis should be a part of every follow-up visit. A well-performed structured targeted anamnesis has the potency to detect and treat tumor relapse as well as side effects at an early stage.

Anamnesis should ask for any relevant changes in physical and mental health since the last presentation.

Especially newly diagnosed disease and medication should be asked for.

Questions concerning pain, especially flank, bone, and back pain as well as abdominal pain, cough and expectoration, difficulty in breathing and shortness of breath, difficulties in urination and defecation, neurological abnormalities, breast swelling, any changes on the body including body weight and also noticeable fatigue, depression, and potency problems as well as prograde ejaculation should be asked (Jewett et al. 2003; Haugnes et al. 2012).

Clinical Examination

Clinical examination should initially focus on tumor relapse detection including palpation of contralateral testis, the mamae, relevant lymph node regions (groin, axilla, neck, and supraclavicular region), as well as the palpation of the abdomen and flanks. The lungs should be auscultated. A glance at the legs reveals unusual swelling.

To evaluate the risk of cardiovascular longterm side effects, blood pressure and body mass index should be measured on every visit (Krege et al. 2008).

Imaging

Ultrasound

Ultrasound of the remaining testicle must be done with high resolution, at least 7.5 MHz transducers to detect contralateral testicular tumors especially in not biopsied younger patients (<30 years) and small testicular volume (<12 ml) or untreated GCNIS.

For all follow-up visits without CT scan/MRI, ultrasound for the retroperitoneum, liver, and kidneys should be done. Devices with color Doppler are helpful for distinguishing areas of tissue with reduced perfusion and tumor tissue with high vascular contents or identifying or delimiting large blood vessels in the retroperitoneum.

Chest X-Ray

Although chest X-ray is a standard diagnostic procedure in all guidelines, there is very limited evidence concerning its diagnostic accuracy alone (De La Pena et al. 2017). Pulmonary and mediastinal metastasis can occur in all tumor stages. In non-seminoma, there is a chance of pulmonary metastasis without retroperitoneal metastasis, which is unlikely for pure seminoma.

CT Scan

A standard method for the examination of retroperitoneal space, abdomen, mediastinum, lungs, and if necessary the pelvis and neck is spiral computer tomography with 5 mm slice distance, while magnetic resonance imaging is the superior method in the skull (Bokemeyer et al. 1997; Sohaib et al. 2009). CT scan is widely used, and there is a high level of experience also in radiologists.

Especially in patients with progress/relapse and negative tumor markers, CT scan is the diagnostic tool with the highest detection rate. Due to the disadvantages of CT scans like the exposure to ionizing radiation with its possible side effect in young men, the number of CT scans should be reduced to a minimum. Alternatives like ultrasound of the abdomen or MRI scan often show limited diagnostic accuracy or availability. Whenever possible, alternative imaging procedures should be taken into account.

MRI

The advantages of MRI of the abdomen, compared to the standard CT scan, are the lack of ionizing radiation, a contrast media with less side effects, and a more detailed imaging, especially in slim patients. Negative aspects of abdomen MRIs are the longer scanning time with physiological bowl movement resulting in artifacts, less availability, less experience in radiologists compared to abdomen CT scans, and higher costs.

There is little evidence concerning the routine use of abdomen MRIs instead of CT scans, and results from prospective randomized trials are still pending, but there is one study showing comparable results for MRI and CT imaging of the abdomen (Sohaib et al. 2009).

Abdomen MRI instead of CT scan seems to be feasible in experienced hands.

Bone Scan

Bone scan is rarely indicated in cases of suspicion or exclusion of bone metastases (Oechsle et al. 2012) or occasionally during follow-up in successfully treated but still visible bone alterations.

Other Investigations

Other investigations like audiogram, cotransfer factor diffusion measurement, exercise ECG, or renal clearance are not used routinely but may be required during follow-up, if late toxicity is suspected (Travis et al. 2010; Abouassaly et al. 2011; Cost et al. 2012).

Tumor Marker, Hormones, and Blood Tests

Tumor markers play a central role in recurrence recognition: AFP, β -HCG, and LDH.

Due to a low specificity with a high number of false-positive results, PLAP is not used as a tumor marker for germ-cell tumors anymore.

New microRNA markers like miRNA 371 are showing a high sensitivity and specificity in diagnosis and treatment monitoring in germ cell tumors. Final results are pending, especially for the role of miRNA 371 in follow-up, but the results assume that the use of miRNA 371 as a

new tumor marker in germ-cell tumors for routine use is very likely. (Dieckmann et al. 2017).

 β -HCG is the leading marker in seminoma, but it is only increased in about 10–50% of all seminomas, depending on the stage (Gerl et al. 2003). AFP is exclusively attributed to non-seminomas.

The LDH is a nonspecific tumor marker where a significant elevation may indicate advanced tumor disease. These three tumor markers are considered as prognostic factors (IGCCCG 1997; EAU 2018).

Andrological diseases like hypogonadism and infertility can occur because of the tumor or tumor treatment, also with late onset during follow-up. Therefore, the level of hormone FSH as an expression of spermatogenesis disorder and LH and testosterone as signs of hypogonadism should be monitored at least every year (Spermon et al. 2003; Nord et al. 2003; Haugnes et al. 2012). Other hormones like estradiol, prolactin, thyroid gland hormones, and others should additionally be measured if needed.

To detect side effects like renal impairment or reduce risk factors for long-term side effects like elevated cholesterin and cardiovascular disease like kidney and liver function, electrolytes and fats should be determined in the blood. Nonstandard values may imply or indicate a risk of organic complications such as cardiovascular disease due to increased blood lipids and increased creatinine or hypomagnesemia associated with impaired renal function (Haugnes et al. 2012).

Additionally, a hematuria as a hint for bladder cancer or renal failure should be excluded, especially after radiotherapy.

Schedules

The follow-up duration and the intervals are directed according to the risk of recurrence and the most vulnerable period.

The highest number of follow-up examinations per year is within the first 2 years, as the risk of relapse is the highest at that time. Within 2–5 years, the number of visits decreases. After 5 years, the likelihood of recurrence of the firsttime tumor should not be greater than the occurrence of a new disease in the healthy population (Gerl et al. 1995).

The conditional risk of tumor relapse describes a dynamic change in relapse rates for primarily non-metastasized tumors depending on the time point after orchidectomy. High-risk non-seminoma of pure embryonal cell carcinoma, for example, is showing relapses in up to 50%. These relapses typically occur within the first 6 months. After 18 months of inconspicuous follow-up, the relative risk for relapse is higher in low-risk than in high-risk non-seminoma. This has to be taken into account in creating the follow-up schedule (Nayan et al. 2017).

In about 2–2.5% of cases, recurrence may occur later than after 5 years (Oldenburg et al. 2006; Buchler et al. 2011), and late relapses develop without preference from all primary stages (Dieckmann et al. 2005). If chemotherapy has been given initially, late relapses have a poor prognosis. Affected patients will have the best chance of survival if these recurrences are discovered at a time when curative therapy, usually in the form of surgery, is still possible (Flechon et al. 2005). The follow-up visits should therefore be offered once a year after 5 years for at least another 5 years, also to detect long-term toxicity. However, long-term effects are known and especially secondary malignancies occurr more than 10 years after therapy. Hence, experts advocated a lifelong one-time follow-up study for all patients who underwent chemotherapy or radiotherapy that could be combined with preventive urological checkups.

There is weak but increasing evidence in follow-up of testicular cancer patients (Cathomas et al. 2011; Souchon et al. 2011; Hartmann et al. 2011) resulting in evidence-based follow-up recommendation. Most of the actual guidelines are dividing patients into three groups with four corresponding follow-up recommendations (EAU 2018; Albers et al. 2014). For this purpose, a distinction is made between patients who have had local therapy in the retroperitoneal area or not (groups 1 and 2) and who are actively monitored in stage I (groups 3A and 3B). This results in three follow-up groups.

			Recurrence	After	Target	
Histology	Stage	Therapy	rate (%)	>2 years (%)	region	References
Seminoma	I	Surveillance	3–31	46	Abdomen	Warde et al. (2002), Tandstad et al. (2011, 2016), Aparicio et al. (2011), and Dieckmann et al. (2016)
Seminoma	I	Carboplatin	1.5-6.5	1	Abdomen, lungs	Oliver et al. (2011), Aparicio et al. (2011), Tandstad et al. (2016), and Dieckmann et al. (2016)
Seminoma	I	20 Gy	2.5-4	1	Caudal field margin, lung	Classen et al. (2003), De Felice et al. (2016), and Dieckmann et al. (2016)
Seminoma	IIA/B	30/36 Gy	5–15	2	Lung	Classen et al. (2003, 2010)
Seminoma	IIC–III g.p.	$3 \times PEB/4 \times EP$	10	1	Abdomen, lungs	De Wit et al. (2001)
Nonseminoma	I low risk	Surveillance	10–15	2	Abdomen, lungs	Albers et al. (2008) and Tandstad et al. (2009)
Nonseminoma	I	RLA	8–10	2	Lung	Albers et al. (2008)
Nonseminoma	I "high risk"	$2 \times \text{PEB}$	0-2	1	Abdomen, lungs	Oliver et al. (2004) and Tandstad et al. (2009)
Nonseminoma	IIA–III "good prognosis"	$3 \times PEB/4 \times EP$	10	1	Abdomen, lungs	De Wit et al. (2001)

 Table 1
 Recurrence rate, target region, and duration to relapse by primary histology, clinical stage, and treatment modality

Table 1 gives an overview over relapse rate and location depending on histology, clinical, stage, and treatment.

In metastatic germ-cell tumors, the recommendations in Group 1 and 2 apply only to patients of the good prognosis group according to the classification of the International Germ Cell Cancer Collaborative Group (IGCCCG) (IGCCCG 1997). In addition, the patients must be in complete remission, including resection of all remaining tumors in non-seminomatous tumors and a negative PET-CT in case of residual findings >3 cm in seminoma.

For all other patients, an individualized followup schedule in experienced centers is required.

Group 1

Group 1 includes all patients who receive local therapy in the retroperitoneum following adjuvant radiotherapy for stage I seminoma, curative

Year	1	2	3	4	5	≥ 6
Follow-up rhythms (annual number of appointments)	4	4	2	2	2	1
CT abdomen (month)	12	24	-	-	-	-
Ultrasound abdomen (month)	6	18	36	48	60	-
Ultrasound testicle	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year
Chest X-ray (month)	6 + 12	18 + 24	36	48	60	-
Clinical examination RR/BMI/marker	4	4	2	2	2	1
Extended laboratory hormones/lipids	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year

 Table 2 Follow-up schedule for patients with local retroperitoneal treatment (Group 1)

Includes CT pelvis at seminom stage I after radiotherapy. In nonseminomatous GCT with initial supradiaphragmatic maninfestation (stage III) instead of chest X-ray, CT thorax; Month 6, 12, and 24

radiotherapy for stage IIA and IIB seminoma, and patients with metastatic non-seminoma and postchemotherapy residual tumor resection. There is a low recurrence probability in the retroperitoneum resulting in only two CTs of the abdomen during follow-up (Table 2).

There are two exceptions in this group: stage I seminoma with adjuvant radiotherapy without dog leg technique receives an additional CT scan of the pelvis. In patients with initial supradiaphragmal metastatic non-seminoma, conventional chest X-ray is replaced by CT scans of the chest at 6, 12, and 24 months. The follow-up should be carried out for at least 5 years.

Group 2

Recommendations for Group 2 apply to all patients who have not received local therapy in the retroperitoneum. This includes all patients with seminoma or non-seminoma who have received systemic chemotherapy. Recurrence rates are also low in this group, especially in the first 2 years. Due to the more frequent relapse location in the retroperitoneum, additional abdominal CT is recommended at 6 months (Table 3). Excluded are patients with non-seminoma or stage I seminoma after chemotherapy with a very low risk of recurrence. In the case of supradiaphragmatic metastases, initial thorax CT scan is recommended after 6, 12, and 24 months instead of conventional chest X-ray. Follow-up should be carried out for at least 5 years.

Groups 3A and 3B

Clinical stage I patients under active surveillance undergo the schedules of Groups 3A and B. A distinction must be made between seminoma (Group 3A) and non-seminoma (Group 3B) due to the differences in timing and localization of recurrence. The recommendations for Group 3B apply for non-seminoma in the low-risk group (no lymphovascular invasion) only. In active surveillance, imaging is of special importance as in 20-25% of the recurrences tumor markers are unremarkable in non-seminoma. A large randomized phase III study (Rustin et al. 2007) provides information on the frequency of imaging in this situation: two CT scans at 3 and 12 months are preferable to more intense five CT imagings. It is important to note, however, that the other controls (hospital, tumor markers, and conventional chest X-ray) have to be monitored in the first 2 years as done in this study. There is an ongoing debate whether or not CT scans should be performed at the end of year 3 and 5. The following schedules include the minimum of CT scans which can be supplemented by addition CT scans of the abdomen after 36 and even 60 months (Table 4).

Group 3A

The extent of imaging in active surveillance patients is controversial. Recurrence rates in literature vary from 3% to 30% (Warde et al. 2002; Tandstad et al. 2016; Dieckmann et al. 2016), and the importance of particular clinical risk factors is still under debate (Zengerling et al. 2017). Currently, a randomized study (MRC study: TRISST)

	-					
Year	1	2	3	4	5	≥ 6
Follow-up rhythms (annual number of appointments)	4	4	2	2	2	1
CT abdomen (month)	^a 6 + 12	24	-	-	-	-
Ultrasound abdomen (month)	^a 6	18	36	48	60	-
Ultrasound testicle	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year
Chest X-ray (month)	6 + 12	18 + 24	36	48	60	-
Clinical examination RR/BMI/marker	4	4	2	2	2	1
Extended laboratory hormones/lipids	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year

Table 3 Follow-up schedule for patients without local retroperitoneal treatment (Group 2)

^aNo CT at month 6 for seminoma and nonseminoma clinical stage I after chemo, but ultrasound abdomen. In nonseminomatous KZT with initial supradiaphragmatic infestation (stage III) instead of chest X-ray, CT thorax; Month 6, 12, and 24

Table 4 Follow-up schedule for patients with clinical stage I seminoma (Group 3A) and nonseminoma (Group 3B) undergoing active surveillance

Vaan	1	2	2	4	5	1
Teal	1	2	3	4	5	≥0
Follow up schedule group 3A (seminoma s	tage I active su	ırveillance)				
Follow-up rhythms (annual number of	4	4	2	2	2	1
appointments)						
CT abdomen (month)	6 + 12	18 + 24	36	-	60	-
Ultrasound abdomen (month)	3 + 9	15 + 21	30 + 36	48	60	-
Ultrasound testicle	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year
Chest X-ray (month)	6 + 12	18 + 24	36	48	60	-
Clinical examination RR/BMI/marker	4	4	2	2	2	1
Extended laboratory hormones/lipids	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year
Follow up schedule group 3B (nonseminon	na stage I activ	ve surveillance))			
Follow-up rhythms (annual number of	6	6	4	2	2	1
appointments)						
CT abdomen (month)	4 + 12	24	-	-	-	-
Ultrasound abdomen (month)	-	24	36	48	60	-
Ultrasound testicle	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year
Chest X-ray (month)	Every	Every	30 + 36	48	60	_
• • • /	2 month	2 month				
Clinical examination RR/BMI/marker	6	6	4	2	2	1
Extended laboratory hormones/lipids	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year	1x/year

[NCT00589537] is performed to compare the necessity of CT scans versus three CT scans and their benefit in relapse detection compared to MRI (seven vs. three MRIs). Until these results are available, a total of four CT scans are recommended in the first 2 years.

As the incidence of late relapses for stage I seminoma seems to be increased, an additional CT scan of the abdomen should be done after 36 and 60 months.

Afterward, the CT should be replaced with ultrasound examinations to maintain the

frequency of imaging while minimizing radiation exposure, assuming acceptable modality. Under certain conditions, the CT scan can be replaced by MRI during follow-up.

Group 3B

In non-seminoma, the risk of recurrence depends very much on lymphovascular invasion in primary tumor. For stage I low-risk tumors, the risk of recurrence is only 14–22%, whereas recurrence rate in high-risk tumors is as high as 40–50% (Albers et al. 2003). In stage I non-seminoma, the conditional risk of tumor relapse leads to a crossover from high-risk to low-risk stages during follow-up (see above).

Under certain conditions, the CT scan can be replaced by MRI during follow-up.

Conclusion

Follow-up in testicular cancer patients is an essential part of patients' treatment. Especially in decreased treatment, intensity relapse rates might increase, and relapse therapy should start as early as possible. In long-term follow-up disease and treatment, related health impairment and side effects should be diagnosed and treated. There is low but increasing evidence for follow-up schedules and modalities resulting in follow-up recommendations for non-metastasized and metastasized patients in good prognosis group. In patients with intermediate and poor prognosis, according to the IGCCCG, the follow-up has to be adjusted individually and should be carried out by experts, interdisciplinary whenever possible. In order to record the long-term effects of the therapies in addition to recurrences and secondary tumors, the follow-up period should be extended to a minimum of 10 years, at least for chemotherapy-treated or irradiated patients. The frequency and use of diagnostic procedures especially for CT scan has been significantly reduced within the last years to minimize exposure to ionizing radiation.

Despite all standardization, only careful and if needed individualized follow-up can achieve the desired success in curing testicular cancer patients.

References

- Abouassaly R, Fosså SD, Giwercman A, Kollmannsberger C, Motzer RJ, Schmoll HJ, Sternberg CN. Sequelae of treatment in long-term survivors of testis cancer. Eur Urol. 2011;60:516–26.
- Albers P, Siener R, Kliesch S, Weissbach L, Krege S, Sparwasser C, Schulze H, Heidenreich A, de Riese W, Loy V, Bierhoff E, Wittekind C, Fimmers R, Hartmann M, German Testicular Cancer Study Group.

Risk factors for relapse in clinical stage I nonseminomatous testicular germ cell tumors: results of the German Testicular Cancer Study Group Trial. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21(8):1505–12.

- Albers P, Siener R, Krege S, Schmelz HU, Dieckmann KP, Heidenreich A, Kwasny P, Pechoel M, Lehmann J, Kliesch S, Köhrmann KU, Fimmers R, Wessbach L, Loy V, Wittekind C, Hartmann M. Randomized phase III trial comparing retroperitoneal lymph node dissection with one course of bleomycin and etoposide plus cisplatin chemotherapy in the adjuvant treatment of stage I nonseminomatous testicular germ cell tumors: AUO trial AH 01/94 by the German Testicular Cancer Study Group. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26(18):2966–72.
- Albers P, et al. Maligne Hodentumoren. In: Rübben H, editor. Uroonkologie. Berlin/Heidelberg: Springer; 2014.
- Aparicio J, Maroto P, del Muro XG, Gumà J, Sánchez-Muñoz A, Margelí M, Doménech M, Bastús R, Fernández A, López-Brea M, Terrassa J, Meana A, del Prado PM, Sastre J, Satrústegui JJ, Gironés R, Robert L, Germà JR. Risk-adapted treatment in clinical stage I testicular seminoma: the third Spanish Germ Cell Cancer Group study. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(35): 4677–81. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2011.36.0503.
- Bokemeyer C, Nowak P, Haupt A, Metzner B, Köhne H, Hartmann JT, Kanz L, Schmoll HJ. Treatment of brain metastasis in patients with testicular cancer. J Clin Oncol. 1997;15:1449–54.
- Buchler T, Kubankova P, Boublikova L, et al. Detection of second malignancies during long-term follow-up of testicular cancer survivors. Cancer. 2011;117(18): 4212–8.
- Cathomas R, Hartmann M, Krege S, Souchon R, Lorch A, Mayer F, De Santis M, Gillessen S. Interdisciplinary evidence-based recommendations for the follow-up of testicular germ cell cancer patients. Onkologie. 2011;34:59–64.
- Classen J, Schmidberger H, Meisner C, Souchon R, Sautter-Bihl ML, Sauer R, Weinknecht S, Köhrmann U, Bamberger M. Radiotherapy for stage IIA/B testicular seminoma: final report of a prospective multicenter clinical trial. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21(6):1101–6.
- Classen J, Souchon R, Hehr T, Hartmann M, Hartmann JT, Bamberg M. Posttreatment surveillance after paraaortic radiotherapy for stage I seminoma: a systematic analysis. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2010;136(2):227–32.
- Cost NG, Adibi M, Lubahn JD, Romman A, Raj GV, Sagalowski AI, Margulis V. Effect of testicular germ cell tumor therapy on renal function. Urology. 2012; 80(3):641–8.
- De Felice F, Musio D, Gravina GL, Marampon F, Tombolini V. Adjuvant radiation therapy in stage I seminoma: 20 years of oncologic results. Oncotarget. 2016;7(48):80077–82. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncota rget.11374.
- De La Pena H, Sharma A, Glicksman C, Joseph J, Subesinghe M, Traill Z, Verrill C, Sullivan M,

Redgwell J, Bataillard E, Pintus E, Dallas N, Gogbashian A, Tuthill M, Protheroe A, Hall M. No longer any role for routine follow-up chest X-rays in men with stage I germ cell cancer. Eur J Cancer. 2017;84:354–9.

- De Wit R, Roberts JT, Wilkinson PM, de Mulder PH, Mead GM, Fosså SD, Cook P, de Prijck L, Stenning S, Collette L. Equivalence of three or four cycles of bleomycin, etoposide, and cisplatin chemotherapy and of a 3- or 5-day schedule in good-prognosis germ cell cancer: a randomized study of the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer Genitourinary Tract Cancer Cooperative Group and the Medical Research Council. J Clin Oncol. 2001; 19(6):1629–40.
- Dieckmann KP, Classen J, Loy V. Diagnosis and management of testicular intraepithelial neoplasia (carcinoma in situ) – surgical aspects. APMIS. 2003;111(1):64–8.
- Dieckmann KP, Albers P, Classen J, De Wit M, Pichlmeier U, Rick O, Müllerleile U, Kuczyk M. Late relapse of testicular germ cell neoplasms: a descriptive analysis of 122 cases. J Urol. 2005;173(3):824–9.
- Dieckmann KP, Anheuser P, Sattler F, Von Kügelgen T, Matthies C, Ruf C. Sequential bilateral testicular tumours presenting with intervals of 20 years and more. BMC Urol. 2013;13:71. https://doi.org/10.1186/ 1471-2490-13-71.
- Dieckmann KP, Dralle-Filiz I, Matthies C, Heinzelbecker J, Bedke J, Ellinger J, Anheuser P, Souchon R, Pichlmeier U, German Testicular Cancer Study Group. Testicular seminoma clinical stage 1: treatment outcome on a routine care level. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2016;142(7):1599–607. https://doi. org/10.1007/s00432-016-2162-z.
- Dieckmann KP, Radtke A, Spiekermann M, Balks T, Matthies C, Becker P, Ruf C, Oing C, Oechsle K, Bokemeyer C, Hammel J, Melchior S, Wosniok W, Belge G. Serum levels of microRNA miR-371a-3p: a sensitive and specific new biomarker for germ cell tumours. Eur Urol. 2017;71(2):213–20. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.eururo.2016.07.029.
- EAU Guidelines on Testicular cancer (2018) Presented at the EAU Annual Congress Copenhagen 2018. ISBN 978-94-92671-01-1.
- Flechon A, Culine S, Theodore C, Droz J-P. Pattern of relapse after first line treatment of advanced stage germ-cell tumors. Eur Urol. 2005;48:957–64.
- Fosså SD. Long-term sequelae after cancer therapy survivorship after treatment for testicular cancer. Acta Oncol. 2004;43:134–41.
- Gerl A, Clemm C, Schmeller N, Hartenstein R, Lamerz R, Willmanns W. Prognosis after salvage treatment for unselected male patients with germ cell tumours. Br J Cancer. 1995;72:1026–32.
- Gerl A, Barba M, Weiss M, Liedl B, Zimmermann F, Clemm C. Hodentumoren. Manual Urogenitale Tumoren. Tumorzentrum München u. Zuckschwerdt, München (article in german). 2003.

- Gilligan T. Testicular cancer survivorship. Hematol Oncol Clin North Am. 2011;25:627–39.
- Hartmann M, Krege S, Souchon R, De Santis M, Gillessen S, Cathomas R. Nachsorge von Hodentumoren. Interdisziplinäre evidenzbasierte Empfehlungen. Urologe. 2011;50:830–5.
- Haugnes HS, Bosl GJ, Boer H, Gietema JA, Brydoy M, Oldenburg J, Dahl AA, Bremnes RM, Fosså SD. -Long-term and late effects of germ cell testicular cancer treatment and implications for follow-up. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30:3752–63.
- International Germ Cell Cancer Collaborative Group (IGCCCG). The International Germ Cell Consensus Classification: a prognostic factor-based staging system for metastatic germ cell cancer. J Clin Oncol. 1997; 15:594–603.
- Jewett MAS, Grabowski A, McKiernan J. Management of recurrence and follow-up for cancer. Urol Clin N Am. 2003;30:819–30.
- Krege S, Beyer J, Souchon R, Albers P, Albrecht E, et al. European consensus conference on diagnosis and treatment of germ cell cancer: a report of the second meeting of the European Germ Cell Cancer Consensus Group (EGCCCG). Part I and II. Eur Urol. 2008;53:478–513.
- Nayan M, Jewett MA, Hosni A, Anson-Cartwright L, Bedard PL, Moore M, Hansen AR, Chung P, Warde P, Sweet J, O'Malley M, Atenafu EG, Hamilton RJ. Conditional risk of relapse in surveillance for clinical stage I testicular cancer. Eur Urol. 2017;71(1):120–7.
- Nord C, Bjoro T, Ellingsen D, et al. Gonadal hormones in long-term survivors 10 years after treatment for unilateral testicular cancer. Eur Urol. 2003;44:322–8.
- Oechsle K, Bokemeyer C, Kollmannsberger C, Mayer F, Berger LA, Oing C, Honecher F. Bone metastases in germ cell tumor patients. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2012;138(6):947–52.
- Oldenburg J, Martin J, Fosså SD. Late relapse of germ cell malignancies: incidence, management and prognosis. J Clin Oncol. 2006;24:5508–11.
- Oliver RTD, Ong J, Shamash J, Ravi R, Nagund V, Harper P, Ostrowski MJ, Sizer B, Levay MJ, Robinson A, Neal DE, Williams M. Long-term follow-up of Anglian Germ Cell Cancer Group: surveillance versus patients with stage I nonseminoma treated with adjuvant chemotherapy. Urology. 2004; 63(3):556–61.
- Oliver RT, Mead GM, Rustin GJ, Joffe JK, Aass N, Coleman R, Gabe R, Pollock P, Stenning SP. Randomized trial of carboplatin versus radiotherapy for stage I seminoma: mature results on relapse and contralateral testis cancer rates in MRC TE19/EORTC 30982 study (ISRCTN27163214). J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(8):957–62. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.200 9.26.4655.
- Richiardi L, Scelo G, Bofetta B, et al. Second malignancies among survivors of germ-cell testicular cancer: a pooled analysis between 13 cancer registries. Int J Cancer. 2007;120:623–31.

- Rustin GJ, Mead GM, Sally P, et al. Randomized trial of two or five computed tomography scans in the surveillance of patients with stage I nonseminomatous germ cell tumors of the testis: Medical Research Council Trial TE08, ISRCTN56475197 – the National Cancer Research Institute Testis Cancer Clinical Studies Group. J Clin Oncol. 2007;10:1310–5.
- Sohaib SA, Koh DM, Barbachano Y, Parikh J, Husband JE, Dearnaley DP, Horwich A, Huddart R. Prospective assessment of MRI for imaging retroperitoneal metastases from testicular germ cell tumours. Clin Radiol. 2009;64:362–7.
- Souchon R, Hartmann M, Krege S, Lorch A, Mayer F, De Santis M, Gillessen S, Beyer J, Cathomas R. Interdisciplinary evidence-based recommendations for the follow-up of early stage seminomatous testicular germ cell cancer patients. Strahlenther Onkol. 2011; 187:158–66.
- Spermon JR, Kiemeney LA, Meulemann EJ, Ramos L, Wetzels AM, Witjes JA. Fertility in men with testicular germ cell tumors. Fertil Steril. 2003;79(Suppl 3):1543–9.
- Tandstad T, Dahl O, Cohn-Cedermark G, Cavallin-Stahl E, Stiener U, Sollberg A, Langberg C, Bremnes RM, Laurell A, Wijkstrom H, Klepp O. Risk-adapted treatment in clinical stage I nonseminomatous germ cell cancer: the SWENOTECA management program. J Clin Oncol. 2009;27:2122–8.
- Tandstad T, Smaaland R, Solberg A, Bremnes RM, Langberg CW, Laurell A, Stierner UK, Ståhl O, Cavallin-Ståhl EK, Klepp OH, Dahl O, Cohn-Cedermark G. Management of seminomatous testicular cancer: a binational prospective population-based study from the Swedish Norwegian Testicular Cancer Study Group. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(6):719–25. https:// doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2010.30.1044.

- Tandstad T, Ståhl O, Dahl O, Haugnes HS, Håkansson U, Karlsdottir Å, Kjellman A, Langberg CW, Laurell A, Oldenburg J, Solberg A, Söderström K, Stierner U, Cavallin-Ståhl E, Wahlqvist R, Wall N, Cohn-Cedermark G, SWENOTECA. Treatment of stage I seminoma, with one course of adjuvant carboplatin or surveillance, risk-adapted recommendations implementing patient autonomy: a report from the Swedish and Norwegian Testicular Cancer Group (SWENOTECA). Ann Oncol. 2016;27(7):1299–304.
- Travis LB, Curtis RE, Storm H, et al. Risk of second malignant neoplasms among long-term survivors of testicular cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1997;89:1429–39.
- Travis LB, Fosså SD, Schonfeld SJ, et al. Second cancers among 40,576 testicular cancer patients: focus on longterm survivors. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2005;97:1354–65.
- Travis LB, Beard C, Allan JM, Dahl AA, Feldman DR, Oldenburg J, Daugaard G, Kelly JL, Dolan ME, Hannigan R, Constine LS, Oeffinger KC, Okunieff P, Armstrong G, Wiljer D, Miller RC, Gietema JA, van Leeuwen FE, Williams JP, Nichols CR, Einhorn LH, Fosså SD. Testicular cancer survivorship: research strategies and recommendations. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2010;102:1114–30.
- Warde P, Specht L, Horwich A, Oliver T, Panzarella T, Gospodarowicz M, von der Maase H. Prognostic factors for relapse in stage I seminoma managed by surveillance: a pooled analysis. J Clin Oncol. 2002; 20:4448–52.
- Zengerling F, Kunath F, Jensen K, Ruf C, Schmidt S, Spek A. Prognostic factors for tumor recurrence in patients with clinical stage I seminoma undergoing surveillance – a systematic review. Urol Oncol. 2017. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.urolonc.2017.06.047. pii: S1078-1439(17)30331-9.

Part VI

Other Rare Urologic Malignancies (Non-urological Cancers Affecting the Urinary Tract)



Urethral Carcinoma

52

Georgios Gakis

Contents

Introduction	738
Etiology and Risk Factors for Primary Urethral Carcinoma	738
Etiology and Risk Factors for Secondary Urethral Carcinoma	738
Histopathology of Urethral Carcinoma	738
Classification	739
Clinical Presentation	739
Diagnostic Procedures Urine Cytology Bioptic Assessment Radiological Imaging	739 739 740 740
Treatment of Localized Primary Urethral Carcinoma Treatment of Localized Urethral Carcinoma in Men Treatment of Localized Urethral Carcinoma in Women	740 740 741
Treatment of Advanced and Recurrent Primary Urethral Carcinoma	741
Treatment of Secondary Urethral Carcinoma Urethral-Sparing Treatment for Secondary Urethral Carcinoma Urethrectomy for Secondary Urethral Carcinoma	742 742 742
Follow-Up	742
References	743

Abstract

Urethral carcinoma is a rare urogenital malignancy. Therefore, there are currently critical

G. Gakis (🖂)

Professer of Urology, Department of Urology and Pediatric Urology, Julius Maximillians University Würzburg, Würzburg, Germany e-mail: georgios.gakis@googlemail.com

gaps in the understanding of the biology of the disease. Urethral carcinoma is diagnosed either as a primary tumor detected primarily in the urethra (PUC) or secondary one as a recurrence in the urethra after treatment of a urothelial carcinoma elsewhere in the urinary tract. Both primary and secondary urethral carcinomas are predominantly of urothelial

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 40

histology. Most patients present with symptoms associated with locally advanced disease. Lymph node status is a strong predictor for outcomes in nonmetastatic PUC. In men, risk factors for the development of a SUC after radical cystectomy (RC) include non-muscleinvasive tumor stage at RC, tumor multifocality, non-orthotopic urinary diversion, superficial and invasive prostatic tumor involvement, and a positive urethral margin at RC. In women, risk factors for secondary urethral carcinoma after RC include multifocal or recurrent bladder cancer, bladder neck involvement, and a positive urethral margin at RC. In the absence of metastatic disease, urethralsparing surgery can be utilized in distal tumors as an alternative to radical surgery provided negative surgical margins can be achieved intraoperatively. Treatment of proximal or advanced tumors most often consists of radical surgery with perioperative chemoor chemoradiotherapy.

Introduction

Urethral carcinoma is an uncommon malignancy (Gakis et al. 2013a, b). Given this, there is a critical gap in our understanding of the biology of the disease and the choice of appropriate treatment options. This review provides an overview of the current status of the literature.

Primary urethral carcinoma (PUC) is defined as a carcinoma of the urinary tract detected primarily in the urethra, whereas a secondary urethral carcinoma (SUC) is defined as a recurrence in the urethra after treatment of a carcinoma elsewhere in the urinary tract. The estimated annual incidence of PUC was reported to be 650 new cases in Europe (Visser et al. 2012) and to be thrice higher in the United States (Swartz et al. 2006). In addition, PUC is reported to be twice likely in African Americans as in the white population (Swartz et al. 2006). There is an age-dependent increase in the incidence, with highest rates in patients aged 75 years or older and almost negligible in those <55 years of age (Swartz et al. 2006).

Etiology and Risk Factors for Primary Urethral Carcinoma

Risk factors in male patients have been reported to be chronic urethral inflammation and trauma (Saito 1981), external beam radiotherapy or radioactive seed implantation (Mohan et al. 2003), and after urethroplasty (Domino et al. 2017). In women, risk factors include urethral diverticula (Scantling et al. 2013) and chronic or recurrent urinary tract infections (Libby et al. 2010).

Etiology and Risk Factors for Secondary Urethral Carcinoma

In men, the risk of developing urethral malignancy after RC or radiotherapy for bladder cancer is low (4-10%) (Gakis et al. 2016a). The median time to recurrence ranges approximately between 13 and 30 months (Boorjian et al. 2011; Gakis et al. 2015a). In male patients, independent risk factors for SUC (RC) include non-muscleinvasive tumor stage, tumor multifocality, carcinoma in situ (Huguet et al. 2008), non-orthotopic urinary diversion (Boorjian et al. 2011), superficial or invasive prostatic tumor involvement (Huguet et al. 2008), and a positive urethral margin at RC (Gakis et al. 2015a, 2016a). In women undergoing RC, the rate of urethral recurrence was reported to range between 1 and 4% (Gakis et al. 2013b, 2016a). The most frequently reported risk factors for SUC after RC include bladder neck involvement (Stein et al. 2007) and a positive urethral margin at RC (Gakis et al. 2015a).

Histopathology of Urethral Carcinoma

Urothelial carcinoma (UC) is the predominant histological subtype of PUC (54–65%) followed by squamous cell carcinoma (SCC; 16–22%) and adenocarcinoma (AC; 10–16%), respectively (Gakis et al. 2013a, 2016b). In contrast to this, SUC are exceedingly of urothelial histology (Gakis et al. 2015a, 2016a).

Classification

The TNM staging system is recommended to classify urethral carcinoma (Sobin et al. 2010). For UC, WHO grading system of 2004 is recommended to differentiate between low-grade and high-grade carcinoma (Eble et al. 2004). It has to be noted that prostatic urethral carcinoma is staged separately. Urethral carcinoma of non-urothelial origin is graded by the three-dimensional WHO grading system of 1973 (Gakis et al. 2013a) (Tables 1, 2, 3, 4).

Clinical Presentation

The clinical onset of urethral carcinoma can be insidious. Most patients present with symptoms associated with locally advanced disease, i.e., an extraurethral mass, bladder outlet obstruction, pelvic pain, urethrocutaneous fistula, abscess formation, or dyspareunia (Gheiler et al. 1998). In women, unspecific irritative or obstructive voiding symptoms may be misdiagnosed for benign urethral conditions like urinary tract infections, diverticula, caruncles, or prolapses. Physical examination should include a digital rectal examination and palpation of the external genitalia for suspicious indurations or masses of the corpus spongiosum and cavernosum. In women, careful inspection of the external urethral meatus, palpation of the urethra, and bimanual examination under general anesthesia should be performed as well as clinical examination of inguinal lymph nodes since enlarged lymph nodes often represent metastatic disease (Gakis et al. 2013a).

Diagnostic Procedures

Urine Cytology

In a retrospective series, the sensitivity of urinary cytology for detecting PUC was reported to be low with similar detection rates for men and women (55% and 59%, respectively). Analyzed according to the underlying histological entity, varying rates were reported for UC (male to
 Table 1
 TNM classification of non-prostatic urethral carcinoma (A) and urothelial cell carcinoma of the prostate (B) (Sobin et al. 2010)

A. Prin	nary tumor (T) (men and women)
Tx	Primary tumor not assessable
Tis	Carcinoma in situ
T0	No evidence of primary tumor
Та	Noninvasive papillary, polypoid, or verrucous carcinoma
T1	Tumor invades subepithelial connective tissue
T2	Tumor invades any of the following structures: Corpus spongiosum, prostate, periurethral muscle
Т3	Tumor invades any of the following structures: Corpus cavernosum, invasion beyond prostatic capsule, anterior vaginal wall, bladder neck
T4	Tumor invades other adjacent organs
B. Prin	nary tumor (T) of prostatic urethra
Tx	Primary tumor not assessable
Tis	Carcinoma in situ in the prostatic urethra
pu	
Tis	Carcinoma in situ in the prostatic ducts
pd	
T0	No evidence of primary tumor
T1	Tumor invades subepithelial connective tissue (only in case of concomitant prostatic urethral involvement)
T2	Tumor invades any of the following structures: Corpus spongiosum, prostatic stroma, periurethral muscle
Т3	Tumor invades any of the following structures: Corpus cavernosum, beyond prostatic capsule, bladder neck
T4	Tumor invades other adjacent organs
Region	al lymph nodes
Nx	Regional lymph nodes not assessable
N0	No regional lymph node metastases
N1	Metastasis in a single lymph node ≤ 2 cm in greatest dimension
N2	Metastasis in a single lymph node >2 cm in
	greatest dimension or in multiple nodes
Distant	metastasis
Mx	Distant metastasis not assessable
M0	No distant metastasis
M1	Distant metastasis

female ratio, 80%:50%) and SCC (50%:77%) (Touijer and Dalbagni 2004). In this regard, it needs always to be borne in mind that a positive urinary cytology may be related to the presence of a concomitant bladder or upper tract tumor. Urinary cytology performed at regular intervals may

Stage	Т	N	М
0a	Та	N0	M0
0is	Tis or tis(pd) or tis(pu)	N0	M0
Ι	T1	N0	M0
Π	T2	N0	M0
III	T1 or T2	N1	M0
	T3	N0 or N1	M0
IV	T4	N0 or N1	M0
	Any T	N2	M0
	Any T	Any N	M1

 Table 2
 AJCC staging system of urethral carcinoma (Sobin et al. 2010)

Table 3 Histopathological grading of urothelial carcinoma (Eble et al. 2004)

Grading	
PUNLMP	Papillary urothelial neoplasm of low malignant potential
Low grade	Well differentiated
High grade	Poorly differentiated

Table 4 Histopathological grading of non-urothelial carcinoma of the urethra (Eble et al. 2004)

Grading	
Gx	Tumor grade not assessable
G1	Well differentiated
G2	Moderately differentiated
G3	Poorly differentiated

be helpful in detecting secondary urethral recurrence in patients after RC, but sensitivity is impaired in patients after urinary diversion (Gakis et al. 2013b).

Bioptic Assessment

Urethroscopy with biopsy is carried out for histological confirmation of malignant disease in the urethra and should also include cystoscopy to exclude concomitant bladder cancer (Gakis et al. 2013a). Larger lesions can be resected with a resectoscope, whereas a cold-cup biopsy should be carried out for smaller lesions. If complete resection is aimed, it is recommended to mark biopsies obtained from the proximal and distal end to enable accurate histopathological assessment of surgical margins. In patients who are suspected to have PUC of the prostate, a loop biopsy of the prostatic urethra (at 5 and 7 o'clock position from the bladder neck and distally around the area of the verumontanum) has been reported to contribute to an improved detection of malignancies of the prostatic urethra (von Rundstedt et al. 2015).

Radiological Imaging

Radiological imaging aims to assess local tumor extent and detect lymphatic or distant metastatic disease. Magnetic resonance imaging is superior to ultrasonography, urethrography, and computed tomography in terms of staging accuracy due to improved soft tissue identifiability (Gourtsoyianni et al. 2011). Since clinical nodal status was found to be a critical parameter for outcomes (Gakis et al. 2016b), imaging of lymph node metastases should concentrate on the inguinal and pelvic lymphatic drainage system prior to initiation of treatment (Gakis et al. 2013a).

Treatment of Localized Primary Urethral Carcinoma

Treatment of Localized Urethral Carcinoma in Men

Treatment options for localized urethral carcinoma depend on tumor extent and location and include a variety of surgical approaches, chemoradiotherapy, and radiotherapy. Urethralsparing techniques have become popular since they may encompass oncologic safety and functional outcomes (Fahmy et al. 2015). Most often, these techniques are applied in distal tumors as this location is associated with improved survival (Gakis et al. 2016b; Gheiler et al. 1998). Since a positive urothelial margin on frozen section analysis (FSA) is highly associated with a positive final margin, it is important to assess margins at the time of surgery (Gakis et al. 2016a). In men, penile-preserving approaches include transurethral resection, local excision, glansectomy, distal corporectomy, distal urethrectomy, and partial urethrectomy. In a series of 18 patients treated with these types of penile-preserving surgery, no local recurrence was detected after a median follow-up of 26 months, although 8 of the patients had tumor-free margins of less than 5 mm (Smith et al. 2007).

Patients with noninvasive UC of the prostatic urethra can be treated with a urethra-sparing approach including transurethral resection and subsequent bacille Calmette-Guerin (BCG) therapy (Palou et al. 2013). Performance of a transurethral resection of the prostate before initiation of BCG immunotherapy was reported to be more effective in terms of cancer control compared to upfront BCG (Gofrit et al. 2009). Patients with extensive ductal or stromal involvement already exhibit lymph node metastases above the iliac bifurcation in up to 50% of the patients (Vazina et al. 2004). Hence, it is recommended to treat these patients with cystoprostatectomy and extended pelvic lymph node dissection (Gakis et al. 2013a).

Treatment of Localized Urethral Carcinoma in Women

Like in men, the indication for primary urethrectomy or urethral-sparing surgery in women depends on the exact tumor extent and location (Gakis et al. 2013a). Primary urethrectomy includes the removal of all periurethral tissue from the bulbocavernosus muscle with a cylinder of all adjacent soft tissue up to the pubic symphysis and to the bladder neck (Karnes et al. 2010). The importance of clinical decision-making for either urethral-sparing surgery or urethrectomy was suggested in a series of 53 women in which a local recurrence rate of 22% after partial urethrectomy was reported (Dimarco et al. 2004a). Attempting to achieve larger tumor-free margins resulted in secondary urinary incontinence in approximately 40% of the patients (DiMarco et al. 2004b). The use of ablative surgical techniques results in a considerable local failure rate of 16% with reported low cancer-specific survival rate of 50% and should therefore be discouraged (Dimarco et al. 2004a). Urethral-sparing surgery is advocated only when negative margins can be achieved without compromising the anatomical integrity of the external urethral sphincter (Gakis et al. 2013a). Otherwise, radical urethrectomy and formation of a catheterizable stoma represent a valid alternative (Karnes et al. 2010). Figure 1 depicts a urethral melanoma of the anterior urethra treated with partial urethrectomy.

Treatment of Advanced and Recurrent Primary Urethral Carcinoma

Fig. 1 Urethral melanoma of the anterior urethra treated with partial urethrectomy (suture at the proximal margin)

Several studies have demonstrated that modern platinum-based chemotherapeutic regimens provide prolonged survival in PUC. In a retrospective



series of 39 patients, those who received neoadjuvant chemotherapy (NAC) or neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy (N-CRT) for clinically advanced (\geq cT3) and/or clinically node-positive PUC appeared to demonstrate improved survival compared to those who underwent upfront surgery with or without adjuvant chemotherapy (Gakis et al. 2015b). These findings are in accordance with a prior study reporting on satisfactory overall survival rates in patients with locally advanced or lymph node-positive PUC treated with a neoadjuvant approach compared to those who were managed with chemotherapy alone (Dayyani et al. 2013). The beneficial effect of radiotherapy seems to be more pronounced within a multimodal approach. In a recent series of women with PUC from the National Cancer Registry of the Netherlands, extensive surgery of the primary tumor and additional radiotherapy were found to confer a survival benefit even in patients with lymph node-positive disease. Yet, side effects included urethral stenosis, fistula, necrosis, proctitis, and hemorrhagic cystitis (Derksen et al. 2013). In case of urethral recurrence, patients undergoing salvage surgery or radiotherapy for recurrent PUC experience comparable survival rates to those who never develop recurrence after primary treatment (Gakis et al. 2018).

Treatment of Secondary Urethral Carcinoma

Urethral-Sparing Treatment for Secondary Urethral Carcinoma

The role of intraurethral instillation of BCG was investigated in a series of ten patients with Ta-T1 urethral recurrence after RC. Of these, six had CIS only and four papillary or invasive tumors. After insertion of a modified Foley catheter, three times the common dose of BCG was administered in 150 ml of 0.9% sodium chloride and applied according to a specific institutional protocol. After completion of treatment consisting of repeated instillations weekly for 6 weeks, the overall median survival in the total cohort was relatively high with 61 months (5-122). Five of the six patients (83%) with CIS only remained free of recurrence (Varol et al. 2004). These data hint at the high risk of recurrence and progression even in patients with low-stage tumors, while in those with CIS only a urethra-sparing approach with prior transurethral resection of the prostate followed by BCG instillation was reported to result in improved local control compared to BCG alone (Taylor et al. 2007).

Urethrectomy for Secondary Urethral Carcinoma

Urethrectomy is an effective treatment option for patients with early invasive urethral recurrence (Varol et al. 2004; Spiess et al. 2006). Nonetheless, to obviate the risk of urethral recurrence after RC in patients with non-heterotopic diversions, prophylactic urethrectomy in patients at high risk of recurrence may confer a survival advantage (Spiess et al. 2006). The timing of urethrectomy was analyzed in a large retrospective study of 2401 men who were initially treated with radical cystoprostatectomy for bladder cancer. Of these, 195 men (8.1%) were treated with either concurrent urethrectomy (performed within 6 weeks after cystectomy) or urethrectomy at the time of recurrence. Complication rates and intraoperative blood loss were not significantly different in patients treated with delayed or immediate urethrectomy. Yet, the use of prophylactic urethrectomy in patients with invasive prostatic tumor involvement at RC tended to confer a significant survival benefit (p = 0.063) compared to patients treated with urethrectomy at the time of diagnosis of recurrence (Nelles et al. 2008). Nonetheless, for women, it is suggested to perform concurrent urethrectomy in case of non-heterotopic urinary diversion at RC as it is easier in women to be performed at the time of cystectomy compared to men (Gakis et al. 2016a).

Follow-Up

Given the low incidence of primary and secondary urethral carcinoma, there are no robust data to advocate an optimal follow-up regimen in an asymptomatic patient after curative treatment for PUC and with a retained urethra after RC (Gakis et al. 2016a). Therefore, it seems reasonable to tailor surveillance regimens according to the patient's individual risk factors for recurrence as outlined above. However, there is increasing evidence that patients with asymptomatic urethral recurrences exhibit improved survival compared to those with symptomatic recurrences since they are more likely to be diagnosed at an earlier stage (Gakis et al. 2016a; Giannarini et al. 2010). Therefore, further studies are needed to elucidate the prognostic benefit of a defined follow-up regimen.

References

- Boorjian SA, Kim SP, Weight CJ, Cheville JC, Thapa P, Frank I. Risk factors and outcomes of urethral recurrence following radical cystectomy. Eur Urol. 2011;60(6):1266–72.
- Dayyani F, Pettaway CA, Kamat AM, Munsell MF, Sircar K, Pagliaro LC. Retrospective analysis of survival outcomes and the role of cisplatin-based chemotherapy in patients with urethral carcinomas referred to medical oncologists. Urol Oncol. 2013;31(7):1171–7.
- Derksen JW, Visser O, de la Riviere GB, Meuleman EJ, Heldeweg EA, Lagerveld BW. Primary urethral carcinoma in females: an epidemiologic study on demographical factors, histological types, tumour stage and survival. World J Urol. 2013;31(1):147–53.
- Dimarco DS, Dimarco CS, Zincke H, Webb MJ, Bass SE, Slezak JM, et al. Surgical treatment for local control of female urethral carcinoma. Urol Oncol. 2004a;22(5):404–9.
- DiMarco DS, DiMarco CS, Zincke H, Webb MJ, Keeney GL, Bass S, et al. Outcome of surgical treatment for primary malignant melanoma of the female urethra. J Urol. 2004b;171(2 Pt 1):765–7.
- Domino PM, Kim JT, Yeung LL. Development of squamous cell carcinoma of buccal mucosa graft used for urethroplasty: a case report. Urol Case Rep. 2017;10:60–2.
- Eble JN, Sauter G, Epstein JI, Sesterhenn IA. WHO classification of tumours: pathology and genetics of tumours of the urinary system and male genital organs. Lyon: IARC Press; 2004.
- Fahmy O, Scharpf M, Fend F, Stenzl A, Gakis G. Feasibility of penis-preserving surgery for urethral melanoma: proposal for a therapeutic algorithm. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2015;13(6):e411–3.
- Gakis G, Witjes JA, Comperat E, Cowan NC, De Santis M, Lebret T, et al. EAU guidelines on primary urethral carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2013a;64(5):823–30.

- Gakis G, Efstathiou J, Lerner SP, Cookson MS, Keegan KA, Guru KA, et al. ICUD-EAU international consultation on bladder cancer 2012: radical cystectomy and bladder preservation for muscleinvasive urothelial carcinoma of the bladder. Eur Urol. 2013b;63(1):45–57.
- Gakis G, Ali-El-Dein B, Babjuk M, Hrbacek J, Macek P, Burkhard FC, et al. Urethral recurrence in women with orthotopic bladder substitutes: a multi-institutional study. Urol Oncol. 2015a;33(5):204 e17–23.
- Gakis G, Morgan TM, Daneshmand S, Keegan KA, Todenhofer T, Mischinger J, et al. Impact of perioperative chemotherapy on survival in patients with advanced primary urethral cancer: results of the international collaboration on primary urethral carcinoma. Ann Oncol. 2015b;26(8):1754–9.
- Gakis G, Black PC, Bochner BH, Boorjian SA, Stenzl A, Thalmann GN, et al. Systematic review on the fate of the remnant urothelium after radical cystectomy. Eur Urol. 2016a;71(4):545–57.
- Gakis G, Morgan TM, Efstathiou JA, Keegan KA, Mischinger J, Todenhoefer T, et al. Prognostic factors and outcomes in primary urethral cancer: results from the international collaboration on primary urethral carcinoma. World J Urol. 2016b;34(1):97–103.
- Gakis G, Morgan TM, Daneshmand S. Impact of salvage surgery and radiotherapy on overall survival in patients with recurrent primary urethral cancer. Urol Oncol. 2018;36(1):10.e7–e14.
- Gheiler EL, Tefilli MV, Tiguert R, de Oliveira JG, Pontes JE, Wood DP Jr. Management of primary urethral cancer. Urology. 1998;52(3):487–93.
- Giannarini G, Kessler TM, Thoeny HC, Nguyen DP, Meissner C, Studer UE. Do patients benefit from routine follow-up to detect recurrences after radical cystectomy and ileal orthotopic bladder substitution? Eur Urol. 2010;58(4):486–94.
- Gofrit ON, Pode D, Pizov G, Zorn KC, Katz R, Shapiro A. Prostatic urothelial carcinoma: is transurethral prostatectomy necessary before bacillus calmetteguerin immunotherapy? BJU Int. 2009;103 (7):905–8.
- Gourtsoyianni S, Hudolin T, Sala E, Goldman D, Bochner BH, Hricak H. MRI at the completion of chemoradiotherapy can accurately evaluate the extent of disease in women with advanced urethral carcinoma undergoing anterior pelvic exenteration. Clin Radiol. 2011;66(11):1072–8.
- Huguet J, Monllau V, Sabate S, Rodriguez-Faba O, Algaba F, Palou J, et al. Diagnosis, risk factors, and outcome of urethral recurrences following radical cystectomy for bladder cancer in 729 male patients. Eur Urol. 2008;53(4):785–92.
- Karnes RJ, Breau RH, Lightner DJ. Surgery for urethral cancer. Urol Clin North Am. 2010;37(3):445–57.
- Libby B, Chao D, Schneider BF. Non-surgical treatment of primary female urethral cancer. Rare Tumors. 2010;2(3):e55.

- Mohan H, Bal A, Punia RP, Bawa AS. Squamous cell carcinoma of the prostate. Int J Urol. 2003;10(2):114–6.
- Nelles JL, Vonety BR, Saigal C, Pace J, Lai J. Urethrectomy following cystectomy for bladder cancer in men: practice patterns and impact on survival. J Urol. 2008;180(5):1933–6.
- Palou J, Wood D, Bochner BH, van der Poel H, Al-Ahmadie HA, Yossepowitch O, et al. ICUD-EAU international consultation on bladder cancer 2012: urothelial carcinoma of the prostate. Eur Urol. 2013;63(1):81–7.
- Saito R. An adenosquamous carcinoma of the male urethra with hypercalcemia. Hum Pathol. 1981;12 (4):383–5.
- Scantling D, Ross C, Jaffe J. Primary clear cell adenocarcinoma of a urethral diverticulum treated with multidisciplinary robotic anterior pelvic exenteration. Case Rep Med. 2013;2013:387591.
- Smith Y, Hadway P, Ahmed S, Perry MJ, Corbishley CM, Watkin NA. Penile-preserving surgery for male distal urethral carcinoma. BJU Int. 2007;100(1):82–7.
- Sobin LH, Gospodarowicz MK, Wittekind C. TNM classification of malignant tumours. New York: Wiley-Blackwell; 2010.
- Spiess PE, Vassouf W, Brown G, Highshaw R, Wang X, Do KA, Kamat AM, Czerniak B, Dinney CP, Grossman HB. Immediate versus staged urethrectomy in patients at high risk of urethral recurrence: is there a benefit to either approach? Urology. 2006;67(3):466–71.

- Stein JP, Penson DF, Wu SD, Skinner DG. Pathological guidelines for orthotopic urinary diversion in women with bladder cancer: a review of the literature. J Urol. 2007;178(3 Pt 1):756–60.
- Swartz MA, Porter MP, Lin DW, Weiss NS. Incidence of primary urethral carcinoma in the United States. Urology. 2006;68(6):1164–8.
- Taylor JH, Davis J, Schellhammer P. Long-term follow-up of intravesical bacillus calmette-guerin treatment for superficial transitional-cell carcinoma of the bladder involving the prostatic urethra. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2007;5(6):386–9.
- Touijer AK, Dalbagni G. Role of voided urine cytology in diagnosing primary urethral carcinoma. Urology. 2004;63(1):33–5.
- Varol CTG, Burkhard FC, Studer UE. Treatment of urethral recurrence following radical cystectomy and ileal bladder substitution. J Urol. 2004;172(3):937–42.
- Vazina A, Dugi D, Shariat SF, Evans J, Link R, Lerner SP. Stage specific lymph node metastasis mapping in radical cystectomy specimens. J Urol. 2004;171(5):1830–4.
- Visser O, Adolfsson J, Rossi S, Verne J, Gatta G, Maffezzini M, et al. Incidence and survival of rare urogenital cancers in Europe. Eur J Cancer. 2012;48(4):456–64.
- von Rundstedt FC, Lerner SP, Godoy G, Amiel G, Wheeler TM, Truong LD, et al. Usefulness of transurethral biopsy for staging the prostatic urethra before radical cystectomy. J Urol. 2015;193(1):58–63.



Adrenal Tumors



Luciano A. Nuñez Bragayrac and Thomas Schwaab

Contents

Adrenal Carcinoma	745
Epidemiology	745
Pathogenesis	746
Clinical Presentation	747
Diagnosis	747
Management	748
Malignant Pheocromocytoma	750
Epidemiology	750
Clinical Presentation	750
Diagnosis	751
Management	752
Metastases to the Adrenal	753
Epidemiology	753
Management	753
References	753

Abstract

The adrenals are two retroperitoneal organs with multiple endocrine and neurocrine functions. The most common problems are related to the function and dysfunction of them. However, they are organs that are not except

L. A. Nuñez Bragayrac (🖂)

Roswell Park Cancer Institute, Buffalo, NY, USA

Clinica San Felipe, Lima, Peru

Aliada Contra el Cancer, Lima, Peru e-mail: Luciano.NunezBragayrac@RoswellPark.org

T. Schwaab Roswell Park Cancer Institute, Buffalo, NY, USA e-mail: Thomas.Schwaab@RoswellPark.org

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 41 of neoplasia development or metastases from other organs.

In this chapter, the diagnosis and management of the main malignant adrenal problems would be developed, which include adrenal carcinoma, malignant pheochromocytoma, and metastases to the adrenals.

Adrenal Carcinoma

Epidemiology

Adrenocortical carcinoma (ACC) is a very uncommon and aggressive malignancy. The incidence is difficult to determine, and it was estimated to be 0.5-2 per million populations (Wajchenberg et al. 2000; Dackiw et al. 2001; Allolio and Fassnacht 2006; Fassnacht and Allolio 2009; Zini et al. 2011). Approximately, 5% of the adrenal incidentalomas are ACC (Zini et al. 2011; Mantero et al. 2000). ACC has a bimodal distribution that is high in children in the first decade of life and adults in the fourth decades of life, but it can be presented at any age (Allolio and review 2006; Zini et al. 2011). Between gender, it is more common in females than males, with a ratio of 1.5-2.5:1 (Allolio and review 2006; Xiao et al. 1998; Roman 2006). There are differences between the pediatric and adult ACC patients, in terms of clinical presentation, staging systems, and prognosis. We are focusing on the adult population.

Pathogenesis

The tumorigeneses of different syndromes associated with ACC are well characterized, but the molecular pathogenesis of sporadic ACC is less understood. The study of clonality of adrenocortical tumors has shown that ACC are of monoclonal origin. Comparative genomic hybridization and microsatellite analysis demonstrated losses at 1p, 17p, 22p, 22q, and 11q in up to 62% of cases of ACC (Zhao et al. 1999; Gicquel et al. 2001).

TP53 gene, located on chromosome 17p13, is the most frequently mutated gene in human cancers. It was found very common germlines mutations in Li-Fraumeni syndrome, which confers susceptibility to breast carcinoma, soft tissue sarcoma, brain tumors, osteosarcoma, leukemia, and ACC (Hisada et al. 1998). A germline mutation in TP53 has been observed within children with ACC from Southern Brazil (Stojadinovic et al. 2002; Latronico et al. 2001), North America, and Europe (Varley et al. 1999). Specifically in the pediatric Brazilian population, this germline mutation was identified in exon 10 of the TP53 gene (R337H) in almost all the cases (Latronico et al. 2001). There is a role for TP53 in sporadic ACC that is suggested by the loss of heterozygosity (LOH) at the 17p13 locus in sporadic ACC (Bourcigaux et al. 2000). LOH is present in 85% of malignant tumors and <30% of benign adenomas (Gicquel et al. 2001). Nevertheless, in sporadic ACC, TP53 is present in 30% of the cases (Libe et al. 2007; Reincke et al. 1994; Ohgaki et al. 1993). The discrepancies between the frequencies of TP53 mutation and LOH on 17p13 suggest that there is another tumor suppressor gene in this locus (Libe et al. 2007).

The insulin-like growth factor 2 (IGF-II) gene located at 11p15 encodes an important fetal growth factor maternally imprinted and expressed only from the paternal allele (DeChiara et al. 1991). Abnormalities on the 11p are implicated on the Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome, which present with Wilms' tumor, neuroblastoma, hepatoblastoma, and ACC (Sullivan et al. 1978). IGF-II is overexpressed in malignant adrenocortical tumors and it is approximately 90% of ACC (Gicquel et al. 1997, 2001; Ilvesmaki et al. 1993). Also, LOH of the 11p15 is associated with a higher risk of recurrence and is more frequent in ACC (Gicquel et al. 2001). However, other growth-related tumor suppressor genes at this locus may also be involved (Bourcigaux et al. 2000).

The Wnt/ β -catenin pathway has an important role in the adrenal cortex development (Kim et al. 2008). Genetic alterations on this pathway were identified in familial adenomatous polyposis coli (APC) (Smith et al. 2000; Kikuchi 2003). The increased occurrence of adrenal tumors in patient with APC suggested that the Wnt/ β -catenin pathway should be related to de development of ACC (Smith et al. 2000; Blaker et al. 2004). Mutations of the β -catenin gene, specifically at the glycogen synthase kinase $3-\beta$ (GSK3- β) phosphorylation site, are common in about 30% of ACCs (Tissier et al. 2005; Bonnet et al. 2011). Somatic CTNNB1 mutations may explain only about 50% of beta-catenin accumulation observed in adrenocortical tumors, indicating that other components of the Wnt pathway may be involved (Tissier et al. 2005; Bonnet et al. 2011; Tadjine et al. 2008).

Clinical Presentation

ACC can be presented asymptomatic as an incidental mass, due to the increased routine images, however, the majority of patients still present with advance disease and symptomatic. In approximately 60% of ACCs are presented with symptoms of hormone excess (mostly Cushing's syndrome or androgenisation) (Allolio and review 2006; Luton et al. 1990; Crucitti et al. 1996; Icard et al. 2001).

The most typical presentation of adults with secreting ACCs is with symptoms of Cushing's syndrome, which is present in around 45% with central obesity, rounded face, muscle weakness, skin atrophy, menstrual alterations, osteoporosis, hypertension, and diabetes mellitus, with a rapid onset. The symptoms of Cushing-associated virilization are usually more pronounced with overproduction of both glucocorticoids and androgens (Wajchenberg et al. 2000; Dackiw et al. 2001; Ng and Libertino 2003; Koschker et al. 2006; Abiven et al. 2006). Around 10% of patients present with virilization and/or feminization alone, affected women show signs and symptoms of androgen excess, in men gynecomastia and atrophic testicles are rare and consequence of estrogen-producing adrenal tumors (Ng and Libertino 2003). More uncommon is hyperaldosteronism associated with ACCs, when present, hypertension and hypokalemia are more related to overproduction of different hormones than aldosterone (Latronico and Chrousos 1997; Johanssen et al. 2010).

In contrast, nonfunctioning tumors usually present with signs and symptoms of local mass effect of the tumor, such as abdominal pain, back pain, nausea, vomiting, and it occurs more frequently with tumors larger than 10 cm, or these tumors are found incidentally on radiographic imaging performed for a different reason (Johanssen et al. 2010).

Diagnosis

All patients with suspected AAC should have a detailed history and physical examination to exclude signs and symptoms of endocrine overproduction, an endocrine workup and imaging studies to define the extent of the disease.

Hormonal Workup

Endocrine evaluation of all suspected ACCs and adrenal masses is mandatory, not only to establish the origin on the adrenal gland but also to use them as markers of presence of residual tumor or recurrence after resection. The endocrine evaluation is useful to prevent adrenal failure after resection. European Network for the Study of Adrenal Tumors (ENSAT) recommends the evaluation of glucocorticoid excess, evaluation of sexual steroids and precursor, mineralocorticoid excess should be assessed in patient s with hypertension and hypokalemia through the aldosterone-renin ratio (Fassnacht and Allolio 2009; Arlt et al. 2011; Zeiger et al. 2009).

Pheochromocytoma should be excluded before surgery by measuring plasma metanephrines or urinary metanephrines and catecholamines (Zeiger et al. 2009; Lacroix 2010).

Imaging Studies

Imaging evaluation is important not only because the radiographic characteristic of an adrenal mass provide information regarding the malignant potential but also because it helps to stage the ACCs. It has been determinate the equivalence between CT and MRI to characterized this lesions (Ilias et al. 2007).

Most ACCs are nonhomogeneous, with irregular margins and irregular enhancement of solid components after intravenous contrast media. ACCs tend to be greater than benign masses and with an average size of 10 cm at presentation (Fassnacht and Allolio 2009; Ng and Libertino 2003).

A complete metastatic evaluation should be done and include imaging of the chest, abdomen, and pelvis. On the presence of site-specific symptoms, evaluation for bone and central nervous system is indicated (Bharwani et al. 2011).

Measurement of the Hounsfield Units (HU) in unenhanced CT helps to differentiate benign from malignant lesions. A threshold value of 10 HU has a sensitivity of 71% and specificity of 98% (Boland et al. 1998). On consideration is that 30% of lipid-poor benign adenomas have an unenhanced HU value >10. Delayed contrastenhanced CT scan helps to discriminate these lipid-poor benign adenomas from ACCs, through the evaluation of the contrast washout. Adrenal lesions >10 HU in unenhanced CT, a washout <50%, and an absolute value >35 HU 10–15 min after contrast media are highly suspicious for malignancy (Boland et al. 1998; Park et al. 2007).

Useful is the use of MRI, ACCs appear isointense on T1-weighted images to the liver but intermediated to high intensity in T2-weighted images. Enhancement after gadolinium is different and washout is slow. The differentiation between benign and malignant lesions with MRI has a sensitivity of 81–90% and specificity of 92–99% (Boland et al. 1998). MRI is superior to CT in evaluate invasion into adjacent organs and vascular structures.

The use of positron emission tomography (PET) scanning with fluorodeoxyglucose (FDG) is also useful, especially in the situation that an MRI and/or CT scan cannot distinguish between a benign or malignant lesion of the adrenal gland (Mackie et al. 2006; Leboulleux et al. 2006). However, FDG uptake was seem in some benign lesions, in particular the ones hormonally active, the reason why 18 FDG-PET is not recommended as a primary diagnostic instrument (Groussin et al. 2009; Caoili et al. 2007). Alternatively, the integration of CT scan and PET images can improve the detection of PET scan for the differentiation of malignancy on adrenal masses with a sensitivity of 83.3% and specificity of 85.4% (Metser et al. 2006).

Fine-Needle Biopsy Aspiration

Nowadays, the information obtained by imaging studies and hormonal workup is enough to not use a fine-needle biopsy, which is associated with risk of needle-track seeding (Schteingart et al. 2005). However, in case of metastatic disease and not indication of surgical resection, a diagnostic biopsy previous an endocrine workup it is justified to clear pathological evidence (Jhala et al. 2004).

Staging

The first contemporary staging system was proposed by the UICC/World Health Organization (WHO) in 2004, which was based on the Sullivan modification of the original McFarlane staging system (Sullivan et al. 1978). Later, the combined AJCC (American Joint Committee on Cancer)/ UICC (International Union Against Cancer) staging system based on tumor, node, and metastasis (TNM), which was similar as the one proposed by the WHO, was available on 2009.

A modified stage system has been proposed by the European Network for The Study of Adrenal Tumors (ENSAT), which improves the accuracy of the TNM staging system (Fassnacht et al. 2009). In the ENSAT staging system, stage III disease includes patients with positive lymph nodes (N1), tumor infiltration on surrounding tissues, or tumor thrombus in vena cava/renal vein, whereas the stage IV is defined only by distant metastasis. It has been shown the superiority of the ENSAT staging system for predicting oncological outcome over other different systems (Lughezzani et al. 2010).

Management

Most of the patients with ACCs present with advance disease and those who present with localized disease are at a high risk for progression and metastasis. The management of ACCs should be multimodal, with adjuvant therapy administered frequently.

Surgery

For patients with stage I-III disease, complete surgical resection is a crucial key for the treatment with curative intent. In case of locoregional involvement of other organs, en-block resection should be done, and resection of invading tissues (kidney, liver, spleen, pancreas, stomach, and colon) should be considered every time if there is suspicious of invasion (Kuruba and Gallagher 2008). Even with stage I, presumption of micrometastasis is high, the reason why a well-performed operation is not curative for many (Abiven et al. 2006).

The evidence in favor of lymphadenectomy is scarce and its benefit has not been proven. One study showed a significantly reduced risk of recurrence and disease-related death in patient who underwent lymphadenectomy versus those who did not (Reibetanz et al. 2012). Suspicious lymph nodes should be resected anytime.

The standard of care for ACCs remains the open approach. However, there is a crescent evidence for the use of minimal invasive approaches; multiple retrospective studies have shown comparable outcomes from laparoscopic and open adrenalectomy, especially in tumor less than 10 cm in high volume centers (Brix et al. 2010; Porpiglia et al. 2010; Sgourakis et al. 2015). A recent publication recommended the laparoscopic approach for selected cases of ACC without adjacent organ involvement and the robotic approach may be considered as an alternative to the laparoscopic approach, but it requires further studies (Ball et al. 2016).

In case of advance disease with metastasis, cytoreductive removal of the primary tumor should be considered as well as resection of all metastases whenever it is feasible (Schulick and Brennan 1999). Resection of locally recurrent disease may also be performed in patients in whom operation will be able to remove most of the tumor. Resection of recurrent or distant disease seems to prolong survival in some patients (Schulick and Brennan 1999; Datrice et al. 2012), but at the present time, the evidence is scarce and associated to delayed administration of any systemic therapy (Schteingart et al. 2005).

Radiotherapy

There is a limited role for radiation in the management of AACs. However, it should be considered as adjuvant treatment in patients with high risk of local recurrence and in the setting of palliation for control of local symptoms (Fassnacht et al. 2006).

The German ACC registry recommend adjuvant radiotherapy for all patients with microscopically incomplete (R1 or R2) or uncertain (Rx) margin status, and those with stage III disease (according to ENSAT criteria) even if the resection has been. Adjuvant radiotherapy should be considered for patients who have had a complete (R0) resection of a tumor >8 cm in size with tumor invasion of the blood vessels (but not large tumor thrombus in the vena cava) and a Ki67 proliferative index of >10% and for patients who have intraoperative violation of the tumor capsule, tumor spillage, or dissemination of "necrotic" fluid (Allolio and review 2006; Polat et al. 2009).

The efficacy of the adjuvant radiotherapy was seemed in retrospective studies but without a significant improvement in disease-free or overall survival (Fassnacht et al. 2006; Sabolch et al. 2015).

Consideration for palliative radiotherapy in unresectable disease was investigated with some kind of response in 57% of the patients, especially in the setting of bone and brain metastasis (Polat et al. 2009).

Medical Therapy

Mitotane is an oral synthetic derivate of the insecticide dichlorodiphenylthrichloroethane (DDT), and it has demonstrated clinical benefit in adjuvant treatment after an operation and in patient with metastatic disease. It has been use as a single agent or in combination with cytotoxic drugs.

Several retrospective studies have evaluated the efficacy of adjuvant mitotane (Schteingart et al. 2005; Khorram-Manesh et al. 1998; Terzolo et al. 2007), which has demonstrated that adjuvant mitotane was associated with longer recurrencefree survival, better overall survival after complete resection for stage I, II, or III ACC (Terzolo et al. 2007; Fassnacht et al. 2010; Else et al. 2014). It has been suggested the use of adjuvant mitotane for patients at the highest risk of recurrence, e.g., those who have histologically high-grade disease (Ki67 staining of >10 percent of tumor cells, >20 mitotic figures per 50 HPF regardless of tumor size), intraoperative tumor spillage or fracture, and some large tumors that are low grade but have vascular or capsular invasion (Volante et al. 2009).

Mitotane is the primary treatment in patients with ACC with incomplete or no candidates for complete debulking resection, or in whom an operation is contraindicated. As a single agent, it was noticed an overall response to mitotane from 14–36%, but with a median survival of 6.5 months, which it is similar from no treated patients (Lubitz et al. 1973).

Some cytotoxic drugs have been used in combination with or without mitotane, the most promising combination is mitotane with etoposide, doxorubicin, and cisplatin (EDP-M). On the largest trial of advanced ACC to date, the First International Randomized trial in locally advanced and Metastatic Adrenocortical Carcinoma Treatment (FIRM-ACT), 304 patients were randomly assigned to EDP-M or mitotane with streptozotocin. Rates of response (23% versus 9%), median progression-free survival (5 vs. 2.1 months) were significantly better in the EPD-M group, but not on overall survival (14.8 vs. 12 months) (Fassnacht et al. 2012).

Several new treatments were been tested, which include target therapies, but still on clinical trial basis. Two phase 2 studies with tyrosine kinase inhibitors (sunitinib as monotherapy and sorafenib with paclitaxel) did not shown efficacy and poor response to the treatment (Butler et al. 2010; Lee et al. 2009).

The combination of erlotinib with gemcitabine shown minimal benefit with advance ACC in a study where only one in ten patients experience minor response (Quinkler et al. 2008).

Prognosis

ACCs are characterized for a poor overall survival, with a 5-year-survival of 16–47% after complete resection (Luton et al. 1990; Ng and Libertino 2003; Paton et al. 2006). There was a shift of improving survival in more contemporary series, with a 5-year-survival of 55–60% (Fassnacht et al. 2010; Vassilopoulou-Sellin and Schultz 2001), and the reason of this is not clear,

but it has to be considering the increase use of mitotane in the past 20 years, which could impact on better prognosis.

Besides the tumor stage, which tend to be advanced at presentation, there are other features that are been associated with decreased survival, including the size of the tumor (diameter >12 cm), high mitotic rate, tumor necrosis, and high Ki67 (Stojadinovic et al. 2002; Morimoto et al. 2008; Assie et al. 2007).

Malignant Pheocromocytoma

Epidemiology

Catecholamine-secreting tumors can arise from the chromaffin cells of the paraganglia or the adrenal medulla, in the last case are known as pheochromocytoma. In general, pheochromocytoma is a very rare neoplasm, with an estimated annual incidence of 0.8 per 100,000 person-year (Beard et al. 1983). These tumors occur at any age, but they are most common in the fourth to fifth decade (Beard et al. 1983; Guerrero et al. 2009).

About 10% of all pheochromocytomas are malignant (Guerrero et al. 2009). There is not biochemical or histological differences between benign and malignant pheochromocytomas. Immunohistochemical markers have been evaluated to distinguish malignant from benign tumors unsuccessfully (Clarke et al. 1998). In 2004, the WHO established that the metastatic spread as the only indicator for malignancy, which may occur as long as 20 years after resection (Goldstein et al. 1999). Thus, the importance of a close and longterm follow-up in the context of benign tumors. More unusual presentation of malignant pheochromocytoma is the context of hereditary diseases.

Clinical Presentation

Malignant pheochromocytoma exhibits the same constellation of signs and symptoms as benign tumors. About 50% of patients present with symptoms and are typically paroxysmal. The classic triad of episodic headache, sweating and tachycardia, are the hallmark of pheochromocytoma (Stein and Black 1991), which are not present in most of the patients (Baguet et al. 2004). Paroxysmal hypertension is the classic presenting symptom, but 15% of patients present with normal blood pressure (Bravo 1991). Other symptoms include palpitations, pallor, dyspnea, weakness, and panic attack.

With the widespread of the imaging studies, a number of asymptomatic pheochromocytomas have been diagnosed in asymptomatic stages, around 3% of adrenal incidentalomas prove to be pheochromocytomas (Cawood et al. 2009). Metastatic pheochromocytoma tends to be asymptomatic and is discovered during surveillance after excision of the tumor in most cases.

Diagnosis

The same as AACs, pheochromocytomas required biochemical confirmation of catecholamine hypersecretion, which could be normal, especially in adrenal incidentalomas, and imaging evaluation. Adrenal incidentalomas, family history of pheochromocytoma, genetic syndromes that predispose to pheochromocytoma and past history of resected pheochromocytomas are the indication for evaluation.

Biochemical Evaluation

The diagnosis is made by measurement of urinary and plasma metanephrines and catecholamines. There are some institutional and international differences in the initial approach of the biochemical diagnosis of pheochromocytoma. In patient who exhibits mild elevation of metanephrines levels, the clonidine suppression test can be used as a secondary test. Clonidine suppresses norepinephrine production by the sympathetic nervous system but not by the pheochromocytoma (Sawka et al. 2003; Lenders et al. 2002).

Dopamine, norepinephrine, and epinephrine are included on the studies of catecholamines. Urinary and plasma catecholamines were the mainstay evaluation in the past, but because of its low sensitivity and specificity (both around 85%), they were replaced for metanephrines levels studies, but its measurement is recommended with metanephrines testing (Lenders et al. 2002).

Controversy exists in use urine versus plasma metanephrines (Lenders et al. 2002; Guller et al. 2006). Plasma metanephrines has a sensitivity of 96–100%, but the specificity is 85–90%, with a high rate of false positive tests results (Sawka et al. 2003; Lenders et al. 2002).

Imaging Studies

CT or MRI are the first test to be performed with similar sensitivity (98–100%). The first step is to distinguish from adrenal adenomas. On CT scan pheochromocytomas usually show increased attenuation on nonenhanced CT >10 UH, which differentiated from lipid-rich adenomas. Pheochromocytomas show delayed in contrast medium washout (absolute contrast medium washout of less than 50%), which distinguished from lipid-poor adenomas (Boland et al. 1998; Park et al. 2007).

Metaiodobenzylguanidine (MIBG) is molecule analogue to norepinephrine. The iodine-123 (123-I) MIBG is the preferred agent for scintigraphy. It is indicated in case of a negative CT or MRI and positive biochemical evidence of pheochromocytoma (Bravo 1991). It is also indicated on large tumors (e.g., >10 cm) due to the increased risk of malignancy (Whalen et al. 1992). It can be omitted in solitary adrenal pheochromocytoma.

Fludeoxyglucose-positron emission tomography (FDG-PET) is useful for detection of metastatic disease and more sensitive than CT or MRI (Timmers et al. 2007, 2012). For nonmetastatic disease, it is comparable with the other imaging techniques. ¹⁸F-DOPA PET/CT is an excellent diagnostic tool for head and neck paragangliomas, but its sensitivity can be lower in retroperitoneal paragangliomas. The sensitivity of ¹⁸FDG PET/CT in the detection of pheochromocytomas is high, but unfortunately, its specificity is lower. In patients with known metastatic pheochromocytomas, ¹⁸FDG PET/CT is preferred over ¹²³I-MIBG (Timmers et al. 2012).

Management

In the case of pheochromocytomas, the definition of malignancy is based on the identification of metastasis. Approximately 10% of pheochromocytomas are malignant, and the risk of malignancy increase with familial syndromes. Around 3–5% of pheochromocytomas related to MEN2 syndrome are malignant. Initial metastatic presentation is very unusual and tends to appear even more than 20 years after resection.

Surgery

Initial metastatic pheochromocytoma, and by definition malignant, is present approximately 28% of the times (Goffredo et al. 2013, 2015). Resection of both the primary and metastatic lesions should be performed if are possible. Surgical intervention may improve symptoms and control the hormonal secretion (Ellis et al. 2013).

The procedure should be done in experienced centers, with a medical preoperative control of the symptoms, and intraoperatively. Symptoms of catecholamines excess are the same of the benign tumors and the medical management is the same as well, with combine alpha- and beta- adrenergic blockade.

Laparoscopic approach is the recommended in case of benign tumors, and open approach for the case of suspected or proven malignancy (Adjalle et al. 2009). Nevertheless, a crescent number of studies show that the minimal invasive approach for malignant pheochromocytoma is feasible and have comparable short-term outcomes than the open approach (Goffredo et al. 2015).

Radiotherapy

Malignant pheochromocytomas were believed to be resistant to radiotherapy, but recent work suggests that EBRT can affect long-term control and relief of symptoms, including pain from bone metastases. Symptomatic control or stable disease by imaging was seen in 81% and 87% of the lesions (Vogel et al. 2014). However, the use of EBRT is still in evolution.

Medical Therapy

Approximately 60% of tumors that take up MIBG as determinate by (123-I) MIBG scintigraphy can be benefit from the treatment with MIBG (van der Harst et al. 2001). MIBG is transported into cells by the norepinephrine transporter and causes cell death by emitting ionizing radiation from the decaying (131-I) radionuclide. Many small series and systematic reviews showed tumor stabilization and/or regression, with responses that go up to 40% (van Hulsteijn et al. 2014). Patients with good uptake of (123-I) MIBG with unresectable and progressive disease, symptoms not controlled with others methods, low number of bone metastasis should be considered for treatment. However, due to the different doses and schedules used in most studies, specific recommendations as to the best dose and schedule cannot be done (Chen et al. 2010). Given the significant toxicities, which include myelosuppression, thyroiditis, hypothyroidism, the use of MIBG has to evaluate against the risks (Gedik et al. 2008; Sze et al. 2013).

Systemic chemotherapy should also be considered in patients with unresectable disease with rapid progression, large number of bone metastasis, who failed MIBG therapy. Cyclophosphamide, vincristine, and dacarbazine (CVD) chemotherapy is the standard regimen for treating metastatic pheochromocytoma. A systematic review showed a complete or partial tumor response rate in 4% and 37%, and complete or partial response rate in 14% and 40% of patients, respectively. Toxicities were transient and include myelosuppression, neuropathy, and gastrointestinal (Niemeijer et al. 2014). A small study evaluated the use of temozolomide in patients with SDHB mutation, but it needs further research (Hadoux et al. 2014).

Investigations with target therapies are ongoing; the largest series nowadays include 17 patients treated with sunitinib, with partial response of 21% or stable disease of 36%. The most common side effect was hypertension (Ayala-Ramirez et al. 2012). Pazopanib, everolimus are also been studying.

Metastases to the Adrenal

Epidemiology

The adrenal glands are a common site for metastasis. Among patients without a cancer diagnosis, around 0.7–2.5% of adrenal incidentalomas are nonadrenal metastases (Mantero et al. 2000; Cawood et al. 2009). Renal cell carcinoma, melanoma, thyroid cancer, colon cancer, prostate cancer, non-small cell lung cancer, breast cancer, and cervical cancers are the most common primary tumors that can metastasize to the adrenal glands. Even with a known malignancy, 48% of adrenal masses turn to be a primary adrenal tumor (Lenert et al. 2001; Frilling et al. 2004).

Management

Even with the presence of a known cancer, all adrenal masses should have a complete imaging and biochemical evaluation to rule out a primary from the adrenal.

Clinically, metastases to the adrenal are asymptomatic and are found during evaluations or staging of different tumor. Adrenal insufficiency is infrequent and develops with bilateral metastasis (Lutz et al. 2000). CT scan is the initial method to evaluate metastases, as discussed previously, exhibits more than lesions 10 UH in non-contrasted imaging and fails to demonstrated significant contrast loss on adrenal wash out studies are less likely to be benign adenomas (Boland et al. 1998).

A biochemical workup is necessary to rule out functionality of the adrenal mass. Fine-needle aspiration biopsy can distinguish between an adrenal tumor and a metastatic disease, after excluding pheochromocytoma (Jhala et al. 2004).

Treatment of metastases to the adrenal depends on the control of the extra-adrenal disease, comorbidities, and benefits and risks for a surgical intervention. The overall prognosis for patients with metastatic cancer in the adrenal glands is poor (Lee et al. 1998), the survival duration in highly selected patient who undergo adrenalectomy for metastatic cancer is similar to that in patients who undergo resection of metastases in other visceral sites (Lenert et al. 2001).

References

- Abiven G, Coste J, Groussin L, Anract P, Tissier F, Legmann P, et al. Clinical and biological features in the prognosis of adrenocortical cancer: poor outcome of cortisol-secreting tumors in a series of 202 consecutive patients. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2006;91(7): 2650–5.
- Adjalle R, Plouin PF, Pacak K, Lehnert H. Treatment of malignant pheochromocytoma. Horm Metab Res. 2009;41(9):687–96.
- Allolio B, Fassnacht M. Clinical review: adrenocortical carcinoma: clinical update. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2006;91(6):2027–37.
- Arlt W, Biehl M, Taylor AE, Hahner S, Libe R, Hughes BA, et al. Urine steroid metabolomics as a biomarker tool for detecting malignancy in adrenal tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2011;96(12): 3775–84.
- Assie G, Antoni G, Tissier F, Caillou B, Abiven G, Gicquel C, et al. Prognostic parameters of metastatic adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2007;92(1):148–54.
- Ayala-Ramirez M, Chougnet CN, Habra MA, Palmer JL, Leboulleux S, Cabanillas ME, et al. Treatment with sunitinib for patients with progressive metastatic pheochromocytomas and sympathetic paragangliomas. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2012;97(11):4040–50.
- Baguet JP, Hammer L, Mazzuco TL, Chabre O, Mallion JM, Sturm N, et al. Circumstances of discovery of phaeochromocytoma: a retrospective study of 41 consecutive patients. Eur J Endocrinol. 2004;150(5):681–6.
- Ball MW, Hemal AK, Allaf ME. International Consultation on Urological Diseases and European Association of Urology International Consultation on minimally invasive surgery in urology: laparoscopic and robotic adrenalectomy. BJU Int. 2016;119:13.
- Beard CM, Sheps SG, Kurland LT, Carney JA, Lie JT. Occurrence of pheochromocytoma in Rochester, Minnesota, 1950 through 1979. Mayo Clin Proc. 1983;58(12):802–4.
- Bharwani N, Rockall AG, Sahdev A, Gueorguiev M, Drake W, Grossman AB, et al. Adrenocortical carcinoma: the range of appearances on CT and MRI. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2011;196(6):W706–14.
- Blaker H, Sutter C, Kadmon M, Otto HF, Von Knebel-Doeberitz M, Gebert J, et al. Analysis of somatic APC mutations in rare extracolonic tumors of patients with familial adenomatous polyposis coli. Genes Chromosomes Cancer. 2004;41(2):93–8.
- Boland GW, Lee MJ, Gazelle GS, Halpern EF, McNicholas MM, Mueller PR. Characterization of adrenal masses

using unenhanced CT: an analysis of the CT literature. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1998;171(1):201–4.

- Bonnet S, Gaujoux S, Launay P, Baudry C, Chokri I, Ragazzon B, et al. Wnt/beta-catenin pathway activation in adrenocortical adenomas is frequently due to somatic CTNNB1-activating mutations, which are associated with larger and nonsecreting tumors: a study in cortisol-secreting and -nonsecreting tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2011;96(2):E419–26.
- Bourcigaux N, Gaston V, Logie A, Bertagna X, Le Bouc Y, Gicquel C. High expression of cyclin E and G1 CDK and loss of function of p57KIP2 are involved in proliferation of malignant sporadic adrenocortical tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2000;85(1):322–30.
- Bravo EL. Pheochromocytoma: new concepts and future trends. Kidney Int. 1991;40(3):544–56.
- Brix D, Allolio B, Fenske W, Agha A, Dralle H, Jurowich C, et al. Laparoscopic versus open adrenalectomy for adrenocortical carcinoma: surgical and oncologic outcome in 152 patients. Eur Urol. 2010;58(4): 609–15.
- Butler C, Butler WM, Rizvi AA. Sustained remission with the kinase inhibitor sorafenib in stage IV metastatic adrenocortical carcinoma. Endocr Pract. 2010;16(3): 441–5.
- Caoili EM, Korobkin M, Brown RK, Mackie G, Shulkin BL. Differentiating adrenal adenomas from nonadenomas using (18)F-FDG PET/CT: quantitative and qualitative evaluation. Acad Radiol. 2007;14(4): 468–75.
- Cawood TJ, Hunt PJ, O'Shea D, Cole D, Soule S. Recommended evaluation of adrenal incidentalomas is costly, has high false-positive rates and confers a risk of fatal cancer that is similar to the risk of the adrenal lesion becoming malignant; time for a rethink? Eur J Endocrinol. 2009;161(4):513–27.
- Chen H, Sippel RS, O'Dorisio MS, Vinik AI, Lloyd RV, Pacak K, et al. The North American Neuroendocrine Tumor Society consensus guideline for the diagnosis and management of neuroendocrine tumors: pheochromocytoma, paraganglioma, and medullary thyroid cancer. Pancreas. 2010;39(6):775–83.
- Clarke MR, Weyant RJ, Watson CG, Carty SE. Prognostic markers in pheochromocytoma. Hum Pathol. 1998;29(5):522–6.
- Crucitti F, Bellantone R, Ferrante A, Boscherini M, Crucitti P. The Italian Registry for Adrenal Cortical Carcinoma: analysis of a multiinstitutional series of 129 patients. The ACC Italian Registry Study Group. Surgery. 1996;119(2):161–70.
- Dackiw AP, Lee JE, Gagel RF, Evans DB. Adrenal cortical carcinoma. World J Surg. 2001;25(7):914–26.
- Datrice NM, Langan RC, Ripley RT, Kemp CD, Steinberg SM, Wood BJ, et al. Operative management for recurrent and metastatic adrenocortical carcinoma. J Surg Oncol. 2012;105(7):709–13.
- DeChiara TM, Robertson EJ, Efstratiadis A. Parental imprinting of the mouse insulin-like growth factor II gene. Cell. 1991;64(4):849–59.

- Ellis RJ, Patel D, Prodanov T, Sadowski S, Nilubol N, Adams K, et al. Response after surgical resection of metastatic pheochromocytoma and paraganglioma: can postoperative biochemical remission be predicted? J Am Coll Surg. 2013;217(3):489–96.
- Else T, Williams AR, Sabolch A, Jolly S, Miller BS, Hammer GD. Adjuvant therapies and patient and tumor characteristics associated with survival of adult patients with adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2014;99(2):455–61.
- Fassnacht M, Allolio B. Clinical management of adrenocortical carcinoma. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2009;23(2):273–89.
- Fassnacht M, Hahner S, Polat B, Koschker AC, Kenn W, Flentje M, et al. Efficacy of adjuvant radiotherapy of the tumor bed on local recurrence of adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2006;91(11): 4501–4.
- Fassnacht M, Johanssen S, Quinkler M, Bucsky P, Willenberg HS, Beuschlein F, et al. Limited prognostic value of the 2004 International Union Against Cancer staging classification for adrenocortical carcinoma: proposal for a Revised TNM Classification. Cancer. 2009;115(2):243–50.
- Fassnacht M, Johanssen S, Fenske W, Weismann D, Agha A, Beuschlein F, et al. Improved survival in patients with stage II adrenocortical carcinoma followed up prospectively by specialized centers. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2010;95(11):4925–32.
- Fassnacht M, Terzolo M, Allolio B, Baudin E, Haak H, Berruti A, et al. Combination chemotherapy in advanced adrenocortical carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(23):2189–97.
- Frilling A, Tecklenborg K, Weber F, Kuhl H, Muller S, Stamatis G, et al. Importance of adrenal incidentaloma in patients with a history of malignancy. Surgery. 2004;136(6):1289–96.
- Gedik GK, Hoefnagel CA, Bais E. Olmos RA. 131I-MIBG therapy in metastatic phaeochromocytoma and paraganglioma. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2008;35(4):725–33.
- Gicquel C, Raffin-Sanson ML, Gaston V, Bertagna X, Plouin PF, Schlumberger M, et al. Structural and functional abnormalities at 11p15 are associated with the malignant phenotype in sporadic adrenocortical tumors: study on a series of 82 tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1997;82(8):2559–65.
- Gicquel C, Bertagna X, Gaston V, Coste J, Louvel A, Baudin E, et al. Molecular markers and long-term recurrences in a large cohort of patients with sporadic adrenocortical tumors. Cancer Res. 2001;61(18): 6762–7.
- Goffredo P, Sosa JA, Roman SA. Malignant pheochromocytoma and paraganglioma: a population level analysis of long-term survival over two decades. J Surg Oncol. 2013;107(6):659–64.
- Goffredo P, Adam MA, Thomas SM, Scheri RP, Sosa JA, Roman SA. Patterns of use and short-term outcomes of minimally invasive surgery for malignant

pheochromocytoma: a population-level study. World J Surg. 2015;39(8):1966–73.

- Goldstein RE, O'Neill JA Jr, Holcomb GW 3rd, Morgan WM 3rd, Neblett WW 3rd, Oates JA, et al. Clinical experience over 48 years with pheochromocytoma. Ann Surg. 1999;229(6):755–64; discussion 64-6.
- Groussin L, Bonardel G, Silvera S, Tissier F, Coste J, Abiven G, et al. 18F-Fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography for the diagnosis of adrenocortical tumors: a prospective study in 77 operated patients. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2009;94(5):1713–22.
- Guerrero MA, Schreinemakers JM, Vriens MR, Suh I, Hwang J, Shen WT, et al. Clinical spectrum of pheochromocytoma. J Am Coll Surg. 2009;209(6):727–32.
- Guller U, Turek J, Eubanks S, Delong ER, Oertli D, Feldman JM. Detecting pheochromocytoma: defining the most sensitive test. Ann Surg. 2006;243(1):102–7.
- Hadoux J, Favier J, Scoazec JY, Leboulleux S, Al Ghuzlan A, Caramella C, et al. SDHB mutations are associated with response to temozolomide in patients with metastatic pheochromocytoma or paraganglioma. Int J Cancer. 2014;135(11):2711–20.
- Hisada M, Garber JE, Fung CY, Fraumeni JF Jr, Li FP. Multiple primary cancers in families with Li-Fraumeni syndrome. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1998;90(8):606–11.
- Icard P, Goudet P, Charpenay C, Andreassian B, Carnaille B, Chapuis Y, et al. Adrenocortical carcinomas: surgical trends and results of a 253-patient series from the French Association of Endocrine Surgeons study group. World J Surg. 2001;25(7):891–7.
- Ilias I, Sahdev A, Reznek RH, Grossman AB, Pacak K. The optimal imaging of adrenal tumours: a comparison of different methods. Endocr Relat Cancer. 2007;14(3):587–99.
- Ilvesmaki V, Kahri AI, Miettinen PJ, Voutilainen R. Insulin-like growth factors (IGFs) and their receptors in adrenal tumors: high IGF-II expression in functional adrenocortical carcinomas. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1993;77(3):852–8.
- Jhala NC, Jhala D, Eloubeidi MA, Chhieng DC, Crowe DR, Roberson J, et al. Endoscopic ultrasoundguided fine-needle aspiration biopsy of the adrenal glands: analysis of 24 patients. Cancer. 2004;102(5): 308–14.
- Johanssen S, Hahner S, Saeger W, Quinkler M, Beuschlein F, Dralle H, et al. Deficits in the management of patients with adrenocortical carcinoma in Germany. Dtsch Arztebl Int. 2010;107(50):885–91.
- Khorram-Manesh A, Ahlman H, Jansson S, Wangberg B, Nilsson O, Jakobsson CE, et al. Adrenocortical carcinoma: surgery and mitotane for treatment and steroid profiles for follow-up. World J Surg. 1998;22(6): 605–11; discussion 11-2
- Kikuchi A. Tumor formation by genetic mutations in the components of the Wnt signaling pathway. Cancer Sci. 2003;94(3):225–9.
- Kim AC, Reuter AL, Zubair M, Else T, Serecky K, Bingham NC, et al. Targeted disruption of beta-catenin in Sf1-expressing cells impairs development and

maintenance of the adrenal cortex. Development. 2008;135(15):2593–602.

- Koschker AC, Fassnacht M, Hahner S, Weismann D, Allolio B. Adrenocortical carcinoma – improving patient care by establishing new structures. Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes. 2006;114(2):45–51.
- Kuruba R, Gallagher SF. Current management of adrenal tumors. Curr Opin Oncol. 2008;20(1):34–46.
- Lacroix A. Approach to the patient with adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2010;95(11): 4812–22.
- Latronico AC, Chrousos GP. Neoplasms of the adrenal cortex. Clinical and basic aspects. Cancer Treat Res. 1997;89:217–37.
- Latronico AC, Pinto EM, Domenice S, Fragoso MC, Martin RM, Zerbini MC, et al. An inherited mutation outside the highly conserved DNA-binding domain of the p53 tumor suppressor protein in children and adults with sporadic adrenocortical tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2001;86(10):4970–3.
- Leboulleux S, Dromain C, Bonniaud G, Auperin A, Caillou B, Lumbroso J, et al. Diagnostic and prognostic value of 18-fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography in adrenocortical carcinoma: a prospective comparison with computed tomography. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2006;91(3):920–5.
- Lee JE, Evans DB, Hickey RC, Sherman SI, Gagel RF, Abbruzzese MC, et al. Unknown primary cancer presenting as an adrenal mass: frequency and implications for diagnostic evaluation of adrenal incidentalomas. Surgery. 1998;124(6):1115–22.
- Lee JO, Lee KW, Kim CJ, Kim YJ, Lee HE, Kim H, et al. Metastatic adrenocortical carcinoma treated with sunitinib: a case report. Jpn J Clin Oncol. 2009;39(3): 183–5.
- Lenders JW, Pacak K, Walther MM, Linehan WM, Mannelli M, Friberg P, et al. Biochemical diagnosis of pheochromocytoma: which test is best? JAMA. 2002;287(11):1427–34.
- Lenert JT, Barnett CC Jr, Kudelka AP, Sellin RV, Gagel RF, Prieto VG, et al. Evaluation and surgical resection of adrenal masses in patients with a history of extraadrenal malignancy. Surgery. 2001;130(6):1060–7.
- Libe R, Groussin L, Tissier F, Elie C, Rene-Corail F, Fratticci A, et al. Somatic TP53 mutations are relatively rare among adrenocortical cancers with the frequent 17p13 loss of heterozygosity. Clin Cancer Res. 2007;13(3):844–50.
- Lubitz JA, Freeman L, Okun R. Mitotane use in inoperable adrenal cortical carcinoma. JAMA. 1973;223(10): 1109–12.
- Lughezzani G, Sun M, Perrotte P, Jeldres C, Alasker A, Isbarn H, et al. The European Network for the Study of Adrenal Tumors staging system is prognostically superior to the international union against cancer-staging system: a North American validation. Eur J Cancer. 2010;46(4):713–9.
- Luton JP, Cerdas S, Billaud L, Thomas G, Guilhaume B, Bertagna X, et al. Clinical features of adrenocortical

carcinoma, prognostic factors, and the effect of mitotane therapy. N Engl J Med. 1990;322(17): 1195–201.

- Lutz A, Stojkovic M, Schmidt M, Arlt W, Allolio B, Reincke M. Adrenocortical function in patients with macrometastases of the adrenal gland. Eur J Endocrinol. 2000;143(1):91–7.
- Mackie GC, Shulkin BL, Ribeiro RC, Worden FP, Gauger PG, Mody RJ, et al. Use of [18F]fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography in evaluating locally recurrent and metastatic adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2006;91(7):2665–71.
- Mantero F, Terzolo M, Arnaldi G, Osella G, Masini AM, Ali A, et al. A survey on adrenal incidentaloma in Italy. Study Group on Adrenal Tumors of the Italian Society of Endocrinology. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2000;85(2):637–44.
- Metser U, Miller E, Lerman H, Lievshitz G, Avital S, Even-Sapir E. 18F-FDG PET/CT in the evaluation of adrenal masses. J Nucl Med. 2006;47(1):32–7.
- Morimoto R, Satoh F, Murakami O, Suzuki T, Abe T, Tanemoto M, et al. Immunohistochemistry of a proliferation marker Ki67/MIB1 in adrenocortical carcinomas: Ki67/MIB1 labeling index is a predictor for recurrence of adrenocortical carcinomas. Endocr J. 2008;55(1):49–55.
- Ng L, Libertino JM. Adrenocortical carcinoma: diagnosis, evaluation and treatment. J Urol. 2003;169(1):5–11.
- Niemeijer ND, Alblas G, van Hulsteijn LT, Dekkers OM, Corssmit EP. Chemotherapy with cyclophosphamide, vincristine and dacarbazine for malignant paraganglioma and pheochromocytoma: systematic review and metaanalysis. Clin Endocrinol. 2014;81(5):642–51.
- Ohgaki H, Kleihues P, Heitz PU. p53 mutations in sporadic adrenocortical tumors. Int J Cancer. 1993;54(3): 408–10.
- Park BK, Kim CK, Kim B, Lee JH. Comparison of delayed enhanced CT and chemical shift MR for evaluating hyperattenuating incidental adrenal masses. Radiology. 2007;243(3):760–5.
- Paton BL, Novitsky YW, Zerey M, Harrell AG, Norton HJ, Asbun H, et al. Outcomes of adrenal cortical carcinoma in the United States. Surgery. 2006;140(6):914–20; discussion 9-20
- Polat B, Fassnacht M, Pfreundner L, Guckenberger M, Bratengeier K, Johanssen S, et al. Radiotherapy in adrenocortical carcinoma. Cancer. 2009;115(13): 2816–23.
- Porpiglia F, Fiori C, Daffara F, Zaggia B, Bollito E, Volante M, et al. Retrospective evaluation of the outcome of open versus laparoscopic adrenalectomy for stage I and II adrenocortical cancer. Eur Urol. 2010;57(5):873–8.
- Quinkler M, Hahner S, Wortmann S, Johanssen S, Adam P, Ritter C, et al. Treatment of advanced adrenocortical carcinoma with erlotinib plus gemcitabine. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2008;93(6):2057–62.
- Reibetanz J, Jurowich C, Erdogan I, Nies C, Rayes N, Dralle H, et al. Impact of lymphadenectomy on the

oncologic outcome of patients with adrenocortical carcinoma. Ann Surg. 2012;255(2):363–9.

- Reincke M, Karl M, Travis WH, Mastorakos G, Allolio B, Linehan HM, et al. p53 mutations in human adrenocortical neoplasms: immunohistochemical and molecular studies. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1994;78(3):790–4.
- Roman S. Adrenocortical carcinoma. Curr Opin Oncol. 2006;18(1):36–42.
- Sabolch A, Else T, Griffith KA, Ben-Josef E, Williams A, Miller BS, et al. Adjuvant radiation therapy improves local control after surgical resection in patients with localized adrenocortical carcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2015;92(2):252–9.
- Sawka AM, Jaeschke R, Singh RJ, Young WF Jr. A comparison of biochemical tests for pheochromocytoma: measurement of fractionated plasma metanephrines compared with the combination of 24-hour urinary metanephrines and catecholamines. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2003;88(2):553–8.
- Schteingart DE, Doherty GM, Gauger PG, Giordano TJ, Hammer GD, Korobkin M, et al. Management of patients with adrenal cancer: recommendations of an international consensus conference. Endocr Relat Cancer. 2005;12(3):667–80.
- Schulick RD, Brennan MF. Long-term survival after complete resection and repeat resection in patients with adrenocortical carcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol. 1999;6(8):719–26.
- Sgourakis G, Lanitis S, Kouloura A, Zaphiriadou P, Karkoulias K, Raptis D, et al. Laparoscopic versus open adrenalectomy for stage I/II adrenocortical carcinoma: meta-analysis of outcomes. J Investig Surg. 2015;28(3):145–52.
- Smith TG, Clark SK, Katz DE, Reznek RH, Phillips RK. Adrenal masses are associated with familial adenomatous polyposis. Dis Colon Rectum. 2000;43(12): 1739–42.
- Stein PP, Black HR. A simplified diagnostic approach to pheochromocytoma. A review of the literature and report of one institution's experience. Medicine. 1991;70(1):46–66.
- Stojadinovic A, Ghossein RA, Hoos A, Nissan A, Marshall D, Dudas M, et al. Adrenocortical carcinoma: clinical, morphologic, and molecular characterization. J Clin Oncol. 2002;20(4):941–50.
- Sullivan M, Boileau M, Hodges CV. Adrenal cortical carcinoma. J Urol. 1978;120(6):660–5.
- Sze WC, Grossman AB, Goddard I, Amendra D, Shieh SC, Plowman PN, et al. Sequelae and survivorship in patients treated with (131)I-MIBG therapy. Br J Cancer. 2013;109(3):565–72.
- Tadjine M, Lampron A, Ouadi L, Bourdeau I. Frequent mutations of beta-catenin gene in sporadic secreting adrenocortical adenomas. Clin Endocrinol. 2008;68(2):264–70.
- Terzolo M, Angeli A, Fassnacht M, Daffara F, Tauchmanova L, Conton PA, et al. Adjuvant mitotane treatment for adrenocortical carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2007;356(23):2372–80.

- Timmers HJ, Kozupa A, Chen CC, Carrasquillo JA, Ling A, Eisenhofer G, et al. Superiority of fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography to other functional imaging techniques in the evaluation of metastatic SDHB-associated pheochromocytoma and paraganglioma. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25(16):2262–9.
- Timmers HJ, Chen CC, Carrasquillo JA, Whatley M, Ling A, Eisenhofer G, et al. Staging and functional characterization of pheochromocytoma and paraganglioma by 18F-fluorodeoxyglucose (18F-FDG) positron emission tomography. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2012;104(9):700–8.
- Tissier F, Cavard C, Groussin L, Perlemoine K, Fumey G, Hagnere AM, et al. Mutations of beta-catenin in adrenocortical tumors: activation of the Wnt signaling pathway is a frequent event in both benign and malignant adrenocortical tumors. Cancer Res. 2005;65(17):7622–7.
- van der Harst E, de Herder WW, Bruining HA, Bonjer HJ, de Krijger RR, Lamberts SW, et al. [(123)I]metaiodobenzylguanidine and [(111)In]octreotide uptake in begnign and malignant pheochromocytomas. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2001;86(2):685–93.
- van Hulsteijn LT, Niemeijer ND, Dekkers OM, Corssmit EP. (131)I-MIBG therapy for malignant paraganglioma and phaeochromocytoma: systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Endocrinol. 2014;80(4):487–501.
- Varley JM, McGown G, Thorncroft M, James LA, Margison GP, Forster G, et al. Are there low-penetrance TP53 Alleles? evidence from childhood adrenocortical tumors. Am J Hum Genet. 1999;65(4):995–1006.
- Vassilopoulou-Sellin R, Schultz PN. Adrenocortical carcinoma. Clinical outcome at the end of the 20th century. Cancer. 2001;92(5):1113–21.

- Vogel J, Atanacio AS, Prodanov T, Turkbey BI, Adams K, Martucci V, et al. External beam radiation therapy in treatment of malignant pheochromocytoma and paraganglioma. Front Oncol. 2014;4:166.
- Volante M, Bollito E, Sperone P, Tavaglione V, Daffara F, Porpiglia F, et al. Clinicopathological study of a series of 92 adrenocortical carcinomas: from a proposal of simplified diagnostic algorithm to prognostic stratification. Histopathology. 2009;55(5):535–43.
- Wajchenberg BL, Albergaria Pereira MA, Medonca BB, Latronico AC, Campos Carneiro P, Alves VA, et al. Adrenocortical carcinoma: clinical and laboratory observations. Cancer. 2000;88(4):711–36.
- Whalen RK, Althausen AF, Daniels GH. Extra-adrenal pheochromocytoma. J Urol. 1992;147(1):1–10.
- Xiao XR, Ye LY, Shi LX, Cheng GF, Li YT, Zhou BM. Diagnosis and treatment of adrenal tumours: a review of 35 years' experience. Br J Urol. 1998;82(2): 199–205.
- Zeiger MA, Thompson GB, Duh QY, Hamrahian AH, Angelos P, Elaraj D, et al. American Association of Clinical Endocrinologists and American Association of Endocrine Surgeons Medical Guidelines for the Management of Adrenal Incidentalomas: executive summary of recommendations. Endocr Pract. 2009;15(5):450–3.
- Zhao J, Speel EJ, Muletta-Feurer S, Rutimann K, Saremaslani P, Roth J, et al. Analysis of genomic alterations in sporadic adrenocortical lesions. Gain of chromosome 17 is an early event in adrenocortical tumorigenesis. Am J Pathol. 1999;155(4):1039–45.
- Zini L, Porpiglia F, Fassnacht M. Contemporary management of adrenocortical carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2011;60(5):1055–65.



Retroperitoneal Tumors in Adults

54

Claudius Füllhase, Nina Harke, Christian Niedworok, Chris Protzel, and Oliver W. Hakenberg

Contents

Introduction, Epidemiology, and Classification	760
Clinical Presentation and Diagnosis	763
Risk Factors and Prognosis	764
Treatment	766
Surgery	766
Radiation	767
Chemotherapy	769
Recurrence and Follow-Up	769
References	770

C. Füllhase (⊠)

Department of Urology, University Homburg/Saar, Homburg, Germany e-mail: claudius.fuellhase@uks.eu

N. Harke Department of Urology, Heidelberg University, Heidelberg, Germany

C. Niedworok Department of Urology, University of Essen, Essen, Germany

C. Protzel Department of Urology, Helios-Kliniken Schwerin, Schwerin, Germany

Department of Urology, University of Rostock, Rostock, Germany

O. W. Hakenberg Department of Urology, University of Rostock, Rostock, Germany

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_42

Abstract

Retroperitoneal tumors are a heterogeneous group of rare tumors arising in the retroperitoneum, but not from the retroperitoneal organs. Most retroperitoneal tumors are malignant and derive from soft tissue, sarcomas being the most common. Primary extragonadal germ cell tumors and primary retroperitoneal lymphomas are rare differential diagnoses. A hallmark of malignant retroperitoneal soft tissue tumors is their large size upon diagnosis and their poor prognosis. CT scans and core needle biopsies are the mainstay of diagnosis. Extended radical and complete en bloc surgery is the only potentially curative treatment. Surgery should always be imageguided and never be exploratory. Despite surgery, local recurrence is common and accounts for most of the disease's morbidity. Even

though the scientific evidence is weak, neoadjuvant chemotherapy and/or preoperative radiation might be of some value for selected patients and histological subtypes. Guidelines strongly recommend a multidisciplinary treatment approach at a specialized center and data collection in international registries. Since all these cases are rare, advances can only be made in collaboration.

Keywords

Soft tissue neoplasms · Sarcoma · Retroperitoneal neoplasms · Retroperitoneal space · Urology

Introduction, Epidemiology, and Classification

The retroperitoneum is anatomically defined as the space between the peritoneum anteriorly and the parietal wall of the abdominal cavity posteriorly. It is defined caudally by the pelvic brim and cranially by the diaphragm. Embedded in a loose framework of connective tissue, it contains the retroperitoneal organs: the suprarenal (adrenal) glands, aorta and inferior vena cava, duodenum, pancreas, ureters, ascending and descending colon, kidneys, esophagus, and rectum. Primary retroperitoneal tumors arise in the retroperitoneum and by definition exclude tumors arising from retroperitoneal organs (Armstrong and Cohn 1965). Compared to primary tumors of retroperitoneal organs as well as compared to secondary (metastatic) tumors of the retroperitoneum, primary retroperitoneal tumors are very rare (Table 1).

Retroperitoneal tumors are a heterogeneous group and most are malignant (Table 2). Roughly, malignant retroperitoneal tumors are four times more frequent than benign retroperitoneal tumors (Van Roggen and Hogendoorn 2000). It is estimated that retroperitoneal tumors account for 0.1–0.2% of all adult malignancies (Armstrong and Cohn Jr. 1965; Pliess 1973). Most of retroperitoneal tumors arise from soft tissue, the non-epithelial, non-skeletal mesenchyma. Even less frequently retroperitoneal tumors can also be

Table 1 Age-adjusted incidence rates of some primarytumors occurring in the retroperitoneum and estimatedincidence rates of some secondary tumors in theretroperitoneum.

Age-adjusted incidence	rates of	f some p	rimary	tumors
in the retroperitoneum ^a	ι			

0
)

Ovarian cancer $5.7-7.5/100,000^{a,c}$ Description $2.2, 2.2/100,000^{a,d}$	<u> </u>	
Desetete server 2.2.2.2/100.0008.d	Ovarian cancer	5.7-7.5/100,000 ^{a,c}
Prostate cancer 2.2–3.2/100,000 ***	Prostate cancer	2.2-3.2/100,000 ^{a,d}
Testicular cancer 1.1–1.4/100,000 ^{a,e}	Testicular cancer	1.1-1.4/100,000 ^{a,e}
Endometrial cancer 1.0–1.1/100,000 ^{a,f}	Endometrial cancer	1.0-1.1/100,000 ^{a,f}
Colorectal cancer 0.4–6.2/100,000 ^{a,g}	Colorectal cancer	0.4-6.2/100,000 ^{a,g}

^athe German cancer registry (Robert-Koch-Institute 2016) ^b"Retroperitoneal tumors" refer to a heterogeneous group of rare tumors including retroperitoneal sarcomas and extragonadal germ cell tumors (diagnosed via the ICD.10 code C 48^a)

^cReports that 70% of ovarian cancers are diagnosed at stage FIGO III or IV (with an ovarian cancer incidence of 8.2–10.8/100000^a) (Roett and Evans 2009)

^dReports that 4.5% of prostate cancer patients show metastases in the retroperitoneum (with an prostate cancer incidence of 56.0–80.4/100,000^a) (Bubendorf et al. 2000)

^eReports that 19% of all seminomas (54% of testicular cancers are seminomas) and 45% of non-seminomas (45% of testicular cancers are non-seminomas) are diagnosed in a non-localized stage (with a testicular cancer incidence of 7.6–9.4/100,000^a) (Osswald et al. 2009)

^fReports that 9.2% of patients with endometrial cancer have para-aortic node metastases (with an endometrial cancer incidence of 11.6–13.0/100,000^a) (Mariani et al. 2008)

^gReports that in patients with colorectal cancer, 1–2% show retroperitoneal lymph node metastases, and 14% have metastases in the adrenal glands (with a colorectal cancer incidence of 24.7–44.7/100,000^a) (Ribeiro Gomes et al. 2017)

of neuronal, neuroglial, lymphatic, or embryonic origin (Table 2). However, there is disagreement whether or not retroperitoneal lymphomas should be defined as retroperitoneal tumors. Some authors consider them to be retroperitoneal tumors (Armstrong and Cohn 1965; Pinson et al. 1989), others do not (Pliess 1973). The widely used ICD 10 classification recommends to code lymphomas regardless of their primary site as a distinct entity. Indeed, 25–55% of all lymphomas include manifestations also in retroperitoneal lymph nodes

	Pinson et al. ($n = 182$) (1989)	Pließ (review of 8 series, $n = 513$) (1973)	Tambo et al. (n = 46) (2007)	Rodriguez et al. $(n = 37)$ (2010)	Gemici et al. (n = 28) (2015)
Benign tumors	11%	30%	48%	17%	25%
Malignant tumors	89%	70%	52%	83%	75%
Soft tissue tumors (sarcomas)	45.6% (41.3%)	65.5% (57%)	41.6% (29.1%)	100% (87.1%)	90.5% (66.7%)
Lymphomas	25.3%	-	29.1%	-	4.7%
Extragonadal germ cell tumors	4.3%	11.2%	-	_	_
Neuronal and glial tumors	3%	17.5%	20.8%	-	4.7%
Others and undifferentiated	21.6%	5.6%	8.3%	_	_

Table 2 Percentage of benign and malignant primary retroperitoneal tumors and origin of primary malignant retroperitoneal tumors according to some case series

(Schmalz 2016). However, primary retroperitoneal presentation of hematologic malignancies only in the retroperitoneum is very rare (Chen et al. 2005). Similarly, the retroperitoneum is also very rarely the manifestation site of extragonadal germ cell tumors (Scholz et al. 2002). Nevertheless, these tumors have to be considered as differential diagnoses. Overall, among the retroperitoneal soft tissue tumors, sarcomas are by far the most common ones (Table 2).

Because of the rarity and heterogeneity of retroperitoneal tumors, valid epidemiological data are difficult to obtain. Similarly, it is almost impossible to give any general recommendations on treatment or prognosis since the literature is limited to small case series or case reports. In addition to their rarity, the classification of soft tissue tumors has changed dramatically within the last years (Jo and Fletcher 2014), making it hard to compare or merge literature data. Table 3 provides an overview about soft tissue tumors which have been reported to occur in the retroperitoneum, according to the current WHO classification (Fletcher et al. 2014). Furthermore, the histological diagnosis of retroperitoneal tumors is challenging for most pathologists. One quarter of all primary histological diagnoses of soft tissue sarcomas will be corrected during their clinical course. If the histological specimen is reviewed by a specialized reference center, the rate of altered diagnoses increases to 70% (Schmalz 2016). Hence, there is a strong recommendation that all retroperitoneal tumors should be treated in cooperation with a specialized center.

Due to their rarity, variety, and histopathological classification difficulties, no general epidemiological data on retroperitoneal tumors can be provided. Data on sex preference are conflicting (Armstrong and Cohn 1965; Schmalz 2016). Generally, the WHO reports a slight male predominance of malignant soft tissue tumors (Fletcher et al. 2014). Similarly, the age distribution of retroperitoneal tumors shows an extremely wide range of 20-90 years (Pinson et al. 1989), with most tumors occurring between the ages of 50 and 70 (Armstrong and Cohn 1965). Some rare tumor entities might rather affect younger patients (e.g., aggressive angiomyxomas) or preferably one gender; others might just do the opposite (e.g., myolipomas). The bottom line is that despite their rarity, retroperitoneal tumors can affect anybody anytime.

As stated above, retroperitoneal tumors are mostly malignant soft tissue tumors, and among them sarcomas are by far the most common (Table 2), accounting for at least a third of all retroperitoneal tumors (Schmalz 2016; Gemici et al. 2015; Strauss et al. 2011). Among the retroperitoneal sarcomas (RPS), liposarcomas are the most common (35–70%) and leiomyosarcomas the second most common ones (15–23%) (Van

		Intermediate (locally aggressive/	
	Benign	rarely metastasizing)	Malignant
Adipocytic tumors	Lipoma	Atypical lipomatous tumor	Dedifferentiated liposarcoma
	Lipoblastoma		Myxoid liposarcoma
	Myolipoma of soft		Pleomorphic liposarcoma
	tissue		
	Hibernoma		
Fibroblastic/	Cellular	Giant cell fibroblastoma	Adult fibrosarcoma
myofibroblastic	angiofibroma	Extrapleural solitary fibrous tumor	Myxofibrosarcoma
tumors		Inflammatory myofibroblastic tumor	Sclerosing epithelioid fibrosarcoma
So-called	Deep benign fibrous		
fibrohistiocytic tumors	histiocytoma		
Smooth-muscle	Leiomyoma of deep		Leiomyosarcoma
tumors	soft tissue		
Skeletal-muscle			Embryonal
tumors			rhabdomyosarcoma
			Pleomorphic
			rhabdomyosarcoma
			Spindle cell/sclerosing
Vaccular tumors	Venous hemangioma	Kanosiform hemangioendothelioma	Angiosarcoma of soft tissue
vascular tullors	Lymphongiama	Raposnorm nemangioendottienoma	Anglosarconia of soft fissue
Chandra assaura	Lymphangionia		Estreslatel este company
tumors			
Tumors of uncertain		Phosphaturic mesenchymal tumor	Deep (aggressive)
differentiation			angiomyxoma
			Synovial sarcoma
			Clear cell sarcoma of soft tissue
			Extraskeletal myxoid chondrosarcoma
			Desmoplastic small round cell tumor
			Extrarenal rhabdoid tumor
			PEComa
Unclassified sarcomas			Undifferentiated sarcoma

Table 3 According to the current WHO classification of soft tissue tumors, tumors have been described to occur in the retroperitoneum (Fletcher et al. 2014)

Roggen and Hogendoorn 2000; Strauss et al. 2011; Brennan et al. 2014). Ten to 15% of all sarcomas occur in the retroperitoneum (Van Roggen and Hogendoorn 2000; Fletcher et al. 2014), and hence, the retroperitoneum is the second most common site for sarcomas to occur following the lower extremity (Strauss et al. 2011). Since RPS are the most common retroperitoneal tumor, the most valid data about prognosis and treatment are available on them. The following sections will therefore mainly refer to RPS as

they are the only retroperitoneal tumor entity for which consensus recommendations and guidelines are available (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015; von Mehren et al. 2014; ESMO Guidelines Working Group 2012; Murez et al. 2016). If any malignant retroperitoneal tumor other than RPS is diagnosed, the treatment has to be individualized, and in most cases (except for lymphomas and primary extragonadal germ cell tumors), it should be treated as if it were a RPS. As already stated, for best patient outcome,
it is strongly advised by the WHO as well as the RPS working group that retroperitoneal tumors are treated by an interdisciplinary team in a specialized center (Fletcher et al. 2014; Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015). This seems particularly noteworthy since retroperitoneal tumors generally have a poor prognosis – allowing no time for delayed or suboptimal treatment.

Clinical Presentation and Diagnosis

A clinical characteristic of retroperitoneal tumors and RPS is that they are usually very large when they are diagnosed. Fifty percent of all retroperitoneal tumors are larger than 20 cm in diameter at the time of diagnosis (Gemici et al. 2015; Gronchi et al. 2004). Despite their respectable size, RPS cause surprisingly only few and unspecific symptoms. Most patients (80%) present an abdominal mass (Mendenhall et al. 2005). It is said that RPS grow "silently" until they are large enough to present as abdominal masses (Hueman et al. 2008). Apart from abdominal masses, patients may complain of unspecific symptoms such as abdominal discomfort, early satiety, pain, and neurological or vascular symptoms of the lower extremity (Murez et al. 2016). Lymphomas might go along with classic B symptoms (unexplained fewer, drenching night sweats, and weight loss) (Hueman et al. 2008). Despite the fact that RPS often displace kidneys and ureters, urological symptoms are surprisingly rare in RPS patients. The median duration of symptoms before diagnosis is reported to be 4 months (Mendenhall et al. 2005). In contrast to most malignant retroperitoneal tumors, benign retroperitoneal tumors are usually incidental findings during CT scan or ultrasound (Schmalz 2016).

Computed tomography (CT) is the mainstay of diagnosis. With the ongoing development of CT technology, radiologists are more and more able to diagnose and differentiate even rare tumors. Some RPS, such as liposarcoma and leiomyoma, show specific CT radiological features (e.g., macroscopic fat or vessel involvement) which makes it possible to diagnose them by CT scan (Brennan et al. 2014). In doubtful cases, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) can contribute

distinguishing different entities. However, due to a substantial overlap of imaging features, at the moment, most retroperitoneal tumors require histological confirmation. The Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group recommends that CT imaging is reviewed by a specialized tumor board (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015). Next to a contrast CT scan of the pelvis and abdomen, a CT scan of the chest is recommended. Ten to 20% of all RPS show distant metastases in lung or liver at first presentation (Mendenhall et al. 2005). A CT scan of the head, brain MRI, bone scan, and positron emission tomography (PET) are usually not required. However, due to the fact that one kidney has usually to be removed during RPS surgery, the working group recommends a preoperative assessment of contralateral kidney function (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015). The CT does not only serve diagnosis but also surgery planning which is crucial for a good surgical outcome.

Other primary and secondary tumors apart from RPS should be excluded. In men, it is mandatory to exclude metastatic testicular cancer (Strauss et al. 2011). This is in line with the guideline recommendation of the European Germ Cell Cancer Consensus Group which emphasizes that in all men with retroperitoneal masses, a germ cell cancer should always be considered (Krege et al. 2008). Laboratory tests should include α -fetoprotein (AFP) and β -human chorionic gonadotropin (β -HCG).

Following adequate imaging and exclusion of entities other than RPS as far as possible, the tumor should be biopsied. In the past, there has been a debate whether or not this should actually be done (Strauss et al. 2011). However, the RPS working group clearly advises that image-guided percutaneous coaxial core needle biopsy is needed (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015). Fine needle biopsy, in contrast to core needle biopsy, is not recommended. Sampling during contrast-enhanced CT biopsy should aim at more solid and well-perfused areas. The risk of needle track seeding seems minimal and should be no reason to avoid biopsy. However, laparotomy and open biopsy or laparoscopic biopsy should definitely be avoided due to sarcoma

contamination (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015). Interestingly, the same applies when an RPS is found incidentally during other surgery, e.g., laparoscopic hernia repair or explorative gynecological surgery for a suspected adnexal mass: no biopsy should be taken intraoperatively. Next to the risk of peritoneal sarcoma contamination, a CT-guided biopsy will better than "blind shooting" target the relevant parts of an RPS. Thus, nothing more should be done to explore or assess such an incidentally found retroperitoneal mass during that surgery because the risk of peritoneal sarcoma contamination is highly relevant. Incomplete resection is harmful and not beneficial for RPS patients. Such patients should undergo subsequent imaging and surgery planning.

As stated above, correct histological classification of soft tissue tumors is quite challenging and best performed in a reference center (Schmalz 2016). Histological characterization should be done according to the current WHO classification (Fletcher et al. 2014). Next to conventional histology, pathological assessment includes today often molecular subtyping and genomic profiling. Such details go beyond the scope of this review and are reported elsewhere (Fletcher et al. 2014). Grading is considered a morphological translation of molecular events that determine tumor aggressiveness (Fletcher et al. 2014). Conventional grading systems are mostly based on mitotic activity and necrosis. Due to its high prognostic predictive value, the FNCLCC grading system which includes a differentiation score is most widely used (ESMO Guidelines Working Group 2012) (Table 4).

Staging of RPS is mostly performed according to the AJCC/UICC system (Table 5). However, the AJCC/UICC stage grouping has been criticized. Most RPS are classified as cT2. The stage groups according to AJCC/UICC are mainly determined by histological grade. Next to histological grade, distant metastases and resection status are the major determinants of survival. According to those determinants, an alternative staging system has been proposed (Mendenhall et al. 2005) (Table 6). **Table 4** Histopathological parameters in the grading system of the French Fédération Nationale des Centres de Lutte Contre le Cancer (FNCLCC)

Definition
Score 1: sarcomas closely resembling
normal mesenchymal tissue
Score 2: sarcomas for which
histological typing is certain
Score 3: undifferentiated sarcomas
Score 1: 0–9 mitoses per HPF
Score 2: 10–19 mitoses per HPF
Score 3: >19 mitoses per HPF
Score 0: no necrosis
Score 1: <50% tumor necrosis
Score 2: >50% tumor necrosis
Total score $2-3 = $ grade 1
Total score 4–5 = grade 2
Total score 6–8 = grade 3

Modified from Fletcher et al. (2014) *HPF* high-power field

Risk Factors and Prognosis

The etiology of most soft tissue tumors is unknown (Fletcher et al. 2014). Unknown environmental factors as well as genetic susceptibility may contribute to sarcoma development. Epidemiological studies, particularly on the SEER data, found interesting correlations. But as the authors state, those correlations might be rather speculative than causative (Burningham et al. 2012). For example, geographical differences have been described. Japanese migrants living in western countries show a higher incidence of certain sarcoma types than Japanese living in Japan, suggesting environmental lifestyle factors to be involved (Burningham et al. 2012). On the other hand, racial disparities seem to exist between certain sarcoma types suggesting a genetic factor. Furthermore, sarcomas have been linked to late pregnancy, medication during pregnancy (for nausea and vomiting), low birth weight, and childhood hernia (Burningham et al. 2012). However, those findings might just indicate a disruption of normal embryological development and are probably not causative as such. A problem identifying any sarcoma risk factors is that many sarcoma

T – primary tumor	Tx	Primary tumor cannot be assessed	G – histopathological grading		
	Т0	No evidence of primary tumor	TNM two-grade system	Three-grade systems	Four-grade systems
	T1	Tumor 5 cm or less in greatest dimension	Low grade	Grade I	Grade I
	T1a	Superficial (above the superficial fascia)			Grade II
	T1b ^a	Deep	High grade	Grade II	Grade III
	T2	Tumor more than 5 cm in greatest dimension		Grade III	Grade IV
	T2a	Superficial			
	T2b ^a	Deep	Stage grouping		
N – regional lymph nodes	Nx	Regional lymph nodes cannot be assessed	Stage IA	T1 N0 M0	G1
	N0	No regional lymph node metastasis	Stage IB	T2 N0 M0	G1
	N1	Regional lymph node metastasis	Stage IIA	T1 N0 M0	G2, G3
M – distant metastasis	M0	No distant metastasis	Stage IIB	T2 N0 M0	G2
	M1	Distant metastasis	Stage III	T2 N0 M0	G3
				Any T N1 M0	Any G
			Stage IV	Any T any N M1	Any G

 Table 5
 According to the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) and the Union for International Cancer Control (UICC) classification and staging of soft tissue sarcomas (Fletcher et al. 2014)

^aRetroperitoneal sarcomas have always to be staged T1b or T2b but cannot be staged T1a or T2a

Table 6 The Dutch/Memorial Sloan-Kettering CancerCenter classification system (Mendenhall et al. 2005)

Classification	Definition
Stage I	Low grade, complete resection, no metastases
Stage II	High grade, complete resection, no metastases
Stage III	Any grade, incomplete resection, no metastases
Stage IV	Any grade, any resection, distant metastases

subtypes exist, but since they are all rare, they are usually grouped together for statistical analysis.

Radiation is the only proven risk factor for sarcoma development (Fletcher et al. 2014), and the risk clearly increases with radiation dose. The WHO reports a total radiation dose of >50 Gy as a risk factor with a median time lag between exposure and secondary tumor diagnosis of 10 years. Most available knowledge about postradiation sarcomas is from the literature on breast cancer (Sheth et al. 2012), and incidence rates have been reported to range between a few cases per thousand to almost a few per hundred. The literature on RPS following radiation for seminoma is scarce and limited to a few case reports (Stein et al. 1997). It might, however, be an underestimated problem. A Norwegian study identified 90 patients with postradiation sarcoma over a 25-year period, 13% of which were after radiation therapy for testicular cancer (Bjerkehagen et al. 2008). To the best of our knowledge, it is not known how many percent of patients irradiated for seminoma will suffer from radiation-induced sarcoma. 0.9% of all sarcomas are reported to be radiation induced (Kim et al. 2016).

The role of chemical carcinogens is controversial. Some authors reported an increased risk after exposure to certain herbicides, but others could not confirm this (Fletcher et al. 2014). Similarly, dioxin exposure might be a factor; however, this has not been proven. Some viral infections have been linked to sarcomas, for example, HHV8 and Kaposi sarcoma. However, Kaposi sarcomas have not been reported to occur in the retroperitoneum (Fletcher et al. 2014). Patients suffering from the Li-Fraumeni syndrome a very rare autosomal dominant disease with TP53 tumor suppressor gene mutations are predisposed to sarcoma development. Similarly, inherited retinoblastoma, a germline mutation of the RB1 gene, might also be associated with sarcoma development particularly following radiation (Fletcher et al. 2014).

Poor prognosis is a hallmark of all malignant retroperitoneal tumors. The overall 5-year survival rate of RPS ranges from 36% to 58% (Porter et al. 2006). The sarcoma subtype is a prognostic factor, with liposarcomas showing the worst survival rates (Anaya et al. 2009; Lewis et al. 1998). Despite resections with curative intent, local recurrence is almost the natural history of RPS and accounts for 90% of disease-related mortality (Anaya et al. 2009). Complete macroscopic resection is achieved in less than 70% of primary RPS (von Mehren et al. 2014). The resection status and tumor grade are significant variables predicting local recurrence. Median survival has been reported to be 103 months for completely resected tumors and 18 months for incompletely resected ones (Lewis et al. 1998). High-grade RPS have a median survival of 33 months, whereas low-grade RPS have a median survival of 149 months (Lewis et al. 1998). Tumor size is another variable of prognostic value (Bremjit et al. 2014). Overall, 70% of all RPS patients will suffer from local recurrence within 5 years (Anaya et al. 2009). The median time to local recurrence development is 22 months (Mendenhall et al. 2005). Distant metastases will occur in around 18%, particularly with leiomyosarcoma (Bremjit et al. 2014). Metastases occur mainly in the lungs and liver (Lewis et al. 1998). Median time to distant metastases diagnosis is 19 months (Mendenhall et al. 2005). The median RPS survival was reported to be 72 months for patients with primary disease and 10 months for patients with metastases (Lewis et al. 1998). According to the French guidelines on RPS, the quality of first surgical treatment, sarcoma subtype and grading, the quality of initial biopsy and thereby the risk of peritoneal sarcoma contamination, and the volume of RPS cases treated in a center are the four most important prognostic factors (Avances et al. 2013), three of which can be influenced by physicians.

Treatment

Macroscopically complete surgical resection with negative surgical margins is the only potentially curative treatment for malignant retroperitoneal soft tissue tumors.

Surgery

As for many other malignant tumors, surgical resection with negative resection margins is a main prognostic factor for survival. The main problem with retroperitoneal tumors is that they are usually diagnosed in an advanced stage where the tumor has reached a substantial size, involving vital structures (in 50% tumors are larger than 20 cm in diameter (Gemici et al. 2015)). Therefore, complete resection cannot be achieved in over 70% of RPS patients (von Mehren et al. 2014). It has been shown for RPS that incomplete resection and contiguous organ resections are independent prognostic factors for survival (Singer et al. 2003). Multivisceral en bloc resection is necessary in over 80% to achieve negative margins (Jaques et al. 1990). Three tiers of surgical resection have been described for primary RPS (Bonvalot et al. 2009). Complete compartmental resection was performed in patients with uninvolved contiguous organs. Simple complete resection was used in advanced tumors. The third group involved patients where contiguous organs had to be removed due to invasion. The rate of recurrence was threefold lower in compartmental resections than in simple complete resections (Bonvalot et al. 2009). Several analyses of large single institution databases have consistently shown that the survival rate depends mainly on the negative margin status (Bremjit et al. 2014; Erzen et al. 2005). As such, the current treatment recommendation is not only to remove the RPS but to ensure by wide and extensive resection that

negative margins are achieved (Porpiglia et al. 2016). It has been reported that with extended resections compared to simple complete resections, the 5-year local recurrence rate dropped from 48% down to 28% (Gronchi et al. 2009).

Since the best possible surgery is the key factor for survival, the Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group points out the importance of proper preoperative planning with CT scan and tumor board review (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015). Low-grade liposarcoma might intraoperatively appear like normal fat tissue therefore the surgeons should know in advance "where to cut." Intraoperative frozen section evaluation of suspicious tissue is not recommended because it rather leads the surgeons to be too close to the malignant tumor and as such bears the risk of tumor contamination. As said, the surgery should be guided by preoperative imaging, and it should not be exploratory (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015). The RPS working group furthermore recommends that surgery is performed by a specialized team with special training and technical expertise throughout the abdominal and pelvic cavity including the handling of large vessels and nerves, full-thickness thoracoabdominal wall resection and reconstruction, and diaphragmatic and bone resection (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015). According to the French guidelines, RPS should be resected en bloc with the surrounding organs, often a kidney, adrenal gland, colon, duodenum, pancreas, or the spleen (Avances et al. 2013). Laceration of the tumor is a technical mistake with severe consequences for the prognosis (Avances et al. 2013). In the same way as the demands are challenging for the surgical team, they are also high for the anesthesiological and postoperative intensive care – illustrating once again the need for treatment in a specialized center (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015).

Radiation

Radiation therapy alone is no treatment option in patients with RPS. However, radiation therapy might be considered in patients with unresectable disease (von Mehren et al. 2014). Usually, the role of radiation therapy in RPS is limited to multimodal therapy regimen in combination with surgery. It is either used preoperatively (neoadjuvant) in order to reduce tumor size and to obtain negative margins or intra- or postoperatively (adjuvant) for better local control. A main problem with radiation for RPS is the close proximity of RPS to radiosensitive organs.

Preoperative Radiation

Even though the value of preoperative radiation in RPS is not proven, there exist treatment guidelines for preoperative radiation therapy for RPS based on a consensus from an international expert panel (Baldini et al. 2015). Currently, the data of an EORTC study (STRASS trial) on preoperative radiation therapy plus surgery versus surgery alone for patients with RPS are awaited (EORTC 62092-22092).

Preoperative radiation is expected to downsize the primary tumor, allowing it to become amenable to proper surgical resection and to improve negative margin outcome (Porpiglia et al. 2016). So far, only few trials assessed preoperative radiation in RPS. Some small series from Toronto, Canada, and Houston, Texas, USA, reported a median survival of >60 months in patients with intermediate and high-grade RPS in patients who received preoperative radiation (+doxorubicin) and surgery. Those data compared favorably to historical data for similar patients treated with surgery alone (Pawlik et al. 2006). However, other retrospective studies could not show any survival benefit for preoperative radiation (Bremjit et al. 2014). An American College of Surgeons Oncology Group study assessing the value of preoperative radiation in RPS (ACOSOG Z9031) was closed due to poor recruiting. As stated above, an EORTC study is currently ongoing. Readers of this review who are about to treat an RPS patient are encouraged to actively contact participating study centers (http://www.eortc.be/ protoc/Details.asp?Protocol=62092 as accessed Nov. 2016).

According to the preliminary radiation oncologist's expert consensus, in analogy to the Trans-Atlantic RPS working group, the treatment plan for an RPS patient should be managed by a multidisciplinary team in a specialized center. Patients eligible for preoperative radiation should meet the following criteria: tumor must be resectable with intent for complete resection, there should be an absence of symptoms requiring immediate surgery (e.g., bowel obstruction), the patient should be suitable for radiotherapy, and the tumor should be localized and unifocal or at most two sites in close proximity (Baldini et al. 2015). Most of the expert consensus guideline on RPS radiation deals with technical radiation details which go beyond the scope of this review (Baldini et al. 2015). 50 Gy in 25 fractions seems to be a reasonable fractionation scheme. Organs at risk portions that are contained within the planning target volume should not be subtracted. Intensity-modulated radiotherapy (IMRT) is the preferred technique. And surgery should, following new CT imaging, be performed 4-6 weeks after radiation therapy completion (Baldini et al. 2015). According to the RPS working group, preoperative radiation is a therapeutic option and should be considered (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015).

Intraoperative Radiation

The rationale for intraoperative radiation therapy is to better spare radiosensitive structures from radiation (e.g., bowel that falls postoperatively into the space that was previously occupied by the tumor). In addition, the biological effects of directly and intraoperatively applied radiation are much higher than the effects of the same dose applied externally (Avances et al. 2013). However, the same structures that limit extended surgery (e.g., large vessels and neurons) do also limit the applicability of intraoperative radiation (Avances et al. 2013). Small series with only few patients have reported an improved local control in RPS patients with intraoperative beam radiotherapy compared to postoperatively irradiated patients. However, no benefit in median survival was reported (Porpiglia et al. 2016). The RPS working group states that intraoperative radiation is not of proven value. The margins considered at risk are usually too large for practical application (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015).

Postoperative Radiation

The evidence for postoperative radiation in RPS is equally of limited value. A French retrospective study compared surgery alone (n = 56) vs. surgery plus adjuvant radiation therapy (n = 42) in RPS. Patients who received additional radiotherapy usually had an R1 or R2 resection. Still, they found a lower local recurrence rate for postoperatively irradiated patients than for surgery only (Local recurrence at 5 years was 22% for surgery plus radiation vs. 36% for surgery only. However, those findings were statistically not significant) (Le Pechoux et al. 2013).

There have been several epidemiological analyses of the SEER database to assess the value of postoperative radiation in RPS (Porpiglia et al. 2016). However, the SEER data give no information on the resection status (R0 vs R1, R2) which makes it difficult to draw conclusions about the value of radiotherapy. Most likely, patients with advanced tumors and positive margins were more likely to have received radiation than patients with completely resected tumors. As well, patients with high-grade tumors were probably more likely to have received radiation than patients with low-grade tumors. Therefore, since treatment groups are different, these epidemiological data are of limited value to assess the value of adjuvant radiation therapy in RPS as such. Out of 2348 RPS patients identified, 1654 underwent surgery (70.1%), and radiotherapy was used in 25.9% of these patients whereby the most common application was postoperatively (85.5%) (Porter et al. 2006). Patients who received additional radiotherapy were in general 5 years younger than patients who received surgery only and were mostly white. The authors concluded that most patients in the USA receive surgery only and that if radiotherapy might be beneficial - which could not be assessed by the SEER database research – practice patterns would require significant change (Porter et al. 2006). Other authors using SEER data assessing adjuvant radiotherapy in RPS reported no reduction in the hazard of death, no difference in disease-specific survival, and no difference in overall survival (Porpiglia et al. 2016).

Postoperative radiation is accompanied by a substantial toxicity. A study from Gainesville,

Florida, comparing pre- vs. postoperative radiation reported that median time to local recurrence was 2.5 years for preoperative and 1 year for postoperative radiation. At the same time, postoperative radiation was associated with a significantly higher rate of radiation complications (infections, hemorrhage, bowel obstruction). The authors concluded that preoperative radiation seems to be the better way to go (Zlotecki et al. 2005). Similarly, data from Ann Arbor, Michigan, showed that the rate of local recurrence was lower in preoperative than in postoperative irradiated patients (Feng et al. 2007).

The RPS working group concluded that postoperative radiation is not of proven value in RPS treatment and is associated with significant toxicities (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015). Only for a minority of patients can a therapeutic radiation dose be achieved (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015). In summary, if radiotherapy is considered, it is best administered preoperatively and in the context of a registered clinical trial.

Chemotherapy

Since most of retroperitoneal tumors are very large at first presentation and margin-negative surgery is a key prognostic factor for survival, the concept of neoadjuvant chemotherapy for downsizing the tumor preoperatively seems attractive. A retrospective analysis of the National Cancer Database identified 8653 patients with RPS, 17.6% of whom had received chemotherapy (Miura et al. 2015). 10.6% of chemotherapy patients had received it in a neoadjuvant setting (n = 163). Factors associated with chemotherapy administration were poor tumor differentiation, leiomyosarcoma or pleomorphic sarcoma histology, and R2 resection status. The study reported a worse median survival for the chemotherapy group (40 months) than for the surgery only group (52 months). The authors concluded that chemotherapy did not improve survival for resected RPS (Miura et al. 2015). However, in analogy to retrospective database analyses assessing radiation for RPS, the value of the study is limited because patients receiving chemotherapy had a worse prognosis than those who did not receive chemotherapy. As such, a definitive statement whether or not neoadjuvant chemotherapy is of use in RPS can't be given.

A meta-analysis evaluating 18 studies with a total of 1953 patients reported a small survival benefit for adjuvant chemotherapy (Pervaiz et al. 2008). Doxorubicin plus ifosfamide reduced the absolute risk for local recurrence by 5%, the absolute risk for distant recurrence by 10%, and the absolute risk for death by tumor by 11%. This amounted to the risk of death being 30% with chemotherapy compared to 41% without chemotherapy. The number needed to prevent one death was 17 (Pervaiz et al. 2008). However, overall the evidence in support of adjuvant chemotherapy is scarce. The RPS working group concludes that postoperative/adjuvant chemotherapy after complete macroscopic resection is of no study-proven value (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015).

According to the French RPS guidelines, chemotherapy is a treatment option in patients with unresectable metastases (Avances et al. 2013). Hereby, the choice of drug depends mainly on the histological sarcoma subtype. Doxorubicin and ifosfamide regimens seem to have the best response rates (11–38%) (Avances et al. 2013).

A major problem assessing the value of chemotherapy in RPS is that RPS are a heterogeneous group of tumors (Table 3). Some histological subtypes, for example, the synovial sarcoma, might respond very well to chemotherapy; others will not. The RPS working group states that although no randomized trials of neoadjuvant chemotherapy versus resection alone have been reported, neoadjuvant chemotherapy is safe for wellselected patients and may be considered after careful review by a multidisciplinary tumor board (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015).

Recurrence and Follow-Up

Despite complete surgical resection and multimodal treatment, the risk of recurrence is high. Overall, 70% of all RPS patients will suffer from local recurrence within 5 years. Particularly the liposarcoma subtype is associated with a high rate of local recurrence. Local recurrence accounts for 90% of disease-related mortality (Anaya et al. 2009). The median survival for patients with an RPS local recurrence is 28 months (Lewis et al. 1998). Only 52% of patients with local recurrence can be resected completely (Lewis et al. 1998). As for the primary tumors, complete resection is the main prognostic factor. However, the resection rate decreases after each subsequent local recurrence. Resection rates were reported in 22% for the second and in 10% for the third local recurrence (Lewis et al. 1998). High-grade malignancy and local recurrence after primary surgery are associated with the worst survival (Gronchi et al. 2004). A retrospective study on the combined series of eight high-volume reference centers evaluated the recurrence patterns of 1007 RPS patients following primary resection (Gronchi et al. 2016). Predictors for overall survival were patient age, tumor size, completeness of surgical resection, malignancy grade, multifocality, and histological subtype. Interestingly, at 8 years, the crude cumulative incidence of local recurrence for well-differentiated liposarcoma was 42% in a center, where surgery was more limited, and 5% in a center, where extended surgery was used (Gronchi et al. 2016).

The Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group published an additional consensus paper in which they provide statements how recurrent RPS should best be treated (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2016). They recommend that a recurrent RPS should be biopsied again and treatment planned in a multidisciplinary team of RPS experts. In analogy to primary RPS, complete surgical resection is the only curative option. However, in multifocal disease, recurrence can almost be taken for granted, and surgery is most likely of no oncological benefit. For the same reason, synchronous resection of local recurrence and distant metastases is not recommended. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy and radiation might be individual options. In patients who are not eligible for curative resection, cytotoxic and targeted systematic therapies may be of benefit in prolonging life and improving quality of life, but this is completely hypothetical. Radiotherapy might be used for pain control related to nerve compression. Readers are encouraged to enter eligible patients into an international collaborative registry (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2016).

The risk of recurrence after complete resection does not seem to follow a distinct time pattern. Recurrence can occur 15–20 years following primary surgery. Therefore, RPS patients should be followed for the rest of their lives (Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015). The RPS working group recommends CT scans every 3–6 months within the first 5 years. After then, annual follow-up evaluation is appropriate (Management of primary retroperitoneal sarcoma (RPS) in the adult: a consensus approach from the Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group 2015).

References

- Anaya DA, et al. Establishing prognosis in retroperitoneal sarcoma: a new histology-based paradigm. Ann Surg Oncol. 2009;16(3):667–75.
- Armstrong JR, Cohn I Jr. Primary malignant retroperitoneal tumors. Am J Surg. 1965;110(6):937–43.
- Avances C, et al. CCAFU's contribution to the French National Cancer Institute's reference frame: retroperitoneal sarcomas. Prog Urol J Assoc Fr Urol Soc Fr Urol. 2013;23(Suppl 2):S161–6.
- Baldini EH, et al. Treatment guidelines for preoperative radiation therapy for retroperitoneal sarcoma: preliminary consensus of an international expert panel. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2015;92(3):602–12.
- Bjerkehagen B, et al. Radiation-induced sarcoma: 25-year experience from the Norwegian Radium Hospital. Acta Oncol. 2008;47(8):1475–82.
- Bonvalot S, et al. Primary retroperitoneal sarcomas: a multivariate analysis of surgical factors associated with local control. J Clin Oncol Off J Am Soc Clin Oncol. 2009;27(1):31–7.
- Bremjit PJ, et al. A contemporary large single-institution evaluation of resected retroperitoneal sarcoma. Ann Surg Oncol. 2014;21(7):2150–8.
- Brennan C, et al. Solid malignant retroperitoneal masses-a pictorial review. Insights Imaging. 2014;5(1):53–65.
- Bubendorf L, et al. Metastatic patterns of prostate cancer: an autopsy study of 1,589 patients. Hum Pathol. 2000;31(5):578–83.
- Burningham Z, et al. The epidemiology of sarcoma. Clin Sarcoma Res. 2012;2(1):14.
- Chen L, et al. Hematologic malignancies with primary retroperitoneal presentation: clinicopathologic study of 32 cases. Arch Pathol Lab Med. 2005;129(5):655–60.
- Erzen D, Sencar M, Novak J. Retroperitoneal sarcoma: 25 years of experience with aggressive surgical

treatment at the Institute of Oncology, Ljubljana. J Surg Oncol. 2005;91(1):1–9.

- ESMO Guidelines Working Group. Soft tissue and visceral sarcomas: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol Off J Eur Soc Med Oncol. 2012;23(Suppl 7):vii92–9.
- Feng M, et al. Long-term outcomes after radiotherapy for retroperitoneal and deep truncal sarcoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2007;69(1):103–10.
- Fletcher CDM, et al. WHO classification of tumours of soft tissue and bone. 4th ed. Geneva: WHO Press; 2014.
- Gemici K, et al. Management of patients with retroperitoneal tumors and a review of the literature. World J Surg Oncol. 2015;13:143.
- Gronchi A, et al. Retroperitoneal soft tissue sarcomas: patterns of recurrence in 167 patients treated at a single institution. Cancer. 2004;100(11):2448–55.
- Gronchi A, et al. Aggressive surgical policies in a retrospectively reviewed single-institution case series of retroperitoneal soft tissue sarcoma patients. J Clin Oncol Off J Am Soc Clin Oncol. 2009;27(1):24–30.
- Gronchi A, et al. Variability in patterns of recurrence after resection of primary retroperitoneal sarcoma (RPS): a report on 1007 patients from the multi-institutional collaborative RPS working group. Ann Surg. 2016;263(5):1002–9.
- Hueman MT, Herman JM, Ahuja N. Management of retroperitoneal sarcomas. Surg Clin North Am. 2008;88 (3):583–97. vii
- Jaques DP, et al. Management of primary and recurrent soft-tissue sarcoma of the retroperitoneum. Ann Surg. 1990;212(1):51–9.
- Jo VY, Fletcher CD. WHO classification of soft tissue tumours: an update based on the 2013 (4th) edition. Pathology. 2014;46(2):95–104.
- Kim KS, et al. Radiation-induced sarcoma: a 15-year experience in a single large tertiary referral center. Cancer Res Treat Off J Kor Cancer Assoc. 2016;48 (2):650–7.
- Krege S, et al. European consensus conference on diagnosis and treatment of germ cell cancer: a report of the second meeting of the European Germ Cell Cancer Consensus group (EGCCCG): part I. Eur Urol. 2008;53(3):478–96.
- Le Pechoux C, et al. Should adjuvant radiotherapy be administered in addition to front-line aggressive surgery (FAS) in patients with primary retroperitoneal sarcoma? Ann Oncol Off J Eur Soc Med Oncol. 2013;24(3):832–7.
- Lewis JJ, et al. Retroperitoneal soft-tissue sarcoma: analysis of 500 patients treated and followed at a single institution. Ann Surg. 1998;228(3):355–65.
- Mariani A, et al. Prospective assessment of lymphatic dissemination in endometrial cancer: a paradigm shift in surgical staging. Gynecol Oncol. 2008;109(1):11–8.
- Mendenhall WM, et al. Retroperitoneal soft tissue sarcoma. Cancer. 2005;104(4):669–75.
- Miura JT, et al. Impact of chemotherapy on survival in surgically resected retroperitoneal sarcoma. Eur J Surg Oncol: J Eur Soc Surg Oncol Br Assoc Surg Oncol. 2015;41(10):1386–92.

- Murez T, et al. CCAFU french national guidelines 2016–2018 on retroperitoneal sarcoma. Prog Urol J Assoc Fr Urol Soc Fr Urol. 2016;27(Suppl 1):S183–90.
- Osswald M, et al. Treatment of a population based sample of men diagnosed with testicular cancer in the United States. Urol Oncol. 2009;27(6):604–10.
- Pawlik TM, et al. Long-term results of two prospective trials of preoperative external beam radiotherapy for localized intermediate- or high-grade retroperitoneal soft tissue sarcoma. Ann Surg Oncol. 2006;13 (4):508–17.
- Pervaiz N, et al. A systematic meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials of adjuvant chemotherapy for localized resectable soft-tissue sarcoma. Cancer. 2008;113 (3):573–81.
- Pinson CW, et al. Long-term results with primary retroperitoneal tumors. Arch Surg. 1989;124(10):1168–73.
- Pliess G. Proceedings: retroperitoneal tumors: pathology (author's transl). Langenbecks Arch Chir. 1973;334:127–40.
- Porpiglia AS, Reddy SS, Farma JM. Retroperitoneal Sarcomas. Surg Clin N Am. 2016;96(5):993–1001.
- Porter GA, Baxter NN, Pisters PW. Retroperitoneal sarcoma: a population-based analysis of epidemiology, surgery, and radiotherapy. Cancer. 2006;106 (7):1610–6.
- Ribeiro Gomes J, Belotto M, D'Alpino Peixoto R. The role of surgery for unusual sites of metastases from colorectal cancer: a review of the literature. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2017;43(1):15–19.
- Robert-Koch-Institute. Zentrum für Krebsregisterdaten. www.krebsdaten.de. 2016.
- Roett MA, Evans P. Ovarian cancer: an overview. Am Fam Physician. 2009;80(6):609–16.
- Schmalz O. Retroperitoneal tumors. Der Urol Ausg A. 2016;55(6):748–55.
- Scholz M, et al. Extragonadal retroperitoneal germ cell tumor: evidence of origin in the testis. Ann Oncol Off J Eur Soc Med Oncol. 2002;13(1):121–4.
- Sheth GR, et al. Radiation-induced sarcoma of the breast: a systematic review. Oncologist. 2012;17(3):405–18.
- Singer S, et al. Histologic subtype and margin of resection predict pattern of recurrence and survival for retroperitoneal liposarcoma. Ann Surg. 2003;238(3):358–70; discussion 370–1
- Stein ME, et al. Radiation-induced sarcoma following curative radiotherapy for testicular seminoma: case report and brief review of the literature. Tumori. 1997;83(3):721–3.
- Strauss DC, Hayes AJ, Thomas JM. Retroperitoneal tumours: review of management. Ann R Coll Surg Engl. 2011;93(4):275–80.
- Tambo M, et al. Clinicopathological review of 46 primary retroperitoneal tumors. Int J Urol Off J Jpn Urol Assoc. 2007;14(9):785–8.
- Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group. Management of primary retroperitoneal sarcoma (RPS) in the adult: a consensus approach from the Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group. Ann Surg Oncol. 2015;22(1):256–63.
- Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group. Management of recurrent retroperitoneal sarcoma (RPS) in the adult: a

consensus approach from the Trans-Atlantic RPS Working Group. Ann Surg Oncol. 2016;23(11):3531–40.

- Van Roggen JF, Hogendoorn PC. Soft tissue tumours of the retroperitoneum. Sarcoma. 2000;4(1–2):17–26.
- Virseda Rodriguez JA, et al. Primary retroperitoneal tumors: review of our 10-year case series. Arch Esp Urol. 2010;63(1):13–22.
- von Mehren M, et al. Soft tissue sarcoma, version 2.2014. J Natl Compr Cancer Netw JNCCN. 2014;12 (4):473–83.
- Zlotecki RA, et al. Adjuvant radiation therapy for resectable retroperitoneal soft tissue sarcoma: the University of Florida experience. Am J Clin Oncol. 2005;28 (3):310–6.



Urologic Tumors in Childhood: Nephroblastoma and Wilms Tumor

55

Raimund Stein and Norbert Graf

Contents

Introduction	774
Epidemiology	774
Associated Syndromes/Risk Factors	775
Biology/Histopathology/Stage	776
Diagnosis	777
Treatment	778
Prognosis	780
References	780

Abstract

Around 6–7% of all childhood cancers are renal tumors with almost 90% of them are nephroblastoma – the so called Wilms tumor. Females are slightly more effected than males and 75% of the patients are diagnosed before the age of 5 years, 15% are younger than one year and up to 2% of WT develop in adult, whereas bilateral WT are found in up to 10%

Department of Paediatric Adolescent and Reconstructive Urology, University Medical Centre Mannheim, Mannheim, Germany e-mail: Raimund.stein@umm.de; raimundstein01@gmail.com

N. Graf

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), Urologic Oncology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_43 and up to 15% are metastasized at the time of diagnosis. In around 10% WT is associated with congenital malformations or syndromes such as the Denis-Drash Syndrom, WAGR-syndrome or the Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome.

The ultrasound is the first imaging modality. Magnet Resonance Imaging (MRI) is the first choice after ultrasound, as it avoids ionizing radiation and gives an excellent soft tissue contrast an a computer tomography should be only performed If an MRI could not be performed within an acceptable timeframe.

In the current SIOP RTSG UMBRELLA protocol All patients between the age of 7 months and 16 years at the time of diagnosis and with the radiological suspicion of a WT receive chemotherapy before surgery. In the first 2 months of life the prevalence of

R. Stein (⊠)

Department of Paediatric Oncology and Haematology, Saarland University, Homburg, Germany e-mail: graf@uks.eu

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

congenital mesoblastic nephroma (CMN) is higher compared to WT. However, thereafter the percentage of WT increases rapidly and bilateral tumors below the age of 6 months are usually WT. The best therapeutic approach in infants should be discussed within a multidisciplinary team to weight out the risk of intraoperative tumor rupture during primary surgery (e.g. in WT) versus the risk of unnecessary chemotherapy (e.g. in CMN). In adult patients with a WT using the paediatric protocols improved the survival rate of up to 90%. Surgery should be performed an experienced surgeon and should includ lymph node sampling of at least seven or more lymph nodes to guarantee a precise postoperative staging. Due to the excellent imaging modalities today, exploration of the contralateral kidney is no longer necessary. Nephron sparing surgery should be performed in bilateral WT and unilateral syndromic and patients with smaller tumors (e.g. < 300 ml at diagnosis) may benefit from NSS.

Patients receiving an adequate stage and risk group-oriented treatment are cured in 90%, Those with metastasis have a 80% survival rate.

The WT is a great example, how multidisciplinary treatment mad e a former lethal tumor to a curable tumor.

Introduction

In 1814 Rance recognized nephroblastoma for the first time (Rance 1814); however, it was the German surgeon Carl Max Wilhelm Wilms who described this tumor in detail in 1899 (Wilms 1899). Today this tumor is well known as the "Wilms tumor" (WT). The WT is a paramount example demonstrating that multidisciplinary treatment (pediatric oncology, pediatric urology/surgery, radiology, pathology, biology, and genetics) and randomized trials (International Society of Paediatric Oncology (SIOP) and the National Wilms Tumor Study (NWTS) – today Children's Oncology Group (COG)) could improve the outcome dramatically. Improvements in chemotherapy, anesthesia, and surgery contributed to this success. The major difference between these two study groups (COG and SIOP) is that patients with a WT after confirmation of the diagnosis by MRI or CT were treated with preoperative chemotherapy in the SIOP protocol, whereas in the NWTS/COG primary surgery is the method of choice. The final survival rates are almost the same (Graf et al. 2016).

Due to the rarity of this disease, these patients should be treated in pediatric oncology centers only, together with surgeons who have a high expertise with pediatric renal tumors. The 10-year survival has increased over the last 25 years and is now over 90% (Graf et al. 2006; Kaatsch and Spix 2015) (Fig. 1). Despite this successful outcome, there is a subgroup of highrisk patients who need more effective treatment. Today the aim of the studies is to improve the survival rate especially in the high-risk group and to minimize acute and late toxicity. The new UMBRELLA protocol of the SIOP Renal Tumor Study Group (RTSG) gives guidelines for standardized diagnostics, integrated research, and standard therapy. The aim of this protocol is to improve short- and long-term outcomes for children and young adults with Wilms tumor (WT) and all other childhood renal tumors. Up to now only in the COG WT studies molecular markers (loss of heterozygosity (LOH) of 1p and 16q) are used for risk stratifications.

Epidemiology

Around 6–7% of all childhood cancers are WT, which is the most common primary kidney tumor in childhood (Graf et al. 2016). In Germany, around 100 children are diagnosed with a WT annually, which represents an incidence of 7–8 cases per million (Graf et al. 2016) and the same as in the United Kingdom and the United States (Breslow et al. 1993; Gundeti 2010). In the East Asian population, the incidence is lower and, in the black population, a little bit higher compared to North America and Europe (Breslow et al. 1994; Fukuzawa et al. 2004). These differences are most likely due to genetic and epigenetic factors. Females are slightly more affected than



Fig. 1 Survival rates of WT treated in Germany between 1980 and 2013 (Kaatsch and Spix 2015)

males (Kaatsch and Spix 2015), and 75% of the patients are diagnosed before the age of 5 years, 15% are younger than 1 year, and up to 2% of WT develop in adults (Kalapurakal et al. 2004). Bilateral WTs are found in up to 10% and up to 15% that are metastasized at the time of diagnosis, mainly to the lung (Graf et al. 2016; Breslow et al. 1994). WTs occur earlier in patients with bilateral tumors (Breslow et al. 1994).

Of all renal tumors, almost 90% are nephroblastomas, and 11% have another histology including clear cell sarcoma of the kidney (3%), renal cell carcinoma (1%), malignant rhabdoid tumor of the kidney (1%), congenital mesoblastic nephroma (3%), oncocytoma, angiomyolipoma, sarcoma, and other rare tumors (Graf et al. 2016).

Associated Syndromes/Risk Factors

Around 10% of WT is associated with congenital malformations or syndromes. Urogenital anomalies include hypospadias, cryptorchidism and fusion anomalies of the kidney, which can be found in up to 4.5% of the patients (Breslow and Beckwith 1982). There may also be an increased incidence of Müllerian duct anomalies (such as

duplication of the uterus or cervix or uterus bicornis) (Byrne and Nicholson 2002).

The Denys-Drash syndrome includes disorders of sexual development, renal mesangial sclerosis, and WT (Drash et al. 1970; Dumoucel et al. 2014). Patients with genital anomalies associated with mental retardation, aniridia, and WT-. The WAGR-syndrome – have also an increased risk for WT (Breslow et al. 2003). Aniridia is very rare in the normal population; however, up to 30% of these patients may develop a WT. Another wellknown syndrome with aniridia is the Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome (BWS) (Beckwith 1969; Wiedemann 1964), which includes also macroglossia, nephromegaly, omphalocele, and hemihypertrophy. Also patients with the Sotos and Perlman syndrome and the Klippel-Trénaunay-Weber syndrome or those with a neurofibromatosis Recklinghausen have an increased risk for WT. Around 1% of patients with a WT have a familiar background (Graf et al. 2016). Therefore, patients with a high risk to develop a WT should undergo a close ultrasound screening every 3-4 months within the first years of life. However, so far no study demonstrated a better survival due to earlier detection (Choyke et al. 1999; Green et al. 1993), despite the fact that these tumors are discovered at an earlier stage

and smaller size. Therefore, nephron-sparing surgery may be feasible in these patients to avoid renal insufficiency later in life as they have a high risk to develop bilateral tumors.

Biology/Histopathology/Stage

Wilms tumors have been and will be extensively studied to search for genetic alterations as well as for a better molecular genetic risk stratification for treatment. WT1 was the first detected Wilms tumor gene and shows in patients with WAGR syndrome a gross deletion at chromosome 11p13 (Riccardi et al. 1978). It is also associated with the Denys-Drash and Frasier syndrome. The WT2 gene is associated with, e.g., the Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome (Koufos et al. 1989). Today there are much more genes discovered which are associated with a WT. As the loss of heterozygosity (LOH) von 1p and 16q is associated with a worse outcome (Grundy et al. 1994; Wittmann et al. 2007), these molecular markers are used for risk stratification in the current COG WT studies in North America. Such patients are treated more intensively. Today it is important to collect tumor material for molecular genetic investigations after the pathologist classified the tumor macroscopically.

The WT is in most cases a mixed tumor. The classic triphasic WT includes three cell types: blastemal, stromal, and epithelial. The percentage of each component varies from patient to patient. These components response differently to preoperative chemotherapy with regressive changes, and, in up to 5–15%, the tumor gets completely necrotic (Graf et al. 2016). The current classification by Vujanic et al. includes these changes in the histopathological classification (see Table 1) (Vujanic et al. 2002). Patients with viable blastemal cells after primary chemotherapy with actinomycin D and vincristine are resistant to these drugs and are classified as high risk needing more aggressive treatment (Graf et al. 2016).

The staging classification differentiates between stages I and V (Table 2). The pathologist determines the local tumor stage (Graf et al. 2016). **Table 1** Classification of renal tumors without and after primary chemotherapy (Vujanic et al. 2002)

A. For pretreated cases
I. Low risk tumors
Mesoblastic nephroma
Cystic partially differentiated nephroblastoma
Completely necrotic nephroblastoma
II. Intermediate risk tumors
Nephroblastoma – epithelial type
Nephroblastoma – stromal type
Nephroblastoma – mixed type
Nephroblastoma – regressive type
Nephroblastoma – focal anaplasia
III. High risk tumors
Nephroblastoma – blastemal type
Nephroblastoma – diffuse anaplasia
Clear cell sarcoma of the kidney
Rhabdoid tumor of the kidney
B. For primary nephrectomy cases
I. Low risk tumors
Mesoblastic nephroma
Cystic partially differentiated nephroblastoma
II. Intermediate risk tumors
Non-anaplatsic nephroblastoma and its variants
Nephroblastoma-focal anaplasia
III. High risk tumors
Nephroblastoma – diffuse anaplasia
Clear cell sarcoma of the kidney
Rhabdoid tumor of the kidney

Table 2 Table stage according to the SIOP classification (Graf et al. 2016)

Stage	
I	Tumor is limited to the kidney or surrounded with fibrous pseudocapsule if outside of the normal contours of the kidney and completely resected
Π	Viable tumor extends beyond the kidney or penetrates through the renal capsule and/or fibrous pseudocapsule into perirenal fat but is completely resected
III	Incomplete excision of the tumor, which extends beyond resection margins (gross or microscopical tumor remains), and/or any abdominal lymph nodes are involved and/or any tumor rupture
IV	Hematogenous metastases (lung, liver, bone, brain, etc.) or lymph node metastases outside the abdominopelvic region
V	Bilateral renal tumors at diagnosis

Diagnosis

Despite easy access to ultrasound examinations (Fig. 2), most children with a WT present with an asymptomatic abdominal mass. In Germany 15% are discovered during an obligatory preventive medical examination. Other symptoms include abdominal pain in around $\frac{1}{4}$ of the cases and gross hematuria in less than 20% (Gutjahr 1990).

Laboratory investigations include a blood cell count, liver and renal function test, and electrolyte test. To exclude a neuroblastoma, catecholamine in the urine or blood should be determined.

Beside a thorough physical examination, the ultrasound is the first radiological examination in children with a suspected renal mass. It is the

Fig. 2 Ultrasound in a 2-year-old girl with unilateral Wilms tumor

modality of choice to search for an intravenous tumor thrombus in the renal vein and inferior vena cava with 2D ultrasound and color Doppler. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is the first choice after ultrasound, as it avoids ionizing radiation and gives an excellent soft tissue contrast. After the administration of gadolinium, a heterogeneous signal intensity can be observed (Fig. 3). In cases with a contraindication for gadolinium (allergy or renal insufficiency), a native MRI is performed. Computed tomography (CT) of the abdominal cavity should only be performed, if an MRI is not available within an acceptable time frame. A chest x-ray with AP or PA should be performed as a baseline investigation for the follow-up (the chest x-ray after placing the central venous line for chemotherapy may serve as a baseline).



а



Fig. 3 (a) MRI in a unilateral Wilms tumor in a 4-year-old girl with lymph node metastasis. (b) A 2-year-old girl with bilateral WT



Fig. 4 Lung metastasis in a patient with nephroblastoma at diagnosis and after 6 weeks of chemotherapy with actinomycin D, vincristine, and doxorubicin. (From Graf et al. 2016, Abbildung 6 seite 2030)

However, to exclude lung metastasis, an unenhanced chest CT is performed (Fig. 4). In cases with lung metastasis, a chest CT is repeated after chemotherapy before surgery in the SIOP trial.

In children with a renal mass, other renal tumors like the congenital mesoblastic nephroma (CMN), clear cell sarcoma of the kidney (CCSK), malignant rhabdoid tumor of the kidney (MRTK), and renal cell carcinoma (RCC) must be considered.

Within the current SIOP RTSG UMBRELLA protocol, in those cases, with a high uncertainty concerning the radiological diagnosis, unusual clinical presentation, or biological findings, a cut-ting/core needle biopsy can be considered using a retroperitoneal access under general anesthesia with a 16- or 18-gauge needle. Around 1.6% of relevant complications – such as tumor bleeding, rupture, or needle track recurrence – can occur (Vujanic et al. 2003).

Treatment

The main goal of the current SIOP RTSG UMBRELLA protocol is to find a better molecular characterization of pediatric renal tumors and to establish biomarkers for the future. The current treatment remains unchanged compared to SIOP 2001 study, except that doxorubicin is not included in treatment of stage II–III intermediate-risk Wilms tumors (Pritchard-Jones et al. 2015). All patients between the age of 7 months and 16 years at the time of diagnosis and with the radiological suspicion of a WT receive chemotherapy before surgery.

Studies demonstrated that in the first 2 months of life the prevalence of congenital mesoblastic nephroma CMN is higher compared to WT. However, the percentage of WT increases rapidly with age thereafter. Bilateral tumors below the age of 6 months are usually WT, and tumors with metastases in such infants at diagnosis are usually malignant rhabdoid tumors of the kidney (van den Heuvel-Eibrink et al. 2008). Therefore the best therapeutic approach in infants should be discussed within a multidisciplinary team to weight out the risk of intraoperative tumor rupture during primary surgery (e.g., in WT) versus the risk of unnecessary chemotherapy (e.g., in CMN).

On the other site, a WT is quite rare after the age of 16 years, and RCC are more likely; these patients are also candidates for primary surgery.

WTs in adults are usually an unexpected histological finding after nephrectomy for a renal tumor. The incidence in Europe varied between 0.17 and 0.27 per million (Mitry et al. 2006). Until recently it was suggested that adults have worse survival compared to children with this tumor type. However, using pediatric protocols, better outcomes were reported for North America and Germany (Kalapurakal et al. 2004; Kattan et al. 1994;

Intervention/surgery	
Primary surgery	Below the age of 6 months and above the age of 16 years, except those with the suspicion of a WT
Needle biopsy	Only in those with a high uncertainty concerning the radiological diagnosis and unusual clinical presentation or biological findings
Nephron-sparing surgery	In all bilateral cases, in unilateral tumors with contralateral, urological, and nephrological disorders, as well as in patients with genetic syndromes and increased risk of contralateral WT. In unilateral non-syndromatic WTs in selected cases with a tumor restricted to one pole of the kidney or peripheral at the mid-kidney, a volume <300 ml at diagnosis; no preoperative rupture, no intraluminal tumor on preoperative imaging, no invasion of surrounding organs, no thrombus in the renal vein or vena cava or multifocal tumors
Minimally invasive surgery	Acceptable in small, central tumors, if an open NSS is not feasible
Primary chemotherapy followed by radical nephrectomy	Standard procedure in all patients between the age of 7 months and 16 years with a renal tumor as well in those below or above this age limit with a suspicion of a WT

 Table 3 Indications for interventions in the SIOP-Umbrella protocol

Reinhard et al. 2004). Huszno et al. demonstrated in their review article that modern treatment regimens did improve the overall survival up to 90% (Huszno et al. 2013). Therefore these patients should be treated according to the SIOP RTSG UMBRELLA protocol (Table 3; van den Heuvel-Eibrink et al. 2017).

In contrast to the COG study with primary surgery, patients with a localized WT (stage I–III) treated within the SIOP RTSG UMBRELLA protocol receive a preoperative chemotherapy with vincristine and actinomycin D over 4 weeks. Surgery is planned after another MRI during weeks 5-6. The advantage of this approach is downstaging. After preoperative chemotherapy, up to 60% of patients have stage I postoperatively in contrast to those with primary surgery with only around 30% (Graf et al. 2016). After primary chemotherapy, the rate of tumor rupture is lower, thus avoiding more intensive treatment postoperatively. Patients with primary metastatic disease receive 6 weeks of preoperative chemotherapy including doxorubicin. In patients with bilateral disease, preoperative chemotherapy using vincristine and actinomycin D can be prolonged up to 12 weeks to facilitate bilateral nephron-sparing surgery (NSS). However, in patients without tumor shrinkage, surgery is indicated earlier as most of them have a stroma subtype (Graf et al. 2016). Postoperative chemotherapy is mainly depending on local stage and

histological subtype ranging from no postoperative treatment (low risk, stage I) to four drugs (high risk, stage II, III). In stage IV response to preoperative chemotherapy is used in addition as a stratification parameter for postoperative treatment. Patients with CR do receive less aggressive treatment than those with no CR.

Surgery for WT is performed elective in almost all cases and should always be performed by an experienced surgeon. Radical nephrectomy is performed in most WT including lymph node sampling. Seven or more lymph nodes should be removed to guarantee a precise postoperative staging. Due to the excellent imaging modalities today, exploration of the contralateral kidney is no longer necessary. Liver and/or lung metastasis should be removed in cases without complete remission after initial chemotherapy.

In all bilateral cases, NSS should be performed in very experienced centers to save as much renal parenchyma as possible.

Also unilateral cases may benefit from NSS, especially in those cases with contralateral, urological, and nephrological disorders as well as in patients with genetic syndromes with an increased risk of contralateral WT. In unilateral non-syndromatic WTs, NSS is acceptable in selected cases: tumor restricted to one pole of the kidney or peripheral at the mid-kidney, a volume <300 ml at diagnosis; no preoperative rupture, no intraluminal tumor on preoperative

imaging, no invasion of surrounding organs, no thrombus in the renal vein or vena cava or multifocal tumors.

Resection must be performed with margins of healthy renal tissue. In case of microscopically incomplete resection, further local treatment depends on a number of factors and should be discussed with the multidisciplinary team. In unfavorable subtypes of renal tumors, however, complete nephrectomy seems necessary. Positive LNs at the final pathology after NSS indicate radiotherapy but not necessarily a nephrectomy later on.

The classical open approach to the kidney in WT remains the gold standard; a laparoscopic or laparoscopic-assisted approach is acceptable, if the resection adheres to oncological principles including a sufficient lymph node sampling in small, central tumors. The tumor must be extracted in a bag without morcellation, through an adequate abdominal wall incision to guarantee no tumor dissemination and to ensure adequate histopathological staging. Whenever NNS through an open approach is feasible, this should be the preferred method.

Radiation therapy (RT) still plays a role in up to 15% of the children with WT depending on tumor stage, histology, chemotherapy response, and resection status. It is indicated in patients with intermediate risk, stage III (lymph nodes positive N+, residual disease left after surgery, tumor rupture), however, no boost irradiation to the lymph nodes in stage III with initially positive lymph nodes and complete resection and in those with high risk, stage II and III as well in stage V according to local stage. In children with diffuse intra-abdominal tumor spread or gross preoperative or intraoperative "major rupture," whole abdominal RT is indicated. Whole lung RT is indicated in patients with high-risk histology, with intermediate-risk histology with remaining vital tumor and in recurrent disease with lung metastases without prior lung irradiation during first-line treatment. In patients needing lung and abdominal RT, RT should be performed together to avoid overlapping radiation fields (Graf et al. 2016).

Prognosis

Today, if patients receive an adequate stage and risk group-oriented treatment, around 90% of patients are cured (Graf et al. 2016). Even patients with metastatic disease have a cure rate of 80% survival. Risk factors for a poorer outcome are older age (>2 years), a tumor volume above 500 ml, patients with high-risk histology/diffuse anaplasia and blastemal subtype, and poor response to preoperative chemotherapy in stage IV.

As most recurrences occur during the first 2 years after diagnosis, follow-up should be more intensive during that time period.

References

- Beckwith JB. Macroglossia, omphalocele, adrenal cytomegaly, gigantism and hyperplastic visceromegaly. Birth Defects. 1969;5:188–96.
- Breslow NE, Beckwith JB. Epidemiological features of Wilms' tumor: results of the National Wilms' Tumor Study. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1982;68(3):429–36.
- Breslow N, Olshan A, Beckwith JB, Green DM. Epidemiology of Wilms tumor. Med Pediatr Oncol. 1993; 21(3):172–81.
- Breslow N, Olshan A, Beckwith JB, Moksness J, Feigl P, Green D. Ethnic variation in the incidence, diagnosis, prognosis, and follow-up of children with Wilms' tumor. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1994;86(1):49–51.
- Breslow NE, Norris R, Norkool PA, Kang T, Beckwith JB, Perlman EJ, et al. Characteristics and outcomes of children with the Wilms tumor-Aniridia syndrome: a report from the National Wilms Tumor Study Group. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21(24):4579–85.
- Byrne J, Nicholson HS. Excess risk for Mullerian duct anomalies in girls with Wilms tumor. Med Pediatr Oncol. 2002;38(4):258–9.
- Choyke PL, Siegel MJ, Craft AW, Green DM, DeBaun MR. Screening for Wilms tumor in children with Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome or idiopathic hemihypertrophy. Med Pediatr Oncol. 1999;32(3): 196–200.
- Drash A, Sherman F, Hartmann WH, Blizzard RM. A syndrome of pseudohermaphroditism, Wilms' tumor, hypertension, and degenerative renal disease. J Pediatr. 1970;76(4):585–93.
- Dumoucel S, Gauthier-Villars M, Stoppa-Lyonnet D, Parisot P, Brisse H, Philippe-Chomette P, et al. Malformations, genetic abnormalities, and Wilms tumor. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2014;61(1):140–4.
- Fukuzawa R, Breslow NE, Morison IM, Dwyer P, Kusafuka T, Kobayashi Y, et al. Epigenetic differences

between Wilms' tumours in white and east-Asian children. Lancet. 2004;363(9407):446–51.

- Graf N, Rübe C, Gessler M. Nierentumoren. In: Gadner H, Gaedicke G, Niemeyer C, Ritter J, editors. Pädiatrische Hämatologie Und Onkologie. Heidelberg: Springer; 2006. p. 847–64.
- Graf N, Furtwangler R, Stein R. Nierentumoren beim Kind. In: Michel MS, Thüroff JW, Janetschek G, Wirt M, editors. Die Urologie, vol. 2. Heidelberg: Springer; 2016. p. 2025–38.
- Green DM, Breslow NE, Beckwith JB, Norkool P. Screening of children with hemihypertrophy, aniridia, and Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome in patients with Wilms tumor: a report from the National Wilms Tumor Study. Med Pediatr Oncol. 1993;21(3):188–92.
- Grundy PE, Telzerow PE, Breslow N, Moksness J, Huff V, Paterson MC. Loss of heterozygosity for chromosomes 16q and 1p in Wilms' tumors predicts an adverse outcome. Cancer Res. 1994;54(9):2331–3.
- Gundeti MS. Wilms' tumor. In: Gearhardt J, Rink R, Mouriquand P, editors. Pediatric urology. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: Saunders; 2010. p. 671–83.
- Gutjahr P. Bundesweite Wilms tumor studie 1980–1988. Dtsch Ärztebl. 1990;87:A2992–3000.
- Huszno J, Starzyczny-Slota D, Jaworska M, Nowara E. Adult Wilms' tumor – diagnosis and current therapy. Cent European J Urol. 2013;66(1):39–44.
- Kaatsch P, Spix C. German childhood cancer registry. Annual report 2015 (1980–2014). Mainz: IMBEI University; 2015.
- Kalapurakal JA, Nan B, Norkool P, Coppes M, Perlman E, Beckwith B, et al. Treatment outcomes in adults with favorable histologic type Wilms tumor-an update from the National Wilms Tumor Study Group. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2004;60(5):1379–84.
- Kattan J, Tournade MF, Culine S, Terrier-Lacombe MJ, Droz JP. Adult Wilms' tumour: review of 22 cases. Eur J Cancer. 1994;30A(12):1778–82.
- Koufos A, Grundy P, Morgan K, Aleck KA, Hadro T, Lampkin BC, et al. Familial Wiedemann-Beckwith syndrome and a second Wilms tumor locus both map to 11p15.5. Am J Hum Genet. 1989;44(5):711–9.
- Mitry E, Ciccolallo L, Coleman MP, Gatta G, Pritchard-Jones K, EUROCARE Working Group. Incidence of and survival from Wilms' tumour in adults in Europe: data from the EUROCARE study. Eur J Cancer. 2006;42(14):2363–8.
- Pritchard-Jones K, Bergeron C, de Camargo B, van den Heuvel-Eibrink MM, Acha T, Godzinski J, et al. Omission of doxorubicin from the treatment of stage II–III,

intermediate-risk Wilms' tumour (SIOP WT 2001): an open-label, non-inferiority, randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2015;386(9999):1156–64.

- Rance TF. Case of fungus haematodes of the kidney. Med Phys J. 1814;32:19–25.
- Reinhard H, Aliani S, Ruebe C, Stockle M, Leuschner I, Graf N. Wilms' tumor in adults: results of the Society of Pediatric Oncology (SIOP) 93-01/Society for Pediatric Oncology and Hematology (GPOH) Study. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(22):4500–6.
- Riccardi VM, Sujansky E, Smith AC, Francke U. Chromosomal imbalance in the Aniridia-Wilms' tumor association: 11p interstitial deletion. Pediatrics. 1978;61(4):604–10.
- van den Heuvel-Eibrink MM, Grundy P, Graf N, Pritchard-Jones K, Bergeron C, Patte C, et al. Characteristics and survival of 750 children diagnosed with a renal tumor in the first seven months of life: a collaborative study by the SIOP/GPOH/SFOP, NWTSG, and UKCCSG Wilms tumor study groups. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2008;50(6):1130–4.
- van den Heuvel-Eibrink MM, Hol JA, Pritchard-Jones K, van Tinteren H, Furtwangler R, Verschuur AC, Vujanic GM, Leuschner I, Brok J, Rube C, Smets AM, Janssens GO, Godzinski J, Ramirez-Villar GL, de Camargo B, Segers H, Collini P, Gessler M, Bergeron C, Spreafico F, Graf N, International Society of Paediatric Oncology -Renal Tumour Study, Group. Position paper: Rationale for the treatment of Wilms tumour in the UMBRELLA SIOP-RTSG 2016 protocol. Nat Rev Urol. 2017;14(12): 743–52.
- Vujanic GM, Sandstedt B, Harms D, Kelsey A, Leuschner I, de Kraker J, et al. Revised International Society of Paediatric Oncology (SIOP) working classification of renal tumors of childhood. Med Pediatr Oncol. 2002;38(2):79–82.
- Vujanic GM, Kelsey A, Mitchell C, Shannon RS, Gornall P. The role of biopsy in the diagnosis of renal tumors of childhood: results of the UKCCSG Wilms tumor study 3. Med Pediatr Oncol. 2003;40(1):18–22.
- Wiedemann HR. Complexe malformatif familial avec hernie ombilicale et macroglossie – un syndrome nouveau? J Genet Hum. 1964;13:223–32.
- Wilms M. Mischgeschwülste der Niere. Die Mischgeschwülste. 1st ed. Leipzig: Verlag von Arthur Georgi; 1899.
- Wittmann S, Zirn B, Alkassar M, Ambros P, Graf N, Gessler M. Loss of 11q and 16q in Wilms tumors is associated with anaplasia, tumor recurrence, and poor prognosis. Genes Chromosomes Cancer. 2007;46(2):163–70.

Part VII

Penile Cancer



56

Epidemiology and Histopathology: Penile Cancer

Eva Compérat

Contents

Epidemiology	785
Histopathology	786
Precursor Lesions	786
Malignant Epithelial Tumors	787
References	792

Abstract

Penile carcinoma are rare, the vast majority are squamous cell carcinomas, they mainly occur in the squamous epithelium of the glans, sulcus and the foreskin. The WHO 2016 classification has introduced changes and redefined the prognostic value of the different subtypes of squamous cell carcinomas. Some of them, such as the verrucous carcinoma, have better outcome. Therefore it is important for the clinicians to know the prognostic value of these tumors, but it is also of major impact to classify from a pathology point of view the different types.

Epidemiology

The penile carcinoma affects most often patients in their fifth or sixth decade. Nevertheless it can occur in younger and also older age. Familial

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), Urologic Oncology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_33 cases are rare, but exist. No racial predilection has been described. The highest incidence rates are in South America, Asia, and Africa; the incidence is relatively low in Europe and North America. Penile carcinoma accounts for 0.4–0.6% of malignancies (Siegal et al. 2014). Age-standardized incidence rates in industrialized countries range from 0.3 to 1/100000 cases. Incidence has been slightly decreasing in some countries, but the HPV-related tumors increase in several countries such as the USA.

Risk factors are well known such as lack of neonatal circumcision, poor genital hygiene, phimosis, human papilloma virus (HPV) infection, lichen sclerosus, and smoking (Daling et al. 2005). An American study could recently show an association between obesity and penile cancer. The group had already shown an association between obesity and higher risk of having invasive penile cancer after controlling for race and smoking status (Barnes et al. 2013). In this second study, they could clearly show a link between obesity and invasive penile cancer (Barnes et al. 2016).

E. Compérat (🖂)

Department of Pathology, Hôpital Tenon, HUEP, UPMC Paris VI, Sorbonne Universities, Paris, France e-mail: eva.comperat@aphp.fr

It is very important to have a good knowledge of the very complex anatomy of the penis. In the distal penis, three different epithelial mucosa compartments exist: glans, coronal sulcus, and foreskin. Different anatomic levels in the glans are the lamina propria, corpus spongiosum, tunica albuginea, and corpus cavernosum. The foreskin has an inner mucosa and a surface skin, both different from a histological point of view. The anatomical levels from the mucosa to the skin are the lamina propria, dartos, dermis, and epidermis. The penile fascia covers the shaft, inserts into the lamina propria of the coronal sulcus. The fossa navicularis corresponds to the distal penile urethra; its squamous lining is continuous with the perimeatal glans. The penile urethra is ventral and surrounded by a lamina propria, corpus spongiosum, and a penile fascia.

Histopathology

Precursor Lesions

Penile Intraepithelial Neoplasia (PeIN)

The basement membrane remains intact, but intraepithelial changes occur. PeIN is a recognized precursor of invasive SCC (Fig. 1).

Like in the invasive carcinomas, two subgroups can be distinguished: the HPV-related and non-HPV-related PeIN. Mostly there exists a

Fig. 1 PeIN with typical atypia, the basal layer is respected

good correlation between the grade of PeIN and the differentiation of the SCC. The same is true for warty/basaloid PeIN.

The patients' age is between 40 and 70 years. The size can be various, from small millimetric to broad lesions. Differentiated PeIN is frequently seen with lichen sclerosus. It affects the foreskin; the warty-basaloid type affects more frequently the glans (Chaux et al. 2012a).

Gross aspects are solitary white or pink maculae or plaques, borders can be sharp or irregular, and solitary or multifocal lesions are possible. The warty-basaloid PeIN has more velvet moisty dark brown aspects.

The differentiated PeIN looks like a thickened skin under the microscope; keratin pearl forming and parakeratosis are frequent. Atypia in simplex (differentiated) PeIN exists in the basal layer. The higher the atypia takes place in the epithelium, the higher is the risk of developing an invasive carcinoma. Grading PeIN is optional. Lichen sclerosus is often associated; it can be very difficult to make the difference between a PeIN and reactive condition.

Basaloid PeIN is characterized by a replacement of the whole thickness of the epithelial layer by small monotonous cells. Apoptosis and mitosis are common; these lesions are HPV positive (Chaux et al. 2011). Warty PeIN displays atypical parakeratosis. Cellular pleomorphism, koilocytes, and mitosis are usual. Squamous keratosis can be seen. These lesions are also HPV positive. It is



unknown to which percentage these lesions evolve toward an infiltrating carcinoma.

Extramammary Paget disease can also be observed. This rare slowly growing finding adenocarcinoma can affect the penile skin or surface, mostly scrotal perianal or perineal. These erosive plaques can be misdiagnosed as eczema and can be very large lesions including the pubic region.

Under the microscope, an intraepithelial lesion can be observed, and sometimes neoplastic cells contain melanin. When excised completely, prognosis is favorable. In case of dermal invasion, the prognosis becomes more severe (Chaux et al. 2012a).

- 1. Non-HPV-related PeIN Differentiated (simplex) PeIN
- 2. HPV-related PeIN Basaloid PeIN Warty PeIN
 - Warty-basaloid PeIN
- 3. Other rare patterns of PeIN Pleomorphic, spindle, clear cell, pagetoid

Malignant Epithelial Tumors

The most frequent entity is the squamous cell carcinoma (SCC). Most of them occur from the inner foreskin, inner lining of the glans, and coronal sulcus. The anatomic knowledge of the structure is very important for the origin but also the staging of penile carcinomas. Most penile carcinomas originate from the mucosa and not from the skin.

The pathological classification of penile squamous carcinomas distinguishes two subgroups: non-HPV-related SCCs and the HPV-related SCCs (Moch et al. 2016).

The relationship between HPV and penile carcinoma was first recognized in 1995 (Gregoire et al. 1995). HPV DNA is more frequently found in carcinomas with basal and/or warty morphology, also in the warty-basaloid penile intraepithelial neoplasias (PeIN). It is rare in usual and low-grade variants of keratinizing SCC and constantly negative in differentiated PeIN (Chaux et al. 2012a). SCC can occur in any part of the penis and be multifocal. Few are known about genetic features. Two pathways exist in the carcinogenesis, one related to HPV-related which occurs for about 30–50% of cases. The second is non-HPV-related pathway which can be divided into two sub-groups: TP53 mutations and the other with chromosomic instability (Moch et al. 2016).

Non-HPV-Related SCC

SCC Usual Type/NOS

These carcinomas display the usual aspects of SCC with different degrees of differentiation and keratinization; this diagnosis can be proposed if all the other histological variants have been excluded. Most of the time, these tumors have an exophytic gross appearance; endophytic ulcerated cases have also been described.

The grading of these carcinomas is a very important prognostic factor. The three-tiered ISUP/WHO system should be used (Moch et al. 2016). The admitted grades are from well to poorly differentiated with different nuclear polymorphisms, atypia, and keratinization. If well differentiated (grade 1), the aspect is the same as keratinizing tissue, they grow in large sheets and can have nested patterns, and the stroma reaction is limited. In moderate (grade 2) carcinomas, the nests become smaller and the tumor stroma is more abundant. In poorly differentiated (grade 3) tumors, keratinization can be difficult to find, growth is angular and irregular, and mitoses are frequent. As soon as a tumor displays anaplasia, it becomes grade 3. Grades should be given according to one high-power field (HPF) with the highest atypia. Heterogeneity is frequent.

The SCC has a tendency to invade deeply the penile tissue, two thirds of patients present inguinal metastasis, and mortality is about 30% (Fig. 2). The grade is the most important predictor of clinical behavior. Vascular invasion accounts for a third of cases; local and regional recurrence is linked to insufficient surgery. Between 28% and 39% of the patients develop inguinal lymph node metastases; the 10-year mortality rate is 78% (Guimarães et al. 2009; Cubilla et al. 2001).

Several risk nomograms exist; extranodal spread is a factor of bad outcome and is considered immediately as N3, even if a single lymph node is concerned. The more positive lymph nodes exist, the worse is the outcome.

Pseudohyperplastic Carcinoma

This tumor is an extremely differentiated SCC, mostly associated with lichen sclerosis, and occurs in older patients on the foreskin. An association with other histological types is frequent. Gross aspects are flat or slightly elevated, and multifocality is common. In histology, borders are sharp, cells are very well differentiated, and peritumoral stroma is absent or minimal. PeIN can be observed, their grade is 1, and no vascular or perineural invasion or metastasis is reported (Fig. 3).

Pseudoglandular Carcinoma

This variant is aggressive with acantholysis and pseudoglandular spaces. Patients re younger around 50 with a distal irregular, firm whitish ulcerated mass.

Histologically honeycomb aspects are common which are filled with necrotic debris. Most



Fig. 2 Penile SCC invading deeply in the penile tissue, ureter not invaded

Fig. 3 Pseudohyperplastic penile carcinoma, nests are irregular, elongated with poor stroma reaction



of these cases are poorly differentiated and highgrade tumors. Lymph node metastases occur in more than two thirds, and mortality rate is high (Cunha et al. 2009).

Verrucous Carcinoma

This tumor is, like in other organs, extremely well differentiated with papillomatous aspects, the tumor base is broad, and the tumor has pushing borders into the stroma. This carcinoma has a slow evolution and is seen in elder patients. Lichen sclerosus is frequently associated. This carcinoma accounts for 2–3% of penile cancers (Fig. 4).

On the gross the aspect is exophytic and papillomatous white to gray, and the interface between tumor and stroma is sharply delineated (Cupp et al. 1995).

This well-differentiated carcinoma shows hyperkeratosis, acanthosis, and papillomatous aspects. The tumor base is broad, and the tumor does not directly invade the lamina propria, but pushes the borders into deeper tissue, making the diagnosis of invasion, especially on small biopsies, very difficult. The verrucous carcinoma is an extremely well-differentiated carcinoma; minimal atypia can be observed in the basal layers. In case of clarified cells, they should not be mistaken for koilocytes. The tumor can be focally invasive, but normally remains superficially invasive. In case of mixed features, the case should be reported as a mixed case. If combined with a SCC NOS, which is the most frequent combination. It should be called a verrucous hybrid carcinoma. Normally these carcinomas are HPV negative. Their prognosis is good, and the slowly growing tumor recurs in a third of cases, mostly because of underestimation in histology as a benign neoplasm or because of insufficient surgery (Stankiewicz et al. 2009).

Carcinoma Cuniculatum

This entity is a variant of the verrucous carcinoma, and it is a low-grade carcinoma. Men between 70 and 80 are mostly concerned; different anatomic parts can be affected, but most frequently the lesions grow from the glans into the deeper layers to the erectile corpora. The tumor is whitish gray, and deep invaginations are common.

Histologically the lesions are close to the vertucous carcinoma, no koilocytes are seen, and the lesion is extremely well differentiated. No vascular or perineural invasion has been reported, the invasion is with broad-pushing borders, and no metastasis can be found (Barreto et al. 2007).

Papillary Carcinoma NOS

This type of carcinoma is papillomatous and verruciform, no koilocytes are seen, and this tumor accounts for about 5–8% of penile carcinomas and is usually associated with lichen sclerosus. Size can be very small, but lesions to 14 cm have

Fig. 4 Verrucous carcinoma with exophytic papillomatous aspects



been reported. The tumor has a cauliflower-like, whitish aspect which is badly limited.

Histologically we see well-differentiated hyperkeratotic lesions. Atypia is minimal and HPV negative. These tumors can recur, but mortality and metastasis are rare (Chaux et al. 2012b).

Adenosquamous Carcinoma

These carcinomas are SCC with mucinous features; they are also called mucoepidermoid carcinoma. Only few cases exist, and recurrence and lymph node metastasis are seen in up to 50%; on the other hand, mortality remains low (Romero et al. 2006).

Sarcomatoid SCC

This entity is aggressive, and focal squamous differentiation is seen. The spindle cell component should be at least present in 30%.

Predilection is the glans, and this carcinoma occurs in 1-4% (Guimarães et al. 2009). It is important to identify the tumor localization; otherwise, the difference with a sarcoma affecting the penile shaft and corpora cavernosa can be impossible.

These masses are slowly growing and frequently ulcerated; regional or systemic metastases are possible. Recurrence is possible; some of these lesions are initially SCC and go through a sarcomatoid transformation after radiation therapy. Necrosis and hemorrhage are frequent.

The histological aspects join atypia, mitosis, pleomorphisms, and sarcomatoid aspects like in other sarcomas.

These carcinomas are the most aggressive neoplasms of the penis. Bad prognostic factors, such as high-grade lesions, deep invasion, and perineural invasion, are present. Eighty percent of local recurrence exists with inguinal metastases, mortality is high with up to 75%, and most patients die within a year (Chaux et al. 2009).

Mixed SCC

Mixed carcinomas contain at least two variants of SCC. Patients are older in their seventh decade; mostly they are located on the glans. The tumor presents as a white exophytic grayish mass replacing the distal penis, which invades deeply the erectile tissue.

Most frequent is the combination of warty and basaloid carcinomas. Adenosquamous tumors also fall into this group. HPV- and non-HPV-related tumors can also be found in the same tumors.

Low-grade tumors are most frequent in about 75%; vascular and perineural invasion is seen in about 25%. Recurrence has been reported in 20%, regional lymph nodes in 9%, but the mortality is rare with less than 5% (Chaux et al. 2009).

HPV-Related SCC

Basaloid SCC

This type of carcinoma is aggressive and solid and accounts for about 5-10% of penile carcinoma. The origin is most frequently the glans; the foreskin can also be a site of predilection. Metastasis is seen in about 50% of cases. The carcinomas present as flat ulcerated masses, deeply invasive, and sometimes necrotic.

The tumor consists of closely packed small basophilic cells, mitosis is frequent, and central keratinization can be seen. Another aspect is "starry sky"-like features; sometimes they display features close to neuroendocrine tumors. Hyalinization of the stroma is frequent. These HPV-related carcinomas are p16 positive. As they are high grade, frequently massive, and invasive with lymphovascular and perineural invasion, lymph node metastasis is seen in more than 50% (Guimarães et al. 2009). Local recurrence is high; mortality is high and depends on the extension at time of treatment.

Papillary Basaloid Carcinoma

These exo- and endophytic carcinomas resemble to urothelial carcinomas. They are rare and affect the glans, hyperparakeratosis is frequent, and condylomatous features are frequent as well as a central fibrovascular core. Like other HPV-related carcinomas, p16 is positive. In case of doubt of an urothelial origin, urinary-related immunostains are helpful (Guimarães et al. 2009).

Warty Carcinoma

These exophytic carcinomas look like condylomas and account for 5-10% of the penile carcinomas. They have a macronodular cauliflower-like



Fig. 5 (a) Warty carcinoma invading deeply in an exophytic manner into the underlying penile tissue (b) The same tumor with p16 staining

appearance; the papillae have a dark fibrovascular core which the tumor surrounds with a whitish aspect. Endophytic growth may be present (Fig. 5a and b).

The histological aspect shows pleomorphic koilocytes, hyper- and parakeratosis, nuclear pleomorphism, and cellular clarification which are frequent; the clear cell features predominate in the invasive areas. Individual cell necrosis is observed. HPV is positive in these carcinomas, p16 expressed.

These carcinomas, invading the corpus cavernosum and the dartos, usually do not display intravascular or perineural invasion. Nodal metastasis is seen in less than 20%. The mortality rate is low (Cubilla et al. 2000; Manipadam et al. 2013).

Warty-Basaloid Carcinoma

This HPV-related SCC shows both warty and basaloid features. Normally these carcinomas present as voluminous masses growing from the glans and foreskin. From a histological point of view, these tumors are mixed with a papillomatous warty-like surface and a solid basaloid invasive component. Nested growth patterns have been described. Small basaloid cells in the periphery are frequent; p16 is strongly expressed. Invasion into deeper structures is frequent, the grade is mostly high, and vascular and perineural invasion is frequent. They are more aggressive than the warty counterpart. Around 50% will develop lymph node metastasis, and 30% will die of disease (Sanchez et al. 2016).

Clear Cell Carcinoma

The clear cell SCC is aggressive and HPV related and occurs as large masses of the glans and foreskin.

The tumor develops in sheets; necrosis is frequent. Staining of the clear cells is positive with p16.

These tumors are highly aggressive, and deep vascular and perineural invasion is frequent. The tumor-related mortality is around 20%. Distant metastasis is frequent (Chaux et al. 2010).

Lymphoepithelioma-like Carcinoma

This carcinoma is poorly differentiated, resembling to the lymphoepithelioma-like carcinoma of the nasopharynx. It occurs in men around the sixth decade. The tumor growth starts most of the time at the glans and extends to the foreskin.

The tumors are more or less circumscribed; sheets with lymphocytic or plasmacytic cells mixed with tumor cells are common. They are P63 and p16 are positive. Prognosis is adverse; too few cases have been described (Mentrikoski et al. 2014).

Other rare carcinomas such as carcinomas with medullary features or desmoplastic variants have been described. Neuroendocrine and Merkel cell carcinomas are exceedingly rare. Skin tumors like melanoma also exist. Mesenchymal tumors, such as leiomyomas, but also sarcomas and even Kaposi sarcomas have been described (Moch et al. 2016).

References

- Barnes KT, Smith BJ, Lynch CF, Gupta A. Obesity and invasive penile cancer. Eur Urol. 2013;63:588–9.
- Barnes KT, McDowell BD, Button A, Smith BJ, Lynch CF, Gupta A. Obesity is associated with increased risk of invasive penile cancer. BMC Urol. 2016;16(1):42.
- Barreto JE, Velazquez EF, Ayala E, Torres J, Cubilla AL. Carcinoma cuniculatum: a distinctive variant of penile squamous cell carcinoma: report of 7 cases. Am J Surg Pathol. 2007;31(1):71–5.
- Chaux A, Reuter V, Lezcano C, Velazquez EF, Torres J, Cubilla AL. Comparison of morphologic features and outcome of resected recurrent and nonrecurrent squamous cell carcinoma of the penis: a study of 81 cases. Am J Surg Pathol. 2009;33(9):1299–306.
- Chaux A, Tamboli P, Ayala A, Soares F, Rodríguez I, Barreto J, Cubilla AL. Warty-basaloid carcinoma: clinicopathological features of a distinctive penile neoplasm. Report of 45 cases. Mod Pathol. 2010;23(6):896–904.
- Chaux A, Pfannl R, Rodríguez IM, Barreto JE, Velazquez EF, Lezcano C, Piris A, Netto GJ, Cubilla AL. Distinctive immunohistochemical profile of penile intraepithelial lesions: a study of 74 cases. Am J Surg Pathol. 2011;35(4):553–62.

- Chaux A, Velazquez EF, Amin A, Soskin A, Pfannl R, Rodríguez IM, Barreto JE, Lezcano C, Ayala G, Netto GJ, Cubilla AL. Distribution and characterization of subtypes of penile intraepithelial neoplasia and their association with invasive carcinomas: a pathological study of 139 lesions in 121 patients. Hum Pathol. 2012a;43(7):1020–7.
- Chaux A, Velazquez EF, Barreto JE, Ayala E, Cubilla AL. New pathologic entities in penile carcinomas: an update of the 2004 world health organization classification. Semin Diagn Pathol. 2012b;29(2):59–66.
- Cubilla AL, Velazques EF, Reuter VE, Oliva E, Mihm MC Jr, Young RH. Warty (condylomatous) squamous cell carcinoma of the penis: a report of 11 cases and proposed classification of 'verruciform' penile tumors. Am J Surg Pathol. 2000;24(4):505–12.
- Cubilla AL, Reuter V, Velazquez E, Piris A, Saito S, Young RH. Histologic classification of penile carcinoma and its relation to outcome in 61 patients with primary resection. Int J Surg Pathol. 2001;9(2):111–20.
- Cunha IW, Guimaraes GC, Soares F, Velazquez E, Torres JJ, Chaux A, Ayala G, Cubilla AL. Pseudoglandular (adenoid, acantholytic) penile squamous cell carcinoma: a clinicopathologic and outcome study of 7 patients. Am J Surg Pathol. 2009;33(4):551–5.
- Cupp MR, Malek RS, Goellner JR, Smith TF, Espy MJ. The detection of human papillomavirus deoxyribonucleic acid in intraepithelial, in situ, verrucous and invasive carcinoma of the penis. J Urol. 1995;154(3):1024–9.
- Daling J, Madeleine M, Johnson L, et al. Penile cancer: importance of circumcision, HPV and smoking in in situ and invasive disease. Int J Cancer. 2005;116:606–16.
- Gregoire L, Cubilla AL, Reuter VE, Haas GP, Lancaster WD. Preferential association of human papillomavirus with high-grade histologic variants of penile-invasive squamous cell carcinoma. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1995;87(22):1705–9.
- Guimarães GC, Cunha IW, Soares FA, Lopes A, Torres J, Chaux A, Velazquez EF, Ayala G, Cubilla AL. Penile squamous cell carcinoma clinicopathological features, nodal metastasis and outcome in 333 cases. J Urol. 2009;182(2):528–34.
- Manipadam MT, Bhagat SK, Gopalakrishnan G, Kekre NS, Chacko NK, Prasanna S. Warty carcinoma of the penis: a clinicopathological study from South India. Indian J Urol. 2013;29(4):282–7.
- Mentrikoski MJ, Frierson HF Jr, Stelow EB, Cathro HP. Lymphoepithelioma-like carcinoma of the penis: association with human papilloma virus infection. Histopathology. 2014;64(2):312–5.
- Moch H, et al. WHO classification of tumours of the urinary system and male genital organs. 4th ed. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC); 2016. http://enup.org/4th-edition-classifica tion-tumours-urinary-system-male-genital-organs/

- Romero FR, de Castro MG, Garcia CR, Perez MD. Adenosquamous carcinoma of the penis. Clinics (Sao Paulo). 2006;61(4):363–4.
- Sanchez DF, Rodriguez IM, Piris A, Cañete S, Lezcano C, Velazquez EF, Fernandez-Nestosa MJ, Mendez-Pena JE, Hoang MP, Cubilla AL. Clear cell carcinoma of the penis: an HPV-related variant of squamous cell carcinoma: a report of 3 cases. Am J Surg Pathol. 2016;40(7):917–22.
- Siegal R, Ma J, Zou Z, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2014. CA Cancer J Clin. 2014;64:9–29.
- Stankiewicz E, Kudahetti SC, Prowse DM, Ktori E, Cuzick J, Ambroisine L, Zhang X, Watkin N, Corbishley C, Berney DM. HPV infection and immunochemical detection of cell-cycle markers in verrucous carcinoma of the penis. Mod Pathol. 2009;22(9):1160–8.



Advanced Disease and Recurrent Disease in Penile Cancer

57

Dominic H. Tang, Juan J. Chipollini, and Philippe E. Spiess

Contents

Introduction	796
Natural History	796
Presentation	797
Diagnosis	797 797 797 797 797
Treatment Inguinal Lymph Node Dissection Pelvic Lymph Node Dissection	798 798 798
Chemotherapy Primary Chemotherapy Adjuvant Chemotherapy Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy	798 799 799 799 799
Surgical Consolidation	800
Radiation Therapy Primary Radiation Therapy for Nodal Disease Adjuvant Radiation Therapy Radiation for Unresectable Disease and Palliation	801 801 801 801
Nodal and Local Recurrence Surgery Chemotherapy	801 802 802

D. H. Tang (⊠) · J. J. Chipollini Department of Genitourinary Oncology, Moffitt Cancer Center, Tampa, FL, USA e-mail: Domnic.Tang@moffitt.org; Juan. chipollini@moffitt.org

P. E. Spiess Department of Genitourinary Oncology and Tumor Biology, Moffit Cancer Center, Tampa, FL, USA e-mail: philippe.spiess@moffitt.org

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 38

Radiation Recommendations for Isolated Inguinal Recurrence	802 802
Future Directions	803
Conclusion	803
References	804

Abstract

Management of advanced penile carcinoma remains a complex and challenging mission due to its rarity and poor prognosis. Although organ-confined disease is often curable, the high-grade and aggressive nature of disease progression highlights the difficulties of treatment. Diagnosis is typically made with a thorough physical exam and/or cross-sectional imaging. Surgical treatment with lymph node dissection is the standard treatment for locoregional disease. However, progression to bulky and/or fixed nodal disease requires different management strategies as single modal treatment is often incurable. Combination chemotherapy with surgical consolidation is recommended in this case with radiation therapy reserved for the palliative setting. Although local recurrence is typically amenable to surgical resection, nodal recurrence often requires more aggressive treatments, similar to cases with bulky disease. The subject of this chapter discusses the pathogenesis, diagnosis, treatment strategies, and available therapies for advanced penile carcinoma and recurrent disease.

Introduction

Tumors of the penis are rare cancers that represent only 0.4–0.6% of all malignancies in the United States and Europe (Siegel et al. 2016). It can lead to devastating outcomes and often present with significant challenges in management. The majority of penile cancers are organ confined, which is associated with excellent chance for cure. However, it is not unusual for its presentation to be delayed, which can lead to progression of disease before treatment is initiated. Advanced disease occurs in a predictable manner from the primary site, starting with involvement of the inguinal lymph nodes, and spreads to the pelvic lymph nodes prior to distant metastasis. Due to the rarity of disease, the limited data investigating this disease present challenges in treatment despite the availability of the National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) and European Association of Urology (EAU) guidelines (Clark et al. 2013; Hakenberg et al. 2015). In this chapter, we review the natural history of advanced penile squamous cell carcinoma and imaging modalities for diagnosis and treatment planning. We will also discuss strategies in therapy including surgical resection, chemotherapy, and radiation therapy. Furthermore, we will review management of recurrence in local and locoregional disease.

Natural History

Squamous cell carcinoma of the penis typically begins at the glans and can extend to the penile shaft. Buck's fascia serves as a barrier to local tumor extension, but invasion allows involvement of the corporal bodies and potential lymphatic spread. Lymphatic spread is predictable, starting from the connecting lymphatic channels draining the shaft skin to the superficial inguinal nodes, which drain to the deep inguinal nodes. Next, lymphatic drainage continues to the pelvic lymph nodes. Interestingly, drainage from inguinal to pelvic lymph nodes does not cross to the contralateral side. Without treatment, enlarged regional metastasis can progress to skin ulceration, necrosis, infection, or femoral vessel hemorrhage (Burgers et al. 1992). It's notable that the pathogenesis of penile carcinoma has a prolonged regional phase prior to distant metastatic spread. Uncommonly, distant metastatic disease can occur in 1-10% of patients based on most case series. Advanced disease may also result in bulky or unresectable lymph node metastasis or visceral metastasis. Prognosis in advanced cases is generally poor with high mortality rates. In these patients, surgery or radiotherapy is often unsuccessful for cure given its aggressiveness resulting in high mortality rates (Ornellas et al. 1994; Ravi et al. 1994; Hegarty et al. 2006).

Presentation

Advanced disease is typically found during the staging workup with physical exam and imaging after a patient has been diagnosed with penile carcinoma. It is unusual for advanced penile cancer to present without evidence of a primary penile lesion due to its mode of pathogenesis. Occasionally, phimosis may keep a primary lesion hidden resulting in gradual progression of disease without raising suspicion. This can lead to progression to an enlarged inguinal mass with associated ulceration or necrosis as the initial presenting sign. Systemic symptoms such as fevers, weight loss, fatigue, and malaise can occur with distant metastasis but are rarely found at presentation. Due to the predictive lymphatic spread of penile carcinoma, distant metastasis typically occurs late after significant advancement of local and nodal disease.

Diagnosis

Physical Exam

Physical exam on the primary tumor on the penis and inguinal lymph nodes remains reliable for the initial assessment of stage for the nonobese patient. This provides important staging implications regarding a patient's risk and potential management. In addition to examination of the penis, it is important to rule out advanced disease through inspection of the scrotum and perineum. Palpation of the inguinal areas for lymph node enlargement is important to evaluate for metastatic spread. A rectal exam can also provide evidence for a pelvic mass. However, more infiltrative primary tumors and a non-ideal body habitus may preclude a sufficient physical examination. This results in the need for more accurate methods for evaluation of stage such as imaging modalities.

Magnetic Resonance Imaging and Ultrasonography

For primary tumors, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and ultrasonography have been shown to have higher clinical utility than computed tomography (CT) (Vapnek et al. 1992). Penile ultrasonography was evaluated in a cohort of 16 patients, and although tumor thickness was often underestimated, sensitivity for detecting corporal body invasion was 100% (Horenblas et al. 1994). Lont et al. compared MRI and ultrasonography in 33 patients prior to surgery and found similar precision in assessing infiltration depth and corpus cavernosum infiltration (Lont et al. 2003). Furthermore, the use of artificial erections via prostaglandin E1 (alprostadil) with imaging may also have significant utility in evaluation. In a study of 55 men, MRI accurately predicted corporal body invasion in all patients of pathologically proven disease (Kayes et al. 2007).

The evaluation of the inguinal and pelvic nodes also remains critical for assessing prognosis and overall survival. Because physical exam may be difficult in the patient who is obese or has had prior inguinal surgeries, cross-sectional imaging is recommended for evaluation. With palpable inguinal lymph node involvement, additional imaging is also helpful in treatment planning as central necrosis and irregular nodal borders of reginal lymph nodes have been found to be highly accurate in identifying high-risk node-positive penile cancers (Graafland et al. 2011a).

Positron Emission Tomography with Computed Tomography (PET/CT)

Positron emission tomography with computed tomography (PET/CT) has shown promise in detecting metastasis in penile carcinoma. PET/CT showed a sensitivity of 88% and specificity of 98% in assessing inguinal lymph node involvement in a prospective study of 35 patients with invasive squamous cell carcinoma of the penis (Schlenker et al. 2012). Another prospective study with invasive squamous cell carcinoma also found utility in subclinical inguinal lymph node involvement (Souillac et al. 2012). This study found PET/CT to have a sensitivity of 75% and specificity of 87% in 22 clinically node-negative patients. In another study of 18 patients with known tumor-positive inguinal disease, PET/CT was found to have high sensitivity (91%) and specificity (100%) in detecting pelvic nodal involvement (Graafland et al. 2009). This study also detected distant metastasis in four patients that were previously unsuspected. It's important to note that PET/CT seems to have limited clinical utility in clinically node-negative patients. A recent meta-analysis reported PET/CT to be of low sensitivity for inguinal lymph node involvement, especially for clinically node-negative patients (Sadeghi et al. 2012). However, sensitivity for palpable lymph nodes remains high with PET/CT and continues to be a reasonable modality for staging.

Treatment

Inguinal Lymph Node Dissection

The presence and extent of inguinal lymph node metastases are the most important prognostic factors for survival in patients with penile cancer, and there is evidence that early inguinal lymph node dissection leads to a better prognosis compared to delayed dissection (Ornellas et al. 1994; McDougal 1995; Johnson and Lo 1984a). Therefore, for those patients with high-risk disease features (TIG3, T > 2), aggressive management of the lymph nodes is indicated with the goal of preventing regional and distant metastases (Clark et al. 2013). Given the unique pathogenesis of a prolonged locoregional phase in penile carcinoma, removal of metastatic inguinal nodes can be curative. If nodal involvement is confirmed on frozen section, a standard extended inguinal lymph node dissection is recommended, which includes the superficial and deep inguinal lymph nodes (Clark et al. 2013). The superior boundaries are the superior margin of the external ring to the anterior superior iliac spine. The lateral boundary includes the anterior superior iliac spine and extends 20 cm inferiorly. The medial boundary is defined by the pubic tubercle extending 15 cm inferiorly.

Pelvic Lymph Node Dissection

Pelvic lymph node dissection is recommended in patients with two or more positive inguinal lymph nodes, extracapsular extension, or poorly differentiated metastasis (Clark et al. 2013). This is based on a series of 79 chemotherapy-naïve patients undergoing prophylactic pelvic lymph node dissection with findings of pelvic node positivity to be associated with inguinal extranodal extension or two or more inguinal positive lymph nodes (Djajadiningrat et al. 2015). A pelvic lymph node dissection entails removal of the external iliac, internal iliac, and obturator lymph nodes. Prognosis is poor compared to metastasis confined to the inguinal region with reported 5-year disease-specific survival to be 17% associated with pelvic nodal involvement (Djajadiningrat et al. 2015). In a multi-institutional study, the detection of four or more positive inguinal lymph nodes was shown to be an independent predictor of bilateral pelvic lymph node metastasis (Zargar-Shoshtari et al. 2015). Therefore, bilateral pelvic lymph node dissection has been recommended in this case. In addition, bilateral pelvic lymph node dissection has also been shown to improve overall survival by 8.6 months compared to unilateral dissection after controlling for potential confounders (Zargar-Shoshtari et al. 2016).

Chemotherapy

Chemotherapy is recommended for bulky disease as it is known to have low cure rates and is highly lethal. Single modality treatments are often incurable with surgery and radiation therapy alone. However, there are not many clinical trials reporting the effects of chemotherapy in advanced disease. Although earlier studies investigated single-agent chemotherapy as a primary treatment modality, multimodal treatment is now recommended in the neoadjuvant and/or adjuvant setting (Clark et al. 2013; Hakenberg et al. 2015). No randomized clinical trials have yet been reported for chemotherapy in penile carcinoma.

Primary Chemotherapy

Early studies report responses observed in small cohorts treated with cisplatin, bleomycin, or methotrexate. Cisplatin was studied as a single-agent study by the Southwest Oncology Group for advanced carcinoma of the penis (Gagliano et al. 1989). In 26 patients treated with cisplatin (50 mg/ m^2), there were an overall response rate of 15% and median overall survival of 4.7 months. A smaller study also looked at response to cisplatin in 12 patients with extensive disease (Ahmed et al. 1984). Varying doses of cisplatin were given $(70-120 \text{ m}^2)$, and significant tumor regression was observed in 25% of patients. Bleomycin has also been reported as a potential single-agent therapy in a cohort of 14 patients (Ahmed et al. 1984). In this study, one patient had a complete response but subsequently died secondary to bleomycin pulmonary toxicity. Significant tumor regression was observed in 3 of 13 (21%) of these patients with a median response duration of 3 months. Methotrexate was also used in advanced disease as a single agent in a cohort of 13 patients (Ahmed et al. 1984). Sixty-one percent of patients produced responses with one complete response. Median duration was also only 3 months. Interestingly, three of these patients received previous cisplatin.

Adjuvant Chemotherapy

There are studies that have examined the role of combination chemotherapy in the adjuvant setting for inguinal metastases. Vincristine, bleomycin, and methotrexate were used to treat 12 patients after radical resection of inguinal lymph node metastases (Pizzocaro and Piva 1988). A 12-week course of this combination chemotherapy was used, and only one patient relapsed after a

42-month median follow-up. Combination chemotherapy was studied by the Southwestern Oncology Group using bleomycin, methotrexate, and cisplatin for locally advanced or metastatic disease (Haas et al. 1999). Forty-five patients were enrolled in this phase II evaluation, which resulted in a 32.5% response rate (five complete and eight partial responses). The median overall survival was 28 weeks. A European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EOC) phase II study followed 28 patients receiving a combination of irinotecan and cisplatin (Theodore et al. 2008). These patients had either locally advanced or metastatic disease and were treated in the neoadjuvant setting before surgery. Out of 26 patients eligible for response evaluation, there were two complete responses and six partial responses. Interestingly, three patients were found to have no evidence of residual disease at time of surgery. However, this study was considered a negative study as it failed to demonstrate a response rate significantly above 30%. A smaller study followed six consecutive patients treated with paclitaxel, cisplatin, and 5-fluorouracil with either unresectable or recurrent nodal metastasis from penile carcinoma (Pizzocaro et al. 2009). Two patients had a complete response and are disease-free over 2 years after chemotherapy. One patient underwent early surgical resection secondary to chemotherapy intolerance and remained disease-free 46 months after therapy. Two patients achieved complete responses but did not complete the chemotherapy regimen and found to have recurrence at 4 and 10 months. One patient had no response and died within 4 months of treatment. Finally, a recent study found adjuvant chemotherapy to be associated with improved overall survival in pelvic node-positive patients in a multiinstitutional review (Sharma et al. 2015). The authors found an improvement of 11 months with adjuvant chemotherapy in overall survival in a cohort of 84 patients.

Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy

A study by the MD Anderson Cancer Center evaluated response to neoadjuvant chemotherapy in patients with N2 or N3 disease without distant metastases (Pagliaro et al. 2010). A total of 30 men received neoadjuvant paclitaxel, ifosfamide, and cisplatin and underwent subsequent resection. Fifteen patients (50%) had an objective response and nine patients (30%) had a complete response. Median follow-up was 34 months in surviving patients. Twenty deaths occurred during the study, with 17 secondary to progressive penile cancer. A third phase II trial studied the effects of docetaxel, cisplatin, and 5-flurouracil chemotherapy in 20 patients with locally advanced or metastatic penile cancer (Nicholson et al. 2013). This study reported an objective response in 10/26 patients (38.5%) and 2 patients with locally advanced disease achieving complete response. Unfortunately, this trial did not reach the predetermined threshold of a response rate of 60%, and so the authors do not support routine use of this regimen in treatment of advanced disease. A more recent study followed six consecutive patients treated with paclitaxel. cisplatin, and 5-fluorouracil with either unresectable or recurrent nodal metastasis from penile carcinoma (Pizzocaro et al. 2009). Complete response was achieved in two patients after two courses of treatment. However, due to refusal to complete chemotherapy, both patients relapsed.

Surgical Consolidation

In patients with an observed response to systemic chemotherapy, surgical consolidation is considered. This may be attempted to render a patient to be disease-free or for palliative intent. This is mainly based on small individual series in patients with metastatic penile carcinoma. In patients who have not responded to chemotherapy, surgery is not recommended in these patients as this typically represents aggressive, rapidly recurring, or metastatic disease.

A series of eight patients with advanced penile carcinoma were treated with cisplatin and 5-fluoruracil prior to surgical consolidation (Shammas et al. 1992). Two patients achieved a complete response, while one patient achieved a partial response. One of the complete responders required a further operation, while the other required surgery and radiation. They were disease-free at 32 and 57 months, respectively.

A phase II trial reported response to methotrexate, cisplatin, and bleomycin for locally advanced or metastatic disease (Corral et al. 1998). Nine of 30 patients in his study were disease-free with a median survival of 34.4 months. Six of those patients became disease-free after consolidation surgery or radiation. It's important to note the limited duration of response. This study reported an objective response for 16 total patients, but median duration was 4.7 months. The patients achieving the longest duration of response underwent consolidation surgery after chemotherapy. Six patients had duration of response of over a year, and four of these patients underwent consolidation surgery.

A review of 20 patients with unresectable metastatic squamous cell carcinoma was performed over a 34-year period (Leijte et al. 2007). Five different chemotherapy regimens were used to evaluate tumor response and clinical outcome. The chemotherapy regimens included singleagent bleomycin; bleomycin, vincristine, and methotrexate; cisplatin and 5-fluorouracil; bleomycin, cisplatin, and methotrexate; and cisplatin and irinotecan. Of these patients, 12 responded with 8 long-term responses without recurrent disease after surgical consolidation after chemotherapy. Three patients who did not respond to chemotherapy underwent surgery for palliation but all died within 3 months after surgery.

Bermejo et al. reviewed a cohort of ten patients with advanced penile carcinoma treated with surgical consolidation after demonstrating a response to chemotherapy (Bermejo et al. 2007). Three different chemotherapy regimens were used including ifosfamide, paclitaxel, and cisplatin; bleomycin, methotrexate, and cisplatin; and paclitaxel and carboplatin. There were four complete responses and one partial response after chemotherapy. The remaining five patients had stable disease. After surgical consolidation, three patients had no nodal disease (pN0), and seven patients had nodal involvement (pN1–3). Three patients who had greater than three metastatic nodes died with a median survival of 23 months. The overall 5-year survival rate was 40% with these patients with a median survival of 26 months.

Radiation Therapy

Primary Radiation Therapy for Nodal Disease

As lymph node status in penile carcinoma provides key prognostic information in management, surgical evaluation remains widely accepted as first-line therapy whenever feasible. Evidence for primary radiotherapy of lymph nodes is not robust and is not recommended (Hakenberg et al. 2015). A prospective nonrandomized trial found lymph node dissection to have superior results to radiation therapy in nodal disease (Kulkarni and Kamat 1994). Therefore, surgical resection is recommended over radiotherapy with treatment of enlarged nodes suspicious for metastatic disease.

Adjuvant Radiation Therapy

Radiation therapy in the adjuvant setting has suggested some benefit. A cohort of 23 patients who received inguinal adjuvant radiation therapy after positive lymphadenectomy was reviewed (Franks et al. 2011). This study showed better overall survival (66% vs. 11%) and locoregional relapse-free survival (56% vs. 22%) in patients receiving adjuvant radiation therapy. In another small retrospective study, regional failure rates after node-positive inguinal lymph node dissection were found to be 11% in patients who received adjuvant radiation therapy and 60% in those who did not (Chen et al. 2004). Interestingly, analysis of 2458 patients with penile cancer from the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) Program database did not report a positive effect in patients receiving adjuvant radiation therapy compared to surgery alone (Burt et al. 2014). However, confounding factors of the SEER database should be noted as lymphovascular invasion, margin status, extracapsular extension, and radiation treatment fields are not recorded.

Radiation for Unresectable Disease and Palliation

There are cases in which patients present with unresectable disease and may benefit from radiation therapy. Ravi et al. reported one of the largest series of penile cancer patients treated with radiation therapy for lymph node and/or distant metastasis (Ravi et al. 1994). This was a cohort of 120 patients where 33 patients with mobile lymph nodes over 4 cm received preoperative radiation therapy and subsequent lymph node dissection. The incidence of extranodal extension and groin recurrence was statistically lower than a previous study reported during this time. Radiation therapy was found to result in 8% of patients with extranodal extension and 3% groin recurrence compared to 33% and 19%, respectively, in the contemporary report without radiation therapy. This suggests preoperative radiation therapy for large inguinal lymph nodes (>4 cm) improved local control. However, pelvic and/or para-aortic radiation therapy did not show any benefit in patients with pelvic metastasis. In addition, radiation therapy in the palliative setting may also be of clinical utility. Radiation therapy was reported to improve symptoms in 56% of patients with fixed inguinal lymph nodes, all five patients with painful bony metastasis, and one out two patients with cord compression (Ravi et al. 1994). As a result, radiotherapy is, namely, recommended in advanced stage penile cancer and in the palliative setting (Clark et al. 2013).

Nodal and Local Recurrence

Once a local or inguinal recurrence develops, the prognosis is quite poor, and optimal management remains unclear with few options available such as chemotherapy, radiation, or surgery, either alone or in combination. Others have found the salvage rate of local failure to be about 25–85%, and the salvage rate of regional failure is only 33–50% (Chen et al. 2004; Mobilio and Ficarra 2001). Therefore, some recommend aggressive initial inguinal treatment because patients with inguinal recurrence have a relatively poor prognosis (Chen et al. 2004).
Surgery

Although patients treated with penile preservation experience more local recurrences, this has not been associated with worse cancer-specific survival (Djajadiningrat et al. 2014). Thus, more organsparing surgeries have been performed in recent years (Djajadiningrat et al. 2014; Pietrzak et al. 2004). Invasion of the corpora cavernosa and basaloid and sarcomatoid histologies have been found as adverse findings after initial organ-sparing approach and may warrant partial or total penectomy (Chaux et al. 2009). For other types of primary tumor recurrence, salvage penile-sparing treatments could still be considered (Clark et al. 2013).

Surgical management of nodal recurrence carries a higher risk as well as markedly higher morbidity when compared to prophylactic dissections (Bevan-Thomas et al. 2002). Multiple single center series have shown palliative dissections have a significantly higher complication rate compared to prophylactic dissections when it comes to the incidence of lymphedema, wound infection, skin edge necrosis, seroma formation, and even death (Johnson and Lo 1984b; Ravi 1993; Ornellas et al. 1991). A recent series from the MD Anderson Cancer Center (MDCC) group advocates careful patient selection for those palliative dissections due to a higher risk of tumor involvement of the femoral and iliac vessels (Bevan-Thomas et al. 2002). However, for isolated locally recurrent inguinal metastasis, salvage resection has been suggested to be beneficial. In a multi-institutional collaboration, 9/20 patients undergoing salvage resection with isolated nodal recurrence had no evidence of disease at a median follow-up of 12 months (Baumgarten et al. 2014). This group reported complications in 11 patients, with wound infections being the most common.

Chemotherapy

In general, there is a low chance for curative treatment for patients with non-resectable lymph node recurrence after surgical treatment. Using a cisplatin, methotrexate, and bleomycin regimen, Hakenberg et al. demonstrated three of eight patients showed response with adjuvant chemotherapy for pN+ disease, while all five patients that had recurrence after pN- status died of disease progression or therapy-related complications (Hakenberg et al. 2006).

Pizzocaro et al. reported a partial response in two of three patients with regional recurrence after inguinal lymphadenectomy using a taxane-based regimen (Pizzocaro et al. 2009). Pettaway et al. reviewed treatment strategies for those with stage IV penile cancer and recommended cisplatin-containing regimens and suggested surgical consolidation for those fit patients that show an objective response to chemotherapy (Pettaway et al. 2010). Bleomycincontaining regimes were not recommended due to significant pulmonary toxicity. The current literature shows few studies on second-line agents. One phase II trial of 25 patients by Di Lorenzo et al. showed partial response with paclitaxel in 5 patients with good tolerability (Di Lorenzo et al. 2011). In addition, targeted therapies have also been attempted for refractory penile cancer cases after chemotherapy. A small series showed one partial response and four stable diseases out of six patients treated with sorafenib and sunitinib (Zhu et al. 2010).

Radiation

Salvage radiation has not been shown to be beneficial in the setting of nodal recurrence. A prior study reviewed a series of 26 patients with inguinal recurrence after lymph node dissection and found only 2/26 patients had a successful response to salvage therapy (Graafland et al. 2011b). Thus, the role of radiotherapy has been largely palliative in recurrent penile cancer. Palliative radiotherapy of the primary tumor, lymph node, or distant metastases can be of use for a few incurable patients after chemotherapy (Pettaway et al. 2010; Mahlmann et al. 2001).

Recommendations for Isolated Inguinal Recurrence

Figure 1 shows a proposed recommendation for the management of isolated inguinal node



^bXRT, radiation therapy

^cSalvage inguinal lymph node dissection +/- pelvic lymph node dissection

Fig. 1 Treatment algorithm for isolated recurrent inguinal lymph node

recurrence. In summary, treatment with chemotherapy with a cisplatin-containing regimen should be considered such as paclitaxel, ifosfamide, and cisplatin (TIP). In patients with a favorable response, salvage nodal resection can be attempted in those who are acceptable surgical candidates. The use of preoperative radiation therapy can also be considered prior to resection to improve resectability and decrease recurrence in patients with enlarged lymph nodes of over 4 cm. If patients progress despite chemotherapy, palliative radiation therapy or salvage chemotherapy can be considered.

Future Directions

The rarity of disease continues to result in a paucity of literature. This has resulted in no improvement in treatment outcomes in the United States or Europe in over 20 years (Verhoeven et al. 2013). However, extrapolating studies in human papilloma virus (HPV) in squamous cell carcinoma in other organs such as vulvar and head and neck cancers have given way to potential molecular targets within the HPV pathway that have been proposed to be associated with penile cancer outcomes (Spiess et al. 2016). Future studies in systemic approaches targeting the HPV pathway may pave the way to significant advances in improving the dismal outcomes reported in advanced disease.

Conclusion

Patients with bulky inguinal or distant metastases are rarely cured by a single modality alone, although a few series have demonstrated the benefit imparted by neoadjuvant chemotherapy followed by consolidative surgery in patients with cN2/3 disease. Large-scale studies are sorely needed to provide level I evidence for the treatment of recurrent and advanced disease.

References

- Ahmed T, Sklaroff R, Yagoda A. Sequential trials of methotrexate, cisplatin and bleomycin for penile cancer. J Urol. 1984;132(3):465–8.
- Baumgarten AS, Alhammali E, Hakky TS, Espiritu PN, Pow-Sang JM, Sexton WJ, et al. Salvage surgical resection for isolated locally recurrent inguinal lymph node metastasis of penile cancer: international study collaboration. J Urol. 2014;192(3):760–4.
- Bermejo C, Busby JE, Spiess PE, Heller L, Pagliaro LC, Pettaway CA. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy followed by aggressive surgical consolidation for metastatic penile squamous cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2007;177 (4):1335–8.
- Bevan-Thomas R, Slaton JW, Pettaway CA. Contemporary morbidity from lymphadenectomy for penile squamous cell carcinoma: the M.D. Anderson Cancer Center Experience. J Urol. 2002;167(4):1638–42.
- Burgers JK, Badalament RA, Drago JR. Penile cancer. Clinical presentation, diagnosis, and staging. Urol Clin N Am. 1992;19(2):247–56.
- Burt LM, Shrieve DC, Tward JD. Stage presentation, care patterns, and treatment outcomes for squamous cell carcinoma of the penis. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2014;88(1):94–100.
- Chaux A, Reuter V, Lezcano C, Velazquez EF, Torres J, Cubilla AL. Comparison of morphologic features and outcome of resected recurrent and nonrecurrent squamous cell carcinoma of the penis: a study of 81 cases. Am J Surg Pathol. 2009;33(9):1299–306.
- Chen MF, Chen WC, Wu CT, Chuang CK, Ng KF, Chang JT. Contemporary management of penile cancer including surgery and adjuvant radiotherapy: an experience in Taiwan. World J Urol. 2004;22(1):60–6.
- Clark PE, Spiess PE, Agarwal N, Biagioli MC, Eisenberger MA, Greenberg RE, et al. Penile cancer: clinical practice guidelines in oncology. J Natl Compr Cancer Netw. 2013;11(5):594–615.
- Corral DA, Sella A, Pettaway CA, Amato RJ, Jones DM, Ellerhorst J. Combination chemotherapy for metastatic or locally advanced genitourinary squamous cell carcinoma: a phase II study of methotrexate, cisplatin and bleomycin. J Urol. 1998;160(5):1770–4.
- Di Lorenzo G, Federico P, Buonerba C, Longo N, Carteni G, Autorino R, et al. Paclitaxel in pretreated metastatic penile cancer: final results of a phase 2 study. Eur Urol. 2011;60(6):1280–4.
- Djajadiningrat RS, van Werkhoven E, Meinhardt W, van Rhijn BW, Bex A, van der Poel HG, et al. Penile sparing surgery for penile cancer-does it affect survival? J Urol. 2014;192(1):120–5.
- Djajadiningrat RS, van Werkhoven E, Horenblas S. Prophylactic pelvic lymph node dissection in patients with penile cancer. J Urol. 2015;193 (6):1976–80.
- Franks KN, Kancherla K, Sethugavalar B, Whelan P, Eardley I, Kiltie AE. Radiotherapy for node positive

penile cancer: experience of the Leeds teaching hospitals. J Urol. 2011;186(2):524–9.

- Gagliano RG, Blumenstein BA, Crawford ED, Stephens RL, Coltman CA Jr, Costanzi JJ. cis-Diamminedichloroplatinum in the treatment of advanced epidermoid carcinoma of the penis: a Southwest Oncology Group Study. J Urol. 1989;141(1):66–7.
- Graafland NM, Leijte JA, Valdes Olmos RA, Hoefnagel CA, Teertstra HJ, Horenblas S. Scanning with 18F-FDG-PET/CT for detection of pelvic nodal involvement in inguinal node-positive penile carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2009;56(2):339–45.
- Graafland NM, Teertstra HJ, Besnard AP, van Boven HH, Horenblas S. Identification of high risk pathological node positive penile carcinoma: value of preoperative computerized tomography imaging. J Urol. 2011a;185 (3):881–7.
- Graafland NM, Moonen LM, van Boven HH, van Werkhoven E, Kerst JM, Horenblas S. Inguinal recurrence following therapeutic lymphadenectomy for node positive penile carcinoma: outcome and implications for management. J Urol. 2011b;185 (3):888–93.
- Haas GP, Blumenstein BA, Gagliano RG, Russell CA, Rivkin SE, Culkin DJ, et al. Cisplatin, methotrexate and bleomycin for the treatment of carcinoma of the penis: a Southwest Oncology Group study. J Urol. 1999;161(6):1823–5.
- Hakenberg OW, Nippgen JB, Froehner M, Zastrow S, Wirth MP. Cisplatin, methotrexate and bleomycin for treating advanced penile carcinoma. BJU Int. 2006;98 (6):1225–7.
- Hakenberg OW, Comperat EM, Minhas S, Necchi A, Protzel C, Watkin N, et al. EAU guidelines on penile cancer: 2014 update. Eur Urol. 2015;67(1):142–50.
- Hegarty PK, Kayes O, Freeman A, Christopher N, Ralph DJ, Minhas S. A prospective study of 100 cases of penile cancer managed according to European Association of Urology guidelines. BJU Int. 2006;98(3):526–31.
- Horenblas S, Kroger R, Gallee MP, Newling DW, van Tinteren H. Ultrasound in squamous cell carcinoma of the penis; a useful addition to clinical staging? A comparison of ultrasound with histopathology. Urology. 1994;43(5):702–7.
- Johnson DE, Lo RK. Management of regional lymph nodes in penile carcinoma. Five-year results following therapeutic groin dissections. Urology. 1984a;24(4):308–11.
- Johnson DE, Lo RK. Complications of groin dissection in penile cancer. Experience with 101 lymphadenectomies. Urology. 1984b;24(4):312–4.
- Kayes O, Minhas S, Allen C, Hare C, Freeman A, Ralph D. The role of magnetic resonance imaging in the local staging of penile cancer. Eur Urol. 2007;51(5):1313–8; discussion 8–9
- Kulkarni JN, Kamat MR. Prophylactic bilateral groin node dissection versus prophylactic radiotherapy and surveillance in patients with N0 and N1-2A carcinoma of the penis. Eur Urol. 1994;26(2):123–8.

- Leijte JA, Kerst JM, Bais E, Antonini N, Horenblas S. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy in advanced penile carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2007;52(2):488–94.
- Lont AP, Besnard AP, Gallee MP, van Tinteren H, Horenblas S. A comparison of physical examination and imaging in determining the extent of primary penile carcinoma. BJU Int. 2003;91(6):493–5.
- Mahlmann B, Doehn C, Feyerabend T. Radiotherapy of penis carcinoma. Urologe A. 2001;40(4):308–12.
- McDougal WS. Carcinoma of the penis: improved survival by early regional lymphadenectomy based on the histological grade and depth of invasion of the primary lesion. J Urol. 1995;154(4):1364–6.
- Mobilio G, Ficarra V. Genital treatment of penile carcinoma. Curr Opin Urol. 2001;11(3):299–304.
- Nicholson S, Hall E, Harland SJ, Chester JD, Pickering L, Barber J, et al. Phase II trial of docetaxel, cisplatin and 5FU chemotherapy in locally advanced and metastatic penis cancer (CRUK/09/001). Br J Cancer. 2013;109 (10):2554–9.
- Ornellas AA, Seixas AL, de Moraes JR. Analyses of 200 lymphadenectomies in patients with penile carcinoma. J Urol. 1991;146(2):330–2.
- Ornellas AA, Seixas AL, Marota A, Wisnescky A, Campos F, de Moraes JR. Surgical treatment of invasive squamous cell carcinoma of the penis: retrospective analysis of 350 cases. J Urol. 1994;151(5):1244–9.
- Pagliaro LC, Williams DL, Daliani D, Williams MB, Osai W, Kincaid M, et al. Neoadjuvant paclitaxel, ifosfamide, and cisplatin chemotherapy for metastatic penile cancer: a phase II study. J Clin Oncol Off J Am Soc Clin Oncol. 2010;28(24):3851–7.
- Pettaway CA, Pagliaro L, Theodore C, Haas G. Treatment of visceral, unresectable, or bulky/unresectable regional metastases of penile cancer. Urology. 2010;76(2 Suppl 1):S58–65.
- Pietrzak P, Corbishley C, Watkin N. Organ-sparing surgery for invasive penile cancer: early follow-up data. BJU Int. 2004;94(9):1253–7.
- Pizzocaro G, Piva L. Adjuvant and neoadjuvant vincristine, bleomycin, and methotrexate for inguinal metastases from squamous cell carcinoma of the penis. Acta Oncol (Stockholm, Sweden). 1988;27(6b):823–4.
- Pizzocaro G, Nicolai N, Milani A. Taxanes in combination with cisplatin and fluorouracil for advanced penile cancer: preliminary results. Eur Urol. 2009;55(3):546–51.
- Ravi R. Morbidity following groin dissection for penile carcinoma. Br J Urol. 1993;72(6):941–5.
- Ravi R, Chaturvedi HK, Sastry DV. Role of radiation therapy in the treatment of carcinoma of the penis. Br J Urol. 1994;74(5):646–51.
- Sadeghi R, Gholami H, Zakavi SR, Kakhki VR, Horenblas S. Accuracy of 18F-FDG PET/CT for diagnosing inguinal lymph node involvement in penile squamous cell carcinoma: systematic review and meta-analysis of the literature. Clin Nucl Med. 2012;37(5):436–41.

- Schlenker B, Scher B, Tiling R, Siegert S, Hungerhuber E, Gratzke C, et al. Detection of inguinal lymph node involvement in penile squamous cell carcinoma by 18F-fluorodeoxyglucose PET/CT: a prospective single-center study. Urol Oncol. 2012;30(1):55–9.
- Shammas FV, Ous S, Fossa SD. Cisplatin and 5-fluorouracil in advanced cancer of the penis. J Urol. 1992;147(3):630–2.
- Sharma P, Djajadiningrat R, Zargar-Shoshtari K, Catanzaro M, Zhu Y, Nicolai N, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy is associated with improved overall survival in pelvic node-positive penile cancer after lymph node dissection: a multi-institutional study. Urol Oncol. 2015;33(11):496. e17–23
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2016. CA Cancer J Clin. 2016;66(1):7–30.
- Souillac I, Rigaud J, Ansquer C, Marconnet L, Bouchot O. Prospective evaluation of (18)F-fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography-computerized tomography to assess inguinal lymph node status in invasive squamous cell carcinoma of the penis. J Urol. 2012;187 (2):493–7.
- Spiess PE, Dhillon J, Baumgarten AS, Johnstone PA, Giuliano AR. Pathophysiological basis of human papillomavirus in penile cancer: key to prevention and delivery of more effective therapies. CA Cancer J Clin. 2016;66:481–495.
- Theodore C, Skoneczna I, Bodrogi I, Leahy M, Kerst JM, Collette L, et al. A phase II multicentre study of irinotecan (CPT 11) in combination with cisplatin (CDDP) in metastatic or locally advanced penile carcinoma (EORTC PROTOCOL 30992). Ann Oncol Off J Eur Soc Med Oncol/ESMO. 2008;19(7):1304–7.
- Vapnek JM, Hricak H, Carroll PR. Recent advances in imaging studies for staging of penile and urethral carcinoma. Urol Clin N Am. 1992;19(2):257–66.
- Verhoeven RH, Janssen-Heijnen ML, Saum KU, Zanetti R, Caldarella A, Holleczek B, et al. Population-based survival of penile cancer patients in Europe and the United States of America: no improvement since 1990. Eur J Cancer (Oxford, England: 1990). 2013;49(6):1414–21.
- Zargar-Shoshtari K, Djajadiningrat R, Sharma P, Catanzaro M, Zhu Y, Nicolai N, et al. Establishing criteria for bilateral pelvic lymph node dissection in the management of penile cancer: lessons learned from an international multicenter collaboration. J Urol. 2015;194(3):696–701.
- Zargar-Shoshtari K, Sharma P, Djajadiningrat R, Catanzaro M, Ye DW, Zhu Y, et al. Extent of pelvic lymph node dissection in penile cancer may impact survival. World J Urol. 2016;34(3):353–9.
- Zhu Y, Li H, Yao XD, Zhang SL, Zhang HL, Shi GH, et al. Feasibility and activity of sorafenib and sunitinib in advanced penile cancer: a preliminary report. Urol Int. 2010;85(3):334–40.



58

Diagnosis and Staging in Penile Cancer

Desiree Dräger and Oliver W. Hakenberg

Contents

Introduction	808
Diagnosis of the Primary Tumor	808
Diagnosis and Staging of Regional Lymph Nodes	810
Normal Inguinal Lymph Nodes	810
Palpable Inguinal Nodes	811
Bulky Inguinal Lymph Nodes	813
Staging of Pelvic Nodes	813
Staging for Distant Metastases	813
Diagnosis of Recurrence	814
References	814

Abstract

Penile cancer is usually an obvious visual diagnosis but may be hidden under a phimosis and always requires histological confirmation. Superficial forms may appear as innocuous changes in color and texture of the glandular skin. A high degree of diagnostic suspicion and early biopsy are required in such cases.

Department of Urology, University Medicine Rostock, Rostock, Germany

e-mail: desiree.draeger@med.uni-rostock.de

O. W. Hakenberg (🖂)

Department of Urology, University of Rostock, Rostock, Germany e-mail: oliver.hakenberg@med.uni-rostock.de

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_34 Palpation of the primary tumor will give relevant information on the local extent, and additional penile imaging is usually not needed. Since metastatic lymphatic spread occurs early in penile cancer and can quickly lead to disseminated disease, examination of the regional inguinal lymph nodes is essential. Groin palpation remains the most useful examination to detect suspicious lymph nodes. Imaging can confirm palpably enlarged lymph nodes and may only be additionally useful in obese patients or for pelvic node staging. But no imaging modality can reliably exclude micrometastatic disease in clinically normal inguinal lymph nodes which occurs in up to 25% of cases. This can only reliably be

D. Dräger

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

done by invasive lymph node staging of inguinal nodes removed by sentinel lymph node biopsy or limited modified lymphadenectomy. In case of enlarged and suspicious inguinal lymph nodes, imaging to detect pelvic nodes and distant metastasis by CT, MRI, or PET/CT scanning can be required in addition to pathological staging by radical inguinal lymphadenectomy followed by ipsilateral pelvic lymphadenectomy if more than one inguinal node is affected. Thus, diagnosis and staging in penile cancer remains mostly clinical and surgical.

Introduction

Since penile cancer is relatively rare in the developed world, most physicians will have limited experience with this disease. Although penile cancer often is an obvious visual diagnosis, there are some pitfalls in diagnosing and staging it. One is the underdiagnosis and therefore often delayed recognition of superficial and premalignant disease; second, the late diagnosis of penile cancer hidden under a phimosis; and the third, the underdiagnosis of micrometastatic regional lymph node disease. A fourth pitfall is perhaps the overuse of imaging with CT or MRI which does not alter management when it often adds little additional information to what is clinically evident.

Diagnosis of the Primary Tumor

Exophytic penile cancer is usually an obvious visual diagnosis (Fig. 1). However, before any ablative treatment is undertaken, histological confirmation is required. Therefore, all suspicious penile lesions should be biopsied, and even in clinically obvious cases, histological verification must be obtained.

Superficial and noninvasive penile cancer such as penile intraepithelial neoplasia (PeIN, formerly called carcinoma in situ) and precancerous lesions are less obvious and are often fairly unremarkable changes in the color and/or texture of the skin of the glans or the sulcus coronarius (Fig. 2). Not infrequently, these lesions are not recognized as suspicious of malignancy and mistreated as unspecified inflammatory changes by antiinfective and/or corticosteroid ointments for prolonged periods of time. This is not helpful and can lead to serious delays in diagnosis and treatment. A high degree of suspicion is required and a diagnostic biopsy should be performed before subjecting undiagnosed penile lesions to prolonged empirical treatment with ointments.

A histological diagnosis with adequate local pathological staging, i.e., identifying correctly the depth of invasion, is obligatory if nonsurgical treatment with topical chemotherapy, radiotherapy, or laser ablation is considered. Without pathological staging, underestimation of the local stage can easily occur and lead to local recurrence and progression (Chipollini et al. 2018). In all cases with nonsurgical treatment, histological verification and local pathological staging must be obtained before treatment.

Biopsies must be of sufficient size. If these are too small, the depth of invasion cannot be reliably assessed and the pathological diagnosis may even be false-negative. Also, with respect to small biopsies, grading may differ between the biopsy and definitive surgical pathology in up to one-third of cases (Velazquez et al. 2004a). Therefore, a reasonably sized excisional biopsy is needed (>0.1 cm in diameter) and is generally preferable to a punch biopsy.

Penile cancer of the glans or the inner prepuce may be masked by a phimosis so that again a high degree of suspicion as well as careful palpation are required. Pain even in large and infiltrating penile cancers does not occur. Secondary inflammatory local changes and necrosis may give rise to discharge and odor.

In penile cancer, local staging regarding the extent and invasion of penile structures depends foremost on clinical examination. This requires careful palpation of the lesion which will in most cases suffice to determine the extent reliably enough for a clinical decision (Lont et al. 2003). It will give adequate information on the size, extent, texture, and infiltration of penile structures (corpora cavernosa, urethra).

Imaging of the penis is rarely necessary as it adds little relevant information. Ultrasound may



Fig. 1 (a and b) Typical appearance of penile carcinomas



Fig. 2 Small glandular lesion representing a carcinoma in situ

be helpful in some cases but usually is not. Penile MRI can show glandular or cavernosal invasion. However, the information gained is mostly already known from palpation. MRI with an artificial erection can show whether the corpora cavernosa are invaded or not, but it is unpleasant and painful for the patient and the gain in information is minimal (Petralia et al. 2008).

With planned surgical treatment, the confirmatory biopsy can be obtained at surgery with a frozen section, followed by definitive surgery if the diagnosis is confirmed. However, in cases of condylomatous and/or highly differentiated tumors, frozen section may be unreliable and treatment must be postponed until definitive histopathology is received. Definitive surgery will then show the local extent of the disease which will become macroscopically obvious intraoperatively.

Clear (negative) resection margins must be confirmed histologically both by frozen sections and definitive histopathology (Velazquez et al. 2004b). The width of negative surgical margins required does not need to be extensive. With the recognized need for organ-sparing, it is entirely obsolete to obtain wide negative margins of one centimeter or more as was advised in the past. It is today recommended to follow a risk-adapted strategy based on tumor grade, i.e., with higher grade, the width should be larger. Around 1–3 mm based on tumor grade can be considered adequate margins (Minhas et al. 2005). Both intraoperative frozen sections and definitive pathology must confirm complete surgical resection.

Diagnosis and Staging of Regional Lymph Nodes

Penile cancer tends to metastasize early to the regional inguinal lymph nodes. Distant metastatic disease is only seen in patients who have lymph node spread. Therefore, it is of utmost importance to diagnose or exclude inguinal lymph node disease as best as possible. Indeed, the entire prognosis depends on regional lymph node disease. Undiagnosed inguinal lymph node metastasis will lead to overt inguinal nodal "recurrence" which carries an overall 5-year cancer-specific survival of under 40% while lymph node negative cases achieve long-term survival with appropriate local treatment in well over 90% of cases (Leijte et al. 2008a).

Staging of inguinal lymph nodes depends foremost on clinical examination, i.e., careful palpation of the groins. This will either be normal or show palpably enlarged nodes if not overt gross lymphadenopathy.

Normal Inguinal Lymph Nodes

Normal, not enlarged inguinal lymph nodes in invasive penile cancer pose a problem. Such patients are at considerable risk of harboring micrometastatic lymph node disease in up to 25% of cases (Leijte et al. 2008a). Surveillance after local treatment is therefore inadequate since this may lead to later local "recurrence" of overt inguinal nodal disease with a much reduced longterm prognosis (see above) (Leijte et al. 2008a).

Unfortunately, imaging techniques are of very limited value in penile cancer with normal inguinal lymph nodes since all imaging techniques rely on nodal enlargement for diagnosing nodal metastasis and enlargement can usually be diagnosed by palpation. Ultrasound (7.5 MHz) can reveal abnormal nodes with some enlargement. The longitudinal/transverse diameter ratio and the absence of the lymph node hilum have been reported to be findings with relatively high specificity (Krishna et al. 2008). Conventional CT or MRI scans similarly rely on nodal enlargement and cannot detect micrometastases (Kayes et al. 2017). Similarly, ¹⁸FDG-positron emission tomography (PET)/CT imaging does not detect lymph node metastases <10 mm (Leijte et al. 2009). Imaging studies are therefore not really helpful in staging clinically normal inguinal regions. An exception can be patients with obesity in whom palpation is unreliable or not possible.

Thus, the only reliable way to diagnose or exclude micrometastatic inguinal nodal disease in penile cancer is surgical staging. For invasive (surgical) nodal staging, a limited number of lymph nodes is removed instead of performing a full radical inguinal lymphadenectomy. Invasive nodal staging can be done by identifying and removing inguinal sentinel nodes either by dynamic sentinel lymph node biopsy (DSNB) (Leijte et al. 2009) or by removing the lymph nodes of the most likely affected groin areas by (limited) modified inguinal lymphadenectomy (Neto et al. 2011).

These areas are the medial and the central (confluens) inguinal regions according to Daseler (Yao et al. 2010). Single photon emission computed tomography (SPECT CT) in penile cancer

patients has shown all inguinal sentinel nodes to be located in the superior and central inguinal zones, with most found in the medial superior zone (Daseler et al. 1948). No early lymphatic drainage seems to occur from the penis to the two inferior regions of the groin, and certainly no direct drainage to the pelvic nodes (Leijte et al. 2008b).

The indication for invasive nodal staging is based on the likelihood with which micrometastatic nodal disease is present. This likelihood correlates with local stage and grade (Riveros et al. 1967). Thus, invasive nodal staging is indicated with higher local stage and higher grade, i.e., should be guided by these pathological risk factors. Current guideline recommendations advise invasive nodal staging in all cases of pT1G3 disease or higher (Solsona et al. 2001).

Unusual with cancer classification, grading has been included in the TNM classification of penile cancer because of its prognostic relevance (Hakenberg et al. 2015). However, grading in penile cancer is often unreliable. It has been shown to be highly observer-dependent for the WHO grading system (Brierley et al. 2017). Also, penile cancers may have a heterogenous composition making grading again less reliable.

For these reasons, it seems advisable to perform invasive inguinal nodal staging for all locally invasive cases which are not highly differentiated, i.e., pT1G2 or higher (Kakies et al. 2014). Several series have identified lymphovascular invasion in addition to local stage and grade as risk factors predicting the likelihood of lymphatic metastasis (Riveros et al. 1967; Kakies et al. 2014). Therefore, with additional unfavorable local tumor features such as a very malignant type (e.g., basaloid, sarcomatoid) and/or lymphovascular invasion, micrometastatic disease is more likely. Thus, tumors with low risk of metastatic disease are those with superficial penile cancers (pTa, pTis) and low grade (G1) and high risk are those with pT2 and high grade (G2-3). pT1 tumors are a heterogenous risk group. They are only considered low risk if they are well differentiated (G1), otherwise they represent an intermediate (G2) or high risk group (G3) (Solsona et al. 2001). Invasive lymph node staging is required in patients at intermediate or high risk of lymphatic spread. However, micrometastatic nodal disease may even occur in pTa penile cancer. The indication for invasive nodal staging is based on probabilities but should not be restrictive. Nomograms are unreliable as they cannot achieve accuracy over 80%.

If DSNB or modified lymphadenectomy yields affected nodes, a complete radical lymphadenectomy is necessary both for treatment and staging. If this yields more than one affected inguinal node, then an ipsilateral pelvic lymphadenectomy is indicated (Solsona et al. 2001). Thus, lymph node staging in penile cancer remains mainly clinical and surgical.

Palpable Inguinal Nodes

In penile cancer patients, palpable, enlarged, and/or indurated inguinal lymph nodes are very likely to be metastatic and must be considered so until proven otherwise (Fig. 3). Physical examination should note the number of palpable nodes on each side, their size, and whether these are fixed or mobile.

It is entirely obsolete to treat enlarged inguinal nodes in penile cancer patients by empirical antibiotic treatment for several weeks since purely inflammatory inguinal lymph node enlargement in penile cancer does not occur. Instead, antibiotic treatment for enlarged inguinal nodes delays appropriate treatment.

Imaging techniques with enlarged inguinal nodes can confirm the enlargement but cannot definitely diagnose or exclude metastatic disease. CT, MRI, and PET/CT have all been used extensively for lymph node staging in penile cancer with enlarged regional nodes (diffusion-weighted MRI or ^{18F}FDG PET/CT). Although the sensitivities and specificities of these techniques for the detection of enlarged lymph nodes with metastatic disease are high, they are unreliable for the definitive confirmation of metastatic disease (Graafland et al. 2010; Lützen et al. 2016). Thus, they are not all that helpful for the staging of the already diagnosed enlarged inguinal nodes. Instead, surgical



Fig. 4 Bulky disease with enlarged regional nodes together with cutaneous metastatic nodules



staging by lymphadenectomy is necessary since the enlarged inguinal lymph nodes are highly likely to be metastatic and must be excised for histopathological diagnosis. DSNB is not indicated in cases of enlarged inguinal nodes. If lymph node metastasis is confirmed by frozen section, ipsilateral radical inguinal lymphadenectomy (ILND) is required. If more than one node is found to be involved at radical ILND, an ipsilateral pelvic lymph node dissection for

Fig. 3 Enlarged inguinal lymph node representing lymphatic metastasis



Fig. 5 Diagnostic and staging algorithm for regional lymph nodes in penile cancer. ILND = inguinal lymph node dissection

staging and treatment is required which can be done in the same session.

Thus, surgery is the definitive method of staging of enlarged inguinal lymph nodes in penile cancer. Additional imaging of the inguinal region in patients with enlarged inguinal nodes does not alter management and is usually not required except for further staging of pelvic lymph nodes or for systemic disease.

Bulky Inguinal Lymph Nodes

In cases with bulky and/or fixed inguinal lymph node enlargement, the diagnosis is clinically obvious (Fig. 4). Surgical staging of such bulky disease by excision of a node or biopsy is not necessary. Instead, treatment either by surgery or first by neoadjuvant systemic treatment is indicated. Imaging should be used in these cases to diagnose systemic disease and determine its extent.

Staging of Pelvic Nodes

In cases with inguinal nodal involvement of more than one node on one side (or extracapsular extension), ipsilateral surgical staging of the pelvic lymph nodes is indicated. Imaging is useful in diagnosing pelvic nodal enlargement as well as paraaortic lymph nodes. Involvement of the latter is, however, classified as systemic disease. CT and MRI are useful for this. PET/CT can assess nodal as well as systemic disease reliably (Lützen et al. 2016; Souillac et al. 2012).

The diagnostic and staging management for regional lymph nodes in penile cancer is summarized in Fig. 5.

Staging for Distant Metastases

A complete staging assessment for distant metastases should be done in all patients with positive inguinal nodes. This includes an abdominal CT and a chest x-ray or a thoraco-abdominal CT or MRI (Solsona et al. 2001). An alternative is a PET/CT which is also reliable in identifying pelvic nodal and distant metastases in penile cancer patients with positive inguinal nodes (Lützen et al. 2016; Souillac et al. 2012).

Diagnosis of Recurrence

Local recurrence can be treated locally and usually does not significantly alter long-term prognosis. Regional lymph node recurrence markedly changes the patient's prognosis and indicates that micrometastatic disease was missed at first treatment. Systemic recurrence alone is very rare.

The diagnosis of local and regional recurrence is again entirely clinical. Careful inspection and palpation of the penis for local recurrence and of the inguinal regions for lymph node recurrence are necessary and should be done at regular intervals. These intervals should be three monthly for the first 3 years since most recurrences occur within the first 2 years of treatment (Solsona et al. 2001).

Routine imaging for inguinal nodal recurrence is often done but has not been shown to be superior to clinical examination. Ultrasound of inguinal nodes together with fine needle aspiration cytology has been reported to be superior to clinical examination alone for detecting inguinal nodal recurrence early (Dräger et al. 2018).

Unfortunately, there is no established tumor marker for penile cancer. Squamous cell carcinoma antigen (SCC Ag) is increased in less than 25% of penile cancer patients (Zhu et al. 2008). Thus, SCC Ag is not a predictor of occult metastatic disease but may be a prognostic indicator of disease-free survival in lymph-node positive patients (Djajadiningrat et al. 2014).

References

Brierley JD, Gospodarowicz MK, Wittekind C. TNM classification of malignant tumours. Union for International Cancer Control. Oxford: Wiley; 2017.

- Chipollini J, Yan S, Ottenhof SR, Zhu Y, Draeger D, Baumgarten AS, Tang DH, Protzel C, Ye DW, Hakenberg OW, Horenblas S, Watkin NA, Spiess PE. Surgical management of penile carcinoma in situ: results from an international collaborative study and review of the literature. BJU Int. 2018;121(3):393–8.
- Daseler EH, Anson BJ, Reimann AF. Radical excision of inguinal and iliac lymph glands: a study based upon 450 anatomical dissections and upon supportive clinical observations. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1948;87(6): 679–94.
- Djajadiningrat RS, Teertstra HJ, van Werkhoven E, van Boven HH, Horenblas S. Ultrasound examination and fine needle aspiration cytology-useful for followup of the regional nodes in penile cancer? J Urol. 2014;191(3):652–5.
- Dräger DL, Heuschkel M, Protzel C, Erbersdobler A, Krause BJ, Hakenberg OW, Schwarzenböck SM. ^{18F}FDG PET/CT for assessing inguinal lymph nodes in patients with penile cancer – correlation with histopathology after inguinal lymphadenectomy. Nuklearmedizin. 2018;57(1):26–30.
- Graafland NM, Lam W, Leijte JA, Yap T, Gallee MP, Corbishley C, van Werkhoven E, Watkin N, Horenblas S. Prognostic factors for occult inguinal lymph node involvement in penile carcinoma and assessment of the high-risk EAU subgroup: a two-institution analysis of 342 clinically node-negative patients. Eur Urol. 2010;58(5):742–7.
- Hakenberg OW, Comperat E, Minhas S, et al. Guideline on penile cancer: 2014 update. Eur Urol. 2015;67:142–50.
- Kakies C, Lopez-Beltran A, Comperat E. Reproducibility of histopathologic tumor grading in penile cancerresults of a European project. Virchows Arch. 2014;464:453–61.
- Kayes O, Minhas S, Allen C, et al. The role of magnetic resonance imaging in the local staging of penile cancer. Eur Urol. 2017;51:1313–8.
- Krishna RP, Sistla SC, Smile R, et al. Sonography: an underutilized diagnostic tool in the assessment of metastatic groin nodes. J Clin Ultrasound. 2008;36(4): 212–7.
- Leijte JA, Kirrander P, Antonini N, Windahl T, Horenblas S. Recurrence patterns of squamous cell carcinoma of the penis: recommendations for followup based on a two-centre analysis of 700 patients. Eur Urol. 2008a;54(1):161–8.
- Leijte JA, Valdés Olmos RA, Nieweg OE, et al. Anatomical mapping of lymphatic drainage in penile carcinoma with SPECT-CT: implications for the extent of inguinal lymph node dissection. Eur Urol. 2008b;54(4):885–90.
- Leijte JA, Graafland NM, Valdés Olmos RA, van Boven HH, Hoefnagel CA, Horenblas S. Prospective evaluation of hybrid 18F-fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography/computed tomography in staging clinically node-negative patients with penile carcinoma. BJU Int. 2009;104(5):640–4.
- Lont AP, Besnard AP, Gallee MP, et al. A comparison of physical examination and imaging in determining

the extent of primary penile carcinoma. BJU Int. 2003;91(6):493-5.

- Lützen U, Zuhayra M, Marx M, Zhao Y, Colberg C, Knüpfer S, Baumann R, Kähler KC, Jünemann KP, Naumann CM. Value and efficiency of sentinel lymph node diagnostics in patients with penile carcinoma with palpable inguinal lymph nodes as a new multimodal, minimally invasive approach. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2016;43(13):2313–23.
- Minhas S, Kayes O, Hegarty P, et al. What surgical resection margins are required to achieve oncological control in men with primary penile cancer? BJU Int. 2005;96(7):1040–3.
- Neto AS, Tobias-Machado M, Ficarra V, et al. Dynamic sentinel node biopsy for inguinal lymph node staging in patients with penile cancer: a systematic review and cumulative analysis of the literature. Ann Surg Oncol. 2011;18(7):2026–34.
- Petralia G, Villa G, Scardino E, et al. Local staging of penile cancer using magnetic resonance imaging with pharmacologically induced penile erection. Radiol Med. 2008;113(4):517–28.
- Riveros M, Garcia R, Cabanas R. Lymphadenography of the dorsal lymphatics of the penis. Technique and results. Cancer. 1967;20(11):2026–31.
- Solsona E, Iborra I, Rubio J, et al. Prospective validation of the association of local tumor stage and grade as

a predictive factor for occult lymph node micrometastasis in patients with penile carcinoma and clinically negative inguinal lymph nodes. J Urol. 2001;165(5):1506–9.

- Souillac I, Rigaud J, Ansquer C, Marconnet L, Bouchot O. Prospective evaluation of 18F-fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography-computerized tomography to assess inguinal lymph node status in invasive squamous cell carcinoma of the penis. J Urol. 2012;187(2):493–7.
- Velazquez EF, Barreto JE, Rodriguez I, et al. Limitations in the interpretation of biopsies in patients with penile squamous cell carcinoma. Int J Surg Pathol. 2004a;12(2):139–46.
- Velazquez EF, Soskin A, Bock A, et al. Positive resection margins in partial penectomies: sites of involvement and proposal of local routes of spread of penile squamous cell carcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol. 2004b;28(3): 384–9.
- Yao K, Tu H, Li YH, et al. Modified technique of radical inguinal lymphadenectomy for penile carcinoma: morbidity and outcome. J Urol. 2010;184 (2):546–52.
- Zhu Y, Ye DW, Yao XD, et al. The value of squamous cell carcinoma antigen in the prognostic evaluation, treatment monitoring and followup of patients with penile cancer. J Urol. 2008;180(5):2019–23.



Treatment of the Primary Tumor: Role 59 of Organ-Preserving Surgery in Penile Cancer

Arie Stewart Parnham, Gideon Adam Blecher, and Suks Minhas

Contents

Introduction	818
Rationale for Adopting Penile-Preserving Surgery in the Management	
of Penile Cancer	818
What Margin Is Safe?	818
Does Local Recurrence Translate to Increased Mortality?	819
Importance of Sexual Function	820
Surgical Management by Stage	821
Тія Та	821
Laser Ablation	821
Glans Resurfacing	822
Moh's Microsurgery	824
Lesions Confined to the Prepuce	824
Circumcision	824
Lesions Extending to Corpus Spongiosis or Distal Urethra (pT2 or T3	
Confined to Glans)	825
Partial Glansectomy	825
Glansectomy	825

A. S. Parnham The Christie NHS Foundation Trust, Manchester, UK e-mail: Arie.parnham@Christie.nhs.uk

G. A. Blecher University College London Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, London, UK e-mail: docblecher@gmail.com

S. Minhas (⊠) Imperial College London, London, UK e-mail: Suks.Minhas@nhs.net

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 35

Lesions Extending into Corpus Cavernosa or More Proximal Spongiosum	
(pT2 or T3: Extending Beyond the Glans)	827
Partial Penectomy	827
Conclusion	829
References	829

Abstract

Historically radical surgery has been the mainstay of penile cancer management, with the ability to pass urine being the predominant concern in terms of functional outcomes. As evidence has evolved, surgeons have had a greater confidence to take smaller margins in the knowledge that the oncological safety of the procedure is not compromised. Coupled with a more thorough appreciation of the psychological effects of diagnosis and treatment, this has led to a change in the surgical paradigm to include functional and cosmetic aspects. The use of new technologies and plastic surgical techniques has seen the use of organ-preserving surgery become the mainstay of penile cancer management.

Introduction

Historically, radical surgery was the mainstay of treatment for men with penile cancer. While penectomy has been shown to be oncologically safe with low recurrence rates, it has a negative impact on men's health, including impaired voiding and sexual function and psychological distress (Opjordsmoen and Fossa 1994; Maddineni et al. 2009).

A series of publications have led to a shift in our understanding of the disease and given surgeons the confidence to adopt conservative approaches that preserve function of the penis. The model of management has consequently shifted from oncological control to incorporate consideration of quality of life outcomes and "survivorship." Ideally, the goal of penilepreserving surgeries imparts excellent oncological control, together with a maintained or at least minimally impaired sexual and voiding morbidity.

Rationale for Adopting Penile-Preserving Surgery in the Management of Penile Cancer

A number of surgical techniques have evolved around the concept of penile-preserving strategies. The safe use of smaller resection margins and confirmation that local recurrence does not affect disease-specific mortality have contributed to this change.

What Margin Is Safe?

Traditionally, a 2–3 cm resection margin has been arbitrarily utilized, but this has since been questioned. The rarity of the disease in many countries often prevents large-scale randomized interrogation, forcing comparison from more common diseases to create an educated evidence base for oncological principles. Squamous cell carcinoma of the skin is an aggressive disease like penile cancer and shares the same histological subtype. Strong evidence in this condition points toward the need for wide excision margins of 15–25 mm. As a consequence it was for a long time a widely held belief that this was also the case in penile cancer and thus many patients underwent partial (PP) or total penectomy (TP) for T1–T3 disease.

In 1999 Hoffman et al. retrospectively analyzed 14 patients who had undergone partial or total penectomy with traditional margins. Microscopic pathological margins were evaluated from stored sections and a mean margin for each stage calculated. Nine patients had \geq T1 N0M0, of which 7 (78%) had microscopic pathological margins \leq 10 mm. None of these patients had local recurrences after a mean follow-up of 32.4 months, and only one had inguinal metastasis (Hoffman et al. 1999).



Fig. 1 Microscopic spread, beyond visible tumor

A year later Agarwal et al. reported a prospective analysis of 64 patients undergoing partial (PP) or total penectomy (TP). Specimens were processed in 10% formalin and serial 5 mm cross sections created proximal to the macroscopic limit to allow assessment of microscopic spread beyond the visible tumor. All lesion were \geq T2 (n = 63, T2; n = 1, T4). All tumors were graded 1–3 (G1, n = 20; G2 n = 32; G3 n = 12). The histological extent beyond the gross tumor margin per grade is shown in Fig. 1. Only 12 of the 64 specimens had evidence of microscopic spread beyond the macroscopic margin. In G1 and G2 lesions, the 10 mm section was clear in all cases. Three of 12 G3 cases had positive disease in the 10 mm section. No G3 tumors extended beyond 15 mm (Agrawal et al. 2000).

We first presented our institutional data in 2005: 51 men underwent either wide local excision (WLE), partial glansectomy (PG), glansectomy, or partial penectomy. Six percent had a positive margin, and only 4% developed local recurrence within a median of 26 (2–55) months (Minhas et al. 2005). The histology in these two cases were G3pT1 and G3T3. After review of the histopathological margins, 48% were within 10 mm and 92% within 20 mm.

In 2012 we reported on 179 patients (2002–2010) with a mean follow-up of 42.8 months. The mean distance from the excision

margin was 5.23-5.78 mm (range 0-30); 12 patients (6.7%) had involved surgical margins. Importantly, these patients underwent further organ-sparing surgery, and negative margin status was achieved by repeat resection in all, with no local subsequent recurrence. However, overall, 16 (8.9%) developed local recurrence, 15 of which within 5 years (Philippou et al. 2012). These studies suggest that that PPS appeared to be oncologically safe and the concept has been incorporated into best practice guidelines.

Does Local Recurrence Translate to Increased Mortality?

One of the perceived issues with penile-preserving surgery is the increased recurrence rate above that of traditional approaches. A number of studies however have highlighted that despite this criticism the increased recurrence rate does not necessarily translate into a reduction in survival.

Shindel et al. published their data on the use of Moh's micrographic surgery (MMS) in patients with penile cancer (Shindel et al. 2007). The retrospective review of patients' charts identified 33 patients having undergone overall 44 MMS. The indications for MMS were (1) carcinoma in situ (CIS), or verrucous carcinoma, (2) distal or glanular squamous cell carcinoma of the penis with features permissible for partial penectomy, or (3) patient desire to optimize the preservation of penile tissue and function. Of 33 patients, followup data was available for 25 with a median of 37 months (0.5-214 months). Eight patients (32%) had recurrences at a mean of 36 months and seven were managed successfully with repeat MMS. The overall survival (OS) and diseasespecific survival (DSS) were 92% and 96%, respectively, comparable to traditional techniques.

Leijte et al. in 2008 examined the records of 747 patients from two centers treated for penile cancer. Patients with Tis, Ta, and T1 tumors as well as T2 tumors <3-4 cm were treated with penile-preserving techniques. When the patients were stratified into penile-preserving surgery vs. amputation, 27.7% developed local recurrence vs. 5.3%, respectively, with a median follow-up

time of 60.6 months (3–358 months). However this high recurrence rate did not translate into a reduced survival (Leijte et al. 2008).

A large retrospective study of 1000 patients, over 56 years by Djajadiningrat et al., demonstrated that although more local recurrences occurred using penile-preserving techniques (laser, WLE, glans resurfacing, glansectomy), a 5-year cancer-specific survival was unaffected. They examined the records of patients with T1-T4 penile cancer treated between 1956 and 2012 and compared outcomes for penile-preserving surgery versus amputation. They found the 5-year cumulative incidence of local recurrence as the initial event to be 27% (95% CI 23-32) vs. 3.8% (95% CI 2.3-6.2), respectively (p = <0.0001). This confirmed the suspicion that the rate of local recurrence in patients with T1-T4 was higher in those treated with penilepreserving techniques. However when the cancerspecific survival was examined, they found that after adjusting for relevant co-variables, those that underwent penile-preserving surgery had no significant different CSS to those treated with amputation (HR 1.52, 95%CI 0.96–2.4, p = 0.08). Further on cox modeling, there was no significant association between local recurrence and CSS in the penilepreserving group (recurrence vs. no recurrence HR 0.52, CI 95% 0.21–1.24, p = 0.14). Interestingly this was not replicated in those patients managed with amputation (recurrence vs. no recurrence HR 5.26, 95% CI 2.6–10.5, p < 0.0001) (Djajadiningrat et al. 2014).

In summary the maturation of penile-preserving techniques can be attributed to the confidence to use smaller than traditionally accepted margins safely and accepting the higher recurrence rate this has no discernible impact upon survival.

Importance of Sexual Function

So what impact does radical surgery, i.e., PP or TP, have on patients with penile cancer, and thus, is there really a role for attempting penile-sparing techniques?

Unfortunately the rarity of the disease and paucity of large-scale studies again hinder our true understanding of this important aspect. There are no prospective randomized control studies comparing treatment outcome in this group of patients. Do the few studies available confirm an inherent belief that radical penile surgery affects men, sexually, socially, or psychologically?

A small follow-up study of 30 Norwegian patients from 1971 to 1990 who underwent either organ-preserving or radical surgery demonstrated that PP or TP did indeed lead to worse sexual function outcomes. Interestingly, overall wellbeing and social contact were better for the four patients who underwent radical surgery. An important observation, 7 of 25 patients upon questioning, would prefer to have kept their penis and risk lower long-term survival (Opjordsmoen and Fossa 1994).

A review from Maddineni et al. (2009) analyzed quality of life outcomes from 128 patients in 6 studies, 1 of which was discussed above. A plethora of quantitative tools were used, but in general they concluded that overall, radical treatments resulted in lower psychological well-being. Quite concerning was the observation that psychiatric symptoms were noted in up to 50% of patients. That said, while some of the papers showed impaired well-being (Ficarra et al. 2000; Romero et al. 2005) (measured by the General Health Questionnaire), others, such as D'Ancona et al. did not (D'Ancona et al. 1997). Despite this paper not finding a difference in well-being, 36% of their patients whom underwent PP reported no sexual function or at least a moderate to severe reduction.

Ficarra's study (Ficarra et al. 2000) of 16 penile cancer patients showed that sexual function scores were significantly lower for those undergoing radical surgery – scoring 1.3 and 1.0 for partial and total penectomy, respectively (where 4 is the best function).

Thus while there is heterogeneity in the reported outcomes from penile-preserving surgery, there seems to be an overall trend that sexual function levels (e.g., self-made activity or function scores, IIEF-15) were reduced for those patients undergoing PP (D'Ancona et al. 1997).

Surgical Management by Stage

In the following sections, we will explore the various penile-preserving surgical options – it is helpful to group these according to the suitability to various cancer stages. It is important to remember that there exist several nonsurgical treatment options; however, these will not be discussed within this chapter.

Tis Ta

Laser Ablation

The use of lasers has been employed across many different disciplines of medicine. The first description of lasers in the management of penile cancer was in 1978 by Hofstetter et al. (1978). In the treatment of penile cancer, two types have been used: (1) carbon dioxide (CO_2) and neodymium: yttrium aluminum garnet (Nd:YAG) lasers. Their individual wavelengths impart slightly different usage characteristics.

Nd:YAG are a solid-state laser that produce a beam with a wavelength of 1064 nm and penetrate between 4 and 6 mm. They lead to protein denaturation, coagulative necrosis, and in comparison to CO2 laser reduced carbonization and vaporization.

CO2 lasers on the other hand use a gas medium that generates a longer wavelength of 10,600 nm. As a consequence the energy is highly absorbed by water and has a penetration depth of 1 mm. They can also be used to excise lesions.

The strong hemostatic properties of this approach and ability to perform under a local anesthetic lend it to day-case treatment.

A number of studies have addressed the use of laser in the management of penile cancer.

Windahl et al. in 2003 prospectively collected data on 67 men with a mean age and follow-up of 60-year-old and 42 months, respectively, treated with a combination of Nd:YAG and CO_2 laser (Windahl and Andersson 2003). Forty-six patients had T1–T3 disease. There were 13 (19%) recurrences in the Tis/Ta group and

10 (21.7%) in the T1–T3 group. Overall 11 went on to have penile-preserving surgery and 2 had a partial penectomy. Five (7%) patients had postoperative bleeding.

Meijer in 2007 retrospectively reviewed 44 consecutive patients treated with Nd:YAG (Meijer et al. 2007). Twenty-one patients had stage T1, 17 had T2, and 6 Tis. Recurrences occurred in 29 patients (65.9%). Twenty-one cases had the recurrence at the original site, while nine had recurrences at alternative sites (one patient had both recurrence at resection site and at another site on the penis). There was no significant difference in recurrence rate between T stage and grade (p = 0.4 and p = 0.2, respectively). There were ten nodal metastases (two at presentation). The eight delayed nodal metastases developed at a mean of 41 months, and only one had Tis on original pathology. Six were T2 disease. Nine percent of patients died of metastatic penile cancer.

A larger review by Bandieramonte et al. reported on 224 cases of early-stage penile cancer (Tis, Ta, and T1-T2) treated between 1982 and 2006 with a CO_2 laser combined with peniscopic examination at $\times 10-16$ magnification and 5% acetic acid (Bandieramonte 2008). Over a median follow-up of 66 months (35–132 months), 32 patients experienced a recurrence(s) (14.2%), and there were a total of 52 recurrences. In those with T1-T2 disease, 12 of 118 had a recurrence (11.3%). The majority of recurrences were managed with repeat laser treatment, although nine required amputations. The 5- and 10-year cumulative risk for recurrence were 14.1% (95% CI 13.4–14.9%) and 17.5% (95% CI 16.4–18.6%), respectively.

The median healing time (by secondary intention) was 6 weeks (5–7 weeks). Of 27 patients that had meatal involvement, 2 required surgical intervention for subsequent meatal stenosis.

More recently the combination of photodynamic diagnosis (PDD) with Nd:YAG laser therapy has been retrospectively reported by Schlenker et al. (2011). Twenty-six patients (11 with Tis and 15 suffering invasive penile cancer G1 – 3T1 N0 – 1 M0) were given topical 5-aminolevulinic acid 2 h prior to surgery. The suspicious area was then observed under white light and then blue light and accordingly ablated with a 3 mm safety margin. Biopsies were taken from the tumor base and sent for frozen section. After ablation the glans was re-examined for further areas that were treated accordingly. The mean follow-up was 71.1 months (41–104 months). The overall recurrence rate was 4/26 (15.4%). In patients with Tis, none developed local recurrence or died. In patients with invasive penile cancer, there were four local recurrences (26.7%) at 16, 41, 53, and 60 months. No patients in this group died of penile cancer.

In terms of urinary and sexual function and form of the penis, there is a paucity of data. A study by Tewari in 2007 examined 32 patients having undergone laser treatment for pT1 (25 patients) and pT2 (7 patients) disease (Tewari et al. 2007). The patients were followed up at three monthly reviews and asked about micturition sexual function and form. The median follow-up was 70 months (6–120 months). Eight patients observed celibacy, and in 23 they described their sexual function as satisfactory postoperatively.

Skeppner et al. conducted a retrospective review of patients with penile cancer treated with laser (Skeppner et al. 2008). All patients had Tis-T2 N0 Mo G2-G3 and <3 cm. They conducted face-to-face interviews regarding sexual activity and life satisfaction (LiSat-11) after a median of 3 years (6 months-15 years). An ad hoc comparator group was used for the LiSat-11. Six out of 46 patients were sexually inactive prior and after treatment. Ten had not resumed sexual activity when interviewed. However, 29 (63%) patients had penetrative intercourse in the 3 months up to the interview. Of the 23 whom reported manual stimulation by their partners prior to the procedure, 65% acknowledged to have continued afterward. In terms of life satisfaction, patients' satisfaction with life as a whole was similar to that of the general population although identified somatic health and psychological health to be worse.

Glans Resurfacing

The technique of glans resurfacing was first described by Bracka in relation to the management of lichen sclerosus (Depasquale et al. 2000). Subsequently the technique has been adopted for the use in superficial penile cancer. It allows complete or partial replacement of the glans epithelium where disease is diffuse or relapsing.

The procedure is performed under a general anesthetic. The glans is marked using a permanent marker into four quadrants, which meet at the urethral meatus. The glans epithelium and subepithelial tissues are then carefully dissected away from the spongious tissue underneath (Figs. 2, 3, and 4). Frozen sections of the underlying spongious are taken to confirm complete excision. A split-thickness skin graft (STSG) can then be harvested from an appropriate donor site (e.g., the thigh) and secured carefully using sutures and appropriate dressings to immobilize the graft and encourage imbibition and inosculation. The tie-over dressing for graft application (TODGA) technique has yielded excellent results and allows early patient mobilization (Hegarty 2011).

Hadway et al. reported on their first ten patients managed for erythroplasia de Queryat and high-grade dysplasia (Hadway et al. 2006). At a median of 30 months (7-45 months) followup, there were no recurrences and all margins were negative. There were no postoperative complications including stenosis or graft loss. The group also examined sexual function pre- and postoperatively, using the abbreviated International Index of Erectile Function score (IIEF-5), and found that all patients whom were preoperatively sexually active remained so afterward. The median IIEF-5 was 24 of the 7 patients who responded. All seven patients reported no change or/and improvement in sensation. Five out of seven reported an improvement in their sex life and two reported no change. Patient satisfaction was universally high.

Ayres et al. reported on 33 patients with G1/G2 T1 SCC penis (Ayres et al. 2011). In total there





Fig. 3 Glans resurfacing: region excised to spongiosum



Fig. 4 Glans resurfacing: cosmetic result



were seven (21%) positive margins of which three required glansectomy as were extensive. In the remaining four, they were managed expectantly; however two had recurrences, which were excised and remained disease free. In those patients with negative margins, there were no recurrences with a median follow-up of 10 months (1–69 months) and no reported complications.

Shabbir et al. retrospectively reviewed patients undergoing glans resurfacing using splitthickness skin grafts after partial (PGR) or total glans resurfacing (TGR) for CIS (Shabbir et al. 2011). Intraoperative margins were taken so that they were visibly clear. In total 25 patients were included (10 TGR, 15 PGR). The mean follow-up was 29 months (2-120 months). Forty-eight percent of patients on review of histopathology however had positive margins, thus highlighting one of the difficulties with glans resurfacing in judging where the lesion extends. Overall seven (28%)patients went on to have further surgery (two for extensive CIS at the margin, five for unexpected invasive disease). Consequently four had further resurfacing and three had glansectomy. Overall the recurrence rate was 4% and no progression or effect on mortality observed. The group reported no complications and a graft loss rate of 4%.

Moh's Microsurgery

Moh's micrographic surgery (MMS) was first described by Frederick Edward Moh in the 1930s in relation to the management of skin cancers (Mohs 1991). It was initially termed chemosurgery as he used zinc chloride to fix the specimens in situ. Thin slices of the tumor are taken and the under surface examined to check for margins. The specimens and margins are carefully mapped to ensure complete excision of the tumor. This was a laborious procedure as the tissue had to be left to fix and could take several days. Further it was quite uncomfortable for the patient while this process occurred. In 1974 Tromovitch and Stegman described the procedure using fresh tissue (Tromovitch and Stegman 1978). This meant that the procedure could be performed quicker with less discomfort to the patient. The procedure has been logically applied to penile cancer (Mohs et al. 1985; Brown et al. 1987).

Relatively recent long-term retrospective data of patients treated between 1988 and 2000 with MMS using the fresh tissue technique (Shindel et al. 2007) was provided by Shindel et al. They identified 41 procedures in 33 patients. Tumor stage was Tis in 26, T1 in 4, T2 in 7, and T3 in 4. Median follow-up was 37 months (0.5-214 months) in 25 patients. In patients with CIS, squamous cell carcinoma, verrucous carcinoma, and epidermoid carcinoma, the recurrence rates were 3 (21%), 2 (30%), 2 (66%), and 1 (100%), respectively. The overall recurrence rate was 32%. Two patients progressed mandating more radical surgery. At near 5 years of mean follow-up, the recurrence-free survival rate was 68%, OS 92%, and DSS 96%. No association between initial tumor size and the progression or death rate was found. In terms of complications, there was one infection and one pulmonary embolism, and two had meatal stenosis.

The procedure thus has a reasonable, albeit not insignificant recurrence rate – despite this, however, the uptake of MMS for penile cancer has been poor. This is probably due to a number of factors including time constraints, need for highly specialized training, and other more accessible alternatives.

Lesions Confined to the Prepuce

Circumcision

In tumors < pT2, confined to the prepuce, circumcision offers oncological control with organ preservation. However, this procedure also enables more thorough/easier clinical follow-up up of penile tumors. Circumcision also appears to have a role in the prevention of PeIN. Guidelines recommend that a circumcision be performed for all patients undergoing nonsurgical penile-preserving techniques (Hakenberg et al. 2015).

Lesions Extending to Corpus Spongiosis or Distal Urethra (pT2 or T3 Confined to Glans)

Partial Glansectomy

When tumors are small and cosmesis less of an issue, a wide local excision essentially can be performed. When tumors are larger, or in close proximity to the urethral meatus, a split skin graft or advancement of the shaft skin can provide an acceptable cosmetic result. A distal urethrectomy can be performed for lesions arising from the distal urethra. Creation of a hypospadiac meatus is preferred, but voiding can be impaired. Alternatively, the urethra can be mobilized and reconstructed in the anatomical glans location – chordee however may result. Partial glansectomy should not be performed in cases of CIS, whereby field change may result in up to 50% local recurrence (Horenblas and van Tinteren 1994).

Glansectomy

Anatomically the glans spongious is contiguous with the spongious of the urethra but distinctly separate from the corporal bodies (Fig. 5).

Pisani and Austoni et al. rationalized that lesions anatomically confined to the glanular spongiosus unit could be separated, leaving the corpora functionally intact (Pisani et al. 1994; Austoni et al. 1996). Bracka refined the technique using STSG to improve cosmetic outcomes and subsequently described his improvements in 1996 and later in 2010 (Fig. 6) (Bracka 1996, 2010).

Briefly the patient is placed in a supine position and the thigh on the operating surgeons side shaved. The patient is prepped leaving the thigh and penis exposed. A subcoronal incision is made with an adequate margin to allow safe excision of the penile lesion. Dissection proceeds down to Buck's fascia. The dissection then proceeds distally over Buck's taking care not to enter the spongious until only the urethra remains. In cases where there is concern regarding invasion, the dissection can be performed beneath Buck's and frozen sections taken to confirm margins. The urethra is then transected and splayed over the corporal heads. The penile shaft skin is then sutured to the corporal bodies to create a glans-shaped recipient bed for the graft. A STSG can then be taken from the prepped thigh with a thickness between 0.014 and 0.018 in. and applied carefully using interrupted dissolvable sutures (Fig. 7). There is a variation in techniques adopted for immobilization of the graft; however either quilting the graft or the TODGA dressing (as previously described) has produced excellent results.

Other donor sites have been used including prepuce, urethra, and oral mucosa (Gulino et al. 2007). In cases where the patient has expressed a disinterest in cosmesis or has comorbidity that precludes graft application, the penile skin can be brought up to the urethra with adequate cosmetic results.

Smith et al. prospectively collected data on 72 patients with T1 and T2 penile cancer treated with glansectomy and STSG with a mean follow-up of 27 months (4-68 months) (Smith et al. 2007a). Thirty-seven (61%) patients had resection margins less than 5 mm including 6 (9.8%) with positive margins. Of the six with positive margins, four were observed with no evidence of recurrence up to 23 months. The remaining two showed early recurrence and underwent local excision. There were three (4%) local recurrences (late), all of which were managed with local excision. Only two patients with metastatic disease at presentation died without evidence of local recurrence. Complications included two (3%) patients requiring resurfacing due to graft loss and one patient with stenosis requiring formal urethral dilatation.

O'Kane et al. reported on the results of 25 patients with CIS (n = 6), T1 (n = 15), T2 (n = 3), and T3 (n = 1) disease and a mean follow-up of 28 months (10–66 months) (O'Kane et al. 2011). DSS was 92%, and there was only one recurrence (4%) in a patient with G2 pT1 disease. Eleven patients were evaluated regarding their sexual function in a non-validated manner. Nine (82%) of patients reported being





Fig. 6 Placement of split skin graft to neo-glans (Aivar Bracka. Glans resection and plastic repair. BJUI. 2010)

able to achieve erections, and six (55%) continued to be sexually active. The rate of graft failures was 0% – two patients required urethral dilatation for stenosis.

Parnham et al. published a large cohort of patients undergoing glansectomy and STSG alongside a video description of the procedure in 2016 (Parnham et al. 2018). They retrospectively reviewed the records of 177 patients with T1–T3 disease, with a median follow-up of 41.4 months

(1.9–155 months). In 17 patients out of 171 patients with known margin status, the margin was positive. Ten were managed with revision surgery, as had overt margins or high-risk features. The remaining seven were managed with surveillance of which one had a local recurrence at. Overall the local recurrence rate was 16/172 (9.3%), with a median time to local recurrence of 8.7 (95% CI: 3.2–19.9) months. Eighteen out of 174 (10.7%) patients died of penile cancer, while

Fig. 7 Final appearance following glansectomy and split skin graft



 Table 1
 Glansectomy recurrence rates

Investigator	Procedure	Patients (n)	Local recurrence rate	Mean follow-up (mo)
Pietrzak et al. (2004)	Partial/total glansectomy	39	2.5%	16
Brown et al. (2005)	Partial/total glansectomy	5	0	12
Gulino et al. (2007)	Partial/total glansectomy	14	0	13
Smith et al. (2007b)	Partial/total glansectomy	72	4%	27
Palminteri et al. (2007)	Partial/total glansectomy	17	0	32
Morelli et al. (2009)	Partial/total glansectomy	15	0	36
O'Kane et al. (2011)	Total glansectomy	25	4%	28
Parnham et al. (2018)	Total glansectomy	177	9%	41

29 patients in total died during the follow-up period. Regrafting was required in 8.3% of patients. Only one patient required surgical intervention for meatal stenosis. The recurrence and mortality rate was higher than that compared to other studies, although this study included T3 disease as well as a higher percentage of T2 and G3 patients in the cohort (Table 1).

Lesions Extending into Corpus Cavernosa or More Proximal Spongiosum (pT2 or T3: Extending Beyond the Glans)

Partial Penectomy

Depending on patient factors (functional/ stretched penile length), erectile function and obesity, as well as tumor factors (grade, stage, location, size), a partial penectomy can potentially render a man unable to penetrate during intercourse, nor able to void in the standing position. Thus during the procedure, assessment needs to be made of whether a perineal urethrostomy may serve the patient better.

A tourniquet may be applied. A circumferential incision is made proximal to the tumor. The incision is extended through corpus cavernosa and spongiosum. Biopsies of the distal remaining tissue must be sent for frozen section. As described earlier, a primary goal of penile-sparing surgery is complete oncological control. Frozen section improves the ability of the surgeon to avoid a positive margin which could lead to either early repeat resection or local recurrence. Although there are no published reports on frozen section in the context of penile SCC, it has an accuracy of 96% in SCC of the head/neck (Du et al. 2016). Ferreiro et al. reviewed 24,880 surgical



Fig. 9 Partial penectomy: corpora cavernosa closed in preparation for split skin graft



pathological cases at the Mayo Clinic – accuracy exceeding 97% was reported (Ferreiro et al. 1995). However, there is clearly a small but significant failure rate, and patients must be warned of a potential positive margin, despite negative frozen section report.

The corpus cavernosum should be oversewn at least 1 cm proximal to the urethra. Alternatively, a UCAPP procedure (urethral centralization after partial penectomy), as described by Shadev et al., can improve penile stump length and result in a normal appearing neo-glans (Sahdev et al. 2016). In this method, the corpora cavernosa are not oversewn – instead, they are left open and wrapped (ventrally) around the urethra. A small ventral incision of the corporal tunica may help facilitate this wrapping. A STSG is then applied (see "Glansectomy") (Figs. 8, 9, and 10).

As discussed previously, the local recurrence rates are higher for penile-sparing techniques (Table 2). It should be noted that in selected cases, a partial penectomy can be considered

Fig. 8 Partial penectomy: corpora cavernosa and corpora spongiosum with

urethra visible

Fig. 10 Partial penectomy: split skin graft being sutured to neo-glans



Table 2 Partial penectomy recurrence rates

Investigator	Patients (n)	Local recurrence rate	Mean follow-up (mo)
Banon et al. (2000)	42	7.1%	67
Ficarra et al. (2002)	30	0	69
Rempelakos et al. (2004)	227	0	>120
Chen et al. (2004)	34	5.8%	37
Korets et al. (2007)	32	3.2%	34
Leijte et al. (2008)	214	5.1%	60.6
Ornellas et al. (2008)	522	4%	11
Veeratterapillay et al. (2015)	49	4%	61

functionally penile sparing, but unlike the other truly sparing techniques, PP tends to demonstrate superior local recurrence rates. A UK supraregional center reported on 203 patients undergoing treatment for penile cancer from 2000 to 2008. Forty-nine patients underwent partial penectomy, 48 had TP; the local recurrence rate for these two surgeries was 4% (Veeratterapillay et al. 2015), while Korets et al. demonstrated no local recurrence of 32 patients over a mean follow-up of 34 months (Korets et al. 2007) (Table 2).

Conclusion

Changes in our understanding of the local disease process, in particular margins required and the lack of mortality related to local recurrence, have helped mold our current practice. A margin of 5 mm seems reasonable, and although this results in slightly higher local recurrence rates, the morbidity benefits of penile-sparing techniques is clear.

References

- Agrawal A, et al. The histological extent of the local spread of carcinoma of the penis and its therapeutic implications. BJU Int. 2000;85(3):299–301.
- Austoni E, et al. New trends in the surgical treatment of penile carcinoma. Arch Ital Urol Androl. 1996;68(3):163–8.
- Ayres BE, Lam W, Al-Najjar HM, Corbishley CM, Perry MJA, Watkin NA. Glans resurfacing- a new penile preserving option for superficially invasive penile cancer. Eur Urol Suppl. 2011;10(2):340.
- Bandieramonte G, et al. Peniscopically controlled CO2 laser excision for conservative treatment of in situ and T1 penile carcinoma: report on 224 patients. Eur Urol. 2008;54(4):875–82.
- Banon PVJ TN, Nadal VP, Pastor SG, Hernández GJA, Mas GA, Gomez GG, Gonzalez PA, Barba ME, Albacete PM. Squamous carcinoma of the penis. Arch Esp Urol. 2000;53(8):693–9.

- Bracka A. Organerhaltende operationstechnik bei karzinomen der glans penis. Akt Urol. 1996;27:1–V1.
- Bracka A. Glans resection and plastic repair. BJU Int. 2010;105(1):136-44.
- Brown MD, et al. Penile tumors: their management by Mohs micrographic surgery. J Dermatol Surg Oncol. 1987;13(11):1163–7.
- Brown CT, Minhas S, Ralph DJ. Conservative surgery for penile cancer: subtotal glans excision without grafting. BJU Int. 2005;96(6):911–2.
- Chen MF, et al. Contemporary management of penile cancer including surgery and adjuvant radiotherapy: an experience in Taiwan. World J Urol. 2004;22(1):60–6.
- D'Ancona CA, et al. Quality of life after partial penectomy for penile carcinoma. Urology. 1997;50(4):593–6.
- Depasquale I, Park AJ, Bracka A. The treatment of balanitis xerotica obliterans. BJU Int. 2000;86 (4):459–65.
- Djajadiningrat RS, et al. Penile sparing surgery for penile cancer-does it affect survival? J Urol. 2014;192 (1):120–5.
- Du E, et al. Refining the utility and role of frozen section in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma resection. Laryngoscope. 2016;126(8):1768–75.
- Ferreiro JA, Myers JL, Bostwick DG. Accuracy of frozen section diagnosis in surgical pathology: review of a 1-year experience with 24,880 cases at Mayo Clinic Rochester. Mayo Clin Proc. 1995;70(12):1137–41.
- Ficarra V, et al. General state of health and psychological well-being in patients after surgery for urological malignant neoplasms. Urol Int. 2000;65(3):130–4.
- Ficarra V, et al. Local treatment of penile squamous cell carcinoma. Urol Int. 2002;69(3):169–73.
- Gulino G, et al. Distal urethral reconstruction of the glans for penile carcinoma: results of a novel technique at 1-year of follow up. J Urol. 2007;178(3 Pt 1):941–4.
- Hadway P, Corbishley CM, Watkin NA. Total glans resurfacing for premalignant lesions of the penis: initial outcome data. BJU Int. 2006;98(3):532–6.
- Hakenberg OW, et al. EAU guidelines on penile cancer: 2014 update. Eur Urol. 2015;67(1):142–50.
- Hegarty PK. A tie-over dressing for graft application in distal penectomy and glans resurfacing: the todga technique. BJU Int. 2011;107(5):840–1.
- Hoffman MA, Renshaw AA, Loughlin KR. Squamous cell carcinoma of the penis and microscopic pathologic margins: how much margin is needed for local cure? Cancer. 1999;85(7):1565–8.
- Hofstetter A, et al. Local irradiation by laser of a penile carcinoma. Fortschr Med. 1978;96(8):369–71.
- Horenblas S, van Tinteren H. Squamous cell carcinoma of the penis. IV. Prognostic factors of survival: analysis of tumor, nodes and metastasis classification system. J Urol. 1994;151(5):1239–43.
- Korets R, et al. Partial penectomy for patients with squamous cell carcinoma of the penis: the memorial Sloan-Kettering experience. Ann Surg Oncol. 2007;14 (12):3614–9.

- Leijte JA, et al. Recurrence patterns of squamous cell carcinoma of the penis: recommendations for followup based on a two-centre analysis of 700 patients. Eur Urol. 2008;54(1):161–8.
- Maddineni SB, Lau MM, Sangar VK. Identifying the needs of penile cancer sufferers: a systematic review of the quality of life, psychosexual and psychosocial literature in penile cancer. BMC Urol. 2009;9:8.
- Meijer RP, et al. Long-term follow-up after laser therapy for penile carcinoma. Urology. 2007;69(4):759–62.
- Minhas S, et al. What surgical resection margins are required to achieve oncological control in men with primary penile cancer? BJU Int. 2005;96(7):1040–3.
- Mohs FE. Origins and progress of Mohs micrographic surgery. In: Mikhail GR, editor. Mohs micrographic surgery. Philadelphia: WB Saunders Co; 1991. p. 1–10.
- Mohs FE, et al. Microscopically controlled surgery in the treatment of carcinoma of the penis. J Urol. 1985;133 (6):961–6.
- Morelli G, et al. Glansectomy with split-thickness skin graft for the treatment of penile carcinoma. Int J Impot Res. 2009;21(5):311–4.
- O'Kane HF, et al. Outcome of glansectomy and skin grafting in the management of penile cancer. Adv Urol. 2011;2011:240824.
- Opjordsmoen S, Fossa SD. Quality of life in patients treated for penile cancer. A follow-up study. Br J Urol. 1994;74(5):652–7.
- Ornellas AA, et al. Surgical treatment of invasive squamous cell carcinoma of the penis: Brazilian National Cancer Institute long-term experience. J Surg Oncol. 2008;97(6):487–95.
- Palminteri E, et al. Resurfacing and reconstruction of the glans penis. Eur Urol. 2007;52(3):893–8.
- Parnham AS, et al.. Glansectomy and split-thickness skin graft for penile cancer. Eur Urol. 2018;73(2):284–289.
- Philippou P, et al. Conservative surgery for squamous cell carcinoma of the penis: resection margins and longterm oncological control. J Urol. 2012;188(3):803–8.
- Pietrzak P, Corbishley C, Watkin N. Organ-sparing surgery for invasive penile cancer: early follow-up data. BJU Int. 2004;94(9):1253–7.
- Pisani E, et al. Erectile function and ablative surgery of penile tumors. Arch Ital Urol Androl. 1994;66(1):33–4.
- Rempelakos A, et al. Carcinoma of the penis: experience from 360 cases. J BUON. 2004;9(1):51–5.
- Romero FR, et al. Sexual function after partial penectomy for penile cancer. Urology. 2005;66(6):1292–5.
- Sahdev V,ZM, Stroman L, Kranz J, Muneer A, Malone P. Small but perfectly formed: urethral centralisation after partial penectomy (UCAPP). J Urol. 2016;195 (4s):e639–40.
- Schlenker B, et al. Fluorescence-guided laser therapy for penile carcinoma and precancerous lesions: long-term follow-up. Urol Oncol. 2011;29(6):788–93.
- Shabbir M, et al. Glans resurfacing for the treatment of carcinoma in situ of the penis: surgical technique and outcomes. Eur Urol. 2011;59(1):142–7.

- Shindel AW, et al. Mohs micrographic surgery for penile cancer: management and long-term follow up. J Urol. 2007;178(5):1980–5.
- Skeppner E, et al. Treatment-seeking, aspects of sexual activity and life satisfaction in men with laser-treated penile carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2008;54(3):631–9.
- Smith Y, et al. Reconstructive surgery for invasive squamous carcinoma of the glans penis. Eur Urol. 2007a;52 (4):1179–85.
- Smith Y, et al. Penile-preserving surgery for male distal urethral carcinoma. BJU Int. 2007b;100(1):82–7.
- Tewari M, Kumar M, Shukla HS. Nd:YAG laser treatment of early stage carcinoma of the penis preserves form

and function of penis. Asian J Surg. 2007;30 (2):126–30.

- Tromovitch TA, Stegman SJ. Microscopie-controlled excision of cutaneous tumors: chemosurgery, fresh tissue technique. Cancer. 1978;41(2):653–8.
- Veeratterapillay R, et al. Oncologic outcomes of penile cancer treatment at a UK Supraregional Center. Urology. 2015;85(5):1097–101.
- Windahl T, Andersson SO. Combined laser treatment for penile carcinoma: results after long-term follow up. J Urol. 2003;169(6):2118–21.



60

Lymph Node Management in Penile Cancer

Chris Protzel, Oliver W. Hakenberg, and Philippe E. Spiess

Contents

Introduction	834
Lymphatic Spread in Penile Cancer	834
Incidence of Lymph Node Metastases in Penile Cancer	835
The Prognostic Significance of Inguinal Lymph Node Disease	835
Prognostic Factors for Lymph Node Involvement Histopathological Parameter Molecular Parameters	835 835 836
Diagnosis of Lymph Node Disease	836
Management Strategies Surveillance Surgical Lymph Node Staging	837 837 837
Morbidity of Lymphadenectomy	839
Clinical Approach for Lymph Node Management Patients with Nonpalpable Inguinal Lymph Nodes	839 839

C. Protzel (🖂)

Department of Urology, Helios-Kliniken Schwerin, Schwerin, Germany

Department of Urology, University of Rostock, Rostock, Germany e-mail: Chris.Protzel@helios-gesundheit.de

O. W. Hakenberg Department of Urology, University of Rostock, Rostock, Germany e-mail: oliver.hakenberg@med.uni-rostock.de

P. E. Spiess

Department of Genitourinary Oncology and Tumor Biology, Moffit Cancer Center, Tampa, FL, USA e-mail: philippe.spiess@moffitt.org

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019 A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5 36

Patients with Palpable Lymph Nodes	840
Patients with Fixed Inguinal Lymph Nodes	840
Conclusions	840
References	841

Abstract

Lymph node metastases are frequently found in patients with penile cancer even in early stages. Since prognosis of patients with lymph node recurrence is extremely poor, sufficient initial lymph node management is the key for the survival of penile cancer patients. Invasive lymph node staging (dynamic sentinel node biopsy or modified inguinal lymph node dissection) is recommended in patients with nonpalpable lymph nodes with pT1G2 tumors or higher stages. In case of palpable inguinal lymph nodes, a radical inguinal lymph node dissection followed by adjuvant chemotherapy is indicated after histological verification of metastases. Patients with fixed inguinal or recurrent lymph node metastases should undergo a neoadjuvant chemotherapy followed by salvage lymph node dissection.

Introduction

Penile carcinoma is a rare tumor entity in Europe and North America with an incidence of 0.1-1.4% (Jemal et al. 2007; Hakenberg et al. 2015). Therefore there are is a paucity of data about lymph node management in patients with penile cancer. Most of the available data derives from single center retrospective series with low number of patients.

Since advanced metastatic penile carcinoma has an extremely poor prognosis every effort should be made to detect and treat this tumor type early in its progression prior to the development of extensive metastases (Hakenberg et al. 2006, 2015; Pizzocaro et al. 2008).

Due to the relevant complication rate of inguinal lymph node dissection, clear guideline recommendations are often ignored in practice resulting in suboptimal treatment outcomes. Various attempts have been made in recent years to reduce the morbidity of surgical lymph node dissection by either reducing the extent of lymphadenectomy or by selecting only patients suited for lymphadenectomy by clinical, pathological, or molecular parameters (Horenblas 2001a; Spiess et al. 2009; Naumann et al. 2005; Protzel et al. 2009).

Especially the extent of inguinal lymphadenectomy remains a matter of controversy. Lymph node metastases are the main known variable affecting patient survival in penile cancer. Since lymph node spread is often not detectable by clinical examination and noninvasive diagnostics, invasive lymph node staging with tissue sampling using either an image-guided biopsy sampling and/or sentinel lymph node biopsy should be recommended in all patients with relevant risk of lymph node spread. Since micrometastasis are frequently found in patients with invasive tumors (even in T1 tumors), recent guidelines recommend dynamic sentinel node biopsy or modified inguinal lymph node dissection in all patients with pT1 G2 tumors and higher (Hakenberg et al. 2015; Naumann et al. 2005). Sufficient intraoperative and postoperative management led to significant reduced complication rates within the last decade (Hakenberg et al. 2015; Protzel et al. 2009).

Lymphatic Spread in Penile Cancer

The lymphatic drainage of the penis leads into the lymph nodes of the inguinal groin. The inguinal lymph nodes of the penis are anatomically divided into the superficial and the deep group. The superficial nodes are found between the subcutaneous fascia and the fascia lata. The anatomically most relevant inguinal lymph node was described by *Rosenmüller* and *Cloquet* located at the medial

side of the femoral vein, marking the transition between inguinal and pelvic regions (Protzel et al. 2009). The deep nodes lie in the region of the fossa ovalis where the greater saphenous vein drains into the femoral vein through an opening in the fascia lata.

Further lymphatic drainage goes into the pelvic nodes around the iliac vessels and in the obturator fossa.

The superficial inguinal region is divided according to Daseler into five anatomical subgroups with the central zone being located at the confluence of greater saphenous and femoral vein. The four other zones were described as lateral superior, lateral inferior, medial superior, and medial inferior (Daseler et al. 1948).

In penile cancer, lymph node metastasis is most frequently found in the superior and medial region and in the central zone of Daseler (Protzel et al. 2009; Cabanas 1977; Horenblas et al. 2000).

Leijte et al. examined lymphatic drainage using SPECT-CT imaging in 50 clinically nodenegative penile cancer patients. The first drainage nodes (sentinel nodes) were localized only in the superior and central Daseler zones of the inguinal region (Leijte et al. 2008a).

Clinical decisions for lymph node management in penile cancer are based on retrospective and prospective clinical studies showing that penile cancer like other squamous cell carcinomas has a clear tendency for locoregional growth with early and exclusively lymphatic spread according to the anatomical lymphatic drainage described above (Horenblas 2001b). Skip lesions has not been described. Hematogenous spread is only found late and in advanced cases.

Incidence of Lymph Node Metastases in Penile Cancer

Several studies have shown that in penile cancer, lymphatic spread is related to tumor grade, local disease stage, and the type of local tumor present. There is a strong association between the occurrence of lymph node metastasis and higher clinical grade of the primary tumor (0-29% in grade 1 vs. 33-50% in grade 3). Still the prognostic value of pathological

grading remains under discussion since studies have shown a high interobserver variability even under specialized uro-pathologists. There is an ongoing discussion about the prognostic value of the local tumor stage. Some older studies have shown a strong increase in the rate of lymph node metastases with a higher local stage, with 50–100% nodepositive cases in pT3/pT4 cases and 50–70% in pT2 disease (Protzel et al. 2009; Horenblas 2001b; Lont et al. 2007; Hegarty et al. 2006; Leijte and Horenblas 2009; Lopes et al. 1996a). Since the recent TNM classification has a new differentiation between T2 (corpus spongiosum) and T3 (corpus cavernosum), the prognostic value will be much better in further studies.

The Prognostic Significance of Inguinal Lymph Node Disease

The presence of lymph node metastasis in patients with penile cancer is significantly associated with an adverse prognosis. The extent of lymphatic spread as well as extranodal tumor growth and pelvic nodal involvement are very important prognostic factors (Lont et al. 2007).

Cancer-specific 3-year survival in inguinal node-negative and pN1 patients is almost 100% and is reduced to 73% in pN2 node-positive patients (Hegarty et al. 2006).

Prognostic Factors for Lymph Node Involvement

Histopathological Parameter

Since the standard histopathological parameters of the primary tumor (pT stage, grade, depth of invasion, and histological subtype) have shown contradictory results regarding the prognosis of lymph node spread – especially concerning pT stage and grade – other prognostic parameters available from the primary tumor tissue would be useful for the indication of lymph node dissection (Theodorescu et al. 1996; Slaton et al. 2001). Lymphovascular and vascular invasion in the tumor were reported to be associated with lymph node metastases (Slaton et al. 2001; Ficarra et al. 2005). However, there have been contradictory results for lymphovascular invasion in other studies (Kroon et al. 2005a).

To improve the process of clinical decision concerning lymphadenectomy, a nomogram attempting to predict lymphatic disease in penile cancer has been developed by Ficarra et al. (Ficarra et al. 2006). This has to be critically discussed since according to this nomogram, the risk of metastases for intermediately differentiated and superficially spreading tumors is higher than that for poorly differentiated and vertically growing tumors. Unlike in prostate cancer, no large data driving such treatment decisions are available in penile cancer and therefore the very nature of the disease makes it difficult to devise reliable nomograms and predictive models.

Molecular Parameters

Like other tumor entities penile cancer is characterized by multiple genomic and metabolic changes. Recent studies have shown that some of them are associated with a higher risk of lymph node metastases (Protzel et al. 2007a, b, 2008; Kayes et al. 2007; Lont et al. 2006; Bezerra et al. 2001; Berdjis et al. 2005; Guimaraes et al. 2007). Especially defects and loss of expression of tumor suppressor genes play an important role in metastatic spread as well as epithelial mesenchymal transformation (EMT). Loss of heterozygocity and/or promoter hypermethylation of the tumor suppressor gene p16 is significantly associated with the occurrence of lymph node metastases. A reduced KAI1/CD82 expression has been reported to be predictive of lymph node involvement (Protzel et al. 2008). Several studies have implicated p53 status as a prognostic factor (better survival and less likelihood of nodepositive disease with p53-negative tumors (Lopes et al. 2002; Martins et al. 2002). Human papilloma virus (HPV) DNA status has shown conflicting results in several studies (Lont et al. 2006; Bezerra et al. 2001). For Ki-67, a correlation with local tumor grade and stage has been found but conflicting results regarding node-positivity have

been reported (Berdjis et al. 2005; Protzel et al. 2007b; Guimaraes et al. 2007).

In the future, a panel of tumor suppressor genes and EMT markers may be more reliable in predicting individual lymphatic spread.

Diagnosis of Lymph Node Disease

The dilemma is that lymph node disease in penile cancer is clinically diagnosed only in cases with a high tumor burden of lymphatic spread. Minimal lymphatic spread and micrometastatic disease evades clinical diagnosis but remains crucial in determining the prognosis in an individual case. Up to 25% of patients with nonpalpable lymph nodes harbor micrometastatic disease (Protzel et al. 2009).

Patients with palpable inguinal nodes also present uncertainties in that up to 30–50% of them will not have metastatic disease but have inflammatory lymph node swelling secondary to penile cancer. Other patients will have an inflammatory swelling of inguinal lymph nodes secondary to intercurrent inflammation of the lower limbs such as pedal fungal disease. This may be particularly true for patients with locally advanced penile cancer who often are in a state of general physical neglect.

Imaging studies are of no value in the diagnosis of inguinal lymph node metastases. Although metastatic lymph nodes can show typical radiological signs, common imaging techniques such as CT scan or conventional MRI are unable to detect micrometastases (Protzel et al. 2009; Singh et al. 2007). Scher et al. used ¹⁸F-FDG PET/CT and detected 15 of 16 positive lymph nodes in 5 patients (sensitivity 80%, specificity 100%) (Scher et al. 2005). In a recent update of the study, PET/CT identified 18 of 21 histologically positive lymph nodes (sensitivity 75%), but the performance of this test is significantly better in the presence of palpable inguinal adenopathy (Scher et al. 2008). Much larger studies are required to assess such techniques properly.

The most widely studied technique is that of ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration and

cytology. Saisorn et al. reported a sensitivity of 93% and specificity of 91% for palpable lymph nodes (Saisorn et al. 2006). However, in cases of nonpalpable lymph nodes, only 9 of 23 lymph node metastases (sensitivity 39%, specificity 100%) were detected by ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration cytology in another study (Kroon et al. 2005b). Clearly, this technique is unreliable in this setting.

Management Strategies

Surveillance

Patients with low stage tumors and clinically unaffected inguinal nodes have in the past often undergone surveillance strategies, i.e., follow-up examinations with exploration of the inguinal region when palpable nodes develop during follow-up. Indeed, the current EAU guidelines recommend this approach in patients with superficial and well-differentiated tumors: pTis, pTa, pT1a G1 with superficial growth and without vascular invasion (Hakenberg et al. 2015).

Recent series have clearly demonstrated that survival in patients with pT2/pT3 penile cancer is better with immediate surgical lymph node staging (and subsequent lymphadenectomy if positive nodes are found). Thus, Lont et al. reported a 91% 3-year disease-specific survival in patients with pT2/pT3 disease managed with dynamic sentinel node staging compared to 79% in a historical series managed by surveillance (Lont et al. 2003). The same group reported for pT2/pT3patients with nodal metastases a 35% diseasespecific 3-year survival for those undergoing late lymphadenectomy after surveillance compared to 84% in patients who underwent early lymphadenectomy and were found to have nodal microscopic disease. Similarly, in the largest retrospective series reported so far (700 patients from 2 centers), Leijte et al. reported a markedly higher risk of recurrence in patients undergoing surveillance management (Leijte et al. 2008b). Clearly, early appropriate surgical staging and management of regional nodes is of vital importance in penile cancer.

Surgical Lymph Node Staging

The direct histological examination of inguinal lymph nodes remains the most reliable method to assess their involvement by metastases. Several approaches varying in extent of lymph node sampling exist.

Sentinel Node Biopsy

The idea of sentinel lymph node dissection in penile carcinoma was initially developed by Cabanas after a study of lymphangiograms and anatomic dissections (Cabanas 1977). The static detection of sentinel lymph node was unfortunately characterized by high false-negative rates.

The successful concept of radioguided detection of the marked first drainage node (sentinel node) after injection radioactive tracers in breast cancer and melanoma technique led to first studies concerning dynamic sentinel node biopsy (DSNB) in penile cancer (Allen et al. 2001; Statius Muller et al. 1999). Both groins can content more then one sentinel node. Technetium-99 m nanocolloid is injected around the penile tumor intradermally one day before or at the day of surgery. Patent blue dye can be injected intradermally additionally. The sentinel node is identified by a nuclear scanner and can be fused with a CT scan in single proton emission computed tomography. The sentinel lymph node is detected intraoperatively with a gamma ray detection probe. The lymph node gets preparated and removed. In case of positive histology, a radical inguinal lymph node dissection is performed.

The technique has been initially studied by the group from the Netherlands Cancer Institute. After a initial high rates of nondetected lymph node metastases (17–22%), false-negative rates were significantly reduced by modifications of the technique (4.8%) (Tanis et al. 2002; Kroon et al. 2004). The results have been revealed by several high volume centers, while results in smaller studies remain complicated. Therefore this technique is recommended for centers performing at least 20 procedures/year (Ficarra and Galfano 2007).

Modified Inguinal Lymphadenectomy

Catalona developed a modified approach of lymph node dissection in order to reduce the complication rates. The technique is based on shorter skin incision and limitation of the dissection (exclusion of the area lateral to the femoral artery and caudal to the fossa ovalis). The saphenous vein is preserved (Protzel et al. 2009; Catalona 1988).

The rate of skin flap necrosis, lymphoedema, and deep venous thrombosis was significantly reduced compared to a historical control groups of radical lymphadenectomy (skin necrosis 2.5% vs. 8.6% in radical lymphadenectomy, lymphoedema 3.4% vs. 22.4%, thrombosis 0% vs. 12%) (Bouchot et al. 2004; Lopes et al. 1996b; Wespes et al. 1986; Bevan-Thomas et al. 2002).

However, reduction of the dissection area increases the risk of false-negative cases. Therefore, a combination of modified lymph node detection and DSNB maybe discussed for high risk cases.

Radical Inguinal Lymphadenectomy

The dissection field of the classic radical inguinal lymphadenectomy reaches from the superior margin of the external ring to the anterior superior iliac spine, laterally from the anterior superior iliac spine extending 20 cm inferiorly, medially to a line drawn from the pubic tubercle 15 cm downwards. In former publications, the long saphenous vein was divided, but there is no clear need or data to do so, except in cases of direct tumor infiltration of the vessel. The femoral vessels can be covered by the sartorius muscle after dissection of the complete lymph nodes of the area (the superficial lymph nodes in all five anatomic groups described by Daseler and the deep inguinal nodes) (Protzel et al. 2009). Infiltrated parts of the cutis have to dissected. Skin be rotation flaps and myocutaneous flaps have been used for primary wound closure.

The radical lymphadenectomy is associated with a higher morbidity. Wound infection, skin

necrosis, wound dehiscence, lymphoedema, and lymphocele are relevant and frequent complications (Bevan-Thomas et al. 2002; Ravi 1993). Careful skin handling and optimal thickness of skin flaps as well as a direct (low pressure, continuous) vacuum sealing after wound closure can help to reduce the rate of complications.

Video Endoscopic Lymphadenectomy and Robotic-Assisted Inguinal Lymphadenectomy

This recently described techniques are derived from laparoscopic/robotic surgery and have been evaluated several studies (Tobias-Machado et al. 2007, 2008; Sotelo et al. 2007; Gkegkes et al. 2019). It seems to carry a lower risk of skin complications but a relevant risk of lymphocele formation. An assessment of this technique for its oncological reliability remains to be done by ongoing studies.

Pelvic Lymphadenectomy

The pelvic lymph nodes are the second echelon of lymphatic drainage in penile cancer. Direct lymphatic drainage to pelvic lymph nodes skipping inguinal lymph nodes has not been detected for penile cancer thus far (Protzel et al. 2009; Cabanas 1977; Leijte et al. 2008a). Therefore inguinal lymph nodes are predicting the status of pelvic lymph nodes. In case of absence of inguinal node metastasis, pelvic lymphadenectomy has not to be performed. In patients with metastatic inguinal nodes, predictors for potential involvement of pelvic nodes are needed. The number of positive inguinal lymph nodes and extracapsular extent of metastatic disease in involved nodes have been shown to be of predictive value in determining the risk of occult pelvic lymph node metastases but there remains an ongoing discussion about the relevant number of positive inguinal nodes predicting this (Lont et al. 2007). Since the rate of positive pelvic nodes has been reported to be 15.2% in cases with <2positive inguinal nodes and 18.6% for <3 inguinal nodes involved, pelvic lymphadenectomy is

recommended for 2 or more positive inguinal nodes by the EAU guidelines and for 3 and more positive lymph nodes by the NCCN guidelines (Zargar-Shoshtari et al. 2016). Pelvic lymph node dissection should be performed when extracapsular extent in inguinal nodes is seen. Lughezzani et al. showed a relevant higher risk of pelvic involvement for patients with inguinal lymph node metastatsis with a diameter of 30 mm or higher. In cases of very aggressive histological subtypes of penile cancer (grading G3/4 or sarcomatoid subtype) or in case of strong expression of p53 a pelvic lymph node dissection should be considered if any inguinal node is involved (Lughezzani et al. 2014).

There is no clear data for unilateral inguinal lymph node involvement whether pelvic lymphadenectomy should be done bilaterally or should be restricted to the ipsilateral side only (Zargar-Shoshtari et al. 2015). Pelvic lymphadenectomy may be necessary as simultaneous procedure in cases of positive pelvic lymph nodes on whole body PET-CT scan or as a secondary procedure. It can be performed extraperitoneally by a midline suprapubic incision or as a laparoscopic procedure.

Morbidity of Lymphadenectomy

Surgical morbidity is frequently found after radical inguinal lymphadenectomy. In former publications, wound infection, skin necrosis, wound dehiscence, and lymphocele have been reported in a high proportion of cases (Protzel et al. 2009; Bevan-Thomas et al. 2002). This rate was significantly reduced by modified approaches and the development of new techniques.

Modern intra- and postoperative management with improved knowledge of the potential complications as well as vacuum sealing of the wounds led to a reduction of morbidity. The modified inguinal lymphadenectomy showed a markedly decreased rate of complications (in recent series 6.8% early and 3.4% late complications). In a study by Bouchot et al., only 8/118 patients suffered any complications and these were only minor (Bouchot et al. 2004). Nevertheless, inguinal lymphadenectomy still remains a procedure associated with local complications. The prophylactic application of antibiotics is recommended. Vacuum drains should be applicated, and the duration of drainage has to be adapted to the volume of drainage. Elastic stockings and/or pneumatic stockings should be used as well as postoperative anticoagulation. A review of management techniques for minimizing complications with lymphadenectomy was given by Spiess et al. (2009).

Reported complications rates for low invasive DSNB of around 14–15% compare favorably with those of modified and radical inguinal lymphadenectomy (Protzel et al. 2009; Perdona et al. 2005). Leijte et al. report a complication rate of only 5.7% (2007a). A prospective controlled comparison between DSNB and modified or radical inguinal lymphadenectomy has never been done.

Clinical Approach for Lymph Node Management

For clinical decision, patients are divided into three subgroups: patients with clinically normal inguinal nodes, patients with palpably enlarged nodes, and patients with enlarged and fixed nodes. In patients with enlarged and fixed nodes, metastatic disease has to be assumed, while patients with just enlarged nodes will harbor metastases in a relevant number of cases. The prognostic most difficult group is that with clinically unsuspicious nodes. Micrometastasis may be present in up to 25% of the patients.

Patients with Nonpalpable Inguinal Lymph Nodes

Lymph node dissection for all patients with nonpalpable lymph nodes would result in an overtreatment in over 75% of cases. Therefore, radical bilateral lymphadenectomy is not warranted in these patients.

The current EAU guidelines which were last updated in 2017 recommend an invasive lymph node staging in all patients with pT1 G2 tumors or higher. Surveillance is only an option in patients with good compliance for follow-up considered at low risk based on pathological factors of tumor stage (pTis, pTa, and pT1 G1). Patients have to be informed about the risk of regional recurrence (Hakenberg et al. 2015).

Patients with pT1G2 tumors or higher invasive lymph node staging must be recommended since noninvasive lymph nodes staging (MRI, CT, and PET scan) are not able to detect micrometastasis and regional recurrence is associated with extremely poor prognosis. Options for invasive lymph node staging are modified inguinal lymphadenectomy or dynamic sentinel lymph node biopsy (DSNB). DSNB is only recommended for experienced centers due to the high number of false negative patients in smaller studies.

Patients with Palpable Lymph Nodes

In patients with penile cancer and enlarged palpable inguinal nodes, metastatic disease has to be assumed. The rate of positive nodes has been described with 50% or higher in these patients (Protzel et al. 2009; Hegarty et al. 2006). A course of antibiotic treatment in order to reduce lymph node swelling due to potential infection is not recommended any more as it has never been shown to safely clarify the nature of lymph node swelling in penile cancer (Horenblas 2001b).

Ultrasound-guided fine needle biopsy of the enlarged lymph nodes is an excellent, rapid, and easy option to clarify the histology in most of the cases. If the biopsy is negative, it needs to be repeated or surgical staging by excision biopsy has to be done. The approach of excision biopsy has to be discussed as a general option since a modified inguinal lymphadenectomy has to done in all cases and can be combined with fresh frozen section excision biopsy of the enlarged lymph nodes. In case of positive lymph nodes, the procedure should be extended to a radical lymph node dissection.

Dynamic sentinel lymph node biopsy is not reliable in this group of patients due to drainage blocking by metastatic lymph nodes (Hakenberg et al. 2015; Protzel et al. 2009; Kroon et al. 2004). Thus, in all patients with bilateral palpable enlarged lymph nodes, early lymphadenectomy should be performed on both sides (Hakenberg et al. 2015). In case of contralateral nonpalpable lymph nodes, a modified lymph node dissection should be done for the clinically unaffected side.

The role of radiochemotherapy for positive inguinal lymph nodes is currently being examined in a prospective randomized international study (International Penile Cancer Advanced – InPACT trial) run by the EORTC and aiming to definitely address the benefit if any of perioperative (neoadjuvant and adjuvant) systemic chemotherapy, radiotherapy, and pelvic lymphadenectomy.

Patients with Fixed Inguinal Lymph Nodes

The prognosis of patients with fixed metastatic lymph nodes has been improved in the last years due to new multimodal approaches. They should be managed by neoadjuvant chemotherapy followed by bilateral radical ileoinguinal lymphadenectomy in responders, i.e., deemed resectable with anticipated complete tumor removal (Hakenberg et al. 2015). In case of clinical response to chemotherapy followed by complete resection of residual lymph nodes, long-term survivors have been described (Bouchot et al. 2004). The prognosis of nonresponders is extremely poor, and large tumor resection procedures have to be avoided since there is no clinical benefit for survival, and the patients are often suffered from severe complications in their remaining life time. New options of smart drugs including check point inhibitors are investigated in ongoing clinical studies.

Conclusions

Sufficient lymph node management plays a key role for survival of patients with penile cancer since early detection and dissection of lymph node metastasis improves their prognosis. Efforts should be made to ensure that lymph node is performed according to current guidelines.
Surveillance strategies are only recommended in well-informed low-risk patients (<pT1 G2 tumors). In all other patients with clinically unaffected nodes, invasive lymph node staging is necessary. Dynamic sentinel node biopsy seems to be "low morbidity procedure" for lymph node staging but should only be routinely performed in specialized centers. A modified bilateral lymphadenectomy should be performed for all cases with pT1G2 or higher stages with clinically unaffected nodes in low volume centers. Patients with tumor positive inguinal nodes have to undergo radical inguinal lymphadenectomy on the positive side and invasive staging on the contralateral side. Pelvic inguinal lymphadenectomy should be performed if more than two inguinal nodes are metastatically involved. In patients with fixed and enlarged inguinal lymph nodes, neoadjuvant chemotherapy followed by salvage lymph node dissection in responders improves the prognosis. In those nonresponders, consideration of clinical trials, palliative radiotherapy, or palliative/supportive care is encouraged.

References

- Allen B, Campbell I, Desai S, Dray M, Scarlet J. Pilot study comparing the accuracy of lymphoscintigraphy sentinel lymph node localisation with axillary node dissection in women with operable breast cancer. N Z Med J. 2001;114:233–6.
- Berdjis N, Meye A, Nippgen J, Dittert D, Hakenberg O, Baretton GB, Wirth MP. Expression of Ki-67 in squamous cell carcinoma of the penis. BJU Int. 2005;96:146–8.
- Bevan-Thomas R, Slaton JW, Pettaway CA. Contemporary morbidity from lymphadenectomy for penile squamous cell carcinoma: the M.D. Anderson Cancer Center Experience. J Urol. 2002;167:1638–42.
- Bezerra AL, Lopes A, Santiago GH, Ribeiro KC, Latorre MR, Villa LL. Human papillomavirus as a prognostic factor in carcinoma of the penis: analysis of 82 patients treated with amputation and bilateral lymphadenectomy. Cancer. 2001;91:2315–21.
- Bouchot O, Rigaud J, Maillet F, Hetet JF, Karam G. Morbidity of inguinal lymphadenectomy for invasive penile carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2004;45:761–5; discussion 765–766.
- Cabanas RM. An approach for the treatment of penile carcinoma. Cancer. 1977;39:456–66.
- Catalona WJ. Modified inguinal lymphadenectomy for carcinoma of the penis with preservation of

saphenous veins: technique and preliminary results. J Urol. 1988;140:306-10.

- Daseler EH, Anson BJ, Reimann AF. Radical excision of the inguinal and iliac lymph glands; a study based upon 450 anatomical dissections and upon supportive clinical observations. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1948;87:679–94.
- Ficarra V, Galfano A. Should the dynamic sentinel node biopsy (DSNB) be considered the gold standard in the evaluation of lymph node status in patients with penile carcinoma? Eur Urol. 2007;52:17–9; discussion 20–11.
- Ficarra V, Zattoni F, Cunico SC, Galetti TP, Luciani L, Fandella A, Guazzieri S, Maruzzi D, Sava T, Siracusano S, Pilloni S, Tasca A, Martignoni G, Gardiman M, Tardanico R, Zambolin T, Cisternino A, Artibani W. Lymphatic and vascular embolizations are independent predictive variables of inguinal lymph node involvement in patients with squamous cell carcinoma of the penis: Gruppo Uro-Oncologico del Nord Est (Northeast Uro-Oncological Group) Penile Cancer data base data. Cancer. 2005;103:2507–16.
- Ficarra V, Zattoni F, Artibani W, Fandella A, Martignoni G, Novara G, Galetti TP, Zambolin T, Kattan MW. Nomogram predictive of pathological inguinal lymph node involvement in patients with squamous cell carcinoma of the penis. J Urol. 2006;175:1700–4; discussion 1704–1705.
- Gkegkes ID, Minis EE, Iavazzo C. Robotic-assisted inguinal lymphadenectomy: a systematic review. J Robot Surg. 2019;13(1):1–8.
- Guimaraes GC, Leal ML, Campos RS, Zequi Sde C, da Fonseca FP, da Cunha IW, Soares FA, Lopes A. Do proliferating cell nuclear antigen and MIB-1/Ki-67 have prognostic value in penile squamous cell carcinoma? Urology. 2007;70:137–42.
- Hakenberg OW, Nippgen JB, Froehner M, Zastrow S, Wirth MP. Cisplatin, methotrexate and bleomycin for treating advanced penile carcinoma. BJU Int. 2006;98:1225–7.
- Hakenberg OW, Compérat EM, Minhas S, Necchi A, Protzel C, Watkin N. EAU guidelines on penile cancer: 2014 update. Eur Urol. 2015;67(1):142–50.
- Hegarty PK, Kayes O, Freeman A, Christopher N, Ralph DJ, Minhas S. A prospective study of 100 cases of penile cancer managed according to European Association of Urology guidelines. BJU Int. 2006;98:526–31.
- Horenblas S. Lymphadenectomy for squamous cell carcinoma of the penis. Part 2: the role and technique of lymph node dissection. BJU Int. 2001a;88:473–83.
- Horenblas S. Lymphadenectomy for squamous cell carcinoma of the penis. Part 1: diagnosis of lymph node metastasis. BJU Int. 2001b;88:467–72.
- Horenblas S, Jansen L, Meinhardt W, Hoefnagel CA, de Jong D, Nieweg OE. Detection of occult metastasis in squamous cell carcinoma of the penis using a dynamic sentinel node procedure. J Urol. 2000;163:100–4.
- Jemal A, Siegel R, Ward E, Murray T, Xu J, Thun MJ. Cancer statistics, 2007. CA Cancer J Clin. 2007;57:43–66.

- Kayes O, Ahmed HU, Arya M, Minhas S. Molecular and genetic pathways in penile cancer. Lancet Oncol. 2007;8:420–9.
- Kroon BK, Horenblas S, Estourgie SH, Lont AP, Valdes Olmos RA, Nieweg OE. How to avoid false-negative dynamic sentinel node procedures in penile carcinoma. J Urol. 2004;171:2191–4.
- Kroon BK, Horenblas S, Lont AP, Tanis PJ, Gallee MP, Nieweg OE. Patients with penile carcinoma benefit from immediate resection of clinically occult lymph node metastases. J Urol. 2005a;173:816–9.
- Kroon BK, Horenblas S, Deurloo EE, Nieweg OE, Teertstra HJ. Ultrasonography-guided fine-needle aspiration cytology before sentinel node biopsy in patients with penile carcinoma. BJU Int. 2005b;95:517–21.
- Leijte JA, Horenblas S. Shortcomings of the current TNM classification for penile carcinoma: time for a change? World J Urol. 2009;27(2):151–4.
- Leijte JA, Kroon BK, Valdes Olmos RA, Nieweg OE, Horenblas S. Reliability and safety of current dynamic sentinel node biopsy for penile carcinoma. Eur Urol. 2007a;52:170–7.
- Leijte JA, Olmos RA, Nieweg OE, Horenblas S. Anatomical mapping of lymphatic drainage in penile carcinoma with SPECT-CT: implications for the extent of inguinal lymph node dissection. Eur Urol. 2008a.
- Leijte JA, Kirrander P, Antonini N, Windahl T, Horenblas S. Recurrence patterns of squamous cell carcinoma of the penis: recommendations for followup based on a two-centre analysis of 700 patients. Eur Urol. 2008b;54:161–8.
- Lont AP, Horenblas S, Tanis PJ, Gallee MP, van Tinteren H, Nieweg OE. Management of clinically node negative penile carcinoma: improved survival after the introduction of dynamic sentinel node biopsy. J Urol. 2003;170:783–6.
- Lont AP, Kroon BK, Horenblas S, Gallee MP, Berkhof J, Meijer CJ, Snijders PJ. Presence of high-risk human papillomavirus DNA in penile carcinoma predicts favorable outcome in survival. Int J Cancer. 2006;119:1078–81.
- Lont AP, Kroon BK, Gallee MP, van Tinteren H, Moonen LM, Horenblas S. Pelvic lymph node dissection for penile carcinoma: extent of inguinal lymph node involvement as an indicator for pelvic lymph node involvement and survival. J Urol. 2007;177:947–52; discussion 952.
- Lopes A, Hidalgo GS, Kowalski LP, Torloni H, Rossi BM, Fonseca FP. Prognostic factors in carcinoma of the penis: multivariate analysis of 145 patients treated with amputation and lymphadenectomy. J Urol. 1996a;156:1637–42.
- Lopes A, Rossi BM, Fonseca FP, Morini S. Unreliability of modified inguinal lymphadenectomy for clinical staging of penile carcinoma. Cancer. 1996b;77:2099–102.
- Lopes A, Bezerra AL, Pinto CA, Serrano SV, de Mell OC, Villa LL. p53 as a new prognostic factor for lymph node metastasis in penile carcinoma: analysis of

82 patients treated with amputation and bilateral lymphadenectomy. J Urol. 2002;168:81–6.

- Lughezzani G, Catanzaro M, Torelli T, Piva L, Biasoni D, Stagni S, Crestani A, Guttilla A, Raggi D, Giannatempo P, Necchi A, Pizzocaro G, Colecchia M, Salvioni R, Nicolai N. The relationship between characteristics of inguinal lymph nodes and pelvic lymph node involvement in penile squamous cell carcinoma: a single institution experience. J Urol. 2014;191 (4):977–82.
- Martins AC, Faria SM, Cologna AJ, Suaid HJ, Tucci S Jr. Immunoexpression of p53 protein and proliferating cell nuclear antigen in penile carcinoma. J Urol. 2002;167:89–92; discussion 92-83.
- Naumann CM, Filippow N, Seif C, van der Horst C, Roelver L, Braun PM, Juenemann KP, Portillo FJ. Penile carcinoma (pT1 G2): surveillance or inguinal lymph node dissection? Onkologie. 2005;28:135–8.
- Perdona S, Autorino R, De Sio M, Di Lorenzo G, Gallo L, Damiano R, D'Armiento M, Gallo A. Dynamic sentinel node biopsy in clinically node-negative penile cancer versus radical inguinal lymphadenectomy: a comparative study. Urology. 2005;66:1282–6.
- Pizzocaro G, Nicolai N, Milani A. Taxanes in combination with cisplatin and fluorouracil for advanced penile cancer: preliminary results. Eur Urol. 2008.
- Protzel C, Knoedel J, Wolf E, Kleist B, Poetsch M, Giebel J. Prognostic parameters of penis carcinoma. Urologe A. 2007a;46:1162.
- Protzel C, Knoedel J, Zimmermann U, Woenckhaus C, Poetsch M, Giebel J. Expression of proliferation marker Ki67 correlates to occurrence of metastasis and prognosis, histological subtypes and HPV DNA detection in penile carcinomas. Histol Histopathol. 2007b;22:1197–204.
- Protzel C, Kakies C, Kleist B, Poetsch M, Giebel J. Downregulation of the metastasis suppressor protein KAI1/ CD82 correlates with occurrence of metastasis, prognosis and presence of HPV DNA in human penile squamous cell carcinoma. Virchows Arch. 2008;452:369–75.
- Protzel C, Alcaraz A, Horenblas S, Pizzocaro G, Zlotta A, Hakenberg OW. Lymphadenectomy in the surgical management of penile cancer. Eur Urol. 2009;55(5):1075–88.
- Ravi R. Morbidity following groin dissection for penile carcinoma. Br J Urol. 1993;72:941–5.
- Saisorn I, Lawrentschuk N, Leewansangtong S, Bolton DM. Fine-needle aspiration cytology predicts inguinal lymph node metastasis without antibiotic pretreatment in penile carcinoma. BJU Int. 2006;97:1225–8.
- Scher B, Seitz M, Reiser M, Hungerhuber E, Hahn K, Tiling R, Herzog P, Schneede P, Dresel S. 18F-FDG PET/CT for staging of penile cancer. J Nucl Med. 2005;46:1460–5.
- Scher B, Seitz M, Albinger W, Reiser M, Schlenker B, Stief C, Mueller-Lisse U, Dresel S. Value of PET and

PET/CT in the diagnostics of prostate and penile cancer. Recent Results Cancer Res. 2008;170:159–79.

- Singh AK, Gonzalez-Torrez P, Kaewlai R, Tabatabaei S, Harisinghani MG. Imaging of penile neoplasm. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2007;28:287–96.
- Slaton JW, Morgenstern N, Levy DA, Santos MW Jr, Tamboli P, Ro JY, Ayala AG, Pettaway CA. Tumor stage, vascular invasion and the percentage of poorly differentiated cancer: independent prognosticators for inguinal lymph node metastasis in penile squamous cancer. J Urol. 2001;165:1138–42.
- Sotelo R, Sanchez-Salas R, Carmona O, Garcia A, Mariano M, Neiva G, Trujillo G, Novoa J, Cornejo F, Finelli A. Endoscopic lymphadenectomy for penile carcinoma. J Endourol. 2007;21:364–7; discussion 367
- Spiess PE, Hernandez MS, Pettaway CA. Contemporary inguinal lymph node dissection: minimizing complications. World J Urol. 2009;27(2):205–12.
- Statius Muller MG, van Leeuwen PA, Borgstein PJ, Pijpers R, Meijer S. The sentinel node procedure in cutaneous melanoma: an overview of 6 years' experience. Eur J Nucl Med. 1999;26:S20–5.
- Tanis PJ, Lont AP, Meinhardt W, Olmos RA, Nieweg OE, Horenblas S. Dynamic sentinel node biopsy for penile cancer: reliability of a staging technique. J Urol. 2002;168:76–80.
- Theodorescu D, Russo P, Zhang ZF, Morash C, Fair WR. Outcomes of initial surveillance of invasive squamous

cell carcinoma of the penis and negative nodes. J Urol. 1996;155:1626–31.

- Tobias-Machado M, Tavares A, Ornellas AA, Molina WR Jr, Juliano RV, Wroclawski ER. Video endoscopic inguinal lymphadenectomy: a new minimally invasive procedure for radical management of inguinal nodes in patients with penile squamous cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2007;177:953–7; discussion 958.
- Tobias-Machado M, Tavares A, Silva MN, Molina WR Jr, Forseto PH, Juliano RV, Wroclawski ER. Can video endoscopic inguinal lymphadenectomy achieve a lower morbidity than open lymph node dissection in penile cancer patients? J Endourol. 2008;22 (8):1687–91.
- Wespes E, Simon J, Schulman CC. Cabanas approach: is sentinel node biopsy reliable for staging penile carcinoma? Urology. 1986;28:278–9.
- Zargar-Shoshtari K, Djajadiningrat R, Sharma P, Catanzaro M, Zhu Y, Nicolai N, Horenblas S, Spiess PE. Establishing criteria for bilateral pelvic lymph node dissection in the management of penile cancer: lesson learned from an international study. J Urol. 2015;194(3):696–701.
- Zargar-Shoshtari K, Sharma P, Djajadiningrat R, Catanzaro M, Ye DW, Zhu Y, Nicolai N, Horenblas S, Spiess PE. Extent of pelvic lymph node dissection in penile cancer may impact survival. World J Urol. 2016;34(3):353–9.



Role of Neoadjuvant and Adjuvant Chemotherapy in Penile Cancer

Andrea Necchi, Daniele Raggi, and Patrizia Giannatempo

Contents

Background for Perioperative Treatments in Penile Cancer	846
Results Obtained with the Use of Perioperative Chemotherapy Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy Adjuvant Chemotherapy	847 847 847
Combining Radiotherapy with Perioperative Chemotherapy: Available Findings	848
Neoadjuvant Therapy as the Foundation for New Drug Development in Penile SCC	849
References	849

Abstract

The development of clinically or pathologically involved regional lymph nodes represents the most clinically impactful event in patients with penile squamous cell carcinoma (PSCC), and prognosis is dismal despite adequate treatment. Surgery, the mainstay of treatment, is insufficient as a stand-alone option in most cases, and multimodal approaches are recommended for these patients.

Additionally, huge uncertainties still characterize two important details of surgical

Conflict of Interest Statement

A. S. Merseburger, M. Burger (eds.), *Urologic Oncology*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42623-5_37 extent: the need for pelvic extent and the role of contralateral lymphadenectomy.

Despite chemotherapy activity is frustratingly poor in PSCC, there are evidence in the literature supporting its use in the neoadjuvant or adjuvant setting in patients with extensite lymph node involvement. Conversely, very limited data are available regarding the use of perioperative radiotherapy on the inguinal lymph nodes. Therefore, clinical trials and multidisciplinary collaboration are needed in PSCC, along with multicenter collaborations aimed at identifying the optimal therapeutic pathways in this rare and complex tumor.

Keywords

Penile cancer · Squamous cell carcinoma · Neoadjuvant therapy · Adjuvant therapy

None of the authors have a relevant conflict of interest to disclose.

A. Necchi (⊠) · D. Raggi · P. Giannatempo Department of Medical Oncology, Fondazione IRCCS Istituto Nazionale dei Tumori, Milan, Italy e-mail: andrea.necchi@istitutotumori.mi.it

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

Background for Perioperative Treatments in Penile Cancer

The development of clinically or pathologically involved regional lymph nodes represents the most clinically impactful event in patients with penile squamous cell carcinoma (PSCC, Fig. 1), and prognosis is dismal despite adequate treatment (Culkin and Beer 2003; Sonpavde et al. 2013; Necchi 2017). Surgery, the mainstay of treatment, is insufficient as a stand-alone option, and multimodal approaches are recommended for these patients. Additionally, huge uncertainties still characterize two important details of surgical extent: the need for pelvic extent and the role of contralateral lymphadenectomy.

Upon these surgical controversies, for patients with locally advanced disease, i.e., regional lymph node involvement or unresectable bulky primary tumors, clinical guidelines and trial designs recommend the administration induction chemotherapy, prior to radical surgery (Hakenberg et al. 2015; National Comprehensive Cancer Network). Additionally, outcomes are poor for patients who experience relapse after surgery or have extensive involvement of the locoregional lymph nodes (i.e., involvement of fixed inguinal lymph nodes or pelvic lymph nodes), and new therapeutic modalities are needed for such patients (Horenblas 2011; Trabulsi and Hoffman-Censits 2010).

To date, inguinal lymph node dissection, with or without the extension to pelvic lymph nodes, systemic treatments, and radiotherapy, has not demonstrated to improve survival; thus, curing advanced disease often requires a multimodal approach. Multiple neoadjuvant chemotherapies have shown moderate activity: the highest reported objective response rates (ORR) are approximately 50%, but relapse occurs in the majority of cases, and long-term remission is rare.

Importantly, the optimal timing of chemotherapy and radiotherapy administration with respect to lymph node dissection is still unclear, and the results of multiple small studies are conflicting (Necchi et al. 2017a). Usually, neoadjuvant therapy is the preferred treatment approach because tumor debulking can facilitate curative surgery and allow for assessment of the pathological response to chemotherapy. Pathological complete response (CR) is a surrogate for overall survival (OS) in these patients and is a reliable end point for phase 2 trials (Dickstein et al. 2016). Although the efficacy of adjuvant chemotherapy has only been evaluated in small studies that used obsolete chemotherapy regimens, that treatment approach



Fig. 1 Disease course of penile squamous cell carcinoma and prognostic relevance of disease extent in clinical practice. Legend: red line indicates the most impactful stage of disease in penile cancer, which is represented by the lymph node involvement. In fact, despite the development of

distant metastases may be even more detrimental on patients' prognosis, such an occurrence is very rare, and for most of those men who are diagnosed or who develop advanced disease, we primarily refer to the occurrence of regional (i.e., inguinal or iliac) adenopathies

may benefit select high-risk patients, such as those with pathologically involved pelvic lymph nodes (Sharma et al. 2015). Many of the uncertainties regarding treatment for advanced PSCC described above may be clarified by the results of an ongoing prospective international study (i.e., the International Penile Advanced Cancer Trial, InPACT, NCT02305654). That study aims to evaluate the impact of neoadjuvant chemotherapy alone or in conjunction with radiotherapy in patients with lymph node-positive disease. However, until those results are published, information can only be obtained from retrospective analyses.

Results Obtained with the Use of Perioperative Chemotherapy

Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy

Presence of bulky or fixed inguinal lymphadenopathy uniformly signifies metastatic disease, and only a small portion of these patients will benefit from surgery as a monotherapy. Presurgical systemic therapy in these patients is an attractive treatment paradigm because it allows timely delivery of therapy to treat systemic disease, results in volume reduction of inguinal lymphadenopathy, and facilitates future surgical consolidation. Several retrospective series using various chemotherapeutic agents report an ORR that range 20-50%, including some clinical CR. As of today, the first option for neoadjuvant chemotherapy is represented by the combination of paclitaxel, cisplatin, and ifosfamide (TIP) or that with docetaxel, cisplatin, and 5-fluorouracil (TPF) (Pagliaro et al. 2010; Nicolai et al. 2016; Djajadiningrat et al. 2015; Nicholson et al. 2013). TIP chemotherapy yields Level 2 evidence in the guidelines (i.e., the highest available evidence) based on the results of an openlabel, single-arm, phase 2 study that was conducted in 30 patients at the MD Anderson Cancer Center (Pagliaro et al. 2010). Conversely, TPF regimen is supported by several retrospective studies and some small prospective trials. Efficacy results are substantially overlapping between the two regimens, although the higher incidence of adverse events related to TPF administration claims further investigation in this patient category, usually represented by frail, unfit, elderly patients. Interestingly, no significant difference in any outcome was seen between TPF and PF chemotherapy or any other regimen in the largest published retrospective study on perioperative treatments in PSCC, although the major limitation of the retrospective nature of the data should be acknowledged (Necchi et al. 2017a). Most noteworthy, pathological complete responses (pCR) have been reported in about 15% of cases with the use of triple combination regimens, either TIP or TPF. It should be noted, however, that the role of pCR as a surrogate of improved OS, which was claimed in some studies, is still undetermined.

Lower ORR results were obtained in two prospective phase 2 studies that enrolled a mixed population of locally advanced and metastatic patients: the first with TPF chemotherapy in the UK CRUK/09/001 trial, showing an ORR of 38.5% in 26 patients, and the second with cisplatin and irinotecan doublet, sponsored by the European Organisation for the Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC), whereby 30.8% ORR in 26 patients was obtained (Theodore et al. 2008).

Additionally, small retrospective studies have examined various chemotherapy regimens in the perioperative and metastatic setting, including bleomycin, vincristine, methotrexate (BVM) combination and bleomycin, methotrexate, and cisplatin (BMP) triplet (Corral et al. 1998; Hakenberg et al. 2006; Dexeus et al. 1991; Haas et al. 1999; Pizzocaro and Piva1988). These regimens are not recommended nowadays in PSCC.

Adjuvant Chemotherapy

Very little is known about the outcomes of adjuvant chemotherapy after regional lymphadenectomy in patients with high-risk features like those with pelvic lymph node involvement, extranodal extension, bilateral disease, and large lymph node metastases. The current European Association of Urology (EAU) guidelines state that adjuvant chemotherapy with a triple-drug regimen is recommended whenever a curative treatment is aimed for (Hakenberg et al. 2015). Although the few available results seem to suggest an improvement in survival, they are mainly biased by the use of obsolete chemotherapy (Pizzocaro and Piva 1988). Long-term disease-free survival occurred in 84% of 25 consecutive patients with lymph node extent from penile SCC treated with adjuvant BVM combination in the years 1979–1990. These findings suggested an improvement in outcomes compared to the 39% long-term survival obtained in a similar population of 38 consecutive patients who underwent radical lymph node dissection from 1960 to 1978.

More recently, based on the results obtained in the neoadjuvant setting, the National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) guidelines on penile cancer, version 1.2017, suggest to give four courses of TIP, adjuvantly, if it was not given preoperatively and the pathology shows high-risk features. Yet the results of the same chemotherapy when administered in the adjuvant setting have been presented in very few patients, and no definitive conclusion could be advocated. Substituting ifosfamide with 5FU, similarly to what has been reported in head and neck SCC, has proven to be also effective, although tolerability was a major concern in multiple retrospective studies. To our knowledge, the largest experience on a single chemotherapy regimen administered in the postoperative setting would support the use of TPF chemotherapy, based on the results of a single-institution experience from the National Cancer Institute of Milan, Italy (Nicolai et al. 2016). In this study, in spite of multiple inherent biases due to the retrospective nature of the data, survival estimates between pre- and postoperative TPF groups trended to significance in favor of the adjuvant group, and such findings seemed to be independent from clinical prognostic factors. Additional results from multiple institutions have been conducted in PSCC. In particular, the administration of adjuvant chemotherapy has proven to be independently associated with an improved OS in cases with the evidence of pelvic lymph node involvement (Sharma et al. 2015). In general, when looking at the available studies, the longterm survival of patients who have received multimodal therapy seems longer than that reported

in patients who have received surgery without any chemotherapy. In the absence of prospective, randomized studies, if less than 10% of patients could achieve long-term survival according to many surgical case series, 10–30% were reported to be alive at long-term whenever modern chemotherapy was added to surgery.

Most noteworthy, according to the experience of adjuvant TPF from Milan investigators, the immunohistochemical expression of TP53 in lymph node metastases seemed to be associated with a shorter overall survival in TPF-treated patients (Necchi et al. 2016a). These findings represented a call for additional studies on the role of TP53 expression in PSCC. Indeed, improvements in the prognostic allocation of patients with locally advanced PSCC are awaited, possibly including the role of the molecular profiling of tumors to allow personalized medicine approaches (McDaniel et al. 2015; Ali et al. 2016; Necchi et al. 2016b).

Combining Radiotherapy with Perioperative Chemotherapy: Available Findings

Selected patients with inoperable, locally advanced PSCC may be considered appropriate for a concurrent chemoradiation approach, although high disease burden may lead to the initiation of systemic chemotherapy alone. However, no prospective studies have been conducted to investigate outcomes with concurrent chemoradiation for locoregionally advanced disease, and only anecdotal reports exist (Franks et al. 2011). According to a retrospective analysis of patients with PSCC receiving concurrent chemoradiotherapy for unresectable locoregionally advanced disease, no distinct effect of concomitant radiotherapy could be identified (Pond et al. 2014). Likewise, there was no statistically significant difference in any outcome between patients who received chemotherapy alone or in combination with chemoradiation. However, this analysis was also limited by the small sample size and the retrospective nature of the data. Experts in the field acknowledge the presence of an ongoing debate about the use of postoperative radiotherapy in lymph node-positive patients. The data available in the literature indicate that men do not benefit from adjuvant inguinal radiotherapy in terms of decreased local recurrence or increased survival. The ongoing InPACT study is also evaluating the role of adjuvant radiotherapy in patients with locally advanced PSCC, and the results of that study are highly anticipated.

Neoadjuvant Therapy as the Foundation for New Drug Development in Penile SCC

Among the most suitable therapeutic targets in PSCC, epidermal growth-factor receptor (HER/EGFR) family genes did represent the objective of studies of first-generation anti-EGFR compounds, and a few case reports or small case series have been reported (Necchi et al. 2011, 2016c; Carthon et al. 2014). The use of a secondgeneration pan-HER tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI), like dacomitinib, proved the most promising results in this field, combined with surgery. The ORR in a phase 2 study that enrolled 28 patients was 32.1% (Necchi et al. 2017b). Unfortunately, no pCR were reported in this study, but the first-line/ neoadjuvant platform demonstrated to be feasible and promising to test new drugs with the aim of replacing chemotherapy. Next studies will have to evaluate longer treatment duration, as well as the association of anti-HER compounds with chemotherapy or radiotherapy to improve the outcomes. A clinical trial of afatinib, another pan-HER TKI, is currently recruiting patients as second-line therapy in the USA (NCT02541903). Combined results from these studies may elucidate the role of HER-targeting throughout the treatment course of PSCC patients.

The next step in the development of new drugs in PSCC may be represented by the advent of immune checkpoint inhibitors. Early findings from retrospective studies suggested that the expression on programmed cell death ligand-1 (PD-L1) is frequent in this tumor and seems to have a negative prognostic impact (Udager et al. 2016; Ottenhof et al. 2017). A phase 2 trial with pembrolizumab, an anti-PD1 monoclonal antibody, is currently recruiting patients in the USA, and results are awaited (NCT02837042). Notably, mature results from the expansion cohort of the phase 1 trial of cabozantinib, nivolumab, and ipilimumab combination in urothelial and rare genitourinary cancers reported significant clinical responses obtained in a few patients enrolled with PSCC (Nadal et al. 2017).

References

- Ali SM, Pal SK, Wang K, et al. Comprehensive genomic profiling of advanced penile carcinoma suggests a high frequency of clinically relevant genomic alterations. Oncologist. 2016;21:33–9.
- Carthon BC, Ng CS, Pettaway CA, Pagliaro LC. Epidermal growth factor receptor-targeted therapy in locally advanced or metastatic squamous cell carcinoma of the penis. BJU Int. 2014;113:871–7.
- Corral DA, Sella A, Pettaway CA, et al. Combination chemotherapy for metastatic or locally advanced genitourinary squamous cell carcinoma: a phase II study of methotrexate, cisplatin and bleomycin. J Urol. 1998;160:1770–4.
- Culkin DJ, Beer TM. Advanced penile carcinoma. J Urol. 2003;170:359–65.
- Dexeus FH, Logothetis CJ, Sella A, et al. Combination chemotherapy with methotrexate, bleomycin and cisplatin for advanced squamous cell carcinoma of the male genital tract. J Urol. 1991;146:1284–7.
- Dickstein RJ, Munsell MF, Pagliaro LC, et al. Prognostic factors influencing survival from regionally advanced squamous cell carcinoma of the penis after preoperative chemotherapy. BJU Int. 2016;117:118–25.
- Djajadiningrat RS, Bergman AM, van Werkhoven E, Vegt E, Horenblas S. Neoadjuvant taxane-based combination chemotherapy in patients with advanced penile cancer. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2015;13:44–9.
- Franks KN, Kancherla K, Sethugavalar B, et al. Radiotherapy for node positive penile cancer: experience of the Leeds teaching hospitals. J Urol. 2011;186:524–9.
- Haas GP, Blumenstein BA, Gagliano RG, et al. Cisplatin, methotrexate and bleomycin for the treatment of carcinoma of the penis: a Southwest Oncology Group study. J Urol. 1999;161:1823–5.
- Hakenberg OW, Nippgen JB, Froehner M, et al. Cisplatin, methotrexate and bleomycin for treating advanced penile carcinoma. BJU Int. 2006;98:1225–7.
- Hakenberg OW, Comperat EM, Minhas S, et al. EAU guidelines on penile cancer: 2014 update. Eur Urol. 2015;67:142–50.
- Horenblas S. Lymphadenectomy in penile cancer. Urol Clin N Am. 2011;38:459–69.
- McDaniel AS, Hovelson DH, Cani AK, et al. Genomic profiling of penile squamous cell carcinoma reveals

new opportunities for targeted therapy. Cancer Res. 2015;75:5219–27.

- Nadal R, Mortazavi A, Stein M, et al. 8460 Final results of a phase I study of cabozantinib (cabo) plus nivolumab (nivo) and cabonivo plus ipilimumab (Ipi) in patients (pts) with metastatic urothelial carcinoma (mUC) and other genitourinary (GU) malignancies. 2017 annual meeting of the European Society for Medical Oncology, Madrid, 8–12 Sept 2017.
- National Comprehensive Cancer Network. NCCN guidelines: penile cancer. 2018. https://www.nccn.org/profes sionals/physician_gls/pdf/penile.pdf
- Necchi A. Systemic therapy for penile cancer. Eur Urol Suppl. 2017. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eursup.2017.07.003.
- Necchi A, Nicolai N, Colecchia M, et al. Proof of activity of anti-epidermal growth factor receptor-targeted therapy for relapsed squamous cell carcinoma of the penis. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29:e650–2.
- Necchi A, Lo Vullo S, Nicolai N, et al. Prognostic factors of adjuvant taxane, cisplatin, and 5-fluorouracil chemotherapy for patients with penile squamous cell carcinoma after regional lymphadenectomy. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2016a;14:518–23.
- Necchi A, Eigl BJ, Yang ES, et al. Gene expression profiling of advanced penile squamous cell carcinoma receiving cisplatin-based chemotherapy improves prognostication and identifies potential therapeutic targets. Eur Urol Focus. 2016b. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. euf.2016.08.001 (Epub ahead of print).
- Necchi A, Giannatempo P, Lo Vullo S, et al. Panitumumab treatment for advanced penile squamous cell carcinoma when surgery and chemotherapy have failed. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2016c;14:231–6.
- Necchi A, Pond GR, Raggi D, et al. Clinical outcomes of perioperative chemotherapy in patients with locally advanced penile squamous cell carcinoma: results of a multicentre analysis. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2017a. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clgc.2017.02.002 (Epub ahead of print).
- Necchi A, Lo Vullo S, Perrone F, et al. First-line therapy with dacomitinib, an orally available pan-HER tyrosine kinase inhibitor, for locally-advanced or metastatic penile squamous cell carcinoma: results of an open label, single-arm, single-center, phase 2 study. BJU Int. 2017b. https://doi.org/10.1111/bju.14013 (in press).

- Nicholson S, Hall E, Harland SJ, et al. Phase II trial of docetaxel, cisplatin and 5FU chemotherapy in locally advanced and metastatic penis cancer (CRUK/09/001). Br J Cancer. 2013;109:2554–9.
- Nicolai N, Sangalli LM, Necchi A, et al. A combination of cisplatin and 5-fluorouracil with a taxane in patients who underwent lymph node dissection for nodal metastases from squamous cell carcinoma of the penis: treatment outcome and survival analyses in neoadjuvant and adjuvant settings. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2016;14:323–30.
- Ottenhof S, et al. Expression of programmed death ligand 1 in penile cancer is of prognostic value and associated with HPV status. J Urol. 2017 Mar;197(3 Pt 1):690–7.
- Pagliaro LC, Williams DL, Daliani D, et al. Neoadjuvant paclitaxel, ifosfamide, and cisplatin chemotherapy for metastatic penile cancer: a phase II study. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28:3851–7.
- Pizzocaro G, Piva L. Adjuvant and neoadjuvant vincristine, bleomycin, and methotrexate for inguinal metastases from squamous cell carcinoma of the penis. Acta Oncol. 1988;27:823–4.
- Pond GR, Milowsky MI, Kolinsky MP, et al. Concurrent chemoradiotherapy for men with locally advanced penile squamous cell carcinoma. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2014;12:440–6.
- Sharma P, Djajadiningrat R, Zargar-Shoshtari K, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy is associated with improved overall survival in pelvic node-positive penile cancer after lymph node dissection: a multi-institutional study. Urol Oncol. 2015;33:496.e17–23.
- Sonpavde G, Pagliaro LC, Buonerba C, et al. Penile cancer: current therapy and future directions. Ann Oncol. 2013;24:1179–89.
- Theodore C, Skoneczna I, Bodrogi I, et al. A phase II multicentre study of irinotecan (CPT11) in combination with cisplatin (CDDP) in metastatic or locally advanced penile carcinoma (EORTC PROTOCOL 30992). Ann Oncol. 2008;19:1304–7.
- Trabulsi EJ, Hoffman-Censits J. Chemotherapy for penile and urethral carcinoma. Urol Clin N Am. 2010;37:467–74.
- Udager AM, Liu TY, Skala SL, et al. Frequent PD-L1 expression in primary and metastatic penile squamous cell carcinoma: potential opportunities for immunotherapeutic approaches. Ann Oncol. 2016;27:1706–12.

Index

A

Abiraterone acetate androgen deprivation therapy, 260, 268-269 castration-resistant prostate cancer, 242, 243 mCRPC treatment, 86, 284-285 mechanism of action, 242-243 with prednisone, 243 research activity, 244 toxicity management, 243 Ablation local recurrence in kidney, 644 in men with localized prostate carcinoma, 264 for tumors, follow-up after, 651 Abscopal effect, 633 Acid-base balance disturbances, 456-457 Acinar adenocarcinoma, 162-164 Active surveillance (AS), 559-560 Adenosquamous carcinoma, 790 Adjuvant androgen ablation, 264 Adjuvant chemotherapy advanced penile SCC, 799 chemotherapy regimens in adjuvant setting, 398 contemporary retrospective evidence, 394-397 EORTC 30994 randomized controlled trial, 394 neoadjuvant vs., 398 oncological outcomes, 392-394 randomized controlled trials, meta-analyses, 392-394 rationale for use, 392 toxicity associated with delivery, 397-398 Adjuvant radiotherapy, postoperative, 217 Adrenal metastases, 631-632, 753 Adrenocortical carcinoma (ACC) clinical presentation, 747 CT scan, 748 diagnosis, 747 ENSAT staging system, 748 epidemiology, 745-746 fine-needle biopsy aspiration, 748 hormonal workup, 747 imaging studies, 747-748 management, 748 medical therapy, 749-750 MRI, 748

CT scan, 748Anamnesis, 725diagnosis, 747Anaplastic lymphomaENSAT staging system, 748Androgen ablation, 20epidemiology, 745–746Androgen deprivationfine-needle biopsy aspiration, 748abiraterone acetatehormonal workup, 747abiraterone acetateimaging studies, 747–748apalutamide, 261management, 748bicalutamide, 260medical therapy, 749–750for biochemical reMRI, 748castration resisten

pathogenesis, 746-747 PET scan, 748 prognosis, 750 radiotherapy, 749 standard of care, 749 surgical resection, 748-749 Advanced penile squamous cell carcinoma adjuvant chemotherapy, 799 cisplatin-containing regimen, 802 clinical presentation, 797 inguinal lymph node dissection, 798 local/inguinal recurrence, 801-803 magnetic resonance imaging, 797 natural history, 796-797 neoadjuvant chemotherapy, 799-800 pelvic lymph node dissection, 798 physical examination, 797 positron emission tomography with computed tomography, 797-798 primary chemotherapy, 799 radiation therapy, 801 salvage radiation, 802 surgical consolidation, 800-801 ultrasonography, 797 Advanced testicular cancer (CS IIC/III) treatment, 693-695 Adverse event (AE), 52-53 Afatinib, 849 Age bias, 54 Alcoholic consumption, renal cell carcinomas by, 483 Alkaline phosphatase (AP), 81 Alpha-fetoprotein (AFP), 33, 669 Alpha-methylacyl-CoA racemase (AMACR), 169 Analgesics, renal cell carcinomas, 488 Anaplastic lymphoma kinase gene (ALK), 495 Androgen ablation, 264 Androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) abiraterone acetate, 260, 268-269 antiandrogens, 259 for biochemical recurrence, 265-267 castration resistent prostate cancer, 269-270

Androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) (cont.) complete androgen blockade, 262 continuous, 278 COUGAR-301 and COUGAR-302 trials, 285 cyproterone acetate, 259 enzalutamide, 261 estrogens, 259 fatigue, 272 flutamide, 260 galeterone, 261 GETUG-15, 286 GnRH antagonists, 258-259 gynecomastia, 271-272 hormonal treatment mechanism, 257 hot flushes, 270-271 intermittent androgen deprivation therapy (IAD), 262 ketoconazole, 261 LATITUDE trial, 285 LHRH agonists, 258 long-term, 216 neoadjuvant, 280 nonmetastatic prostate cancer, 263 nonsteroidal antiandrogens, 259 orteronel, 260-261 plus abiraterone and prednisone, 284-285 plus docetaxel-based chemotherapy, 281-284 prior to surgical therapy, neoadjuvant, 263-264 prostate cancer, 264-265 role of, 213 sequencing strategies, 285-286 sexual dysfunction, 271 short-term, 216-217 side effects, 262-263 STAMPEDE trial, 278, 285 steroidal antiandrogens, 259 SWOG trial, 278 testosterone-lowering therapy, 258 Androgen receptor, 171-172 Anesthesia prostate cancer biopsy, 142, 145 radical cystectomy, 353 **TURBT**, 310 Angiomyolipoma, 491, 492, 510 ANNA/C-TRUS, 146-147 Antiandrogens, 259 Antibiotic prophylaxis prostate cancer biopsy, 154-155 **TURBT**, 310 Antiresorptive therapy renal cell carcinoma, 88-89 urothelial carcinoma, 87 Apalutamide, 261 APC, 115 APOBEC mutation, 7 ArtemisTM, 151 Ascertainment bias, 54 ATM, 174 Atypical metastases, 632 Atypical small acinar proliferation (ASAP), 166-167

AURKA, 174 Autoimmune diseases, 486 Axitinib, 605, 606

B

Bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) device-assisted intravesical chemotherapy, 347 early cystectomy, 345-346 electromotive intravesical chemotherapy (EMDA), 347 failure, 332, 343 and recurrence after BCG, 343-344 with IFN-α, 345 intracavitary chemotherapeutic agents, 346 intradermal priming, 345 MCNA, 345 microwave-induced hyperthermia (MIH), 347 photodynamic therapy, 347 radiation therapy, 347 repeat, 345 stage T1 bladder cancer, 330 urethral carcinoma, 741 BAP1 mutations, 492 Basaloid PeIN, 786 Basaloid squamous cell carcinoma, 790 Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome (BWS), 775 Bellini duct carcinoma, 494 Beta-emitter, bone metastases, 85 Beta subunit of human chorionic gonadotrophin (β -hCG), 33, 669, 727 Bevacizumab, 605-606 B7-H1, 524 β-HCG, see Beta subunit of human chorionic gonadotrophin (β-hCG) Bias, in clinical trials, 40, 53-56 Bicalutamide, 260 Bilateral orchiectomy, 258 Biochemical recurrence (BCR) rate ADT, 265-267 definition, 229-230 hormone therapy, 236-237 management, 230-231 in postradical prostatectomy patients, 231-232 in postradiotherapy patients, 232 prostate cancer, 228 Biofeedback training devices, 444-445 principles, 442-443 BioJet, 152 Biomarkers prostate cancer diagnostic, 111-117 prognostic, 117-120 renal cell carcinoma blood-based, 522 molecular, 517 tissue-based, 517-520 use of, 521 BiopSee[®], 152

Biopsy techniques prostate cancer antibiotic management, 154-155 complications, 153-154 indications and future perspective, 155-156 targeted biopsy, 146-153 ultrasound-guided, 142-146 during TURBT, 312-313 Birt-Hogg-Dubé disease (BHD), 491 **Bisphosphonates**, 82 Bladder cancer (BC) age influence, 294-295 age-standardized rates, 293 cellular-based marker systems, 305 current and future burden, 298-299 cytokeratins (CK), 305 diagnostic tools, 305-306 environmental risk factors, 6 ethnicity differences, 297-298 fluorescence cystoscopy (photodynamic diagnosis (PDD)), 306 follow-up, 471-472 gender influence, 295-296 genome-wide association studies, 6 geographical differences, 296-297 imaging in, 306 incidence, 292-294 MIBC (see Muscle-invasive bladder cancer (MIBC)) molecular basics, 6-7 mortality, 292-294 muscle-invasive bladder cancer, 305 narrow-band imaging (NBI), 306 NMIBC (see Non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer (NMIBC)) non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer, 305 prevalence, 292-294, 304, 374 protein-based marker systems, 305 radiosensitization with chemotherapy and hyperthermia, 378-379 radiotherapy, 377-378 socioeconomic aspects, 298 symptoms, 304-305 transurethral resection of the tumor (TURB), 306 treatment algorithm, 377 types, 424 urinary cytology (UC), 305 urinary marker tests, 305 urine tests, 305 white light cystoscopy (WLC), 306 Bladder diverticulum, TURBT in, 312 Bladder dome, TURBT in, 312 Bladder preservation, patient selection for, 374 Blinding trials, 57-58 Blind review, in clinical trials, 40 Block randomization, 56 Blood-based biomarkers, 522 CAF, 523 CAIX, 522 CEC, 523

CEP, 523 cfDNA levels, 523 CTC, 523 fascin, 521-522 IGF-1, 523 LDH. 522 miRNAs, 523-524 neutrophils, 522 NGAL, 523 SAA, 522-523 thrombocytosis, 522 **VEGF**, 522 Body mass index (BMI), 484 Bone metabolism, 459 Bone metastases, 278, 279, 631, 703-704, 716 with prostate cancer diagnosis, 80-82 epidemiology, 79 mCRPC treatment, 86 pathophysiology, 79-80 treatment, 82-86 with renal cell carcinoma antiresorptive therapy, 88-89 diagnosis, 88 epidemiology, 88 local therapy, 88 with urothelial carcinoma, 87 Bone scan, 22 bone metastases with prostate cancer, 81 prostate cancer, 31 testicular cancer, 33 Bone scintigraphy, renal cell carcinomas, 506 Bone staging, prostate cancer, 131-137 Bone-targeting agents, 247 Bosniak classification, renal cystic lesions, 509 Brachytherapy, 564-565 advances in, 214 salvage, 223 toxicity, 220-222 BRAF gene, 13 Brain metastases, 631, 704, 716 BRCA1, 5, 174 BRCA2, 5, 174 Bulky inguinal lymph nodes, 812, 813 Bureaucracy bias, 54

С

Cabazitaxel castration-resistant prostate cancer, 247–249 mechanism of action, 247 toxicity management, 249 Cabozantinib, 607 CAF, 523 CAIX, *see* Carbonic anhydrase IX (CAIX) CAPRA score, 117 Carbonic anhydrase IX (CAIX), 519–520, 522, 541 Carboplatin-combination chemotherapy, 407 Carcinoma cuniculatum, 789 Carcinoma in situ (CIS) bladder cancer, 293 clinical implications, 340-341 cytology, 342 definition, 338 diagnosis, 341 macroscopy, 339 microscopy, 339 molecular biology, 339-340 narrow-band imaging, 341 photodynamic diagnosis, 341 therapy, 342-343 Castration-resistant prostate cancer (CRPC), 269-270 bone-targeting agents, 247 cabazitaxel, 247-249 docetaxel, 245-246 enzalutamide, 244-245 "fixed" agents, 247-249 "floating" agents, 242 metastatic, 242 novel technologies and targeted treatments, 249-250 radium²²³ dichloride, 246 response and progression assessment, 250-251 "semifixed" agents, 245-247 sipuleucel-T, 249 treatment sequencing, 251 Caveolin-1, 521 CCND1, 173 CCND2, 12 CCP-score, 119 CEC, 523 Cell adhesion proteins, 541 Cell cycle proteins, 541 Cellular-based marker systems, 305 CEP, 523 cfDNA levels, 523 Charlson comorbidity index (CCI), 624 Chemotherapy advanced penile SCC, 799-800 device-assisted intravesical, 347 renal cell carcinomas, 488 retroperitoneal tumors, 769 See also Adjuvant chemotherapy Choice/control group bias, 54-55 Choice-of-question bias, 54 Choriocarcinoma, 663 Chromodomain-helicase DNA-binding (CHD) protein 1, 172 Chromophobe renal cell carcinoma (chRCC) definition, 546 histopathology, 546-547 immunohistochemistry, 546-547 macroscopy, 546 molecular pathology, 546-547 renal cell carcinomas, 493 Chromosomal alterations, in prostate cancer, 171 Chronic hepatitis C infection, 487 Chronic kidney disease, 485

Cigarette smoking bladder cancer, 296 renal cell carcinomas, 482-483 Circumcision, 824 Cisplatin-based chemotherapy, 404-407, 656, 802 Cisplatin, etoposide, and bleomycin (PEB), 697-699 Classic triphasic Wilms tumor, 776 Clear cell carcinoma, 791-792 Clear cell renal cell carcinoma (ccRCC), 492-493 definition, 542 histopathology, 542-544 immunohistochemistry, 542-544 macroscopy, 542 molecular pathology, 542-544 Clear cell urothelial carcinomas, 417-418 Clinical stage I (CSI) nonseminoma, 686-687 Clinical stage I (CSI) seminoma carboplatinum monotherapy, 684, 685 follow-up examinations, 686 recurrence rates, 684, 685 SWENOTECA study, 685 treatment of, 685-686 Clinical stage II disease, definition of, 690 Clinical trials adverse event and patient-reported outcomes, 52-53 bias in, 53-56 blinding, 57-58 comparator, 47 composite variables and co-primary endpoints, 49 design, 45-48 drug development, 39-41 ethical foundation, 60-61 genomic research, 62-63 glossary, 40 guidelines, 67-70 medical tumor treatment, 63-67 molecular testing, 62 outcome and reporting, 70-71 patient population, 46-47 patient-reported outcomes, 52 phases, 42-45 planning and conduction, 65-66 primary and secondary endpoints, 48-49 randomization, 56-57 research question and hypothesis, 45-46 sample size estimation, 47 statistical analysis, 47-48 stratification, 58-59 surrogate endpoints, 49-51 types, 41-42 Club Urológico Español de Tratamiento Oncológico (CUETO) model, 427-429 C-met. 519 Coal exposure, renal cell carcinomas, 489 Cognitive fusion biopsy, prostate cancer, 149 Collecting duct carcinoma (cdCA), 548 renal cell carcinomas, 494 Comparison Arm for ProtecT (CAP), 102 Complete androgen blockade (CAB), 262

Complex renal mass, partial vs. total nephrectomy, 573-575 Computed tomography (CT) adrenocortical carcinoma, 748 bladder cancer, 328 contrast-enhanced, for testicular tumors, 670 penile cancer, 35 prostate cancer, 31 renal cell carcinomas, 24, 502-503 retroperitoneal tumors, 763 testicular cancer, 33 types, 21 Computed tomography (CT) urography bladder cancer, 306 urothelial cancer, 25-26 Computerized (C)-TRUS with artificial neural network analysis (ANNA), 146-147 ConfirmMDx[®], 115–116 Conformal three-dimensional radiotherapy (3DCRT), 213 Congenital mesoblastic nephroma (CMN), 778 Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials (CONSORT), 44 CONSORT, 44 Continent orthotopic urinary diversion clinical evidence, 357 complications, 367-368 follow-up, 366-367 patient selection, 365 quality of life, 367-368 reservoir compliance, 365 surgical technique, 366 Continent urinary diversion ileal pouch, 448 orthotopic neobladder, 448 Contralateral biopsy, 678-679 Contralateral testis, biopsy of, 674 Contralateral tumor, history of, 657-658 Contrast-enhanced computer tomography, 670 Contrast-enhanced ultrasound (CEUS), 21, 24 prostate cancer, 148 Corpora amylacea, 163 Cost and convenience bias, 54 Council for International Organizations of Medical Sciences (CIOMS), 60-61 C-reactive protein, 521 Cryoablation, 562 Cryptorchidism, 658 CT, see Computed tomography (CT) CTC, 523 CTLA-4, 524 CyberKnife radiosurgical treatment, 85 Cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2), 10 Cyproterone acetate, 259 Cystectomy acid-base balance disturbances, 456-457 bone metabolism after, 459 comparison with, 380 early, BCG, 345-346 intestinal function disturbances after, 460

renal function and stone formation after, 459 and urinary diversion, metabolic changes, 456 urinary tract infection after, 455-456 Cystoscope dawn of, 318-322 Nitze/Leiter. 319 Cytokeratins (CK), 305 Cytoreductive nephrectomy (CN) active surveillance after, 622-623 advantages and disadvantages, 617, 618 decision-making, 623-627 histological factors, 625 IFN- α therapy, 618–619 IL-2 treatment, 619 nivolumab, 627, 628 patient-specific factors, 624 vs. presurgical targeted molecular therapy, 627 pre-targeted molecular therapy era, 617-619 risk stratification tools, 625-626 surgical considerations, 623 targeted molecular therapy era, 620-622 timing of, 626-627

D

Dacomitinib, 849 Decipher[®], 120–121 Denosumab, bone metastases, 78, 83-84 Denys-Drash syndrome, 775 Desperation PC-RPLND, 717 Desperation surgery, 704 Detection bias, 55 Device-assisted intravesical chemotherapy, 347 Diabetes mellitus, renal cell carcinomas, 485 Diagnostic biomarkers ConfirmMDx[®], 115–116 IsoPSA 245[®], 114–115 4K Score, 114 PHI® and 4K Score, 114 prostate cancer antigen 3, 116 Prostate Health Index PHI[®], 111-113 SelectMDx[®], 115 transmembrane protease serine 2:ERG, 116-117 Differentiated PeIN, 786 Digital subtraction angiography, 506 Distant metastases kidney tumors, follow-up for, 645 muscle-invasive bladder cancer, 431-432 penile cancer, staging assessment for, 813-814 prostate cancer, 131 Docetaxel castration-resistant prostate cancer, 245-246 chemotherapy with, 281-284 mechanism of action, 245 research activity, 246 toxicity management, 246 Doppler ultrasound, prostate cancer, 148 Double-dummy, in clinical trials, 40 Dropout, in clinical trials, 40

Dutch/Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Center classification system, 764, 765 Dynamic sentinel lymph node biopsy (DSNB), 810, 811

E

Early Prostate Cancer Detection Programme (EPCDP), 102 Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG), 52 Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group Performance Status (ECOG PS), 624 E-cadherin, 11 Elastography, prostate cancer, 147-148 Elective nodal irradiation (ENI), 213 Electrolyte imbalance, 458-459 Electromotive intravesical chemotherapy (EMDA), 347 Embryonal carcinoma (EC), 660-661 Endoscopy dawn of cystoscope, 318-322 developments in, 322-323 history of, 317 during nineteenth century, 318 ureteroscopy, 323-324 End-stage renal disease, 485 Enzalutamide, 86, 261 castration-resistant prostate cancer, 244-245 mechanism of action, 244 research activity, 245 toxicity management, 244-245 Epidermal growth factor (EGF), 11 Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), 11 Epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT), 11 Epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) markers, 541-542 Equipoise, principle of, 60 Equivalency trial, 40 Erectile dysfunction (ED), 220 early postoperative phase, 451 intracavernous (auto)injection therapy, 452 medicated urethral system for erection (MUSE), 452 phosphodiesterase-5 inhibitors, 452 treatment options, 450-451 vacuum erection device (VED), 452-455 Erectile function, nerve-sparing techniques and, 196-198 ERG, 171 Erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR), 521 Estrogens, 259 ETS family, 67, 169, 171 ETV1, 171 ETV4, 171 The European Association of Urology (EAU) guideline, 647 European Medicines Agency (EMA), 39 European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC), 330, 331, 427-428 European Randomized Study of Screening for Prostate Cancer (ERSPC) trial, 101, 184

European Society of Urogenital Radiology (ESUR), 149

Everolimus, 609 External beam radiation therapy (EBRT) advances in, 212–214 curative prostate, 212 hypofractionation, 212 intermediate-risk disease, 216 localized disease, 214–216 locally advanced disease, 216–217 low-risk disease, 214–215 metastatic setting, 222 palliative treatment, 213 salvage after, 223–224 toxicity, 219–220 Extraperitoneal metastases, in lung, 715–716 Extra-prostatic extension (ECE/SVI), 216

F

Fascin, 521-522 Fatigue ADT, 272 kidney cancer, 501 testicular cancer, 724 Fatty acid synthase (FASN), 170 FDG-PET scan, see 2-Fluoro-deoxy-D-glucose (FDG)-PET Fertility, and GCNIS, 680 ¹⁸F-fluoro-deoxy-glucose (FDG), 23, 34 FGFR2, 174 Fibroblastic growth factor receptor 3 (FGFR3), 7, 338 Field cancerization, 7 Fine-needle biopsy aspiration, 748 Fixed inguinal lymph nodes, 840 Fluorescence cystoscopy (photodynamic diagnosis (PDD)), 306 2-Fluoro-deoxy-D-glucose (FDG)-PET advanced testicular cancer, 694 nonseminomatous germ cell cancer, 702 PC-RPLND, 708, 709 Fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography (FDG-PET)-CT, 670 Flutamide, 260 Follicular-stimulating hormone (FSH), 257 Food and Drug Administration (FDA), 39 FOXA1. 173 Fraud bias, 55 Full analysis set, in clinical trials, 40 Fumarate hydratase (FH), 8 Funding availability bias, 54

G

Galeterone, 261 Gallstones, 487 Gender, and renal cell carcinomas, 481 Gender bias, 54 Generalizability, in clinical trials, 40 Genetic alteration, 4 Genetic markers, in prostate cancer, 115–117 Genitourinary malignancies clinical aspects and investigations, 20-35 molecular basics on, 3-13 Genomic Prostate Score (GPS), 117 German PROBASE study, 102 Germ cell neoplasia in situ (GCNIS), 660, 677 contralateral biopsy, 678-679 development of, 678 and fertility, 680 pathohistological features, 678 treatment of, 679-680 Germ cell tumor of the testis (GCT) cisplatin-based chemotherapy, 656 contralateral tumor, history of, 657-658 cryptorchidism, 658 death rates, 656 genetic predisposition, 658 height, 658 histopathology, 659-663 infertility, 658 microlithiasis, 658 mortality rates, 657 risk factors for, 655-659 survival rates, 657 WHO classification, 659-660 worldwide incidence, 656, 657 Giant cell urothelial carcinomas, 417 Glansectomy, 825-827 Glans resurfacing technique, 822-824 Gleason score, 164, 165 GLUT3, 12 Glutathione-S-transferase P1 (GSTP1), 115 Gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) antagonists, 257-259 Granulosa cell tumors, 664 GSTP1 (glutathione-S-transferase P1), 115 Guideline-based ablation procedures, 560-561 Gynecomastia, 271-272

H

Hand-assisted partial nephrectomy (HALPN), 584 Hand-assisted technique (HALN), 583 Heidenreich criteria, 703 Hematuria bladder cancer, 297, 328 urothelial cancer, 25 HER2. 62 Hereditary disorders, with renal cell carcinomas, 490-492 Hereditary leiomyomatosis and associated renal cell carcinoma (hlRCC) clinical features, 491 definition, 545 histopathology, 546 immunohistochemistry, 546 macroscopy, 545 molecular pathology, 546 Hereditary papillary renal carcinoma, 8, 491

Heterotopic continent catheterizable urinary reservoir/ Mainz pouch I, 364-365 Hidden agenda bias, 54 HIF, 8 High-intensity focused ultrasound (HIFU), 228, 562-563 PSA recurrence after, 230 High-risk prostate cancer clinical and biological rationale, 200-201 multimodal approach role, 201, 204 radical prostatectomy vs. radiotherapy, 201 Histopathological assessment, prostate cancer acinar adenocarcinoma, 162-164 atypical small acinar proliferation (ASAP), 166-167 classification, 160 cytological features, 160-162 diagnosis method, 160 grading, 164-165 immunohistochemistry, 168-170 macroscopy, 160 molecular signatures, of primary and metastatic, 170-174 needle biopsies, 165 prostatic intraepithelial lesion (PIN), 166 radical prostatectomy specimen, 165-166 treatment effects, 164 Hitachi real-time virtual sonography, 152 Hormonal treatment mechanism, 257 Hot flushes, 270-271 Hounsfield unit (HU) scale, 21 HOXB13, 4Human Development Index (HDI), bladder cancer, 296 Human papillomavirus (HPV) in PeCa carcinogenesis, 9-10 in PeIN, 786 in squamous cell carcinoma, 803 basaloid SCC, 790 clear cell carcinoma, 791-792 lymphoepithelioma-like carcinoma, 792 papillary basaloid carcinoma, 790 warty-basaloid carcinoma, 791 warty carcinoma, 790-791 Hypercalcemia, 78 Hypernephromas, 479 Hypertension prostate cancer, 243, 263 renal cell carcinomas, 484-485 Hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF- α) degradation, 519 Hysterectomy status, 488

I

IFN-α BCG with, 345 IGF-1, 523 IL-6, 524 Ileal conduit, 364 Ileus, intestinal hypomotility and paralytic, 460 Image-guided radiotherapy (IGRT), 213 Imaging, *see* Radiology Immune checkpoint inhibitors, 617 Immune-mediating proteins, 542 Immune system markers B7-H1, 524 CTLA-4, 524 IL-6, 524 natural killer cells (NK Cells), 524 PD-1, 525 PD-L, 525 regulatory T cells (Treg), 524 tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes (TILs), 524 Immunosuppression with organ transplantation, 486 In-bore biopsy, prostate cancer, 149-150 Incontinence treatment, change in lifestyle, 448 Independent data monitoring committee (IDMC), 40, 59 Inguinal lymph node dissection, 798 Inguinal orchiectomy, 673-674 Institutional review board bias, 54, 59 Insulin-like growth factor 2 (IGF-II) gene, 746 Insulin-like growth factor II mRNA-binding protein 3 (IMP3), 521 Intensity-modulated radiotherapy (IMRT), 213 Intention-to-treat (ITT) principle, 40, 48 Interim analysis, in clinical trials, 40 Intermediate Clinical Endpoints in Cancer of the Prostate (ICECaP), 51 Intermittent androgen deprivation therapy (IAD), 262 International Index of Erectile Function (IIEF) questionnaire, 195 International Metastatic RCC Database Consortium (IMDC) score, 599 Inter-rater reliability, 40 Intervention choice bias, 54 Intestinal function disturbances, 460 Intestinal function disturbances, after cystectomy intestinal hypomotility and paralytic ileus, 460 mucous formation within intestinal reservoirs, 460 osmolarity equilibrium, intestinal urinary reservoirs, 460-461 short bowel syndrome, 460 Intracavernous (auto)injection therapy, 452 Intracavitary chemotherapeutic agents, 346 Intradermal priming, 345 Intra-rater reliability, 40 Intratumoral heterogeneity (ITH), 66 cytogenetic, 531 functional, 530-531 genomic, 531 molecular, 532-533 multiregion genomic, 531-532 mutational, 531 outlook and clinical implications, 534 RCC with sarcomatoid differentiation, 532 spatial, 533-534 temporal heterogeneity and evolution, 533 Intravenous urography (IVU), 20 bladder cancer, 328 Intravesical chemotherapy, 331-332 Intravesical immunotherapy, 332 Invasive tumor therapy, 455

Investigational new drug (IND) application, 39 Irreversible electroporation (IRE), 563 Isolated high-grade PIN (HGPIN), 166 Isolated inguinal lymph node recurrence chemotherapy, 802 recommendations for, 802–803 salvage radiation, 802 surgical management, 802 IsoPSA 245[®], 114–115 ISR'obotTM Mona Lisa, 152–153

Κ

4 kallikerin (4 K) score, 28 Kallikreins, 5 Ketoconazole, 261 Ki-67, 10, 11, 521 Kidney cancers characteristics, 580 molecular basics, 8-9 symptoms and diagnosis, 499-510 See also Kidney tumors, follow-up for Kidney stones, 459, 487 Kidney surgery guidelines of, 570 surgical management, 576 Kidney tumors, follow-up for aspects of, 642 cost-effectiveness ratio, 648 evidence-based suggestions, 648-651 functional surveillance, 643 guideline recommendations for, 647 length of, 647-648 oncological outcomes, surveillance for, 643-645 prognostic models and nomograms, 645-647 rationale for, 642-643 KIT gene, 12 Klippel-Trénaunay-Weber syndrome, 775 KLK3, 5 KRAS gene, 12 KRAS/NRAS mutations, 12 4K Score, 114

L

Lactate dehydrogenase (LDH), 33, 522, 669, 727 Language bias, 55 Laparoscopic partial nephrectomy (LPN), 583–584 clinical performance, 585–586 oncological outcome, 586 Laparoscopic radical nephrectomy clinical performance, 584–585 oncological outcome, 586 Laparoscopic renal surgery patient selection and indications, 581–582 surgical techniques, 582–583 Laser ablation, 821–822 LDH, *see* Lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) Leibovich score, 646, 647 Lenvatinib, 608 Leydig cell tumors, 663 Lichtleiter, 318 Life expectancy, prostate cancer, 99 Liver metastases, 703, 716 Long-term androgen deprivation therapy (LTADT), 216 Lower urinary tract symptoms (LUTS), 27 Lugano classification, 697 Lung metastases, 630-631 Luteinizing-hormone-releasing hormone (LHRH) agonists, 257, 258, 278 analogues, 281, 284 antagonists, 257, 258, 278 Lymphadenectomy (LND), 623 Lymphatic flow disturbance after pelvic lymphadenectomy compression bandages, 462 device-assisted lymphatic drainage with intermittent negative pressure, 461-462 device-assisted lymphatic drainage with positive pressure, 461 home exercises for lymphatic drainage, 462-463 lymphoedema, pelvic lymphadenectomy, 461 manual lymph drainage, 461 Lymphatic spread, in penile cancer, 834-835 Lymph node metastases, in penile cancer clinical approach for, 839-840 diagnosis of, 836-837 histopathological parameter, 835-836 incidence of, 835 inguinal lymph node disease, 835 management strategies, 837-839 modified inguinal lymphadenectomy, 838 molecular parameters, 836 pelvic lymphadenectomy, 838-839 prognostic factors, 835-836 radical inguinal lymphadenectomy, 838 robotic-assisted inguinal lymphadenectomy, 838 sentinel node biopsy, 837-838 surgical lymph node staging, 837 surgical morbidity, 839 surveillance strategies, 837 video endoscopic lymphadenectomy, 838 Lymph node staging, prostate cancer, 129-131 Lymphoepithelioma-like carcinoma, 792 Lymphoepithelioma-like urothelial carcinomas, 418-419

М

Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) adrenocortical carcinoma, 748 advanced penile SCC, 797 bone metastases with prostate cancer, 81 dynamic contrast enhancement, 29 penile cancer, 35 principle, 22 prostate cancer, 29–31 bone staging, 131–132 lymph node staging, 129–130 MRI and ultrasound fusion, 150–153

renal cell carcinomas, 24-25, 503-505 T1 and T2 images, 29 testicular cancer, 33, 670 types, 22 uses, 22 Malabsorption and malnutrition altered pharmacokinetics, 459 bone metabolism after cystectomy, 459 electrolyte imbalance, 458-459 postoperative catabolic phase, 457-458 prevalence, 457 renal function and stone formation after cystectomy, 459 vitamin B12 deficiency, 458 vitamin D deficiency, 458 Malignant pheocromocytoma biochemical evaluation, 751 clinical presentation, 750-751 CT scan, 751 epidemiology, 750 ¹⁸F-DOPA PET/CT, 751 fludeoxyglucose-positron emission tomography, 751 imaging studies, 751 iodine-123 MIBG, 751 laparoscopic approach, 752 management, 752 medical therapy, 752 radiotherapy, 752 surgical intervention, 752 Mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) inhibitors, 617 Matrix metalloproteinase (MMP), 11, 520-521 Maximum androgen blockade (MAB), 262 Maximum tolerated dose (MTD), 43 MCNA, 345 Medical rehabilitation cystectomy and urinary diversion, metabolic changes, 456 intestinal function disturbances after cystectomy, 460 lymphatic flow disturbance after pelvic lymphadenectomy, 461 sexual function disturbances, 450 urethral anastomosis complications, 463-464 urinary incontinence, 440 urinary tract infection after cystectomy, 455-456 Medicated urethral system for erection (MUSE), 452 Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center (MSKCC) score, 599 Meta-analysis (MA), in clinical trials, 40 Metachronous testicular tumor, 724 Metals exposure, renal cell carcinomas, 489 Metastasectomy, for mRCC adrenal metastases, 631-632 aim of, 628 atypical metastases, 632 bony metastases, 631 brain metastases, 631 complications, 632 lung metastases, 630-631

Metastasectomy (cont.) pancreatic metastases, 632 single/multicenter retrospective outcomes, 628-630 systemic therapy, 634 Metastatic bladder cancer disease carboplatin-combination chemotherapy, 407 chemotherapy, 408 cisplatin-combination chemotherapy, 404-407 clinical prognostic factors, 404 combinations with targeted therapies, 407-408 first-line treatment, 404-408 immunotherapy, 408-409 non-platinum combination chemotherapy, 407 post-chemotherapy surgery, 409 second-line treatment, 408-409 Metastatic hormone-naive prostate cancer (mhPCA) local treatment of primary, 279-281 systemic treatment, 281-286 Metastatic renal cell carcinoma (mRCC), 615 chemoresistance, 616 cytokines, 600-602 cytoreductive nephrectomy, 617-628 immunotherapy, 608-609 medical treatment, 599-600 metastasectomy, 628-635 monoclonal antibodies, 605-606 mTOR inhibitors, 604, 606 prognostic scores, 599 progression-free survival, 596 quality of life, 609 radiotherapy, 632-634 recommendations, 610 second line treatment, 606-609 systemic treatment, 599-604 targeted agents, 610 targeted therapies, 602-604 treatment options, 600-602 tyrosine kinase inhibitors, 604-608 VEGF-targeting agents, 603 MET gene, 8 Microcystic urothelial carcinomas, 417 Microlithiasis, 658 Micropapillary carcinomas, 415-416 Microphthalmia-associated transcription factor (MiT), 494 β-Microseminoprotein expression, 5 Microwave ablation (MWA), 563-564 Microwave-induced hyperthermia (MIH), 347 Minimally invasive radical prostatectomy history and epidemiological data, 199-200 oncological and functional outcomes, 200 miRNA, 371, 523-524, 726-727 MiT family translocation renal cell carcinomas, 550 Mitotane, 749, 750 Mixed squamous cell carcinoma, 790 Modified inguinal lymphadenectomy, 838 Moh's micrographic surgery, 819, 824 Molecular biomarkers, 517 prostate cancer, 117

Morbidity chronic urinary, 221 prostate cancer, 99-101 mRCC, see Metastatic renal cell carcinoma (mRCC) MRE11 expression, 375 MRI, see Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) MR urography, 25, 27 MSMB, 5 Mucinous tubular and spindle cell carcinoma (mtsRCC) definition, 548 histopathology, 549 immunohistochemistry, 549 macroscopy, 548 molecular pathology, 549 Mucous formation within intestinal reservoirs, 460 Multicenter trial, 40 Multidetector-row CT (MDCT), 328 Multilocular cystic renal neoplasm, 544 Multimodal continence training biofeedback training, 442-445 electroneurostimulation, 445-447 innovative approaches, 447 personal biofeedback, physiotherapy, 443-444 qualified, 442 training under everyday conditions, 444 Multiparametric MRI (mpMRI), 127-128, 133 prostate cancer, 148-149 Muscle-invasive bladder cancer (MIBC) cardiovascular aspects, 472 characteristics, 424 cT-Stage, 431 diagnositic tools, 305 distant metastases (M-Stage), 431-432 distant recurrences, 471 follow-up, functional outcomes and complications, 471-472 follow-up scheme, 473 local recurrence, 470-471 lymph node metastases (cN-Stage), 431-432 predictive molecular markers, 433 prognostic and predictive clinical factors, 432 prognostic molecular markers, 433 MYC, 5 MYCN, 174

Ν

Narrow band imaging (NBI) bladder cancer, 306 TURBT, 313–314 Natural killer cells (NK Cells), 524 *NCOA2*, 172 Neoadjuvant chemotherapy *vs.* adjuvant, 398 advanced penile SCC, 799–800 biomarkers for patient selection, 387, 390 chemotherapy regimens comparison, 391–392 clinical trials and meta-analyses testing, 388–389 contemporary retrospective evidence, 387

long-term oncological outcomes, 386-387 oncological outcomes, 385 randomized controlled trials, meta-analyses, 385-386 rationale, 384-385 surgical outcomes after, 390-391 toxicity associated with delivery, 390 Nephrectomy high-risk RCC after, 649 intermediate-risk RCC after, 649 low-risk RCC after, 648 Nephroblastoma, see Wilms tumor (WT) Nephron-sparing surgery (NSS), 779 Nerve-sparing radical cystectomy clinical evidence, 357 safety and technique, 358 Nerve-sparing techniques anatomical background, 196 and erectile function, 196-198 and oncological safety, 198-199 and urinary continence, 198 Nested-type/large nested urothelial carcinomas, 416-417 Neutrophils, 522 New drug application (NDA), 39 NGAL, 523 Nitze Kystoskop, 321 Nitze/Leiter cystoscope, 319 Nivolumab, 608-609, 617, 627, 628 Nocturnal urinary incontinence, in orthotopic neobladder, 449 Nonalcoholic beverage consumption, renal cell carcinomas, 483 Non-germ cell tumors, 663-664 Non-HPV-related PeIN, 786 Non-HPV-related squamous cell carcinoma adenosquamous carcinoma, 790 carcinoma cuniculatum, 789 mixed SCC, 790 papillary carcinoma NOS, 789-790 pseudoglandular carcinoma, 788-789 pseudohyperplastic carcinoma, 788 sarcomatoid SCC, 790 SCC usual type/NOS, 787-788 verrucous carcinoma, 789 Non-inferiority trial, 40 Nonmetastatic failure management, 232 Nonmetastatic prostate cancer, 263 Non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer (NMIBC) BCG failure and early cystectomy, 332 characteristics, 424 clinical symptoms, 328 computed tomography (CT) imaging, 425 cystoscopy, 329-330, 425 diagnosis, 328 diagnositic tools, 305 follow-up scheme, 470, 473 high-risk, 470 histological WHO grade, 427 imaging, 328-329

intravesical chemotherapy, 331-332

intravesical immunotherapy, 332 low-risk, 470 molecular markers, 429 molecular markers, recurrence prediction, 430 physical examination, 328 prevalence, 425 prognosticators and risk nomograms, 427-428 recurrence rate, 429-430 TNM classification and CIS, 425-427 transurethral resection, 330 TUR, 425 ultrasound, 328 urinary cytology, 329 urinary marker tests, 329-330 Nonpalpable inguinal lymph nodes, 839-840 Non-platinum combination chemotherapy, 407 Non-seminoma clinical stage II A/B treatment, 692-693 Nonseminomatous germ cell cancer (NSGCC), 702-703 PEB application schemes, 698 residual tumor resection, 702-703 standard chemotherapy regime, 698, 699 Non-seminomatous germ cell tumors (NSGCT) advanced, PC-RPLND, 710-712 choriocarcinoma, 663 embryonal carcinoma, 660-661 teratoma, 663 yolk sac tumor, 661, 663 Nonsteroidal antiandrogens, 259 Normal inguinal lymph nodes, 810-811 NSGCC, see Nonseminomatous germ cell cancer (NSGCC) NSGCT, see Non-seminomatous germ cell tumors (NSGCT) N-telopeptide (NTx), 81-82

0

Obesity, renal cell carcinomas, 484 Oncocytic papillary renal cell carcinoma (opRCC), 544-545 Oncocytoma, 493-494 Oncogenes, 4 OncotypeDX Genomic Prostate Score[®], 117, 119 Open partial nephrectomy (OPN) indications, 580 patient selection, 580 Open radical nephrectomy (ORN) indications, 580 patient selection, 580 Orchiectomy, 278 bilateral, 258 Orteronel, 260-261 Osmolarity equilibrium, intestinal urinary reservoirs, 460-461 Outcome choice bias, 55

P

Palpable inguinal nodes, 811–813 Palpable lymph nodes, 840 Pancreatic metastases, 632 Papillary basaloid carcinoma, 790 Papillary carcinoma NOS, 789-790 Papillary renal cell carcinoma (pRCC), 493 definition, 544 histopathology, 544-545 immunohistochemistry, 544-545 macroscopy, 544 molecular pathology, 544-545 type 1, 508-510 Papillomatous tumor of bladder, 324 Paraganglioma syndromes, 492 Partial glansectomy, 825 Partial nephrectomy, 565 high-risk RCC after, 649, 651 intermediate risk after, 651 local recurrence in kidney, 644 low-risk RCC after, 649 Partial penectomy, 827-829 Partial vs. total nephrectomy for complex renal mass, 573-575 decision-making process, 575-576 in elderly, 575 for small renal mass, 572-573 trends in, 571 Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System (PROMIS), 104 Pazopanib, 604 PCA3, 104 PCNA, 11 PC-RPLND, see Postchemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection (PC-RPLND) PD-1, 525 PD-L, 525 Pelvic lymphadenectomy, 838-839 lymphatic flow disturbance after, 461 lymphoceles after, 463 lymphoedema following, 461-463 Pelvic lymph node dissection (PLND) advanced penile SCC, 798 extent of, 204, 361-363 limited and extended templates, 205 lymph node staging, 204-205 necessity of, 361 oncological outcomes, 205-206 radical cystectomy with, 352 as staging procedure, 361 Pembrolizumab, 849 Penile cancer bulky inguinal lymph nodes, 812, 813 carcinogenesis, 9-10 clinical aspects, 34 clinical presentation, 34 CT scan, 35 distant metastases, staging assessment for, 813-814 histological diagnosis, 35 imaging, 35 invasive cancer, 34 laboratory investigations, 34-35

lymph node management, 833-841 metastatic development, 11 molecular basics, 9-11 **MRI**, 35 normal inguinal lymph nodes, 810-811 palpable inguinal nodes, 811-813 pelvic nodes, ipsilateral surgical staging of, 813 PET/PET-CT, 35 premalignant lesions, 34 primary tumor diagnosis, 808-810 recurrence, diagnosis of, 814 regional lymph nodes, diagnostic and staging algorithm for, 813 risk factors, 10 tumor progression, 11 Penile carcinoma epidemiology, 785-786 histopathology, 786-792 malignant epithelial tumors, 787-792 penile intraepithelial neoplasia, 786-787 risk factors, 785 See also Advanced penile squamous cell carcinoma Penile intraepithelial neoplasia (PeIN), 786-787 Penile-preserving surgery circumcision, 824 Glans resurfacing technique, 822-824 laser ablation, 821-822 lesions confined to prepuce, 824 lesions extending into corpus cavernosa, 827-829 lesions extending to corpus spongiosis/distal urethra, 825-827 Moh's micrographic surgery, 819, 824 recurrence rate, 819-820 sexual function, importance of, 820 surgical resection margins, 818-819 Penile squamous cell carcinoma adjuvant chemotherapy, 847-848 afatinib, 849 chemoradiation approach, 848-849 dacomitinib, 849 disease course of, 846 immune checkpoint inhibitors, 849 neoadjuvant chemotherapy, 847 pembrolizumab, 849 perioperative treatments, 846-847 Percutaneous radiotherapy, 564 Performance bias, 55 Per protocol (PP) set, 40 PET, see Positron emission tomography (PET) PET-CT bone metastases with prostate cancer, 81 lymph node metastases, 836 renal cell carcinomas, 505-506 Petroleum products exposure, renal cell carcinomas, 489 P53 gene, 7 Pharmacokinetics, altered, 459 PHI® and 4K Score, 114 Phosphodiesterase-5 inhibitors, 452

Photodynamic diagnosis (PDD), 330 BCG, 347 bladder cancer, 306 TURBT, 313-314 Physical activity, renal cell carcinomas, 483-484 Placental-like alkaline phosphatase (PLAP), 678 Plasmacytoid urothelial carcinomas, 414-415 Platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF), 8 Platinum-based chemotherapy, 472 PLCO trial, 101 Polycystic kidney disease, 485-486 Population or sample choice bias, 54 Positron emission tomography (PET) adrenocortical carcinoma, 748 with computed tomography, for advanced penile SCC, 797-798 penile cancer, 35 prostate cancer, 31 biochemical and clinical recurrence staging, 133-137 bone staging, 132 local staging, 128-129 lymph node staging, 130-131 testicular cancer, 34 types, 23 Postchemotherapy retroperitoneal lymph node dissection (PC-RPLND), 719 adjunctive surgery, 717-718 in advanced NSGCT, 710-712 in advanced seminomas, 709-710 after salvage chemotherapy, 716-718 anatomical extent of, 714 bone metastases, 716 brain metastases, 716 complications, 718 consolidation chemotherapy, 718 desperation, 717 FDG-PET scan, 708-710 indications for, 718 intraoperative frozen section analysis, 714 liver metastases, 716 modified, 714, 715 nonseminomatous germ cell tumors, 708 nonseminomatous testicular germ cell tumors, 708 timing of, 712-713 Postoperative catabolic phase, 457-458 Postpubertal teratoma, 663 p53 protein, 520 Prednisone, 284-285 Prepubertal teratoma, 663 Primary kidney tumor biopsy, 506-508 Primary radiotherapy of lymph nodes, 801 Primary retroperitoneal lymph node dissection (RPLND), 692, 693 Primary urethral carcinoma (PUC) definition, 738 etiology and risk factors, 738 follow-up, 742-743 incidence, 738 treatment of, 741-742

PROBASE study, 102, 105 Prognostic biomarker Decipher[®], 120–121 OncotypeDX Genomic Prostate Score[®], 117, 119 Prolaris[®], 119–120 ProMark[®], 120 Prolaris[®], 119–120 ProMark[®], 120 PROMIS study, 104 Prostate cancer AU-ESTRO-SIOG guidelines, 229 biomarkers, 28 biopsy antibiotic management, 154-155 complications, 153-154 indications and future perspective, 155-156 targeted biopsy, 146-153 ultrasound-guided, 142-146 bone metastases with, 79-86 bone scan. 31 bone staging, 131-137 clinical aspects, 27 clinical presentation, 27 clinical states model, 64 CT scan, 31 diagnostic biomarker, 111-117 diagnostic tools, 102-105 distant metastasis, 131 epidemiology, 98 first-line hormonal treatment, 267-268 high-risk, 201-203 histopathological assessment acinar adenocarcinoma, 162-164 atypical small acinar proliferation (ASAP), 166-167 classification, 160 cytological features, 160-162 diagnosis method, 160 grading, 164-165 immunohistochemistry, 168-170 macroscopy, 160 molecular signatures, of primary and metastatic, 170-174 needle biopsies, 165 prostatic intraepithelial lesion (PIN), 166 radical prostatectomy specimen, 165-166 treatment effects, 164 imaging, 29 initial staging, 126-127 life expectancy, 99 local staging, 126-129 lymph node staging, 129-131 metastatic hormone-naive (see Metastatic hormonenaive prostate cancer (mhPCA)) molecular basics, 4-5 morbidity, 99-101 MRI, 29-31 natural history of untreated localized from active surveillance case series, 187-188

Prostate cancer (cont.) healthy men, 182-184 historical background, 180-181 population-based case series data, 181-182 Prostate Cancer Intervention Versus Observation Trial (PIVOT), 186 from prostate-specific antigen screening trials, 184-185 Prostate Testing for Cancer and Treatment Trial (ProtecT), 186-187 Scandinavian Prostate Cancer Group 4 Trial (SPCG-4), 185 positron emission tomography, 31 prevalence, 278 prognostic biomarker, 117-120 prostate-specific antigen, 27-28 17q21-17q22 region study, 4-5 8q24 region study, 5 recurrence, 228 recurrence, oligometastatic management, 237 screening, 101-102, 105 ultrasound, 29 Prostate cancer antigen, 64 Prostate cancer antigen 3, 116 Prostate cancer gene 3 (PCA 3), 28 Prostate Cancer Intervention versus Observation Trial (PIVOT), 186 radical prostatectomy, 193 Prostate Cancer Working Group 3 (PCWG3), 64, 71 Prostate health index (PHI), 28, 111-113 Prostate Imaging Reporting and Data System (PIRADS), 149 Prostate, Lung, Colon, and Ovary (PLCO) trial, 184 Prostate-specific antigen (PSA), 5, 27-28, 98 optimal treatment, 228 recurrence, 228 rising, 228 testing, 192 Prostate-specific membrane antigen (PSMA), 23, 132-137 Prostate Testing for Cancer and Treatment Trial (ProtecT), 186-187 Prostatic intraepithelial lesion (PIN), 166 Protein-based marker systems, 305 Proton beam therapy, 214 Proto-oncogenes, 4 PSA, 133-136 Pseudoglandular carcinoma, 788-789 Pseudohyperplastic carcinoma, 788 PSMA, see Prostate-specific membrane antigen (PSMA) Psychological rehabilitation, 464 pT2, 166 PTEN, 170, 172 pT2/pT3 penile cancer, 837 Publication bias, 55 PUC, see Primary urethral carcinoma (PUC) Pulmonary metastases, 703

Q

Quality of life (QoL), in mRCC, 609 QUANTEC organ-at-risk dose recommendations, 219

R

Race and ethnicity, renal cell carcinomas, 481-482 Radiation induced sarcoma, 765 renal cell carcinomas, 489-490 Radiation therapy advanced penile SCC, 801 BCG, 347 bone metastases, 84 retroperitoneal tumors, 767-769 Wilms tumor, 780 Radical cystectomy (RC) complications after, 356 conditional survival after, 355-356 local recurrence and quality of surgery, 355 lymph node metastases patients with, 354-355 nerve-sparing, 357-358 oncologic outcomes, 353, 354 open, 354 perioperative mortality after, 356 preoperative assessment, 353 robot-assisted, 358-360 standardized reporting, 356 survival probabilities after, 353-354 Radical inguinal lymphadenectomy, 838 Radical prostatectomy (RP) clinical and biological rationale, 200-201 continence, 195-196 functional outcomes after, 194-199 lymph node metastases detection, 205 lymph node staging, 204-205 minimally invasive, 199-200 multimodal approach role, 201, 204 nonmetastatic failure management following, 232 patient selection, 194 pelvic lymph node dissection, 204 potency and sexuality, 194-195 Prostate Cancer Intervention versus Observation Trial (PIVOT), 193 vs. radiotherapy, 201 recurrence, 228 salvage after, 224 Scandinavian Prostate Cancer Group Study Number 4 (SPCG-4), 192-193 SPCG-4 vs. PIVOT, 193-194 vs. watchful waiting, 192-194 Radical urological tumor interventions consequences, 438 rehabilitation (see Rehabilitation) Radiofrequency ablation (RFA), 561 Radiology bone scans, 22 computed tomography, 21 intravenous urography, 20

magnetic resonance imaging, 22 PET scans, 23 ultrasound, 21 X-ray, 20 Radiopharmaceuticals, bone metastases, 85 Radiotherapy adrenocortical carcinoma, 749 in mRCC, 632 abscopal effect, 633 efficacy, 633 local recurrence, 633-634 stereotactic body radiotherapy, 632, 633 radical prostatectomy vs., 201 Radium-223, 86 Radium²²³ dichloride, 246 RAF, 174 Randomized controlled trials (RCT), 38, 39 designs, 41, 45 ethical foundation, 60 obstacles, 67-70 randomization, 56-57 sample size estimation, 47 statistical analysis, 48 RANKL pathway, 79-80 Rapamycin, mechanistic target, 520 RASSF1, 115 RB1, 173 RB gene, 7 Receptor activator of NF-KB ligand (RANKL), 79-80 RECIST criteria, 70-71 Rectosigmoid bladder/Mainz pouch II, 364 Redo-RLAs, 704 Regional lymph nodes, 126, 127, 813 Regulation bias, 54 Regulatory T cells (Treg), 524 Rehabilitation goals after invasive tumor interventions, 439 medical (see Medical rehabilitation) psychological, 464 social counseling and professional, 464 structural requirements for centers, 439 Renal angiomyolipomas (AML), 24 Renal cell carcinoma (RCC) advanced adjuvant therapy, 598-599 histology, 597-598 surgical treatment, 597 age and gender, 481 alcoholic consumption, 483 analgesics, 488 anaplastic lymphoma kinase gene (ALK), 495 angiomyolipoma, 510 appearance, 24 autoimmune diseases, 486 BAP1 mutations, 492 biological pathways and markers in, 518

Birt-Hogg-Dubé disease (BHD), 491

blood-based biomarkers, 522

bone metastases with, 88-89 bone scintigraphy, 506 CAF, 523 CAIX, 522 cancer genome atlas, 492-493 carbonic anhydrase IX, 541 caveolin-1, 521 CEC, 523 cell adhesion proteins, 541 cell cycle proteins, 541 CEP, 523 cfDNA levels, 523 characteristics, 479, 538 chemotherapy exposure as child, 488 chest X-ray, 506 chromophobe, 493, 546-547 chronic hepatitis C infection, 487 chronic kidney disease, 485 cigarette smoking, 482-483 classification, 539 clear cell, 492-493, 542-544 clinical aspects, 23 clinical conditions, 484-487 clinical outcome disparities, 482 clinical outcomes, 495 coal exposure, 489 collecting duct carcinoma, 494, 548 computed tomography, 24 C-reactive protein, 521 CT, 502-503 CTC, 523 diabetes mellitus, 485 diagnostic tools, 501 digital subtraction angiography, 506 end-stage renal disease, 485 epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) markers, 541-542 erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR), 521 excess body weight and obesity, 484 family history, 490 fascin, 521-522 gallstones, 487 gender, 481 grading, 539-540 hereditary disorders, 490-492 hereditary leiomyomatosis, 491, 545-546 hereditary papillary renal cancer (HPRC), 491 histological classification, 542 history, 501 hypertension, 484-485 hysterectomy status, 488 IGF-1, 523 imaging, 24, 502 immune-mediating proteins, 542 immunosuppression with organ transplantation, 486 incidence, 481 incidence of, 616 insulin-like growth factor II mRNA-binding protein 3 (IMP3), 521

Renal cell carcinoma (RCC) (cont.) intratumoral heterogeneity (ITH) (see Intratumoral heterogeneity (ITH) Ki-67, 521 kidney stones, 487 laboratory, 502 laboratory investigations, 23-24 LDH, 522 lifestyle factors, 482-484 matrix metalloproteinase (MMP), 520-521 medications and medical therapies, 488 metals exposure, 489 metastatic (see Metastatic renal cell carcinoma (mRCC)) miRNAs, 523-524 MiT family translocation, 550 molecular basics, 8-9 molecular biomarkers, 517 mortality, 481 MRI, 24-25, 503-505 mucinous tubular and spindle cell carcinoma, 548-549 multilocular cystic renal neoplasm, 544 neutrophils, 522 NGAL, 523 nomenclature, 539 nonalcoholic beverage consumption, 483 occupational and environmental exposures, 488-490 oncocytoma, 493-494 overall survival and/or progression-free survival, 513-517 papillary, 493, 544-545 papillary RCC type 1, 508-510 paraganglioma syndromes, 492 PET-CT, 505-506 petroleum products exposure, 489 physical activity, 483-484 physical examination, 502 polycystic kidney disease, 485-486 p53 protein, 520 pregnancies numbers, 487-488 prevalence, 479 primary kidney tumor biopsy, 506-508 prognosis, 616 prognostic markers, 512-513, 540 race and ethnicity, 481-482 radiation, 489-490 rapamycin, mechanistic target, 520 renal medullary carcinoma, 550-551 renal medullary carcinoma (RMC), 494 reproductive and hormonal factors, 487-488 risk factors for, 616 SAA, 522-523 sarcomatoid tumors, 494-495 sickle cell disease, 486 staging, 539 subtypes, 542-551 succinate dehydrogenase-deficient, 549-550 survivin, 520 symptomatology, 500-501

systemic therapy for, 616, 617 thrombocytosis, 522 tissue-based biomarkers, 517-520 TNM classification and staging, 507-508 translocation carcinomas, 494 trichloroethylene exposure, 488-489 tuberous sclerosis complex (TSC), 492 tubulocystic, 547-548 tumor necrosis, 521 ultrasound, 24, 502 urinary tract infections, 486-487 use of biomarkers, 521 vascular endothelial growth factor, 541 vascular endothelial growth factor receptor, 596-597 **VEGF**, 522 vimentin, 521 Von Hippel-Lindau syndrome, 490–491 See also Advanced renal cell carcinoma Renal cystic lesions, 509 Renal function and stone formation, 459 Renal medullary carcinoma (RMC), 486, 494, 550-551 Renal surgery laparoscopic, 581-586 open, 580-581 OPN vs. LPN, 588 ORN vs. LRN, 587 RN vs. PN, 587-588 robotic, 586-587 transperitoneal approach, 582 Renal tumor enucleation, 565 Response Evaluation Criteria In Solid Tumors (RECIST), 70-71 Retroperitoneal LRN, 583 Retroperitoneal lymphadenectomy (RLA), 686 Retroperitoneal sarcomas (RPS), 761-763 See also Retroperitoneal tumors Retroperitoneal tumors AJCC/UICC system, 764, 765 benign and malignant primary retroperitoneal tumors, 760, 761 chemotherapy, 769 clinical presentation and diagnosis, 763-764 computed tomography, 763 epidemiology and classification, 760-763 histological characterization, 764 intraoperative radiation, 768 postoperative radiation, 768-769 preoperative radiation, 767-768 radiation therapy, 767-769 recurrence and follow-up, 769-770 risk factors and prognosis, 764-766 surgical resection with negative surgical margins, 766-767 Retroperitoneum, defined, 760 Robot-assisted radical cystectomy (RARC), 352 challenges ahead, 360 characteristics, 358-359 complications after, 359 oncologic outcomes after, 359-360

Robotic-assisted inguinal lymphadenectomy, 838 Robotic renal surgery, 586–587 RTOG-EORTC radiation toxicity scoring criteria, 218

S

SAA, 522-523 Safety, in clinical trials, 41 Salvage brachytherapy, 223, 235 Salvage cryosurgical ablation of the prostate (SCAP), 235-236 Salvage HIFU Ablation, 236 Salvage lymph node dissection (SLND), 236 Salvage radiation therapy (SRT), 232-234 advanced penile SCC, 802 Salvage radical prostatectomy (SRP), 234-235 Sarcomatoid squamous cell carcinoma, 790 Sarcomatoid tumors, 494-495 Sarcomatoid urothelial carcinomas, 418-419 Saturation biopsy, prostate cancer, 145-146 Scandinavian Prostate Cancer Group 4 Trial (SPCG-4), 185, 192–193 Secondary urethral carcinoma (SUC) definition, 738 etiology and risk factors, 738 follow-up, 742-743 urethral-sparing treatment, 742 urethrectomy for, 742 Selection bias, 53 Selective reporting bias, 55 SelectMDx[®], 115 Self-fulfilling prophecy bias, 54 Seminoma, 660, 702 advanced, PC-RPLND, 709-710 clinical stage II A/B treatment, 690-692 Sentinel node biopsy, 837-838 Serine peptidase inhibitor, Kazal type 1 (SPINK1), 170 Sertoli cell tumors, 663 Severity of illness bias, 54 Sexual dysfunction, 271 Sexual function disturbances, 450 Short bowel syndrome, 460 Sickle cell disease, 486 Single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP), 5 Single photon emission computed tomography (SPECT CT), 810-811 SIOP RTSG UMBRELLA protocol, 773, 778, 779 Sipuleucel-T, 249 Small renal masses active surveillance (AS), 559-560 brachytherapy, 564-565 clinical practice, 565 cryoablation, 562 diagnosis, 558-559 guideline-based ablation procedures, 560-561 high-intensity focused ultrasound (HIFU), 562-563 irreversible electroporation (IRE), 563 microwave ablation (MWA), 563-564 partial nephrectomy, 565

partial vs. total nephrectomy, 572-573 percutaneous radiotherapy, 564 radiofrequency ablation (RFA), 561 renal tumor enucleation, 565 surgery, 565 watchful waiting, 560 Social counseling and professional rehabilitation, 464 Social medical assessment, 464-466 Sorafenib, 605, 607 Sotos and Perlman syndrome, 775 SPOP, 173 Squamous cell carcinoma (SCC) bladder cancer, 296 needle biopsy, 163 See also Advanced penile squamous cell carcinoma Stage III germ cell cancer, 697-700 Stage T1 bladder cancer diagnosis, 328-330 treatment, 330-332 Statistical analysis plan (SAP), 41 Stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT), 214, 222-223, 632, 633 Steroidal antiandrogens, 259 STHLM3 model, 102 Stoma care, 449-450 Stone formation, renal function and, 459 Stress incontinence, insufficient pelvic floor, 442 SUC, see Secondary urethral carcinoma (SUC) Succinate dehydrogenase-deficient, 549-550 Succinate dehydrogenase-deficient renal cell carci nomas (sdhRCCs), 549-550 Sunitinib, 604-605, 607 Superiority trial, 41 Surgical lymph node staging, 837 Surrogate variable, 41 Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) program, 292 Survivin, 520

Т

Tc99m diphosphonate, 22 Telomerase, 10 Temsirolimus, 606 Teratoma, 663 Testicular cancer, 684, 698 bone scan, 33 clinical aspects, 31 clinical examination, 668 clinical presentation, 31-32 clinical stage II disease treatment, 689-695 contralateral testis, biopsy of, 674 CT scan, 33 examination, 32 follow-up for anamnesis, 725 bone scan, 726 chest X-ray, 726 clinical examination, 725

Testicular cancer (cont.) CT scan, 726 duration and intervals, 727 duration to relapse, 728 group 1, 728-729 group 2, 729, 730 group 3A, 729-730 group 3B, 730-731 MRI, 726 recommendations, 725 recurrence rate, 728 schedules, 724, 727-731 target region, 728 tumor markers, 726-727 ultrasound, 725-726 inguinal orchiectomy, 673-674 inguinal surgical exploration, 669-670 magnetic resonance imaging, 668 molecular basics, 11-13 **MRI. 33** orchiectomy, 669-670 positron emission tomography, 34 residual tumor management, 701-704 serum tumor markers, 669 staging diagnostics, 670 symptoms, 668 testicular prosthesis, 675 testis-sparing surgery, 674-675 tumor markers, 33 ultrasonography, 32-33 ultrasound, 668 See also Germ cell tumor of the testis (GCT) Testicular dysgenesis syndrome (TDS), 658-659 Testicular germ cell tumor (TGCT), 11-13 Testicular intraepithelial neoplasia (TIN), see Germ cell neoplasia in situ (GCNIS) Testicular prosthesis, 675 Testis-sparing surgery, 674-675 Testosterone-lowering therapy (Castration) bilateral orchiectomy, 258 medical androgen depletion, 258 Testosterone suppression, 256 The Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) renal cell carcinomas, 492-493 Third-generation TKIs, 607-608 Thrombocytosis, 522 Time lag bias, 55-56 Tissue-based biomarkers carbonic anhydrase IX (CAIX), 519-520 C-met, 519 hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF- α) degradation, 519 vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), 519 Von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) gene, 517, 519 TMPRSS2-ERG fusion, 28, 169, 170 TNFRSF1A, 12 TNM classification and staging, renal cell carcinomas, 507-508 Tolerability, in clinical trials, 41 Tomotherapy, 213

Toxicity, radiation, 217-219 TP53 gene, 12-13, 173, 746 Traditional transrectal ultrasound (TRUS), 142-144 Transforming growth factor- α (TGF α) in kidney cancers, 8 in penile cancer, 11 Translocation carcinomas, 494 Transmembrane protease serine 2:ERG, 116-117 Transperineal biopsy, prostate cancer, 144-145 Transrectal ultrasound, 21, 29 Transurethral resection of bladder tumors (TURBT), 306, 330 anesthesia, 310 antibiotic prophylaxis, 310 biopsies during, 312-313 in bladder diverticulum, 312 in bladder dome, 312 complications, 313 initial, 376 narrow band imaging (NBI), 313-314 photodynamic diagnosis (PDD), 313-314 preoperative diagnostics, 310 restaging, 379-380 re-TURBT role, 314-315 surgical technique, 310-312 treatment, 330 ureteral orifices involvement, 312 Treatment effect, 41 Treatment emergent, 41 Trichloroethylene exposure, 488-489 Tuberous sclerosis complex (TSC), 492 Tubulocystic renal cell carcinoma (tcRCC) definition, 547 histopathology, 547-548 immunohistochemistry, 547-548 macroscopy, 547 molecular pathology, 547-548 Tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes (TILs), 524 Tumor necrosis, 521 Tumor suppressor genes, 4

U

UCLA-UISS risk model, 646 Ultrasound advanced penile SCC, 797 prostate cancer, 29, 148 renal cell carcinomas, 24, 502 testicular cancer, 32-33 transducer types, 21 types, 21 urothelial cancer, 26 Ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration cytology, 836-837 Upper urinary tract urothelial carcinoma (UTUC), 328 Ureteral orifices involvement, 312 Urethral anastomosis complications, 463-464 Urethral carcinoma AJCC staging system, 739, 740 bioptic assessment, 740

clinical presentation, 739 follow-up, 742-743 histopathological grading, 739, 740 histopathology of, 738 radiological imaging, 740 TNM staging system, 739 treatment options, 740-741 urine cytology, 739-740 Urethral-sparing treatment, 742 Urethra pressure profile, 441 Urethrectomy, 742 Urinary continence functional outcomes, 280 nerve-sparing techniques and, 198 Urinary cytology (UC) bladder cancer, 305 non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer, 329 Urinary diversion, 363-364 metabolic changes, 456 Urinary incontinence change in lifestyle, 448 instrumental urinary diversion and urostomy, 442-450 physiology under resting conditions, 440 physiology under stress, 441 qualified multimodal continence training, 442-448 (see also Multimodal continence training) stress incontinence, insufficient pelvic floor, 442 supplies, postoperative phase, 441-442 Urinary marker tests bladder cancer, 305 non-muscle-invasive bladder cancer, 329-330 Urinary morbidity, chronic, 221 Urinary toxicity acute, 221 subacute, 221 Urinary tract infection after cystectomy, 455-456 renal cell carcinomas, 486-487 Urinary tract urothelial carcinoma (UTUC), 26 Urine tests, bladder cancer, 305 Urologic tumors, in childhood, 773-780 UroNav, 152 Urostation[®], 151-152 Urostomy, instrumental urinary diversion and, 442-450 Urothelial cancer clinical aspects, 25 clinical presentation, 25 CT urography, 25-26 imaging, 25 laboratory investigations, 25 MR urography, 27 ultrasonography, 26 Urothelial carcinoma bone metastases with, 87 classification, 414 clear cell, 417-418 giant cell, 417 lymphoepithelioma-like, 418-419

microcystic, 417 micropapillary carcinomas, 415–416 molecular basics, 6–7 needle biopsy, 163 nested-type/large nested, 416–417 non-papillary, 6 papillary, 6 plasmacytoid, 414–415 sarcomatoid, 418–419 Urothelial dysplasia, 338 US-based Prostate, Lung, Colon, and Ovary (PLCO) trial, 184 US Preventive Services Task Force (USPSTF), 102

V

Vacuum erection device (VED), 452-455 Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), 8, 519, 522, 541 Vemurafenib, 62 Vena cava tumor thrombus perioperative complications, 590 prognostic factors, 589-590 surgical techniques, 588-589 survival, 590 Verrucous carcinoma, 789 Vested interest bias, 54 Video endoscopic lymphadenectomy, 838 Vimentin, 521 Vitamin B12 deficiency, 458 Vitamin D deficiency, 458 Von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) gene, 517, 519 Von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) syndrome molecular basics, 8 renal cell carcinomas, 490-491

W

WAGR-syndrome, 775 Warty-basaloid carcinoma, 791 Warty carcinoma, 790-791 Warty PeIN, 786 Watchful waiting, 560 White light cystoscopy (WLC), 306 WHO blue book, 479 WHO/International Society of Urological Pathology (ISUP) grading system, 539 Wilms tumor (WT) associated syndromes/risk factors, 775-776 biology, 776 classic triphasic, 776 computed tomography, 777, 778 diagnosis, 777-778 epidemiology, 774-775 histopathological classification, 776 laparoscopic-assisted approach, 780 magnetic resonance imaging, 777 nephron-sparing surgery, 779 prognosis, 780

Wilms tumor (WT) (*cont.*) radiation therapy, 780 SIOP classification, 776 survival rates, 774, 775 treatment, 778–780 ultrasound, 777 Withdrawal bias, 55 Wnt/ β -catenin pathway, 746 World Health Organization, 478, 480, 659 World Medical Association (WMA), 60, 61 Wrong design bias, 54

X

X-ray, 20 renal cell carcinomas, 506 testicular cancer, 726

Y

Yolk sac tumor, 661, 663